Asteroids

6



WARKOLARTTIANN

Asteroids

The cover is from a painting by W. K. Hartmann; it is a view from the surface of an Apollo asteroid. A bright comet is passing through the inner solar system, spewing out a linear Type I gas tail and a Type II tail of meteoric dust, against which Earth and Moon are silhouetted. The sun has just set behind the crater rim, revealing the corona and inner zodiacal light, and to the lower right there is a minor satellite.

The backcover is from a plate taken by C. T. Kowal with the Palomar 122-cm Schmidt; it is of Apollo asteroid 2063 Bacchus. The plate was taken on 25 April 1977, during 75 min on IIIa-J emulsion with Wratten 2C filter.

Asteroids

Edited by

TOM GEHRELS

With the assistance of MILDRED SHAPLEY MATTHEWS

With 69 collaborating authors

THE UNIVERSITY OF ARIZONA PRESS TUCSON, ARIZONA

THE UNIVERSITY OF ARIZONA PRESS

Copyright [®] 1979 The Arizona Board of Regents All Rights Reserved Manufactured in the U.S.A.

Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication Data

Main entry under title:

Asteroids.

Includes index. I. Planets, Minor. I. Gehrels, Tom, 1925– II. Matthews, Mildred Shapley. QB651.A85 523.4'4 79-19686 ISBN 0-8165-0695-7

CONTENTS

COLLABORATING AUTHORS	x
PREFACE	xi
Part I INTRODUCTION	
THE ASTEROIDS: HISTORY, SURVEYS, TECHNIQUES, AND FUTURE WORK T. Gehrels	3
THE ASTEROIDS: NATURE, INTERRELATIONS, ORIGINS, AND EVOLUTION C. R. Chapman	25
THE ASTEROIDS: ACCRETION, DIFFERENTIATION, FRAGMENTATION, AND IRRADIATION L. L. Wilkening	61
Part II – EXPLORATION	
THE WORK OF THE MINOR PLANET CENTER B. G. Marsden	77
MASSES AND DENSITIES OF ASTEROIDS J. Schubart and D. L. Matson	84
DIRECT DETERMINATION OF ASTEROID DIAMETERS FROM OCCULTATION OBSERVATIONS R. L. Millis and J. L. Elliot	98
INTERFEROMETRIC DETERMINATIONS OF ASTEROID DIAMETERS S. P. Worden	119
COLORIMETRY AND MAGNITUDES OF ASTEROIDS E. Bowell and K. Lumme	132
OPTICAL POLARIMETRY OF ASTEROIDS AND LABORATORY SAMPLES A. Dollfus and B. Zellner	170

ASTEROID RADIOMETRY D. Morrison and L. A. Lebofsky	184
RADAR OBSERVATIONS OF ASTEROIDS G. H. Pettengill and R. F. Jurgens	206
RADIO OBSERVATIONS OF ASTEROIDS: RESULTS AND PROSPECTS J. R. Dickel	212
EXPLORATION AND 1994 EXPLOITATION OF GEOGRAPHOS S. Herrick	222
FUTURE EXPLORATION OF ASTEROIDS D. Morrison and J. Niehoff	227

Part III – INTERRELATION

EARTH-CROSSING ASTEROIDS: ORBITAL CLASSES, COLLISION RATES WITH EARTH, AND ORIGIN E. M. Shoemaker, J. G. Williams, E. F. Helin, and R. F. Wolfe	253
CHAOTIC ORBITS IN THE SOLAR SYSTEM E. Everhart	283
DYNAMICAL INTERRELATIONS AMONG COMETS AND ASTEROIDS <i>Ľ. Kresåk</i>	289
RESONANCES IN THE ASTEROID BELT R. Greenberg and H. Scholl	310
THE DYNAMICAL EVOLUTION OF THE HIRAYAMA FAMILY Y. Kozai	334
FAMILIES OF MINOR PLANETS J. C. Gradie, C. R. Chapman, and J. G. Williams	359
NUMERICAL SIMULATIONS OF CLOSE ENCOUNTERS BETWEEN JUPITER AND MINOR BODIES A. Carusi and G. B. Valsecchi	391
DISTANT ASTEROIDS AND OUTER JOVIAN SATELLITES J. Degewij and C. J. van Houten	417
CHIRON C. T. Kowal	436

Part IV – CONFIGURATION

SATELLITES OF ASTEROIDS T. C. Van Flandern, E. F. Tedesco, and R. P. Binzel	443
DIVERSE PUZZLING ASTEROIDS AND A POSSIBLE UNIFIED EXPLANATION W. K. Hartmann	466
POLE ORIENTATIONS OF ASTEROIDS R. C. Taylor	480
ASTEROID LIGHTCURVES: RESULTS FOR ROTATIONS AND SHAPES J. A. Burns and E. F. Tedesco	494
COLLISIONAL EVOLUTION OF ASTEROIDS: POPULATIONS, ROTATIONS, AND VELOCITIES D. R. Davis, C. R. Chapman, R. Greenberg, S. J. Weidenschilling, and A. W. Harris	528
CHRONOLOGY OF ASTEROID COLLISIONS AS RECORDED IN METEORITES D. D. Bogard	558
THE NATURE AND EFFECTS OF IMPACT CRATERING ON SMALL BODIES M. J. Cintala, J. W. Head, and L. Wilson	579
REGOLITH DEVELOPMENT AND EVOLUTION ON ASTEROIDS AND THE MOON K. R. Housen, L. L. Wilkening, C. R. Chapman, and R. J. Greenberg	601
PHOBOS AND DEIMOS: A PREVIEW OF WHAT ASTEROIDS ARE LIKE? J. Veverka and P. Thomas	628
Part V – COMPOSITION	
REFLECTANCE SPECTRA FOR 277 ASTEROIDS C. R. Chapman and M. J. Gaffey	655
MINERALOGICAL AND PETROLOGICAL CHARACTERIZATIONS OF ASTEROID SURFACE MATERIALS M. J. Gaffey and T. B. McCord	688
INFRARED SPECTRAL REFLECTANCES OF ASTEROID SURFACES H. P. Larson and G. J. Veeder	724

AQUEOUS ACTIVITY ON ASTEROIDS: EVIDENCE FROM CARBONACEOUS METEORITES J. F. Kerridge and T. E. Bunch	745
GEOCHEMICAL EVOLUTION OF THE EUCRITE PARENT BODY: POSSIBLE NATURE AND EVOLUTION OF ASTEROID 4 VESTA? M. J. Drake	765
ASTEROID TAXONOMY AND THE DISTRIBUTION OF THE COMPOSITIONAL TYPES B. Zellner	783
Part VI – EVOLUTION	
NON-EQUILIBRIUM EFFECTS ON THE CHEMISTRY OF NEBULAR CONDENSATES: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PLANETS AND ASTEROIDS <i>M. Blander</i>	809
PRIMORDIAL HEATING OF ASTEROID PARENT BODIES C. P. Sonett and R. T. Reynolds	822
REVIEW OF THE METALLOGRAPHIC COOLING RATES OF METEORITES AND A NEW MODEL FOR THE PLANETESIMALS IN WHICH THEY FORMED J. A. Wood	849
ORIGIN OF IRON METEORITES E. R. D. Scott	892
DYNAMICAL, CHEMICAL AND ISOTOPIC EVIDENCE REGARDING THE FORMATION LOCATIONS OF ASTEROIDS AND METEORITES J. T. Wasson and G. W. Wetherill	926
ON THE ORIGIN OF ASTEROIDS V. S. Safronov	975
ON THE ORIGIN OF ASTEROIDS	992

Part VII – TABULATION

A. G. W. Cameron

I. THE TUCSON REVISED INDEX OF ASTEROID DATA B. Zellner	1011
II. OSCULATING ORBITAL ELEMENTS OF THE ASTEROIDS D. F. Bender	1014

III. PROPER ORBITAL ELEMENTS AND FAMILY MEMBERSHIPS OF THE ASTEROIDS J. G. Williams	1040
IV. SPECTRAL REFLECTANCES OF THE ASTEROIDS C. R. Chapman and M. J. Gaffey	1064
V. POLARIMETRY AND RADIOMETRY OF THE ASTEROIDS D. Morrison and B. Zellner	1090
VI. LIGHTCURVE PARAMETERS OF ASTEROIDS E. F. Tedesco	1098
VII. MAGNITUDES, COLORS, TYPES, AND ADOPTED DIAMETERS OF THE ASTEROIDS E. Bowell, T. Gehrels, and B. Zellner	1108
VIII. DISCOVERY CIRCUMSTANCES OF THE MINOR PLANETS F. Pilcher	1130

GLOSSARY, ACKNOWLEDGMENTS, AND INDEX

GLOSSARY	1157
LIST OF PARTICIPANTS	1171
INDEX	1177

COLLABORATING AUTHORS

D. F. Bender, 1014 R. P. Binzel, 443 M. Blander, 809 D. D. Bogard, 558 E. Bowell, 132, 1108 T. E. Bunch, 745 J. A. Burns, 494 A. G. W. Cameron, 992 A. Carusi, 391 C. R. Chapman, 25, 359, 528, 601, 655, 1064 M. J. Cintala, 579 D. R. Davis, 528 J. Degewij, 417 J. R. Dickel, 212 A. Dollfus, 170 M. J. Drake, 765 J. L. Elliot, 98 E. Everhart, 283 M. J. Gaffey, 655, 688, 1064 T. Gehrels, 3, 1108 J. C. Gradie, 359 R. Greenberg, 310, 528, 601 A. W. Harris, 528 W. K. Hartmann, 466 J. W. Head, 579 E. F. Helin, 253 S. Herrick, 222 K. R. Housen, 601 R. F. Jurgens, 206 J. F. Kerridge, 745 C. T. Kowal, 436 Y. Kozai, 334 L. Kresák, 289 H. P. Larson, 724 L. A. Lebofsky, 184

K. Lumme, 132 B. G. Marsden, 77 D. L. Matson, 84 T. B. McCord, 688 R. L. Millis, 98 D. Morrison, 184, 227, 1090 J. Niehoff, 227 G. H. Pettengill, 206 F. Pilcher, 1130 **R**. T. Reynolds, 822 V. S. Safronov, 975 H. Scholl, 310 J. Schubart, 84 E. R. D. Scott, 892 E. M. Shoemaker, 253 C. P. Sonett, 822 R. C. Taylor, 480 E. F. Tedesco, 443, 494, 1098 P. Thomas, 628 G. B. Valsecchi, 391 T. C. Van Flandern, 443 C. J. van Houten, 417 G. J. Veeder, 724 J. Veverka, 628 J. T. Wasson, 926 S. J. Weidenschilling, 528 G. W. Wetherill, 926 L. L. Wilkening, 61, 601 J. G. Williams, 253, 359, 1040 L. Wilson, 579 R. F. Wolfe, 253 J. A. Wood, 849 S. P. Worden, 119 B. Zellner, 170, 783, 1011, 1090, 1108

PREFACE

"We may never do a better book." I know I have used this sentence before (for "Jupiter," University of Arizona Press, 1976), but we are learning to make better books. The goal is to make a new type of source book, a textbook aimed at graduate students, where the development of a new discipline needs such treatment. This one is better than previous books because the procedure has been improved and because it contains great surprises. Readers to whom the asteroids are new, will find a field of study that invites their participation in new exploration. Readers who believe they know the asteroids will find major contributions that are not published elsewhere.

The general procedure for making these books is described in the Introduction of "Protostars and Planets" (University of Arizona Press, 1978). For this book the procedure entailed the following steps: an international meeting of the authors and their colleagues (the participation in the book is not, however, dependent upon attendance of the meeting); open attendance and organization of meeting and book, with a large Organizing Committee consisting of volunteers rather than privately selected members; the principle of volunteering also applies to authorship, while the Organizing Committee may in addition invite essential reviewers; the Organizing Committee may even suggest "shotgun weddings" of authors who have different backgrounds but work on the same topic; the refereeing and editing of the chapters are done in a thorough manner; we shun duplication of publication, urging the authors to submit new material and new reviews without publication elsewhere; we invite summary chapters of introduction, make an extensive Glossary and Index, and add cross referencing among the chapters; finally, with the cooperation of referees, authors and Press, the book is prepared for fastest possible publication.

For this book, the meeting was held in Tucson, 6-10 March 1979, exactly eight years after the first asteroid conference in Tucson. The Executive Vice-President of the University of Arizona, A. B. Weaver, opened the meeting. There were 144 people in attendance, of whom 29 came from abroad. Twenty-eight contributed papers have been submitted to *Icarus* for a special asteroid issue (December 1979) with B. Zellner as Guest Editor.

I cannot begin to thank individuals because there are so many that worked so hard to make this come about; it is their book. Instead, there is an extensive list of acknowledgments toward the end of the book. We are grateful for Hartmann's painting reproduced on the cover and for Kowal's photograph on the back. It is a pleasure to acknowledge essential support from the University of Arizona Press, the University of Arizona Foundation, the National Science Foundation, and the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

Tom Gehrels

PART I

Introduction

THE ASTEROIDS: HISTORY, SURVEYS, TECHNIQUES, AND FUTURE WORK

T. GEHRELS

University of Arizona

A chronology and historical sketch of asteroid studies are made for the period 1766-1978. A survey or overview is made of the various types of small bodies, all called asteroids, that occur between the orbits of Mercury and Pluto. The basic concepts are introduced for readers new to the field. Observational techniques, future studies, and topics that seem to be missing in this book are overviewed from an astronomical, observational perspective.

This chapter is followed by two other introductions, namely by Chapman for a discussion of origin and evolution and by Wilkening for the connections between asteroids and meteorites. We each concentrate on aspects closest to our own interests, but with a group of three reviews we hope to achieve a fair balance of coverage. My own emphasis is on the astronomical aspects; there will, in fact, be a few reports on my surveying with the Palomar 122-cm Schmidt telescope.

Readers new to the field might wish to peruse the extensive Glossary as well as to read the three introductions before settling down with Parts II-VI of this book.

In this chapter I will first mention some previous literature and historical development. Then, in Sec. III, the various kinds of asteroids will be described, how they are found and what kind of orbits they have. Section IV will overview the techniques of observation and the basic data which we have for the asteroids. In the final section I will mention future observations and topics that were not covered in this book.

I. LITERATURE AND CHRONOLOGY

A previous sourcebook on asteroids was assembled in 1971 (Gehrels 1971); on its page xxvi the older literature is summarized. Asteroid books were edited by Samoylova-Yakhontova (1973), Cristescu *et al.* (1974), Delsemme (1977) and by Morrison and Wells (1978). A review of physical and orbital studies was made by Chapman *et al.* (1978).

The following is a chronology, compiled with the help of some of our authors, for the principal events, or milestones, in physical studies of minor planets.

- 1766 Titius von Wittenburg formulated what has become known as the Titius-Bode law of planetary distances. The discovery of Uranus, by Herschel in 1781, further kindled the belief that there was a missing planet near 2.8 AU.
- 1794 Chladni inferred an extraterrestrial origin of meteorites. By 1803 Olbers proposed that the meteorites come from an asteroidal exploded planet.
- 1801 Piazzi at Palermo discovered asteroid 1 Ceres.
- 1867 Kirkwood pointed out that there are resonance gaps in the asteroid belt.
- 1891 Max Wolf introduced photography in the asteroid observations.
- 1898 433 Eros was discovered by Witt in Berlin, and von Oppolzer soon observed light variation which he explained by rotation of an object of irregular shape.
- ~1900 Centers for data on minor planets developed in Berlin and Kiel. After World War II this was continued in Heidelberg; also in Cincinnati by Herget and then transferred to Cambridge, Massachusetts, by Marsden in 1978. Since World War II, the *Ephemerides of Minor Planets* are published by the Institute of Theoretical Astronomy in Leningrad.
 - 1906 The first Trojan, 588 Achilles, was discovered by Wolf.
 - 1918 Hirayama published his first paper on asteroid families; the work was also continued by Brouwer, Arnold, Kozai and J.G. Williams.
 - 1920 944 Hidalgo was discovered by Baade at Bergedorf.
 - 1923 Prior published the first Catalog of Meteorites.
 - 1932 Reinmuth discovered 1862 Apollo; it was lost, but recovered in 1973.
 - 1944 O.J. Schmidt postulated the start of formation of a planet near 2.8 AU, by accumulation of particles and planetesimals, which was, however, interrupted by Jupiter's perturbations so that the asteroids resulted instead. The work is continued by Safronov and others.
 - 1949 Kuiper initiated the Yerkes-McDonald Survey of asteroids and a series of photometric studies.
 - 1950 Whipple proposed a "dirty snowball" model for the nuclei of

comets.

- 1951 Öpik evaluated the effects of close approaches to planets on orbits of asteroids and calculated asteroid lifetimes.
- 1951 Gerling and Povlova measured the first K-Ar formation ages of meteorites.
- 1953 Piotrowski published a basic study of collisions among asteroids. The work was continued by Anders, Wetherill, Dohnanyi and others.
- 1957 Begemann and co-workers measured the first cosmic ray exposure age of a meteorite.
- 1964 Wänke attributed large amounts of helium in certain meteorites to solar wind implantation.
- 1964 Anders formulated a comprehensive theory of the origin of meteorites in asteroids.
- 1964 J.A. Wood calculated cooling rates of iron meteorites and found that they must have originated in objects of asteroidal size, 100-500 km in diameter.
- 1966 H.G. Hertz determined the mass of 4 Vesta. The work is continued by Schubart.
- 1967 Wetherill initiated a study of acceleration mechanisms to deliver meteorites from the asteroidal belt.
- 1968 1566 Icarus was observed by radar at both Goldstone and Haystack.
- 1969 McCord initiated a program of spectrophotometry of asteroids and other objects in the solar system. This method was applied to many asteroids by Chapman.
- 1969 The study of lunar samples clarified the processes which also form brecciated meteorites.
- 1970 The reflectivity of 1566 Icarus was determined with the polarimetric method. The method was developed in detail by Veverka and applied to many asteroids by Zellner.
- 1970 The Palomar-Leiden Survey of faint minor planets was published.
- 1970 D.A. Allen published the first infrared diameter of an asteroid, namely of 4 Vesta. Infrared radiometry was further developed by Matson, who discovered the wide range of albedos; the method was applied to many asteroids by Hansen and Morrison.
- 1971 "Physical Studies of Minor Planets" was published, based on an international conference held that year in Tucson, Arizona.
- 1971 Herrick proposed exploitation of asteroids; various aspects are promoted by O'Neil and O'Leary.
- 1972 A coordinated campaign of observations of 1685 Toro was made, and in 1975 a similar campaign on 433 Eros.
- 1972 The first assessment and advisory report on asteroid space missions was published by Alfvén and colleagues.
- 1975 Bowell initiated a large survey of UBV photometry of asteroids.

- 1975 Chapman, Morrison and Zellner combined the results of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry and defined the broadband system of classification in terms of C types, S types, etc.
- 1975 Larson and Fink obtained the first Fourier transform spectroscopy, on 4 Vesta.
- 1976 Helin discovered the first Aten asteroid in a systematic survey of Apollo and Amor asteroids organized by Shoemaker.
- 1977 Kowal found 2060 Chiron.
- 1978 New developments were made regarding regoliths, satellites of asteroids, family members, taxomy and origins, as mentioned in the following section.

II. HISTORICAL SKETCH

"Inter Jovem et Martem interposui planetam" (Kepler 1596) marks the start of our asteroid studies. This was only a passing remark, however, because it was fundamental to Kepler's entire scheme that there should be only six planets (Gingerich, personal communication 1979). In any case, for asteroid studies there was a slow start because not until 170 yr later was the next step taken, namely by Titius von Wittenburg (1766). The law of planetary distances is more commonly known as the Titius-Bode law, or sometimes simply as Bode's law because it was J.E. Bode who stressed that relationship as being most important to infer that a planet was missing between Mars and Jupiter. (Titius may not have been the first to express that law anyway.) There are various expressions for it, such as $r = 0.4 + 0.3 \times 2^n$, the relationship is used even today in the understanding of planet formation (see Kuiper 1951, and Wetherill 1978).

Towards the end of the 18th century, there was much consideration of these topics especially after Herschel discovered Uranus at a distance from the sun that closely fitted Bode's law. Then the hunt for the missing planet was really on; during an astronomical conference in 1796 held in Gotha near Leipzig it was urged to make a systematic search. Piazzi was not partaking in that search but he was checking a star catalog, by Wollaston, when he observed on 1 January 1801 an object that he then noted as a star; on following nights, however, the object had moved and Piazzi believed he had discovered a comet. The object was observed over a period of 41 days. Soon the excitement in the scientific world was rising high because Bode and others believed that Piazzi had found the missing planet! It became an urgent problem in mathematics to develop a method by which predictions could be made for the recovery of that planet; Gauss solved the orbit and ephemeris problem so that Ceres was found again, on 7 December 1801.

The magnitude of the new planet was much fainter than that of its neighbors Mars and Jupiter. It was therefore perhaps not too surprising that other minor planets were found, three within the next six years (Pilcher, in Part VII of this book, gives a listing of the discoveries). There was some discussion, by Olbers and others, of an exploded planet (see the Safronov chapter in this book), particularly because the first few of the discovered asteroids seemed to have intersecting orbits (this is not true; see Herget 1971).

The early days of asteroid science were exciting to the whole scientific community. However, another way to look at the period from 1807 to 1845 is that in 38 years no other asteroid was found. Better star catalogs and maps had to be made in order to find asteroids. The interest in these minor bodies may also have been lagging, perhaps because the hunt for a major missing planet was over. In any case, by 1845 a new era with new, rather specialized, people began, resulting in the finding of ~4 minor planets per year; this increased to ~7 by 1872, and ~20 per year by 1891 after the new technique of photography was applied.

By the turn of the century, however, the astronomical community as a whole surely had lost interest in the minor planets. Spectroscopy and astrophysics were on the rise and these subdisciplines were applicable to hot gases and the understanding of stellar structure. It was too early for the study of star formation and the origin of the solar system, let alone the importance of planetesimals in such processes. The small amount of mass, $\sim 5 \times 10^{-4} M_{\oplus}$, between Mars and Jupiter was not to be understood in the grand scheme of solar system evolution until the present time. By the 1950's the malaise in asteroid studies had come to the point where it was improper at the major observatories to work on these "minor" bodies that were called "the vermin of the sky." Even the old-timers wondered how many more useless asteroids should be discovered (see, for instance, the Transactions IAU of 1952).

The minor-planet work had been left to a devoted few, who worked hard, for there was much to be done. It is easy to take plates and find new asteroids, but it requires time and attention to follow up with measuring precise positions, computing orbits and ephemerides and doing this over successive apparitions in order to make the orbits so precise that the object will not be lost again. In 1931, for example, 398 new asteroids were discovered (Putilin 1953), but only 159 were not lost again (Bowell, personal communication 1979). Some of the lost ones might be "discovered" later, but keeping track of all the discoveries, orbits and identifications was a large task. In Heidelberg, Leningrad, Berlin (later Cincinnati) and at a few other observatories such cataloging was done. In 1952 it was agreed that a yearly catalog of orbital elements and ephemerides should be published by the Institute of Theoretical Astronomy in Leningrad in close cooperation with the Minor Planet Center at Cincinnati Observatory (Cambridge, Massachusetts, since 1978).

By 1950, Kuiper and his associates made a beginning with a systematic study of the statistics of the asteroids and with a study of some physical parameters in photometry. It was not until 1970, however, that physical

studies of minor planets became a discipline with the participation of a number of groups of people using a variety of techniques. This came about largely because of the space program, which by 1970 had reached the stage of planning missions beyond Mars. The flights of Pioneers 10 and 11 were at first announced, in 1968, as the Jupiter/Asteroid Missions.

Alfvén deserves credit for urging people and agencies to take an interest in the small and relatively undisturbed bodies for the study of the origin and evolution of the solar system. Alfvén urged asteroid missions (Stuhlinger *et al.* 1972) that might have resulted in a fast, but first, fly-by reconnaissance of ~ 4 asteroids already in 1974, with existing spacecraft that were spin stabilized (see Russell and Tomasko 1976; Brahic *et al.* 1979). Alfvén also stimulated a conference and book on physical studies of minor planets (Gehrels 1971). The time was ripe because of the advances in meteoritics and new techniques, in the laboratory and at the telescope, such as the spectrophotometry of McCord and associates, the infrared radiometry and the photopolarimetry. It is rare in the history of science that the basic idea of one man changes a field as much as was the case with McCord in spectrophotometry and the understanding of asteroid surfaces.

By 1975 there began a clear development of taxonomy (i.e. assessment or classification) and mineralogical interpretation of the composition of individual asteroids. (The taxonomy is explained in the chapter by Zellner and the mineralogy by Gaffey and McCord.) We are learning to distinguish individual asteroids and their evolution, as they are impacted bodies, or fragmented, or originally differentiated, etc. Also and even more important, by 1978 the role of asteroidal planetesimals in the formation of stellar and solar systems became much more precisely modeled and described.

In 1978 the Minor Planet Center was moved to Cambridge, Massachusetts. There is new life in the theoretical recovery, with ~ 100 newly numbered asteroids per year (see Marsden's chapter). The work of the Crimean Astrophysical Observatory should be mentioned in this connection, which regularly observes ~ 700 minor planets per year. Several other observers are active – the field is truly alive again!

1978 was a remarkable year in which our image of an asteroid changed drastically. The dusty rock, like a meteorite in a museum, but covered with its own dust (we knew that from polarimetry), became a loosely agglomerated megaregolith that has been plowed over and under ("gardened") many times by mutual collisions, while one or more of its fragments just might be orbiting overhead as a minor satellite. The discovery of a probable satellite of Pluto, the reported discovery of satellites from asteroidal occultations and the interpretation of the pictures of Phobos made a deep impression. How lucky we were to have the Stickney impact just at the narrow range of energies between mere cratering and total fragmentation! Several chapters in this book will describe the new model (see Wilkening's introduction) and pictures are given in the chapter by Veverka and Thomas as well as on the cover of this

book.

We are now nearing the culmination of physical studies of asteroids, with many refinements and many asteroids being better understood. Another discontinuity and great expansion is to be expected at the time when landing and sampling missions take place.

III. A SURVEY OF ASTEROIDS

We discussed in the previous section how near 2.8 AU from the sun a planet was believed to be missing, then it was discovered, but many more small planets were found. The name "minor planet" was used, and it still is used particularly in astrometry and celestial mechanics. (I have seen the name "planetoid" a few times in popular literature, but not in the manuscripts for this book.) The name "asteroid" has a connection with the appearance and it may for this reason be more popular in physical studies. The largest diameter seen for the asteroids is ~0.7 arcsec and, since only in exceptional seeing can 0.7 arcsec be resolved, the appearance at the telescope is therefore starlike (Greek: *Asteroeides*). This is usually the case; some of us have seen disks of Ceres, Pallas and Vesta.

The name "asteroid" is, however, used for a variety of objects with different orbital and physical characteristics. In this section, I will overview the asteroids in order of increasing distance from the sun, and I mention the surveys that have been made for these objects in order to study the degree of completion to which the various populations are known. As we begin with the possibility of Trojan asteroids of Mercury, it is necessary first to introduce a few concepts of orbits and Trojans.

The stability of orbits is discussed in the chapters by Everhart and by Greenberg and Scholl; the distinction is made between orbits that are stable on a time scale of $\sim 10^9$ yr and those that are not. The latter can be chaotic orbits, or they may be irregular retrograde orbits. It is noted in this context that the asteroids all move in the prograde direction, as do the planets, and that we have never yet observed a retrograde asteroid. In fact, the inclination, *i*, of the asteroid orbits is generally not larger than $\sim 20^\circ$, a basic datum in the origin and evolution of the asteroids as is the fact that the inclinations are not zero. But note that the major surveys, described below, have been confined to low ecliptic latitude and that the knowledge of the high-inclination population is therefore seriously limited. The largest inclination for the numbered asteroids is 64° , for asteroid 2102.

Lagrange made a study of the stability of small bodies (see the chapter by Degewij and van Houten); two of his regions are especially known, namely in the planetary orbit *preceding* (L_4) or *following* (L_5) the planet by 60°. I would like to define L_4 and L_5 this way, even though in the literature there is some confusion; for instance, van Houten *et al.* (1970*a*) refer to the preceding point as L_5 . Another type of orbit wanders between L_4 and L_5 , away from the planet, and thereby describes a secular modification of the

orbit that looks like a horseshoe; such objects are referred to as horseshoe objects.

Trojans or horseshoe objects of Mercury may be stable enough to exist (R. Greenberg, personal communication 1977), but a search from Earth is difficult because of the proximity to the sun and the light scattered by the earth's atmosphere. Trumpler (1923) reported surveys made in part during solar eclipse, and he concluded that there are no such objects $\geq 60 \text{ km}$ in diameter. Chapman (next chapter) mentions infrared searching, even for objects within Mercury's orbit.

I have searched for Trojans of the earth with the Palomar 122-cm Schmidt to a limiting magnitude of $B\sim 19$, over a region of 6° x 20° during two observing runs, carefully guiding for the predicted motion of such objects, but nothing was found. In the Earth-Moon system there also are two semi-stable regions L_4 and L_5 and there sometimes have been reports of clouds of particles seen near these regions, but nothing has been confirmed.

At the time of this writing (June 1979), four Aten objects are known, three of which discovered by Helin with the Palomar 46-cm Schmidt. The survey for objects near the earth is referred to in the chapter by Shoemaker *et al.* (see Helin and Shoemaker 1979) and their definitions of Aten, Apollo, and Amor asteroids are reproduced in the Glossary. In principle, following older and coarser definitions, the Atens remain near the earth, at least for some time, and do not cross the Mars orbit at present, the Apollos cross the earth as well as the Mars orbit, while the Amors cross only the Mars orbit.

The origin of these objects and their connection with the remainder of the asteroids is discussed in several of our chapters. The density of material at 2-4 AU may have been originally the same as that outside that zone, but at an early stage of the formation of the major planets great perturbations and collisions may have reduced the density down to what is presently observed. What is left in the asteroid belt has such a high degree of stability that, in fact, one of our major problems is to obtain meteorites from the belt. The present amount of material in the belt is only ~0.0005 M_{\oplus} of which 0.0002 M_{\oplus} is the mass of 1 Ceres (see the chapter by Schubart and Matson).

Ceres, Vesta, and Pallas are exceptional objects. Ceres is as large as about one-third the diameter of Pluto, Europa, or the moon. This is not to say that the size of Ceres is outside of the size distribution of the asteroids; Kresák (1978, personal communication) has concluded that the size of Ceres does not deviate from the asteroidal size statistics. It is noted, however, that Ceres, Pallas and Vesta have unusual compositions, while Pallas has an unusual orbit. Vesta is unique in composition, as described in Drake's chapter (see Gaffey and McCord's and Dickel's chapters, also for Ceres). Vesta seem differentiated, while Ceres does not: it is believed that Vesta at one stage in its evolution was heated and melted sufficiently that the heavier elements settled towards the center. Pallas' inclination is exceptionally large, and it may be a leftover sample of large objects that helped to partially clear out the asteroid belt at the time of formation of the major planets.

A good introduction to the asteroid belt can be obtained from studying Fig. 1 of Kresák's and Fig. 3 of the Wasson and Wetherill chapter. The main asteroid belt generally lies between 2.2 and 3.3 AU, but the Hungarias (1.9-2.0 AU) and Hildas near 4 AU are included. Kirkwood gaps and secular v resonances are shown as basic features in these figures.

Kozai, in his chapter, reviews the origin of Hirayama families which are groupings of asteroids that have the same orbital elements a, e' and i' (or sin i'); the primes for e' and i' indicate that they are proper elements namely that they have been corrected for the effects of perturbations, ideally all perturbations by all the planets (see the chapter by Safronov). Family memberships are listed by Kozai in his chapter, as well as by Williams (in Part VII of this book), while Williams also lists the proper elements of the asteroids. The families are named after the lowest-numbered member; for instance, Kozai's family No. 41 is called the Koronis family after 158 Koronis. The distinction between groups of asteroids and families of asteroids is made at the beginning of the chapter by Gradie *et al.*; the name family should be used for fragments of a parent body. For a discussion and critique of jetstreams see Chapman's and Safronov's chapters.

A basic topic also is the difference between asteroids and comets; the latter probably formed at greater distances from the sun so that a mixture of ices and solids aggregated the cometary core. Comets are not discussed for their own sake in this book, but there is considerable interest in extinct cores because these may be hidden among the asteroids without our knowing the difference. The prevailing model of the comets is that they are icy conglomerates that show activity when their ices evaporate; that activity, in fact, is seen in the telescope as a fuzzy nebula around the nucleus; a coma and a tail or two make the distinction of the name. In other words, when a coma is seen the object is called a comet, but when no activity is ever observed the object is called an asteroid. The expectation is to find some activity, some slight coma, on Chiron, Hidalgo, and possibly Icarus and other asteroids, but as long as this has not been observed, these objects will be referred to as asteroids and be numbered and named as such (see Sec. IV).

After evaporation of the volatiles the extinct nucleus will remain somewhere in space, probably in a comet-like orbit, that is with appreciable eccentricity and inclination, but in due time the orbit may be modified by close planetary encounters so that it is not distinguishable among the asteroids. Jet action of escaping volatiles from the nucleus can also effect the orbit and one speaks then of nongravitational forces.

The completeness of the populations in the asteroid belt and Jupiter-Trojan regions is known from three sources, namely the Ephemerides catalog (issued yearly in Leningrad) which seems to be complete to about the 15th apparent opposition magnitude; The Yerkes-McDonald Survey which is complete, after some corrections, to about the 16th magnitude; and the Palomar-Leiden Survey which seems to have fairly good completeness corrections, for low inclinations, to about the 19th magnitude.

The Yerkes-McDonald Survey (MDS; Kuiper et al. 1958) was made over a width of $\pm 20^{\circ}$ in ecliptic latitude and the completion for high inclination objects, that appear beyond that width, drops off sharply with inclination; this remark applies particularly to the Hungarias, Phocaeas, Apollos and Amor objects. The coverage in longitude is sufficient because the ecliptic belt was photographed nearly twice around in 1950-1952. In the MDS a 25-cm triplet-lens was used for taking 2400 plates, each 20 x 25 cm, 6°.5 x 8°.1 in size. The blinking (see Sec. IV), measuring of positions and magnitudes, reductions and identifications took ~14 man-years in addition to the observing (2 man-years), by well qualified and dedicated people.

The Palomar-Leiden Survey (PLS: van Houten et al. 1970b) was a different type of program because it covered only a small part of the sky, 12° in ecliptic latitude and 18° in longitude, and therefore the completion corrections, by extrapolation to the whole sky, become less certain. The topic is discussed by van Houten et al. (1970b), and also by Kiang, Kresák and others in Gehrels (1971). The principal advantage of the PLS over MDS is the improvement in limiting magnitude, to ~20, which was attained with the 122-cm Schmidt telescope on Palomar Mountain. While the observing took only a month, the careful reductions by the van Houtens at the Leiden Observatory still required 3 "man"-years, while in addition at the Cincinnati Observatory Herget made the computer reductions of the orbits. Much information was obtained on phase functions, groupings and on the overall statistics especially concerning the relationship that the number of asteroids increases by a factor of 2.5 for each fainter magnitude. A generally linear rise of the logarithm of the number as a function of magnitude was found, but when various sizes and compositional classes are considered in detail, and observational incompleteness ("bias") is removed, the distributions are far from linear (see Figs. 3-8 in the Zellner chapter, and the discussion in the next chapter by Chapman).

A very special group of asteroids occurs in the Lagrangian points of Jupiter. A rather unexpected estimate of 700 Trojans preceding Jupiter and only 200 following Jupiter down to a limit of \sim 15 km is announced and intrepreted, as are their physical characteristics, in the chapter by Degewij and van Houten.

The outer satellites of Jupiter are discussed in the chapters by Carusi and Valsecchi and by Degewij and van Houten. I made a special search with the Palomar 122-cm Schmidt in order to establish the statistics of the outer satellites. If they were simply captured asteroids, one would expect the asteroidal magnitude-frequency relation to be valid. The limiting magnitude of the old surveys, resulting in a total of 7 outer satellites, was ~18-19 mag, while now it is ~21. Kowal discovered a new satellite, J13 in 1974 and there are a few observations of a fourteenth, but a large number will never be

found. I expect that even with the 4-meter telescopes at Kitt Peak or Cerro Tololo only a few additional Jovian satellites, if any, could be discovered. The size distribution of the outer Jovian satellites is most peculiar; with respect to the distribution of the asteroids in the main belt both the faint and the bright ones are missing. The interpretation seems straightfoward. Fragments larger than the present outer satellites could not have remained in capture by the nebula around proto-Jupiter because they were too massive and shot right through. The smallest fragments were, on the other hand, after the capture and breakup of the parent body, stopped "dead in their tracks" and fell into Jupiter. Even the fine detail of the size distributions of the two groups of outer satellites seems to confirm this reasoning: the outer group has generally smaller objects than the inner one, and the range of sizes is even more confined; this is understood with the outer nebula of proto-Jupiter being thinner at greater distance.

Phobos and Deimos also may be asteroids captured at the time when there still was the resisting medium outside proto-Mars. These two objects are discussed in the chapter by Veverka and Thomas, particularly in the vein of "what asteroids may look like."

Kowal maintains a regular Solar System Survey with the resulting discoveries of 2060 Chiron and several interesting asteroids and comets in addition to J13; this survey is described in his chapter. Chiron has a perihelion slightly inside the Saturn orbit and aphelion as far as the Uranus orbit. Chiron is discussed in detail in the chapter by Kowal, while various other chapters examine the nature of this unique object; there is a consensus that Chiron is a large comet, as is asteroid 944 Hidalgo which moves from a perihelion within the asteroid belt and an aphelion as far as the Saturn orbit.

IV. OBSERVATIONAL TECHNIQUES

For the discovery of moving objects on photographic plates the technique of blinking is used. A "blink" is a sturdy instrument to hold two plates side by side firmly while they can be adjusted, sideways and in rotation, to be inspected consecutively through microscope optics with fine superposition of the star images. One blinks by flipping a mirror so that one can look back and forth at the two plates. Any object in the solar system will be seen as moving, due to a relative motion of the earth and the object. When observed at opposition (that is, when opposite the sun as seen from the earth), the motion is closely related to the geocentric distance.

While comets are named after the discoverer (see Glossary) and meteorites after the place where they were found, the asteroids first get a preliminary designation which, after 1925, is made as follows: The year is followed by two letters, the first indicating the half month of observation (excepting I and Z), the second the order of discovery within that half month. When all two-letter combinations have been used, numbers are added.

Thus 1979AA, AB...AZ, AA1, etc. A preliminary orbit is computed from at least three observations within that first apparition. If the minor planet is found again and confirmed, generally in two more apparitions, a permanent number is assigned. In the Ephemerides of 1979 there are 2042 permanently numbered asteroids. In addition to the above preliminary identification, there is a running number for asteroids found in the Palomar-Leiden Survey, for instance asteroid 2042 was 4633 P-L. After the assignment of a permanent number, the discoverer may name the asteroid; originally the custom was to put all asteroid names into feminine form and find the name from mythology. The objects in L_4 of the Sun-Jupiter system are named after Greek warriors, with 624 Hektor as the Trojan spy, and in L_5 after their Trojan counterparts, with 617 Patroclus as a Greek spy; we refer to both of these groups as the Trojans. Generally, however, the naming of asteroids has become messy because names suggested in the past by discoverers to recognize pets, friends and political heroes have been accepted.

In astrometry and celestial mechanics, minor planets are used to determine planetary masses, constants related to the motion of the earth, the solar parallax and astronomical unit and constants related to fundamental coordinate systems of star catalogs (see Rabe 1971 for an overview). Ceres, Pallas, Juno and Vesta have precisely determined orbits and their ephemerides are listed for every day of the year in *The American Ephemeris and Nautical Almanac* and similar ephemerides in other countries. The yearly catalog of all asteroids is issued by the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy in Leningrad; it is referred to as the *Ephemerides* or EMP, for Ephemerides of Minor Planets.

The remainder of this section deals with the techniques of physical studies by which we mean the investigation of physical parameters such as size, shape, composition, surface texture, spin rate, orientation of the spin axis in space, and including the description of any satellites. Magnitude-frequency relations for various compositions are included and so are dynamical studies, collisional probabilities, distributions of orbital parameters, the understanding of resonances, interrelations with comets and meteorites, and the origin and evolution of the asteroids and of their orbits.

I wrote an overview of the techniques of photometry of asteroids (Gehrels 1970) that may still be useful as an introduction to magnitude determinations, photometric systems, the Yerkes-McDonald Survey, the Palomar-Leiden Survey, lightcurve observations, phase and aspect variations, and perhaps even to the determinations of reflectivity. The developments since 1970 are described in the chapters by Bowell and Lumme and by Dollfus and Zellner; I will here introduce only a few terms of nomenclature and refer to various parts of the book.

Phase relations for various numbered asteroids are shown in Figs. 3, 5 and 8 of the chapter by Bowell and Lumme (also see the chapter by Veverka and Thomas for a discussion of phase effects). Between phase angles $7^{\circ} \lesssim \alpha$ $\lesssim 20^{\circ}$ the magnitude-phase relation is nearly linear (see, however, the Bowell and Lumme chapter for a detailed discussion), and we speak of a phase factor or phase coefficient, β , in mag/deg. The extrapolation of the nearly-linear part to zero phase angle is the absolute magnitude B(1,0). The nonlinear part of the phase relation, at $\alpha < 7^{\circ}$, is named the opposition effect. Physical relations connected with these phase effects are discussed by Bowell and Lumme, who propose a new theory and symbolism; there is some criticism of their theory in a paper by Whitaker (1979). The mean opposition magnitude is not used much in this book, but it is listed in the Ephemerides and it is defined by B(a,0) = B(1,0) + 5 log[a(a-1)], where a is the semimajor axis of the asteroid's orbit.

When the asteroid is observed for its brightness variation during an extended period of time, one speaks of a lightcurve. The asteroids generally turn about their axis with a median rotation period on the order of 8 hr; the shortest period found is ~ 2.5 hr and the longest exceptional one ~ 85 hr; longer periods will probably be found as time goes on. The lightcurves, spin rates and body shapes are discussed in the chapter by Burns and Tedesco. When a set of lightcurves of the same asteroid is available over a wide range of ecliptic longitude (and/or latitude) and the timing of the lightcurve features is precisely intercompared one speaks of photometric astrometry from which it is possible to obtain the orientation of the spin axis in space; this topic is discussed by Taylor in his chapter.

There are two other techniques to study light variations. Bowell and Lumme describe how they observe the brightness of an asteroid on various nights and derive from the differences at least a statistical indication of the light variation and thereby of the body shape. Harris (his results are discussed in the chapter by Burns and Tedesco) observes several asteroids per night, returning to them repeatedly and thereby obtains for each a lightcurve although with few points.

Spectrophotometry began with the paper by Bobrovnikoff (1929) which was so far ahead of its time that it was overlooked. He obtained good spectra over the 0.4-0.5 μ m range of wavelengths and the difference between Vesta and S-type asteroids such as 6 Hebe and 7 Iris is clearly seen. The chapters by Chapman and by Bowell and Lumme further refer to Bobrovnikoff's work. The spectrophotometry (with more than UBV filters) of asteroids was not done again until 1969, by McCord and his colleagues (see the chapter by Gaffey and McCord). The chapter by Chapman and Gaffey describes the observations and reductions in detail. The wavelength range of 0.3-1.1 μ m is now being observed with photometers that have filters of various widths, ranging from the 25 filters of McCord and his associates, through the 8 filters mentioned in Zellner's chapter, to the wide bands of the standard UBVRI system.

The highest resolution spectroscopy is described in the chapter by Larson and Veeder; they explain their Fourier transform spectroscopy (FTS) technique. It is applicable to bright objects and it will be hard to observe the darker C types, nevertheless the infrared range of their instrument is a

diagnostic one. The comparison of results obtained by the FTS with those at shorter wavelengths and in the far infrared is a field of rapid development.

Polarimetry is used in two different ways for the studies of asteroids, namely to determine the reflectivity and to study the surface textures; both these applications and the techniques are discussed in the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner.

Size determinations of the asteroids are of fundamental importance for the understanding of the reflectivities and the surface composition. At present we have 2 or 3 *indirect* methods for size determination, namely by polarimetry, by radiometry and also perhaps by straight photometry (see Table I of Bowell and Lumme), and 4 more *direct* methods namely by micrometer, disk meter, interferometry and occultation.

In polarimetry the basic principle is an inverse relationship between polarization and reflectivity, the so-called Umov effect, discussed in the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner. In radiometry at wavelengths near 10 μ m, one compares the heat radiation, which depends on the size of the body, with the incident radiation by sunlight; the topic is reviewed in the chapters by Morrison and Lebofsky, who describe the technique, and by Schubart and Matson. The latter adopt a 987 ± 150 km diameter for Ceres, 538 ± 50 for Pallas and 544 ± 80 for Vesta.

The direct methods with the micrometer and the disk meter on the asteroids have been failures. Because the images are near the seeing resolution, one would set the wires of a double-wire micrometer too much towards the center of the light because the outer parts are made less visible by atmospheric turbulence. The resulting diameters therefore were too small.

The interferometry techniques (see Worden's chapter) have been available for a long time but the application to asteroids still is sparse (see Sec. V, below).

Occultations have not often been observed for the asteroids as yet, but results are important for size calibration and they are intriguing because of the reports of possible satellites. The occultation techniques and results are discussed in the Millis and Elliot chapter while the possibilities of satellites are treated in a more optimistic manner by Van Flandern *et al.*; the two chapters in fact debate the reality of satellites of asteroids.

One of the most desired parameters for the asteroids is the density for which one must have the mass in addition to the size; the topics are treated in the chapter by Schubart and Matson. Three techniques are possible for mass determinations namely from repeated close approaches of another asteroid, presence of a satellite, or flyby of a spacecraft. Schubart's discussion is on the first possibility, while the second is in the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.* and the third in the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff.

What is TRIAD? The Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data was initiated by Zellner as a collection of most if not all orbital and physical parameters on the asteroids. The complete TRIAD file is published here for the first time, in Part VII. It has a brief introduction by Zellner while in his chapter in Part V he uses the data to describe classifications under the general name of taxonomy. Other authors also use the TRIAD file although mostly from an earlier unpublished version since the present one was finally compiled only in June of 1979; files like these will, of course, be continually updated and improved as new observations are made.

The classifications themselves are in a state of flux. Of the wide-filter variety we have at the date of this writing the C, S, M, E, R, D classes and a designation U meaning unclassifiable. The D class, called RD in the Degewij and van Houten chapter, was added at the time of making this book! The classifications C, S, M, etc. are based entirely on observational parameters and do not imply any mineralogical or meteoritic identification. Classification, mineralogical interpretation, and meteoritic identification are three distinct steps. A closer correspondence between classification and meteoritic types is attempted in the taxonomic system of Gaffey and McCord (see their Table I). of the broad classification is that it can be The advantage applied relatively easily to many asteroids and used in statistical studies. For instance, 75% of all the asteroids are of the dark C type and there is an appreciable trend in the asteroid belt with the S becoming predominant in the inner belt.

I cannot even begin to describe the many observational laboratory techniques in meteoritics. I quote from a report from The Meteoritical Society ("Studies of Extraterrestrial Samples: Progress and Prospects," November 1978):

"The return of the lunar samples created a need to examine and analyze the surfaces and interiors of minute grains and to measure differences in elemental or isotopic compositions, traces of remanent magnetization and other properties more precisely than ever before. New generations of mass spectrometers, electron and ion microprobes, and numerous other instruments were developed for the study of lunar samples and meteorites."

V. FUTURE WORK

In this section I will make some personal observations on future work and topics not covered in this book. These remarks are in addition to those on the future made in almost every one of the chapters, while the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff especially addresses the future. The major problems before us, of the origin and evolution of the asteroids and the identification of the meteorite parent bodies, are overviewed by Chapman and Wilkening. The role of the asteroids in the formation of the solar system is further studied in "Protostars and Planets" (Gehrels 1978).

The surveying of small bodies in the solar system that I referred to in Sec. III seems an important area for expansion. As many as possible near-Earth objects should be studied for future space missions as well as for

their connection with meteorites and comets. There are three applications:

- 1. After landings on the moon and before those on Mars, manned exploration of nearby asteroids is the goal that Shoemaker *et al.* imply in their chapter. The target is 1943 Anteros, or preferably a lower- ΔV candidate (see the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff).
- 2. Mining of asteroids is not discussed in this book but extensively elsewhere (see e.g. O'Leary 1977, 1978). My own first reaction, years ago, was to consider it sacrilegious to damage an asteroid, but I now see that this possibility of pollution-free mining of resources must be investigated with high priority. How purely differentiated, how smelted, are the asteroids?
- 3. The controlled collision of an asteroid with Earth is discussed in Herrick's chapter. In Sudbury, Ontario in Canada, there is a major mining operation of nickel on a most peculiar circular area, presumably caused by the impact of an asteroid. The Tunguska event of 1908 is mentioned in Kresák's chapter. Should we not know, at least, which objects may impact the earth next?

These considerations for the future appear to need a dedicated search telescope to cover the sky to such a limited magnitude that suitable candidates would be known within the next decade. The University of Arizona Observatories have made a dome and site on Kitt Peak available for such a dedicated telescope.

A repetition of the Palomar-Leiden Survey of faint asteroids in the main belt is being considered in connection with the infrared astronomical satellite (IRAS). The purpose is to provide orbital information and optical magnitudes and thus radiometric albedos and diameters. The limit for IRAS is 7 or 8 in terms of a magnitude at 10 μ m, which translates to 17 or 18 for a magnitude near 0.5 μ m. That next survey would then be made to somewhat lesser limiting magnitude than the PLS but over a correspondingly larger area of the sky which will have the advantage of reducing the corrections for incompleteness (sec. III).

Further searches for Trojans of Jupiter, of the earth and even Mercury, possibly in infrared light, might be considered. Objects in Lagrangian points L_2 and L_3 — close to Jupiter on the Jupiter-Sun line — probably do not occur for they would have been found in the searches for outer Jovian satellites by Kowal and myself. Their distance from Jupiter is much greater than that of outer satellites, but they would appear close to Jupiter by foreshortening. Objects in the Lagrangian point L_1 , on the Jupiter-Sun line but opposite Jupiter, have not been found in the Yerkes-McDonald Survey down to the 16th magnitude; a fainter search might be worthwhile.

Comets of large perihelion distance offer a special challenge, scientifically and observationally. If the parent molecule for a large part of the volatiles is water, then the comets are visible to distances from the sun of ~4 AU, but more volatile parent molecules can make the comets visible at greater distances. In that case, however, the apparent motion of the comets is small, the comets themselves appear to be small, and they cannot always be readily recognized by the usual tail or coma. The only way to find inactive distant comets is by taking plate pairs with an interval of several hours and to blink the pairs. In this manner I have found 5 comets with the Palomar 122-cm Schmidt and Kowal regularly discovers comets as a part of his survey (see his chapter), although so far the harvest of *distant* comets is still meager. The transition from active comets to extinct nuclei is an important topic of study for the understanding of the asteroids. In addition to the search for distant comets, various physical studies will have to be made in order to try to distinguish between the active and extinct cometary nuclei; this problem has not been solved as yet; we have not found a technique to determine the difference. This topic reminds us further of the origin and nature of 2060 Chiron which is discussed in the chapter by Kowal.

I believe that the Chiron population is sparse, because more would have been found on the many survey plates taken by Kowal and myself to date, but further searching may pay off especially if it can be done to fainter magnitude. Similarly for Trojans of Saturn and Neptune (see p. 654 of Gehrels 1971), fainter surveys are lacking. The density distribution in the present solar system drops off drastically beyond Neptune so that one wonders if more objects were not formed there in addition to Pluto. Observationally also, such searches seem attractive because the only complete survey for objects like Pluto, at the Lowell Observatory, was to the 16th, or perhaps only the 15th magnitude, while with a Big Schmidt the limiting magnitude can be ~21. It seems most likely that Kowal in his Survey will find other Plutos.

If a large number of new objects is discovered in the near future, the follow-up astrometry becomes urgent or we will be again in a situation (Sec. II) as in the early part of this century, when a large number of objects was discovered but only few of them could become permanently numbered asteroids. Hopefully the new astrometric observatory in Venezuela will undertake some of this work. At Indiana University also there is an interest in continuing an asteroid program with the 25-cm Cooke triplet of the Goethe Link Observatory.

Students in institutions that do not have large telescopes may especially note in various chapters the great progress that is being made in dynamical studies. Clearing of the Kirkwood gaps, delivery of material from the asteroid belt, the origin of the Apollos and Amors, these are topics for further study (see the next chapter by Chapman). Collisions may yield fragments that almost escaped, but that became satellites instead. How far from the primary can the satellite be? The crucial estimates are given in the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*, but this topic may need further study. Van Flandern derived an approximate factor of 100 times the diameter of the primary for the

maximum distance of the secondary. Some wide pairs (up to ~ 20 arcsec) might be seen on our photographic plates. We have not seen those, while some of us must have looked at thousands of asteroid images on photographic plates, but we did not consciously look for satellites and it might be good to keep this in mind in the future.

Direct evidence of satellites, if any, will come from occultations (see the chapter by Millis and Elliot) and from the interferometry described in the chapter by Worden. In speckle interferometry there is a theoretical promise of a resultion of 0.02 arcsec and it seems possible that this might be achieved, albeit with large telescopes, to the 10th magnitude. Regarding the asteroid occultations, we hope that a network of small telescopes with photoelectric photometers, as is beginning to be available in the United States, might also be established in India and Sri Lanka. The greatest difficulty lies in precise prediction of the events, and astrometry of the highest quality is needed a day or two in advance of the occultation. This requires close coordination with observatories that can do such astrometry.

Lightcurves are in demand again, for the study of satellites of asteroids (see the chapters by Hartmann, Van Flandern *et al.* and Taylor) in addition to the study of the rotation rate and the approximate shape of the asteroid (Burns and Tedesco). Some asteroids need extended coverage over a long rotation period and combination of observations at various observatories. Lightcurve observers seem to be in good contact with each other in order to plan such coordinated campaigns; for instance, asteroid 44 Nysa is a most puzzling case for which a coordinated campaign will be executed in 1979. Once the problems with inverted lightcurves are resolved, the technique of photometric astrometry (chapter by Taylor) can be used to determine the orientation of the rotation axis in space even for binary asteroids. A set of lightcurves obtained within the same opposition, but at different values of the phase angle, may give an immediate resolution to the question of the presence of satellites.

The variegation, i.e. the variation of characteristics over the surface, has only been mentioned in this book (chapter by Dollfus and Zellner), but not discussed in detail. There is a paper on the observations (Degewij *et al.* 1979), and there is the striking case of Vesta as the only asteroid that has a lightcurve with one maximum and one minimum just as Moon would have if it were set free. More of these studies seem possible, especially with double-beam photometers and polarimeters that can yield precisions an order of magnitude better than with a single beam. The interpretations need to take into account the effect of integration over the surface; when variegation is detected there must be *large* surface areas that are different from the mean.

Little has been mentioned in this book regarding the theoretical study of the internal constitution of the asteroids and the prediction of possible precessional effects on the spin axis. Theoretical work is also intriguing where the rotation rates are concerned. We do not even understand primordial rotation. Why do the asteroids rotate in ~ 8 hours? Burns and Tedesco give a further introduction to these basic questions.

The sense of rotation can be determined from infrared radiometry, as is explained in the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky (also see Taylor's chapter), and this is a much needed job to be done for, say, 100 asteroids.

There is a continuing need for magnitudes and phase relations as is clear from the chapter by Bowell and Lumme. The phase relations are especially needed for faint asteroids. Nearly all asteroids redden with increasing phase. The only exception noted so far is 16 Psyche for which there is a bluing with increasing phase, possibly connected with a metallic composition. This is only a hunch, however, and it should be established with photometric measurements in the laboratory. There is little discussion in this book of the fundamental scattering laws, such as the Fresnel law and the applicability of the Mie theory. In the case of the lunar surface, I once tried to bring in the Mie scattering and met with frustration if not failure (Gehrels et al. 1964). There is little in this book about the micron-scale texture of the surfaces. It still is curious to me that the inversion angle - that is, the angle where negative polarization rises with increasing phase and becomes positive -ranges for asteroids between 15° and 23°, whereas for lunar regions the angle is confined between 22°.6 and 23°.6. Bowell and Lumme, in their chapter, make a fresh approach, with a quantitative parametrization of asteroid surface texture: The inversion angle α_0 is primarily controlled by the refractive index n, increasing as n increases. Thus for Europa, n = 1.33, they would predict $\alpha_0 = 6.6$ and for Mars, n = 2.0 of limonite, $\alpha_0 = 32^\circ$. The greater range in α_0 , and hence in *n*, for asteroids by comparison with the moon betokens greater compositional heterogeneity in asteroid surfaces (Bowell, personal communication 1979). A theory that can make these inferences and analyses deserves close study.

The surface texture of the asteroids can be studied from observations of color and polarization as a function of phase. The wavelength dependence of polarization has not yet been studied for asteroids; a fundamental study still seems needed. It has been noted that the phase coefficient, β , has a slight dependence upon wavelength (Gehrels and Tedesco 1979). The reddening with phase may affect the spectrophotometry and this effect seems to be neglected. Moreover, Fig. 9 of Gehrels *et al.* (1970) shows, near 0.8 μ m, a 0.2 mag decline in brightness as the phase changes from 40° to 90°. That paper contained spectrophotometry, albedo measurements and pole determination; such combined study campaigns should be executed for other nearby asteroids, for which the phase changes so drastically. Most scattering phenomena are strongly dependent on phase angle.

Most likely the proposal will be made to the International Astronomical Union in 1982 to change the definition of absolute magnitude of the asteroids. Whereas presently it is defined as the intercept of the extension of the linear part with 0° phase, the new definition will take the opposition

effect into account. The asteroids will brighten by 0.3 mag overnight! There is a debate over the parameters that then should be used. Will it be the opposition effect and phase coefficient β , or the new parameters of Bowell and Lumme, or both? The polarimetric and radiometric size determinations need to be clearly (re)defined or the asteroids may also grow overnight.

Photoelectric checks of the present asteroid magnitude system have been made down to the 16^{th} magnitude and it would be wise to extend that to the 20^{th} . Over the 16-20 mag range, the magnitudes and calibrations have been determined photographically, based on photoelectric sequences in Selected Areas that have not even been properly published. It would not be surprising to find a systematic error in the present system of ~0.5 mag near the 20^{th} magnitude.

I can see the need for another Ph.D. dissertation or two as that of Gradie on physical studies of Hirayama families. Various suggestions for further work on Hirayama families are made at the end of the chapter by Gradie *et al.* The photometric observations on family members are already being made in the 8-color programs, but the radiometry would have to be obtained in addition.

IRAS will be flying in 1982 and many asteroids will be observed, willy-nilly. Here is a great source of radiometry for Hirayama family members and for asteroids in general. The involvement of people interested in asteroids seems needed because of the large amount of IRAS data.

The International Ultraviolet Explorer (IUE) has not been discussed in this book. Some observations on asteroids are made by Zellner; Hapke makes laboratory studies of light reflected by various samples at wavelengths shorter than 0.3 μ m. The combination could result in great progress because some asteroids have strong absorptions in the ultraviolet.

The radio and radar observations are coming into their own. Whereas Pettengill and Jurgens discuss (in their chapter) ~ 5 asteroids at this time, they believe that ~ 50 can be observed in the next decade. The observations at 3 mm-4 cm are described in the chapter by Dickel who plans to use the Very Large Array facility in New Mexico on asteroids. Worden describes new techniques in interferometry for the determination of diameters and the imaging of surface features and possible satellites. Because of the introduction of new detectors a great improvement in limiting magnitude is about to be realized and results for many asteroids are therefore possible. Students of asteroids should become involved in these new techniques.

The zodiacal light and the interplanetary particles have not been discussed in this book. The connection with the asteroids was considered in the book I edited before (Gehrels 1971). New information on the collection and analysis was reviewed by Brownlee (1978); the data seem to point more to a cometary origin than an asteroidal one. The results from the Pioneer missions through the asteroid belt were similarly summarized by Gehrels (1976).

Regarding space missions, there are only a few immediate possibilities (mentioned in the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff). The Space Telescope may be used for various observations outside of the earth's atmosphere, in Earth orbit, for high resolution imaging. Brahic *et al.* (1979) indicate the possibility of a French, or European, spacecraft flying by several asteroids. NASA, however, has no asteroid mission planned for the 1980's. Rendezvous and sample return missions do not seem likely until the third Millennium. Until then, physical studies of asteroids are made by remote sensing, the subject of this book.

Acknowledgment. I thank E.G. Bowell, J. Degewij, C.R. Chapman, B.G. Marsden, E. Roemer, E.F. Tedesco, L.L. Wilkening and B.H. Zellner for additions and deletions to the chapter and chronology, and Wilkening in addition for her help with the Glossary.

REFERENCES

Bobrovnikoff, N. T. 1929. The spectra of minor planets. Lick obs. Bull. 14: 18-27.

- Brahic, A.; Breton, J.; Caubel, J.; Cazenave, A.; Cruvellier, P.; Dupuis, V.; Lago, B.; Minster, J. F.; Perret, A.; and Scribot, A. 1979. Feasibility study of a multiple fly-by mission of main belt asteroids. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Brownlee, D. E. 1978. Interplanetary dust: Possible implications for comets and pre-solar interstellar grains. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 134-150.
- Chapman, C. R.; Williams, J. G.; and Hartmann, W. K. 1978. The asteroids. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 16: 33-75.
- Cristescu, C.; Klepczynski, W. J.; and Milet, B. eds. 1974. Asteroids, Comets, Meteoritic Matter (Bucuresti: Editura Academiei Republicii Socialiste Romania).
- Degewij, J.; Tedesco, E. F.; and Zellner, B. 1979. Albedo and color contrasts on asteroid surfaces. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Delsemme, A. H., ed. 1977. Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press).
- Gehrels, T. 1970. Photometry of asteroids. In Surfaces and Interiors of Planets and Satellites, ed. A. Dollfus (New York: Academic Press), pp. 317-375.
- Gehrels, T., ed. 1971. *Physical Studies of Minor Planets* (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office).
- Gehrels, T., ed. 1976. Jupiter (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 558-559.
- Gehrels, T., ed. 1978. Protostars and Planets (Tucson: University of Arizona Press).
- Gehrels, T.; Coffeen, T.; and Owings, D. 1964. Wavelength dependence of polarization. III. The lunar surface. Astron. J. 69: 826-852.
- Gehrels, T.; Roemer, E.; Taylor, R. C.; and Zellner, B. H. 1970. Minor planets and related objects. IV. Asteroid (1556) Icarus. Astron. J. 75: 186-195.
- Gehrels, T.; and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. Minor planets and related objects. XXVIII. Asteroid magnitudes and phase relations. Astron. J. 84. In press.
- Helin, E. F., and Shoemaker, E. M. 1979. Palomar planet-crossing asteroid survey. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Herget, P. 1971. In Physical Studies of Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267 Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), p. xiv.
- Kepler, J. 1596. Mysterium Cosmographicum. In Prodromus Dissertationum Cosmographicum.
- Kuiper, G. P. 1951. On the origin of the solar system. In Astrophysics, ed. J. A. Hynek (New York: McGraw-Hill).
- Kuiper, G. P.; Fujita, Y.; Gehrels, T.; Groeneveld, I.; Kent, J.; Van Biesbroeck, G.; and van Houten, C. J. 1958. Survey of asteroids. Astrophys. J. Suppl. 3: 289-428.
T. GEHRELS

- Morrison, D., and Wells, W. C., eds. 1978. Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053.
- O'Leary, B. 1977. Mining the Apollo and Amor asteroids. Science 197: 363-366.
- O'Leary, B. 1978. Asteroid mining. Astronomy 6: 6-15.
- Putilin, I. I. 1953. Minor planets (Moscow: State Publication of Technical-Theoretical Literature). In Russian.
- Rabe, E. 1971. The use of asteroids for determination of masses and other fundamental constants. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 13-23.
- Russell, E. E., and Tomasko, M. G. 1976. Spin-scan imaging application to planetary missions. In *Chemical Evolution of the Giant Planets*, ed. C. Ponnamperuma (New York: Academic Press), pp. 147-164.
- Samoylova-Yakhontova, N. S. 1973. Minor Planets (Moscow: Academia Nauka). In Russian.
- Stuhlinger, E.; Alfvén, H.; Arrhenius, G.; Bourke, R.; Doe, B.; Dwornik, S.; Friedlander, A.; Gehrels, T.; Guttman, C.; Strangway, D.; and Whipple, F. 1972. Comets and Asteroids: A Strategy for Exploration, NASA TM X-64677.
- Titius von Wittenburg, J. D. 1766. *Betrachtung über die Natur*, vom Herrn Karl Bonnet, p. 7. Leipzig. (Translation into German from French.)
- Trumpler, R. 1923. Search for small planets at the triangle points of Mercury and the sun. Publ. Astron. Soc. Pacific 35: 313-318.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; and Gehrels, T. 1970a. Minor planets and related objects. V. The density of Trojans near the preceding Lagrangian point. Astron. J. 75: 659-662.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970b. The Palomar-Leiden Survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1978. Accumulation of the terrestrial planets. In Protostars and Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: The University of Arizona Press), pp. 565-598.
- Whitaker, E. A. 1979. Implications for asteroidal regolith properties from comparisons with lunar brightness versus phase curves and theoretical considerations. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).

THE ASTEROIDS: NATURE, INTERRELATIONS, ORIGIN, AND EVOLUTION

CLARK R. CHAPMAN Planetary Science Institute

This chapter concerns the physical and chemical nature of asteroids, their physical and orbital distributions and interrelationships, and hypotheses about how asteroids formed and are evolving. A thematic synopsis is presented of these topics, all of which are covered in greater detail in other chapters of this book. Accepted interpretations are summarized, and also the new data and new alternatives that continue to make asteroid research an exciting endeavor.

"What are the asteroids like and how did they get to be that way?" has been a topic for speculation since the start of the 19th century when the first asteroid was discovered. But until the past decade of remarkable achievement in observing asteroids, ushered in by the first Tucson asteroid conference (Gehrels 1971), the data base was too limited to provide a firm foundation for hypotheses. Now a vast amount of data is available in the Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data (TRIAD), published in Part VII of this book.

During the mid-1970's a small group of asteroid researchers began synthesizing the data then available and developed preliminary but influential interpretations. Since then many more researchers have begun to study asteroids and the canonical interpretations have been subjected to sharp scrutiny. The second Tucson asteroid conference and the present book have

C. R. CHAPMAN

served both to consolidate these views and to foster the development of serious critiques and alternatives. In this chapter I endeavor to summarize what we think we know about asteroids by presenting canonical views followed by critiques. This slightly artificial dialectic helps to separate my two tasks of reviewing the field as represented in the literature and of summarizing current research and controversy. Since this is a book of review chapters, I usually cross-reference other chapters wherein further references may be found, rather than refer the reader to the vast original literature.

I begin by discussing the physical and chemical properties of individual asteroids, building on the description of observing techniques in the previous chapter. Then I summarize interrelationships among the asteroids involving both orbital and physical properties. Finally I review the still immature considerations of origin and evolution — why asteroids are as they are, why an asteroidal planet does not exist, and what clues asteroids contain about early epochs of solar system history. I have felt too intimidated by the immense variety of data and often divergent interpretations to synthesize a model for the evolution of asteroids. In the following synopsis chapter, however, the reader will find a fine attempt to outline such a synthesis.

I. PHYSICAL PROPERTIES OF INDIVIDUAL ASTEROIDS

Our knowledge of the physical properties of asteroids is limited by our groundbased perspective. Despite sophisticated techniques for measuring the photometric behavior and spectral content of reflected and emitted radiation, asteroids remain mere star-like points of light in the largest telescopes. The gross shape of an asteroid can be measured only indirectly and we can only speculate about asteroidal "geology." As if we were observing a picturesque scene with tunnel vision, we can see or learn about some things very well, but we may be missing other major features.

The orthodox view of an asteroid is that of a single rocky body, perhaps roughly spherical, perhaps rather irregular in shape, spinning several times a day about an axis randomly oriented in space. Artists' conceptions of such bodies graced the frontispiece of the first asteroid conference book and have sailed through science fiction movies. Actual photographs by Mariner 9 and Viking of presumed asteroid-like bodies, the Martian satellites Phobos and Deimos (see the chapter by Veverka and Thomas), changed this image of an asteroid only in details. In 1978 and 1979, an alternative idea emerged that some or many asteroids may be double, multiple, or otherwise oddly shaped bodies, perhaps with swarms of small satellites orbiting about them. These models are caricatured in Fig. 1. As we shall see, the observational evidence for such asteroid models is suggestive at best and certainly not definitive, even for one asteroid, let alone for the majority. Nevertheless, current discussions of the possibility that asteroids may have such weird configurations plainly reveal that earlier data on which the adopted single-body model was based



Fig. 1. Caricature of a multiple-body model for an asteroid.

were insufficient to specify asteroidal shapes uniquely.

Canonical model: size, shape, spin, mass

Diameter determinations from radiometry (see the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky) and polarimetry (Dollfus and Zellner's chapter) have yielded sizes and geometric albedos for many asteroids; these indirect methods agree with the few direct determinations by stellar occultations (chapter by Millis and Elliot). Therefore, asteroidal diameters (or equivalent cross-sectional areas) and albedos are now well known. This is a major advance since the last decade when albedos were almost completely unknown and crude diameters were inferred from the measured magnitudes by assuming an albedo. The largest asteroid is Ceres with a diameter of ~ 1000 km. Pallas and Vesta have diameters a little more than half that of Ceres, and nearly 30 more bodies exceed 200 km diameter.

Lightcurve amplitudes suggest some asteroids are nearly spherical while others are elongated. A few asteroids have been observed over a sufficient range of aspect geometries that triaxial ellipsoidal fits to their shapes may be determined. There are even occasional hints of higher-order irregularities. But usually we know only the degree to which a particular asteroid is spherical or elongated and in individual instances we may even be fooled by the geometry. Lightcurve periods yield spin rates ranging from ~ 0.5 to 6 rotations per day, most commonly ~ 2.5 or 3. In a few cases, there may be a factor of two ambiguity in period and in other cases periods are difficult or impossible to determine because of unusually long periods or low lightcurve amplitudes. The sense of rotation has been inferred for a few asteroids from exceptionally complete aspect coverage or from radiometric phase effects. Polar axis directions have been published for a few asteroids, but their reliability has not been established in my opinion, except for one or two bodies, for example, 624 Hektor. Asteroidal lightcurves are discussed and interpreted in the chapter by Burns and Tedesco.

We know masses for only the three largest asteroids, although some information is being obtained on several more (see the chapter by Schubart and Matson). Together with the known diameters, masses yield mean densities. The density for Ceres is quite low, suggesting appreciable low-density volatiles in its bulk. The density of Vesta seems to be significantly greater, more like that of ordinary rocks.

Alternative models: double asteroids, satellite swarms

There has been a recent shock to our adoption-by-default of the single-body model of asteroids. Bowell *et al.* (1978) recorded a photoelectric record of an occultation of a star by 532 Herculina, confirming an independent visual observation, thus providing the first serious reason for considering that an asteroid might have a satellite. (Several earlier visual observations interpreted in terms of asteroid duplicity were generally discounted due to the known quirks of human vision and the lack of confirmation.) During the next year, several more photoelectric observations seemed to imply duplicity of, or satellites about, other asteroids. Binzel and Van Flandern (1979) amassed visual reports of many secondary occultations attributed to asteroidal satellites. Taken at face value, their statistics would imply that *most* asteroids are surrounded by *swarms* of satellites, including some bodies that are reasonably large in comparison with their primaries. See further discussion in the chapter byVan Flandern *et al.* in this book.

Perhaps some, or even most, asteroids have satellites. But do the reported data *require* that even *one* asteroid is double? There have been so many observations suggesting duplicity that, even if no single one is unambiguous, proponents believe some asteroids must really be double ("where there's smoke, there's fire"). Based on my own studies of the reliability of the human eye as an astronomical detector, however, I believe the visual reports of secondary events have no probative value enmasse. Some visual observations can be accurate and reliable, such as timings of known phenomena. But visual observers are notoriously poor at reporting unexpected or improbable phenomena, which characterize asteroidal occultations. Predictions have been so poor that any individual observer is lucky to see the main event; a wish to be the "lucky one" can be a powerful subconscious incentive to "see" a brief event in a twinkling star image.

Proponents of double asteroids also have argued that at least a few

photoelectric observations are secure, within reasonable limits. Some experienced photoelectric observers (e.g. Reitsema 1979) believe, however, that confirmation of signal drop-outs by at least two photoelectric stations, both operating under nominal observing conditions, is a minimum requirement for documenting the existence of an asteroidal satellite. Even the Bowell observation of 532 Herculina, the best case yet of a "confirmed" observation, was made under extreme conditions and according to Bowell should be considered suggestive at best. I conclude, therefore, that we do not yet *know* that a satellite exists about any individual asteroidal satellites is probable (see the chapter by Millis and Elliot).

Nevertheless, the observations cannot be totally discounted. They are sufficiently suggestive that satellites may exist that efforts to document a single unambiguous event should continue. The next step would be to determine the frequency of asteroidal satellites. For now, the most important effect of this subject has been the broadening of our horizons about the possibility of unusual asteroidal configurations. Already large-amplitude lightcurves of several asteroids have been interpreted as being consistent with a binary model (see Wijesinghe and Tedesco 1979).

It is becoming clear that few observational data, if any, rule out a double or multiple body as a possible configuration for any asteroid. As Bobrovnikoff (1929) wrote long ago, "If an occasional asteroid were not a single body but consisted of several pieces...we could never tell the difference." While hypotheses for the origin of double or multiple asteroids have yet to be worked out in detail (see Hartmann's chapter), there are apparently no theoretical reasons for doubting that some asteroids could be double. For now, we must remain open-minded about the possibility of double asteroids and be alert to the advantages that this alternative model might provide for understanding data that in the past would have been automatically interpreted in a single-body context.

II. SURFACE COMPOSITIONS OF INDIVIDUAL ASTEROIDS

What are asteroids made of? Apart from bulk densities of three asteroids, the only knowledge we have of asteroidal compositions is inferred from the hemispherically averaged radiation reflected and emitted from their *surfaces*. Evidence for regional variations has been sought by monitoring colors and polarizations of asteroids as they rotate. Degewij *et al.* (1979) summarize the results: most asteroids are uniform at this coarse scale of resolution but a few, including 4 Vesta, show small variations in color and/or albedo. Regional heterogeneities could even reflect underlying vertical variations in composition within an eroding or fragmented body, in the same way vertical stratigraphy is exposed in the Grand Canyon; but conclusions are precluded by the poor spatial resolution. Indeed, apparent lateral homogeneities could be due to the

masking of any underlying variations by global regolith deposition. On the assumption that Hirayama family members are pieces of a single precursor body, statistics summarized by Gradie *et al.* in their chapter suggest that some bodies were volumetrically homogeneous and others not.

In order to decipher composition from the radiation reflected and emitted from the uppermost surface of an asteroid, it is important to know the physical state or texture of the surface. The presence of negative branches in polarization versus phase curves suggests all asteroids are coated with at least a partial monolayer of fine dust (see the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner). Radiometric data imply the presence of low-thermal-inertia particulate regoliths, of at least centimeter-scale depth, on most asteroids; but some bodies smaller than 10 km diameter (perhaps even the 20-km object Eros) may have largely rocky surfaces (Morrison and Lebofsky's chapter). In a few cases, radar data suggest even deeper regoliths (Pettengill and Jurgen's chapter) but most of what we know of asteroidal regoliths comes from theoretical considerations and evidence from meteorites hypothesized to have originated on asteroidal surfaces (see the chapter by Housen *et al.*).

Sunlight scattered through and reflected from the particulate surfaces of asteroids carries spectral information on composition. Especially diagnostic are absorption bands imposed on light transmitted through small, translucent surficial grains. Useful spectral features exist in an asteroid's *reflectance spectrum* throughout the measurable wavelength range 0.3 μ m to 3.5 μ m. Spectra are scaled to geometric albedos determined from radiometry and polarimetry; in the absence of albedo data, they are scaled to unity at 0.56 μ m for purposes of comparison.

The most fundamental assessment of an asteroid's surface composition would be in terms of elemental abundances, which however cannot be inferred directly. Spectra are useful for interpreting asteroidal mineralogy, that is, the presence of particular crystalline and amorphous compounds, including rocks, metals, and ices. In principle, a precise assay of minerals and mineral compositions specifies also the chemical composition. But the same chemicals may form different minerals, depending on the temperatures and pressures under which they formed and on subsequent processes of alteration. So an assessment of asteroidal mineralogy, which we attempt to do from reflectance spectra, can determine the major chemical abundances *and* set constraints on processes of origin and evolution. As we shall see, however, Earth-based capabilities seem very limited, thereby restricting our understanding.

Asteroidal spectra have been measured by several observational techniques. Three-filter colorimetry, readily applicable to many objects, is not itself diagnostic of composition and has been used chiefly to group similar asteroids. The infrared part of the spectrum (from 0.9 to 3.5 μ m) is most diagnostic of composition, due to numerous electronic and molecular absorptions. Beyond 0.8 μ m, Fourier transform spectroscopy, supplemented

by some mid-infrared filter photometry, can be applied to the brighter asteroids (see the chapter by Larson and Veeder). The largest spectral data set with sufficient spectral resolution for mineralogical interpretation is that of 277 spectra of Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter) from 0.33 to 1.07 μ m, a spectral range in which many minerals have electronic and charge-transfer absorptions. Albedo data are also useful in compositional interpretation, especially differences exceeding the factor of 2 that can result from petrological and grain-size variations that are unrelated to composition. Our best understanding of asteroidal mineralogies comes at present from the complementary application of all these approaches.

Simple colorimetry was sufficient to establish that asteroids are different from one another. In the early 1970's it was recognized from UBV photometry and albedo data that most observed asteroids fall into two broad groups (cf. Zellner's chapter): (1) a very low-albedo group (geometric albedo <0.065, typically 0.035 to 0.04) with flattish spectra (neutral colors), termed "C type"; and (2) a moderate-albedo group (geometric albedo 0.065 to 0.23, typically 0.14) with curving, reddish-sloping spectra, termed "S type". A much smaller third group, termed "M type", has moderate albedos and straight, slightly reddish spectra. Some asteroids (~10%) show unusual spectra, different from the C, S, and M types; a few fall into two rarer types (E and R) defined recently on the basis of color- and albedo-sensitive data, but most are designated "U" (for "unclassifiable" among classes so far defined). As in any taxonomy, a few individuals inevitably fall at boundaries between groups. Such is the case with Ceres; the errors on its well-determined spectral and albedo traits straddle the edge of the C field, so in the past it has been typed as both C and U; in this book (Part VII) it is again a C, albeit an unusual one. Despite the mnemonic association of the letters C, S, M, and Ewith specific compositions, the groups are defined by observational parameters only. Minerals have been inferred from more complete spectral data; extension to less well observed asteroids is made by hypothesis only.

A canonical view of asteroidal compositions was developed in some detail, during 1974-1978. It has formed the framework for most thinking about asteroidal evolution and relationships to meteorites. Since then, however, important new data and new interpretations of earlier data have begun to challenge many of the canonical interpretations. While some proferred alternatives are preliminary and will require elaboration before they could replace accepted views, others already have merit perhaps exceeding that of the widely accepted models. We have entered an exciting period in which we may hope that several experimental and theoretical programs will reduce the unacceptably wide range of interpretations of reflectance spectra currently being debated.

Canonical model: carbonaceous asteroids, stony-irons, and a few achondrite parent bodies

The methodology of inferring asteroidal mineralogy from reflectance spectra is outlined in the chapter by Gaffey and McCord. There are three chief approaches:

- 1. Spectra have been matched against standard libraries of laboratory spectra of powdered terrestrial rocks and meteorites.
- 2. From crystal physics the theory has been developed to explain how spectral features are imposed on light transmitted through crystals of different compositions and optical properties; assisted by computer simulation, the theory is being extended to the practical case of light being reflected from and scattered through a size distribution of particulates of mixed composition and random orientation.
- As an extension of the first approach, systematic laboratory spectral measurements are being made of controlled mixtures of well-defined materials in specific physical states in order to parameterize and understand reflectance spectra.

Major mineral phases that have been tentatively or securely identified from asteroidal reflectance spectra include: ortho- and clino-pyroxenes of various compositions; olivine; nickel-iron alloys of various Ni:Fe ratios; non-metallic, low-albedo opaques (magnetite and/or carbonaceous compounds); and poorly characterized, often hydrous, phyllosilicates and clay minerals. Plagioclase and iron-free enstatite have been inferred to be present on a few asteroids. Most asteroids are each thought to be composed dominantly of mixtures of a few of the above minerals. Vesta provided a famous test case on the credibility of asteroid spectral interpretations. McCord *et al.* (1970) identified Vesta's 0.9 μ m band as due to pyroxene and predicted that a 2 μ m band should exist; the longer wavelength band was subsequently discovered by Larson and Fink (1975).

Vesta's surface is dominantly composed of plagioclase (in addition to the pyroxene) and is interpreted to be basaltic. Thus Vesta has received wide attention as a parent body for achondritic meteorites. (The best infrared spectrum of Vesta is shown by Larson and Veeder in their chapter; the literature on Vesta is reviewed in the chapter by Gaffey and McCord.) Another unusual asteroid, E-type 44 Nysa, has been interpreted (Zellner 1975) as being composed of iron-free achondritic enstatite, as in aubrite meteorites. There are a few other asteroids possibly of achondritic compositions, but in the canonical view they are rare.

The most common asteroids are the ultra-black C types. Some have geometric albedos of only 3%, requiring that a finely divided opaque material be distributed throughout the surface material in the amount of at least several, possibly 10, percent. Another mineral, presumed to be a layer-lattice silicate, is evidenced on most C types by the edge of an ultraviolet absorption feature. The widely accepted interpretation is that C types are analogous to carbonaceous chondritic meteorites. This inference was strengthened by Lebofsky's (1978) announcement of a hydrated phase on the C-type body Ceres, inferred from a 3 μ m absorption similar to that measured in CM carbonaceous chondrites. Later Lebofsky (1979) reported the probable presence of the 3 μ m feature for C types 19 Fortuna, 31 Euphrosyne, and 70 Panopaea, as well as for C-like U's 2 Pallas, 51 Nemausa, and 72 Feronia. Thus, in comparison with meteorite spectra, many C-type asteroids seem most similar to several types of carbonaceous chondrites. This canonical view of C-type asteroids is elaborated on by Gaffey and McCord in their chapter. We will see later, however, that other C-type asteroids differ from carbonaceous meteorites.

According to the canonical view, most S-type spectra indicate the presence of pyroxene and/or olivine mixed in various proportions with nickel-iron. S types are a diverse collection of bodies; over two dozen separate S-like spectral groups have been noted by Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter). Even 12 Victoria and 433 Eros, noted in the chapter by Larson and Veeder as being so similar in the infrared, differ substantially in the visible. Most S types are interpreted to have metal-to-silicate ratios of order unity, ranging from less than 1/3 to at least 3. In terms of meteoritic analogs, most S-type asteroids would be classed as stony-irons (perhaps mesosiderites for pyroxene-rich cases, pallasites for olivine-rich cases). The extreme metal-poor end-members of the S class have been interpreted to approach the metal:pyroxene:olivine proportions of some ordinary chondrites. (However, the best analogs for the L and LL type ordinary chondrites tend to be classed as R's, not S's: e.g. 496 Gryphia.)

The uncommon M-type asteroids have spectra interpreted to be dominated by the reddish-sloping but otherwise featureless signature of metal (especially nickel-iron). Meteoritic analogs include nickel-irons and enstatite chondrites. The latter consist of nickel-iron imbedded in a relatively transparent, iron-free enstatite. One might think of M's as the metal-rich extension of the S class, except that there is a hiatus between the types in the U-V color index.

Critique of the canonical model

With what confidence may we accept these mineralogical interpretations? There is no general answer. Some minerals (e.g. iron-bearing orthopyroxene) have unique spectra with diagnostic absorptions. But the presence on asteroids of minerals such as enstatite, which lacks spectral features, must be regarded as speculative. Some mixtures of minerals are difficult to diagnose. For example, a mineral such as plagioclase may be present in considerable amounts without impressing its distinctive features on a spectrum swamped by another mineral. Relatively tiny quantities of a low-albedo, opaque

C. R. CHAPMAN

substance (carbon black) can swamp even some strong spectral features of pyroxene.

There is continued theoretical and experimental research on how to interpret visible and infrared reflection spectra uniquely. In the meantime, some intellectual shortcuts have been adopted. Most interpretations of asteroidal spectra have been restricted explicitly or implicitly to cosmically abundant elements and mineral phases, chiefly as represented among known meteorites. From such a perspective, one might conclude that the mineralogically significant spectral features of an asteroid *are consistent with* one or more meteorite types, but that is a far cry from a unique interpretation. Conversely, a significant spectral difference between an asteroid and a meteorite rules out an exact equivalence, but the difference might not be important from a cosmochemical perspective. In the absence of double-blind tests of the uniqueness of the canonical spectral interpretations, there is ample room for alternatives. Below I try to evaluate the relative merits of alternative interpretations for the C, S, and M types.

Are C types carbonaceous chondrites? The widespread association of C-type asteroids with carbonaceous chondrites must be regarded as based on circumstantial evidence. Evidently a substance is required that is even blacker than the matrix of most primitive C-type meteorites! While plausibility arguments still lead one in the general direction of primitive C-like meteorites, the identification of the low-albedo substance, or the other minerals with which it is mixed on asteroidal surfaces, remains unresolved, Lebofsky (1979) reports that the 3 μ m water absorption is *absent* from the spectra of several classical C-type asteroids (65 Cybele, 88 Thisbe, 324 Bamberga, and 554 Peraga). Larson and Veeder (in their chapter) report preliminary speculation that Bamberga, at least, might bear some relationship to the ureilites, a carbon-bearing kind of achondrite. The association cannot be taken literally since ureilites have albedos of 8% or higher, relatively deep 1 μ m absorption features, and ultraviolet absorption edges at a longer wavelength than observed on Bamberga (Gaffey and McCord's chapter). But even the hint of similarity between a well-known C type and a differentiated assemblage is sufficient to highlight the challenge to the canonical interpretation of C types.

The interpretation of the water absorption feature on C-type asteroids as implying carbonaceous chondritic assemblages is also not secure. Larson and Veeder (see their chapter, and references therein) regard Ceres and Pallas as closely resembling CM chondrites, especially because of similarities in the infrared. But Ceres has an ultraviolet reflectance unlike any measured CM meteorite and U-type Pallas is even more extreme; Gaffey and McCord in their chapter characterize them as being unlike any known meteorite in composition.

I still cling to the idea, however, that there must be some association

between the carbonaceous meteorites and many of the C-type asteroids. After all, C-type asteroids are ubiquitous, especially in the main belt but also in Earth-crossing orbits. Thus we probably have some fragments from them on Earth, which would certainly be among the carbonaceous types of meteorites. The detailed research necessary to understand the variety of C-type asteroids is still in its infancy.

Are S and M types really metal-rich? The presence of silicates on S types has not been disputed. But the canonical inference that these asteroids are metal-rich (hence differentiated) has long worried those who have hoped to find a plentiful supply of (undifferentiated) ordinary chondrites in the main asteroid belt. It has been suggested that some kind of weathering or maturation process might alter chondritic spectra in the manner attributed to abundant metal, namely reddening and linearizing the spectrum and weakening silicate absorption features. Physical maturation of lunar soils under micrometeorite bombardment reddens and linearizes the lunar spectrum, but it also darkens lunar soils. Matson *et al.* (1977) show that there is no correlation between albedo and the strength of the "metal signature" in asteroid spectra. Perhaps laboratory experimentation on meteoritic assemblages would reveal some as-yet-unknown weathering process that spectrally mimics abundant iron.

Anders (1978) has suggested that differential comminution of silicate and metallic grains and preferential mechanical sorting by regolithic processes might enhance the apparent metal content in a spectrum of an ordinary chondritic assemblage. Meteorite samples measured in the laboratory are normally powdered by mortar and pestle which does not comminute ductile metal grains. At temperatures in the asteroid belt, however, the metal is brittle (Remo and Johnson 1974) and might be finely comminuted by hypervelocity impacts. If temperature controlled the comminution of metal, one might expect S-like asteroids closer to the sun to look more like ordinary chondrites than those farther out. Figure 2 shows such a tendency, though it might instead reflect completely different physical or chemical processes (e.g. variation of nebular condensate composition with heliocentric distance). Such differential comminution would explain why a few asteroids show little linear reddening, which is hard to explain with the maturation analogy. For example, unreddened 4 Vesta is interpreted as having an achondritic composition and thus has no metal to be comminuted. Some other asteroids interpreted on independent grounds as having metal-free or low-metal composition show little linear reddening, but a clear relationship has not yet been established. In short, I believe that in our present state of ignorance, the metal-silicate ratio of comminuting mixtures of the two phases cannot now be determined with the precision necessary to separate chondritic values from stony-iron values.

One interpretation of M-type spectra is in terms of nickel-iron alloy, as in



Fig. 2. Mean spectra for S-like asteroids as a function of semimajor axis. Means are for high-albedo asteroids $(p_V > 0.065)$ not typed in TRIAD with types beginning with the letters "C" or "M". TRIAD type file diameters of 50 km or more are included. The mean spectrum of 17 asteroids with a < 2.4 AU is at the top; below it is the mean spectrum of 51 asteroids with a > 2.6 AU.

S's but without silicates. Polarization data of some M types have been interpreted as supporting the presence of metal (see the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner). If either M- or S-type asteroids contained the canonical proportions of metal, they should be electrically conducting and would have a high cross-section to radar. While one or two such asteroids have been sought with radar, none has yet been detected (cf. the chapter by Pettengill and Jurgens). The reason for nondetection is not clear and more observations are planned. Another observational technique sensitive to high metal content is comparison of thermal fluxes at 10 and 20 μ m (Morrison and Lebofsky's chapter). Although more extensive observations are required, preliminary data do not seem to deviate much from the adopted dielectric (nonmetallic) model. Radar or radiometric observations may soon provide a clear answer on the question of metal-rich asteroids.

A special case: 349 Dembowska

The methodology of interpreting asteroid spectra, and its uncertainties, may be exemplified by 349 Dembowska. Once the sole candidate for a main-belt asteroid of ordinary chondritic composition, Dembowska has more recently received attention as a possible melted achondritic parent body (discussed later in Sec. IV). The interpretation history of its spectrum illustrates the difficulties in understanding even a relatively simple three-component mixture. The three components involved in this story (pyroxene, olivine, and metal) include two that have prominent spectral features (see Fig. 3). The three components are also of great cosmochemical



Fig. 3. Schematic ternary diagram of the pyroxene/olivine/metal system (volume percent). Reflectance spectra for the pure components are from Gaffey (1976), spanning the range 0.3 to 2.5 μ m (tick marks at intervals of 0.5). Model spectra for three mixtures of the components illustrate features discussed in the text. Two components in each mixture contribute roughly equal spectral traits. Also the third component is present in each mixture in volumetric amounts of 5 to 10%. Note the spectral dominance of pyroxene; its features are prominent even though it is a minority constituent of all three mixtures. Modifications of the 0.9 μ m pyroxene band due to olivine are: A, depression near 1.2 μ m; B, shift of band center to longer wavelength. Modifications of the pyroxene spectrum by metal are: C, high 2 μ m reflectance (also could be due to olivine and pyroxene makes the 2 μ m band, F, shallower than the combined band near 1 μ m.

interest since they separate several classes of undifferentiated chondrites from each other and from important metal-rich and metal-poor differentiated assemblages.

Dembowska's spectrum was first measured out to 1.06 μ m by McCord and Chapman (1975), who noted its low infrared reflectance and its strong absorption band centered at a longer wavelength than is typical of orthopyroxene (see A and B in Fig. 3). They inferred an olivine/pyroxene ratio of ~ 2 and suggested an LL chondrite composition (L chondrite, with olivine/pyroxene <2, could not be ruled out). Later Veeder *et al.* (1978) measured a high 2 μ m reflectance (C in Fig. 3) which they interpreted as due to reddening by a major metal component. A re-examination of the visible/near-infrared data by Gaffey and McCord (1978) gave evidence for some reddening (e.g., D in Fig. 3) but chiefly led to the conclusion that pyroxene must be in low abundance or absent.

Feierberg *et al.* (1978, 1979) obtained a Fourier transform spectrum of Dembowska from 0.9 μ m to 2.5 μ m (the spectrum is shown by Larson and Veeder). An absorption feature near 1.9 μ m is uniquely attributed to orthopyroxene, ruling out a simple olivine or olivine/metal composition for Dembowska. Feierberg *et al.* (1979) propose that Dembowska is composed of a metal-poor assemblage with an olivine/pyroxene ratio of at least 2 and

perhaps approaching 10, from which they infer that it is an achondritic assemblage probably not yet represented among meteorites.

Feierberg *et al.* conclude that Dembowska's spectral contrast is too great in the ultraviolet (*D* in Fig. 3) and that its absorption bands are too deep to permit more than 10% metal. Furthermore they believe that the weakness of the 1.9 μ m feature is consistent with as little as 10% pyroxene. By comparing the relative strengths of the two absorption bands with those of pure pyroxene, Feierberg *et al.* further conclude that the short wavelength band is dominated by an olivine absorption (near *A* in Fig. 3), implying 70% to 90% olivine.

In my view none of the above interpretations is entirely satisfactory. Consider the olivine/pyroxene ratio: A good measure is from the center wavelength for the combined 1 μ m absorption band, as calibrated by Gaffey (1976) and Chapman and Salisbury (1973). The ratio turns out to be 1:1 to 2:1, apparently incompatible with the Gaffey/McCord and Feierberg *et al.* interpretations. Also application of Feierberg *et al.*'s band-depth comparison approach to published spectra of LL-type ordinary chondrites (composed mainly of olivine and pyroxene in the ratio of ~2) would result in an inference that they are much more olivine-rich than they actually are.

The inference of metal content is also uncertain. While Dembowska's band is sufficiently deep to be consistent with some LL chondrites, which contain little metal, some other LL chondrites have deeper bands that could be made equivalent to Dembowska's by addition of up to 40% metal. It is appropriate to question whether chondritic assemblages of pyroxene, olivine, and metal are entirely satisfactory for modeling potentially achondritic assemblages of the same phases with different petrological characteristics (Feierberg, personal communication). There are even more substantial problems involved in understanding comminution and sorting of metal in asteroidal regoliths, as discussed above in the context of S-type asteroids. The high infrared reflectance of Dembowska (C in Fig. 3) could be due to high olivine content, to high-metal content, or to finely comminuted metal masquerading as high metal content. The apparent failure of the original LL chondrite interpretation of Dembowska to explain the infrared reflectance may be another manifestation of the S-type problem.

I am not convinced we have sufficient laboratory data to decide uniquely among any of the previously proposed assemblages: LL chondritic; high-metal olivine-rich; and low-metal olivine-rich. If one accepts the latter interpretation (that of Feierberg *et al.*) it is still not clear whether Dembowska is achondritic. LL chondrites are marginally within the limits established by Feierberg *et al.* (olivine/pyroxene ratios as high as 2.4 are known). Even more olivine-rich compositions might be compatible with a hypothetical chondritic composition proposed by Gaffey and McCord (1978): a carbon-free C3.

In view of the uncertainties exemplified by Dembowska, spectral interpreters should redouble their theoretical and laboratory efforts so that

the full implications of the large set of spectral data on asteroids may be understood.

Compositional relationships between asteroids and meteorites

It has been advocated, from spectral evidence only, that there may be asteroidal counterparts for the following meteorite types: irons; mesosiderites; pallasites; diogenites; howardites; eucrites; aubrites; ureilites; enstatite chondrites; ordinary chondrites types H, L, and LL; and carbonaceous chondrites types 1 (C1), 2(CM), 3(CV and CO), and 4. Apparently not yet recognized in the belt are asteroids composed wholly of assemblages like chassignites, nakhlites, or angrites; of course, such highly differentiated assemblages might plausibly exist in only small localities on a large achondrite parent body. Some of the most common meteorites are extremely rare although present in the main belt (e.g. the ordinary chondrites, unless they can be identified with the S types).

In summary, I think it is a plausible but not proven working hypothesis that many C-type asteroids are like carbonaceous chondrites. There are two equally reasonable alternatives for most S types: (a) they are metal-rich silicate assemblages akin to stony-iron metorites, or (b) they are less metal-rich silicate assemblages akin to ordinary chondrites. In either case, there are major differences from asteroid to asteroid in the olivine/pyroxene ratio and the metal and silicates might be mixed on almost any spatial scale. Many M-type asteroids seem dominated by the spectral signature of metal; despite the mnemonic "M" it is quite plausible that they are chiefly made of colorless silicates, as are the enstatite chondrites. The basaltic composition of Vesta is well established, but achondritic interpretations of Nysa (and its family members) and of Dembowska are still speculative.

III. POPULATION CHARACTERISTICS, INTERRELATIONSHIPS, AND CORRELATIONS

The asteroids are intriguing not only as individual bodies but as a group. There are many asteroids -a few of appreciable size but myriads of tiny ones. They orbit the sun in specific locations, some specially related to the orbits of the major planets. They exhibit dynamical and physical relationships among themselves as well as between themselves and other small members of the solar system. The interrelationships may help us understand why an asteroidal planet failed to form and how the asteroids evolved over solar system history.

Orbits

The first one and two-thirds centuries of asteroidal research emphasized determination of orbits; orbital distributions are lavishly summarized by Brown *et al.* (1967). Most numbered asteroids have semimajor axes between

C. R. CHAPMAN

2.2 and 3.2 AU, in the *main belt*, but there are four *Atens* with semimajor axes near Earth's and other special asteroids ranging out to Hidalgo and distant Chiron (the latter is discussed by its discoverer, Kowal, in this book). Studies of the dynamical evolution of some Earth-approaching asteroids show their orbits to be short-lived compared with the age of the solar system, so they must have originated somewhere else. But, even if they were originally comets, they are now termed asteroids. Comet/asteroid relationships are discussed in the chapter by Kresák.

Of particular interest are the groups of asteroids beyond the main belt having particular orbital commensurabilities with Jupiter (see Fig. 4): the Hildas at 3:2, Thule at 4:3, and the Trojans at 1:1 (see the chapter by Greenberg and Scholl). Just beyond the inner and outer boundaries of the main belt are some stragglers which may fundamentally be main-belt objects that are isolated by gaps in the distribution. Around 3.4 AU, beyond the 2:1 gap, large asteroids are as common as in the inner third of the main belt (see Fig. 4). But the Palomar-Leiden Survey (van Houten *et al.* 1970; Gehrels' chapter) found almost no small asteroids in this region.

The Kirkwood gaps in the semimajor axis distribution of main-belt asteroids have long been known; many are centered on low-order commensurabilities with Jupiter (see Greenberg and Scholl's chapter). More recently, gaps have been noted in distributions of proper eccentricity and inclination (see Fig. 3 in the chapter by Gradie *et al.*); they also have been identified with resonant phenomena (cf. Greenberg and Scholl's chapter).

In addition to the boundaries and gaps in *a-e-i* distributions just described, there is a finer-scale clumpiness in the distribution of asteroidal proper elements, first recognized by Hirayama half a century ago. Roughly half the asteroids are now thought to be members of about 100 *families* (see the chapters by Kozai and by Gradie *et al.*), although fewer than half-a-dozen especially populous families are conspicuous on two-parameter plots of orbital elements. Clusterings in all five orbital elements ("jet streams") have also been reported, but observational bias appears to be responsible for such groupings (Kresák 1971).

During the 1970's, the major research efforts concerning asteroidal orbits have dealt with the general problem of stability. If some orbital configurations were known to be stable against planetary perturbations or other forces on time scales comparable to the age of the solar system, then objects found in such orbits could have formed there, or at least they might retain a kind of dynamical "memory" of their origin. Other orbital configurations are short-lived in the sense that bodies in such orbits would likely impact major planets, be ejected from the solar system, or be perturbed into radically different orbits on time scales short compared with the age of the solar system. The absence of asteroids in such "chaotic" orbits (as they are termed by Everhart in his chapter) could then be explained by the aforementioned depletion mechanisms and any asteroids found in such orbits



Fig. 4. Overview of the asteroid belt. Nearly all numbered asteroids are plotted as a function of (log) semimajor axis and a quantity related to departure from an in-plane circular orbit. High-velocity asteroids are toward the bottom, with exceptional ones, such as 2 Pallas, below the bounds of the diagram. All asteroids in the TRIAD type file are shown; three symbols indicate type: solid boxes, C, the actual or probable type; open boxes, S; and crosses, neither C nor S (mainly M and U). The symbols are plotted in two different sizes. The larger ones represent a nearly unbiased sample of asteroids larger than 80 km diameter; smaller symbols are for smaller asteroids, which are subject to bias against low-albedo types, especially in the outer half of the diagram. Vertical (Kirkwood) gaps in the main-belt population and groups of asteroids beyond the main belt are correlated with the Jupiter commensurabilities indicated at the top (e.g. Hildas, 3:2; Thule, 4:3; Trojans, 1:1). Prominent clusters of identical symbols are the more populous, homogeneous Hirayama families: Themis (a = 3.14, w = 0.15), Eos (a = 3.01, w = 0.19), Koronis (a = 2.88, w = 0.06), and Flora group (a = 2.21, w = 0.16). The Phocaea group (near a = 2.4, w = 0.48) is bounded above, below, and to the left by three secular resonances and to the right by the 3:1 Kirkwood gap. The C types increasingly predominate in the outer belt, but note the unusual distribution of types near 2.8 - 3.0 AU. The generally faint numbered asteroids for which no physical data are available (shown as small dots) are observationally biased toward the inner belt. The distribution of larger symbols shows that the larger asteroids are roughly as common near 3.4 AU (beyond the 2:1 gap) as in the inner third of the main belt (inside the 3:1 gap).

would have to be regarded as being in transition between other more long-lived configurations.

The most direct approach to the problem of stability of different types of orbits is to numerically integrate the orbits, including all pertinent perturbing bodies. Computer costs limit such studies to about 10^5 yr. Especially if bolstered by a theoretical understanding of pertinent resonance phenomena, such results might be extrapolatable to 10^7 yr, but not to 10^9

C. R. CHAPMAN

yr. Statistical approaches, based on the conceptual framework of Öpik (1951), have been used to study longer term stability. One may obtain approximate lifetimes of planet-crossing orbits by this method, taking into account (for example) the known excursions in eccentricity of planetary orbits. But potential effects of subtle resonance phenomena are necessarily excluded by the approach. Subtle mechanisms might serve to protect an asteroid from planetary encounters, thus increasing its expected orbital lifetime, as is marginally true for 1685 Toro (Williams and Wetherill 1973). Other mechanisms might conceivably introduce very long-period secular changes in orbits not recognizable in 10^5 yr integrations, thus rendering finite the lifetimes of bodies in apparently completely stable orbits.

Most asteroids exist in orbits believed to be stable and they are infrequent or absent in short-lived orbits. One area of uncertainty is the region beyond the main belt from 3.4 to 3.7 AU (Franklin 1979). Asteroids are noticeably depleted in this region but such orbits have been shown to be at least reasonably stable. It is not yet known whether such bodies have been depleted by currently operating forces (say, on a time scale of 10^8 yr) or whether some very early, short-lived cosmogonic process depleted the region.

Another topic of intense interest is the origin of the Kirkwood gaps. Orbits very near Jupiter commensurabilities are radically altered by Jupiter perturbations, but such librating objects are not necessarily removed. Asteroids nearer the edges of the gaps should not even be much affected by Jupiter. Perhaps the Kirkwood gaps might be explained by resonant motion modified by dissipative forces combined with destructive collisions, but an adequate model has yet to be described in detail (cf. the chapter by Greenberg and Scholl).

Study of the orbital stability and evolution of Earth-approaching asteroids is doubly important; not only are such bodies intimately connected with the delivery of meteorites to Earth, but they are also dominantly responsible for current cratering of the terrestrial planets. Since these objects are in short-lived orbits, the present population must represent at least a quasi-equilibrium population between a source (or sources) and the better understood sinks (generally planetary impact or ejection). In particular, Apollo asteroids larger than 1 km diameter must be supplied at a rate of about 15 per million years. Currently known methods of supplying such objects from the cometary reservoir (by the physical and orbital decay of short-period comets) and from main-belt asteroids (by a combination of collisional and orbital evolution) both approach the known rate to within roughly an order of magnitude. Dead comets may dominate the population, but estimates are still very uncertain (Wetherill 1979a, b; see also the chapters by Shoemaker *et al.* and by Wasson and Wetherill).

Distribution of compositional types

Fischer (1941) may have been the first to suggest that asteroids at the



Fig. 5. The distribution of (probable) compositional types with semimajor axis. Percentages of bias-corrected asteroid populations in 7 zones (illustrated by the arrows) are plotted for large asteroids > 100 km diameter (top) and for asteroids between 50 and 70 km diameter (bottom). Solid symbols are C types, open symbols, S types, and triangles, neither C nor S (mainly M and U). The samples from which the percentages are computed are typically 20 to 40; the sample is only 4 for the outer zone of small asteroids, connected with dashed lines. Compare with Fig. 9 of Zellner's chapter. Zellner's bias correction factors were used in this analysis.

inner edge of the belt are redder than those in the outer belt. The trend was firmly established by the bias-corrected analysis of Chapman *et al.* (1975). The latest study is that of Zellner (see his chapter) who reports that, if certain large Hirayama families and groups are excluded, the fraction of asteroids of S type diminishes from about 60% near 2.2 AU to about 10% near 3.2 AU. The percentage of C types increases from a minority at the inner edge of the belt to over 95% at 3.4 AU. Zellner is impressed by the smoothness of the monotonic trend through the main belt and infers that a primordial process was responsible.

I do not think the compositional variation is so regular. There is a tendency, even in Zellner's Table IX, for an inversion in the trend in the middle of the belt near the 5:2 and 7:3 Kirkwood gaps (2.8 to 3.0 AU). Bias-corrected data for asteroids larger than 40 km diameter show that M's are especially enhanced in this region and, to a lesser extent, so are U's, relative to adjacent zones. While relatively few objects are involved, the anomaly is augmented if one includes the unusual Eos and, particularly, Koronis families in the statistics. Other peculiarities of this part of the belt include a relative lack of high eccentricities and a possibly higher percentage of inferred olivine-rich assemblages. Figure 5 highlights the anomaly in the middle of the belt (see also the discussion in Tedesco 1979). The figure also shows that the predominance of C types and the strong gradient in the distribution of S types are less obvious, though still present, among smaller asteroids. The unusual size distributions of some groups of asteroids are discussed further below.

Virtually all measured asteroids beyond about 3.4 AU (including the Trojans) have very low albedos. In addition, many of them tend toward the unusual traits epitomized by Degewij's RD types (Degewij and van Houten's chapter). These traits include: low visual albedo, relatively high ultraviolet

reflectance, and a strongly reddish trend at wavelengths longer than 0.7 μ m. Such spectra are extremely rare or absent in the main belt.

There is no prominent general correlation of taxonomic type with either eccentricity or inclination. When the a-e-i volume of the asteroid belt is finely dissected into separate Hirayama families, there are some families whose members clearly deviate in compositional mix from other asteroids with similar orbits (the chapter by Gradie *et al.*). Most asteroid families, however, have compositional mixtures not clearly different from that of the general population.

I have made preliminary attempts to correlate more subtle asteroidal spectral parameters with orbital elements. But aside from the relationship illustrated in Fig. 2, none of the borderline relationships is prominent.

Size Distributions

Do asteroidal sizes reflect processes of accretion or the effects of disintegration of a much larger body? Do they represent equilibrium amid continuing processes of mutual fragmentation (or accretion)? To the degree that different processes might yield different size distributions, it is important to establish the present distribution and investigate any variations with respect to orbital elements or physical properties. From the first comprehensive analysis of the McDonald Survey (Kuiper et al. 1958) through the first Tucson asteroid conference (cf. Dohnanyi 1971), sizes were approximated by astronomical magnitudes since albedos were not known. A matter of lively dispute in the early 1970's was whether the asteroids obeyed a single power-law size distribution (as argued by Dohnanyi) or exhibited kinks and variations in different parts of the belt. An underlying theoretical theme was that a simple power law would result from equilibrium fragmentation processes and that departures would indicate preservation of some part of an accretionary population. Theoretical expectations are no longer so simple (see below), nor are the data.

Above diameters of ~ 30 km (less in the case of high-albedo or nearby asteroids), the size distribution may be determined from radiometry and polarimetry or from albedos inferred from taxonomic class, corrected somewhat for observational incompleteness (Zellner's chapter). Zellner plots log number versus log diameter for asteroids of different taxonomic classes and in different parts of the asteroid belt; a power law would be linear on such plots. It is clear that a power law does *not* represent the asteroids as a whole, nor most of the population subsets studied by Zellner. The dominant effect is that, relative to a power law, there is an excess of asteroids of diameter 70 to 150 km. The three largest asteroids (diameters greater than 500 km) have long been known to constitute another excess, which may have real physical importance but is of doubtful significance as a statistical attribute of the population.

Zellner's study also shows conclusively that the size distributions differ

radically for different parts of the asteroidal population. For example, C-type asteroids in the outer third of the main belt show a much more nearly linear distribution than do C types elsewhere in the belt; especially in the middle third of the belt, there is a dearth of 50 km C types. In the inner third of the belt, S types of about 20 km diameter are only just as plentiful as S types of 100 km diameter, rather than being more numerous by factors of 10 or 20 as would be expected for hypothesized power-law distributions. It is not clear if size distributions for C and S asteroids are significantly different from each other; they seem to differ in at least the outer third of the main belt.

Diameters have been measured for too few members of individual Hirayama families to determine well their size distributions. The largest families do not depart drastically from the general population (see Zellner's chapter and that of Gradie *et al.*). Several authors (most recently Ip 1979) have studied the largest members of families; some have one large body and a swarm of tinier ones while others have a number of equal-sized large bodies.

For diameters between a few km and 30 km, the only information on main-belt size distributions comes from the Palomar-Leiden Survey (van Houten *et al.* 1970). The relatively steep slope of the magnitude distribution implies, in the absence of knowledge of the albedos of asteroids represented, that at least some types of asteroids rapidly increase in number toward smaller sizes. (There is no knowledge of the distribution of meteoroids and asteroids in the main belt in the centimeter to kilometer size range.) Taken together, all these data suggest a complicated picture of asteroid sizes.

Distributions of shapes and spins

Distributions of asteroidal orbits and sizes discussed above presumably reflect the gravitational and collisional interactions of asteroids with themselves and with planets. There are further clues about collisional interactions in lightcurve data on shapes and spin rates. Two approaches are summarized in this book. Burns and Tedesco address the inhomogeneous sample of lightcurve data for over 300 asteroids in the TRIAD file. Bowell and Lumme report a preliminary statistical analysis of a more homogeneous, but far less comprehensive and specific, photometric data set.

It is difficult to interpret correlations of lightcurve data with orbit, size, and taxonomic type due to inadequate statistics for both the largest and smallest asteroids and due to confusing correlations of the latter variables with each other. In the observed population, the (larger) C types spin more slowly than the (smaller) S types; it is unclear whether this effect is due to type or size. There is also a possibly real contrary tendency for the largest Ctypes (over 175 km diameter) to spin faster than smaller ones. A small sample of M types may be the fastest spinners of all main-belt asteroids (Harris, personal communication). Small, Earth-approaching asteroids often have rapid spins.

An apparent tendency for the smaller asteroids in TRIAD to have larger

lightcurve amplitudes, hence more elofigated or irregular shapes, has not been verified by several observing programs directed towards this problem. These and further relationships are analyzed in detail in the chapter by Burns and Tedesco.

IV. ORIGIN AND EVOLUTION OF THE ASTEROIDS

The origin of the asteroids is intimately connected with the origin of the solar system. The main evidence about the age of the solar system comes from the ages of meteorites, at least some of which must be asteroidal fragments. Some of the asteroids appear to be stuck in resonances, or between resonances, in orbits which are reasonably expected to have been stable since the formation of the major planets. Even the most extreme hypothesis of asteroid formation – that they are fragments of a recently exploded planet – is motivated by Ovenden's (1972) belief that a planet must have formed, at the same time as the others, in the famous gap between Mars and Jupiter in the Titius-Bode "law" of planetary distances.

Several themes have emerged in the other chapters in this book. They include a blurring of some distinctions between comets and asteroids, an augmented role for Jupiter and other planets in forming the asteroidal population as we now observe it, and an increased perception of variety among asteroids and the novelty of processes affecting them. Before addressing the fundamental but most speculative issues about origin and early evolution, I summarize the processes that we think are affecting the asteroids today. Our understanding of these processes is still in an early stage of development so that dichotomies between well-formulated alternatives have not yet emerged.

Collisions

Asteroids collide with a size spectrum of bodies ranging from elementary nuclear particles to the major planets. Such collisions, especially with bodies of asteroidal size and larger, certainly have the dominant effect on the global character of asteroids. Other available sources of energy (e.g. sunlight or decay of long-lived radionuclides) are insufficient to drive geological processes. The collisions asteroids have with cosmic ray particles, solar wind particles, and micrometeorites are literally superficial, leaving remnants of their impact effects in tracks, implanted gases, and microcraters, all recognizable in meteorites (cf. Lorin and Pellas 1979; Goswami and Lal 1979). Such evidence of irradiation may have been volumetrically distributed within asteroids as their surfaces were buried, either during accretion (Wasson and Wetherill's chapter) or by development of a megaregolith (Housen *et al.*'s chapter).

The globally important impacts are the numerous cratering events, the larger of which may spall off outer layers (see the chapter by Cintala *et al.*) or produce fractures like those on Phobos (Thomas and Veverka 1979; see their

chapter), and the still larger impacts that fragment and may disperse an asteroid altogether (Davis *et al.* discuss *catastrophic collisions* in their chapter). Energetic collisions approaching or exceeding the catastrophic limit may be predominantly responsible for establishing asteroidal shapes and configurations (cf. Hartmann's chapter) and, in principle, spins as well (chapter by Davis *et al.*). Collisional equilibrium of spin states is more likely to have been established for the smallest and largest asteroids. Although theoretical modeling may not yet be sufficiently sophisticated to explain the observed spins, Davis *et al.* consider it unlikely that asteroidal spins are now in equilibrium with collisional processes, contrary to Harris (1979).

The high random velocities of main-belt asteroids (~ 5 km sec⁻¹) and their space density assure that all of them have been subjected to major collisions during solar system history. The uncertainties in modeling collisional phenomena concern the physical outcomes of such collisions. Laboratory experiments on rock fragmentation fall many, many orders of magnitude short of representing the scale of such colossal asteroidal collisions. What work has been done (Davis *et al.* chapter) assumes that rocky asteroidal materials fail at roughly the same limiting energy density as do laboratory-scale materials and that the resulting size- and velocitydistributions of fragments are also similar. For most asteroids larger than ~50 km diameter, the material strength is less significant in holding them together than is self-gravity. The chief uncertainty in determining a gravity-dominated asteroid's collisional lifetime is in estimating the *efficiency* with which the kinetic energy of the impacting projectile may be converted into kinetic energy of escaping asteroidal fragments.

Until asteroid diameters (hence collisional cross-sections) were revised upwards in the early 1970's, it was thought that many original asteroids might still have escaped large collisions. Now that we know that collisions are common, the issue is whether their effects on asteroids of order 100 km diameter are primarily,

- (1) to break them up into smaller pieces, forming a steady-state size distribution of fragments (Chapman and Davis 1975), or
- (2) to severely alter their physical properties (e.g. by megaregolith formation) without changing their physical identity (the current preferred scenario of Davis *et al.* in their chapter).

In Case (1), the present asteroids could be the remnant of a vastly larger population of asteroids. As the lucky few that escaped earlier catastrophic destruction, such bodies might be expected to have preserved much of their original structure intact. But in the currently preferred Case (2), more of the energy is expended in crushing and redistributing asteroidal materials, while the asteroids are less readily destroyed. The present population might then represent most of the material extant when the present high velocities were established and the size distributions might retain "memory" of that early

C. R. CHAPMAN

epoch. Concomitantly, the textures and structures of the original parent bodies would have become drastically altered by the cumulative impact history. Although some special massive early belt populations can evolve to the present population using the physics of Case (2), the number of large asteroids (exceeding a few hundred km diameter) could never have been much greater than observed today. Ceres, for example, is simply too large to be destroyed by any other asteroid, except possibly by Pallas.

Theoretical modeling of collisional processes now demonstrates, contrary to earlier models, that quasi-equilibrium size distributions need not be power laws. This is primarily due to the strong gravitational binding for asteroids of moderate size or larger, which extends the lifetimes of larger bodies longer than given by the $\sim \sqrt{D}$ dependence of the classical theory. Also the internal strength of such asteroids is modified by repeated subcatastrophic impacts, thus affecting the size distribution of fragments from such a body when it is ultimately disrupted. Davis *et al.* (their chapter), by modeling two interacting asteroid populations of different material strengths (e.g. C's and S's), are able to reproduce some features of the observed non-power-law distributions of asteroids given by Zellner (his chapter). But it is premature to invert the observed size distributions to derive unique starting conditions.

Orbital change

While collisions are practically the only events that change the physical character of asteroids today, the inexorable force of gravity always governs an asteroid's changing position in the solar system. (In principle, asteroids could also be moved by collisions, but ordinary rocky materials are far too weak to withstand big impulses; so an asteroid is more likely to be shattered than moved very far by large collisions.) Orbital nodes and apsides are gradually reoriented and, over longer durations, gravitational perturbations may change eccentricities and inclinations. Semimajor axes, dependent on orbital energy, are most invariant.

The orbital changes occurring now mainly involve the less stable, but still populated orbits. The least stable orbits have already been depopulated (see later discussion of origin of asteroids). The most stable, most populated orbits evolve only rarely, or slowly. In special cases collisions can alter an otherwise stable orbit that happens to be adjacent to a less stable state; such orbits are thus effectively unstable.

Evolving orbits are chiefly those whose eccentricities have been sufficiently enhanced, by proximity to a planet or planetary resonance, that they cross the orbits of one or more terrestrial planets. Combinations of resonances, close approaches to Jupiter, and collisions can move bodies from selected parts of the main belt into Earth-crossing orbits (see the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). Since celestial mechanics also operates in reverse, the solely gravitational transport mechanisms can inject near-Earth bodies into certain parts of the asteroid belt. Some present Apollo-Amors may be injected into main-belt Mars-grazing orbits and implantation of bodies originally formed near the Earth could have been a much more important process in early times (Wetherill 1977).

On a longer time scale, all asteroidal orbits must surely be diffusing in *a-e-i* space due to mutual perturbations, subtle planetary perturbations, collisions, and possibly other nongravitational forces. But the nature and rates of any such diffusion are not known. To the degree that sharp boundaries in asteroidal distributions (e.g. Kirkwood gap edges) are thought to date from the epoch of planetary formation, they set stringent limits on diffusion rates. On the other hand, if the scale length of variation in proportion of S to C types is to be explained by orbital diffusion, then asteroids have been mixed over 0.5 AU or more.

Hirayama families

Families hold important clues for helping us understand asteroidal evolution. About half the asteroids are members of families (see the chapters by Gradie *et al.* and by Kozai). Indeed, 10% of the numbered asteroids and a similar percentage of the smaller Palomar-Leiden asteroids are members of the three most populous families. That some families, especially the populous ones, exhibit compositional homogeneity strongly suggests a genetic association among members. Interestingly, other families are heterogeneous. If families originate from the catastrophic collisional disruption of larger precursor bodies, then the distribution of orbits, sizes, and spin states of the fragments should be informative about the physics of disruption events. Distributions of spectral types and inferred mineralogies should shed light on interior compositions of the precursor bodies. Families could provide us the unprecedented opportunity to observe directly the interiors of planets (admittedly small planets, but nevertheless differentiated ones, in some cases).

There have been attempts to "put a family back together." The Eunomia family was discussed by Chapman (1976), the Nysa/Hertha families by Zellner *et al.* (1977), and other families by Gradie (1978) and Tedesco (1979) (see the chapter by Gradie *et al.* in this book). The problem of reconstructing geochemically plausible precursors makes the Humpty Dumpty case seem like a cinch. Not only must one account for the volumetric constraints imposed by the asteroidal shapes, but there are uncertainties in whether subsequent collisional evolution can account for the "missing mass." Finally there are confusing background interlopers. I am not satisfied with the geochemical and collisional plausibility of the reconstructions published so far.

Eos and Koronis families. As food for thought, I now sketch the elements of an unsolved problem involving the origin of two of the largest families (see Fig. 4). For another perspective on this problem, see Tedesco (1979). Orbits of Koronis family members are among the most circular, in-plane orbits of all. They are situated midway in the belt, as defined by the semimajor axis

C. R. CHAPMAN

distribution of larger asteroids, and are bounded on either side by the 5:2 and 7:3 Jupiter commensurabilities. At intermediate velocities (w = 0.2), where $w = \sqrt{e^2 + i^2}$, are two clusters of asteroids; one cluster, composed mainly of Eos family members, is just exterior to the 7:3 gap while another cluster, not dominated by any single family, is just interior to the 5:2 gap. Relative to the *C*-dominated populations in this region of the belt, compositions of all three groups of asteroids are anomalous. The Koronis members themselves are unusually neutral-colored *S* types, while most of the asteroids in the symmetrically placed clusters are *S* or *U* types or unusually reddish *C* types (Eos family members could be physical mixtures of *C*- and *S*-type material: see the chapter by Chapman and Gaffey).

I have already noted the generally unusual compositional types in this region of the asteroid belt (see Fig. 5) as well as the dearth of high-velocity objects between the 5:2 and 7:3 resonances. The peculiar Budrosa family, discussed below, is located at the same semimajor axis as the Koronis family, between the two Kirkwood gaps, at still higher velocities (w = 0.3) than the two anomalous clusters of asteroids. Are all these relationships accidental? Are the several families and clusters somehow the result of linked collisional events? Perhaps they provide clues about the processes that cleared the two Kirkwood gaps. No one who has noted these peculiar relationships has offered a clear explanation; further research is certainly called for.

Achondrite parent body(ies). Perhaps the most important problem, on which progress is being made, that links asteroid astronomers with cosmochemists concerns the identification of the parent body(ies) for the achondrite meteorites. These meteorites constrain the early evolution of not only asteroids, but of the planets as well. They result from early geochemical fractionation, probably due to melting and gravitational segregation of materials within a relatively small body (see Drake's chapter; Stolper *et al.* 1979). Since asteroid-sized bodies radiate heat much more efficiently than larger planets, whatever process was responsible for melting differentiated meteorite parent bodies might well have had even more important effects on the moon and larger planets (see the chapter by Sonett and Reynolds for a discussion of primordial heating).

Vesta seems to be an *intact* differentiated body; it is apparently covered rather uniformly by basaltic materials (chapters by Drake and by Gaffey and McCord). But there are problems with deriving the achondritic meteorites from Vesta (Wasson and Wetherill's chapter). Not only is Vesta far from any resonance known to be capable of transporting ejecta into Earth-crossing orbits, but it is so large that ejecta perhaps cannot be accelerated to escape velocity without damaging the pristine basaltic textures evident in such meteorites as Ibitira. The problem of yield is even worse for other types of achondrites, which would be expected to exist at depth in the parent body mantle; such materials are clearly not widely exposed on the surface of Vesta, if at all.



Fig. 6. Relative reflectances as a function of wavelength in μ m for the four measured members of the Budrosa family (see the chapters by Chapman and Gaffey and by Gradie *et al.* in this book). Also listed are TRIAD taxonomic types and associated diameters.

An alternate source of achondrites may be the Budrosa family (Williams' No. 124), which is immediately adjacent to the 5:2 Kirkwood gap, a region shown by Scholl and Froeschlé (1977) to be a possible source region for meteorites. Spectra, diameters, and types of the largest 4 of the family's 6 members are shown in Fig. 6. The largest member is the unique object 349 Dembowska. Feierberg et al. (1978) propose that Dembowska is of an as-vet-unknown achondritic composition, poor in metal and rich in olivine, similar to the mantle material predicted for the basaltic achondrite parent body (Drake's chapter). However, I have noted earlier that alternative assemblages involving olivine, pyroxene, and metal cannot yet be ruled out. A metal-rich and olivine-rich assemblage (as in pallasites) would still be compatible with the interior of a basaltic achondrite parent body; Dembowska would then be identified with the lower mantle/core interface rather than with the upper mantle of the parent body. But if the second alternative – an LL chondritic assemblage – were correct, then Dembowska might be a primitive, undifferentiated body. In that case, it would be difficult to construct a geochemically plausible precursor body for the Budrosa family, just as it has been difficult to do for many other small Hirayama families.

A speculative scenario is offered in Fig. 7 for the evolution of the Budrosa family and the delivery of achondritic (and even iron) meteorites from 558 Carmen. Carmen is an unusual but spectrally poorly measured member of the Budrosa family, located very close to the 5:2 commensurability. I assume that part of Carmen's surface is basaltic, a possibility that is probably consistent with, but in no way demonstrated by, the spectral data in Fig. 6. Carmen's albedo seems discordant with basalts, so



Fig. 7. A speculative scenario for the origin and evolution of the Budrosa family. A large body of primitive composition melts and differentiates. The resulting Vesta-like body then is fragmented and disrupted by a major collision. After further erosion and destruction, the six family members known today are left. Meteorites are derived from 558 Carmen via the proximate 5:2 Kirkwood gap. In this schematic drawing, the basaltic crust is indicated by shading, the mantle by white, and the metallic core-material by black.

I have drawn another material for its other side. For a variety of reasons, this *ad hoc* scenario is not very satisfying. Dembowska's greater distance from the 5:2 resonance is probably insufficient to prevent an appreciable yield of meteorites having the composition of the inferred mantle material. Yet no known meteorite has such a composition, although the Antarctic achondrite Alan Hills 77005 has a possibly related composition. (A small fraction of meteorites do, however, have the alternative pallasitic composition.) Since there are so few other asteroidal candidates for the achondritic meteorites, further research on the Budrosa family is essential.

Origin of the asteroids

It is natural to imagine that the asteroids are fragments of an exploded planet. Olbers (1805) may have been the first to suggest that the first few asteroids discovered might be fragments of the "missing planet" between Mars and Jupiter. Since 1950, however, the trend of cosmochemical and cosmogonical thought has been away from the exploded-planet hypothesis. Until the mid-1960's, it was thought that the properties of many meteorites required parent bodies of at least lunar dimensions. Since then, inferred pressures and cooling rates for meteorites have been interpreted as requiring bodies no bigger than the larger asteroids. Indeed Wood (see his chapter) and others now believe parent bodies might have been the size of smaller asteroids (see the review by Wilkening, next chapter). Earlier embarrassment about a lack of heat adequate to metamorphose and melt small parent bodies has been reduced with the discovery of magnesium anomalies, indicating an early presence of short-lived radionuclides in some meteoritic materials, and due to the discovery of additional heating processes (cf. Sonett and Reynolds' chapter). Meanwhile the planetesimal hypothesis for the origin of planets has gained considerable acceptance (Safronov's chapter), so that it now seems natural to find remnant populations of asteroid- and comet-sized bodies that failed to become incorporated into larger planets. Explosive fragmentation is not required. So most research on asteroidal origins has been directed toward obtaining the observed properties and distributions of asteroids as the natural outcome of planetary accretion. I return below to the modern version of the exploded-planet hypothesis, but consider now the cosmogonical approach.

The origin of the solar system is a lively field of research (Gehrels 1978), but the diverse observations are too few to give me much confidence that any of the theoretical constructs now popular must be correct. Yet some pieces of the problem are now understood. It is widely expected that a distended solar nebula cooled and various condensates, perhaps including never-vaporized materials from outside the solar system, agglomerated and rained down toward the midplane of the nebula. Cameron would have the major protoplanets already formed at this stage whereas Safronov would not (see their chapters in this book). But the asteroidal scenarios are similar in the two models. Local gravitational instabilities rapidly form planetesimals of roughly kilometer dimensions. These are building blocks of asteroids and comets. In Safronov's case, planetesimals are also the building blocks of the planets whereas Cameron would have them only augment the crustal layers of the already-extant, stripped protoplanetary cores.

Planetesimals should have formed throughout the midplane of the solar system, except (a) far inside the orbit of Mercury where it was too hot for condensation of solids prior to dissipation of the nebula, and (b) in the extremities where the nebular density presumably was low. Where are the planetesimals now? Most of them were either accreted into (or onto) the planets or ejected from the solar system by close encounters with the larger planets. There are only a limited variety of orbits that are believed to be stable on the time scale of the age of the solar system. In nearly all such zones in which small bodies would be observable, small bodies are now found. Objects in planetocentric orbits, deep within the spheres of gravitational influence of the larger planets, are constrained to stay there for rather long periods, although tidal processes cause some orbits to evolve. Indeed, most planets have satellites. The only heliocentric orbits inside the orbit of Mars that may be stable are those appreciably inside Mercury's orbit (Weidenschilling 1978). No such "vulcanoids" are known, but they would be difficult to see due to proximity to the sun. An infrared search now under way at the Planetary Science Institute may uncover such objects, if they condensed in the first place.

As previously discussed, a variety of main-belt asteroidal orbits are believed to be stable, as well as some resonant configurations closer to Jupiter. Still further out in the solar system, any asteroid-sized bodies become increasingly faint. The discovery of 2060 Chiron in the vicinity of Saturn and Uranus suggests the existence of a large population of bodies in the outer solar system. Although Chiron itself is in a chaotic orbit (cf. Everhart's chapter), several types of outer solar system orbits are hypothesized to be stable. Comets are an extreme example of the latter type, barely moving in the far outer reaches of the solar system. Since it is doubtful that nebular densities could have been sufficiently great at such distances to accrete comets, it is thought that comets are a population of planetesimals ejected by moderately close encounters with Uranus and Neptune, and perhaps other planets. Thus, they are a remnant group of outer solar system planetesimals in originally unstable orbits; they would be permanently hidden from view in the Oort cloud were they not so numerous that some are occasionally perturbed into the inner solar system and, because of their volatile-rich compositions, make a flashy display.

Thus it appears that observable small bodies exist in orbits known to be stable and do not exist or are rare in orbits known to be unstable. In cases where stability is uncertain, it takes only a small leap of faith to imagine that the presence or absence of bodies establishes whether particular orbits are stable or not. We must necessarily include in our concept of stability the effects of collisional destruction. Collisions are more likely and more destructive for bodies in high-velocity orbits compared with in-plane, circular orbits; so the former should be deemed relatively unstable. The absence of high-velocity asteroids probably does not represent current orbital instability, however, since the original accretion of asteroids required relatively low velocities - much lower than current values, which clearly result in fragmentation rather than accretion. The present distribution of small bodies in the solar system, then, is consistent with an original ubiquitous distribution of planetesimals throughout the median plane of the solar nebula. We now know how some of the planetesimals were rapidly removed; research continues on mechanisms for clearing other zones, such as the Kirkwood gaps.

Much attention has been given during the 1970's to the variation with heliocentric distance of the mean chemical compositions of solar system bodies, ranging from iron-rich Mercury, through the silicate-rich terrestrial planets, to the volatile-rich outer planets (cf. Lewis 1974). The asteroids are in between the volatile-poor and volatile-rich planets and they even exhibit their own compositional gradation from silicate-rich assemblages near 2 AU to hydrated-carbonaceous assemblages beyond 3 AU. The comets,

hypothesized to have originated beyond Saturn's orbit, may be even more volatile-rich than are the C-type asteroids. I hasten to point out, however, that the surface layers of comets (obviously) devolatilize at asteroid-belt distances from the sun, so the failure of asteroids to exhibit comae need not imply that asteroidal *interiors* are volatile-poor. I can readily imagine that a catastrophic collision involving a C-type asteroid might produce an unparalleled display of asteroidal "comets" until near-surface layers had devolatilized.

The variation of S to C types with semimajor axis is considered to be smooth and thus necessarily a primordial feature by several chapter authors (e.g. Safronov, Zellner). I think there are too many irregularities in the distributions of size versus type versus heliocentric distance (cf. Fig. 5) to consider the S/C variation smooth (or necessarily primordial). Non-nebular processes might be responsible for the variation. It might reflect the efficacy of early heating processes (e.g. S types = differentiated assemblages; C types = primitive, unmodified assemblages). To the degree that accretion might have yielded semimajor axis variations in the sizes of proto-asteroids, the manifestation of size-dependent thermal processes could be an S/C gradation with semimajor axis.

The distinctions between comets and asteroids are becoming increasingly blurred, except for the extreme difference in where they have been stored during solar system history. (Wilkening, in her review chapter, has even gone so far as to suggest that extensive thermal modification might have occurred within cometary cores as well as within asteroids.) It has long been thought that unlike the comets, which retain no memory of their dynamical origin, main-belt asteroids have been quite stable for 4.5 Gyr, providing in situ evidence of primordial processes that occurred in that region. Wasson and Wetherill (in their chapter) describe attempts to exploit the stable spatial structure of the asteroid belt for inferring early nebular conditions. But Wetherill (1977) has advocated that a significant part of the population of the inner regions of the asteroid belt might have been implanted from the vicinity of Earth and Venus. In at least a limited sense, then, the asteroid belt has been a dumping ground for stray material from various parts of the solar system. The role of interzone mixing of materials condensed in various parts of the solar system has been increasingly recognized (Hartmann 1976; Cameron's chapter). But there are limits; we still do not know how to efficiently implant a comet into a main-belt asteroidal orbit.

Once kilometer-scale planetesimals had formed in low-eccentricity, low-inclination orbits, they began to accrete by mutual low-velocity collisions into larger objects. At some point in the evolution, the proto-asteroids in stable orbits were modified in two important ways: (a) they were drastically depleted, and (b) their velocities were enhanced. It is reasonable, but not necessary, to suppose that the two effects were caused by one process. Most scenarios blame Jupiter, at least indirectly. In the planetesimal hypothesis, it is expected that large bodies accreted more rapidly in Jupiter's zone than in the asteroidal zone due to the enhanced proportion of condensed volatiles at Jupiter's distance. Once Jupiter had grown to a significant fraction of its present size, its gravitational interactions with smaller objects in its vicinity would have scattered them into elliptical orbits, reaching into the asteroidal zone (see Safronov's chapter). The effects on the more slowly growing asteroids, which had not yet reached 1000 km diameter, might have been catastrophic.

Davis *et al.* (in their chapter) suggest that an Earth-mass object scattered by Jupiter into the asteroidal zone would pass sufficiently close to all asteroids to stir them up to the order of their present-day 5 km sec⁻¹ velocities over a duration similar to the expected lifetime of the body prior to ejection from the solar system by Jupiter. Cameron (see his chapter) also invokes Earth-sized bodies passing through the asteroid region to stir up the velocities of asteroids; the major difference in his scenario from that of Safronov and Davis *et al.* is that the bodies, rather than being from Jupiter's zone, are excess protoplanetary cores formed in the inner solar system and stripped of their outer envelopes. They are also eventually ejected from the solar system by Jupiter.

Once the velocities of asteroids were stirred up to a fraction of their current values, accretion stopped and fragmental destruction began.^a Perhaps the depletion of asteroids was accomplished by their mutual high-velocity collisions. Present evidence on size distributions and rotations is inconclusive about whether or not the present asteroid belt is a remnant of a much larger population, decaying by mutual collisions (see Davis et al.'s chapter). Alternatively, as preferred by Safronov in his chapter, the Jupiter-scattered planetesimals might have collided with, accreted, and swept out the proto-asteroids. Still another process of depletion would be collisional fragmentation of the proto-asteroids by a large population of smaller Jupiter-scattered planetesimals which might have accompanied the large ones that are hypothesized to be responsible for stirring up the velocities. The efficiency of these processes depends, of course, on the mass distribution of the Jupiter-scattered bodies and on the time interval they spent sweeping through the asteroid belt. Estimates of these parameters are model-dependent.

Safronov also partly relies on direct collisions to augment the relative velocities. I prefer to think that the eccentricities and inclinations were pumped up by close approaches of particularly large Jupiter-scattered bodies rather than by direct collisions by smaller bodies. Asteroids might well disintegrate long before their orbits were much changed, although

^aIdeas of Alfvén and his associates (see several chapters in Gehrels 1971) that some asteroids might still be undergoing net accretion has no observational support and is at variance with much experimental data on the behavior of materials impacting at velocities of hundreds of meters to kilometers per second.

uncertainties in collisional physics discussed earlier make this an area for further research.

A particularly appealing aspect of this general approach to enhancing asteroidal velocities by gravitational interactions with an Earth-sized body is that it can explain readily the "strange case of Pallas," as Whipple *et al.* (1972) have called it. It is difficult to imagine other processes that could move Pallas intact into its highly inclined orbit ($i = 35^{\circ}$). Nonetheless, these ideas are all quite new and research continues on other potential methods of enhancing the asteroids' velocities during primordial epochs. Whatever the true explanation is, it was the fundamental reason in the cosmogonical hypothesis for why an asteroidal planet failed to form.

The various cosmogonical models imply specific rates for formation of the several suites of planetesimals of different sizes. The rates, in turn, depend on highly uncertain estimates of conditions under which the solar system formed, not the least of which is the surface density of material in the nebula. Somehow a complete picture for the development of the asteroids and the meteorite parent bodies must factor in other pertinent time scales, including the injection time scale and decay half-life of ²⁶ Al, time scales of possible T Tauri-like solar behavior, time scales for cooling and dissipation of the gaseous nebula, Jupiter's formation interval, time scales for melting and cooling asteroid-sized bodies, and so on. The meteorites provide some observational constraints on several of these time scales (cf. the review by Wilkening, next in this book). I am aware of no major irreconcilable differences in observed and theoretical time scales, but there are still too few constraints to allow the fashioning of a unique, self-consistent history for the formation of the asteroids.

Even though not pinned down, the cosmogonical approach to the origin of the asteroids appears to provide asteroids, comets, and meteorites naturally, with no insurmountable problems. With such an acceptable (though not necessarily correct) paradigm, there is little motivation to search for radically different explanations. Ovenden, however, uncovered what he regarded as an insurmountable problem in his research on Bode's law and solar system stability. He felt obliged (Ovenden 1972) to hypothesize the rather recent existence of a 90 Earth-mass planet in the asteroid belt. His work suggested that the asteroids might have resulted from the destruction of this planet some 16 million years ago. More recently Van Flandern (1978) uncovered some anomalies in the orbits of long-period comets (although his data are disputed) which he chose to interpret as confirming Ovenden's hypothesis. Still more recently, Ovenden (1976) has backed away from the 16 million year time scale, which was an important ingredient in Van Flandern's model.

The hypothesis has not been received with general favor and many criticisms have been leveled at it. The criticisms, which are often to the point, but sometimes not, keep the model's only two defenders busy responding.

C. R. CHAPMAN

Experts in celestial dynamics find Ovenden's "principle of least interaction action" intriguing, but are hardly persuaded that an asteroidal planet was required to keep the solar system stable over its age, as Ovenden believes. Even if Van Flandern's comet observations are valid, they seem easily explained by disintegration of a massive (say asteroid-sized) comet and do not require the much more difficult feat of disintegrating a 90 Earth-mass planet.

In my own view, we cannot be assured that the cosmogonical approach is necessarily correct nor can we be assured that there is no merit in some aspects of the Ovenden/Van Flandern hypothesis. But I do not think there are such serious problems with the former that it is worthwhile to divert much effort into the new idea; therefore the canonical approach to understanding asteroidal origins remains the cosmogonical hypothesis. But, as we have seen in earlier parts of this chapter, canonical views are easily challenged in asteroid science.

Acknowledgments. I thank many of my colleagues for assistance in preparing this chapter. Especially helpful reviews were given by E. Tedesco, J. Wasson, G. Wetherill, L. Wilkening, and my colleagues in the Tucson office of Planetary Science Institute. This work was supported by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1978. Most stony meteorites come from the asteroid belt. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 57-75.
- Binzel, R. P., and Van Flandern, T. C. 1979. Minor planets: The discovery of minor satellites. Science 203: 903-905.
- Bobrovnikoff, N. T. 1929. The spectra of minor planets. Lick Obs. Bulletin 14, No. 407: 18-27.
- Bowell, E.; McMahon, J.; Horne, K.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Dunham, D. W.; Penhallow, W.; Taylor, G. E.; Wasserman, L. H.; and White, N. M. 1978. A possible satellite of Herculina (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 594.
- Brown, H.; Goddard, I.; and Kane, J. 1967. Qualitative aspects of asteroid studies. Astrophys. J. Suppl. 14: 57-123.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent-bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R., and Davis, D. R. 1975. Asteroid collisional evolution: Evidence for a much larger early population. Science 190: 553-556.
- Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Chapman, C. R., and Salisbury, J. W. 1973. Comparisons of meteorite and asteroid spectral reflectivities. *Icarus* 19: 507-522.
- Degewij, J.; Tedesco, E. F.: and Zellner, B. 1979. Albedo and color contrasts on asteroid surfaces. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1971. Fragmentation and distribution of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 263-295.
- Feierberg, M. A.; Larson, H. P.; Fink, U.; and Smith, H. A. 1979. Spectroscopic evidence for two achondrite parent bodies: Asteroids 349 Dembowska and 4 Vesta. Submitted to Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta.

Feierberg, M.; Larson, H.; Smith, H.; and Fink, U. 1978. Spectroscopic evidence for at least two achondrite parent bodies (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.

Fischer, H. 1941. Farbmessungen an kleinen Planeten. Astron. Nachr. 272: 127-147.

- Franklin, F. A. 1979. Some long-term implications from the motions of outer belt asteroids. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Gaffey, M. J. 1976. Spectral reflectance characteristics of the meteorite classes. J. Geophys. Res. 81: 905-920.
- Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations from reflectance spectra. Space Sci. Reviews 21: 555-628.
- Gehrels, T. ed., 1971. *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office).

Gehrels, T. ed. 1978. Protostars and Planets, (Tucson: University of Arizona Press).

- Goswami, A., and Lal, D. 1979. Formation of the parent bodies of the carbonaceous chondrites. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Gradie, J. C. 1978. An astrophysical study of the minor planets in the Eos and Koronis asteroid families. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arizona.

Harris, A. W. 1979. Comments on asteroid rotation. II. A theory for the collisional evolution of rotation rates. *Icarus* (in press).

- Hartmann, W. K. 1976. Planet formation: Compositional mixing and lunar compositional anomalies. *Icarus* 27: 553-559.
- Ip., W.-H. 1979. On three types of fragmentation processes observed in the asteroid belt. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Kresák, L. 1971. Orbital selection effects in the Palomar-Leiden asteroid survey. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 197-210.
- Kuiper, G. P.; Fugita, Y.; Gehrels, T.; Groeneveld, I.; Kent. J.; van Biesbroeck, G.; and van Houten, C. J. 1958. Survey of asteroids. Astrophys. J. Suppl. 3: 289-428.
- Larson, H. P., and Fink, U. 1975. Infrared spectral observations of asteroid (4) Vesta. *Icarus* 26: 420-427.
- Lebofsky, L. A. 1978. Asteroid 1 Ceres: Evidence for water of hydration. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 182: 17-21.
- Lebofsky, L. A. 1979. Infrared reflectance spectra of asteroids: A search for water of hydration. In preparation.
- Lewis, J. S. 1974. The temperature gradient in the solar nebula. Science 186: 440-443.
- Lorin, J. C., and Pellas, P. 1979. Pre-irradiation history of Djermaia H chondritic breccia. Icarus (special Asteroid issue).
- Matson, D. L.; Johnson, T. V.; and Veeder, G. J. 1977. Soil maturity and planetary regoliths: The moon, Mercury, and the asteroids. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1001-1011.
- McCord, T. B.; Adams, J. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.
- McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. II. Astrophys. J. 197: 781-790.
- Olbers, W. 1805. Entdeckung eines beweglichen Sterne, den man gleichfalls für einem zwischen Mars und Jupiter sich aufhaltenden planetarischen Körper halten kann. Berlin. Astr. Jahrbuch, p. 108.
- Öpik, E. J. 1951. Collision probabilities with the planets and the distribution of interplanetary matter. Proc. Roy. Irish Acad. 54A, pp. 164-194.

Ovenden, M. W. 1972. Bode's law and the missing planet. Nature 239: 508-509.

- Ovenden, M. W. 1976. Principle of least interaction action. In Long-Time Predictions in Dynamics, eds. V. Szebehely and B. D. Tapley (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 295-305.
- Reitsema, H. J. 1979. Reliability of minor planet satellite observations. Submitted to *Science*.
- Remo, J. L., and Johnson, A. A. 1974. The ductile-brittle transition in meteoritic irons. *Meteoritics* 9: 209-213.
- Scholl, H., and Froeschlé, C. 1977. The Kirkwood gaps as an asteroidal source of meteorites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 293-295.
- Stolper, E. M.; McSween, H. Y.; and Hays, J. F. 1979. A petrogenetic model of the relationships among achondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* (in press). Tedesco, E. F. 1979. A photometric investigation of the colors, shapes and spin rates of
 - Hirayama family asteriods. Ph.D. dissertation, New Mexico State University.
- van Flandern, T. C. 1978. A former asteroidal planet as the origin of comets. *Icarus* 36: 51-74.
- van Houten, C. J.; Van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970. The Palomar-Leiden survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- Veeder, G. J.; Matson, D. L.; and Smith, J. C. 1978. Visual and infrared photometry of asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 651-663.
- Weidenschilling, S. J. 1978. Iron/silicate fractionation and the origin of Mercury. *Icarus* 35: 99-111.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Evolution of the earth's planetesimal swarm subsequent to the formation of the earth and moon. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1-16.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1979a. Steady state populations of Apollo-Amor objects. *Icarus* 37: 96-112.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1979b. Apollo objects. Scientific Amer. 240 (3): 54-65.
- Whipple, F. L.; Lecar, M.; and Franklin, F. A. 1972. The strange case of Pallas. In *L'Origine du Système Solaire*, ed. H. Reeves (Paris: Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique), pp. 312-319.
- Wijesinghe, M., and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. A test of the plausibility of eclipsing binary asteroids. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Williams. J. G., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. XIII. Long-term orbital evolution of (1685) Toro. Astron. J. 78: 510-515.
- Zellner, B. 1975. 44 Nysa: An iron-depleted asteroid. Astrophys. J. 198: L45-L47.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; Morrison, D.; and Williams, J. G. 1977. The E asteroids and the origin of the enstatite achondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1759-1767.

THE ASTEROIDS: ACCRETION, DIFFERENTIATION, FRAGMENTATION, AND IRRADIATION

LAUREL L. WILKENING University of Arizona

Various types of meteorites experienced processes of condensation, accretion, metamorphism, differentiation, brecciation, irradiation and fragmentation. A typical view of meteorite formation has been that the processes following accretion took place in a few asteroidal-sized (~ 100 km) objects. Discovery of decay products of now extinct ²⁶ Al and ¹⁰⁷Pd in meteorites, discovery of isotopic heterogeneity among meteorite types, re-analysis of meteorite cooling rates, and continuing study of meteoritic compositions have led some meteoriticists (see especially chapters by Scott and Wood) to conclude that meteorites obtained their chemical, isotopic and some textural characteristics in objects initially <10 km in diameter. Such a scenario, which is described in this chapter, raises the possibility that some of these small planetesimals may have been "condensation nuclei" for the formation of comets as well as the precursors of asteroids.

When scientists from different disciplines assemble to discuss a scientific problem of mutual interest, there is always the hope that a ray of light will be shed on some particularly vexing aspect of a problem in one's own field by those who work on the problem from a different disciplinary perspective. Unfortunately this rarely happens in planetary sciences because of the complex nature of the problems and the inadequacy of the data base. It is like an intricate jigsaw puzzle in which the picture does not really emerge



Fig. 1. An abbreviated conventional view of the formation of meteorite parent bodies or asteroids. Primitive objects which formed the population in the asteroid belt are on the order of 100 km in diameter. Differentiation is believed to have taken place in objects of this size.

until nearly all of the pieces are in place. In the case of the small bodies in the solar system, even when the data from all relevant fields are brought together, we seem to be far from having all of the pieces, much less having them in their proper places. Nevertheless, this has never kept us from trying to imagine what the picture must look like. It is in this spirit that this chapter is written.

Drawing almost exclusively from the data on meteorites, Anders (1964) constructed a scenario for the formation of meteorites in small bodies, i.e., those of asteroidal size. This was a marked departure from planet-sized or moon-sized objects postulated to be meteorite parent bodies by various of his predecessors and contemporaries. Anders clearly identified meteorite parent bodies with asteroids, in particular with the Mars-crossing asteroids. His ideas have guided the thinking of most meteoriticists over the past 15 years. Almost all subsequently obtained information on meteorites has been interpreted in the context of asteroids as meteorite parent bodies. From the study of meteorites, with insights gained from the study of the lunar samples and morphology of the lunar surface, the scenario for meteorite parent body formation grew and evolved. It is shown, considerably oversimplified, in Fig. 1. Of course, various objections to this scheme have been raised. All of these objections cannot be discussed here, but one recurring problem has been that an inadequate, steady-state supply of material is funneled from the

asteroid belt into Apollo, Amor, Aten orbits, and thence to Earth. Because of this deficiency of mass, a cometary origin of at least some meteorites has been a recurring suggestion (Wetherill 1974, 1976).

This chapter is divided into three parts to briefly discuss the status of our knowledge of each step shown in Fig. 1: condensation and accretion, differentiation, and brecciation and fragmentation. At the end of the chapter I describe a revised picture of meteorite parent body formation which seems as consistent with the observations as the picture in Fig. 1.

I. CONDENSATION AND ACCRETION

Condensation and accretion are processes which are conceptually quite different, but about which we know too little to say whether or not the two processes were widely separated in space and time or whether they were contemporaneous and co-located in the solar system. As an example, D. D. Clayton (1978) has argued that dust grains which condensed in circumstellar shells and in other locations in the universe were at some later time introduced into the solar nebula as solids unrelated to nebular gas compositions. In such a view at least part of the condensation was widely separated in time and space from accretion. A more widely held view is that most, say 95% of the solid matter in the solar system condensed and accreted from our solar nebular over a time span of 10^4-10^5 yr. The extreme of this view is called heterogeneous accretion, in which condensation and accretion occurred concomitantly.

An outcome of an understanding of condensation processes which bears on our interests in asteroids and meteorites would be a prediction of the locations in which various meteorites formed. If we know the beginning location and the ending one with certainty, perhaps, it would be possible to deduce the path between them. At the very least the problem would be bounded. The condensation process was studied theoretically. By using solar system abundances, experimentally determined thermodynamic data and the principles of thermodynamics, a sequence of condensed solids arising from an initially gaseous nebula was calculated. The early successes of condensation theory (Larimer and Anders 1967; Lewis 1972; Grossman 1972) raised hopes that the sought after answers were within reach. But the discovery that the nebula was neither compositionally homogeneous nor totally gaseous (Clayton et al. 1973, 1977) raised difficulties with the homogeneous condensation theory. Although the initial discovery of refractory Ca-Al-rich inclusions in carbonaceous chondrites (Marvin et al. 1970) had generally confirmed calculations of the high-temperature portion of the condensation sequence, observations of low-temperature phases admixed with, included in, or layered over the high-temperature phases comprising Ca-Al-rich inclusions (hereafter called CAI's) indicated that even at high temperatures the condensation process was not so simple as first believed (Wark and Lovering

L. L. WILKENING

1977; El Goresy et al. 1978). Multiple condensation and/or reaction episodes may have taken place. Some (e.g., see Blander's chapter) believe that the assumption of equilibrium underlying the work described above is incorrect; others have attributed discrepancies between predictions and observations to subsequent processing of the original condensates. For these reasons and others, the anticipated fruits of condensation theory have not been realized. Specifically there are no clear predictions of the original spatial locations of meteorite parent bodies. The chapter by Wasson and Wetherill documents the case for meteorites having originated over a wide range of heliocentric distances. In their view remnants of the original population of parent bodies were perturbed into the asteroid belt and have survived there. Sears (1979) presented a similar view restricted to iron meteorites in which he argued that only one group of iron meteorites formed in the asteroid belt; the remaining groups formed in widely dispersed regions of the nebula. Blander (his chapter) was led to a similar conclusion for chondrites even after examining the influence of certain nonequilibrium effects on condensation theory. Larimer (1979) did not address specifically the question of the original solar system location of the formation of the meteorite parent bodies; however, his analysis led him to conclude that mixing of materials of different compositions is needed to explain the major element compositions of the chondrites, the earth, moon and the eucrite parent body. Wetherill (1975) and Hartmann (1976) have pointed out that the terrestrial planets probably have accreted materials which condensed in different locations. Hence there is a consensus among researchers studying condensation from quite different perspectives that mixing of material formed in different locations in the nebula, and perhaps even outside it, is necessary to explain the compositions of meteorites and the planets. It seems reasonable to conclude that materials condensed and accreted in various locations may now form subsets of the objects in the asteroid belt.

There is little evidence in meteorites bearing directly on the early process of accretion (Herndon and Wilkening 1978). Only two meteoritic components demonstrate well-defined sequential, textural relationships: sequences of layers or rims of differing compositions of CAI's (Wark and Lovering 1977; Lee *et al.* 1979) and rims on chondrules (Allen *et al.* 1979). To varying degrees the rims could reflect secondary condensation and/or reaction with the gas phase or accretion of fine-grained dust. The existence of CAI's and droplet chondrules as recognizable entities that could not have formed *in situ* in meteorites means that at least one stage of accretion involved objects in the mm-cm size range. There appears to be no recognizable record in meteorites of *early* accretion involving larger-sized objects.

II. DIFFERENTIATION

Composition and Interrelationships among Differentiated Meteorites

Most achondrites, irons and pallasites were formed by melting of parent silicate and iron materials, followed by segregation of the metallic and silicate phases. Some meteorites were formed by further geochemical differentiation of the silicate portions of the initially differentiated material (Consolmagno and Drake 1977; Stolper *et al.* 1979; Mittlefehldt 1979). An important goal of studying differentiation is to identify genetic relationships among meteorite groups. Two types of relationships are of interest. First, what differentiated meteorite groups have formed in the same parent body? Following disruption the fragments might be expected to be present as members of a presently extant Hirayama asteroid family. Secondly, what was the composition of the parent material that yielded the differentiated meteorites? Answers to the latter question could yield connections between primitive and differentiated objects and, perhaps, some insight regarding the heating mechanism responsible for the differentiation process (see below).

Considerable progress in understanding the evolution of achondritic meteorites, especially the eucrites has been made (see the chapter by Drake). Geochemical modeling of the formation of the eucrites has shown that a reasonable parent material would have been composed of the major rockforming elements: Mg, Si, Al, Ca and Fe in cosmic proportions (Consolmagno and Drake 1977), such as would be found in various types of chondrites. However, the proportion of metallic iron or the amounts of volatile elements, either of which would permit a considerable narrowing of possibilities among possible parent types, are uncertain (Morgan *et al.* 1978). An additional problem concerns the rarity among meteorites of the olivine-rich material which should comprise the mantle of the eucrite parent body.

Spectroscopic data obtained for the asteroids have permitted the identification of the mineral assemblage on the surface of 4 Vesta with that in eucrites, howardites or shergottites. However 4 Vesta is not located in an orbit from which known mechanisms can efficiently place material in Earth-crossing orbits (chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). Hence there is still a challenge which must be met by either the dynamicists, by finding new transport mechanisms, or by observers finding new objects.

There are a number of other types of differentiated stony meteorites which should be amenable to the types of analysis carried out on the eucrites. Indeed, some studies of the diogenites (Consolmagno 1979) and other achondrites (Stolper *et al.* 1979) are underway. Stolper *et al.* (1979) have shown that basaltic achondrites, shergottites, nakhlites and chassignites could come from chemically related source regions, differing mainly in the volatile elements present. Scott (1977) studied the pallasites and has concluded that they are related to a particular group of iron meteorites, the IIIAB irons.

Certainly the studies of genetic relationships among differentiated meteorites will continue to be a fruitful area of research.

Heating and cooling

Heat sources, cooling rates, and formation ages are inseparable from any discussion of differentiation. Since most differentiated meteorites, with the exception of the nakhlites, are known to be very old, 4.5-4.6 Gyr, and some also contain products of the decay of now extinct radionuclides: ²⁴⁴Pu $(t_{1/2} = 82 \text{ Myr})$, ¹²⁹I (16 Myr) and ¹⁰⁷Pd (6.5 Myr), the time scale for differentiation is tightly constrained to be relatively short.

Since the evidence points to a very early differentiation of the parent bodies of most achondrites and iron meteorites, it is natural to inquire about the heat sources responsible for the differentiation processes. The present candidate sources of heat are short-lived 26 Al and electromagnetic induction heating. These and other heat sources are reviewed in the chapter by Sonett and Reynolds and by Mittlefehldt (1979). The possibility that live 26 Al and other short-lived radioactivities were present when meteorites formed (Lee *et al.* 1976) has opened the possibilities of early heating of small objects (Lee *et al.* 1977). This is further discussed in Wood's chapter.

Cooling rates of differentiated meteorites also constrain the asteroidmeteorites parent body relationship. Cooling rates are calculated by assuming a simple cooling history with no reheating events. Cooling rate and related age data are reviewed in Wood's chapter. In order to reconcile old ages and measured cooling rates he concludes that cooling rates were initially rapid, then slowed to the measured meteoritic values of 1-10 deg/Myr in the temperature range of 900-650 K. Wood postulates that melting began in small objects which subsequently grew in size through continued accretion of dust, resulting in slower cooling rates. A somewhat similar conclusion was reached by Scott (see his chapter) in his review of iron meteorites. To explain the elemental compositions and cooling rates of irons, Scott concluded that all 12 groups and 50 grouplets of iron meteorites were formed by melting of chondrite-like material in separate locations, and all but two groups were produced in molten cores in km-sized bodies which subsequently accreted into larger bodies. Both Wood and Scott agree that the present day asteroids are not the objects in which the differentiation events which produced iron meteorite took place. This is certainly a new perspective, which contrasts with our starting cartoon (Fig. 1) in which differentiation took place in bodies on the order of 100 km in size.

There is evidence of less intense heating in chondrites, which may or may not have been contemporaneous with differentiation. Thermal metamorphism in chondrites may have been an early process; certainly it preceded brecciation of chondrites and their exposure to solar wind gases at the surface of meteorite parent bodies (chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). The

TABLE I

Relative Ages of Meteorites and Meteoritic Components from Ancient to More Recent

Meteoritic Component or Type	Dating System	References
Ca-Al-rich inclusions	²⁶ Al - ²⁶ Mg	Lee et al. 1976.
Iron meteorites, Pallasites(?)	107 Pd $- ^{107}$ Ag	Kelly and Wasserburg 1978.
Magnetite, Chondrules, Ensta- tite and Ordinary chondrites, Enstatite Achondrites	$\left. {}^{129}I - {}^{129}Xe \right\}$	Reynolds 1967. Drozd and Podosek 1976.
Basaltic achondrites	$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} {}^{129}I - {}^{129}Xe \\ {}^{244}Pu - Xe \end{array} \right\}$	Rowe 1967.
Nakhlites	K-Ar, Rb-Sr, Sm-Nd	Papanastassiou and Wasserburg 1974; Chapter by Bogard.

carbonaceous chondrites experienced aqueous alteration, which is thought to have been contemporaneous with brecciation (chapter by Kerridge and Bunch; Richardson 1978), but radiochronological dates of this aqueous activity have not yet become available. Compaction ages of 4.2 Gyr obtained from some CM chondrites support the possibility that these meteorites are not pristine samples formed 4.6 Gyr ago (Macdougall and Kothari 1976), and Rb-Sr data suggest CI and CM chondrites have been disturbed more recently than 3.6 Gyr ago (Mittlefehldt and Wetherill 1979). Note that impact cratering could be a heat source for localized metamorphism and production of hydrothermal fluids.

Time scales

The time scale over which condensation, accretion and differentiation occurred was short in cosmic terms. With only a few exceptions all types of meteorites have formation ages of 4.5 - 4.6 Gyr measured by several age-dating techniques. Extinct radioactivities permit some differences in formation ages to be resolved. A few generalizations from the studies of extinct radioactivities in meteorites are listed in Table I. The problem with such a table is that not every isotopic system has been, or can be, measured in all possible meteorite types. Hence certain positions in the sequence could be switched when additional measurements are made. A few of the generalizations are firm. The presence of ²⁶Mg formed by decay of ²⁶Al in CAI's (Lee *et al.* 1976) sets CAI's at the head of this list as the oldest material. Xenon has been measured in many meteorites, so the conclusion

L. L. WILKENING

that most chondrites contain ¹²⁹Xe is well established. However, relative ages within the ¹²⁹Xe containing group (third time step) are not understood. Although listed as the second step, formation of group IVA iron meteorites dated by the presence of ¹⁰⁷Ag from extinct ¹⁰⁷Pd ($t_{1/2} = 6.5$ Myr) could be contemporaneous with chondrite formation (Kelly and Wasserburg 1978). On the basis of radiogenic ¹²⁹Xe and fission xenon data it appears that basaltic achondrites post-date chondrites by about 100 Myr (Rowe 1967). However some of the other chronometers applied to achondrites and chondrites do not yield a concordant time scale (e.g., see discussion by Gray *et al.* 1973). It is well established that the nakhlites are much younger (age 1.3 Gyr) than any other meteorite class. Some meteorites or parts of meteorites have young ages due to impact (shock) melting or heating.

III. BRECCIATION AND FRAGMENTATION

Once formed either as differentiated objects or primitive agglomerates, meteorite parent bodies did not remain undisturbed. At some point in the evolution of the small bodies in the solar system, relative velocities increased to the point where mutual encounters resulted in net mass loss rather than net accretion (see Chapman's chapter). All objects in the solar system have been subjected to impacting debris. This last phase of solar system evolution has left its imprint in most classes of meteorites. A brecciated, clastic structure due to the shock accompanying impact events is found in virtually all mesosiderites, howardites, LL-chondrites, and CI chondrites, most eucrites and many diogenites, ureilites, aubrites, H-group, L-group and E-group chondrites. Comminution, crystal fracturing and distortion, veins, shock melting and metamorphism are the major effects of shock that can be observed in stony meteorites (Wahl 1952). Many iron meteorites also show effects of shock (see Scott's chapter).

During the period of regolith processing on the surfaces of stony meteorite parent bodies, solar wind gases and solar flare particles were implanted in the exposed surface layers of the regolith, agglutinates and microcraters were formed by micrometeoroids, and foreign debris was mixed into the surface. (For more details see chapters by Housen *et al.* and Wasson and Wetherill, as well as Rajan [1974] and Wilkening [1977].) Stony meteorites containing solar wind gases comprise 2-100% of the meteorites in the major stony meteorite classes; typical values for stony meteorites of various types are on the order of 10% (Anders 1975). Because of the widespread nature of these effects, understanding them is essential to disentangling impact features from those produced in earlier stages of evolution.

The effects of cratering on small bodies are reviewed in the chapter by Housen *et al.* Their conclusion is that regolith surfaces occur on all but the smallest, strongest bodies. A similar conclusion was reached in the chapters by Veverka and Thomas and by Cintala *et al.* as a result of their studies of

Phobos and Deimos.

Meteorites are clearly the products of a fragmentation process, at least the fragmentation event that released them from bodies greater than the 1-10m sizes which are typical of meteorites. We know from cosmic ray exposure ages that most stony meteorites existed as meter-sized objects for 1-100 Myr (Bogard's chapter) and most iron meteorites existed as meter-sized objects for 100-1000 Myr (Scott's chapter). Some shocked L-group meteorites seem to have experienced an intense shock event 300-700 Myr ago. Several other examples of fragmentation and a fuller discussion can be found in Bogard's and Scott's chapters. One could summarize the data presented in those chapters as indicating that the fragmentation events which have yielded meteorites on earth over the past 10^5 yr took place over the past 10^9 yr. This is in approximate agreement with calculated orbital dynamics for possible source regions of meteorites (Wetherill 1974). Prior to ejection from their parent bodies, meteorites were subjected to a variety of geological processes. Some planet-wide igneous activity may have produced the nakhlite achondrites as recently as 1.3 Gyr ago. However, the possibility that nakhlites formed by igneous differentiation of a very large, impact-generated melt 1.3 Gyr ago remains open.

Because of the effects which igneous differentiation, metamorphism, brecciation and fragmentation have caused in meteorites, very few textural characteristics relate to earlier processes of condensation and accretion. Elemental and isotopic compositions are the best records, albeit imperfect ones, of the earliest processes of formation.

IV. REVISIONIST HISTORY: A NEW SCENARIO

On the basis of the material in this book, the preceding discussion, and other meteoritic evidence, a revised scenario for the formation of meteorite parent bodies may be constructed. In chronological order its basic steps are given below. A fuller discussion of some of the points follows this list.

- (1) Condensation of "high-temperature" materials, Ca-Al-rich inclusions (CAI'S), Mg-silicates and Ni-Fe metal, occured.
- (2) Some fraction of the high-temperature materials formed in (1) reacted with the nebular gas to produce feldspars, ferromagnesian silicates and FeS.
- (3) Chondrules were formed from the materials of (1) and (2) by transient heating processes.
- (4) Condensation (reaction at lower temperatures) proceeded to produce lower-temperature materials: FeNiS, polymeric hydrocarbons, and H₂0-bearing silicates. This general type of material is called carbonaceous chondrite matrix materials (CCMM). It probably was not a single, homogeneous material.
- (5) CAI's and chondrules coated with CCMM agglomerated. Pure CCMM

agglomerated in regions deficient in chondrules and CAI's. The proportions of the three components which agglomerated varied. This yielded CCMM, CV, H3, L3 and LL3 planetesimals on the order of 5 km in radius (Goldreich and Ward 1973).

- (6) Planetesimals probably suffered different degrees of heating as a function of the proportion of short-lived radionuclides which they contained, although other heating mechanisms such as induction heating are also possible. Whatever the heating process was, it was probably dependent on location in the solar system. Some planetesimals totally melted and differentiated, forming metal cores and silicate mantles. These differentiated, small bodies were the source of pallasites and irons (chapters by Scott and Wood). Fragments of their silicate mantles did not survive to be collected as meteorites due to their short lifetimes (as compared to metal) against collisional destruction. Some planetesimals were heated only to metamorphic temperatures, yielding CO, H4-6, L4-6, LL4-6 chondritic material. Some were not heated at all.
- (7) Planetesimals accreted into larger, $\gtrsim 100$ km diameter, objects, i.e. asteroidal objects. Differentiated planetesimals having formed primarily in one region of space preferentially accreted forming S-type asteroids; unheated or weakly heated planetesimals accreted to form C-type and ordinary chondrite-type asteroids. Cooling rates of differentiated and metamorphosed objects slowed significantly.
- Or (7') Condensation or accretion of ices occurred on planetesimals in Jupiter's vicinity and/or beyond to form comets. Comets could conceivably have primitive, metamorphosed or differentiated cores.
 - (8) A few first-formed, larger objects in the asteroid belt (like Vesta) underwent planet-wide differentiation producing basaltic achondrites and other types of achondrites.
 - (9) Relative velocities increased; collisions began to result in net erosion rather than net accretion. Shock heating produced transient liquid water in planetesimals consisting of CCMM or of chondrules and CAI's plus a high proportion of CCMM, yielding CI's and CM's respectively (Richardson 1978; McSween 1979; chapter by Kerridge and Bunch). Brecciation and irradiation produced gas-rich meteorites in the surfaces of all moderately sized parent bodies.

This scenario assumes some isotopic and chemical inhomogeneity in a nebula of approximately solar composition. The first accretionary processes which produced planetesimals occurred everywhere in the early solar system. Other processes were location-dependent, including (3), (5), (6), (7), (7') and (8). A very simplified cartoon illustrating portions of this scenario is given in Fig. 2.

This scenario produces comets, S-asteroids, C-asteroids, extensively differentiated asteroids, and ordinary chondrite asteroids. Most or even all



Fig. 2. An abbreviated, very schematic view of the formation of meteorite parent bodies, asteroids and comets as given in the text. The initial population is comprised of km-sized objects which grow through continued accretion. Formation of ordinary, metamorphosed chondrite parent bodies is not shown, but it would be similar to the formation of differentiated objects. Brecciation and fragmentation episodes which follow the illustrated steps are not depicted.

iron meteorites and pallasites are produced in differentiation events different from those which yielded the basaltic achondrites. The silicate mantles associated with most irons have not been (and will not be) sampled; the metallic cores and silicate mantles associated with basaltic achondrites may not have been sampled since they are buried deep in larger objects. In this model a variety of possibilities exist for cometary nuclei. Still not explained is the apparent paucity of ordinary chondrites in the asteroid belt. One *ad hoc* solution is to hypothesize that ordinary chondrite planetesimals formed in a place (near a planet?) from which they were readily perturbed into colder regions where ice accreted on them, making them preferentially into comets. Another solution is to imagine that S-type asteroid spectra are really due to ordinary chondrites (see Chapman's chapter).

This picture (Fig. 2) differs from the previous picture (Fig. 1) largely because evidence for the existence of extinct radionuclides in meteorites yields a heat source that can melt small bodies (Lee et al. 1977). However, it is important to note that this scenario calls for three separate heating events: (1) chondrule formation which requires heating of small ≤ 1 mm particles in the nebula; (2) heating of planetesimals ~ 1 km (maybe up to 10 km) probably by extinct radionuclides; and (3) continued or subsequent heating of a few larger asteroids. The chondrule formation event is not unique to this picture; it is required by the existence of droplet chondrules and seems to call for a nebular heating mechanism. Several have been suggested (e.g., collisions in a turbulent nebula, lightning, magnetic reconnection); none is entirely satisfactory. The second heating event could depend entirely on short-lived radionuclides. The third step could also be due to heating by extinct radionuclides if the first-formed, larger objects could have accreted fast enough to retain sufficient heat from the diminished radioactivities. Alternatively, the electromagnetic heating mechanism (chapter by Sonett and Reynolds) could have contributed at this point. I would point out that some

of the metamorphic features, especially textural features of ordinary chondrites, may be due to the effects of shock heating in step (9). Interpreting the scenario in terms of relative ages yields the following progression from oldest to youngest:

- (a) CAI's,
- (b) chondrules,
- (c) CCMM, chondrule rims,
- (d) H3-L3-LL3, proto-CV chondrites,
- (e) irons, pallasites, CO, H4-6, L4-6, LL4-6 (extended cooling history, however),
- (f) basaltic achondrites,
- (g) CI and CM (low temperature aqueous altered phases); brecciated and shocked meteorites.

This scenario was, of course, constructed to agree with existing chronological data. Nevertheless an interesting consequence of the sequence is that by having basaltic achondrites forming the last, readily datable material, the entire scenario (except for 9) must be accomplished in less than ~ 200 Myr according to Pu-fission-xenon clock. Impact driven processes are the only geological processes that have affected most asteroidal-sized objects in the last 4.5 Gyr.

Acknowledgments. C. R. Chapman's unending challenges to the assumptions made by meteoriticists stimulated my thinking on this topic. In addition to Chapman I wish to thank W. V. Boynton, M. J. Drake, D. W. Mittlefehldt, D. Morrison, G. T. Sill, J. T. Wasson and J. A. Wood for helpful comments. This work was supported by a grant from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Allen, J. S.; Nozette, S.; and Wilkening, L. L. 1979. Chondrule rims: Composition and texture. Lunar Science X. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 27-29.
- Anders, E. 1964. Origin, age and composition of meteorites. Space Sci. Rev. 3: 583-714. Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Clayton, D. D. 1978. Precondensed matter: Key to the early solar system. Moon and Planets 19: 109-137.
- Clayton, R. N.; Grossman, L.; and Mayeda, T. K. 1973. A component of primitive nuclear composition in carbonaceous meteorites. *Science* 182: 485-488.
- Clayton, R. N.; Onuma, N.; Grossman, L.; and Mayeda, T. 1977. Distribution of the pre-solar components in Allende and other carbonaceous chondrites. *Earth Planet*. *Sci. Lett.* 34: 209-224.
- Consolmagno, G. J. 1979. REE patterns versus the origin of the basaltic achondrites. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Consolmagno, G. J., and Drake, M. J. 1977. Composition and evolution of the eucrite parent body: Evidence from rare earth elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1271-1282.

- Drozd, R. J., and Podosek, F. A. 1976. Primordial ¹²⁹Xe in meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 31: 15-30.
- El Goresy, A.; Nagel, K.; and Ramdohr, P. 1978. The Allende meteorite: Frendlinge and their noble relatives. *Lunar Science IX*. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 282-284.
- Goldreich, P., and Ward, W. R. 1973. The formation of planetesimals. Astrophys. J. 183: 1051-1061.
- Gray, C. M.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1973. The identification of early condensates from the solar nebula. *Icarus* 20: 213-239.
- Grossman, L. 1972. Condensation in the primitive solar nebula. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 36: 597-619.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1976. Planet formation: Compositional mixing and lunar compositional anomalies. *Icarus* 27: 553-559.
- Herndon, J. M., and Wilkening, L. L. 1978. Conclusions derived from the evidence on accretion in meteorites. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 502-515.
- Kelly, W. R., and Wasserburg, G. J. 1978. Evidence for the existence of ¹⁰⁷Pd in the early solar system. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 5: 1079-1082.
- Larimer, J. W. 1979. The condensation and fractionation of refractory lithophile elements, *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Larimer, J. W., and Anders, E. 1967. Chemical fractionations in meteorites. II. Abundance patterns and their interpretation. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1239-1270.
- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1976. Demonstration of ²⁶Mg in Allende and evidence for ²⁶Al. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 3: 109-112.
- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1977. Aluminum-26 in the early solar system: Fossil or fuel? Astrophys. J. 211: L107-L110.
- Lee, T.; Russell, W. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1979. A new member of the "FUN" family. Lunar Science X. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 713-716.
- Lewis, J. S. 1972. Metal/silicate fractionation in the solar system. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 15: 266-290.
- Macdougall, J. D., and Kothari, B. K. 1976. Formation chronology for C2 meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 33: 36-44.
- Marvin, U. B.; Wood, J. A.; and Dickey, J. S., Jr. 1970. Ca-Al rich phases in the Allende meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett* 7: 346-350.
- McSween, H. Y., Jr. 1979. Are carbonaceous chondrites primitive or processed? A Review. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. (submitted).
- Mittlefehldt, D. W. 1979. The nature of asteroidal differentiation processes: Implication for the primordial heat sources. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. X (Oxford: Pergamon Press). In press.
- Mittlefehldt, D. W., and Wetherill, G. W. 1979. Rb-Sr studies of CI and CM chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 43: 201-206.
- Morgan, J. W.; Higuchi, H.; Takahashi, H.; and Hertogen, J. 1978. A "chondritic" eucrite parent body: Inference from trace elements. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 27-38.
- Papanastassiou, D. A., and Wasserburg, G. J. 1974. Evidence for late formation and young metamorphism in the achondrite Nakhla. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 1: 23-26.
- Rajan, R. S. 1974. On the irradiation history and origin of gas-rich meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 38: 777-788.
- Reynolds, J. H. 1967. Isotopic abundance anomalies in the solar system. Ann. Rev. Nucl. Sci. 17: 253-316.
- Richardson, S. M. 1978. Vein formation in the C1 carbonaceous chondrites. *Meteoritics* 13: 141-159.
- Rowe, M. W. 1967. Xenomalies. Center for Meteorite Studies (Monograph), Ariz. State Univ.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1977. Geochemical relationships between some pallasites and iron meteorites. *Mineral Mag.* 41: 265-272.
- Sears, D. W. 1979. Did iron meteorites form in the asteroid belt? Evidence from thermodynamic models. *Icarus* (submitted).
- Stolper, E.; McSween, H. Y., Jr.; and Hays, J. F. 1979. A petrogenetic model of the

relationships among achondritic meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 43: 589-602.

- Wahl, W. 1952. The brecciated stony meteorites and meteorites containing foreign fragments. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 2: 91-117.
- Wark, D. A., and Lovering, J. F. 1977. Marker events in the early evolution of the solar system: evidence from rims on calcium-aluminum-rich inclusions in carbonaceous chondrites. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 95-112.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. Annual Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 2: 303-331.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1975. Late heavy bombardment of the moon and terrestrial planets. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1539-1561.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. Where do the meteorites come from? A re-evaluation of the Earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of chondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 1297-1318.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1977. Meteorites in meteorites: Evidence for mixing among the asteroids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed., A. H. Delsemme, (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 389-396.

PART II Exploration

THE WORK OF THE MINOR PLANET CENTER

BRIAN G. MARSDEN Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics

The work of the Minor Planet Center and the collaboration of the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy in Leningrad are described. The Center is responsible for collecting and disseminating astrometric observations and current orbital and ephemeris data on minor planets. It attends to the cataloguing of unidentified minor planets as they are discovered, and when satisfactory orbits can be determined from observations at several oppositions, it gives new permanent numbers to the minor planets. The information is largely distributed through the Minor Planet Circulars but is also collected generally in machinereadable form. The work of the Minor Planet Center complements that undertaken at the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy in Leningrad, which is responsible for the publication of Efemeridy Malykh Planet, the annual volume of ephemerides of numbered minor planets.

The Minor Planet Center, established by the International Astronomical Union (IAU) at the Cincinnati Observatory in 1947, moved to the Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory upon the retirement of the director, P. Herget, in June 1978. The basic responsibilities of the Center have not been changed by the move, and the division of labor with the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy in Leningrad continues as before. This collaboration dates from the reconstruction of minor planet astronomy following World War II. For a review of earlier work the reader is referred to reports by Herget (1971) and Marsden (1979a). Herget was a pioneer in the introduction

B. G. MARSDEN

of automatic computing machines in astronomy, and the reader is also referred to his lively account (Herget 1966) of some of his early experiences in this area.

The most visible consequences of the collaboration are the annual volumes *Efemeridy Malykh Planet* (EMP), published by the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy, and the *Minor Planet Circulars* (MPC), published by the Minor Planet Center. The EMP volumes contain ephemerides with 1 arcmin precision for eight standard 10-day dates around opposition for each of the permanently numbered minor planets. The mean anomaly, apparent photographic magnitude (ignoring the phase effect), heliocentric and geocentric distances, and variations in position corresponding to a change of +1 degree in mean anomaly are provided for the fourth date in each ephemeris. More detailed quadrature-to-quadrature ephemerides are supplied for the brighter minor planets and, beginning with the 1979 EMP volume, these are given to 0.1 arcmin precision and for all objects brighter than magnitude 12.5 at mean opposition. Special ephemerides are also supplied for 26 unusual objects including 944 Hidalgo and the minor planets - except for the lost 719 Albert – of perihelion distances less than 1.3 AU.

The MPC contain notification of newly numbered minor planets and include ephemerides for these until they can be incorporated in the EMP volumes. Orbital elements and ephemerides are provided for selected unnumbered minor planets and the MPC also contain positional observations of minor planets, the assignment of provisional designations for unnumbered minor planets, the announcement of names, and other miscellaneous information. They are produced by photo-offset printing from computer output and since the Minor Planet Center moved to Cambridge they have been issued in regular monthly batches. *Minor Planet Circular 4000* was published in June 1976, and the March 1979 batch consisted of numbers 4649-4688.

More urgent minor planet information, generally that pertaining to discoveries of new Apollo-type objects, is distributed through the *IAU Circulars* (IAUC) and telegrams. Since the IAU Central Bureau for Astronomical Telegrams and the Minor Planet Center now operate together, in the interests of efficiency some of the less urgent cometary data that have in the past appeared in the IAUC are now published in the MPC (which can also be interpreted as "Minor Planets and Comets").

The Minor Planet Center is also responsible for collecting positional observations. By the time of the transfer from Cincinnati about 190,000 observations had been collected and filed on magnetic tape. The file is intended to be complete back to the beginning of 1939 and it also includes many earlier observations, notably the important and extensive series of photographic observations at Heidelberg (Reinmuth 1953, 1960), which extend back to the 1890's. Since the transfer, some 10,000 more observations have been collected, although because of format changes and conversion to a

new computer, these have not yet been incorporated in the Cincinnati file. The computer program that generates the MPC recognizes observations and sorts them into a separate file, each observation being automatically referenced with the number of the MPC in which it will be published. Comet observations are handled in the same way, and it is planned to combine these with a magnetic-tape file of some 25,000 older comet observations that have been collected by the Central Bureau for Astronomical Telegrams. After fairly extensive checking of the data it is hoped that copies of both files can be made available to interested users.

Computations of orbits and ephemerides are made both at the Minor Planet Center and at the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy. Some duplication of effort is inevitable, but strict adherence to producing the computations necessary for the respective publications can minimize this. Under the supervision of Yu. V. Batrakov, astronomers at the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy make orbit improvements for typically 100 numbered minor planets each year, and a further few dozen orbits are improved at the Latvian State University in Riga. The 1979 EMP volume refers to the 2042 minor planets numbered up to June 1977, and some 58% of the orbits have been calculated during the past decade. Twenty-two numbered minor planets are considered lost - almost a tenfold reduction during the past 40 years. There are perhaps half a dozen minor planets with ephemerides now off by more than 10 arcmin and some three dozen with errors in the 5-10 arcmin range, which represents about a tenfold reduction in eight years (Marsden 1971). New minor planets are being numbered at an increasing rate - 346 in the past ten years; early in 1979 minor planet numbers extended to 2125. Most of the orbits of the new objects are computed by C. M. Bardwell, who has moved from Cincinnati to Cambridge and is now Assistant Director of the Minor Planet Center. With consideration also of the unnumbered minor planets and a few of the older numbered ones, orbit improvements are being made at the Minor Planet Center at about the same rate as at the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy. Herget in his retirement in Cincinnati is also continuing to recompute orbits of the older numbered minor planets.

Preliminary orbits are computed whenever possible for newly discovered minor planets and these are now routinely published in the MPC. Several hundred unpublished orbits have accumulated over the past few decades and we are now giving them, one line per orbit, in the MPC. The format includes the arc length and number of observations utilized, thereby enabling the user to judge the reliability of these orbits. The listings in the MPC are more or less complete back to 1970. Largely because the principal program of observations of minor planets is conducted by the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy with the 40-cm double astrograph at the Crimean Astrophysical Observatory (Chernykh and Chernykh 1974), many of these orbits are also produced by several amateur astronomers in Japan. The Crimean observing

B. G. MARSDEN

program has become the most sustained and intense ever conducted and minor planets are routinely being recorded down to magnitude 17.5 and fainter. Since 1975 provisional designations have been supplied at a rate of more than 1000 per year; although such an annual total is only half of what the one-time Palomar-Leiden Survey achieved in little over a month in 1960, it is more than twice of that achieved in any year prior to 1950.

Deliberate attempts are frequently made to use the preliminary orbits of minor planets, observed for a month or two, to recover the objects at their following oppositions since telescope time is often at a premium. The principal use of the preliminary orbits is, however, to try to establish identifications with minor planets already observed at previous oppositions but for which orbits are usually not available. The detective work involved in this can be quite engrossing, and the satisfaction one gets when a tentative link to observations at two oppositions makes single observations at half a dozen other oppositions to fit into place far surpasses that of completing a more mundane jigsaw puzzle. If the identifications refer to a lost numbered minor planet, the sense of achievement is even greater, as when we recently recognized (Marsden 1979b) that the preliminary orbit of 1975 EW1 showed that object undoubtedly to be 1465 Autonoma, not definitely observed since its discovery opposition in 1936.

Bardwell has been particularly successful in this work, and important contributions have also been made by O. Kippes at Wurzburg, by the amateurs H. Oishi and T. Urata in Japan, and, increasingly, by J. G. Williams and E. Bowell. It was Williams who pointed out to us the identification of the previously discovered Hungaria-type object 1978 WA with the minor planet that had just been numbered (2083). He in fact supplied us with a 1978 ephemeris. This embarrassing circumstance arose because the Cambridge Minor Planet Center had not yet made an up-to-date compilation of the orbits of the numbered minor planets in a suitable order (such as by the longitude of the ascending node); this has now been rectified.

The above example illustrates that a large amount of bookkeeping must be done to keep the Minor Planet Center working effectively and to respond to the many requests and queries which are received. The bookkeeping becomes a particular problem when observations of minor planets are incorrectly identified. In the announcement of the numbering of minor planet 1860, for example (Bardwell 1974), it is stated that "the 1971 Feb. 20 observation erroneously assigned to (294) belongs to (1860). The observation incorrectly designated 1971 BM1 on that same date does not belong." The January 27 discovery observation of 1971 BM1 does belong to (2060). An error of this type, when we have only two observations a month apart, is a frequent and understandable occurrence, and therefore we must be careful how the correction is documented. The erroneous 1971 BM1 observation was disposed of easily enough – but after a lapse of another four years – by redesignating it as 1971 DC2 and reprinting it in this way in a special list of identification changes in the MPC. The erroneous observation of (294) was not handled so satisfactorily, however, and if anyone wonders what has happened to it he simply has to know that it now belongs to (1860).

A slightly different example of error is given by a pair of August 1949 observations initially published in the MPC as being of (358) which in fact refer to (755). This was mentioned in 1978 as an erratum. The problem is that there are *two* pairs of 1949 observations, and the erratum refers to the wrong pair. So we shall presumably need an erratum to the erratum. There are dozens of examples of this type, and tracking them down is not very straightforward. Although it is a little cumbersome, the best procedure seems to be first to give a new provisional designation to the observations that have been incorrectly attributed to a particular numbered minor planet and then to identify that provisional designations can be well documented, reconstruction of the situation is then quite simple. A couple of previously unpublished misidentifications are handled in this way on the latest batch of MPC's.

A detailed documentation of provisional designations generally up to 1961, with references, was published by Strobel (1963). We are preparing a detailed edition of this, including discoverers, as in the earlier edition by Stracke (1938), and also the discovery positions and magnitudes. Discovery information on numbered minor planets was included in the tabulation by Pilcher and Meeus (1973; see also Pilcher's chapter) but our investigations have revealed a significant number of errors and in many cases the situation was simply ambiguous.

The principal task of the Minor Planet Center is to increase the number of objects for which reliable orbital data can be provided. Williams (Chapman et al. 1978) has pointed out the need for these data since there are several Hirayama families that as of January 1979 have only a few known members. At the present and anticipated future rate of growth, it is not unreasonable to suppose that there will be 4000 numbered minor planets by the end of the century. Whether that will be the time to terminate this cataloguing is unclear. New types of discoveries are being made all the time: 132 Aethra, the first Mars crosser, in 1873 (but lost until 1922); 153 Hilda, the first 3:2 librator, in 1875; 279 Thule, most distant at the time and 4:3 librator, in 1888; earth-approacher 433 Eros and 434 Hungaria, in 1898; 588 Achilles, the first Trojan, in 1906; 887 Alinda, the first 3:1 librator, in 1918; 944 Hidalgo, the first Saturn crosser, in 1920; 1862 Apollo, the first earth crosser, in 1932 (lost until 1973); 1362 Griqua, the first 2:1 librator, and 1373 Cincinnati, the first argument-of-perihelion librator, in 1935; 1566 Icarus, Mercury crosser, in 1949; 1580 Betulia, with its record orbital inclination, in 1950; 2102 Tantalus, with an even higher inclination, in 1975; 2062 Aten, with the first mean distance of less than 1 AU, in 1976; and 2060 Chiron (see Kowal's chapter), ranging from the orbits of Saturn to Uranus, in 1977. Perhaps we should also include the unnumbered Pluto, the first Neptune

crosser, discovered in 1930, and 1979 BA, found to have the highest orbital inclination of any non-earth-approaching object. Clearly we could concentrate on discovering just the unusual objects, but the statistics would become biased if the more ordinary, or seemingly ordinary, minor planets were ignored.

All those involved in observational work on minor planets have a need for reliable orbital and ephemeris data. The responsibility for providing these is divided between the Minor Planet Center and the Institute for Theoretical Astronomy. It is mainly the latter organization, however, that produces the data for the brighter and larger minor planets, which are of course the ones generally of interest for physical observations, radar detections, occultation predictions, and the planning of possible space missions. These new requirements differ from the former need for only approximate opposition ephemerides so that further astrometric observations could be made. Nowadays many users want detailed information on the distances of minor planets, phase angles, and such, and they often require it for times when the objects are far from opposition. Rather than expand the ephemerides in the EMP to incorporate all this additional information, a prodigious undertaking, it seems preferable to supply the data in a different form. The most appropriate solution appears to be for the EMP to supply for all the numbered minor planets high-precision osculating elements for a current standard epoch each year. This was the course recommended by IAU Commission 20 at the Grenoble meetings in 1976. A start has been made in the 1979 EMP, which gives all the newly improved orbits for the osculation date 1979 Nov. 23.0 ET. The orbits (except those of one-apparition objects) appearing in the MPC are also currently being given for this epoch.

When the recommendation has been fully implemented, presumably in EMP 1980 for the epoch 1980 Dec. 27.0 ET, users will generally need only a two-body computer program to produce ephemeris data that meet their own requirements. Somewhat greater sophistication is expected of those concerned with the predictions of occultations by minor planets, and it will probably always be necessary to do some last-minute astrometry when the planet and the star to be occulted are in the same field. Those involved in such work are already prepared to do this, however, as is attested to by the phenomenal successes in this area, particularly during 1978.

REFERENCES

- Bardwell, C. M. 1974. Improved elements of minor planets. Minor Planet Circ. 3657-3671.
- Chapman, C. R.; Williams, J. G.; and Hartmann, W. K. 1978. The asteroids. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 16: 33-75.
- Chernykh, N. S., and Chernykh, L. I. 1974. The program of minor planet observations at the Crimea Observatory. In Asteroids, Comets, Meteoritic Matter, eds. C. Cristescu,

W. J. Klepczynski, and B. Milet (Bucuresti: Editura Academiei Republicii Socialiste Romania), pp. 25-27.

- Herget, P. 1966. The Minor Planet Center at the Cincinnati Observatory. Bull. Cincinnati Hist. Soc. 24: 175-187.
- Herget, P. 1971. The work at the Minor Planet Center. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 9-12.
- Marsden, B. G. 1971. Precision of ephemerides for space missions. In Physical Studies of Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 639-642. Wiss. Phys.-math. K1. 4.

Marsden, B. G. 1979a. The Minor Planet Center. Celes. Mech. (in press).

- Marsden, B. G. 1979b. Orbital elements. Minor Planet Circ. 4642.
- Pilcher, F., and Meeus, J. 1973. Tables of Minor Planets, (Jacksonville, Illinois: private publication).
- Reinmuth, K. 1953. Katalog von 6500 genauen photographischen Positionen Kleiner Planeten. Veröff. Sternw. Heidelberg-Königstuhl 16.
- Reinmuth, K. 1960. Katalog von 6000 genauen photographischen Positionen Kleiner Planeten. Veröff. Sternw. Heidelberg-Königstuhl 17.
- Stracke, G. 1938. Identifizierungsnachweis der Kleinen Planeten. Abh. Preuss. Akad. Wiss. Phys.-math. Kl. 4.
- Strobel, W. 1963. Identifizierungsnachweis der Kleinen Planeten. Veröff Astron. Rechen -Inst. 9.

MASSES AND DENSITIES OF ASTEROIDS

J. SCHUBART Astronomische Rechen-Institut, Heidelberg

and

D. L. MATSON Jet Propulsion Laboratory

Ceres, Pallas and Vesta allow a determination of mass from gravitational effects in the motion of another asteroid. An extended and partly corrected set of observations of 197 Arete leads to an increase of 15% in the resulting mass of Vesta that was first determined by H. G. Hertz. Other possibilities of mass determination and estimates of the total mass of asteroids are mentioned. We review the available diameter determinations and adopt preferred values. The densities for Ceres, Pallas and Vesta are respectively $2.3 \pm 1.1 \text{ g cm}^{-3}$, $2.6 \pm 0.9 \text{ g cm}^{-3}$ and $3.3 \pm 1.5 \text{ g cm}^{-3}$.

The mass and size are fundamental properties of all astronomical bodies. The first direct determination of the mass of an asteroid, by H. G. Hertz, appeared in an IAU Circular in December 1966. Mass determinations are now available for Ceres, Pallas and Vesta. Earlier estimates of mass have been reviewed by Schubart (1971a).

The exact sizes of Ceres, Pallas and Vesta were poorly known from the time of their discovery in the first decade of the nineteenth century until the 1970's. By that time a variety of new methods had been developed and were being used for determinations of asteroid diameter. As a result we now

possess a reasonable knowledge of their sizes. However, it is desirable to increase further the accuracy of size determinations. The resulting densities are needed to improve our knowledge of the bulk compositions, which in turn place constraints on theories of solar system formation.

1. MASSES

In a search for close encounters between two asteroids Fayet (1949) listed 13 pairs that gave evidence of fairly close approaches at some date not far from a common opposition. From this study it appeared that 197 Arete was close to 4 Vesta on 1939 Oct. 18. Later Hertz (1968) discovered that Arete approaches Vesta within 0.04 AU once every 18 yr, and he succeeded in determining the mass of Vesta from its gravitational effects in an orbital theory of Arete. The Vesta-Arete pair appears again in a list by Davis and Bender (1977) made in a search for encounter opportunities for mass determination in the interval 1970-90. This pair offers a unique opportunity due to its massive member Vesta that causes measurable effects, due to the early discovery of Arete, and due to the frequent repetition of long lasting encounters with comparable minimum distances, Δ_m , as is seen in the following list of Vesta-Arete encounters:

Date	\triangle_m (AU)	Date	Δ_m (AU)
1885 May	0.018	1939 Oct.	0.032
1903 July	0.027	1957 Dec.	0.035
1921 Aug.	0.029	1976 Jan.	0.035

Evidently, the strongest gravitational action by Vesta occurred during the first encounter after the well-observed discovery opposition of Arete in 1879, and the more recent approaches are less important.

The two other massive asteroids of the main belt, Ceres and Pallas, show an observable gravitational interaction (Schubart 1971*b*), due to the approximate 1/1 ratio of their mean motions. An accumulation of small effects of attraction of Ceres occurs in the motion of Pallas, and vice versa. There is also a smaller interaction between Ceres and Vesta. Schubart (1974, 1975) has determined the masses of Ceres and Pallas from a well-prepared collection of observations (Schubart 1976). However, use was made of Hertz's (1968) mass determination of Vesta in computing its action on the motion of Ceres. Therefore it has appeared essential to confirm and to extend Hertz's work on Vesta and Arete; the results by Schubart are given here.

Until his death in 1976 Hertz continued to collect observations of 197 Arete after his 1968 solution (Schubart 1977), and the whole reliable collection of observations was kindly made available by his brother, R. H. Hertz. Special efforts were made to observe Arete in 1976/77. When Schubart repeated the Hertz determination of 1968 with nearly the same set of observations of Arete from 1879 to 1966, there was no change in the resulting mass of Vesta, although Ceres was added to the bodies attracting Arete. Schubart then added the more recent observations, but again this caused no change. However, an increase of 15 % resulted for the mass of Vesta, when observations for the period 1907-1962 were added which Hertz had collected subsequent to his determination, and one allows for systematic corrections to the FK4 system in nine of the 1879 observations that have suitable reference stars. According to Schubart (1975), this increase caused a small decrease in his result for Pallas. If these changes are considered, the interacting pairs Ceres-Pallas and Vesta-Arete lead to the following values of mass, in 10^{-10} solar units.

The given mean errors of the three values are larger than the formal mean errors of the respective solutions, to allow for unknown systematic errors in the observational basis of the solutions (c.f. Schubart 1974, 1975). The mean error for Ceres has been increased by about 50 % of its amount, and the formal mean errors in the results for the masses of Pallas and Vesta have been doubled. Especially in the case of the comparatively faint object Arete, the technique of observation has changed considerably during the period of interest, and the same may be true for possible systematic errors. It cannot be excluded that unknown encounters with comparatively large asteroids have caused small effects in the motion of the objects studied for mass determination. However, the approach to $\Delta_m = 0.02$ AU of 324 Bamberga to 1 Ceres in April 1944 did not cause observable effects in the motion of Ceres. Schubart has used the same methods of numerical integration and differential correction and also the same set of masses and orbits of the major planets (Schubart 1974) in the derivation of the three values of mass listed above. Geocentric positions depend upon Herget's (1953) geocentric coordinates of the sun.

The question arises whether there are further encounter opportunities or other possibilities of mass determination. Davis and Bender (1977), in conjunction with E. Bowell, are continuing a search program for close, low relative velocity encounters between one of the ten largest asteroids and another numbered asteroid. Several encounters have been found that may result in observable perturbations, such as 1 Ceres – 534 Nassovia, which came within 0.022 AU of each other at a relative speed of 2.8 km sec⁻¹ in 1975. For comparison, the Vesta-Arete encounter in 1976 had a relative speed of 2.1 km sec⁻¹. An unusually low-velocity encounter of 0.8 km sec⁻¹ occurred between 65 Cybele and 609 Fulvia in 1970. A low-velocity encounter favors the accumulation of gravitational effects, but none of the

events found more recently has the frequent re-encounter period of Vesta-Arete. Schubart (1972) looked first for approaches to Ceres, Pallas and Vesta, but later other comparatively large bodies like 10 Hygiea were included in the searches. However, there was no real success in finding significant new opportunities for determining independent values of mass. In an encounter most asteroids pass each other too quickly for the generation of observable effects.

It is expected that tracking of suitable spacecraft will offer new opportunities for mass determination of large asteroids (Schubart 1977). Hellings and Standish (1979, personal communication) are exploring the possibilities of computing the masses of Ceres, Pallas and Vesta from range data between tracking stations and Mars orbiters and landers. A result at least for Ceres is expected. Asteroid missions, or even asteroid orbiters and landers will offer more possibilities in the future.

Morrison (1977*b,c*) and Kresák (1977) published independent estimates of the mass contribution of smaller bodies to the total mass of asteroids. Morrison's estimate of 3.1×10^{24} g for the bodies with diameters between 700 and 20 km is based on a mean density of 3.0 g cm⁻³ which may be too high. Kresák used different estimates of density for *C*-type and *S*-type asteroids, and his estimate of 3.0×10^{24} g refers to the total mass of all asteroids including the Trojan group.

II. SIZES

Many values have been published for the diameters of Ceres, Pallas and Vesta, especially in the years 1971 through 1979. It is the purpose of this section to sift through these values and to provide the best available data for the calculation of densities. A collection on early efforts to determine the diameters was published by H. Sadler and copied by Barnard (1895); this collection is now only of historic interest. Barnard's (1895, 1900*a*) measurements by micrometer of 1894-99, and the corresponding adopted values of diameter (Barnard 1900*b*, 1902), together with interferometric measurements on Vesta (Hamy 1899*a*,*b*), gave the basic information on size for a long period. However, the difficulties of micrometry in case of small disks close to the limit of atmospheric seeing were well known (Dollfus 1970, 1971).

Widorn (1967) proposed a polarimetric method that relies on an empirical relationship between albedo and the rate at which the polarization of the reflected light increases between certain phase angles (c.f. the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner in this book). Using a geometric albedo derived from the empirical relationship, the size of an asteroid can be computed from the absolute magnitude.

Allen (1970, 1971) and Matson (1971) introduced the infrared method, another indirect method for size determination of asteroids. In this method the insolation is balanced against the total of the reflected and thermally emitted radiation. In practice there is only limited information from measurements of the two types of radiation that leave the body and depend on its size and albedo. Especially the range of phase angles is restricted to values near the one of full phase in the case of the asteroids under consideration. Nevertheless it is possible to derive size and albedo, if a suitable model is adopted for the processes of radiation (c.f. the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky in this book; Matson *et al.* 1978).

A collection of diameter determinations is shown in Table I. The values are tabulated on a uniform basis. As the various methods of diameter determination have been improved, it is only natural for an author to regard some of his earlier values as obsolete. Where this is known to us, we have indicated this by a footnote. Table I demonstrates the great amount of work done with respect to the diameters of the three large asteroids in the period from ~ 1971 to early 1979. Some of the measurements by double image micrometer (Dollfus 1971) were made during less favorable conditions, with respect to geocentric distance. The method of speckle interferometry (c.f. the chapter by Worden) was first applied to Vesta, an object of comparatively high albedo and then to Pallas. This gives rise to the hope that this method can be further developed and applied to all three large asteroids. The chapter by Millis and Elliot in this book describes the method that is based on the observation of a stellar occultation by a network of observers. An occultation by Pallas was successfully observed in this way in 1978 (Wasserman et al. 1979). According to the observed chords across the disk and to earlier lightcurve data, the body of Pallas appears to be nonspherical. A mean diameter has resulted from a simple model for the shape of the body.

Some of the methods mentioned above may achieve high apparent precision, but they are subject to various sources of systematic error, the magnitudes of which are not fully understood. We feel that the method of reducing occultation data has fewer sources of systematic error than do other methods. Since there are accurate observations of an occultation by Pallas from several stations, we feel that the resulting mean diameter is the best one available. Thus we adopt a value of 538 km for the diameter of Pallas.

For Ceres and Vesta we have to rely on other methods. Table II lists Barnard's (1900a) adopted diameters, and the following lines show values that were adopted by various authors in 1963-78. There is a great unexplained discrepancy between the results based on micrometry and on indirect methods in case of the largest body, Ceres. The scatter of Barnard's (1895, 1900a) measurements is too small to give an explanation. It is likely that subjective and systematic errors have affected the direct telescopic measurements of a disk of one arc-second or less in apparent size.

The measurements of Vesta by double image micrometer may be less affected by such errors, but the angular size of Vesta is smaller. We are unable to estimate the amount of the assumed errors that affect results from micrometry, and we suspect that the effects of these errors could be large.

Determinations	
Diameter	
Asteroid	

TABLE I

		Diameters (km)			
No.	1 Ceres	2 Pallas	4 Vesta	Method	References and Remarks
1	781 ± 87^{a}	490 ± 118^{a}	391 ± 46 ^a	Filar Micrometer	Barnard 1895, 1900a. Obs. of 1894-5.
0			390	Interferometer	Hamv 1899 <i>a</i> . <i>b</i> .
ю	706 ± 84^{a}	*	347 ± 70^{a}	Filar Micrometer	Barnard 1900b. Observations of 1897-8.
4	850	500	390	Polarimetric	Widorn 1967.
S	-	***	450	Double Image	Dollfus 1970.) Observers: Muller, Focas,
				Micrometer	Dollfus, 1967.
9	 	$921 \pm 256^{\circ}$	435 ± 73 ^c	Double Image	Dollfus 1971. Dollfus, Lecacheux and
				Micrometer	Camichel, 1969.
2	1160 ± 80		570 ± 10	Radiometric	Allen 1971.
×	1000 ± 100	530 ± 100	600 ± 60	Radiometric	Matson 1971.
6	-		515 + 95 - 60	Polarimetric	Veverka 1971.
10	1		512 + 38 22	Mass of Vesta and mean	Veverka 1971.
-	+120	660 ± 110	580 ⁺⁷⁰	density of achondrites Polarimetric	Veverka 1973.
12	1080 ± 80	550±50	540 ± 40	Radiometric	Cruikshank and Morrison 1973
13	1020 ± 100		580 ± 60	Radiometric	Morrison 1973.
14	1060 ± 130	600 ± 75	550 ± 70	Polarimetric	Bowell and Zellner 1974. Also cited in
					Bowell et al. 1973.
15	1041	569	526	Radiometric	Morrison 1974. Using the observations of
					Cruikshank and Morrison 1973.

Asteroid Diameter Determinations

	-	Diameters (km)			
No.	1 Ceres	2 Pallas	4 Vesta	Method	References and Remarks
16		-	553	Radiometric	Morrison 1974. Using new observations.
17	$1050^{\rm c}/1000^{\rm c}$	560 ^c /530 ^c	515 ^c /530 ^c	Polarimetric/Radiometric	Chapman and Morrison 1974.
18	1050	570	490	Polarimetric	Zellner et al. 1974.
19	$1173 \pm 104^{b,d}$	$754 \pm 34^{b,d}$	$602 \pm 51^{b,d}$	Radiometric	Hansen 1976.
20	914	573	496	Polarimetric	Zellner and Gradie 1976.
21	1019	597	538	Radiometric	Hansen 1977.
22	1018 ± 43^{b}	602 ± 57^{b}	531 ± 15 ^b	Radiometric	Morrison 1977a. Wt. av. of all determ-
					inations.
23	1017	585	531	Radiometric	Morrison 1977b. Wt. av. of selected
					determinations.
24	957		558	Polarimetric	Zellner et al. 1977. Implicit data.
25	-		513 ± 51	Speckle Interferometry	Worden et al. 1977.
26		673 ± 55	550±23	Speckle Interferometry	Worden and Stein 1979.
27		538 ± 12		Stellar Occulation and	Wasserman et al. 1978, 1979; Elliot
				Lightcurve	et al. 1978.

^aOriginal source does not give an error bar. The standard deviation given here was calculated using data in the work cited.

^bThis diameter (mean and standard deviation) was calculated from a listing of data in the work cited. For weighted averages, the author's weights were used.

^cLabeled as "preliminary" in reference cited.

^dAuthor or senior author of work cited has designated this value as having been superseded by more recent work.

			A	steroid Diameters Adopted by Various Autho	OFS
	Diame	ters in Kilor	neters	Method	References and Remarks
No.	1 Ceres	2 Pallas	4. Vesta		
1	769	490	385	Average weighted by the number of observations	Barnard 1900b, 1902.
7	700	460	380		Allen 1963. Astrophys. Quant., 2 nd ed.
ε	770 ± 40	490 ± 50	420 ± 35	Barnard's values for Ceres and Pallas.	Dollfus 1970.
				Weighted average for Vesta (single wt. 3 and 4 of Table I; double wt. for No. 6).	
4	770 ± 40		410	Barnard's value for Ceres. Average of 1, 2 and 6 of Table I for Vesta.	Dollfus 1971.
S	760	480	480 (sic)	Veverka's value (No. 12) for Vesta.	Allen 1973. Astrophys. Quant., 3 rd ed.
9	1040	570	528	New radiometric model.	Jones and Morrison 1974.
٢	1022 ^a	558	503	Weighted average of polarimetric and	Chapman et al. 1975. Tabulated in their
				adjusted radiometric diameters. See	Table I.
0					
×	566	-		(Same as for Line 7)	Chapman <i>et al.</i> 19/5. Footnote to their Table I.
6	1003	608	538	Weighted average of selected radiometric	Morrison 1977b. (Also adopted by
				and adjusted polarimetric diameters.	Morrison $1977a, c, d$, Zellner and Bowell
				See reference p. 203 for discussion.	1977, and McCord 1978.)
10	1000	616	547	Average of recalibrated polarimetric	Zellner et al. 1977.
				diameter and the diameters in line	
				No. 9 of this table.	

TABLE II

91

			4	Isteroid Diameters Adopted by Various Autitu	510
Чо.	Diame 1 Ceres	ters in Kilor 2 Pallas	neters 4 Vesta	Method	References and Remarks
	1018	629	548	TRIAD.	Morrison 1978, p. 90.
2	1020	538	549	TRIAD - Value from occultation, line	Chapman and Zellner 1978. (Also adopted
				13 this table.	by Degewij 1978.)
m	1	538 ± 12	 	Single method. Stellar occultation and	Wasserman et al. 1978, 1979 Elliot et al.
				lightcurve analysis of published data.	1978.
4	987 ± 150	538 ± 50	544 ± 80	Occultation-lightcurve model for Pallas.	This chapter. The assigned error bars are
				Average of radiometric (Morrison 1977b)	derived in the text.
				and polarimetric (Zellner et al. 1977)	
				diameters.	

^aSenior author of work cited has designated this value as having been superseded by a more recent work.

TABLE II (Continued)

Therefore we have decided not to use the results from micrometry. We have also omitted the diameters determined by speckle interferometry, because there is an unexplained difference between a result by this method and our adopted value for Pallas (see Table I). We adopt an unweighted average of the radiometric (Morrison 1977b) and the polarimetric (Zellner *et al.* 1977) diameters as the best estimate for Ceres and Vesta. Zellner *et al.* do not give polarimetric diameters explicitly, but we used their formula (their p. 1108) and the appropriate data in their Table 6 to calculate polarimetric diameters (see Table I). Our adopted values of diameter are listed in the last line of Table II, together with error bars to be explained below.

III. DENSITIES

Asteroidal volumes were calculated on the assumption that Ceres and Vesta were spherical. Our adopted diameter of Pallas is the diameter of a sphere that is equal in volume to the ellipsoidal model used for the shape of Pallas by Wasserman *et al.* (1979). The computation of the three volumes is therefore simple; but what are the accuracies of these volumes?

The formal error for Pallas' mean radius implies a volume error of 7 %. We feel that the real uncertainty of the volume is not described by this number. We know the limb profile of one projection of the body on the surface of the earth, and we have some additional information from photometry. However, we do not know details about the surface of Pallas; the shape of the body could be very irregular. Concerning the irregular body of Phobos (see the chapter by Veverka and Thomas) the surface coverage by imaging is essentially complete, but the relative uncertainty in the volume is still about 10 %, according to Veverka (1978, pp. 218-219), who mentions large uncertainty of the volume of Deimos, a body with a surface that is only known in part. In the case of Pallas, much depends upon the accuracy of the preliminary photometric determination of the pole of rotation (Schroll et al. 1976) and upon the assumed negligibility of albedo variations and topography. All considered we estimate the accuracy of Pallas' volume determination to be within about ± 30 %. Thus we attach a 10 % error bar to our adopted diameter.

Both Ceres and Vesta have lightcurves of small amplitude. Vesta's lightcurve has been found to be predominantly due to albedo variations (Degewij and Zellner 1978). These facts are compatible with a spherical shape for both asteroids. However, present data are not sufficient to rule out oblate spheroidal figures for either Ceres or Vesta with ratios of axial diameters as large as 1:1.2. This in itself contributes an additional 20% uncertainty in the volume beyond the effect of errors inherent in the radiometric and polarimetric methods. Thus we adopt a 45% uncertainty in the volumes of Ceres and Vesta. This corresponds to a 15% error bar for our adopted diameter, as shown in Table II.

TABLE III

Astero	id	Densi	tiesa
1 1000010			

No.	[Density (g cm ⁻¹	³)	Reference
	1 Ceres	2 Pallas	4 Vesta	
1			8 1a	Hertz 1968.
2	5 ± 1 2a		5 <i>1b</i>	Schubart 1971a.
3	1.6 ± 0.7 3c		2.5 ± 0.7 1c	D. Allen 1971.
4	2.1 ± 0.3 4d	2.8 ± 0.9 4d	$3.1 \pm 0.5 Id$	Morrison 1974.
5	2.1 ± 1.0 4e		3.0 ± 1.5 1e	Matson et al. 1976.
6	2.2 4g	1.9 5g	2.9 <i>lg</i>	Chapman et al. 1978.
7		$2.8 \pm 0.5 \; 5f$		Wasserman et al. 1979.
8	$2.3 \pm 1.1 6h$	2.6 ± 0.9 6h	3.3 ± 1.5 6h	This chapter.

^aReferences for the data used in density determinations – Mass: (1) Hertz 1968, (2) Schubart 1971*a*, (3) Schubart 1970, (4) Schubart 1974, (5) Schubart 1975, (6) Sec. I of this chapter. Volume: (a) Barnard 1900b, (b) Dollfus 1970, (c) D. Allen 1971, (d) 1025 \pm 50 km, 560 \pm 30 km and 525 \pm 25 km respectively for asteroids 1, 2 and 4, (e) average of Hansen 1976 and the polarimetric diameters in Chapman *et al.* 1975, (f) Wasserman *et al.* 1979, (g) Morrison 1977b, (h) Table II of this chapter.

The densities derived from our adopted asteroid masses and volumes are given in Table III. For comparison we also tabulate previously published values. The new density values reflect the continuing evolution and refinement of the methods for mass and size determination, and we believe that the values given are the best currently available.

If ratios of asteroidal diameters are formed, then the multiplicative calibration errors common to both diameter determinations will vanish. As a result, a density ratio can be computed which is more accurate than a direct ratio of the values in Table III. Morrison (1976) used this method in the computation of his Vesta/Ceres density ratio of 1.33 ± 0.17 . We have considered the use of the ratio technique to obtain additional useful information. Unfortunately, the method does not mitigate the propagation of the principal errors that are in the figures (e.g. oblate spheroid) of Ceres and Vesta, in the absolute magnitudes, and in the masses. Of these the uncertainties in the figures are the most severe.

Future work is expected to improve greatly the densities of the asteroids. For example, the figures of Ceres and Vesta can be found from occultation observations and from direct imaging from space.

Acknowledgments. Following requests by H. G. Hertz and J. Schubart, many observers have made special efforts to obtain new observations of Arete or to re-reduce existing ones, P. K. Seidelmann, U. S. Naval Observatory, and R. Hertz, Roslyn Heights, N. Y., discovered the collection of observations of

Arete in the material left by H. G. Hertz, and a copy was kindly made available to Schubart. The IBM 360-44 and 370-168 computers of the University of Heidelberg's Rechenzentrum were used in the analysis. R. Lungwitz changed the programs developed for Schubart's earlier mass determinations to FORTRAN 4. We thank G. Veeder for many helpful discussions on asteroid size determinations. In part, this chapter presents the results of one phase of research carried out at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, California Institute of Technology, sponsored by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Allen, D. A. 1970. Infrared diameter of Vesta. Nature 227: 158.
- Allen, D. A. 1971. The method of determining infrared diameters. In Physical Studies of Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 41-44.
- Barnard, E. E. 1895. Micrometrical determinations of the diameters of the minor planets Ceres (1), Pallas (2), Juno (3), and Vesta (4), made with filar micrometer of the 36-inch equatorial of the Lick Observatory, and on the albedos of those planets. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 56: 55-63.
- Barnard, E. E. 1900a. On the diameter of Ceres and Vesta. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 60: 261-262.
- Barnard, E. E. 1900b. The diameter of the asteroid Juno (3), determined with the micrometer of the 40-inch refractor of the Yerkes Observatory, with remarks on some of the other asteroids. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 61: 68-69.
- Barnard, E. F. 1902. On the dimensions of the planets and satellites. Astron. Nachr. 157: 261-268.
- Bowell, E.; Dollfus, A.; Zellner, B.; and Geake, J. E. 1973. Polarimetric properties of the lunar surface and its interpretation. Part 6. Albedo determinations from polarimetric characteristics. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IV.*, ed. W. A. Gose (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 3167-3174.
- Bowell, E., and Zellner, B. 1974. Polarizations of asteroids and satellites. In *Planets*, *Stars*, and *Nebulae Studied with Photopolarimetry*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 381-404.
- Chapman, C. R., and Morrison, D. 1974. The minor planets, Sizes and mineralogy. Sky and Tel. 47: 92-95.
- Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Chapman, C. R.; Williams, J. G.; and Hartmann, W. K. 1978. The asteroids. In Ann. Rey. Astron. Astrophys., eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc.) Vol. 16, pp. 33-75.
- Chapman, C. R., and Zellner, B. 1978. Asteroid data. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX. (Oxford: Pergamon Press), "end paper."
- Cruikshank, D. P., and Morrison, D. 1973. Radii and albedos of asteroids 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 15, 51, 433, and 511. *Icarus* 20: 477-481.
- Davis, D. R., and Bender, D. F. 1977. Asteroid mass determinations: A search for further encounter opportunities (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 502-503.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Degewij, J., and Zellner, B. 1978. Asteroid surface variegation. (abstract). Lunar Science IX. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 235-237.
- Dollfus, A. 1970. Diamètres des planètes et satellites. In Surfaces and Interiors of Planets and Satellites, ed. A. Dollfus (New York: Academic Press), pp. 45-139.
- Dollfus, A. 1971. Diameter measurements of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 25-31.
- Elliot, J. L.; Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; and Bowell, E. 1978. The shape, albedo, and density of Pallas (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 596.
- Fayet, G. 1949. Contribution à l'étude des proximités d'orbites dans le systeme solaire. Ann. Bureau des Longitudes Paris 12: B.1-B.156.
- Hamy, M. 1899a. Mesure interférentielle des diamètres des satellites de Jupiter et de Vesta, effectuée au grand équatorial coudé de l'Observatoire de Paris. Comptes Rendus 128: 583-586.
- Hamy, M. 1899b. Sur la mesure interférentielle des petits diamètres. Bull. Astron. 16: 257-274.
- Hansen, O. L. 1976. Radii and albedos of 84 asteroids from visual and infrared photometry. Astron. J. 81: 74-84.
- Hansen, O. L. 1977. An explication of the radiometric method for size and albedo determination. *Icarus* 31: 456-482.
- Herget, P. 1953. Solar coordinates 1800-2000. Astron. Papers Amer. Ephemeris, Washington 14: 1-735.
- Hertz, H. G. 1968. Mass of Vesta. Science 160: 299-300.
- Jones, T. J., and Morrison, D. 1974. Recalibration of the photometric/radiometric method of determining asteroid sizes. Astron. J. 79: 892-895.
- Kresák, L. 1977. Mass content and mass distribution of the asteroid system. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czech. 28: 65-82.
- Matson, D. L. 1971. 1. Astronomical photometry at wavelengths of 8.5, 10.5, and 11.6 μ m. 2. Infrared emission from asteroids at wavelengths of 8.5, 10.5 and 11.6 μ m. Ph.D. Dissertation, California Inst. of Technology.
- Matson, D. L.; Fanale, F. P.; Johnson, T. V.; and Veeder, G. J. 1976. Asteroids and comparative planetology. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3603-3627.
- Matson, D. L.; Veeder, G. J.; and Lebofsky, L. A. 1978. Infrared observations of asteroids from Earth and space. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 127-144.
- McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface mineralogy: Evidence from Earth-based telescope observations. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 109-125.
- Morrison, D. 1973. Determination of radii of satellites and asteroids from radiometry and photometry. *Icarus* 19: 1-14.
- Morrison, D. 1974. Radiometric diameters and albedos of 40 asteroids. Astrophys. J. 194: 203-212.
- Morrison, D. 1976. The densities and bulk compositions of Ceres and Vesta. Geophys. Res. Lett. 3: 701-704.
- Morrison, D. 1977a. Radiometric diameters of 84 asteroids from observations in 1974-1976. Astrophys. J. 214: 667-677.
- Morrison, D. 1977b. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Morrison, D. 1977c. Sizes and albedos of the larger asteroids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), p.p. 177-184.
- Morrison, D. 1977d. Diameters of minor planets. Sky and Tel. 53: 181-183.
- Morrison, D. 1978. Physical observations and taxonomy of asteroids. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 81-97.
- Schroll, A.; Haupt, H. F.; and Maitzen, H. M. 1976. Rotation and photometric characteristics of Pallas. *Icarus* 27: 147-156.
- Schubart, J. 1970. The mass of Ceres, IAU Circ. 2268.
- Schubart, J. 1971a. Asteroid masses and densities. In Physical Studies of Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 33-39.
- Schubart, J. 1971b. The planetary masses and the orbits of the first four minor planets. Celes. Mech. 4: 246-249.
- Schubart, J. 1972. Massenbestimmung von Planetoiden. Mitt. Astron. Ges. 31: 182-183. Schubart, J. 1974. The masses of the first two asteroids. Astron. Astrophys. 30:

289-292.

- Schubart, J. 1975. The mass of Pallas. Astron. Astrophys. 39: 147-148.
- Schubart, J. 1976. New reduction and collection of meridian observations of Ceres and Pallas. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 26: 405-413.
- Schubart, J. 1977. Present status of mass determination of minor planets (abstract). Trans. IAU 16B: 166.
- Veverka, J. 1971. The polarization curve and the absolute diameter of Vesta. *Icarus* 15: 11-17.
- Veverka, J. 1973. Polarimetric observations of 9 Metis, 15 Eunomia, 89 Julia, and other asteroids. *Icarus* 19: 114-117.
- Veverka, J. 1978. Imaging asteroids: Some lessons learned from the Viking investigation of Phobos and Deimos. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 207-223.
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E.; White, N. M.; Giclas, H. L.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutt, R. K.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H.; Radick, R.; and Taylor, G. E. 1978. A Reliable Diameter for Pallas (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E.; White, N. M.; Gicłas, H. L.; Martin, L. J.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutt, R. K.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H. J.; Radick, R.; and Taylor, G. E. 1979. The diameter of Pallas from its occultation of SAO 85009. *Astron. J.* 84: 259-268.
- Widorn, T. 1967. Zur photometrischen Bestimmung der Durchmesser der Kleinen Planeten. Annal. Universitäts-Sternwarte Wien 27: 3: 111-119.
- Worden, S. P., and Stein, M. K. 1979. Angular diameter of the asteroids Vesta and Pallas determined from speckle observations. Astron. J. 84: 140-142.
- Worden, S. P.; Stein, M. K.; Schmidt, G. D.; and Angel, J. R. P. 1977. The angular diameter of Vesta from speckle interferometry. *Icarus* 32: 450-457.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their Distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 185-197.
- Zellner, B.; Gehrels, T.; and Gradie, J. 1974. Minor planets and related objects. XVI. Polarimetric diameters. Astron. J. 79: 1100-1110.
- Zellner, B., and Gradie, J. 1976. Minor planets and related objects. XX. Polarimetric evidence for the albedos and compositions of 94 asteroids. Astron. J. 81: 262-280.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; Lebertre, T.; Duseaux, M.; and Dollfus, A. 1977. The asteroid albedo scale. I. Laboratory polarimetry of meteorites. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1091-1110.

DIRECT DETERMINATION OF ASTEROID DIAMETERS FROM OCCULTATION OBSERVATIONS

R. L. MILLIS Lowell Observatory

and

J. L. ELLIOT Massachusetts Institute of Technology

Of the available Earth-based techniques for determining asteroid diameters, observation of stellar occultations involving asteroids is clearly the most direct. The high degree of accuracy achievable by this method has already been demonstrated in the case of Pallas, whose mean diameter has been measured with a standard error of ± 2 %. In this chapter the problems, results and prospects of the stellar occultation technique are reviewed. It is shown that, with the use of a network of small, portable telescopes, the method is currently applicable to a large number of asteroids. The best results can be expected for asteroids of large angular diameter and regular shape. The potential of lunar occultation observations for asteroid diameter measurements is also briefly discussed.

Size is a fundamental property of any planetary body which must be known accurately to compute albedo and bulk density. Because the apparent angular size of even the larger asteroids is less than the typical seeing disk, classical visual micrometric techniques of diameter determination have been applied to only a handful of asteroids (Dollfus 1971). It is difficult to assess the

DIAMETERS

uncertainties associated with the visual measurements, but consideration of the Rayleigh limits of the telescopes employed suggests that the resulting diameters are uncertain by at least 10% to 50%, depending on the object.

In the early 1970's two indirect techniques for determining the size of small, airless bodies were developed (see chapters by Morrison and Lebofsky, and by Dollfus and Zellner). These methods — one based on infrared radiometry, the other on polarimetry — have been applied to nearly 200 asteroids (Morrison 1977). Although diameters derived by the radiometric and polarimetric methods are now, as a rule, mutually consistent, it must be remembered that significant systematic errors could be present in both (Millis *et al.* 1978). Therefore, a primary objective of direct asteroid diameter determinations is an accurate calibration of the radiometric and polarimetric techniques.

Classical visual techniques aside, there are at present three methods whereby asteroid diameters can be "directly" measured from Earth using optical telescopes. One of these, based on interferometry, is described in the chapter by Worden. A second involves photometric observation of occultations of asteroids by the moon. Strictly speaking, neither the interferometric technique nor the lunar occultation technique is truly a direct method, since both require the asteroid's shape, limb darkening and albedo distribution to be assumed in order to derive the diameter. The third technique, based on photometry of stellar occultations involving asteroids, is more direct and under favorable conditions can yield both size and shape without the need of any simplifying assumptions (Elliot 1979). The mean diameter of Pallas, for example, has been measured in this way to within a standard error of $\pm 2\%$ (Wasserman *et al.* 1979).

In this review we will discuss the stellar occultation method, its results and prospects as applied to the problem of accurately determining diameters of asteroids. Application of the lunar occultation technique to this problem will also be addressed.

I. STELLAR OCCULTATIONS

A. Frequency

Each asteroid casts a shadow in the light of every star in the sky. Viewed in this way, it is not surprising that such shadows frequently intersect the earth, resulting in potentially observable occultations. The number of occultations to be expected per year can be readily estimated for any particular asteroid on the basis of its angular diameter, horizontal parallax, mean motion, and the density of stars in the relevant region of the sky (O'Leary 1972). In Table I we have listed the estimated annual number of stellar occultations for thirteen of the larger asteroids. The limiting stellar magnitude was chosen to give at least a 5 % change in the combined

TABLE I

	Name		No. of occultations per year	Search limiting magnitude
1	Ceres		2.0	10.2
2	Pallas		4.4	11.0
4	Vesta		0.6	9.1
10	Hygiea		13.8	12.2
31	Euphrosyne		16.6	12.4
704	Interamnia		18.2	12.5
511	Davida		20.5	12.6
65	Cybele		29.6	13.0
52	Europa		22.4	12.7
451	Patientia		9.6	11.8
I 5	Eunomia		7.1	11.5
16	Psyche		13.8	12.2
3	Juno		7.8	11.6
		TOTAL	166.4	

Expected Mean Frequency of Asteroid Occultations

brightness of the star and asteroid at immersion and emersion. It is evident from the large number of occultations involving the limited sample considered in Table I that observable occultations of stars by asteroids are a daily occurrence.

The cross-section of the asteroid's shadow has the same size and shape as the apparent profile of the asteroid. The shadow sweeps across the surface of the earth, mapping out an occultation track similar to the one shown in Fig. 1. Assuming clear skies, any observer within the track will see an occultation, the duration of which is determined by the location of the observer relative to the centerline of the track, the apparent velocity of the asteroid relative to the star, and the size and shape of the asteroid. In any case, each observed duration yields the length of one chord across the asteroid. If the asteroid's profile is circular, two properly spaced chords suffice to determine the diameter. If the profile is elliptical, at least three observing sites are needed. An occultation involving a highly irregular asteroid must be observed at many sites scattered across the track, if size and shape are to be accurately derived.

B. Predictions

Widespread application of the stellar occultation technique is at present constrained by the limited accuracy and scope of available predictions (see Dunham *et al.* 1979*a*). Potential occultations are most easily identified by



Fig. 1. Predicted nominal track of an occultation of $AGK3+0^{\circ}1022$ by Juno on 11 December 1979 (Taylor 1978). This track is based solely on the catalog position of the star and the ephemeris of Juno. Photographic astrometry near the time of the occultation is required to determine the precise location of the track.

comparison of asteroid ephemerides with star catalogs. Taylor of the Royal Greenwich Observatory has provided predictions based on catalog searches for several years (e.g., Taylor 1978). It should be stated, in fact, that most stellar occultations involving asteroids which have been observed were first predicted by Taylor. There is no doubt that this approach to the prediction problem will continue to be very fruitful. At the same time, one must admit that catalog searches suffer from a basic limitation: namely, that observable occultations involving stars fainter than the catalog limits will be missed. It is apparent in Table I that many occultations of candidate stars along the paths of selected asteroids on photographic plates. Their measurements yielded, for example, three potentially observable occultations during 1979/80 involving Ceres (Bowell and Wasserman 1979). Two of the three occultations involving Ceres (Bowell and Wasserman 1979). Two of the three occultations involving Ceres (Bowell and Wasserman 1979).

Regardless of the method used to initially predict an occultation, careful refinement of the prediction a short time prior to the occultation is almost invariably required. An uncertainty of only ± 0.2 arcsec in the predicted separation of the star and asteroid at closest approach will, for an asteroid at a typical distance from Earth of 2 AU, result in a cross-track uncertainty in the position of the occultation track of at least 300 km. Many occultation tracks are narrower than this figure. Random and zonal errors in star catalogs and uncertainties in asteroid ephemerides combine to make accurate long-range prediction of stellar occultations extremely difficult. Usually one must wait until the two objects are close enough in the sky to be

photographed on the same plate using a high-quality astrometric telescope.

C. Observational Requirements

Because of the narrowness of asteroid occultation tracks and the necessity of responding to weather conditions and last-minute changes in predictions, effective coverage of these events in most instances requires that permanent observatories be augmented with portable telescopes. This fact is illustrated by Fig. 1, which shows the nominal track of an occultation of AGK3+0°1022 by Juno on 11 December 1979, as predicted by Taylor (1978). Although the track is relatively wide and goes through the telescope-rich southwestern United States, it crosses only four or five large-to-medium-sized observatories.

The instrumental requirements for observing stellar occultations involving asteroids are minimal. Basically one wishes to determine the times of immersion and emersion to an accuracy of a few tenths of a second, a task which is easily accomplished with a simple photoelectric photometer equipped with a DC amplifier and a strip-chart recorder. More elaborate (and more capable) systems have been described by several authors (c.f., Elliot *et al.* 1975; Wasserman *et al.* 1977; Hubbard *et al.* 1977).

Visual Observations. Owing to the scarcity of photoelectrically equipped portable telescopes, many asteroid occultation observations have been made visually (O'Leary *et al.* 1976; Taylor and Dunham 1978). Because of the subjective nature of visual observations, it is difficult, especially for one who has never attempted such measurements, to assess their reliability. With this fact in mind, we have performed a simple experiment aimed at exploring some of the parameters affecting visual occultation observations.

In our experiment, an illuminated pinhole was focused on the entrance aperture of a conventional photoelectric photometer. Ten percent of the light from this artificial star was reflected into a viewing eyepiece by means of a beam splitter while the remainder fell on the photomultiplier. During the experiment, an observer would view the artificial star through the eyepiece while an operator in another room caused the brightness of the light source to vary in a step-wise fashion: first dimming, then returning several seconds later to full brightness. The "unocculted" brightness of the artificial star was comparable to that of a 5th-magnitude star viewed directly through a 25-cm telescope. When the observer perceived a change in brightness, he pressed a button. Both the amplified signal from the photomultiplier and the observer's responses were simultaneously recorded on a strip chart as seen in Fig. 2.

Each "test" lasted five to ten minutes, during which time several simulated occultations of varying lengths and depths were produced. Ten observational astronomers and four non-observers participated. The following general conclusions emerged: (1) Experienced observers performed better than non-observers. (2) Most observers signaled more than one false alarm,



Fig. 2. Sample output from an experiment aimed at determining the minimum brightness change required for occultations to be reliably detected visually. The sharp negative spikes superimposed on the lightcurve are signals by the observer that he detected a brightness change. Note that the observer consistently detected changes at a level of 0.75 mag. Also notice the erroneous "detections" when the signal had not in fact changed.

i.e., they perceived a brightness change when none had occurred. (3) Performance varied among the experienced observers, but on average a brightness change in excess of 0.75 mag was required to be detected without fail. (4) Brightness changes as small as 0.2 mag were almost never detected, while variations smaller than 0.5 mag were frequently missed. (5) When the eyepiece was in a slightly awkward position, as often would be the case in an actual observing situation, performance was degraded.

Although we do not pretend that the results of this experiment are entirely conclusive, we believe that performance at the telescope in general is likely to be worse because of the effects of seeing, scintillation, wind, cold, fatigue, etc. and because the star will usually be fainter than the one simulated in our experiment. Consequently, visual occultation observations are unlikely to be consistently reliable unless the star is at least as bright as the asteroid, and then only if the observer is experienced.

Photoelectric Observations. While visual observations, in our judgment, can provide a useful supplement to photoelectric measurements, the latter are clearly to be preferred. Not only will properly designed photoelectric equipment give more accurate timing, but the resulting precise lightcurve will usually allow one to say without question whether an occultation did or did not occur. Additionally, many occultations for which the brightness change is too small to be reliably detected visually are easily recorded photoelectrically. The 29 May 1978 occultation of SAO 85009 by Pallas (Wasserman *et al.* 1979) is a case in point.

In evaluating the observability of any particular occultation, an intuitive estimate can be made simply by computing the expected depth of the occultation lightcurve. A quantitative judgment, however, requires consideration of the expected signal-to-noise ratio. In this case, the signal is the change in brightness at immersion and emersion, and the noise is the random variation in the combined brightness of the star and asteroid. Usually, two major sources of noise, photon statistics and scintillation, must be considered. The contribution of each can be estimated from two equations:

$$(S/N)_{\text{photon}} = \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{\pi q \Delta \lambda N_*} D \left(1 + 10^{0.4} (m_* m_a)\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}}$$
(1)

$$(S/N)_{\text{scint}} = 43 D^{\frac{2}{3}} M^{-\frac{3}{2}} e^{\frac{h}{8000}} (1+10^{0.4} (m_* m_a))^{-1}$$
(2)

where (S/N) is the signal-to-noise ratio for a one-second integration, N_* is the number of photons per second per cm² per angstrom from the star outside the earth's atmosphere (see Tüg *et al.* 1977), *q* is the fraction of photons reaching the top of the atmosphere which actually result in output pulses from the detector, $\Delta\lambda$ is the passband in angstroms, *D* is the diameter of the telescope in centimeters, *M* is the air mass through which the observation is made, *h* is the observer's altitude in meters, and m_* and m_a are the apparent magnitudes in the passband of the observations of the star and asteroid, respectively. The derivation of Eqs. 1 and 2 follows Young (1974) and Elliot (1977).

Equations 1 and 2 do not take into consideration contributions to the noise from dark current or sky brightness. For well-designed equipment the former should be negligible, while the latter depends critically on the position and phase of the moon, the photometer's entrance aperture size, and the passband. For a dark sky, the skylight entering an aperture one arcmin in diameter is roughly equivalent to the intensity of a star with V = +14 mag.

Using signal-to-noise ratios obtained from Eq. 1 or 2, it is possible to estimate the accuracy with which the duration of an occultation can be measured. For low signal-to-noise ratios, the Fresnel fringes formed by the asteroid's limb will not be detectable and the occultation lightcurve at immersion and emersion can be represented by a discontinuous change in mean signal. Because of the discontinuity in the signal, the usual nonlinear least-squares method is not strictly applicable to finding the expected error in the time of immersion (or emersion). We have adopted the following approach. The data are averaged into bins of duration Δt such that the signal-to-noise ratio for the averaged data is 3. With a signal-to-noise ratio of 3, the immersion or emersion time, t_0 , should be reliably determined within a bin width Δt . Hence, we can make the approximation that the uncertainty, δt_0 , in t_0 equals Δt . For data whose signal-to-noise ratio for a one-second integration, S/N, is given by Eq. 1 or 2, one can write

DIAMETERS

$$\delta t_0 = 9(S/N)^{-2}$$
 (3)

Presumably the error in the times of immersion and emersion will be uncorrelated so that the error in the duration of the occultation will be $\delta t_0 \sqrt{2}$.

To obtain accurate asteroid diameters we shall require that the duration of the occultation, T, be determined with an uncertainty of 1 % or less. This requirement can be expressed as

$$\frac{\delta t_0 \sqrt{2}}{T} \leq 0.01. \tag{4}$$

Substituting Eq. 3 into Eq. 4 and solving for S/N, we find that the signal-to-noise ratio for a one-second integration must satisfy the condition

$$S/N \ge \frac{36}{\sqrt{T}}$$
 (5)

This criterion can be related to the appearance of the data by reference to Fig. 3. This figure shows four simulated occultation lightcurves, each having a duration, T, of 30 seconds. Individual data points represent 0.1-sec integrations. Different amounts of random noise have been added to each lightcurve. Applying the condition expressed by Eq. 5 to these data, one finds that the signal-to-noise ratio for a one-second integration must be 6.6 or larger. Hence, the lightcurves with S/N = 10 or 20 should yield durations of the required accuracy.

The stellar magnitude limits at which S/N will be 100, 20, and 4, assuming a 35-cm telescope and a 1000-Å passband centered at 5500 Å, are plotted in Fig. 4 as a function of the V magnitude of the occulting asteroid. Note that occultation observations with a telescope of this size are scintillation noise limited for asteroids brighter than about 8 mag. Typically, occultations of stars by asteroids have durations of a few tens of seconds which, according to Eq. 5, means that useful results can be derived when the signal-to-noise ratio is \sim 4 or greater. One can therefore conclude from an examination of Fig. 4 that only when the star is much fainter than the asteroid or when both are very faint is a relatively small portable telescope incapable of giving high-quality results.

The validity of the above analysis of the expected signal-to-noise ratio and timing accuracy can be tested by comparison with actual observations of the 29 May 1978 occultation of SAO 85009 by Pallas. Observations of this occultation by Reitsema with a 35-cm telescope at Behlen Observatory gave the occultation duration with a quoted uncertainty of 0.1 % (Wasserman *et al.* 1979). Substituting this degree of uncertainty on the right-hand side of Eq. 4 and proceeding as described in the derivation of Eq. 5, one finds that a signal-to-noise ratio of 20 was required, in good agreement with that expected for this event from Fig. 4.



Fig. 3. Artificially generated occultation lightcurves. Data points represent 0.1-second integrations, while the indicated signal-to-noise ratios are for 1-second integrations.

D. Method of Analysis

In analyzing stellar occultation observations it is convenient to define a rectangular coordinate system whose origin is at the center of the earth and whose z-axis is instantaneously parallel to a line connecting the occulting body with the star. The x, y plane (see Fig. 5) is called the "fundamental plane," and the "shadow" cast on this plane has at all times the same size and shape as the apparent profile of the occulting body seen in the sky. It is easy to show (Smart 1960) that the coordinates of the center of the shadow on the fundamental plane are given by

$$x = \Delta \cos \delta_a \sin \left(\alpha_a \cdot \alpha_* \right) \tag{6}$$

$$y = \Delta \left[\sin \delta_a \cos \delta_* - \cos \delta_a \sin \delta_* \cos \left(\alpha_a - \alpha_* \right) \right], \tag{7}$$



Fig. 4. V magnitude of the occulted star at which 35-cm telescopes yield signal-to-noise ratios for a 1-second integration of 4, 20, and 100 plotted as a function of the V magnitude of the occulting asteroid.



Fig. 5. Illustration of the fundamental or Besselian plane and the coordinate system used in occultation analyses. The positive z-axis points continuously toward the star to be occulted. The shaded plane is orthogonal to the z-axis. The positive x-axis points eastward, while the y-axis is the projection of the earth's axis of rotation onto the fundamental plane.

where Δ is the asteroid's geocentric distance in units of the earth's equatorial radius, and α_a , δ_a and α_* , δ_* are the right ascension and declination of the asteroid and star, respectively. Similarly, the projected coordinates on the fundamental plane (ξ, η) of an observer are given by

$$\xi = \rho \cos \phi' \sin H \tag{8}$$

$$\eta = \rho \left[\cos \delta_* \sin \phi' \cdot \sin \delta_* \cos \phi' \cos H \right]$$
(9)

where ρ is the observer's geocentric distance in units of the earth's equatorial radius, ϕ' is the observer's geocentric latitude, and H is the hour angle of the star. If we then transform to an x, y coordinate system in the fundamental plane whose origin is fixed with respect to the center of the shadow, the projected coordinates of an observer (ξ', η') are

$$\xi' = \xi - x \tag{10}$$

$$\eta' = \eta - y. \tag{11}$$

The coordinates (ξ', η') of an observer at the time of immersion or emersion define a point on the edge of the shadow or equivalently on the limb of the asteroid. Obviously, the more observers there are distributed across the path of an occultation, the more completely will the limb be mapped. The usual practice is to fit an elliptical or circular profile by least squares through the observed points defining the edge of the shadow in the fundamental plane. If the observations are very limited in number or in coverage of the track, it may be necessary to assume a particular value for the eccentricity of the fitted ellipse. While the amplitude of the asteroid's lightcurve can provide guidance in making this assumption, the true shape of the asteroid may depart substantially from that assumed. Consequently the formal error resulting from the fit is not an accurate measure of the true uncertainty in the mean diameter of the asteroid.

If the asteroid's profile is in fact approximately elliptical and if the coverage of the occultation track is nearly complete, both size and eccentricity can be derived (see Fig. 6). On the other hand, especially for smaller asteroids, the limb may be very irregular. In such cases it makes little sense to force an elliptical solution. The best one can do is to strive for high density of observational coverage and then to simply connect the points.

E. Summary of Results

Existing published observations of occultations of stars by asteroids are summarized in Table II. The first two events were observed at just a single site and therefore resulted only in lower limits on the diameters of the two



Fig. 6. Seven chords across Pallas derived from the 29 May 1978 occultation of SAO 85009 and the best-fitting elliptical limb profile. The labels indicate the observatories from which observations were made (see Wasserman *et al.* 1979). The KAO is the Kuiper Airborne Observatory, a 91.5-cm telescope on a C 141 aircraft.

asteroids involved (Taylor 1962). In view of the extreme narrowness of the occultation track, it at first glance seems remarkable that the 24 January 1975 Eros event was observed at all. However, as discussed in Sec. I. G below, it is the angular diameter of the asteroid, not its linear diameter, which determines the precision with which an occultation track can be located. Eros was at the time only 0.15 AU from Earth and subtended nearly 0.2 arcsec. Eight visual observers did record the occultation; but, because of the relatively short duration of the occultation (~3 sec) and the less-than-optimum distribution of observers, an accurate size for Eros could not be derived (O'Leary *et al.* 1976). The 5 March 1977 occultation of γ Ceti A by Hebe was again observed exclusively by visual means. Observations were made at two sites, with two observers at one site and three at the other. The resulting diameter has a small formal uncertainty, but depends strongly on the assumed shape (Taylor and Dunham 1978).

Without a doubt the best-observed stellar occultation involving an asteroid was that of SAO 85009 by Pallas on 29 May 1978 (Wasserman *et al.* 1979). Seven photoelectric observations distributed across the occultation track are well fitted by an elliptical profile having semimajor and semiminor axes of 279.5 ± 2.9 km and 262.7 ± 4.5 km, respectively (see Fig. 6). At the time of the occultation Pallas was seen nearly pole on so that, to a good approximation, the two axes of the apparent ellipse obtained from the occultation data equal the longer and shorter equatorial axes of the asteroid. Through an analysis of the published lightcurve maxima and minima when

;		=	
ſ	ī	ì	
		Ì	
	-	2	

Asteroids
Involving
b cultations
Stellar (
Observed
/ of Observed

Asteroid	Occultation	Occulted Star	No. of Chords ^a	Mean Diameter (km)	Reference
3 Juno	19 Feb 58	BD+6°808	1ν	>110	Taylor 1962
2 Pallas	2 Oct 61	BD-5°5863	1p	>430	Taylor 1962
433 Eros	24 Jan 75	k Gem A	8	12-23	O'Leary et al. 1976
6 Hebe	5 Mar 77	γ Ceti A	2ν	186^{b}	Taylor & Dunham 1978
2 Pallas	29 May 78	SAO 85009	d_L	538±12	Wasserman et al. 1979
532 Herculina	7 Jun 78	SAO 120774	1p/2v	217b	Bowell et al. 1978
3 Juno	19 Jul 78	SAO 144070	1ν	>256	Dunham & Sheffer 1979
18 Melpomene	11 Dec 78	SAO 114159	6p/2v	135 ^b	Dunham et al. 1979
$a_p = photoelectric; v = vi$	isual				

^bThe actual uncertainty in these values is difficult to evaluate because of limited observational coverage and/or irregular shape. The formal uncertainties quoted by the authors are based on assumed shapes.

DIAMETERS

Pallas has appeared nearly equator on, the length of the polar radius was found to be 266 ± 15 km. This error is somewhat larger than those for the radii obtained directly from the occultation data because it is not certain how much of the brightness variation is due to the shape of Pallas and how much is due to nonuniform albedo of its surface. This question could be resolved by observation of an occultation by Pallas at a time when its polar axis is nearly perpendicular to the Earth-Pallas line.

Accounting for the uncertainty in the polar axis, the mean diameter of Pallas was found to be 538 ± 12 km by Wasserman *et al.* (1979). We believe that this error is a realistic estimate of the true uncertainty in the mean diameter of Pallas because of the good coverage of the occultation track, the internal consistency of the occultation data, and the procedure used for obtaining the polar axis. In our view, the ±50-km error assigned to the occultation diameter of Pallas by Schubart and Matson (see their chapter in this book) has been unnecessarily inflated. For the revised mass of Pallas given by Shubart and Matson, this diameter leads to a density estimate for Pallas of 2.6 ± 0.5 gm cm⁻³.

The 7 June 1978 occultation of SAO 120774 by Herculina was observed from three sites, all located well south of the center of the track (Bowell *et al.* 1978). Because of the limited coverage, the diameter quoted in Table II is sensitive to the assumed elliptical shape. Only a single visual chord was obtained during the 19 July 1978 occultation of SAO 144070 by Juno (Dunham and Sheffer 1979), but the resulting lower limit to Juno's diameter is sufficiently close to the radiometric/polarimetric value (see Table III) to be useful. Better coverage was obtained of the 11 December 1978 occultation of SAO 114159 by Melpomene (Dunham *et al.* 1979*b*). The observations indicate an irregularly shaped body, making a precise diameter determination difficult. An interesting aspect of this event, however, is that the occulted star is a binary, thereby giving two chords from each observing site.

F. Satellites of Asteroids

An unexpected by-product of asteroid occultation observations has been the discovery of evidence that some asteroids may have satellites. The first photoelectric evidence surfaced during the 7 June 1978 occultation of SAO 120774 by Herculina. A few minutes prior to the main occultation, the flat-bottomed dip shown in Fig. 7*a* occurred on a strip-chart record of the occultation obtained with Lowell Observatory's 1.06-m reflector (Bowell *et al.* 1978). This dip "lines up" with one of six secondary occultations reported by McMahon, a visual observer at Boron, California. Six months later, during the 11 December 1978 Melpomene event, Williamon of Fernbank Science Center, who was well outside the main occultation track, recorded an apparent secondary occultation, shown in Fig. 7*b* (Williamon 1978).

III
LE
TAB

Asteroid	Diameter (km)	Mean opposition distance from Earth (△, AU)	$\begin{array}{l} \mathcal{Q} \\ \text{(for} \\ \sigma = 0^{\prime\prime}.05 \end{array} \right)$	Nc 1 predi σ = 0″05	o. of observing required (N_T) (ction uncertai $\sigma = 0.^{\circ}2$	t sites for inty (σ) $\sigma = 05$
1 Ceres	1025	1.77	0.13	4	5	L
4 Vesta	555	1.36	0.18	4	9	6
2 Pallas	538 ^a	1.77	0.24	4	9	11
10 Hygiea	443	2.14	0.35	5	8	14
704 Interamnia	338	2.06	0.44	5	6	17
511 Davida	335	2.18	0.47	5	6	18
65 Cybele	311	2.43	0.57	5	10	20
52 Europa	291	2.10	0.52	5	10	19
451 Patientia	281	2.07	0.53	5	10	19
31 Euphrosyne	270	2.15	0.58	5	10	21
15 Eunomia	261	1.64	0.46	5	6	17
324 Bamberga	256	1.69	0.48	5	6	18
107 Camilla	252	2.49	0.72	9	12	25
87 Sylvia	251	2.48	0.72	6	12	25
45 Eugenia	250	1.72	0.50	5	6	18
3 Juno	249	1.67	0.49	5	6	18
16 Psyche	249	1.92	0.56	5	10	20
24 Themis	249	2.13	0.62	5	11	22
532 Herculina	217 ^a	1.77	0.59	5	11	21
6 Hebe	186^{a}	1.42	0.55	5	10	20
18 Melpomene	135 ^a	1.30	0.70	9	12	24
433 Eros	23 ^a	0.46	1.45	8	21	47
^a From Table II. Other diam	eters are from the	FRIAD file (Part VII in this b	ook).			

Number of Observing Sites Required



Fig. 7. Two lightcurves of a possible secondary occultation. Fig. 7a, lightcurve observed by Bowell et al. (1978) prior to the occultation of SAO 120774 by 532 Herculina. Fig. 7b, lightcurve observed by Williamon (1978) during the 11 December 1978 appulse of 18 Melpomene and SAO 114159.

Although some have contended that these observations constitute essentially definite proof of the existence of satellites around Herculina and Melpomene (Dunham *et al.* 1979*b*; Binzel and Van Flandern 1979; see the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*), it should be remembered that both observations were made under difficult circumstances. In the case of the Lowell observations, photometric conditions were excellent, but Herculina was only 3° above the horizon. Williamon's measurements were made on a night of variable cloudiness. The photometric record indicates that the transparency was stable at the time of the apparent occultation, but conditions deteriorated shortly thereafter, preventing an accurate determination of the sky brightness level. For this reason there is no way of determining whether the occultation lightcurve has the expected depth. In our opinion, the question of the existence of minor planet satellites cannot be conclusively resolved on the basis of existing observations. The question is nevertheless intriguing and will be answered eventually through occultation observations, interferometry, or direct imaging from spacecraft.

G. Prospects

The viability of determining asteroid diameters by observation of stellar occultations has been clearly established by the four successful observations of such events during 1978 (see Table II). Furthermore, it is interesting to note that one individual, A'Hearn, observed three of these occultations. Looking to the future, we can expect more frequent, highly accurate diameter determinations as occultation prediction methods improve and as more photoelectrically equipped portable telescopes become available.

Clearly, accurate predictions and a network of portable telescopes are the keys to efficient observations of stellar occultations involving asteroids. The number of telescopes required to insure adequate coverage of an occultation is proportional to the uncertainty in the predicted angular separation of the asteroid and star at closest approach, σ , divided by the angular diameter of the asteroid. This ratio, which we will call Q, is readily computed from Eq. 12, where Δ is the Earth-asteroid separation (in km) at the time of occultation, d is the estimated diameter of the asteroid (in km), and σ is expressed in radians:

$$Q = 2\sigma\Delta/d. \tag{12}$$

Assuming that three telescopes spaced across the track at intervals of one-third the track width provide the minimum acceptable coverage for a diameter determination, then the number of telescopes required is given by

$$N_T = 3(Q+1).$$
(13)

Table III lists N_T as a function of σ for a number of asteroids. We have set Δ equal to the mean opposition distance and have taken the diameters from Table II or from the TRIAD file (see Part VII in this book). The numbers given in Table III are in a sense typical values. Circumstances of individual occultations may differ significantly, particularly if the asteroid is in an eccentric orbit or if it is far from opposition. It is apparent in Table III that the error associated with occultation predictions must in general be well under ± 0.75 if one is to have a reasonable chance of obtaining adequate observational coverage. Fortunately, experience indicates that an uncertainty of about ± 0.72 is routinely achievable, while an uncertainty as small as ± 0.705 is possible. Therefore, it appears that stellar occultations involving almost all the asteroids listed in Table III, as well as many others, are realistically observable with a modest number of portable telescopes.

In searching for future occultations, particular attention should be given to Ceres and Vesta. Not only is Q very small for these objects, but their

DIAMETERS

masses are known (Hertz 1968; Schubart 1974; see the chapter by Schubart and Matson), and they are large enough that substantial departures from a regular shape are unlikely. Likewise, 10 Hygiea is an excellent candidate for occultation studies, and observable occultations involving this asteroid should occur frequently (Table I).

As one goes to smaller and smaller asteroids, the observational difficulties increase, depending on the distance of the asteroid as described above. In addition, the difficulty of interpreting the observations may also increase due to the higher probability of the asteroid having an irregular shape (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco). Although it is possible, in principle, to determine the size and shape of the apparent profile of an irregular asteroid, a large number of telescopes is required. The value of such a measurement is doubtful anyway, since it would pertain only to one aspect of the asteroid and could not be used to compute mean density, nor could it be used to calibrate the radiometric and polarimetric methods unless simultaneous observations were obtained by those techniques. The amplitude and shape of an asteroid's lightcurve provide evidence of any sizeable departures from a regular shape. It will probably be most productive in occultation work to concentrate on asteroids with low-amplitude lightcurves. Table IV lists the more promising candidates for diameter determination using the stellar occultation technique.

II. LUNAR OCCULTATIONS OF ASTEROIDS

Accurate diameters of small solar system bodies can also be obtained from photometric observations of lunar occultations. This technique has already been applied to several satellites of Saturn (Elliot *et al.* 1975), the Galilean satellites (Vilas *et al.* 1977; Buarque 1978), and Ceres (Dunham *et al.* 1974). Unfortunately, the Ceres observations were done visually and are therefore of relatively low accuracy.

Two factors limit the accuracy of asteroid diameters determined by lunar occultations. The first is that both the shape and the degree of limb darkening of the occulted body must usually be known to derive a diameter. Secondly, the occulted object should be as bright and subtend as large an angle as possible. For asteroids these parameters peak rather sharply around opposition at which time the occulting moon will be near full phase rendering any observation difficult. In view of these problems it appears that the lunar occultation technique is primarily applicable to only a few of the brighter asteroids.

Acknowledgments. The authors wish to thank D. Dunham for his very helpful comments and suggestions regarding this chapter. We have also benefited from discussions with several colleagues including G. E. Taylor, L. Wasserman and E. Bowell. R. Williamon and E. Bowell kindly provided their observations of possible minor planet satellites in advance of publication.

≥
щ
BI
ΤA

Selected Candidates for Occultation Diameter Measurements^a

Asteroid	Taxonomic type	Diameter (km)	V at mean opposition	No. of telescopes needed for 3 chords $\sigma = 0.2$	Maximum light curve amplitude (mag)	Pole position available?
1 Ceres	С	1025	6.1	5	0.04	ł
4 Vesta	n	555	4.8	6	0.14	c
2 Pallas	n	538±12	6.8	6	0.15	q
10 Hygiea	C	443	9.3	8	0.21	I
704 Interamnia	Ŋ	338	9.9	6	0.11	ł
511 Davida	С	335	10.2	6	0.25	b,c
65 Cybele	С	311	11.3	10	0.06	I
52 Europa	C	291	10.2	10	0.09	Ι
451 Patientia	C	281	10.4	10	0.1	Ι
31 Euphrosyne	C	270	11	10	I	I
15 Eunomia	S	261	8.0	6	0.53	C
324 Bamberga	C	256	9.7	6	0.07	I
107 Camilla	C	252	11.6	12	0.53	I
87 Sylvia	CMEU	251	11.6	12	0.42	I
45 Eugenia	U	250	10.2	6	0.33	I
3 Juno	S	249	8.3	6	0.15	C
16 Psyche	W	249	9.5	10	0.32	Ι
24 Themis	C	249	10.8	11	0.14	I
^a Data from TRIAD file (Part V	II in this book).					

^bPole position available in TRIAD file.

^{cPole} position given by Vesely (1971); for an update on pole positions see the chapter by Taylor in this book.

This work was supported by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

Buarque, J. A. 1978. Occultations of Jupiter satellites. Publ. Astron. Soc. Pacific 90: 117-118.

- Binzel, R. P., and Van Flandern, T. C. 1979. Minor planets: The discovery of minor satellites. Science 203: 903-905.
- Bowell, E.; McMahon, J.; Horne, K.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Dunham, D. W.; Penhallow, W.; Taylor, G. E.; Wasserman, L. H.; and White, N. M. 1978. A possible satellite of Herculina (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 594.
- Bowell, E., and Wasserman, L. H. 1979. Occultations of stars by solar system objects. I. Predictions for Ceres, 1979/80. Astron. J. (in press).
- Dollfus, A. 1971. Diameter measurements of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Washington, D. C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 25-31.
- Dunham, D. W.; Killen, S. W.; and Boone, T. L. 1974. The diameter of Ceres from a lunar occultation (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 6: 432-433.
- Dunham, D. W., and Sheffer, Y. 1979. Juno larger than expected: Probable graze by distant satellite. Occultation Newsletter 2: 12.
- Dunham, D. W.; Taylor, G. E.; Bowell, E.; Wasserman, L. H.; and Franz, O. G. 1979a. Prediction and astrometry of occultations involving asteroids. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Dunham, D. W.; Van Flandern, T. C.; Schmidt, R.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Skillman, D.; Williamon, R.; Poss, H.; and Erickson, G. 1979b. More evidence for satellites from an occultation by 18 Melpomene. In preparation.
- Elliot, J. L. 1977. Signal-to-noise ratios for stellar occultations by the rings of Uranus, 1977-1980. Astron J. 82: 1036-1038.
- Elliot, J. L. 1979. Stellar occultation studies of the solar system. In Annual Reviews of Astronomy and Astrophysics, Vol. 17, eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc., in press).
- Elliot, J. L.; Veverka, J.; and Goguen, J. 1975. Lunar occultation of Saturn. I. The diameters of Tethys, Dione, Rhea, Titan, and lapetus. *Icarus* 26: 387-407.
- Hertz, H. G. 1968. The mass of Vesta. Science 160: 299-300.
- Hubbard, W. B.; Coyne, G. V.; Gehrels, T.; Smith, B. A.; and Zellner, B. H. 1977. Observations of Uranus occultation events. *Nature* 268: 33-34.
- Millis, R. L.; Bowell, E.; Wasserman, L. H.; and Elliot, J. L. 1978. A critique of asteroid diameter measurements (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 596-597.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-200.
- O'Leary, B. 1972. Frequencies of occultations of stars by planets, satellites, and asteroids. Science 175: 1108-1111.
- O'Leary, B.; Marsden, B. G.; Dragon, R.; Hauser, E.; McGrath, M.; Backus, P.; and Robkoff, H. 1976. The occultation of κ Geminorum by Eros. *Icarus* 28: 133-146.
- Schubart, J. 1974. The masses of the first two asteroids. Astron. Astrophys. 30: 289-292.
- Smart, W. M. 1960. Textbook on Spherical Astronomy, 4th ed. (London: Cambridge University Press), pp. 368-378.
- Taylor, G. E. 1962. The diameters of minor planets. J. Brit. Astron. Assoc. 72: 212-214.
- Taylor, G. E. 1978. Possible occultations of stars by asteroids in 1979. IAU Comm. 20 Working Group on Predictions of Occultations by Satellites and Minor Planets. Bull. 12.
- Taylor, G. E., and Dunham, D. W. 1978. The size of minor planet 6 Hebe. *Icarus* 34: 89-92.
- Tüg, H.; White, N. M.; and Lockwood, G. W. 1977. Absolute energy distributions of Alpha Lyrae and 109 Virginis from 3295 Å to 9040 Å. Astron. Astrophys. 61: 679-684.

- Vesely, C. D. 1971. Summary on orientations of rotation axes. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 133-140.
- Vilas, F.; Millis, R. L.; and Wasserman, L. H. 1977. Lunar occultations of Io and Ganymede (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 464.
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E.; White, N. M.; Giclas, H. L.; Martin, L. J.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutt, R. K.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H.; Radick, R. R.; and Taylor, G. E. 1979. The diameter of Pallas from its occultation of SAO 85009. Astron. J. 84: 259-268.
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; and Williamon, R. T. 1977. Analysis of the occultation of ϵ Geminorum by Mars. Astron. J. 82: 506-510.
- Williamon, R. M. 1978. IAU Circular No. 3315.
- Young, A. T. 1974. Other components in photometric systems. In Methods of Experimental Physics, Vol. 12-Part A. Astrophysics, ed. N. Carleton (New York: Academic Press), pp. 95-122.

INTERFEROMETRIC DETERMINATIONS OF ASTEROID DIAMETERS

S. P. WORDEN Sacramento Peak Observatory

A promising Earth-based technique for directly determining diameters of asteroids is based on new developments in interferometry. Until 1978 application of interferometric techniques to asteroids was limited to the very brightest objects by the low sensitivity of available detectors. Results have been published only for Pallas and Vesta. However, modern photoelectric detectors are now being used in these observations and diameter measurements for a number of minor planets will be forthcoming.

The resolution of optical telescopes is classically given by the Rayleigh criterion and is inversely proportional to the telescope diameter. However, as is well known, turbulence in the earth's atmosphere or "seeing" degrades virtually all telescope images to about one arcsec. Since the largest asteroid angular diameters are about 0.5 arc sec, conventional telescope images are limited for measuring asteroid sizes and shapes. In principle, telescopes of 4-5 meter diamter not limited by seeing could obtain angular resolution of 0.02 arcsec, translating into about 30-km resolution in the asteroid belt.

Recent techniques, speckle and amplitude interferometry (or single aperture interferometry) offer great promise for removing the degrading effects of the atmosphere. Interferometry was first employed to measure the diameter of the asteroid Vesta by Hamy in about 1899 (see Dollfus 1971). In 1977 Vesta and Pallas were observed by Worden *et al.* (1977) and later by

S. P. WORDEN

Worden and Stein (1979) using speckle interferometry, but extension of this work to fainter asteroids has been hindered by the low sensitivity of available detectors. With suitable application of these methods it now appears possible to directly measure angular sizes and even produce images for several hundreds of the larger asteroids. In this chapter I discuss the limited work already done on asteroids with speckle interferometry and more extensive work in progress to apply single aperture interferometry to asteroid studies.

I. SPECKLE INTERFEROMETRY

Small-scale temperature inhomogeneities in the earth's atmosphere produce changes in the index of refraction. These refractive index changes cause phase delays along an incoming plane wave, which may be light from a stellar point source. This is represented schematically in Fig. 1. Without phase errors, optical systems produce the image shown in Fig. 1.4, which is said to be "diffraction limited," where a point-source image is the classical Airy disk for a circular telescope aperture. The size of this image is inversely proportional to the telescope diameter. With any phase errors telescope resolution is degraded to that appropriate for an optical system only as large as the scale over which there is some phase coherence (i.e., the phase is the same). Since the atmosphere breaks an incoming plane wave into about 10-cm fragments, all telescope, namely one arcsec. This process is shown in Fig. 1B.

Labeyrie (1970) proposed a method to recover some information down to large telescope diffraction limits. He pointed out that short-exposure ($\Delta t \approx$ 0.01 sec) photos "freeze" the turbulence in the atmosphere. Although the phase coherence size in this "frozen" system is still only 10 cm, there will be some 10-cm patches scattered over the entire aperture which are at the same phase. These portions act in concert as a form of "multiple" aperture interferometer which provides some information down to the diffraction limit of the *entire* telescope aperture. As shown in Figure 1C, the image of a point source seen through a multiple-aperture interferometer is a series of nearly diffraction-limited images modulated by a one arcsec seeing disk. This process is known as "speckle interferometry" since the short-exposure photos, as shown in Fig. 2, look like laser speckle photos.

II. AMPLITUDE INTERFEROMETRY

An alternate approach to stellar interferometry, suggested by Currie (1967) and Currie *et al.* (1974), is similar to Michelson interferometry. Known as "amplitude interferometry," this technique uses a device like that shown in Fig. 3. The individual collection apertures are smaller than the 10-cm coherence length in order to reduce the correction due to atmospheric degradation to a negligible level. As the atmosphere modulates the relative



Fig. 1. Schematic diagram of image formation through a turbulent atmosphere: (A) diffraction-limited optics, no atmospheric turbulence; (B) image formation through a turbulent atmosphere; and (C) multiple-aperture interferometer.



Fig. 2. Speckle photos from the Kitt Peak 4-m telescope. Each image is about 1 arcsec in extent. (A) α Orionis, a resolved supergiant star, (B) γ Orionis, a point-source star, and (C) α Aurigae, a binary star with 0.05-arcsec separation.

phase shifts between these two apertures, the coherence properties (and thus angular size) of the object as it appears outside the atmosphere can be learned. To obtain complete two-dimensional size and shape information the observer varies the separation and position angle for the two apertures. Currie has proposed and built a multiple-aperture amplitude interferometer system, that allows the full telescope aperture to be covered simultaneously and all Fourier components sampled simultaneously. The efficiency of such a system should be comparable to a speckle interferometry system.

III. DATA RECORDING SYSTEMS AND DATA REDUCTION TECHNIQUES

A diagram of the Kitt Peak photographic speckle interferometer is shown in Fig. 4. There are about six similar systems in use at the present time. The Kitt Peak camera was designed by Lynds (Lynds *et al.* 1976; Breckinridge *et*



Fig. 3. Diagram of Currie's amplitude interferometer.



KITT PEAK PHOTOGRAPHIC SPECKLE APPARATUS

Fig. 4. Diagram of Lynds' speckle interferometer.

al. 1978). As shown in the figure, light from the telescope passes through a shutter and focuses at the telescope image plane. The shutter is necessary to insure exposures shorter than the atmospheric change time, typically 20 msec. The telescope image is relayed and magnified by a microscope objective. The magnification is set to provide a pixel resolution oversampling the telescope diffraction spot size by at least a factor of four. For the Kitt Peak 4-m telescope, this provides a final image scale of 0.2 arcsec/mm. Atmospheric dispersion blurs speckle image patterns in the sense that the "red" portion of the image focuses at a slightly different position than the "blue" portion. Since this may be significant for even 200 Å bandpass photos, a set of rotating atmospheric-compensating prisms is included to counteract the dispersion. Since there are about 20 orders of optical interference across a speckle photo, a narrow band ($\Delta\lambda \approx 200$ Å) interference filter is used to preserve coherence across the entire speckle photo. If this were not included, the "speckles" near the edge of the photos would be elongated. A three-stage image tube intensifies the image enough to allow photographic data recording. A transfer lens relays the intensified image to a data recording system, in this case a 35-mm film camera.

The speckle photos in Fig. 2 were taken with the Kitt Peak system. The different character of these photos is readily apparent. This is understandable from the analogy to a multiple-aperture interferometer. Each speckle should be a diffraction-limited image of the object. Indeed, the binary star (α Aur) speckles are double, the point-source speckles roughly diffraction spots, and the resolved star (α Ori) speckles somewhat larger. This aspect led Lynds *et al.* to a direct speckle image reconstruction scheme whereby individual speckles were identified and co-added to produce a nearly diffraction-limited image

for the special case of stars like α Ori.

A number of methods exist to reduce speckle interferometry data. Labeyrie's (1970) original method is widely used, in particular for binary star measurements. Individual speckle photos are Fourier transformed either optically or digitally and the Fourier modulus computed. If the speckle image is represented in one dimension as i(x), and its transform as I(s), this process is mathematically represented by

$$I(s) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} i(x) e^{-2\pi i x s} dx.$$
 (1)

The modulus or power spectrum, $|I(s)|^2$, of this transform contains the diffraction-limited information in an easily extractable form. In the case of the binaries, power spectra show banding which represents the binary separation; the wider the bands are apart, the closer the binary separation. The orientation of these bands represents the position angle of the binary system.

The residual effects of the seeing must be removed to yield the maximum accuracy. Even though the bands (fringes) are readily visible in raw speckle power spectra, their spacing is affected by the residual seeing effects. Labeyrie's method uses observation of point-source stars to determine these seeing effects and remove them. If $P_i(x)$ are point-source speckle photos with a mean power spectrum $\langle |P(s)|^2 \rangle$, and $\langle |I(s)|^2 \rangle$ the mean power spectrum of the object photos $i_i(x)$, then the diffraction-limited power spectrum of the object is given by

$$|O(s)|^2 = \frac{\langle |I(s)|^2 \rangle}{\langle |P(s)|^2 \rangle} .$$
 (2)

Point-source data are usually derived from speckle observations of point-source stars situated near the program objects on the sky. Since these point-source objects are not in general observed within the same isoplanatic angle and not at the same time, their power spectrum can only represent the residual seeing effects in a statistical sense.

Worden *et al.* (1977) have developed a method to calibrate for residual seeing effects using the same set of speckle photos as used to study the program objects. We illustrate this method in Fig. 5. The method proceeds as follows: the mean autocorrelation function of a series of speckle, $i_i(x)$ photos is computed:

$$\langle \operatorname{AC}(\Delta x) \rangle = \langle \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} i_i(x) \cdot i_i(x - \Delta x) \mathrm{d}x \rangle$$

= $\langle i_i(x) \star i_i(x) \rangle$. (3)

(The autocorrelation is the Fourier transform of the power spectrum: see Bracewell 1965 for details.) As we see in Fig. 5, the mean autocorrelations are

INTERFEROMETRY



Fig. 5. Illustration of the Worden et al. (1977) method for reducing speckle interferometry data.

dominated by the seeing background. This background may be accurately removed by computing and subtracting the mean cross-correlation *between* consecutive speckle photos of the *same* set of data used to compute the autocorrelation. The cross-correlation (XC) between the i^{th} and $i^{\text{th}} + 1$ speckle photo is given by

$$\langle \operatorname{XC}(\Delta x) \rangle = \langle \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} i_i(x) \cdot i_{i+1} (x \cdot \Delta x) \mathrm{d}x \rangle$$
$$= \langle i_i(x) \star i_{i+1}(x) \rangle.$$
(4)

Welter and Worden (1978) showed that the resulting subtraction is the object autocorrelation as it would appear with virtually all seeing effects removed. This "diffraction-limited" autocorrelation contains information on such quantities as angular diameter in easily extractable form. For example, the angular diameter of an asteroid is simply the distance between the autocorrelation maximum and the point where the autocorrelation falls to zero.

Current photographic speckle cameras are generally limited to objects brighter than +7 mag. The photographic recording systems are therefore being replaced with high quantum efficiency digital recording systems. The University of Arizona speckle camera uses a Charge Injected Device (CID) television system to record photon arrivals. This system simply replaces the photographic emulsion, and it can record data for objects faint enough so that only a few photons arrive in a 20-msec exposure. In Fig. 6 we show data from this system for Saturn's moon Rhea, which is a 10th-magnitude object. The limiting requirement for this method is that at least two photons lie in the same speckle. If we can record two photons per frame in a 20-msec exposure in some of the frames these two photons will lie in the same speckle and contribute to our diffraction limited signal. This translates to about a +16 stellar magnitude limit. Although angular diameters are more difficult to derive than binary separations, we have used this system to derive angular diameters for a 10.5 magnitude object (Iapetus) accurate to \pm 5% with less than five minutes total observing time.

The amplitude interferometer obtains the high angular resolution information in a somewhat different fashion than the speckle interferometer. In this case, the light is sampled at the entrance aperture of the telescope, where the effect of the atmosphere has been to introduce only an error in the phase delay. The light from two separate apertures on opposite sides of the telescope is then interferometrically combined, as shown in Fig. 3.

In order to permit the observation of fainter objects, we wish to simultaneously use all the light entering the telescope aperture, i.e., the data from many thousands of pairs of apertures (a Multiple Aperture Amplitude Interferometer or MAAI). This may be done by replacing each of the two photomultipliers with a "television camera" in which each resolution element acts as a separate channel interferometer.

Results on solar system objects have been limited, largely due to the bright limiting magnitude of existing photographic speckle systems and amplitude interferometers. With the advent of efficient photoelectric and television systems this situation is changing. Table I lists data published on the asteroids Vesta and Pallas (Worden *et al.* 1977; Worden and Stein 1978). In these diameter determinations, circular objects, uniform albedo, and no limb darkening have been assumed. With a photographic limiting magnitude of +7, Vesta and Pallas are the only asteroids which have been observable so far. Amplitude interferometry has had an even more stringent limit, about +3 mag. I note that the speckle results for Vesta match other values for that asteroid's diameter very well, although Pallas' diameter is about 25% larger than the accurate occultation results for this object (Wasserman *et al.* 1979; see the chapter by Millis and Elliott). However, as alluded to earlier, photoelectric systems now make it possible to observe objects as faint as stellar magnitude +16.

We have used a prototype television system (Strittmatter and Woolf

TABLE I

Object	Date (UT)	Angular Diameter (arcsec)	Diameter (km)
Vesta	1 Dec 76	0.400 ± 0.040	513 ± 51
Vesta	3 Feb 77	0.470 ± 0.020	550 ± 23
Pallas	3 Feb 77	0.730 ± 0.060	673 ± 55
Rhea	17 Apr 78	0.234 ± 0.005	1487 ± 40
Iapetus	17 Apr 78	0.189 ± 0.021	1200 ± 132

D	Diameters o	f :	Solar	System	Objects	from	Speckle	Interf	erometr	٧

1978) on Steward Observatory's 2.3-m telescope to observe Saturn's satellites Rhea (~9.5 mag) and Iapetus (~10.5 mag). Figure 6 shows a speckle photograph from this system for Rhea: individual photon events are readily apparent. The angular diameters of these objects are listed in Table I. These values match lunar occultation values quite well (Elliot *et al.* 1975). A system developed by Boksenberg at the University College London has been used to



Fig. 6. Speckle data obtained with a digital camera for Rhea showing individual photons.

observe the asteroids 511 Davida and 40 Harmonia at about stellar magnitudes +11.5 and +12, respectively. Although these results have not been accurately calibrated yet, the ratio of the two objects' diameters of about 3, reported by other investigators, is confirmed.

The accuracies reported in Table I exceed the telescope diffraction limits by a significant factor. The quoted errors are based on diameter determinations from independent subsets of the data. The diameters themselves are derived by convolving various diameter asteroid profiles with point source speckle data obtained at the same time until a best match with the observed asteroid speckle profile is reached. Stellar diameters accurate to \pm 3% internal error have been derived in this manner for objects close to the diffraction limit in size (Worden 1975) and diameters for objects considerably smaller than the diffraction limit are accurate to \pm 30% (Worden 1976). These high precisions follow directly from the fact that the half width of Gaussian or other similar profile may be determined very accurately. As discussed by Worden (1976), this accuracy is considerably greater than the telescope diffraction limit. This problem is somewhat analogous to the ability of stellar astrometrists to measure star positions far more accurately than the half width of a stellar seeing disk.

There are, however, sources of systematic error in interferometric asteroid diameters, the assumption of uniform albedo, no limb darkening and spherical shape being among the most serious. Based on our stellar speckle results (Welter and Worden 1979), up to a 20% increase in angular diameter results from a fully limb darkened disk as compared to a uniform disk. However, based on space probe planetary and satellite images obtained to date, large limb darkening is highly unlikely. Indeed, as shown by McDonnell and Bates (1976) limb darkening may be a free parameter to be fit in the diameter fitting procedure described above, given accurate enough speckle data. In a similar manner other parameters such as elongated shape may be fit. Occultation results for Pallas show some elongation, so it will be necessary in future work to consider the effects of parameters other than uniform disk diameter. Until we have perfected these methods, interferometric diameters represent only the diameter of a uniform sphere which would produce the same light as the asteroid being observed. The accuracies reported therefore refer to our ability to determine this useful, but not complete parameter. To fully assess errors caused by this assumption we ultimately require actual high resolution images of each asteroid being studied.

The exciting new possibility of actual reconstructed images for asteroids appears to be within grasp. The methods for reducing data discussed above produce only a power spectrum or Fourier amplitude of the true image. Although size and shape may be derived from the Fourier amplitude, the Fourier phase is needed to reconstruct actual images. Several schemes have been developed to estimate the phase, (Bates 1978; Baldwin and Warner 1978) the most promising having recently been proposed by Fienup (1978). The method involves an iterative scheme to guess phase values and determine whether the resulting image is consistent (i.e., all values positive and the object has a diameter matching the known value). We have tried this method on our power spectrum results from photographic Vesta data. With a 4-m telescope, a diffraction-limited image of Vesta would have over 100 resolution elements. The resulting image shown in Fig. 7, has the right diameter. This is encouraging since the diameter is a free parameter in Fienup's method as it is applied here. The mean noise in this image is $\pm 13\%$, based on several sets of data taken within five minutes. We see no surface structure larger than this, although this is not a stringent limit. We do see a slight elongation with the long axis along position angle $16^{\circ} \pm 4^{\circ}$ relative to east-west. The diameter ratio from the longest to shortest seems to be $1.19 \pm$ 0.02. The reality of this elongation is open to question since polarimetric results (Gradie et al. 1978) indicate Vesta is spherical. Moreover, while the derived elongation is 20%, other speckle results from Kitt Peak often show up to a 10% elongation. We must therefore regard this image as a very preliminary attempt at asteroid imaging. Nonetheless, it is an encouraging development which clearly warrants further study.

Another promising aspect of interferometric methods is the possibility of



Fig. 7. Reconstructed image for Vesta from 3 February 1977 4-m Kitt Peak speckle data. The asteroid disk is 0.470 arcsec in diameter.

S. P. WORDEN

detecting close asteroid pairs. Binary star speckle has already been demonstrated for objects as faint as +12 mag by our group at the University of Arizona. It may therefore be possible to detect asteroid satellites using interferometric methods and work is now underway to accomplish this.

There are several limitations to interferometric methods. The +16-mag limit is set by the requirement of at least two photons per frame in a 0.01-sec exposure. To make interferometric methods work at all, light from all points of the object must pass through the same column of turbulent atmosphere. This is called the "isoplanatic" requirement, and it has been measured to be about 3-5 arcsec. Consequently, asteroid studies should not be affected by isoplanatic problems. More critically, the Worden *et al.* (1977) correlation method begins to break down when objects approach the seeing limit, 1 arcsec. This may help explain the discrepancy between speckle diameters for Pallas and other values, since Pallas was about 0.7 arcsec in diameter when observed.

REFERENCES

- Baldwin, J. E., and Warner, P. J. 1978. Phaseless aperture synthesis. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 182: 411-422.
- Bates, R. H. T. 1978. On phase problems. II. Optik. 51: 223-234.
- Bracewell, R. 1965. The Fourier Transform and Its Application (New York: McGraw Hill).
- Breckinridge, J. B.; McAlister, H. A.; and Robinson, W. G. 1978. The Kitt Peak Speckle Camera. *Appl. Opt.* (in press).
- Currie, D. G. 1967. Amplitude interferometry. In Woods Hole Summer Study on Synthesic Aperture Optics, Vol. 2 (Washington, D. C.: NAS/NRC).
- Currie, D. G.; Knapp, S. L.; and Liewer, K. M. 1974. Four stellar-diameter measurements by a new technique:
- Dollfus, A. 1971. Diameter measurement of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 25-31.
- Elliot, J. L.; Veverka, J.; and Goguen, J. 1975. Lunar occultation of Saturn. I. The diameters of Tethys, Dione, Rhea, Titan and lapetus. *Icarus* 26: 387-407.
- Fienup, J. 1978. Reconstruction of an object from the modulus of its Fourier transform. Opt. Lett. 3:27-31.
- Gradie, J.; Tedesco, E.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Rotational variants in the optical polarization and reflection spectrum of Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- Labeyrie, A. 1970. Attainment of diffraction limited resolution in large telescopes by Fourier analyzing speckle patterns in star images. *Astron. Astrophys.* 6: 85-87.
- Lynds, C. R.; Worden, S. P.; and Harvey, J. W. 1976. Digital image reconstruction applied to Alpha Orionis. Astrophys. J. 207: 174-180.
- McDonnell, M. J. and Bates, R. H. T. 1976. Digital restoration of an image of Betelgeuse. Astrophys. J. 208: 443-452.
- Strittmatter, P. A. and Woolf, N. J. 1978. Image reconstruction using large astronomical telescope. Air Force Geophysics Lab. Rept. AFGL-TR-78-0167 (Hanscom Air Force Base).
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E.; White, N. M.; Giclas, H. L.; Martin, L. J.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutt, R. K.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H.; Radick, R. R.; and

Taylor, G. E. 1979. The diameter of Pallas from its occultation of SAO 85009. Astron. J. (in press).

- Welter, G. L., and Worden, S. P. 1978. A method for processing stellar speckle interferometry data. J. Opt. Soc. Amer. 68: 1271-1275.
- Welter, G. L., and Worden, S. P. 1979. The angular diameters of super-giant stars from speckle interferometry. Astrophys. J. (in press).
- Worden, S. P. 1975. The angular diameter of Alpha Herculis A. Astrophys. J. 201: L69-L70.
- Worden, S. P. 1976. Digital analysis of speckle photographs: The angular diameter of Arcturus. Pub. Astron. Soc. Pacific 88: 69-72.
- Worden, S. P., and Stein, M. K. 1979. Angular diameter of the asteroids Vesta and Pallas determined from speckle observations. Astron J. 84: 140-142.
- Worden, S. P.; Stein, M. K.; Schmidt, G. D.; and Angel, J. R. P. 1977. The angular diameter of Vesta from speckle interferometry. *Icarus* 32: 450-457.
COLORIMETRY AND MAGNITUDES OF ASTEROIDS

EDWARD BOWELL Lowell Observatory

and

KARI LUMME University of Helsinki

A new, rather general theory of multiple scattering in complex surfaces has been used to interpret 1500 UBV observations of asteroids. Phase curves are shown to consist of a surface-texture-controlled component due to singly scattered light and a component due to multiple scattering. The shapes of phase curves can be characterized by a single parameter, Q, the proportion of multiply scattered light; as Q increases the relative importance of the opposition effect is diminished. Asteroid surfaces are particulate and strikingly similar in texture, being moderately porous and moderately rough on a scale greater than the wavelength of light. In consequence, Q (and also the phase coefficient) correlate well with geometric albedo, and there exists a purely photometric means of determining albedos and diameters. Also, mean phase curves for C, S, M and other taxonomic types differ from one another. We estimate the mean Q, \overline{Q} , appropriate for the numbered main-belt population and show that an incorrect choice of \overline{O} results in systematic errors in diameters and albedos determined from radiometry and polarimetry. For C and S asteroids mean color index and geometric albedo do not vary with diameter and semimajor axis. Q is also independent of semimajor axis but does depend weakly on diameter. Thus C and S asteroids form two populations that are, photometrically, extremely homogeneous on a belt-wide scale. Casteroids are probably, on the average, slightly less spherical than S asteroids. We see no brightness-related change in B-V with rotation at a threshold of ± 0.005 mag, so we cannot photometrically detect the presence of impacting S material on C asteroids and vice versa.

In the early 1970's, when the first summaries of photoelectric photometry of asteroids were given by Gehrels (1970) and Taylor (1971), UBV color indices were available for barely 50 objects. In the intervening years there has been a rapid acquisition of data, so that we now have data for 735 asteroids in the TRIAD file given in Part VII of this book. There are good reasons for this apparently profligate observational activity, which has greatly advanced our knowledge of the physical constitution of the asteroid belt. B–V and U–B indices have helped classify asteroids into various taxonomic types; and magnitudes, when allowance is made for the effect of solar phase angle, have been used in the radiometric and polarimetric methods of diameter determination. Technical reasons for the vigorous pursuit of asteroid UBV photometry are that elaborate equipment is not required and faint objects may be observed readily and quickly.

Applications of asteroid UBV photometry can be categorized into two overlapping and interdependent areas. In the first, which can be labeled *taxonomy*, color indices and magnitudes have to be interpreted with the aid of physically diagnostic data from other techniques. In contrast, there are applications which do not, *a priori*, require observations by other techniques. In this area, a purely photometric description of the asteroid belt is sought. The observational data yield rotation periods, body shapes, spin axis orientations, absolute magnitudes, phase curves, information on surface texture, and albedos and diameters. As with taxonomy, the photometric inferences may be applied either to individual asteroids or in a statistical way to large numbers of asteroids.

In this chapter we confine our attention to broadband photometry in the UBV system. The small number of data in the R and I bands and at other wavelengths is excluded. We concentrate largely on the interpretation of asteroid magnitudes and color indices using a newly developed theory of multiple scattering; and we summarize work which is planned to be published in a series of papers having the general title "Photometry and Polarimetry of Atmosphereless Bodies."

We have introduced a new definition of the absolute magnitude, and we have parametrized the shapes of asteroid phase curves using a single quantity, which we call the multiple-scattering factor, rather than the two quantities previously used (the linear phase coefficient and the opposition effect). In an attempt to avoid confusion, we use the new and old terminology side by side.

Our data base consists in part of published magnitudes and color indices for particular asteroids (where good phase angle coverage is available) but mainly of the large corpus of UBV observations made by Bowell (1979) during the course of a four-year photometric survey of bright asteroids. A general aim of the survey has been to observe a substantial fraction of the numbered asteroids down to opposition magnitude B = 14.0; to date, about 600 asteroids have been observed; a total of 1500 individual observations, mostly in three-color, has been amassed. A deliberate attempt has been made to observe each asteroid more than once and at different phase angles, and observations have generally been spaced at least several days apart so as to randomize the effects of rotational brightness changes. A substantial number of asteroids have been observed at more than one apparition. The survey data constitute a rather homogeneous sampling of the entire main belt down to a diameter of about 50 km. We have also included photometry of 45 bright asteroids reported by Zellner *et al.* (1975).

Color indices and absolute magnitudes of many other asteroids are given in the listing of the TRIAD file in Part VII of this book. Most of these asteroids have been observed during the course of special-purpose surveys, and the data are therefore not always suitable for our purposes in this chapter, but for completeness we list the principal references here. Degewij (1978), Degewij *et al.* (1978), and Zellner *et al.* (1977*a*) have observed faint asteroids; Gradie (1978) and Tedesco (1979*b*) have studied Hirayama family members; Hansen (1976) has observed a number of asteroids in the B, V, R, and I bands in connection with a program of radiometry; and Veeder *et al.* (1978) give magnitudes of 30 asteroids observed through broadband filters centered on 0.56, 1.6, and 2.2 μ m.

I. TAXONOMY

The distribution of points in a color-color plot (e.g. B–V versus U–B) for asteroids exhibits distinct clumpings, and these have long been attributed to compositional differences (see, e.g., Kitamura 1959; Hapke 1971). It is, in principle, possible to devise a taxonomic system based entirely on these clusterings, but such a system would offer little or no physical insight into the nature of asteroid surfaces. Thus the first real attempt at classifying asteroids (Chapman *et al.* 1971) relied in part on relating UBV photometry to narrowband spectrophotometry; this work set the pattern for the subsequent development of taxonomic systems. More recently, further parameters have been added as survey-type observational programs of asteroids have been undertaken. For example, asteroid albedos have been estimated from infrared radiometric and optical polarimetric observations.

Even though a B-V, U-B diagram contains little intrinsic physical information about asteroids, it is clear, when account is taken of the albedo data, that useful inferences may be drawn about most asteroids' albedos from color indices alone. Similarly, when mineralogical interpretations from spectrophotometric data are incorporated, B-V and U-B color indices suffice to give good separation of S and C asteroids. Color indices themselves are

weak .mineralogical discriminants, however, because the most compositionally diagnostic region of the spectrum lies to the red of the V band.

The important role played by UBV photometry in the taxonomic classification of asteroids can be appreciated by considering the number of asteroids classified on the basis of color indices alone. In the work of Chapman *et al.* (1975; see Zellner's chapter), where the so-called *CSM* taxonomic system was first defined, the color indices were not separately considered to be taxonomically diagnostic; but in the expanded sample used by Zellner and Bowell (1977), about 160 of the 336 asteroids were classified using color indices alone. In the work of Bowell *et al.* (1978), the number had risen to about 300 of 521 asteroids; and in the TRIAD file dated March 1979, 382 of 752 asteroids are so classified.

Figures 1 and 2 are B–V, U–B plots from the TRIAD color file. It can be seen from Fig. 1 that color indices discriminate well between C and Sasteroids, but poorly among C, M, and E asteroids. Comparison of Fig. 2 with Fig. 1 gives the impression that the separation between C and S asteroids has somewhat broken down, but this coalescence is very likely due to larger observational errors in the data used for Fig. 2 which, on average, pertain to fainter asteroids.

Taxonomic applications of UBV photometry have been important in the following ways: (a) they have determined the observationally unbiased distributions of the various asteroid types according to diameter and semimajor axis (Zellner and Bowell 1977; Zellner's chapter); (b) have provided good evidence that the larger Hirayama families result from the collisional breakup of rather homogeneous parent bodies (see the chapters by Gradie *et al.*; Tedesco 1979*b*); (c) have led to the realization that close Earth-approaching asteroids form a compositionally heterogeneous group presumably having a variety of origins and histories (see the chapter by Shoemaker *et al.*); (d) have helped provide some first insights into the structure of the Hilda and Trojan regions (see the chapter by Degewij and van Houten); and (e) have been a useful means of discovering unusual or unique asteroids.

II. PHASE CURVES

In the most general terms, the observed brightness of an asteroid depends on its distance from the sun and earth, its size and shape, and the scattering properties of its surface material. Of these components, the first is purely geometric and can be allowed for easily, but to understand the contributions of the others, even qualitatively, one must make a number of assumptions. Our purpose in this section is to examine what these assumptions might be in terms of a newly developed theory of multiple scattering and thereby determine just what information about the physics of asteroid surfaces is contained in observations of their brightness.



Fig. 1. Color-color plot for 189 asteroids with measured geometric albedos. Symbols correspond to different taxonomic types: $\bullet C$, $\blacksquare S$, $\bigstar M$, $\triangle E$, $\blacktriangledown R$, and XU. Asteroids 446 and 863, both R types, are off scale at B-V = 1.03, U-B = 0.61 and 1.06, 0.56, respectively.

A basic tool is the phase curve. This is a plot of the *reduced magnitude*, that is, the brightness of an object at a hypothetical location 1 AU from the sun and earth, versus the solar *phase angle*, the solar elongation of the earth seen from the asteroid. For main-belt asteroids, phase angles are confined to the range $0^{\circ} \le \alpha \le 30^{\circ}$, although Earth-approachers may attain much larger values. It has been known since the last century that away from zero phase the magnitudes of asteroids drop off very nearly linearly with phase angle (see e.g., Müller 1897), and the rate of dimming has traditionally been called the *phase coefficient* (or phase factor) and expressed in units of mag/deg. Near zero phase, the phase curve exhibits a nonlinear surge in brightness which has become known as the *opposition effect*.

In what follows we assume that the phase curves to be analyzed are free from the effects of rotational brightness variations either because the lightcurve is explicitly known and allowed for or because a large number of observations made at random rotational phases is used. We also assume that, if a phase curve is delineated during one apparition, the effect of changing



Fig. 2. Color-color plot for 503 asteroids for which no albedo data are available. Asteroid 1658 is off scale at B-V = 0.96, U-B = 0.61.

aspect angle (the angle between the rotation axis and the line of sight) is small. This is tantamount to assuming that the average cross-sectional area of an asteroid is constant over the observed phase curve, or that the phase curve represents the brightness change due to surface structure only.

A. The multiple-scattering theory

The theoretical model for multiple scattering in the surfaces of atmosphereless solar system bodies is described by Lumme and Bowell (1979a), and the confrontation of the model with selected astronomical data is treated in detail by Lumme and Bowell (1979b). An attempt has been made to make the model as rigorous and general as possible, while at the same time seeking useful approximations that allow ready comparison between theory and observations. A guiding principle has been to identify and allow only the most important effects of light scattering in rough surfaces. Thus, it has been clearly demonstrated that the contribution due to multiple scattering is significant for all but the darkest asteroids, whereas an effect such as diffraction can safely be neglected since diffraction is only important

in the far-field approximation of radiative transfer theory (where scattering particles are far apart and the volume density is very low, as in Saturn's rings).

It is not our intention to describe the multiple-scattering theory in detail here, but a phenomenological description is appropriate. In what follows, we make a number of assertions without supporting proof; for a rigorous treatment the reader is referred to Lumme and Bowell (1979a,b). At least four independent parameters must be used to describe light scattering in a surface. Those chosen are D the volume density (together with 1-D, the porosity), ρ the roughness, g the Henyey-Greenstein asymmetry factor, and $\widetilde{\omega}_{0}$ the single-scattering albedo of a particle. It is shown that the surfaces of all the bodies concerned must be made up of particles of various sizes and shapes, with interconnecting voids. (It is clear, for example, that a non-particulate rough surface alone cannot explain the observed opposition effect in asteroids.) For the purpose of this review the roughness is taken to refer to all scales larger than the wavelength of light. In the full formulation of the theory we do distinguish between the effects of microroughness (a few particle diameters) and macroroughness (large topographic features). Roughness at all scales is parametrized as the mean height-to-radius ratio of surface asperities. The Henyey-Greenstein asymmetry factor describes the relative amounts of forward and backward scattering by a particle.

Light-scattering equations have been formulated for a plane surface and integrated over a sphere to give disk-integrated brightness as a function of ρ , D, g, $\widetilde{\omega}_{o}$, and the phase angle α . In this context it should be noted that limb darkening is allowed for implicitly in the calculation of disk-integrated brightness by means of the four fundamental parameters and does not have to be treated as a separate phenomenon. A full treatment of limb darkening is planned by Lumme (1979b).

We have used a probabilistic method to describe scattering in a dark surface. It has been assumed in most earlier works that all scatterers in a surface are spheres, perhaps of equal size; but in the new theory, surfaces are described in terms of statistical slopes whose surface elements need not be made up of particles of regular shape. In a very dark surface — one for which the geometric albedo p tends to zero and in which there is no multiple scattering — $\tilde{\omega}_0$ tends to zero and g is undefined. A dark surface is one, therefore, for which the amount of emergent light depends only on the porosity and roughness. It follows that the phase curve of a low-albedo asteroid ought to contain directly accessible information on these quantities. We have been able to show that the effects of porosity and roughness are well separable; porosity controls the shape and extent of the opposition effect, whereas roughness controls the slope of the phase curve away from zero phase. (We point out below that, where multiple scattering is active, albedo effects are dominant in controling the slope of the phase curve.)

In September 1977, the M asteroid 69 Hesperia passed very close to the anti-solar point at opposition, attaining the unusually small phase angle of



Fig. 3. V-filter observations of Hesperia. The upper of the two curves is a theoretical fit to the observations, using Eq. (5), with $V(0^{\circ}) = 7.17$ mag and Q = 0.16. The rms residual is 0.02 mag. Symbols denote observations made before (\bullet) and after (\triangle) opposition. Uncertain observations, in parentheses, were not used in the curve fitting. The lower curve represents the phase function for a surface with no multiple scattering.

0.03. The possibility of measuring the brightness of an asteroid at smaller phase angles than hitherto provided an excellent opportunity to make a quantitative determination of the porosity and roughness of an asteroid surface, and thereby to estimate the phase curve of a surface in which there is no multiple scattering.

In practice, deriving the phase curve of a very dark asteroid from that of a moderate-albedo object like 69 Hesperia is not straightforward because multiple scattering must be allowed for. Fortunately, the amount of multiply scattered light does not vary rapidly with phase angle, and so the shape of Hesperia's phase curve has enabled us to deduce the shape of the "zero-albedo" phase curve, even though we may have misestimated the amount of multiple scattering appropriate to Hesperia's surface. (Actually, we also used Gehrels' (1956) observations of 20 Massalia, which has a phase curve identical to Hesperia's.) Figure 3 (from Bowell et al. 1979) shows V-band observations of Hesperia together with the calculated phase curve m_1 , resulting from single scattering only and normalized at $\alpha = 0^{\circ}$. Numerical values of the mean porosity D and mean large-scale roughness ρ can be determined from m_1 . Preliminary values are $D \approx 0.4$ and $\rho \approx 1$, and these imply that Hesperia's surface is moderately porous (uniformly packed smooth spheres would have D = 0.74) and moderately rough on a scale larger than the wavelength of light. Our assertion that the optically active surface layer is made up of separate particles is consistent with an inference that has been repeatedly drawn from optical polarimetry (e.g. Dollfus et al. 1977).

Photometry by itself cannot be used to discriminate the sizes of the particles involved, although it is clear that neither relief features on a scale comparable with the size of the asteroid (e.g. large craters) nor asperities smaller than the wavelength of light play an important role in the phase-angle dependence of the light-scattering properties. The mean surface slope (and therefore ρ) associated with large-scale features cannot be large, and significant numbers of Mie scatterers cause a strong wavelength dependence in the surface brightness.

B. Albedo effects

If one considers a suite of surfaces in which only the geometric albedo varies, then, at a given phase angle, the disk-integrated brightness depends on the intensity of multiply scattered light:

$$L_{obs}(\alpha) = L_1(\alpha) + L_M(\alpha) \tag{1}$$

where L_1 is the contribution from single scattering and L_M that from multiple scattering. This may be normalized to zero phase and rewritten as

$$\Phi_{obs}(\alpha) = \frac{L_1(\alpha) + L_M(\alpha)}{L_1(0^\circ) + L_M(0^\circ)} = Q + (1-Q) \Phi_1(\alpha) + r(\alpha) - 1$$
(2)

where

$$\Phi_{obs}(\alpha) = \frac{L_{obs}(\alpha)}{L_{obs}(0^{\circ})}, \quad \Phi_{1}(\alpha) = \frac{L_{1}(\alpha)}{L_{1}(0^{\circ})},$$
$$Q = \frac{L_{M}(0^{\circ})}{L_{1}(0^{\circ}) + L_{M}(0^{\circ})}, \quad r(\alpha) = \frac{L_{1}(0^{\circ}) + L_{M}(\alpha)}{L_{1}(0^{\circ}) + L_{M}(0^{\circ})}.$$
(3)

Of these quantities, only Q has a real physical significance, and we have named it the *multiple-scattering factor*; it is the ratio of multiply scattered light to the total scattered light at zero phase angle. Now, $L_M(\alpha)$ is insensitive to phase angle in the range of interest $(0^\circ \le \alpha \le 30^\circ)$ because multiply scattered light emerges in more-or-less random directions, so that

$$r(\alpha) \approx 1$$

and

$$\Phi_{obs}(\alpha) \approx Q + (1-Q) \Phi_1(\alpha) \quad . \tag{4}$$



Fig. 4. Theoretical phase curves for surfaces with differing multiple-scattering factor Q, but with fixed $\rho = 0.4$, D = 1.0, and g = 0.

Converting intensities into magnitudes:

$$10^{-0.4}m(\alpha) = a_0 + a_1 10^{-0.4}m_1(\alpha)$$

where

$$a_0 = Q \, 10^{-0.4 \, m(0^\circ)} , \quad a_1 = (1-Q) \, 10^{-0.4 \, m(0^\circ)} .$$
 (5)

Here, $m(\alpha)$ is the theoretical representation of the phase curve of an object with multiple-scattering factor Q; a_0 and a_1 are constants for the object; and $m_1(\alpha)$ is the phase curve for a very dark body having the same surface texture. A good numerical approximation for m_1 is:

$$m_1(\alpha) = 0.067 \,\alpha^{0.785} + \alpha/(1.36\alpha + 14.73); \quad 0^{\circ} \le \alpha \le 30^{\circ}. \tag{6}$$

As already stated, the kernel of the scattering theory is the rigorous derivation of this function in terms of D and ρ ; the numerical coefficients have been derived from values of these parameters that originate from observations of Hesperia and Massalia.

Equations (5) and (6) represent a family of phase curves that describe the variation in brightness of a hypothetical suite of surfaces in which only the geometric albedo (and therefore the multiple-scattering factor) varies. The curves are plotted in Fig. 4. As the multiple-scattering factor increases, the slope of the phase curve decreases, most noticeably away from zero phase. The maximum slope occurs as Q tends to zero.

We have compared the observed phase curves of more than 60 asteroids, the Galilean satellites, some satellites of Saturn, the moon, and Mercury, with



Fig. 5. The v-band observations of Ceres and Vesta, and fitted phase curves. No distinction is made between magnitudes averaged over rotation and individual observations.

Eq. (5); we find without exception that theory fits data within the observational error. Figure 5 shows observational data and theoretical phase curves for the dark C asteroid Ceres and the moderately high-albedo U asteroid Vesta, and Fig. 6 similarly treats two-color observations for the ice-covered Galilean satellite Europa.

C. Photometric albedos and diameters

Using observed phase curves, and diameters derived from radiometry, polarimetry, and other methods, we next consider the relationship between multiple-scattering factor and geometric albedo. Figure 7 is a plot of these quantities for Mercury, various satellites, and asteroids. The geometric albedos pertain explicitly to zero phase and are numerically larger than those conventionally used by a factor of 1.34. The notation $p(0^\circ)$ is used for the zero-phase albedo in order to distinguish it from the albedo currently adopted (see below and Sec. II-F).

The correlation between Q and p (0°) is quite good for almost all the objects considered.^a This implies that, of our four model parameters, D, ρ , g, and $\tilde{\omega}_{0}$, only $\tilde{\omega}_{0}$ differs greatly from object to object. There appears to be a small difference in the Henyey-Greenstein asymmetry factor between

^aTwo intransigent exceptions are Io, whose surface scattering properties behave peculiarly with wavelength, and 64 Angelina, discussed below. In contrast, we note the unique satellite S8 (Iapetus). The extreme photometric difference between its leading and trailing hemispheres can be attributed entirely to large-scale albedo variegation, in complete confirmation of Zellner's (1972) finding from polarimetry.



Fig. 6. V- and B-band observations of Europa at orbital phases $65^{\circ} \le \theta \le 115^{\circ}$, and fitted phase curves.

asteroids $(g \sim -0.1)$ and the larger solar system objects considered $(g \sim +0.1)$, so that albedo loci for the two classes of object follow slightly different branches in the $Q,p(0^{\circ})$ plane.^b However, this difference in g is small when one realizes that the theoretical bounds are ± 1.0 (a Lambert sphere has g = -0.3). We therefore state that, to a first approximation, the surfaces of almost all asteroids have similar scattering properties because their surface structures, characterized by porosity and roughness, are similar.

In many ways this uniformity among asteroids is disappointing; but as a recompense, the good correlation between Q and $p(0^\circ)$ does afford a purely photometric method of estimating geometric albedos and diameters. Using radiometric and polarimetric diameters for asteroids with well-determined phase curves and absolute magnitudes, we derive:

$$p(0^{\circ}) = 1.252 Q + 0.039 \pm 0.04; \quad 0.05 < Q < 0.35.$$
 (7)

The "uncertainty" term reflects the fact that, for asteroids of all albedos, there seems to be some real dispersion about a linear relationship. (In other words, there do appear to be *small* differences in scattering properties among asteroids.) The nonzero ordinate could result from a systematic variation of g with $p(0^{\circ})$ or from a slight miscalibration of the scale of Q (see below). For the other solar system objects represented in Fig. 7, an equation slightly different from (7) should be used.

^bA possible explanation could be that asteroid surfaces comprise slightly more opaque particles than those of the other objects involved. As particle transmission increases, so too do both $\widetilde{\omega}_0$ and g.



Fig. 7. Multiple-scattering factor Q versus geometric albedo $p(0^{\circ})$ for planetary satellites and Mercury (\bigcirc), and asteroids (\bullet) in the V band. Mean parameters are shown for large samples of C, U, M and S asteroids. Loci for constant values of the Henyey-Greenstein asymmetry factor g, and the upper bound for the single-scattering albedo of a particle $\widetilde{\omega}_{0}$ are also shown.

To derive photometric albedos and diameters, one proceeds as follows: From Eq. (5), Q and $m(0^{\circ})$ are derived by least squares or graphically (using Fig. 4, for example). Then Eq. (7) is used to estimate the geometric albedo, and a relationship of the type

$$\log d = k - 0.5 \log p(0^{\circ}) - 0.2m(0^{\circ})$$
(8)

serves to determine the photometric diameter d. k is a wavelength-dependent constant; if d is in km, then k = 3.122 for the V band and 3.248 for the B band (from Bowell and Zellner 1974). Obviously, from Eq. (7), the albedos and diameters of C asteroids $[p_V(0^\circ) \approx 0.05]$ cannot be determined by this method.

Table I lists photometric diameters for a number of asteroids. Only high-quality photometric data are quoted, and low-albedo asteroids are excluded. The mean 1σ uncertainties in Q_V and $V(0^\circ)$ are ± 0.015 and ± 0.032 mag, respectively. For comparison, diameters derived from radiometry, polarimetry, or the stellar occultation method are given, and in general the

TABLE I

Aster	roid	Туре	$Q_{\rm V}$	V(0°) ^a	dphot	dother
2	Pallas	U	0.05	4.09	618 ± 139	538
4	Vesta	U	0.21	3.20	564 ± 61	555
6	Hebe	S	0.15	5.71	201 ± 26	206
12	Victoria	S	0.12	7.13	114 ± 19	135
15	Eunomia	S	0.10	5.21	296 ± 55	261
20	Massalia	S	0.15	6.50	141 ± 21	140
22	Kalliope	М	0.14	6.52	142 ± 21	175
29	Amphitrite	S	0.14	5.87	195 ± 30	199
63	Ausonia	S	0.16	7.72	83 ± 16	94
64	Angelina	Ε	0.14	7.44	92 ± 15	60
69	Hesperia	М	0.16	7.17	99 ± 10	108
79	Eurynome	S	0.14	7.86	76 ± 9	80
110	Lydia	U	0.12	7.80	83 ± 12	102
349	Dembowska	R	0.25	5.99	141 ± 12	144

Photometric Diameters of Asteroids

^aTrue zero-phase magnitude, calculated from Eq. (5) and at mean brightness (averaged over rotation).

^bPolarimetric and/or radiometric diameters from the TRIAD file, except for 2 Pallas, where the diameter is from Wasserman *et al.* (1979; see the chapter by Millis and Elliot).

two values agree within the supposed errors of the various methods. For S asteroids, the photometric method appears to yield diameters within 20%. We do not advise that the photometric method of diameter determination – at least in the form presented here – be used to estimate asteroid diameters in the way that the radiometric and polarimetric methods have been. Indeed, photometry alone does not lead to diameters that are any more reliable than those calculated from albedos assumed on the basis of taxonomic type.

For a small sample of asteroids, there exist radiometric, polarimetric, and good photometric albedos. We have examined linear regressions among the three albedo scales, and find them all to be highly correlated. Somewhat surprisingly, the highest correlation exists between the photometry and polarimetry – even higher than that between radiometry and polarimetry – but this difference may not be significant. However, it is possible that, since optical wavelengths are involved in both cases, similar physical parameters of asteroid surfaces control the polarimetry and photometry, yet do not have the same effect at radiometric wavelengths. Lumme (1979a) is exploring the interrelationship between polarimetry and photometry.

One unexpected discrepancy between photometric and other diameters concerns 64 Angelina, an E asteroid (Table I). Radiometry and polarimetry both lead to a zero-phase albedo near 0.45, but a preliminary value of the

E. BOWELL AND K. LUMME

TABLE II

Relationships Among the Multiple-Scattering Factor Q,
the Linear Phase Coefficient β , and the Zero-Phase
Geometric Albedo $p(0^{\circ})$ for Asteroids

Q	β (mag/deg)	$p(0^{\circ})$
0.00	0.042	0.00
0.05	0.037	0.07
0.10	0.033	0.14
0.15	0.029	0.20
0.20	0.026	0.27
0.30	0.020	0.41
0.40	0.016	0.55

multiple-scattering factor suggests an albedo of only 0.20, similar to that of S asteroids (Fig. 7). We note that Q and $p(0^{\circ})$ for the other E asteroid, 44 Nysa, also seem to be "discordant", but poorly known values ($Q_{\rm V} = 0.35 \pm 0.12$ and $p_{\rm V}(0^{\circ}) = 0.60 \pm 0.10$) could be the cause.

A corollary of the good correlation between Q and $p(0^{\circ})$ is that the slope of the phase curve away from zero phase is albedo controlled. Thus there exists a close relationship between the phase coefficient β and albedo. Table II lists values of β and $p(0^{\circ})$ corresponding to various Q. Q and $p(0^{\circ})$ are connected by equation (7), and β is defined by

$$\beta = [m(20^{\circ}) - m(10^{\circ})]/10$$
(9)

where $m(20^{\circ})$ and $m(10^{\circ})$ are calculated from Eqs. (5) and (6). Good numerical approximations to the relationship between Q and β (in mag/deg) are

$$Q = 0.821 - 30.76 \beta + 267.6 \beta^2; \beta > 0.015 \text{ mag/deg},$$

(10)
$$\beta = 0.0417 - 0.0936 Q + 0.0739 Q^2; Q < 0.5.$$

There has been lively discussion in the literature for many years as to whether phase coefficients are related to albedo. An empirical relationship developed by Stumpff (1948) has been used by many workers. Veverka's (1971) pessimistic view, that the phase coefficient of an asteroid is roughness -controlled and therefore not diagnostic of albedo, is the most carefully reasoned recent discussion. If he is correct, then a plot of data in the Q, $p(0^{\circ})$ plane (Fig. 7) could resemble a scatter diagram. Essentially, we agree with Veverka, since we predict that differences from object to object in the large-scale roughness or the Henyey-Greenstein asymmetry factor would destroy



Fig. 8. Mean phase curve for C asteroids. From 512 observations of 166 asteroids, $Q = 0.064 \pm 0.008$.

the correlation between Q and $p(0^{\circ})$ but these differences appear to be small.

As already mentioned (Sec. II-A), we may have misestimated the amount of light multiply scattered from Hesperia, and therefore all asteroids. Indeed, there is evidence from other phase curves that this is so; we note from Eq. (6) and Table II that the maximum possible phase coefficient is 0.042 mag/deg, a value that is exceeded in the case of a few low-albedo asteroids. The values of Q given in this chapter should therefore be taken as provisional. In a final analysis Q will be slightly rescaled using a linear transformation. None of the conclusions given here will be qualitatively altered by this adjustment.

D. Statistics of phase curves

A first attempt at describing the phase curves of a large number of asteroids in a statistical way was made by Bowell (1977). Using a much larger data base, we elaborate on the earlier findings and, additionally, use the multiple-scattering theory as an interpretative tool. First, we establish that there are characteristic values of Q_V for each of the principal taxonomic types, and then we use subsets of the data to investigate the dependences on diameter and semimajor axis.

Figures 8 and 9 show theoretical phase curves fitted to the complete data sets of C and S asteroids, respectively. Equations (5) and (6) describe the fitted functions illustrated. We have verified that at phase angles larger than 10° the multiple-scattering theory fits the data significantly better than the linear approximation hitherto used. Scaltriti and Zappalà (1979) also refer to



Fig. 9. Mean phase curve for S asteroids. From 416 observations of 132 asteroids, $Q = 0.150 \pm 0.009$.

a possible curvature, on the order of 0.01 mag, of asteroid phase curves in the range $10^{\circ} < \alpha < 20^{\circ}$. The higher-albedo S asteroids obviously conform to a less steep phase curve than C asteroids, in accordance with our findings in Secs. II-B and C.

The method of determining the optimum value of Q is as follows: A trial value of Q is selected and individual observations $V(\alpha)$ are combined to obtain $V(0^{\circ})$ for each asteroid. Calculated $V(\alpha)$ are then compared with the observations, and rms magnitude residuals characterize the closeness of fit. The results for the entire sample of asteroids are combined. (Of course asteroids for which there are only single observations are excluded.) In this way each observation is assigned equal weight, but obviously observations at widely separated phase angles have greater "leverage". The process is repeated for various Q until a best-fit \overline{Q} is established. The uncertainty in this value has been determined by estimating the variance in \overline{Q} for a number of observations in each subset.

Table III lists mean values of Q_V , β_V and $p_V(0^\circ)$ for the total samples of C, U, M, S, R and E asteroids. These values have been derived from a total of 356 asteroids, and more than 1100 individual observations have been considered. As expected, Q and β are strongly correlated with $p(0^\circ)$. Table IV gives numerical values for the theoretical mean phase curves of C, M, and S asteroids in the V passband.

None of the data presented above give any indication whether there is significant intrinsic dispersion in Q for individual asteroids of a given taxonomic type. We estimate, from individual well-determined phase curves, that the maximum departure from \overline{Q} for C, M, and S asteroids is about 0.05. It can be seen from Table III that this implies a continuum of values for Q from

Γ
щ
1
Ξ Ω
7
~

$\overline{P}_{V}(0^{\circ})$ for	, Linear Phase Coefficient $\bar{\beta}_{\mathbf{V}}$,	r Different Taxonomic Types
	Factor \bar{Q}	$\bar{p}_{V}(0^{\circ})$ fo

Type	No. of Asteroids	No. of Obs. per Sample	Qv	β_V^a (mag/deg)	$p_{\mathbf{V}}(0^{\circ})$
С	166	512	0.064 ± 0.008	0.0359 ± 0.0007	0.049
U	40	128	0.090 ± 0.022	0.0337 ± 0.0027	0.136
М	16	56	0.126 ± 0.042	0.0310 ± 0.0032	0.161
S	132	416	0.150 ± 0.009	0.0293 ± 0.0006	0.191
R^{c}	1	10	0.25 ± 0.02	0.023 ± 0.002	0.34
E^{d}	1		0.35 ± 0.12	0.018 ± 0.006	0.59
$a\overline{\beta}_{V}$ is defined by	Eq. (9) and derived f	rom Eqs. (5) and (6). dos for asteroids observed	by means of radiometry and/o	r polarimetry .	

^cFor *R* asteroids, data for 349 Dembowska by Zappala *et al.* (1979) are used. ^cFor *R* asteroids, data for 349 Dembowska by Zappala *et al.* (1972), Groeneveld and Kuiper (1954), and Veeder *et al.* (1978) have been analyzed.

TABLE IV

Phase Angle		Taxonomic Type	
(deg)	С	М	S
0	0.000	0.000	0.000
0.5	0.068	0.063	0.062
1	0.128	0.119	0.116
2	0.230	0.213	0.206
3	0.314	0.290	0.281
4	0.385	0.355	0.344
5	0.448	0.412	0.398
6	0.504	0.463	0.447
8	0.603	0.551	0.531
10	0.689	0.627	0.604
15	0.877	0.791	0.760
20	1.048	0.937	0.897
25	1.215	1.076	1.027
30	1.385	1.214	1.154

Theoretical Mean Phase Curves (V Passband) for C, M and S Asteroids^a

^aEntries give the brightness drop in magnitudes measured from zero phase.

0.0 to at least 0.2. A decision about the best estimate for the average phase curve of main-belt asteroids is made below.

We divide asteroid semimajor axes into fifteen zones, following Zellner (see his chapter), and we treat C and S asteroids separately. Most of our data pertain to zones 6 (main-belt I), 7 (main-belt II), 11 (main-belt III), and 12 (main-belt IV); we lack sufficient observations to say anything about the outermost zones (13, Hilda and 14, Trojans), although some findings have been given in the chapter by Degewij and van Houten. For our total samples (i.e. all diameters) of both C and S asteroids, we see no significant trend in \overline{Q} with semimajor axis. Thus the scattering properties of the majority of asteroids in the belt do not seem to vary significantly with heliocentric distance. There may be rare exceptions; for example, Themis family members (zone 10) appear to have larger Q (smaller phase coefficient) than other low-albedo asteroids; but the difference, although pronounced, is not statistically significant. Jonathan Gradie (personal communication) points out that 171 Ophelia has $p_V(0^\circ) = 0.133$. Perhaps the Themis family does not consist entirely of normal C asteroids.

In order to investigate the dependence on diameter, it must be assumed that the asteroid light-scattering properties are independent, not only of semimajor axis, but also of other orbital parameters. We have not yet verified that this is so. We have subdivided the data for C and S asteroids into three diameter ranges, each containing almost equal numbers of observations.

TABLE V

Гуре	Diameter Range (km)	Median Diameter (km)	\bar{Q}
С	1025-150	194	0.087 ± 0.018
	149-104	126	0.057
	103-27	76	0.033
S	261-96	138	0.170 ± 0.021
	95-57	72	0.132
	54-10	38	0.140

Variation of Mean Multiple-Scattering Factor Q with Median Diameter

Table V indicates significant correlations between multiple-scattering factor and median diameter for both C and S asteroids. In both cases \overline{Q} is larger for the larger asteroids, and the rate of change of \overline{Q} with diameter appears to be the same for both C and S asteroids. Interpretation of this result in terms of the multiple-scattering theory is not straightforward, however. We consider two plausible hypotheses and examine their ramifications. For simplicity, only C asteroids are discussed.

First, we postulate that small C asteroids are, on the average, darker than large ones, in such a way that Eq. (7) is satisfied. The average V-band albedo of 100-km-diameter C asteroids would then be 0.051, and that of 200-kmdiameter asteroids would be 0.061. This difference is small enough that its reality cannot clearly be decided on the basis of existing observations. In particular, a plot of radiometric albedo versus diameter does not exclude such an effect, but data are almost completely lacking for asteroids smaller than 100 km in diameter. There is a further complication; radiometric albedos of Casteroids depend on absolute magnitudes derived from observations fitted by a common phase curve, and this simplification conflicts with our finding here. If we repeat our diameter-dependence analysis holding Q fixed, we find that there is no longer a correlation between geometric albedo and diameter. We therefore suggest that the postulated variation of albedo with diameter could be an artificial result of the way in which the data have been reduced (see also Sec. II-F). In any case, it is difficult to think of any underlying physical cause for such a finding.

We are then led to suppose that the albedos of C asteroids are independent of diameter. This leads to a horizontal locus in the $Q,p(0^{\circ})$ plane, in "violation" of the correlation between Q and $p(0^{\circ})$ found when asteroids of all diameters are considered (Eq. [7]). Clearly, this result requires that there are surface textural differences that depend on diameter. In terms of the

multiple-scattering theory, the finding would be consistent with an increase in the roughness with decreasing diameter. This has also been suggested by Tedesco (1978), but the effect we are considering here is several times smaller. Perhaps the micro-roughness is gravity controlled; on the larger asteroids, gravitationally induced regolith compaction could be perceived photometrically as reduced surface roughness. However, there are other possible explanations; for example, variation in the distribution of particle sizes with asteroid diameter or the presence of different but *small* quantities of sub-micron particles (Mie scatterers) could be responsible. The latter possibility is outside the bounds of the multiple-scattering theory in its present state of development.

Finally, we ask the question: What is the "average" phase curve for the main belt? We seek to determine some mean Q for asteroids having semimajor axes in the range 2.2 < a < 3.4, as a function of limiting mean opposition magnitude $V_{lim}(0^\circ)$. Evidently, the factors to be taken into account are the relative proportions of S, M, and C asteroids (the other types are rare and can be neglected), the variations in these abundances with semimajor axis and diameter, and the diameter itself. Bias-corrected distributions of asteroids over diameter and semimajor axis according to Zellner and Bowell (1977) are used, and three assumptions are necessary: (1) that the distributions over diameter for S and C asteroids are independent of semimajor axis;^a (2) that the trends of Q with diameter (Table V) are linear; and (3) that, in view of their similar albedos and phase curves, S and M asteroids can be grouped together.

Smoothed values of \overline{Q} resulting from our analysis are shown in Fig. 10. Also indicated are average diameters sampled throughout the belt for C and S+M asteroids. The curves have slopes that are controlled by the variation of \overline{Q} with diameter (Table V); and, since they diverge slightly with increasing $V_{\lim}(0^{\circ})$, the variance in \overline{Q} for the total observable sample also increases at fainter limiting magnitudes. We have good sampling statistics down to $V_{\lim}(0^{\circ}) \approx 15$. The horizontal line at $\overline{Q} = 0.036$ corresponds to the effective multiple-scattering factor for the unbiased population. Thus, if the true ratio of S+M to C asteroids is independent of diameter, this line should asymptotically meet the curve labeled "all", appropriate to the observable population, as $V_{\lim}(0^{\circ}) \rightarrow \infty$.

Interestingly, the line $\overline{Q} = 0.036$, for which $\beta_{\rm V} = 0.038$ mag/deg, corresponds well with van Houten *et al.*'s (1970) mean phase coefficient ($\beta = 0.039 \pm 0.002$ mag/deg) for small, faint Palomar-Leiden survey asteroids. Also, from the numbers of asteroids analyzed in Table III, one might infer that Bowell's (1979) UBV survey of asteroids is "complete" to mean opposition magnitude $V_{\rm lim}(0^\circ) = 12.75$; fainter asteroids have been observed, but their number is

^aThis has recently been found by Zellner (see his chapter), whose results were not available to us at the time our chapter was assembled. Incorporation of Zellner's bias-corrected type frequencies does not significantly change what follows.



Fig. 10. Mean multiple-scattering factor \overline{Q} as a function of limiting magnitude $V_{\lim}(0^{\circ})$ for C, S+M, and all observable numbered main-belt asteroids. Numbers on curves indicate mean diameters in km. Dashed portions of curves pertain to diameter ranges for which statistics are poor. $\overline{Q} = 0.036$ corresponds to the effective multiple-scattering factor for an unbiased asteroid population.

offset by unobserved brighter asteroids. Calculated \overline{Q} are 0.060 for C and 0.147 for S+M asteroids, in almost perfect agreement with values from Table III (0.064 and 0.147, respectively).

For the 1941 asteroids comprising the numbered main-belt population (as of March 1979), the mean opposition magnitude is $V(0^{\circ}) = 14.0$ (well within the range of good sampling statistics), and so one might assign $\overline{Q}_V = 0.085$, corresponding to $\overline{\beta}_V = 0.034$ mag/deg. This phase coefficient is somewhat smaller than that chosen by Gehrels and Tedesco (1979) for the calculation of absolute magnitudes; we discuss their value in Sec. II-G. We estimate the rms dispersions in \overline{Q}_V and $\overline{\beta}_V$ to be ±0.05 and ±0.004 mag/deg, respectively; these arise from the difference between the *C* and *S*+*M* taxonomic components, from integrating over diameter, and from intrinsic variety in surface scattering properties.

E. The opposition effect

As remarked in Sec. II-A, it is unusual that asteroids can be observed close enough to zero phase for the opposition effect to be properly delineated. Gehrels' (1956) fine observations of 20 Massalia were the first proof of such an effect for an asteroid, and subsequent observations of other asteroids established that a surge in brightness near zero phase is a general phenomenon. The phase curve of 69 Hesperia (Fig. 3, from Bowell *et al.* 1979) is the best-defined example of the opposition effect.

Gehrels and Tedesco (1979) and Scaltriti and Zappalå (1979), following earlier work by Gehrels and Taylor (1977), have shown that the opposition effect is very similar for all asteroids for which good data exist. However, there is no accepted definition of the opposition effect. Gehrels and Tedesco define it as the nonlinear part of the phase curve at phase angles less than 7° , whereas Scaltriti and Zappalà find that the effect pertains to phase angles out to 8°.5. Several empirical equations have been derived to match asteroid phase curves at small phase angles, all of them being power laws of one sort or another. An excellent two-parameter representation of asteroid phase curves is $m(\alpha) = u \sin^{\nu} \alpha$. Here $m(\alpha)$ is the drop from zero phase and u and v are constants.

The view that we wish to put forward in this chapter is that the opposition effect for asteroids does vary from asteroid to asteroid, although only by small amounts, and that its size and extent vary with albedo. We have analyzed observations of seven well-observed asteroids, made at phase angles less than 8°, to calculate values of Q. Although the data are noisy, the correlation between Q and $p(0^\circ)$ is highly significant and quite similar to that expressed by Eq. (7).

It should be pointed out that, if phase curves are matched by eye, rather than analytically, differences will be hard to perceive because of the restricted range of phase angles. As an example, it will be seen from Table IV that the drop in light predicted between $\alpha = 3^{\circ}$ and $\alpha = 8^{\circ}$ is 0.289 mag for C and 0.250 mag for S asteroids. Matching the curves by aligning them at their midpoints, one will see a difference of only 0.5(0.289-0.250) = 0.020 mag, whereas if the true zero phase magnitude were known in each case, the light drops would be 0.603 mag for C and 0.531 mag for S asteroids – the difference then being 0.072 mag.

It is intriguing to note, as Scaltriti and Zappalà (1979) have done, that although the predicted differences in magnitude - drop from zero phase are discernibly different for different taxonomic types, the excess brightness near zero phase over a linear extrapolation from larger phase angles is very similar for all asteroids. Thus, if the magnitude is extrapolated by a line passing through V(10°) and V(20°), the excess at $\alpha = 0^{\circ}$ is predicted to be 0.33 mag for C and 0.31 mag for S asteroids (see also Sec. II-F). This similarly is a direct consequence of phase curves being made up of a surface-texturecontrolled component (the zero-albedo phase curve m_1) and a component due to multiple scattering.

F. Absolute magnitudes

In this section we examine the difference between our definition of the absolute zero-phase magnitude $V(0^{\circ})$ and the currently used V(1,0). We also determine the effects of the choice of phase coefficient (or multiple-scattering factor) on the absolute magnitudes of asteroids, and therefore on diameters and albedos derived from radiometry and polarimetry.

Customarily, the absolute magnitude at zero phase has been calculated by an extrapolation of the psuedo-linear part of the phase curve ($\alpha \ge 8^\circ$). For asteroids with unknown phase coefficients, an average value has been chosen. Thus, in the compilations of Gehrels (1970) and Gehrels and Gehrels (1978), $\beta_{\rm B} = 0.023 \text{ mag/deg}$ was used, based on photoelectric and photographic photometry of bright asteroids. In the most recent compilation (Gehrels and Tedesco 1979), a larger phase coefficient (0.039 mag/deg) was chosen to represent the phase-dependent variation in brightness of a population of asteroids that is not biased by observational selection; where known, other phase coefficients were used for individual asteroids.

Although the opposition effect is explicitly excluded from definition of B(1,0), it is allowed for, in an average way, when individual magnitudes are incorporated. Thus, for each observation (or magnitude averaged over a rotation, where known), Gehrels and Tedesco express the magnitude drop from zero phase to phase angle α (in degrees) as

$$B(1,\alpha) - B(1,0) = -0.538 + 0.134 \,\alpha^{0.714} + 7\beta_{\rm B}; \ 0 \le \alpha < 7^{\circ}.$$
(11)

For observations made at larger phase angles

$$\mathbf{B}(1,\alpha) - \mathbf{B}(1,0) = \alpha \beta_{\mathbf{B}}; \ \alpha \ge 7^{\circ}.$$
(12)

Gehrels and Tedesco's "standard" phase coefficient $\beta_{\rm B} = 0.039$ mag/deg corresponds to a multiple-scattering coefficient Q = 0.029, and so we may compare their phase relationship with that given by Eqs. (5) and (6) using these values. The agreement is very good; between 0° and 20° phase angle the two phase functions have almost identical shapes, but differ in absolute value by 0.32 ± 0.03 (s.d.) mag. This offset reflects the difference in definition of zero-phase magnitude. Moreover, if comparisons between the two functions are made using various Q in the range 0 < Q < 0.15 and corresponding $\beta_{\rm B}$, it is found that the offset is constant to within 0.01 mag. The difference between the phase functions is, not unexpectedly, confined to small phase angles and is a consequence of the weak albedo dependence of the opposition effect predicted by Eqs. (5) and (6) (and discussed in Sec. II-E). This dependence is not included in Gehrels and Tedesco's treatment.

As a good approximation, we have for all asteroids:

$$V(0^{\circ}) = V(1,0) - 0.32 \text{ mag.}$$
 (13)

This equation also applies in other passbands. It follows that, for asteroids of given diameter, the geometric albedo calculated from $V(0^{\circ})$ is 1.34 times that calculated from V(1,0). The mean albedos for different taxonomic types given in Table III are, in this respect, entirely consistent with albedos chosen by Bowell *et al.* (1978) in their taxonomic study.

In Sec. II-D we asserted that a phase coefficient smaller than 0.039 mag/deg (and therefore a multiple-scattering factor larger than 0.029) is appropriate to the numbered main-belt population. This is because the numbered population is biased by observational selection. In particular, C

asteroids are under-represented, and objects larger than 100 km in diameter await discovery in the outer parts of the main belt. In fact, we estimate that the C:C+S+M number ratio is 0.50, whereas in an unbiased sample this ratio is about 0.78. Thus only about half the numbered asteroids are likely to be Ctypes, and S+M asteroids are over-represented by a factor of two. As Fig. 10 suggests, only for very faint limiting magnitudes should the multiplescattering factor for observable asteroids approach that of the total, unbiased population.

With these considerations, we ask: What are the effects of changing \overline{Q} (or $\overline{\beta}$) for the numbered asteroids? The amount of change $\Delta V(0^{\circ})$ in $V(0^{\circ})$ resulting from a change $\Delta \overline{Q}$ in \overline{Q} is approximately proportional to the mean phase angle $\overline{\alpha}$ at which observations are made. Examining Eqs. (5) and (6), we find, for small \overline{Q} :

$$\mathrm{dV}(0^\circ) = -0.1 \,\,\overline{\alpha} \mathrm{d}\overline{Q} \tag{14}$$

where $\overline{\alpha}$ is in degrees. For illustration, we choose $\overline{\alpha} = 10^{\circ}$, a not untypical value, and suppose that \overline{Q} is changed from 0.029 (corresponding to $\beta = 0.039$ mag/deg, as in Gehrels and Tedesco 1979) to 0.085 ($\beta = 0.034$ mag/deg, Sec. II-D). Then dV(0°) ≈ -0.06 mag.

A change in $V(0^{\circ})$ affects radiometric and polarimetric determinations of diameters and albedos. The photometric/radiometric method (Morrison 1977) is mainly sensitive to diameter, whereas polarimetry (Zellner *et al.* 1977*b,c*) discriminates albedo. Now, from Eqs. (8) and (14), the changes dD in diameter and dp (0°) in geometric albedo are:

$$\frac{dD}{D} = -0.5 \ \frac{dp(0^{\circ})}{p(0^{\circ})} \approx \ 0.05 \ \bar{\alpha} dQ.$$
(15)

Continuing our numerical example, we see that diameters are increased by $\sim 3\%$ and albedos are decreased by 6%.

Clearly, since individual asteroids have multiple-scattering factors that depart from the mean, there will be errors in albedo and diameter caused by misestimating $\dot{V}(0^\circ)$. If an average multiple-scattering factor is used for the entire numbered main-belt population, then the errors will be both typedependent and albedo-dependent. Figure 10 indicates that multiple-scattering coefficients appropriate to all numbered C and S+M asteroids are 0.037 and 0.133, respectively. Thus, if a mean $\bar{Q} = 0.085$ is chosen for all asteroids, C asteroids could on the average have calculated diameters 3% greater than the best possible estimate, and S+M asteroids could have calculated diameters 3% *less* than the best estimate. Thus, an error of 6% could be made in the diameters of C relative to S+M asteroids. If, on the other hand, different mean values of the multiple-scattering factor are used for C and S+M



Fig. 11. Observed phase reddening of C, M and S asteroids plotted in the Q,p plane. Symbols indicate passband: $\bullet V, \bullet B, \bullet U$.

asteroids, the type-dependent error should be largely removed. The remaining diameter-dependent error is likely to be about $\pm 2\%$ for all asteroids and have effect in the sense that the diameters of the largest asteroids would be overestimated and those of the smallest asteroids underestimated.

A comparison of diameters listed in the TRIAD file in Part VII of this book with those given by Bowell *et al.* (1978) indicates that the effects described above have been active; the TRIAD file diameters are, on the average, larger. Since all these ills are dependent on the mean phase angle of observation $\overline{\alpha}$, one should be especially cautious about diameters and albedos of asteroids for which $\overline{\alpha}$ is large and for which β is not known. An obvious remedy is to secure observations at small phase angles. Ben Zellner (personal communication) has pointed out that, in addition to the relative diameter errors discussed above, an absolute error in the radiometric and polarimetric diameter scales could have been introduced from a number of sources, including an error in the accepted absolute magnitude of the sun.

G. Phase reddening

According to Gehrels (1970), the discovery that asteroids become slightly redder as phase angle increases is due to Giclas (1951) and Haupt (1958). In recent years, evidence from an increasing number of phase-curve observations has led to the belief that the effect is general.

We have investigated phase reddening separately for C,M, and S asteroids, by determining best-fitting phase curves for observations in V, B, and U. The results are plotted in the $Q,p(0^{\circ})$ plane in Fig. 11. Clearly, loci of increasing wavelength are directed away from the origin, and this suggests that phase reddening is largely a differential albedo effect. Thus, at increasing wavelengths, as the geometric albedo increases, there is an accompanying increase in Q. (Loci of phase reddening in the B-V, U-B plane would be directed

TABLE VI

	$Q_{\rm V} - Q_{\rm B}$		$Q_{\rm B} - Q_{\rm U}$	
Туре	Obs.	Calc.	Obs.	Calc.
С	0.013 ±0.007	0.005	0.015 ±0.009	0.012
М	0.001 ±0.012	0.009	0.010 ±0.015	0.015
S	0.019 ±0.009	0.029	0.029 ±0.011	0.032

Observed and Calculated Phase Reddening in B-V and U-B

away from the point having solar colors.) Furthermore, the amount of phase reddening, characterized by the lengths of the lines in Fig. 11, depends on the color indices of asteroids. In U-V, for example, the phase reddening for S asteroids is two or three times that for C and M asteroids.

Table VI gives phase reddening in B–V and U–B as determined from the observations and as calculated on the assumption that differential albedo effects are responsible. The agreement is tolerably good. For the observationally biased numbered main-belt population we calculate average reddening with phase to be $Q_V - Q_B = 0.015$ and $Q_B - Q_U = 0.022$. The first of these corresponds to $\beta_B - \beta_V = 0.0012$ mag/deg, in good agreement with the estimate for the whole belt of 0.0015 mag/deg made by Gehrels and Tedesco (1979). However, it is clear from individual determinations of phase reddening that there are wide variations among asteroids.

H. Mean color indices

Table VII gives mean color indices of C, M and S asteroids from 902 observations of 301 asteroids. Also given are mean phase angles of observation and zero-phase color indices, obtained by correcting the observed color indices in accordance with the calculated phase reddening given in Table VI.

By dividing the samples of C and S asteroids into three diameter and three semimajor axis groups, we have determined that, within the expected statistical fluctuation (±0.003 mag), mean B-V and U-B color indices are independent of both diameter and semimajor axis.

III. EFFECTS OF ROTATION

Brightness variations of an asteroid on short time scales are mainly attributable to changes in apparent cross-sectional area due to rotation.

TABLE VII

		α:	= α	α:	= 0°
Туре	α̈́ (deg)	B-V (mag)	U-B (mag)	B-V (mag)	U-B (mag)
С	11.2	0.710	0.350	0.70	0.34
М	11.4	0.708	0.242	0.70	0.23
S	13.1	0.864	0.451	0.84	0.42

Mean Color Indices of Asteroids

Another possible cause, large-scale albedo variegation, is evidently of only minor importance for the vast majority of asteroids. The two effects might be separable, either by Fourier analysis of the lightcurve or by synoptic observation using composition-or albedo-sensitive techniques. In the case of Fourier analysis, even-order terms are due to shape, and odd-order terms arise from albedo variations (Lacis and Fix 1971). Polarimetry, spectrophotometry, and broadband photometry are techniques that have been used to detect large-scale albedo and color patches (Degewij *et al.* [1979] summarize the observational results).

Lightcurve observations are used to determine rotation periods and shapes of asteroids (Harris and Burns 1979; see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco) and orientations of spin axes (see Taylor's chapter). The shapes of some lightcurves appear to be evidence for the existence of binary asteroids (Tedesco 1979a). The TRIAD file dated March 1979 lists lightcurve information on 310 asteroids, and so a broad range of diameters is well represented. In many respects, however, the data in this file are inhomogeneous and may not be suitable for statistical applications. Thus, as an example, the detection threshold of light variation for asteroids observed photographically is about 0.2 mag, which is far too coarse an increment for such observations to be useful for studying the distribution of lightcurve amplitudes.

The individual magnitudes in the data base used in this chapter contain lightcurve information because, for any given asteroid, they have generally been made at least a few days apart so as to randomize the effects of rotational brightness changes. They also constitute a very homogeneous data set since observations have always been made without prior knowledge of an asteroid's lightcurve and usually in ignorance of the taxonomic type. In this section, we examine two problems to which the data can be well applied: the frequency distributions of lightcurve amplitudes, and color variations with rotation.

A. Distribution of lightcurve amplitudes

When the effects of heliocentric and geocentric distances and phase angle

variation have been removed from observations of an asteroid, the remaining differences can be attributed to rotational light variations. Departures from mean brightness ought to be some function of the lightcurve amplitude, the lightcurve shape, and the number of observations. This function can be determined, if certain assumptions are made, and one can therefore estimate the lightcurve amplitude sufficiently well for statistical purposes.

In a preliminary analysis, we have taken lightcurves to be sinusoidal, and we have assumed that all observations are equivalent to sampling sine curves at random rotational phases. In this case it can be shown that probable values of the lightcurve amplitude are 2.7 times the brightness difference between two observations, 1.6 times the greatest difference among three observations, 1.3 times for four observations, and so on. One's confidence in the estimate of the amplitude increases rapidly with the number of observations. We have removed the effects of phase angle using values of the multiple-scattering factors for C and S asteroids given in Table III, and we have excluded observations which span more than 5° in phase angle in order to reduce the effects of an incorrect choice of Q to less than about 0.02 mag, an amount comparable to the intrinsic accuracy of the photoelectric photometry.

We have also allowed for a small effect of multiple scattering in nonspherical objects. When a nonspherical object is viewed at maximum light (and cross-sectional area), the distribution of slopes differs from that at minimum light. We have modeled this effect for an isotropically scattering prolate spheroid having major axis a, minor axis b, and rotating about b. The minimum/maximum geometric area ratio is b/a, but the minimum/maximum brightness ratio differs from this by an amount that depends on b/a and the geometric albedo. The departure is always less than 10% for asteroids, but is nevertheless significant. If the polar flattening f = 1-b/a, we find, for small and moderate $p(0^\circ)$:

$$f_{\text{time}} = f_{\text{obs}} \left[1 - 0.28 \ p(0^{\circ})^{0.8} \ (1 - f_{\text{obs}}) \right] . \tag{16}$$

Thus, the true flattening is smaller than that implied from lightcurve observations by an amount which increases with albedo and flattening. One may think of the effect in terms of limb darkening by considering center-to-limb surface brightness curves along the equator of a prolate spheroid; at maximum area the surface brightness is everywhere greater than at minimum area, except at the center of the disk and the limb, where it is equal. A treatment of this kind has been given by French (1979).

We assume that the quantity f_{obs} can usefully be equated to the observed lightcurve amplitude, for the purposes of this small correction, even if the true body shape is not spheroidal. Thus, if A_{obs} is the lightcurve amplitude in magnitudes, the "observed" flattening is given by

$$\log (1 - f_{obs}) = -0.4 A_{obs}.$$
(17)



Fig. 12. Cumulative frequency distributions of body shape, expressed in terms of true flattening (see text), for C and S asteroids.

Results for 150 C and 112 S asteroids are shown in the smoothed cumulative frequency histograms of Fig. 12. Cumulative frequencies are thought to be reliable within ± 0.03 . The distributions of flattening for C and S asteroids are obviously rather similar, but C asteroids are probably, on the average, slightly less spherical than S asteroids. (Without the inclusion of the multiple-scattering effect the difference is smaller.) Median lightcurve amplitudes are 0.18 mag for C asteroids and 0.16 mag for S asteroids. Replotted in an incremental frequency diagram, the data are very noisy, but it is clear that the tail of the distribution extends significantly to large values of the flattening (in other words, very nonspherical asteroids are abundant). The shape of the incremental frequency distribution could be Maxwellian.

It is probably not prudent to draw detailed conclusions about body shapes from these statistical lightcurve data, but it is certain that true body shapes depart more from sphericity than is predicted by Eqs. (16) and (17) for two reasons: (1) the shapes of most asteroid lightcurves are not sinusoidal; there tend to be flat maxima in lightcurves, and these would lead one to underestimate the true lightcurve amplitude; and, (2) perhaps more importantly, most observations have been made at single apparitions during which a given asteroid is viewed at an almost fixed aspect angle.

Asteroids that appear to have exceptionally large or small lightcurve amplitudes can be readily identified from the UBV survey data. Since it is not appropriate to calculate lightcurve amplitudes for individual asteroids, we list the greatest range in observed brightness in Tables VIII and IX. The true lightcurve amplitude should be greater than the range in most cases. We exclude from Tables VIII and IX asteroids known to have larger lightcurve

TABLE VIII

Aster Amp

Asteroid	Туре	No. of Obs.	Range (mag)
96	U	2	0.02
123	S	2	0.01
180	S	2	0.02
207	С	2	0.02
213	CMEU	2	0.01
221	U	2	0.00
245	S	2	0.02
255	CMEU	2	0.01
293	U	2	0.00
331	С	2	0.01
386	С	4	0.02
445	С	2	0.00
487	S	2	0.01
489	С	2	0.00
530	CMEU	2	0.00
674	S	3	0.02

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

0.02

0.00

0.00

0.00

0.00

0.01

0.02

0.02

0.02

0.02

С

С

С

С

U

S

S

S

S

CMEU

697

717

731

764

772

834

1140

1306

1329

1390

oids	With	Lightcurve	
plitu	ides >	-0.4 Mag	

No. of Obs.

4

6^a

4

4a

3a

5a

3

4^a

2

3a

3a

2

2

2

4^a

3a

4

Range

(mag)

0.43

0.46

0.43

0.42

0.51

0.41

0.56

0.48

0.46

0.50

0.44

0.42

0.47

0.61

0.55

0.52

0.47

Asteroids Thought to Have Lightcurve Amplitudes ≤0.02 Mag

TABLE IX

^aObserved at more than one apparition.

amplitudes from the TRIAD lightcurve file. It is notable that a majority of asteroids thought to have large lightcurve amplitudes (Table VIII) have been observed at more than one apparition, whereas those thought to be nearly spherical (Table IX) have poorer observational coverage. Almost certainly, some of the entries in Table IX are erroneous because observations were fortuitously made at similar rotational phases.

B. Color patches

Bobrovnikoff (1929) seems to have been the first to detect color changes on an asteroid as it rotates. He accomplished this by comparing sequences of spectra of Vesta and, incidentally, was able to deduce a rotation period close to that just recently accepted (5.34 hr according to Gradie et al. [1978]). However, he was fortunate to choose Vesta for observation since, as Degewij et al. (1979) point out, only a few asteroids appear to show any evidence for

Asteroid Type

S

С

U

С

С

С

С

S

С

U

С

С

С

S

S

CMEU

CMEU

17

19

48

52

84

95

121

182

382

423

498

535

572

647

804

925

2000

rotational color changes. For the most part, those that do exhibit such changes are redder at maximum brightness than at minimum.

We noticed that, used statistically, the data base considered in this chapter should be suitable for searching out such systematic rotational color differences to a smaller threshold than that applicable to observations of individual lightcurves. Mean B-V color indices were computed for 160 C and 127 S asteroids, both when the asteroids were brighter and fainter than average in V. For both taxonomic types there appeared to be clear evidence that asteroids are indeed redder when brighter than average by several thousandths of a magnitude. However, it was pointed out by J. G. Williams (personal communication) that such a result could be a reflection of measurement errors: thus if V is underestimated, B-V is overestimated. On further checking we found that the color-brightness relationship was largely, but not completely, destroyed when the average B magnitudes of asteroids were considered.

We conclude, conservatively, that there is no statistical evidence for color changes of a systematic type with rotation, either for C or S asteroids, at the 0.005 mag level in B–V. (However, more careful analysis of the observations is necessary to exclude the possibility that significant color changes are present at smaller thresholds in B–V.) Of course, this finding neither rules out small-scale mixing of C and S materials, nor does it exclude large-scale mosaicking if, on the average, the color index is uncorrelated with the rotational phase. Gradie (personal communication) states that impact mechanics mitigate against finding S material on C asteroids and vice versa. An impact at velocities greater than 5 km sec⁻¹ would more-or-less melt and vaporize the projectile. Slower impacts would leave projectile material, but the blanketing effect of the impact ejecta (on small bodies) might cover up or substantially dilute the projectile material.

IV. DISCUSSION

We have analyzed a large body of UBV observations by means of a new multiple-scattering theory. The theory gives a number of clear insights into the optical nature of asteroid surfaces that have only been hazily, if at all, recognized in the past. For example, we now have clear ideas about what factors control the shapes of asteroid phase curves. Two components are active. The first, due to singly scattered light, depends on the surface texture. Specifically, the bulk density (or porosity) affects the size and width of the opposition effect, and the roughness determines the slope of the phase curve away from opposition. The second component is characterized by the proportion of multiply scattered light, and its effect is almost independent of phase angle. There is good evidence that the textures of almost all asteroid surfaces are closely similar; they are moderately porous and moderately rough on a scale greater than the wavelength of light and they appear to be particulate. This similarity implies that only the multiple-scattering component of phase curves varies from asteroid to asteroid. In other words, differences among asteroid phase curves are due solely to variations in the amount of multiply scattered light. As the proportion of multiply scattered light increases, the slope of the phase curve decreases, and the opposition effect is diluted. It also follows that the geometric albedo is strongly correlated with phase curve shape, and this affords a purely photometric means of estimating asteroid albedos and diameters.

One inescapable consequence of using the multiple-scattering theory has been either the redefinition or abandonment of some long-used parameters. Thus, we have absorbed the meaning of the phase coefficient into a quantity called the multiple-scattering factor and adopted a new definition for absolute magnitude. These are important conceptual changes from previous practice but we believe them to be both useful and unifying. Use of $V(0^\circ)$ rather than V(1,0) presents no problem. To a good approximation, the two quantities differ by a constant amount for all asteroids (Eq. 13), and the resulting effect on geometric albedo is to increase presently accepted albedos by a constant factor of 1.34.

The advantages we perceive in using Q and $V(0^{\circ})$ to describe phase curves rather than β and V(1,0) are as follows:

- 1. A single parameter, the multiple-scattering factor Q, suffices to describe the shapes of phase curves for a wide variety of atmosphereless objects, from the darkest C asteroid to ice-covered satellites. The phase curves of these very dissimilar objects do not have to be treated in different ways.
- 2. Q has a physical meaning that is well defined.
- 3. Q applies at all phase angles. Thus, if observations are available only at small or large phase angles, the whole phase curve is still defined.
- 4. The absolute magnitude $V(0^{\circ})$ and the geometric albedo $p(0^{\circ})$ are explicitly specified at zero phase; there is no uncertainty in extrapolation to zero phase. The new definition of $p(0^{\circ})$, being surface-texture independent (which the currently accepted definition is not), is both physically meaningful and more in the spirit of the original definition.
- 5. Since there are only two parameters, Q and $V(0^{\circ})$, which describe phase curves, only two observations at different phase angles (and free from the effects of rotational brightness variations) are required to delineate a phase curve completely. Moreover, the uncertainties in Q and $V(0^{\circ})$ can be formally stated when more than two observations are available.

To calculate asteroid magnitudes $V(\alpha)$ using Q and $V(0^{\circ})$, the following recipe can be used: (i) starting with Eq. (13), derive $V(0^{\circ})$ from V(1,0); (ii) use Q appropriate to β (Table II), or to type (Table III), or Q = 0.085 if the type is unknown; (iii) calculate $m(\alpha) = V(\alpha)$ from Eqs. (5) and (6) $[m(0^{\circ}) = V(0^{\circ}), \text{ of course}]$.

In Sec. II-F we discussed in detail the consequences of choosing various

values of Q to describe the brightness variation of large numbers of asteroids with phase angle, and showed in particular that an increase in Q leads to a decrease (brightening) in $V(0^\circ)$, which in turn results in an increase in diameters derived from radiometry and polarimetry. At present, absolute magnitudes of asteroids having unknown phase coefficients are computed using a mean value. We have pointed out some of the disadvantages of this oversimplification; for example, the relative diameters of C and S asteroids, and of large and small asteroids, can be misestimated by several percent. Also, since the numbered main-belt population is biased by observational selection (small, low-albedo asteroids are under-represented), we have good reasons to believe that the mean phase coefficient of this population is different from that currently adopted. In consequence, there are systematic errors in diameters and albedos, sometimes amounting to several percent.

It is not our intention at this time to propose remedies for these problems. Indeed, it is clear that over the years there has been a steady approach to the best possible characterization of the phase dependence of asteroid magnitudes. However, we do identify four possible options for consideration in the future. In order of increasing complexity, these are:

- 1. Preserve $Q_V = 0.029$ ($\beta_V = 0.039$ mag/deg), currently adopted for all asteroids with unknown phase curves. Disadvantage: systematic errors of several percent exist in V(0°), d, and $p(0^\circ)$.
- 2. Use $Q_V = 0.085$ ($\beta_V = 0.034$ mag/deg) for the numbered population. Advantage: removes systematic errors in V(0°), etc., for the numbered asteroids. Disadvantage: fails to allow for known differences among asteroids and perpetuates relative, type- and diameter-dependent, systematic errors.
- 3. Use $Q_V = 0.037$ ($\beta_V = 0.038$ mag/deg) for C asteroids, $Q_V = 0.133$ ($\beta_V = 0.030$ mag/deg) for S asteroids, and $Q_V = 0.085$ for other or unknown types. Advantage: gives an excellent overall representation for the numbered asteroids. Disadvantage: fails to allow for diameter-dependent effects.
- 4. As option 3, but additionally, allow Q_V to depend on diameter (when known) or V(0°) (when the diameter is unknown). Advantage: gives the best representation possible with available data. Disadvantage: too complicated?

In Sec. II-G an analysis of color-index data indicated that reddening with phase can be ascribed largely to differential albedo effects. Agreement of observation with predictions by the multiple-scattering theory, although quite good, by no means proves this. And furthermore, there are insufficient data to decide whether phase reddening has any dependence on diameter. We are therefore hesitant, at this time, to suggest that color-index observations of asteroids be corrected to zero phase, either individually or statistically. The errors incurred by not making such corrections appear to be, on average, quite small; color indices adopted in the TRIAD file are probably about 0.01 and 0.02 too red in B-V and U-B, respectively.

For C and S asteroids, which make up the majority of the main belt, it is clear that none of the photometric parameters discussed in this chapter varies with semimajor axis. Thus the mean phase curves (as characterized by \overline{Q}), the mean color indices, and the mean geometric albedos for these taxonomic types seem constant. Adding to this extraordinary uniformity of C and S asteroids, one might also cite the apparently general invariability of the B–V color index with rotation. It therefore appears, on photometric grounds, that the materials constituting C and S asteroids are very similar over a zone at least 1 AU wide. Combining this inference with Zellner and Bowell's (1977) finding regarding the smoothly changing proportion of S to C asteroids with semimajor axis, one is led to speculate that the present mix of C and S asteroids in the main belt has come about by a diffusion process acting between two extremely homogeneous populations.

The invariability of the mean color indices for C and S asteroids with semimajor axis and diameter, and the apparent constancy of B–V with rotation further suggest that we cannot photometrically detect the presence of impacting material on asteroid surfaces. This conforms with current thinking about the mantling of asteroids by material from impacting projectiles. The diameter-dependent effects that are perceived photometrically are minor and are probably related either to gravitational influences on roughness or to differences in particle size distribution.

There is much work to be done in the future. We have reliable photometric statistics for C asteroids down to 50 km in diameter and S asteroids down to 25 km in diameter, but we do not know the (photoelectric) photometric properties of smaller asteroids. One observational datum urgently needed is the determination of a phase curve for a kilometer-size asteroid. If, for example, the surface structure on such a small body is not particulate, we should readily be able to detect higher volume density by modeling the shape of the opposition effect. Conversely, we should also be able to detect a gravitationally induced increase in the roughness on smaller bodies. We do not understand the scattering properties of the E asteroid 64 Angelina (and perhaps also those of 44 Nysa), and we have not explored the small diameterdependent differences in the scattering properties of asteroids. Whether there exist characteristic light-scattering properties for individual Hirayama families is unknown; as noted in Sec. II-D, the multiple-scattering factor for Themis family members may possibly be unrepresentative of C asteroids. It is possible (see the chapter by Gradie et al.) that the large degree of homogeneity among the larger Hirayama families may be anomalous. UBV observations on smaller families could resolve this. In this chapter we have concentrated on correlating photometric properties of asteroids with taxonomic type, albedo, semimajor axis and diameter; there are other parameters, including orbital inclination and eccentricity, that might also be considered. We do not yet know

whether phase reddening depends on diameter, nor can we say what causes the apparently large dispersion in phase reddening for objects of similar albedo and diameter. Our treatment of the statistics of lightcurve amplitudes is very rudimentary; the data presumably contain fairly detailed information on the distribution of body shapes, on how that distribution varies with diameter and, perhaps, on the distribution of spin axis directions.

There are a number of theoretical developments, that the multiplescattering theory is amenable to, that might help resolve some of the problems mentioned above. Immediately foreseeable are: extension of the theory to larger phase angles; allowance for the presence of submicron particles (Mie scatterers); investigation of the relationship between lightcurve amplitude and phase angle in a statistical way; and prediction of limb darkening for bodies of different albedos. The multiple-scattering theory is being incorporated into a theory of the polarization of light scattered in rough surfaces (Lumme 1979a). There is also the possibility that it could be extended to other wavelength ranges (infrared, radar).

Acknowledgments. We thank J. Gradie and B. Zellner for perceptive review comments. This research has been largely funded by grants from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Blanco, C., and Catalano, S. 1974. On the photometric variations of the Saturn and Jupiter satellites. Astron. Astrophys. 33: 105-111.
- Bobrovnikoff, N. T. 1929. The spectra of minor planets. Lick Obs. Bull. 14: 18-27.
- Bowell, E. 1977. UBV photometric survey of asteroids (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 459.
- Bowell, E. 1979. UBV survey of asteroids. Icarus (special Asteroid issue).
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Bowell, E.; Martin, L. J.; Poutanen, M.; and Thompson, D. T. 1979. Photometry and polarization of atmosphereless bodies. I. Photometry of 69 Hesperia. To be submitted to Astron. J.
- Bowell, E., and Zellner, B. 1974. Polarizations of asteroids and satellites. In *Planets*, *Stars, and Nebulae Studied with Photopolarimetry*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 381-404.
- Chapman, C. R.; Johnson, T. V.; and McCord, T. B. 1971. A review of spectrophotometric studies of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 51-65.
- Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Leiden.
- Degewij, J.; Gradie, J.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Minor planets and related objects. XXV. UBV photometry of 145 faint asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 643-650.
- Degewij, J.; Tedesco, E. F.; and Zellner, B. 1979. Albedo and color contrasts on asteroid surfaces. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Dollfus, A.; Geake, J. E.; Mandeville, J. C.; and Zellner, B. 1977. The nature of asteroid
surfaces, from optical polarimetry. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 243-251.

- French, L. 1979. Photometric studies of carbonaceous chondrites. Ph.D. dissertation (in preparation), Cornell University.
- Gehrels, T. 1956. Photometric studies of asteroids. V. The lightcurve and phase functions of 20 Massalia. Astrophys. J. 123: 331-338.

Gehrels, T. 1967. Minor planets. I. The rotation of Vesta. Astron. J. 72: 929-938.

- Gehrels, T. 1970. Photometry of asteroids. In Surfaces and Interiors of Planets and Satellites, ed. A. Dollfus (New York: Academic Press), pp. 319-375.
- Gehrels, T., and Gehrels, N. 1978. Minor planets and related objects, XXVI. Asteroid magnitudes. Astron. J. 33: 1660-1674.
- Gehrels, T., and Owings, D. 1962. Photometric studies of asteroids. IX. Additional light-curves. Astrophys. J. 135: 906-924.
- Gehrels, T., and Taylor, R. C. 1977. Minor planets and related objects. XXII. Phase functions for (6) Hebe. Astron. J. 82: 229-237.
- Gehrels, T., and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. Minor planets and related objects. XXVIII. Asteroid magnitudes and phase relations. Astron. J. (in press).
- Giclas, H. L. 1951. The project for the study of planetary atmospheres, Lowell Observatory Report No. 9, pp. 46-56.
- Gradie, J. C. 1978. An astrophysical study of the minor planets in the Eos and Koronis families. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arizona.
- Gradie, J.; Tedesco, E.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Rotational variations in the optical polarization and reflection spectrum of Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- Groeneveld, I., and Kuiper, G. P. 1954. Photometric studies of asteroids. I. Astrophys. J. 120: 200-220.
- Hansen, O. L. 1976. Radii and albedos of 84 asteroids from visual and infrared photometry. Astron. J. 81: 74-84.
- Hapke, B. 1971. Inferences from optical properties concerning the surface texture and composition of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 67-77.
- Harris, A. W., and Burns, J. A. 1979. Asteroid rotation. I. Tabulation and analysis of data. *Icarus* (in press).
- Haupt, H. 1958. Photoelektrish-photometrische Studien an Vesta. Mitt. Sonnobs, Kanzelhöhe 14: 172-173.
- Kitamura, M. 1959. Photoelectric study of colors of asteroids and meteorites. Publ. Astron. Soc. Japan 11: 79-89.
- Lacis, A. A., and Fix, J. D. 1971. Lightcurve inversion and surface reflectivity. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 141-146.
- Lumme, K. 1979a. Photometry and polarization of atmosphereless bodies. IV. Theory for polarization. To be submitted to Astron. J.
- Lumme, K. 1979b. Photometry and polarization of atmosphereless bodies. V. Limb darkening. To be submitted to Astron. J.
- Lumme, K., and Bowell, E. 1979a. Photometry and polarization of atmosphereless bodies. II. Theory for the photometric function. To be submitted to Astron. J.
- Lumme, K., and Bowell, E. 1979b. Photometry and polarization of atmosphereless bodies. III. Interpretation of phase curves. To be submitted to Astron. J.
- Millis, R. L., and Thompson, D. T. 1975. UBV photometry of the Galilean satellites. *Icarus* 26: 408-419.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Morrison, D.; Morrison, N. D.; and Lazarewicz, A. R. 1974. Four-color photometry of the Galilean satellites. *Icarus* 23: 399-416.
- Müller, G. 1897. Die Photometrie der Gestirne (Leipzig: Engelmann), pp. 375-381.
- Scaltriti, F., and Zappala, V. 1979. The similarity of the opposition effect among asteroids. Submitted to Astron. Astrophys.
- Stumpff, K. 1948. Über die Albedo der Planeten und die photometrische Bestimmung von Planetoidendurchmessern. Astron. Nachr. 276: 118-126.
- Taylor, R. C. 1971. Photometric observations and reductions of lightcurves of

asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 117-131.

- Taylor, R. C. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. XIV. Asteroid (4) Vesta. Astron. J. 78: 1131-1139.
- Taylor, R. C.; Gehrels, T.; and Capen, R. C. 1976. Minor planets and related objects. XXI. Photometry of eight asteroids. Astron. J. 81: 778-786.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1978. Asteroid phase coefficient size dependence (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 597.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979a. Binary asteroids: Evidence for their existence from lightcurves. Science 203: 905-907.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979b. Photometric investigation of the colors, shapes and spin rates of Hirayama family asteroids. Ph.D. dissertation, New Mexico State University.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970. The Palomar-Leiden survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- Veeder, G. J.; Matson, D. L.; and Smith, J. C. 1978. Visual and infrared photometry of asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 651-663.
- Veverka, J. 1971. The physical meaning of phase coefficients. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 79-90.
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E.; White, N. M.; Giclas, H. L.; Martin, L. J.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutt, R. K.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H.; Radick, R. R.; and Taylor, G. E. 1979. The diameter of Pallas from its occultation of SAO 85009. *Astron. J.* 84: 259-268.
- Zappala, V.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; and van Houten, C. J. 1979. Rotation period and phase curves of asteroids 349 Dembowska and 354 Eleonora. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 35: 213-221.
- Zellner, B. 1972. On the nature of Iapetus. Astrophys. J. 174: L107-L109.
- Zellner, B.; Andersson, L.; and Gradie, J. 1977a. UBV photometry of small and distant asteroids. *Icarus* 31: 447-455.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 185-197.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; Lebertre, T.; Duseaux, M.; and Dollfus, A. 1977b. Laboratory polarimetry of meteorites and the asteroid albedo scale. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII, (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1091-1110.
- Zellner, B.; Lebertre, T.; and Day, K. 1977c. Laboratory polarimetry of dark carbonbearing silicates and the asteroid albedo scale. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1111-1117.
- Zellner, B.; Wisniewski, W.; Andersson, L.; and Bowell, E. 1975. Minor planets and related objects. XVIII. UBV photometry and surface composition. Astron. J. 80: 968-995.

OPTICAL POLARIMETRY OF ASTEROIDS AND LABORATORY SAMPLES

A. DOLLFUS Observatoire de Paris

and

B. ZELLNER University of Arizona

Interpretations of astronomical polarization data for more than 100 minor planets are summarized with reference to laboratory data for lunar, meteoritic, and terrestrial samples. All observed asteroids, including objects only a few kilometers in diameter, have microscopically intricate surfaces. Detailed comparisons between laboratory measurements of basaltic achondrites and telescopic results for Vesta show that its surface is particulate with a broad range of particle sizes, including a component of fine $(1 - 5 \mu m)$ dust. The surface soils have not, however, undergone marked optical alterations as is the case for the lunar fines. For albedos greater than about 0.06, the albedo and hence the diameter can be determined with some reliability from the slope of the ascending branch of the polarization-phase curve. Many minor planets have surfaces that are remarkably uniform in albedo and texture on a hemispheric scale. A notable exception is 4 Vesta, which shows about ten percent albedo variegation between hemispheres.

The linear polarization of light reflected from a solid surface is a function of the scattering geometry, the surface refractive index (indirectly, the albedo

POLARIMETRY

and composition), and the surface texture. Astronomically it can be measured with high precision, given only an adequate photon count, and it may carry information to which other remote-sensing techniques are essentially blind. Telescopic results for more than 100 minor planets are listed in the TRIAD tables (Part VII of this book). As noted by Zellner (see his chapter in this book), the polarimetry provides parameters which can separate out types of asteroids that are spectrally almost indistinguishable. Its most powerful application for the asteroids, however, is concerned with questions of the surface texture as described in Sec. II below. It also provides one of the few available techniques for remote determination of asteroid albedos and diameters, as we describe in Sec. I, and is the most sensitive technique available for detection of subtle albedo variations on the surface of a spinning asteroid (Sec. III). In Sec. IV we discuss some profitable avenues for future work.

Any study of the polarimetric properties of atmosphereless solar system bodies must begin with the work of Lyot (1929). Subsequent work predating the large-scale observations of minor planets has been reviewed by Dollfus (1955, 1961, 1971), Veverka (1970), and Bowell and Zellner (1974). A long series of papers from the Paris Observatory (e.g., Dollfus and Geake 1975) dealt with laboratory studies of lunar materials and implications of the results for the surfaces of the moon, the asteroids and other objects. Most of the telescopic observations of minor planets were made at the University of Arizona (Zellner and Gradie 1976) and the interpretations were summarized in some detail by Zellner *et al.* (1977a,b) and by Dollfus *et al.* (1977).

Figure 1 illustrates elementary angles for the study of any reflection process in the laboratory, and Fig. 2 illustrates the same angles on the surface of a sphere in space. The *phase angle* α is measured in the plane of scattering, which contains the source, sample and detector. For disk-integrated observations of a spherical planet circular polarization cannot arise and the dominant electric vector is constrained by symmetry to lie either in the plane of scattering or else perpendicular to that plane. The latter case prevails for simple Fresnel reflection at any phase, and is spoken of as *positive* polarization. In terms of intensity components I_{\perp} and I_{\parallel} , respectively measured perpendicular and parallel to the plane of scattering, the degree of polarization is defined by

$$P = \frac{I_{\perp} - I_{\parallel}}{I_{\perp} + I_{\parallel}} \tag{1}$$

a quantity which may be positive, negative, or zero.

For the moon and for the relatively dark, particulate surfaces indicated for most of the asteroids, limb effects are minor. That is, the polarization (and the photometric brightness, at small phase) is almost constant over the disk and depends only on α . Thus it usually suffices to make laboratory measurements



Fig. 1. Angles of incidence *i*, emergence ϵ , azimuth φ , and phase α for a horizontal sample at point O. The light source is in direction *S*, and the detector at direction *E*. The significance of the angle τ is best understood with reference to Fig. 2. (From Zellner 1977.)



Fig. 2. Angles as in Fig. 1, projected on the apparent disk of a spherical body in space. S is the subsolar point, and E the subsarth point. (From Zellner 1977.)

of horizontal powder surfaces at $\tau = 0$. For critical work, however, it is possible to mimic the entire surface of a hemisphere at any phase by summing I_{\perp} and I_{\parallel} over appropriate combinations of *i*, ϵ , and τ .

The polarization of light from a diffusely reflecting surface is intimately connected with its geometric albedo p, defined as the ratio of apparent surface brightness to that of an ideal Lambert screen, located at the same position and oriented perpendicular to the incident light. The Lambert screen is a mathematical abstraction but it can be approximated quite closely in the



Fig. 3. Polarization-phase curves for the S-type asteroids 11 Parthenope, 18 Melpomene, and 192 Nausikaa (left), and the C objects 56 Melete and 324 Bamberga. (From Zellner *et al.* 1977*a.*)

laboratory at optical wavelengths by a metal plate thickly coated with MgO or BaSO₄ smoke. Traditionally geometric albedos are measured at about 5° phase, which approximates the linear extrapolation of the photometric magnitude-phase relation to zero phase (see the chapter by Bowell and Lumme in this book).

No really adequate theory of optical polarization by rough or particulate surfaces has been made available. Formulations of the problem by Wolff (1975) and by Lumme (1979, in preparation) each appear promising. Unfortunately they also appear to be mutually contradictory in several important respects, and neither has been developed to the point of providing useful remote-sensing information. For interpretations of the polarizationphase curves of minor planets we are still largely dependent upon laboratory simulations. That such simulations can be quite successful was demonstrated in the case of the moon, for which the surface texture was deduced with remarkable fidelity more than a decade before the first lunar landings (e.g., Dollfus 1971).

Figure 3 illustrates polarization-phase curves for several asteroids. Like the moon, Mercury, and the atmosphereless natural satellites, the asteroids invariably show *negative* polarizations at small phases. The phenomenon is a signature of rough, porous, or particulate surfaces. The curves are described by the parameters P_{\min} , which is the maximum depth of the negative branch,

usually found at about 10° phase; the inversion angle α_{o} where the polarization changes sign, near 20° for the asteroids; and the slope *h* of the ascending branch, measured at the inversion angle. The phase coverage available from the earth ranges from 0° to about 30° for the inner mainbelt objects but only to about 12° for the Trojans. The peak polarization P_{max} at large phases is highly diagnostic of surface texture, but is in principle observable only for objects in earth-crossing orbits, or from space probes, and in fact has not yet been observed for any asteroid.

I. THE SLOPE-ALBEDO LAW

The existence of a reciprocal relationship between the geometric albedo of a particulate surface and the degree of linear polarization of the reflected light is known as the Umov law. As shown by Dollfus and Titulaer (1971) and by Bowell and Zellner (1974), it is a consequence of the approximation that the intensity of *polarized* light (being essentially due to simple Fresnel reflection) is constant from one sample to another, while variations in albedo are due to variations in the *unpolarized* component (generated by diffuse processes such as multiple scattering and edge diffraction). A Umov relationship is readily demonstrable for P_{max} and P_{min} for structurally homogeneous materials, but both parameters are also critically dependent on surface texture (e.g., Bowell *et al.* 1972).

Following suggestions by Widorn (1967), KenKnight *et al.* (1967), Veverka (19/0) and others, Bowell and Zellner (1974) demonstrated from laboratory and telescopic data that the polarimetric slope h is, to a good first approximation, independent of composition, texture, or wavelength *per se*, and is correlated with geometric albedo only. The relationship can be written

$$\log p = -C_1 \log h + C_2 \tag{2}$$

where *h* is measured in percent polarization per degree of phase angle. The constants can be determined empirically from telescopic observations of the moon, Mercury, etc. or by laboratory measurements of terrestrial, lunar, and meteoritic materials. Using only high-quality data for meteorites crushed to approximately the correct surface texture for the asteroids as described below, Zellner *et al.* (1977*a*) adopted $C_1 = 0.93$ and $C_2 = -1.78$.

Thus we can obtain the geometric albedo of an asteroid surface from its polarization-phase curve. Ignoring possible complications due to limb effects, we may then compute asteroid diameters according to

$$2\log d = 6.244 - 0.4 V(1,0) - \log p_V \tag{3}$$

where d is the diameter in kilometers. The slope-albedo law is not perfectly obeyed for any reasonably diverse suite of laboratory materials, and it may



Fig. 4. Geometric albedo versus slope of the ascending branch of the polarization-phase curve, both in green light, for artificial carbon-bearing silicates (\odot), carbonaceous chondrites (\blacktriangle), and asteroids (\bigcirc). Results for pure carbon black are off scale at the bottom. The solid line is the relationship log $p = -0.93 \log h - 1.78$ adopted by Zellner *et al.* (1977*a*) from laboratory polarimetry of meteorites. Radiometric albedos of asteroids are adapted from visual-wavelength data by Morrison. (From Zellner *et al.* 1977*b*.)

have no fundamental physical significance, but it does provide a useful tool.

Polarimetric albedos were reported most extensively by Zellner and Gradie (1976), who at that time used a calibration inferior to the one described above. There was a worrisome discrepancy with respect to results from the independent thermal-radiometric technique (see the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky in this book); the polarimetric albedos were generally the higher and in particular did not reproduce the very low radiometric values for the *C*-type asteroids. The data for the polarimetric calibration were restricted to albedos > 0.05, and indeed lower albedos are found for very few natural materials (and no meteorites) in powdered form.

Figure 4 is reproduced from work by Zellner *et al.* (1977*b*) on the optical properties of some very dark synthetic carbon-bearing silicates. It was shown that the slope-albedo law becomes saturated, and hence the polarimetric albedos become unreliable, for albedos less than ~ 0.06 . Also it is the case that much of the asteroid polarimetry was done in blue light, and it is now realized that reliable *visual* albedos cannot be derived from such data. Accordingly the TRIAD tables (see Part VII in this book) list polarimetric slopes for 52 objects, but albedos and diameters are computed for only 27.

With the recalibration of the slope-albedo law and with the general slight increase of tabulated asteroid brightnesses implied by the new magnitude-phase relations, the systematic discrepancy between radiometric and polarimetric albedos has disappeared. For 18 S-type asteroids listed in the TRIAD tables with radiometric and polarimetric albedos both of observational weight 2 or higher, we have

$$\langle p_{\rm pol} / p_{\rm rad} \rangle = 1.00 \pm 0.18.$$
 (4)

There are still substantial disagreements for individual objects, as reflected by the rather large standard deviation. The S asteroids show a substantially larger albedo range (0.09 - 0.22) in high-quality radiometric data than in the polarimetric values (0.12 - 0.18). This result may not be surprising, since the radiometric technique is primarily sensitive to *diameter* and is dependent upon a photometric magnitude for its albedo computation, whereas the polarimetry is sensitive to albedo directly.

For some time it has been expected that observations of stellar occultations by minor planets will yield precise diameters and hence either confirm the polarimetric and radiometric albedo scales or else indicate the need for recalibration (see the chapter by Millis and Elliot in this book). The one really satisfactory occultation diameter now available is that for 2 Pallas. The albedo turns out to be higher than either the polarimetric or the radiometric predictions, but much closer to the latter. Pallas is such an unusual object, however, that we are not rushing to apply a recalibration based on this result to the more common types of minor planets. Occultation results for 532 Herculina, though rather model-dependent, provide evidence that both scales are essentially correct (Gradie *et al.* 1978*a*).

The radiometric method, unlike the polarimetric technique, is capable of reliable albedo determinations for dark and distant objects. Given first-class equipment, it is also the faster technique in terms of telescope time, and hence is the method of choice for extended asteroid surveys. Polarimetric albedo measurements should be continued in special cases and particularly for the small cis-Martian objects, for which the thinness of the regolith may cause uncertainties in the radiometric models (Lebofsky and Rieke 1979).

II. SURFACE TEXTURE

The shape of the negative polarization branch (described by its depth P_{\min} and its width α_0) together with the albedo p are related to the asteroid surface texture (Dollfus 1955, 1961, 1971). The three parameters P_{\min} , α_0 and p were measured on a large number of terrestrial, lunar and meteoritic samples, in natural conditions, or chipped, crushed, sieved or artificially prepared. Figure 5 shows two 3-dimensional models relating these 3 parameters.



Fig. 5. Model constructed with the three parameters: inversion angle α_0 , polarization minimum P_{\min} and albedo p for phase angle 5°. The Model I on the left (pictures a, b and c) is made with laboratory measurements on terrestrial, lunar and meteoritic samples in natural or artificial textures. The Model II on the right is made with telescopic observations on atmosphereless solar system objects. Pictures a: p is vertical from 0% (at bottom) to 75%; P_{\min} is toward the right in units of 10⁻³ from 0 (at corner), to 20; α_0 is the third coordinate from 0° (at left) to 28° (at corner); Pictures b: model seen from the left, with p vertical and P_{\min} horizontal; Pictures c: model seen from above, with P_{\min} horizontal and p vertical.

The model on the left is constructed from laboratory measurements on samples. Lunar regolith fines are the natural product of meteoroid bombardments on large silicaceous planetary bodies. When the model is seen from above, picture I(c), lunar soils are the white beads circled in a delineated domain at top. Solid silicaceous surfaces (natural, chipped or with grain-sizes not smaller than 1 mm) are the gray beads confined in another larger domain near the center of picture I(c). The powders made of pulverized silicates lie in between these two areas; they are strongly depleted in micron-size grains when compared to the lunar soil.

The model of Fig. 5 on the right is constructed from telescopic observations of atmosphereless solar system objects. The moon and Mercury lie in the domain of the lunar regolith as seen in II(c). The three inner Galilean satellites (beads with a dark dot) have very high albedos. Callisto is documented for its hemisphere leading its orbital motion (half bead) and belongs to the domain of rocks, which could be fragmented but without dust.

The S asteroids are the white beads which are compactly clustered in all the three pictures of Model II. The C asteroids are grouped in another area clearly separated at right of the S-type cluster. Two E-types and Vesta have high albedos which separate them at left. For all asteroids the results indicate particulate surfaces, distinguishable from bare rock but also distinguishable from lunar surface fines with their glassy, radiation-darkened agglutinates and well-developed fairy-castle structure. The largest S-type asteroids in the main belt (~250 km) and the smallest observed among the Mars-crossers (~5 km) show equally the polarimetric evidence of particulate surfaces, though of course the regolith may be very thin for the smaller objects.

In cases for which the meteoritic analog for a particular asteroid is known with some confidence, more specific statements about the surface texture can be made. Figure 6 illustrates a sample of the basaltic achondrite Bereba, prepared by LeBertre and Zellner (1978) exactly to match the albedo and telescopic polarization-phase curve of Vesta. The sample has also been measured for its near-infrared reflection spectrum, and found to show absorption band strengths very similar to those observed for Vesta (Feierberg 1979, personal communication). The sample contains a broad range of particle sizes up to $200 \,\mu\text{m}$, with the larger grains thinly coated with very fine ($\leq 5 \,\mu\text{m}$) dust. The polarimetry places no particular limit on the maximum particle size, but neither the coarser grains alone, nor the very fine dust alone, is correct for Vesta.

We are convinced that, if a sample of Vesta's surface could be examined in a 1-cm sample tray, it would look much like Fig. 5. Let us emphasize that all the known optical properties of Vesta can be duplicated by crushing a stony meteorite, with no further alterations. Lunar soils, by contrast, cannot be produced by simple crushing of lunar rocks. The size distribution of particles on Vesta is superficially like that on the moon (as is the gross composition), but it is not necessary to invoke the various complex processes



Fig. 6. Photomicrograph of a sample of the eucrite Bereba, crushed to a surface texture yielding the best match with the telescopic polarization-phase curve of Vesta (Le Bertre and Zellner 1978). The sample tray is 1 cm in diameter.

that have gone into producing the lunar soils.

The asteroid surface soils seem to be rather coarser than the lunar fines, which have 20 % of their mass in grains smaller than 10 μ m and only 40 % in grains larger than 100 μ m. By contrast the powders best simulating the asteroid surfaces have most of their mass in grains of diameter ~100 μ m and less than 10 % in the form of 10 μ m and finer dust particles. The differences are doubtless related in part to the lower average impact velocities in the main belt (~5 km sec⁻¹), but they are more specifically attributable to the small size and low surface gravity of the asteroids. As discussed by Housen *et al.* in their chapter in this book, asteroid regolith particles tend to lie undisturbed for a period of time and then be excavated and lost in subsequent impacts; the very extensive gardening processes that are characteristic of the lunar surface do not occur.

As illustrated in Fig. 5(b), the depth $P_{\rm min}$ of the negative branch can be used as an indicator of albedo, though such usage is hazardous in view of its sensitivity to surface texture. $P_{\rm min}$ ranges from about 0.3 % for the high-albedo *E* asteroids to values slightly in excess of 2 % for some of the dark *C* objects. Both the theory of Wolff and that of Lumme predict an upper limit of ~ 2.5 % for $P_{\rm min}$; the largest value reliably measured in the laboratory is about 2.2 %. Like the polarimetric slope, the negative branch saturates for albedos in the range 0.02 - 0.05 and is weaker for very dark surfaces. Thus for dark, distant objects like the Trojans, not observable at phases larger than 12°, the polarimetry can be used only to place upper limits on the albedo. For the main-belt asteroids P_{\min} is a good indicator of taxonomic type, with which a mean albedo may be associated for statistical purposes (see Zellner's chapter in this book). We do not, however, list asteroid albedos derived directly from P_{\min} alone.

Dollfus *et al.* (1979) have succeeded in generating polarization-phase curves like those observed for the *M* asteroids by using iron filings of diameter \sim 30 μ m. Presumably even metallic surfaces will be shattered and pulverized, producing particulate regoliths, under the hypervelocity impacts. Because of the low temperatures encountered in the asteroid belt, the ferro-nickels are no longer ductile but brittle. Such processes are very difficult to simulate in the laboratory. The enstatite chondrites are spectrally indistinguishable from pure metal, and could be an alternative explanation for the correct mineralogy for the *M* asteroids; but *E*-type chondrite samples matching the polarization of *M* asteroids have not been identified.

Another puzzle is provided by the C3 chondrites, which measured in the laboratory have invariably shown polarimetric inversion angles in the range $23^{\circ} - 28^{\circ}$, unlike anything observed in the asteroid belt. Further work on the C3 samples is in progress. Finally, there is the large, dark, unclassifiable object 704 Interamnia, with inversion angle 16° , far smaller than is observed for all the rest of the asteroids. Is Interamnia alone dust-free? It seems most unlikely, and the explanation may be associated with its peculiar and presently unknown composition.

III. SURFACE VARIEGATION

As minor planets rotate, any differences in mean albedo or surface texture from one hemisphere to another should be revealed by changes in the optical polarization. According to results summarized by Degewij and Zellner (1978), most asteroids are in fact remarkably uniform in disk-integrated measurements. The Amor object 433 Eros shows undetectable polarization variations at the level of one part in 40, and for 1 Ceres the variations are less than one part in 200. For both objects the photometric lightcurves are due entirely to shape and shadowing and not to albedo spots. Similar results, though of lower precision, are found for several other objects, yet each asteroid can be recognized as nearly unique if well-enough observed. Apparently, under impact bombardment, each asteroid blankets itself in a well-mixed layer of its own debris.

Vesta provides a notable exception, as demonstrated in Fig. 7 from work reported by Gradie *et al.* (1978*b*). Vesta shows polarization variations of about one part in ten, in exact synchronization with and very close mirror-image to its photometric lightcurve. The planet can be regarded as a spheroid with the brightness changes being fully attributable to albedo variegation. Whether the differences are functions of surface texture, composition, or contamination by impacting foreign material can be elucidated in principle from detailed studies of the reflection spectrum and of



Fig. 7. Variations of asteroid 4 Vesta in photometric magnitude (top) and in polarization (bottom) on three nights in June 1978.

the polarization near the inversion angle. In UBV colors Vesta is known to be slightly redder near maximum light (Blanco and Catalano 1979), but the supplementary polarimetry has not been done and attempts to detect spectral changes at longer wavelengths have been inconclusive. Vesta with its surface markings remains a challenge for the observer.

IV. FUTURE WORK

We can now discuss with some confidence the albedos and surface textures of minor planets as indicated by optical polarimetry. Some pieces are still missing, however. The laboratory work is incomplete with respect to C3 and enstatite chondrites and with respect to metal-rich meteorites. Polarimetrically we really ought to be able to distinguish between stony-irons and H chondrites for the S asteroids, and between enstatite chondrites and nickel-irons for the M objects, but the problems of sample preparation are formidable. It is possible that some of the answers will come from theoretical work. Attempts to model the polarization of light reflected from particulate surfaces have broken the spirits of more than one theoretician, but good people are still trying.

Observationally, we do not expect that the number of minor planets with well-defined polarization-phase curves will substantially increase in the near future. Large telescope time for asteroid work is too limited, and the need for an extended spectrophotometric survey of the minor planet population is too compelling. Rather, we see the polarimetry playing a supporting role, for examination of unusual objects and for additional detailed studies of asteroid spottedness. Finally, any objects that are chosen for spacecraft flyby and rendezvous missions should be studied by all available groundbased techniques, including extensive optical polarimetry.

Acknowledgments. This work was supported by Observatoire de Paris, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS) and Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales (CNES), and by NASA grants to the University of Arizona.

REFERENCES

- Blanco, C., and Catalano, S. 1979. UBV Photometry of Vesta. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Bowell, E.; Dollfus, A.; and Geake, J. E. 1972. Polarimetric properties of the lunar surface and its interpretation. Part 5: Apollo 14 and Luna 16 lunar samples. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. III (Cambridge: Massachusetts Institute of Technology Press), pp. 3103-3126.
- Bowell, E., and Zellner, B. 1974. Polarizations of asteroids and satellites. In *Planets, Stars, and Nebulae Studied with Photopolarimetry*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 381-404.
- Degewij, J., and Zellner, B. 1978. Asteroid surface variegation. Lunar Sci. IX, Lunar and Planetary Institute, Houston. pp. 235-237.
- Dollfus, A. 1955. Etude des planètes par la polarisation de leur lumière. Thesis, University of Paris. NASA Tech. Transl. F-188, 1964.
- Dollfus, A. 1961. Polarization studies of planets. In *Planets and Satellites*, eds. G. P. Kuiper and B. M. Middlehurst (Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press), pp. 343-399.
- Dollfus, A. 1971. Physical studies of asteroids by polarization of the light. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 95-116.
- Dollfus, A., and Geake, J. E. 1975. Polarimetric properties of the lunar surface and its interpretation: Part 7. Other solar system objects. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2749-2768.
- Dollfus, A.; Geake, J. E.; Mandeville, J. C.; and Zellner, B. 1977. The nature of asteroid surfaces, from optical polarimetry. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 243-251.
- Dollfus, A.; Mandeville, J.C.; and Duseaux, M. 1979. The nature of the M-type asteroids from optical polarimetry. *Icarus* 37: 124-132.
- Dollfus, A., and Titulaer, C. 1971. Polarimetric properties of the lunar surface and its interpretation. Part 3. Volcanic samples in several wavelengths. *Astron. and Astrophys.* 12: 199-209.
- Gradie, J.; Lebofsky, L.; and Zellner, B. 1978a. Radiometric and polarimetric diameter and albedo of 532 Herculina (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 596.
- Gradie, J.; Tedesco, E.; and Zellner, B. 1978b. Rotational variations in the optical polarization and reflection spectrum of Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- KenKnight, C. E.; Rosenberg, D. L.; and Wehner, G. K. 1967. Parameters of the optical properties of the lunar surface powder in relation to solar wind bombardment. J. Geophys. Res. 72: 3105-3129.
- LeBertre, T., and Zellner, B. 1978. The surface texture of Vesta. Lunar Sci. IX, The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 642-644.
- Lebofsky, L. A., and Rieke, G. H. 1979. Thermal properties of 433 Eros. *Icarus* (in press).
- Lyot, B. 1929. Recherches sur la polarisation de la lumière des planètes et de quelques substances terrestres. Doctoral Thesis, University of Paris. NASA Tech. Transl. F-187, 1964.

- Veverka, J. 1970. Photometric and polarimetric studies of minor planets and satellites. Ph.D. dissertation, Harvard University.
- Widorn, T. 1967. Zur photometrischen Bestimmung der Durchmesser der Kleinen Planeten. Ann. Univ. Sternw. Wien 27: 112-119.
- Wolff, M. 1975. Polarization of light reflected from rough planetary surface. Appl. Optics 14: 1395-1405.
- Zellner, B. 1977. Optical polarimetry of particulate surfaces. In Optical Polarimetry, Instrumentation and Applications, eds. R. M. A. Azzam and D. L. Coffeen, Proc. Soc. Photo-Optical Instrum. Eng., vol. 112, pp. 168-175.
- Zellner, B., and Gradie, J. 1976. Minor planets and related objects. XX. Polarimetric evidence for the albedos and compositions of 94 asteroids. *Astron. J.* 81: 262-280.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; LeBertre, T.; Duseaux, M.; and Dollfus, A. 1977a. The asteroid albedo scale. I. Laboratory polarimetry of meteorites. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1091-1110.
- Zellner, B.; LeBertre, T.; and Day, K. 1977b. The asteroid albedo scale. II. Laboratory polarimetry of dark carbon-bearing silicates. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII, (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1111-1117.

RADIOMETRY OF ASTEROIDS

DAVID MORRISON University of Hawaii

and

LARRY LEBOFSKY University of Arizona

Measurements of the thermal emission of asteroids can be used to derive albedos and diameters and to infer information on thermophysical properties of the upper layer of asteroid surfaces. Radiometric diameters and albedos, derived on the basis of standard thermal models for low-conductivity regoliths, have been determined for approximately 200 asteroids, with results in agreement with determinations by polarimetry and stellar occultations. For objects to which these standard models apply, diameters can be determined with an accuracy of $\pm 10\%$. In several cases of small asteroids, however, there is evidence that the standard models do not apply, presumably due to the absence of an insulating regolith. Thus the interpretation of radiometric diameters is in question and the utility for objects with diameters less than ~ 30 km is diminished. In these cases the thermal observations potentially can provide information on the ability of low-gravity objects to retain regoliths.

RADIOMETRY

In many areas of planetary astronomy, measurements of thermal radiation are used to deduce surface temperatures. However, if the effective size of the emitting area is not known, a thermal flux measurement is inadequate to define the temperature. In principle, a thermal spectrum could be used to determine temperature, but in practice variations of emissivity with wavelength of naturally occurring surfaces, as well as the variation of temperature with location on the surface, make it difficult to achieve the desired precision. Rather, the thermal flux can be used, in combination with a photometric measurement of reflected sunlight, to derive the size and the albedo. In the study of asteroids, diameters and albedos are fundamental, but not easily measured, parameters. Radiometry has therefore made an important contribution as the simplest and fastest way to measure diameter and albedo with precision adequate for all but the most demanding tasks, such as derivation of bulk density.

The first application of thermal radiometry to derive an asteroid diameter was made by Allen (1970), who used 10 μ m observations to find what he called an "infrared diameter" for 4 Vesta. Matson (1971 *a,b*) independently carried out a program to measure diameters for about 20 asteroids from observations in three infrared bandpasses in the 8 to 14 μ m window. Both of these authors concluded that Vesta was larger than had been thought from visual observations, and Matson made the additional discovery that at least one asteroid, 324 Bamberga, was extremely dark, with geometric albedo < 0.04. The publication of both Allen's (1971) and Matson's (1971*a*) preliminary results stimulated considerable interest and controversy.

In the eight years since 1971, radiometry has earned an important place in the study of physical properties of asteroids. When Chapman *et al.* (1975) introduced the *CSM* taxonomy (see Zellner's chapter in this book), and summarized the then known properties of asteroids, 47 radiometric diameters had been published. Two years later, when Morrison (1977b) reviewed the field, a total of 187 objects had been measured. In the TRIAD file (Bender *et al.* 1978) presented in Part VII of this book, radiometric diameters are given for 195 asteroids. At this writing, the general survey work needed for reconnaisance and classification of bright main-belt asteroids has been largely completed; radiometry will, however, continue to play an important role in the characterization of special groups, or of objects found from color data to be of particular interest. In addition, there is the prospect of a comprehensive survey of most of the numbered asteroids and faint asteroids in general from space in a very few years, with the anticipated launch of the Infrared Astronomical Satellite (IRAS; see the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff).

In this review we will discuss the standard models for the interpretation of asteroid radiometry (Sec. I), other nonstandard thermal models that appear to be required in some cases (Sec. II), and finally the data base and assumptions that are used to generate the TRIAD file of standard asteroid diameters and albedos.

I. STANDARD THERMAL MODELS

Basic Principles

The principle of the radiometric determination of size and albedo is simple. The visible brightness of an asteroid is proportional to the product of geometric albedo and cross-section. The total thermal emission is proportional to the product of the absorbed insolation (1 - A), where A is Bond albedo) and cross-section. For a surface in equilibrium with the insolation, the reflected and emitted radiation together must equal the total solar radiation intercepted. Thus measurements of both the reflected and emitted components, together with appropriate assumptions concerning the photometric properties of the surface and the relationship between geometric and Bond albedos, is sufficient to determine both the size and the albedo of the asteroid.

The reflected component of energy is easily measured by a broadband visible photometric observation, using typically the B and V of the standard UBV system. The absorbed and reradiated component is best measured in the infrared, near the blackbody peak; for asteroids, broadband photometry near 10 and 20 μ m is most convenient. Since the visible and infrared components respond in a complementary way to differences in albedo, even a relatively crude measurement of the instantaneous difference in visible and infrared magnitude (e.g., a precision of 10–20%) is adequate to determine the asteroid diameter to within ~ 10%.

In principle it is easy to determine the relationship of geometric albedo to bolometric Bond albedo. The geometric albedo, p_{λ} or $p(\lambda)$, at a given wavelength, is the ratio of the back-scattered light from an asteroid or planet compared with a flat Lambertian (diffuse reflecting) disk of unit albedo, while the bolometric Bond albedo is the ratio of total incident to total reflected radiation integrated over the entire surface of the object and integrated over all wavelengths. Since the brightness of an asteroid or planet will vary with viewing angle and illumination, the geometric albedo will also vary. Therefore, to relate the geometric and bolometric Bond albedos we must also introduce the phase integral q which was first defined by Russell (1916) as

$$q(\lambda) = 2 \int_{0}^{\pi} \phi(\lambda, \alpha) \sin \alpha \, d\alpha$$
 (1)

where $\phi(\lambda, \alpha)$ is the disk integrated brightness of the asteroid at phase angle α , relative to its brightness at $\dot{\alpha} = 0^{\circ}$. We can thus define Bond albedo at any given wavelength as

$$A_{\lambda} = q(\lambda) p(\lambda) \tag{2}$$

and finally A_{B} (or simply A) as the bolometric Bond albedo

$$A_B = \overline{A}_{\lambda} . \tag{3}$$

However, since we can observe asteroids over only a limited range of phase angles (< 25°) we cannot determine q explicitly and thus it must be assumed or modeled.

One of the major unknowns which must be assumed or modeled for the radiometric method is the relationship between geometric and Bond albedo. However, for the typical dark asteroid it turns out that derived diameters and geometric albedos are remarkably insensitive to this relationship. If nearly all the incident sunlight is absorbed, the surface is close to blackbody temperature, and even a large change in Bond albedo (e.g. a factor of 2) makes little difference to the surface temperature or the emitted infrared flux. The main parameter influencing infrared brightness is simply diameter, and an infrared magnitude by itself comes very close to determining the size. The visible brightness, on the other hand, is directly proportional to geometric albedo, whether the albedo is large or small. Thus the diameter, together with the visual magnitude, yields the geometric albedo. In actual practice, the variables are not as totally separable as this discussion has implied, but for dark objects it well illustrates that radiometry yields a diameter that is only weakly dependent on either V-magnitude or assumptions of photometric properties, whereas the geometric albedo is directly related to the visual magnitude, and errors in V transform directly into errors in albedo.

The techniques that have been used to derive radiometric diameters and albedos all require assumptions concerning the photometric properties and the thermal properties of asteroid surfaces. Such assumptions must be made, since the measurements of reflected and emitted energy necessarily refer to only a limited geometry, usually at small phase angles, whereas the balance between absorbed and emitted energy is a global property of the asteroid. In the remainder of this section we describe the standard models that have been used during the past decade.

Standard Models

A number of authors have described models, all of which are roughly equivalent, that can be characterized as standard or lunar-like. Early work included Allen (1970), Matson (1971a,b), Morrison (1973), Jones and Morrison (1974), and Hansen (1976). More recent descriptions, which include review and criticism of earlier work, are given by Morrison (1977b), Hansen (1977a), and Matson *et al.* (1978). Other useful but nonstandard approaches will be discussed in Sec. II.

Treatment of the visible photometric properties of asteroids is generally rather simple, since the computed diameters and geometric albedos are only weakly dependent on the values adopted. Adopted linear phase coefficients of 0.02 to 0.04 mag/deg are used (Gehrels and Tedesco 1979; see Gehrels' chapter), and the opposition surge is neglected in computing geometric albedo. The V-band brightness is taken as representative of the integrated, or bolometric magnitude, although when color information has been available it has sometimes also been used (e.g. Hansen 1976). The most important parameter that must be assumed is the ratio (q, the phase integral) of Bond to geometric albedo. Morrison and his collaborators have generally adopted for all asteroids a value q = 0.6, the same as the measured phase integral of the moon and Mercury. Matson and his collaborators have used a semi-empirical value of q computed from the albedo based on the correlation of phase integral to albedo derived for the moon. This method appears to be valid, based on the recent theoretical work of Bowell and Lumme (see their chapter in this book). In practice the value of q in the range 0.5–0.8 has negligible influence on the computed diameters unless the albedo is high; e.g. > 0.20(cf. Jones and Morrison 1974; Morrison 1977b).

The most important assumptions in the standard models concern the relationship between the infrared magnitude and the total thermal emission of an asteroid. The first problem is the absolute calibration of the infrared photometric scale. Uncertainties in the adopted magnitudes of standard stars and in the definition of zero magnitude in terms of absolute radiance levels may be as high as 10 to 15%. In addition, small but significant relative differences in the magnitudes reported by different observers are attributable to the slightly different photometric systems used by each. In part these differences are illusory, since differences in reported magnitudes do not necessarily imply equal differences in the derived monochromatic radiance levels, which are the numbers used in modeling asteroid diameters.

We summarize in Table I the standard stars used by recent asteroid surveys: Morrison (U. of Hawaii/Kitt Peak), Hansen (Caltech/Cerro Tololo), and Rieke/Lebofsky (U. of Arizona). While there are no large systematic differences, the uncertainty of absolute calibration remains a primary limit on the accuracy of asteroid radiometric measurements.

A more basic problem in the interpretation of the radiometric measurements lies in the unknown thermal properties of the asteroids themselves. As a result of differing assumptions concerning the emissivity and thermal inertia of asteroid surfaces, different workers have occasionally derived albedos differing by as much as a factor of 2 from the same or similar data. The "standard model" in the title of this sub-section refers essentially to a particular set of these assumptions that has proved highly useful in deriving diameters and albedos of main-belt asteroids.

Following Matson *et al.* (1978), we can write for a spherical object in equilibrium with the insolation:

TABLE I

Comparison of Absolute Calibration Systems

Group	Star	$m\lambda_{10}^{a}$	mλ20 ^b	$F_{\lambda_{10}c}$	$F_{\lambda^{2}0}c$	$F_{1 \ 0 \ . 0}^{d}$	$F_{20.0}^{\rm d}$
				(W-cm ⁻	$^{2}-\mu m^{-1}$)	$(W-cm^{-2})$	$(-\mu m^{-1})$
Caltech/Cerro	α Lyr	0.00	0.00	1.14×10^{-16}	8.07×10^{-18}	1.16×10^{-16}	7.49×10^{-18}
Tololo	α Ori ^e	-5.17	-5.73	1.33×10^{-14}	$1.58 \times 10^{-1.5}$	1.35×10^{-14}	$1.47 \times 10^{-1.5}$
(Hansen)	γ Cru	-3.29	-3.43	$2.36 \times 10^{-1.5}$	$1.90 \times 10^{-1.6}$	2.40×10^{-15}	1.76×10^{-16}
	α Sco ^e	-4.65	-5.01	8.26 x 10 ⁻¹⁵	8.14 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	8.39 x 10 ⁻¹⁵	7.55×10^{-16}
	β Gru	-3.46	-3.36	2.76 x 10 ^{-1 5}	$1.78 \times 10^{-1.6}$	$2.80 \times 10^{-1.5}$	1.65 x 10 ⁻¹⁶
Hawaii-Kitt Peak	α Boo	-3.2	- 3.3	$2.2 \times 10^{-1.5}$	$1.5 \times 10^{-1.6}$	$2.2 \times 10^{-1.5}$	1.5×10^{-16}
(Morrison)	α Her ^e	-4.0	-4.3	4.6×10^{-15}	$3.6 \times 10^{-1.6}$	4.6×10^{-15}	3.6×10^{-16}
	$\beta \operatorname{Peg}^{e}$	- 2.5	-2.7	1.3×10^{-15}	9.0 x 10^{-17}	1.3×10^{-15}	9.0 $\times 10^{-17}$
	α Tau	-3.1	-3.2	$2.0 \times 10^{-1.5}$	$1.4 \times 10^{-1.6}$	2.0×10^{-15}	1.4×10^{-16}
	α Ori ^e	-5.2	-5.7	1.4×10^{-14}	$1.4 \times 10^{-1.5}$	1.4×10^{-14}	1.4×10^{-15}
	β Gem	-1.30		3.87×10^{-16}		3.87 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	
Arizona	β And	- 2.06	-2.23	6.47 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	5.07 x 10 ⁻¹⁷	8.13 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	6.16 x 10 ⁻¹⁷
(Rieke-Lebofsky)	α Ari	-0.75	-0.85	1.94 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	1.42×10^{-17}	2.43×10^{-16}	1.73×10^{-17}
	$lpha~{ m Tau}$	- 2.99	-3.12	$1.52 \times 10^{-1.5}$	$1.15 \times 10^{-1.6}$	1.92×10^{-15}	1.40×10^{-16}
	α Aur	-1.90	-1.93	5.58×10^{-16}	3.85×10^{-17}	7.02×10^{-16}	4.67 x 10 ⁻¹⁷
	α CMi	-0.66	-0.57	1.78×10^{-16}	1.10×10^{-17}	2.24 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	1.34×10^{-17}
	α Hya	-1.38		3.46 x 10 ⁻¹⁶		4.35×10^{-16}	
	α Boo	-3.12	-3.30	1.72×10^{-15}	1.36 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	2.16×10^{-15}	1.65×10^{-16}
	γ Dra	- 1.45		3.69 x 10 ⁻¹⁶		4.64 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	

J
Ō
n
ц
Ξ.
Ц
0
0
\sim
I
LTJ
5
$\overline{\mathbf{m}}$
-
Υ.
(H

Comparison of Absolute Calibration Systems

Group	Star	$m \lambda_{10}{}^{a}$	mλ20 ^b	$F_{\lambda 1 0}$ c	$F_{\lambda^{2}0^{c}}$	$F_{1 0.0} d$	$F_{20.0}^{}d$
Arizona	$\gamma \mathrm{Aql} \ eta \mathrm{Gem}$	- 0.72 - 1.20	 -1.28	1.88×10^{-16} 2.93 x 10^{-16}	2.11×10^{-17}	2.37 x 10 ⁻¹⁶ 3.68 x 10 ⁻¹⁶	${2.57 \times 10^{-17}}$

^aStandard star magnitude, 10 µm bandpass. Caltech: $\lambda_{10} = 10.04$ µm; Hawaii: $\lambda_{10} = 10.0$ µm; Arizona: $\lambda_{10} = 10.6$ µm. ^bStandard star magnitude 20 µm bandpass. Caltech: $\lambda_{20} = 19.63$ µm; Hawaii: $\lambda_{20} = 20.0$ µm; Arizona: $\lambda_{20} = 21.0$ µm.

^cStandard star fluxes 10 and 20 µm bandpasses. Zero magnitude fluxes 10 µm (20 µm); Caltech: 1.14 x 10⁻¹⁶ (8.07 x 10⁻¹⁸); Hawaii: 1.17 x 10⁻¹⁶ (7.3×10^{-18}) ; Arizona: 9.7 x 10^{-17} (6.5 x $10^{-18})$.

^dStandard star fluxes standardized to 10.0 μ m and 20.0 μ m. Zero magnitude fluxes 10.0 μ m (20.0 μ m): Caltech: 1.16 x 10⁻¹⁶ (7.49 x 10⁻¹⁸); Hawaii: 1.17 x 10⁻¹⁶ (7.3 x 10⁻¹⁸) Arizona: 1.22 x 10⁻¹⁶ (7.9 x 10⁻¹⁸).

^eStars listed in variable star catalog as having visual variabilities greater than 0.5 mag.

RADIOMETRY

$$\pi r^2 (1-A) S_0 = \beta \epsilon \sigma r^2 \int_0^{2\pi} \int_{-\pi/2}^{\pi/2} T^4(\theta,\phi) \cos\phi \, \mathrm{d}\phi \, \mathrm{d}\theta \qquad (4)$$

where r is the radius, A is the bolometric Bond albedo, S_0 is the solar radiant flux, β is a normalization constant (of order unity) related to the angular distribution of thermal emission, ϵ is the bolometric emissivity, σ the Boltzmann constant, and $T(\theta, \phi)$ is the effective temperature of a point on the surface at longitude θ and latitude ϕ . The earth and sun both are assumed to lie along the normal to the surface at $\theta = 0$, $\phi = 0$; i.e., the asteroid is observed at zero phase. The standard model, implicitly or explicitly, needs to consider three things: the value of ϵ and β , and the distribution of surface temperature.

The infrared emissivities of natural dielectric materials are generally ~ 0.9 , the value usually associated with the standard model. Since infrared measurements are typically made at 10 or 20 μ m, near the peak of the asteroid thermal emission, the solutions are only weakly dependent on choice of ϵ ; the main effect of changing ϵ is to change the temperature and hence the wavelength dependence of brightness, but not to alter significantly the emitted flux in the passbands observed.

The distribution of temperature is primarily a function of the thermal inertia of the surface and the rotation period of the asteroid. If the inertia is large (high thermal conductivity) and the rotation rapid, the surface layers continue to radiate substantial energy as they rotate into the unobserved night hemisphere, and the infrared brightness seen toward small phase angles is decreased. The standard models are often called "lunar-like" models because they assume low thermal inertia, corresponding to a loose, particulate regolith. With such lunar thermal properties, an asteroid with a typical rotation period of several hours radiates only a few percent of the absorbed insolation from its dark hemisphere. The standard model simply assumes:

$$T = T_{\max} \cos^{\frac{1}{4}} \theta \cos^{\frac{1}{4}} \phi \tag{5}$$

for the illuminated hemisphere and T = 0 for the dark hemisphere.

The normalization constant β allows for the possibility of enhanced infrared emission at small phase angles, such as has been seen for the moon (Saari and Shorthill 1972); in this case, $\beta < 1$. It can also be used to express, in a convenient way, departures from the temperature distribution adopted for the standard model. If the conductivity is so high that little cooling takes place, β approaches a value of π .

The standard models of Jones and Morrison (1974), Hansen (1976, 1977*a*), Matson *et al.* (1978) and Lebofsky *et al.* (1978) all provide differing rationales for their choice of degree of enhancement of emission toward zero phase and of the temperature distribution over the surface, but for purposes

D. MORRISON AND L. A. LEBOFSKY

of computing asteroid diameters and albedos these differences can be expressed simply as differences in choice of the normalization constant β . Jones and Morrison attempted to calibrate their models from observations of the Galilean satellites and the moon, leading to a value for β of ~ 0.9. Hansen (1976) did not incorporate peaking and also assumed significant dark-side emission, yielding $\beta \sim 1.3$. In a later detailed model in which the emission properties of a rough, cratered surface were considered, Hansen (1977*a*) derived $\beta \sim 1.0$, thus obtaining diameters and albedos similar to those of Jones and Morrison. Matson *et al.* and Lebofsky *et al.* have explicitly considered models yielding a wide range in β , as will be discussed in Sec. II.

In re-examining the controversy that surrounded radiometric diameters in the years 1974-1977, we have computed new thermal models to study Hansen's (1976) assumptions. Hansen assumed that the temperature at the terminator was 60% of that at the subsolar point, and thus that about 40% of the asteroid's thermal energy is radiated from the unlit side. His model was therefore not really lunar-like; for a surface of lunar soil, only 3 to 5% is radiated from the dark hemisphere. In addition, we have found an error introduced by his treatment of the emission spectrum as that of a single blackbody rather than a composite of radiation from many temperatures. Because he made this assumption in combining his 10 and 20 μ m data, Hansen's derived emissivities are systematically too low (37 out of 66 of his computed emissivities were less than 0.8, the lowest being 0.35). When these problems are corrected in Hansen's 1976 model, much of the discrepancy between his values and those of Morrison are eliminated, even without his later crater model (Hansen 1977a).

Morrison has made both 10 and 20 μ m measurements of asteroids. When the diameters derived from these are compared, the 20 μ m diameters are in general slightly larger (~4%) than the 10 μ m diameters. Since Morrison does assume a surface temperature distribution and does not use a single blackbody (see, e.g., Jones and Morrison 1974), the discrepancies could be due to uncertainties in the relative 10 and 20 μ m flux calibration (20 μ m flux calibration high relative to 10 μ m flux calibration).

The standard model, then, assumes the asteroid to be exactly spherical, with a surface composed of a rough dielectric of low thermal conductivity, to a depth of at least a few centimeters. The photometric properties are those of a dark, dusty surface, as is suggested by the observed phase functions and polarimetric behavior of asteroids. In the infrared, the emissivity is near unity, there is a peaking or beaming of thermal emission at small phase angles, and no more than a few percent of the absorbed insolation is radiated from the night hemisphere.

Calibration of the Standard Model

The most important application of radiometry to date has been for the derivation of diameters and albedos. The values actually derived depend on a

TABLE II

Asteroid	D (occultation) ^a	D (radiometric)	Rad/Occ
2 Pallas	538±11	583±58	1.1±0.1
6 Hebe	186± 9	206±21	1.1 ± 0.1
532 Herculina	217±15	219±11	1.0±0.1

Comparison of the Occultation and Radiometric Diameters of Asteroids

^aEstimated errors are 1σ residuals of fit of geometric model to observations.

number of assumed model parameters, described above. We now consider the final choice of the normalization factor β or its equivalent to yield the best values for asteroid diameters.

Historically, different infrared observers made somewhat arbitrary choices of model parameters, derived diameters and albedos, and then compared their results. Much of the discrepancy centered on the reality of the normalization for zero-phase peaking introduced by Jones and Morrison (1974) and Morrison (1974) and subsequently enlarged still more by Morrison and Chapman (1976). Their scale yielded higher albedos than those calculated by Matson (1971b) and Hansen (1976), although still not high enough to agree with the polarimetric albedos of Zellner and colleagues at that time. Subsequently, Hansen (1977a), using the model of Winter and Krupp (1971) showed how a cratered surface could generate the beaming effect. Since 1977 a consensus has emerged in favor of a standard model, for at least the larger asteroids, similar to that of Morrison and colleagues.

Two independent sources of asteroid data can be invoked to test the radiometric diameter scale. First are the polarimetric albedos, obtained from laboratory calibration of an empirical polarization slope-albedo law (e.g. Bowell and Zellner 1974, and the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner in this book). A comprehensive recent re-analysis of these albedos by Zellner *et al.* (1977*a,b*) yields a scale for asteroid albedos in agreement with the radiometric values (Morrison 1977*b*) for $p_v > 0.06$, and explains discrepancies at lower albedos in terms of a breakdown of the polarization slope-albedo relationship for low-albedo materials. Based on 25 asteroids observed well by both techniques, the systematic difference between the two scales is well under 5% in albedo, and half as great in diameter.

The recent determination of several asteroid diameters from stellar occultations (Bowell *et al.* 1978b; Taylor and Dunham 1978; Wasserman *et al.* 1979; see the chapter by Millis *et al.* in this book) provides the potential for an even more secure calibration for the larger asteroids. Table II compares the occultation diameters for Pallas, Hebe, and Herculina with the radiometric diameters calculated by Morrison from TRIAD. The two sets of diameters agree within their stated uncertainties, although there is a slight suggestion



Fig. 1. The observed flux of 324 Bamberga from $1.25-21 \ \mu m$. A solar spectrum has been fit through the K-band measurement and a least squares fit has been made to the thermal infrared measurements (5-21 μm). Solid line: dusty model. Dashed line: rocky model.

that the radiometric diameters may be a few percent too large. Pallas should provide the best test, but unfortunately the radiometry for this object is not all of high quality, with a wide range among separate observations. Presumably one or more of the observations is bad, but new observations are required to resolve the matter. Until that time, any use of the occultation diameters to adjust the radiometric scale is premature.

Another approach to testing the standard model is to obtain radiometric observations over a broad spectral range. The predictions of the standard model concerning the thermal emission spectrum can then be tested. Figure 1 illustrates observations of this type for 324 Bamberga, made in 1978 by Lebofsky. The standard thermal model fits this spectrum very well.

In summary, the radiometric calibration adopted in 1974 by Morrison and his colleagues, with a value of $\beta \sim 0.9$, appears to yield results for the larger asteroids in agreement with both polarimetric albedos and occultation diameters. For those asteroids with thermal and electrical surface properties consistent with the assumptions of the standard model, radiometric diameters should be accurate to $\pm 10\%$, and albedos to $\pm 20\%$.

II. NONSTANDARD THERMAL MODELS

The agreement between the diameters and albedos obtained from radiometry, polarimetry, and occultations suggests that the standard model,

RADIOMETRY

with its lunar-like surface layer, applies to most of the asteroids studied radiometrically. Typically, these are main-belt objects with diameters of 50 km or more. However, based on our understanding of meteorites and their relationship to asteroids, it is probable that some asteroids do not have the assumed lunar thermal properties, or that others might have metallic rather than rocky surfaces. Thus we need to consider what the radiometric behavior might be for asteroids that do not conform to the assumptions of the standard model.

The need for nonstandard modeling of asteroids has been recently demonstrated in the observations by Lebofsky *et al.* (1978) of 1580 Betula and by Lebofsky *et al.* (1979) of 2100 Ra-Shalom, 1978RA. In both cases, differences between radiometric diameters obtained with the standard model and diameters inferred from other techniques suggest that these small asteroids lack a low-conductivity regolith (i.e., have rock surfaces). In addition, the extensive observations made of 433 Eros in 1975 (Lebofsky and Rieke 1979) suggest that it has a partially rocky surface.

Departures from Standard Models

There are three main ways in which the assumptions of the standard model may break down for real asteroids. The first and perhaps simplest case is that of a nonspherical asteroid. If the object is greatly elongated, as is the case for 433 Eros and 624 Hektor, the temperature distribution must be calculated for a more realistic geometry, such as two spheres in contact or a cylinder with hemispherical ends. In reality, of course, the asteroid will have a more complex shape, but such simple models are adequate to specify the only parameter of interest for calculating diameters, which is the distribution of orientation of surface elements with respect to insolation.

Of greater potential interest are failures in the assumptions concerning thermal and electrical properties of the surface. If there is no regolith, the thermal inertia may be high and as much as 50% of the absorbed insolation may be radiated from the dark hemisphere. In that case, radiometry from small phase angles will underestimate the total absorbed energy, and a diameter calculated with the standard model will be too small. In the extreme case of an isothermal asteroid, the error could be a factor of 2 in albedo, or of $\sqrt{2}$ in diameter.

If an asteroid does not have a dielectric surface, as might be the case for the parent body of a metal meteorite, both the thermal and electrical properties may be anomalous. Metal has low infrared emissivity (0.1), as well as high thermal conductivity. The low emissivity would raise the surface temperature, shifting the bulk of the thermal radiation to shorter wavelengths. Depending on the infrared wavelength bands observed, the failure of the standard model could be substantial.

In Table III, adopted from Matson et al. (1978), we compare two nonstandard models with the standard, lunar-like model (Model I). Model II

	Model P	arameters	
Parameter	Model I (Standard Model)	Model II	Model III
Analogy Thermal response Rotation β Emissivity, ϵ $T(\theta, \phi), \theta \leq 90^{\circ}$ $ \theta > 90^{\circ}$	Lunar surface Low thermal inertia Slow (nonrotating) 0.9 0.9 T _{max} cos ^{1/4} θ cos ^{/4} φ	Rock High thermal inertia Rapid π 0.9 $T_{\max} \cos^{1/4} \phi$ $T_{\max} \cos^{1/4} \phi$	Iron meteorite High thermal inertia Rapid π 0.1 $T_{max} \cos^{1/4} \phi$ $T_{max} \cos^{1/4} \phi$

TABLE III



Fig. 2. Three model surfaces as originally discussed by Lebofsky *et al.* (1978) and Matson *et al.* (1978). All surfaces have the same albedo. (a) Model I: $\beta = 0.9$, $\epsilon = 0.9$, nonrotating, dusty model. (b) Model II: $\beta = \pi$, $\epsilon = 0.9$, rapid rotating, rocky model (isothermal). (c) Model III: $\beta = \pi$, $\epsilon = 0.1$, rapid rotating, metal model.

corresponds to an extreme "rocky" surface in which the thermal conductivity is so high, and the rotation so rapid, that there is no temperature variation with phase. (Note, however, that the surface is not strictly isothermal; temperature still varies with latitude.) A true rocky surface with no dust, while it would display some diurnal temperature variation, might approach the conditions of this model for a rapidly rotating asteroid. Model III corresponds to a metallic object. Again, there is no variation of temperature with phase, but in addition the emissivity is extremely low. A true asteroid might approach these properties even if the metal were mixed with ordinary silicates, so long as the connected metal masses were large compared with a thermal wavelength (tens of centimeters).

Figure 2 illustrates the spectrum calculated with each model for an asteroid with $p_v = 0.055$ at a distance from the sun of 2.77 AU (1 Ceres). The absolute difference between the curves for Model I and Model II, resulting from the fact that half the energy in Model II is emitted unseen from the dark side, is obvious in this plot. However, if the difference had to be inferred from the *shape* of the spectrum, very careful measurements would be required at several wavelengths. In contrast, the shape of the spectrum for Model III, the metal asteroid, could be distinguished from the others on the basis of 10 and 20 μ m observations alone.

It is clear that there are three main ways of detecting departures from the standard models:

1. Inconsistency of the radiometric diameter with values derived by other means, such as polarimetry or radar. In principle such discrepancies could be seen with even a single infrared measurement (as in the cases of

Betulia and Ra-Shalom); however, it would be difficult to demonstrate that the problem really lay with the thermal asteroid model and was not simply some error in the observation.

- 2. Inconsistency of the thermal emission spectrum. Most departures from the standard model result in an apparent color temperature that differs from that expected. In the simplest case, evidence for such a failure could be seen if 10 and 20 μ m radiometry, interpreted with the standard model, yielded substantially different diameters. Broad spectral coverage now exists for two asteroids (Eros and Bamberga) discussed below.
- 3. Unusual dependence of the thermal emission on phase angle. If an asteroid could be observed over a wide enough range of phase, such effects might be obvious. For example, an isothermal, metal asteroid would show no drop in thermal emission at increasing phase angles.

Observational Evidence for Nonstandard Behavior

The primary evidence for departures of real asteroids from the lunar-like properties assumed in the standard models comes from recent observations of two small, Earth-approaching objects. In 1977, Lebofsky *et al.* (1978) measured 1580 Betulia at 10 μ m and derived a radiometric diameter that was inconsistent (smaller diameter) with the results of polarimetry (Tedesco *et al.* 1978) and radar (Pettengill *et al.* 1979) as well as with the spectral type suggested by its color. Because of this discrepancy, they had to invoke a model in which Betulia had a bare rock surface. To fit the polarimetric and radar data, Betulia required a combination of Models I and II with about 40% bare rock. More recently (Lebofsky *et al.* 1979), a similar discrepancy was found for 2100 Ra-Shalom, but the polarimetry was too imprecise to determine an accurate model. It may be that smaller asteroids with low gravity do not have well enough developed regoliths for the standard model to apply, but the available data do not as yet support such a sweeping generalization.

It is possible that we are seeing the crossover point between the "large" asteroids and the "small" asteroids in the Eos and Koronis families, for which Gradie (1978; see the chapter by Gradie et al.) has obtained extensive UBV and radiometric observations. Although these objects are much larger than Apollo, Amor and Aten asteroids, such as Betulia and Ra-Shalom, they are significantly smaller on the average than the main-belt asteroids studied previously. The Koronis family was homogenous and of S type; however, an anomalously large percentage of the Eos family has peculiarities leading to a designation of "unclassifiable." These peculiarities include radiometric albedos (0.06 to 0.09) that tend to fall between the majority of C and S objects. Thus, while the standard model seems to give results consistent with other measurements for the Koronis family, this may not be the case for the Eos family, implying surfaces that may not be lunar-like.

RADIOMETRY

Other attempts to look for departures from the standard model have vielded negative results. Morrison (1974, 1977a,b) looked at the 10 and 20 μ m color temperatures for about a hundred asteroids and found no major anomalies of the sort suggested by Model III in Fig. 2. As discussed above, the broad spectral coverage of 324 Bamberga also confirms the validity of the standard model for slow rotating, large main-belt asteroids. Several discrepancies between radiometric and polarimetric diameters have sprung up over the years, such as that for 532 Herculina noted by Chapman et al. (1975) and Morrison (1977b) but these have all been resolved when new data appeared (in the case of Herculina the absolute magnitude B(1,0) was in error by more than one magnitude). Finally, in the few cases where a large asteroid has been observed at a variety of phase angles (Matson 1971b; Morrison 1977b), the observed phase dependence of infrared emission is consistent with a lunar thermal inertia. Small differences between the brightness at the same phase angle seen before and after opposition are attributable to the fact that in one case the morning side is seen, and in the other the warmer afternoon side faces Earth. These differences are too small to permit a solution for the value of the surface thermal inertia, but their existence has been used to infer the sense of rotation for half a dozen asteroids by Morrison (1977b) and Hansen (1977b); see also the chapter by Taylor in this book.

The Special Cases of 324 Bamberga and 433 Eros

Broad spectral coverage $(0.3-21 \ \mu m)$ now exists for two asteroids. These two asteroids represent extremes: (1) 324 Bamberga, a large main-belt asteroid with a very long rotation period (29.4 hr; Zappalå, personal communication), and (2) 433 Eros, a small Earth-approaching asteroid with a typical rotation period (5.2 hr). These observations have given us our first chance to test the validity of the standard thermal model and also to investigate the nonstandard modeling techniques. As noted before (Fig. 1), the standard model gives the best fit to the observations of **B**amberga, suggesting that the standard model is valid for the large main-belt asteroids, at least when their rotation rate is slow.

During the close approach to Earth in 1975, many studies were made of 433 Eros (cf. Zellner 1976), including extensive radiometry by both Morrison at Hawaii and Rieke at Arizona. Special modeling efforts have permitted these data to be used to test some of the assumptions of the standard thermal model. Morrison (1976) interpreted his observations in two ways. First, he used the radiometry to determine diameter and albedo. His geometric model was that of a cylinder with hemispherical ends. At minimum, one of the hemispheres nearly faces Earth, and the standard model was used without modification; at maximum, corrections were required to account for the large fraction of the total area normal to the sunlight.

Lebofsky and Rieke (1979) obtained measurements of high precision over a wide range of wavelengths, and their analysis makes use of the



Fig. 3. Best calculated fit to the observations for Eros using the dust plus rock model (solid lines). (a) Maximum light (•). (b) Minimum light (+). (From Lebofsky and Rieke 1979.)

increased leverage inherent in such data. They calculated models that explicitly included the geometry of Eros (assumed a cylinder with hemispheric ends) and allowed for the possibility of surface components of differing thermal inertia. Their model was able to explain (even with a lunar-like surface material) the amplitude difference between the visual and infrared lightcurves and the infrared phase lag. Figure 3 illustrates the best fits obtained to both shape and absolute level of the spectra at maximum (curve a) and minimum (curve b). The curves correspond to models in which there is a combination of materials: either a mixture of about equal parts of "dust" and "sand", or primarily "dust" with a few percent bare rock. A pure lunar-type model is somewhat inconsistent with the observed spectra.

With the nonstandard thermal model indicated by the emission spectrum, Lebofsky and Rieke derived an albedo that is lower and a size that is larger than that of Morrison. Table IV compares the albedos and sizes for Eros as obtained by polarimetry, radar and these two radiometric models. As indicated, the standard radiometry appears to agree with the polarimetry (although the polarimetric albedo may be high due to the elongated shape of Eros [B. Zellner, personal communication]), but the radar diameter is higher, and the diameter obtained by Lebofsky and Rieke higher still.

It is difficult to generalize from Eros to the more general problem of regolith development on asteroids. Eros is a small, irregularly shaped asteroid in an Earth-approaching orbit, unlike the typical bright main-belt asteroids that have been studied by the standard thermal modeling techniques. However, we also have a much more typical asteroid, 324 Bamberga, which does appear to have a well-developed regolith. Only with more detailed observations of asteroids of various sizes, from Bamberga down to Eros and

RADIOMETRY

TABLE IV

Albedo and Mean Diameter of 433 Eros

	P _v	$D_0(\mathbf{km})$
Morrison (1976)	0.18±0.03	22
Zellner et al. (1977 a,b)	0.17±0.02	23
Jurgens and Goldstein (1976)	0.14±0.02	25
Lebofsky and Rieke (1979)	0.125±0.025	27

smaller, can we begin to answer general questions about regolith development on asteroids.

III. THE TRIAD FILE OF RADIOMETRIC DIAMETERS AND ALBEDOS

In this section we describe the asteroid diameters and albedos assembled for the TRIAD file (see Part VII) and used by several authors in this book for statistical studies. This discussion is an update of the review by Morrison (1977b).

The Data Base

The radiometric observations used for the TRIAD file consist of broadband radiometry at 10 μ m (the N band) or 20 μ m (Q band). All observations published since 1972 have been used, (except for a few exceptions noted specifically below). The observations previous to 1978 are those compiled by Morrison (1977b). The computed diameters have been updated by the use of the new values of V(1,0) available from TRIAD.

All of these observations have been interpreted with the standard model described in Sec. I, using the computer code of Jones and Morrison (1974). The calibration corresponds in their notation to $T_0 = 408$ K, and $\beta = 0.9$. In each case, the infrared observations themselves were placed on a uniform magnitude scale and reduced to zero phase with an assumed radiometric phase coefficient of 0.01 mag/deg, as described in more detail by Morrison (1977*a*). The primary modifications introduced for this chapter are (1) the addition of new radiometric observations by Degewij (1978), Gradie (1978) and Hartmann and Cruikshank (1978), and (2) the adoption of revised absolute magnitudes V(1,0).

The new radiometric measurements are primarily of small objects in the Eos and Koronis families. Gradie (1978) has reduced these observations (including those by Degewij, 1978), made with the University of Arizona telescopes, to the same photometric system used by Morrison, and he also observed several bright asteroids to confirm that his techniques yielded results consistent with the rest of the data base.

In order to derive geometric albedos from the radiometry, accurate visual magnitudes are required. Except for a very few special cases discussed by

Morrison (1977b), the observations were reduced with the standard values of V(1,0). Even when simultaneous UBV photometry was available, the final values for diameters and albedos apply to the standard absolute magnitude. These albedos correspond to a linear phase coefficient, neglecting the opposition surge, in conformity with standard usage.

The new B(1,0) magnitudes were supplied by Gehrels (TRIAD file in Part VII of this book). Larger phase coefficients were used than in previous compilations, resulting in systematically brighter B(1,0) values and consequently a small increase, on a statistical basis, in the computed asteroid albedos. Since the albedos quoted are in V rather than B, the value of B(1,0) had to be converted to V(1,0). Nearly all of these asteroids have recently been observed in UBV by Bowell, who supplied the B-V colors (TRIAD file); in the few cases where no direct color observations were available, the colors used were the averages for the appropriate *CSM* class (see Zellner's chapter).

The only new radiometry not included in the TRIAD file is that of 1580 Betulia and 2100 Ra-Shalom (Lebofsky *et al.* 1978, 1979) discussed in Section II. Since there are discrepancies between the standard model results and those obtained by other techniques that are used to infer something about the asteroid regolith, there is no true independent diameter that can be calculated from this radiometry.

Results

The TRIAD file contains radiometric albedos and diameters for 195 asteroids (Table V). Each asteroid is assigned a quality code, according to the quality and consistency of the data, following the scheme described by Morrison (1977a). Code 1 is assigned to single observations or to data with large internal uncertainties; these values may not be individually reliable and should be used with caution. Code 2 is assigned in a broad range of situations, including at the minimum two independent measurements on a good photometric night. This code indicates basically secure, believable results. Code 3 is assigned to excellent, consistent, multiply-verified data, almost always at both 10 and 20 μ m. Usually observations from several nights are required to justify Code 3. While it is not possible to associate a code directly with uncertainties, the three codes correspond roughly to internal uncertainties in the diameters of $\pm 20\%$, $\pm 10\%$, and $\pm 5\%$, respectively. At present the possibility exists of additional errors of up to 10% in the overall diameter calibration, due to the absolute flux calibration.

Figure 4 is a histogram of the measured albedos; filled bars refer to results with Code 2 or 3, and open bars include all observations. The measured albedos range from 0.48 for 44 Nysa down to 0.021 for 596 Scheila, or possibly to 0.019 for 95 Arethusa, if we wish to count a Code 1 result. As in past figures of this type, the broad albedo division between C types and all others is clear. Since the uncertainties in the Code 2 and 3



Fig. 4. Histogram of measured asteroid albedos. Filled bars refer to results with Code 2 or 3 (see text), and open bars include all observations.

results are no greater than the widths of the histogram bars, the spread in each broad peak represents a real diversity of asteroid albedos, even within a single CSM class. The median value of p_v for the C asteroids is about 0.035, and for the S asteroids it is perhaps 0.14.

In general, the targets for radiometry have been selected according to brightness, and many large, dark asteroids in the outer belt have not been measured. Corrections for these sampling biases have been discussed by a number of authors, including Chapman *et al.* (1975), Morrison (1977*a*), and Zellner and Bowell (1977), and they are treated in detail in the chapter by Zellner in this book.

The Future

The period of 1974 to 1977 saw a great boom in asteroid radiometry. Once 150 or so diameters and albedos were measured, however, it became possible to associate albedos reliably with other optical properties, and Bowell *et al.* (1978*a*) and others have found that most asteroids can be classified, and approximate albedos assigned, on the basis of UBV colors alone (having established a correlation between UBV colors and albedo). Radiometry remains the best technique for measuring asteroid albedos and diameters, but recently it has been applied selectively to special problems, as with the work on families by Gradie and on the Trojans by Cruikshank (1977).

An additional recent thrust in asteroid radiometry deals with observations of small, Earth-approaching objects. Here the observations by Lebofsky and his colleagues suggest departures from the standard models. Radiometry of small asteroids may be used as a tool to study regolith development, rather than to derive diameters and albedos. Also with broad spectral coverage of high accuracy, as in the case of 324 Bamberga, it may be possible to refine the thermal modeling techniques as well as the infrared calibration system.
The next major step in asteroid radiometry may come from observations in space. The proposed IRAS infrared observatory will carry out an all-sky survey in a number of bands from 10 to 100 μ m. With a limiting N magnitude of 6 or 7 (Aumann and Walker 1977), it will see nearly every numbered asteroid and thousands of others in addition. (The typical asteroid has a V-N color index of 10–11 magnitudes; thus IRAS will see essentially all asteroids brighter than V ~17). The extraction of this wealth of data from the survey remains a problem, since from the perspective of the original goal of obtaining a sky survey, the asteroid observations are undesirable; but this is clearly a case where one person's signal is another person's noise. If the potential of IRAS for asteroid observations is realized, however, diameters and albedos will be available in a few years for all asteroids with known orbits, and additional statistical information may also be obtained on the distribution of faint asteroids.

Acknowledgment. This work is supported by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Allen, D. A. 1970. The infrared diameter of Vesta. Nature 227: 158-159.
- Allen, D. A. 1971. The method of determining infrared diameters. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed., T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Printing Office), pp. 41-44.
- Aumann, H. H., and Walker, R. G. 1977. Infrared astronomical satellite. Opt. Eng. 16: 537-543.
- Bender, E.; Bowell, E.; Chapman, C.; Gaffey, M.; Gehrels, T.; Zellner, B.; Morrison, D.; and Tedesco, E. 1978. The Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data. *Icarus* 33: 630-631.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978a. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Bowell, E.; McMahon, J.; Horne, K.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Dunham, D. W.; Penhallow, W.; Taylor, G. E.; Wasserman, L. H.; and White, N. M. 1978b. A possible satellite of Herculina (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 594.
- Bowell, E., and Zellner, B. 1974. Polarizations of asteroids and satellites. In *Planets*, *Stars* and *Nebulae Studied* by *Photopolarimetry*, ed., T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 381-404.
- Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Cruikshank, D. P. 1977. Radii and albedos of Trojan asteroids and Jovian satellites 6 and 7. *Icarus* 30: 224-230.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids, satellites and cometary nuclei. Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Gehrels, T. and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. Minor planets and related objects, XXVIII. Asteroid magnitudes and phase relations. Astron. J. (in Press).
- Gradie, J. C. 1978. An astrophysical study of the minor planets in the Eos and Koronis asteroid families. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arizona.
- Hansen, O. L. 1976. Radii and albedos of 84 asteroids from visual and infrared photometry. Astron. J. 81: 74-84.
- Hansen, O. L. 1977a. An explication of the radiometric method for size and albedo determination. *Icarus* 31: 456-482.

Hansen, O. L. 1977b. On the prograde rotation of asteroids. Icarus 32: 458-460.

- Hartmann, W. K., and Cruikshank, D. P. 1978. The nature of trojan asteroid 624 Hektor. Icarus 36: 353-366.
- Jones, T. J., and Morrison, D. 1974. A recalibration of the radiometric/photometric method of determining asteroid sizes. Astron. J. 79: 892-895.
- Jurgen, R. F., and Goldstein, R. M. 1976. Radar observations at 3.5 and 12.6 cm wavelength of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 1-16.
- Lebofsky, L. A.; Lebofsky, M. J.; and Rieke, G. H. 1979. Thermal properties of Apollo, Amor, and Aten objects. *Astron. J.* (in press).
- Lebofsky, L. A.; Lebofsky, M. J.; and Rieke, G. H. 1979. Radiometry and surface properties of Apollo, Amor, and Aten objects. Astron. J. 84: 885-888.
- Lebofsky, L. A.; Veeder, G. J.; Lebofsky, M. J.; and Matson, D. L. 1978. Visual and radiometric photometry of 1580 Betulia. *Icarus* 35: 336-343.
- Matson, D. L. 1971a. Infrared observations of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets* ed., T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 45-50.
- Matson, D. L. 1971b. I. Astronomical photometry at wavelengths of 8.5, 10.5 and 11.6 μ m. II. Infrared emission from asteroids at wavelengths of 8.5, 10.5 and 11.6 μ m. Ph.D. dissertation, California Institute of Technology.
- Matson, D. L.; Veeder, G. J.; and Lebofsky, L. A. 1978. Infrared observations of asteroids from earth and space. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W.C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053. pp. 127-144.
- Morrison, D. 1973. Determination of radii of satellites and asteroids from radiometry and photometry. *Icarus* 19: 1-14.
- Morrison, D. 1974. Radiometric diameters and albedos of 40 asteroids. Astrophys. J. 194: 203-212.
- Morrison, D. 1976. The diameter and thermal inertia of 433 Eros. Icarus 28: 125-132.
- Morrison, D. 1977a. Radiometric diameters of 84 asteroids from observations in 1974-76. Astrophys. J. 214: 667-677.
- Morrison, D. 1977b. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Pettengill, G. H.; Ostro, S. J.; Shapiro, I. I.; Marsden, B. G.; and Campbell, D. B. 1979. Radar observations of 1580 Betulia. *Icarus* (Special Asteroid issue).
- Russel, H. N. 1916. On the albedo of the planets and their satellites. Astrophys. J. 43: 173-195.
- Saari, J. M., and Shorthill, R. W. 1972. The sunlit lunar surface. I. Albedo studies and full Moon temperature distribution. *The Moon* 5: 161-178.
- Taylor, G. E., and Dunham, D. W. 1978. The size of minor planet 6 Hebe. *Icarus* 34: 89-92.
- Tedesco, E. F.; Drummond III, J. D.; Candy, B.; Birch, P.; Nikoloff, I.; and Zellner, B. 1978. The Amor asteroid 1580 Betulia: An unusual asteroid with an extraordinary lightcurve. *Icarus* 35: 344-359.
- Wasserman, L. H.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E.; White, N. M.; Giclas, H. L.; Martin, L. J.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutt, R. K.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H.; Radick, R. R.; and Taylor, G. E. 1979. The diameter of Pallas from its occultation of SAO 85009. *Astron. J.* 84: 259-268.
- Winter, D. F., and Krupp, J. A. 1971. Directional characteristics of infrared emission from the Moon. *Moon* 2: 279-292.
- Zellner, B. 1976. Physical properties of 433 Eros. Icarus 28: 149-153.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid composition types and their distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed., A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 185-197.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; Lebertre, T.; Duseaux, M.; and Dollfus, A. 1977b. The asteroid albedo scale. I. Laboratory polarimetry of meteorites. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1091-1110.
- Zellner, B.; Lebertre, T.; and Day, K. 1977a. The asteroid albedo scale. II. Laboratory polarimetry of dark carbon-bearing silicates. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1111-1117.

RADAR OBSERVATIONS OF ASTEROIDS

G. H. PETTENGILL Massachusetts Institute of Technology

AND

R. F. JURGENS Jet Propulsion Laboratory

Radar reveals information concerning asteroids which is complementary to that available from optical and infrared observations. Specifically, the distance and radial velocity, deduced from radar, nicely complement the angular position of the object as determined from telescopic measurement. Since radar coherently illuminates the target, the surface scattering properties at radio wavelengths as a function of angle and polarization are directly determined. Five asteroids have been observed by radar prior to 1979; more than 50 may be observed over the next decade using radar equipment currently available.

Radar has been used to study the asteroids in much the same way it has been used to study the larger planets and their satellites (Pettengill 1978). Specifically, one seeks information on the surface scattering characteristics (radar albedo, angular scattering law, polarizing properties and the variation of these with rotational phase), on the orbital distance and velocity, and the size and shape of these small bodies. Five asteroids have been detected so far by radar: 1566 Icarus, 1685 Toro, 433 Eros, 1580 Betulia, and I Ceres. A survey by Jurgens and Bender (1977) indicates that the Arecibo S-band radar

 $(\lambda = 12.6 \text{ cm})$ should be capable of detecting 60 asteroids, and the Goldstone X-band (3.54 cm) 18 asteroids, during the next ten years.

These asteroids are primarily of two types: (1) the largest main-belt asteroids, and (2) those having Mars-crossing orbits that bring them closer than a few tenths of one AU from Earth. Of the asteroids detected so far, only 1 Ceres falls in the first group. Asteroids in the second group are often more easily detectable than those of the first, because the radar detectability depends inversely on the fourth power of distance but only on the 3/2 power, directly, of the diameter. The radar scattering properties and the radar albedo are also important in establishing a detection. Table I gives the peak radar cross sections for each asteroid observed prior to 1979 as a function of radar wavelength. Only in the case of 433 Eros (Jurgens and Goldstein 1976) was the variation in radar cross-section observed as a function of rotational phase for a sufficiently long time that the rotational period could be determined. Observations of 1 Ceres obtained in March and April of 1977 by Ostro et al. (1979) were distributed over a wide range of rotational phase angles, but these show relatively little variation in cross-section, except for one night. Cross-polarized observations were made only for 433 Eros at 12.6- and 3.5-cm wavelengths (Jurgens and Goldstein 1976); the circularly polarized echo component having the same rotational sense as that transmitted was found to be approximately four times weaker at both wavelengths than its orthogonal partner.

The majority of radar observations of asteroids have used simple CW (continuous-wave) waveforms, with transmission lasting for the duration of the round-trip delay. The echo is received, spectrum-analyzed and integrated for a similar period.

The way in which the spectral information may be related to target scattering properties is shown in Fig. 1, where actual data from observing Mercury are given. The lower spectrum results from the analysis of echoes received in the polarization sense corresponding to coherent reflection; the upper spectrum corresponds to the polarization sense orthogonal to the lower, and is not sensitive to the coherently scattered power. Thus, having data from both senses of received polarization allows the relative importance of coherent (i.e. quasi-specular) and incoherent (i.e. diffuse) scattering from the target to be assessed.

As may be seen in Fig. 1, there is a *minimum* angle of incidence at which power observed at a given frequency is scattered. Note that quasi-specular scattering tends to concentrate the echo in a direction satisfying the constraints for classical coherent reflection. In the present case, with illumination and observation from the same direction, the peak of the received coherent component occurs at right angles to the surface, and thus at the frequency containing the center of the visible disk.

Unlike the situation for the inner planets and the moon, however, the radar spectra observed for asteroids do not exhibit a pronounced quasi-

	Radar Cross S	ections, Scattering Law	and Radius for Ra	dar-Observed Aster	oids
Target and Date	Wavelength (cm)	Peak radar cross-section (km ²)	u	Radius (km)	Reference
1566 Icarus (6/68)	12.6 3.8	0.1±0.03 0.08±0.04	8 8 	≥0.5 ≥0.25	Goldstein 1969 Pettengill <i>et al.</i> 1969
1685 Toro (8/72)	12.6	1.3±0.2	8	≥1.7	Goldstein et al. 1973
433 Eros (1/75)	70 12.6 3.5	39±15 38±6 30±7	^a 1.2±0.3 1.2±0.3	-/16±4 ^b _a 8/18±1 ^b	Campbell et al. 1976 Jurgens & Goldstein 1976 Jurgens & Goldstein 1976
1580 Betulia (5/76)	12.6	3.4±0.9	1.0±0.5	≥2.9	Pettengill <i>et al.</i> 1979
1 Ceres (3/77)	12.6	(0.04±0.01) ^c	7±3	ся 	Ostro <i>et al</i> . 1979
3NT 1 1 1				and the state of the	

TABLE I

^aNo radar data available.

^b Eros has been modeled as a tri-axial ellipsoid; the two entries given correspond to the intermediate and largest semiaxes, respectively. ^cUnits of physical cross-section: $\pi a^2 \simeq 8 \times 10^5 \text{ km}^2$.



Fig. 1. Diagram showing the relationship between Doppler frequency and surface location for components of a radar echo spectrum scattered from a rotating spherical target. The lower, sharply peaked spectrum was obtained in the sense of polarization which maximizes sensitivity to coherently reflected power. In the example (drawn from radar observations of Mercury) shown here, considerable coherent, or quasi-specularly reflected, power may be seen. The upper spectrum is obtained in the polarization sense orthogonal to that below and effectively excludes coherently scattered power. The upper data provide a direct measure of the amount of incoherently scattered power and thus an estimate of the amount of wavelength-sized surface structure (i.e. roughness).

specular scattering component, but appear much like the spectra seen in the upper part of Fig. 1. We infer from this that the surfaces of asteroids are very rough as compared to those of the inner planets.

The width of the spectrum (from edge to edge) is dependent upon the radius, the rotational period, and the direction of the target's pole. If the latter two quantities are known from optical observations, the radius can be determined from a determination of the width between band edges. Only in the case of 1580 Betulia were the signals strong enough to determine distinctly the location of the edges of the spectrum. In all cases listed in Table I the rotational period has been determined from optical lightcurves, but the rotational pole position is known only for 433 Eros and 1 Ceres. For the latter object, the radar echoes were too weak to be useful in determining the radius. The determination of the radius of 433 Eros is further complicated by the known irregularity in the asteroid's shape. The major problem is that long integration times are needed to obtain a good signal-to-noise ratio; these tend to blur the instantaneous shape of the spectrum, however, much as long time exposures reduce the amplitude of lightcurves. To accommodate this problem, models of radar spectra based on figures other than simple spherical models are required. Jurgens and Goldstein (1976) used a rotating triaxial ellipsoidial model to estimate two axes of 433 Eros. Estimates of the third axis were determined from lightcurve and occultation data. Both Jurgens and Goldstein (1976) and Campbell et al. (1976) were able to show that their measurements were consistent with radii determined from timing of stellar occultations. If the pole direction is not known, the observed spectral broadening sets only a lower limit to the asteroid's radius as shown in the size estimates quoted in Table I.

Because of uncertainties in the values of radius and, except for 433 Eros, of the cross-polarized echo component, it is difficult to convert the observed cross-sections into geometric albedos. If the lower limit for radius is used, however, and the cross-polarized component is ignored, an upper limit for albedo is obtained which in no case exceeds ~ 0.08 . For 1 Ceres, where a relatively well-established value of radius (510 km; see Bowell *et al* 1978, and Part VII of this book) exists from optical and infrared measurements, the corresponding (single-polarization) albedo is only about 0.01, a low value by any standard. We thus conclude that the surfaces of all asteroids seen so far contain little or no ice and do not have substantial amounts of exposed metallic material. The low albedo found for Ceres is hard to explain, but may reflect the presence of a relatively thick layer of loosely compacted low-density regolith material.

Estimates of the surface-scattering law have also been made in a few cases where circumstances appear to warrant. A scattering law proportional to $\cos^n \theta$ was assumed, where θ is the angle of incidence to the local mean surface. Generally, a spherical model is adequate except as pointed out for 433 Eros. The value of *n* is strongly correlated with the measurement of spectral width, since it controls the shape of the spectrum near the band edges. Therefore, unless the signal-to-noise ratio is sufficiently large that the edges can be seen distinctly, one tends to estimate an effective bandwidth given by $2f_m n^{-1/2}$, where f_m is the true spectral bandwidth from center to edge. Thus the separation is generally possible only if other information yielding values of the radius, rotation rate, and pole direction is available. In the case of 433 Eros, estimates of *n* were also constrained by failure to observe an apparent displacement of the spectral center frequency as a function of rotational phase. Table I contains estimates of the exponent *n* where available. Low values of *n* (i.e. very diffuse scattering laws) suggest very rough surfaces.

No radar observation of an asteroid has yet achieved resolution in delay, either because of weak signals (Ceres) or because of the relatively small size of those (Mars-crossing) objects from which echoes have been strong. The delay coordinate, which has provided so much insight into the surface properties of the terrestrial planets, will no doubt soon become available from new studies of asteroids using improved instrumentation. In view of the extremely diffuse angular scattering laws seen in the radar observations of asteroids, it should prove relatively easy using delay-Doppler measurements to locate features fixed to the surface of an asteroid, and to track the apparent motion of these features as the target rotates. In this way, improved estimates of radius and rotational pole position may be obtained, quantities of considerable value in the interpretation of optical and infrared measurements as well as of substantial interest in themselves.

REFERENCES

- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, I. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Campbell, D. B.; Pettengill, G. H.; and Shapiro, I. I. 1976. 70-cm radar observations of 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 17-20.
- Goldstein, R. M. 1969. Radar observations of Icarus. Icarus 10: 430-431.
- Goldstein, R. M.; Holdridge, D. B.; and Lieske, J. H. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. XII. Radar observations of 1685 Toro. Astron. J. 78: 508-509.
- Jurgens, R. F., and D. F. Bender 1977. Radar detectability of asteroids: A survey of opportunities for 1977 through 1987. *Icarus* 31: 483-497.
- Jurgens, R. F., and Goldstein, R. M. 1976. Radar observations at 3.5 and 12.6-cm wavelengths of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 1-15.
- O'Leary, B.; Marsden, B. G.; Dragon, R.; Hauser, E.; McGrath, M.; Bacus, P.; and Robkoff, H. 1976. The occulation of κ Geminorum by Eros. *Icarus* 28: 133-146.
- Ostro, S. J.; Pettengill, G. H.; Shapiro, I. I.; Campbell, D. B.; and Green, R. R. 1979. Radar observations of asteroid 1 Ceres. *Icarus* (in press).
- Pettengill, G. H. 1978. Physical properties of the planets and satellites from radar observations. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc.), 16: 265-292.
- Pettengill, G. H.; Ostro, S. J.; Shapiro, I. I.; and Campbell, D. B. 1979. Radar observations of asteroid 1580 Betulia. *Icarus* (in press).
- Pettengill, G. H.; Shapiro, I. I.; Ash, M. E.; Ingalls, R. P.; Rainville, L. P.; Smith, W. B.; and Stone, M. L. 1969. Radar observations of Icarus. *Icarus* 10: 432-435.

RADIO OBSERVATIONS OF ASTEROIDS: RESULTS AND PROSPECTS

JOHN R. DICKEL University of Illinois

Radio observations of the asteroids can provide information on the thermal and dielectric properties of the surface materials and, because the radio emission arises somewhat below the surface, the data give some indication of layering. Observational difficulty has limited the investigations to only 6 asteroids. 1 Ceres and 324 Bamberga appear to have a layer of dust covering a more compacted material; the data on 4 Vesta cannot be matched by any current models for the surface; and the results for 18 Melpomene, 31 Euphrosyne and 433 Eros are too incomplete for firm conclusions. Future possibilities include more accurate radiometry of a few selected asteroids of different taxonomic classes and actual resolution of some of the larger objects by aperture synthesis techniques.

Radio observations of small planetary bodies provide unique information on physical parameters of the material in their subsurface layers. The radio emission is of thermal origin and arises on the order of several wavelengths below the surface. Thus the observed brightness depends upon the inward conduction of the heat from the sun and the outward transfer of the radiation. These processes depend upon the properties of the material, particularly its compaction and so a comparison of the data with the brightness of model asteroids can give a measure of the properties.

Because radio data are difficult to obtain and give only a single integrated flux density, they are clearly complementary to those obtained at optical and

infrared wavelengths. The observational information necessary for a full interpretation of the radio results is discussed in Sec. I, the development of models for comparison with the data is described in Sec. II and the results to date are given in Sec. III. Finally, some future prospects using new techniques are presented in Sec. IV.

I. REQUIRED INFORMATION

Radio Data

Because the asteroids are small, none have yet been resolved with a radio telescope and we can measure only their integrated flux densities. In order to study the heat transfer, we need the temperatures. The flux density and temperature are related through the Planck law and the solid angle of the object:

$$S_{\nu} = \frac{2h\nu^3}{c^2} \frac{1}{e^{h\nu/kT} - 1} \quad \Omega$$
 (1)

where S_{ν} is the flux density at a given frequency ν . The flux density is usually given in units of Jansky (Jy) where 1 Jansky = 10^{-26} Wm⁻² Hz⁻¹. *h* is Planck's constant, *c* is the speed of light, *T* the temperature, and Ω the solid angle subtended by the object. Thus we need the diameter of the asteroid to actually obtain a temperature. A knowledge of possible multiplicity is also important in evaluating the size.

Because the asteroids are typically black bodies at temperatures near 200 K, their spectra are peaked in the infrared, and the radio intensities are very low. This fact, coupled with the small diameters, makes their detection difficult. The observations require many hours of integration with the world's largest radio telescopes and careful subtraction of the sky background.

The new data presented in Table I were obtained in December 1978 with the 100-meter telescope of the Max Planck Institute for Radioastronomy in Bonn. I observed at a wavelength of 2 cm using a cooled radiometer which was continually switched between two beams separated by 3 arcmin in the sky. The procedure was to scan across the source in the direction of the beam separation so that the difference signal between the two beams produced first a negative response and then a positive response, with the characteristic beam pattern. A total of about 30 observations of 50 scans each were made per asteroid. This required about 20 hours of telescope time each, including some period for calibration. The primary calibration standard was 3C48 for which a flux density of 2.0 Jy at the 2-cm wavelength was adopted. Atmospheric extinction was monitored by regular observations of secondary calibration sources very near the asteroids in the sky.

A final requirement for the radio observations is accurate ephemerides. The telescopes typically have half-power beamwidths of about 1-arcmin and

Object	T_B	~	Phase Angle	Dist. from Sun (AU)	Type	Assumed Diam. (km)	Remarks	Ref.
1 Ceres	<150>	3 mm-3.7 cm	°%	2.6	C	980	dust on rock	1,2,3
4 Vesta	210±27	3 mm	<~5°	2.4	U	500	no good fitting models	ю
18 Melpomene	<300	2 cm	$\sim 20^{\circ}$	2.1	S	152	1	5
31 Euphrosyne	151 ± 30	2 cm	$\sim 18^{\circ}$	2.4	CM	333?	need infrared data	S
324 Bamberga	188±50	2 cm	-23°	2.0	C	251	probably thin compacted	5
433 Eros	<460	2 cm	<~5°	1.1	S	12x24	dust –	4
References:								

Radio Observations of Asteroids

TABLE I

Andrew (1974).
Briggs (1973).
Conklin et al. (1977).
Pauliny-Toth et al. (1976).
This chapter.

so we must track the asteroids to within a few arcsec. Because we cannot see them directly but must integrate blindly for several hours, the predicted positions must be precise.

Other Data on the Asteroids

The models for the study of heat transfer depend upon the insolation which varies with time because of asteroid rotation. We thus need the rotation period and orientation of the pole, based generally upon optical photometry.

The thermal budget also depends on the amount of energy available, or the albedo of the object. This requires good optical polarimetry and/or optical plus infrared photometry. Finally infrared and radio flux densities – preferably as a function of phase angle or at least at the same phase angle – are important to determine the emissivity of the material. Much of the support information can be obtained from the TRIAD file (see Part VII of this book).

Properties of Materials

In the following model analysis we shall relate the heat transfer to a parameter called the thermal inertia which is given by $(k\rho s)^{1/2}$ where k is the thermal conductivity in cal cm⁻¹ sec⁻¹ K⁻¹, ρ is the density in g cm⁻³, and s is the specific heat of the material in cal g⁻¹ K⁻¹. The values of these parameters are quite uncertain for many materials. We generally use values within the ranges given by Fountain and West (1970), Robie and Hemingway (1971), Cremers (1972), Cremers and Hsia (1973) and Hemingway *et al.* (1973) for typical terrestrial and lunar basalts in solid and loose states of compaction. To investigate the transfer of the emergent radiation, the dielectric constant ϵ and the electrical loss tangent tan Δ must be set to appropriate values for each material (Campbell and Ulrichs 1969; Bassett and Shackleford 1972). If ice is important, the properties of this material can be taken from Evans (1965).

II. THE MODELS

Structure

The general approach in modeling the radio emission from an asteroid is to adopt a two layer surface for the object: a base region of rock or other dense substance, with an overlying layer of less compacted material. The thickness of the top layer can be varied as well as the thermal and electrical properties of each region. Sample properties for a model of Ceres to match observations by Conklin *et al.* (1977) are listed in Table II.

TABLE II

Parameters for Ceres

OBSERVED

Radius	490 km
Albedo	0.04
Rotation Period	9 hr
Heliocentric Distance	2.72 AU (Dec 1975)
Geocentric Distance	1.77 AU (Dec 1975)
Phase Angle	8°2 (Dec 1975)
Observing Wavelength	3.33 mm
Observed Flux Density	$0.374 \times 10^{-23} \text{ erg sec}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-2} \text{ Hz}^{-1}$

MODEL	UPPER LAYER	LOWER LAYER
Composition	dust	basalt
Thickness	0.5 cm	
Absorption Length	2.1 cm	0.36 cm
Dielectric Constant	2.9	7.2
Loss Tangent	0.015	0.054
Density	1.0 g cm^{-3}	2.6 g cm^{-3}
Specific Heat	$0.09 \text{ cal g}^{-1} \text{K}^{-1}$	$0.10 \text{ cal g}^{-1} \text{ K}^{-1}$
Thermal Conductivity	2×10^{-6} cal cm ⁻¹ sec ⁻¹ K ⁻¹	4×10^{-3} cal cm ⁻¹ sec ⁻¹ K ⁻¹
Infrared Emissivity	0.99	
Scale Depth	2.9 cm	

PREDICTED BRIGHTNESS TEMP. 142 K

Temperature

The procedure for analysis is to integrate the equation of conductive transport of the heat from the incoming solar radiation downward into the planet. For the numerical integration, the planet can be typically divided into zones 30° in latitude by 30° in longitude over which the temperature and insolation are averaged. If the time step in the integrations is set equal to 1/400 rotation and 8 full rotations of the planet are completed before the final temperatures are read, the averaging procedures are found to be accurate to within 2 %. The step size in depth should be a small fraction of the thermal wavelength given by $L_t = (Pk/\rho s\pi)^{1/2}$ where P is the rotation period and the other symbols are as defined above. Figure 1 shows sample profiles of the temperature distribution with depth at various phase angles for the parameters given in Table II for a model of Ceres. At a given spot, the input of heat necessary to raise the temperature a certain amount is given by $(\rho s/k)^{1/2}$ but the conductivity also enters to carry the heat away so that the final temperature is governed by the thermal inertia $(k\rho s)^{1/2}$. This quantity thus measures the effective resistance of the medium to heating. Note that the low thermal inertia in the upper layer causes large variations in the surface



Fig. 1. Profiles of the temperature distribution with depth into Ceres for several phase angles using the model parameters given in Table II.

temperature with phase angle and a steep gradient with depth but then the thermal wave literally hits a stone wall at the interface between the layers. In the rock, the greatly increased thermal inertia allows a much deeper thermal wave but of much lower amplitude. The rapid spin of the asteroids never allows the thermal wave to penetrate very deeply into the body. Further, these bodies have sufficiently low mean temperatures so that possible radiative transfer of energy (e.g., Linsky 1966) will be negligible and only conduction need be considered.

Radiation

Next the equation of radiative transfer must be integrated outward through the medium taking into account reflections at the interfaces of the different media. The dielectric constant ϵ affects the reflection and emissivity at each interface. In addition, within each zone there is a phase change in the wave as it propagates, which makes self-interference or an effective absorption. This is dependent upon the loss tangent, $\tan \Delta = 2\sigma\lambda/c\epsilon$ where σ is the electrical conductivity, λ the wavelength, and c is the speed of light. With these values of the absorptivity and emissivity for each depth at its given temperature, plus the reflectivities we can determine the emergent intensity at each point on the planet. Finally, the intensity is integrated over the visible disk to give the expected brightness temperature at the phase angle of interest.



Fig. 2. The brightness temperature of Ceres at a phase angle of 0° as a function of the thickness of the surface dust layer at 3 different wavelengths.

Discussion

To see the effect of some of the parameters, let us look at Fig. 2 which is a plot of the apparent brightness temperatures at different wavelengths for a phase angle of 0° as a function of the depth of the top dust layer. We first note that the infrared temperature is much higher than the radio ones, and this is expected since the infrared emission arises much closer to the surface where the thermal wave has its greatest amplitude. The infrared temperature would, of course, be much lower than the radio ones when the sun is not illuminating the surface near phase angles of 180° . A large difference in temperature is found between models with pure rock and those with a dust cover, even at the long wavelengths which arise in deep layers where little thermal variation is experienced. This is because a pure rock surface with its higher heat capacity and also greater conductivity never has a chance to heat up as much as does one with even a thin dust cover, so that a planet without dust has a lower mean temperature throughout.

In a dusty zone, the dielectric constant is low, producing lower reflectivity and higher emissivity and thus a higher apparent brightness temperature. Although tan Δ is proportional to $1/\epsilon$, the dust has a much lower electrical conductivity and thus a lower loss tangent. The net result is that the penetration depth of the radio wave, $L_R = (2\pi \epsilon^{1/2} \tan \Delta)^{-1}$ is large. The emergent wave will arise deep down but the low thermal inertia limits the thermal wave to a very shallow depth. In rock, the parameters go the opposite way, however, and with a dust layer of about 0.5-1 cm thickness on top of



Fig. 3. Brightness temperature spectrum of 1 Ceres. The observed values represented by the points are from: 10 μ m and 20 μ m – Cruikshank and Morrison (1973); 3 mm – Conklin *et al.* (1977); 2.8 cm – Andrew (1974); 3.4 cm – Briggs (1973). The models represented by the lines are for various thicknesses of dust overlying rock as described in the text.

rock, we find that the net thermal and radio depths in the mixed medium are about equal $(L_R/L_T\lambda \sim 1)$. This configuration produces a maximum value in the observed brightness temperature. With more dust, the thermal wave is damped before reaching the depth where radio emission occurs – with less dust, the thermal wave is so deep that it has very small amplitude.

III. RESULTS

Because of the observational problems discussed above, the results of radio observations to date are not many. They are all presented in Table I. Ceres is the only object for which more than one radio measurement exists and its other parameters are quite reliably determined. The comparison of the observational data with various models of this asteroid is illustrated in Fig. 3 (Conklin *et al.* 1977). Although variations of the thermal and dielectric properties of a given layer by as much as a factor of two generally affect the results by less than the uncertainties in the observations, we can draw some conclusions. Clearly pure rock cannot reproduce the observed values, but it is not possible to establish the thickness of the dust layer. As can be seen from Fig. 3, only a very accurate measurement at a wavelength of 10 cm or longer can provide some discrimination of the depth of the dust. Furthermore, the difference between rock and very compacted regolith cannot be distinguished.

The data for the other asteroids in Table I are less complete and so the conclusions in the remarks column can be considered only qualitative. Vesta is certainly unusual, however. Its relatively high radio brightness temperature is about the same as the infrared temperature and no reasonable surface materials have been found to model this behavior (Conklin *et al.* 1977).

IV. PROSPECTS

We can see that microwave radiometry is a viable technique to give clues on the structure of the surface layers of the asteroids, but it is only practical for a few specific objects for which we have good geometrical, optical and infrared data. It can be used to look at representative examples of the various taxonomic classes to see if the different exterior characteristics show differences in their near-subsurface properties. To this end it is important that we get an actual measurement of an S-type object.

Another possible contribution of radio observations in the future would be the resolution of some of the larger asteroids for possible satellites and binary pairs. The Very Large Array of radio telescopes has an angular resolution of about 0.1 arcsec at a wavelength of 1.3 cm and should be able to detect any asteroid with a diameter greater than about 0.2 arcsec. Thus any pair of objects satisfying the following conditions should be measurable:

1) resolution:
$$\left[\frac{\text{separation (in km)}}{\text{distance from earth (in AU)}}\right] > 200$$

2) sensitivity: $\left[\frac{\text{diameter (in km)}}{\text{distance from earth (in AU)}}\right]^2 > 25,000$

3) preferably an orbital period of the satellite of several days.

Acknowledgments. I gratefully acknowledge the help of W. Altenhof and R. Marcum in making the 2-cm observations a success. B. Marsden provided ephemerides and P. Stumpf helped with both ephemerides and general problems with the computer of the Max Planck Institute. D. T. Ther participated actively in the model analysis. Financial assistance was provided by a grant from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration and by the Netherlands-America Commission for Eductional Exchange through the Fulbright-Hays program during my sabbatical leave at the Leiden Observatory.

REFERENCES

Andrew, B. H. 1974. Radio observations of some minor and major planets. *Icarus* 22: 454-458.

samples at microwave and millimeter wavelengths. *Proc. Third Lunar Sci. Conf.* Vol. 3, ed. D. R. Criswell (Cambridge: Massachusetts Inst. Technology Press), pp. 3157-3160.

- Briggs, F. H. 1973. Radio emission from Ceres. Astrophys. J. 184: 637-639.
- Campbell, M. J., and Ulrichs, J. 1969. Electrical properties of rocks and their significances for lunar radar observations. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 5867-5881.
- Conklin, E. K.; Ulich, B. L.; Dickel, J. R.; and Ther, D. T. 1977. Microwave brightnesses of 1 Ceres and 4 Vesta. In *Comets, Asteroids, and Meteorites*, ed. A. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 257-260.
- Cremers, C. J. 1972. Thermal conductivity of Apollo 14 fines. Proc. Third Lunar Sci. Conf., Vol. 3, ed. D. R. Criswell (Cambridge: Massachusetts Inst. Technology Press), pp. 2611-2617.
- Cremers, C. J., and Hsia, H. S. 1973. Thermal conductivity and diffusivity of Apollo 15 fines at low density. *Proc. Fourth Lunar Sci. Conf.*, Vol. 3, ed. W. A. Gose (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 2459-2464.
- Cruikshank, D. P., and Morrison, D. D. 1973. Radii and albedos of asteroids 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 15, 51, 433, and 511. *Icarus* 20: 477-481.
- Evans, S. 1965. Dielectric properties of ice and snow. A review. J. Glaciology 5: 773-792.
- Fountain, J. A., and West, E. A. 1970. Thermal conductivity of particulate basalt as a function of density in simulated lunar and Martian environments. J. Geophys. Res. 75: 4063-4069.
- Hemingway, B. S.; Robie, R. A.; and Wilson, W. H. 1973. Specific heats of lunar soils, basalt, and breccia from the Apollo 14, 15 and 16 landing sites, between 90 and 350°K. Proc. Fourth Lunar Sci. Conf., Vol. 3, ed. W. A. Gose (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 2481-2487.
- Linsky, J. L. 1966. Models of the lunar surface including temperature-dependent thermal properties. *Icarus* 5: 606-634.
- Pauliny-Toth, I. I. K.; Witzel, A.; and Dickel, J. R. 1976. Upper limit to the 2-cm brightness temperature of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 147.
- Robie, R. A., and Hemingway, B. S. 1971. Specific heats of the lunar breccia (10021) and olivine dolerite (12018) between 90° and 350° Kelvin. Proc. Second Lunar Sci. Conf., Vol. 3, ed. A. A. Levinson (Cambridge; Massachusetts Inst. Technology Press), pp. 2361-2365.

EXPLORATION AND 1994 EXPLOITATION OF GEOGRAPHOS^a

SAMUEL HERRICK University of California at Los Angeles

1. AVANT-PROPOS

A mid-day brilliance streaking the midnight skies of Quito, Bogotá, Medellín; a massive tremor of ground and air radiating from the jungle wasteland of northwestern Colombia; for the first time the conscious efforts of man will have tapped the potential energy of the planetary system and augmented the Earth's waning and decreasingly accessible resources of basic materials. The year: 1994; the day, August 25. The products: the excavation of a new canal from sea to sea; and the stowage of a treasure – a measured part of the minor planet Geographos – estimated to be worth some 900 billion dollars in nickel and the heavier elements that are mostly locked in the earth's core: rhenium, osmium, iridium, platinum, gold, etc. The problems: enormous... challenging... constructive.

2. INTRODUCTION

The close-approach minor planets Geographos, Icarus, Betulia, Toro, and others yet to be discovered or recovered, are not merely scientific curiosities,

^aEditorial Note: This was written as a Preliminary Draft in March 1971 for "Physical Studies of Minor Planets," NASA SP-267. It was judged, by referees and Editor alike, "outrageously innovative" and "premature" and it was therefore not published. I thank Betulia Toro Herrick for safekeeping this manuscript and other memories of her husband, a scholar who was ahead of his time. – T. Gehrels.

nor does their interest stop even with the wealth of physical and historical information that we shall be extracting from them. They have a very special interest to all of us, scientist and layman alike, because inexorably, sooner or later, they will collide with the earth. The effect of such a collision upon the surface of the earth may be described briefly as follows: if on land, it might produce a crater 100 kilometers in diameter, violent seismic effects beyond that of the greatest recorded earthquake, perhaps vulcanism, a shock wave in the atmosphere capable of destructive effects for perhaps 1000 kilometers; and if by sea, it would add great sea waves (tsunami or "tidal wave") perhaps 1000 meters high.

When? If we employ the statistical (Monte Carlo) approach by the methods of Öpik, Arnold, Wetherill, we gain a feeling for the inexorability of collision, but over periods measured in millions of years. Evidently we must also seek evidence through alternative methods that are more dynamical than statistical. A first crude calculation indicates that for Geographos, because of the ominous present orientation of its orbit, the "sooner or later" may well be in the Third Millenium. Evidently we must gird ourselves to protect the whole Earth rather than just our lives, our environment, and our ecology, by devoting a part of our space program to detecting, reducing, controlling, and utilizing the predetermined fate of these little planets.

The present document constitutes a report of work performed and work planned with the aid of a 1969 grant from the National Geographic Society climaxing a continuous effort of the previous 18 years. The report naturally divides itself into: (a) a brief report on the "navigational" work on Geographos, its relationship to current scientific purposes, and its extension to the undertaking proposed; (b) a scientific and engineering program for the undertaking; (c) a human and environmental program for the undertaking; and (d) the phasing of the programs.

3. THE ORBIT

Procedures and techniques have been carefully refined and programmed for the prediction of ephemeral positions, velocities, and observable data for Geographos, and for the "updating" observational correction of the orbit upon which these predictions are based. The orbit of Geographos, in preparation for its close approach of 1969, was brought to the same state of excellence as that of Icarus in 1968, of which Goldstein of Goldstone reported with pleased surprise that it enabled him immediately to locate and identify the returning radar signal, within a matter of seconds. The orbit was improved on the basis of 1969 observations, and the accurate prediction of the 1994 close approach resulted therefrom. We have this orbit scheduled for further definitive correction in order to verify and continuingly refine the effects of the 1969 close approach.

Procedures and programs are highly advanced for the physical correction

S. HERRICK

of the orbit, explosive cleaving and launching of a reduced and measured portion of Geographos into a rendezvous orbit, and for its corrective thrust-guidance thereafter. The first of these operations is envisaged as taking place about 5 years before rendezvous. The second involves a series of vernier corrections. Both operations are to be readied by the most refined theory and sophisticated programming to take full advantage of the natural perturbing forces acting upon the object, and to establish the engineering requirements for targeting the object with an acceptably small "footprint."

Additional programs are being readied to answer design questions, including those concerned with the date of natural impact of both the Toro group of Earth-orbit-crossers^a and the Betulia group of potential Earth-orbit-crossers.^b

4. THE SCIENTIFIC AND ENGINEERING PROGRAM

The foregoing navigational portions of the total scientific and engineering program are concerned with the bringing of reduced portions of Geographos to predetermined points on the surface of the Earth where the impact effects will be constructive and tolerable. It is evident that this goal, before it can be effectuated, requires answers to a host of sub-questions that require the cooperative effort of scientists and engineers in a great many fields. But also it gives rise to other important questions that demand answers almost in reverse order, starting with:

How can we delimit and utilize the physical consequences of impact? At the present time, thanks to the researches of Shoemaker, Chao, French and others, it seems likely that we can calculate better than other effects the size of the crater that would be produced by a given fragment of Geographos. We are less certain of the elongation of the crater that would result from the very shallow angle of descent; rough calculations indicate that the axis would be SSW to NNE. Both the size of the crater desired and the value of the cargo urge that the selected portion of Geographos be not too small. The upper limit on its size will probably be set by the air temblor rather than the seismic one. Unfortunately the effects of the blast of air radiating from the great Siberian meteorite of 1908 are better known than is its mass. The challenge of the calculation of such effects, however, will without doubt produce very reliable figures from competent experts now ready in this field. At the present time important indications favor the location of the interocean Crater-Canal on the Atrato River site in northwestern Colombia - which was specified in 1540 in the first proposal for a Central American canal!

What are the compositions and value of the close-approach minor

^aIncluding also Icarus and Geographos, each of which is a unique sub-group of itself, and the Apollo sub-group of Apollo, Adonis, Hermes, and others.

^bNot including Eros, according to J. G. Williams, but possibly including 1968 AA as well as Betulia.

planets, and of Geographos in particular, in terms of the rare heavy elements? If they are like the iron meteorites, they will be of great value. If they are like the stony meteorites, the immediate value of the undertaking may rest rather in the giant engineering project, a forerunner of others modifying desolate areas to support life systems. If they are the nuclei of dead comets, what may they, or may they not, contain? Evidently we have need for a program that unites the labors of those studying the physical properties of these objects from the observatory with the information to be gleaned from flybys and landings, unmanned and manned. Thus the economic and scientific motivations for landings on the minor planets coincide and become clear and pressing.

Where are the other Earth-impacting minor planets - those that have not been discovered and those that need to be recovered? It is no longer possible to regard close-approach minor planets as mere curiosities, to be reported on if one has time, interest, and equipment to measure a likely streak on a photographic plate. Astrophysical observatories, whose minds and hearts are understandably elsewhere, must be alerted to the needs associated with the ever-present possibility of the discovery of a fast-moving minor planet, and must be programmed to respond. The recent discovery of such an object at Kitt Peak illustrates our need to establish such a program. Amazingly, if I have the story correctly, the discovery was visual and no photographic equipment was accessible; but at that very moment E. Roemer was making photographic observations at Catalina Station, only ~50 miles away. Obviously our program should include the notification of all possible observers, by telephone. Obviously also it should include notification of persons like myself who can produce orbit and ephemeris at a moment's notice, out of one measure of position and length of trail, even though approximate, or out of two positions, before the classic three exact observations are available. Asteroid impacts, unlike earthquakes at the present time, are predictable and controllable, if we develop an adequate program for discovery, observation, and orbit determination.

5. THE HUMAN AND ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAM

The Space Program is suffering at the present time from the fact that the voter and the politician do not understand its announced goals. Perhaps we scientists are at fault in expecting always-enthusiastic support for the advancement of human knowledge, and the contribution of tax dollars for areas that are not understood as having even an eventual return. For one who hardly knows what he owes to the compass and the earth's magnetic field it is difficult to appreciate the "relevance" of the moon's magnetic field, and it is easy to regard a moon-landing as a stunt that does not have to be repeated.

Perhaps we have forgotten that the greatest achievements in science have come from long-term, silent work, occasionally with popular approval but

S. HERRICK

more often not. And perhaps we have forgotten that many of them were incidental to and supported by more understandable goals. The proposed operation upon Geographos involves three such goals:

- 1. The construction of a new Central American Canal, as a token unlocking of the riches of the earth for the benefit of all mankind.
- 2. The replenishment of the earth's resources, whose exhaustibility, even in the face of the most strenuous efforts at strict conservation, will cause panic and dislocation when they become well understood.
- 3. The removal of a menace that, however remote it may be for a given asteroid, might come upon us at any time and find us without skills or preparedness.

The layman will be keenly interested in seeing how well we tackle the problem, especially in its human and ecological aspects. He will judge us by how we safeguard human life and plan to preserve unique species. He will even be interested in the accuracy of aim, and the means developed to prevent mixing of Pacific and Caribbean waters in the event it is found necessary to do so. It is evident that it is necessary to organize the project in such a way that the reasoning processes involved are simple and open to review. A broad participation of agencies, disciplines, and competitive approaches will not only insure success to the project, but also the simplicity and understandability that will prevent confusion, misunderstanding, and sensational misinterpretation.

6. PHASING

It is evident that a Geographos program of the character proposed involves an early stage of quiet working collaboration and interchange of advice and recommendations between individual researchers, aided by a steering committee, before the total group of interested advisors can determine that it should be pursued as an active project with a thoroughgoing phasing of an engineering character.

FUTURE EXPLORATION OF THE ASTEROIDS

DAVID MORRISON University of Hawaii

and

JOHN NIEHOFF Science Application Inc.

Astronomical studies of asteroids have greatly advanced our understanding during the past few years; today, in 1979, they are at their peak, but within a few years current techniques will have reached a point of diminishing returns. New opportunities will be provided from Earth orbit by the Infrared Astronomical Satellite (IRAS), the Space Telescope (ST) and Spacelab Infrared Telescope Facility (SIRTF), but the next truly major step will require direct study by space probes. In order to sample the diversity of the asteroid population, a multi-target capability is required for a first mission. We discuss various mission modes and propulsion systems. A multi-asteroid ballistic flyby would provide a useful reconnaissance, but for detailed study of individual asteroids as global entities, including chemical analysis of their surfaces, a rendezvous or orbiter mode is required. Ion-drive propulsion systems now under development will provide the capability to carry out a variety of exciting multi-target rendezvous missions during the 1980's. We discuss target selection, science objectives, and possible science payloads for missions of this class.

The asteroids are a unique component of the solar system. Large in numbers but small in mass, they are generally thought to be a collisionally evolved remnant population of the planetesimals that once filled the solar system, accreted to form the planets and satellites, and were the agents of the heavy bombardment that abundantly cratered the surfaces of the larger bodies four billion years ago. Like the comets, many asteroids apparently are made of chemically primitive material, preserving a record of conditions in the solar nebula at the time the solar system was formed. In addition, however, there are among the asteroids objects that have been thermally modified in ways analogous, if not identical, to those that have so greatly altered the larger bodies in the solar system. Finally, the accessability of the meteorites for detailed laboratory study has stimulated great scientific interest in the parent bodies of these fragments, at least some of which must be found among today's asteroids.

Before about 1970, the asteroids received relatively scant attention from planetary scientists. Although the discovery of new minor planets and determination of their orbits had been a significant and often visible branch of astronomy for a century and a half, few physical studies had been carried out and even the presumptive relationship between meteorites and asteroids were tenuous. The first Tucson asteroid conference (Gehrels 1971), however, came at a time when the physical investigation of asteroids was on the brink of a decade of rapid progress. The present book reaps much of the fruit of this growth: asteroid science is a mature field, with many connections to other branches of planetary science, and with a broadly-based group of active researchers. From our present peak, we need to assess the future as well as the past, and to ask where asteroid science is going, and should go, from here.

The purpose of this chapter is to suggest some future directions for the study of asteroids. We briefly examine the role of traditional astronomical techniques, but these are extensively treated elsewhere in this book and do not need lengthy discussion here. Our main focus is on the prospects that exist to extend our vision beyond the earth, utilizing the techniques of space missions to undertake direct exploration of the asteroids. We recognize that the challenge of supporting an ambitious program of asteroid exploration is a major one, and that no missions will actually be launched until many more years of planning and preparation have passed. But we believe that we will never develop a satisfactory understanding of the asteroids until we have actually visited several of them, and that no first-order reconnaissance of the solar system can be considered complete without direct exploration of these objects.

This review draws heavily upon several studies of the potential of asteroid exploration in general, and of space missions in particular. Among these are particularly the papers in Morrison and Wells (1978), by Chapman and Zellner, Fanale, Niehoff, and Shoemaker and Helin; by Wright *et al.* (1979); and by Friedlander *et al.* (1979).



Fig. 1. Schematic representation of the growth of asteroid data from astronomical observations. From Chapman and Zellner (1978), their Fig. 1.

I. GROUND-BASED RESEARCH

During the past decade, a variety of astronomical techniques has been applied to permit a first-order characterization of the asteroid population in terms of physically significant parameters, i.e., parameters that are related to the chemistry and peculiar history of individual objects, in addition to their orbits. The most fruitful techniques have been UBV photometry (colors, hence classification into broad compositional types), visible-infrared spectrophotometry (more precise compositional classification related to mineralogy), radiometry (diameters and, in conjunction with UBV photometry, albedos), and polarimetry (surface texture; albedos and, in conjunction with UBV photometry, diameters). In addition, a strong program of photometric studies continues to yield lightcurves (hence rotation periods and an index of shape) and phase coefficients (related to surface optical properties).

Figure 1, taken from Chapman and Zellner (1978), schematically illustrates the explosive growth in numbers of objects studied by astronomical techniques. The TRIAD file (Bender *et al.* 1978; Part VII of this book), summarizes the data available in 1979. The total number of asteroids for which some physical classification is possible is 752 (see the chapter by Zellner) – more than a third of the numbered asteroids. The observed sample extends to all parts of the asteroid belt and includes significant numbers from several of the major families. Fewer data exist for the Apollo, Amor and Aten objects, but even here the information is not negligible. Although the

compositional inferences that can be drawn from these data are limited (cf. Bowell *et al.* 1978; Gaffey and McCord 1978), the existing data base is sufficient to show that:

- 1. Many different mineralogies are present in the asteroid belt, with members of different classes reasonably dispersed spatially.
- 2. The inferred mineralogies include both chemically primitive and thermally modified materials, and in general the mineral assemblages are similiar to those of the meteorites, both primitive and evolved.
- 3. Genetic relationships exist among some family members, suggesting origin in a fragmentation event.
- 4. There are significant differences among populations in different parts of the belt, with the known Earth-approaching objects in particular being nonrepresentative of the population of larger asteroids in the main belt.

The surveys that have produced the TRIAD data during the past eight years are continuing, but their future is clearly limited; at the present observing rate, 90% of the numbered asteroids could be classified in the CSM system within a very few years. The primary new development in this survey work has been the extension of the UBV photometry to near-infrared wavelengths through the 8-color system introduced by Zellner, Tedesco and others. Their observations now allow the routine investigation for faint objects of the compositionally diagnostic reflectivities near 1 μ m. With the application of this system to a thousand or more asteroids during the next three years, we may expect the survey mode to be at the point of diminishing returns. We will then have physical classification of essentially all numbered asteroids larger than 25 kilometers in diameter and will have identified those few that deserve more extensive study on the basis of their anomalous colors.

Other ground based techniques are available for the detailed study of special objects or of type-members of the broad taxonomic groups that result from surveys. These include extensions of reflectance measurements to wavelengths longer than 1.1 μ m, determination of high-resolution infrared spectra by Fourier spectroscopy, and measurements of thermal emission at a variety of wavelengths (including millimeter- and centimeter-wave radio emission) and phase angles. A particularly noteworthy groundbased technique that has not yet been widely applied is radar. Differences in radar reflectivity may prove highly diagnostic of the amount of free metal in the surface of an asteroid, a property not easily determined from spectral reflectance measurements. Radar ranging also has a long-term potential to contribute to mass determinations, as does increased attention to asteroid astrometry (see the chapter by Schubart and Matson).

While current observing programs are rapidly surveying the main-belt asteroids, the reconnaissance of those with large and small semimajor axes has been less complete. There may be a major population of objects beyond Jupiter; perhaps these are more closely related to the comets than to the main-belt asteroids, but in any case our current knowledge is quite meager. At the inner edge of the distribution, much progress in discovery of Apollo and Amor objects has been made, but the recent identification of an entirely new orbital group, the Aten asteroids, demonstrates the incompleteness of our knowledge. Similarly, a great deal needs to be done in physical observations of Earth-approaching objects; basic questions of the genetic relationships among these asteroids, main-belt asteroids, comets and meteorites are amenable to investigation by continuing groundbased observation. Acquiring the necessary data requires access to large telescopes on very short notice, but progress is being made as planetary astronomers generally seem to be more successful in competing for time on large instruments.

Today may mark the golden age of asteroid astronomy. For the first time we have a true perspective on the asteroid population, and the TRIAD data constitute a resource that is sure to generate new ideas and interpretations. Additional observations are coming in at a rapid rate. But the success of this effort bears the seeds of its own demise. Within less than a decade, current observational approaches will have run their course. The next major step in understanding the asteroids may well depend on new techniques, including both observations from above the earth's atmosphere and direct visits to a few asteroids by spacecraft.

II. OBSERVATIONS FROM EARTH ORBIT

Both improved spatial resolution and extended spectral capability are available to telescopes in space. Three Earth-orbiting facilities planned by NASA for the decade of the 1980's may contribute significantly to asteroid studies. These are, in chronological order, IRAS, Space Telescope, and SIRTF.

The Infrared Astronomical Satellite (IRAS) is an Explorer-class satellite scheduled for launch about 1982. Equipped with a cryogenically cooled telescope and detectors for broadband photometry from 10 μ m to 100 μ m, this survey instrument is expected to reach an N (10 μ m) magnitude of ~ 7 (Aumann and Walker 1978). Typically, asteroids have V-N color indexes of 10 magnitudes; thus IRAS should be capable of detecting a thermal signal from virtually every asteroid with V <17, corresponding to a diameter of only ~10 km for a C asteroid at a distance of 2 AU. Indeed, IRAS not only can see such objects, it will see them, since it operates in a sky-survey mode. The original software design for the survey would reject all asteroid signals, along with other sources of noise, but it appears feasible to modify the ground-processing system to preserve the asteroid data. If this can be done, we can expect to have multi-spectral thermal emission data, and hence diameters and albedos, for nearly all of the numbered asteroids within the next five years.

The Space Telescope (ST) is a 2.4 meter astronomical telescope scheduled for Shuttle launch in late 1983, with a projected long lifetime; the

initial instrumentation will consist of two spectrographs, a high-speed photometer, and two imaging systems. There will be no infrared instrument, although this capability is likely to be added later in the decade. Ultraviolet spectra of asteroids could be obtained with ST, if such data are deemed necessary to determine surface composition (cf. Wagner *et al.* 1979), but the prime use of ST for asteroid research will probably be in direct imaging with the Planetary Camera, as analyzed by Smith and Reitsema (personal communication 1979).

Operating at f/30 with four 800 x 800 charge couple device (CCD) detectors, the Planetary Camera will have a resolution of 0.1 arcsec per line pair, or 80 km at a range of 1 AU. The largest asteroids will fill up to about a hundred pixels, permitting some study of albedo markings on Ceres, Pallas, Vesta and a few others. However, this resolution is insufficient to distinguish geologic structure, or even to contribute any increase in the precision of diameter measurements over that expected from other techniques in the mid 1980's. In one respect, however, ST imaging can have a major impact: the identification of close companions. The suggested satellite of Herculina (see the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*), for instance, would be separated from the asteroid by more than 10 pixels, and the 3.6 mag difference in brightness is well within the range of the CCD detector. If asteroid satellites or companions are real, ST will be able to see them, opening a fertile new field of asteroid research.

Later in the 1980's NASA plans to launch a Spacelab Infrared Telescope Facility (SIRTF), consisting of a 1.5 meter cryogenically cooled telescope. Such an instrument could extend the IRAS observations, and it might provide an extremely sensitive way to search for very faint asteroids, for instance in the Jovian Trojan clouds.

It should be emphasized that the competition for telescope time on ST and SIRTF will be extremely keen; in practice, it is unrealistic to expect that many asteroid observing programs will be approved. These facilities will be useful tools, but they seem unlikely to generate by themselves a major revolution in asteroid science.

III. RATIONALE FOR SPACE MISSIONS

The history of the past two decades has repeatedly demonstrated the revolutionary advances in understanding that have accompanied the exploration of the planets by spacecraft. Each time a mission has visited a planet, perspectives have changed radically; indeed, the major fields of planetary geology and geochemistry could hardly exist today if there were no space program. There is every reason to expect a similar revolution from the first asteroid missions.

The asteroids differ from other space targets in their number and diversity. The step from a mission that studies *an asteroid* to an understanding of *the asteroids* is a major one. Careful attention must be given

to the selection of mission targets and to integration of space data with the results of groundbased and Earth-orbital observations.

When serious discussion of asteroid missions first began about a decade ago (e.g., Stuhlinger *et al.* 1972), very little was known about the physical nature of asteroids, and there was little basis for selecting one object over another as a target. In fact, Anders (1971) effectively put the case against an early mission as follows:

"Ground-based research on asteroids and meteorites is nowhere near exhaustion; on the contrary, it is moving at an impressive pace. If we maintain this pace for another decade or two, we will not only have answered most of the questions posed for an *early* mission, but will be able to come up with a more worthwhile, more informative mission... Some crucial questions will undoubtedly remain when all ground-based studies have been pushed to their limit, and at that stage, perhaps ten years from now, further progress will require space missions. We do not know what sort of a target will have highest scientific interest at that time... Any choice we make now is likely to seem trivial or uninformative a decade hence."

Nearly a decade has now passed since Anders' analysis, and the progress in groundbased studies that he predicted has come to pass. It will probably be another decade before the first spacecraft arrives at an asteroid, but now is the right time to begin serious planning for a mission.

Without actually visiting an asteroid, we will never understand these objects as global entities — as true planets, deserving of study in their own right. Even the increased spatial resolution of the Space Telescope will not be sufficient to tell us what an asteroid really looks like in a geologically useful way (compare with the Pioneer 10 picture of Ganymede; Gehrels 1976). Most questions of cratering and fragmentation history, regolith depth and texture, local heterogeneity in surface materials, or of any other geological characterization, will never be successfully answered from the earth.

A second fundamental area of investigation that requires space missions is the characterization of the bulk properties of an asteroid. Both masses and volumes are extremely difficult to measure from Earth, and there is no prospect of every obtaining these data for any but the very largest asteroids. An understanding of asteroids as planets, and of their relationships to the processes acting at the time of formation of the solar system, requires a measurement of the bulk density of a sample of objects to a precision of a few percent. Also within the capability of an asteroid orbiter would be determination of gravity harmonics and search for intrinsic magnetization.

The third field of study that requires an asteroid mission is geochemistry. Remote sensing from Earth has yielded important inferences on surface mineralogy (hemispherically averaged), but no way exists to measure elemental abundances without a close approach to the object under study. Today, the presumptive relationships between meteorites and asteroids tempt one to conclude that the study of a particular meteorite type may yield information on an individual, identifiable asteroidal parent, but with the possible exception of Vesta (e.g., Consolmagno and Drake 1977, and Drake's chapter in this book) such a firm identification seems remote. Direct measurements of asteroid chemistry are required, both to advance our understanding of the chemical processes in the solar nebula and to increase the utility of meteorite research by providing tighter links between meteorite and asteroid compositions (Wilkening 1979).

More generally, the acquisition of direct, reliable information on asteroid surface chemistry, geology, and bulk properties would broadly impact our understanding both of the processes of formation of the solar system and of the subsequent thermal and chemical evolution of the planets. Fanale (1978) has well summarized the broad questions that can be answered, at least in part, through investigations carried out on asteroid missions as follows:

- 1. "What were physical and chemical conditions in the solar system during planetary accretion like?
 - a. What were the *physical* interactions among solid bodies of all sizes like during accretion of our planetary system? This includes processes of accretion, fragmentation, and dynamic rearrangement. What do these physical condition imply for the formation and initial state of very large objects like the Earth and their subsequent bombardment history?
 - b. What *chemical* fractionation processes operated during condensation/accretion to produce differences in *bulk* composition *among* asteroids and could these same processes account for apparent differences in bulk compositions among the terrestrial planets? Did these condensation/accretion processes produce "ready-made" or *initial* zonal layering *within* asteroidal or planetary bodies in the solar system?
- 2. What magmatic processes operated within accreted bodies to produce internal differentiation? When did these processes operate and what were the energy sources (short-lived nuclides, solar electromagnetic interaction, etc.)? Why did they seemingly affect some asteroids and not others? Did they affect the Earth and the other planets as well?
- 3. "What are the genetic relationships among small bodies in the solar system? Are there parental relationships among (a) various orbital families of asteroids, (b) various spectral classes of asteroids, (c) comets, (d) meteorites, (e) planetary satellites, and (f) interplanetary or interstellar dust? In what context does this place the vast library of isotopic, geochemical, textural, and other information we have already accumulated on meteorites and what, in turn, does this tell us about planetesimal/planetary genesis?
- 4. "What is the potential of the asteroids as sources of raw materials? What variety of raw materials are available? Is mining from asteroids

of any of these materials for any application preferable to mining, processing, and launching from Earth, or mining from non-asteroidal extraterrestrial sources such as the Moon?"

In Sec. V of this chapter, we summarize possible instruments that could be used to acquire the data needed to attack these problems.

In all mission planning, an overriding concern is the diversity of the asteroid population: large and small, primitive and evolved, close to or far from the sun, etc. It has seemed clear to recent groups studying mission possibilities that no one asteroid, no matter how carefully selected or intensively studied, will yield information sufficient to characterize the population generally. Therefore, a first mission must include visits to several asteroids if it is to sample adequately the diversity inherent in these objects. In the next section we will examine a variety of possible mission modes, but each of these, to be acceptable for a first mission, must include a multi-asteroid capability.

IV. MISSION MODES AND PROPULSION REQUIREMENTS

The basic asteroid mission modes are quite similar to their planetary counterparts: flybys, orbiters, landers, and sample return. As a matter of terminology, the name usually given to the comet or asteroid mission mode in which the spacecraft remains a long time in the close vicinity of the target is rendezvous, but in practice for all but the smallest asteroids (diameter < 10 km) rendezvous spacecraft are, in fact, also orbiters.

Flyby

The flyby of an asteroid on a ballistic trajectory typically involves velocities of about 5 km sec⁻¹, similar to the relative velocities of the main-belt asteroids themselves. Consider the capability of such a flyby, taking imaging as a first example. The Voyager exploration of the Galilean satellites suggests that resolution of about 10 km is required for a minimum characterization of surface geology on a first mission; for a camera with 1500 mm focal length, this resolution is reached at a range of 500,000 km; the spacecraft is within this range for 2×10^5 sec, or about two days. For typical rotation periods, complete longitudinal coverage is thus provided. The resolution reaches 1 km, of course, for only about 4 hours, and it is unlikely to achieve much better due to smearing from the large relative velocities. The level of imaging is thus quite similar to that obtained by Voyager for the Galilean satellites, and it could provide extremely rewarding reconnaissance for the largest asteroids. The smaller the target is, however, the more limited the rewards. Figure 2, the best Voyager image of Amalthea, illustrates the results to be expected for a typical, moderately large (265 km long) asteroid seen at a range of 500,000 km. Global coverage of this quality would be available from a flyby; at closest approach, about 40% of the surface could be



Fig. 2. Photograph of Amalthea from Voyager 1. Taken 4 March 1979 at a range of 425,000 km. The resolution in this image is 8 km per line pair. Amalthea, with dimensions of 265×140 km and a low albedo, is representative of a moderately large asteroid. (JPL P-21223 B/W.)

imaged at ten times this resolution.

For measuring bulk properties, also, the flyby mode works best for large asteroids. For an object several hundred kilometers in diameter, a close flyby could yield a good mass value, but for small objects the interaction is too weak. Finally, however, the capability to perform chemical analysis from a flyby is extremely limited. Gamma ray spectroscopy, for instance, can be carried out effectively only within about one diameter of the target. In our example, the time available would be three minutes for Vesta, and ten seconds for Eros — clearly inadequate for any meaningful analysis. This inability to carry out chemical investigation is the most severe drawback of flyby missions.

A main-belt multiple flyby mission is within the capability of a number of current launch vehicles of both the United States and other nations (Brooks and Hampshire 1971; Niehoff 1978). Under active study in Europe is a mission of this type that could be launched with the Ariane rocket (Brahic *et al.* 1979*a,b*). Trajectory analyses show that, once the spacecraft is in an asteroid-type orbit, a flyby of one of the numbered asteroids can be achieved about every five months, or four per orbit. Compared with the multi-rendezvous missions to be discussed below, the flyby mode carries out its mission very quickly. Indeed, the rapid progress from one asteroid to the next is a principal advantage of the flyby approach; with the use of two spacecraft, one to include Ceres and the other Vesta, in their tours, flybys of these two large asteroids plus about eight smaller ones could be completed 3 to 4 yr after launch.

The capability of a flyby is increased if the encounter velocity is reduced. If, instead of 5 km sec⁻¹, the relative velocity is 0.5 km sec⁻¹, the spacecraft can be within 50,000 km (corresponding to 1 km imaging resolution) for a full rotation period; if the velocity is further reduced to 0.05 km sec⁻¹, some gamma ray or X ray chemical experiments begin to be feasible. However, the propulsion capability needed to slow the spacecraft to such speeds and then accelerate it again for transfer to the text target is nearly the same as that required for rendezvous and orbit.

Rendezvous (Orbiter)

Several recent panels and studies examining multi-asteroid mission modes, particularly a NASA-sponsored workshop at the University of Chicago in January 1978 (see Morrison and Wells 1978) and a Summer Study conducted by the U.S. National Academy of Sciences in Aspen, Colorado in August 1978, have recommended rendezvous as the mission mode of choice, and studies conducted for NASA during the past year by Jet Propulsion Laboratory (Wright *et al.* 1979) and Science Applications, Inc. (Friedlander *et al.* 1979) have been directed toward this approach.

In a rendezvous, the spacecraft matches velocity with the target and then either maintains position with it ("station keeping") or goes into orbit. Once rendezvous is achieved, the duration of studies can be extended indefinitely, and the capability of remote sensing experiments is not limited by either range or time. For instance, from a 1000 km orbit around Vesta the entire surface could be mapped at an imaging resolution of a few meters, comparable to the best Viking pictures of Phobos and Deimos (see the chapter by Veverka and Thomas). With long integration times, also, the full potential of chemical remote sensing instruments could be realized. The penalty imposed by rendezvous is one of energy; while existing chemical propulsion systems allow (marginally) an orbit of a single chosen asteroid, multi-asteroid rendezvous missions are beyond the capability of any present or planned chemical propulsion systems.

Multi-target rendezvous missions are made possible by the development of low-thrust ion-drive propulsion systems, now under active study for a comet rendezvous mission. A minimum ion-drive system of 25 kW power with flat solar-cell arrays, employed with a 600 kg mission module (including 100 kg of science instruments), will yield 3 rendezvous with numbered asteroids for virtually any launch date, and up to 5 with properly selected opportunities (Wright *et al.* 1979). The addition of 2:1 concentrators to improve solar cell efficiency beyond 2 AU will yield numerous missions to 6 asteroids, and possible missions to as many as 7 or 8 (Wright *et al.* 1979). Further improvements are possible with higher power solar arrays, but a situation of diminishing returns is quickly reached due to the long times required. Indeed one of the primary problems with multi-target rendezvous missions is their duration, with typical intervals between encounters of about 20 months. A six-asteroid mission could easily extend to more than a decade.

In Sec. VI of this chapter we will discuss specific multi-target missions and describe the science returns to be anticipated from rendezvous. First, however, we consider two additional mission modes: landers and sample return.

Lander (Docking)

Because of the small gravitational fields of asteroids, we will consider as a single exploration mode any scenario that involves physical contact with the surface, whether by high-speed penetrator, hard lander, or soft lander. All of these systems introduce the potential for *in situ* chemical analysis, direct measurements of the physical properties of the surface, extremely high resolution imaging (including microscopy), and possible investigation of bulk properties by techniques such as seismic sounding. Soft landers (Viking and Surveyor) and hard landers (Ranger) have been used to date in the U.S. planetary program. Hard landers have been included especially in the USSR Luna and Venera missions. Penetrators have been extensively developed by the U.S. military for terrestrial application.

Penetrator and hard lander systems appear to be small enough to be included in an initial multi-asteroid mission, either flyby or rendezvous. (Difficulties with communications probably would make their use impractical for a flyby, however; the parent spacecraft moves out of range too quickly to serve as a relay, and the lander is unlikely to be able to return data directly to Earth.) Sophisticated soft landers, on the other hand, represent a major increase in mission mass and complexity, approaching that required for a sample return.

In the recent studies of multi-asteroid mission capabilities by Friedlander et al. (1979) and Wright et al. (1979), up to four penetrators of about 100 kg each were considered as part of the standard payload. Planned ion-drive systems can accommodate the additional mass; approximately one asteroid in a tour is given up for each two penetrators carried. We discuss possible landed science instruments in the next section.

Sample Return

The return to Earth of a sample of one or more asteroids is a generally agreed upon long-term goal for a program of exploration of the asteroids. The capabilities of terrestrial laboratories for chemical and mineralogical characterization, including particularly isotopic analysis and age dating, far exceed that of any likely robot laboratory. However, the cost of sample return is much higher than that of flyby or rendezvous missions, and with currently planned propulsion systems, only a single asteroid could be sampled in a given mission. Thus, sample return for a potential first asteroid mission suffers from many of the problems cited by Anders (1971) quoted above: we do not know how to select wisely a single, optimum target; and we run the risk that our selection will turn out to be trivial, particularly if the sample returned is identical to a meteorite already in our collection. The Chicago Asteroid Workshop (Morrison and Wells 1978) concluded: "We recommend that the exact role and timing of sample return be judged after the results of prerequisite rendezvous missions are available."

The probable capabilities of sample return have been estimated in several recent studies carried out at Science Applications, Inc. (Friedlander *et al.* 1979), based in part on earlier work on Mars sample return. The sample return mission module presupposes a 600 kg orbiter spacecraft of the type discussed for a rendezvous mission. The Lander/Ascent/Rendezvous module has a mass of 300 to 500 kg, including its chemical propulsion system. A 1.0 kg sample is collected in a 30 kg canister; the canister is returned from the surface to the orbiter, where the ion drive system can provide the propulsion power for return to Earth orbit, and is retrieved by the Shuttle. A 33 kW ion drive with 2:1 concentration could achieve such a sample return from a typical low-inclination main-belt asteroid with a round trip time of 3-4 yr.

Sample return from Apollo/Amor/Aten objects is easier in terms of trajectory energy requirements than from main-belt asteroids. In the case of 1943 Anteros, which is the most accessible object discovered to date, a 1.0 kg sample could be returned with a chemical propulsion system; for a 1992 launch, the launch energy C_3 is only 35 km² sec⁻², the post-launch velocity change is only 2.71 km sec⁻¹, and the round trip time is 3.0 yr (Friedlander *et al.* 1979). It is reasonable to expect that the discovery of additional Earth-approaching asteroids will reveal even easier targets for sample return; however, it is worth noting that favorable launch opportunities for the most accessible objects, which have orbits similar to that of the earth, are spaced many years apart.

V. SCIENCE PAYLOADS FOR RENDEZVOUS MISSIONS

In this section we discuss a basic, 100 kg payload of instruments for the rendezvous spacecraft, and an additional instrument package for a small penetrator or hard lander. The instruments themselves are similar to those recommended at the University of Chicago Workshop (Morrison and Wells 1978), and further amplified by Friedlander *et al.* (1979).

Table I lists the proposed instruments, together with their masses and heritage from previous missions. The capabilities of each are summarized below.

Imaging. Imaging provides the eyes of the mission; its role is essential for acquisition of the target and navigation to orbit as well as for science. Imaging
TABLE I

Instrument	Mass (kg)	Heritage
Imaging camera	30	Galileo, Voyager, Comet
Reflectance spectrometer	15	LPO, ^a Galileo, Comet
Gamma ray spectrometer	12	LPO
X ray spectrometer	10	LPO
Thermal radiometer	6	Mariner 10, Viking, LPO
Radar altimeter	7	LPO
Magnetometer	5	Voyager, Galileo
Plasma particle detector	6	LPO
Sub total:	91	
Contingency (10%)	9	
TOTAL	100 kg	

Typical Orbiter Science Payload

^aLPO=Lunar Polar Orbiter.

is the central instrument for geological studies; it also provides bulk measurements of dimensions, shape, rotation axis, and volume (hence density). The candidate system contains two cameras: for Voyager, the focal lengths are 1500 mm and 200 mm, yielding fields of view of 7 and 50 mrad, respectively. The sensor is an 800 \times 800 CCD, similar to those being developed for the Space Telescope and the "Galileo" mission to the Galilean satellites; spectral range is from 0.3 to 1.1 μ m.

The wide angle camera can achieve a resolution of 50 m at an orbital altitude of 400 km; complete 6-color coverage of a large (D > 300 km) asteroid requires about 5000 frames, or 2.5×10^{10} bits, distributed over perhaps 100 orbits. At the same time, the 1500 mm camera might be used to map 10–20% of the surface at a resolution of about 10 m. Additional frames would be needed to photograph the same areas at different illumination angles, and to obtain stereo coverage of limited regions. In general, a full imaging program for a large asteroid might require 30 to 60 days in orbit, and the acquisition and transmission of ten thousand frames, about half of the Voyager picture budget for a single Jupiter encounter.

Reflectance Spectrometer. This instrument measures the reflectance as a function of wavelength from the visible through the infrared (to perhaps 5.0 μ m). A number of minerals, such as pyroxene, plagioclase, and olivine have strong absorption bands in this spectral region, as do several ices and water of hydration. Reflectance spectroscopy is, of course, one of the main tools of groundbased asteroid research; on a rendezvous spacecraft, such an instrument would operate with high spatial resolution and could determine the mineralogy of small units. Of particular interest are "windows" to interior

layers that might be revealed by large impacts, or possibly stratigraphy exposed by fragmentation early in the asteroid's history.

A spectrometer was proposed for the Lunar Polar Orbiter covering from 0.35 to 2.5 μ m in 256 channels; a mapping spectrometer being built for Galileo covers 0.7 to 5.0 μ m, in 200 channels. Either instrument, or designs now under consideration for a comet rendezvous, could serve as the basis for an asteroid instrument. The field of view would probably be about 10 mrad, with typical integration times of a second or so; the corresponding spatial resolution is on the order of 1 km. About 10⁵ individual spectra would be needed for complete coverage of a moderate-sized asteroid, providing data on mineralogy necessary to understand the chemical and fragmentation history of the body.

Gamma-Ray Spectrometer. This instrument measures the elemental abundance of a number of species, including the important radioactive elements, over the uppermost half-meter of the surface. For a one-hour integration, the sensitivity to concentration of various elements is (Haines *et al.* 1976; Arnold 1978); U (0.1 ppm); Th (0.5 ppm); K (0.03%); C1 (0.3%); H (0.8%); Ti (0.9%); Ni (1%); Fe (2%); Mn (2%); Si (3%); Mg (3%); C (5%); Al (6%); O (7%), S (7%).

Gamma ray spectrometers were flown on Apollo and were proposed for the Lunar Polar Orbiter. The large germanium detector is uncollimated, yielding an effective field of view about equal to the spacecraft altitude; thus a low orbit is required to realize any substantial spatial resolution. Global abundances could be obtained in a few hours from a station-keeping position; from a later orbit at an altitude of 25% of the asteroid radius, the surface could be mapped into about 60 resolved areas in a few days' observing. With longer times, of course, higher precision can be achieved. Determination of the abundance of these elements will permit a reliable identification to be made with particular meteorite classes, if the meteorite analog exists in our collections; if not, the chemical characterization obtained will be crucial for determining the relationship of the asteroid to chemical formation processes in the solar nebula, or to the subsequent differentiation history of the object if it was thermally cooled.

X Ray Spectrometer. An X ray fluorescence spectrometer determines elemental abundances in the top 0.1 mm of the asteroid surface material by detecting X rays stimulated by the solar X ray flux. Since X rays can be focused, it is possible to obtain angular resolutions of as high as 100 mrad. The primary elements to be measured are Mg, Al, and Si; also probably measurable are C, N, O, Na, Ca, S, and Fe. X ray spectrometers were flown on Apollos 15 and 16 and were proposed for the Lunar Polar Orbiter. Proportional counters are used as detectors. The expected sensitivity should allow measurements of Mg, Al, and Si to $\pm 1\%$ of total concentration, with integrations of several minutes. Complete surface coverage could be achieved in a few days with a close orbit. These data provide an important extension of the chemical analysis obtained by the gamma ray spectrometer.

Thermal Radiometer. Surface temperature measurements can be made with either an infrared or a microwave radiometer; obtained at high spatial resolution, these data will yield the thermal inertia of differing geologic units in the surface, which are basic indicators of regolith depth and, indirectly, of cratering history. In combination, infrared and microwave systems might also be used to measure internal heat flow, as was proposed for the Lunar Polar Orbiter.

Radar Altimeter. The distance between the spacecraft and the surface is needed to derive the figure of the asteroid and to measure its volume, as required for a good determination of density. The physical nature of the surface also influences the reflectance for microwaves. Either a microwave radar or a laser system could be used.

Magnetometer. An asteroid could have associated with it a magnetic field from any of three sources: an internal dynamo, an induced field, or a remanent field. Thus a magnetometer offers the potential for discovery of a past or present field as a bulk property of the asteroid, as well as for study of the interaction of the body with the solar wind. The required measurements need to be made from a low orbit; the hardware is, however, conventional and has flown on many previous missions.

Plasma Particle Detector. This instrument complements the magnetometer. It can be used to measure the bow shock where the solar wind flow is retarded upstream from the asteroid, and it can carry out searches from low orbit for electrons reflected from surface magnetic anomalies. Similar measurements have been carried out for the moon, and an instrument of the type proposed for the Lunar Polar Orbiter would be suitable for an asteroid mission.

Instrumentation for a Hard Lander. Three types of measurements are compatible with a simple penetrator or hard lander, such as might be developed as part of an initial, multi-target rendezvous mission, with a total science payload of less than 10 kg.

The first and probably most important lander instrument is an alphaparticle and X ray spectrometer (Economou and Turkevich 1976; Turkevich and Economou 1978). An alpha ray system was used on the lunar surface by Surveyor, and an X ray system on Mars by Viking. Used together, these instruments can provide a much better chemical analysis, in the spot where they land, than can be achieved from orbital data alone. The abundances can be measured to 1 wt% for the principal elements C, O, Na, Mg, Al, Si, K, Ca, Ti and Fe. Substantially higher precisions can be achieved for trace elements, such as Rb, Sr, Y, Zr, Ba, La, Ce, Nd, and Sm. With such data, it should be possible to make an unambiguous identification between an asteroid and a meteorite, whereas orbital data alone probably will only establish relationships between an asteroid and a meteorite class. Additional hard lander instruments might include an accelerometer/seismometer, both to sense the surface bearing strength from the force of impact and to search for possible internal seismic activity. Another small instrument that might yield exciting data would be a facsimile camera to image the environment of the lander with spatial resolutions as great as 1 mm. While providing only a "worms's eye" perspective, such an image might be extremely informative, both for its own sake and as a means of evaluating the sample being analyzed chemically by the alpha-particle/X ray instrument. Indeed, pictures on this scale could provide a direct link between the asteroid surface and the texture and crystal sizes frequently used to characterize terrestrial meteorites.

VI. TARGET SELECTION AND MISSION EXAMPLES

Criteria for Target Selection

The primary requirement for target selection in a multi-asteroid mission is to investigate a sufficient variety of objects to carry out the broad comparative goals of asteroid exploration. Thus, any group of targets should include both large and small objects and should include examples of the major taxonomic types. In addition, it would be highly desirable to visit several dynamically related objects that appear to be products of the breakup of a single parent body. Because they are fragments of originally larger bodies, such family members provide a unique opportunity to study the interiors of planets directly. It is probably not an appropriate criterion to select asteroids that are thought to be specific meteorite parent bodies; indeed, it could be argued that we will learn most by visiting at least some objects that are not represented in our meteorite collections.

Some examples of asteroids or classes of asteroids recommended as suitable targets at the Chicago Workshop (Morrison and Wells 1978) are:

- 1. Ceres (largest; presumably unfractured; relatively primitive, but probably experienced some thermal evolution; may have bound H_2O on the surface; may resemble original planetesimals).
- 2. Vesta (third largest; presumably unfractured; differentiated and thermally evolved; may be typical of original parent bodies of differentiated meteorites; may hold important clues to lunar evolution).
- 3. Two or more members of a Hirayama family (to examine fragments of fractured parent body for data on internal structure and accretion history).
- 4. A small very dark C type (to examine primitive material, investigate accretion history).
- 5. Typical members of compositional classes, e.g., an S, a metallic surface,



Fig. 3. Trajectory for a multi-asteroid flyby mission that includes Ceres, Bathilde, and four additional objects. From Niehoff (1978).

an enstatite chondrite surface (to trace varied differentiation and thermal evolution, study geologic processes on a variety of compositions).

- 6. An Apollo or Amor (key link between main belt and meteorites; possible dead comet nucleus).
- 7. A Trojan (unique types; possibly different initial conditions and evolution from main belt).

These are only examples to illustrate the diversity of possible targets; undoubtedly, continuing observations and interpretations will modify and refine this list before any actual mission commitment is made. In addition, of course, availability of targets from the celestial mechanics viewpoint further constrains the choice; Pallas, for instance, is a very difficult target because of its high inclination. Within the main belt, however, there are a great many possible tours, and it should prove relatively simple to find trajectories that yield a number of satisfactory encounters for essentially any launch year.

A number of searches for candidate asteroid tours have been carried out. We will now discuss several specific cases as examples of what can be accomplished with the space propulsion systems of the 1980's.

Main-Belt Flyby Tours

We begin with multi-asteroid flyby missions. Niehoff (1978) gives one example, a 5 yr mission launched in August 1984 that includes flybys of Ceres and six additional objects, including one of class M (441 Bathilde). Figure 3 illustrates the trajectory and lists the time and relative velocity for



Fig. 4. Trajectory for a multi-asteroid rendezvous mission requiring a 60 kW ion drive. This tour includes Vesta, Psyche and three additional objects. From Bender (1977), as quoted in Niehoff (1978).

each flyby. There are two fly-throughs of the main belt, separated by a re-encounter of the earth three years after launch. The total post-launch propulsion impulse required is only 1.7 km sec^{-1}

Main-Belt Rendezvous Tours

Figure 4 (Niehoff 1978) illustrates a multi-target rendezvous mission generated by Bender (1977). This particular tour includes encounters with Vesta, Psyche and three other asteroids, with a duration of 8.7 yr. However, it demands a 60 kW ion-drive system, larger than is likely to be available. More recent studies have searched for appropriate tours that can be accomplished with smaller propulsion systems.

Table II summarizes several five-asteroid tours that are within the capability of the 33 kW ion drive with 2:1 concentrators and 600 kg mission module (Friedlander *et al.* 1979). A 30 day stay time is allowed at each asteroid. It is clear that even within the limited time and parameters of this search, a wide variety of tours is possible. One of the most extensive is illustrated in Fig. 5. With a launch on 1 January 1988, rendezvous is possible with eight asteroids over a 12 yr period.

The specific tours listed here are purely examples. At any point in a given tour, there are several accessible targets, any one of which can be chosen.

Π	
Ľ	
g	
L A	

Examples of Rendezvous Tours with a 33 kW Ion Drive

Launch	1	2	3	4	5
30 Mar 87	19 Nov 88	30 Sep 90	21 Jun 92	21 Jun 94	12 Mar 96
	8 Flora	149 Medusa	64 Angelina	90 Antiope	16 Psyche
	S, 151 km	U, 16 km	E, 56 km	C, 124 km	M, 250 km
1 Jan 88	22 Aug 89	14 May 91	17 Jul 92	12 Jun 93	4 Mar 95
	21 Lutetia	308 Polyxo	533 Sara	34 Circe	4 Vesta
	M, 115 km	U, 138 km	S, 37 km	C, 114 km	U, 538 km
19 Jan 89	31 Oct 90	1 Jan 92	25 Sep 93	9 Mar 95	17 Apr 97
	19 Fortuna	11 Parthenope	17 Thetis	308 Polyxo	163 Erigone
	C, 215 km	S, 150 km	S, 109 km	U, 138 km	C, 76 km
31 Jan 89	11 Jan 91	22 Oct 92	4 Jul 94	5 Jan 96	8 Jul 97
	4 Vesta	799 Gudula	119 Althaea	46 Hestia	533 Sara
	U, 538 km	U, 32 km	S, 57 km	C, 133 km	S, 37 km
17 Nov 91	17 Oct 93	17 Oct 95	5 Dec 97	30 Mar 99	30 Oct 00
	11 Parthenope	45 Eugenia	103 Hera	206 Hersilia	77 Frigga
	S, 150 km	C, 226 km	S, 90 km	C, 101 km	M, 65 km
^a Table from Friedl	ander et al. 1979.				

246



Fig. 5. Example of a multi-target rendezvous tour that visits 8 asteroids. From Friedlander et al. (1978).

Thus, even after launch, the tour can be varied, proceeding down any of a number of branches. As a practical matter, example tours have been generated according to rather arbitrary algorithms, e.g., by specifying the first asteroid to be visited, and then requiring that each successive target be of a different taxonomic group from the previous. With more than 3000 asteroids to select from, finding candidate tours becomes a game. Only when more specific and realistic criteria are specified, can the large number of possible missions be reduced to a manageable size.

While the vast number of possible tours may be a frustration to the mission planner, it illustrates the richness of the asteroid population and the wealth of opportunity for exciting missions. Current NASA projections for planetary exploration suggest that, by about 1986, only Neptune, Pluto, and the asteroids will *not* have been visited by spacecraft. It seems clear that the time for direct exploration of the asteroids is rapidly approaching.

Main-Belt Sample Return

Although probably not suitable as an initial mission, sample return has frequently been considered as the logical second-generation mission in a long-term program of asteroid exploration. Figure 6 illustrates a specific example: a Vesta sample return launched in 1993. As analyzed by Friedlander *et al.* (1979), this mission could return a 1.0 kg sample to Earth orbit 3.4 yr after launch, requiring only the 33-kW ion-drive already developed for a asteroid rendezvous tour.

VII. ASTEROIDS AS POTENTIAL RESOURCES

The asteroids have been suggested as a potential source of raw materials for space industrialization in the 21st century in a variety of books and



Fig. 6. Ion Drive sample-return mission to Vesta. This example trajectory needs a 25 kW solar array and 2:1 concentrators. From Friedlander *et al.* (1979).

articles by O'Neil and others, and some recent technical studies have been made to examine this possibility (e.g. O'Leary 1977; Arnold and Duke 1978; O'Leary *et al.* 1979). Asteroid retrieval which would bring an entire asteroid into Earth orbit might be called the ultimate form of sample return. Considering the size of the object which must be brought back, it is necessary to consider some new options for both trajectories and propulsion systems. For reducing the total impulse required for the return trajectory, O'Leary (1979) suggests double lunar gravity assists, planetary gravity assist and grazing reentry through the earth's atmosphere into a capture orbit. One propulsion option uses chemical fuels derived from the asteroid itself. Another, called a mass driver, uses solar energy to drive a linear electromagnetic accelerator that expels asteroid material carried in buckets (the buckets are recycled). Clearly, before asteroid retrieval missions can be attempted, sample return missions must be performed and considerable effort must go into trajectory and propulsion system design and into economic studies.

Return of a small sample from an Earth-approaching asteroid is a necessary first step in assessing the potential of these objects for industrial use, as well as being of considerable scientific interest (Shoemaker and Helin 1978). The propulsion requirements for sample return from these objects depends critically on the orbit, with much greater variation than is the case for mainbelt missions. Table III gives trajectory and performance data for these relatively easy missions. Shoemaker and Helin have also noted that the most accessible of these objects are the logical first targets for manned space missions beyond the immediate Earth-Moon system. Thus, quite apart from questions of scientific strategy, the Earth-approaching asteroids may play a central role in an expanded space program in the 21st century.

Acknowledgments. W. Wells provided valuable assistance in preparing this

TABLE III

	Anteros	Eros	1976AA
Trajectory Data			
Launch date	26 May 1991	4 Apr 1993	16 Jul 1993
Launch C_3 , km ² sec ⁻²	35	51	71
Spacecraft ΔV , km sec ⁻¹	2.71	3.61	7.75
Stay time, day	177	319	30
Round trip, yr	3.0	3.0	1.0
Mass Performance Data ^b			
Number of shuttle launches	1	2	4
Spacecraft propulsion type ^c	E/S	E/S	S/S
Propulsion system mass, kg	1870	3180	7000
Rendezvous payload margin,	kg 180	70	400

Apollo/Amor Sample Return: Ballistic Flight Mode^a

^aFrom Friedlander et al. (1979).

^bNominal payload = 600 (orbiter) + 300 (experiments) + 50 (sample canister) = 950 kg $^{c}E/S$ is Earth-storable; S/S is space-storable

chapter; useful comments were also received from C. Pilcher, L. Wilkening and B. Zellner. B. Smith and H. Reitsema kindly made available information on the capability of the Planetary Camera on the Space Telescope for asteroid studies. Financial support was provided by NASA in grants to the University of Hawaii and contracts to Science Applications, Inc.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1971. Interrelations of meteorites, asteroids, and comets. In *Physical Studies* of *Minor Planets*, ed., T. Gehrels, (NASA SP 267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 429-446.
- Arnold, J. R. 1978. Remote geochemical sensing of asteroids. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds., D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 275-278.
- Arnold, J. R., and Duke, M. B., eds. 1978. Summer Workshop in Near-Earth Resources, NASA Conf. Publ. 2031.
- Aumann, H. H., and Walker, R. G. 1977. Infrared astronomical satellite. Opt. Eng. 16: 537-543.
- Bender, D. F. 1977. Ion-drive multi-asteroid rendezvous trajectories. Unpublished.
- Bender, D.; Bowell, E.; Chapman, C.; Gaffey, M.; Gehrels, T.; Zellner, B.; Morrison, D.; and Tedesco, E. 1978. The Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data. *Icarus* 33: 630-631.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.

Brahic, A. et al. 1979a. Asteroids: A mission proposal to ESA. Unpublished.

Brahic, A.; Breton, J.; Caubel, J.; Cazenave, A.; Cruvellier, P.; Dupuis, Y.; Lago, B.; Minster, J.F.; Perret, A.; and Scribot, A. 1979b. Feasibility of a multiple fly-by mission of main-belt asteroids. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).

- Brooks, D. R., and Hampshire, W. F., II. 1971. Multiple asteroid flyby missions. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 527-537.
- Chapman, C. R., and Zellner, B. H. 1978. The role of earth-based observations of asteroids during the next decade. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds., D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 183-192.
- Consolmagno, G. J., and Drake, M. J. 1977. Composition and evolution of the Eucrite parent body: Evidence from rare earth elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1271-1282.
- Economou, T. E., and Turkevich, A. L. 1976. An alpha-particle instrument with alpha, proton, and x-ray modes for planetary chemical analysis. *Nuc. Instr. Meth.* 134: 391-400.
- Fanale, F. P. 1978. Science rationale for an initial asteroid-dedicated mission. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds., D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 193-206.
- Friedlander, A. L.; Wells, W. C.; Davis, D. R.; Housen, K.; and Wilkening, L. L. 1979. Asteroid Mission Study. Science Applications, Inc. Report No. 1-120-839-M11.
- Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical interpretations from reflectance spectra. Space Sci. Rev. 21: 555-628.
- Gehrels, T. ed. 1971. *Physical Studies of Minor Planets* (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office).
- Gehrels, T. 1976. Picture of Ganymede. In *Planetary Satellites*, ed., J. A. Burns (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 406-411.
- Haines, E. L.; Arnold, J. R.; and Metzger, A. E. 1976. Chemical mapping of planetary surfaces. *IEEE Trans. on Geosci Electron.* GE-14: 141-153.
- Morrison, D., and Wells, W. C., eds. 1978. Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053.
- Niehoff, J. C. 1978. Asteroid mission alternatives. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds., D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 225-244.
- O'Leary, B. T. 1977. Moving the Apollo and Amor asteroids. Science 197: 363-366.
- O'Leary, B. T. 1979. Asteroid prospecting and retrieval. Amer. Inst. Aeronautics Astronautics Paper No. 79-1432.
- O'Leary, B.; Gaffey, M. J.; Ross, D. J.; and Salkeld, R. 1979. Retrieval of asteroidal materials. In Space Resources and Space Settlements, eds. J. Dillingham, W. Gilbreath and B. O'Leary (NASA SP-428, Washington, D. C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 173-189, in press.
- Shoemaker, E. M., and Helin, E. F. 1978. Earth-approaching asteroids as targets for exploration. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds., D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 245-256.
- Stuhlinger, E.; Alfvén, H.; Arrhenius, G.; Bourke, R.; Doe, B.; Dwornik, S.; Friedlander, A.; Gehrels, T., Guttman, C.; Strangway, D.; and Whipple, F. 1972. Comets and Asteroids: A Strategy for Exploration, NASA TM-64677.
- Turkevich, A., and Economou, T. 1978. Experiments on asteroids using hard landers. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds., D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 285-294.
- Wagner, J.; Cohen, A.; and Hapke, B. 1979. Vacuum ultraviolet reflectance spectra of gray H chondrites. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. X (Oxford: Pergamon Press), in press.
- Wilkening, L L. 1979. Asteroid missions: Goals for elemental abundance analysis. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Wright, J. L.; Bender, D. B.; Staehle, R. L.; and Spradlin, F. A. 1979. Asteroid multiple rendezvous mission concept. Jet Propulsion Lab. Report No. 710-26.

PART III

Interrelation

EARTH-CROSSING ASTEROIDS:

ORBITAL CLASSES, COLLISION RATES WITH EARTH, AND ORIGIN

E. M. SHOEMAKER, J. G. WILLIAMS, E. F. HELIN, AND R. F. WOLFE California Institute of Technology

The term Earth-crossing asteroid is here taken to mean a minor planet on an orbit which, as a consequence of secular perturbations, can intersect the orbit of the earth. Known classes of Earth-crossing asteroids include Aten asteroids (a < 1.0 AU, Q > 0.983 AU), Apollo asteroids ($a \ge 1.0 AU$, $q \le 1.017 AU$), and Amor asteroids (a > 1.0AU, 1.017 AU $\leq q \leq 1.3$ AU). All three known Atens, all but one of the 23 known Apollos, and half of the 20 known Amors are Earth crossers. The total population of Earth-crossing asteroids to V(1,0) = 18is estimated at ~ 1.3 x 10^3 , of which ~ 8% are Atens, ~ 50% are Apollos, and $\sim 40\%$ are Amors. A wide variety of physical types is represented among the Earth crossers, including four objects with UBV colors in the C field, several S-type objects, and several objects of distinctive colors that fall outside the C and S fields. The Earth crossers probably are of diverse origin; some probably have been derived from a residual population of old Mars crossers, some from widely separated regions of the main asteroid belt, and some from short-period comets. The principal sources appear to be extinct comet nuclei and collision fragments from regions in the main asteroid belt bordering the $\dot{\nu}_5$ and v_6 secular resonances and the 3:1 and 5:2 commensurabilities with Jupiter. The present collision rate of Earth-crossing asteroids with the earth is estimated at ~ 3.5 objects, to absolute magnitude 18, per million years. Comparison of this rate with the record of impact cratering on the earth and the moon suggests that the present population of Earth crossers may be larger than the average population over the past 3.3 billion years.

The term Earth-crossing is here applied to include all asteroids on orbits which, as a consequence solely of secular perturbations, can intersect the orbit of the Earth. This definition is, at once, both broader and more exclusive than common past usage, where "Earth-crossing asteroid" has been taken to mean an object on an orbit that currently overlaps the orbit of Earth. Rigorous application of the concept of Earth- or planet-crossing orbits has been dependent, however, on the development of appropriate theoretical techniques (Williams 1969) or on practicable numerical integration by high-speed computer to solve the secular variation of asteroid orbits. Only recently have sufficient calculations been completed, primarily by Williams (1979 and unpublished), to confidently identify the known Earth-crossing asteroids.

It has long been recognized (Opik 1951) that an asteroid orbit which overlaps the orbit of a planet may, as a result of secular advance of the apsides, intersect the orbit of the planet. The topological relationship between overlapping orbits has two possible states: linked and unlinked. If overlap of a planetary orbit of low eccentricity by a highly eccentric asteroid orbit is temporally continuous and deep, the two orbits must be linked (looped through one another like two links of a chain) when the argument of perihelion of the asteroid orbit ω is 0 and π . At $\omega = \pi/2$ and $3\pi/2$, on the other hand, the two orbits are unlinked. In a complete cycle of advance of ω , therefore, the transition between linked and unlinked states occurs four times; at each of these transitions the two orbits must intersect. Intersections of crossings, as given by solution of the polar equation of the ellipse, occur at

$$\omega = \cos^{-1} \pm \frac{1}{e} \left[\frac{a(1-e^2)}{\rho} - 1 \right]$$
 (1)

where *a* is the semimajor axis of asteroid orbit, *e* is the eccentricity of asteroid orbit at time of each intersection, and ρ is the radius to the planet's orbit along the line of nodes at the time of intersection. Because, in general, the planet's orbit is not circular and its eccentricity also varies as a consequence of secular perturbation, ρ will have four different values in one cycle of ω , which must be found by simultaneous solution of Eq. (1) and the polar equation for the elliptical orbit of the planet; e_0 and ω_0 , the eccentricity and argument of perihelion of the planet; sorbit, must be known at the time of each crossing. For a perfectly circular orbit of Earth ($e_0 = 0$) all values of ρ are 1.0 AU; at the other extreme of e_0 , 0.933 AU $\leq \rho \leq 1.067$ AU. In the case of continuous deep overlap of orbits, the four crossings given by Eq. (1) can fail to occur only if ω librates within a restricted range. If the overlap of the orbit of an asteroid with that of a planet is sufficiently shallow, on the other hand, less than four crossings may occur in a complete cycle of advance at ω . Crossings can be missed when ω and ω_0 , the argument of

perihelion of the planet, have the same phase. Secular variation of either e or e_0 , moreover, can lead to loss of overlap during parts of the cycle of ω . At and very close to the times of any crossing there is a finite and calculable probability of collision of the asteroid with the planet unless encounter is prevented by exact average commensurability between the mean motion of the asteroid and mean motion of the planet.

Secular perturbations cause periodic oscillations in e and γ , the inclination of an asteroid orbit to the invariable plane, sometimes in a, and also in e_0 and γ_0 , the inclination of the orbit of the planet, in addition to changes in ω . As a consequence of these perturbations, the orbits of less than half of the known Earth-crossing asteroids overlap the orbit of Earth continuously. Orbits of the other known Earth crossers overlap the orbit of the earth part of the time and part of the time lie entirely outside the orbit of Earth, primarily as a result of secular variation of e. Similarly, orbits which lie entirely inside Earth's orbit part of the time are possible, though no objects have yet been found on such orbits. Intersections of asteroid orbits with the orbit of Earth can occur which are associated with transitions from the condition of overlap to the condition of nonoverlap and also the reverse transitions. The intersections occur when r_a , the radius to the node of the asteroid orbit, equals ρ .

Secular variation of e, as a general rule, is correlated in phase with secular variation of ω . Most commonly, e is at a maximum at $\omega = \pi/2, 3\pi/2$. If the amplitude of oscillation of e is relatively small, periodic oscillation of r_a , for ascending and descending nodes, occurs mainly as a result of secular advance of ω . This type of oscillation of r_a is illustrated for the asteroid 2062 Aten in Fig. 1. If the asteroid is a relatively deep crosser, as is the case for Aten, four crossings of r_a at ρ will occur in each cycle of ω . This type of Earth-crossing asteroid is referred to here as a quadruple crosser. If the amplitude of oscillation of e is sufficiently high, however, the orbit of the asteroid can change from a condition of nonoverlap, at $\omega = 0,\pi$, to relatively deep overlap at $\omega = \pi/2$, $3\pi/2$. In this case, two crossings can occur with each $\pi/2$ advance of ω , one controlled mainly by the large change of e and one mainly by the advance of ω . This type of oscillation of r_a is illustrated for the asteroid 1974 MA in Fig. 2; a total of eight crossings occur in each cycle of ω . We refer to this type of asteroid as an octuple crosser. 1580 Betulia was the first asteroid recognized to have this type of crossing behavior (Wetherill and Williams 1968).

In some cases, where γ is sufficiently high, secular perturbations do not lead to continuous advance in ω . Instead, ω librates around $\pi/2$ or $3\pi/2$; large periodic oscillation of *e* occurs during the libration cycle, with *e* reaching both a maximum and a minimum at the central value of ω . For deep crossers, the combined effect of oscillation of both *e* and ω produces four crossings of r_a at ρ in each libration cycle of ω . We refer to asteroids exhibiting this type of crossing behavior, such as 1973 NA (Fig. 3), as *quadruple crossing* ω



Fig. 1. Secular variation of radius to the node of the orbit of 2062 Aten for the zero-order state (forced oscillations in *e* are neglected). One cycle of advance of ω is represented, starting at $\omega = 0$. Ascending node shown with solid line and descending node with dashed line. Extreme values of aphelion and perihelion distances of the earth are shown by horizontal lines lying equal distances above and below 1 AU. Aten is an example of a quadruple crosser.



Fig. 2. Secular variation of radius to the node of the orbit of 1974 MA, based on forward integration of the motion of the asteroid. About 1.5 cycles of advance of ω are represented. Ascending node shown with solid line and descending node with dashed line. Extreme values of aphelion and perihelion distances of the earth are shown by horizontal lines lying equal distances above and below 1 AU. 1974 MA is an example of an octuple crosser.

librators.

A fourth type of crossing behavior is exhibited by Earth-crossing asteroids that librate about the 3:1 commensurability with Jupiter. The 3:1 resonant perturbation causes relatively high-frequency oscillation in both a



Fig. 3. Secular variation of radius to the node of the orbit of 1973 NA, based on forward integration of the motion of the asteroid. About five cycles of libration of ω are represented. Ascending node shown with solid line and descending node with dashed line. Extreme values of aphelion and perihelion distances of the earth are shown by horizontal lines lying equal distances above and below 1 AU. 1973 NA is an example of a quadruple crossing ω librator.



Fig. 4. Secular variation of radius to the ascending node of the orbit of 1915 Quetzalcoatl, based on forward and backward integrations of the motion of the asteroid by Marsden. About four cycles of libration of the mean motion of the asteroid about the 3:1 commensurability are represented. Extreme values of aphelion and perihelion distances of the earth are shown by horizontal lines lying equal distances above and below 1 AU. 1915 Quetzalcoatl is an example of a supercrosser.

and e, which can lead, in turn, to relatively high-frequency oscillation between conditions of overlap and nonoverlap of the orbit of the asteroid with the orbit of Earth. Slightly more than four cycles of oscillation of r_a in 1400 years and nine crossings of the orbit of Earth by the ascending node are illustrated for the asteroid 1915 Quetzalcoatl in Fig. 4. Asteroids exhibiting this type of crossing behavior are referred to here as *supercrossers*. Marsden (1970) has carried out 1400 year integrations of the motions of the supercrossers 1915 Quetzalcoatl and 887 Alinda, but much more numerical study must be done before the crossing behavior of these asteroids is fully understood.

I. CLASSES OF EARTH-CROSSING ASTEROIDS

The Earth-crossing asteroids are divided, for purposes of further discussion in this chapter, into three groups on the basis of their present osculating orbital elements: (1) Aten asteroids, (2) Apollo asteroids, and (3) Earth-crossing Amor asteroids. This classification has been used primarily because of its simplicity. However, the stable characteristics of the orbits of Apollo asteroids that overlap Earth's orbit part of the time and of the orbits of Earth-crossing Amors are not basically different. These two orbital classes are distinguished chiefly by the present phase of the cycle of variation of their perihelion distance. Most Earth-crossing Amors are only shallow Earth crossers, on the other hand, whereas the majority of Apollos are deep crossers. The orbits of most Earth-crossing Amors, moreover, overlap the orbit of the earth only a small fraction of the time. Therefore it seems useful to retain the traditional distinction between Apollo and Amor asteroids.

Aten Asteroids

Aten asteroids (Helin *et al.* 1978) have orbits with semimajor axes less than 1 AU which overlap the orbit of Earth near their aphelia. This class includes all asteroids with a < 1.0 AU and the aphelion distance of the asteroid, $Q \ge 0.983$ AU, where 0.983 AU is the present perihelion distance of Earth. Since Aten, the first member of this class, was discovered in 1976 (Helin and Shoemaker 1977) two more have been found (Table I). All three objects are relatively deep quadruple crossers whose orbital overlap with Earth's orbit is continuous or nearly continuous.

The total number of Aten asteroids to V(1,0) = 18, as will be shown, probably is on the order of 100. Many of these Atens may be expected to exhibit only part-time orbital overlap with Earth, just as many Apollos exhibit only part-time overlap at perihelion. Hence it may be expected that there are Earth crossers with orbits that are, at present, entirely inside the orbit of the Earth, just as there are Earth-crossing Amors with current osculating orbits entirely outside the orbit of the earth. As a rough guess, the population of this undiscovered class of Earth crossers with current aphelia less than 0.983 AU may be a few tens of objects to V(1,0) = 18. Wetherill (1979) has estimated the total population of asteroids with orbits inside Earth's at one to a few percent of the population of Apollos.

Apollo Asteroids

Apollo asteroids are defined by $a \ge 1.0$ AU, and perihelion distance, $q \le 1.017$ AU, where 1.017 AU is the present aphelion distance of the earth. Apollo, the first such asteroid discovered, was found by K. Reinmuth in 1932. The orbits of Apollos overlap the orbit of Earth in the region of perihelion. Out of 22 known Apollos with reasonably well-determined orbits, 21 are Earth-crossing (Table I). 1866 Sisyphus is a doubtful crosser; on a **TABLE I**

Earth-crossing Asteroids: Crossing Characteristics and Collision Parameters

		Ľ.	kage with	-	Ort	oital elemen	ts at				
	Orbital	Ear	tn's orbit	Earth-	,	ρ = Ι.υ Αυ	i	a_{a}/dt	тf	DE	h d
	with Earth	Faℓ	Linkage state ^b	class ^c	(AU)	υ	(Deg)	p = 1.0 AU (10 ⁻⁴ AU yr ⁻¹)	(10 ⁴ yr)	$(10^{-9} {\rm yr}^{-1})$	(10 ⁻⁹⁰ yr ⁻¹)
ATEN ASTEROID	S										
1976 UA	Continuous	0.55	Г	Quad.	0.844	0.424	6.27	0.28	9.54	14	14
2100 Ra-Shalom	Continuous	0.54	L	Quad.	0.832	0.465	13.1	0.32	9.91	6.3	6.7
2062 Aten	Continuous	0.73	Г	Quad.	0.966	0.237	17.9	0.20	7.04	6.9	6.4
APOLLO ASTERG	Sala										
1978 SB	Continuous	0.89	Г	Quad.	2.164	0.888	10.5	32	0.83	0.41	1.2
1566 Icarus	Continuous	0.70	L	Quad.	1.078	0.828	20.2	2.2	5.30	1.6	2.0
1974 MA	Part time	0.61	Г	Oct.	1.757	0.446	53.4	0.66	4.23	0.93	2.5
						0.772	32.8	3.6)			
2101 Adonis	Continuous	0.95	Г	Quad.	1.873	0.732	1.96	7.3	1.58	2.9	6.3
1864 Daedalus	Continuous	0.92	Г	Quad.	1.461	0.640	15.9	2.1	3.69	1.0	1.6
1865 Cerberus	Continuous	0.80	L	Quad.	1.080	0.513	14.9	0.68	6.81	2.5	3.1
Hermes	Continuous	0.99	L	Quad.	1.639	0.622	5.62	2.6	2.57	2.2	3.7
1981 Midas	Part time	0.29	n	Q.O.L.	1.776	0.586	45.5	0.42	2.62	3.8	0.7
1862 Apollo	Continuous	0.91	Г	Quad.	1.470	0.505	6.14	1.3	3.00	3.5	4.8
2063 Bacchus	Continuous	0.94	Ч	Quad.	1.077	0.320	8.78	0.49	4.41	7.4	7.7
1959 LM	¢.	(0.8)	L	ċ	$(1.34)^{i}$	(0.379) ⁱ	(3.3)				(13) ⁱ
1685 Toro	Continuous	(0.8)	L	Quad.?	1.368	0.438	9.15	0.78	(3)	(4)	(4.2) ^J
2135 1977 HA	Part time	0.76	N	Q.&O.	1.600	(0.490)	(23.3)	(0.43)	(3.97)	(2.0) ^k	$(1.5)^{k}$
6743 P-L	Continuous	0.73	N	Quad.	1.620	0.476	6.81	0.82	2.87	4.1	4.8
1620 Geographos	Continuous	0.84	n	Quad.	1.245	0.351	14.2	0.39	5.21	3.8	3.9
1976 WA	Part time	0.74	L	Oct.	2.407	0.589 0.700	32.3 17.0	0.8 - 5.1 -	1.19	(1.8) ^k	(2.1) ^k
1950 DA	Continuous	0.83	L	Ouad.	1.683	0.535	10.7	1.3	2.66	1.8	2.4

ъ
ē
C
=
2
-2
\sim
\sim
-
[1]
-
-
щ
~
1

Earth-crossing Asteroids: Crossing Characteristics

and Collision Parameters

		Link	cage with		Ort	oital elemen	ts at				
	Orbital	Eart	h's orbit	Earth.		$\rho = 1.0 \text{ AU}$	p	dr_a/dt			
	overlap	F2.	Linkage	crossing	а	в	٢	$\rho = 1.0 A U^{e}$	T. C	Ps.	P _o h
	with Earth	7	state ^b	class ^c	(AU)		(Deg)	$(10^{-4} AU yr^{-1})$	(10 ⁴ yr)	$(10^{-9^{-}} yr^{-1})$	$(10^{-9^{-}} yr^{-1})$
1866 Sisyphus	Part time	1	D	D.C.		1		-	1	0,	0;
1973 NA	Part time	0.36	n	0.0.L.	2.447	0.672	61.9	2.9 2	1.47	0.54	0.36
1978 CA	Continuous	06.0	D	Ouad.	1.125	0.278	25.3 25.3	0.16	8.31	4.1	3.3
1863 Antinous	Part time		n	S.Oct.	1	1			ļ		
2102 Tantalus	Part time	0.49	n	Q.O.L.	1.290	0.744	62.5 49.1	0.39	4.87	2.5	1.5
6344 P-L	Part time		D	S.Oct.				.		and a set	
AMOR ASTEROIDS 1978 DA	Part time		n	S.Super.				aata			
2061 Anza	Part time	ļ	n	S.Quad.	l						
1915 Quetzalcoatl	Part time	(0.4)	n	Super.	(2.49)	(0.60)	(19.7)	(15.4)	(0.031)	(3.5)	(1.5)
1917 Cuyo	Part time		D	S.Quad.		1	1		-		ļ
1943 Anteros	Part time	i	n	S.Quad.	!	-		Marca and a			
1221 Amor	Part time	ļ	n	S.Quad.		1	t I				I
1580 Betulia	Part time	0.51	n		2.196	0.564 0.792	48.5 26.4	7.0	2.37	0.50	1.7
1972 RA	Part time	-	D	S.Quad.		1		-,		1	1
1627 Ivar	Part time	 	D	S.Quad.	-	-	1		-		
887 Alinda	Part time	1	n	S.Super.						1	1
dr. is she listen from	the second s					1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		40-01 040 040 040 040 040 040 040 040 040 0		i en	14

¹E is the linkage fraction, which is defined as the average fraction of time that the orbit of the asteroid and the orbit of the Earth are linked. Figures shown in parentheses are derived from Eq. (2) or from incomplete numerical study of secular variation of orbit.

^bLinkage state is the current condition of linkage of the orbit of the asteroid with the orbit of the earth: L = linked, and U = unlinked.

^CQuad. = quadruple crosser; S. Quad. = shallow quadruple crosser; Oct. = octuple crosser; S. Oct. = shallow octuple crosser; Q. O. L. = quadruple crossing ω librator; Q. & O. = quadruple and sometimes octuple crosser; D. C. = doubtful crosser; Super. = supercrosser; S. Super. = shallow supercrosser; D. C. = doubtful crosser; Super.

 $d_{E,cept}$ as otherwise noted, all values of e and γ are for the zero order state (i.e. only free oscillations of e and γ are considered) derived by interpolation from computer runs based on a first order theory of secular perturbation (Williams 1969). Node and γ are referred to the invariable plane. Values e and γ bar ω librators, for 1685 Toro, and for 1580 are average values obtained from numerical integration of the motion of the asteroid by Williams; for Quetzalcoatl e and y were derived by us from a numerical integration by Marsden (personal communication, 1979).

 $|dr_0/dr|$ at ho = 1.0 AU is the derivative with respect to time of the radius to the node when the radius is equal to 1.0 AU. This derivative is obtained by interpolation from computer runs indicated in footnote d.

 $^{
m Fr}$ or quadruple and octuple crossers, T_c is the mean period of a complete cycle of advance of ω ; for ω librators, T_c is the mean period of libration of ω ; for supercrossers, T_c is the period of oscillation of r. The values of T_{c} are derived from computer runs indicated in footnote d.

 ${}^{2}E_{S}$ is probability of collision with Earth based on Eqs. (6) and (7).

he, is probability of collision with Earth based on the equations of Öpik (1951), using the orbital elements listed in this table. For octuple crossers, the probabilities obtained from the two sets of e and γ were summed, and, for ω librators, the two solutions for the probability were averaged.

Orbital elements based on short arc and not accurately known. Values listed for e and y are the current osculating values and are used to obtain an approximate solution for ċ Toro currently has a commensurable mean motion with the Earth. T_c is estimated from a numerical integration of the motion of Toro that spans only a fraction of the period of oscillation of r_{g} . P_{g} and P_{0} are calculated by assuming that the present state of commensurable motion is short lived.

 $k_{P_{a}}$ and P_{0} listed for 1977 HA and 1976 WA should be considered lower limits, because forced oscillations of e will occasionally lead to very low values of $|dr_{a}/dt|$ at $\rho = 1.0$

 \mathcal{C} ollision parameters and collision probabilities for Quetzalcoarl are based on numerical integration of motion spanning only a small fraction of the secular variation of ω , hence the true mean collision parameters are not known. 278,000 year integration of the motion of this object by Williams, r_a did not become smaller than 1.07 AU. One other Apollo whose orbit has been determined only from a short arc, 1959 LM, very probably is an Earth crosser. Among the 21 established Earth crossers, 13 exhibit continuous or nearly continuous orbital overlap with the Earth and eight have part-time overlap. All 13 with continuous orbital overlap are quadruple crossers or a probable quadruple crosser. Among the Apollos that exhibit part-time overlap with the earth, four are octuple crossers, one is a quadruple crosser part of the time and an octuple crosser part of the time, and three are quadruple crossing ω librators.

Amor Asteroids

Amor asteroids have been defined simply on the basis of perihelion distance, 1.017 AU $\leq q \leq 1.3$ AU (Shoemaker and Helin 1978). These are objects that make relatively close approaches to the earth but do not, at present, overlap the earth's orbit. Traditionally, the name Amor, an asteroid discovered in 1932 by E. Delporte, has been given to this class, even though Eros, discovered in 1898, is a much better known member. The upper bound of q at 1.3 AU is arbitrary; it was chosen near a minimum in the radial frequency distribution of q for discovered objects. Somewhat less obviously, the distinction between Amor and Apollo asteroids is also rather arbitrary; some Apollos become Amors, and vice versa, as a consequence of secular perturbations. Had the Amor asteroid 1915 Quetzalcoatl been found in 1942 it would have been classed as an Apollo at the time of discovery. Of 20 known Amor asteroids, half are Earth-crossing, including 1221 Amor. Six Amors are quadruple crossers, three are supercrossers, and one is an octuple crosser (Table I). Only two of these objects, 1580 Betulia and 1915 Quetzalcoatl, are deep or even moderately deep Earth crossers, however.

II. LINKAGE STATES

For an asteroid orbit with deep overlap with Earth's orbit, constant e, and uniform $\dot{\omega}$, the fraction of time that the orbits are linked, $F_{\mathcal{L}}$, is given approximately by

$$F_{\boldsymbol{\ell}} \approx \frac{2}{\pi} \cos^{-1} \left| \frac{1}{e} \left[\frac{a(1-e^2)}{\bar{\rho}} - 1 \right] \right|$$
(2)

where $\bar{\rho} = 1$. The linkage fraction, F_{ℓ} , is close to 1 when the semilatus rectum, $a(1-e^2)$, is close to $\bar{\rho}$; F_{ℓ} will be much less than 1 when the semilatus rectum is either much greater or much less than $\bar{\rho}$.

If Apollos and Atens, the asteroids with orbits which currently overlap Earth's orbit, are combined, the mean predicted linkage fraction, taking into account secular variation of e and nonuniform $\dot{\omega}$, is 0.74. The observed

degree of linkage is 16/23 or 0.70 (Table I), in satisfactory agreement with prediction. This close agreement suggests that there is no strong selection effect in the discovery of Earth-crossing asteroids with regard to the present radii to the nodes of the asteroids.

III. COLLISION RATES WITH EARTH

All known Earth-crossing asteroids, as defined in this chapter, have a finite probability of collision with Earth. Only in the case of 1685 Toro has a commensurable mean motion been found that might preclude collision at times of orbit intersection (Danielsson and Ip 1972; Janiczek *et al.* 1972; Ip and Mehra 1973). As shown by Williams and Wetherill (1973), however, even if Toro is able to avoid Earth at the present time, close encounters with Mars will tend to displace Toro from deep resonance in about 3×10^6 yr. Its probability of collision with Earth can be decreased only slightly by its present commensurable motion.

Close encounters with the planets cause large changes in the orbits of the planet-crossing asteroids. Many such changes usually occur in the orbit of an Earth crosser before it meets its ultimate fate – collision or ejection from the solar system (Arnold 1964, 1965; Wetherill and Williams 1968). Because of these changes, the probability of collision with Earth at any one time in the orbital evolution of a given asteroid does not ordinarily represent its long-term average probability of collision. The sum of the present probabilities of collision with Earth of all Earth crossers, on the other hand, does approximate the present collision rate with Earth, as the total number of Earth crossers is large enough for this sum to be statistically stable.

We will assume here that the orbits of the discovered Aten, Apollo and Earth-crossing Amor asteroids represent a relatively unbiased sample of the orbits of the entire population in each class of Earth crossers. The mean present probabilities of collision for each class, estimated from the available sample of orbits, multiplied by the estimated population will provide an estimate of the present collision rate for objects in that class. An estimate of the present collision rate on Earth, then, will be obtained from the sum of the collision rates for all classes of Earth-crossing objects.

The collision rate on Earth may be expected to change only slowly with time. Although the orbits of individual Earth crossers are scrambled by close planetary encounters, the statistical distribution of orbital characteristics of the entire population of Earth crossers probably is nearly in steady state. The dynamical relaxation time of the Earth-crossing asteroid population may be estimated by the harmonic mean lifetime of Earth crossers against collision or ejection. As found from Monte Carlo studies of close encounter and collision, typical lifetimes for Earth crossers are on the order of a few tens of millions of years (Wetherill and Williams 1968; Wetherill 1976). The present collision rate on Earth may be representative of the rate for the past 10⁷ yr and

possibly much longer, if the population of Earth crossers is also approximately in equilibrium. We will test this possibility by comparison of the present collision rate with the geological record of impact on the earth.

An approximate theory for calculating the probability of collision of planet-crossing bodies was first developed by Opik (1951). By breaking down the dynamics of encounter into a series of two-body approximations, Opik greatly simplified the calculation of impact probability. One of the colliding bodies generally is taken to be of major planetary dimensions and one much smaller, and the motion of the two bodies near encounter is taken as linear, which leads to still further simplification. The conditions under which the errors introduced by these approximations remain small has been discussed in detail by Öpik (1976). In the development of Öpik's theory, the orbit of the major planet was initially taken as circular and a correction applied to the final equations to account for a nonzero mean e_0 . Moreover, e and γ for the minor body were assumed constant and ω , over a sufficiently long period of time, was assumed uniformly distributed. This last assumption is equivalent to taking $\dot{\omega}$ as constant or independent of ω . In order to deal with collisions between asteroids, Wetherill (1967) refined Opik's theory by introducing the finite eccentricity of both bodies at the outset of the development of the problem. The result is a more precise but significantly more complex set of equations.

As will be seen, Öpik's assumption of constant e and uniform distribution of ω commonly leads to significant error, especially in the case of ω librators. Now that the necessary calculations have been carried out for the secular variation of the orbital elements of the Earth crossers, it is appropriate to introduce further revisions in Öpik's theory to take account of these variations. Our development of the theory closely parallels that of Wetherill's (1967). In place of an explicit formula for $d\Delta/d\omega$ at the time of crossing introduced by Öpik (1951), where $\Delta = r_a - r_p$ and r_p is the radius to the nearest node of the orbit of the planet, and the assumption of Öpik of constant $d\omega/dt$, however, we let $d\Delta/dt$ remain a variable to be determined from secular perturbation theory. The resulting expression for probability of collision of an asteroid with a planet per unit time P_s is

$$P_{s} = \frac{1}{4\pi T_{c}} \Sigma \left| \frac{d\Delta}{dt} \right|_{i}^{-1} \frac{\tau_{i}^{2} U_{i} \rho_{i}}{a_{o}^{2} (1 - e_{oi}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} a_{i}^{2} (1 - e_{i}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} \sin i_{i}}$$
(3)

where T_c is the period of oscillation of Δ , U is the encounter velocity of the asteroid at the sphere of influence of the planet, τ is the capture radius of the planet, i is the inclination of the asteroid orbit referred to the plane of the planet's orbit, and all elements subscripted i as well as $|d\Delta/dt|$ are the values at the times of crossing:

$$U_{i}^{2} = \frac{GM}{\rho_{i}^{2}} \left\{ a_{i} \frac{(2A_{i}-1)}{A_{i}^{2}} + a_{o} \frac{(2A_{oi}-1)}{A_{oi}^{2}} \right.$$

$$\left. + 2 \left[a_{i}a_{o}(1-e_{i}^{2})(1-e_{oi}^{2}) \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} (\cos i_{i} + \cot \alpha_{i} \cot \alpha_{oi}) \right\}$$

$$(4)$$

where G is the gravitational constant, M is the mass of the sun, A_i is the a_i/ρ_i , A_{oi} is the a_o/ρ_i , and

$$\cot^{2} \alpha_{i} = \frac{A_{i}^{2} e_{i}^{2} - (A_{i}^{-1})^{2}}{A_{i}^{2} (1 - e_{i}^{2})}, \cot^{2} \alpha_{0i} = \frac{A_{0i}^{2} e_{0i}^{2} - (A_{0i}^{-1})^{2}}{A_{0i}^{2} (1 - e_{0i}^{2})}$$

$$\tau_{i}^{2} = R^{2} \left(1 + \frac{8 \pi^{2} m}{R U_{i}^{2} M}\right)$$
(5)

where R and m are respectively the radius and mass of the planet. For quadruple crossers and octuple crossers, T_c is the period of one cycle of advanced of ω ; for quadruple crossing ω librators, T_c is the libration period; for supercrossers, T_c is provisionally taken as the libration period of a. The summation in Eq. (3) is to be carried out for the number of crossings in one period T_c , nominally four in the case of quadruple crossers, eight in the case of octuple crossers, and two in the case of supercrossers. Under conditions of shallow overlap of orbits, the number of crossings can be less than nominal. A rigorous evaluation of Eq. (3) would consist of a time-averaged value of P_s for all simultaneous combinations of a_i , e_i , i_i , e_{oi} , ρ_i and $|d\Delta/dt|_i$ that can occur at the times of crossing.

We are not yet prepared to offer a precise solution to Eq. (3) for any Earth crosser, but an approximate solution for deep crossers can be obtained by adopting $\rho = 1$ AU, which is very close to the average ρ for deep crossers. Mean values of *a*, *e*, *i*, and $|dr_a/dt|$ at $\rho = 1$ AU can then be estimated fairly readily from secular perturbation theory. Mean $|dr_a/dt|$ at $\rho = 1$ AU, moreover, is close to mean $|d\Delta/dt|$ at $\rho = 1$ AU. Octuple crossers and quadruple crossing ω librators exhibit two distinctly different types of crossing, and two sets of mean *e*, *i*, and $|dr_a/dt|$ have been estimated, one set for each type of crossing. Equations (3) and (4) then reduce to

$$P_{s} = \frac{\rho^{2}}{\pi T_{c} a_{0}^{2} (1-e_{0}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}} \left[\left| \frac{dr_{a}}{dt} \right|^{-1} \frac{\tau_{1}^{2} U_{1}}{a_{1}^{2} (1-e_{1}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} \sin i_{i}^{\prime}} + \left| \frac{dr_{a}}{dt} \right|^{-1} \frac{\tau_{2}^{2} U_{2}}{a_{2}^{2} (1-e_{2}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} \sin i_{2}^{\prime}} \right]$$

$$(6)$$

where e_0^2 is the mean squared eccentricity of Earth's orbit, $\sin i'$ is $(\sin^2 \lambda + \sin^2 \lambda_0)^{1/2}$, and $\sin^2 \lambda_0$ is the mean squared sine of inclination of Earth's orbit to invariable plane, and subscripts 1 and 2 refer to the two distinct types of crossing;

$$U^{2} = \frac{GM}{\rho} \left\{ 4 - \frac{1}{A} - \frac{1}{A_{o}} - 2 \left[A A_{o} (1 - e^{2})(1 - e^{2}_{o}) \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cos i' \right\} .$$
 (7)

The solution for P_s given by Eq. (6) must be divided by 2 to obtain the correct probability for collision of quadruple crossing ω librators and supercrossers.

First estimates of the collision parameters for each asteroid, which are T_c and mean a, e, γ , and $|dr_a/dt|$ at $\rho = 1.0$ AU, can be obtained for most quadruple and octuple crossers from secular perturbation theory by considering only the free oscillations of the orbital elements. These estimates are shown in Table I. The free oscillations, which remain when the eccentricities and inclinations of the perturbing planets are reduced to zero, are referred to here as the zero-order state. Forced oscillations, due to the finite and varying eccentricities and inclinations of the planets, produce dispersion of e, γ , and r_a , about the values found for the zero-order state. Crossings of very shallow crossers occur only as a consequence of the forced oscillations of e; in these cases the zero-order state does not yield values for the collision parameters. The collision parameters found for deep crossers from the zero-order state are close to the time-averaged values. But, for shallow crossers, the values obtained from the zero-order state will be displaced significantly from the time-averaged means. In particular, $|d\Delta/dt|$ at the time of crossing occasionally will approach zero, in the case of shallow crossers, as a result of \dot{r}_a and \dot{r}_p being in phase or as a consequence of the forced oscillations of e or of secular variation of e_0 . Under this circumstance, Eqs. (6) and (7) no longer provide a satisfactory solution for P_s . Hence no solutions of P_s are shown for shallow crossers in Table I.

Cases where $|d\Delta/dt|$ becomes very small occur, in general, for asteroid orbits with only part-time overlap of Earth's orbit, and the fraction of crossings with small $|d\Delta/dt|$ tends to be roughly inversely proportional to the fraction of time that there is overlap. Thus, even though collision probabilities of shallow crossers tend to be high at times of crossing, the frequency of such crossings tends to be low, and the net collision probability generally is of the same order of magnitude as that of deep crossers. A detailed treatment of this problem will be given in a separate paper in preparation.

Collision parameters for ω librators, the supercrosser Quetzalcoatl, and also for the octuple crosser Betulia, which is in a resonant orbit, have been estimated from numerical integrations (Table I). Although based on a limited number of cycles of r_a , these estimates are believed to be nearly as close to the time averaged means as the collision parameters estimated from the



Fig. 5. Frequency distributions of collision probability with Earth, P_s , for Apollo (open bars) and Aten (solid bars) asteroids. Mean impact probabilities, \overline{P}_s , for Apollos and Atens are shown with vertical lines.

zero-order state.

It should be noted that the estimates of mean $|dr_a/dt|$ at $\rho = 1.0$ AU obtained either from the theoretical free oscillations of the orbital elements or from numerical integration tend to be maximum estimates. Low values of $|dr_a/dt|$ that occur at times of relatively shallow crossing (under conditions where the two-body linear approximation of Öpik is still good) are not represented in these estimated means. Thus all values of P_s calculated from Eqs. (6) and (7) (Table I) should be regarded as minimum estimates of the true collision probabilities.

Also shown in Table I are collision probabilities based on the equations of Öpik (1951), using the estimated mean orbital elements at $\rho = 1.0$ AU. It may be seen that P_o , the probability of collision with Earth based on Öpik's equations, is in good agreement with P_s for Aten asteroids. In some cases of Apollos and Earth-crossing Amors, however, p_o differs from P_s by factors 2 to 5. Most of the large differences are found among the octuple crossers and ω librators, but a difference factor of more than 2.5 was found for the quadruple crossers Adonis and 1978 SB.

The frequency distributions of computed collision probabilities, P_s , for Apollos and Atens are shown in Fig. 5. Amors are not illustrated in this figure because solutions for Eqs. (6) and (7) can be obtained for only two Amors. The mean probability for collision with Earth is 9.1×10^{-9} yr⁻¹ for Atens and 2.6×10^{-9} yr⁻¹ for Apollos (where $P_s = 0$ has been adopted for the Apollo asteroid 1866 Sisyphus). Only a rough estimate can by made for mean P_s for the Amors. The orbits of some Amors overlap the orbit of Earth a very small fraction of the time, but they tend to have fairly high probability of

TABLE II

Population Mean Collision **Collision Rate** to V(1,0)=18Probability to V(1,0)=18 10^{-9} yr^{-1} 10^{-6} yr ⁻¹ Atens ~ 100 9.1 ~ 0.9 700 ± 300 Apollos 2.6 1.8 ± 0.8 Earth-crossing Amors ~ 500 ~ 1 ~ 0.5 Total ~ 1300 ~ 3.5

Collision rate with Earth of known classes of Earth-crossing asteroids

collision during these periods of overlap. The mean probability of collision with Earth for the known Earth-crossing Amors is not less than 0.4×10^{-9} yr⁻¹ and probably is close to 1×10^{-9} yr⁻¹.

The population of Atens and Apollos combined is estimated by Helin and Shoemaker (1979) as 800 ± 300 to absolute visual magnitude V(1,0) = 18. As Atens constitute 3/26 or 12% of the combined set of known Atens and Apollos, the population of Atens is roughly estimated at ~ 100 to V(1,0) = 18, and the population of Apollos, by subtraction, is 700 ± 300. The population of Earth-crossing Amors can be estimated very roughly from the ratio of discovered Amors to discovered Apollos. A bias exists against discovery of Amors with large q and small a, however, both in systematic surveys and by accidental discovery (Helin and Shoemaker 1979). Therefore the ratio of discovered Amors to discovered Apollos, about 1:1, probably is lower than the ratio of the populations of these objects. Monte Carlo studies of evolution of orbits of Amor and Apollo asteroids suggest that the true ratio of the Amor population to the Apollo population is in the range of 1.5 to 3 (Wetherill 1979). Hence the Amor population to V(1,0) = 18 may be in the range of 1000 to 2000. Although half of the known Amors are Earth crossers, the Earth-crossing Amors tend to have relatively small q and the bias against their discovery is less than for the other Amors. We tentatively estimate the population of Earth-crossing Amors to absolute magnitude 18 at about 500.

When the estimated mean collision probabilities for the three known classes of Earth-crossing asteroids are multiplied by the estimates of the populations for each class (Table II) the total collision rate with Earth is found to be \sim 3.5 asteroids to absolute magnitude 18 per million years. On the average, one of these asteroids will be an Aten, two will be Apollos, and one half will be an Amor. To this list of colliding objects can be added the nuclei of active comets and the undiscovered class of Earth-crossing asteroids



Fig. 6. UBV colors of Earth-crossing asteroids. Outer limits of color fields for C- and S-type asteroids are from Bowell *et al.* (1978). Error bars shown for 1978 SB (Bowell 1978) are probably fairly representative of errors of UBV observations of most other Earth-crossing asteroids. UBV data are from TRIAD data file (Part VII of this book). Solid dots are Atens, target symbols are Apollos, and open circles are Amors.

with orbits currently inside that of Earth. From a consideration of the observed flux of comets in the vicinity of Earth and unpublished measurements by E. Roemer of the magnitudes of comet nuclei when they are at large solar distances and relatively inactive, we estimate that the collision rate of still active comet nuclei is not more than about 10% of the collision rate of Earth-crossing asteroids. In our estimate of an upper bound for the collision rate of comets, a very large allowance is made for incompleteness of discovery of Earth-crossing comets. The contribution to the total collision rate of the undiscovered class of asteroids with very small orbits probably does not exceed $\sim 5\%$.

IV. PHYSICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF EARTH-CROSSING ASTEROIDS

High-quality observations on physical characteristics have been obtained for about 40% of the known Earth-crossing asteroids. In six cases these observations have been made during the discovery apparition, all since January 1976. For some objects, only UBV observations have been made, but in addition, polarimetry, infrared radiometry, narrowband spectrophotometry and observations by radar have been obtained for a number of the Earth crossers. Diversity of UBV colors suggests that a variety of mineralogical compositions are represented among the Earth-crossing asteroids (Fig. 6). Four Earth crossers are S-type asteroids; two of these are Apollos and two are Amors. Four Earth crossers, including one Aten, one Apollo, and two Amors, have UBV colors in or on the boundary of the C field, as defined by Bowell *et al.* (1978). The colors of other Earth crossers lie

269

outside the limits of the C and S fields, and some Earth crossers have UBV colors unlike those of any other asteroids. Two of these, the Aten asteroid 1976 UA and the Apollo asteroid 1566 Icarus, have closely similar UBV colors that are characterized by extreme values of U-B; Shoemaker and Helin (1978) suggested that the color and possibly other properties of the surfaces of these two asteroids may have been affected by close approaches to the sun.

Observations of Earth-crossing asteroids discovered in 1978 suggest that the concept of Earth crossers as predominantly S-type or high-albedo asteroids, based on earlier observations, must now be re-examined. When corrections are made for observational selection effects due to differences in albedo, it appears that the majority of Earth crossers, to any given size limit, may turn out to be dark objects.

Albedos have been estimated both from polarimetry and from infrared radiometry for six Earth crossers (Lebofsky *et al.* 1979). Three of these objects, Alinda, Aten and 1978 DA, have high visual geometric albedos (0.16 to 0.20), as derived from polarimetry as well as from radiometry, using a standard model of thermal inertia (Jones and Morrison 1974; Morrison 1977) for the surfaces of the asteroids. The other three objects, Betulia, Ra-Shalom and 1978 CA, have low polarimetric albedos; 1978 CA has a low radiometric albedo, as determined from the standard thermal inertia model, but radiometric albedos consistent with polarimetric observations are found for Betulia and Ra-Shalom only if the surfaces of these asteroids are assumed to be rocky (Lebofsky *et al.* 1978, 1979).

Perhaps the most remarkable solar system object, found in 1978, was 1978 SB. This Apollo asteroid, discovered by L. I. Chernykh, has an orbit somewhat like that of comet Encke and is probably the largest known Earth crosser. The UBV color of 1978 SB, measured by Bowell (1978), falls within the C color domain (Fig. 6); from measurements of 1978 SB reported by Bowell we estimated V(1,0) = 14.01, assuming a phase coefficient of 0.035 mag/deg. If a visual geometric albedo p_v near the mean for C-type asteroids is adopted for 1978 SB, its calculated diameter is greater than 10 km (Table III). As shown in Table III, if objects with UBV colors in the C field are assumed to have low albedo, following Bowell et al. (1978), then the bulk of the volume of photometrically observed Earth crossers is contained in these dark asteroids.

Clearly it is premature to draw firm conclusions about the relative abundance of difference physical types among the Earth-crossing asteroids from the small sample of physical observations now available. Many more observations are needed, especially polarimetric and radiometric observations of 1978 SB and 2061 Anza, the two largest Earth crossers. Discoveries and observations made in the past year do suggest, however, that the proportion of high-albedo asteroids among the Earth crossers is not as great as initially surmised. As will be seen, this leads to significant revision in the estimated present rate of impact crater production on the earth.

	p_v	Diameter (km)	Volume (km ³)	Reference
Asteroids with UBV				
colors in the C field				
1580 Betulia	0.04^{a}	6.4	140	Lebofsky et al. (1978)
2061 Anza	(0.037) ^b	(6.5)	(450)	Bowell et al. (1978)
2100 Ra-Shalom	0.04 ^a	3.4	21	Lebofsky et al. (1979)
1978 SB	$(0.04)^{a}$	(10.4)	(200)	this chapter
S-type asteroids			1200	
887 Alinda	0.16_{5}^{a}	4.1	37	Zellner et al. (1974)
1620 Geographos	0.21 ^c	2.0	4.2	Zellner et al. (1974)
1627 Ivar	(0.14) ^b	(1.0)	(180)	Bowell et al. (1978)
1685 Toro	0.14 ⁷ ^c	6.0	110	Zellner et al. (1974)
Asteroids with UBV colors			330	
outside the C and S fields				
1566 Icarus	0.17_{9}^{c}	1.4	1.4	Zellner et al. (1974)
1865 Daedalus	(0.14) ^b	3.3	19	Bowell et al. (1978)
2062 Aten	0.20^{a}	0.9	0.4	Morrison et al. (1976)
1976 UA	(0.14) ^b	(0.2)	(0.004)	Bowell <i>et al</i> . (1979)
1978 CA	0.06 ^d	1.9	3.6	Lebofsky et al. (1979)
1978 DA	0.16 ^d	0.9	0.4	Lebofsky et al. (1979)
			25	
^a p. based on polarimetry and radiom	etrv			
b_{p_v} assigned on the basis of UBV col	lors			
$^{c}p_{v}$ based on polarimetry				
d_{p_v} based on radiometry				

271 ł

TABLE III

V. SOURCES OF EARTH-CROSSING ASTEROIDS

The origin of Earth-crossing asteroids has been a subject of long-standing debate. As first noted by Öpik (1951), the Apollo asteroids are not likely to have survived as Earth-crossing objects from the time of formation of the planets; their average lifetime against collision with the planets or ejection from the solar system is very much less than the age of the system. The initial population would necessarily have to be enormous and there would have been a steady, roughly exponential decline in the population throughout geologic time. The impact record of the earth and moon shows that such a decline did not occur in the last $\sim 3 \times 10^9$ yr. This same argument also applies to the Aten asteroids, which have still shorter lifetimes than Apollos. A few Earth-crossing Amors, with dynamic lifetimes on the order of 10^9 yr or longer could conceivably be surviving Earth planetesimals that have remained in the earth's neighborhood for 4.5 aeons. The vast majority of all Earth crossers, however, must have been injected from other regions of space into Earth-crossing orbits at relatively late times in solar system history.

Earth-crossing asteroids almost surely are of diverse origin; some probably have been derived from a residual population of old Mars crossers, some from widely separated regions of the main asteroid belt, and some from short-period comets. Öpik (1963) and Wetherill and Williams (1968) found that the population of Mars crossers would have to be several hundred times greater than the population of Apollos in order to maintain the Apollo population in quasi-steady state by deflection of Mars crossers. The actual ratio of Mars crossers to Apollos plus Atens, however, appears to be in the range of 10 to 60 (Shoemaker and Helin 1977; Helin and Shoemaker 1979). Part of the present population of Mars crossers, moreover, must consist of objects that have been injected into Mars-crossing orbits late in geologic time from the same source regions that yield the majority of Earth-crossing asteroids. Thus only a few percent of Apollos and Atens and a somewhat larger fraction of Earth-crossing Amors can be derived from the steadily dwindling supply of old Mars crossers (surviving Mars planetesimals).

Regions of the main asteroid belt bordering low-order commensurabilities and secular resonances are likely source regions for Earth-crossing asteroids. Large amplitude oscillations of certain orbital elements occur when asteroids are placed deep in these resonances; most such asteroids become Mars crossers and some would be occasional Earth crossers. The Kirkwood gaps at 2:1, 5:2, and 3:1 commensurabilities with Jupiter and zones centered on $\dot{\nu}_5$, $\dot{\nu}_6$ and $\dot{\nu}_{16}$ secular resonances of Williams (1969) are all greatly depleted in asteroids, a circumstance which suggests that asteroids have, indeed, been removed as a consequence of planetary encounters (Williams 1971). Zimmerman and Wetherill (1973), Williams (1973 *a*, *b*) and Scholl and Froeschlé (1977) have shown how meteorites could be delivered to Earth as collision fragments injected into the resonances from asteroids on stable orbits bordering either the 2:1 or 5:2 Kirkwood gaps or the $\dot{\nu}_5$ or $\dot{\nu}_6$ secular resonances. More recently Wetherill (1977, 1979) and Wetherill and Williams (1979) have examined the interplay between oscillation of orbital elements caused by the $\dot{\nu}_6$ resonance and the changes in orbit caused by close encounter with Mars. They found that collision fragments from asteroids bordering the $\dot{\nu}_6$ resonance can be delivered fairly efficiently into Earth-crossing orbits as a result of this interplay. Many objects initially injected into a shallow part of the resonance are later placed deep in the resonance as a result of Mars encounters (see the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill).

Once an asteroid becomes Earth-crossing, further orbital changes due to encounters with Earth and Venus tend to obscure its origin. It is of interest, nonetheless, to examine the present relationship of the known Earth crossers to resonances, in order to see whether these relationships provide any clues as to origin. Three Earth-crossing Amors currently librate around the 3:1 commensurability with Jupiter, but no known Earth crossers are near the 2:1 or 5:2 commensurabilities. This suggests that the 3:1 commensurability may play a substantial role in transferring asteroids into Earth-crossing orbits, although the precise mechanisms have not been studied. Probably there is a "synergistic" interaction between the resonant perturbations of the 3:1 commensurability and changes in orbit due to Mars encounter, as found by Wetherill (1977, 1979) for the $\dot{\nu}_6$ secular resonance. Regions of the main asteroid belt bordering both the 3:1 and 5:2 commensurabilities may be significant sources of Earth crossers.

With regard to the secular resonances, five Earth crossers are deep in the \dot{v}_5 resonance, one is in the \dot{v}_{16} resonance, but none are known in the \dot{v}_6 resonance. Unlike the $\dot{\nu}_6$ resonance, $\dot{\nu}_5$ extends far into the region of the terrestrial planets. The occurrence of an Earth crosser in $\dot{\nu}_5$ does not, therefore, necessarily indicate its place of origin, especially for objects of small semimajor axis such as Icarus, Ra-Shalom and 1978 CA. These asteroids probably were placed in the \dot{v}_5 resonance by close planetary encounters at a late stage in their orbital evolution. On the other hand, Betulia and 1974 MA, which are also in $\dot{\nu}_5$, have semimajor axes of 2.20 and 1.76 AU, within the inner part of the main asteroid belt. Hence it is possible that they were derived from regions in the main belt close to \dot{v}_5 . Daedalus is located in the \dot{v}_{16} resonance, 1977 HA is close to \dot{v}_{16} and 1974 MA is not only in \dot{v}_5 but also close to \dot{v}_{16} . It is not yet clear how \dot{v}_{16} might have assisted the transfer of these objects into Earth-crossing orbits, but the asteroid belt is known to be depleted in the vicinity of \dot{v}_{16} . Probably the \dot{v}_5 , \dot{v}_6 and \dot{v}_{16} secular resonances all play significant roles in the transfer of collision fragments from main-belt asteroids into Earth-crossing orbits. On the basis of the present relationship of known Earth crossers to the resonances, $\dot{\nu}_5$ appears to be at least as important as $\dot{\nu}_6$ in the orbital evolution of Earth crossers, even though the density of potential parent belt asteroids is greater along the margin of \dot{v}_6 .

From a quantitative assessment of the production of collision fragments,

as well as the efficiency of their transfer to Earth-crossing orbits, Wetherill (1979) concluded that the best estimate of the yield of objects from the margin of the $\dot{\nu}_6$ resonance is an order of magnitude less than that required to maintain the Earth-crossing asteroid population. If all plausible sources in the main belt are considered, perhaps several tens of percent of the Earth crossers can be accounted for as collision fragments of belt asteroids. Most of the remaining Earth-crossing asteroids probably are derived from extinct short-period comets.

Most short-period comets have extremely short dynamical lifetimes, because they are Jupiter-crossing. Therefore they are unlikely to be captured by encounters with the terrestrial planets into orbits like those of the Earth-crossing asteroids. A few comets have aphelia inside the orbit of Jupiter, however, and one, P/Encke, has an aphelion as small as 4.1 AU, so that it does not pass within the sphere of influence of Jupiter. Evidently P/Encke has arrived in this orbit safe from Jupiter encounter as a consequence of nongravitational forces arising from the evaporation of volatile constituents during perihelion passages (Sekanina 1971). Historical decay of the nongravitational acceleration of P/Encke suggests that it might become extinct in a period as short as 60-70 yr (Sekanina 1972) leaving a kilometer-sized inactive nucleus that will be observed in the future as an Earth-crossing asteroid. A few other comets, in less stable orbits, also appear to be nearly extinct, including P/Arend-Rigaux and P/Neujmin 1 (see Kresák's chapter). Although the Jupiter-crossing object Hidalgo has been asteroidal in appearance at all times that it has been observed, its unusual orbit indicates that it is very probably an extinct comet. Hence there is little doubt that some comets can evolve into asteroidal objects and that a few can be placed in orbits like those of the Earth-crossing asteroids. As found by Wetherill (1979) from Monte Carlo studies, when the orbit of P/Encke is chosen as a model starting orbit, further orbital evolution resulting from close encounters with the terrestrial planets produces an equilibrium distribution of orbits like that observed among the Earth-crossing asteroids.

The supply of comets which become extinct in orbits safe from Jupiter encounter appears to be adequate to maintain the population of Earth crossers. That one such comet is observed in the process of decaying into an Earth-crossing asteroid is evidently a matter of luck. On the average, only one comet like P/Encke is required every few tens of thousands of years to sustain the Earth-crossing asteroid population, whereas the average period of activity of short-period comets may be no greater than a few thousand years.

At least two Earth-crossing asteroids, 1978 SB and 1973 NA, are on "comet-like" orbits and may represent recent additions to the Earth-crossing asteroid population. The maximum aphelion of 1978 SB is 4.09 AU, like that of P/Encke, just inside the limit where it is safe from Jupiter encounter. As noted by Kresák (1977) the orbit of 1973 NA is comparable, in certain respects, to that of many periodic comets. There is a large periodic oscillation

of eccentricity of 1973 NA; at times its aphelion exceeds 4.6 AU. Because of its high inclination and restricted range of ω , however, it is also safe from Jupiter encounter.

VI. EVIDENCE FOR FLUCTUATION OF THE EARTH-CROSSING ASTEROID POPULATION IN LATE GEOLOGIC TIME

The history of the Earth-crossing asteroid population is reflected in the geologic record of impact craters on the earth and on the moon. The population and associated impact rate must be translated into an equivalent cratering rate in order to interpret that record. To do this it is necessary to determine sizes and volumes for asteroids of a given magnitude and to make estimates of asteroid bulk densities. Kinetic energies of impact for asteroids of a given mass can then be solved, with the aid of Eq. (7), by taking proper account of the acceleration of the asteroids in the gravity fields of the earth and the moon. Finally, the kinetic energies are related to impact crater diameters through an appropriate scaling relationship.

Diameters of spherical bodies corresponding in brightness to asteroids of a given absolute magnitude are given by

$$\log d = 3.122 - 0.2V(1,0) - 0.5 \log p_{\rm v} \tag{8}$$

where d is the diameter in km. The constant in this equation is based on V = -26.77 for the sun, as adopted by Gehrels *et al.* (1964). For asteroids of V(1,0) = 18, Eq. (8) reduces to

$$\log d_{18} = -0.5 \log p_{\rm v} - 0.472. \tag{9}$$

We will evaluate the cratering rate for three different assumptions about the distributions of p_v in the Earth-crossing asteroid population:

- 1. All the Earth crossers are bright (mean $p_v = 0.14$, equal to the mean for S-type asteroids.
- 2. All the Earth crossers are dark (mean $p_v = 0.037$, equal to the mean for C-type asteroids).
- 3. Half of the Earth crossers are bright $(p_v = 0.14)$ and half are dark $(p_v = 0.037)$.

This set of assumptions more than spans the plausible range of mean albedos for the Earth crossers. At $p_v = 0.14$, d = 0.89 km and at $p_v = 0.037$, d = 1.73 km, for asteroids of absolute visual magnitude 18.

Bulk densities may be estimated on the basis of analogies drawn between various types of asteroids and meteorites. The material of S-type asteroids is here assigned a density of 3.5 g cm^{-3} , comparable to the density of ordinary chondrites, and that of C-type asteroids 2.5 g cm⁻³, comparable to the
density of carbonaceous chondrites. A correction to the density is then applied to account both for void space due to brecciation and for nonspherical shapes of the asteroids.

Many or most asteroids in the size range of Earth crossers may be expected to contain significant void space due to brecciation resulting from collisions. Generally about 25% new void space, the so-called bulking factor, is created by fragmentation of rock in mining and quarrying operations. Observed bulking factors for ejecta from cratering experiments in dense rock range from 4 to 70%, with most values in the range of 20 to 30% (Nugent and Banks 1966; Frandsen 1969). A volume expansion of 28% was adopted as a best value for the ejecta from solid rock by Ramspott (1970). Comparable or somewhat smaller amounts of excess void space occur in uncemented breccias beneath impact craters, as indicated by gravity observations on both Earth and Moon (Innes 1961; Dvorak 1979).

Observations of Phobos provide the only available check on void space. presumably due to brecciation, in a body close to the size of Earth-crossing asteroids. Photometric observations of Phobos show that it has a low albedo and a spectral reflectance like that of the C-type asteroids and certain types of carbonaceous meteorites (Pang et al. 1978; Pollack et al. 1978). Hence it is reasonable to suppose that Phobos is composed of material with a density of ~2.5 g cm⁻³, like that of the largest C-type asteroid, Ceres (Morrison 1976; see the chapter by Schubart and Matson), or the meteorites with comparable optical characteristics. From data presented by Mason (1963), the mean density of CI meteorites is found to be 2.33 g cm⁻³, that of CII meteorites 2.73 g cm⁻³, and that of CIII meteorites 3.48 g cm⁻³. Only the CI and CII meteorites are similar optically to Phobos, Ceres, or other C-type asteroids. Therefore we adopted 2.5 g cm⁻³, a density intermediate between that of CI and CII meteorites, as the best estimate for the density of the material of all C-type objects. But the estimated density of Phobos is 1.9 ± 0.6 g cm⁻³ (Tolson et al. 1978). While this estimate just overlaps our adopted density of 2.5 g cm⁻³, at one standard deviation, it is interesting that the central value is 24% below the adopted density, about what would be expected for a small brecciated body. The observed distribution of craters on Phobos (Thomas et al. 1979; see the chapter by Veverka and Thomas) suggests to us that it is thoroughly fragmented. A void space of 24% of the total volume is here taken as the best estimate of the bulking factor due to impact brecciation of small asteroids.

An average correction for the nonspherical shapes of small asteroids, taking into account the types of irregularities observed on Phobos and the evidence from lightcurves for marked elongation of some Earth-crossing objects, is roughly estimated at 8%. This correction may be thought of as "external void space." The total correction is equivalent to a reduction of the bulk density by 32%. Final calculated masses are 0.87×10^{15} g for S-type asteroids and 4.5×10^{15} g for C-type asteroids at V(1,0) = 18.

TABLE IV

Estimates of Present Cratering Rate on Earth

Calculated production of craters ≥ 10 km diameter 10 ⁻¹⁴ km ⁻² yr ⁻¹	Last on 10	1/2 Gyr record North America ⁻¹⁴ km ⁻² yr ⁻¹
All objects bright ~ 1.5 ($p_v = 0.14$) Half bright, half dark ~ 2.3	$\begin{cases} 1.4_4 \pm 0.4 \\ 2.2 \pm 1.1 \end{cases}$	(Grieve and Dence 1979) (Shoemaker 1977)
All objects dark ~ 3.5 / ($p_v = 0.037$) Equivalent cratering rate on Earth from last 3.3 Gyr record on Moon	0.3	(derived from Neukum et al. 1975)
	1.1 ± 0.5	(Shoemaker 1977)

Crater diameters are obtained from the scaling relationship

$$D_e = 74 \ W^{\frac{1}{3.4}} \tag{10}$$

where D_e is the rim diameter of the crater on Earth in meters, W is the kinetic energy of the asteroid in kilotons TNT equivalent (1 kt TNT equivalent = 4.185×10^{19} ergs), which is based on nuclear cratering experiments (Shoemaker *et al.* 1963; Shoemaker 1977). For craters on Earth larger than about 3 km, D_e given by Eq. (10) is multiplied by 1.3 to account for crater collapse. This is a conservative correction for crater collapse; a best value may be closer to 1.35 (Shoemaker 1962; 1977). Use of Eq. (10), including the correction for collapse, yields crater diameters within 5% of those obtained from the scaling relationship of Dence *et al.* (1977) for terrestrial craters larger than 3 km. For craters on the moon, the diameters given by Eq. (10) are scaled for the difference in gravitational acceleration (Gault and Wedekind 1977) by

$$D_m/D_e = (g_e/g_m)^{\frac{1}{6}}$$
(11)

where D_m is the rim diameter of a crater on Moon in meters, g_e is the surface gravity on Earth and g_m is the surface gravity on the moon. Correction for crater collapse is not required for most lunar craters smaller than 15 km diameter.

Cratering rates on Earth for different assumptions about the distribution of p_v are given in Table IV. The calculated cratering rates are based on the collision rates of various classes of Earth-crossing asteroids listed in Table II

and an rms impact velocity, weighted by collision probability, of 20.1 km sec⁻¹ for all classes of Earth crossers. The cumulative frequency of craters produced by asteroid impact was assumed to be proportional to $D^{-1.7}$, consistent with the observed distribution of post-mare lunar craters larger than 3 km diameter (Shoemaker *et al.* 1963; Baldwin 1971).

Assuming that half of the Earth-crossing asteroids are similar in albedo to S-type asteroids and half are similar in albedo to C-type, the estimated present production of craters ≥ 10 km diameter on Earth is $\sim 2.3 \times 10^{-14}$ km⁻² yr⁻¹. This cratering rate calculated from observations of Earth-crossing asteroids is essentially indistinguishable from the average production of impact craters in the last half billion years on North America estimated by Shoemaker (1977) from impact structures in the United States (Table IV). A somewhat lower rate, equivalent to $1.4_4 \pm 0.4 \times 10^{-14}$ km⁻² yr⁻¹ for craters ≥ 10 km diameter, was found by Grieve and Dence (1979) for the Phanerozoic crater record of the structurally stable part of North America.

The cratering rates estimated from asteroid data and from the Phanerozoic geologic record in North America have comparable uncertainties. Both types of estimates are likely to be minimum values, as they depend on completeness of survey of regions sampled. The cratering rate estimate assuming half of the Earth-crossing asteroids are bright and half are dark and the estimate from the 0.5 Gyr North American cratering record by Shoemaker are twice as high as the equivalent average cratering rate on Earth derived from the density of craters on 3.3 Gyr old surfaces on the moon adopted by Shoemaker (1977). Corrections are made in deriving the terrestrial cratering rate from the lunar record for differences in the capture cross-sections of the earth and moon, for differences in crater scaling in the gravity fields of the two bodies, and for collapse of craters >3 km diameter on the earth. The estimate of long-term average cratering rate derived from the lunar record is a maximum, owing to the fact that craters older than 3.3 Gyr may be erroneously counted as formed on 3.3 Gyr lava surfaces (Neukum et al. 1975). Neukum et al. (1975) estimate a density for craters \geq 10 km diameter more than three times lower than the density adopted by Shoemaker (1977) for 3.3 Gyr lava surfaces. Hence the cratering rates estimated from the Earth-crossing asteroid population and the North American cratering record may be more than twice as high as the equivalent terrestrial cratering rate implied by the 3.3 Gyr lunar cratering record.

Because the estimates of the modern cratering rate obtained for the Earth from asteroid observations (which are consistent with the North America geologic record for the Phanerozoic) are conservative and are, therefore, minimum estimates, whereas the estimate by Shoemaker (1977) of the 3.3 Gyr average cratering rate obtained from the moon is a maximum and probably errs on the high side, the difference between the two probably should be regarded as significant. An increase in cratering rate in the last half

billion years implies a corresponding increase in the population of Earth-crossing asteroids. If Earth-crossing asteroids are derived primarily from extinct comets, an increase in Earth-crossing asteroids suggests that there has been an increase in the flux of long-period comets crossing the orbit of Jupiter. A sudden increase in the Earth-crossing asteroid population might arise from a catastrophic collision in the asteroid belt that injected large numbers of fragments into one of the secular resonances or commensurabilities. Such a perturbation in the population would be expected to decay in times on the order of a few tens of millions of years, however, whereas the consistency between the present Earth-crossing asteroid population and the North American cratering record suggests the average level of the population has been near the present level for times of the order of several 100 million years. Hence a change in the comet flux seems a more likely explanation for the apparent change in Earth-crossing asteroid population.

Fluctuations in the flux of comets in the inner solar system probably reflect changes in the number or mass of stars passing near the Sun that perturb the Oort cometary cloud. On the basis of the difference between the late terrestrial cratering record and the 3.3 Gyr lunar record, we tentatively postulate that the average flux of stars in the solar neighborhood has been higher during the last several hundred million years than during the preceding \sim 3 billion years.

Acknowledgments. We thank B. G. Marsden for providing us with unpublished results from his numerical integration of the motion of 1915 Quetzalcoatl and for many other courtesies that he has extended to us in the course of this work. E. Roemer kindly provided unpublished photographic magnitudes of comets observed by her over a period of nearly ten years while she was at the Flagstaff station of the U.S. Naval Observatory. G. W. Wetherill and S. J. Weidenschilling made many helpful suggestions in reviewing this manuscript. Part of this research has been carried out at California Institute of Technology and part is the result of one phase of research carried out at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, both under NASA contracts.

Note added in proof. The errors in calculating the rate of advance of the apsides and the node rate of earth-crossing asteroids are sufficiently large that the identification of asteroids occurring in the secular resonances should be treated with caution. At the present time it is not known with certainty whether any of the earth-crossing asteroids occur in secular resonances.

REFERENCES

Arnold, J. R. 1964. The Origin of Meteorites as Small Bodies, Isotopic and Cosmic Chemistry, N. Holland Publishing Co., (Amsterdam: North Holland Publ. Co.), pp. 347-364.

- Arnold, J. R. 1965. The origin of meteorites as small bodies. 2. The model. Astrophys. J. 141: 1536-1547.
- Baldwin, R. B. 1971. On the history of lunar impact cratering: The absolute time scale and the origin of planetesimals. *Icarus* 14: 36-52.
- Bowell, E. 1979. 1978 SB. IAU Circ. 3284.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of Asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Bowell, E.; Chernykh, N. S.; Helin, E. F.; Kowal, C. T.; Marsden, B. G.; Niehoff, J. C.; Sebok, W. L.; Shoemaker, E. M.; Wetherill, G. W.; Williams, J. G.; and Zellner, B. 1979. Discovery and observations of asteroid 1976 UA. *Icarus* (to be submitted).
- Danielsson, L., and Ip, W. H. 1972. Capture resonance of asteroid 1685 Toro by the earth. Science 176: 906-907.
- Dence, M. R.; Grieve, R. A. F.; and Robertson, R. B. 1977. Terrestrial impact structures: Principal characteristics and energy considerations. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering: Planetary and Terrestrial Implications*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 247-275.
- Dvorak, J. J. 1979. Analysis of small scale lunar gravity anomalies: Implications for crater formation and crustal history: Ph. D. dissertation, California Institute of Technology.
- Frandsen, A. D. 1969. Engineering properties investigations of the Cabriolet Crater. U.S. Army Engineers Nuclear Cratering Group Report PNE-957.
- Gault, P. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1977. Experimental hypervelocity impact into quartz sand II. Effects of gravitational acceleration. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin, and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 1231-1244.
- Gehrels, T.; Coffeen, T.; and Owings, D. 1964. Wavelength dependence of polarization. III. The lunar surface. Astron. J. 69: 826-852.
- Grieve, R. A. F., and Dence, M. R. 1979. The terrestrial cratering record. II. The crater production rate. *Icarus* 38: 230-242.
- Helin, E. F., and Shoemaker, E. M. 1977. Discovery of asteroid 1976 AA. *Icarus* 31: 415-419.
- Helin, E. F., and Shoemaker, E. M. 1979. Palomar Planet-crossing Asteroid Survey, 1973-1978. *Icarus*, in press.
- Helin, E. F.; Shoemaker, E. M.; and Wolfe, R. F. 1978. Ra-Shalom: Third member of the Aten class of Earth-crossing asteroids (abstract). Bull Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 732.
- Innes, M. J. S. 1961. The use of gravity methods to study the underground structure and impact energy of meteorite craters. J. Geophys. Res. 66: 2225-2239.
- Ip, W. H., and Mehra, R. 1973. Resonances and librations of some Apollo and Amor asteroids with the earth. Astron. J. 78: 142-147.
- Janiezek, P. M.; Seidelmann, P. D.; and Duncombe, R. L. 1972. Resonances and encounters in the inner solar system. Astron. J. 77: 764-773.
- Jones, T. J., and Morrison, D. 1974. A recalibration of the radiometric/photometric method of determining asteroid sizes. *Astron. J.* 79: 892-895.
- Kresák, L., 1977. Asteroid versus comet discrimination from orbital data. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 313-321.
- Lebofsky, L. A.; Lebofsky, M. J.; and Rieke, G. H. 1979. Radiometry and surface properties of Apollo, Amor, and Aten asteroids. Astron. J. 84: 885-888.
- Lebofsky, L. A.; Veeder, G. J., Lebofsky, M. J.; and Matson, D. L. 1978. Visual and radiometric photometry of 1580 Betulia. *Icarus* 35: 336-343.
- Marsden, B. G. 1970. On the relationship between comets and minor planets. Astron. J. 75: 206-217.
- Mason, B. 1963. The carbonaceous chondrites. Space Sci. Rev. 1: 621-646.
- Morrison, D. 1976. The densities and bulk composition of Ceres and Vesta. Geophys. Res. Lett. 3: 701-704.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Morrison, D.; Gradie, J. C.; and Reike, G. H. 1976. Radiometric diameter and albedo of the remarkable asteroid 1976 AA. *Nature* 260: 691.

- Neukum, G.; König, B.; Fechtig, H.; and Storzer, D. 1975. Cratering in the Earth-moon system: Consequences for age determination by crater counting. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2597-2620.
- Nugent, R. C., and Banks, D. C. 1966. Engineering-geologic investigations, Project Danny Boy. U.S. Army Engineers Nuclear Cratering Group Report PNE-5005.
- Öpik, E. J. 1951. Collision probabilities with the planets and distribution of interplanetary matter. Proc. Roy. Irish Acad. 54A: 165-199.
- Öpik, E. J. 1963. The stray bodies in the solar system. Part 1. Survival of cometary nuclei and the asteroids: Advan. Astron. Astrophys. 2: 219-262.
- Opik, E. J. 1976. Interplanetary Encounters: Close-Range Gravitational Interactions. (New York: Elsevier).
- Pang, K. D.; Pollack, J. B.; Veverka, J.; Lane, A. L.; and Ajello, J. M. 1978. The composition of Phobos: Evidence for carbonaceous chondrite surface from spectral analysis. Science 199: 64-66.
- Pollack, J. B.; Veverka, J.; Pang, K. D.; Colburn, D.; Lane, A. L.; and Ajello, J. M. 1978. Multicolor observations of Phobos with the Viking lander cameras: Evidence for a carbonaceous chondritic composition. *Science* 199: 66-69.
- Ramspott, L. C. 1970. Empirical analysis of the probability of formation of a collapsed crater by an underground nuclear explosion. Univ. of Calif. Radiation Lab. Rept. UCRL-50883 (classified).
- Scholl, H., and Froeschlé, C. 1977. The Kirkwood gaps as an asteroidal source of meteorites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 293-295.
- Sekanina, Z. 1971. A core-mantle model for cometary nuclei and asteroids of possible cometary origin. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 423-426.
- Sekanina, Z. 1972. A model for the nucleus of Encke's Comet. In *The Motion, Evolution of Orbits, and Origin of Comets*, eds. G. S. Chebotarev and Kazimirchak-Polonskaya (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 301-307.
- Shoemaker, E. M. 1962. Interpretation of Lunar Craters. In Physics and Astronomy of the Moon, ed. Z. Kopal (New York: Academic Press), pp. 283-359.
- Shoemaker, E. M. 1977. Astronomically observable crater-forming projectiles. In Impact and Explosion Cratering: Planetary and Terrestrial Implications, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin, and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 617-628.
- Shoemaker, E. M.; Hackman, R. J.; and Eggleton, R. E. 1963. Interplanetary correlation of geologic time. *Adv. Astronaut. Sci.* 8: 70-89.
- Shoemaker, E. M., and Helin, E. F. 1977. Populations of planet-crossing asteroids and the relation of Apollo objects to main-belt asteroids and comets. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 297-300.
- Shoemaker, E. M., and Helin, E. F. 1978. Earth-approaching asteroids: Populations, origin and compositional types. NASA Conf. Publc. 2053, pp. 161-175.
- Thomas, P.; Veverka, J.; and Chapman, C. R. 1979. Crater densities on the satellites of Mars. Submitted to J. Geophys. Res.
- Tolson, R. H.; Duxbury, T. C.; Born, G. H.; Christensen, E. J.; Diehl, R. E.; Farless, D.;
 Hildebrand, C. E.; Mitchell, R. T.; Molko, P. M.; Morabito, L. A.; Palluconi, F. O.;
 Reichert, R. J.; Taraji, H.; Veverka, J.; Neugebauer, G.; and Findlay, J. T. 1978.
 Viking first encounter of Phobos: Preliminary results. Science 199: 61-64.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1967. Collisions in the asteroid belt. J. Geophys. Res. 72: 2429-2444.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. Where do the meteorites come from: A reevaluation of the Earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of stone meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim.* Acta. 40: 1297-1317.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Fragmentation of asteroids and delivery of fragments to Earth. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 283-291.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1979. Steady state populations of Apollo-Amor objects. *Icarus* 37: 96-112.
- Wetherill, G. W., and Williams, J. G. 1968. Evaluation of the Apollo asteroids as sources

of stone meteorites. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 635-648.

- Wetherill, G. W., and Williams, J. G. 1979. Origin of differentiated meteorites. In Proc. 2nd Internat. Conf. on Origin and Abundance of the Elements, ed. H. de la Roche (New York: Pergamon Press). In press.
- Williams, J. G. 1969. Secular perturbations in the solar system: Ph.D. dissertation, University of California at Los Angeles.
- Williams, J. G. 1971. Proper elements, families, and belt boundaries. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed., T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 177-181.
- Williams, J. G. 1973a. Meteorites from the asteroid belt? (abstract) Eos: Trans. Amer. Geophys. Union 54: 233.
- Williams, J. G. 1973b. Secular resonances (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 5: 363.
- Williams, J. G. 1979. Classification of planet-crossing asteroids (abstract). Lunar Sci. X. Lunar and Planet. Inst. p. 1349.
- Williams, J. G., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Physical studies of the minor planets. XIII. Long-term orbital evolution of 1685 Toro. Astron. J. 78: 510-515.
- Zellner, B.; Gehrels, T.; and Gradie, J. 1974. Minor planets and related objects. XVI. Polarimetric parameters. Astron. J. 79: 1100-1110.
- Zimmerman, P. D., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Asteroidal source of meteorites. Science 182: 51-53.

CHAOTIC ORBITS IN THE SOLAR SYSTEM

EDGAR EVERHART University of Denver

Chaotic orbits are a class of unstable orbits of moderate inclination which change from one form to another. A typical chaotic orbit is described in detail. At times this orbit is like those of the short-period comets, at times it is like the orbit of Chiron, and in between it has a wide variety of different forms. Every object on a chaotic orbit is ultimately expelled to infinity. In the absence of dissipation or other nongravitational effects, there is no channel connecting chaotic orbits with the stable orbits of satellites.

These results on chaotic orbits are based on experience in numerical integration of many hundreds of randomly-started orbits, each followed for many revolutions – 3000 revolutions, or 10,000 or even 50,000 revolutions in some cases. In all, over a million orbit revolutions have been studied in a series of papers (Everhart 1973*a*,*b*; Oikawa and Everhart 1979). These are experimental results, not derived from theory.

There seem to be at least three general classes of orbits in the solar system, namely stable orbits, chaotic orbits and irregular retrograde orbits.

I. THE STABLE ORBITS

Stable orbits include the orbits of the planets, the orbits of most of the known satellites, the Jupiter Trojans, and (probably) the orbits of most asteroids in the main asteroid belt. There is no numerical integration, to our knowledge, demonstrating that any of these orbits are unstable. Of course,

there is no entrance into and no exit from a stable orbit, otherwise it would not be stable. There may be other stable orbit forms.

II. THE CHAOTIC ORBITS

Chaotic orbits show an astonishing variety of forms, both quasi-stable and irregular, but they belong to the same class because there are evolutionary channels connecting all the chaotic orbit forms, with certain statistical probability. These include practically all unstable orbit forms where the inclination is small to moderate, such as:

- (a) Saturn Trojans
- (b) Jupiter and Saturn horeshoes
- (c) Generalized Trojans and generalized horseshoe orbits associated with Jupiter or Saturn
- (d) Long-lived circular orbits in two belts between the orbits of Jupiter and Saturn
- (e) A short-period orbit of oscillating inclination that lasts for hundreds of revolutions
- (f) Temporary satellite capture orbits around Jupiter and Saturn, which may be retrograde about the planet
- (g) Orbits similar to Chiron's present orbit
- (h) Librating orbits at submultiples and ratios to the period of a major planet
- (i) Long elliptical orbits
- (j) Near parabolic orbits or hyperbolas extending to or from infinity
- (k) Orbits making hyperbolic encounters with a planet
- (l) Other orbits too irregular to classify

We should note that classes (i), (j), (k) and (l) are not chaotic if they are of high inclination or retrograde, as discussed in Sec. III below. Some of these forms are well known, others are less so. All are described in Everhart (1973*a*). Lecar and Franklin (1973, see their Sec. III and Figs. 17-19) also have described the long-lived circular orbits.

A typical chaotic orbit is shown in Fig. 1, which is taken from Everhart (1973b). This is for a hypothetical object started in a circular orbit at 6.2 AU radius, inclination 7°.2. Jupiter and Saturn were placed in fixed elliptical orbits at randomly chosen mean anomalies. The several orbital elements are plotted versus revolution number.



Fig. 1. A chaotic orbit interacting with Jupiter and Saturn.

E. EVERHART

The elements eccentricity e_i , perihelion distance q_i , Jacobi quantity C_j , inclination *i* labeled on the left, and reciprocal axis 1/a labeled on the right are self-explanatory. The time-line *t* traces 15,000 yr per sweep. Perhaps the only unfamiliar quantity is the Holetschek angle *j* plotted across the top edge. This is the planet-sun-object angle evaluated at each perihelion of the object.

After five close encounters with Jupiter, the perihelion q dropped to less than 2 AU by revolution 114, and the orbit became like that of an observable short-period comet. The inclination *i* oscillated in the range of 5° to 16°, as in form (e) listed above. A close encounter with Jupiter on the 478th revolution destroyed this pattern and raised the q-value to 4.2 AU. For the next 1000 revolutions the q-value continued to rise until it reached 10 AU. During this time the orbit was somewhat like the present orbit of Chiron. The detailed analysis of Fig. 1 continues in Everhart (1973*b*), describing a generalized Saturn horseshoe, a generalized Jupiter Trojan orbit, a Jupiter horseshoe, etc. Twice more during the 3000 revolutions the orbit reached a low enough perihelion placing the object in a typical short-period comet orbit.

Our recent study of the orbit of Chiron (Oikawa and Everhart 1979) shows this object to be in a chaotic orbit also. In one aspect of the study this orbit was integrated in 15th order taking into account all five outer planets. Figure 2 shows the variation of the Jacobi quantities during that integration.

The Jacobi quantity is invariant in the circularly-restricted 3-body problem. Thus if Jupiter were the only planet and its orbit about the sun were a circle, then a small third body would move in such a way as to keep C_j constant, where

$$C_{j} = a_{j} / a + 2 \left[(q/a_{j})(2 - q/a) \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cos i.$$
 (1)

Here a_j is the radius of Jupiter's orbit, a is the semimajor axis of the small body's heliocentric orbit, q is its perihelion distance and i its inclination. There is an exact expression, but Eq. 1 is the approximate form known as the Tisserand criterion. If one allows Jupiter's orbit to be elliptical then C_j is no longer constant. If Saturn is included, then C_j fluctuates widely. Nonetheless C_j is often used as a parameter to classify asteroids and comets.

Thus, C_j shows the variation of the Jacobi quantity referred to Jupiter, and C_s shows the same quantity referred to Saturn. If Saturn were the only planet and if it were in a circular orbit then C_s would be rigorously constant. We see that in the present many-body elliptical case neither C_s nor C_j is constant, but C_s varies less than C_j . This indicates that Chiron is now mostly under the control of Saturn.

There are two possible sources for objects in chaotic orbits where the storage time may be comparable to the age of the solar system. The first is Oort's cloud, the presumed source of new comets. The second source might be those few orbits of asteroids in the asteroid belt which are Mars crossers. Exceedingly rare close encounters with Mars might free some of these objects.



Fig. 2. A plot of the Jacobi quantities C_j referred to Jupiter and C_s referred to Saturn for an accurate integration. The object at the present epoch has the orbit of Chiron.

We would prefer to define chaotic orbits as those of objects *after* they have left these possible sources. The chance that an object in a chaotic orbit would re-enter one of these sources is not zero, but is exceedingly small.

Some generalizations can be made about chaotic orbits:

- 1. They are not stable.
- In the absence of a nongravitational event, such as direct collision with another object or complete vaporization, they must ultimately exit to infinity on a hyperbola.
- 3. Chaotic orbits change rapidly and the exit to infinity occurs in a time very small compared to the age of the solar system.
- 4. The various forms of chaotic orbits are statistically connected by evolutionary channels of certain finite probabilities. For example, the chance that Chiron will some day be in an orbit similar to that of typical short-period comets is good. However, there is also a finite probability that the perturbations by Saturn or Jupiter will sooner eject Chiron on a hyperbolic orbit to infinity.
- 5. All chaotic orbits are heliocentric direct. We have seldom seen an inclination greater than 35°, and usually it is less than 20°. Never has a direct orbit evolved into a retrograde orbit.
- 6. One cannot use the Jacobi integral to classify orbits permanently. The values of C_s or C_i are of some use in describing an orbit for a short time.

III. THE IRREGULAR RETROGRADE ORBITS

There are also irregular and unstable retrograde orbits, such as those for the retrograde long-period comets. These are not evolutionarily connected with the chaotic orbits we have described and so must be members of this third class.

IV. CONCLUSIONS RELATING CHAOTIC ORBITS TO ASTEROIDS AND SATELLITES

If the orbits in the main asteroid belt are stable, then there would be no gravitational way that meteors or comets or other objects in chaotic orbits could come from the asteroid belt. Conversely, comets starting from chaotic orbits could not evolve to storage places in the asteroid belt. If one would maintain that asteroids are dead comets or that meteorites come from the asteroid belt, then one must show that the orbits in the main asteroid belt are not stable, or describe nongravitational mechanisms, such as collisions, which can remove pieces which then may move freely in chaotic orbits.

The satellites of any planet cannot be captured asteroids or comets by any gravitational process. There has been a considerable amount of work on this topic by several authors, which we will not review here, but the agreed result is that this capture is not possible in a purely gravitational solution (see the chapter by Carusi and Valsecchi). There must be considerable frictional drag before such a capture can take place. The only time in our opinion when such frictional drag could have been present was at the time of original formation and condensation from the solar nebula. The satellites of Mars, Phobos and Deimos (see the chapter by Veverha and Thomas), are not captured asteroids. They have been in orbit around Mars ever since the time of the solar nebula when the planets and sun were formed.

What is an asteroid? Is it an object with certain physical characteristics or one with certain orbital characteristics? Why cannot Phobos and Deimos have the same condensational history, the same cratering history, the same cosmic ray bombardment, the same kinds of rocks, etc. without being in the same orbit pattern as an asteroid? The orbit pattern has very little to do with the physical history (except for collisions) at the same distance from the sun. If we classify objects by their orbits then these satellites of Mars were never asteroids, at least not since the solar nebula condensed. But they may well be physically typical of other minor bodies, such as asteroids.

REFERENCES

- Lecar, M. and Franklin, F. A. 1973. On the original distribution of the asteroids. I. *Icarus* 20: 422-436.
- Everhart, E. 1973a. Horseshoe and Trojan orbits associated with Jupiter and Saturn. Astron. J. 78: 319-328.
- Everhart, E. 1973b. Examination of several ideas of comet origins. Astron. J. 78: 329-337.
- Oikawa, S., and Everhart, E. 1979. The past and future orbit of UB 1977, object Chiron. Astron. J. 84: 134-139.

DYNAMICAL INTERRELATIONS AMONG COMETS AND ASTEROIDS

LUBOR KRESÁK Astronomical Institute of the Slovak Academy of Sciences

Differences in the nature and origin of comets and asteroids are reviewed. The presence of an outer (with respect to the planetary region) source of comets and their limited active lifetimes, in contrast to the asteroid system stabilized on a much longer time scale, substantiates dynamical criteria for discriminating between these two kinds of objects even when the cometary nuclei become extinct. In general, the dividing line is set by the possibility or impossibility of closer planetary encounters. The minimum attainable distance from Jupiter, the aphelion distance, and the Tisserand invariant relative to Jupiter, yield useful quantitative criteria; the latter two, however, only in conjunction with the resonance and libration effects. It is attempted to specify those comets which can evolve, after final deactivation, into objects resembling genuine asteroids and those asteroids which appear more like extinct cometary nuclei. Such objects are rare but the range of their orbital characteristics is considerable, covering the whole boundary between the dynamical evolutionary paths of comets and the asteroid system. Possible evolutionary links between the marginal objects are discussed.

I. DIFFERENCES IN ORIGIN AND EVOLUTION

The basic difference between the two kinds of larger interplanetary objects, the asteroids and the comets, consists in the different place of their origin. Present asteroids and their predecessors formed in the inner part of the

Ľ. kresák

solar nebula, in the transition zone between the terrestrial and giant planets (see chapters by Safronov and by Cameron in this book). Even if similar objects did also accrete beyond the outskirts of the present asteroid belt and the Trojan clouds, they would have been swept off rather early by perturbations (Lecar and Franklin 1974; Froeschlé and Scholl 1979). Mutual collisions and encounters with planets would have fragmented and depleted the original population considerably before the present, rather stabilized state was reached (Chapman 1977, 1978; see also chapter by Davis *et al.*).

The comets would have formed farther away from the sun, in a region screened by the matter interposed between the inner and outer planets. The exact place of their origin is not yet specified, with alternatives ranging from the pre-planetary ring of Jupiter through the Uranus-Neptune region to the outskirts of the solar nebula and associated interstellar clouds (Opik 1973; Whipple 1972; Safronov 1972; Cameron 1973a,b; Donn 1976). The main difficulty with the inner source is that there is too much wastage in overshooting during the transport of comets into the Oort cloud, which would require an excessive original mass - a drawback which can be mitigated by assuming two or more major mass-loss events in the sun's early evolution (Dermott and Gold 1978). The main argument against the outer source is the very low environmental density for the growth of cometary nuclei on a reasonable time scale. Conjectures of a recent or perpetual formation of comets within the planetary system (Mendis and Alfvén 1976; Vsekhsvyatskij 1977; Van Flandern 1977) receive little acceptance. For criticism of these contradictory alternatives see arguments by, e.g., Öpik (1973), Delsemme (1977) or Safronov (1977).

In any case, at present the comets form a large, rather homogeneous spherical cloud surrounding the planetary system, with a volume at least 10^{13} times larger than the asteroid ring. The depletion of the original population must have been even more drastic than in the case of asteroids, and is still continuing both by decay of individual objects and by their outward diffusion. The early periods of saturation (Whipple 1975) have been superseded by a quasi-steady state in the inner solar system. In contrast to the asteroids, the steadiness is not controlled by long survival times of a limited population but by the presence of an abundant external source (the Oort cloud) maintaining equilibrium with the dying-out individual objects in the planetary region.

The main imprint of the different place of origin and subsequent evolution is the higher density, the higher crushing strength, and the absence of volatiles on the asteroids. It is the volatile content of cometary nuclei which provides the most apparent distinction. Due to seasonal heating on the perihelion arc of the orbit, strong melting and outgassing takes place, with solid meteor particles ejected into interplanetary orbits and fine dust removed from the solar system by differential radiation pressure. The luminosity and diffuseness of the surrounding coma make a comet more easily detectable than an asteroid of similar size, and readily distinguishable from it.

At the same time, this response to solar radiation prevents the cometary nucleus from being directly observed because it is obscured by the coma. In spite of repeated attempts to distinguish the light reflected from the nuclear surface, we still do not have any dependable evidence regarding its optical properties. When a comet eventually becomes deactivated by having lost all volatiles or having developed a thick insulating crust, its motion remains the only means of discrimination from genuine asteroids. However, this situation may never occur, as a cometary nucleus can also disintegrate completely at the end of its active lifetime. Under these conditions, the interrelation of comets and asteroids is essentially a problem of the ultimate evolutionary phase of comets, of the size of their remnants, and of the orbits in which they move.

II. DYNAMICAL DIFFERENCES BETWEEN ASTEROIDS AND COMETS

A straightforward consequence of the presence of an outer source of comets (with respect to the planetary region where they are observed), and of the absence of an analogous source for the asteroids, is that the former move in unstable orbits and the latter in stable ones (see chapter by Everhart). The comets enter the planetary region in erratic orbits and their retention there is controlled by perturbational decelerations experienced during encounters with the planets. A comet may approach the planets repeatedly and be ejected again. While the nongravitational effects of progressive mass loss may assist some comets to settle in relatively stable orbits, the time scale of this process would be much too long in most cases compared with the active lifetime of the comet. The situation is the reverse for the asteroids. They can be injected into unstable orbits by collisions — but such events are apparently rare — partially destructive, and easily followed by ejection from the asteroid belt.

Orbital stability of both the comets and the asteroids is dominated by Jupiter. As documented by an analysis of the motion of 400 long-period comets (Everhart and Raghavan 1970), Jupiter was the main contributor to the change of the total energy, 1/a, in 92% of cases, and Saturn in the remaining 8%. Moreover, even these 8% were due to Jupiter's perturbations being extraordinarily weak or cancelled out along the trajectory. Only in one case out of 400 was the effect of Saturn slightly stronger than the average effect of Jupiter! The outer planets may dominate if the perihelion distance is on the order of 10 AU; but when the comet is captured into a short-period orbit, the predominance of Jupiter becomes still more pronounced. As Jupiter is by far the most effective perturber of the asteroid system, significant results can be obtained by the restricted three-body approximation Sun-Jupiter-asteroid. The eccentricity of Jupiter's orbit would generally

introduce more serious deviations from this simplified model than the presence of the other planets.

The simplest way to ensure stability is to avoid close approaches to Jupiter by locating the aphelion far enough *inside* Jupiter's orbit. Indeed, no known comet, but 96% of the numbered asteroids, have aphelion distances 1 AU less than that of Jupiter. An alignment of the lines of apsides, which impresses on the asteroid ring the eccentricity and orientation of the orbit of Jupiter, and the effect of inclination tend to increase the actual minimum separation distance appreciably.

Yet an approach to, or an intersection with, the *orbit* of Jupiter does not mean that encounters are really possible. An approximate resonance with the revolution period of Jupiter produces a semi-regular pattern of the jovicentric trajectories, with the recurrence of certain configurations and the absence of others. These oscillations are either stable or unstable according to the extremes of the libration argument, which in turn determine the minimum distance from Jupiter. A number of comets are librating around the resonance of 2:1 (Franklin et al. 1975), but these librations are invariably unstable, induced and destroyed again within a few centuries as the comets make close approaches to Jupiter. Even while the libration persists, approaches to within 0.5 AU of Jupiter would often occur near the extremes of the libration argument. Rather surprisingly, a better protection against encounters with Jupiter was established for two comets with resonance ratios 7:4 (P/Arend-Rigaux: closest approach distance $\rho > 0.9$ AU for 1000 years) and 2:3 (P/Neuimin 1: ρ >1.1 AU for 4500 years). Marsden (1970) to whom most of the result on the long-term behavior of short-period comets are due, suggested that this type of motion may be characteristic of the transition phase between comets and asteroids.

The situation is entirely different for the asteroids. From among the 92 numbered objects with $\Delta = q_I - Q < 1.0$ (i.e., Q > 3.95), where Q is the aphelion distance of the asteroid and q_I the perihelion distance of Jupiter, 54 perform librations around the zero- or first-order resonances: 1:1 (22 Trojan asteroids), 4:3 (279 Thule), 3:2 (28 Hilda asteroids) and 2:1 (1362 Griqua, 1921 Pala, and 1922 Zulu). Only for two of these objects (334 Chicago and 1256 Normannia, both belonging to the Hilda group) the librations may be unstable (Schubart 1968). Librations other than about a period-to-period resonance can also become effective in increasing the minimum attainable distance from Jupiter, by keeping the aphelion point far from Jupiter's orbital plane at the critical moments (see chapter by Greenberg and Scholl). Such cases have been pointed out by Kozai (1962, 1979) and Marsden (1970). The argument of perihelion of 1373 Cincinnati librates with a small amplitude around a mean value of 90°: hence the aphelion, which can recede to the distance of Jupiter due to long-period perturbations, always remains far from the orbital plane of the perturbing planet. For other large-Q asteroids the circulation of the argument of perihelion can bring the aphelion

into the node, but long-period perturbations let this only happen when the eccentricity and aphelion distance is small. Again, when the aphelion distance is large, the effect of inclination keeps the asteroid at a safe distance from Jupiter.

When all of these objects are subtracted, the remaining 34 numbered asteroids of $\Delta < 1$ exhibit a sharp cutoff just below $\Delta = 1$. In fact, one half of them have $0.93 < \Delta < 1.00$, and all but two have $0.78 < \Delta < 1.00$. The remaining two objects, 944 Hidalgo and 2060 Chiron, are quite peculiar; the latter cannot approach Jupiter either, as its perihelion distance is 3 AU larger than the aphelion distance of Jupiter. The change of the distribution with changing from the aphelion difference Δ to the minimum approach distance ρ is demonstrated by the upper two sections of Table I. The statistics include all asteroids as numbered by January 1, 1979, and all comets with well-determined orbits (Marsden 1975) extended to the same date.

In view of the dominant role of Jupiter in separating comets from asteroids it is natural to apply, as another criterion, the value of the Jacobian integral of the restricted three-body problem with Sun and Jupiter as primaries. If the semimajor axis of the orbit of Jupiter is adopted as a unit of length, the quantity which remains constant, the Tisserand invariant, reads

$$T = A^{-1} + 2A^{\frac{1}{2}}\cos\phi\cos I$$
 (1)

where $A = a/a_J$, ϕ is the eccentricity angle ($e = \sin \phi$), and I is the inclination to the orbital plane of Jupiter. This expression obviously presumes the absence of perturbations by other planets and the absence of nongravitational forces. Furthermore, two secondary terms are neglected. One comes from the eccentricity of Jupiter's orbit (Vrcelj and Kiewiet de Jonge 1978), and becomes effective when significant perturbations of the elliptic heliocentric orbit occur at different true anomalies of Jupiter. The other is the part of the Jacobian integral with the jovicentric distance in the denominator, neglected in Tisserand's treatment. This becomes effective during close encounters but cancels out again afterwards, so that the heliocentric motion is only temporarily described by a reduced and variable value of T. In spite of these simplifications, the relative changes of T for observable short-period comets are normally 20 times smaller than those of their total energies, A^{-1} , and still 10 times smaller when orbital inclination is neglected by putting cos I = 1(Kresák 1972a).

Since the encounter velocity with respect to a circular motion of Jupiter, U, is given by

$$U = (3 - T)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2)

approaches to Jupiter are only possible, or can be induced by perturbations by the same planet, if T < 3 and if stable librations do not prevent this. As

		for T, the Tissera	nd invariant		
	Cor	nets		Asteroids	
	P > 20 yr	P < 20 yr	resonance 1:1	resonance 4:3, 3:2, 2:1	other
$\Delta < 0.00$	561	83	22	1	2
$0.00 < \Delta < 0.25$	0	6	0	12	0
$0.25 < \Delta < 0.50$	0	4	0	11	1
$0.50 < \Delta < 0.75$	0	0	0	7	2
$0.75 < \Delta < 1.00$	0	1	0		33
$1.00 < \Delta$	0	0	0	0	2026
ho < 0.80		94	0	0	1
$0.80 < \rho \le 1.00$		2	0	0	0
$1.00 < \rho < 1.20$		-	0	0	
$1.20 < \rho$		0	22	30	2062
T < 2.90	561	74	10		6
2.90 < T < 2.95	0	12	£	2	0
2.95 < T < 3.00	0	5	6	7	2
3.00 < T < 3.05	0	6	0	19	15
3.05 < T	0	0	0	Э	2045

TABLE I

Statistics for Δ , the Difference Between Perihelion Distance of Jupiter and Aphelion Distance of Comets or Asteroids; for ρ , the Closest Approach Distance to Jupiter; demonstrated by the lower part of Table I, the definition of a *cometary* orbit as one of T < 3 without resonance, and of an *asteroidal* orbit as one which either has T > 3 or librates around a simple resonance ratio, sets a very good dividing line between the two populations. Passages across this dividing line can only take place by interference of another planet (e.g., by deceleration of a comet or acceleration of an asteroid at rare close encounters with inner planets near perihelion) or by onset of, or escape from, stable librations (e.g., due to collisions or nongravitational effects of mass loss). The evolutionary nongravitational effects in comets seem to make transitions into asteroidal orbits easier than vice versa. At the same time, the irregular character of these effects makes it impossible to trace the motion of an active comet over a longer time span with the required accuracy, to be sure about the degree of stability.

Figure 1 shows all numbered asteroids and all known Amor objects, Apollo objects, and short-period comets plotted in a diagram of semimajor axis vs. eccentricity. The regions of high concentration of the asteroids are only indicated by their boundaries. The critical value of $T_0 = 3$ (Tapproximated by putting cos I = 1) is represented by the dashed line separating the cometary region (B + C) from the planetary regions (A, D + E). A further subdivision delineates the following areas :

- A : Transjovian region $(T_0 > 3, q > 5.2)$.
- B: Jupiter's domain of weak cometary activity ($T_0 < 3$, q > 2.5).
- C : Jupiter's domain of strong cometary activity ($\bar{T}_0 < 3$, q < 2.5).
- D: Minor planet region $(T_0 > 3, 1 < q < 5.2)$.
- E: Apollo region $(T_0 > 3, q < 1)$.

The gaps separating individual populations are clearly seen, as well as the tendency to bridging of the comet/asteroid boundary in horizontal strips of low-order resonances, identified by the left-hand scale. In a three-dimensional representation, with orbital inclination as the third orthogonal co-ordinate, the cometary region B + C would be delineated by curved surfaces, slowly opening upwards. It is noteworthy, however, that the projection into the plane of I = 0 (i.e., the use of T_0 instead of T) makes the groups of related objects much more compact. For example, the range of T for the numbered Trojans is 2.67 to 2.99, while that in T_0 is 2.98 to 3.00 only.

III. DYING COMETS AND THEIR REMNANTS

There is no observational evidence that deactivated comets do leave remnants with longer survival times, large enough to be discovered. In fact, no object of asteroidal appearance has ever been found to move in an orbit typical for long-period comets. Estimates of the number of comets situated at any time within the distance of Jupiter indicate that less than 10% of them are of long period (Kresák and Pittich 1978; Kresák, 1979*a*). Hence, the



Fig. 1. Short-period comets (solid circles) and asteroids (open circles) plotted in a diagram of semimajor axis versus eccentricity. Increasing circle sizes distinguish the objects as follows : diameter less than 1 km or a lost object; diameter 1 to 3 km; diameter 3 to 10 km; diameter 10 to 30 km; diameter > 30 km. A indicates the transjovian Region, B Jupiter's domain of weak cometary activity, C Jupiter's domain of strong cometary activity, D the minor planet region, and E the Apollo region.

0.6

0.8

e

0.4

0.0

0.2

absence of asteroidal objects in nearly parabolic orbits appears less surprising than the lack of such objects moving in orbits similar to those of short-period comets. 944 Hidalgo is the only exception among 2118 numbered asteroids. The numbered asteroids are mostly objects with diameters exceeding 30 km. Therefore, in searching for extinct cometary nuclei we have to inquire what can be the upper limit of their sizes.

Our data on this issue are very meager because the history of reliable comet observations covers only 1/10,000 of the revolution period of a typical "new" comet coming from the Oort cloud. Moreover, all but a few of these comets escape detection, passing perihelia at great solar distances. A formal extrapolation of the absolute brightness distribution of long-period comets (Vsekhsvyatskij 1958) would predict the largest comets to be greater than Jupiter, if Oort's (1963) estimate of their total number is adopted, and still much greater than the earth for the lower estimate of Öpik (1973). Evidently, such an extrapolation is quite unrealistic, and an upper bound set by the original accretion process must exist. For the particular process of comet formation in pre-planetary rings according to Öpik (1973), the upper limit of nuclear diameter allowed by angular momentum is 40 km, and that allowed by dynamical acceleration versus damping is 60 km. This corresponds to an absolute magnitude H = 1 to 2. Vsekhsvyatskij's catalogue (1958) lists ten comets of H < 1 recorded during the last 600 years. It should be pointed out that two of them, P/Holmes in 1892 and P/Schwassmann-Wachmann 1, were short-period comets which increased their brightness enormously during repeated outbursts lasting two to three weeks. According to the observations in quiet periods (after having been missed in seven returns!) P/Holmes is a small object of less than 2 km in diameter, while P/Schwassmann-Wachmann 1 is the largest short-period comet on record, possibly about 20 to 25 km in diameter.

In most of the remaining eight cases of H < 1, similar surges of activity, albeit of longer duration, appear more likely than an excessive size of the nucleus. For comets 1402, 1500, 1744, and 1811 I, major irregular changes may be inferred from the comparison of individual magnitude estimates, and comets 1577 and 1747 were under observation for less than 3 and 4 months, respectively. Comet 1882 II, the brightest member of the Kreutz group, was undoubtedly very large; and Comet 1729, visible with unaided eye at a distance of 4 AU from the sun, was probably the largest comet ever observed. An analysis of more recent photometric data by Whipple (1979), made separately for the pre-perihelion and post-perihelion periods, includes four comets of H < 1. It is instructive to note that three of them, 1943 I, 1948 V and 1953 I, had a much lower post-perihelion absolute brightness (between H= 4 and H = 11 !) and that post-perihelion data are missing for the fourth comet, 1966 V. Thus 1729 and 1882 II are the only comets which appear to conflict with Öpik's estimates of the limiting nuclear diameter. The evidence is too poor to substantiate a definite revision, but it must be borne in mind

Ľ. KRESÁK

that the sample of known comets is but a minute fraction of their total number, less than one millionth.

It is well established that the absolute brightness of "new" comets decreases steeply after the first passage near the sun (Whipple 1977). A pronounced brightness decrease also tends to follow each capture by Jupiter associated with a major reduction of perihelion distance (Kresák 1974). The long process of stepwise capture into short-period orbits (Everhart 1972, 1977) suggests that the faint short-period comets we observe are remnants of objects which were originally much larger, or much more resistant to break-up, than typical long-period comets. Accordingly, their chances of surviving as extinct asteroid-like nuclei appear much better. Parallel with this, the Tisserand invariants of short-period comets (median 2.79) are much closer to the asteroid limit than are those of the long-period comets (median 0).

Applying the dynamical criteria discussed in Sec. II, the following comets can be specified as potential candidates for evolving into extinct objects moving in asteroid-like orbits :

1. Quasi-Hilda type : P/Oterma (T = 3.04, Q = 4.53), P/Gehrels 3 (T =3.03, Q = 4.65), P/Smirnova-Chernykh (T = 3.01, Q = 4.78). P/Oterma has already left this orbit, after an acceleration by Jupiter in 1963; P/Gunn (T =3.00, Q = 4.73) and P/Longmore (T = 2.86, Q = 4.90) moved in similar orbits prior to the deceleration by Jupiter in 1965 and 1963, respectively. This type of motion arises when a comet is captured from a low-eccentricity orbit between Jupiter and Saturn (Region A in Fig. 1) and, restoring a high value of the Tisserand invariant after skipping over Region B, assumes an orbit with the aphelion well inside the orbit of Jupiter (Region D). The zone in which such transitions can occur is relatively narrow, running vertically along e =0.15. Lower eccentricities are improbable due to the narrow range of encounter parameters resulting in nearly circular orbits; for higher eccentricities, unusually close encounters with Jupiter are necessary to produce the required change of energy, 1/a. This is why these comets occupy, in the a/e phase-space, the region of the Hilda asteroids, and can become involved, like P/Oterma in 1937-1963, in a highly unstable 3:2 resonance. The similarity of the orbits is evident from Fig. 2. A substantial difference between the Hilda asteroids and these comets is that the former cannot approach Jupiter within less than $\rho = 1.4$ to 2.0 (Chebotarev and Shor 1978; Schubart 1979), whereas the three comets passed close to Jupiter recently : P/Oterma at a distance of 0.16 in 1936 and 0.10 in 1963 (Kazimirchak-Polonskaya 1972), P/Gehrels 3 at 0.0014 in 1970 and 0.04 in 1973, and P/Smirnova-Chernykh at 0.20 in 1955 and 0.47 in 1963 (Rickman 1979). Most of such comets will be ejected soon again, like P/Oterma, or perturbed into smaller orbits, like P/Gunn. However, a temporary capture into this type of orbit seems to be frequent indeed, betraying the existence of a ring of comets between the orbits of Jupiter and Saturn (Kresák 1972b). One can speculate whether or not a transition into a stable Hilda-type orbit



Fig. 2. A comparison of the orbits of Hilda asteroids and some comets. Dashed line – the orbit of Jupiter, with the directions of vernal equinox and perihelion indicated by arrows; dots – aphelia of stable librators; circles – aphelia of 334 Chicago and 1256 Normannia. The orbits of 1212 Francette, 1345 Potomac and 1439 Vogtia, as shown on the left, reveal a striking resemblance to those of comets P/Oterma (O), P/Gehrels 3 (G) and P/Smirnova-Chernykh (S), shown on the right, except for the stability of motion.

could sometimes occur. This would require that the comet avoids encounters with Jupiter for a number of revolutions, during which nongravitational effects assist the comet to reach a stable resonance.

2. Intermediate type : P/Gunn (T = 3.00, Q = 4.73), P/Schwassmann-Wachmann 2 (T = 3.00, Q = 4.83), P/Clark (T = 2.99, Q = 4.69), P/Tempel 1 (T = 2.67, Q = 4.73), P/Tempel 2 (T = 2.97, Q = 4.68). Most of these comets have probably experienced the same capture history as those of the preceding group. A smaller size and a smaller perihelion distance can make the nongravitational forces more effective, and a retrograde rotation of the nucleus can make the apehlion recede from the orbit of Jupiter, and thus stabilize the motion. It seems, however, that most of these comets will become deactivated long before they reach a safe minimum distance from Jupiter. In this case, and in the case of direct rotation, the evolution will be very probably terminated by an ejection.

3. P/Encke : (T = 3.02, Q = 4.09). This is an extraordinary comet, and gives us a unique demonstration that a change from a "cometary" into an "asteroidal" orbit can really occur. The comet must have been originally very large to survive its long dynamical history as an active object. It has contributed an appreciable part of the interplanetary dust complex (Whipple

Ľ. KRESÁK

1967), including the annual showers of the nighttime and daytime Taurids and many bright fireballs. A study of secular perturbations of photographic meteors associated with this comet suggested that the direct parent body of some of them was a companion of P/Encke, now extinct (Whipple and Hamid 1952). The body which produced the well-known 1908 Tunguska event was probably another extinct fragment of P/Encke, not much smaller than the smallest known Apollo objects (Kresák 1978). After its complete deactivation, this comet will probably change into one or more asteroidal objects indistinguishable from the Apollo asteroids like 1978 SB.

4. Librating comets : P/Arend-Rigaux (T = 2.72, Q = 5.76) and P/Neujmin 1 (T = 2.16, Q = 12.16). On account of their relatively stable orbits avoiding approaches to Jupiter, very weak activity, and absence of measurable nongravitational effects, Marsden (1968, 1970) has suggested that these two comets may represent a transition phase between comets and asteroids. His arguments appear sound, especially as regards P/Neujmin 1. However, even if the orbits of these comets would remain stable over long time spans, they could not become typically asteroidal because of the low values of the Tisserand invariant. There is some orbital similarity between P/Neujmin 1 and the unique asteroid 944 Hidalgo.

IV. POSSIBLE EX-COMETS AMONG THE ASTEROIDS

1. 2060 Chiron : (T = 3.36, Q = 18.88, q = 8.51). In this unique case it is unsuitable to speak about an ex-comet: if this object is of cometary nature, it has probably never been active. The asteroidal appearance gives no information on the presence of volatiles, in view of the large distance from the sun. The orbit is not unusual for the model evolutions of comets computed by Everhart (1977; see his chapter); while T is rather large (and incidentally equal to that of a typical main-belt asteroid) a stepwise capture by the outer planets would change this significantly. For example, if a capture by Saturn were to place the aphelion at the orbit of Saturn and the perihelion at the orbit of Jupiter, T would be reduced to a cometary value of about 2.9. Computations by Marsden (Kowal et al. 1979; see Kowal's chapter) and Scholl (1979) have demonstrated that close approaches to Saturn are inevitable on a time scale of 10^4 yr. Oikawa and Everhart (1979) have shown that there are 7 chances in 8 that Chiron's orbit will evolve inward so that it can interact strongly with Jupiter, and that there is an evolutionary path connecting its present orbit with the orbits of observable short-period comets. More of a problem is the great size of Chiron, for it is probably exceeded only by the three largest asteroids. Its diameter is apparently an order of magnitude greater than the upper limit accepted for cometary muclei by Öpik (1973). In view of the dissimilarity to any other asteroid or comet, a recognition of the nature of Chiron would not contribute too much to the problem of comet-asteroid relationships in the inner solar system.

2. 944 Hidalgo : (T = 2.07, Q = 9.71, q = 2.01). This object moves in an orbit which is definitely more similar to those of some comets (P/Peters, P/Väisälä 1, P/Wild 1, P/Chernykh, P/Sanguin) than to that of any other asteroid. The motion is relatively stable but encounters with Jupiter are possible. As shown by Kozai (1979), the libration of Hidalgo's argument of perihelion is not dissimilar from the behaviour of a number of short-period comets. Attempts to detect any signs of cometary activity (Soderblom and Harlan 1976; see chapter by Degewij and van Houten) or of nongravitational dynamical effects associated with it (Marsden 1970) were unsuccessful. The surface properties of Hidalgo, with a resemblance to the D-type of asteroids and strong color variations (Degewij 1978; see chapter by Degewij and van Houten) appear peculiar, but not in the sense that is expected mostly for an extinct cometary nucleus. The diameter estimate of 39 km places the object within a reasonable size limit but well above any known short-period comet, inclusive of P/Schwassmann-Wachmann 1. This evidence is consistent with the absence of other similar objects, indicating that Hidalgo may be a remnant of an unusually large comet. A collisional ejection of an ordinary asteroid into this type of orbit cannot be ruled out entirely: yet Hidalgo is more likely to be an ex-comet than any other object we know.

3. The Trojans : (22 numbered objects of T = 2.67 to 2.99, Q = 5.31 to 5.96, q = 4.41 to 5.15; T for 1976 UQ is as low as 2.57). A stable resonance of 1:1 with libration cycles of about 150 years does not allow the Trojans to approach Jupiter to within $\rho = 2.5$ (Chebotarev *et al.* 1974). There is no reason to suppose that they are extinct comets. On the other hand, Rabe (1971, 1974) suggested that comets of the Jupiter family accreted, together with the Trojans, from primordial clouds associated with the triangular libration centers. Rabe advanced the following arguments for this opinion :

(a) The distributions of the Jacobi constants of the Trojans and short-period comets are almost identical.

(b) The 180° post-perihelion arc of Jupiter, which includes the denser Trojan cloud around the preceding libration center L5 (Gehrels 1977; see chapter by Degewij and van Houten) also contains more perihelia of short-period comets than the 180° pre-perihelion arc.

(c) The Jacobi constants of the comets with perihelia situated on Jupiter's post-perihelion arc are significantly lower.

A re-appraisal of the statistical arguments, using all data now available, shows that conclusions (b) and (c) are invalid. The greater abundance of cometary perihelia in the direction of Jupiter's post-perihelion arc can be fully accounted for by observational selection, and the distributions of T are essentially the same, with medians at 2.77 and 2.80, respectively (Kresák 1979b). There is no evidence of any known Trojan being able to escape from libration.

4. 279 Thule : (T = 3.03, Q = 4.40, q = 4.12). This is the only known

librator in a resonance of 4:3, a relatively large object. It cannot approach Jupiter to within $\rho = 1.1$ (Marsden 1970). The possibility of a dynamical relation to comets is about the same as for the Hilda asteroids.

5. The Hilda group : (28 numbered objects of T = 2.94 to 3.06, Q = 4.11 to 5.10). A resonance of 3:2, with libration cycles of 250 to 300 years, does not allow the stable Hilda asteroids to pass within $\rho = 1.4$ of Jupiter (Chebotarev and Shor 1978). The interest in these objects is raised by the frequent intermingling of newly captured comets (see Figs. 1 and 2). Also, the population of this resonance is much more abundant than that of the neighbouring first-order resonances of 4:3 and 2:1. Libration preventing closer encounters with Jupiter is generally stable, the only doubtful cases being 334 Chicago and 1256 Normannia (Schubart 1968, 1979). Chicago can pass Jupiter within $\rho = 1.1$ (Marsden 1970). However, its low eccentricity and small aphelion distance makes the capture of a comet into a similar orbit very improbable.

6. The Griqua group : 1362 Griqua with T = 2.96, Q = 4.40; 1921 Pala with T = 2.96, Q = 4.56; and 1922 Zulu with T = 2.72, Q = 4.81; resonance 2:1, libration periods over 300 years). The position in the a/e plane, close to the main concentration of short-period comets (Fig. 1), and a pronounced cometary value of the Tisserand invariant, would classify Zulu as a first-rank candidate for a cometary origin. However, the resonance with Jupiter, combined with a high inclination, makes this object very successful in avoiding close encounters, the minimum attainable distance from Jupiter being as large as $\rho = 2.2$ according to Franklin *et al.* (1975), and $\rho = 2.6$ according to Schubart (1979). The other two asteroids cannot pass closer than $\rho = 2.0$ either. A search among unnumbered faint asteroids (Franklin et al. 1975) revealed three cases where much closer approaches are possible : 1968 HP ($\rho = 0.3$), PLS 9548 ($\rho = 0.6$) and PLS 2691 ($\rho = 0.8$). Unfortunately, the short observing time spans of 5 - 10 days, with only 3 or 4 positions available, make the orbits of these objects too uncertain for any dependable conclusion.

7. Other asteroids of T < 3.0 or Q > 4.2: (1373 Cincinnati with T = 2.70, Q = 4.51; 692 Hippodamia with T = 2.98, Q = 4.00; 225 Henrietta with T = 2.99, Q = 4.33; 1006 Lagrangea with T = 3.07, Q 4.26). In each case where Q exceeds 4.2, an approach to Jupiter is prevented by some librational mechanism. Either the aphelion cannot approach the nodes at all, or the eccentricity drops to the minimum when this occurs (Kozai 1962; Marsden 1970). One can take the view that it is just this peculiar pattern of long-period perturbations which permits a transient and imperfect simulation of a cometary orbit. The frequency of these and similar types of orbits is greater among large asteroids (e.g., Nos. 31, 76, 319, 1036, 1144) which also makes an association with extinct comets improbable.

8. Apollo and Amor objects : (T > 3.02, Q < 4.10; q < 1.00 and q < 1.30, respectively). Although the criteria for possible ex-comets mentioned in

Sec. II are rather unfavorable for these objects, there are several reasons for considering this possibility seriously :

(a) The dynamical criteria referred to Jupiter as the only significant source of perturbations can break down when encounters with other planets take place. Approaches to the terrestrial planets can decouple the aphelion from the orbit of Jupiter and increase the Tisserand invariant with respect to that planet.

(b) Earlier studies (Öpik 1963) suggested that the supply of new Apollo objects by Mars' perturbations acting on the inner boundary of the asteroid ring is much too small to account for the observed abundance of these objects, that have limited lifetimes. These conjectures have been somewhat weakened by considering a more remote source in the Kirkwood gaps. Nonetheless, a significant excess of the Apollo objects (especially relative to the Amor objects) is still disturbing (see chapter by Shoemaker *et al.*). This was originally the main reason for demanding a cometary origin for *most* of the Apollo objects (Öpik 1963), and even nowadays it is the main argument for defending this point of view (Wetherill 1976; see the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill).

(c) The density structure of the Apollo system suggests the presence of two distinct populations, one of which, the outer halo, might be of cometary origin (Kresák 1979*a*). A broad range of shapes (Marsden 1971) and surface textures (Gehrels 1971) is also indicative of an inhomogeneity.

(d) While most of the known main-belt asteroids appear much too large for extinct cometary nuclei, the sizes of the known Apollo objects are nearly what can be expected. Sekanina (1971) estimates the original diameters at the *beginning* of cometary activity, compatible with his core-mantle model, as 50 to 100 km on the average.

(e) Some meteor streams consisting, in all probability, of recent cometary ejecta move in orbits of Apollo type, and a compact meteor stream like the Geminids cannot have been perturbed into this type of orbit *after* the separation from its parent body (Kresák 1973). A few minor streams have been tentatively associated with individual Apollo asteroids (Marsden 1971; Sekanina 1973).

The most striking similarity between a cometary and an asteroidal orbit, that of P/Encke and 1978 SB, is shown in Fig. 3. Their numerical parameters compare as follows : T = 3.02 and 3.10, Q = 4.09 and 3.97, q = 0.34 and 0.36, $i = 12.0^{\circ}$ and 11.9° , difference of the perihelion longitude from that of Jupiter +146° and -138°. 1978 SB is probably somewhat larger than the nucleus of P/Encke. Another conspicuous unnumbered object is 1973 NA which, owing to an inclination of 68°, has a very low value of T = 2.54. The aphelion distance is 4.01. The only planetary encounters permitted by the present orientation of the orbit are those with the earth, at $\rho = 0.1$. The orbit determined from a 26-day arc does not seem to be accurate enough for assessing the long-term evolution.



Fig. 3. A comparison of the orbits of the Apollo asteroid 1978 SB and Comet Encke. Dashed line – the orbit of Jupiter, with the directions of vernal equinox and perihelion indicated by arrows; dotted lines – the approximate boundaries of the Taurid meteor stream associated with P/Encke. (Adapted from Porubčan 1978.)

Among the numbered Apollo asteroids, the best candidates for a cometary origin seem to be 2101 Adonis, 1580 Betulia, 1866 Sisyphus, and 1981 Midas (Kresák 1977). Adonis is that asteroid for which a meteor stream association appears to be best established (Sekanina 1973), yet a chance coincidence cannot be ruled out. Extensive physical observations of Betulia during its 1976 apparition (Lebofsky *et al.* 1978; Tedesco *et al.* 1978) revealed a surprising number of unusual properties, but none of these can be definitely attributed to a cometary origin. Sisyphus and Midas are two of the four numbered asteroids for which Kozai (1979) finds the argument of perihelion to librate, a feature which is quite common among the comets.

The overlapping cometary and asteroidal characteristics of individual marginal objects are summarized in Table II. C means that the criterion yields a cometary value of the respective parameter, A an asteroidal value. CA and AC mean either a transitional value, or a group of objects extending over the adopted limit, with the dominating value given first. Objects having all characteristics the same, C or A, are omitted. The objects listed deserve special attention in physical observations.

When dealing with the interrelations among different types of interplanetary objects, the irregular satellites of the outer planets may not be omitted. As shown by Rickman (1979) and by Carusi, and Valsecchi this book), P/Gehrels 3 was moving in a satellite jovicentric orbit for more than 7 years during the transition into the Jupiter family of comets. In numerical

Т	
A	
<	
_	
	FABLE

E	5
5	
÷	É
Ţ	ſ
5	
Ś	Ę
5	2
č	5
4	2
1	_
ř	3
Ş	5
\$	Ľ
-	2
ç	μ
7	
-	-
ŝ	E D
-	Š.
-	C
•	Ð
÷	Ξ
1	2
	5
1	5
1	
2	ĥ
	5
	0
3	Ű,
	ausur

	Number of objects	Physical appearance	Aphelion distance	Planetary encounters	Tisserand invariant
Comets: Quasi-Hilda type Intermediate type P/Encke	رو بر م	0000	ບ ບ ∢ ເ	0000	AC AC
Librating comets Asteroids:	V	CA	J.	CA CA	. ر
2060 Chiron 944 Hidalgo		. v	U U	U U	V V
Trojans 279 Thule	22 1	۲ ۲	C AC	A A	C AC
Hildas Griquas	28 3	A A	с С	A A	AC C
225, 692, 1006, 1373 Amors	4 2	A A	AC	A CA	CA A
Apollos	14	Y	A	CA	A
1973 NA 1978 SB	1 1	A	A	CA CA	C AC

Ľ. KRESÁK

experiments with simulated cometary orbits, a number of such temporary captures have been identified; among them, a satellite orbit around Jupiter persisting for 100 years (Carusi, and Pozzi 1979) and a satellite orbit around Saturn persisting for 80 years (Everhart 1973). Kazimirchak-Polonskaya (1974) has demonstrated the possibility of capture of a comet as a permanent satellite of Neptune. If this is possible, the reverse process can occur as well. Kowal *et al.* (1979; see Kowal's chapter) speculate about a possible genetic relation between 2060 Chiron and Saturn's satellite Phoebe.

However, the residence exchange with the satellite systems does not seem to be of major importance, at least at the present stage of the solar system's evolution. The number of smaller objects moving in planetocentric orbits is apparently a minute fraction of the population of the interplanetary systems of comets and asteroids. According to the computations of Everhart (1973; see Everhart's chapter in this book), captures into Trojan or horseshoe orbits – both by Jupiter and Saturn – are of much longer persistence, often on the order of $10^4 - 10^5$ yr. Consequently, librations avoiding planetary encounters may provide more effective means of temporary storage than planetocentric motions. Even when trapping into libration is a rare event, it may induce a long period of stability and prolong the survival time considerably. This makes a substantial difference between the occurrence rate of various evolutionary histories, and the proportion of objects found at any time at a stage characteristic for a given history.

REFERENCES

- Cameron, A. G. W. 1973a. Accumulation processes in the primitive solar nebula. Icarus 18: 407-450.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1973b. The early evolution of the solar system. In Evolutionary and Physical Properties of Meteoroids, eds. C. L. Hemenway, P. M. Millman, and A. F. Cook (NASA SP-319, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 347-353.
- Carusi, A., and Pozzi, F. 1979. Planetary close encounters between Jupiter and about 3000 fictitious minor bodies. *Astrophys. Space. Sci.* (in press).
- Chapman, C. R. 1977. The evolution of asteroids as meteorite parent bodies. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 265-275.
- Chapman, C. R. 1978. Asteroid collisions, craters, regoliths, and lifetimes. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, ed. D. Morrison, and W. C. Wells, NASA Conference Publ. 2053, pp. 145-160.
- Chebotarev, G. A.; Belyaev, N. A.; and Eremenko, R. P. 1974. Orbits of Trojan asteroids. In *The Stability of the Solar System and of Small Stellar Systems*, ed. Y. Kozai (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 63-69.
- Chebotarev, G. A., and Shor, V. A. 1978. The structure of the asteroid belt. Fundamentals of Cosmic Physics 3: 87-138.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites, Ph. D. dissertation, Leiden Univ., pp. 71-74.
- Delsemme, A. H. 1977. The origin of comets. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 453-467.
- Dermott, S. F., and Gold, T. 1978. On the origin of the Oort cloud. Astron. J. 83: 449-450.

- Donn, B. 1976. Comets, interstellar clouds and star clusters. In *The Study of Comets*, eds. B. Donn, M. Mumma, W. Jackson, M. A'Hearn, and R. Harrington (NASA SP-393, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 663-672.
- Everhart, E. 1972. The origin of short-period comets. Astrophys. Lett. 10: 131-135.
- Everhart, E. 1973. Horseshoe and Trojan orbits associated with Jupiter and Saturn. Astron. J. 78: 316-328.
- Everhart, E. 1977. The evolution of comet orbits as perturbed by Uranus and Neptune. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 99-104.
- Everhart, E., and Raghavan, N. 1970. Changes in total energy for 392 long-period comets, 1800-1970. Astron. J. 75: 258-272.
- Franklin, F. A.; Marsden, B. G.; Williams, J. G.; and Bardwell, C. M. 1975. Minor planets and comets in libration about the 2:1 resonance with Jupiter. Astron. J. 80: 729-746.
- Froeschlé, C., and Scholl, H. 1979. New numerical experiments to deplete the outer part of the asteroid belt. Astron. Astrophys. 72: 246-255.
- Gehrels, T. 1971. Future work. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 653-659.
- Gehrels, T. 1977. Some interrelations of asteroids, Trojans and satellites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 323-325.
- Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, E. I. 1972. The major planets as powerful transformers of cometary orbits. In *The Motion, Evolution of Orbits, and Origin of Comets,* ed. G. A. Chebotarev, E. I. Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, and B. G. Marsden (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 373-397.
- Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, E. I. 1974. Capture d'une comète par Neptune et son passage à l'orbite d'un satellite de la planète. In Asteroids, Comets, Meteoric Matter, eds. C. Cristescu, W. J. Klepczynski, and B. Milet (Bucuresti: Editura Academiei Republicii Socialiste Romania), pp. 205-221.
- Kowal, C. T.; Liller, W.; and Marsden, B. G. 1979. The discovery and orbit of 2060 Chiron. In Dynamics of the Solar System, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Kozai, Y. 1962. Secular perturbations of asteroids with high inclinations and eccentricities. Astron. J. 67: 591-598.
- Kozai, Y. 1979. Secular perturbations of asteroids and comets. In Dynamics of the Solar System, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Kresák, L. 1972a. Jacobian integral as a classificational and evolutionary parameter of interplanetary bodies. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czechosl. 23: 1-34.
- Kresák, L. 1972b. On the dividing line between cometary and asteroidal orbits. In The Motion, Evolution of Orbits, and Origin of Comets, ed. G. A. Chebotarev, E. I. Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, and B. G. Marsden (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 503-514.
- Kresák, L. 1973. The cometary and asteroidal origins of meteors. In Evolutionary and Physical Properties of Meteoroids, ed. C. L. Hemenway, P. M. Millman, and A. F. Cook (NASA SP-319, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 331-341.
- Kresák, L. 1974. The aging and the brightness decrease of comets. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czechosl. 25: 87-112.
- Kresák, L. 1977. Asteroid versus comet discrimination from orbital data. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 313-321.
- Kresák, L. 1978. The Tunguska object: a fragment of Comet Encke? Bull. Astron. Inst. Czechosl. 29: 129-134.
- Kresák, L. 1979a. Three-dimensional distributions of minor planets and comets. In Dynamics of the Solar System, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Kresák, L. 1979b. On the distribution of aphelia of short-period comets. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czechosl. (in press).
- Kresák, L., and Pittich, E. M. 1978. The intrinsic number density of active long-period comets in the inner solar system. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czechosl. 29: 299-309.
- Lebofsky, L. A.; Veeder, G. J.; Lebofsky, M. J.; and Matson, D. L. 1978. Visual and

radiometric photometry of 1580 Betulia. Icarus 35: 336-343.

- Lecar, M., and Franklin, F. A. 1974. On the original distribution of the asteroids. In *The Stability of the Solar System and of Small Stellar Systems*, ed. Y. Kozai (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 37-56.
- Marsden, B. G. 1968. Comets and nongravitational forces. Astron. J. 73: 367-379.
- Marsden, B. G. 1970. On the relationship between comets and minor planets. Astron. J. 75: 206-217.
- Marsden, B. G. 1971. Evolution of comets into asteroids? In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 413-421.
- Marsden, B. G. 1975. *Catalogue of Cometary Orbits* (Cambridge: Smithsonian Astrophys. Obs.).
- Mendis, A., and Alfvén, H. 1976. On the origin of comets. In *The Study of Comets*, eds. B. Donn, M. Mumma, W. Jackson, M. A'Hearn, and R. Harrington (NASA SP-393, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 638-659.
- Oikawa, S., and Everhart, E. 1979. The past and future of 1977 UB, object Chiron. Astron. J. 84: 134-139.
- Oort, J. H. 1963. Empirical data on the origin of comets. In *The Moon, Meteorites, and Comets*, eds. B. M. Middlehurst and G. P. Kuiper (Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press), pp. 665-673.
- Opik, E. J. 1963. The stray bodies in the solar system. Part I. Survival of cometary nuclei and the asteroids. *Adv. Astron. Astrophys.* ed. Z. Kopal (New York: Academic Press), 2: 219-262.
- Opik, E. J. 1973. Comets and the formation of planets. Astrophys. Space Sci. 21: 307-398.
- Porubčan, V. 1978. Dispersion of orbital elements within the Geminid and Taurid meteor streams. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czechosl. 29: 218-224.
- Rabe, E. 1971. Trojans and comets of the Jupiter group. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 407-412.
- Rabe, E. 1974. Perihelion longitudes and Jacobi constants of Jupiter group of comets as indicators of their possible origin from the two equilateral Trojan clouds. In Asteroids, Comets, Meteoric Matter, eds. C. Cristescu, W. J. Klepczynski, and B. Milet (Bucuresti: Editura Academiei Republicii Socialiste Romania), pp. 165-169.
- Rickman, H. 1979. Recent dynamical history of the six short-period comets discovered in 1975. In *Dynamics of the Solar System*, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Safronov, V. S. 1972. Ejection of bodies from the solar system in the course of the accumulation of the giant planets and the formation of the cometary cloud. In *The Motion, Evolution of Orbits, and Origin of Comets,* ed. G. A. Chebotarev, E. I. Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, and B. G. Marsden (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 329-334.
- Safronov, V. S. 1977. Oort's cometary cloud in the light of modern cosmogony. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 483-484.
- Schubart, J. 1968. Long-period effects in the motion of Hilda-type planets. Astron. J. 73: 99-103.
- Schubart, J. 1979. Asteroidal motion at commensurabilities treated in three dimensions. In *Dynamics of the Solar System*, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Sekanina, Z. 1971. A core-mantle model for cometary nuclei and asteroids of possible cometary origin. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 423-428.
- Sekanina, Z. 1973. Statistical model of meteor streams. III. Stream search among 19303 radio meteors. *Icarus* 18: 253-284.
- Soderblom, D. R., and Harlan, E. A. 1976. 944 Hidalgo. IAU Circ. 3007.
- Tedesco, E.; Drummond, J.; Candy, M.; Birch, P.; Nikoloff, I.; and Zellner, B. 1978. 1580 Betulia : An unusual asteroid with an extraordinary lightcurve. *Icarus* 35: 344-359.

- Van Flandern, T. C. 1977. A former major planet of the solar system. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 475-481.
- Vrcelj, Z., and Kiewiet de Jonge, J. H. 1978. An invariant relation in the elliptic restricted problem of three bodies, I. Astron. J. 83: 514-521.
- Vsekhsvyatskij, S. K. 1958. Fizicheskie Kharakteristiki Komet (Moskva: Gos. izd. fiz. mat. literatury).
- Vsekhsvyatskij, S. K. 1977. Comets and the cosmogony of the solar system. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 469-474.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. Where do the meteorites come from? A re-evaluation of the earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of chondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 1297-1317.
- Whipple, F. L. 1967. On maintaining the meteoritic complex. In *The Zodiacal Light and the Interplanetary Medium*, ed. J. L. Weinberg (NASA SP-150, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 409-426.
- Whipple, F. L. 1972. The origin of comets. In *The Motion, Evolution of Orbits, and Origin of Comets,* ed. G. A. Chebotarev, E. I. Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, and B. G. Marsden (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 401-408.
- Whipple, F. L. 1975. A speculation about comets and the earth. In Astrophysique et spectroscopie, Mém. Soc. Roy. Sci. Liège, Coll. 8^o, 6^e Sér. 9: 101-111.
- Whipple, F. L. 1977. The constitution of cometary nuclei. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 25-35.
- Whipple, F. L. 1979. Cometary brightness variation and nucleus structure. Astrophys. Space Sci. (in press).
- Whipple, F. L., and Hamid, S. E. 1952. On the origin of the Taurid meteor complex. *Helwan Obs. Bull. No. 41.*

RESONANCES IN THE ASTEROID BELT

RICHARD GREENBERG Planetary Science Institute

and

HANS SCHOLL Astronomischen Rechen-Institut, Heidelberg

The asteroids span a belt in the solar system rich in orbital resonances with Jupiter. We speculate that these resonances may have played a role in the prevention of growth of a full-sized planet and induced the subsequent collisional comminution. More certainly, the resonances have helped govern the distribution of material within the Resonances generally tend to enhance eccentricities and belt. inclinations so that their values oscillate about a "forced" value which is governed by the resonance, with an amplitude called the "free" or "proper" value which is a constant governed by initial conditions. Resonances also tend to be stable, i.e. to maintain themselves against outside disturbances. The last property makes it difficult to understand why so many resonant positions in the belt are depleted in observable asteroids. The answer has been elusive because it probably depends on collisional behavior coupled with the gravitational interactions of classical celestial mechanics. Purely gravitational theories so far fail to indicate any clearing mechanism, at least over the period of time of their validity $\sim 10^5$ yr. We do know that in a dissipative medium. semimajor axes tend to be driven out of resonance zones. Another hypothesis has been that destructive collisions may be more common at some resonances where the enhanced eccentricities and inclinations increase relative motion. However, detailed study indicates that this

RESONANCES

hypothesis is not compelling. The cosmogonic hypothesis that planetesimals were never able to form in the gaps, has suffered from inadequacies in the understanding of how planetesimals form in dynamically more normal regions, although this remains a promising avenue of research.

The asteroids span a belt in the solar system rich in orbital resonances with Jupiter. An asteroid's orbit is resonant if it implies some periodicity in the geometrical relationship with Jupiter, which results in an enhancement of Jupiter's perturbation. For example, if Jupiter's and the asteroid's orbital periods have a ratio of small whole numbers (a "commensurability"), conjunction of the two bodies must occur repeatedly at certain longitudes. The eccentricity forced by Jupiter will be much greater than in the nonresonant case. Possibly, by enhancing orbital eccentricities, such resonances played a role in the prevention of growth of a full-sized planet at the asteroid belt and helped induce the subsequent collisional comminution; the difficulties with that very speculative hypothesis will be discussed in Sec. IV of this chapter.

We can be more certain that resonances did help govern the distribution of material within the belt. Some resonances correlate with gaps in the distribution of orbital elements, such as the Kirkwood (1867) gaps in semimator axis, while others correlate with concentrations. Figure 1, updated from Brouwer (1963), displays the relationship between radial distribution and resonance positions. Along the bottom scale is a histogram of numbers as a function of mean motion *n*, which is directly related to semimajor axis *a* by Kepler's third law. Along the top is a very crude representation of the strengths of the resonances that lie in this range of mean motions. The strength is roughly indicated here by the order of the commensurability q_{i} defined as the difference between the numerator and the denominator in the whole number ratio. We shall show in the next section on resonance mechanisms why small q tends to imply strong resonance. This diagram clearly shows the Kirkwood gaps at the 3/1, 5/2, 7/3, and 2/1 resonances and the concentrations at 3/2 (Hilda group), 4/3 (Thule) and 1/1 (Trojans). After we have discussed the basic principles of resonance mechanisms, we shall address the status of theories on how resonances govern the distribution of asteroids. A critical objective of any theory is to explain why some resonances produce gaps and others concentrations, but an adequate explanation has yet to be found.

At this introductory stage, it may be useful to consider a phenomenological rather than physical approach to the problem. Suppose we construct an envelope around the lines that indicate resonance strength and position. Such an envelope, which has been drawn by eye rather than by any rigorous technique, is shown in Fig. 1. The curve has been smoothed over mean motion on a scale of $\sim n/30$. Such a smoothing seems appropriate at least near resonances with q = 1, which produce forced eccentricities


Fig. 1. Histogram of asteroid distribution with mean motion after Brouwer (1963), but based on the TRIAD data file. (The shape of the distribution is nearly the same when Palomar-Leiden asteroids are included.) At the top are shown positions of commensurabilities of various orders, q. The smoothed envelope around these commensurability indicators correlates strikingly with the observed asteroid distribution.

 $e \sim (m_J/M_{\odot})/(\Delta n/n)$ where Δn is the distance from the exact commensurability. If the range of influence of a resonance is roughly $\Delta n/n \sim e$, $\Delta n/n \sim (m_J/M_{\odot})^{1/2} = 1/30$. With such smoothing, the envelope correlates quite strikingly with the asteroid distribution. Specifically, the extrema in the envelope at the 3/2 and 4/3 resonances are seen to be opposite in sense to extrema at the low order resonances 3/1, 5/3, 7/3, and 2/1, just as the observed asteroid distribution has opposite extremes at these positions. This correlation might suggest the following hypothesis. Perhaps all resonances with $q \leq 9$ tend in some way to deplete asteroids. The resonances near the Kirkwood gaps are relatively isolated from other resonances and hence produced gaps in their otherwise less depleted neighborhood; in contrast, the 3/2 resonance, for example, is surrounded by regions of densely packed resonances where depletion was more complete than in the immediate neighborhood of the 3/2 commensurability.

Such phenomenological speculations are presented here by way of introduction to the problem; they certainly can go no farther without a detailed understanding of the resonance mechanism. In the next section, we review the deterministic, gravitational mechanics of orbital resonance. The approach will be somewhat heuristic with many details glossed over in order to clarify the basic mechanism. With that background we will describe observed resonance phenomena in the asteroid belt. Then we shall discuss the RESONANCES

results of numerical integrations of the equations of motion for some interesting cases beyond analytic solution. Finally we shall critically review theories of how resonances may have influenced the structure of the belt, including its origin and the delivery of meteorites to the earth. The solutions to such problems have been elusive because they probably depend on collisional evolution coupled with the gravitational interactions of classical celestial mechanics.

I. THE RESONANCE MECHANISM

In celestial mechanics the repetitive forces of resonant geometries are taken into account by expanding the expression for Jupiter's gravitational potential at the asteroid (the "disturbing function") into a Fourier series and retaining only the terms whose arguments have long periods due to the commensurability. Consider the disturbing function near the 2/1 resonance (for the co-planar case with nearly circular orbits):

$$R = \frac{Gm'}{a'} \left[F_0(\alpha) + F_1(\alpha)e^2 + F_2(\alpha)ee' \cos\left(\widetilde{\omega} - \widetilde{\omega}'\right) + F_3(\alpha)e\cos\left(2\lambda' - \lambda - \widetilde{\omega}\right) \right]_{(1)}.$$

Here the following notation is used: G is the gravitational constant; m, a, e, $\widetilde{\omega}$ and λ are mass, semimajor axis, eccentricity, perihelion longitude and mean longitude, respectively, with primes referring to Jupiter; $\alpha \equiv a/a'$; and the functions F are all of order unity. We have dropped all terms with short periods. Ordinarily the last term also has a short period, because $2\lambda' - \lambda \approx (2n' - n)t$. But near the resonance, this expression varies slowly. Geometrically, the expression $2\lambda' - \lambda$ is the longitude of conjunction of the asteroid and Jupiter (where they both line up at the same heliocentric longitude). Near a resonance, the longitude of conjunction does vary slowly. It is physically reasonable that the effects of Jupiter will be most enhanced if conjunction always occurs at a fixed position with respect to the asteroid's perihelion. In that way, the conjunction geometry is most repetitious. These physical considerations are reflected mathematically in the form of the last term in R with the critical argument, $\sigma \equiv 2\lambda' - \lambda - \widetilde{\omega}$. The other terms are called "secular" because they do not vary directly with time as terms containing λ do. These represent the effect of Jupiter's mass "smeared" over its orbit and are thus independent of commensurabilities of orbital periods.

If the eccentricities are small, the resonance term will dominate. The equations of variation of orbital elements (cf. Danby 1962) take the approximate form

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}e}{\mathrm{d}t} = -(m'/M_{\odot}) \, n \, \alpha \, F_3 \, \sin \sigma \tag{2}$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\widetilde{\omega}}{\mathrm{d}t} = (m'/M_{\odot}) (n\alpha/e) F_3 \cos\sigma \tag{3}$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}n}{\mathrm{d}t} = -3(m'/M_{\odot})n^2 \ \alpha \ e \ F_3 \ \sin \sigma \tag{4}$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\mathrm{d}t} = -2(m'/M_{\odot})n\,\alpha^2\,\mathrm{d}F_{\mathrm{o}}/\mathrm{d}\alpha\tag{5}$$

where ϵ is the mean longitude at epoch. The variation of ϵ represents a small correction to the sidereal mean motion. We also have from the definition of σ :

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma}{\mathrm{d}t} = 2n' - n - \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon}{\mathrm{d}t} - \frac{\mathrm{d}\widetilde{\omega}}{\mathrm{d}t} \,. \tag{6}$$

If e is very small, n is nearly constant according to Eq. (4). In that case Eq. (6) takes the form

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma}{\mathrm{d}t} = A - (m'/M_{\odot}) \ (n\alpha/e)F_3 \cos\sigma \tag{7}$$

where $A \equiv 2n' - n - d\epsilon/dt$ is constant. If we take *n* to be the "corrected" sidereal mean motion, then $A \equiv 2n' - n$. Solving Eqs. (2) and (7), we find

$$e\sin\sigma = C\sin\left(At + \delta\right) \tag{8a}$$

$$e \cos \sigma = C \cos (At + \delta) + (m'/M_{\odot}) n \alpha F_3/A$$
(8b)

where amplitude C and phase δ are the constants of integration. On an e, σ polar plot (Fig. 2), this solution is the sum of two vectors:

- i. One of magnitude $(m'/M_{\odot})n\alpha F_3/(2n'-n)$ and direction $\sigma = 0$. The magnitude increases as the exact resonance is approached, although the analysis breaks down if the eccentricity gets large. This vector represents the "forced" component of the eccentricity. Note that if 2n'-n is less than 0, i.e., if the asteroid is closer to the sun than the exact resonance position, the amplitude changes sign, so the vector points toward $\sigma = 180^{\circ}$.
- ii. A "free" eccentricity has arbitrary magnitude and its direction circulates at rate (2n'-n). Note that if the free *e* is greater than the forced *e*, σ circulates through 360°; otherwise σ librates about that value 0 or 180° directed by the forced *e*.



Fig. 2. Trajectory in $e\sigma$ space corresponding to the solution in Eq. (8).

Physically the analysis in the previous page describes a perturber, Jupiter, exerting a radial force outward at conjunction with an asteroid on a nearly circular orbit. The radial force affects both e and $\widetilde{\omega}$ in varying degrees depending on the position of conjunction relative to perihelion. Depending upon the exact ratio of mean motions (i.e., upon the rate of precession of the longitude of conjunction), there will be some stable equilibrium combination of e and σ . If the initial conditions are close enough to equilibrium, e and σ oscillate about the equilibrium values. Otherwise σ may circulate. The behavior of σ is closely analogous to the motion of a swinging pendulum. The details of the physical interpretation in terms of force effects on e and $\widetilde{\omega}$ are discussed by Greenberg (1977). An important physical question is whether restoration towards equilibrium is governed predominantly by exchange of orbital energy $(\alpha - 1/a)$ or angular momentum $(\alpha \sqrt{a(1-e^2)})$. The mechanism just described depends on variation of e with negligible variation of a, hence it might appear that the angular momentum exchange dominates. However, the slight variation of a given by Eq. (4) cancels out variation of angular momentum through second order in e. Thus, both energy and angular momentum are exchanged only slightly. The motion of the asteroid is really changed very little even as the e and $\widetilde{\omega}$ of its nearly circular orbit vary.

The above analysis depended on the assumption that e was sufficiently small that n was nearly constant. In fact, as long as the free e is near zero, esin σ and, hence, dn/dt are also nearly zero. Suppose the free e is too large for this approximation to be valid. If $e \sin \sigma$ starts near zero, it will begin to increase or decrease as the system follows the circular e,σ locus. As $e \sin \sigma$ deviates from 0, n will vary. This introduces a shift in the position of the center of the circular locus. The motion in e, σ space continues at any instant to follow a circle, but the center keeps moving. The trajectory is distorted



Fig. 3. Trajectories in σ versus $\sqrt{2S}$ space from Schubart's averaged circular model at the 2/1 commensurability for K = 0.802. The arrows indicate directions of motion in this space. The darker lines correspond to critical bifurcation trajectories. Paths immediately around point *a* are apocentric librators; those about *p* are pericentric librators. The dashed circle corresponds to the exact center of the resonance.

ultimately into a banana shape, such as those shown in Fig. 3. (The topology of such trajectories will be discussed in more detail in Sec. II).

In such a case, the libration amplitude of σ and variation of *n* may be quite large, while the variation of *e* is relatively small. Physically, in this larger *e* case, the force of Jupiter near conjunction can make substantial changes in the asteroid's orbital energy (and hence in its *a* and *n*). Such orbital energy exchange adjusts the mean motion such that conjunction tends to be driven towards the symmetrical equilibrium at perihelion ($\sigma = 0$). There is also an equilibrium at $\sigma = 180^{\circ}$, but in this case of larger *e*, only $\sigma = 0$ is stable (see Greenberg 1977 for a physical explanation). It should be emphasized that angular momentum as well as energy is exchanged between Jupiter and asteroid during libration.

RESONANCES

Inclination-type resonances are also possible. These tend to be weaker than the eccentricity-type described above because the out-of-plane components of the perturbing force which govern inclination and nodes are so much smaller than the in-plane components which govern e and $\tilde{\omega}$.

Even if the asteroid is so far from a commensurability that only secular terms need be retained in R, resonances are possible. In this case, the important variation equations are

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}e}{\mathrm{d}t} = +(m'/M_{\odot})n\alpha e' F_2 \sin\phi \tag{9}$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\widetilde{\omega}}{\mathrm{d}t} = (m'/M_{\odot})n\,\alpha\,\left[2F_1 + (e'/e)F_2\,\cos\phi\right] \tag{10}$$

where $\phi = \widetilde{\omega} - \widetilde{\omega}'$. Note that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\phi}{\mathrm{d}t} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\widetilde{\omega}}{\mathrm{d}t} - N' = N - N' + (m'/M_{\odot}) \left(n\alpha e'/e\right)F_2 \cos\phi \tag{11}$$

where N' is Jupiter's apsidal precession, due to other planets, and N is the value from Eq. (10) that the asteroid's precession would have if Jupiter's orbit were circular. In other words, N is the precession computed assuming Jupiter's mass were approximated by a circular ring around the sun. Eqs. (9) and (11) have the same form as Eqs. (2) and (7) so their solution is similar to Eq. (8):

$$e \sin \phi = C \sin \left[(N - N')t + \delta \right]$$
(12a)

$$e \cos \phi = C \cos \left[(N - N')t + \delta \right] - (m'/M_{\odot})n \alpha e' F_2/(N - N') \quad (12b)$$

Again, there is a forced eccentricity with magnitude proportional to m'. It is also proportional to e'. If $N \approx N'$, there is a resonant enhancement of the forced eccentricity. This is an example of a "secular" resonance. The free component of the eccentricity with magnitude C is called the "proper" eccentricity. It is a measure of the eccentric motion intrinsic to the asteroid, not that forced by Jupiter. If C is smaller than the forced eccentricity, $\phi = 0$ or 180° ; the asteroid's line of apsides librates about the orientation of Jupiter's. Physically, the reason for the similarity between the results for small-e commensurability resonance and secular resonances is that the variations in both cases are due to radial forces due to Jupiter at certain preferred longitudes: at conjunction in the former case and at Jupiter's perihelion in the latter. Similar relations hold for the inclinations and nodal lines as for eccentricities and apsidal lines.



Fig. 4. Trajectory in e,ϕ space corresponding to the solution of Eq. (13). C_i is a fixed forced component of the eccentricity, C_{ij} is a rotating forced component; C is the free eccentricity.

In the above discussions of secular and commensurability resonances we considered each type of perturbation independently. In fact, near a commensurability the secular terms are present and, in certain circumstances, can have qualitatively important effects. If we include both secular and critical terms we obtain the more general solution:

$$e \sin \phi = C \sin (N-N')t + \left[(m'/M_{\odot}) n\alpha F_3/(A-N+N') \right] \sin At \quad (13a)$$

$$e \cos \phi = C \cos (N-N')t + \left[(m'/M_{\odot}) n\alpha F_3/(A-N+N') \right] \cos At \quad (13b)$$

$$-(m'/M_{\odot}) n\alpha F_2 e'/(N-N')$$

$$\sigma = (A - N')t - \phi \tag{13c}$$

where $t \equiv 0$ when $\sigma = -\phi$. In this case, the solution trajectory in e, ϕ polar space is traced by the sum of three vectors (Fig. 4):

- (i) a fixed vector;
- (ii) one of fixed magnitude, but direction varying at slow rate A; and
- (iii) one of arbitrary constant magnitude C and direction varying at faster rate N-N'.

If the magnitudes of (i) and (ii) are nearly equal, and C is smaller than their sum, ϕ will appear to alternately librate and circulate. Moreover, Eq. (13)

implies that σ circulates when ϕ librates and vice versa. This behavior was termed "coupled" libration by Greenberg and Franklin (1975).

The above discussion applies to commensurabilities of form (p + q)/pwhere q = 1 only, based on the specific example of the 2/1 case. The analysis would be quite similar for any other q = 1 case (e.g. 3/2, 4/3, etc.) except that σ would take the general form $(p + 1)\lambda' - p\lambda - \tilde{\omega}$. However, as a general rule, the coefficient of the critical term in the disturbing function Eq. (1) contains eccentricities and inclinations to a total power at least as great as q. Hence, higher q commensurabilities are harder to treat analytically and are generally treated numerically in specific asteroid cases. The higher orders of eand i in cases of larger q express the weakness of the resonance (Fig. 1). The physical explanation for this weakness is that conjunctions occur at qdifferent longitudes. For example, in a 3/1 commensurability with small eccentricities, the asteroid would make $1\frac{1}{2}$ revolutions to Jupiter's $\frac{1}{2}$ revolution between conjunctions. Thus, any effects at one conjunction would be substantially neutralized at the next conjunction.

In the case of the 1/1 resonance, the Fourier expansion of the disturbing function breaks down; it is not valid for bodies of equal distance from the sun. The general way to handle this resonance is to consider an asteroid's motion in a reference frame rotating with Jupiter's orbital motion. In this frame, there are potential maxima at the points 60° behind and ahead of Jupiter. These positions are stable, however, due to the effects of Coriolis forces. Asteroids librating about those longitudes (the Trojans) maintain a 1/1 commensurability with Jupiter.

In the introduction, we described the most striking asteroid resonance phenomenon, the gaps and concentrations. We can describe other specific observed resonance phenomena (see Chapman et al. (1978), for a review). The asteroid at the 4/3 resonance (279 Thule) and most of those at the 3/2resonance, the Hilda types, have a libration about a value near 0 (Takenouchi 1962; Sinclair 1969; Schubart 1968). Having conjunction with Jupiter thus constrained away from the asteroid's aphelion prevents close approach to Jupiter. Perhaps this enforced separation helps explain the concentrations at these resonances, due to resistance to scattering by Jupiter. For two members of the Hilda group, 334 Chicago and 1256 Normannia, σ circulates and therefore the dangerous configuration $\sigma = 180^{\circ}$ occurs periodically. However, the orbital eccentricity reaches a minimum at such times (cf. Eq. 8), so that they are safe from close approach to Jupiter. Chapman et al. leave these asteroids out of the Hilda group because the σ 's do not librate; this may be unnecessarily restrictive, since only a small difference in physical motion may sometimes make the difference between libration and circulation.

At the relatively unpopulated 2/1 resonance, there are several librators: 1362 Griqua, 1921 Pala, 1922 Zulu, and others with $\sigma = 0$ (Schubart 1966; Schweizer 1969; Sinclair 1969; Franklin *et al.* 1975). Franklin *et al.* also discovered that eight other asteroids near the 2:1 commensurability librate with $\sigma = 180^{\circ}$. These "apocentric" librators have very small values of e, consistent with the discussion in the previous section. One, 9594 P-L, exhibits, in the numerical integration of its orbit, the alternating circulation and libration, coupled with ϕ behavior discussed above. At the 3/1 commensurability, 887 Alinda and 1915 Quetzalcoatl are known librators; both are Mars crossers as well. Numerical integration of the motion of 1685 Toro (Danielsson and Ip 1972; Janiczek *et al.* 1972; Williams and Wetherill 1973; Danielsson 1978) indicates that it alternates between librations in a 5/8 commensurability with Earth and a 5/13 commensurability with Venus. The librations tend to prevent close approaches to Earth or Venus, but the lifetime before a catastrophic approach to Mars is probably only 10⁶ yr. There are no known individual examples of secular resonances; rather, pronounced gaps appear near those surfaces in *a,e,i* that correspond to secular resonances.

II. NUMERICAL STUDIES OF RESONANT MOTION

The heuristic description of the resonance mechanism presented in Sec. I applies in a strict sense only to special cases of small eccentricity. In order to gain insight into resonance mechanisms in more realistic cases, as well as to study the motion of specific resonant asteroids, numerical studies have been performed by various researchers. Behavior near commensurabilities has been investigated numerically with two different sets of differential equations:

- A. Newton's equations of motion for the Sun-Jupiter-Saturn-Asteroid problem in three dimensions. The program which solves this set of equations will be called N-Body Program. The equations were numerically integrated by an Adams method modified by Schubart and Stumpff (1966).
- B. Poincaré-Schubart equations for the planar elliptic Sun-Jupiter-Asteroid problem averaged over the corresponding commensurability period.

Set B was introduced by Poincaré (1902) and later modified twice by Schubart (1964, 1968) for the investigation of commensurable motion at a resonance. The averaging method has wider application for higher e orbits than the method of Sec. I, in which short period terms are simply neglected. Away from a resonance and in cases with approach closer than 1 AU to Jupiter, Set B cannot be applied, however. Generally, Set B is used to study resonant motion, with Set A used as a check.

Using his numerical methods, Schubart (1964) generated figures equivalent to the e, σ plot discussed in Sec. I, but applicable to higher values of eccentricity. In Fig. 3, trajectories are plotted in polar coordinates $\sqrt{2S}$ and σ , where

$$S \equiv \sqrt{a/a'} \left(1 - \sqrt{1 - e^2} \right).$$
 (14)

RESONANCES

For small e, $\sqrt{2S} \propto e$. The trajectories shown are for the 2/1 commensurability, with e' = 0. Schubart noted that the quantity

$$K = \sqrt{a/a'} \left(\frac{p+q}{q} - \sqrt{1-e^2} \right) \tag{15}$$

is a constant of integration. The curves shown in Fig. 3 are all for the same value of K, but differ in the value of the remaining integral of the motion \overline{H} , Schubart's time-averaged Hamiltonian. These are the trajectories which lie on a single constant K plane in $K_{,\sqrt{2S},\sigma}$ space. The analytic solutions in Eq. (8) describe the special case where e sin σ is small, i.e., the trajectories in immediate vicinities of points a and p. Trajectories about a are for "apocentric librators" (σ about 180°); those about p are for "pericentric librators" (σ about 0°). There is a critical bifurcated trajectory (shown as a darker line) which divides each constant K plane into three regions. When the inner portion of the critical curve encompasses the origin, as in the case of Fig. 3, the apocentric librators). Next is the region of generally banana-shaped pericentric librators. And finally, farthest from the origin is the region of outer circulators.

Schubart (1968) also investigated the 3/2 resonance where the Hilda group of asteroids is located. Scholl and Froeschlé (1974, 1975; see also Scholl and Giffen 1974) used the same methods for their systematic investigation of the 3/1, 5/2, 7/3, and 2/1 resonance, where the principal Kirkwood gaps are located. Typical periods covered by the numerical integrations were on the order of 10^4 yr. A few orbits were computed over 10^5 yr (see also Schubart 1970, 1978, 1979).

In general, the results of these numerical experiments are consistent with the qualitative considerations discussed earlier. The semimajor axes are found to be semiperiodic functions of time. In no case was secular behavior found, in accordance with Poisson's theorem. Therefore asteroids situated in any of the principal Kirkwood gaps do not leave their gaps. This statement is only valid for the applied model and for periods of 10^5 yr. Froeschlé and Scholl speculate that this statement might also be true for periods of 10^7 yr. However, for periods comparable to the age of the solar system of some 10^9 yr, no definitive statement can be made because over such a long time span, perturbations by other planets might be important. The effect of Saturn was investigated in an *N*-Body calculation over 10^5 yr. Good agreement was found with the corresponding orbits calculated with the averaging method. We therefore conclude that even in a realistic model no asteroid would escape out of a Kirkwood gap within 10^7 yr under the influence of purely gravitational forces.

The eccentricities of fictitious objects near resonance can be increased significantly. Given an initially very small eccentricity, the closer an asteroid

TABLE I

Resonance	^e m in	e _{max}	Characteristic period in <i>e</i> (yr)
2/1	0.00	0.03	$\sim 10^{2}$
2/1	0.02	0.04	$\sim 10^{2}$
2/1	0.04	0.15	$\sim 10^{2}$
2/1	0.08	0.20	~3000
2/1	0.14	0.25	~ 3000
3/1	0.00	0.03	$\sim 10^{2}$
3/1	0.04	0.10	$\sim 10^{2}$
3/1	0.08	0.15	$\sim \! 8000$
3/1	0.14	0.25	$\sim \! 8000$
5/2	0.00	0.03	$\sim 10^{2}$
5/2	0.04	0.20	$\sim 10^{2}$
5/2	0.08	0.35	~50,000
5/2	0.14	0.40	~50,000
7/3	0.00	0.02	$\sim 10^{2}$
7/3	0.08	0.11	$\sim 10^{2}$
7/3	0.14	0.18	~10 ²

Eccentricity Variations (Initial $e \sim e_{\min}$)

starts to the exact commensurability of mean motions, the greater are the subsequent variations in eccentricity. Our analysis in Sec. I is completely consistent with this more general numerical result. Moreover, numerical results show that the maximum variation in e does not occur at the exact resonance but slightly closer to the sun, also consistent with the analysis in Sec. I.

To give some rule of thumb for the typical range of e, Table I shows variations for randomly selected a values in Kirkwood gaps.

In the elliptical model $(e' \neq 0)$, K is not an integral of motion, but a slowly changing variable. An orbit therefore cannot be represented by a curve in the $\sqrt{2S},\sigma$ plane. An orbit which starts on a curve in Fig. 3 does not necessarily remain in that plane; as it migrates into a new plane, it follows the curve for the same value of \overline{H} in the new plane. We, therefore, have to superimpose sheets of figures with varying values of K in order to describe an orbit by the coordinates $\sqrt{2S},\sigma$. This approach is meaningful since in the elliptical problem, K varies slowly. Therefore, an orbit crosses the different sheets slowly. In other words, the elliptical model can be approached as a perturbed circular model with Jupiter's eccentricity as the perturbing parameter (cf. Froeschlé and Scholl 1977).

In the elliptical case, a trajectory can alternate between circulation and libration in two ways as it moves through the various constant-K sheets:

RESONANCES

- 1. In the first way the trajectory remains in the same region of Schubart's topology, e.g. the transition from apocentric libration to inner circulation in Fig. 3. There is no profound variation in the physical motion of the asteroid through such a transition. The alternation between ϕ and σ libration discussed in Sec. I is an example of another way to look at such a transition.
- 2. Another transition involves change across the critical curve, as from pericentric libration to outer circulation. Here the trajectory suffers a significant bifurcation which shows up in numerical integration as a sudden change in amplitude of oscillation of a.

For the elliptical model, Giffen (1973) investigated commensurable motion from a different point of view. He applied the technique of Hénon and Heiles (1964) of "surface of section" for the 2/1 and 3/2 resonance in order to find another integral besides the averages Hamiltonian \overline{H} that restricts motion to a limited sub-space of phase space (in the e' = 0 case, K served this purpose).

In Schubart's averaged model, motion is described in a four-dimensional phase space $(a,e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega})$. Since $\overline{H} = h(a,e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega})$ is an integral, motion is restricted to a three-dimensional surface. If another isolating integral \overline{G} exists in the form $\overline{G} = g$ $(a,e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega})$, motion is further restricted to a two-dimensional surface. In order to recognize an orbit as restricted on a two-dimensional surface in the four-dimensional phase space $(a,e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega})$, we cut the phase space by an arbitrarily chosen surface, such as a = constant.

The intersection of the constant-*a* surface with a two-dimensional surface defined by constant \overline{H} and \overline{G} is a one-dimensional curve in phase space. We can calculate an orbit numerically and, whenever the semimajor axis of the asteroidal orbit is equal to the selected value of *a*, record the point in the $e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega}$ space. We then plot the recorded values $e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega}$ in the $e-\sigma,\sigma-\widetilde{\omega}$, and $e-\widetilde{\omega}$ planes. If the points lie on a curve, we presume that the motion is in fact confined to a two-dimensional surface in the four dimensional phase space and hence that a second integral of motion exists. Otherwise, if the points are scattered on the planes, no second integral seems to exist; we call it a "wild" or nonintegrable orbit. This is the surface-of-section method.

Giffen found only integrable orbits for the 3/2 resonance, but both integrable and wild orbits for the 2/1 resonance. The wild orbits occurred for small starting eccentricities e < 0.15 and integrable orbits for large eccentricities e > 0.3. Scholl and Froeschlé (1974, 1975) made a systematic survey of integrable and nonintegrable orbits at the resonances 3/1, 5/2, 7/3and 2/1. According to their results only a few nonintegrable orbits occur. For e > 0.2, all the orbits are integrable. For e < 0.2 both types, integrable and nonintegrable orbits occur. Since the large majority of orbits is integrable, Giffen's discovery of some nonintegrable orbits was exceptional. Giffen speculated that the nonintegrable orbits may play an important role in the question of the Kirkwood gaps. An asteroid situated on a wild orbit is not limited to a curve in the $e-\sigma$ plane as described above. The asteroid may increase its eccentricity so much that it will collide with a major planet and then be removed from its gap, according to this speculation.

For the integrable orbits, we note that they all stay in their corresponding Kirkwood gaps, since it is possible to determine the boundaries of motion by the surface-of-section method. The invariant curves which were found numerically for periods of some 10^4 yr determine these boundaries. However, we cannot exclude the possibility that these invariant curves might dissolve, over much larger periods, $\sim 10^8$ or 10^9 yr; asteroids might drift out of a gap on such extended time scales. That is still an unsolved problem.

Froeschlé and Scholl (1976) investigated the nonintegrable orbits in order to find out if these orbits can increase their eccentricities to 1 or if their motion is restricted in the phase space, $(a,e,\sigma,\widetilde{\omega})$. As was stated above, an orbit is surely limited to a three-dimensional surface because \overline{H} is an integral of motion. This integral \overline{H} plays the same role as the well-known Jacobi integral in the nonaveraged circular restricted three-body problem. The Jacobi integral determines a zero velocity curve which divides the space into a forbidden and an allowed region for the orbit. For the averaged elliptic problem, \overline{H} also determines a curve which divides the space into a forbidden and an allowed region. Here, the curve has to be obtained numerically and it cannot be interpreted as a zero velocity curve. Figure 5 describes the situation. The allowed region is open to the right. Therefore, the eccentricity does not appear confined to low values. However, invariant curves of different orbits with the same value for \overline{H} prevent the eccentricities from exceeding 0.2. The orbit is trapped by the limiting "zero velocity" curve and by invariant curves of other orbits which all have the same zero velocity curve. Therefore, for periods up to 10^7 yr, wild orbits do not escape out of a Kirkwood gap.

As this statement is only true for the model described above, Froeschlé and Scholl (1979) have computed wild orbits in the Sun-Jupiter-Saturn model over 100,000 yr. Again, good qualitative agreement was found.

III. THE DISTRIBUTION OF ASTEROID ORBITS

Apparently, resonance effects determine to a large extent the distribution of asteroidal semimajor axes a. Since the orbital energy of an asteroid is given by a, we can also say that resonance effects due to Jupiter seem to govern the energy distribution of asteroidal orbits. In this section, we will investigate how and to what extent Jupiter controls this energy distribution. In particular, we will investigate the following question: Does Jupiter control completely this energy distribution in the sense that gaps and concentrations correspond to dynamically allowed and forbidden regions?



Fig. 5. Two-dimensional surface of section a = 3.27 AU for different starting values of eccentricity but with the same value for the common integral of motion \overline{H} .

The Dynamical Structure of the Outer Belt

The shape of the distribution function between 3.3 AU and 5.2 AU was first investigated by Lecar and Franklin (1973) over $\sim 10^4$ yr and later by Froeschlé and Scholl (1979) over $\sim 10^5$ yr. According to these numerical experiments, the emptiness of the region between the Hilda group at 3.9 AU and the Trojans at 5.2 AU can be explained by Jovian perturbations. The mean lifetime of an object with a typical asteroidal eccentricity and inclination is some 10^3 yr. Only at the 4/3 commensurability, where we observe one single object, 279 Thule, or in the case of the Trojans and the Hildas, can objects survive much longer. Thus, the stabilizing effect of these resonances, by preventing close approach to Jupiter as discussed earlier, may explain the survival of these objects within a wide zone which has been otherwise depleted. Hence, concentrations are to be expected at these resonances.

For the orbits of the Hildas and Thule, we can describe the stabilizing mechanism geometrically by the behavior of the critical argument σ . For the Trojans the properties of periodic solutions about the stable Lagrange points L_4 and L_5 are used. It is however uncertain over what periods these orbits remain stable in a more realistic model which includes all the planets.

Numerical integrations indicate stability for periods of $10^4 - 10^5$ yr, a result which might be extrapolated to 10^7 yr. For periods comparable to the age of the solar system of some 10^9 yr we are not able to make a definitive statement.

The Kirkwood Gaps

Next we consider the distribution function at a < 3.3 AU. Most attention has been given to the Kirkwood gaps. Since their discovery it was felt that they could be explained by resonance effects. The hypotheses which try to explain the Kirkwood gaps can be divided in four types, which will be discussed in detail below:

- a. The Kirkwood gaps are a statistical phenomenon.
- b. Asteroids that originally formed in the Kirkwood gaps were removed later by purely gravitational forces due to Jupiter.
- c. The removal involved collisional as well as gravitational effects.
- d. Asteroids could never have formed in a Kirkwood gap (cosmogonic hypothesis).

a. The Statistical Hypothesis. The statistical hypothesis assumes that asteroids librate around gaps, spending most of their time outside of the gaps, just as a pendulum spends most of its time farthest from its equilibrium point. Therefore, the probability of finding an asteroid in a gap at a given epoch is very low. In order to test this assumption, Schweizer (1969) calculated the orbits of 185 observed asteroids around the Hecuba gap at the 2/1 commensurability, 20 observed orbits around the 5/2 commensurability and 13 observed orbits around the Hestia gap at the 3/1 commensurability as well as the orbits of four asteroids situated inside of gaps. The numerical calculations covered a few hundred years in order to find the long period in mean motion n. Then Schweizer plotted the distribution function for the mean motions n averaged over their corresponding long periods. The resulting averaged distribution function still shows Kirkwood gaps, but they are somewhat narrower than in the distribution of nonaveraged mean motion.

Schweizer was well aware that the period covered by his calculations was too short to give a definitive disproof of the statistical hypothesis. Indeed, from numerical experiments by Scholl and Froeschlé (1974) we know that orbits can be found that stay on one side of a gap for 10,000 yr, then librate for a while through the gap and continue on the other side of the gap. These orbits, however, are very peculiar and exceptional. They involve transitions across the critical curve in S,σ space. We, therefore, suppose that even a continuation of Schweizer's calculation to periods of 10^5 yr would confirm his original result.

Wiesel (1976) investigated the statistical hypothesis analytically by the method of phase mixing. Starting with an initial normal distribution of the orbital elements a and e, he tried to determine the distribution of these

RESONANCES

elements in the *a*,*e* phase space for $t \neq \infty$ on the average. The starting distribution is given by the probability density function

$$f_0 = N \cdot \exp\left[-\left(\frac{e - e_0}{e_f}\right)^2\right] \tag{16}$$

where N is a normalizing factor, and f_0 is assumed constant over a. The variance e_f and the mean value e_0 are regarded as parameters. Wiesel used three sets e_f , e_0 at the commensurabilities 3/1, 5/2, and 2/1 in order to calculate the corresponding time-averaged probability density function

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{t} \int_0^t f_0 \, \mathrm{d}t. \tag{17}$$

The trick of the phase mixing method is to replace the averaging over time by an averaging over space. This procedure is justified by Birkhoff's ergodic theorem (Khinchin 1948). We give a simple example to see how this procedure works; we assume that the orbit of a particle fills a certain region Rin the *a*,*e* phase space. In order to find the average position of the particle in R for $t \neq \infty$, two methods can be applied which are supposed to yield the same result:

(1) We add up the positions $P_i(a,e)$ of the particle at certain instants of time t_i , $i = 1 \dots n$, and take the average $\frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} P(a,e,t_i)$. Further refinement

of t_i and further extension of t yields the time-averaged position.

(2) We plot the orbit on an *a-e* diagram and put a grid on this diagram. At each point (a_i, e_j) of the grid, we count how often the orbit has crossed it and multiply that number with the position. The sum total of these positions divided by the area yields a space-averaged position.

Replacement of the sums in (1) and (2) by integrals yields the final averaged positions. Wiesel applies this principle to the probability density function P_o given above. For the calculation of "positions", he used Poincaré's method (1902).

The resulting time-averaged probability density functions, which were obtained by a space averaging, do not yield Kirkwood gaps. Wiesel found minima in the distribution of a which were slightly shifted to the side of the resonance closer to Jupiter. However, these minima were not deep enough to explain Kirkwood gaps. Wiesel's result is in good agreement with results obtained by Message (1966) who also used phase mixing, but who calculated the "positions" numerically. Therefore, the results of Message, Schweizer and Wiesel militate against the statistical hypothesis.

b. The Gravitational Hypothesis. For this hypothesis, we need a way to remove a large number of asteroids from the gaps at the commensurabilities 2/1, 3/1, 5/2, and 7/3, while at the same time leaving a sufficient number at 3/2 and 1/1. At the commensurability 4/3, we observe only one single object, a number which is comparable to what we observe in the Kirkwood gaps.

As we showed above, the analytic treatment of resonances involves small divisors which introduce singularities at exact commensurabilities. The forced e goes to infinity. Therefore it is still a wide-spread opinion that since there is a singularity, motion is not possible at commensurabilities. For a while, the Kolmogorov-Arnold-Moser (KAM) theory seemed to be suited to solve the problem. If certain conditions like "sufficiently small perturbations" are fulfilled, the KAM theorem guarantees the existence of quasi-periodic solutions. As Jefferys and Szebehely (1978) have pointed out, the KAM theory requires a very low boundary for permissible perturbations which makes the application of this theory very difficult. In addition, the KAM theory requires "poor approximation" of the ratio n/n_J by rationals. It is not clear how far away from the mathematically exact resonance (for instance 2/1) the KAM theory is applicable. Since the application of the KAM theorem is very doubtful for resonant motion, it does not seem relevant to the questions of gaps or concentrations in the asteroid belt.

Kiang (1978) has introduced a new principle to determine stable motion at resonances. For the 2/1 and 3/2 commensurability he used Schubart's circular model to calculate stability criteria using a Hill's equation. However, Aoki (1978) showed that Kiang's derivation of Hill's equation is wrong, since Kiang omitted necessary terms. Therefore, the equation which Kiang uses to explain the difference between Hilda and Hecuba type motion is not complete. Subsequently, "stable" and "unstable" motion in Kiang's sense does not mean that asteroids stay in the Hilda group and leave the Hecuba gap.

c. The Collisional Hypothesis. According to the collisional hypothesis, asteroids are removed from the gaps by collisions with neighboring asteroids. These collisions might result in a destruction of the gap-asteroids or in a change of mean motion which removes them from the gaps. The collision hypothesis is in part motivated by study of the distribution with a (Fig. 1). Around the Hilda group, and around the Trojans, the density of asteroids is low while the density around the Kirkwood gaps is much greater. Therefore the Hildas as well as the Trojans have a low probability of colliding with neighboring asteroids. Brouwer (1963) and Jefferys (1967) showed that if collisions among asteroids produce a smooth distribution of Brouwer's integral of motion Γ , V-shaped gaps are obtained in the distribution function for a at commensurabilities. Brouwer's integral of motion has the form

$$\Gamma = \frac{1}{2} L^{-2} + \left(\frac{p+q}{q}\right) \cdot L + R^* \tag{18}$$

where $L = a^{-1/2}$, p and q are prime integers which determine the commensurability. R^* is the disturbing function after elimination of short-periodic terms. (Brouwer's integral cannot be directly identified with either of Schubart's because it represents a solution to a somewhat differently averaged problem.) Whether collisions really yield a smooth distribution for Γ remains problematical.

Heppenheimer (1975*a*) investigated this problem by a Monte Carlo simulation of collisions at the 2/1 commensurability. Orbits were computed by solving Lagrange's planetary equations with Brouwer's disturbing function R^* . The collision frequency was chosen at random in the interval 0 – 100 asteroidal revolutions. After a collision, the orbit continued with slightly different velocities chosen at random. After 20 collisions, the random walk of an asteroid stopped. The evolution of 50 fictitious asteroids with a uniform initial distribution of *a* in the gap and of *e* in the range 0.15 – 0.35 did not yield a gap. The asteroids remained in the Kirkwood gap. No smooth distribution for Brouwer's integral Γ was found and, therefore, the Brouwer-Jefferys collisional hypothesis was not supported. It might be worthwhile to repeat Heppenheimer's Monte Carlo calculation with a three-dimensional model. The collisional frequency should be related to the velocity or to the time an asteroid spends outside of the main belt where the density of asteroids is so low.

A second type of collisional hypothesis presumes that asteroids situated in a gap have a much larger collision probability compared with the surrounding asteroids. This assumption is based on the fact that gap-asteroids increase their eccentricities and therefore their velocities much more than nonresonant asteroids, and on the fact that collision probability depends on velocity. Heppenheimer (1975b) investigated this second hypothesis on the basis of Dohnanyi's (1969) and Wetherill's (1967) collision models for the asteroidal belt. Heppenheimer concluded that the fragmentation of gap-asteroids by collision is only slightly faster than for nonresonant asteroids outside of the gaps. Resonant motion does not yield a sufficient increase in velocity to pulverize asteroids in a comparatively short period.

Ip (1977) investigated the probability of collision for main belt asteroids. According to his results the probability of collision is not only a function of orbits intersected, but it is also a function of the time an asteroid remains outside the main belt. Therefore an asteroid with a small eccentricity which is situated at the 2/1 gap has a higher collision probability than an asteroid with a large eccentricity, since the latter asteroid may spend most of its time outside the main belt where there are only a few asteroids. This result works against the collision hypothesis.

Meteoritics suggests that material from the asteroid belt does reach the earth and other terrestrial planets. Most scenarios for transporting material begin with collisional debris being injected into a resonance zone, either a commensurability (Zimmerman and Wetherill 1973), or secular resonance (Williams 1973). There, enhancement of e leads to Jupiter or Mars approaches and eventual transfer into orbits crossing those of other terrestrial planets. Such scenarios do seem to provide a viable way to deliver meteorites. Whether the same mechanism has been responsible for clearing the gaps remains problematical, because resonances can enhance eccentricities to the required extent only in a very narrow range of mean motions. According to Eq. (8), the forced eccentricity is only large enough when the mean motion differs from the exact commensurability value by a fraction less than $\sim m'/M_{\odot}$, but the observed gaps are ~ 30 times as wide. Perhaps collisions in this wider region have fed material into the narrow zone of large forced eccentricities.

d. The Cosmogonic Hypotheses. The last type of hypothesis about the origin of the Kirkwood gaps presumes the formation of the gaps when the planetary system formed. Since our present ideas about the formation of the planetary system depend on theoretical models with minimal observational constraints, construction of a definitive cosmogonic theory for the Kirkwood gaps is difficult.

Heppenheimer (1978) showed that Goldreich-Ward (1973) planetesimals could not have formed in gaps. These planetesimals break up for velocities larger than 100 m sec⁻¹ according to experimental data collected by Greenberg et al. (1977). Heppenheimer's strategy, therefore, was to show that planetesimals situated in a gap exceed this critical velocity while planetesimals outside of gaps remain far below 100 m sec⁻¹. The model takes into account Jovian perturbations and the gravitational and drag effect produced by a solar nebula. Heppenheimer developed a secular perturbation theory which includes all these effects. Jupiter increases the eccentricities of growing planetesimals and can bring them, therefore, to the critical value of 100 m sec^{-1} for their velocities. The nebula, however, reduces the eccentricities of planetesimals outside of the gaps. For planetesimals inside of a gap the nebula is not able to prevent the eccentricities from increasing. The planetesimals exceed 100 m sec⁻¹ and start to comminute. Therefore, according to this model, asteroids never formed in a gap. Heppenheimer's model requires an appropriate density, mass and temperature for the nebula. In addition, the model implies that all the asteroids are formed in almost circular orbits in a thin disk. Objects which we observe to be in a resonant motion like the Hildas must have originated at a different place, since they could not have formed at a resonance. In addition, we should observe asteroids in the Kirkwood gaps with low eccentricities, since low eccentric orbits at a resonance behave like nonresonant orbits according to the numerical experiments by Scholl and Froeschlé. Further investigations of orbital elements for planetesimals at an early stage of the solar system are needed to overcome these problems.

Another possible mechanism for removal of material from resonance zones early in the history of the solar system was suggested by Greenberg (1978). If a resonant asteroid is subjected to collisions in an RESONANCES

eccentricity-damping medium, such as smaller bodies in its neighborhood, a secular variation in semimajor axis is introduced. We can demonstrate this by adding an extra negative term to de/dt in Eq. (2). This changes the solution in such a way that the equilibrium value of sin σ is no longer zero, as it was in the solution in Eq. (8). This phase shift in the solution introduces a secular decrease in *a* through Eq. (4). For a plausible early mass distribution, most of the mass near the 2/1 commensurability is removed; the computed width of the cleared zone agrees well with the width of the 2/1 Kirkwood gap. At the 3/2 and 4/3 resonances, the density of material would be much lower due to direct removal of material by Jupiter as discussed earlier. Hence *e*-damping and subsequent removal of material would be ineffective.

IV. OTHER REMAINING PROBLEMS

While the Kirkwood gaps represent minima in the asteroid distribution, from a broader perspective, the asteroid belt itself is a gap in the distribution of planetary material. Is it possible that resonances played a role in increasing relative velocities, enhancing comminution, removing material and preventing growth of a full-sized planet? The difficulty with this hypothesis is that resonances are important only in the narrow zones near low-order commensurabilities ($\Delta a/a \leq m'/M_{\odot}$ according to Eq. 8). No quantitative mechanism for stirring the whole belt by resonances has yet been derived. (Other stirring mechanisms are discussed by Davis et al. in their chapter.) However, several ideas deserve consideration. First, if some a-changing mechanism, such as gas drag or radiation effects, acted to sweep material across resonances, subsequent enhancement of eccentricities and collisions might have stirred a significant portion of the material in the present asteroid belt. Second, the material removed from resonances by e-damping would be concentrated at the inner edge of resonance zones. There, gravitational instabilities might have created several close, large planetesimals whose mutual interactions may have had stirring consequences. Finally, as suggested by Chapman et al. (1978) and Heppenheimer (1979), positions of secular resonances in the solar system would have migrated as the early nebula cleared and planets grew, suggesting the possibility that such resonances swept across the asteroid belt, raising relative velocities.

Another major remaining problem is the question of the removal of material from the region 3.3 AU to 3.9 AU. Exterior to that, Lecar and Franklin (1973) showed removal by Jupiter with survival of stable orbits near resonances; interior to that, the distribution has been cut by the gaps at resonances according to various models. In this intermediate zone for now, we can only appeal to the phenomenological observation mentioned in the introduction. Perhaps the dense population of commensurabilities shown at the top of Fig. 1 between 3.3 and 3.9 AU was responsible for clearing this giant "gap," just as isolated resonances cleared the Kirkwood gaps. We have shown in this chapter that the latter mechanism is still poorly understood.

Whether the same mechanism operated over the broad intermediate zone remains an open question.

REFERENCES

Aoki, S. 1978. Stability problem of Kirkwood gaps. Nature 257: 568.

- Brouwer, D. 1963. The problem of the Kirkwood gaps in the asteroid belt. Astron J. 68: 152-159.
- Chapman, C.R.; Williams, J.G.; and Hartmann, W.K. 1978. The asteroids. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys., eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc., Vol. 16, pp. 33-75.
- Danby, J.M.A. 1962. Fundamentals of Celestial Mechanics (New York: MacMillan) p. 251.

Danielsson, L. 1978. The orbital resonances between the asteroid Toro and the Earth and Venus. *Moon and Planets* 18: 265-272.

Danielsson, L., and Ip, W.-H. 1972. Capture resonance of the asteroid 1685 Toro by the earth. Science 176: 906-907.

- Dohnanyi, J.S. 1969. Collisional model of asteroids and their debris. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 2531-2554.
- Franklin, F.A.; Marsden, B.G.; Williams, J.G.; and Bardwell, C.M. 1975. Minor planets and comets in libration about the 2:1 resonance with Jupiter. Astron. J. 80: 729-746.
- Froeschlé, C., and Scholl, H. 1976. On the dynamical topology of the Kirkwood gaps. Astron. Astrophys. 48: 389-393.
- Froeschlé, C., and Scholl, H. 1977. A qualitative comparison between the circular and elliptic Sun-Jupiter-Asteroid problem at commensurabilities. *Astron. Astrophys.* 57: 33-39.

Froeschlé, C., and Scholl, H. 1979. New numerical experiments to deplete the outer part of the asteroidal belt. Astron. Astrophys. 72: 246-255.

- Giffen, R. 1973. A study of commensurable motion in the asteroidal belt. Astron. Astrophys. 23: 387-403.
- Goldreich, P., and Ward, W.R. 1973. The formation of planetesimals. Astrophys. J. 183: 1051-1061.
- Greenberg, R. 1977. Orbit-orbit resonances in the solar system: Varieties and similarities. Vistas in Astronomy 21: 209-239.
- Greenberg, R. 1978. Orbital resonance in a dissipative medium. Icarus 33: 62-73.

Greenberg, R.; Davis, D.R.; Hartmann, W.K.; and Chapman, C.R. 1977. Size distribution of particles in planetary rings. *Icarus* 30: 769-779.

- Greenberg, R, and Franklin, F.A. 1975. Coupled librations in the motions of asteroids near the 2:1 resonance. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 173: 1-8.
- Hénon, M., and Heiles, C. 1964. The applicability of the third integral of motion: Some numerical experiments. Astron. J. 69: 73-79.
- Heppenheimer, T.A. 1975a. Adiabatic invariants and phase equilibria for first-order orbital resonances. Astron. J. 80: 465-472.
- Heppenheimer, T.A. 1975b. On the alleged collisional origin of the Kirkwood gaps. *Icarus* 26: 367-376.
- Heppenheimer, T.A. 1978. On the origin of the Kirkwood gaps and of satellite-satellite resonances. Astron. Astrophys. 70: 457-465.
- Heppenheimer, T.A. 1979. Secular resonances and the early history of the solar system. Submitted to *Icarus*.
- Ip, W.H. 1977. On the orbital dependence of the asteroidal collision process. Icarus 32: 378-381.
- Janiczek, P.M.; Seidelmann, P.K.; and Duncombe, R.L. 1972. Resonances and encounters in the inner solar system. Astron. J. 77: 764-773.
- Jefferys, W.H. 1967. Nongravitational forces and resonances in the solar system. Astron. J. 72: 872-875.

332

RESONANCES

- Jefferys, W.H., and Szebehely, V.G. 1978. Dynamics and stability of the solar system. Comments on Astrophys. 8: 9-17.
- Khinchin, A.I. 1948. Mathematical Foundations of Statistical Mechanics (New York: Dover).
- Kiang, T. 1978. Kirkwood gaps and stability of conservative periodic systems. *Nature* 273: 734-736.
- Kirkwood, D. 1867. Meteoric Astronomy: A Treatise on Shooting-Stars, Fireballs, and Aerolites, Ch. 13 (Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott).
- Lecar, M., and Franklin, F.A. 1973. On the original distribution of the asteroids. *Icarus* 20: 422-436.
- Message, P.J. 1966. On nearly-commensurable periods in the restricted problem of three bodies, with calculations of the long-period variations in the interior 2:1 case. In *The Theory of the Orbits in the Solar System and in Stellar Systems*, ed. G. Contopoulos (London: Academic Press), pp. 197-222.
- Poincaré, M.H. 1902. Sur les planètes du type d'Hécube. Bull. Astron. 19: 298-310.
- Scholl, H., and Froeschlé, C. 1974. Asteroidal motion at the 3/1 commensurability. Astron. Astrophys. 33: 455-458.
- Scholl, H., and Froeschlé, C. 1975. Asteroidal motion at the 5/2, 7/3, and 2/1 resonances. Astron. Astrophys. 42: 457-463.
- Scholl, H., and Giffen, R. 1974. Stability of asteroidal motion in the Hecuba gap. In The Stability of the Solar System and of Small Stellar Systems, ed. Y. Kozai (Dordrecht: D. Reidel) pp. 77-79.
- Schubart, J. 1964. Long-period effects in nearly commensurable cases of the restricted three-body problem. *Smithsonian Astrophys. Obs. Special Report* No. 149.
- Schubart, J. 1966. Special cases of the restricted problem of three bodies. In *The Theory* of Orbits in the Solar System and in Stellar Systems, ed. G. Contopoulos (London: Academic Press), pp. 187-193.
- Schubart, J. 1968. Long-period effects in the motion of Hilda-type planets. Astron. J. 73: 99-103.
- Schubart, J. 1970. Minor planets on commensurable orbits with approaches to Jupiter. In Periodic Orbits, Stability and Resonances, ed. G.E.O. Giacaglia (Dordrecht: D. Reidel) pp. 45-52.
- Schubart, J. 1978. New results on the commensurability cases of the problem Sun-Jupiter-Asteroid. In Dynamics of Planets and Satellites and Theories of their Motion, ed. V. Szebehely (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 137-143.
- Schubart, J. 1979. Asteroidal motion at commensurabilities treated in three dimensions. In Dynamics of the Solar System, ed. R.L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), in press.
- Schubart, J., and Stumpff, P. 1966. On an N-body Program of high accuracy for the computation of ephemerides of minor planets and comets. Veröff. Astron. Rechen-Inst. No. 18.
- Schweizer, F. 1969. Resonant asteroids in the Kirkwood gaps and statistical explanation of the gaps. Astron. J. 74: 779-788.
- Sinclair, A.T. 1969. The motions of minor planets close to commensurabilities with Jupiter. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 142: 289-292.
- Takenouchi, T. 1962. On the characteristic motion and the critical argument of asteroid 279 Thule. Ann. Tokyo Obs. 7: 191-208.

Wetherill, G.W. 1967. Collisions in the asteroid belt. J. Geophys. Res. 72: 2429-2444.

- Wiesel, W.E. 1976. A statistical theory of resonance motion in the Sun-Jupiter system. Celes. Mech. 13: 3-37.
- Williams, J.G. 1973. Meteorites from the asteroid belt? Eos: Trans. Amer. Geophys. Union 54: 233.
- Williams, J.G., and Wetherill, G. 1973. Long-term orbital evolution of 1625 Toro. Astron. J. 78: 510-515.
- Zimmerman, P.D., and Wetherill, G.W. 1973. Asteroidal source of meteorites. *Science* 182: 51-53.

THE DYNAMICAL EVOLUTION OF THE HIRAYAMA FAMILY

YOSHIHIDE KOZAI Tokyo Astronomical Observatory

First a review is made of the assumption in classical linear theory for the secular perturbations on which the Hirayama families are based, and of the behavior of the secular perturbations when higher degree and higher order terms are included. Particularly it is shown numerically how the secular motions of the perihelion and the ascending node will change; it is demonstrated that the sum of the proper longitude of the perihelion and that of the ascending node is definitely not a stable quantity as the classical theory would predict. In addition 72 families of the asteroids are tabulated with the numbers of member asteroids (according to the method of Kozai, 1979). The distribution of the numbered asteroids with respect to the semimajor axis is compared with that for asteroids that do not belong to any of the families.

Families of asteroids were discovered by Hirayama (1918, 1919, 1920, 1923, 1928) by grouping the asteroids according to their semimajor axis, the proper eccentricity and the proper inclination, and they were later re-examined by Brouwer (1951) and others (Arnold 1969; Lindblad and Southworth 1971; Williams 1971; see the chapter by Gradie *et al.* in this book).

The semimajor axis, which corresponds to the total energy in the two-body problem, is a stable quantity. Namely, the perturbations in it are only short-periodic with amplitude on the order of Jupiter's mass, except for asteroids whose mean motions are nearly commensurable with that of Jupiter. For such commensurable asteroids long-periodic perturbations also appear, with a period of about 200 yr and an amplitude on the order of the square root of Jupiter's mass. Both short- and long-periodic terms include the mean longitudes, of the asteroid in question and/or Jupiter, in the arguments of the trigonometric terms.

Besides the periodic perturbations, secular terms may appear in some of the orbital elements. In the expressions of the secular perturbations none of the mean longitudes of the asteroid and Jupiter appears. As the secular terms are of very long period or expressed by polynomials of time, the effects are accumulated as the time increases. As the secular perturbations do not appear in the expression of the semimajor axis, it is considered that the semimajor axis is stable.

The differential equations for the secular perturbations are reduced to those for a dynamical system with two degrees of freedom so that the semimajor axis can be regarded as constant; i.e. the mean longitude does not appear in the equations. When the eccentricity and the inclination of the asteroid are very small (as small as the square root of Jupiter's mass) and when all the terms on the order of the square root of Jupiter's mass are neglected, the system of the equations is reduced to two sets of linear differential equations of the second order, the two sets being independent of each other. The variables are $e \cos \bar{\omega}$ and $e \sin \bar{\omega}$ for one set and $\sin i \cos \Omega$ and $\sin i \sin \Omega$ for the other, where $e, i, \bar{\omega}$ and Ω are respectively the eccentricity, the inclination, the longitude of the perihelion and that of the ascending node.

For major planets the secular perturbations can be treated in a similar way, and the differential equations for this case are reduced to two sets of linear differential equations of order 18 for 9 planets; each of the variables can be expressed by sums of nine trigonometric terms whose frequencies can be determined by solving two sets of proper equations. Therefore, the variables for the major planets can be regarded as known functions of time when they appear in the equations for the secular perturbations of asteroids.

The variables for the asteroids are expressed by sums of free and forced oscillations which are caused by secular perturbations in the orbital elements of the major planets. The amplitude of the free oscillation for $e \cos \omega$ and $e \sin \omega$ is called the proper eccentricity, as it reduces to the eccentricity if there were no forced oscillations, and for the other two variables it is the proper inclination. Of course, the proper eccentricity and the proper inclination are constant in the theory and are stable. Therefore, when some asteroids with similar values of the semimajor axes, the proper eccentricities and the proper inclinations are found, it can be assumed that they have a common origin. In this manner Hirayama discovered the families.

I would like to make clear what Hirayama did as there have been several possible misquotings of his work in subsequent papers, except Brouwer's. To do this I shall quote the following sentences from three papers.

Arnold (1969) wrote, "Hirayama (1928, 1933) first showed the existence of families; that is, groups of asteroids whose semimajor axis a,

eccentricity e_i , and inclination i (or sin i) are closely clustered around certain special values. Brouwer (1951) restudied the problem in terms of the proper elements corrected for periodic perturbations produced by secular variations of the major planets."

The description of Lindblad and Southworth (1971) is similar to that of Arnold as they wrote, "Hirayama (1918, 1928) has shown the existence of families, i.e., groups of asteroids with almost equal values of the orbital elements a, e and i. Brouwer (1951), who restudied this problem using the proper elements, has added several new families."

Williams (1971) wrote, "Except for the work of Hirayama, (1918) which used osculating elements, all the above studies (Hirayama 1923, 1928; Brouwer 1951; Arnold 1969) looked for clusterings of the semimajor axis a, the proper eccentricity e', and proper inclination i'."

The description by Williams, different from those by the others, is correct although I do not completely agree with him. It is true that Hirayama started his discussion by making a statistical study of the osculating elements of a, e and i in his first paper (1918) and found several clusterings. However, he then computed values of $p = i \sin \Omega$ and $q = i \cos \Omega$, and $u = e \sin \overline{\omega}$ and $v = e \cos \overline{\omega}$ for asteroids belonging to the three clusterings which he later called Koronis, Eos and Themis families; he plotted points whose coordinates are qand p and v and u for each asteroid in q, p and v, u planes. Thus it was found that the points are distributed along a circumference whose center is nearly coincident with the pole of Jupiter's orbital plane in the q, p plane for each clustering and that in the v, u plane also the points are distributed in a similar way. He, of course, knew the physical meanings of their distributions. Although he did not use the technical terms of the proper eccentricity and the proper inclination in his first three papers (1918, 1919, 1920) he depended upon the idea of the secular perturbations of asteroids to derive his conclusion that the asteroids in the same clustering had a common origin and had originated from one parent asteroid. It was not before plotting the points that he decided to give the name of "family" to the clusterings. In this sense I have mentioned that Hirayama found the families by using the proper elements.

However, in his first three papers he computed the secular perturbations of asteroids by Jupiter's action, under the assumption that Jupiter's orbit was not perturbed by any other planet. In this way the proper inclination is equal to the inclination with respect to the orbital plane of Jupiter; this is the reason why the centers of the circumferences in the q,p planes could not coincide exactly with Jupiter's pole and those in the v,u planes did not coincide with his theoretical points.

There is no doubt that in his two main papers Hirayama (1923, 1928) computed the secular perturbations by including all planets which are perturbed by the other planets and derived values of the proper elements of the asteroids. Therefore, it is clear that Hirayama used the proper elements to

group the asteroids.

The frequencies of the free oscillations are expressed by linear combinations of the masses of the disturbing major planets with coefficients depending on the semimajor axes only. It can be easily proved that the two frequencies are the same in absolute value and are opposite in sense in the classical linear theory. If the argument of the free oscillation for $e \cos \omega$ and $e \sin \omega$ is called the proper longitude of the perihelion, and that for sin *i* cos Ω and sin *i* sin Ω the proper longitude of the ascending node, it can be said that the proper longitude of the perihelion moves with the same speed as that of the ascending node but in opposite directions. Therefore, when Brouwer (1951) re-examined families of asteroids, he argued that the ages of the families are related to scatterings of the sums of the two proper longitudes, while Arnold (1969), and Lindblad and Southworth (1971) tried to find "jet streams" of asteroids, for which the sums have nearly equal values in addition to the clusterings of the other three elements.

However, when the secular perturbations are treated more carefully, namely by including higher-degree and higher-order terms for the eccentricities, the inclinations and the disturbing masses, the behavior of the solutions becomes quite different from that of the linear classical theory, particularly for asteroids with high eccentricity and/or high inclination. In fact, for four or more of the numbered asteroids the arguments of perihelion, i.e. the longitudes of the perihelia minus those of the ascending nodes, are found to librate (Kozai 1962, 1979). This means that for these asteroids the secular motions of the longitudes of the perihelia are the same in directions and in absolute values as those of the ascending nodes on the average. This result is quite different from that in classical linear theory. Even though there is no libration in the argument of perihelion for most of the asteroids, the secular motions, the eccentricity and the inclination vary rather strongly as functions of the argument of perihelion for high eccentricity and inclination asteroids. This also is not expected from the classical theory. Therefore, I have proposed an alternate method for grouping the asteroids into families (Kozai 1979).

Williams (1969) and Yuasa (1973) developed secular perturbation theories of asteroids by including higher-order terms of Jupiter's mass and higher-degree terms of the eccentricities and the inclinations of not only the concerned asteroid but also the disturbing planets. Their solutions clearly show that the secular motion of the proper longitude of the perihelion deviates considerably from that of the node in their absolute values.

In Table I numerical data for the secular motions of the proper longitudes of the perihelion and of the ascending node are given as functions of the semimajor axis, a, in astronomical units. The computations are based on Yuasa's theory and include effects of the earth, Mars, Jupiter and Saturn; however, the second-order part is computed for Jupiter only. Under the heading b the secular rate for the perihelion derived by the classical linear

l Node.
and
Perihelion
of
Motions
Secular
for
Data

TABLE I

а	q	А	В	С	A'	B'	c'	D	D'
3.60	158"01	188".87	497"21	-1833",00	-163"30	-1833"00	929"50	17"29	-4",18
3.55	147.59	184.72	418.89	-1595.14	-153.80	-1595.14	809.13	20.17	-4.42
3.50	138.08	180.71	353.56	-1392.94	-145.30	-1392.94	706.75	22.71	-4.74
3.45	129.36	182.78	298.85	-I 220.32	-137.99	-1220.32	619.30	27.92	-5.28
3.40	121.36	202.60	252.89	-1072.34	-132.41	-1072.34	544.30	41.67	-6.36
3.35	113.99	298.43	214.16	-945.01	-130.77	-945.01	479.72	93.14	-9.10
3.30	107.20	1646.17	181.42	-835.04	-154.35	-835.04	423.92	770.30	-24.19
3.25	100.91	1182.30	153.68	-739.75	-63.73	-739.75	375.55	541.40	18.06
3.20	95.09	219.09	130.13	-656.90	-83.59	-656.90	333.47	62.62	5.29
3.15	89.69	134.75	110.08	-584.66	-83.50	-584.66	296.76	23.08	2.70
3.10	84.67	108.32	92.98	-521.48	-80.72	-521.48	264.64	12.31	1.63
3.05	79.99	94.91	78.38	-466.07	-77.25	-466.07	236.46	7.89	1.07
3.00	75.62	86.13	65.89	-417.35	-73.63	-417.35	211.68	5.64	0.74
2.95	71.54	79.50	55.20	-374.41	-70.05	-374.41	189.82	4.32	0.53
2.90	67.73	74.06	46.04	-336.47	-66.57	-336.47	170.51	3.47	0.39
2.85	64.15	69.41	38.19	-302.87	-63.24	-302.87	153.40	2.90	0.29
2.80	60.79	65.31	31.45	-273.06	-60.07	-273.06	138.22	2.50	0.22
2.75	57.64	61.67	25.67	-246.56	-57.06	-246.56	124.72	2.23	0.17
2.70	54.67	58.43	20.71	-222.96	-54.20	-222.96	112.69	2.07	0.14
2.65	51.87	55.60	16.46	-201.90	-51.48	-201.90	101.96	2.04	0.11
2.60	49.24	53.38	12.83	-183.08	-48.91	-183.08	92.37	2.23	0.09
2.55	46.75	52.83	9.72	-166.24	-46.45	-166.24	83.79	3.18	0.09

TABLE I (Continued)

Data for Secular Motions of Perihelion and Node.

a	q	Ч	B	С	Α'	B'	C,	D	D'
2.50	44",40	-381".14	7".07	-151".16	-50".42	-151.16	76".11	-213"64	-3."05
2.45	42.18	39.21	4.83	-137.64	-42.09	-137.64	69.22	-1.37	0.01
2.40	40.08	39.08	2.93	-125.52	-40.00	-125.52	63.05	-0.39	0.02
2.35	38.10	37.68	1.35	-114.66	-38.03	-114.66	57.53	-0.11	0.02
2.30	36.22	36.04	0.04	-104.95	-36.18	-104.95	52.59	0.00	0.01
2.25	34.44	34.37	-1.01	-96.29	-34.43	-96.29	48.19	0.06	0.01
2.20	32.76	32.74	-1.82	-88.64	-32.77	-88.64	44.30	0.08	0.01
2.15	31.17	31.16	-2.40	-81.97	-31.22	-81.97	40.91	0.09	0.01
2.10	29.67	29.64	-2.71	-76.31	-29.79	-76.31	38.03	0.09	0.01
2.05	28.26	28.13	-2.71	-71.79	-28.53	-71.79	35.74	0.09	0.01
2.00	26.94	26.28	-2.27	-68.70	-27.84	-68.70	34.17	0.08	0.00
1.95	25.72	-6454.46	-1.13	-67.67	-6491.23	-67.67	33.65	0.07	0.00
1.90	24.61	23.92	1.28	-70.07	-25.40	-70.07	34.85	0.07	0.00
1.85	23.63	22.94	6.31	-79.11	-25.68	-79.11	39.39	0.06	0.00
1.80	22.84	21.23	17.59	-103.11	-30.37	103.11	51.44	0.06	0.00

theory is given in the unit of arc seconds per year. Here the secular rate for the perihelion is expressed by $A + Be^2 + C \sin^2 i$ and that for the node has primed coefficients. Under D and D' the second-order parts are given. However D and D' as well as the effects of the eccentricities and the inclinations of the disturbing planets and of the forced eccentricities and the forced inclinations of the asteroid are included in A and A'. For any asteroid with nearly commensurable mean motion with that of Jupiter the secondorder terms are larger than or almost equal to the first-order terms, and therefore even if the eccentricity and the inclination of the asteroid are very small, the sum of the two proper longitudes is not a stable quantity at all and any conclusion on the age of the family cannot be derived by their scatterings. Large differences between b and A or A' near a = 1.95 are due to the secular commensurabilities between b and the secular motions of the perihelion(23."086) or of the node (-25.".734) of Mars which produce large forced oscillations and their effects appear in A and A'.

Kozai and Yuasa (1974) tried to determine the ages of some of the families by finding correlations between the sum of the proper longitudes and the sum of the two secular motions for asteroids belonging to the same family. However, the ages thus determined are not realistic, namely too short, on the order of 10^6 yr.

Kozai (1979) has tried to group the numbered asteroids into families according to clusterings of the semimajor axis, the minimum value of the inclination, i_m , and the value of $\Theta = (1-e^2)^{1/2} \cos i$, where the inclination is referred to the orbital plane of Jupiter. It is assumed that all the disturbing planets are moving on the same plane with circular orbits, Θ is constant, and the eccentricity and the inclination change as functions of the argument of perihelion. When the argument of perihelion is 0° and 180° , the eccentricity is minimum and the inclination is maximum, and when the argument of perihelion is 90° and 270° the eccentricity is maximum and the inclination is minimum. Therefore, i_m is the value of the inclination when the argument of perihelion is 90° and 270° . When Θ and i_m are known, the secular variations of the eccentricity and the inclination can be derived as functions of the argument of perihelion (Kozai 1979).

Of 2125 numbered asteroids I have grouped about three quarters into 72 families. In Table II the 72 families with necessary data are shown and in Table III the numbers of the member asteroids are given for each family. (Tables II and III can be found at the end of this chapter.) In Table II the first column shows the serial number in increasing order of the mean semimajor axis, the second column the name of the top member asteroid, that is, the least number in the family, the third column has the number of the member asteroids, the fourth column the volume of the space occupied by the family in the three-dimensional space of a, Θ and i_m , and the fifth column shows the number density. Then for the semimajor axis, Θ and i_m their boundary limits, the mean values and their standard deviations are given. The unit volume in



Fig. 1. Distribution of the numbered asteroids that are numbered in the asteroid *Ephemerides*, and of those not belonging to any of the 72 families (lower lines between 2.0 and 3.5 AU), with respect to the semimajor axis.

the space is defined by the cube whose sides are 0.1 AU in a, 0.01 in Θ and 2° in i_m . The average number density is 5 to 6 in denser parts, i.e., areas with the values of Θ nearly equal to 1 and small values of i_m and in the main asteroid belt; however, it is reduced as the value of Θ is decreased, the value of i_m is increased and as the value of the semimajor axis is deviated from that in the main belt.

Of the 72 families seven are those originally found by Hirayama. These are nos. 1, 6, 17, 31, 41, 49 and 56 which are respectively, Flora, Phocaea, Maria, Pallas, Koronis, Eos and Themis families. Of these Koronis, Eos and Themis families were discovered by him in his first paper (1918) and are among the densest families with the highest population, i.e. they are clustered densely in small volumes in phase space. The density is low, however, for the Pallas family, although it is a remarkable one (Kozai 1979) with low value of Θ and high value of i_m , and the Pallas as well as Phocaea and Maria families are clearly isolated from other asteroids in phase space. Flora family has the highest population among the 72 although it occupies a very wide region without any definite boundary. However, it could not be divided into sub-families as Brouwer (1951) did. As has been shown, the original seven families each have individual characteristics.

In the process of the grouping, clusterings with a small number of members, 3 or 4, are usually disregarded. However, there are still families in Table II with 3 or 4 members, because their densities are very high. Also it should be mentioned that the grouping is made in a rather arbitrary way and there is no definite criterion. It is therefore difficult to compare the new families here with those found by other authors.

Of the 72 families some are very compact whereas others are not so compact but rather loose without clear boundary. However, even such loose extended families are bounded in part by the surface where commensurable relations for either mean motions or secular motions are nearly satisfied (Williams 1969). This suggests that the origins of such families are related to some dynamical effects.

In Fig. 1 the distribution of the numbered asteroids with respect to the semimajor axis together with that of those not belonging to any of the families are given. In the latter distribution which is shown by lower lines between 2.0 and 3.5 AU, it seems to me that the shapes of the Kirkwood gaps are a little different from those in the whole distribution, and I would therefore like to examine these diagrams more carefully to understand the origins of the families.

Acknowledgment. Computations in this chapter were made by use of the FACOM 230-58 Computer at the Tokyo Astronomical Observatory.

Π	
Ē	
L	
В	
A	
F	

No		Ν	V	D	Semimajo	dr axis	$(1-e^2)^{1/2}$ co	i so	minim	ım of i
	8	259	15	17	2.164-2.301	2.229±30	0.966-0.999	0.986± 6	1.26- 7.91	4°62±1°44
7	80	∞	0.5	15	2.259-2.312	2.289±16	0.972-0.983	0.978± 4	8.16-9.99	8.87 ± 0.65
З	428	7	0.2	34	2.307-2.326	2.316± 6	0.974-0.988	0.981± 5	5.55- 7.10	6.17±0.42
4	12	8	0.4	23	2.321-2.350	2.334± 9	0.961-0.968	0.964± 2	5.59-9.06	7.80 ± 1.30
5	261	13	0.3	53	2.328-2.395	2.363±23	0.984-0.991	0.987± 2	2.48-3.53	3.10 ± 0.33
9	25	34	4	8	2.305-2.425	2.367±34	0.873-0.909	0.889± 9	20.92-22.91	21.80 ± 0.57
٢	51	5	0.14	35	2.354-2.384	2.367±13	0.974-0.985	0.981 ± 4	9.84-10.70	10.16 ± 0.29
×	84	16	18	14	2.352-2.399	2.369±14	0.957-0.970	0.964±4	8.08-11.94	10.06 ± 1.19
6	4	40	3	16	2.345-2.402	2.372±14	0.970-0.991	0.984± 6	4.32-8.61	6.20 ± 1.14
10	30	4	0.08	49	2.365-2.394	2.379±11	0.994-0.998	0.995± 2	1.92-3.34	2.61 ± 0.54
11	9	∞	1.5	5	2.377-2.431	2.408 ± 19	0.941-0.959	0.952± 6	12.06-15.05	13.45 ± 0.98
12	343	4	0.15	27	2.411-2.424	2.417± 6	0.965-0.975	0.970± 4	2.26- 4.53	3.41 ± 0.94
13	470	9	0.2	30	2.404-2.464	2.426±19	0.983-0.988	0.985± 2	7.38-8.72	7.83 ± 0.46
14	42	16	2.4	7	2.402-2.469	2.435±20	0.961-0.979	0.972± 6	5.79- 9.82	7.56±1.14
15	11	68	4	19	2.402-2.490	2.445±23	0.981-0.999	0.989± 5	1.77- 6.21	3.89 ± 1.20
16	421	12	0.3	39	2.532-2.550	2.542± 6	0.956-0.979	0.969± 7	6.35- 7.83	7.02 ± 0.53
17	170	25	0.3	72	2.521-2.597	2.547±17	0.957-0.969	0.961± 3	14.35-15.11	14.80 ± 0.25
18	29	21	1.7	12	2.514-2.594	2.552±22	0.983-0.996	0.991±4	2.91- 6.17	4.87 ± 1.07
19	5	2	0.2	36	2.530-2.578	2.554±16	0.972-0.976	0.975± 2	4.83- 6.80	5.73 ± 0.65
20	101	13	1.7	8	2.548-2.599	2.575±15	0.958-0.978	0.968± 6	10.03-13.42	11.66 ± 1.15
21	14	16	0.8	21	2.551-2.601	2.577±15	0.962-0.979	0.971± 5	7.50-9.32	8.53±0.54
22	686	ŝ	.015	196	2.565-2.589	2.580 ± 10	0.9268-0.9282	0.927± 1	15.83-16.74	16.33 ± 0.38

DYNAMICS OF FAMILIES

_
0
4
\mathbf{v}
~
~
~
-
-
-
<u> </u>
-
0
()
\sim
\sim
_
773
1
-
\mathbf{m}
_
<.

°N		N	А	D	Semimajo	or axis	$(1-e^2)^{1/2}$ c	os i	minimu	m of <i>i</i>
23	119	19	1.5	13	2.551-2.636	2.593±26	0.981-0.993	0.987± 3	6°27- 9°12	7°90±0°87
24	258	9	0.3	18	2.574-2.636	2.604±21	0.946-0.952	0.949 ± 2	12.07-13.88	13.18 ± 0.67
25	15	61	4	15	2.605-2.689	2.542±25	0.957-0.980	0.966± 5	9.93-14.05	12.07 ± 0.98
26	78	11	90.	18	2.616-2.687	2.648±27	0.961-0.976	0.969± 5	8.08-9.24	8.44±0.51
27	З	18	2.1	6	2.653-2.698	2.670±13	0.935-0.958	0.949± 7	11.35-15.36	13.47±1.31
28	123	7	.08	88	2.675-2.699	2.689± 7	0.983-0.993	0.988± 3	6.89- 7.55	7.26 ± 0.25
29	869	11	0.3	36	2.675-2.701	2.691± 8	0.963 - 0.977	0.970± 5	6.18-7.85	6.94 ± 0.60
30	26	103	13	8	2.611-2.802	2.718 ± 52	0.972-1.000	0.989± 7	1.08- 5.95	4.14 ± 1.27
31	2	∞	13	0.6	2.630-2.785	2.723±57	0.779-0.822	0.804 ± 13	26.93-30.74	28.92±1.11
32	146	5	.01	466	2.705-2.744	2.725±16	0.973-0.978	0.976± 2	11.93-12.04	12.00 ± 0.04
33	156	9	.05	120	2.719-2.741	2.730± 6	0.949-0.955	0.952± 2	8.56-9.32	8.91 ± 0.27
34	54	17	4	4	2.708-2.796	2.753±29	0.944 - 0.960	0.952± 6	10.14-15.63	13.15 ± 1.60
35	387	7	0.4	19	2.722-2.785	2.753±23	0.925-0.935	0.931± 3	14.43-15.57	15.13 ± 0.35
36	1	72	9	12	2.703-2.810	2.763±30	0.969-0.992	0.980± 6	6.32-11.26	8.21±1.17
37	82	5	0.3	19	2.751-2.773	2.765± 8	0.961-0.970	0.966± 3	2.89- 5.54	3.98 ± 1.32
38	143	8	0.6	13	2.761-2.803	2.778 ± 18	0.960-0.975	0.968± 5	11.92-13.81	12.91 ± 0.60
39	139	6	0.3	29	2.771-2.799	2.780± 9	0.961-0.970	0.966± 3	7.45-9.93	8.57 ± 0.84
40	174	10	.24	41	2.849-2.869	2.860± 7	0.962-0.977	0.971± 5	10.95-12.57	11.63 ± 0.57
41	158	53	.15	364	2.840-2.905	2.873±18	0.996 - 1.000	0.998 ± 1	1.68- 2.80	2.24 ± 0.26
42	293	9	.18	34	2.850-2.901	2.878±17	0.957-0.964	0.960 ± 2	13.75-14.75	14.25 ± 0.35
43	22	12	0.5	24	2.893-2.939	2.911 ± 14	0.968 - 0.979	0.975± 3	10.66-12.67	11.59 ± 0.63
44	280	13	0.6	23	2.900-2.946	2.918±14	0.985-0.995	0.990± 2	5.44-7.92	6.92 ± 0.87

ued)
ontin
<u>c</u>
EI
ABL
Ţ

No		Ν	А	D	Semimaj	or axis	$(1-e^2)^{1/2}$ c	ios i	minim	ım of <i>i</i>
45	16	9	.13	45	2.907-2.940	2.924±10	0.992-1.000	0.996± 2	2°13- 3°13	$2^{\circ}61\pm0^{\circ}36$
46	179	8	0.3	29	2.968-3.016	2.992±18	0.984-0.990	0.987± 2	7.41- 9.32	8.54 ± 0.65
47	117	6	0.4	20	2.984-3.014	2.997± 8	0.958-0.970	0.964± 3	12.94-15.40	14.04 ± 0.82
48	150	20	1.4	14	2.977-3.062	3.010 ± 25	0.990-0.998	0.994 ± 2	2.52- 6.74	4.90 ± 1.45
49	221	94	.17	554	2.993-3.030	3.015± 7	0.978-0.985	0.982 ± 1	9.47-10.78	10.08 ± 0.30
50	69	20	З	9	2.979-3.080	3.028±28	0.961-0.978	0.972± 5	7.91-11.90	10.03±1.18
51	133	5	.13	37	3.042-3.073	3.057±11	0.978-0.984	0.981± 2	7.75- 9.20	8.37±0.52
52	399	9	.16	37	3.038-3.070	3.059 ± 10	0.964-0.970	0.968 ± 2	12.39-14.07	13.25 ± 0.77
53	1383	4	.07	55	3.056-3.076	3.066± 8	0.983-0.997	0.991 ± 6	1.39- 1.91	1.59 ± 0.20
54	137	25	1.3	19	3.090-3.146	3.121±17	0.946-0.960	0.954± 4	13.04-16.32	14.47 ± 0.97
55	181	11	0.8	14	3.112-3.138	3.122± 7	0.928-0.946	0.937± 5	16.19-19.63	17.64 ± 1.19
56	24	79	0.7	113	3.093-3.178	3.139±23	0.980-0.995	0.988± 3	1.08-2.18	1.71 ± 0.30
57	250	22	1.6	14	3.109-3.179	3.139±21	0.961-0.976	0.967± 4	12.07-15.14	13.45 ± 0.95
58	130	7	0.8	6	3.109-3.196	3.148±29	0.898-0.905	0.902± 2	18.35-20.99	19.64 ± 0.92
59	886	9	1.0	9	3.114-3.176	3.148±22	0.921-0.939	0.931± 6	14.21-16.00	15.47 ± 0.64
60	10	56	9	6	3.087-3.227	3.149±42	0.978-0.999	0.988± 5	2.20- 6.48	4.29 ± 1.25
61	152	47	4	12	3.090-3.219	3.152 ± 30	0.956-0.983	0.973± 8	9.66-11.90	10.70 ± 0.60
62	227	e	.08	38	3.133-3.172	3.158±17	0.954-0.959	0.957± 2	8.77- 9.57	9.39±0.49
63	48	56	4	13	3.090-3.220	3.160±39	0.971-0.993	0.983± 6	6.60-9.62	8.28±0.81
64	154	12	1.4	8	3.156-3.210	3.187±17	0.926-0.945	0.937± 7	16.95-19.75	18.46 ± 1.00
65	199	9	0.8	8	3.162-3.217	3.189±18	0.946-0.960	0.953± 4	12.67-14.61	13.48 ± 0.65
66	445	5	0.9	5	3.167-3.223	3.192±19	0.902-0.920	0.910± 7	21.03-22.84	21.90 ± 0.70

DYNAMICS OF FAMILIES

_
U
a>
9
~
-
_
_
_
1
~
0
L
<u> </u>
\sim
Ξ
Π
II
EII
ΈII
LE II
LE II
SLE II
BLE II
BLEI
ABLE II
ABLE II
ABLE II
TABLE II
TABLE II

°N N		N	A	D	Semimajo	or axis	$(1-e^2)^{1/2}$ co	os i	minimur	n of <i>i</i>
67	57	15	1.5	10	3.157-3.228	3.197±21	0.943-0.960	0.954± 5	15°09-17°53	16°30±0°73
68	300	7	0.2	35	3.185-3.210	3.198±12	0.980 - 1.000	0.992± 7	1.15- 1.95	1.59±0.35
69	LLL	9	0.2	33	3.197-3.227	3.211±10	0.961-0.968	0.965± 2	12.87-14.59	13.56±0.70
70	581	4	.16	24	3.207-3.245	3.226 ± 14	0.927-0.937	0.931± 3	20.54-21.40	21.11 ± 0.35
71	168	5	0.4	13	3.377-3.422	3.405 ± 18	0.989-0.996	0.992± 2	5.20-7.61	6.53 ± 0.93
72	65	8	0.6	13	3.386-3.445	3.409±23	0.988-0.998	0.994± 3	2.09- 4.11	3.14±0.70

III	
щ	
BL	
A	
F	

Member Asteroids of the Families

No. 1														
8	40	43	72	149	207	244	254	270	281	291	296	298	315	317
336	341	352	364	367	376	422	440	443	453	496	525	540	548	553
574	641	685	700	703	707	711	722	728	730	736	749	763	770	782
800	802	809	810	813	819	822	823	825	827	831	836	837	841	843
851	857	864	871	883	901	905	913	915	929	935	937	939	951	956
960	963	967	985	1016	1026	1034	1037	1047	1052	1055	1056	1058	1060	1078
1088	1089	1110	1117	1120	1123	1126	1130	1131	1133	1141	1147	1150	1153	1156
1185	1188	1195	1216	1218	1219	1225	1249	1270	1274	1293	1307	1314	1324	1335
1338	1344	1365	1370	1374	1376	1377	1382	1387	1396	1399	1401	1405	1412	1415
1418	1419	1422	1446	1449	1451	1455	1472	1476	1480	1492	1494	1496	1500	1513
1514	1518	1523	1527	1530	1536	1549	1562	1563	1577	1590	1601	1602	1608	1610
1619	1621	1622	1631	1634	1636	1648	1651	1652	1661	1663	1666	1667	1675	1676
1682	1696	1699	1703	1704	1705	1707	1713	1717	1720	1729	1733	1736	1738	1739
1744	1752	1763	1785	1789	1790	1793	1797	1798	1806	1807	1810	1814	1818	1820
1822	1823	1829	1830	1831	1837	1842	1850	1855	1856	1857	1879	1885	1897	1899
1900	1905	1938	1944	1946	1950	1967	1978	1990	1991	1997	2004	2013	2017	2018
2019	2030	2031	2034	2036	2037	2056	2070	2071	2076	2080	2087	2088	2093	2094
2110	2112	2119	2121											
No. 2														
80	136	853	896	1182	1224	1594	2028							
No. 3														
428	646	689	1526	1959	2021	2024								
			1565 1987		1718	917 1800								
------------	-------------	--------------	-----------------------------	-------------	---------------------	---------------------------	--------------							
			1367 1963		1694	854 1781								
		2066	1322 1942		1538	757 1709								
		2012	1318 1934		1504	442 1697								
		2007	1310 1884		916	337 1646								
S		1932	1192 1883		855	306 1475 2086								
e Familie		1924	1170 1817		584	169 1454 2045								
oids of th	1710	1846	1164 1816		486	163 1448 2029								
oer Astero	1664	1757	950 1803		432	161 1432 2011								
Memł	1507	1559	852 1660		313	113 1290 1989								
	870	11511	502 1657	1490	284	63 1279 1979								
	783	1378	326 1591 2055	287	249	60 1273 1949	1976							
	753	1183	323 1575 2050	230	219	9 1217 1933	1551							
	220	554	290 1573 2014	172	115	7 1077 1929	1544							
	No. 4 12	No. 5 261	No. 6 25 1568 2000	No. 7 51	No. 8 84 1937	No. 9 4 933 1906	No. 10 30							

Member Asteroids of the Families

No. 11 6	234	304	463	865	930	1236	1466				
No. 12 343	571	1080	1909								
No. 13 470	620	932	1478	1998	2002						
No. 14 42 1743	67	118	192	198	474	585	622	647	889	1151	1155
No. 15											
11	17	19	20	21	44	79	83	112	126	131	135
189	248	299	302	335	435	477	495	556	557	650	684
902	696	1012	1066	1076	1137	1145	1152	1190	1257	1267	1296
1381	1393	1394	1493	1586	1589	1643	1650	1740	1768	1770	1773
1928	1964	1966	1972	2026	2072	2081	2113				
No. 16											
421	518	1018	1205	1325	1391	1501	1587	1644	1888	1931	2118
No. 17											
170	292	472	546	575	616	652	660	695	714	727	751
897	994	1158	1160	1215	1368	1379	1677	1996	2089		

DYNAMICS OF FAMILIES

	_
	ì
	0
	0
	Ē
	=
	5
•	-
	ч.
	$\overline{\mathbf{n}}$
	Υ.
	_
	_
	-
	_
٠	
;	=
	Ξ
	E
	Ξ
	LE III
	SLE III
	BLEIII
	ABLE III
	ABLE III

Member Asteroids of the Families

No 18														
29 29 1447	32 1722	46 1772	111 1854	151 1907	355 1945	535	797	662	974	1044	1121	1292	1343	1430
No. 19 5	232	262	678	1460	1756	1948								
No. 20 101	134	157	402	409	550	672	712	817	1094	1106	1230	1347	2079	
No. 21 14 1860	56	544	603	606	666	1096	1136	1226	1281	1426	1515	1639	1658	1714
No. 22 686	726	1609												
No. 23 119 1728	342 1925	362 1983	389 2116	407	418	438	524	829	1017	1053	1119	1233	1237	1260
No. 24 258	397	404	737	923	1473									
No. 25 15 625	70 630	85 657	141 682	145 789	166 801	347 812	369 815	390 839	429 920	476 971	484 995	500 997	510 999	597 1050

Y. KOZAI

ued
ntin
<u>C</u>
Π
LE
AB

Member Asteroids of the Families

1425 1994		1326			911	215	384	868	1352	1777	
1392 1936		1313			11	214	380	847	1348	1766	
1384 1927		1013			011	213	363	808	1327	1726	2125
1346 1926		989			1.02	210	340	743	1251	1692	2095
1333 1886	1935	677		2109	0	00 206	332	708	1228	1681	2085
1329 1783	1843	771		2065	r r	203	310	632	1181	1680	2073
1284 1775	1516	593		1560	Ţ	201	309	615	1135	1662	2042
1275 1554	1179	591		1525	CL	180	308	578	1128	1638	2022
1238 1531	066	455	1813	1479	77	177	301	569	1084	1595	1968
1231 1510	792	246	1409	1457	K J	04 160	295	503	1071	1541	1880
1193 1503	505	218	1201	1294	03	144 144	275	460	1039	1517	1858
1187 1499	498	66	1176	1277	63	140 140	272	454	1020	1502	1827
1184 1495	459	98 1719	614	1178	r 6	3 / 128	267	396	1007	1483	1825
1098 1458	204	97 1505	377	922	¢	125	240	395	941	1450	1808
1059 1431 2005	No. 26 78	No. 27 3 1402	No. 28 123	No. 29 869	No. 30	20 124	224	394	873	1420	1791

						TABLE	III (Con1	tinued)						
					Mem	ber Aster	roids of t	he Famili	es					
No. 31 2	531	594	945	1252	1301	1474	1508							
No. 32 146	1341	1724	1891	1904										
No. 33 156	187	410	521	1403	1534									
No. 34 54 1048	155 1548	173	216	226	416	456	485	504	532	598	706	793	888	934
No. 35 387	547	599	687	1021	1484	1659								
No. 36														
Г	28	38	39	45	55	59	68	93	127	197	200	205	236	237
255	264	278	312	327	346	351	359	371	374	378	417	424	441	444
446	464	479	481	519	527	539	559	560	638	670	716	741	824	858
872	616	953	984 1751	1002	1214	1242	1248	1272	1299	1300	1385	1414	1427	1433
cu01	1047	01/1	10/1	0001	6001	<i>CC</i> 01	0/21	CICI	1161	C (D 7	0017			
No. 37 82	288	821	947	1545										

No. 38 143	188	266	365	412	Mem 715	TABLE ber Aster 860	III (Coni oids of th 1140	tinued) he Famili	es					
No. 39 139	322	356	668	675	1655	1730	1734	1795						
No. 40 174	242	607	698	891	918	968	1067	1540	1597					
No. 41 158	167	208	243	263	277	311	321	452	462	534	658	720	761	811
832 1482 1894	962 1497 1912	993 1570 1913	1029 1618 1955	1079 1635 2051	1100 1725 2092	1223 1741 2117	1245 1742 2123	1289 1745	1336 1762	1350 1774	1363 1802	1389 1824	1423 1848	1442 1878
No. 42 293	392	697	1521	1596	1930									
No. 43 22	191	238	542	838	845	906	1149	1189	1194	1211	1334			
No. 44 280	307	338	349	467	558	613	627	1068	1092	1124	1308	1616		
No. 45 16	1010	1443	1553	1809	1840									

DYNAMICS OF FAMILIES

tinued)	(
(Cont	
Ξ	
ILE	
TAF	

Member Asteroids of the Families

No. 46 179	348	701	1046	1234	1411	1417	1532						
No. 47 117	256	478	482	611	816	850	904	1614					
No. 48	170	120	331	388		LVV	101	713	533	203	227		066
1111	1285	1332	1481	1984	- - -	Ì			<i></i>	000	rrn	C7	001
No. 49													
221	320	339	450	513	520	529	562	573	579	590	592	608	633
651	653	661	699	742	766	775	798	807	833	876	890	1075	1087
1105	1112	1129	1148	1174	1186	1199	1207	1210	1220	1265	1286	1287	1291
1339	1353	1364	1388	1410	1413	1416	1434	1464	1485	1533	1552	1557	1588
1605	1641	1649	1654	1711	1723	1732	1737	1753	1758	1767	1780	1786	1787
1812	1826	1834	1844	1852	1861	1882	1887	1903	1957	1971	1992	2020	2027
2091	2111	2115	2124										
No. 50													
69	360	368	537	576	634	676	691	731	740	948	952	972	992
1349	1465	1488	1799	2090									
No. 51													
133	202	283	543	964									

Member Asteroids of the Families

No. 52 399	451	1041	1637	1690	1828									
No. 53 1383	1645	2003	2032											
No. 54 137 1306	328 1369	373 1452	375 1498	457 1520	493 1571	601 1735	788 1794	791 1875	928 2040	986	1030	1049	1115	1165
No. 55 181	439	683	746	780	912	998	1035	1282	1679	1985				
No. 56														
24	62	60	171	184	222	223	268	316	379	383	431	461	468	492
515	526	555	561	621	637	656	710	767	846	848	936	938	946	954
981	988	166	966	1003	1027	1061	1073	1074	1082	1142	1247	1259	1302	1340
1440	1445	1462	1487	1539	1576	1581	1615	1623	1624	1633	1669	1674	1686	1687
1691	1698	1764	1778	1782	1788	1805	1815	1851	1895	1898	1939	1953	1986	2009
2016	2039	2046	2058											
No. 57														
250	357	489	508	640	681	690	762	818	894	977	1069	1113	1138	1213
1330	1398	1436	1461	1469	1524	1952								

DYNAMICS OF FAMILIES

Vo. 58 130	176	350	612	965	978	1819								
Vo. 59 886	1040	1400	1459	1477	1625									
Vo. 60														
10	49	86	100	104	106	108	122	147	159	175	196	212	245	257
305	333	517	538	577	580	604	609	734	755	758	820	830	835	885
959	1081	1085	1107	1109	1171	1209	1271	1298	1331	1438	1470	1489	1491	1542
561	1599	1611	1673	1684	1731	1961	1969	2010	2041	2043				
Vo. 61														
152	165	251	252	314	318	366	381	400	408	448	469	488	507	545
589	635	764	840	874	931	943	979	1001	1023	1114	1157	1232	1309	1359
380	1456	1519	1564	1569	1572	1582	1617	1678	1755	1771	1881	1947	1958	1973
974	1999													
Vo. 62														
227	648	664												
Vo. 63														
48	52	92	94	120	209	259	297	303	325	382	490	530	552	567
583	629	642	645	671	744	769	803	844	861	866	942	976	1008	1015
032	1043	1086	1161	1163	1254	1255	1258	1283	1315	1351	1356	1395	1408	1421
424	1463	1558	1760	1776	1811	1859	1890	1918	2025	2069				

Member Asteroids of the Families

Member Asteroids of the Families

71 1 420 940 1167 1280	1701	1567	2104	2008 1371	1765 1304	1712	1444	1323 983 2114 2114	1303 842 973 1962 1357	1042 805 921 1956 1118 1118	1005 786 11241 618 618 927 1253 1253 1253 1253	491 696 595 595 859 859 1101 1101	436 511 1000 828 892 892 892 892	. 64 54 99 99 145 57 57 57 57 57 57 77 77 77 58 10 81
											1838	1101	892	70
70 892 1101 1838									1357	1118	927	859	806	69
59 1 806 859 927 1118 1357 70 892 1101 1838								2114	1962	1956	1253	1229	828	68
58 1 828 1229 1253 1956 1962 2114 59 1 806 859 927 1118 1357 70 892 1101 1838	1701	1567	1546	1371	1304	1175	1070	983	973	921	618	595	286	67
57 58 595 618 921 973 983 1070 1175 1304 1371 1546 1567 1701 58 828 1229 1253 1956 1962 2114 1										1276	1241	1051	1000	99
56 1000 1051 1241 1276 57 286 595 618 921 973 983 1070 1175 1304 1371 1546 1567 1701 58 828 1229 1253 1956 1962 2114 1									842	805	786	696	511	65 9
55 511 696 786 805 842 66 1001 1051 1241 1276 57 286 595 618 921 973 983 1070 1175 1304 1371 1546 1567 1701 58 595 618 921 973 983 1070 1175 1304 1371 1546 1567 1701 58 828 1229 1253 1956 1962 2114 1			2104	2008	1765	1712	1444	1323	1303	1042	1005	491	436	4 4

REFERENCES

- Arnold, J. R. 1969. Asteroid families and "jet streams". Astron. J. 74: 1235-1242.
- Brouwer, D. 1951. Secular variations of the orbital elements of minor planets. Astron. J. 56: 9-32.
- Hirayama, K. 1918. Groups of asteroids probably of common origin. Astron. J. 31: 185-188. Proc. Phys.-Math. Soc. Japan, 2nd ser. 9: 354.
- Hirayama, K. 1919. Further note on the families of asteroids. Proc. Phys.-Math. Soc. Japan, 3rd ser. 1: 52-59.
- Hirayama, K. 1920. New asteroids belonging to the families. Proc. Phys.-Math. Soc. Japan, 3rd ser. 2: 236-240.
- Hirayama, K. 1923. Families of asteroids. Japan J. Astron. Geophys. 1: 55-93.
- Hirayama, K. 1928. Families of asteroids. Second paper. Japan J. Astron. Geophys. 5: 137-162.
- Hirayama, K. 1933. Present state of the families of asteroids. Proc. Japan Academy 9: 1 482-485.
- Kozai, Y. 1962. Secular perturbations of asteroids with high inclination and eccentricity. Astron. J. 67: 591-598.
- Kozai, Y. 1979. Secular perturbations of asteroids and comets. In Dynamics of the Solar System, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Kozai, Y. and Yuasa, M. 1974. Secular perturbations for asteroids belonging to families. In Stability of the Solar System and of Small Stellar Systems, ed. Y. Kozai (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 81-82.
- Lindblad, B. A., and Southworth, R.B. 1971. A study of asteroid families and streams by computer techniques. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 337-352.
- Williams, J. G. 1969. Secular perturbations in the solar system. Ph.D. dissertation, University of California at Los Angeles.
- Williams, J. G. 1971. Proper elements, families, and belt boundaries. In *Physical Studies* of *Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 177-181.
- Yuasa, M. 1973. Theory of secular perturbations of asteroids including terms of higher order and higher degree. Publ. Astron. Soc. Japan 25: 399-445.

FAMILIES OF MINOR PLANETS

JONATHAN C. GRADIE Cornell University

CLARK R. CHAPMAN Planetary Science Institute

JAMES G. WILLIAMS

Jet Propulsion Laboratory

Statistical studies of the distribution of orbits of the asteroids have revealed the existence of groups of minor planets with similar dynamical characteristics. These groups are divided into commensurability groups, regions of the asteroid belt isolated by resonances, and families.

Physical studies of individual family members show that at least the Themis, Eos, Koronis, Nysa/Hertha and Budrosa families are the result of the breakup of discrete parent bodies. Physical studies of asteroids in the Phocaea region indicate that the physical features of these objects are more characteristic of a random selection of main-belt asteroids than of fragments from a single parent body. The complexity of the Flora region may have resulted from considerable collisional evolution of the family members. The diameter frequency distribution of the Themis, Eos and Koronis families are not significantly different from that found for the surrounding field asteroids. The Budrosa and the Nysa/Hertha families are the best examples of families formed from highly differentiated parent bodies.

Physical studies of the smaller families that contain one large and many small objects are presently lacking and the breakup hypothesis can be only marginally confirmed. The origin of most families seems to be the breakup of discrete parent bodies but, in many respects, the large families of unusual but homogeneous composition appear to be anomalous.

The nonrandom distribution of the orbital elements among the minor planets was first noticed and explained by Kirkwood (1867). He identified the gaps in the frequency distribution of semimajor axis, a, of the asteroids as corresponding to commensurabilities with Jupiter. In the time since, the structure of the asteroid belt has been found to include distinctive groupings of minor planets (Fig. 1) with either unusual dynamic properties or nearly identical orbital elements. Among these groups are found the Trojan asteroids at two of the Lagrangian points of Jupiter, the Hilda-type asteroids near the 2/3 commensurability with Jupiter and in the main belt the Hirayama families composed of minor planets with nearly identical orbital elements (c.f., Arnold 1969).

Asteroids can be assigned to groups according to various schemes. According to van Houten (1971), the word "group," when used in the context of orbital elements of minor planets, can be used to discern two basic asteroidal divisions: those that have a dynamical cause and those that probably have little or no apparent dynamical cause. In the former group fall the Trojans, the commensurability groups (including the single object Thule at



Fig. 1. The helocentric distribution of minor planets in increments of 0.05 AU. The positions of some of the important asteroid groups are indicated. Fractions indicate ratio of orbital periods for the principal dynamical resonances with Jupiter. Families are found in the main belt. Data are from the TRIAD files (Bender *et al.* 1978; see Part VII of this book). (Adapted from Zellner *et al.* 1977.)

FAMILIES

the 3/4 commensurability); the Hilda group; and regions of the belt isolated by resonances, i.e., the Hungaria region and the Phocaea region (Williams 1971). In the latter group van Houten included Hirayama families under the assumption that they were not the result of dynamical processes.

The term "family" was coined by Hirayama (1923; see Kozai's chapter) to express his belief that family members in each family were created by the spontaneous fragmentation of a parent asteroid. However, the dynamical families are defined as concentrations of orbital elements in proper orbital element space and are not assumed to be composed of members of a common "lineage." It has been suggested that "group," "association," "cluster," "clumping," or "concentration" be used instead and that the term "family" be reserved only for those associations of asteroids that have common parentage. To resolve this problem and to retain van Houten's (1971) suggestions, it is proposed that a group be identified as an association of asteroids if it can be shown that it is not composed of fragments of a parent body or bodies.

I. IDENTIFICATION OF FAMILIES

The identification of an asteroid family and the determination of family membership requires accurate proper orbital elements, i.e., those elements which have been corrected for the perturbations of the major planets and are usually denoted as the primed quantities e', i', ω' and Ω' . The proper orbital elements should be corrected for all long-term and short-term periodic disturbances, a correction difficult to make in practice. Early corrections for the secular variations (e.g., Brouwer and van Woerkom 1950; Brouwer and Clemence 1961) involved only low-order expansions in the eccentricities and inclinations. Williams (1969), Yuaza (1973) and Kozai (1979; also see Kozai's chapter) have improved the precision of the proper elements by developing the theory to accurately handle high inclinations and large eccentricities.

The first discussion of asteroid groupings is found in a series of papers by Hirayama (1918, 1919, 1923, 1928, 1933) in which he presented the results of his search for minor planets in similar orbits. A total of nine obvious clusterings called "families" were found in a, e', and i'. Three of these families, the Themis (H1), the Eos (H2) and the Koronis (H3), are identified in Fig. 2.

Brouwer (1951) confirmed Hirayama's result using a much larger sample of asteroids and improved proper elements. Arnold (1969) extended these earlier studies by testing for statistically significant deviations from a random distribution of asteroid orbits using digital computer techniques.

The Palomar Leiden Survey (PLS) (van Houten *et al.* 1970) added a new dimension to the study of asteroid families when families were shown to be defined even among the km-sized objects. Five new families consisting mainly of small asteroids were reported. The limits of the family boundaries used in



Fig. 2. The heliocentric distribution of the proper inclination for the main-belt asteroids. Three Hirayama families are indicated: Themis (Th), Eos (E), and Koronis (K). The Kirkwood gaps are visible. (Adapted from Brown, Goddard and Kane 1967.)

the PLS are generally wider than those used in most other studies. Family membership for some objects in that study is dubious; however, the overall effect of misidentifications is minor. Nearly half of the asteroids discovered by the PLS belong to families. Also reported in the PLS was the tentative identification of twin families: families that occur in nearly the same interval a and e' while differing somewhat in the intervals of i'. Subsequent studies have not called attention to their existence and their importance remains to be explored.

Detailed searches for families among the orbits of both the numbered asteroids and the high quality PLS objects were performed by Lindblad and Southworth (1971) and Williams (1971, 1975). Lindblad and Southworth searched for orbital similarity such as in meteor streams, and noted that the major difficulty encountered was the selection of the appropriate rejection criteria. Williams (1971) found that the Hungaria and Phocaea regions are not large families but regions of the asteroid belt isolated by resonances (Fig. 3). Williams (1975) reported finding 104 families among 2800 orbits of the numbered asteroids and PLS objects, and noted that nearly half of the asteroids are found in families. The proper element and family membership of the numbered asteroids are tabulated by Williams in Part VII of this book. However, some of these families are composed of few members so their uniqueness is questionable.

The identification of family members and boundaries has been



Fig. 3. The isolation of the Hungaria and Phocaea regions by resonances. The terms $\dot{\nu}_5$, $\dot{\nu}_6$ and $\dot{\nu}_{16}$ are the two eccentricity and one inclination frequency perturbation terms caused by Jupiter and Saturn (Brouwer and van Woerkom 1950). For an orbit in the asteroid belt, a resonance occurs where $\dot{\Omega}$ of the orbit equals $\dot{\nu}_{16}$ or where $\ddot{\omega}$ equals $\dot{\nu}_5$ or $\dot{\nu}_6$ (Figure adapted from Williams 1969.)

approached in a variety of ways. Generally, trial families are first identified as obvious groupings of orbital elements and boundaries are drawn somewhat subjectively after initial statistical tests. Final, rigorous tests are then applied to determine the statistical significance of a particular family with respect to a random distribution of asteroid elements. Arnold (1969) assumed the simplest form for the distribution function, i.e., a function that is equivalent to a uniform distribution of objects from 2.15 - 3.35 AU and from 0 - 0.3 in e' and sin i'. Williams (1975) modified this assumption and used a distribution function dependent upon a and sin i', but independent of e'. He considered a family significant only if the Poisson probability of finding the trial family in the random distribution is less than 1/3000.

A different approach to the statistical significance problem has been developed by Carusi and Massaro (1978). They used a cluster analysis that allowed the multivariate distribution of all orbital elements to be reduced to a univariate quasi-Gaussian distribution by means of successive transformations. Their results for the elements a and i' are shown in Fig. 4 and can be compared in a qualitative way with Fig. 2.

This break from the traditional scheme for computing the criteria of orbital similarity has produced some surprising results; only ten families were recognized by Carusi and Massaro. The many smaller families of the previous investigations did not have statistical relevance in their test. This apparent discrepancy between the two statistical methods is disconcerting since it is of vital importance that the dynamic relationship among the members of a family be defined before any physical studies can be given a plausible



Fig. 4. Isodensity curves in semimajor axis and proper inclination for the cumulate population of PLS and numbered asteroids. The Flora region is located at about 2.2 AU. The Themis, Eos and Koronis families are also visible. (Adapted from Carussi and Massaro 1978.)

interpretation. Does the discrepancy reflect shortcomings in one of the search methods or does it reflect only differences in selection critera?

The Maria family was not found by Carusi and Massaro, although it has been identified in all previous studies. The Maria family was excluded from their list of families since the relative number of faint Maria members found by the PLS to numbered Maria members was less than for the other well-defined families. This argument is not wholly valid because the Maria family is located at an inclination of 15° where the coverage of the PLS is much poorer than for lower inclination orbits. This case parallels that of the Phocaea region ($i' \sim 22^{\circ}$) where, as noted by van Houten *et al.* (1970), orbital selection effects play an important role. Also, the suggestion that the Maria family is scattered too much in e' to show up as a family (Carusi and Massaro 1978) is not consistent with the large scatter in e' seen for some other families which have a comparable number of members.

It is possible that the large intervals in semimajor axis (0.50 AU compared to 0.05 AU for other studies), inclination and eccentricity used by Carusi and Massaro increased the "noise level" from the background asteroids so as to mask some families. Distinguishing families from the background must be done cautiously since careful attention must be given to the parameters involved and to the specific situation. Also, boundaries can be somewhat difficult to define. For example, the Flora region is so complex that family boundaries become meaningless and arbitrary boundaries serve only to confuse any attempt at an interpretation of the physical properties of

family members in terms of a parent body.

Aside from the major families, which are defined mainly in a, e', and i', are the elusive *jet streams*. Jet streams or asteroidal streams are defined as an assembly of orbits, showing similarity in all five orbital elements a, e', i', $\tilde{\omega}'$, and Ω' , and are somewhat analogous to meteor streams. Alfvén (1969) reported three separate streams in the Flora family, denoted A, B, and C. Additional streams have been reported by Arnold (1969), Danielson (1969, 1971), and Lindblad and Southworth (1971). Very little agreement has been found between the various investigations. Several reasons have been suggested to account for this discrepancy, e.g., magnitude completeness limitations, discovery selection effects, and orbit selection effects. The differences between the studies of Lindblad and Southworth, and Arnold are probably the result of differences in selection criteria since the stream search program designed by Arnold did not emphasize the alignment of the orbital major axis.

Considerable controversy has evolved over the reality of jet streams. Various arguments have been raised that question the validity of stream identification due to selection effects and completeness corrections. The lack of agreement among the various investigations adds little credence for their existence.

Dynamical issues argue that the time scale necessary to randomize the nodes and perihelion directions of a family by planetary perturbations is on the order of 10^6 yr or about the time scale estimated by Alfvén and Arrhenius (1970) for the formation and contraction of asteroidal jet streams. Also, Monte Carlo approximations and computer simulations by Ip (1977) and Brahic (1975) indicate that stream formation by collisional processes produce flattened rings instead of compact contracting streams. These studies are not yet conclusive, although it may suffice to say that the role of jet streams in the present collision evolution of the asteroids is highly questionable.

The dynamical evolution of families is discussed by Ip (1979) and Kozai (see his chapter in this book). The evolution is apparently determined by interactions among family members themselves, the interaction of two families, and the interaction of family members with field objects as well as the perturbing effects of the planets, primarily Jupiter. Kozai suggests that the proximity of some families to the Jovian commensurabilities implies that some "trigger" mechanism connected with commensurabilities is responsible for their formation. This suggestion is intriguing, since it would appear that eccentricities, hence, relative velocities would be increased in these regions (see chapter by Greenberg and Scholl), permitting smaller bodies to produce more energetic collisions which have a greater chance of producing a family. However, the magnitude of the increased relative velocities is not large, and it is difficult to understand why it should cause major observable effects.

II. PHYSICAL STUDIES OF FAMILY MEMBERS AND THE ORIGINS OF ASTEROID FAMILIES

The origin of the asteroid families is of paramount importance for the investigation and the understanding of asteroidal interiors. If families do indeed represent the debris of catastrophic collisions between asteroids, then the family members provide us with an unprecedented view of the interiors of the precursor asteroids. Those families, composed of several relatively equal-sized fragments, should be representative of the interior structure of the parent body. Ultimately, the geochemistry of that parent body could be reconstructed, whether or not the fragments display physical heterogeneity. Other families with one large member and several small members are probably the result of large cratering events and presumably can provide only limited information about the interior, since it is doubtful that many fragments would come from the deep interior.

It is still unclear whether all families result from the destruction of single bodies. Some families have been thought to be conglomerations of random asteroids collected by some dynamical means such as collisional accretion (Alfvén 1969). The identification of the true origin of a particular family must be based upon: (1) the interpretation of the physical data of the individual family members in the context of the differences and similarities with the surrounding field population; (2) the degree of similarity among orbits; and (3) whether the reconstructed body makes "cosmochemical sense."

The interpretation of the physical data, i.e., photometry, spectrophotometry, radiometry, etc., must be carried out with some caution. For example, relationship tests among family members using the CSMERU taxonomic scheme of Bowell *et al.* (1978; see the taxonomy chapter of Zellner) have limited applicability since these groupings are broadly defined and may mask the subtle differences that can have profound importance concerning the origin.

Initial studies of asteroid families met with only limited success. Chapman (1976) pointed out the spectrophotometry of the objects 15 Eunomia, 85 Io, and 141 Lumen contained in Williams family #140 required an interpretation of either the loss of a tremendous amount of mass, if all bodies were to have originated in the same parent body, or a collision between two large asteroids. The latter suggestion requires a very atypical event according to collision theory. Zellner *et al.* (1977) arrived at a similar conclusion concerning the Nysa family (Brouwer's family #24). If 44 Nysa, an *E* object, were to be related to the *M* object, 135 Hertha, on geochemical grounds, an inordinate amount of material had to be lost subsequent to family formation. Hansen (1977) pointed out that the *C* to *S* ratio in the larger families appeared to be different than the ratio found in the background or nonfamily population. He argued that these ratios were not

inconsistent with the "breakup" hypothesis.

Gradie and Zellner (1977) and Gradie (1978) apparently have resolved the issue at least for the Eos and Koronis families. Both families appear to be the result of the collisional disruption of individual homogeneous parent bodies as shown from their studies of individual family members using UBV photometry and thermal radiometry. Tedesco (1979) has examined the nine major families found by Hirayama (1933) in the light of available UBV photometry, radiometry and visual photometry as well as his observations of lightcurves. He finds a probable origin by collisional fragmentation for the Themis, Maria, and Flora families, although not for the asteroids in the Phocaea region.

We will review the arguments presented for the collisional fragmentation or "breakup" origin for several families and identify some families where such an origin is not apparent at least with the present data base. The TRIAD files (Bender *et al.* 1978; see Part VII of this book) which contain UBV photometric, spectrophotometric, albedo and polarimetric data from various sources on nearly a third of the minor planets have been used in this analysis as well as the studies by Gradie and Zellner (1977), Gradie (1978), and Tedesco (1979).

Of the more than 100 families identified (see tabulation by Williams in this book) physical parameters exist in the TRIAD data files for two or more members of 48 families. By far the majority of data on family members is found in UBV photometric observations. Although UBV photometry is not diagnostic of a specific mineralogy, it can be used to rule out certain formation scenarios as well as provide evidence for homogeneity or heterogeneity among family members. The analysis of families used by Gradie and Zellner, Gradie, and Tedesco has been based on the philosophy that a color distribution among family members which is significantly dissimilar to the color distribution found in the surrounding nonfamily field population is indicative of an origin by the breakup of a larger precursor body. Likewise, a color distribution similar to the field population is indicative either of a family formed from a heterogeneous parent body whose internal composition matches that of the field population or of a family that was formed by some other process involving dynamics or multiple parent bodies.

Visible and near-infrared spectra that allow for specific mineral identifications have been measured for two or more members of 25 families (see the chapter by Chapman and Gaffey). This fact is no accident since the spectrophotometric-observing program has targeted a number of Williams' families for special attention. This chapter is in part a preliminary report of the Chapman/Williams collaborative effort. First, we discuss individual families in detail. Family numbers are those assigned by Williams (see tabulation by Williams in Part VII of this book).

Themis family (1)

The Themis family (1) located in the outer part of the belt ($a \sim 3.13$ AU) is one of the most populous and best-defined families. The family appears to consist of a "core" of large objects (except 268 Adorea) which is surrounded by a "cloud" of smaller objects. Objects 104 Klymene and 184 Dejopeja are not considered to be members of this family although they were included by Arnold (1969).

The observed UBV colors of the Themis asteroids are shown in Fig. 5 in which are delineated the location of the major taxonomic classes C and S as defined by Bowell *et al.* (1978). The clustering of objects in the *C*-region is suggestive of an overall commonality linked to an origin in a single parent body. However, the Themis family is located in a region of the belt dominated by low albedo, spectrally neutral *C*-type objects (Zellner and Bowell 1977). Tedesco (1979) argues that in spite of the problems with the background, the dispersion of colors among Themis family members is significantly smaller than the field, and that the family is more homogeneous than are the surrounding asteroids. Tedesco concludes that the Themis family resulted from the breakup of a single body calculated to be at least ~300 km in diameter. Such a body was comparable in size to the present-day *C*-object, 65 Cybele. However, the albedo of the one Themis object measured (171 Ophelia) is 0.10 which is definitely *not* in the *C*-class but is more typical of an *M*-object.



Fig. 5. The UBV colors of the Themis family (open circles) and of the Koronis family (filled circles). Data are from Gradie (1978) and Bender *et al.* (1978). Boundaries of C, S, M and E groups are from Bowell *et al.* (1978). Solar colors are marked at B-V=0.63 and U-B=0.10.

FAMILIES

Spectra have been measured for six asteroids in the core of the Themis family and for one asteroid in the extended Themis family (Nos. 24, 62, 90, 468, 526, 846, 268). While the spectra are similar, there are substantial real variations in both the ultraviolet reflectances and in the slope of the spectra through the visible. The TRIAD-type file lists types for 20 Themis family members (see Table I) which, in general tend to be neutrally colored C-types. Tedesco (1979) argues that the small differences in color between the larger and smaller members could be the result of differential "weathering" or else a slightly inhomogeneous parent body. It is not clear whether any inhomogeneity implies inhomogeneous accretion, internal thermal metamorphism, or some form of shocked induced metamorphism.

Eos family (2)

This large, well-defined family is found in the C-dominated outer region $(a \sim 3.02 \text{ AU})$ of the belt (see chapter by Zellner). The UBV colors of the Eos family members are shown in Fig. 6. A lack of the more neutrally colored C-objects is evident as well as is a distinct clustering in colors near B-V = 0.82 and U-B = 0.40. A comparison between the radiometrically determined

TABLE I

Family No.	Distribution of Types	Overall Similarity	Comments
1	8 C, 2 CU, 2 CEU, 1 EU, 1 MEU, 6 U	Similar neutral-colored C	See text
2	12 S, 4 SU, 4 SM, 13 U, 6 C	Similar U (nearly S)	See text
101	1 <i>U</i> , 1 <i>S</i>	Similar; unusual	Spectra of 108 and 758 unusual but not identi- cal
106	3 C, 1 U	Mainly C; 1 U	Spectra of 3 C's slightly different; see text
108	2 S, 1 CMEU, 1 M	Dissimilar	
111	1 C, 1 CE U	Could be similar C-like	
112	2 <i>C</i>	Similar C	
119	1 CU, 1 U, 1 CMEU	Could be similar C-like U's	
120	3 <i>S</i>	Similar S	

Asteroid Families in the Outer Belt



Fig. 6. The UBV colors of the Eos family (filled circles) and the Nysa family (open circles). The object 135 Hertha is indicated by the square. Data are from Gradie (1978) and Zellner *et al.* (1977). Boundaries and solar colors are the same as for Fig. 5.



Fig. 7. The visual geometric albedo $(p_v \text{ and } U-V \text{ color distribution of the observed Eos family members (Gradie 1978). Boundaries of the C, S, M, and E taxonomic classes are from Bowell et al. (1978).$

geometric albedo, p_{ν} , and U-V color illustrated in Fig. 7 again demonstrates the abundance of S-like objects in this family in this C-dominated region of the belt.

Spectra have been measured for asteroids 221, 339, 513, 562, 579, 639, 1075, 1199, and 1364. In most respects the spectra are all quite similar. The greatest difference is in the BEND parameter (a measure of the curvature of the visible part of the reflection spectra) – the largest asteroids in the family (221 and 579) have much larger values of BEND than do other members. Although 639 and 1199 have very different UBV colors, the spectra show only modest differences for these two bodies. The tabulation of different types for the 39 Eos family members in TRIAD suggests great heterogeneity (Table I). But, in fact, nearly all Eos asteroids have surface properties roughly intermediate between S- and C-types, leaning toward the S-type (especially in albedo).

The color and albedo distribution of the Eos family is difficult to interpret. The largest objects 221 Eos and 579 Sidonia (for which an albedo is unavailable) appear to be identical but the smaller objects display continuous albeit limited ranges in albedos and colors. Gradie (1978) assumed this spread to be the effect of compositional differences among family members, hence compositional differences in the parent body. However, whether these differences reflect compositional zones in a differentiated body or compositional changes as a result of processes during or subsequent to the collision that formed the family remains to be demonstrated. It seems doubtful that the family-forming collision event was energetic enough to metamorphise a substantial fraction of the proto-Eos body.

Gradie (1978) concluded that the Eos parent body was at least 180 km in diameter but his calculation was done without regard to the observed compositional variations. Figure 8 illustrates the proto-Eos body schematically but with the correct relation between the sizes of the larger bodies. If we are to assume that most of the originated body still exists as fragments, then the reconstruction of the geochemistry presents a perplexing problem. There appears to be no obvious stratigraphic pattern. Members 221 Eos and 579 Sidonia should be examined closely for possible surface compositional variations.

Koronis family (3)

The Koronis family ($a \sim 2.87$ AU) is another well-defined family in the outer belt. The UBV colors of the Koronis family are shown in Fig. 5. As with the previous family, the Koronis family lacks the neutrally colored *C*-objects. Not only is there great similarity in UBV colors but in albedo as well (Fig. 9).

Spectra exist for 158, 167, 208, 243, 462, and 811. Except for 811, the spectra could be identical. The 18 Koronis members in the TRIAD-type file confirm that the members are quite similar, having spectral properties of



Fig. 8. A schematic reconstruction of the Eos parent body. Objects are positioned from geometrical consideration only and without regard to possible compositional differences. (From Gradie 1978.)

relatively neutral-colored S-types.

The Koronis undoubtedly represents the fragments of a highly homogeneous parent body presumably of S-type. Gradie (1978) estimates the minimum size of the parent to have been about 90 km in diameter. This parent body is drawn schematically in Fig. 10.

It appears that some S-objects smaller than ~ 100 km diameter may be uniform throughout. Do these bodies represent the cores of bodies whose mantles have been lost through collisional evolution? Or, are S-objects original accretions?

Structure of the Themis, Eos and Koronis Families

The Themis, Eos and Koronis families are the best-defined, most populous families found in the belt. In proper-element space the structure of the Themis family consists of a tight "core" of the largest objects surrounded by a cloud of small objects. The distributions in i' and e' for the Eos and



Fig. 9. The visual geometric albedo (p_v) and U-V color distribution of the observed Koronis family members (Gradie 1978). Boundaries of the C, S, M, and E taxonomic classes are from Bowell *et al.* (1978).



Fig. 10. A schematic reconstruction of the Koronis parent body. Objects are positioned from geometrical considerations only and without regard to possible compositional differences. (From Gradie 1978.)

Koronis families are strikingly different. The Eos family, composed of two ~95-km objects, a few ~50-km objects and a distribution of smaller objects, is spread in i' and e' as shown in Fig. 11. Several objects seemingly apart from the main body of the family are small PLS objects. There appears to be a correlation between e' and i' in the sense that objects with larger eccentricities have large inclinations. The Koronis family, composed of several objects ~35 km in diameter, is concentrated towards a single proper inclination but is spread in proper eccentricity (Fig. 12).

Wiesel (1978) examined the distribution of the proper orbital elements in the context of the distribution of fragments from exploded earth satellites. The similarities in distribution in semimajor axis lead him to conclude that these three families are consistent with a formation by catastrophic fragmentation.

The diameter frequency distribution of the Themis, Eos and Koronis families has been examined by Gradie (1978), Tedesco (1979) and Degewij (1978). For the diameter ranges for which substantial completeness corrections are not applicable, no significant variation from the field objects in the outer region of the belt is apparent. The diameter frequency distributions of the families and field objects are shown in Fig. 13. Diameters



Fig. 11. The distribution of Eos family members in the proper elements e' and $\sin i'$. Open circles represent the larger members; 221 Eos and 579 Sidonia are the two largest members (Gradie 1978).



Fig. 12. The distribution of Koronis family members in the proper elements e' and $\sin i'$.



Fig. 13. The size distribution of the Themis, Eos and Koronis families (except for their largest members) compared to the size distribution for field objects in the same region of the belt. Data for families are from Gradie (1978) and Tedesco (1979). Arrows indicate limits where corrections for completeness are large. Data for field asteroids are from TRIAD (see chapter by Zellner). Zone II is $2.50 \le a \le 2.82$ AU and Zone III is $2.82 \le a \le 3.27$ AU. For both zones $e \le 0.35$ and $i \le 30^\circ$.

of family members are calculated using assumed albedos: Themis, $p_v = 0.037$, Eos, $p_v = 0.09$, Koronis, $p_v = 0.13$. The arrows on the small diameter ends indicate points where completeness corrections become large and should be considered unreliable. Tedesco (1979) points out the possibility that the marginally smaller slope found in the size distribution of the Koronis family compared with the field may be real and may be related to the age of the family. This suggestion, however, remains to be demonstrated.

Any comparison between the size distributions of families and the surrounding field population must be done with some caution. In Fig. 13 the size distributions for zones II $(2.50 \le a \le 2.87)$ and III $(2.82 \le a \le 3.27)$ for types C and S are shown (see chapter by Zellner) for comparison. However, as Zellner points out, the distributions are valid only for diameters >50 km for Type C of Zone III and for diameters ≥ 40 km for Type S. A critical evaluation of the size frequencies distribution remains to be done.

It is interesting to note that the size distributions of the Themis and Eos families are so similar despite the differences in composition. Tedesco (1979) suggests that, to first order, the distribution of comminution energy is independent of material strength at least for bodies of composition similar to the parent bodies of the Themis and Eos families. The smaller slope found for the Koronis family is not statistically significant according to Gradie (1978) and the true slope of the distribution remains to be determined. Chapman (1978) suggests that in the production of families by collisional processes, the parent body may pass through a stage where it is thoroughly fractured into a "pile of rubble" before the family is formed. Such fracturing would mask any compositionally determined strength factors.

The Koronis family may play an important role in the evolution of asteroid fragments into Earth-bound meteorites. This family is adjacent to the 2:5 Kirkwood gap. Scholl and Froeschlé (1977) have noted that this gap should be considered as a source of meteorites since objects entering the gap may be rapidly perturbed into orbits with aphelia beyond 4 AU and perihelia which are Mars-crossing. Meteorites can evolve from such objects as collision ejecta which might be perturbed into Earth-orbit crossing paths as outlined by Wetherill (1978). It may be that pieces of proto-Koronis exist as meteorites on Earth.

Maria family (4)

The Maria family located at a = 2.25 AU is separated from this crowded region of the belt by its high inclination (~15°). This family is not very populous and seems to be lacking in the smaller, km-sized objects. UBV colors are available for only four members but all objects fall in the S region of Fig. 14. Tedesco (1979) asserts that this sample is significant since the family is so small and he concludes that the "breakup" theory for the formation of the Maria family is plausible.



Fig. 14. The UBV colors of the Maria family (squares), the Hungaria region (open circles) and the Hilda group (closed circles). Data are from Bender *et al.* (1978). Boundaries and solar colors are the same as in Fig. 5.

Spectra for 170, 472, 660, 695, and 714 can all be described as S-like, but there are modest variations in R/B and BEND, and substantial differences in the infrared portions of the spectra. 170 Maria itself is formally called "U" because of its extremely linear trend into the infrared. One other family member listed in TRIAD is an S-type. The hypothetical parent body of the Maria family was somewhat inhomogeneous.

Flora Region

The Flora region is so complex that family boundaries become meaningless. Brouwer's (1956) family divisions were somewhat arbitrary. The Hirayama families (H6) through (H9) were considered together in Tedesco's (1979) analysis of the region. Because 98% of the Flora members measured have nearly identical, reddish UBV colors as compared to only 48% for the field asteroids, Tedesco concludes that this family is not a random collection of field asteroids but a family formed in some complex manner. It would seem that Flora, containing 75% of the volume of the hypothetical parent body, would represent the largest remaining fragment of the parent body that had undergone a near catastrophic collision. However, Tedesco points out that the collective diameter of the two largest members requires that any parent body reconstructed from the existing members must have been grossly irregular.

Flora Family

All seven spectra (for 8, 281, 341, 453, 496, 1055 and 1058) have reddish-S-like characteristics with relatively large values of BEND. 496 Gryphia has an exceptionally large value of BEND and is thus called R-type. The major real difference among the spectra is in the shape of the infrared absorption band.

Hungaria Region

The Hungaria region is found in the innermost region of the belt (~1.9 AU). Objects here have small eccentricities but large proper inclinations (~22°). The UBV colors, shown in Fig. 14, span a considerable range and indicate a wide degree of diversity among members. 434 Hungaria, itself, was considered to be an *E*-object by Zellner *et al.* (1977), but the presence of an absorption feature near 0.95 μ m all but rules out an iron-poor composition.

All Hungaria objects are tiny (diameter ≤ 15 km) compared with most asteroids. The total volume of the observed Hungarias would fit into an equivalent sphere only 35 km in diameter. It is difficult to envision such a small body being highly differentiated. If the Hungarias did indeed come from a single body, then the present asteroids in this region must represent the last remaining fragments of a larger, differentiated precursor.

Hilda Region

The Hilda region bounds the outer side of the main belt. The colors of these objects are presented in Fig. 14. This region is discussed in detail in the chapter by Degewij and van Houten.

Phocaea Region

Colors of Phocaea-type asteroids are shown in Fig. 15. Since the Phocaea region is a region of the belt isolated by resonances and not a true family (Williams 1971), it is not surprising that a wide range in colors is found, and that the distribution of color types is like that found for the main belt. The largest object, 105 Artemis, is a low-albedo C-object. Included in this region is a group of four asteroids (323, 852, 1568, and 1575) that appear to form a family. The largest and brightest is the S-object, 323 Brucia. None of the other three members of this extremely small family have been studied.

Nysa (24) and Hertha (160) Families

The Nysa and Hertha families are close neighbors separated from each other by a narrow but distinct gap in proper inclination. Both families are composed of single large asteroids (44 Nysa and 135 Hertha) about 70 km in diameter and many small objects about 20 km or less in diameter. Many of



Fig. 15. The UBV colors of the Phocaea region members (filled circles) and Concordia family members (open circles). Data are from Bender *et al.* (1978). The boundaries and solar colors are described in Fig. 5.

these smaller asteroids are tiny PLS objects.

The UBV colors of Nysa family objects and 135 Hertha are plotted in Fig. 6. All objects fall in or close to the *E* and *M* domains. Spectra for asteroids 44, 750, and 1493 are all compatible with the *E*-type assigned to Nysa itself, although 1493 seems to have low reflectances in the extreme ultraviolet. The spectrum for asteroid 969 appears different, but it is of very poor quality. Including the three other TRIAD objects for which UBV colors are available, it is safe to suggest that all seven observed Nysa members could be consistent with Type *E*. But the UV color disparity for 1493 appears real as does the redder overall color for Nysa itself shown in both its spectrum and UBV colors. Recent radiometric measurements of 142 Polana of the Nysa family indicate that its albedo ($p_v = 0.04$) is more consistent with low albedo, neutrally colored *C*-objects although not classified as such in TRIAD. Polana is near the edge of the Nysa family and may be an interloper.

Zellner *et al.* (1977) have presented the first analysis of these families. From geochemical considerations they suggested that both families should be combined since the *E*-type object 44 Nysa, thought to be composed of some an original accretion not too different from an enstatite-chondritic mantle that once covered the metallic iron asteroid 135 Hertha as illustrated in Fig. 16. For such a case, the parent body was the differentiated remains of an original accretion not too different from an enstatite-achondritic



Fig. 16. A schematic reconstruction of the Nysa family as suggested by Zellner *et al.* (1977). The *M*-object 135 Hertha is taken to represent a metallic core and 44 Nysa is taken to be the remains of a transition metal-free (enstatite-achondritic?) material. (Figure adapted from Zellner *et al.* 1977.)

composition. However, volumetric considerations based upon chondritic Fe/Mg ratios and the size of the present-day Nysa and Hertha seem to rule out such a starting material. Asteroid 135 Hertha is not large enough to account for a mantle as thick as Nysa.

The volumetric considerations can be resolved in one of several ways: 1) the starting body was not purely enstatite-chondritic in composition; 2) the diameter estimates for high albedo, limb-darkened materials are inacccurate; or 3) most of the mass of the Nysa/Hertha system is now missing as a result of continuing collisional evolution.

The average diameter of Nysa now given in TRIAD (~ 66 km) is almost 25% smaller than the value used by Zellner *et al.* (1977). The calculated size of the original parent body of the Nysa/Hertha family is now thought to be considerably smaller. If the minimum diamater of Nysa (~ 50 km) is considered to be the maximum thickness of the mantle, then the present-day Hertha represents about 20% of the hypothetical core and Nysa less than 3% of the hypothetical mantle. The large ratio of remaining strong, metallic core to weaker mantle is consistent with collision theory which suggests that the smaller and the weaker fragments would be broken into still smaller fragments more rapidly than the larger and stronger fragments.

The 1:3 commensurability (Fig. 1) at 2.50 AU is adjacent to the Nysa/Hertha family ($a \sim 2.42$ AU). Some family members are so close to the commensurability that an ejection velocity of less than 100 m/sec is required for fragments to be thrown into the gap (Zellner *et al.* 1977). Although it is not clear exactly how material can be transported from this gap to the earth, it is possible that this family is an important source of some meteorites.

The Nysa/Hertha families need to be studied more in detail. In particular, the albedo of 142 Polana must be confirmed. The collisional evolution of the

FAMILIES

hypothetical, original family should be modeled to determine if meteorite production is possible.

Leto family (126)

This small, well-defined family is found in a C-dominated region of the belt (2.8 AU). The UBV colors of four of the largest members have been obtained and are all S-like. The spectra of asteroids 68, 236 and 858 could all be described as moderate S-types, but there are differences in the infrared. For example, the spectrum of 68 Leto itself shows a prominent olivine absorption while that of 236 Honoria has no band at all. There are no C types observed in the family.

The Leto family undoubtably was derived from a larger parent body or bodies. A single parent body would have been at least 200 km in diameter and displayed some interior inhomogeneities. The details of the inhomogeneity among family members remain to be studied.

Concordia family (132)

The Concordia family is a small but well-defined family in a crowded region of the belt. The UBV colors of six members are plotted in Fig. 15. Spectrophotometry shows that there are only modest differences among the three *C*-like spectra (for 58, 128, and 210) while 340 Eduarda has a typical *S*-type spectrum.

Most of the mass of the family is contained in the 190-km diameter, C-object 128 Nemesis. If this family is to be considered the result of the breakup of a single parent body (C-like, \geq 250-km diameter), then Eduarda might be a field object. Since Eduarda is on the outer edge of the family in terms of proper elements this possibility is likely.

Alexandra family (138)

The Alexandra family neighbors the Concordia family but has twice the eccentricity $(e'\sim0.164)$ and a higher inclination $(i'\sim12^\circ)$. Five members have been observed with UBV photometry or spectrophotometry. The spectra of asteroids 54 and 145 are identical (relatively reddish *C*-types), but that of 166 is significantly different, and that of 1284 even more so. Another member of the family, 70 Panopaea, is a *C*-type. Overall, this family is rather heterogeneous and unusual.

Eunomia family (140)

The Eunomia family was first described as unusual by Chapman (1976) who recognized that the family could not be easily understood on the basis of the then available physical data. According to photometric, spectrophotometric, and radiometric studies, the largest object, 15 Eunomia,

is of the type S (see Table II), whereas the next two largest objects, 85 Io and 141 Lumen belong to Type C. In a hypothetical parent body the S-object could be the core and the C-objects the remains of a mantle at least 150 km thick; the diameter of the whole body would be about 550 km. Two arguments have been used to rule out such a body. First, nearly 60% of the mass of the parent body is currently unaccounted for and was presumably lost. Second, the parent body of the Themis family was at least 300 km in diameter and physical studies of the present Themis members do not support this kind of interior construction.

It is possible that the evolution of the Eunomia family has been similar to that suggested for the Nysa/Hertha family and that a substantial amount of material has been lost since formation. It also may be possible that a 550-km diameter body evolves substantially differently from a 300-km body and that the Themis family cannot be used as a comparison.

It cannot be argued that the Eunomia family is not a family at all but is only an association of random asteroids, since further data in the TRIAD file for five other family members (Table II) reveals that this family is composed of equal mixtures of S- and C-types in a region where the C's are four times more abundant than the S's (see chapter by Zellner). This family can only be described as unusual.

TABLE II

Family No.	Distribution of Types	Overall Similarity	Comments
3	8 S, 2 SU, 8 U	Similar neutral-colored S	5 of 6 spectra appear identical; see text
4	5 S, 1 U	Similar S	Real differences among 5 spectra; see text
43	2 U	Could be similar S-like U?	s
67	4 S, 1 R, 1 M, 1 C	Dissimilar	Even the spectra of the 4 S-types differ significantly; see text
124	2 U, 1 R, 1 M	Dissimilar	See text
125	2 C, 1 U	Could be similar C	Spectrum exists for 293
126	4 S, 1 U	Mainly S; 1 U	Real spectral diff- erences among S- types; see text

Asteroid Families in the Middle Belt

FAMILIES

TABLE II (Continued)

Asteroid Families in the Middle Belt

Family No.	Distribution of Types	Overall Similarity	Comments
130	2 U, 1 C	Dissimilar	The 2 U 's are different also; see text
132	3 C, 1 CEU, 1 CMEU, 1 U, 1 S	Mainly C	Modest differences among 3 similar spectra; see text
133	1 C, 2 CMEU, 1 U, 1 S	Mainly C-like;1 S	Spectra of 45 and 741 very similar, but significantly different; spectrum exists for S-type 197
134	1 C, 1 S	Dissimilar	
137	1 S, 1 U	Could be similar S-like	
138	3 C, 1 U, 1 S	Mainly reddish C's	See text
140	3 S, 1 SU, 1 U, 1 CU 2 C	Dissimilar	See text
141	1 S, 1 M, 1 C, 1 U	Dissimilar	Spectra exist for 124 and 1595
142	2 C, 1 S	Dissimilar	Spectra exist for 37 and 66
148	1 <i>S</i> , 1 <i>C</i>	Possibly similar; unusual	Spectra for 402 and 510 actually similar; differ only in UV
149	2 <i>C</i>	Similar C	
150	1 S, 1 R U	Dissimilar	

Budrosa family (124)

This small family is composed of only six objects. It is located in a "rarefied" region of the belt, so in a sense is well defined.

The largest member of this family, 349 Dembowska, is an exceptional object suspected by Feierberg *et al.* (1978) of being achondritic in composition. 338 Budrosa is a rather typical *M*. Object 613 Ginevra does not appear too different from 338, but its UBV colors place it in the unclassified or *U* region. 558 Carmen appears quite unusual, despite the relatively poor quality of its spectrum. The spectrum *could be* consistent with the spectrum of 4 Vesta, although Carmen's albedo ($p_v \sim 0.09$) seems far too low to be


Fig. 17. A schematic reconstruction of the Budrosa family. The *M*-object 338 Budrosa and the possible M-object 613 Ginevra are taken to represent the remains of the iron core and 349 Dembowska the largest remaining achondritic-like fragment of the mantle of a differentiated achondritic asteroid.

identified as an achondritic object. Considering the suggestion (see chapter by Drake) that the mantle of the eucrite parent body should have an olivine-rich composition like that of Dembowska, the similarity in spectrum between Carmen and Vesta (the favored parent body for the eucrites) takes on special significance. A metal core (Budrosa?) is also consistent with the eucrite parent body model. A possible configuration of this parent body is illustrated schematically in Fig. 17.

The proximity of this family to the 2:5 Kirkwood gap, a possible escape hatch for meteorites according to Scholl and Froeschlé (1977; also see chapter by Greenberg and Scholl) makes this family an especially important one for further study.

Ceres family (67)

The largest member of this small family is the largest asteroid, 1 Ceres. Seven members of this family (1, 39, 264, 374, 407, 441, and 446) have been observed spectrally. These spectra are highly dissimilar, even if one were to assume that Ceres itself were an interloper.

Undina family (106)

Another small family is found in the outer parts of the belt (~3.2 AU). Spectra for four members of this family (92, 94, 490, and 1015) are identical in the visible, but there are real differences in the ultraviolet. In addition, 92 Undina has an *M*-like P_{\min} while Aurora has a distinctly *C*-like albedo.

FAMILIES

Lydia family (130)

The largest object in this family is the 139-km diameter U object 308 Polyxo. Spectra for three members of this family (110, 308, 363) reveal this to be an unusual family. Not only is the one C (363 Padua) different from the two U's (110 and 308), but the two U's are dissimilar from each other.

III. DISCUSSION

Summaries of the known types for 48 families are tabulated in Tables I, II and III. The middle column summarizes the family type if all or most members of a family have similar types. Otherwise the family is characterized as having types that are dissimilar. The final column lists comments pertinent to available spectra of two or more family members. In almost every case, asteroids of identical or similar type display significantly different spectra.

Several caveats are necessary for interpreting the tables. First, although Williams has applied fairly stiff statistical requirements for defining these families, they may not all be real. In some cases, the families certainly include one or more interlopers from the field asteroid population. Therefore, our sampling of the physical properties of just a few members of a family may occasionally give misleading results. But the statistics of Hirayama families taken as a whole should certainly be meaningful. In particular, there is no reason to believe that any of these families are significantly less real than the populous Eos, Koronis and Themis families; thus, their distinctive statistical traits, described below, suggest important physical differences between the smaller and larger families.

Of the sampled families, 26 of them (more than half) appear to have members of similar spectral character. Nine others are dominantly composed of one type but have one member (possibly an interloper) of markedly different type. Thirteen families are most accurately characterized as dissimilar, having two or more distinctive types and exhibiting no predominance for one type over another. The same qualitative results still hold if we restrict the sample to the 14 families for which we have studied at least five individual members. Thus, while there is a tendency for Hirayama families to be composed of similar members, consistent with origin by breakup of an approximately homogeneous body, a significant fraction of the families have a heterogeneous composition. When spectral properties are studied in detail (as with the 25-filter spectrophotometric technique), even the relatively homogeneous families nearly always reveal significant compositional differences among members.

Some of the larger families tend to have rather unusual spectra, often considerably different from the spectra typical of field asteroids in their part of the asteroid belt. Examples are the rather high-albedo Eos family in the outer belt, the S-type Koronis family in the middle belt, and the E-type Nysa

TABLE III

Family No.	Distribution of Types	Overall Similarity	Comments
24	1 E, 4 EU, 2 U	Could all be E	Real spectral differ- ences between 44, 750, 1493; see text
157	1 S, 1 CMEU	Dissimilar	
158	1 C, 1 M, 1 S, 1 U	Dissimilar	Spectra exist for 19, 21, and 435
161	1 C, 1 CMEU, 1 SM	Dissimilar	
162	2 <i>S</i>	Similar S	Properties not identi- cal
163	2 S, 1 C, 1 SU	Mainly S; 1 C	Spectra of 115 and 584 could be identical
165	2 <i>S</i>		
170	1 <i>S</i> , 1 <i>U</i>	Dissimilar	Both albedos and IR spectra differ for 9 and 113
171	3 C, 1 CEU, 1 S	Mainly C; 1 S	Spectra exist for 12, 84, 220, and 783
174	1 C, 1 U	Could be similar C-like objects	
175	2 <i>S</i>	Similar S	
180	1 S, 1 SMR U	Similar S	
183	3 S, 1 RU	Similar reddish S-types	
184	1 U, 1 S, 1 SU 1 CMEU	Mainly S-like U's	
186	2 <i>S</i>	Similar S	
188	6 <i>S</i>	Similar S	
189	6 S, 1 U, 1 R	All S-like	Real differences in IR; 496 is <i>R</i> -type; see text
190	1 U, 1 CMEU	Similar?	Spectra of 434 and 1103 are both unusual
191	1 R, 1 RU, 1 U, 1 C	Mainly R; 1 C	Spectra for 1019 and 1656 appear similar but are not identical

Asteroid Families in the Inner Belt

TABLE IV

Family	Minimum diameter of parent body	Parent body types ^a
1 Themis	300 km	~C
2 Eos	189 km	S?
3 Koronis	90 k m	S
4 Maria	90 km	~S
24 Nysa/Hertha	200 k m	E + M differentiated
124 Budrosa	380 k m	Vesta-like + M differentiated
126 Leto	200 k m	~S
132 Concordia	250 k m	$\sim C$
138 Alexandra	270 km	C?
189 Flora	165 km	~S

Minimum Diameters of the Parents Bodies of Some Families

^aSee Tables I, II, III for discussion of component members.

family. These characteristics of larger families are not noticed in the smaller families. Most of the homogeneous families in the inner belt are composed of rather typical S-type asteroids. In the middle part of the belt, C- and S-type homogeneous families are equally common, and a larger percentage of families are heterogeneous. In the outer belt, C-type homogeneous families predominate. In spite of the observational bias toward brighter, higher-albedo asteroids in our observations, these statistics reflect well the overall increasing predominance of C-type asteroids with semimajor axis. In fact, except for the largest families, the distribution of types in the sampled families does not appear significantly different from random. One might conclude either (a) the smaller families have no real physical significance, or (b) the processes that produce the smaller asteroid families are similar to those that produce the general asteroid population. Since the families are believed to be real entities and the asteroids are believed to be collisionally evolved, it is likely that conclusion (b) is correct. Thus, the anomalies are the several large families of unusual but homogeneous composition.

The minimum sizes of the parent bodies for some families are given in Table IV. Such estimates are based upon the observed size distribution, the largest members in the family or in the case of the differentiated parent bodies an estimate of the mantle thickness and core diameter. The study of families of minor planets is not complete by any means. Several future courses of study are crucial for our understanding of families and their parent bodies: 1) detailed physical studies of family members; 2) a precise mineralogical interpretation of the observational data to identify the geochemistry of the parent bodies; and 3) a study of the collisional evolution of family members.

Only a few families have been studied in detail. And even in those few cases, the full force of observational techniques have not been applied. Currently there are no polarimetric observation of members of the populous Themis, Eos and Koronis families. Unfortunately, most family members are small and faint, and observations will be difficult and time consuming for anything but broadband photometry. Broadband infrared photometry and high resolution infrared spectroscopy are two techniques that may prove useful.

Variegated surfaces are possible for members of some families. Simple broadband color lightcurves can be effective for demonstrating such effects. For example, in the Leto family the spectrum of 68 Leto has a prominent olivine absorption while 236 Honoria, only half the diameter of Leto, has none. Either object could be monitored in the olivine band and outside the band simultaneously to search for surface variations.

The identification of the diagnostic relationships between the mineralogy of a material and its optical and spectral properties is one of the most important yet more difficult aspects of asteroid studies. The ultimate goal of physical studies, either spectra or photometry, is either to identify the specific mineralogy of a particular minor planet or to definitely assign meteorite specimens to particular source bodies. Our understanding of the geochemistry and geochemical evolution of asteroids, as deduced from family members, is totally dependent on these relationships.

The collisional evolution of family members is of interest, also. It has been suggested (Tedesco 1979) that the size distribution in a family may be a function of the family age. Collision theory suggests that asteroid lifetimes are roughly proportional to the square root of the diameter, so the smaller fragments might tend to disappear rapidly. A relative lack of small family members may indicate an old family. The actual size distribution of most families may be difficult to obtain without special, and tedious, time-consuming observational programs.

Acknowledgements. The authors wish to thank E. Tedesco for much essential data in advance of publication and E. Bowell for a careful and helpful review. This chapter presents in part the results of one phase of research carried out at Jet Propulsion Laboratory, California Institute of Technology sponsored by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

FAMILIES

REFERENCES

Alfvén, H. 1969. Asteroidal jet streams. Astrophys. Space Sci. 4: 84-102.

- Alfvén, H., and Arrhenius, G. 1970. Origin and evolution of the solar system. II. Astrophys. Space Sci. 9: 3-33.
- Arnold, J. 1969. Asteroid families and "jet streams." Astron. J. 74: 1235-1242.
- Bender, E.; Bowell, E.; Chapman, C.; Gaffey, M.; Gehrels, T.; Zellner, B.; Morrison, D.;
- and Tedesco, E. 1978. The Tucson revised index of asteroid data. Icarus 33: 630-631.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Brahic, A. 1975. A numerical study of a gravitating system of colliding particles: Applications to the dynamics of Saturn's rings and to the formation of the solar system. *Icarus* 25: 452-458.
- Brouwer, D. 1951. Secular variations of the orbital elements of minor planets. Astron. J. 56: 9-32.
- Brouwer, D., and Clemence, G. M. 1961. Methods of Celestial Mechanics (New York: Academic Press), pp. 598.
- Brouwer, D., and van Woerkom, A. J. J. 1950. The secular variations of the orbital elements of the principal planets. *Astron. Papers Amer. Ephem.* 13: 81-107.
- Carussi, A., and Massaro, E. 1978. Statistics and mapping of asteroid concentrations in the proper elements' space. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 34: 81-90.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochin. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R. 1978. Asteroid collisions, craters, regoliths and lifetimes. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA CP-2053, pp. 145-160.
- Danielson, L. 1969. Statistical arguments for asteroidal jet streams. Astrophys. Space Sci. 5: 53-58.
- Danielson, L. 1971. The profile of a jet stream. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 353-362.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids, satellites and cometary nuclei. Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden Univ.
- Feierberg, M.; Larson, H.; Smith, H.; and Fink, U. 1978. Spectroscopic evidence for at least two achondritic parent bodies (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- Gradie, J. C. 1978. An astrophysical study of the minor planets in the Eos and Koronis asteroid families. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arizona.
- Gradie, J., and Zellner, B. 1977. Asteroid families: Observational evidence for common origins. *Science* 197: 254-255.
- Hansen, O. 1977. Search for correlations between asteroid families and classes. *Icarus* 32: 229-232.
- Hirayama, K. 1918. Groups of asteroids probably of common origin. Proc. Phys.-Math. Soc. Japan II: 354-361.
- Hirayama, K. 1919. Further notes on the families of asteroids. Proc. Phys.-Math. Soc. Japan Ser. 3: 1-52.
- Hirayama, K. 1923. Families of asteroids. Jap. J. Astron. Geophys. Transactions 1: 55-93.
- Hirayama, K. 1928. Families of asteroids: Second paper. Jap. J. Astron. Geophys. Transactions 5: 137-162.
- Hirayama, K. 1933. Present state of the families of asteroids. Proc. Imp. Acad. Japan 9: 482-485.
- Ip, W.-H. 1977. Monte Carlo simulation of the jet stream process. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 67-77.
- Ip, W.-H. 1979. On three types of fragmentation processes observed in the asteroid belt. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Kirkwood, D. 1867. Meteoric Astronomy: A Treatise on Shootingstars, Fireballs, and Aerolites. (Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott and Co.), pp. 129.
- Kozai, Y. 1979. Secular perturbations of asteroids and comets. In Dynamics of the Solar System, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).

- Lindblad, B. A., and Southworth, R. B. 1971. A study of the asteroid families and streams by computer techniques. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 337-352.
- Scholl, H., and Froeschlé, C. 1977. The Kirkwood gaps as an asteroidal source of meteorites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 293-295.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979. Photometric investigation of the colors, shapes and spin rates of Hirayama family asteroids. Ph.D. dissertation, New Mexico State University).
- van Houten, C. J. 1971. Descriptive survey of families, Trojans, and jet streams. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 173-175.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970. The Palomar-Leiden survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1978. Dynamical evidence regarding the relationship between asteroids and meteorites. Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA CP-2053, pp. 17-35.
- Wiesel, W. 1978. Fragmentation of asteroids and artificial satellites in orbit. *Icarus* 34: 99-116.
- Williams, J. G. 1969. Secular perturbations in the solar system. Ph.D. dissertation, Univ. of California at Los Angeles.
- Williams, J. G. 1971. Proper elements, families, and belt boundaries. In *Physical Studies* of *Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 177-181.
- Williams, J. G. 1975. Asteroid families (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 5: 363.
- Yuasa, M. 1973. Theory of secular perturbation of asteroids, including terms of higher orders and higher degrees. Publ. Astron. Soc. Japan 25: 399-445.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; Morrison, D.; and Williams, J. G. 1977. The E asteroids and the origin of the enstatite achondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1759-1767.

NUMERICAL SIMULATIONS OF CLOSE ENCOUNTERS BETWEEN JUPITER AND MINOR BODIES

A. CARUSI

and

G. B. VALSECCHI Laboratorio di Astrofisica Spaziale

Our numerical work on close encounters between Jupiter and fictitious small bodies is reviewed along with two related problems, i.e. the changes in populations of planet-crossers due to an encounter with Jupiter and the occurrence of temporary satellite captures. Temporary satellite captures are found to occur when the initial orbit of the minor body is nearly tangent to that of the planet. An improvement of the method used earlier for close-encounter computations, allowing for the variation of the number of interacting bodies, is presented. With this new method, the very close encounters of some fictitious bodies of previous studies have been recomputed taking into account the presence of the Galilean satellites and of the outer planets. While the effects of the latter on satellite captures, and in general on the orbital evolution, appear to be unimportant, the effects of the Galilean satellites are in some cases quite relevant. For comparison, the possible evolution forwards and backwards for a total of ~ 400 yr of four slightly different sets of orbital elements of comet P/Gehrels 3 is presented. In this computation the presence of the four outer planets and, during the 1970 encounter, also of the Galilean satellites was taken into account.

The availability of big computers has made possible the study of some of the most complex situations in celestial mechanics related to the general n-body problem. Among these, one of the most intriguing is close gravitational interaction which requires great accuracy in the integration of the motion equations.

The problem of close encounters, that has been widely discussed in the literature from a numerical point of view (see, e.g., Belyaev 1967; Everhart 1972, 1973, 1976; Kazimirchak-Polonskaya 1967, 1972, 1976; Rickmann 1979; Sitarski 1968), could not be treated in a purely Newtonian framework since celestial bodies do not behave exactly as mass points. However when the duration of these interactions is not too long, the effects of forces as tidal torques or those arising from the bodies' oblatenesses, can be disregarded without affecting the computational precision very much. Similarly, at least in special cases, the effects of nongravitational forces due to the presence of magnetic fields, or to the geochemical structure of the bodies, can be neglected.

We are presently involved in an extensive numerical study of the effects of close encounters between Jupiter and fictitious minor bodies. The research, that regards one of the most important problems of the past and future dynamical evolution of minor bodies in the solar system, was made possible by the use of a new method of integration of the motion equations based on Greenspan's discrete mechanics (Greenspan 1973; LaBudde and Greenspan 1976*a*,*b*). The details of the method, which is especially devoted to the treatment of close interactions, are reported in Carusi and Pozzi (1978*a*) and Carusi (1979).

The first part of the research has been the most general one, concerning the effects of a single close encounter with Jupiter on the members of three populations of about 1000 objects each (Carusi and Pozzi 1978b). The first population (ASTRID) was formed from a dynamical point of view by "asteroids" ($e \le 0.5$; $i \le 35^\circ$); the second one (COMET) by "comets" ($0.5 \le e \le 1.$; $i \le 90^\circ$); and the third one (RANDUN) was formed by intermediate objects ($e \le 0.9$; $i \le 35^\circ$). The semimajor axes were such that

$$\frac{q_{\mathbf{J}} - R}{1 + e} \le a \le \frac{Q_{\mathbf{J}} + R}{1 - e} \tag{1}$$

where q_J , Q_J , and R are Jupiter's perihelion, aphelion and radius of action, and a and e are the objects' semiaxes and eccentricities. This condition is necessary, but not sufficient, for a close encounter with Jupiter. The quotation marks around "comets" and "asteroids" imply that the distributions of the initial eccentricities and inclinations of the two populations have extremes similar to those of asteroids and comets. Actually, our "asteroids" have semiaxes different from those of the real asteroids (which cannot have close encounters with Jupiter!); they look more like short-period comets, while our "comets" can be compared to intermediate-period, direct comets. Moreover the flat shapes of the distributions in e and i of the three samples are dissimilar from those of the real populations.

The main conclusions of the first investigation, described in greater detail in Carusi and Pozzi (1978b) can be summarized as follows:

- 1. The efficiency of a single close encounter with Jupiter, shown by the variations of the orbital parameters of the minor objects, is generally very poor.
- 2. The distributions of orbital parameter variations are symmetrical around 0, but their shapes are non-Gaussian (with the noticeable exception of $\Delta \Omega$); great variations are more frequent than they should be for casual events.
- 3. The number of *peculiar* events such as collisions with Jupiter, ejections on hyperbolic orbits and temporary satellite captures is low: not more than a few percent of the total sample.

Even if a single close encounter is generally less effective than one would expect, it can be very efficient if we deal with peculiar orbits. In the three above-mentioned populations the planet-crossing objects were isolated and an analysis was carried out (Carusi *et al.* 1978; Carusi and Valsecchi 1979b) on the variations and rejuvenation rates of these populations. More details on these computations are reported in Sec. I.

A class of orbits that is strongly affected by an encounter with Jupiter is formed by those nearly tangent to that of the planet. To investigate in greater detail the behavior of these objects, 100 fictitious orbits were generated and processed (Carusi *et al.* 1979; see also Carusi and Valsecchi 1979*a*, and Sec. II of this chapter).

In all these investigations the computations were carried out using a solar system in which only the sun, Jupiter and the minor object were taken into account. The present extension, described in Sec. III, IV and V, of the earlier work includes the effect due to the Galilean satellites and to the outer planets Saturn, Uranus and Neptune.

Carusi *et al.* (1979) noted that the past evolutions of some observed short-period comets seem to be very similar to those of our fictitious bodies. With the aim of extending this analysis, the past evolution of comet P/Gehrels 3 has been recomputed (a first computation can be found in Rickmann 1979) taking into account the presence of all the outer planets and of the Galilean satellites for the encounter of 1970. The results of these computations are discussed in Sec. VI, while in Sec. VII a review is made of the whole study and some general conclusions are drawn.

TABLE I

	Mercury	Venus	Earth	Mars	Saturn	Uranus	Neptune	Pluto
Geometrical								
Δ	5	5	12	25	143	77	57	64
В	2	5	9	22	104	35	21	19
С	5	27	66	209	1533	821	439	424
Physical								
Α	0	4	10	13	201	100	61	1
В	0	2	6	4	141	36	32	0
С	0	1	0	2	385	82	70	0

DI-		C -		
ria	net	-ur	osse	erse

^aA, planet-crossers only before, B after, and C before and after Jupiter encounter.

I. INFLUENCE OF A CLOSE ENCOUNTER WITH JUPITER ON A PLANET-CROSSING POPULATION

The data made available by the first mentioned investigation (Carusi and Pozzi 1978b) permitted the computation of the effects of a close encounter with Jupiter on a population of planet-crossing objects (Carusi *et al.* 1978; Carusi and Valsecchi 1979b). This problem can be very important in the search for the source regions of meteorites, and in studies of the movements across the solar system of objects that could be responsible for the cratering of the inner planets and of some Jovian satellites (see, e.g., Wetherill 1977, and the references therein).

In the three initial populations (ASTRID, COMET and RANDUN; for a total of 2830 small bodies) the objects crossing the orbits of one or more planets before and/or after the encounter with Jupiter were selected. For "planet crossing object" two definitions were used: a *geometrical* one, i.e. objects with perihelion closer to the sun than the aphelion of a given planet, and a *physical* one, i.e. objects crossing a suitably defined sphere of action of that planet. This second definition is the most appropriate for discussing, for instance, problems of planetary cratering and sources of meteorites. In fact, the requirement for a body to be a *physical* planet crosser in order to have the possibility of hitting a planet does not appear to be too severe if, as in our case, this body can have close encounters with Jupiter. The encounter, if not prevented by any mechanism, will take place within a period of time not long enough to allow slow mechanisms of orbital evolution (e.g. precession of nodes) to be effective, and the orientation of the final orbit has in general no relation to the initial one.

The results are summarized in the second part of Table I. It is easy to see that the effect of a close encounter with Jupiter on a population of *physical* planet crossers is a strong depletion and a simultaneous almost complete rejuvenation. The reason for this fact can be easily understood if we note that the general trend of the final inclinations shown by RANDUN, ASTRID and COMET was a depletion of high inclinations as well as of very low ones. This implies a low probability, for the final orbits, of intersecting one of the tori generated by the revolutions around the sun of the inner planets and their spheres of action, since the radii of the latter are at most 1.5×10^6 km (in the case of the earth), and the inclinations of the inner planets are very small.

The number of objects ejected from the solar system on hyperbolic orbits is 19 out of 2820 and that of the collisions with Jupiter is 9 out of 2820. All but one of the B and C objects reported in Table I may have a further close approach to the planet. It might be concluded that the encounters with Jupiter tend to subtract material both from the inner and the outer regions of the solar system.

II. INVESTIGATION OF TEMPORARY SATELLITE CAPTURES

Among the special cases of the general sample (RANDUN, ASTRID and COMET), i.e. hyperbolic final orbits, collisions with Jupiter and temporary satellite captures (objects which temporarily had elliptical jovicentric orbits), only the last satellite objects showed a common feature in some of their orbital parameters. Events of this kind, already found by Everhart in 1973, have great importance because of the possibility of permanent captures of satellites. The process has been hypothesized by many authors particularly for the outer retrograde satellites of Jupiter; it has not yet been demonstrated.

Two important points must be made on the objects that experienced a temporary satellite capture: the initial orbits were of low inclination and nearly tangent to that of the planet, and the majority of final orbits had changed the type of tangency, i.e. the aphelia became perihelia and viceversa.

These conclusions have suggested that we should generate a new population (CAPTURE) of 100 objects whose orbital parameters are chosen as follows:

- 1. The angular parameters *i*, ω , and Ω are the same for all the objects (*i*=0°.68, ω =327°.82, Ω =150°.36) and are those of ASTRID 985, which had remained close to Jupiter for more than 100 years.
- 2. The eccentricities vary from 0.01 to 0.50, not at random but increasing by steps of 0.01.
- 3. The semimajor axes are chosen at random, but with the condition that the resulting orbit should be nearly tangent to that of Jupiter, i.e.:

$$Q_{\mathbf{J}} - R \leq q \leq Q_{\mathbf{J}} + R$$
$$q_{\mathbf{I}} - R \leq Q \leq q_{\mathbf{I}} + R$$

where q, Q, q_J and Q_J are the perihelia and aphelia of the object and of Jupiter respectively, and R is Jupiter's radius of action (10⁸ km).

For each value of the eccentricity two orbits are generated, one tangent at its perihelion (outer tangency) and the other tangent at aphelion (inner tangency). The initial positions of Jupiter and each object are chosen so that they will come together at the point of minimum distance, if there are no perturbations due to Jupiter. The computations covered the time spent by the object inside a sphere of 4×10^8 km radius around Jupiter. The method of computation is the one used in Carusi and Pozzi (1978b). In Figs. 1 and 2 the initial and final positions of these objects in the semiaxis-eccentricity diagram are shown.

We make a few comments on the results of these numerical experiments. First we note that the frequency of binding to Jupiter for this kind of objects is very high (56 %; dots in Fig. 1) as compared with the same frequency for the sample of 2820 objects (~ 1 %). We have not found any permanent captures, but if this event is really possible our investigation puts some constraints on the orbital characteristics before the capture. In this respect it may be noted that many objects have been captured during a fly-by, without making a complete orbit. On the other hand, other objects have orbited one or even two times around Jupiter without being bound to it. Therefore, even if an object closes an orbit it does not mean that it is a temporary satellite. Comparing our satellite captures with those computed by using a restricted 3-body problem (see, e.g., Bailey 1971, 1972; Heppenheimer, 1975; Heppenheimer and Porco 1977; Horedt 1972a, b, 1974, 1976), it must be noted that a large fraction of the CAPTURE population does not pass near the Lagrangian points L_2 and L_3 , and even if the binding to Jupiter occurs near these points the unbinding can take place anywhere.

Another important comment is that 67 % of the final orbits lie in the *a-e* diagram on the opposite band with respect to the initial ones. It was noticed in Carusi *et al.* (1979) that this kind of transition from an inner tangency to an outer one, or vice-versa, has been recognized also in the case of some observed comets (Kazimirchak-Polonskaya 1972); as an example, in Figs. 3 and 4 the evolutions on the *a-e* diagram for comet P/Whipple and for CAPTURE 49 are shown. The differences are due mainly to the fact that the orbit of P/Whipple has been integrated for a time interval of 400 yr, but the transition from the upper to the lower curve occurred during the close encounter in 1851-1852 (Kazimirchak-Polonskaya 1967).

A third comment concerns the variation of eccentricities. As a consequence of the encounter, the high eccentricities $(0.2 \le e \le 0.5)$ are decreased and low eccentricities $(e \le 0.05)$ are increased. This phenomenon, already shown in Carusi and Pozzi (1978b) for low eccentricities, produces a clustering of *e* between 0.05 and 0.2, as shown by the histograms in Fig. 2. All but two of the objects with initial eccentricities belonging to this range



Fig. 1. Initial positions in the semiaxis-eccentricity diagram of the CAPTURE objects. The upper-curve objects are numbered with odd numbers from 1 to 99 in order of increasing e. The lower-curve objects are even and range from 2 to 100. Dots refer to objects which experience a temporary satellite capture. The two histograms (U, upper curve; L, lower curve) indicate the number of captures.

underwent a temporary satellite capture and, among them, almost all the longest and most complex interactions with Jupiter are included. In many cases a temporary unbinding from the sun occurred; for the reasons explained in Carusi *et al.* (1979) these events can occur only during an inner conjunction on a retrograde planetocentric orbit, or during an outer conjunction on a direct planetocentric orbit. In these configurations we have maxima of heliocentric energy, while the minima occur in outer retrograde and inner direct conjunctions. A further observation is that in the points of minimum or maximum semiaxis (and also of the energy) some objects tend to be near their osculating heliocentric aphelia and perihelia respectively. Configurations of this kind are similar to the so-called "mirror



Fig. 2. Final positions of the CAPTURE objects. Histograms refer to the number of lower- and upper-curve objects in each class of final eccentricity.

configurations" (Roy and Ovenden 1955) that imply the time specularity of the trajectories before and after the instant in which the configuration occurs. Actually the mirror theorem requires that all the velocity vectors be perpendicular to all the radii vectors, and this requirement is not completely matched in our cases because Jupiter is not in its aphelion or perihelion and the lines of nodes are not aligned. If a mirror configuration were completely attained, a permanent capture could not occur because the minor object would have to unbind again from Jupiter. This supports the usually accepted idea that in a 3-body problem without dissipative mechanisms the occurrence of a permanent capture is impossible.

The need for a dissipative medium has also been suggested, in a related context, to explain the magnitude-frequency relation of the outer satellites of



Fig. 3. Evolution of the orbit of comet P/Whipple in the *a-e* diagram. (Data from Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, 1967.)



Fig. 4. Evolution of the orbit of the object CAPTURE 49 in the a-e diagram.

Jupiter which differs from those of the Trojans and of the main-belt asteroids (Gehrels 1977; see his chapter). Also in the mechanism for permanent satellite capture proposed by Pollack *et al.* (1979), the presence of the protoplanetary nebula plays a fundamental role in dissipating the excess energy.

The analysis of the histories of all the CAPTURE objects has lead us to the identification of a small region in the *a*-*e* diagram in which the initial parameters of the most interesting captures are contained. This region lies on the lower curve of tangency and is approximately delimited by the values $4.2 \le a \le 4.7$ AU and $0.12 \le e \le 0.14$.

We should mention that also ASTRID 985 belongs to this region. We do not know what the effect of a small change in the angular initial parameters would be on the histories of binding and hence on the limits of that region.

We note that the object CAPTURE 24 (belonging to the aforementioned capture region), during the binding, for a period of about six months, had jovicentric parameters similar to those of the outer Jupiter satellites, except for the eccentricity ($a \sim 25.5 \times 10^6$ km, $e \sim 0.79$, $i \sim 153^\circ$). Moreover all the objects that have orbited one or more times around Jupiter had retrograde planetocentric motion. This is in agreement with the analytical results of Moulton (1914) and the numerical experiments of Hunter (1967a), that showed a greater stability against escape (for semiaxes typical of the outer irregular satellites of Jupiter) of the retrograde planetrocentric motion.

Finally, all but two CAPTURE objects had nearly tangent final orbits, as can be seen in Fig. 2. This is in agreement again with the work by Hunter (1967b) on the escape of satellites from Jupiter (see his Tables I and II); the possibility of correlating this fact to the quasi conservation of Tisserand's invariant (see, e.g., Kresák 1972) deserves further work.

The nearly tangent orbits have shown to be important by themselves, apart from the satellite capture problem as is discussed in Carusi and Valsecchi (1979a).

III. PURPOSES OF THE PRESENT RESEARCH

The model of the solar system described in Carusi and Pozzi (1978a) consisted only of the sun, Jupiter and the minor object, all considered as mass points. This of course was not completely realistic but, as the research was a statistical one, the approximation was sufficiently good for the purpose. In fact, as has been pointed out in Sec. II, some features of the orbital evolutions of observed short-period comets passing very close to Jupiter were reproduced by our objects. However, when computing the dynamical evolution of real objects, some improvements of the method are necessary, both to test the validity of the above-mentioned model and to compute the evolution of those objects with the greatest accuracy. The method can be improved in at least four ways:

- (a) include in the computations the four Galilean satellites;
- (b) include the presence of the other outer planets;
- (c) using more accurate initial data for the ephemerides of planets and satellites;
- (d) take into account the oblateness of Jupiter and the tidal forces.

Let us discuss these points in order of increasing feasibility. It seems that, during a close encounter, tidal forces could be disregarded, in the case of Jupiter, because of the short duration of the event and the small tidal force compared with the total force acting on the object. The effect due to the oblateness of Jupiter is slightly greater, but it acts only at small relative distances (a few planetary radii) and for rather high Jovian latitudes. It is, however, less than the effect due to the Galilean satellites especially at distances from the planet greater than several radii. Moreover, the inclusion of the oblateness would require substantial changes in the formulation of Greenspan's algorithm itself, while the effects of the presence of other bodies can be easily taken into account. This point, in any case, may be worth further numerical work.

On the basis of these considerations we have decided that the first step in the refinement of the method should be the inclusion in the computations of the outer planets and of the Galilean satellites. Now, while the ephemerides of the outer planets are reliable enough, for the Galilean satellites the situation is quite different because it is well known (e.g. see Ferraz-Mello 1975; Arlot 1975) that the Sampson tables (Sampson 1910), on which the ephemerides are based, are not in good agreement with the observed positions. Therefore, as already pointed out by Carusi and Pozzi (1978*a*), the precision of our computations cannot be better than that allowed by the input data. The present research has had as first objective the test of the influence of the Galilean satellites and of the outer planets on satellite captures.

Increasing the number of interacting bodies slows the computations down considerably and we decided to repeat the evolution only of objects that passed close enough to Jupiter. Therefore only 23 objects having closest approach to the planet at a distance less than 2.5×10^6 km were selected. Eleven of the selected objects belonged to the lower curve, with prevalence of low initial eccentricities, while the remaining twelve upper-curve objects preferentially had higher eccentricity. Moreover it was noted that all but one of the lower-curve objects experienced in the previous research a temporary binding, while all but three of the upper-curve ones experienced no capture. This must be compared with the fact that in the CAPTURE sample there was only a slight difference in the number of captures between lower- and upper-curve objects (31 and 25 respectively; see also Fig. 1). The number of transitions in the present restricted sample is at variance with respect to the total sample, especially for the upper-curve objects; of the 18 (out of 50) upper-curve objects which did not change type of tangency, 10 (out of 12) are in the restricted sample. The same numbers for the lower-curve objects are 15 (out of 50) and 5 (out of 11). It is therefore clear that the restricted sample is not representative of the total one; it can be argued that the depth of the encounter is the probable reason for this different behavior. Finally, the objects CAPTURE 26 and 28, selected for the new study, had initial orbits belonging to the capture region mentioned in Sec. II.

IV. EXTENSION OF THE COMPUTING METHOD

The variations of the model reported in the previous section forced us to change some features of the method rather substantially; a brief outline of the differences between the method described in Carusi and Pozzi (1978*a*) and the one presented here is necessary. First of all, as we wished to take into account the small effects of other bodies on our minor objects, a new double precision version was prepared of the computer routine of gravitational interactions. Secondly, it was necessary to include a routine which allowed us to change the number of bodies involved in the computations, letting them start from a predetermined position as needed. The variation of the number of bodies was necessary in order to speed up the computations when the minor objects were far from Jupiter and the presence of the Galilean satellites was negligible. A third and more important modification concerned the time step scaling, and this was necessary in order to insure a sufficient precision in the orbits of the Galilean satellites, when present.

In the current version of the program the time step Δt is chosen taking into account all the bodies, in the following way: first the matrix R of the mutual distances is computed, and for each pair of objects *i*, *j* (*i* being the bigger of the two objects) Δt_{ij} is calculated as

$$\Delta t_{ij} = K_i r_{ij}^{\frac{3}{2}}$$

where r_{ij} is the distance between bodies *i* and *j*, and

$$K_i = 2\pi / \sqrt{GM_i} / N$$

The meaning of N is the following: as $N \Delta t_{ij}$ is the period of the orbit with semiaxis r_{ij} (orbit of the *j*-th object with respect to the *i*-th primary), N becomes the number of steps by which this orbit must be divided in order to maintain a given precision of the computation. Experimentally we found that with N=400 (the value used in this study) the orbital parameters of the minor object are reliable to the 5th digit. In an *n*-body problem at every time step the minimum value of Δt_{ij} is chosen as the current value for the time step length, allowing in a natural way the introduction of several "big bodies" and avoiding all the problems related to the definition of the so-called "sphere of action" of the planets. Finally it should be noticed that some numerical trials allowed us to ignore the influence of the minor bodies on the primaries (Sun, Jupiter, Saturn, Uranus, Neptune and, when present, the Galilean satellites), as the variations with respect to the standard case were beyond the twelfth decimal digit, whereas all the interactions of the primaries (including the mutual perturbations of the Galilean satellites) were computed.

V. ANALYSIS OF THE RESULTS

In order to speed up the computations, all the minor objects belonging to the same tangency curve were processed together. As the initial positions did not correspond to the same true anomaly of Jupiter and then to the same instant (see Sec. II), all the starting points were recomputed taking into account the correct differences of the Jupiter anomaly. This means that only one object of each group had the same initial position as in the CAPTURE study, while the evolutions of the others were affected by Jupiter perturbations for a period of time longer than before. Five different runs were performed:

- (i) Sun, Jupiter and the upper-curve group of objects;
- (ii) Sun, Jupiter and the lower-curve group;
- (iii) Sun, Jupiter, Galilean satellites and the upper-curve group;
- (iv) Sun, Jupiter, Galilean satellites and the lower-curve group;
- (v) Sun, Jupiter, Saturn, Uranus, Neptune and the lower-curve group.

The computations with the satellites and that with the outer planets were made separately in order to investigate the different contributions due to these bodies.

In Table II a short summary of the various computations for each object is given. The first three columns refer to the old computations (CAPTURE), the new computations without satellites second ones to the (CAPTURE/NONSAT) and the last ones to the computations including satellites (CAPTURE/SAT). There is a small difference in the number of satellite captures between CAPTURE and CAPTURE/NONSAT, mainly due to long distance perturbations which are also responsible for the different general behavior of some objects. It may be useful to analyze separately the lower-curve objects and the upper-curve ones; the latter are less interesting for two reasons: (1) only three of them have been captured; and (2) only one (CAPTURE 75) showed a difference when computed with the Galilean satellites, as shown in Fig. 5. The jovicentric path of CAPTURE 75 is given in Fig. 6.

The effects of the Jovian satellites are especially evident in the cases of CAPTURE 26 and 28, which belong to the lower-curve group. In Figs. 7 and 8 the time evolutions of the semimajor axes of these bodies are shown, while the jovicentric paths appear in Figs. 9, 10, 11 and 12. These objects, as well as

п	
щ	
BI	
Z	

Summary of the results of three computations

		CAPTURE		CAP	TURE/NO	NSAT	CA	NPTURE/SA	T
	Capture	Trans- ition	No. of orbits	Capture	Trans- ition	No. of orbits	Capture	Trans- ition	No. of orbits
18	yes	L - U	none	yes	T – U	none	yes	L – U	none
22	yes	L U	lret.	yes	L – L	2ret.	yes	$\mathbf{L} - \mathbf{L}$	2ret.
26	yes	L - L	4ret.	yes	L - L	4ret.	yes	L - L	3ret.
28	yes	L - L	3ret.	yes	L U	13ret.	yes	L – U	4ret.
34	yes	L U	2ret.	yes	L – U	2ret.	yes	L – U	2ret.
36	yes	L – L	lret.	ou	L - L	l ret.	no	L - L	l ret.
38	yes	L – U	2ret.	yes	L - U	2ret.	yes	L - U	2ret.
46	yes	L - U	lret.	yes	L – U	lret.	yes	L - U	lret.
52	ои	L – U	Iret.	yes	L – U	2ret.	yes	L – U	2ret.
56	yes	L - L	none	yes	$\mathbf{L} - \mathbf{L}$	none	yes	L - L	none
68	yes	L - L	none	yes	L - L	lret.	yes	L - L	l ret.
31	ou	U - U	none	ou	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{U}$	l ret.	ои	U – U	lret.
39	ou	U - U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.
43	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.
47	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U - U	l ret.	ou	U – U	lret.
51	yes	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{L}$	none	yes	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{L}$	none	yes	U – L	none
53	ou	U – U	2ret.	ou	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{L}$	none	ou	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{L}$	none
55	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U – U	l ret.
67	yes	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{U}$	2ret.	ou	U – U	2ret.	ou	U – U	2ret.
69	yes	U – L	2ret.	yes	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{L}$	2ret.	yes	$\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{L}$	2ret.
75	ou	U U	2ret.	ou	U – U	2ret.	ou	U – U	2ret.
81	ou	U U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.
87	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.	ou	U – U	lret.



Fig. 5. Time evolution of heliocentric semiaxis of CAPTURE 75. The solid line refers to the computations with and the dotted without the Galilean satellites.

almost all the others, were captured by Jupiter after their exit from the satellite region. CAPTURE 26, without the influence of the satellites, makes four orbits around Jupiter, while the orbits are reduced to three by the influence of the satellites. More striking is the case of CAPTURE 28, which in the present computation has a story completely different and more interesting than in the previous one. In fact, its evolution computed without satellites shows a 62-year capture (the longest continuous one we found until now), during which it makes 13 orbits around Jupiter. The jovicentric orbital parameters of this object are not constant, as can be seen in Fig. 13. In the recomputations with the satellites, CAPTURE 28 unbinds itself from Jupiter after only 4 orbits. In Fig. 13 the time evolution of the jovicentric semiaxis for this case is shown by the solid line. Two remarks can be made on these observations:

- The only two objects that undergo rather strong perturbations by the Galilean satellites both come from the "capture region" indicated in Sec. II, and they are the only objects that make more than two orbits.
- 2. Apart from these cases, and the case of CAPTURE 18 and 75 which show small differences in their final orbits, the influence of the Galilean satellites is very small.



Fig. 6. Jovicentric path of CAPTURE 75 in the rotating frame (Sun on the left; S refers to starting point). In the smaller graph the trajectory within the Galilean region (same reference frame) is shown. Distances are in AU.

Let us finally discuss the influence of the outer planets on the evolution of our objects. The computations, carried out only on the lower-curve objects, have shown negligible differences in the heliocentric and jovicentric parameters with respect to the case without outer planets and satellites. This result justifies the choice, made in the general studies (Carusi and Pozzi 1978b; Carusi *et al.* 1979), of disregarding the perturbations due to other planets if only close encounters are concerned. Of course, in the case of longer evolutions as those performed on real comets, the influence of other planets cannot be neglected.

VI. THE EVOLUTION OF THE ORBIT OF COMET P/GEHRELS 3

As we said in Sec. II, some observed comets had one or more close encounters with Jupiter, during which a satellite capture probably occurred. In order to make a more detailed comparison with our fictitious objects, the short-period comet P/Gehrels 3 was selected, for two reasons: it experienced a temporary satellite capture during the encounter of 1970, as shown by Rickmann (1979), and it passed at a distance of only two planetary radii from the surface of Jupiter. This comet is also interesting because it is a potential candidate for evolving to an asteroid-like orbit, as discussed in the



Fig. 7. Time evolution of heliocentric semiaxis of CAPTURE 26. As in Fig. 5, dots refer to the computation without satellites.



Fig. 8. Time evolution of heliocentric semiaxis of CAPTURE 28.



Fig. 9. Jovicentric path, as in Fig. 6, for CAPTURE 26.



Fig. 10. Jovicentric path of CAPTURE 26 in the computation without satellites.



Fig. 11. Jovicentric path, as in Fig. 6, for CAPTURE 28.



Fig. 12. Jovicentric path of CAPTURE 28 in the computations without satellites.



Fig. 13. Time evolution of jovicentric semiaxis of CAPTURE 28. Dots refer to the evolution without satellites.



Fig. 14. Time evolution of the period of comet P/Gehrels 3 from 1722 to 2132. Dotted lines indicate the resonances with Jupiter.



Fig. 15. Time evolution of the perihelion distance of P/Gehrels 3.

chapter by Kresák. Input data of P/Gehrels 3, together with those of all the planets and of the other short-period comets discovered in 1975, were provided by Marsden to Rickmann (1978, personal communication).

A set of four starting points, the same as those in Rickmann (1979), was used to integrate the evolution of the comet from 1974.854 (J. D. 2442360.5) backwards for 252 yr and forwards for 158 yr, so that the computations cover the period 1722-2132. The method used was the same as described in Sec. IV, and both the outer planets and (only for the 1970 encounter) the Galilean satellites were included. In Figs. 14 and 15 the time evolutions of the period and of the perihelion distance are shown for the four computations.

It is easy to see that the evolution is very similar for the four versions of the comet backwards until an encounter with Jupiter occurred in 1785, and forwards until a very close and long encounter starting in 2055. During this last encounter surely some orbits around Jupiter are made, as is recognizable by the steep peaks and dips in the heliocentric period, which are due to the changes in heliocentric velocity during the revolutions around the planet. As the evolutions divaricate before 1785 and after 2060, nothing can be said about the preceding and subsequent evolution of the comet.

The result of an integration made with the old method (that of our introduction and Secs. I-III), but including the outer planets, is shown in Fig.



Fig. 16. Same graph as in Fig. 14 from 1960 to 1980. The left part refers to the new computation with the satellites, the right to the old evolution.

16 together with the new integration. The differences as one can see are negligible, and this is confirmed by the fact that the old integration (carried out from one of the starting points) agrees with the new computations backwards until 1832. The reason for the negligible influence of the Galilean satellites can be explained by the relative positions of the bodies when the comet was very close to Jupiter (see the smaller graph in Fig. 17): the comet passed inside the orbits of the four satellites, but with a very high angle between the velocity vectors, and crossed their orbits when the satellites were far from it, as we have verified. The larger graph in Fig. 17 shows the jovicentric path of P/Gehrels 3 during its temporary satellite capture in 1970; it is not very similar to any of the CAPTURE objects.

A comparison of the transfer processes from the supposed "cometary belt" between Jupiter and Saturn (see the chapter by Kresák) to the 2/3resonance with Jupiter of P/Oterma (Kazimirchak-Polonskaya 1976; Carusi *et al.* 1979) and P/Gehrels 3 shows that the latter will not return (to the same orbit) after two Jupiter revolutions as was the case for P/Oterma in 1961. This can be attributed to the unfavorable 2/3 resonant motion in which P/Gehrels 3 is now moving; the "quasi-mirror" configuration of Oterma in 1950 (halfway between the 1939 and the 1961 encounter) will not occur in 1986 for P/Gehrels 3, so the encounter of 1998 will be less effective and less close than that of 1974 and will not cause a transfer back to the Jupiter-Saturn belt.

VII. GENERAL REMARKS AND CONCLUSIONS

In this final section we will make a few comments on the computations and draw some general conclusions. The first remark concerns the way of starting the Galilean satellites. In the case of the fictitious bodies they were



Fig. 17. Jovicentric path of P/Gehrels 3 in the new computations with the satellites. S refers to the starting point of our backwards evolution. Distances are in AU.

started as the distance of the closest object from Jupiter became less than 2.5×10^6 km and were stopped when it became greater than 2.5×10^6 km. In the run with the lower-curve objects, the starting jovicentric orbit of Europa was wrong (it had an eccentricity of 0.17). We do not think that this error can invalidate the conclusions of our work; Europa is the smallest of the Galilean satellites and our research is a test, carried out on fictitious objects, of the effect of the presence of satellites around major planets. Therefore a small difference from the real situation is not crucial.

Incidentally, we noted an interesting uncoupling of the orbits of the satellites caused by this error. For comet P/Gehrels 3 the satellites were started when the distance of the comet from Jupiter was 4.97×10^6 km and the starting points were those corresponding to that instant (11:15 AM of 21 August 1970), as derived from Connaissance des Temps. Again the satellites were stopped when the distance from Jupiter became greater than 4.97×10^6 km. In this case the masses of the Galilean satellites were subtracted from that of Jupiter when these bodies were switched on, and were added at the instant of switching off. We had omitted making this correction for the fictitious objects, but an analysis of evolutions of objects that did not suffer change in the computation with the satellites has convinced us that this correction is not very significant in varying the orbital evolution; it only changes the time scale slightly.

In any case we could not avoid small jumps in the heliocentric parameters of Jupiter at the switching the satellites on and off but we think that this effect is an inescapable consequence of the sensitivity of the method based on Greenspan's discrete mechanics.

The general conclusion of this work is that the influence of the Galilean satellites on the dynamical evolutions of objects having a very close encounter with Jupiter is not very relevant. In only 4 cases out of 23 have the evolutions with the satellites shown differences when compared to those without satellites. These differences, however, were important in two cases, CAPTURE 26 and 28, in which the satellite captures were considerably shortened. This conclusion somehow resembles that of the general research on close encounters with Jupiter, that is: low efficiency of the encounter in the general case, but higher effectiveness in special cases (inner planet-crossers and orbits nearly tangent to that of Jupiter). We must, however, emphasize that the number of objects involved in this work is not high enough and the initial sample is not sufficiently representative to allow definite conclusions. Therefore the present study provides an indication of the possible extent of the problem and gives some hints for evaluating the numerical work already done by other authors on comets passing close to Jupiter. It also gives a measure of the flexibility of Greenspan's method, that has proved capable of adapting to problems with a variable number of interacting bodies. Finally we wish to point out that the computations done on comet P/Gehrels 3 agree well with those made on fictitious objects of initial parameters similar to those of the comet (it was an upper-curve object before the encounter of 1970).

Acknowledgments. We would like to thank the Accademia Nazionale dei Lincei for financial support of the computing work, L. Kresák for useful comments on this work and on the method used for the computation of P/Gehrels 3, and H. Rickmann for reviewing the manuscript and providing the starting points mentioned in the text. Special thanks also go to Mrs. Matthews for her kindness and linguistic help.

REFERENCES

- Arlot, J. 1975. A comparison of some observations of the Galilean satellites with Sampson's tables. Celes. Mech. 12: 39-50.
- Bailey, J. M. 1971. Jupiter: Its captured satellites. Science 173: 812-813.
- Bailey, J. M. 1972. Studies on planetary satellites. Satellite capture in the three-body elliptical problem. Astron. J. 77: 177-182.
- Belyaev, N. A. 1967. Orbital evolution of comets Neuimin 2 (1916 II), Comas Sola (1927 III), and Schwassmann-Wachmann 2 (1929 I) over the 400 years from 1660 to 2060. Sov. Astr.-A.J. 11: 366-373.
- Carusi, A. 1979. A new numerical method for the integration of the motion equation for a n-body system: Theory and applications. In *Instabilities in Dynamical Systems*, ed. V. G. Szebehely (Dordrecht: D. Reidel). In press.

Carusi, A., and Pozzi, F. 1978a. A new method for close encounter computation, Moon and Planets 19: 65-70.

Carusi, A., and Pozzi, F. 1978b. Planetary close encounters between Jupiter and about 3000 fictitious minor bodies. *Moon and Planets* 19: 71-87.

Carusi, A.; Pozzi, F.; and Valsecchi, G. B. 1978. Planetary close encounters: Changes in a planet crossing population (NASA-TM 79729) 22-24.

Carusi, A.; Pozzi, F.; and Valsecchi, G. B. 1979. Planetary close encounters: An investigation on temporary satellite capture phenomena. In *Dynamics of the Solar System*, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 185-189.

Carusi, A., and Valsecchi, G. B. 1979a. Planetary close encounters: Importance of nearly tangent orbits. *Moon and Planets*, (in press).

Carusi, A., and Valsecchi, G. B. 1979b. Effects of a close encounter with Jupiter on different populations of planet crossing objects. *Moon and Planets*, (in press).

Everhart, E. 1972. The origin of short-period comets. Astrophys. Lett. 10: 131-135.

Everhart, E. 1973. Horseshoe and Trojan orbits associated with Jupiter and Saturn. Astron. J. 78: 316-328.

Everhart, E. 1976. The evolution of comet orbits. In *The Study of Comets*, eds. B. Donn, M. Mumma, W. Jackson, M. A'Hearn and R. Harrington (NASA SP-393, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 445-461.

Ferraz-Mello, S. 1975. Problems on the Galilean satellites of Jupiter. Celes. Mech. 12: 27-37.

Gehrels, T. 1977. Some interrelations of asteroids, Trojans and satellites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 323-325.

Greenspan, D. 1973. An algebraic, energy conserving formulation of classical molecular and Newtonian *n*-body interaction. *Bull. Amer. Math. Soc.* 79: 423-427.

Heppenheimer, T. A. 1975. On the presumed capture origin of Jupiter's outer satellites. *Icarus* 24: 172-180.

Heppenheimer, T. A., and Porco, C. 1977. New contributions to the problem of capture. *Icarus* 30: 385-401.

Horedt, Gp. 1972a. Capture in the restricted three-body problem. Acta Astron. 22: 55-66.

Horedt, Gp. 1972b. Single close encounters in the planetary problem. Celes. Mech. 6: 232-241.

Horedt, Gp. 1974. Numerical exploration of the capture problem. Acta Astron. 24: 207-213.

Horedt, Gp. 1976. Capture of planetary satellites. Astron. J. 81: 675-678.

Hunter, R. B. 1967a. Motions of satellites and asteroids under the influence of Jupiter and the sun. I. Stable and unstable satellite orbits. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 136: 245-265.

Hunter, R. B. 1967b. Motions of satellites and asteroids under the influence of Jupiter and the sun. II. Asteroid orbits close to Jupiter. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 136: 267-277.

Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, E. I. 1967. Evolution of short-period comet orbits from 1660 to 2060, and the role of the outer planets. Sov. Astron.-A.J. 11: 349-365.

Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, E. I. 1972. The major planets as powerful transformers of cometary orbits. In *The Motion, Evolution of Orbits and Origin of Comets*, eds. G. A. Chebotarev, E. I. Kazimirchak-Polonskaya and B. G. Marsden (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 373-397.

- Kazimirchak-Polonskaya, E. I. 1976. Review of investigations performed in USSR on close approaches of comets to Jupiter and the evolution of cometary orbits. In *The Study of Comets*, eds. B. Donn, M. Mumma, W. Jackson, M. A'Hearn and R. Harrington (NASA SP-393, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 490-536.
- Kresák, L. 1972. On the dividing line between cometary and asteroidal orbits. In The Motion, Evolution of Orbits and Origin of Comets, eds. G. A. Chebotarev, E. I. Kazimirchak-Polonskaya and B. G. Marsden (Dordrecht: D. Reidel) pp. 505-514.
- LaBudde, R. A., and Greenspan, D. 1976a. Energy and momentum conserving methods of arbitrary order for the numerical integration of equations of motion. I. Motion of a single particle. *Numer. Math.* 25: 323-346.

- LaBudde, R. A., and Greenspan, D. 1976b. Energy and momentum conserving methods of arbitrary order for the numerical integration of equations of motion. II. Motion of a system of particles. *Numer. Math.* 26: 1-16.
- Moulton, F. R. 1914. On the stability of direct and retrograde satellite orbits. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 75: 40-57.
- Pollack, J. B.; Burns, J. A.; and Tauber, M. E. 1979. Gas drag in primordial circumplanetary envelopes: A mechanism for satellite capture. *Icarus* 37: 587-611.
- Rickmann, H. 1979. Recent dynamical history of the six short-period comets discovered in 1975. In *Dynamics of the Solar System*, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Roy, A. E., and Ovenden, M. W. 1955. On the occurrence of commensurable mean motions in the solar system. II. The mirror theorem. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 115: 296-309.
- Sampson, R. A. 1910. Tables of the Four Great Satellites of Jupiter (London: Wesley).
- Sitarski, G. 1968. Approaches of the parabolic comets to the outer planets. Acta Astron. 18: 171-195.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Evolution of the Earth's planetesimal swarm subsequent to the formation of the earth and moon. Proc. Lun. Sci. Conf. VIII. (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1-16.

DISTANT ASTEROIDS AND OUTER JOVIAN SATELLITES

J. DEGEWIJ University of Arizona

and

C. J. VAN HOUTEN Leiden University

Sixty percent of the sampled objects in the Hilda, Trojan and outer Jovian satellite locations belong to C-type and another 30 % belong to a new group called RD-type (reddish and dark), sometimes referred to simply as D-type. Objects in this group have low albedo values between 2 and 4 % and steep reflection spectra between 0.7 μ m and 0.9 μ m. Also 944 Hidalgo belongs to this group but shows color variation over its surface. Meteoritic minerals with similar optical reflection spectra are discussed. Trojans with sizes down to 15 km in the cloud preceding Jupiter are ~3.5 times more numerous than those in the following cloud. RD-type Trojans appear more often in the preceding cloud. There is a resemblance of spectrum, albedo and phase relation among the majority of Trojans and the outer Jovian satellites.

Little is known about statistics and physical parameters of asteroids and satellites beyond the main asteroid belt. This is because of the faintness of these objects (V > 16 mag) which makes detection and measurement difficult. The use of the 122-cm Palomar Schmidt telescope aimed towards the center of the Trojan cloud, shows that on a $6.5 \times 6.5 103$ a-O plate exposed for 10 minutes, 300 main-belt asteroids, 20 Trojans and 4 Hildas can

be found from the apparent motion. The TRIAD orbital elements file (see Bender's tables in Part VII), and also Chapman *et al.* (1978) give orbital elements for 26 Hildas, 12 Trojans preceding, and 10 following Jupiter in its orbit. Assuming an albedo of 0.03, 75 % of these relatively bright Hildas and Trojans have diameters larger than 50 km.

Extensive progress in the knowledge of physical parameters of objects with V>16 mag has been made with an image intensifier and TV acquisition. An inexpensive system for use with the 154-cm Catalina reflector has been developed and built by E. F. Montgomery of the Lunar and Planetary Laboratory. This system made it possible to detect objects down to $V\sim19$ mag and to center them in the photometer.

In the first part of this chapter we review the knowledge about distant asteroids like Hildas, Trojans and Hidalgo. In the second part we review the knowledge for the outer Jovian satellites. Finally we discuss whether the distant asteroids show similarities with those in the main belt and whether mixing has taken place between different locations in the solar system. The surface mineralogy will also be discussed.

I. DISTANT ASTEROIDS

Statistics of Trojans

In 1772 Lagrange showed that stable configurations of three masses, m_1 , m_2 , m_3 , are possible if the distances between these masses are equal. A further condition for stability is that $m_1 \ge 25 m_2$ and that m_3 is very small with respect to both m_1 and m_2 . If m_1 is taken to be the mass of the sun, m_2 that of Jupiter and m_3 that of an asteroid, then the stability conditions are fulfilled. Stability here means that the mass m_3 can oscillate around the equilibrium point. From the geometry it follows that two such points are possible in Jupiter's orbital plane. They are usually denoted by the symbols L_4 and L_5 and are called libration points or Lagrangian points. Here L_4 is called the preceding Lagrangian point because L_4 preceeds, and L_5 follows, Jupiter in its orbit. The motion of mass points around both locations has given rise to extensive discussion in the literature which will not be reviewed here. It is sufficient to say that the motion around the libration point can be described by a combination of two periods. The longer of the two depends on the amplitude of the oscillation and is on the order of 150-200 yr (Rabe 1961). The shorter period is practically equal to the orbital period of Jupiter, 12 yr.

The theoretical stability of asteroids near the triangular Lagrangian points of the Sun-Jupiter system does not necessarily imply that they are exactly there. The first asteroid near one of these libration points was found by M. Wolf in Heidelberg in 1906. It became customary to name these asteroids after the heroes of Homer's *Iliad*; those found near the point



Fig. 1. Distribution of the orbital inclinations of 72 Trojans.

preceding Jupiter were named after the Greek warriors and those near the following point after the defenders of Troy. At the moment 22 Trojan asteroids in both clouds have permanent numbers and have been named. But, in addition, two other groups of orbital elements are available: (1) Trojans found in the Palomar-Leiden Survey (PLS; van Houten *et al.* 1970*b*) – from the Trojans found in this survey 15 had reliable orbital elements and two have now permanent numbers; and (2) Trojans found in a special survey made in 1973 (Minor Planet Circulars 4289–4294); in this survey 34 Trojans were found for which orbital elements were obtained. The material of these three groups, comprised of 69 objects, forms the basis for the following statistical discussion.

Rabe (1967) showed that the eccentricities of the Trojan orbits are dynamically limited; for small-amplitude librations this limit is approximately 0.19, but in the case of large libration amplitudes the limit decreases to 0.08. In accordance with this result none of the orbital eccentricities of the known Trojans exceeds 0.19. The distribution of the inclinations is shown in Fig. 1. There is a possibility that the distribution is bimodal; a group of small and one of large inclinations are separated by a minimum at $i \sim 13^\circ$. But it should be realized that both the PLS and the special survey in 1973 were limited to a region $\pm 6^\circ$ from the ecliptic, so that in this material high-inclination Trojans are severely underrepresented. It seems, therefore, premature to draw definite conclusions about the statistical distribution of the Trojan orbits of high inclination (a detailed discussion is made by Yoder [1979] and in the chapter by Greenberg and Scholl in this book). Plates have been taken in 1975 to extend the survey of the preceding point to higher inclinations.

It was shown in a special survey (van Houten *et al.* 1970*a*), in combination with the PLS result, that the total number of asteroids around the preceding point to a limit of B(a,0) = 20.9 or a diameter of 15 km
amounts to \sim 700. This number is uncertain because it is extrapolated from an observed number of 45 and also the concentration of Trojans to the plane of the ecliptic is at present unknown. In the same survey it was shown that the number of Trojans found, as a function of opposition magnitude, shows a linear relation with the same slope as found for the asteroids in the outer zone of the belt (3.0 $\leq a \leq$ 3.5 AU).

Comparison of the 1973 survey, in which part of the surroundings of L_4 was investigated, with a similar survey for L_5 , made in 1971, indicates that the Trojans around L_4 are ~3.5 times more numerous than those around L_5 (van Houten 1980). This means that, to the 20.9-magnitude limit, the surroundings of L_5 contain only ~200 Trojans, bringing the combined number of Trojans brighter than this limit to ~900.

Albedos and Diameters

Two techniques exist for the determination of a geometric albedo: polarimetry and infrared radiometry. The first technique is reviewed in the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner in this book and the second in the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky. The polarimetric technique has limitations because of the faintness of the objects considered here and their small ranges in phase angle. Also, for dark objects there is no unique interpretation (Zellner *et al.* 1977b). Zellner *et al.* observed C-type UBV colors for the Hildas 153 and 361. Zellner (personal communication) found that single polarization measurements for both asteroids are, however, inconsistent with the polarization curve of a typical C-type asteroid in the main belt. Zellner reports further that polarization measurements for Trojan 624 Hektor are consistent with a C-type surface.

Radiometric albedos and diameters for four Trojans were first published by Cruikshank (1977). He used the radiometric information of the 20 μ m band which for Trojans is close to the maximum of the Planck curve at 25 μ m (120 K). To derive albedos and diameters he used visual estimates of the optical magnitudes. Morrison (1977) recomputed the albedos and diameters in a consistent system and used the absolute visual magnitudes from Gehrels and Gehrels (1979). Gehrels and Tedesco (1979) introduced a more realistic absolute magnitude listing in which the correction to zero degrees phase angle was made by a phase coefficient of 0.039 mag/deg, which is in agreement with the value obtained by van Houten *et al.* (1970*b*) for faint and distant asteroids. The absolute magnitudes given in Column 9 of Table I are basically those of Gehrels and Tedesco (1979) with some adjustments for objects observed since.

With the 154-cm Catalina reflector of the Lunar and Planetary Laboratory and the infrared bolometer as described by Low and Rieke (1974), Degewij (1978b) obtained radiometric albedos and diameters at 10.6 μ m for four Trojans and three Hildas. The results given in Table II differ

-	
ш	
Ļ	
ጯ	
∕,	
ŗ	

atellites	
and S	
Asteroids	
Distant	

									V(1,0)	∇m			Ρ		Diam.		
	(I)	B-V (2)	n (3)	VR (4)	V-I (5)	(6)	r (7)	S)	(mag) (9)	(mag) (10)	n (11)	app (12)	(hr) (13)	<i>P</i> _V (14)	(km) (15)	Type (16)	Ref. (17)
944 Hidalgo	0.22	0.75	7					Y	10.83	0.5			10.06			RD	
Preceding Trojans																	
588 Achilles	0.23	0.74	I					>	8.97		-	-				RD	
624 Hektor	0.27	0.77	>5	0.44	0.95	1.22	ŝ	, >	7 <i>.</i> 7	1.2			6.92	0.038	190:	RD	a,e
659 Nestor	0.31	0.75	Г	0.40	0.80		-		8.86		I	I				с С	
911 Agamemnon	0.22	0.77	7					Y	8.26	0.46	4	4	6-10	0.035	158	RD	q
1143 Odysseus	0.25	0.79	7						8.55	0.08	7	2				1	
1437 Diomedes	0.24	0.71	4	0.37	0.80	1.06	ς		8.40	0.36	6	4	18-24	0.021	191	с С	q
1583 Antilochus	0.27	0.76	С	0.42	0.82		I		8.83	0.52	5	З				С	
Following Trojans																	
617 Patroclus	0.24	0.68	\$	0.33	0.69		-	>	8.48	0.25	4	7		0.031	152	C	
884 Priamus	0.22	0.71	5					>	8.96	0.34	7	-				RD	
1172 Aeneas	0.27	0.72	4					×	8.53	0.18	4	-		0.039	132	C	e
1173 Anchises	0.29	0.70	ς	0.32	0.79		Г	~	9.03	0.15	4	2		0.047	95	с С	e
1208 Troilus	0.31	0.73	0	0.32	0.68		-	>	9.19	0.28	4	2				S	
1867 Deiphobus	0.25	0.75	ŝ		0.79		-		8.69	0.28	5	-				C	
Hildas																	
153 Hilda	0.30	0.68	Г						7.69		-	_				ì	
361 Bononia	0.26	0.73	2	0.41	06.0		-	Y	8.77	0.09	0	2				RD	
958 Asplinda	0.38	0.83	7	0.42	0.93		2		10.70	0.08	7	-		0.18	23	S	
1162 Larissa	0.21	0.65	Г					Y	9.60:	0.85	7	0		0.14:	42	М	
1212 Francette	0.23	0.69	Ч					>	7.29				>16			S	q
1268 Libya	0.23	0.67	-						9.34		I	1				I	

ъ
e
ē
Ľ,
5
0
F)
_
Ξ
Ξ
Ĕ
EI
EI(
ILE I ((
BLE I ((
ABLE I ((
CABLE 1 ((
TABLE I ((

Distant Asteroids and Satellites

									V(1,0)	Δm			Ρ		Diam.		
	U-B	B−V	r	V-R		V-IJ	r i	S	(mag)	(mag)	u	app	(hr)	Ad	(km)	Type	Ref.
	(I)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	6	8	(6)	(10)	Ē	(12)	(13)	(14)	(15)	(16)	(11)
1345 Potomac	0.29	0.71	3	0.34	0.72		-		9.97	0.09	б	2				С	
1439 Vogtia	0.32	0.75	-						10.64		-	1				ł	
1512 Oulu	0.20	0.70	7					У	9.82	0.17	7	2		0:030	83	RD	
1529 Oterma	0.24:	0.76	7					Y	10.32	0.06	7	-				RD	
1754 Cunningham	0.26	0.62	-						10.08		-	l				I	
Satellites																	
J6 Himalia	0:30	0.67	5	0.34	0.71		7		8.14	0.12			9.5	0.03	170	С	e
J7 Elara	0.28	0.69	5	0.31	0.64		б		10.07	0.51	5	ς		0.03	80	C	e
J8 Pasiphae	0.34	0.63	2	0.40	0.82		2		10.33:	large?						C	
S7 Hyperion	0.33	0.77	12	0.61*		0.80	-									I	
S9 Phoebe	0.33	0.70	10						6.91	0.24°			21.2 ^c			C	c
N1 Triton	0.30	0.70	٢	0.55*			ъ		-0.96	0.07						I	
*V-R . colors aiven																	

*V-RJ colors given. Y0.3 – 1.1 µm spectrum is known.

all pundap and Gehrels (1969). ^bTaylor (1971). ^cAndersson (1974). ^dTaylor *et al.* (1976). ^eCruikshank (1977).

422

TABLE II

10 µm Radiometric Albedos and Diameters

					R	\triangleleft		D	
Object	Date	ΔM_1	V(1,0)	N10.6	(AU)	(AU)	ğ	(km) (0)	Λd
(1)	(7)	(c)	(+)	(c)	(0)	6	(0)	(6)	(01)
617 T	9 Jan 78	0.40	8.48	4.52	4.71	4.41	+12	154 ± 5	0.030 ± 1
624 T	9 Jan 78	0.40	7.77	4.52	5.02	4.52	-10	201 ± 8	0.034 ± 2
911 T	9 Jan 78	0.40	8.26	5.46	5.30	4.90	+10	158 ±10	0.035 ± 5
958 Hi	9 Jan 78	0.35	10.70	6.47	3.32	2.36	1 4	23 ± 4	0.179 ±70
1162 Hi	7 Apr 78	0.35	9.60	5.98	3.85	2.98	+	42±5	0.141 ±30
1437 T	9 Jan 78	0.40	8.40	4.60	5.02	4.47	+10	191 ±10	0.021 ± 2
1512 Hi	6-7 Apr 78	0.35	9.82	3.57	3.53	2.53	1	83±2	0.030 ± 1

slightly from those published by Degewij (1978b) because of the improvements in absolute magnitudes. Column 3 of Table II gives the transformation from the instrumental system ($\lambda_{eff} = 10.6 \ \mu$ m) to the standard system ($\lambda_{eff} = 10.0 \ \mu$ m); details are given by Gradie (1978). Column 5 gives the infrared flux at 10.6 μ m and the following columns give respectively, the distance between object and Sun, object and Earth, and the phase angle (negative before and positive after opposition). The diameters and albedos from Cruikshank (1977) and Degewij (1978b) are combined in Columns 14 and 15; Cruikshank's values are adjusted for the absolute magnitudes in Column 9. An equal weight was given to determine an average if the two sources provided data for the same object.

The three Hildas have different albedo types. Both 958 and 1162 have high albedos and 1512 has a low albedo. Three Trojans in the preceding cloud and three in the following cloud all have low albedos between 0.02 and 0.05. It is of interest to look for a systematic difference in albedos for objects in the two clouds. The data in Table I show an average and error in the mean of 0.031 ± 0.005 (n=3) for Trojans preceding Jupiter and 0.039 ± 0.005 (n=3) for Trojans following Jupiter. The higher number of Trojans, down to a certain magnitude limit, in the cloud preceding Jupiter than the number following Jupiter cannot be explained by systematically different albedos for the objects in the two clouds. If the difference between the average albedos for the three objects in each cloud is real, then the number difference between preceding and following would be even larger.

Reflectance Spectra at Optical and Infrared Wavelengths

The spectral information of solid bodies in the solar system is given in terms of spectral reflectance. This is the ratio of the fluxes of object and Sun, integrated across the spectral response of the filter normalized to unity at 0.55 μ m. Extensive work has been done by Chapman et al. (1973), and McCord and Chapman (1975a,b) to derive spectral reflectance curves for 98 bright asteroids. They used 22 narrowband filters in the wavelength domain $0.32 - 1.10 \ \mu m$ and included some Trojans in their program. It was found that both 624 Hektor and 911 Agamemnon yielded unique reflection spectra with a steep rise between 0.7 and 0.9 μ m. The spectrum of 1173 Anchises (Chapman 1976) was, however, flat in this domain and showed similarities with a C-type spectrum. Chapman has measured many more spectra (see the chapter by Chapman and Gaffey). Their chapter contains spectral reflectivities for three Trojans preceding Jupiter, five Trojans following Jupiter, five Hildas, and 944 Hidalgo which is the object in a very elongated orbit reaching beyond Jupiter and Saturn. Table I, Column 8 shows a "y" if the spectrum of the object is known.

For many years broadband UBV colors of asteroids have been measured at the University of Arizona. UBV colors for 624 Hektor (Dunlap and Gehrels 1969), 911 Agamemnon and 1437 Diomedes (Taylor 1971), 588 Achilles,



Fig. 2. U-B versus B-V colors for distant asteroids in the 153 Hilda group (\bigcirc) and the Trojan cloud preceding (\bullet) and following (\blacktriangle) Jupiter, and some faint satellites. The data are from Table I. Colors at red wavelengths are known for objects marked with bars: vertical bars mean steep reddish *RD*-type spectra (V-I \ge 0.9; see Figs. 3 and 4) and horizontal bars mean flat *C*-type spectra. The color of the sun is at U-B = 0.10 and B-V = 0.63. The domain for *C* compositional types is drawn as defined by Bowell *et al.* (1978). The error bar represents the expected error in the mean of the measurements.

1143 Odysseus, and 1583 Antilochus (Zellner *et al.* 1977*a*) all in the cloud preceding Jupiter, indicate similar colors near the lower right edge of the C-type region shown in Fig. 2. Also the UBV colors of one Hilda (Taylor *et al.* 1976) and four other Hildas (Zellner *et al.* 1977*a*) are located in this area. Degewij *et al.* (1978) and Degewij (1978*b*) give UBV colors for Trojans in the cloud following Jupiter. The broadband technique has the advantage of a shorter integration time than that of narrowband measurements of comparable accuracy. This makes it possible to measure more faint objects per observing night and then it is feasible to repeat the measurements for the same object during a second and, if needed, a third night.

A photometric survey of distant asteroids and satellites was made by Degewij (1978b). The effective wavelengths and half widths were V: 0.55 (0.08) μ m, R: 0.65 (0.13) μ m, I: 0.83 (0.09) μ m, and I_J: 0.86 (0.18) μ m. Colors in the Kron-system (Kron *et al.* 1953) were provided by Weistrop (personal communication) and linear transformations between the instrumental system and the standard system were obtained. The UBVRII_J colors are given in Table I; in Column 4 the "*" means that V-R_J colors in the Johnson system are given. These colors are average values of data

TABLE III

			Reflectance	es	Cole	ors
A	Asteroid	\mathbf{v}	R	Ι	V-R	V-I
		0.55	0.65	0.83		
16	Psyche	0.98	1.06	1.12	0.40	0.88
141	Lumen	1.00	1.00	1.04	0.31	0.77
588	Achilles	1.00	1.10	1.27	0.41	0.99
884	Patroclus	0.98	1.04	1.20	0.38	0.95
911	Agamemnon	0.98	1.06	1.30	0.40	1.04
944	Hidalgo	0.95	1.07	1.25	0.44	1.03
1162	Larissa	1.00	1.03	1.05	0.34	0.78
1172	Aeneas	1.02	1.10	1.10:	0.39	0.81
1212	Francette	1.00	0.93:	0.92:	0.23	0.64
1512	Oulu	1.02	1.12	1.32	0.41	1.01
1529	Oterma	0.98	1.12	1.28	0.46	1.02

Synthesized Colors from Reflection Spectra^a

^aBelow V, R and I are the effective wavelengths in μ m.

obtained on n different nights (columns 3 and 7). Typical standard deviations for objects with V magnitudes between 15 and 16 are 0.02 mag for both UBV and VRII_J colors.

It is possible to determine the scale factor between the measurements for objects observed in common by Chapman and Degewij. With

$$m_{\lambda_1} - m_{\lambda_1} = S_{\lambda_1,\lambda_2} - 2.5 \log \left(R_{\lambda_1} / R_{\lambda_2} \right) \tag{1}$$

we determined S_{λ_1,λ_2} . For the UBV measurements the objects in common were: 361, 617, 588, 624, 884, 911, 1172, 1173, 1208, 1212, 1512 and 1529. For the VRI measurements the objects in common were: 361, 617, 624, 1173 and 1208. The values for S_{λ_1,λ_2} and the standard deviations are: $S_{\rm BV} = 0.63 \pm 0.02 \ (1172), S_{\rm UV} = 0.82 \pm 0.05 \ (1173, 624, 911), S_{\rm VR} = 0.31$ ± 0.05 , and $S_{VI} = 0.73 \pm 0.06$ (617). Numbers between parentheses mean that the S value for these objects departs by more than 0.1 mag from the mean and therefore zero weight was given. For both 624 and 911 we notice a discrepancy between a steep UV drop-off as measured by Chapman and a shallower UV drop-off shown by the numerous UBV data. This does not point towards a possibility for spots. The most likely explanation is that the discrepancy is due to calibration errors and limited photon statistics. These scale factor values were used to compute "synthetic" colors from Chapman's spectra for objects without broadband color measurements. The colors are given in Table III which includes also M-type main belt asteroid 16 Psyche and C-type main-belt asteroid 141 Lumen. The VRI colors of Table I and



Fig. 3. V-I versus V-R colors for distant asteroids in the 153 Hilda group (○), the Trojan cloud preceding (●) and following (▲) Jupiter, and some faint satellites. The data are from Table I. The underlined symbols represent synthetic colors (see Table III) obtained from spectra measured by Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter). The color of the sun is at V-I = 0.73 and V-R = 0.31. Reflection spectra for five of the numbered objects are given in Fig. 4. The error bar represents the expected error in the mean of the measurements.

Fig. 4. Reflection spectra for two Trojans 1173 and 1208 in the C-type group and Trojan 911 in the reddish RD-group. For comparison a typical C-type and M-type spectrum are given. The spectra from Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter) are weighted with the broadband color information given in Table I. The error bar represents the expected error in the mean of the measurements.

Table III are plotted in Fig. 3. We draw the following conclusions from Figs. 2, 3 and 4:

- 1. The distribution of VRI colors indicates two or possibly three groups of spectra. Group 1 contains spectra with a drop-off toward red wavelengths like 1208 Troilus; Group 2 contains C-type spectra like 1173 Anchises; and Group 3 contains spectra with a steep rise toward red wavelengths like 911 Agamemnon. This last group with V-I \ge 0.9 is designated by RD, for reddish and dark distant objects; in the TRIAD file (Part VII of this book) this is simply denoted as Type D.
- 2. The objects with UBV colors in the C-domain all have C-type VRI colors with the exception of the Hilda asteroid 361 Bononia.

3. The objects with UBV colors outside the lower right part of the C-domain have RD-type spectra with the exception of the Trojans 1583 and 1867.

From this information it can be inferred that 60 % of the distant objects for which spectral information is known, do not differ from typical C-type asteroids in the main belt; the Hilda asteroid 958 Asplinda, however, is an S-type and 1162 Larissa is an M-type. Recent observations by Tedesco (personal communication) with an 8-color photometer confirm this classification for 1162. The RD-type spectra are unknown in the main belt; we see that 3 out of 7 Hildas, 3 out of 6 Trojans preceding Jupiter, 1 out of 5 Trojans following Jupiter, and 944 Hidalgo belong to this type. The R-type as defined by Bowell *et al.* (1978) has very red UBV colors (U-V \geq 1.47). The RD-type has, however, neutral UBV colors (U-V \sim 1.0) and the spectral reddening occurs beyond the V band.

Regarding the mineralogy of *RD*-type surfaces, two types of meteoritic minerals show a strong upturn in the reflectance spectrum somewhere around 0.7 μ m (Gaffey, personal communication). One type is represented by the Angra dos Reis meteorite. It has an albedo of ~5.5 % and a relatively flat spectrum shortward of 0.6 μ m with a very strong increase in reflectance beyond 0.6 μ m (Gaffey 1974). This meteorite consists mostly of a fassaite, a calcic-aluminus pyroxene with iron and titanium. Mao *et al.* (1977) assigned the strong visual absorption to a complex charge-transfer process involving ferrous iron and titanium. This mineral is a product of high temperature (\geq 500°C) igneous and/or metamorphic reactions.

The second type of meteoritic mineral is the iron-rich clay mineral matrix material of the C1 and C2 meteorites, but without the attending opaque phases like magnetite, carbon, etc. This material is strongly absorbant in the blue and visible with an absorption edge between 0.5 and 0.8 μ m depending on the chemistry and crystal structure of the specific material. The absorption would arise either from ferrous-ferric alteration products or from condensates of the nebula appropriate for the outer solar system. This is what the C1-C2 matrix material would look like if it were depleted in the opaque carbon and magnetite grains, although it might be less dark. Gaffey prefers this second interpretation but its biggest stumbling block is how to prevent the incorporation of the opaque phases.

Optical Photometry

Extensive work has been done at the University of Arizona on the variation of the brightness of distant objects with time and phase angle. Lightcurve studies for Trojan 624 Hektor (Dunlap and Gehrels 1969) showed a very elongated (2.75:1) body shape and a rotation period of 6^{h} 55^m. The

same paper reports moderate amplitudes (0.2-0.4 mag) for two other Trojans; 911 has a fairly short period (6-10 hr) and 1437 has a longer one (18-24 hr). Taylor *et al.* (1976) found from two portions of lightcurves for Hilda asteroid 1212 with an interval of one day that the rotation period must be long, probably >16 hr.

Since insufficient observing time with large telescopes is available to make extensive lightcurve studies for distant objects, the alternative is to obtain as many magnitude points as possible over a range of phase angles. The presence of large lightcurve amplitudes then reveals itself by striking scatter in the resulting phase curves. We have embarked on such a program, especially for the possibility of making a comparison with the phase curves for main belt asteroids of comparable size. This comparison may give an insight into possible differences in surface texture between the objects in both locations. Individual measurements updated to July 1978 are given by Degewij (1978b). More observations have been obtained since and all data are summarized in Table I, Columns 9–12. B(1,0) is the blue absolute magnitude in the UBV photometric system described by Johnson (1965). It is the magnitude at 0.45 μ m at one AU to the earth and the sun and zero degrees phase angle as computed from the formulae (Gehrels and Tedesco 1979):

$$B(1,0) = B - 5 \log r - 5 \log \Delta + 0.538 - 0.134 |\alpha|^{0.714} - 7\beta, \text{ for } |\alpha| < 7^{\circ}$$

$$B(1,0) = B - 5 \log r - 5 \log \Delta - |\alpha|\beta , \text{ for } |\alpha| \ge 7^{\circ}$$
(2)

in which r is the distance between object and Sun in AU, Δ is the distance between object and Earth in AU, α is the phase angle, and the phase coefficient $\beta = 0.039 \text{ mag/deg}$. In Table I n is the number of different days on which a V(1,0) was obtained, Δm is the difference between the maximum and minimum value of V(1,0), "app" is the number of apparitions for which magnitude determinations were obtained, and V(1,0) = B(1,0) - (B-V).

Degewij (1978b) has found that the deviation of these data from the average phase function for bright asteroids in the main belt (Gehrels 1967) hardly exceeds those of the rms errors (0.03–0.05 mag) in the observations. Exceptions are 884, 911, 1162, 1437, and 1583. For 1437 and 1583, parts of lightcurves have been observed by Gehrels (Dunlap and Gehrels 1969) indicating amplitudes of ~0.4 mag. Firm conclusions about body shapes from only two to nine magnitude observations per object are obviously impossible. However, these distant asteroids do not have lightcurve amplitudes comparable with the maximum amplitude of Hektor's lightcurve (1.2 mag). The Hilda asteroid 1162, however, may be an exception; its diameter is 5 times smaller than that of Hektor. More data for the same asteroids during an opposition 3 yr later will be desirable to determine if a different aspect yields more insight into the true shape.

In the distribution of the collision velocities in the Trojan clouds as compared with the main belt, a great difference has been postulated by Hartmann and Cruikshank (1978). They required low collision velocities between two bodies in the Trojan clouds in order to make partial coalescence without rebound possible. Such a mechanism would explain the elongated shape of Hektor. The slope of the size distribution of the Trojans and that of the outer main belt are similar, however, and no dynamical argument has yet been made to demonstrate that relative velocities are lower among Trojans than among main-belt asteroids. The chapter in this book by Hartmann gives an overview of processes to explain very elongated body shapes.

Hidalgo

944 Hidalgo travels from the inner edge of the asteroid belt, at 2 AU from the sun, to an aphelion distance of 9.6 AU. The orbital eccentricity is 0.66 and the inclination is 42° . The period of revolution is 14 yr. Kresák (see his chapter in this book) studied in a qualitative way the evolution of objects in elongated orbits and argues that Hidalgo may be an extinct cometary nucleus. Soderblom and Harlan (1976) looked for cometary spectral emission lines, but found none.

During the 1976 opposition, which occurred while Hidalgo was near its perihelion, many physical observations were made. The UBV colors (Degewij et al. 1978; Tedesco and Bowell 1979) and VRI colors as derived from the spectral reflectances obtained by Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter and their Fig. 2) suggest an RD-type. There is, however, a variation in UBV colors (Tedesco and Bowell 1979) and presumably also VRI colors during the rotational cycle. Unfortunately no infrared radiometric observations were made so we do not know the albedo with certainty. However, Tedesco and Bowell report a phase coefficient of 0.048 mag/deg which they believe rules out a high albedo, and polarization measurements by B. Zellner (personal communication) do not exclude a dark surface. If we assume an albedo of 0.03, then the diameter of Hidalgo is ~60 km which appears somewhat large for a cometary nucleus.

It is still impossible to answer the question as to whether Hidalgo is an extinct cometary nucleus as suggested by its extraordinary orbit. Only fragmentary spectrophotometric information is available for cometary nuclei fainter than ~16 mag. Chapman (personal communication) has obtained a reflection spectrum of Comet Arend-Rigaux between 0.35 and 0.9 μ m which shows similarities with an *RD*-type spectrum. A dust cloud may have affected the spectrum, however, and a more detailed study on the relation between the spectral reflectivity and distance to the sun may provide an insight into what an "asymptotic" spectrum of a comet without gaseous activity at great distances should look like (Degewij 1978*a*). Such a spectrum would be caused mainly by the light reflected from a solid nucleus.

Search for Outgassing Asteroids

Faint objects in the solar system that move in orbits around the sun are called asteroids if no cometary activity is observed. Usually the objects are discovered by direct photography, and an obvious question relevant to the interrelation between comets and asteroids is: do asteroids show weak cometary activity not detectable with direct photography?

A spectrograph is needed to detect weak cometary activity, and to study the physical processes in detail. Degewij observed several faint comets by direct photography using an image intensifier, and a low dispersion (~0.2 μ m/mm) spectrograph at the Cassegrain focus of the 228-cm telescope of Steward Observatory. For faint (V \geq 15) comets, the coma consists of a dust cloud and a gas cloud. The dust cloud, of unknown composition, contains the majority of material within roughly 10,000 km diameter (~10 arcsec). The gas cloud composed of CN and sometimes C₃ extends much further out and no change in line intensity over the slit length of 20 arcsec for several faint comets was observed. A comparison between direct photography and simultaneous spectroscopy showed that the dust cloud can be detected with both techniques. The gas cloud, however, with its well-defined emission lines, was still detectable with the spectrograph at large (10-20 arsec) distances from the nucleus, whereas the direct photography failed to detect it.

The sensitivity of the equipment for detecting weak gaseous activity initiated a small observing program. The observed asteroids and satellites were: a) Trojan 884 Priamus; b) Hildas 190 Ismene, 499 Venusia, 1162 Larissa, 1512 Oulu, and 1746 Brouwer; c) satellites J6, J7 and S7; and d) asteroids in peculiar orbits: 344 Desiderata, 455 Bruchsalia, 664 Judith, 814 Tauris, 1006 Lagrangea, 1036 Ganymed, 1362 Griqua, 1607 Mavis, 1625 The NORC, 1916 1953RA, and 1977RA. Great care was taken to permit a proper subtraction of the spectroscopic features in the night sky. In most cases a spectrum of the sky near to the object was taken with the same exposure time. All spectra were scanned with the ASTROSCAN at Leiden Observatory and the COMTAL image processing system was used to subtract the night sky spectra from the asteroid and satellite spectra. No gaseous activity was detected with certainty.

II. OUTER JOVIAN SATELLITES

The eight outer satellites of Jupiter show two tight groupings with remarkably similar orbital radii, inclinations and eccentricities for each group. The motions of objects in the first group (J6, J7, J10, J13) are prograde and those in the second group (J8, J9, J11, J12) are retrograde. The semimajor axes for the second group are twice as large as those of the first group.

There is a marked discrepancy between the size distributions of asteroids

and outer Jovian satellites. The size distribution for the satellites has a maximum near 40 km. Extensive searches for smaller objects have been made independently by Gehrels and Kowal to a limit of the photographic magnitude as faint as 21.2 (13 km) and only one satellite has been found, J13 (Kowal *et al.* 1975), a member of the prograde group. A suspected faint 14th satellite has been lost again. With the magnitude distribution of the Trojans, about 40 new satellites should have been discovered. Large satellites are deficient also. This topic is discussed by Gehrels (1971, 1977; see his chapter).

Only little is known about albedos. Cruikshank (1977) obtained by infrared radiometry at 20 μ m for both J6 and J7 an albedo of 0.03. Degewij *et al.* (1979) showed that polarimetric measurements for J6 are consistent with this low albedo.

UBVRI colors are given in Table I for J6, J7, and J8 (Degewij *et al.* 1979). All three objects have C-type spectra and these results show that there apparently is no difference in spectral types between the prograde and retrograde satellite groups.

Also, for the three satellites studied, the variation of the brightness with time and phase angle shows similarities with such information for the distant asteroids. The phase relation of J6 shows a close agreement with that for bright asteroids in the main belt (Degewij *et al.* 1979). The brightness of J6 has been monitored by Andersson (1974). He noticed a change in brightness of 0.2 mag on 16 June 1972. Degewij and Zellner obtained on 28 and 29 November 1976 with the 1.54 m Catalina telescope and the 2.28 m Steward telescope of the University of Arizona two sections of a lightcurve that overlap slightly; it appears that J6 has an asteroid-like lightcurve with two maxima and two minima. The lightcurve period is 9.5 hr and its amplitude is 0.12 mag (Degewij *et al.* 1979).

Photographic lightcurves of the satellites J6 (0.1), J8 (0.4), J9 (0.4), J11 (0.3), and J12 (0.4) were obtained on 15 August 1974 from plates taken by Gehrels with the 1.22 m Palomar Schmidt telescope (Degewij 1978b.) The observing period was 6.4 hr. The number between parentheses following the satellite is the standard deviation in magnitudes of the lightcurves of the nearby comparison stars. These high values of the standard deviation are caused by the combination of faintness of the object and a heavy background fog of the plates caused by Jupiter's light scattered in the earth's atmosphere. In similar observing runs on 29 and 30 October 1975, the observing period was 2.5 and 2.9 hr, respectively, for satellites J6 (0.1), J7 (0.2), J8 (0.2), J9 (0.2), J11 (0.2), and J13 (1.4). During these three observing dates only J6 showed some variability; the amplitude was between 0.1 and 0.2 mag. Degewij observed J8 on 28 and 31 January 1979 with the 1.54 m Catalina telescope and found that the V(1,0) magnitudes were similar on both nights with a value of 10.33 (V \sim 16.8). On 30 January the object was not found which may indicate that a large lightcurve amplitude is present.

III. DISCUSSION

With increasing distance from the sun there is a continuous change in the ratio between high- and low-albedo objects (see the chapter by Zellner). Low-albedo objects occur more frequently in the outer zones; a new type of dark surface with reddish RD-type spectra first shows up in the Hilda zone. The seven sampled Hildas show a mixture of both spectral and albedo types, and it is surprising that this distant zone contains with reasonable certainty at least one S-type and one M-type asteroid. Twelve sampled objects in both Trojan clouds all are dark and show a mixture of RD- and C-types equally numerous in the preceding cloud, but only one RD-type out of six objects in the following cloud. This explains the systematic difference in the average B-V color between objects in the two clouds.

With the present limited physical information the following weak constraints can be given for the origin of Hildas and Trojans and their interrelation:

- 1. A theory of the origin of the Hildas must account for the occurrence of at least two high-albedo type asteroids in this distant location.
- 2. To explain the 3.5- times higher density of Trojans in the preceding cloud compared with that in the following cloud, van Houten (1979) proposes that proto-Jupiter swept up material from the solar nebula, causing a larger density of bodies preceding proto-Jupiter than following it. A fascinating question is: are the *RD*-type objects extinct cometary nuclei? In the coming years reflection spectroscopy should be directed to low-activity and distant cometary nuclei, first at optical wavelengths.

The spectral and albedo information shows that there is a similarity between the C-type Trojans and J6, J7 and possibly J8. At infrared wavelengths Cruikshank (personal communication) obtained JHK photometry of J6 and the Trojan 617. The preliminary data show virtually identical reflectances out to $2.2 \,\mu\text{m}$.

There is a resemblance of spectrum, albedo, and phase relation among the majority of the Trojans and the outer Jovian satellites. A dynamical interrelation has been proposed by Bailey (1971, 1972). Greenberg (1976) has discussed recent calculations relating to the possibility that the outer Jovian satellites are captured asteroids. He has shown that Bailey used too many restraints. We are left with two suggestions for the origin of the outer Jovian satellites: a) capture and breakup of an object in a gaseous envelope about Jupiter (Kuiper 1956; Pollack *et al.* 1979); and b) collision between objects within Jupiter's sphere of influence (Colombo and Franklin 1971). It is not yet possible to distinguish between these mechanisms. The collisional mechanism (b) is less likely because the expected fragmental size distribution is not observed. More physical observations of the smaller satellites are needed to check whether either of these mechanisms applies. Acknowledgments. This chapter has benefited from discussions with M. J. Gaffey on a possible connection with meteorites. C. R. Chapman kindly made his spectra available before publication. E. Bowell provided all ephemerides, and his suggestions improved the manuscript considerably. Assistance by G. H. Rieke, M. J. Lebofsky and J. Gradie with the use of the infrared radiometer is gratefully acknowledged. This work is supported by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Andersson, L. E. 1974. A photometric study of Pluto and satellites of the outer planets. Ph. D. dissertation, Indiana University.
- Bailey, J. M. 1971. Origin of the outer satellites of Jupiter. J. Geophys. Res. 76: 7827-7832.
- Bailey, J. M. 1972. Studies on planetary satellites. Satellite capture in the three-body elliptical problem. Astron. J. 77: 177-182.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Interpretation of new asteroid spectrophotometry (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 8: 460.
- Chapman, C. R.; McCord, T. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1973. Asteroid spectral reflectivities. Astron. J. 78: 126-140.
- Chapman, C. R.; Williams, J. G.; and Hartmann, W. K. 1978. The asteroids. In Annual Rev. Astron. Astrophys., eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc.) 16: 33-75.
- Colombo, G., and Franklin, F. 1971. On the formation of the outer satellite groups of Jupiter. *Icarus* 15: 186-189.
- Cruikshank, D. P. 1977. Radii and albedos of four Trojan asteroids and Jovian satellites 6 and 7. *Icarus* 30: 224-230.
- Degewij, J. 1978a. Comet Arend-Rigaux: Not dead yet. Sky and Telescope 55: 14.
- Degewij, J. 1978b. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Degewij, J.; Gradie, J.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Minor planets and related objects. XXV. UBV photometry of 145 faint asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 643-650.
- Degewij, J.; Andersson, L. E.; and Zellner, B. 1979. Photometric properties of the satellites J6 (Himalia), J7 (Elara), J8 (Pasiphae), S7 (Hyperion), S9 (Phoebe) and N1 (Triton). In preparation.
- Dunlap, J. L., and Gehrels, T. 1969. Minor planets. III. Lightcurves of a Trojan asteroid. Astron. J. 74: 796-803.
- Gaffey, M. J. 1974. A systematic study of the spectral reflectivity characteristics of the meteorite classes with applications to the interpretation of asteroid spectra for mineralogical and petrological information. Ph.D. dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Gehrels, T. 1967. Minor planets. II. Photographic magnitudes. Astron. J. 72: 1288-1291.
- Gehrels, T. 1971. Physical parameters of asteroids and interrelations with comets. In From Plasma to Planet, ed. A. Elvius (Stockholm: Almqvist and Wiksell), pp. 169-178.
- Gehrels, T. 1977. Some interrelations of asteroids, Trojans, and satellites. In *Comets*, *Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 323-325.
- Gehrels, T., and Gehrels, N. 1979. Minor planets and related objects. XXVI. Magnitudes for the numbered asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 1660-1674.
- Gehrels, T., and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. Minor planets and related objects. XXVIII. Asteroid magnitudes and phase relations. Astron. J. 84. In press.
- Gradie, J. C. 1978. An astrophysical study of the minor planets in the Eos and Koronis asteroid families. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arizona.

- Greenberg, R. J. 1976. The motions of satellites and asteroids: Natural probes of Jovian gravity. In Jupiter, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 122-132.
- Hartmann, W. K., and Cruikshank, D. P. 1978. The nature of Trojan asteroid 624 Hektor. *Icarus* 36: 353-366.
- Johnson, H. L. 1965. Interstellar extinction in the galaxy. Astrophys. J. 141: 923-942.
- Kowal, C. T.; Aksnes, K.; Marsden, B. G.; and Roemer, E. 1975. Thirteenth satellite of Jupiter. Astron. J. 80: 460-464.
- Kron, G. E.; White, H. S.; and Cascoigne, S. C. B. 1953. Red and infrared magnitudes for 138 stars observed as photometric standards. Astrophys. J. 118: 502-510.
- Kuiper, G. P. 1956. On the origin of the satellites and the Trojans. Vistas in Astronomy, ed. A. Beer (Oxford: Pergamon Press), Vol. 2. pp. 1631-1666.
- Low, F., and Rieke, G. 1974. The instrumentation and techniques of infrared photometry. In *Methods of Experimental Physics* 12, ed. N. Carleton (New York: Academic Press), pp. 415-462.
- Mao, H. K.; Bell, P. M.; and Virgo, D. 1977. Crystal-field spectra of Fassaite from the Angra dos Reis meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 35: 352-356.
- McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975a. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. Astrophys. J. 195: 553-562.
- McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975b. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. II. Astrophys. J. 197: 781-790.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Pollack, J. B.; Burns, J. A.; and Tauber, M. E. 1979. Gas drag in primordial circumplanetary envelopes: A mechanism for satellite capture. *Icarus* 37: 587-611.
- Rabe, E. 1961. Determination and survey of periodic Trojan orbits in the restricted problem of three bodies. Astron. J. 66: 500-513.
- Rabe, E. 1967. Third-order stability of the long-period Trojan librations. Astron. J. 72: 10-17.
- Soderblom, D. R., and Harlan, E. A. 1976. IAU Circular 3007.
- Taylor, R. C. 1971. Photometric observations and reductions of lightcurves of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 117-131.
- Taylor, R. C.; Gehrels, T.; and Capen, R. C. 1976. Minor planets and related objects. XXI. Photometry of eight asteroids. Astron. J. 81: 778-786.
- Tedesco, E. F., and Bowell, E. 1979. Lightcurves and UBV observations of 944 Hidalgo. In preparation.
- van Houten, C. J. 1980. Statistics of Trojans. In preparation.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; and Gehrels, T. 1970a. Minor planets and related objects. V. The density of Trojans near the preceding Lagrangian point. *Astron. J.* 75: 659-662.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970b. The Palomar-Leiden Survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- Yoder, C. 1979. Notes on the origin of Trojan asteroids. Icarus (special Asteroid issue).
- Zellner, B.; Andersson, L.; and Gradie, J. 1977a. UBV photometry of small and distant asteroids. *Icarus* 31: 447-455.
- Zellner, B.; Lebertre, T.; and Day, K. 1977b. The asteroid albedo scale. II. Laboratory polarimetry of dark carbon-bearing silicates. Proc. Lunar Science Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1111-1117.

CHIRON

CHARLES T. KOWAL Hale Observatories

The discovery, orbit, and origin of the unique minor planet 2060 Chiron are discussed. Dynamical evidence suggests a cometary origin for this object, although its relatively large size and its uniqueness argue against this hypothesis. Several speculations concerning the nature of Chiron are mentioned. An on-going search for distant objects in the solar system is described.

I. DISCOVERY

Minor planet 2060 Chiron was discovered by the author on plates taken during October 18 and 19, 1977 (Kowal *et al.* 1979). Chiron is the only minor planet known which has its perihelion far beyond the orbit of Jupiter. The photographic magnitude of this object at discovery was approximately 19. The object received the provisional designation 1977 UB. The discoverer then named the object *Chiron (ki rŏn)* after Chiron the Centaur, son of Kronos (Saturn) and grandson of Uranus. The name is appropriate for this object which has an orbit lying between those of Saturn and Uranus. Chiron was discovered during a systematic search for distant objects in the solar system. This "Solar System Survey" is described in Sec. V.

II. ORBIT

After a preliminary orbit was computed by Marsden, old plates were searched for possible pre-discovery photographs of Chiron. Many such

CHIRON

photographs were found. Ultimately images of this object were found on plates taken as early as 1895. As a result of this long sequence of plates the orbit of Chiron is quite well determined. The final orbital elements computed by Marsden (1978) are listed as follows:

a = 13.6954465 AU e = 0.3786034 i = 6.92293 $\Omega = 208.71456$ $\omega = 339.10361$ T = 1996 Feb. 19.74721 = J.D. 2450133.24721 q = 8.5103039 AU Q = 18.8805891 AUP = 50.6832 yr

Although the present period of revolution is 50.7 yr, the mean value over several centuries is about 49 yr. Chiron is therefore roughly in a 3:5 resonance with Saturn. This resonance, however, does not prevent close approaches between Chiron and Saturn. Close approaches to Uranus are also possible, but Saturn is the dominant influence.

Oikawa and Everhart (1979; see Everhart's chapter), and Scholl (1979), have shown that Chiron is in a "chaotic" orbit which will never become stable. Its ultimate fate will be collision with a planet, or permanent ejection from the solar system.

III. PHYSICAL OBSERVATIONS

Little is known about the physical parameters of Chiron. Its absolute magnitude, B(1,0), is +7.0 (Bowell 1979). Narrow band spectrophotometry by J. B. Oke (Matson *et al.* 1979), shows that the reflection spectrum is essentially flat from 3500 to 9000 Å. The single spectrophotometric observation obtained, however, is of rather poor quality at the red end. Unfortunately this spectral information alone does not distinguish between an icy surface with an albedo of 0.5 which would imply a diameter of ~100 km for Chiron and a carbonaceous surface with an albedo of 0.05 which implies a diameter of ~320 km. At least the object does not have a *D*-type spectrum as some of the Hildas and Trojans have (see the chapter by Degewij and van Houten).

IV. THE NATURE OF CHIRON

In the absence of more detailed compositional information, the origin of Chiron remains a subject of speculation. The simplest theory is that Chiron is a comet which was perturbed into its present orbit. The only real objection to this theory is the relatively large size of Chiron. For example, Chiron was at

C. T. KOWAL

least six magnitudes brighter than Halley's Comet, when both objects were near the orbit of Uranus. This suggests that the diameter of Chiron is at least 15 times greater than the diameter of the comet, if they have similar albedos. Some estimates of the sizes of cometary nuclei suggest that a few comets could be as large as Chiron (Roemer 1966), but the fact remains that no comet has ever been observed at a heliocentric distance greater than 11.3 AU. Furthermore, if there are very large comets which can be captured into trans-Saturnian orbits, then more objects like Chiron should have been found. The present Palomar "Solar System Survey" is capable of detecting objects two magnitudes fainter than Chiron.

Another possibility for Chiron is that it originated within the asteroid belt, and was ejected from the belt by collisions or by perturbations from Jupiter and Saturn (Smith 1978). A serious objection to this theory is that no intermediate asteroids have been found. One would expect a significant number of asteroids between Jupiter and Saturn if this transport mechanism were possible. Yet, only Hidalgo is known to exist in this region.

Harrington and Van Flandern (1978) have proposed that Chiron and Pluto were originally satellites of Neptune. It is suggested that a massive object passed very close to Neptune and the tidal forces tossed Pluto and Chiron out of the Neptunian system, while moving Triton and Nereid into their present peculiar orbits. In addition to the *ad hoc* nature of such "cataclysmic" hypotheses, this theory suffers from the objection of the well-known Neptune-Pluto resonance, in which Pluto never comes near Neptune. It is also difficult to see how Pluto could have retained a satellite during such a violent encounter.

There are similar theories which suggest that Chiron is an escaped satellite of Saturn or Uranus. The chief advantage of such theories is that they explain the uniqueness of Chiron, by postulating the occurrence of a single event.

Other possible sources for Chiron are the Lagrangian points of Saturn or Uranus. No objects have been found at those points, but searches for Saturnian or Uranian "Trojans" are still incomplete. Wallerstein (1978) has suggested that there may be many asteroidal objects in the outer solar system, with Chiron being the nearest of these objects, and Pluto the largest.

V. THE PALOMAR SOLAR SYSTEM SURVEY

Initially, the plates of the Palomar Solar System Survey were centered on the ecliptic, with each plate covering an area of $6^{\circ} \times 6^{\circ}$. Only one quarter of the ecliptic had been photographed when Chiron was discovered. By the beginning of 1979, two-thirds of the ecliptic was covered. It is hoped that this survey will continue for several more years, until a band 30 degrees wide is covered, (15 degrees on either side of the ecliptic). Clearly, there is a possibility that other Chiron-like objects will be found in the future, but thus far Chiron remains unique.

The techniques used in this survey are similar to the methods used by Tombaugh (1961), in his trans-Neptunian planet search. Each month, photographs of the opposition region are obtained on each of two successive nights, using the Palomar 122-cm Schmidt telescope. The plates are immediately examined for comets and fast-moving objects. Later, the plates are blinked for slow-moving objects. Exposure times are 75 min on baked IIIa-J plates with a Wratten 2C filter. The limiting magnitude of the plates is 21-22 (in a non-standard magnitude system between B and V).

VI. FUTURE WORK

The need for further observations of Chiron is obvious. In addition to spectrophotometric and radiometric observations of Chiron itself, distant comets should be observed before they become heated by the sun. Perhaps our only chance of doing this lies with Halley's Comet. We urge that a concerted effort be made to observe this comet while it is still beyond the orbit of Saturn.

REFERENCES

- Bowell, E. 1979. A report on recent observations on Chiron. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Harrington, R. S., and Van Flandern, T. C. 1978. A dynamical study of escaped satellites of Neptune. Preprint.
- Kowal, C. T.; Liller, W.; and Marsden, B. G. 1979. The discovery and orbit of (2060) Chiron. In *Dynamics of the Solar System*, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), in press.

Marsden, B. G. 1978. Minor Planet Circular No. 4346.

Matson, D.; Kowal, C. T.; and Oke, J. B. 1979. In preparation.

Oikawa, S., and Everhart, E. 1979. Past and future orbit of 1977 UB, object Chiron. Astron. J. 84: 134-139.

Roemer, E. 1966. The dimensions of cometary nuclei. *Mém. Soc. Roy. Sci. Liège* 12: 23. Scholl, H. 1979. History and evolution of Chiron's orbit. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue). Smith, R. C. 1978. Origin of slow-moving object Kowal, *Nature* 272: 229-230.

Tombaugh, C. 1961. The trans-Neptunian planet search. In *Planets and Satellites*, eds. G. P. Kuiper and B. M. Middlehurst (Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press), pp. 12-30.

Wallerstein, G. 1978. Sky and Tel. (letter) 55: 195, 224.

PART IV

Configuration

SATELLITES OF ASTEROIDS

T. C. VAN FLANDERN U.S. Naval Observatory

E. F. TEDESCO University of Arizona

and

R. P. BINZEL Macalester College

The discovery of a probable satellite of a minor planet during the occultation of a star on 7 June 1978 and additional photoelectric events during another such occultation on 11 December 1978 have led to the realization that anomalous sightings during previous occultations of stars by minor planets are possibly also due to satellites. Some features of minor planet lightcurves may be modeled in terms of the rotation of contact binary asteroids, or in terms of eclipsing and shadowing events by orbiting satellites. Calculations show that satellites are gravitationally bound out to distances of ~ 100 times the diameter of the primary. Although the large satellites are probably collisionally stable over the solar system's lifetime, the time scales for tidal evolution are much smaller – typically 10^4-10^7 yr. A dynamical model for a minor planet, and by extension one for comets and fireballs as well, is presented.

I. OCCULTATION RESULTS

The contemporary notion for the existence of satellites of asteroids ("minor satellites") originated as a result of an observation by Maley during the

occultation of γ Ceti, a 3.6 mag star, by 6 Hebe on 5 March 1977. Maley, an experienced lunar occultation observer, timed and reported a 0.5 sec event from his location near Victoria, Texas while several observations made in central Mexico and reported to Dunham indicated that the shadow path of Hebe had actually passed some 900 km to the south. Because of Maley's certainty of his observation and the unlikelihood that a terrestrial phenomenon would have occurred in such good time coincidence with the Mexico observations, Dunham and Maley concluded that this observation indicated Hebe apparently had a satellite approximately 20 km in diameter (Dunham and Maley 1977; Dunham 1978*a*).

A year later corroborated observations of a secondary event were made during an occultation of SAO 120774 by 532 Herculina on 7 June 1978. McMahon, another experienced lunar occultation observer, successfully observed a 20.6 sec occultation of the star by Herculina, but he also timed and reported six additional events with durations of 0.5 to 4.0 sec occurring within two minutes before and after the main event (McMahon 1978). Because the light drop in each true occultation was 3.6 magnitudes, McMahon reported these observations with certainty.

The Herculina occultation was also observed visually by Horne at Rosamond, California, and photoelectrically by Bowell and A'Hearn at the Lowell Observatory (Dunham 1978b; 1978c; Binzel 1978). A secondary event subsequently found in the photoelectric record at Lowell Observatory was in near perfect agreement with the longest secondary event observed by McMahon. These two consistant observations indicated that a secondary body about 50 km across and 1000 km from Herculina (diameter 220 km) had caused this particular event and was thus the first minor satellite seen by two or more independent observers. Although the Herculina events were observed at a zenith distance of 87° .7, Bowell *et al.* (1978) concluded that the "... secondary occultation, detected only from Flagstaff and Boron, is interpreted as being due to a 46-km-diameter companion to Herculina ..."

The first occultation, of a star by a minor planet (18 Melpomene), for which an organized effort was made to search for satellites occurred on 11 December 1978. Three photoelectric and several visual timings of the occultation by the parent body indicated a 130 km diameter. Three additional photoelectric and one visual record of secondary events are presumed to be due to minor satellites (Dunham *et al.* 1979). (It should be noted, however, that the majority of observers recorded no events.) It presently appears that no two observers were located close enough to have seen the same satellite. This seems, nonetheless, to be strong supporting evidence for the generality of the phenomenon (Dunham 1979*a*,*b*).

In light of the evidence suggesting the existence of minor satellites, investigations of previously observed occultations of stars by minor planets and of early visual observations reveal that minor satellites may have been observed before (Binzel 1978). Anomalous events of this type were reported

during earlier occultations involving 2 Pallas on two occasions (Dunham 1977; Binzel 1978; Binzel and Van Flandern 1979), 129 Antigone (Binzel 1978), and 433 Eros (O'Leary *et al.* 1976; Binzel 1978). In 1926 renowned double star observers van den Bos and Finsen were doing a systematic search for new double stars when they encountered one which they could not identify in the star charts of the Cape Photographic Durchmusterung. Further research revealed that this new "double star" was actually the minor planet Pallas (Finsen 1926). It should be noted, however, that van den Bos also thought he had observed Titan to have the appearance of a non-divided double star. These observers noted that none of these bodies (Eros, Pallas, or Titan) was ever seen clearly divided and that surface markings, rather than binarity, provided a more likely explanation of their observations. If Pallas has a satellite it should be confirmed by speckle interferometery or Space Telescope imaging in the near future.

In addition to the Melpomene event, several secondary events have been observed during four other occultations subsequent to the Herculina event of 7 June 1978 (Dunham 1978c, 1979c,d; Sheffer 1979). Even if only a few of these observations are due to minor satellites it nevertheless suggests that such satellites are both numerous and commonplace.

The evidence that these occultations do indeed represent satellites of minor planets, rather than some other phenomenon, is the following. Intensity drops generally correspond to total occultation of the star's light, rather than partial occultations, as for the rings of Uranus; and only the star disappears, with the asteroid usually remaining visible. These drops are often several magnitudes, insuring that visual timings by experienced observers can be relied upon (c.f. the chapter by Millis and Elliot, in this book). (Observers of lunar grazing occultations, which are similar in most aspects to occultations by minor planets, are 90% reliable in their observations of definite events.) The one large corroborated satellite of Herculina was shown to be co-moving through space with Herculina, virtually ruling out a chance alignment of distant asteroids. Ordinary stars near the ecliptic, when monitored photoelectrically, do not show occultation events if they are not near an asteroid; nor are such secondary events ever seen during lunar occultations. Although most observers have monitored a star for 10-20 minutes before and after the occultation, the furthest minor satellite to date was 4 minutes away, and the vast majority have been within 1.5 min of the main event.

Despite these arguments, Reitsema (1979) has proposed the hypothesis that many secondaries are spurious. Visual observers, it is argued, may be seeing events caused by brightness fluctuations due to atmospheric scintillation and/or turbulence. The point is also made that five of the six secondary events reported by McMahon were not seen at either of the remaining two observing sites. But these correspond to objects too small to occult the star from the other sites. The question really being posed is why did McMahon see six secondary events, while Bowell (in half the observing time) saw only one,

and the third observer none? We discuss possible explanations for this in Sec. V. (However, even if all five of these events were spurious that does not lessen the probability of the sixth's being real. The probability of spurious events of similar duration occuring with the required time coincidence at two sites hundreds of miles apart is obviously rather low.) Reitsema notes in addition that photoelectric observations are also subject to error, spurious events in this case being produced by the passage of clouds, birds, airplanes, or other objects, through the field of view. He notes that events can also be generated through having the star drift in and out of the photometer aperture. This, presumably, is more of a problem with the small transportable telescopes often employed in occultation observations than with permanently mounted observatory instruments. If a star drifts out of the aperture, the brightness should fade gradually rather than abruptly as it would in the case of a true occultation. If, on the other hand, the star is quickly removed from and returned to the aperture, as could happen if the telescope were bumped by the observer or shaken by a gust of wind, the tracing should have the same general appearance as an actual event but the brightness level would fall to the level of the sky rather than to the level of the asteroid. These observing conditions have led Zellner (personal communication) to remark that quiet photoelectric records are hard to make while spurious events, on the other hand, are easily produced. An ideal occultation observation would therefore consist of the following: measurements of the brightness levels of the sky, asteroid-plus-sky, and star-plus-sky made before and after the event together with an ~ 20 min long tracing centered on the predicted time of the occultation. A tracing with reasonably sharp edges (asteroids, and especially their satellites, are, after all, small irregularly shaped bodies) which falls to the asteroid-plus-sky level is then, in all likelihood, a real event. It is not uncommon for the asteroid brightness and dynamic range of the equipment to be such as to make the difference between sky level and asteroid-plus-sky level indistinguishable.

Reitsema (1979) notes the importance of multiple photoelectric observations of occultation events in interpreting secondary events in terms of minor satellites. Each of the telescopes involved in the experiment he reports on (a near occultation of a star by 13 Egeria on 28 February 1979, observed with two portable and one fixed telescope [the Steward Observatory 21-inch reflector] separated by approximately 6 km in a direction parallel to the occultation track) recorded several spurious events each, most of which were noted as times when the star had drifted out of the photometer aperture. The record from the fixed telescope showed two events which were not identified as guiding errors and which were recorded as periods of constant brightness by the portable telescopes. He therefore concluded that even these events were definitely of, unspecified, local origin. Not mentioned, but also of obvious concern, is the fact that if these spurious events were caused by electrical interference (line surges, RF noise, etc.), then a second telescope operating from the same power line and located nearby might also have recorded these same events. It therefore appears necessary to separate the telescopes designed to record redundant observations by a great enough distance to eliminate this possibility.

The experiment performed at the Lowell Observatory, and described in the chapter by Millis and Elliot, to test the reliability of visual occultation observations under conditions in which the expected magnitude change was unknown, showed that most observers reported more than one spurious event during an observing period lasting from five to ten minutes and that performance was degraded when the eyepiece was in a slightly awkward position, which would often be the case in actual observing situations. This experiment used ten observational astronomers and four non-observers as subjects and, in addition to the conclusions mentioned above, noted that the experienced observers performed better than the non-observers and that brightness changes in excess of 0.75 mag were detected without fail. Their ultimate conclusion was that "... visual occultation observations are unlikely to be consistently reliable unless the star is at least as bright as the asteroid, and then only if the observer is experienced." In this connection it is worth noting that both Maley and McMahon are experienced visual observers and that both of their observations involved stars which were more than 3.5 mag brighter than the occulting asteroid. Maley's star, γ Ceti, was over a magnitude brighter than the artificial star used in the Lowell Observatory experiment. At the present time the evidence is such that we can not say with certainty that satellites of asteroids actually exist; this same evidence is, nevertheless, of sufficient quality to be convincing to some.

There have now been four reports of an additional phenomenon lasting several minutes before and after the main occultation. McMahon (1978) reported that the star often appeared "diffuse" near the main event time for Herculina. Four of six Japanese observers at widely separated locations reported periods of "scintillation" of the starlight for the Metis event. Przybyl reported two periods of "turbid image" during a later occultation by Herculina in August 1978. And Van Flandern and Schmidt reported visual and photoelectric flickering of unusual amplitude shortly after the Melpomene occultation event. This photoelectric record is shown in Fig. 1. Are these phenomena perhaps due to minor satellites that are too small to produce distinct occultations? Or could they be a kind of "coma" around a minor planet, similar to that possessed by comets? In this connection it is worth noting Hartmann's (1972, p. 157) remark that "some observers have reported a faint halo around Irene." A definitive test of the reality of this phenomenon could be obtained by simultaneously monitoring the occulted star and a similar nearby star.

II. EVIDENCE FROM LIGHTCURVES

Shortly after von Oppolzer's (1901) announcement of Eros' variability,



Fig. 1. The top photoelectric trace is a sample from a 30 min observation, obtained by Van Flandern and R. E. Schmidt was the 61-cm U.S. Naval Observatory reflector one minute prior to the 11 December 1978 occultation of SAO 114159 by 18 Melpomene, and is typical of the atmospheric noise both before and after the event. The lower trace at 25 sec after the reappearance exhibits the reported scintillation which lasted approximately one minute. Each trace represents ~ 3 sec of time. In the lower figure the top reference mark shows the mean unocculted level, while the lower reference marks show the individual wholly occulted level for the secondary and primary stars.

Andre (1901) suggested that the brightness variation was due to the mutual eclipses of two orbiting bodies. Andre was led to this conclusion because of the similarity of Eros' lightcurve to that of eclipsing variable stars of the β Lyrae type. Figure 2 displays the lightcurves of these two objects. Indeed van den Bos and Finsen (1931) reported having observed Eros to have a notched appearance resembling an unresolved double star with a separation of 0."18 and a magnitude difference of 0.2 leading to revivial of the double planet idea by Lundmark (1932) and Pickering (1932). Similar results were obtained by Heintz (1975) during the 1974-75 apparition. It is unlikely, however, that Eros presently consists of two freely-orbiting components. Radar observations made during the 1974-75 apparition by Jurgens and Goldstein (1976) and Campbell et al. (1976) agreed, in general, with the optically derived model for the size and shape of Eros, viz., a cylinder with hemispherical ends having overall dimensions of 12 x 12 x 31 km (Dunlap 1976), or perhaps tidally coalesced spheres. Jurgens and Goldstein's observations rule out an orbiting binary model since they observed maximum



Fig. 2. Comparison of lightcurves between 433 Eros (Dunlap 1976) and eclipsing binary Beta Lyrae (Menzel *et al.* 1970). The striking similarity originally led Andre to postulate Eros as being double. *m* is relative magnitude.

power returned at their center frequency. They were, however, unable to fit their observations with a symmetric model and concluded that the projected rotation axis does not equally divide the projected area. Both radar studies found Eros to be significantly rougher at their respective wavelengths than the moon or the terrestrial planets. It is therefore the extreme shape of Eros which is responsible for the results of the visual double star observers and for its β Lyrae-like lightcurves.

Eros, however, is not the only asteroid to display a β Lyrae-like lightcurve. Chang and Chang (1963) remarked that their lightcurve of 532 Herculina resembled that of β Lyrae. Herculina has been observed at three different oppositions always with a lightcurve amplitude less than 0.2 mag. Eros has a diameter of ~ 25 km and Herculina one of ~ 250 km; while Eros is not a binary object, Herculina may be, in addition to having its probable distant satellite. Cook (1971) and Hartmann and Cruikshank (1978; see the chapter by Hartmann) have proposed that 624 Hektor is a contact binary, Cook believing the two components to be orbiting one another while Hartmann and Cruikshank propose a model consisting of a pair of spheres joined together to form a dumbbell shaped object. Photometrically the two models would be essentially indistinguishable if the orbiting pair were in mutually synchronous orbit.

Tedesco and Zappala (1979) have called attention to a group of 200km-sized, main belt, large-amplitude lightcurve asteroids (LALA's). If Hektor were a main belt asteroid, rather than a Trojan, it would be a member of this group. Although selected on the basis of their amplitudes all LALA's display rapid rotation (logarithmic mean period, $\langle P \rangle = 5.7 \pm 0.07$ hr) compared with other asteroids of similar size ($\langle P \rangle = 9.65 \pm 1.33$ hr). Since there is, in general, no correlation between rotational period and lightcurve amplitude (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco), we are led to ask whether LALA's could be examples of large, tidally collapsed satellites which have gently collided with their primaries. If so, a lower limit on the final period of the collapsed pair, assuming objects of the same size and density together with conservation of angular momentum, is given by $P = 6.62 \rho^{-1/2}$ hr, where ρ is the density in $g \text{ cm}^{-3}$. Using a density of 1.5 ± 0.2, obtained from Wijesinghe and Tedesco's (1979) binary model for 171 Ophelia's lightcurve, results in a value of 5.4 ± 0.4 hr for this collapsed period. (Assuming a density of 2.5 ± 1.0 implies a value of 4.5 ± 1.0 hr.) Either way, the suggestion that LALA's are collapsed binaries, or result from other low-velocity collisions (see Hartmann's chapter), seems reasonable. This explanation would also serve to explain Jurgens and Goldstein's (1976) finding that Eros is asymmetric and very rough and may also account for van den Bos and Finsen's (1931, p. 334) description of Eros as appearing "notched." 1620 Geographos, often described as "cigar shaped" due to its two magnitude rotational amplitude, may be an example of an asteroid chain.

It should be noted, however, that both Eros and Geographos are very small objects (diameter < 20 km), and hence may be fragments of larger asteroids. Nevertheless, such elongated shapes are not common among main-belt asteroids (Tedesco and Zappalà 1979), not even among very small main-belt asteroids (Degewij 1978). Is this apparent over-abundance of elongated Earth-approaching asteroids a clue to their origin? If a significant fraction of them are extinct comets, as argued in the chapter by Shoemaker et al., does this mean that multiple bodies are more common among comets than small asteroids?

Another type of lightcurve like an eclipsing star exists in the lightcurves of 44 Nysa and 511 Davida which resemble that of W Ursa Majoris as shown in Fig. 3. It is generally believed that asteroid lightcurves result from the rotation of irregularly shaped bodies about their shortest axes (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco). Lightcurve structures produced by surface albedo features are probably of minor importance as shown by Degewij *et al.* (1979). We have thus far been unable to find a model which will reproduce Nysa's lightcurves. Knowledge of Nysa's pole orientation, combined with more sophisticated modeling techniques and intensive lightcurve observations of its flat-bottomed minimum, to be obtained in late 1979, should enable us to find such a model.

It is even more difficult, however, to explain the Algol-like lightcurves of



Fig. 3. Illustration of the flat minima of 44 Nysa (Shatzel 1954) and a comparison with contact binary star W Ursa Majoris. The similarity of lightcurves may indicate that 44 Nysa is a contact binary asteroid. *m* is relative magnitude.

asteroids 46 Hestia, 49 Pales and 171 Ophelia, displayed in Fig. 4, observed by Scaltriti and Zapallà (personal communication) and Tedesco (1979b). The appearance of these lightcurves, coupled with reports of secondary events observed during occultations, led Tedesco (1979a) to propose that the lightcurves of 49 Pales and 171 Ophelia were due to mutual eclipses of binary asteroids.

Minor satellites will produce features in asteroid lightcurves in four distinct ways: occultations, transits, eclipses, and shadow transits. The first two involve direct changes in the projected area, while the last two involve shadowing phenomena which cause changes in the illuminated projected area (c.f. Hartmann's chapter). Wijesinghe and Tedesco (1979) show that a simple binary model provides a reasonable fit to the observed lightcurve of 171 Ophelia. Their results suggest that a typical binary system might involve a roughly spherical primary with a fairly large satellite which would be occulted by and also transit the primary. Under most aspect and phase angle conditions this configuration would give the classical two-maxima, two-minima lightcurve with the maxima being equal, but the minima being equal only if the two bodies have roughly the same albedo. With the exclusion of shadowing events, such a system would be similar to an eclipsing binary star system where the shape of the maxima and minima are dependent upon the relative diameters of and distances between the two stars. Asteroids,



Fig. 4. Algol-like asteroid lightcurves composited from observations by Tedesco (1979b) and Scaltriti and Zappala (personal communication).

smaller satellites or satellites in more distant orbits would tend to produce flat maxima and minima, as shown in Fig. 4, while closer or larger satellites would tend to produce much more rounded extrema. Indeed flat extrema *are* sometimes observed in asteroid lightcurves, the best example being the minima of 44 Nysa (Shatzel 1954) shown in Fig. 3.

Such a model, though possible, is probably not typical of most minor planets. Lightcurves are most certainly due to the rotation of the primary body plus features caused by topography and minor satellites. Minor satellites having diameters ~ 10 to 20 % that of their primary would cause light variations on the order of 0.01–0.04 mag as they undergo occultation and/or eclipse phenomena, and should thus be detectable as dips or other short term variations in the regular asteroid rotation curves. Such items are indeed a commonly observed lightcurve feature (e.g., see Schober 1979). Through tidal forces it is likely that many large minor satellites orbit with a period synchronous to the rotation of their primary. Such objects would produce features in the same portion of the rotational lightcurve through each cycle and would therefore be difficult to distinguish from features caused by surface irregularities.

The minor satellites in nonsynchronous orbits should be readily recognizable, as they would produce anomalous features in different portions of the regular asteroid rotation curve with some definite periodicity. It is possible that analysis of existing lightcurve data will reveal such nonrotationally synchronous anomalies, although definite period determination for the minor satellites may be difficult without continuous observations over several cycles of the lightcurve. To maximize the detection of these minor satellites and also to determine their periods unambiguously, continuous photoelectric observations of any given asteroid should be made over several cycles. Such observations would require a coordinated observing program between at least two observatories on opposite sides of the earth, and would serve to resolve any ambiguities in the asteroid's rotational period as well as reduce any effects of changing phase angle on the shape of the lightcurve. It was just such a cooperative effort which enabled Tedesco *et al.* (1978) to determine the rotation period of 1580 Betulia and recognize that its lightcurve was extraordinary. (Near opposition Betulia had a lightcurve amplitude of 0.20 mag and displayed a tertiary maximum having an amplitude of ~ 0.03 mag. Away from opposition its rotational amplitude increased to ~ 0.30 mag.)

Examples of lightcurve effects which may be attributable to satellite events and/or collapsed satellites lying on the surfaces of their primary include the following:

- 1. Lightcurve maxima sharper than minima as seen for 129 Antigone (Scaltriti and Zappalà 1977).
- Complex lightcurves as seen for 24 Themis (van Houten-Groeneveld *et al.* 1979; Tedesco 1979b), 29 Amphitrite (Debehogne *et al.* 1978; van Houten-Groeneveld *et al.* 1979) and 51 Nemausa (Chang and Chang 1963; Wamsteker and Sather 1974).
- 3. Increase in lightcurve amplitude with increasing solar phase angle as seen for 349 Dembowska, 354 Eleanora (Zappalà *et al.* 1979*b*), 944 Hidalgo (Tedesco and Bowell 1979), and 1580 Betulia (Tedesco *et al.* 1978).
- 4. Asteroids such as 532 Herculina (Chang and Chang 1963; Groeneveld and Kuiper 1954; Harris and Young 1979) whose lightcurves show two maxima and minima per cycle at one apparition but only one of each at another apparition.
- Triple maxima and minima per rotation cycle as seen in the lightcurves of asteroid 1580 Betulia (Tedesco *et al.* 1978) and comet d'Arrest (Fay and Wisniewski 1978).
- 6. Contact binary-like lightcurve as seen for 44 Nysa mentioned above.

Multiple asteroids could be directly detected through Space Telescope imaging, interferometric techniques (such as speckle interferometry), and coordinated, redundant teams of occultation observers. We are currently modeling binary systems for which sufficiently high quality data exist in an attempt to determine whether their behavior can be explained as being due to topography or will require the presence of satellite events. Wijesinghe and Tedesco (1979) and Zappalà *et al.* (1979*a*) have shown that some asteroid lightcurves can be modeled in terms of satellite events but whether these same lightcurves can be satisfactorily explained without invoking such events has yet to be established. Additional lightcurve observations at a number of phase

angles and during several different apparitions will establish whether these objects are actually binary. Continuous lightcurves should reveal the existence of minor satellites. As shown by Wijesinghe and Tedesco (1979) fitting a binary model to an observed lightcurve yields the mean density for the pair as a byproduct. If these lightcurves are produced by eclipsing systems, lightcurve observations will provide valuable information, unavailable by any other presently known method, on the bulk properties of asteroids.

III. DYNAMICAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR MINOR SATELLITES

Given that an asteroid-satellite pair formed, we wish to know whether such a system would be stable with respect to the three destabilizing forces, viz., (a) gravitational perturbations, (b) collisional events, and (c) tidal evolution. We address each in turn below.

Gravitational Stability.

What is the radius of the sphere of influence for an asteroid, within which it can retain satellites even against solar perturbations? Let M be the mass of Sun, m the mass of asteroid, R the distance of minor planet from Sun, r the distance of minor satellite from asteroid; then, very approximately, the maximum value of r before solar perturbations begin to dominate can be calculated from

$$\frac{m}{r^3} = \frac{M}{R^3} \,. \tag{1}$$

A derivation of this result is given by Szebehely (1978), whose slightly smaller radius of the sphere of influence is perhaps too conservative since it excludes some outer Jovian satellites. Note that the powers of r and R are 3, not 2, since the solar force is nearly equal on asteroid and satellite, and only differential force can operate to pull the two apart. As a rule of thumb, the radius of the gravitational sphere of influence of a body in the inner solar system (not too near a planet) is roughly 100 times its own diameter.

For an object the size of Herculina, the sphere of influence extends to more than 30,000 km. Hence a minor satellite only 1000 km distant is very stably attached to Herculina. If the minor satellite has a diameter of 1/5 that of Herculina, and a mass (assuming the same density) of 1/125, it follows that *its* sphere of influence with respect to Herculina extends to about 1/5 of the distance to the parent asteroid. Therefore it is possible that one or both of the two occultation events that McMahon observed, close to Herculina's large confirmed satellite, may actually be bodies orbiting the satellite rather than the main asteroid.

Collisional Stability.

An asteroid with a diameter of 1 km has a cross-sectional area of $7.9 \times 10^9 \text{ cm}^2$. If it moves with the typical 5 km sec⁻¹ velocity with respect to other nearby asteroids, it sweeps out a relative volume of 1.2×10^{23} cm³ per yr. Half of all asteroids lie within 0.42 AU of the ecliptic between 2.2 and 3.3 AU from the sun. The total volume of space containing half the asteroids is therefore ~ 4.3×10^{40} cm³. From Chebotarev and Shor (1978), we obtain the following relationships:

$$\log m = 26.39 - 0.6 g$$

$$\log d = 3.71 - 0.2 g$$
(2)

where *m* is mass in grams, *d* is diameter in kilometers, and *g* is mean photographic absolute magnitude for an asteroid of density 2.5 g cm⁻³. Then we consider two cases for the possible number density of the asteroids.

Case I considers that the asteroid population has reached a "steady-state" by collisional evolution. Following Dohnanyi (1969), and adjusting constants, particularly the mean albedo of the asteroids, to conform to the Polomar-Leiden Survey (PLS) (van Houten *et al.* 1970), we adopt

$$\log \left(0.5 \frac{dN}{dg}\right) = -3.56 + 0.50g$$

$$dN = -3.91 \times 10^{18} m^{-1.833} dm$$

$$N(m) = 4.69 \times 10^{18} m^{-0.833}$$

$$N(d) = 9.06 \times 10^5 d^{-2.50}$$
(3)

where $0.5 \frac{dN}{dg}$ is the number of asteroids in the entire belt per half magnitude interval in g, dN is the number in the mass range from m to m+dm, and N is the total number with mass or diameter larger than or equal to the given value.

Case II simply takes the best empirical fit of the power-law distribution from the PLS data. These values are

$$\log \left(0.5 \frac{dN}{dg}\right) = -2.27 + 0.42g$$

$$dN = -2.31 \times 10^{16} m^{-1.70} dm$$

$$N(m) = 3.3 \times 10^{16} m^{-0.70}$$

$$N(d) = 6.83 \times 10^{5} d^{-2.1}.$$
(4)

Multiplying dN by the cross-sectional area of each asteroid $(0.52m^{2/3})$ and integrating, we can also derive the total cross-sectional area A of all asteroids
combined, in cm², for cases I and II:

$$A (I) = 1.23 \times 10^{19} m^{-0.166}$$

= 3.61×10¹⁶ d^{-0.50}
$$A (II) = 3.63 \times 10^{17} m^{-0.033}$$

= 1.13×10¹⁷ d^{-0.10} (5)

Dividing the total cross-sectional area for *half* the asteroids into their total volume gives the mean path length to collision for asteroids of diameter d, $2.38 \times 10^{24} d^{0.50}$ cm in Case I, and $7.61 \times 10^{23} d^{0.10}$ cm in Case II. At 5 km sec⁻¹ velocity, this implies mean collisional lifetimes (for collisons with bodies of comparable size) of $15.1 \times 10^{10} d^{0.50}$ yr or $4.8 \times 10^{10} d^{0.10}$ yr, respectively. The orbital velocity of a minor satellite about its parent, assuming a density of 2.5 g cm⁻³, is given by

$$\Delta v = 0.12 \rho d / \sqrt{n} = 0.30 \, d / \sqrt{n} \tag{6}$$

in m sec⁻¹, where *n* is the number of multiples of *d* in the satellite's mean distance. Apparently we can take *n* to be typically about 5, as for Herculina's presumed satellite, for which Δv is roughly 31 m sec⁻¹ (*d*=230 km). Then a collision producing a velocity change of order $\sqrt{2}\Delta v$ will suffice in general to de-orbit the satellite, resulting in escape. For $v = 5 \text{ km sec}^{-1}$, we calculate that the mass Δm which can de-orbit a satellite of mass *m* is $\Delta m/m = \Delta v/v = 8.5 \times 10^{-5} d \sqrt{n}$ which implies $\Delta d/d_s = 0.044 d^{1/3} n^{-1/6} (\Delta d = \text{diameter of colliding body, } d_s = \text{diameter of satellite}$. Therefore the impact of a 350 m body on a 1 km satellite to escape. Now we see that the mean lifetime between collisions of such satellites with the more numerous bodies of diameter Δd is still on the order of 10^{10} yr. Hence, collisional stability for the lifetime of the solar system is virtually assured for all minor satellites larger than 100 m diameter, unless the number density of asteroids is actually considerably greater than that inferred from the PLS.

Tidal Stability.

Nonrigid gravitating bodies raise tidal bulges on each other, which can result in the conversion of some rotational angular momentum into orbital angular momentum, or vice versa. For a satellite revolving in the same direction as the rotation of its parent, the satellite will decay from orbit, and the parent's rotation will tend to speed up, if the satellite is inside the synchronous orbit (the orbit where parent rotation and satellite revolution periods are the same). Mars' inner satellite Phobos is in such a situation, and will last only perhaps another 10^8 yr. Conversely, a satellite outside the

synchronous orbit evolves outward, slowing the parent's rotation, as for the Earth-Moon system. At the same time, the eccentricity of the orbit will tend to diminish (the orbit will become circular) in the case of decay, or will increase if the satellite evolves outward. The inclination of a satellite to its parent's equator always tends to decrease under the influence of solid body tidal forces.

For a satellite of mass Δm revolving about a parent of mass m and density ρ in g cm⁻³, the radius of the synchronous orbit (in units of the parent's diameter d), which we designate n_s , is given by

$$n_s = 1.87 P^{\frac{2}{3}} \rho^{\frac{1}{3}} = 2.54 P^{\frac{2}{3}}$$
 (7)

where P is the period in days for both rotation and revolution. Then the ratio of orbital to rotational angular momentum for any satellite is

$$10 \ \frac{\Delta m}{m} \ n^{\frac{1}{2}} \ n_s^{\frac{3}{2}} \approx \ 19 \ \frac{\Delta m}{m} \tag{8}$$

where *n* is the mean distance of the satellite in units of the parent's diameter *d*. (At the synchronous orbit, $n = n_s$.) The approximation on the right is found by taking a density of 2.5 and typical rotation period of 0.4 day (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco). When most of the angular momentum is in the satellite $(\Delta m/m > 1/19)$, or the diameter ratio less than 2.7:1), the parent asteroid's pole orientation and rotation period will be substantially altered from their original values by the tidal interchange of angular momentum; but when the reverse is true, it is the satellite's orbit which is most altered.

If the satellite's revolution period is P and its time rate of change is P, then

$$\dot{P} = 0.64 \sin 2\epsilon \left(\frac{\Delta m}{m}\right) n^{-5}$$
 (9)

where ϵ is the angle by which the tidal bulge leads the satellite. This is a modification of the formula derived by Jeffreys (1952). For solid body tides, ϵ is proportional to $(\omega_P - \omega_s)$, where ω_P is the rotational angular velocity of the parent and ω_s is the orbital angular velocity of the satellite. The variation of ϵ with time will be ignored in the following discussion. This formula for \dot{P} enables us to estimate a characteristic time scale P/P of tidal evolution for a typical minor satellite if we assume that values of ϵ for asteroids are similar to those estimated from the Phobos-Mars case. (The Earth-Moon values are dominated by friction in the oceans, rather than solid body tides.) For Phobos-Mars, the observed $\dot{P} = -1.4 \times 10^{-2}$, implying $\epsilon = -0^{\circ}.43$ for $(\omega_P - \omega_s)$

= $-778^{\circ}/\text{day}$. To estimate the order of magnitude of P/\dot{P} for minor satellites, let us take values appropriate to the large satellite of Herculina: $n \sim 5$, $\Delta m/m \sim (\Delta d/d)^3 \sim 0.01$, $P \sim 0.004$ yr, $(\omega_P - \omega_s) \sim +670$ deg/day. Hence $\epsilon \sim +$ 0°.37 and $P/\dot{P} \sim 1.5 \times 10^5$ yr, which gives an approximate idea of the time scale for tidal evolution. Considering the uncertainties in these estimates, P/\dot{P} probably lies between 10⁴ and 10⁷ yr.

If a satellite were decaying toward the surface of its parent, it would reach there in much less than this characteristic time, since P/P is proportional to mean distance to the 13/2 power. Moreover the orbit would have become circular and equatorial in the process, since the tidal forces damp out eccentricity and inclination with roughly the same characteristic time scale. Alternatively, a satellite entirely outside of the synchronous orbit would still tend to become coplanar and equatorial, but would have increasing eccentricity. Indeed, the eccentricity increase would continue until escape of the satellite. This is an interesting feature, because relatively large-mass satellites which are evolving toward escape can be used to set an upper limit to the time since formation of the system, once their current orbits and tidal accelerations are directly measured. It should be possible given enough samples to distinguish between asteroid belt ages of greater than 10^9 yr as in traditional theories, or less than 10^7 yr as required by the theory of origin in a planetary break-up event (Van Flandern 1978; also see Van Flandern 1977 and critical discussion following it). Because the time scale for tidal evolution is proportional to the mass ratio of parent to satellite, it is clear that satellites of small mass (say, 10^{-6} of their parent's mass or less) could not have been appreciably altered by tidal evolution, even over the entire lifetime of the solar system. This condition holds until we consider a satellite size so small that solar radiation pressure becomes an appreciable perturbing force. Clearly dust size grains and smaller have been completely removed by solar radiation.

IV. ORIGINS

Permanent satellite captures require some force operating in addition to gravitation. If two bodies collide at typical relative velocities of 5 km sec⁻¹, much of the debris will likewise be moving at speeds far greater than escape velocity, which is on the order of 100 m sec⁻¹ or less. That debris which does not escape may indeed orbit; but the orbit of each particle must necessarily continue to intersect the surface of the parent body, from where it came. Permanent orbits therefore require multiple collisions or some other process to keep the debris in orbit for more than one revolution. Moreover, for stability, the pericenter distance will usually have to be several radii in order to avoid rapid tidal decay. Such collisional processes could be invented, but do not seem very probable for large asteroids.

As suggested by Tedesco (1979a) and Hartmann (see his chapter), such collisional processes are most likely to occur during the collisional destruction of asteroids. This follows because under such conditions there are numerous, relatively densely packed objects moving with low relative velocities away from the impact site (Williams 1975). Indeed, 171 Ophelia, the asteroid having an Algol-like lightcurve modeled by Wijesinghe and Tedesco, is a member of the Themis dynamical family, a family believed to be of common origin from physical observations as well as dynamical arguments (Tedesco 1979b and the chapter by Gradie *et al.*). Interestingly enough, 24 Themis itself, the largest (210 km) fragment from an approximately 300 km parent body (Tedesco 1979b) has a complex lightcurve indicative of major topographic features. It is possible that these features are due to tidally-decayed satellites, or other fragments which failed to escape during the disruptive event.

Alternatively, the planetary break-up theory proposed by Van Flandern (1978) produces minor satellites in a very straightforward way. As debris flies away from the disintegrating planet in all directions with a great range of velocities, the radius of the gravitational sphere of influence of each body expands with the cube of its increasing distance from the parent planet, limited only by the proximity of another body, or ultimately by the sun. As these radii expand, many other smaller bodies and much debris are trapped within the sphere of influence; for a certain range of relative velocities, escape will then no longer be possible. Hence numerous minor satellites around each minor planet would seem to be an inevitable result of such a planetary break-up process.

If the planetary break-up model is correct, then virtually all asteroids should have satellites and debris in orbit around them due to the recent formation associated with this model. If, on the other hand, the collisional production mechanism is right, then multiple asteroids should be less than ubiquitous. The fraction of asteroids having satellites will then depend not only on the collisional probabilities, but also on the particular breakage mechanisms involved.

A third formation mechanism is that proposed by Davis *et al.* (see their chapter) in which multiple asteroids are survivors of systems which originated during the asteroid formation era when, according to their scenario, the asteroids moved in orbits with low relative velocities. In this scenario the on the belt population at the time the asteroids' relative velocities had been pumped up to the point where collisional destruction became dominant.

V. MODELS

Asteroids.

From the foregoing, it becomes feasible to hazard the following guesses about a model for a typical asteroid satellite system. Very large satellites



Fig. 5. Davy-Y crater chain on the moon, believed to be of impact origin. (NASA Photograph.)

 $(\Delta m/m \sim 1)$ would be fully evolved tidally; hence these would all by now have escaped, or be in synchronously-locked orbits, or they would be resting on the surface of their primary. The frequency of occurrence of contact binary asteroids should be an indicator of the frequency of such relatively large satellites in the original distribution. In this connection it is interesting to contemplate the fate of several nearly equal masses. After the largest pair come into contact, the next largest would gradually evolve down onto one end of the first dumbbell-shaped pair, and so on, forming a chain of attached asteroids. This may be the case for 1620 Geographos, which varies in brightness as if it were six times as long as it is wide. For smaller minor planets, which may have many satellites of size comparable to the primary, such an asteroid chain may be a cause of crater chains seen on the moon's surface (see Fig. 5). Almost all satellites of appreciable size inside the synchronous orbit would by now have impacted on their primaries, affecting the spin rates considerably.

For somewhat smaller mass ratios, the effect of tidal evolution on inclinations should be apparent, with direct revolution in or near the primary's equator tending to dominate. Hence many minor satellites may tend to become coplanar. This may be a partial explanation of why one observer saw six minor satellites, a second saw only one, and a third, none, for the Herculina occultation of June 1978. If the preferred plane were close to being in the line-of-sight, this might happen. Alternatively we would be led to wonder if the periods of revolution of the minor satellites could have tended to come into resonance with one another, and to what extent the satellites are arranged in hierarchies (satellites with satellites). Bodies of much smaller mass would retain their original three dimensional distribution. These may have been responsible for the "diffuse" or "flickering" appearance of the occulted star during the Herculina, Metis and Melpomene occultations, which lasted several minutes before and after the main occultation (see Fig. 1). They may also be the explanation for the faint glow reportedly seen around some asteroids (Hartmann 1972, p. 157).

It is usually assumed that asteroid families are the result of collisional fragmentation. We can now offer an alternative hypothesis. If some asteroids have clouds of satellites around them, then a collision between unrelated parent asteroids might have the effect of immediately removing both parent asteroids from their respective clouds of satellites, with each leaving behind a cloud of objects no longer gravitationally bound and moving at small relative velocities. The result would be an asteroid family, all of whose members would generally be smaller than 50 km. Any such collision which had occurred within the last 10⁵ yr would result in a jet stream, since there would then have been insufficient time for the longitude of nodes and perihelia of the various former satellites to complete a single revolution relative to one another, and all orbital elements of the family members would be similar. Such an idea should be verifiable, since the nodes and perihelia can be traced back over 10⁵ yr, and should tend to coincide at the epoch of the collision releasing the jet stream members. This idea also predicts that asteroids which have been involved in major collisions, whether fragmented or not, would today be devoid of satellites, since they would in general have been forced to exceed the escape velocity from their satellite systems. If both parents fragment extensively, there might be as many as four populations of family members -- two of fragments from each parent, and two of former satellites. This is indeed seen for the Flora family, which was divided into four sub-families by Brouwer (1951). A mechanism similar to this has been proposed by Tedesco (1979c) to explain the anomalous properties of the Flora families.

It requires only a small additional leap of the imagination to realize that, if minor planets could have retained material down to dust or gas molecule sizes, they would be indistinguishable in appearance from comets. They are already believed to have chemical compositions very similar to comets (Millman 1977).

Comets.

Let us examine what we know about comets in the light of this new idea, namely that asteroids have satellites. What if comets also had satellites? Lyttleton (1977) has already summarized many objections to the usual "dirty snowball" model of comets if the source of their comas and tails is supposed to be a central nucleus. Yet the alternative model he offers suffers from problems of insufficient gravitational binding. The following points from Lyttleton's paper are relevant:

Some comets are observed to have more than one nucleus. (Are these satellites?) The coma of a comet contracts as the comet approaches the sun and expands as it recedes. (So does the radius of the gravitational sphere of influence of a primary with satellites.) Comets are often observed to split, but with small relative velocities. (As the radius of the sphere of influence contracts, some satellites will find themselves outside of it, and therefore on independent solar orbits.) Comet comas are seen at large heliocentric distances where solar radiation pressure is too small to produce them. (In this new model, comets bring their own orbiting dust with them; there is no need to drive it off the surface of a nucleus.) New comets, making their first approach to the sun, lose enough material that they are 2 or 3 magnitudes fainter on their second return; but losses on subsequent returns are barely detectable. (The comet would lose all its material outside of the radius of the minimum sphere of influence, which occurs at perihelion, on its first pass. These losses are caused by gravitational escape. Subsequent passages at the same heliocentric distance would produce losses due to radiation pressure only.) When the earth intersects the orbit of a comet, meteor showers are observed. (These may be former comet satellites which have escaped due to the contraction of the gravitational sphere of influence. In this connection it should be noted that a close approach to Jupiter can accelerate the demise of a comet in two ways: the close approach may itself establish a new minimum to the comet's sphere of influence, causing the loss of much additional material; or Jupiter may lower the comet's perihelion, allowing the sun to produce a new minimum sphere of influence for the comet at its next perihelion passage. In either case, a new cloud of meteors should escape into the comet's orbit.)

Meteors.

As we have noted, satellites may occur in hierarchies; hence satellites may have smaller satellites, etc.; the radius of the sphere of influence is ~ 100 times the diameter of the primary, even down to meter-sized bodies.

There are three pieces of observational evidence from well-observed fireballs, all of whose major fragments were tracked to the ground and recovered, that meteors may likewise be multiple bodies (Revelle, personal communication). The most important evidence is that fireballs "break up" in the atmosphere at heights far too great, considering the strength of the materials. The split has been observed at more than 100 km above the earth's surface. This is easy to understand if these are originally multiple, rather than single, bodies. Also, both the brightness-to-mass ratios and the radar cross-sections of the fireballs are considerably higher than theory permits. Here again we postulate that a small cloud of debris, instead of a single isolated body, is entering the atmosphere, accounting for both phenomena.

SATELLITES OF ASTEROIDS

VI. SUMMARY

In this chapter we have presented the evidence for the existence of minor satellites (Secs. I and II) and shown that if it is accepted at face value it implies that many asteroids have satellites. We then proceeded to show that the existence of such systems is consistent with known physical laws (Sec. III) and that reasonable methods of formation exist (Sec. IV). Finally we have speculated on what effect the existence of such objects would have on our understanding of asteroids, meteors and comets (Sec. V).

Although the existence of minor satellites is still based on circumstantial evidence it will not remain so for long; the existence, or nonexistence of such objects will be established within the next few years. The discovery of asteroidal satellites will revolutionize our theories about the origin, evolution and dynamics of all minor bodies in the solar system.

REFERENCES

- André, Ch. 1901. Sur le systeme formé par la planète double (433) Eros. Astron. Nach. 155: 27-30.
- Binzel, R. P. 1978. Further support for minor planet multiplicity. Occul. Newsl. 1: 152-153.
- Binzel, R. P., and Van Flandern, T. C. 1979. Minor planets: The discovery of minor satellites.
- Bowell, E.; McMahon, J.; Horne, K.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Dunham, D. W.; Penhallow, W.; Taylor, G. E.; Wasserman, L. H.; and White, N. M. 1978. A possible satellite of Herculina (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10:594.
- Brouwer, D. 1951. Secular variations of the orbital elements of minor planets. Astron. J. 56: 9-32.
- Campbell, D. B.; Pettengill, G. H.; and Shapiro, I. I. 1976. 70-cm radar observations of 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 17-20.
- Chang, Y. C., and Chang, C. S. 1963. Photometric investigations of variable asteroids. II. Acta Astron. Sinica 11: 139-148.
- Chebotarev, G. A., and Shor, V. A. 1978. The structure of the asteroid belt. Fund. Cosmic Phys. 3: 87-138.
- Cook, A. F. 1971. 624 Hektor: A binary asteroid? In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 155-164.
- Debehogne, H.; Surdej, A.; and Surdej, J. 1978. Photoelectric lightcurves of the minor planets 29 Amphitrite, 121 Hermione, and 185 Eunike. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 32: 127-133.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Degewij, J.; Tedesco, E. F.; and Zellner, B. 1979. Spots on Asteroids. Icarus (special Asteroid issue).
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1969. Collisional model of asteroids and their debris. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 2531-2554.
- Dunham, D. W. 1977. Observations of planetary occultations. Occ. Newsl. I: 98.
- Dunham, D. W. 1978a. Occultations of stars by minor planets (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 621.
- Dunham, D. W. 1978b. Satellite of minor planet (532) Herculina discovered during occultation. Occ. Newsl. I: 151-152.
- Dunham, D. W. 1978c. More on Herculina. Occ. Newsl. II: 2-3.

- Dunham, D. W. 1979a. Duplicity of both (18) Melpomene and SAO 114159 discovered during occultation. Occ. Newsl. II: 12-16.
- Dunham, D. W. 1979b. More on Melpomene. Occ. Newsl. II: 16.
- Dunham, D. W. 1979c. Juno larger than expected. Probable graze by distant satellite. Occ. Newsl. II: 12.
- Dunham, D. W. 1979d. Other late 1978 asteroidal occultations. Occ. Newsl. II: 24-25.
- Dunham, D. W.; Dunham, J. B.; Van Flandern, T. C.; Schmidt, R. E.; Skillman, D. R.; Espenok, F.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Bolster, R. N.; Taylor, G. E.; Klemola, A. R.; Wasserman, L. H.; Williamon, R. M.; and Poss, H. L. 1979. Occultation of SAO 114159 by 18 Melpomene and possible satellite. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Dunham, D. W., and Maley, P. D. 1977. Possible observations of a satellite of a minor planet. Occ. Newsl. 1: 115-117.
- Dunlap, J. L. 1976. Lightcurves and the axis of rotation of 433 Eros. Icarus 28: 69-78.
- Fay, T. D., and Wisniewski, W. 1978. The lightcurves of the nucleus of comet d'Arrest. *Icarus* 34: 1-9.
- Finsen, W. S. 1926. In the report on the 106th annual general meeting. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 86: 209.
- Groeneveld, I., and Kuiper, G. P. 1954. Photometric studies of asteroids. II. Astrophys. J. 120: 529-546.
- Harris, A., and Young, J. 1979. Photoelectric lightcurves of asteroids 42, 45, 56, 103, 532 and 558. *Icarus* (in press).
- Hartmann, W. K. 1972. Moons and Planets: An introduction to planet science. (Belmont, Calif.: Wadsworth Publ. Co., Inc.).
- Hartmann, W. K., and Cruikshank, D. P. 1978. The nature of Trojan asteroid 624 Hektor. *Icarus* 36: 353-366.
- Heintz, W. D. 1975. Micrometer observations of (433) Eros. Astrophys. J. 200: 787.
- Jeffreys, H. 1952. The Earth, 3rd ed. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press), p. 240. Jurgens, R. F., and Goldstein, R. M. 1976. Radar observations at 3.5 and 12.6 cm
- wavelength of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 1-16.
- Lundmark, K. 1932. The probable mass of Eros. Lund Obs. Circ. 7: 169-170.
- Lyttleton, R. A. 1977. What is a cometary nucleus? Quart. J. Roy Astron. Soc. 18: 213-233.
- McMahon, J. H. 1978. The discovery of a satellite of an asteroid. Proc. of Astronomy West '78 Conf., San Luis Obispo, Calif., July 1978. See summary in Sci. News 114: (1978).
- Menzel, D. H.; Whipple, F. L.; and de Vaucouleurs G. 1970. Survey of the Universe (Englewood Cliffs. N.J.: Prentice Hall).
- Millman, P. M. 1977. The chemical composition of cometary meteoroids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. M. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 127-132.
- O'Leary, B.; Marsden, B. G.; Dragon, R.; Hauser, E.; McGrath, M.; Backus, P.; and Robkoff, H. 1976. The occultation of Kappa Geminorum by Eros. *Icarus* 28: 133-146.
- Pickering, W. H. 1932. The mass, density, and albedo of Eros. Pop. Astron. 40: 10-11.
- Reitsema, H. J. 1979. The reliability of minor planet satellite observations. Science 205: 185-186.
- Scaltriti, F., and Zappala, V. 1977. Photoelectric photometry of the minor planets 41 Daphne and 129 Antigone. Astron. Astrophys. 56: 7-11.
- Schober, H.-J. 1979. Rotation period of the minor planet 337 Devosa: An unusual object with triple extrema in the photoelectric lightcurve. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 35: 337-343.
- Shatzel, A. V. 1954. Lightcurve of 44 Nysa. Astrophys. J. 120: 547-550.
- Sheffer, Y. 1979. More on Juno. Occ. Newsl. II: 27.
- Szebehely, V. 1978. Stability of artificial and natural satellites. Celes. Mech. 18: 383-389.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979a. Binary asteroids: Evidence for their existence from lightcurves. Science 203: 905-907.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979b. A photometric investigation of the colors, shapes, and spin rates

of Hirayama family asteroids. Ph.D. dissertation. New Mexico State University.

Tedesco, E. F. 1979c. Was Proto-Flora binary? Icarus (special Asteroid issue).

- Tedesco, E. F., and Bowell, E. G. 1979. UBV observations of 944 Hidalgo (in preparation).
- Tedesco, E.; Drummond, J.; Candy, M.; Birch, P.; Nikoloff, I.; and Zellner, B. 1978. 1580 Betulia: An unusual asteroid with an extraordinary lightcurve. *Icarus* 35: 344-359.
- Tedesco, E. F. and Zappalà, V. 1979. Rotational properties of asteroids: Correlations and selection effects. Submitted to *Icarus*.
- van den Bos, W. H. and Finsen, W. S. 1931. Physical observations of Eros. Astron. Nach. 241: 329-334.
- Van Flandern, T. C. 1977. A former major planet of the solar system. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 475-481.
- Van Flandern, T. C. 1978. A former asteroidal planet as the origin of comets. *Icarus* 36: 51-74.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970. Palomar-Leiden survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; van Houten, C. J.; and Zappala, V. 1979. Photoelectric photometry of seven asteroids. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 35: 223-232.
- von Oppolzer, E. 1901. Notiz. Betr. Planet (433) Eros. Astron. Nach. 154: 297.
- Wamsteker, W., and Sather, R. E. 1974. Minor planets and related objects. XVIII. Five-color photometry of four asteroids. Astron. J. 79: 1465-1470.
- Wijesinghe, M. P., and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. A test of the plausibility of eclipsing binary asteroids. Submitted to *Icarus*.

Williams, J. G. 1975. Asteroid families. Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 7: 343.

- Zappalå, V.; Scaltriti, F.; Farinella, P.; and Paolicchi, P. 1979a. Asteroidal binary systems: Detection and formation. Submitted to Moon and Planets.
- Zappala, V.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; and van Houten, C. J. 1979b. Rotation period and phase curve of the asteroids 349 Dembowska and 354 Eleonora. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 35: 213-221.

DIVERSE PUZZLING ASTEROIDS AND A POSSIBLE UNIFIED EXPLANATION

WILLIAM K. HARTMANN Planetary Science Institute

Recent observations have led to unconventional models of certain asteroids, suggesting forms unsuspected a few years ago. Some of these include binary asteroids (e.g., 532 Herculina, 18 Melpomene), very irregular asteroids (1580 Betulia), and very elongated asteroids unlikely to be collisional fragments (624 Hektor). A connection is suggested between this observational work and ongoing theoretical work concerning collisions of large, comparable-sized asteroids $(r/R \ge 0.01)$. Such collisions have different consequences from the collisions usually considered ($r/R \leq 0.01$). The new work suggests possible sources of elongated and binary asteroids. Quantitative models show that at the high impact velocities, typical of the main belt, dispersal of most fragments occurs while at lower collision speeds only partial dispersal occurs, leaving partially re-assembled brecciated bodies. During such collisions, binary pairs may be produced as a result of the interactions of the adjacent fragments. Low-speed collisions of comparable-sized asteroids, typical of tidally evolving binary pairs, pairs of adjacent fragments, or Trojan pairs, can leave such pairs minimally fractured and held in contact by gravity, creating elongated bodies. Minor collisions could occasionally reseparate such objects or alter tidal evolution of orbiting binary pairs. Thus some elongated asteroids may be products of collisional accretion, rather than of collisional fragmentation as usually thought, while some binary asteroids and brecciated meteorites may be produced during collisional fragmentation of large, comparable-sized asteroids.

I. 624 HEKTOR: AN EXAMPLE OF A PUZZLING ASTEROID

Trojan asteroid 624 is by about a factor 2 the largest Trojan, and yet it has the largest lightcurve amplitude of any asteroid of its size. The light variation, ranging up to 3.1:1, is very probably due to elongated shape, not to an albedo asymmetry (Dunlap and Gehrels 1969) especially since the albedos of the two different rotation poles (during 1972 and 1977 corresponding to pole-on views) are nearly the same namely 0.03 ± 0.003 (Hartmann and Cruikshank 1978).^a The puzzle is that the conventional idea to explain extreme lightcurves, elongated shape associated with origin as a collisional fragment, is especially unsuited to explain Hektor, because Hektor would then be a singularly large and splinter-shaped fragment in a swarm of small round fragments, all isolated in a single cloud. Dunlap and Gehrels (1969) reported a 20-40 % amplitude for the second-biggest Trojan, 911 Agememnon, whose diameter is about 150 km. Degewij (1977, 1978; see the chapter by Degewij and van Houten) has studied lightcurves and/or magnitude-phase relations of eight other Trojans ranging down to 90 km diameter and generally finds light variations less than 20 %, compared to Hektor's 210 %. It would seem a strange collision which, in the isolation of a Lagrangian cloud, would produce one giant splinter (150 x 300 km) and many other spheroids smaller than 150 km.

The original work on Hektor was by Dunlap and Gehrels (1969). Analyzing many years' observations of Hektor, they not only discovered its unusual light amplitude, but also showed that the rotation pole is only about $10^{\circ} \pm 2^{\circ}$ out of the ecliptic, so that in various years, one pole, then a broadside, and then the other pole are presented to earth. To match the lightcurve, Dunlap and Gehrels suggested a cylindrical shape 2.6 times as long as it was wide. The origin of such an elongated body was not addressed.

Cook (1971) suggested a different explanation for Hektor's puzzling properties. He asserted that the compressive stresses would be too great for such a cylinder to persist. His estimates need to be corrected to the presently estimated dimensions of Hektor, giving a central compressive pressure of roughly 60 bars. Cook compared the central pressure to a strength of only about 10 bars for the chondrite, Lost City, and concluded that a cylinder this size would not persist, but collapse. However, in the discussion appended to Cook's chapter Hartmann noted that most meteorites are stronger than the Lost City value and that reported ordinary chondrites range from 60 to 3700

^aNote added in proof. In April 1979 at Mauna Kea Observatory, Cruikshank and I obtained the first simultaneous in-phase lightcurves in reflected sunlight and thermal infrared, proving that Hektor varies primarily due to elongated shape, not albedo patchiness. This work is not yet published. Degewij (1978) incorrectly indicates that we had established this during our earlier work.

bars in strength. Carbonaceous chondrites are among the weakest meteorites; on the other hand, of 12 sampled Trojans 75 % match carbonaceous chondrite colors while 25 % are dark but do not match these colors (see the chapter by Degewij and van Houten in this book). Strength thus seems a plausible but uncertain criterion for ruling out a cylindrical shape.

Cook (1971) proposed instead the interesting idea that Hektor might be a binary either orbiting or in contact. This suggestion was based partly on librations suspected by Cook from the Dunlap-Gehrels lightcurves. This model was not positively established, and the origin of such a binary was not considered.

Hartmann and Cruikshank (1978) pointed out that in the Jovian Lagrangian cloud, mean encounter velocities $(1-2 \text{ km sec}^{-1})$ are substantially below those in the main belt (5 km sec^{-1}) and that there may be a low-velocity tail in the velocity distribution absent in the main belt (an asteroid trapped at the Langrangian point would have zero velocity relative to the cloud). Therefore they suggested that a partly-fractured contact binary or elongated object could have formed by low-speed collision of two of the original 150 km-scale Trojans. They suggested that a brightened zone of crushed material analogous to lunar rays, around the collision zone, could explain the 3.1:1 lightcurve, which would be $\leq 2:1$ in Cook's purely geometric contact binary or co-orbiting binary model with two spheres. Cook (1978, personal communication) points out that tidal stresses on two touching spheroids might deform the initial spheres to elongated shapes capable of giving the 3.1:1 lightcurve. John V. Lambert (1979, personal communication) has pointed out that the light ratio would also be affected by the scattering properties of the surface, with the required length-to-width ratio reduced if one changes from a case where brightness \propto surface area, to a case with a Lambertian surface. Thus the exact shape and photometry of the definitely elongated Hektor remain intriguing problems.

II. OTHER PUZZLING ASTEROIDS

Table I lists some current models of various other puzzling asteroids which seem at first glance unrelated to the Hektor problem, but may in fact have a connection. As is now well known, a number of asteroids have unusual properties. Occultations have given marginal evidence of satellite companions, with the best coming from 18 Melpomene, where both the occultation by the 135-km diameter primary and that by the reported 48-km satellite may have revealed that the occulted star itself was a binary (Dunham *et al.* 1979). Some evidence also comes from an occultation by 532 Herculina, a 220-km asteroid found to have a 50-km satellite (Binzel and Van Flandern 1978; see the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*). Binzel and Van Flandern also list other, much less convincing cases.

A different class of unusual asteroid was pointed out by Tedesco et al.

Ξ
(T)
\Box
m
7
2
۲.

Current, Unusual Asteroid Models

	Dimension	Comment	Reference
1580 Betulia	~6 X 8 km	Very irregular lightcurve; topographic irregularity comparable to radius. Binary or contact binary?	Tedesco, <i>et al.</i> (1978) This chapter
18 Melpomene	135 km with 10 km topography	48-km satellite \sim 750 km away; possible other satellites $<$ 300 m; reseparated pair?	Dunham <i>et al.</i> (1979) This chapter
532 Herculina	220 km	50-km satellite ~ 1000 km away.	Binzel and Van Flandern (1978)
624 Hektor	150 × 300 km	Partially consolidated low-velocity collision product.	Hartmann and Cruikshank (1978)
49 Pales	$\sim 140 \text{ km}^{a}$	\sim 50-km satellite about 450 km away.	Tedesco (1979)
171 Ophelia	$\sim 90 \ \mathrm{km^a}$	30-km satellite about 300 km away.	Tedesco (1979)
44 Nysa	~80 km ^b	Lightcurve resembles contact binary.	Tedesco (1979)
^a Rased on diameters sum	marized by Morrison (1077) fo	- Jr.J: Estail as abuitman (A. 1.) a lance to abiarcter	

baseu on diameters summarized by Morrison (1977) for asteroids of equal B(1,0) magnitude as listed in Ephemerides of Minor Planets 1979. Satellite data based on size ratio and orbit parameters reported by Tedesco. ^bMorrison (1977).

(1978), who noted that 1580 Betulia, a 7-km regolith-free Mars-crosser and first C-type (carbonaceous?) object found among the Mars-crossers, has a bizarre three-lobed lightcurve. Tedesco *et al.*, interpreted Betulia as an asymmetric "collisional fragment" with a topographic irregularity on one face "of size comparable to the radius." Betulia's is the most asymmetric lightcurve known, in terms of the size of its third lobe.

Following the recognition of probable binary pairs from occultations, Tedesco (1979) pointed out still another class of unusual asteroids with nearly constant lightcurves, but pronounced dips resembling lightcurves of eclipsing binary stars. He proposed that 49 Pales and 171 Ophelia are orbiting binaries and lists nine other suspected binaries or contact binaries (see the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*).

III. COLLISIONAL HISTORY AS A UNIFYING FACTOR IN EXPLAINING MANY PUZZLING ASTEROIDS

As a result of our work on Hektor, I began a study of the results of collisions of comparable-sized bodies. These collisions are different from the most common and most studied types of collisions, which are those between bodies of markedly different size, and which usually result in simple cratering. Comparable-sized bodies were defined as capable of colliding and disrupting the larger body; usually this implies their radius ratio $r/R \gtrsim 0.01$. This study (Hartmann 1979) described qualitatively, and to first order quantitatively, five conceptually different outcomes of importance:

- 1. rebound and mutual escape of the two bodies (low velocity);
- 2. rebound and fallback, producing an unfractured contact binary;
- 3. with increased energy of collision, disruption of the bodies but insufficient energy to allow escape, so that most fragments reassemble into a brecciated spheroid;
- 4. disruption with sufficient energy that most bodies escape entirely, leading to total disruption;
- 5. a transition between (2) and (3), in which substantial fracturing occurs but with insufficient energy to dislodge most material or reassemble the body, so that the result is a brecciated body in the form of an elongated object.

This single framework suggests an origin for all the various types of asteroids described above. To aid the discussion, Fig. 1 presents a set of collision outcomes calculated from the equations given by Hartmann (1979) for collisions of equal-sized bodies. The asteroids in this case are assumed to have properties intermediate between the two sets of examples calculated in that paper. The internal collisional strength, S, is that measured for coherent rock-bodies such as basalts or ordinary chondrites ($S = 4 \times 10^6 \rho \text{ ergs cm}^{-3}$ where $\rho = \text{density}$, assumed to be 2.5 g cm⁻³ – see Hartmann [1979] for



Fig. 1. Regimes of different collision products (indicated by cartoons) for equal-sized colliding asteroids of specified initial radius and approach velocity (at large separation). Stippled bands give indication of transition regimes separating distinct outcomes of rebound, unfractured contact binary, reassembled brecciated spheroid, and total dispersal. An important transition case of a partly fractured contact binary is also illustrated by a cartoon. Approximate velocity regimes of different kinds of collisions in the present solar system are indicated at left. The two colliding asteroids in this calculation are assumed to have interiors with strength and elasticity of basalt or other igneous rock, but surface layers of loose or weakly bonded fragmental material that reduce rebound velocities and effective elasticity during collisions. For further discussion and other calculated models, see Hartmann (1979).

further discussion of those parameters).

The surface layers of the asteroids are asssumed to be granular or weakly consolidated material to some unspecified depth (perhaps 0.1R), which absorbs much of the collisional energy and rather strongly inhibits rebound as found experimentally by Hartmann (1978) for spheroidal projectiles striking semiinfinite powder/rock layered targets. To make this point clearer for this chapter, an experiment was performed allowing nearly equal-sized spheroidal suspended granitic rocks to swing freely into each other. Rebound velocities $(V_{rebound}/V_{impact})$ were recorded as artificial granular layers were built up on the rock surfaces, first by dusting with powder and then by cementing granular mortar powder layers of various depth on them. Figure 2 shows how the rebound velocity dropped dramatically as the "regolith" or weakly bonded layer increased in depth. Because of the necessity of affixing the "regolith" layer to the granitic "asteroid" in this conceptual experiment, the regolith layer was actually weakly bonded with somewhat variable strength dependent on the drying time and proportions of mortar and moisture. Therefore, in Fig. 2, $V_{rebound}/V_{impact}$ does not drop to the levels of ≤ 0.01 that are observed for impact into semiinfinite dry powders in vacuum (Hartmann 1978), but rather to values ~ 0.2, apparently characteristic of the elasticity of the weakly bonded mortar layer. For the calculations in Fig. 1, however, I assumed a value of 0.03, which, based on this test and the earlier experiments, should correspond to a layer of loose regolith powder and gravel grading into a loosely bonded layer of fragmental material as deep as 0.1 to 0.25 R. (The scaling of the depth dependence with size is unknown for bodies much larger than these lab samples, but it seems clear that $V_{rebound}/V_{impact}$ of a fractured or regolith covered asteroid would be well below the values of 0.85 measured for smoothly ground basalt spheres or ~ 0.5 measured [Hartmann 1978] for natural clean igneous rocks.)

Another major uncertainty in this type of calculation, re-emphasized by Kaula (1979), is the partitioning of energy, especially the fraction of energy, k, that goes into fracturing and kinetic energy of ejected fragments. (The fraction 1-k is lost in plastic deformation, heating, etc.) Based on the work of O'Keefe and Ahrens (1977) k is here assumed to be 0.2, although there is a wide range of uncertainty.

The cartoons in Fig. 1 show the five important collisional products mentioned above. Stippled bands, rather than sharp curves, are plotted to divide the various regimes of collisional outcome in Fig. 1, to remind the reader that transitions occur and that the positions of the curves can shift by up to several stippled-band widths if the materials have other properties, such as the crumbly character of weak carbonaceous chondrites (discussed by Hartmann 1979). However, the presence of basaltic achondrites and irons suggests that many larger asteroids have melted and resolidified into igneous rock, so that the parameters assumed here are the most likely values.

The various unusual asteroid types described earlier may all be discussed



Fig. 2. Results of a "conceptual experiment" designed to show how buildup of a regolith layer consumes energy during collision of comparable-sized asteroids. Each point is an average of results from 6 to 9 collisions. Clean, natural granite spheroidal rocks were suspended and rebounded at about 0.33 to 0.76 V_{impact} . Weakly bonded surface layers were built up by adding first a coating of dry mortar dust, and then by adding thicker layers of moist mortar powder and glue, allowed to dry partially. Rebounds averaged faster for bodies given original spin (ca. 2400 rpm) which often translated into extra rebound energy. No velocity scaling effect was found over one order of magnitude in V_{impact} .

W. K. HARTMANN

in terms of this diagram. For example, the diagram clearly shows that elongated asteroids are not necessarily collisional fragments; elongated asteroids can also be produced by low-velocity collision of comparable-sized bodies. Approach velocities (the relative orbital velocities at large separation) need to be lower than the mean in the belt or Trojan clouds for this to occur. Two modes of low-velocity ($\leq 100 \text{ m sec}^{-1}$) collisions are:

- 1. if there is a low-velocity tail in the velocity distribution, particularly in the Trojan clouds where bodies at L_4 or L_5 would have zero velocity relative to the swarm; or
- 2. by inward tidal decay or co-orbiting pairs.

The surface circular velocity of a 100-km diameter asteroid with $\rho = 2.5$ is only 42 m sec⁻¹, and the radial closing velocity, da/dt, is estimated one or two orders of magnitude less. This would be the effective impact velocity during decay. Hartmann and Cruikshank (1978) suggested that Mode (1) produced Hektor; Binzel and Van Flander (1979) suggest that Mode (2) occurs frequently. Figure 1, as well as calculations for other types of materials in Hartmann (1979), shows that Mode (2) would certainly produce contact binaries. (The reader should note that Fig. 1 is calculated to include free-fall gravitational acceleration as two asteroids approach, which is why larger asteroids undergo more damage for a given $V_{initial}$, approach velocity at large separation.) Hence Fig. 1 is not directly applicable to the case of inward tidal evolution. Even for asteroids with D > 100 km, the collision that terminates tidal evolution would occur with da/dt much less than escape velocity, so that neither disruptive fragmentation nor rebound (lower left and right regimes in Fig. 1) would occur. Virtually unfractured contact binaries could be produced at all sizes for which tidal evolution brings two bodies together. The term "contact binary" should perhaps be reserved for origin by tidal evolution, i.e. Mode (2).

The chance of finding two non-orbiting "field asteroids" (term analogous to "field stars," meaning objects not involved in systems), moving with the low $V_{initial}$, drops as $V_{initial}$ decreases. Thus the most likely elongated asteroids created by collisional accretion are the ones near the top of the contact binary field in the diagram. This means that the most probable predicted elongated accretional asteroids would range in length (two diameters) from about 10 to 300 km. If asteroids were weaker, these sizes would decrease; for a weak, crumbly carbonaceous chondrite composition, the range would be more like 200 m to 10 km. Tedesco (1979; see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco) reports that an excess of elongated objects exists in a size range around 100-200 km; the excess may be associated with this mechanism.

The above suggests a creation mechanism for orbiting binary asteroids and a third mode for causing low-velocity collisions yielding elongated objects. Figure 1 shows that total disruption is the most common mode of



Fig. 3. Schematic cross-sections through colliding pair of comparable-sized asteroids, showing possible interactions of particles. Velocities average higher near initial impact site. Fragment A catches up to and collides with B; C and D have parallel equal vectors and eventually fall together; E and F could become an orbiting pair; gas from volatilized material could add drag effects. Through these chaotic interactions, binary pairs may be produced during collisions of large, comparable-sized asteroids, which would produce more complex ejecta swarms than the spray from cratering impacts on surfaces.

collision of comparable-sized bodies in the asteroid belt today. Figure 3 gives schematic cross-sections through such a colliding equal-sized pair. Unlike the case in a simple cratering collision, a host of large, asteroid-sized fragments will be produced in a chaotic expanding swarm. After the two bodies approach (Sketch 1) they begin to interpenetrate (2) with plastic deformation and fracturing. As the bodies decelerate, the shock wave (dotted line in Sketch 2) expands, so that peak energy densities are higher close to the impact point and less on the far sides. Brecciation, vaporization of volatiles on ice matrix, for example, and ejecta velocities would all be maximized near the impact point and less on the far sides. We can thus forsee many energy damping mechanisms in this chaos, which would prevent a simple ballistic expansion of all pieces separately away from the impact site. For example in (3), Fragment A hits slower-moving Fragment B. C and D happen to have nearly equal parallel velocity vectors; eventually, they fall together on their

W. K. HARTMANN

way outward. These cases yield a Mode (3) for making elongated bodies. E and F acquire similar but unequal vectors, and go into orbit around each other. A gaseous medium of volatilized matter may accelerate some particles and act as a drag medium on other faster ones. The main point is that many interactions may occur which would lead to pairs and clusters of associated bodies. This conclusion supports Tedesco's (1979) suggestion that binary asteroids might come from multibody interactions in collisions like those that produced Hirayama families. A reviewer of this chapter notes that evolution by impacts, either in the dispersing cloud of fragments or later, increase e and a and can lead to total separation or to periapse collisions that create a contact binary, a mechanism that might be as common as the tidal decay suggested by Binzel and Van Flandern.

IV. EFFECTS OF ASTEROID COMPANIONS AND DEBRIS: SUMMARY

Asteroid satellites that have not orbitally decayed into surface contact with their primaries have the interesting property that they might (especially through continued collisions) have rotation periods and orientations independent of the revolution period and orientation of the system. In cases where the sizes of the pair are comparable (say, $\leq 3:1$ in diameter giving \leq 9:1 in area) the lightcurves could be substantially complicated by occultations and different rotational periodicity. Mars-crossing asteroid 1580 Betulia, interpreted as a single very irregular object to explain a highly irregular lightcurve (Tedesco *et al.* 1978), might be re-examined in this light. Tedesco (1979, personal communication) indicates that such examination is in progress.

A second effect is that the more common satellites are, the more bias there is against discovery of irregular-shaped asteroids, since an irregular asteroid with a more spherical satellite would have a smoother lightcurve than one without, due to "buffering" by the more constant cross-section area of the satellite. If minor satellites come to be accepted as common, we may need to re-examine our statistics on asteroid shapes, which would tend to be somewhat more irregular than thought.

A similar effect would be on spectrophotometric studies of composition. If pairs of asteroids of unequal composition form orbiting or contact binaries, then spectral signatures will be buffered not only by the conventional effects of cratering or regolith on the primary, but by blending of spectral features from the secondary.

Table II summarizes some of the results given here, in terms of observational consequences on asteroid lightcurves. In addition to the classical explanations of lightcurves in terms of (1) albedo variations or (2) irregular shape due to fragmentation, eight other effects involving collisional accretion or binary formation are seen to be possible.

In summary, the high-amplitude lightcurve of Trojan asteroid 624 Hektor

	_	
		-
	;	ł
	Y	5
		2
1	۰,	۱.,

Asteroid Lightcurve Irregularities

Summary		Case	Possible Explanations
Albedo Effect		Τ.	Albedo variations (probably a small effect, based on polarimetric results).
Collisional Fragmentation		ri	Irregular shape caused by collisional fragmentation (the conventional explanation; e.g., Tedesco <i>et al.</i> [1978], as applied to 1580 Betulia).
	(1) Mode (1)	ж.	Dumbbell, or irregular-shaped, compound asteroid caused by direct low-velocity collisional accretion of one field object onto another of comparable size without fragmentation (Hartmann-Cruikshank [1978] explanation of 624 Hektor lightcurve).
Accretion	Mode (2)	4.	Dumbbell, or irregular-shaped, contact binary caused by tidal evolution of a satellite inward onto surface of primary (very low velocities implying preservation of shape of each body after contact is achieved).
	(3) Mode	5.	Dumbbell, or irregular-shaped, compound asteroid caused by fall-together of adjacent fragmer during a collision of two large-scale asteroids.
)	6.	Presence of minor satellite (or multiple asteroid swarms) with satellite rotation period differing from primary rotation period, giving long-term beat phenomena in lightcurves.
		7.	Occultation of minor satellite by primary (two occultation "seasons" during each asteroid revolution around sun). ^a
Binary Phenomena		8.	Transit of primary by minor satellite (two transit "seasons" during each asteroid revolution around sun.) ^{a}
		9.	"Satellite" eclipse with minor satellite in primary shadow (two satellite eclipse "seasons" during each asteroid revolution around sun). ^a
_	_	10.	"Solar" eclipse with minor satellite shadow falling on primary (lower amplitude dip than preceding three cases since penumbral shadow smaller than satellite; two solar eclipse "seasons" during each asteroid revolution around sun). ^a

^aAt least one of cases 6-9 would be in progress an estimated 0.2% of the time for a 50-km satellite 1000 km from a 200 km asteroid orbiting per-pendicular to the ecliptic plane. This would approach 10-20% if satellite orbits and primary asteroid heliocentric orbits lie in the ecliptic plane. A higher percentage would be achieved for closer pairs, approaching 100% for a contact binary due to mutual shadowing, etc.



Fig. 4. The four types of occultation, transit, and eclipse phenomena that could complicate asteroid lightcurves. Eight sets of events per synodic period occur, since two nodal passages occur. These could be rare and discrete for widely separated pairs with high orbital *i*; they could be discrete, but occur every revolution period for pairs with widely separated pairs with heliocentric and satellite orbits lying in the ecliptic plane; and they could be non-discrete and continual for closely spaced pairs. In the extreme of contact binaries, they become identical with topographic effects.

reveals a likely candidate for an elongated object, perhaps formed by direct collision (Case 3 in Table II). Hektor seems a particularly poor candidate for being a fragment; it seems less likely to be an orbiting binary or a contact binary formed by tidal evolution because of the absence of an obvious mechanism to form an initially co-orbiting pair of Trojans. Could further dynamical analysis of Trojans reveal a way of so coupling two random large members of a Lagrangian swarm? Then perhaps Hektor is a tidally evolved contact binary, instead of a direct-accretion elongated body.

The irregular lightcurve of Mars-crosser 1580 Betulia, interpreted by Tedesco *et al.* (1978) as a fragmentary object with a large irregularity on one side (Case 2), may be a fallen-together (Case 5) or tidally evolved pair (Case 4) that originated in a major collision in the belt. Alternatively, it may be a binary pair with unequal rotational spins (Case 6), produced in such a collision. Mars-crossers and Earth-crossers are *a priori* good candidates for having undergone recent major collisions, which are needed to put them into Jupiter-perturbed belt orbits, whence they are thrown into short-lived inner solar system orbits.

The recently suspected binary asteroids, if real, may also be pairs coupled during major collisions of comparable-sized bodies in the belt. Further work on their possible unequal rotation periods (Case 6) or occultation/transit/ eclipse phenomena (cases 7-10) could affect our interpretation of asteroid lightcurves, shapes, and histories in general.

Acknowledgments. I thank D. R. Davis for helpful discussions of the eclipse phenomena and other dynamical problems, and also C. R. Chapman, D. P. Cruikshank, R. Greenberg, E. Tedesco, and S. Weidenschilling, for additional helpful discussions. This work was supported by the Planetary Astronomy and Lunar Programs of the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Binzel, R. P., and Van Flandern, T. 1978. The Discovery of minor satellites. Science 203: 903-905.
- Cook, A. F. 1971. 624 Hektor: A binary asteroid?. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA-SP 267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 155-163.

Degewij, J. 1977. Lightcurve analysis of 170 small asteroids. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 145-148.

- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites, Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Dunham, D.; Van Flandern, T.; Schmidt, R.; A'Hearn, M.; Skillman, D.; Willamon, R.; Poss, H., and Erickson, G. 1979. More evidence for satellites from an occultation by 18 Melpomene. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Dunlap, J. L., and Gehrels, T. 1969. Minor planets. III. Lightcurves of a Trojan asteroid. Astron. J. 74: 796-803.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1978. Planet formation: Mechanism of early growth. Icarus 33: 50-61.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1979. A special class of planetary collisions: Theory and evidence. Lunar Sci. X. The Lunar and Planet. Inst. (in press).
- Hartmann, W. K., and Cruikshank, D. P. 1978. The nature of Trojan asteroid 624 Hektor. *Icarus* 36: 353-366.
- Kaula, W. M. 1979. Equilibrium velocities at a planetesimal population. *Icarus* (submitted).
- Morrison, D. 1977. Sizes and albedos of the larger asteroids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 177-184.
- O'Keefe, J., and Ahrens, T. 1977. Impact-induced partitioning, melting, and vaporization on terrestrial planets. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3357-3374.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979. Binary asteroids: Evidence for their existence from lightcurves. Science 203: 905-907.
- Tedesco, E.; Drummond, J.; Candy, M.; Birch, P.; Nikoloff, I.; and Zellner, B. 1978. 1580 Betulia: An unusual asteroid with an extraordinary lightcurve. *Icarus* 35: 344-359.

POLE ORIENTATIONS OF ASTEROIDS

RONALD C. TAYLOR University of Arizona

Photometric astrometry is a method of determining the pole orientation, sidereal period and sense of rotation of an asteroid. This is done by dividing the number of rotational cycles, corrected to a sidereal frame of reference, into the observed synodic intervals between lightcurve maxima. This method is not explicitly model dependent nor does it use the lightcurve amplitudes. Photometric astrometry, with its subroutines, formulas and limitations is presented. Published pole orientations are reviewed.

Attempts to locate the north pole orientation and sense of rotation of asteroids have led to various methods; a review of several techniques can be found in Vesely (1971). All early methods center around the assumption that lightcurve amplitudes are a function of pole positions. An asteroid lightcurve is the change of the observed brightness versus time caused by changes in its illuminated projected area, and/or albedo variations, as it rotates. Two methods for finding poles have been developed which do not depend on lightcurve amplitudes. The first uses the arrival time of epochs of maximum light; this is called photometric astrometry and is my main topic. The method calculates the pole position, sense of rotation and the sidereal period of rotation. The second method is model dependent and plots unit distance magnitudes, $V(1,\alpha)$, against phase angles α ; it was first used to determine the

pole orientation of 39 Laetitia (Sather 1976).

Another method of determining the sense of an asteroid's rotation has been outlined by Matson (1971). This infrared technique is further described by Morrison (1977) who presents less than definitive results on the sense of rotation for 6 asteroids. The same can be said of Hansen's (1977) results, also based on infrared measurements. Both papers agree that 1 Ceres clearly spins in a prograde sense.

The purpose of this chapter is to explain photometric astrometry step by step. The defining equations are in the Appendix to this chapter. The results of published pole determinations are presented in Sec. VII.

I. DEFINITION OF PHOTOMETRIC ASTROMETRY

The fundamental concept of photometric astrometry is as follows. The time interval between the epochs of maximum light as seen from the earth is greater than the interval as seen from the stars when the asteroid is increasing in longitude and spins in a prograde sense; the amount of this effect will be referred to in Sec. IV as $\Delta L/360$. Photometric astrometry is the method of converting observed synodic intervals into consistent values for a sidereal period, pole orientation and sense of rotation. The original concept of determining pole orientations of asteroids by this method was developed by Groeneveld and Kuiper (1954) who refer to formulae developed in earlier studies on asteroid Eros. The present form of photometric astrometry is more recognizable in the work of Gehrels (1967). Modifications and refinements have been made over the years and are continuing. Some of the major changes in the original routine are:

- 1. The phase shifts which are adjustments to the arrival time of epochs of maximum light due to phase angle changes (Gehrels 1967) have evolved to "visual points" (Gehrels *et al.* 1970), and to the currently used "time shifts" (Dunlap *et al.* 1973);
- 2. It is necessary to add one rotational cycle for each orbital cycle (see the appendix to Taylor 1973);
- 3. Routines involving the addition of cycles over long intervals (Taylor 1973) will be modified in this chapter.

The basic formula for photometric astrometry is (Taylor 1973)

Sidereal period =
$$\frac{\Delta T_c}{\Delta N \pm \frac{\Delta L}{360} + \frac{\Delta \delta}{360} + \Delta n}$$
(1)

where for each interval between epochs ΔT_c is the time difference in days with each time corrected for light time, ΔN is the integral number of cycles from an arbitrary starting point (see Sec. II), and \pm means that the + is used

R. C. TAYLOR

for direct and - for retrograde spin. The values within the parentheses are corrections to the number of cycles (see Sec. IV) and are a function of pole orientation; L is the longitude of the subearth point on the asteroid; δ is the time shift; and n is the number of cycle corrections.

A pole orientation is selected and sidereal periods are calculated for each time interval between selected epochs of maximum light on the lightcurves. The mean of the sidereal periods and the average residual from the mean period are found. This routine is repeated for various pole orientations and the average residual is determined for each trial; the solution of the pole and its probable error are indicated by the smallest of the average residuals.

An asteroid observed at ecliptic longitudes that are 180° apart will give identical lightcurves if the north pole coordinates are changed by 180° in longitude and kept the same in latitude. This results in pole solutions being found in pairs, 180° apart in longitude; the effect was first pointed out by Russell (1906, p. 18) in his second conclusion with the sentence, "It is always possible (theoretically) to determine the position of the asteroid's equator, (except that the sign of the inclination remains unknown)." The fact that some poles are not exactly 180° apart in longitude or at the same latitude is due to the lack of precision of the solution, and/or to the inclination of the asteroid orbit.

II. INPUT DATA

The ideal data for photometric astrometry are several lightcurves observed during one opposition, from which an estimate of the synodic period can be made, and at least one good lightcurve from each of several different oppositions. When the only available data are lightcurves from one opposition, resolution is insufficient to define a pole unless a broad range of aspects is covered as is the case for Earth-approaching asteroids.

The lightcurves, one per opposition, are first superposed in pairs. Lightcurves that do not superpose with a high degree of coincidence cannot be used in this preliminary analysis because they may be inverted lightcurves (see Sec. VII). The time difference between epochs that coincide within ± 5 min (corrected for light time) is used in the determination of the mean synodic period and the number of cycles per interval. Lightcurve maxima are preferred to minima which have sometimes appeared to shift with time (presumably due to shadowing) relative to the maxima.

Rotational cycles over long intervals are counted by using the mean synodic period, which is the average of the instantaneous synodic periods of the asteroid, as seen from the earth, over its entire orbit, including periods from intervals of increasing as well as decreasing longitudes. The mean synodic period is actually determined by dividing each of the time intervals by trial periods until one is found that gives whole-number quotients. Until the mean synodic period is more fully understood it is arbitrarily established that the trial periods be within ± 5 min of the initial estimate of the synodic period and the quotients within ± 0.1 of a whole number. The quotients generated by the mean synodic period are the number of synodic cycles the asteroid has spun during each time interval. This method of counting cycles over long intervals is more accurate and convenient than the equivalent method described in Sec. III of Taylor (1973).

Some intervals between lightcurve maxima may not be considered at first if their lightcurves do not superpose well. The above mean synodic period can, however, next be used to see if any of those intervals are a whole number of cycles apart. From all accepted intervals only those that have a sufficient number of significant digits are used in photometric astrometry. The time intervals and the corresponding whole number of synodic cycles are the values of ΔT_c and ΔN in Eq. (1). The remaining part of the denominator of the formula involves corrections to the number of cycles and these corrections are discussed in Sec. IV.

III. GEOMETRIC PARAMETERS

Figure 1 illustrates the geometric parameters in photometric astrometry. The subscript notation for the coordinate systems has SE for the subearth point, SS for the subsolar point, a for the asteroid, s for the sun, and p for the pole. Table I lists the variables, their primary applications and where they are discussed in this chapter. The parameters needed are the ecliptic coordinates of the asteroid, λ_a and β_a ; the ecliptic longitude of the sun, λ_s ; the Earth-asteroid distance, ρ ; the Earth-Sun distance, R; the solar phase angle, α ; and trials of pole orientation expressed in ecliptic coordinates, λ_p and β_p .

The solar phase angle is defined by the Earth-asteroid-Sun angle and in this work is always positive. The aspect A is defined as the Earth-asteroid-pole angle; it is measured from the north pole only and ranges between 0° and 180° . Astrocentric obliquity is defined by the angle γ of the dihedral angle formed by the planes of the phase and aspect angles; γ is measured from 0° to 180° . The three parameters, phase, aspect and obliquity are referred to as the orientation parameters and are used in a check of the final pole solution (see Sec. V).

As a check on the input data the solar-aspect angle E (defined as the Sun-asteroid-pole angle), the aspect A, and phase α should form a spherical triangle. If the sum of any two sides is not greater than the third side then the triangle does not exist because either an error was made in one of the input parameters, or the three vertices of the triangle (the pole, subearth and subsolar points) lie on the arc of a great circle.

IV. ADJUSTMENTS TO THE NUMBER OF CYCLES

As mentioned at the end of Sec. II, there are corrections to the whole number of synodic cycles, as seen from the earth, which need to be applied



Fig. 1. The geometric parameters of photometric astrometry. SE is the subearth point and SS the subsolar point on the asteroid surface. The λ , β coordinate system is associated with the north pole of the ecliptic, the L,B system with the north pole of rotation. The true aspect A, obliquity γ , and solar-aspect E are measured from the north pole of rotation and so are the supplements of A', δ' , and E'. δ is the time shift and α the solar phase. The subscripts are defined in the text. The formulas associated with this figure are in the Appendix.

when deriving the sidereal period. These corrections will transform the denominator of Eq. (1) into sidereal cycles, as seen from the sun.

 $\Delta L/360$ is the fractional part of a cycle that a body would have to rotate in order for the same feature on the surface to be facing the earth at both the

TABLE I

Summary o	f	Geometric	Paramete	rs
-----------	---	-----------	----------	----

	Variable	Formula in Appendix	Primary Application	Sec. for Disc.
λ_{SE}, β_{SE}	Astrocentric coordinates of subearth point	(2),(3)	Cycle correction n	IV
λ_{SS}, β_{SS}	Astrocentric coordinates of subsolar point	(4),(5)	Cycle correction n	IV
L _{SE}	Pole dependent longitude of subearth point	(1) ^a ,(6)	Time shift δ Sidereal period	IV I
B_{SE}	Pole dependent latitude of subearth point	(7)	Aspect \hat{A} Obliquity γ	V V
L _{SS}	Pole dependent longitude of subsolar point	(8)	Time shift δ	IV
B _{SS}	Pole dependent latitude of subsolar point	(9)	Obliquity γ Solar aspect E	V III,V
A	Aspect	(10)		V
γ	Astrocentric obliquity	(11)		V
δ	Time shifts	(1) ^a (12)	Sidereal period	I,IV
Ε	Solar aspect	(13)		III
п	Cycle corrections	(1) ^a (14)	Sidereal period	I,IV
E _c	Time of calculated epoch	(15)	Epoch 0-C	v

^aEq. (1) in Sec. 1.

beginning and end of interval ΔT . The L formulas are in Eq. (6) in the Appendix.

 $\Delta\delta/360$ is one half the fractional part of a cycle that a body would have to rotate in order to move the maximum cross-sectional area from facing the earth to facing the sun. The time shift (δ) formulas are in Eq. (12) in the Appendix. δ agrees well with observed time shifts of epoch arrivals in the model studies of elongated bodies by Dunlap (1972). It is not known, however, how meaningful δ is for near-spherical objects. Another observation is that time shifts do not appear to be a significant correction term when applied to observations at less than 20° phase.

 Δn is an adjustment in the number of cycles, one for each orbital rotation. Each time the asteroid completes an orbit about the sun one additional rotational cycle must be added (or subtracted for retrograde spin) to the synodic cycles in order to determine the sidereal cycles. These cycle corrections are a function of the pole orientation and the inclination of the

R. C. TAYLOR

TABLE II

	Epoch ^a	L _{SE} (deg)	n _i
1	1960.0	52	0
2	1963.0	320	0
3	1964.0	20	1
4	1968.0	190	1
5	1969.7	63	2
6	1973.2	40	3

An Example of Finding Initial Cycle Corrections For an Orbital Period of 4.5 yr

^aEpochs 2 and 3 are in the same orbital period; however, the epoch 3 L_{SE} exceeded 360°, hence $n_i=1$.

orbit. The appendix of Taylor (1973) explains how to calculate corrections; however, the routine has been generalized and the present discussion is to clarify the process of finding the proper correction integers n.

First, one lightcurve epoch per opposition is selected and a derivation is made of the orbital period and of L_{SE} for each epoch at pole orientation $\lambda_p = 0^\circ$ and $\beta_p = 90^\circ$ (therefore $L_{SE} = \lambda_{SE}$). Each epoch has an *initial* cycle correction n_i which is found as follows. The first epoch is assigned $n_i = 0$ (Table II has an example). All succeeding epochs whose L_{SE} are between the value L_{SE} of the first epoch and 360° and within one orbital period of the first epoch also have $n_i = 0$. The initial cycle correction changes to $n_i = 1$ for later epochs whose L_{SE} is beyond that of the original 360° and time is still within one orbital period of the first epoch. n_i remains 1 until L_{SE} is again 360°. n_i becomes 2 as L_{SE} again passes over 360° during the second orbital period, etc.

These initial cycle corrections n_i only apply for a pole orientation at $\lambda_p = 0^\circ$ and $\beta_p = 90^\circ$. In the Appendix, Eq. (14) lists the relations that define the cycle correction *n* for any pole orientation. The Δn values are used in Eq. (1) of Sec. I.

V. CHECKS ON THE POLE SOLUTION

Three checks are made on the final solution. First, if two lightcurves are at the same orientation parameters (solar phase, aspect and astrocentric obliquity), one would expect their superpositioning to be nearly perfect. The words "the same orientation parameters" mean $\Delta \alpha \leq 10^{\circ}$, $\Delta A \leq 10^{\circ}$ and $\Delta \gamma \leq 10^{\circ}$.

A second check is to plot lightcurve amplitudes as a function of aspect to see if a direct relationship exists. Dunlap (1971) demonstrated that there is

no unique amplitude-aspect relation even for simple models and that the relation is dependent on the orientation parameters, each of which affects the shape and amplitude of the lightcurve. However, the plot should appear reasonably smooth. For simple models the greatest amplitudes should occur near equatorial aspects.

A third check on the final solution is to calculate epochs of maximum light based upon the derived pole and sidereal period and compare them to the observed epochs. With 4 Vesta, for example, the mean residual of the observed and computed epochs is 9 min; appendix Eq. (15) gives the formula for calculating a second epoch E_c from an observed epoch E_o .

If a lightcurve is inverted in relation to the other lightcurves; that is, when maxima become minima and vice versa (as will be explained in Sec. VII), then the residual will be either 1/4 or 3/4 of the period. Such inverted lightcurves are not included in the residual analysis.

VI. LIMITATIONS AND ANOMALIES

It is of critical importance that there be a unique mean synodic period (as defined in Sec. II). If epochs of lightcurve maxima, one per opposition, do not give such a consistent period then it is assumed that one or more of the lightcurves may be inverted (upside-down) or switched (a primary maximum becoming a secondary maximum) relative to the other lightcurves. These problems are further discussed in the next section.

Photometric astrometry cannot yet determine poles of asteroids that are lower in latitude than the subearth points of the observations. We are experiencing this problem with 1685 Toro and 1566 Icarus which have highly inclined orbits. If the pole is lower than the subearth point, then L_{SE} does not sweep out 360° each orbital period and this causes problems with ΔL values of Eq. (1) which we have not yet resolved.

There is a disturbing example where a consistent pole solution is shown to be wrong after acquisition of additional data. For instance, in order to test the validity of the pole and model for 39 Laetitia (Sather 1976), Tedesco (personal communication) obtained a lightcurve of this asteroid in October 1978. According to Sather's pole the 1978 lightcurve has the same orientation parameters as the 1972 lightcurves (Sather 1976), but the lightcurves do not look the same. Sather's pole must be wrong; it was arrived at by a model-dependent magnitude-phase relation and not by photometric astrometry as he was unable to determine cycles over long intervals. We now believe this is because Laetitia has one or more lightcurve inversions and we are currently involved in this study.

One would hope that each newly acquired lightcurve would not mean a new pole solution, or photometric astrometry would not give the true pole orientation of an asteroid and is at best a first estimate. We would prefer to think that each new lightcurve would give a refinement of the pole, and that there is merit in acquiring at least one high-quality lightcurve per opposition.

VII. FUTURE WORK

The most pressing problem in photometric astrometry is twofold: the determination of a unique mean synodic period and the possible existence of lightcurve inversions and switches (defined in Sec. VI). The problems appear to be related. Fortunately the problems have not occurred with all the asteroids we have analyzed. However, in our reductions of 44 Nysa and 39 Laetitia there appears to be a mean synodic period that requires at least one lightcurve to be inverted with respect to the others and/or one or more primary maximum to be switched to secondary maximum.

TABLE III

Asteroi	id	λ_p, β_p	Reference	Comment
2	Pallas	228,43	Schroll et al. (1976)	
4	Vesta	139,47 333,39	Taylor (1973)	if double period
		151,49 350,40	Taylor (unpublished)	if single period
5	Astraea	148, 9	Taylor (1978)	
6	Hebe	5,50	Gehrels and Taylor	
			(1977)	
7	Iris	11,41	Taylor (1977)	
8	Flora	157,10	Gehrels and Owings	
			(1962)	
9	Metis	156,15	Gehrels and Owings	
			(1962)	
22	Kalliope	215,45	Scaltriti et al. (1978)	
39	Laetitia	121,37	Sather (1976)	see Sec. VI
44	Nysa	105,30	Gehrels and Owings	
			(1962)	
433	Eros	16,12	Dunlap (1976)	
		17,10	Scaltriti and Zappala	
			(1976)	
		15, 9	Millis et al. (1976)	
511	Davida	122,10	Gehrels and Owings	
			(1962)	
624	Hektor	324,10	Dunlap and Gehrels	
		,	(1969)	
1566	Icarus	49, 0	Gehrels et al. (1970)	see Sec. VI
1580	Betulia	140,20	Tedesco et al. (1978)	
1620	Geograph	os 200,60	Dunlap (1974)	
1685	Toro	200,55	Dunlap et al. (1973)	see Sec. VI
		,		

Published Pole Orientations

How do we know which lightcurves should be inverted and/or switched (each combination resulting in a different pole solution)? What is causing the inversions and/or switches? In answer to the first question, we are attempting to develop an independent method of arriving at the mean synodic period, a method which will indicate which lightcurves are truly inverted and/or switched. The second question requires two answers. The switches may simply be caused by the fact that we observe different hemispheres of the asteroid. The inversions are harder to explain. The asteroid may not be a single body system! We are investigating switches, inversions, and the mean synodic period, with the possibility of a laboratory model program to assist us in understanding these phenomena.

Table III is a listing of pole solutions that have been published since 1970. Poles published prior to 1970 are in Tables I and II of Vesely (1971). Some solutions in Table III were obtained with the magnitude-phase relation method of Sather (1976), others with earlier versions of photometric astrometry and the majority with some type of relation based on amplitude versus either ecliptic longitude or aspect. In addition, there are enough data available to find the pole orientation of perhaps 15 to 20 asteroids by photometric astrometry and we plan to work on that task.

Acknowledgments. 1 am grateful to T. Gehrels for his encouragement to proceed with photometric astrometry and to E. Tedesco, M. Wijesinghe and C. Vesely for their helpful suggestions.

APPENDIX

Formulas used in photometric astrometry (see Sec. III and Table I).

$$\lambda_{SE} = \lambda_a \pm 180 \text{ such that } 0 \le \lambda_{SE} \le 360.$$
⁽²⁾

$$\beta_{SE} = -\beta_a. \tag{3}$$

$$\lambda_{SS} = \lambda_s \pm \operatorname{Arccos} \frac{R - \rho \cos\beta_a \cos(\lambda_s - \lambda_a)}{\sqrt{\rho^2 \cos^2\beta_a + R^2 - 2\rho R \cos\beta_a \cos(\lambda_s - \lambda_a)}}$$
(4)

with the – used only when $0 < \lambda_a - \lambda_s < 180$ or $\lambda_a - \lambda_s < -180$ and the + only when $-180 < \lambda_a - \lambda_s < 0$ or $180 < \lambda_a - \lambda_s$.

$$\beta_{SS} = -\operatorname{Arctan} \sqrt{\frac{\rho^2 \cos\beta_a + R^2 - 2\rho R \cos\beta_a \cos(\lambda_s - \lambda_a)}{\rho^2 \cos\beta_a + R^2 - 2\rho R \cos\beta_a \cos(\lambda_s - \lambda_a)}}$$
(5)
or $\beta_{SS} = -\operatorname{Arcsin} \left(\frac{\rho \sin\beta_a}{r}\right)$ if *r* is given.

R. C. TAYLOR

The quadrant of the longitude of the subearth point L_{SE} is (6) determined by adjusting the initial longitude value L'_{SE} according to the following relations:

$$\begin{split} L_{SE} &= 180 - |L_{SE}'| \text{ if } \sin L_{SE}' \ge 0 \text{ and } Q \ge 0 \\ L_{SE} &= |L_{SE}'| & \text{ if } \sin L_{SE}' \ge 0 \text{ and } Q < 0 \\ L_{SE} &= 180 + |L_{SE}'| \text{ if } \sin L_{SE}' \le 0 \text{ and } Q < 0 \\ L_{SE} &= 360 - |L_{SE}'| \text{ if } \sin L_{SE}' \le 0 \text{ and } Q < 0 \end{split}$$

$$Q = \frac{\sin\beta_{SE} - \sin\beta_{p}\sin\beta_{SE}}{\cos\beta_{p}\cos\beta_{SE}}$$

$$L_{SE}^{*} = \operatorname{Arcsin}\left(\frac{-SL}{\cos B_{SE}}\right) \quad Q \leq L_{SE}^{*} \leq 90.$$
$$B_{SE}^{*} = \operatorname{Arcsin}\left[\sin\beta_{SE}\sin\beta_{p} + \cos\beta_{SE}\cos\beta_{p}\cos(\lambda_{SE} - \lambda_{p})\right]$$
(7)

The quadrant of the longitude of the subsolar point L_{SS} is (8) determined by adjusting the initial longitude value L'_{SS} according to the following relations:

$$\begin{split} L_{SS} &= 180 - |L_{SS}'| \text{ if sin } L_{SS}' \ge 0 \text{ and } R > 0 \\ L_{SS} &= |L_{SS}'| \text{ if sin } L_{SS}' \ge 0 \text{ and } R < 0 \\ L_{SS} &= 180 + |L_{SS}'| \text{ if sin } L_{SS}' \le 0 \text{ and } R > 0 \\ L_{SS} &= 360 - |L_{SS}'| \text{ if sin } L_{SS}' \le 0 \text{ and } R < 0 \end{split}$$

$$R = \frac{\sin\beta_{SS} - \sin\beta_p \sin B_{SS}}{\cos\beta_p \cos B_{SS}}$$

$$L_{SS}' = \operatorname{Arcsin}\left(\frac{\cos\beta_{SS}\sin(\lambda_{SS} - \lambda_p)}{\cos\beta_{SS}}\right) \quad 0 \leq L_{SS}' \leq 90.$$

$$B_{SS} = \operatorname{Arcsin}\left(\sin\beta_{SS}\sin\beta_{p} + \cos\beta_{SS}\cos\beta_{p}\cos(\lambda_{ss} - \lambda_{p})\right)$$
(9)

$$A = 90 - B_{SE} \quad . \tag{10}$$

$$\gamma = \operatorname{Arccos}\left(\frac{\sin B_{SS} - \sin B_{SE} \cos \alpha}{\cos B_{SE} \sin \alpha}\right)$$
(11)

$$\delta = \pm \operatorname{Arctan} \sqrt{\frac{\sin(S-A)\sin(S-E)}{\sin(S-\alpha)\sin S}} \quad \text{with } S = \frac{1}{2} (\alpha + A + E)$$
(12)

when
$$\delta$$
 is + if $0 \le L_{SS} - L_{SE} \le 180$ or $-360 \le L_{SS} - L_{SE} \le -180$
 δ is - if $180 \le L_{SS} - L_{SE} \le 360$ or $-180 \le L_{SS} - L_{SE} \le 0$
 δ is also half the difference between L_{SS} and L_{SE} .

$$E = 90 - B_{SS} \quad . \tag{13}$$

If
$$\lambda_{SE} < 180$$
 and $\beta_{SE} < 0$ (14)
then if $0 \leq \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE}$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq 90$ then $n_i = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} < \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE} + 180$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq 90$ $n_i^{-1} = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} + 180 < \lambda_p < 360$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq \beta_{SE}$ $n_i = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} + 180 < \lambda_p < 360$ and $|\beta_{SE}| < \beta_p \leq 90$ $n_i^{-1} = n$.
If $\lambda_{SE} > 180$ and $\beta_{SE} < 0$
then if $0 \leq \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE} - 180$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq 90$ then $n_i = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} - 180 < \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE}$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ $n_i^{-1} = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} - 180 < \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE}$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ $n_i^{-1} = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} - 180 < \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE}$ and $|\beta_{SE}| < \beta_p \leq 90$ $n_i^{-1} = n$
if $\lambda_{SE} < \lambda_p < 360$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ n_i^{-n}
if $\lambda_{SE} < \lambda_p < 360$ and $|\beta_{SE}| < \beta_p \leq 90$ $n_i^{-1} = n$.
If $\beta_{SE} > 0$
then if $0 \leq \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE}$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ n_i^{-n}
if $\lambda_{SE} < \lambda_p < 360$ and $|\beta_{SE}| < \beta_p \leq 90$ then $n_i^{-1} = n$.
If $\beta_{SE} > 0$
then if $0 \leq \lambda_p \leq \lambda_{SE}$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ $n_i^{-1} = n$.
if $\lambda_{SE} < \lambda_p < 360$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ $n_i^{-1} = n$.
if $\lambda_{SE} < \lambda_p < 360$ and $0 \leq \beta_p \leq |\beta_{SE}|$ $n_i^{-1} = n$.

$$E_{o} + P(\mathbf{I} \pm \mathbf{K}) = E_{c} \tag{15}$$

where E_0 is the time of an observed epoch,

P is the adopted sidereal period,

I is an integral number of sidereal cycles found by taking the $\Delta T_{(c)}$ of Eq. (1), dividing by *P*, and rounding up if retrograde and down if prograde rotation.

 \pm means + if prograde and - if retrograde rotation,

491
K is
$$[(L_2 + \delta_2) - (L_1 - \delta_1)] \div 360$$
; add 360 to $(L_2 + \delta_2)$ if it

is less than $(L_1 + \delta_1)$. Eqs. (6) and (12) explain L and δ .

 E_c is the calculated arrival time of an epoch.

A more accurate value of E_c is found by taking the mean of several trials of E_o from different oppositions.

REFERENCES

- Dunlap, J.L. 1971. Laboratory work on the shapes of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 147-154.
- Dunlap, J.L. 1972. Laboratory work on the shapes of asteroids. M.S. Thesis, University of Arizona.
- Dunlap, J.L. 1974. Minor planets and related objects. XV. Asteroid (1620) Geographos. Astron. J. 79: 324-332.
- Dunlap, J.L. 1976. Lightcurves and the axis of rotation of 433 Eros. Icarus 28: 69-78.
- Dunlap, J.L., and Gehrels, T. 1969. Lightcurves of a Trojan asteroid. Astron. J. 74: 796-803.
- Dunlap, J.L.; Gehrels, T.; and Howes, M.L. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. IX. Photometry and polarimetry of (1685) Toro. Astron. J. 78: 491-501.
- Gehrels, T. 1967. Minor planets. I. The rotation of Vesta. Astron. J. 72: 929-938.
- Gehrels, T. 1970. Photometry of asteroids. In Surfaces and Interiors of Planets and Satellites, ed. A. Dollfus (London: Academic Press), pp. 319-376.
- Gehrels, T., and Owings, D. 1962. Photometric studies of Asteroids. IX. Additional lightcurves. Astrophys. J. 135: 906-924.
- Gehrels, T.; Roemer, E.; Taylor, R.C.; and Zellner, B.H. 1970. Asteroid (1566) Icarus. Astron. J. 75: 186-195.
- Gehrels, T., and Taylor, R.C. 1977. Minor planets and related objects. XXII. Phase functions for (6) Hebe. Astron. J. 82: 229-237.
- Groeneveld, I., and Kuiper, G.P. 1954. Photometric studies of asteroids. I. Ap. J. 120: 200-220.
- Hansen, O. 1977. On the prograde rotation of asteroids. Icarus 32: 458-460.
- Matson, D.L. 1971. Infrared observations of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 45-50.
- Millis, R.L.; Bowell, E.; and Thompson, D.T. 1976. UBV photometry of asteroid 433 Eros. Icarus 28: 53-68.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Russell, H.N. 1906. On the light variations of asteroids and satellites. Ap. J. 24: 1-18.
- Sather, R.E. 1976. Minor planets and related objects. XIX. Shape and pole orientation of (39) Laetitia. Astron. J. 81: 61-73.
- Scaltriti, F., and Zappala, V. 1976. Photometric lightcurves and pole determination of 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 29-36.
- Scaltriti, F.; Zappala, V.; and Stanzel, R. 1978. Lightcurves, phase function and pole of the asteroid 22 Kalliope. *Icarus* 34: 93-98.
- Schroll, A.; Haupt, H.F.; and Maitzen, H.M. 1976. Rotation and photometric characteristics of Pallas. *Icarus* 27: 147-156.
- Taylor, R.C. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. XIV. Asteroid (4) Vesta. Astron. J. 78: 1131-1139.

- Taylor, R. C. 1977. Minor planets and related objects. XXIII. Photometry of asteroid (7) Iris. Astron. J. 82: 441-444.
- Taylor, R. C. 1978. Minor planets and related objects. XXIV. Photometric observations for (5) Astraea. Astron. J. 83: 201-204.
- Tedesco, E.; Drummond, J.; Candy, M.; Birch. P.; Nikoloff. I.; and Zellner, B. 1978. 1580 Betulia: An unusual asteroid with an extraordinary lightcurve. *Icarus* 35: 340-355.
- Vesely, C.D. 1971. Summary on orientations of rotation axes. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 133-140.

ASTEROID LIGHTCURVES: RESULTS FOR ROTATIONS AND SHAPES

JOSEPH A. BURNS Cornell University

and

EDWARD F. TEDESCO University of Arizona

Some processes fundamental to the development of asteroid rotations are considered, using physical arguments. The processes include: (a) collisions which change spin frequency and direction; (b) fragmentation, which determines the efficacy of collisional spin-up; (c) presence of a limiting spin rate, at least for objects without strength; and (d) damping by internal dissipation of any wobble induced through collisions. Experimental and theoretical studies of asteroid shapes are summarized. A discussion concerning the maximum elevation difference, which can be sustained over the solar system's age by a viscoelastic body is presented.

There is no statistically significant size dependence for rotation period within either the S or C taxonomic type. There is a change in asteroid characteristics near 175 km; objects with D < 175 km have $P \approx$ 11 hr while larger objects have $P \approx 8$ hr. The observed asteroids do not spin at rates that exceed, or even closely approach, the rotational breakup frequency for fluid bodies. The spins are shown in three independent ways to point in random directions, suggesting that collisions are important. Internal energy dissipation apparently is efficient enough to damp any wobble due to off-axis collisions.

Fluctuations observed in the brightnesses of asteroids provide important, otherwise unobtainable, information on the minor planets. To illustrate this for an ideal case, imagine that the brightness of an asteroid could be continuously monitored over the course of many years. Then variations of several kinds would be seen. First, fluctuations about the mean brightness would be observed as areas with differing reflectivity or unusual elevation (whether they be craters or bumps) appear and disappear over the limb of the spinning body. These usually minor changes are superposed on normally larger variations, having many-hour periods, which are due to gross changes in projected cross-sectional area or, much less often, in surface properties. From these longer-period variations we find the asteroid's rotation rate as well as, in principle, some measure of its varying surface properties. In addition, if the asteroid is considered to be a triaxial ellipsoid, an estimate of the object's shape can be obtained from the total amplitude of the lightcurve. It is possible that other variations, having periods like that of the spin, but due instead to the free precession, could be observed; however, so far these have never been seen, implying that internal damping must be present.

If we were to watch our asteroid for a yet longer time, say on the order of a year or more, we would notice a modulation in the shape of its lightcurve as its aspect (i.e., our line of sight relative to its rotational pole position) changed. Ideally from these variations it should be possible to deduce the precise shape of the asteroid. As an added benefit, the direction of the rotation axis could also be ascertained (see the chapter by Taylor). Waiting even longer, i.e., thousands of years, an alteration in the rotation pole would be detected. This could result from the body's forced precession because of the solar torque, from collisions with other asteroids, or from the damping of any nutation; if discernible, these would, respectively, provide information on the asteroid's internal density structure, on the prevalence of collisions and on the object's anelasticity.

Not surprisingly, with such a prospective wealth of information available, there has been an accelerating growth in the investigation of asteroid lightcurves. The systematic early work carried out by Kuiper and his students resulted in the first tabulation of asteroid rotation rates by Alfvén (1964). A much lengthier compilation (Gehrels 1970) contained in an article describing photometric techniques and results for asteroids followed. McAdoo and Burns (1973) then attempted to interpret Gehrels' data that had been extended by Taylor (1971). As described below, many other tabulations and interpretations came after these, culminating in the papers by Harris and Burns (1979) and Tedesco and Zappalà (1979). The latter report and this chapter are based on the information of the TRIAD file (The Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data; see Tedesco in Part VII of this book). Since TRIAD is to be kept current, it will be the prime resource for future studies on asteroid rotation rates and shapes.

This chapter is organized in the following way. First, we outline the

pertinent dynamical processes and then describe in greater depth the possible causes of brightness variations. Next a short discussion is presented on how one retrieves the rotation period and shape given a particular set of data; theoretical and experimental studies on shapes are also mentioned. A summary of past studies is provided with particular emphasis laid on the important issue of selection effects. We then plot the results (spin frequency versus size, lightcurve amplitude versus size, and spin frequency versus lightcurve amplitude), including correlations with taxonomic type, and consider their implications. Throughout we suggest possible directions for future studies and mention some speculative topics.

I. DYNAMICS

Celestial bodies spin as a consequence of several processes, whose relative importance may be ascertained only by investigating the rotations of many objects. Asteroids are particularly suited for such a study since a much larger data set is available for them and since this information extends over objects whose orbits are quite varied and whose masses differ by nearly nine orders of magnitude.

To start with, celestial objects spin owing to the manner in which they accumulated. This happens since in general the incoming bodies strike offcenter and thus bring in angular momentum **H**. Not all accumulated bodies deliver positive **H** but, given appropriate circumstances, the spin rate will build in the mean, due to the random walk nature of collisions. Many workers (e.g. Guili 1968a; Harris 1977) believe that the relatively fast and prograde rotations of planets result from the overwhelming influence of colliding bodies which were on nearly circular orbits; this mechanism might be less effective for the asteroids since their zone may have been fairly disordered in early times. Others (Safronov, personal communication, 1979) maintain that the prograde spin of most planets is a natural outcome of the accumulation process for any object in orbit about another primary; in this view, all asteroids would preferentially spin prograde, regardless of the primordial orbits in their region. Only observations of the spin directions of these objects will tell which model is correct.

In the case of the planets, following the epoch of their growth, collisions little affect their initial rotations because the planets rarely, if at all, undergo significant impacts; they are, and always have been, by far the most massive objects in their own zones and their orbits do not often intersect others. The same is not true for the minor planets. Because of the irregularity of asteroid orbits, as represented by the moderately large mean inclination and eccentricity they have today, and because of the large number of comparable-sized asteroids, any particular minor planet occasionally meets another object having a mass greater than say 10^{-3} of its own. For example, a 100 km asteroid suffers such an impact every 10^8 yr or so (Chapman and Davis 1975; see the chapter by Davis *et al.* in this book); of course, owing to the asteroid

size distribution, smaller minor planets undergo even more frequent collisions of this relative importance. From simple arguments (see below, and Burns 1971), such collisions have the capacity to cause an appreciable modification of the asteroid's spin. Whether they do modify spin rates, or not, depends on whether the angular momentum they carry is transferred; some models (chapter by Davis *et al.*) would suggest that only the largest objects, D > 200km (which are gravitationally bound), and the smallest, $D \sim 1$ km (which receive little angular momentum transfer) can be appreciably affected by single collisions in today's solar system. On the other hand, if collisions do transfer angular momentum, the primordial spins of asteroids, for at least all but the largest, may no longer be seen, being obscured by the effects of subsequent impacts. Large impacts, owing to the random walk nature of the accumulated angular momentum, cause rotation rates in the mean to increase. Counteracting this is a drag term (Harris 1979a) that can systematically slow the rotation; it arises mainly due to collisions with very small particles. Such particles add no net angular momentum to the asteroid but, instead, will share the asteroid's angular momentum, thereby decreasing the spin rate.

Besides collisions, the only other force that has been seriously suggested for changing the spin state of asteroids is radiation pressure. Icke (1973) proposes that, since the absorption coefficient can be a function of surface temperature, the sunlight striking the afternoon side of a rotating object can produce a torque different from that impinging on the morning side. Icke demonstrates that for a particular functional form this "ponderomotive" force can drive asteroids to a stable rotation rate, independent of size, in which state the radiation torque is zero. He associates this stable rate with the fact that most asteroids have spin periods within a factor or two of ~ 8 hr (Burns 1975). Nevertheless we do not give too much weight to this process because, (a) it has a questionable physical basis; (b) it only marginally satisfies the data, requiring several billion years to drive asteroids to the stable state even if no other disrupting process, like collisions, interferes; and (c) it makes two predictions that are not borne out by the vastly larger data set now available, namely that rotation rate should be proportional to the semimajor axis of the asteroid, and that a class of very fast rotators should exist.

Öpik (1958, 1977) instead claims that the crudely constant spin rate of asteroids must mean that shielding effects are operating because otherwise magnetic damping would cause small asteroids, if they possessed iron cores, to slow down.

The fact that primordial collisions produce prograde rotations for the planets has been illustrated in numerical experiments by Giuli (1978a,b) and Kiladze (1971), among others. Analytic theories modeling the angular momentum delivered by collisions during the planetary accumulation process have been attempted by Safronov (1971, 1972; the second reference contains summaries of other Soviet work notably by Artem'ev and Kiladze), Kiladze (1977) and Harris (1977, 1978). These models usually fall short by an order

of magnitude in explaining planetary rotation rates but they do have the correct sign. When applied to the accretion of the asteroids, the models predict even slower rates.

Given that the asteroids also had some primordial rotation produced during their accumulation, we can easily demonstrate that subsequent collisions can alter it significantly. A crude measure of the relative angular momentum available for transfer to a target mass M in a collision with a "bullet" of mass m having relative velocity v_c is $(m/M)(v_c/v_s)$, where v_s is the velocity of M's surface. For typical asteroid parameters $(v_c \sim 5 \text{ km sec}^{-1},$ rotation period $P \sim 8 \text{ hr})$ the velocity ratio in this expression is $10^6 r^{-1}$, where r is the target's radius in km. Thus even relatively small bullets are capable of delivering large quantities of angular momentum, and thereby of appreciably modifying the spin of an asteroid. This model ignores the angular momentum added to, or lost by, the target due to the debris ejected at the crater site (cf. Burns and Safronov 1973; Hawkes and Jones 1978; Harris 1979a).

This simple calculation also illustrates one of the limitations of the collisional model. It is immediately obvious that as the colliding mass ratio (m/M) grows, impacts become increasingly important since they can transfer enormous quantities of angular momentum. However, beyond that qualitative statement, little can be said about the rotational consequences of major collisions since the complication of fragmentation enters. Experiments demonstrate that at hypervelocities the colliding body becomes more and more capable of disintegrating the target once $m/M \gtrsim 10^{-3}$; a better attempt to characterize breakup is available in the Davis *et al.* chapter. Once disruption occurs, no adequate model is available to specify the resulting rotations of the individual fragments following the event.

Theoretical models for the evolution of the mean rotation rate of bodies in a collisionally evolving system have been developed by Napier and Dodd (1974), Dohnanyi (1976) and Harris (1979*a*; see also the discussion in the chapter by Davis *et al.*). Harris (1979*a*) proposes that the spin rate ω changes as a function of *r* according to the finite difference relation

$$\frac{\Delta\omega}{\Delta r} = -\frac{(5\zeta/4)^2}{(3-q)\alpha} \left(\frac{m_1}{m}\right)^2 \frac{v^2}{r^3\omega} + \frac{5}{3(2-q)\alpha} \left(\frac{m_1}{m}\right) \frac{\omega}{r}$$
(1)

in which ζ is the ratio of the angular momentum carried off by the debris to that brought in by the impacting body, $q \approx 11/6$ is the exponent in the asteroid differential number density, m_1 is the largest mass to have collided with m (in other words, the equation is valid only until fragmentation occurs) and α is the average fractional decrease in asteroid radius per disruption. The first term on the right represents the fluctuation of the asteroid's angular momentum from the expected zero value; this is due to the random walk manner in which angular momentum is delivered during collisions. The second term represents the fact that the collisional flux contributes no

additional angular momentum (at least on the average) but does bring in mass, which must share in the original object's angular momentum. This sharing is easily understood for totally inelastic collisions and, due to the spherically symmetric character of most ejecta patterns, sharing also happens when material is ejected.

An approximate solution to Eq. (1), valid for large asteroids where gravity dominates over strength, has been found. Above some radius r_1 it is constant and equal to

$$\omega_{o} = \frac{9}{8} \omega_{s} \zeta \gamma \left(\frac{2-q}{3-q}\right)^{1/2}$$
(2)

where $\omega_s = (4\pi\rho G/3)^{1/2}$ is the surface orbit frequency about the asteroid, ρ the density, and γ is the ratio of the disruptive energy to the total gravitational binding energy. At sizes smaller than r_1 , $\omega \sim r^{-1}$. The radius at which the transition from the constant ω_0 occurs is

$$r_1 = \left(\frac{5}{3}\right) \left[\frac{2}{(2-q)\alpha\gamma}\right]^{1/2} \frac{\sigma}{\rho v \omega_s}$$
(3)

with σ a yield stress. For strong materials $r_1 \approx 2$ km. If Harris' model is correct, we should expect to find a nearly constant spin rate as a function of size for large objects of particular interior properties. Given all other quantities to be equal, the spin rate should be proportional to $\rho^{1/2}$, according to Eq. (2). This dependence comes about because denser objects, with their stronger gravity fields, can sustain larger impacts before breakup. The turn-up radius to faster rotation speeds should identify asteroid strengths.

It is the second term, a drag, in Eq. (1) which permits the rotations to remain constant for large asteroids. This result obviates the need of introducing structurally weak asteroids (Napier and Dodd 1974; Burns 1975; Dohnanyi 1976; Degewij and Gehrels 1976), magnetic damping (Öpik 1958, 1977), or "ponderomotive" braking (Icke 1973) as explanations for the relatively narrow spread in observed rotation periods.

While it is a major step forward in understanding the development of asteroid rotations, the Harris theory (1979a) still has limitations. First, of necessity, it is a statistical theory, treating all collisions alike. This means that, whether the projectile hits the asteroids full-face or strikes a glancing blow, all collisions are handled the same insofar as their propensity for transferring angular momentum or for causing fragmentation is concerned; this may be a crucial simplification. Furthermore, for lack of any better assumption, the spin of objects following a catastrophic breakup is taken to be identical to that before fragmentation. A perhaps more important objection to the theory is that the asteroids may not have yet reached equilibrium (chapter by Davis *et al.*) so that the theory may not be applicable at all. This contention itself

can be challenged since the test of Davis *et al.* for equilibrium requires the scaling of collision data over many orders of magnitude as well as the selection of Harris' γ parameter, which, as Davis *et al.*'s Fig. 1 shows, is quite sensitive to the model chosen.

There are two other consequences implied by any collisional model. First, since the random component of angular momentum delivered through collisions is comparable to, or larger than, the original value, at least for objects with D < 200 km, the rotational poles — which in essence point in the direction of **H** — should be randomly oriented in space. (The data available on rotational poles confirm this; see the chapter by Taylor.) Second, the rotational rates should display a Maxwellian scatter about some mean rate, as demonstrated to be true in the histograms of Harris and Burns (1979).

If post-accumulation collisions are indeed a major agent in producing asteroid rotations, then some explanation must be given for why asteroids are found in pure spin, i.e., why the **H**, and ω vectors and one of the body's principal axes of inertia are all aligned. This alignment of rotation is implicit in the fact that asteroid lightcurves are not observed to exibit beat phenomena; this absence, which is only known in the grossest sense because serious investigations for precession have not been made, means that in general the minor planets are not freely precessing objects. The manner in which a hypothetical wobbling (or tumbling) would modify the lightcurves is demonstrated by the computer diagrams of Sher (1971) for several specific examples. Without the contradiction of the observations, one might otherwise have expected these vectors to be misaligned because any collision, except one passing directly through the center of mass, will change the asteroid's H vector instantaneously without affecting the body's orientation. Thus, even if a body axis and **H** were aligned initially, after the collision they no longer would be. Hence the periodic nature of lightcurves implies either that collisions have not occurred or that a damping process is active (Prendergast 1958; Burns 1971). The only damping mechanism with sufficient strength is that due to the internal friction or imperfect elasticity of the material making up the asteroid (Prendergast 1958; Burns and Safronov 1973; McAdoo and Burns 1974). It is a property of all real materials that energy is lost if they undergo a cyclic stress-strain history. Since the minimum energy state for a fixed angular momentum has H lying along the axis of maximum momentum of inertia (Lamy and Burns 1972), internal energy loss causes alignment. This mechanism gives a characteristic time (Burns and Safronov 1973) for the alignment of the body axes with H of

$$\tau \sim \mu Q / (\rho k r^2 \omega^3) \tag{4}$$

where μ , Q and ρ are, respectively, the object's rigidity, anelasticity factor and mass density; k is a constant depending on body shape equal to about $10^{-1}-10^{-2}$. Typical time scales are 10^5 yr for large objects ($r \sim 10^2$ km) and 10^7 yr for small ($r \sim 1$ km), rapidly-spinning, irregular asteroids.

A model incorporating the misaligning effect of collisions with the above damping has been developed by Burns and Safronov (1973) who find that the mean nutation angle $\bar{\beta}^2 \sim r^{-2.6} \omega^{-2.5}$. Typical values of $\bar{\beta}$ are negligibly small unless the size of the asteroid is less than a few km; however, by that size the model has failed because the original asteroid's fragmentation becomes inevitable. From the analytic form for $\bar{\beta}^2$, the candidate most likely to be seen in free wobble (i.e., in the undamped state) should be small, spinning slowly, strong (*M* taxonomic type?), and not especially irregular; on the other hand, significant nonsphericity is helpful in making the wobble apparent from the lightcurve (cf. Sher 1971).

Bounds on the interior models of asteroids would be available if this wobble could be detected because the wobble time scale (Burns 1971) for an axially symmetric body is

$$\tau_{W} = (P/\Delta) (C/A) \tag{5}$$

where P is the spin period and $\Delta = (C-A)/C$ is the relative difference in the moments of inertia C and A. Since the latter quantity is of the same order as the relative difference in the axes of the spheroid, it may be of order 1 or 10^{-1} ; thus the wobble period is not much different from the spin period. For the more likely case when the body's inertia ellipsoid is triaxial (as it would be for a body of unspecified shape), a free nutation and precession will in general be present. The motion, and therefore the interpretation, in such a case would be considerably more complicated but if decipherable, then would define one more moment of inertia. Only for a single object (321 Florentina; see Gehrels 1970, p. 358) has precession been suspected as possibly accounting for day-to-day variations; however, the observations of this asteroid are of poor quality. Systematic searches (cf. Dunlap 1974) for precession have, however, been carried out on only a few sets of lightcurves.

There is one last variation of the rotation axis that should be noted. Asteroids are surely not spherical and hence they are subject to a gravitational torque due to the sun. The body's response to this torque is a forced precession of its **H** vector with a time scale (Burns 1971)

$$\tau_f = T^2 / P \Delta \tag{6}$$

where T is the orbit period. A discovery of this precession would also bound interior models and, when coupled with a free wobble measurement, would give explicit values for the moments of inertia. This forced motion of the rotation axis has been invoked to account for apparent changes in the rotational pole position of 433 Eros (Chen *et al.* 1976); however, since the time scale of the precession is so long ($\sim 10^3 - 10^4$ yr), a more likely explanation is simply that Eros' rotational pole has been determined badly over the years (cf. Vesely 1971).

There is a limiting spin rate, independent of asteroid size, beyond which rate particles would leave the surface of a rotating sphere of mean density $\bar{\rho}$:

$$\omega_s > \left(4\pi\bar{\rho}G/3\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \tag{7}$$

corresponding to a spin period of a few hours. Burns (1975) has extended this result and found that particles no longer would be bound gravitationally to the tips of a slightly ellipsoidal object when

$$\omega_{s} > (4\pi\bar{\rho}G/15)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[11 - 6\log^{-1}(0.4\Delta m)\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(8)

where Δm is the observed brightness variation due to the ellipsoidal shape. Objects spinning faster than this would have portions of their interiors in tension; there are only a few possible candidates (e.g., 1566 Icarus if $\rho > 2.8$ g cm⁻³, and 321 Florentina if $\rho > 2.28$ g cm⁻³).

II. BRIGHTNESS VARIATIONS ASSOCIATED WITH ROTATION

It was not until a full century after the discovery of the first asteroid that variations (with periods on the order of hours) in the brightness of an asteroid were detected by Oppolzer (1901) for Eros. Immediately it was realized that such changes could be due to rotation and that they could be generated in several independent ways: (a) via eclipses and occultations of two orbiting bodies (see the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*); (b) by surface albedo variegation; and (c) by irregular shape. And of course several of these may operate simultaneously.

The eclipse model, originally proposed by Andre (1901), permits one to estimate the shapes and relative albedos of the components from the nature of the lightcurve (cf. Wijesinghe and Tedesco 1979). It only requires that one or both components be elongated and/or have different albedos in cases where the lightcurve amplitude exceeds 0.75 mag. Most asteroid lightcurves however do not seem to be those of binary systems although there are possible exceptions (Tedesco 1979a) to this statement. At any rate, both because of the character of most lightcurves and because it is difficult to envision ways commonly to produce binary systems, the eclipse model has not been widely applied.

If an asteroid were spherical and albedo variations (spottedness) were the sole cause of its brightness variation, then its lightcurve would be simply periodic, having the period of the body's rotation. In fact in the extreme example of a body composed of two hemispheres of different albedos, such as is approximately true for Saturn's satellite Iapetus, the lightcurve would be a singly periodic sinusoid. Vesta's lightcurve is the only one believed to be singly periodic and so its low-amplitude lightcurves (0.08 - 0.14 mag) are apparently produced by albedo differences (Degewij and Zellner 1978; Gradie

et al. 1978; Degewij et al. 1979; see the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner).

The lightcurve developed during the rotation of a smooth triaxial figure of revolution which lacks any albedo features would also be singly periodic because, as already described, the rotational motion would be a pure spin about the shortest axis (Burns 1971). In this case however the period of the lightcurve would be one half the rotation period.

For the more general situation where the body is aspherical and there is a difference in the physical properties (whether gross shape, albedo, texture, or something else) over the surface, a doubly periodic lightcurve results. In such curves the general features of alternate oscillations are often nearly the same, being produced by changes in the cross-section viewed, but the details usually differ since they are the result of local surface variations. The vast majority of observed asteroid lightcurves have this character and are, at least, doubly periodic, thus leading one to believe that they are produced by the rotation of such irregularly shaped, possibly somewhat spotted, bodies. However we must remember, along with Russell (1906), that in general one cannot distinguish between the rotation of a spotted sphere and an irregular shape of uniform albedo from observations of brightness changes alone. Nevertheless, the fact that asteroid surfaces, as inferred from polarization, color and spectrophotometric observations during a rotation, are remarkably uniform (Degewij et al. 1979; chapter by Bowell and Lumme in this book) immediately suggests that most brightness changes reflect changes in projected crosssection. Accepting this, it is possible to estimate the contribution due to albedo spots by attributing the slightly unequal brightness levels of the alternate maxima or minima of the doubly-periodic lightcurve to average albedo differences on opposite sides of the asteroid. Since these brightness differences seldom exceed a few hundredths of a magnitude, we conclude that albedo variations play only a minor role in producing major lightcurve features.

This conclusion that albedo variations over asteroid surfaces are small further implies that gross compositional differences are not seen from one region of the surface to the next. It is still not clear whether this is due to the fact that such differences do not exist anywhere in the asteroid or whether it is the consequence of obscuration by impact-generated debris which rapidly covers an originally nonuniform surface (Degewij *et al.* 1979; chapter by Housen *et al.*). However, studies of Hirayama family members (Gradie and Zellner 1977; Gradie 1978; chapter by Gradie *et al.*; Tedesco 1979b) suggest that the parent bodies of many of these objects were probably quite homogeneous, while the rest are usually not too heterogeneous. This again supports the idea that asteroid lightcurves are primarily due to shape. Thus throughout the remainder of this review we will consider that the major lightcurve features are produced by changes in the cross-section while smaller lightcurve structure may come from any number of causes (craters or bumps, spottedness, textural variations, etc.) yet to be revealed. On longer time scales (months and years) brightness variations, due now to changes either in solar phase angle or in aspect angle, also exist. The two long-term effects can be separated, since during a typical apparition of a main-belt asteroid the phase angle varies from about 0° to 20° whereas in contrast the aspect is fairly constant. Since phase effects are considered in the chapter by Bowell and Lumme, we do not discuss them further except to note that in any case where a variation in the rotational amplitude occurs during an apparition, the amplitude is invariably greater at larger phase angles (Gehrels 1956; Gehrels and Taylor 1977; Zappalà *et al.* 1979, Tedesco *et al.* 1978; Tedesco and Bowell 1979). This is an apparent confirmation of Veverka's (1971) contention that for irregular asteroids the phase coefficient of the lightcurve minima will be greater than that of the maxima.

Changes in aspect most often produce larger long-term variations than do phase effects. Pole positions (see the chapter by Taylor) may be determined from the character of such variations after several aspects have been viewed, but the reliability of these positions remains questionable. Given only observations at one opposition, no information on aspect angle can be obtained except in the case of Earth-approaching asteroids where the aspect can change appreciably during a single opposition. Furthermore, since aspect is such an important parameter in defining a lightcurve, not knowing it complicates the interpretation of shape from lightcurve amplitudes measured during a single opposition. Moreover, the shape determined from lightcurves of one apparition will always underestimate the body's true departure from sphericity. Even when observations from several oppositions are available, shape determinations are not straightforward and in fact still tend to underestimate the body's elongation. Only with an accurate knowledge of the pole coordinates is there any hope of a good determination of shape (Dunlap 1971). Nevertheless, as discussed below, we, along with previous workers, still use Δm as an approximate indicator of shape.

From a knowledge of the pole coordinates one can determine the sidereal period and thereby, in principle at least, ascertain the sense of rotation (see Taylor's chapter). Radiometric observations (Morrison 1977; Hansen 1977; the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky) have also been used to infer the sense of rotation for several of the largest asteroids, as first suggested by Matson (1971). Since knowing the sense of rotation for many large asteroids may help distinguish a primordial origin from a subsequent collisional origin for rotation, such studies are encouraged.

A discussion of various methods used in determining asteroid rotation periods from photoelectric lightcurve observations is given by Taylor (1971), while reduction techniques used in analyzing photographic lightcurves are presented by Lagerkvist (1977) and Degewij (1978). There is little ambiguity involved when ascertaining rotation periods provided the observations are of good quality (i.e., high signal-to-noise ratio) and cover an appreciable fraction of a rotation cycle. For this reason periods are more accurately known for asteroids which spin rapidly and have moderate-to-large (≥ 0.2 mag) rotational amplitudes; this is especially true of photographic determinations. For reasons given below large amplitude lightcurves generally appear smooth while small amplitude lightcurves frequently display numerous small-scale features. In almost all cases, however, the lightcurves show two distinct pairs of maxima and minima before repeating the lightcurve cycle. When the lightcurve is more complicated than this we consider the peaks or valleys to be extreme only when the amplitude of one or more of these features becomes nearly as large as that of the lightcurve upon which it is superposed; one then speaks of a lightcurve having three or more pairs of extrema.

Lightcurve observers have generally been aware of, and accounted for, the presence of lightcurve features in determining rotation periods (cf. Taylor 1971). Most of the entries of high quality (i.e., $QUAL \ge 2$ in Part VII, Table VI) should therefore be quite reliable. Periods assigned qualities of 1, however, are determined from a single lightcurve covering less than a complete cycle. The assumption that every lightcurve is doubly periodic was then used to estimate a rotation period. Nearly all rotation periods based on photographic observations were also determined under this assumption. Should there be three or more maxima per rotation cycle the period obtained would be shorter than the true period.

Since the vast majority of lightcurve observations are made at phase angles $< 15^{\circ}$ on asteroids > 50 km in diameter we feel reasonably certain that the double periodic assumption is valid in the overwhelming majority of cases. Nevertheless, one should be forewarned that such may not be the case for small, not very irregularly shaped, asteroids.

III. CONSIDERATIONS OF ASTEROID SHAPE

Even with the progress expected in observational astronomy following the implementation of the Space Telescope in the 1980's, for observers most asteroids will remain fuzzy dots of light, having little shape. Moreover, although speckle interferometry has reached the point of being able to define sizes for the very largest asteroids (Worden and Stein 1979, and Worden's chapter in this book), it too will not help provide information on shape for years, if at all. Hence, because we are not yet capable of actually imaging a minor planet, indications of asteroid shape must come from indirect means. At present, just one such method, based on the amplitudes of lightcurves, is used but it is crude enough that others may become important in the 1980's. These methods will be mentioned first before we consider more traditional lightcurve studies of shape. Radar reflections (see the chapter by Pettengill and Jurgens in this book) can be returned from many minor planets, especially those that closely approach the earth, as demonstrated for Icarus (Goldstein 1969), Toro (Goldstein *et al.* 1973), and Eros (Jurgens and Goldstein 1976; Campbell *et al.* 1976). The Doppler spread of such returned signals is determined by the maximum width of the spinning object off its rotation axis; given a strong enough signal with frequency and time resolution, one would be able ideally to ascertain the asteroid's shape. More often one merely knows the Doppler spread in the echo spectra from which the object's radius can be determined *only* if the asteroid's rotational period and pole are independently available. Four Earth- and Mars-crossing asteroids (433 Eros, 1566 Icarus, 1580 Betulia and 1685 Toro) and 1 Ceres have been observed with radar (chapter by Pettengill and Jurgens) but the measurements are not good enough yet for the determination of shapes.

The accurate timing of a stellar occultation (see the chapter by Millis and Elliot) by an asteroid furnishes a chord length across that asteroid. If enough stations observe the occultation so that many chords are known, the contour of the asteroid can be estimated; in essence one is viewing the asteroid's silhouette projected onto Earth's surface by the occulted star's light. This technique was first applied to 433 Eros by O'Leary et al. (1976). Other occultations have been by 2 Pallas (Wasserman et al. 1979), 18 Melpomene (Dunham et al. 1979) and 532 Herculina (Bowell et al. 1978b). While this method is very valuable in calibrating other schemes of measuring asteroid sizes, it is of limited usefulness in defining asteroid shapes because too many chords need to be found and because stellar occultations by asteroids are too infrequently predicted (O'Leary 1972; chapter by Millis and Elliot). Lunar occultations of asteroids, while more often visible at a given observatory than a stellar occultation by an asteroid, are worth even less for determining asteroid figures since only the remaining reflecting area is measured during an asteroid's obscuration by the lunar limb.

Most estimates of asteroid shapes come from inverting lightcurves. The basis of the technique is easily understood by considering a triaxial ellipsoid (a,b,c) of uniform surface properties rotating normal to the line of sight at zero phase angle; *a* is the semi-axis of the long side, *b* that of the intermediate and *c* the short length. For such a body the projected area would vary from πac to πbc as the asteroid rotates; thus for a constant phase function, a brightness variation (Gehrels 1970)

$$\Delta m = 2.5 \log(a/b) \tag{9}$$

would be produced. If the rotation axis is tilted relative to the line of sight, a value less than this will be obtained and, as the aspect changes during a synodic period, Δm will vary (see figures in Surdej and Surdej 1978); this would permit c to be estimated. The picture is much less clear for a surface

with an unknown phase function *and* an unknown shape but, given enough information, bounds can be placed on the scattering properties of the asteroid's surface (Surdej and Surdej 1978) in addition to its shape and pole. These prizes motivate observations of asteroids over several oppositions.

Most attempts at deducing an asteroid's shape from its lightcurves adopt a particular figure, e.g., a cylinder with hemispherical caps on the ends (Dunlap and Gehrels 1969; Dunlap 1974) or a triaxial ellipsoid (Sather 1976; Zellner 1976), and then vary the model dimensions to match the observations. More complicated versions of the same approach give 1580 Betulia as a cratered elongated asteroid (Tedesco et al. 1978) and 624 Hektor as a contact binary (Hartmann and Cruikshank 1978, and Hartmann's chapter). These are all interesting exercises but beg the question of shape since lightcurves do not uniquely specify the object's form. These studies do, however, illustrate the limitations of Eq. (9), which is found often to exaggerate nonsphericity. The laboratory experiments of Dunlap (1971), who used a photometer to observe rotating styrofoam models covered with plasticene and then dusted with powdered rock, demonstrate the same thing. In addition Dunlap noticed that his model lightcurves were usually much smoother than those observed for the asteroids even when the models had deviations up to 20% from the average dimension; surface irregularities and rough texture seemed to ease the mismatch. Dunlap also noted that no single amplitude-aspect function existed; this called into question one technique which had been used earlier to determine rotational pole positions. Since our understanding of asteroid shapes is so primitive, experiments such as these deserve further elaboration.

The smaller structure seen in most lightcurves can be directly associated with surface features of a given size, regardless of whether those features are produced by nonuniform reflective properties or by some lumpiness of the surface. Two methods (Goguen *et al.* 1976) present themselves. In the first, the deviation Δm in magnitude from some mean lightcurve is taken to be caused by a plus (or minus) change in the albedo of the feature by its value (i.e. the feature totally absorbs light, perhaps because no material is there, or it reflects twice as effectively as the mean surface). Then the linear scale of the feature is

$$L \sim r \left[\pi (10^{-\Delta m^{*}/2.5} - 1) \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(10)

This expression would also be valid if the change in reflecting area were caused by the appearance or disappearance of a satellite (see the chapter by Van Flandern *et al.*). On the other hand, we could instead use the width Δt of the feature on the time plot to give

$$L' \sim 2\pi r \Delta t/P. \tag{11}$$

This last result is not entirely accurate for a satellite-caused brightness

variation unless the satellite is close by. If $L \approx L'$, the size of the feature has been found.

In passing we note that Eq. (10) implies that the relative roughness of an asteroid is given only by Δm^* , the absolute size of the lightcurve feature. This should aways be kept in mind because one can have a misleading qualitative impression that large amplitude lightcurves (e.g. 433 Eros, 624 Hektor, 1245 Calvina, 1620 Geographos) are remarkably smooth while small amplitude lightcurves (e.g. 29 Amphitrite, 51 Nemausa) seem more frequently to be quite complex. This impression is generated by the plotting scale being much smaller for quasi-spherical objects so that often the signatures of topographic features having the same relative lumpiness are more noticeable on a small amplitude lightcurve. Similarly, if albedo features were important contributors to asteroid brightness variations, we would also expect them to be more easily detected on the lightcurves of nearly spherical objects.

In preparation for discussing plots of Δm versus size for several asteroid groups we first summarize experimental and theoretical investigations into asteroid shape. Fujiwara et al. (1978) examined the shape distribution for fragments produced in laboratory high-velocity impacts between cylindrical polycarbonate projectiles and cubic basalt block targets. These catastrophic experiments were held at 2.6 and 3.7 km sec⁻¹ between objects 0.37 g and about 1500 g, respectively, and each experiment produced hundreds of fragments large enough to be measured. Relative sizes of the semiaxes (a,b,c)of a typical fragment were found to be $2:\sqrt{2}:1$ with approximately Gaussian distributions about these values. Markedly elongated fragments were not found and equidimensional objects were also rare. Hartmann (personal communication, 1977) has carried out comparable experiments at substantially slower speeds (26-50 m sec⁻¹) and obtained similar results. It is possible, however, that these studies have little to do with the shape of the detritus from collisions between objects twenty orders of magnitude or so more massive, particularly for the larger asteroids where gravitational binding energy starts to dominate material strength; nevertheless they are all we have. Since experiments for which scaling considerations will not be important are unlikely ever to be performed, theoretical investigations of expected shapes are needed.

More than the patterns of catastrophic fragmentation determine current asteroid shapes, since virtually every colliding body will chip away at the asteroid in its own distinctive way. The largest of the craters so formed can account for the shapes of those few asteroids whose lightcurves contain three maxima and minima (cf. Tedesco *et al.* 1978) for the collision to be any bigger would split the asteroid apart. Yet other collisions produce a pock-marked surface on all scales like those of Phobos and Deimos (see the chapter by Veverka and Thomas). It has even been put forth (Degewij 1977, 1978) that tinier yet collisions may account for the fact that very small asteroids are markedly spherical.

Too high a rotation speed can also modify an asteroid's shape because particles at the tips of the longest axes of an asteroid feel the weakest gravity but have the largest centrifugal accelerations when attached. If the rate given by Eq. (8) is exceeded, particles at the tips will leave the surface and thereby result in a more spherical asteroid. Burns (1975) has shown that only if $\rho \gtrsim$ 2.80 g cm⁻³ for 1566 Icarus (a U object) or $\rho \gtrsim$ 2.28 g cm⁻³ for 321 Florentina (probably an S object; see Harris and Burns 1979) will all loose surface particles remain attached. Intriguingly, 1566 is unusually spherical for an Earth-approaching object; has it lost its ends?

Theoretical work on shape so far has concerned what irregularities could be sustained by objects of different size and composition over the age of the solar system (Cook 1971; Johnson and McGetchin 1973). In addition to this research Dermott (1979) computes the rotational distortion (a-c)/c of the largest asteroids about their spin axes to be of order 10%, assuming the objects are able to adopt hydrostatic figures; the precise value depends upon the interior density structure chosen. Even if Dermott's model is valid and the asteroids are undisturbed by collisions, it would be difficult to measure such shape with enough accuracy to distinguish internal structure by any technique other than spacecraft imaging.

Johnson and McGetchin (1973) compute the compressive stress at the base of a topographic element of height h resting on the surface of a non-rotating, spherical planet. By comparing this to the ultimate strength of the (assumed incompressible) material comprising the planet, they are able to bound the possible elevation differences that the object's strength can support to

$$H \le 3\sigma/(4\pi G\rho^2 r). \tag{12}$$

If Ceres is made up of a relatively weak substance, such as carbonaceous chondritic material or ice (?), for which σ might be $10^{6}-10^{7}$ dyne cm⁻² (cf. Pollack *et al.* 1979), the elastically supported relief would be less than a few, or a few tens, of km. From Eq. (9) the corresponding brightness variation, if Ceres had a uniform albedo, would be between 0.04 and 0.004 mag; the observed amplitude is 0.04 mag. This result is of interest following the polarization observations of Ceres by Degewij and Zellner (1978; see the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner) which establish that Ceres' brightness variations can be attributed entirely to topographic features and/or irregular shape. As Eq. (12) shows, smaller asteroids, because of their weaker gravity, are permitted to have bigger features in an absolute sense; this provides much larger relief in a relative sense. For virtually all asteroids except the few largest, h/r can be easily greater than 10^{-1} regardless of the strength of asteroids.

The limit, Eq. (12), on relief is valid only as long as the material responds rigidly. However, over long times and especially at elevated temperatures,

geomaterials are known to deform plastically; i.e., they "flow" in order to relieve the imposed stress. Johnson and McGetchin (1973) quote Darwin's expression for the relaxation time of a bulge of wavelength $\sim 2r/n$

$$\tau_R = 19\nu n/2gr,\tag{13}$$

where ν is the kinematic viscosity and g is surface gravity. Viscosity is a decreasing exponential function of temperature for most materials and so there may be an intimate connection between surface topography and the asteroid's thermal history (see the chapter by Sonett and Reynolds). Presuming that the asteroids have rock-like viscosities and that they have not been heated near their melting points, where viscosity drops sharply, Eq. (13) tells us that topography of all scales will not be appreciably reduced by plastic flow. On the other hand, the fact that $\Delta n = 0.106 \pm 0.017$ mag for the seven largest asteroids (r > 150 km) may be evidence that these objects, at one time, at least, have had internal temperatures high enough that τ_R was short causing surface features to collapse. An equally valid interpretation for the lack of notable asphericity on these large asteroids would be that their surface layers (at least) are a loose and therefore weak aggregation of material which, as it is jostled about by impacts, fills a smooth equipotential surface (Chapman, personal communication).

Remembering that for the most part terrestrial relief is isostatically compensated rather than elastically supported, one caveat must be given about the above discussion. If some of the asteroids are differentiated, as suggested for Vesta, they may display larger elevation differences than the above formula would indicate.

Cook (1971) has calculated the unbalanced stress at the center of a rotating Jacobi ellipsoid. For large, highly elongated objects, like 624 Hektor, the computed stress can exceed the strengths of candidate materials; this has been used to argue against the initial model of Dunlap and Gehrels (1969) and has motivated Cook's binary model as well as the coalesced barbell version by Hartmann and Cruikshank 1978; see Hartmann's chapter).

IV. THE DATA

In the eight years since the publication of the last asteroid book (Gehrels 1971) the number of catalogued asteroids having lightcurve observations has increased more than five-fold. This has been due primarily to the work of six groups: Debehogne, Surdej and Surdej at the European Southern Observatory (Chile), Harris at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Lagerkvist at Upsalla University (Sweden), Scaltriti and Zappalà at Torino Observatory (Italy), Schober at Graz Observatory (Austria), and Tedesco at New Mexico State University.

The data set in Part VII; Table VI is essentially that used by Tedesco and Zappalà (1979), i.e., the TRIAD lightcurve file (Bender *et al.* 1978; Part VII

of this book). Harris and Burns (1979) as well as Tedesco and Zappalà summarize previous studies of asteroid rotational properties.

All data sets of asteroid rotational properties are subject to major selection effects. These include the biases of other TRIAD data such as the bias toward observing the higher albedo asteroids found in the inner regions of the asteroid belt and the selection of small objects from special asteroid classes (e.g., Apollo-Amors and Hirayama family members) together with the tendency to observe small objects using photographic photometry. The inclusion of photographic lightcurve data in the sample to be analyzed introduces a bias of its own since over half the objects observed photographically have lightcurve amplitudes below the technique's detection threshold. This means that rotational information on asteroids having low-amplitude lightcurves is excluded by these observations. See Harris and Burns (1979), and Tedesco and Zappalà (1979) for further discussion of selection effects.

The influence of these selection effects, as well as the presence of considerable scatter in the rotations and shapes as a natural outcome of collisions, mean that simple conclusions are not easily derived from the data. This is especially true because, as we shall find, the data are only subtly changed throughout the parameter space we study. Nevertheless, it is clear what selection effects are present and, with effort, their influence can be significantly reduced. Another problem is that, although the data base has been rapidly expanding, there has not been a concomitant improvement in statistics because variables are continually entering the analysis. For example, studies at the end of the 1970's have sought the way rotation rate is influenced by taxonomic type, shape and size (Harris and Burns 1979; Tedesco and Zappalà 1979; Renschen 1978), by family membership (Tedesco 1979b), and by orbital position (Tedesco and Zappalà 1979) whereas earlier studies (e.g. Alfvèn 1964) treated only size effects. However, if the 1980's are as productive as the 1970's have been, asteroid rotational properties will become sufficiently well known to permit a much more detailed and definitive analysis than that presented here. As a result we shall learn much about the interior properties of asteroids and about the collisional history of these once mysterious bodies.

V. RESULTS AND IMPLICATIONS

This section will review the papers by Harris and Burns (1979) and by Tedesco and Zappala (1979), especially trying to weigh the relative limitations of the two works, since they occasionally come to different conclusions. These papers adequately summarize previous studies but make use of data sets much larger and better defined than those of earlier researchers.

Rotation Rate versus Size

Asteroid rotation properties have been tabulated by Alfven (1964), Gehrels (1970), Taylor (1971), McAdoo and Burns (1973), Icke (1973), Dohnanyi (1976), Lagerkvist (1978), Schober (1978), Harris and Burns (1979) in addition to Tesesco and Zappalà (1979). One way of representing the rotational characteristics of the minor planets is to display spin angular momentum verus asteroid mass; the latest version of this is by Burns (1975), who attempted to include the effect of shape on both quantities. Early work plotted rotation periods P versus absolute magnitudes B(1,0) but more dynamically meaningful parameters are now available: rotation frequency f replaces P, since angular velocity is closer than spin period to the angular momentum which is transmitted in collisions, and diameter D supplants B(1,0) so that effects can be determined as functions of size; Harris and Burns (1979) along with Tedesco and Zappalà (1979) employ these parameters.

Figure 1 shows a linear function of $\log f$ (rotation frequency in revolutions per hr) and $\log D$ (diameter in km) fit to the available data. This amounts to determining the logarithmic mean diameter and logarithmic mean frequency of the data as well as the line's slope; a negative slope means smaller objects rotate faster. Values for various subsets of these data are presented in Table I. We see that for the entire sample f increases with decreasing size, confirming a trend first noticed by McAdoo and Burns (1973). However, upon separating the sample by taxonomic type (Bowell et al. 1978a), Harris and Burns (1979) discover that the C asteroids are larger and spin more slowly ($P \sim 11$ hr) than the non-C's ($P \sim 9$ hr). This tendency, along with selection effects, apparently explains the result of McAdoo and Burns (1973). The data within a specific taxon (S,C) is too localized in diameter or too limited in number to see whether there might be size effects for a particular type. The difference in the spin rates of C objects versus Sobjects is taken to be caused by the densities of the two taxa varying in the ratio 2:3 in light of the collisional theory of Harris (1979a), or by the S objects being stronger. This difference in spin rate between taxa, however, may be caused by size differences instead (see below). M objects (Harris 1979b) spin faster than the S asteroids but not by a statistically meaningful amount. If the several taxa do indeed spin at distinct rates, this would be the first evidence that these classifications refer not only to the nature of surface layers but also the properties of the deep interiors; this would lend credence to the idea that most asteroids are compositionally uniform, as suggested by the uniformity of surface properties on individual objects (cf. Degewij et al. 1979) and among some family members (chapter by Gradie et al.).

Harris and Burns (1979) find, after removing C and S objects, that the remainder of their sample also seems to have faster spin rates at smaller sizes (see Table I). In part this may be due to these objects having a variety of internal compositions which means that they would behave, for example, like a combination of C and S bodies. However, selection effects may be even more important; most of the very small members, those with D < 15 km, are Apollo/Amor objects, which many scientists believe to be disparate from main-belt asteroids. Moreover, data on many other small minor planets



Fig. 1. Asteroid rotation frequency in rev/hr versus diameter in km. The results for 182 asteroids with known rotational properties in early 1979 are plotted. The solid dots are secure values; open dots are asteroids with uncertain rotations. Points with descending arrows indicate those asteroids for which only lower limits on their rotation periods were known. The plotted lines are linear least squares solutions for log f versus log D where all points in the plot, including lower limit points, but extended to their probable values, have been used. Similar solutions for secure values only are listed in Table I. The small tick mark on the plotted solution indicates the mean log D of the asteroids for that solution. The large open circle with error bar is the mean rotation rate (with formal uncertainty) of the ten asteroids in this sample whose orbits cross those of Earth or Mars plotted at the mean log D of those objects. All asteroids (top figure); Class S asteroids only (middle); Class C asteroids only (bottom). (Figure from Harris and Burns, 1979.)

(10 < D < 50 km) came from photographic photometry, a technique that, due to selection effects, favors finding short periods, as can be demonstrated. The removal of these points lessens the statistical significance of the slope. Hence the quandary becomes clear; to get a good handle on size effects Harris and Burns needed to go to points that are suspect. This should be remedied in the 1980's. It is well within the capability of current telescopes to find rotation periods of small main-belt objects and their study should begin.

Some further points should be made about the rotation of small objects. First, Harris and Burns argued that one can see from Fig. 1 that, regardless of

		TC 1927	luarce sound		יומווטוו ואמוכ	10 SUSCE 2015		
Data Incl	uded		Sample			Solution		
Composition	Restrictions	Fig.	Size	mean $\log D$	D(km)	mean log f	P(hr)	Slope
All	None No reliab 1, No >	1 <i>a</i>	182 143	1.843 1.845	69.7 70.0	-0.972 ± 0.017 -0.932 ± 0.018	9.38 8.55	-0.098 ± 0.032 -0.094 ± 0.033
Earth- or Mars-crossers only		Φin la	10	0.514	3.3	-0.733 ± 0.058	5.41	-0.126 ± 0.171
S only	None No reliab 1, No >	1 <i>b</i>	47 41	1.988 1.992	97.3 98.2	-0.972 ± 0.025 -0.945 ± 0.024	9.38 8.81	-0.038 ± 0.076 -0.054 ± 0.069
C only	None No reliab 1, No >	1 <i>c</i>	40 32	2.148 2.158	140.6 143.9	$\begin{array}{c} -1.064 \pm 0.039 \\ -1.045 \pm 0.046 \end{array}$	11.59 11.09	-0.056 ± 0.128 -0.011 ± 0.150
M only ^a	None		11			-0.900 ± 0.050	8.14	
All but <i>C</i> and <i>S</i>	None		95	1.642	43.9	-0.933 ± 0.024	8.57	-0.079 ± 0.042
^a From Harris (1979 <i>b</i>	0							

Least Squares Solutions for Rotation Rate versus Size

TABLE I

514

the fact that the plotted line is suspect because of selection effects, the mean value for Apollo/Amor objects essentially lies on it; of course, to some extent, the slope is determined by these inner solar system objects. Second, the rotation rates of very small asteroids have been determined by photographic techniques. Degewij (1977, 1978) used a photographic survey of unnumbered asteroids ($D \approx a$ few km) taken with the 122-cm Palomar Schmidt telescope on plates spaced a few minutes apart. Rotation periods for only 27 asteroids out of 130 were found; their mean period was 5.6 hr. This might be a biased value due to the following selection effects: (i) the observing runs were fairly short (4 hr and 6.4 hr); (ii) changes of at least 0.2 mag need to be present before a period could be ascertained; and (iii) the periods of nonsinusoidal, or even multiple maxima, lightcurves are not well determined by the technique.

In the other recent major study of asteroid rotation properties, Tedesco and Zappalà (1979), in an effort to consider as unbiased a sample as possible, presented Fig. 2 which contains only nonfamily main-belt objects; all points come from photoelectric determinations. With this sample the mean rotation rates for the two types are: for C (46 objects), $\overline{f} = 0.100 \pm 0.008$ rev/hr (P = 10.0 hr) and for S (49 objects), 0.106 ± 0.007 rev/hr (9.4 hr) where the quoted uncertainties are standard deviations of the means. Since these rates differ by less than a standard deviation ($\sim 0.6 \sigma$), they are taken as indistinguishable. Tedesco and Zappalà (1979) then look for size effects by separating the sample into two size bins. They find that objects above a diameter of 175 km have a mean rotation rate (for 34 objects) of 0.141 ± 0.010 rev/hr (P = 7.1 hr) while for those of smaller sizes (100 objects): $\overline{f} = 0.104 \pm 0.005$ rev/hr (9.6 hr), a difference of 3.30. Tedesco and Zappalà argue that their choice of the dividing size has physical significance because it lies near the region in which there are also dramatic changes in asteroid shapes as well as in the size-frequency distribution (Zellner and Bowell 1977; see Zellner's chapter). Both these changes could imply that the large, rapidly spinning objects are primitive, at least in the sense that their spin rates have not been substantially altered since their formation (cf. the chapter by Davis et al.). As in the result of Morris and Burns, there is a certain physical plausibility in this.

In order to separate differences in rotation rates due to size effects from those caused by the influence of taxonomic types, it would be extremely valuable to have photoelectric observations of small (D < 50 km) main-belt asteroids. An improvement in the statistics of M-type objects would also help because we would then have reliable data on a third taxonomic type which might permit us to separate size effects from compositional effects.

Harris and Burns (1979) measure the dispersion of asteroid rotation rates about their mean curve. They find it to be in good agreement with a threedimensional Maxwellian distribution (Fig. 3). As they argue, this suggests that the rotation axes are randomly oriented in space, which is also indicated by



Fig. 2. Rotation frequency versus diameter for all (top figure), S-type only (middle), and C-type only (bottom). • indicates S-type; \bullet , C-type; \triangle , and \blacktriangle , all other types. Only photoelectrically observed main-belt asteroids not belonging to any of the first nine Hirayama families are plotted. (Figure from Tedesco and Zappalà, 1979).

the rotational pole data (see the chapter by Taylor), and that the system has evolved collisionally. It appears for both samples (Figs. 1 and 2) that the rotation rates of C asteroids exhibit more scatter than do the S types; this is seen as well in Fig. 3. This difference is not statistically certain and, if real, has unknown implications.



Fig. 3. Histograms of relative rotation frequency for each of the three data sets illustrated in Fig. 1. Each asteroid's rotation rate is measured relative to the logarithmic mean rotation rate, as obtained from a least squares solution for the entire data set, at the asteroid's diameter. The curve in each histogram is the three-dimensional Maxwellian distribution properly normalized and scaled for the data points with the observed mean log f. (Figure from Harris and Burns, 1979.)

The randomness of rotational pole directions is demonstrated by another technique in Fig. 4. Here we have plotted Δm versus ecliptic longitude and it is seen that a scatter diagram results. An earlier version of this plot by Gehrels (1970) seemed to have some structure which now, with more complete data, has disappeared. The relative paucity of points for longitudes between about 180° and 270° results from the fact that asteroids have oppositions at these longitudes during summers in the northern hemisphere. Fewer lightcurve observations are made during these periods due to a combination of factors, including the asteroids' southerly declinations, the short nights, and, at least in the southwestern United States, the generally cloudy summer weather.

Shape versus Size and Taxonomic Type

Asteroid shapes have received less attention than rotation rates, partly since the causes and implications of shape variations are not well understood. Figure 5 is taken from Harris and Burns (1979) and gives $\overline{\Delta m}$ versus log D



Fig. 4. Lightcurve amplitude Δm versus ecliptic longitude at time of observation (cf. Gehrels 1970, Fig. 14.) \bullet indicate D \geq 200 km; O, D \leq 200 km.

 $(\overline{\Delta m})$ is the mean value of the lightcurve amplitude if different values are obtained during different oppositions). We note an increasing nonsphercity with smaller size, according to the plotted linear fit, which is a least squares fit to a linear function of the two variables. The individual taxa also show this property but the slopes then are determined by a few points and therefore are statistically insignificant.

Once again, however, Harris and Burns (1979) were confronted by the inadequacy of their data due to selection effects; the small-size end of the diagram relies on Apollo/Amor objects, which perhaps should not be plotted along with main-belt asteroids, and on points determined by photographic photometry. The photographic method needs at least a Δm of 0.2 mag in order to detect variations and large amplitude lightcurves are therefore favored. Harris and Burns (1979) sought the effect of these biases and removed both photographic photometric and Apollo/Amor points; the slope remained but was statistically much less significant. They also evaluated a mean $\overline{\Delta m}$ for five subsets of the data broken into five size ranges. The results for these usbests are shown with error bars in Fig. 5 (top) and demonstrate that the slope is developed well before the Apollo/Amor objects are reached; on the other hand, there would not be much slope if only the data for the three largest size bins were included.

Figure 6, taken from Tedesco and Zappalà (1979) gives Δm versus log D for the photoelectrically observed, main-belt, nonfamily asteroids in the TRIAD lightcurve file. These authors compared the mean Δm 's for the 26 C



Fig. 5. Mean lightcurve amplitude Δm versus diameter in km for the asteroids with known variability plotted in Fig. 1. Open circles are Earth- or Mars-crossing asteroids; the large open circle with error bar is the mean (with formal uncertainty) for the ten such asteroids in the sample, plotted at the mean log D of those objects. The solid lines are least squares fits for the plotted data in each figure. The smaller error bars indicate the mean Δm values for five subsets of the data: D < 20 km; 20 km < D < 50 km; 50 km < D < 100 km; 100 km < D < 200 km; and D > 200 km. (Figure from Harris and Burns, 1979.)

types and 30 S types having diameters between 75 and 175 km, obtaining values of 0.181 ± 0.024 and 0.193 ± 0.017 mag, respectively. They concluded that the mean rotational amplitudes, and hence the mean shapes, of C- and S-type asteroids are essentially indistinguishable, in agreement with studies by Harris and Burns (1979) and Bowell (1977).

Since there is no dependence of Δm on taxonomic type, Tedesco and Zappalà divided their sample into the same five diameter bins used by Bowell (1977) and by Harris and Burns (1979). Table II, taken from Tedesco and Zappalà, presents their results and compares them with previous results. They concluded that all three studies are in agreement down to diameters of ~50 km.

Π
щ
BI
ΤA

nplitudes
An
Rotational
Asteroid
f
pendence (
Ď
Size
The

				D	iamei	er Range (km)				
Source	и	200	и	100 - 200	ч	50 - 100	и	20 - 50	и	20
Bowell (1977)		0.18 mag		0.16 mag		0.18 mag		0.19 mag		
Harris and Burns (1979)	23	0.182 ± 0.032	54	0.184±0.013	40	0.238 ± 0.019	22	0.341 ± 0.034	25	0.526±0.059
Tedesco and Zappalà (1979)	24	0.188 ± 0.028	60	0.181±0.011	40	0.206±0.015	10	0.362±0.057	(36)	$(0.28)^{i}$
35	:				-		:		22	

 4 Excludes Earth-approaching asteroids and assumes that for every photographically observed asteroid for which the amplitude is sufficiently large for a rotation period to be estimated, there exists an additional asteroid with an amplitude of 0.15 mag.



Fig. 6. Mean lightcurve amplitude Δm versus diameter D for the same sample as plotted in Fig. 2. • indicates S types; •, C types; and \blacktriangle , all others. (Figure from Tedesco and Zappalà, 1979.)

The mean Δm 's of about 0.2 or so found by Harris and Burns and by Tedesco and Zappalà for D > 50 km are comparable to those found by Bowell (1977) who in a systematic UBV survey of some 400 asteroids detects statistical variations in asteroid brightnesses upon repeating the observations, usually within a few days. He believes that these changes reflect lightcurve variations. Bowell's data suggest that shapes are not dependent on size, at least for objects larger than about 25 km. Degewij *et al.* (1978) have detected only one highly variable asteroid out of twenty small main-belt asteroids observed during an hour's run and in this sense support Bowell's belief that small asteroids are not unusually irregular. Also in conflict with the lightcurve results are the results from photographic lightcurve surveys. The Palomar study (Degewij and Gehrels 1976; Degewij 1977, 1978) of small unnumbered objects found only 27 out of 130 objects to exhibit brightness variations larger than 0.2 mag.

The reasons are not clear for the discrepancy between the various results on lightcurve amplitudes. If real, for we are not yet fully convinced that it is, then it may tell us something about the gross shapes of intermediate size $(10 \le D \le 50 \text{ km})$ asteroids. Taken at face value these results suggest that asteroids in this size region (10 to 50 km) have more irregular shapes than either larger or smaller asteroids, perhaps because larger asteroids are able to pull themselves into near-spherical shape while smaller ones are polished smooth (Degewij's, 1977, "pebble in a stream" model). In his view Earthapproaching asteroids are, presumably, able to retain their extreme shapes because they are no longer in the "stream."



Fig. 7. Mean lightcurve amplitude Δm versus rotation frequency f for the same sample as plotted in Fig. 2 (Tedesco and Zappalà, 1979).

It is unfortunate that we run out of photoelectric lightcurve data right in the size range where the problem starts to become interesting. It is, however, entirely possible that the problem itself arises for precisely this reason. Better data is needed to resolve this issue.

Shape versus Spin Rate

Figure 7 perhaps shows a tendency within this scatter diagram for minor planets with higher rotation frequencies to be somewhat more irregular. Harris and Burns (1979) found a similar slight slope for their sample but concluded it was of marginal statistical importance. A purported correlation between $\overline{\Delta m}$ and f was also pointed out by McAdoo and Burns (1973) from very incomplete data. The result would suggest that whatever produced $\overline{\Delta m}$ also spun asteroids faster (collisions?) or that some common selection effect was acting for the smaller sizes. The result is the reverse of what would be expected if objects of various shapes were given the same angular momentum density and then allowed to align (cf. Lamy and Burns 1972; Burns 1975).

VI. CONCLUSION

We have seen that the precise manner in which the brightnesses of asteroids fluctuate may help to elucidate conditions in the asteroid belt, in particular the nature of collisions and their importance. The character of asteroid lightcurves may also indicate some fundamental physical properties of minor planets, for example, their densities, strengths and anelasticities. However, as yet we have not understood all that the current observations are telling us. Thus, we need more data but need also improved physical insight so as to unravel the complex physical processes that determine the rotations and shapes of asteroids.

Acknowledgments. We thank C. Chapman, J. Degewij, R. Greenberg, A. Harris and an anonymous referee for valuable criticism of a preliminary version of this manuscript. D. Chu carried out some calculations under extreme circumstances. C. Vesely's help in preparing Fig. 4 is gratefully acknowledged. JAB acknowledges the kind hospitality of l'Observatoire de Paris, Section d'Astrophysique, Meudon, where the penultimate version of his part of the chapter was prepared.

Note added in proof: The tabulation of lightcurve parameters (see Tedesco, Part VII, Table VI) and the listing of diameters and types (Bowell et al., Part VII, Table VII) contained in this book permit another answer to the question of how rotational frequencies depend on asteroid size and/or type. We have treated this observational material in the manners of Harris and Burns (1979) and of Tedesco and Zappala (1979) but looked at more subsets of the data. Compared to the sample used by Harris and Burns, the current TRIAD file is about 30% larger; the present table also changes the preferred type of about 25% of the objects while it modifies significantly (i.e., by more than 25%) the diameters of about 15 objects and revises the quality rating of the data for various asteroids. Moreover, here we do not attempt, as Harris and Burns did, to estimate the most likely spin rates for those asteroids whose rotational periods are known only as lower limits, but instead simply use the listed periods. The data set investigated by Tedesco and Zappala is the same as that tabulated here except that they have utilized an earlier compilation of asteroid diameters; furthermore, Tedesco and Zappala do not include any rotation rates determined from photographic measurements nor do they include in their analysis asteroids other than main-belt, non-family members.

Based on our statistical results, some general statements can be made about the current sample. Asteroids with well-determined data typically tend to rotate 10% faster than other asteroids and to be somewhat larger. The restriction to just photoelectric data does not change any conclusions from those based on the entire sample. With all subsets of the data main-belt, non-family objects usually spin about 90% as fast as the remaining asteroids. Little difference occurs when one considers only objects with unequivocally identified taxa versus objects whose taxon is the first given by Bowell *et al.* (Part VII, Table VII).

When the entire sample is treated in the manner of Harris and Burns we find, for unequivocally determined C types (59 objects, $\log f = -1.041 \pm 0.032$) $\overline{P} = 10.99$ hr at $\log D = 2.163 \pm 0.032$ (D = 145.5 km) whereas for S asteroids (70 objects, log $f = -1.046 \pm 0.034$) $\overline{P} = 11.12$ hr at $\log D = 1.809 \pm 0.057$ (D = 64.4 km). Looking at only high-quality data, i.e., QUAL ≥ 2 , S objects ($\overline{P} = 9.18$ hr) seem to rotate more rapidly than the C's (P = 9.48 hr) as found by Harris and Burns but this is not statistically secure. Before one too quickly jumps from the results for C and S objects to the conclusion that taxonomic type makes no difference on rotation rate, note the very rapid spins of (89) objects which are neither C nor S: $\log f = -0.939 \pm 0.028$ ($\overline{P} = 8.69$ hr) for $\log D = 1.572 \pm 0.062$ (37.3 km); the possible distinctiveness of these objects is even more clearly seen when only (33) high-quality data are considered (\overline{P} = 6.27 hr at \overline{D} = 67.4 km). This increase in the spin rate for non-C/S objects is also seen when only main-belt, non-family objects are viewed. Insofar as the relationship size versus rotation rate is concerned, the tendency for small asteroids having high-quality data to spin faster than large ones is probably still present in the entire data set (slope = -0.061 ± 0.042) but the reverse is true if only main-belt, non-family objects are viewed (slope = 0.100 ± 0.074), unless for the entire sample one first removes objects larger than 225 km (then, slope = -0.114 ± 0.050). When looking at specific taxa, we observe little change in

spin rate with size, ignoring the fact that very large objects seem to spin faster; this is perhaps not true for the non-C/S sample, when the effect of small, rapidly spinning non-main-belt objects is predominant.

As the book's TRIAD file is the same as that used by Tedesco and Zappala, it is not surprising that we arrive at results virtually indistinguishable from theirs for main-belt, non-family asteroids, even though we included those observed photographically: $\overline{f} = 0.109 \pm 0.007$ rev/hr (61 C objects; $\overline{P} = 9.17$ hr) and $\overline{f} = 0.106 \pm 0.007$ rev/hr (53 S objects; $\overline{P} = 9.43$ hr) whereas $f = 0.133 \pm 0.009$ rev/hr (36 objects with D > 175 km; $\overline{P} =$ 7.52 hr) and $f = 0.107 \pm 0.005$ (127 objects with D < 175 km; $\bar{P} = 9.35$ hr). Similar numbers arise when all asteroids in the TRIAD file are included. The dividing size of 175 km chosen by Tedesco and Zappalà does not seem to be critical; comparable results are found if the separation occurs at either 150 km or 225 km. In fact the result of different rates for different sizes can be seen to be principally a consequence of relatively fast rotations at large sizes while there are slow rates at intermediate sizes: for example, for all objects, D > 150 km, $\bar{f} = 0.131 \pm 0.008$ rev/hr (55 objects; $\bar{P} = 7.63$ hr); with 100 < D < 150 km, $\bar{f} = 0.106 \pm 0.008$ (47 objects); and with D < 100 km, $\bar{f} = 0.116 \pm 0.008$ (47 objects); and with D < 100 km, $\bar{f} = 0.116 \pm 0.008$ (47 objects); and with D < 100 km, $\bar{f} = 0.116 \pm 0.008$ (47 objects); and with D < 100 km, $\bar{f} = 0.116 \pm 0.008$ (47 objects); and with D < 100 km, $\bar{f} = 0.008$ (47 objects); and f = 0.008 (47 objects); and f = 0.00.005 rev/hr (143 objects; \overline{P} = 8.62 hr). In agreement with Tedesco and Zappala, large objects (D > 225 km) may rotate unusually fast ($\overline{f} = 0.143 \pm 0.011$ rev/hr; 22 objects; \overline{P} = 6.99 hr). These results are visible with effort in Figs. 1 and 2. A difference in spin rates also appears when objects of a given taxa are considered; for example, taking the separation size at 150 km, the f of the larger objects, whether S or C, exceeds that of the smaller asteroids by 0.02 - 0.03, depending on the sample, whereas the typical deviation in each mean rate is only 0.01. The distinction between the rotation rates of large and small asteroids is less apparent if one considers only high-quality data. In agreement with the above treatment, the mean rotation rate of main-belt, non-family objects which are not classified S or C is greater than that of members of either of these taxa: $\overline{f} = 0.126 \pm 0.007$ (66 objects; $\overline{P} = 7.64$ hr); this rapid spin rate is faster yet if only high-quality points are included: $\overline{f} = 0.164 \pm 0.012$ rev/hr (43 objects; $\overline{P} = 6.10$ hr).

So a first analysis of the data contained in the June 1979 TRIAD file suggests that asteroid rotation rates are a function of size and that they may depend on taxonomic type. It is still true, however, that to see these rotational properties, we have often been forced to go to questionable data or to small subsets in the sample. Thus our plea for more observations remains so that the trends we currently see can be firmly established and ultimately understood.

REFERENCES

Alfvén, H. 1964. On the origin of the asteroids. Icarus 3: 52-56.

- Andre, Ch. 1901. Sur le système formé par la planète double (433) Eros. Astron. Nach. 155: 27-30.
- Bender, D.; Bowell, E.; Chapman, C.; Gaffey, M.; Gehrels, T.; Zellner, B.; Morrison, D.; and Tedesco, E. 1978. The Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data. *Icarus* 33: 630-631.
- Bowell, E. 1977. UBV photometric survey of asteroids (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 459.

Bowell, E.; Chapman, C.R.; Gradie, J.C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978a. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.

Bowell, E.; McMahon, J.; Horne, K.; A'Hearn, M.F.; Dunham, D.W.; Penhallow, W.; Taylor, G.E.; Wasserman, L.W.; and White, N.M. 1978b. A possible satellite of Herculina (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 594.

Burns, J.A. 1971. The alignment of asteroid rotation. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 257-262.

Burns, J.A. 1975. The angular momentum of solar system bodies: Implications for asteroid strengths. *Icarus* 25: 545-554.

Burns, J.A., and Safronov, V.S. 1973. Asteroid nutation angles. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 165: 403-411.

- Campbell, D.B., Pettengill, G.H.; and Shapiro, I.I. 1976. 70-cm radar observations of 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 17-20.
- Chen, D.-H.; Wu, Z.-X.; and Yang, X.-Y. 1976. The motion of Eros' rotation axis in space. Acta Astron. Sinica. 17: 176-184.
- Cook, A.F. 1971. 624 Hektor: A binary asteroid? In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 155-163.
- Degewij, J. 1977. Lightcurve analyses for 170 small asteroids. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 145-148.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of Faint Asteroids and Satellites Ph.D. dissertation, University of Leiden.
- Degewij, J., and Gehrels, T. 1976. Spin and strength of small asteroids (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 8: 459.
- Degewij, J.; Gradie, J.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Minor planets and related objects. XXV. UBV photometry of 145 faint asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 643-650.
- Degewij, J.; Tedesco, E. F.; and Zellner, B, 1979. Albedo and color contrasts on asteroid surfaces. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Degewij, J. and Zellner, B. 1978. Asteroid surface variegation. Lunar Science IX. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 235-237.
- Dermott, S. F. 1979. Shapes and gravitational moments of satellites and asteroids. *Icarus* 37: 575-586.
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1976. Sources of interplanetary dust: Asteroids. In Interplanetary Dust and Zodiacal Light, eds. H. Elsässer and H. Fechtig (Berlin: Springer-Verlag), pp. 187-205.
- Dunlap, J. L. 1971. Laboratory work on the shape of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets* ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 145-154.
- Dunlap, J. L. 1974. Minor planets and related objects. XV. Asteroid (1620) Geographos. Astron. J, 79: 324-332.
- Dunlap, J. L.; and Gehrels, T. 1969. Minor planets III. Lightcurves of a Trojan asteroid. Astron. J. 74: 796-803.
- Dunham, D.; Dunham, J. B.; Van Flandern, T. C.; Schmidt, R. E.; Skillman, D. R.; Espenok, F.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Bolster, R. N.; Taylor, G. E.; Klemola, A. R.; Wasserman, L. H.; Williamson, R. M.; and Poss, H. L. 1979. Occultation of SAO 114159 by 18 Melpomene and possible satellite. *Icarus* (in press).
- Fay, T. D., and Wisniewski, W. 1978. The lightcurve of the nucleus of Comet d'Arrest. *Icarus* 34: 1-9.
- Fujiwara, A.; Kamimoto, G.; and Tsukamoto, A. 1978. Expected shape distribution of asteroids obtained from laboratory impact experiments. *Nature* 272: 602-603.
- Gehrels, T. 1956. Photometric studies of asteroids. V. The lightcurve and phase function of 20 Massalia. *Astrophys. J.* 123: 331-336.
- Gehrels, T. 1970. Photometry of asteroids. In Surfaces and Interiors of Planets and Satellites, ed. A. Dollfus (London: Academic Press), pp. 319-376.
- Gehrels, T., ed. 1971. Physical Studies of Minor Planets (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office).
- Gehrels, T., and Taylor, R. C. 1977. Minor planets and related objects. XXII. Phase functions for (6) Hebe. Astron. J. 82: 229-237.
- Giuli, R. T. 1968a. On the rotation of the earth produced by gravitational accretion of particles. *Icarus* 8: 301-323.
- Giuli, R. T. 1968b. Gravitational accretion of small masses attracted from large distances as a mechanism for planetary rotation. *Icarus* 9: 186-190.
- Goguen, J.; Veverka, J.; Elliot, J. L.; and Church, C. 1976. The lightcurve and rotation period of asteroid 139 Juewa. *Icarus* 29: 137-142.
- Goldstein, R. M. 1969. Radar observations of Icarus. Icarus 10: 430-431.
- Goldstein, R.M.; Holdridge, D. B.; and Lieske, J. H. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. XII. Radar observations of (1685) Toro. Astron. J. 78: 508-509.
- Gradie, J. C. 1978. An astrophysical study of the minor planets in the Eos and Koronis asteroid families. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Arizona.

- Gradie, J.; Tedesco, E. F.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Rotational variations in the optical polarization and reflection spectrum of Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- Gradie, J., and Zellner, B. 1977. Asteroid families: Observational evidence for common origins. Science 197: 254-255.
- Hansen, O. 1977. On the prograde rotation of asteroids. Icarus 32: 458-460.
- Harris, A. W. 1977. An analytic theory for the origin of planetary rotation. *Icarus* 31: 168-174.
- Harris, A. W. 1978. Dynamics of planetesimal formation and planetary accretion. In The Origin of the Solar System, ed. S. F. Dermott (Chichester; John Wiley), pp. 469-492.
- Harris, A.W. 1979a. Asteroid rotation. II. A theory for the collisional evolution of rotation rates. *Icarus* (in press).
- Harris, A. W. 1979b. Are M-type asteroids metal cores? (abstract) Lunar Science X. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 500-502.
- Harris, A. W., and Burns, J. A. 1979. Asteroid rotation. I. Tabulation and analysis of rates, pole positions and shapes. *Icarus* (in press).
- Hartmann, W. K., and Cruikshank, D. P. 1978. The nature of Trojan asteroid 624 Hektor. *Icarus* 36: 353-366.
- Hawkes, R. L., and Jones, J. 1978. The effect of rotation on the initial radius of meteor trains. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 185: 727-734.
- Icke, V. 1973. Distribution of the angular velocities of the asteroids. Astron. Astrophys. 28: 441-445.
- Johnson, T. V., and McGetchin, T. R. 1973. Topography on satellite surfaces and the shape of asteroids. *Icarus* 18: 612-620.
- Jurgens, R. F., and Goldstein, R. M. 1976. Radar observations at 3.5 and 12.6 cm wavelength of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 1-15.
- Kiladze, R. 1971. Rotation of the planets as a result of accretion. Astron. Vestnik 5: 159-166. (In Russian.)
- Kiladze, R. 1977. On the role of swarms of circumplanetary particles in developing spin. Bull. Abastumani Obs. 48: 191-212. (In Russian.)
- Lagerkvist, C.-I. 1977. Photographic photometry of main-belt asteroids. Uppsala Astron. Obs. Rept. No. 9.
- Lamy, P. L.; and Burns, J. A. 1972. Geometrical approach to torque free motion of a rigid body having internal energy dissipation. Amer. J. Phys. 40: 441-445.
- Matson, D. L. 1971. Infrared observations of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 45-50.
- McAdoo, D. C., and Burns, J. A. 1973. Further evidence for collisions among asteroids. *Icarus* 18: 285-293.
- McAdoo, D. C., and Burns, J. A. 1974. Approximate axial alignment times for spinning bodies. *Icarus* 21: 86-93.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Napier, W. Mc., and Dodd, R. J. 1974. On the origin of the asteroids. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 166: 469-293.
- O'Leary, B. T. 1972. Frequencies of occultations of stars by planets, satellites and asteroids. Science 175: 1108-1112.
- O'Leary, B. T.; Marsden, B. G.; Dragon, R.; Hanser, E.; McGrath, M.; Backus, P.; and ... Roboff, H. 1976. The occultation of κ Geminorum by Eros. *Icarus* 28: 133-146.
- Opik, E. J. 1958. Magnetic fields and rotation (stars, satellites, meteors and planets). ... Irish Astron. J. 5: 69-70.
- Opik, E. J. 1977. Magnetic damping of rotation. Irish Astron. J. 13: 14-21.
- Oppolzer, E. von 1901. Notiz. betr. planet (433) Eros. Astron. Nach. 154: 297.
- Pollack, J. B.; Burns, J. A.; and Tauber, M. E. 1979. Gas drag in primordial circumplanetary nebulae: A mechanism for satellite capture. *Icarus* 37: 587-611.
- Prendergast, K. H. 1958. The effects of imperfect elasticity in problems of celestial mechanics. Astron. J. 63: 412-415.
- Renschen, C. P. 1978. On the spin rate of the S-type asteroids. Astron. Nachr. 299: 103-105.

- Russell, H. N. 1906. On the light variations of asteroids and satellites. Astrophys. J. 24: 1-18.
- Safronov, V. S. 1971. Rotation of giant planets while accreting gas. Solar Sys. Res. 5: 139-144.
- Safronov, V. S. 1972. Evolution of the Protoplanetary Cloud and Formation of the Earth and Planets. (Jerusalem: Israel Program of Tech. Translation).
- Sather, R. E. 1976. Minor planets and related objects. XIX. Shape and pole orientation of (39) Laetitia. Astron. J. 81: 67-73.
- Schober, H.-J. 1978. Photoelectric lightcurve and the period of rotation of the asteroid 200 Dynamene: A further object with low spin rate. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 31: 175-178.
- Sher, D. 1971. On the variation in light of tumbling bodies. Astrophys. Space Sci. 11: 222-231.
- Surdej, A., and Surdej, J. 1978. Asteroid lightcurves simulated by the rotation of a three-axes ellipsoid model. Astron. Astrophys. 66: 31-36.
- Taylor, R. C. 1971. Photometric observations and reductions of lightcurves of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 117-131.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979a. Binary asteroids: Evidence for their existence from lightcurves. Science 203: 905-907.
- Tedesco, E. F. 1979b. A photometric investigation of the colors, shapes, and spin rates of Hirayama family asteroids. Ph.D. dissertation, New Mexico State University.
- Tedesco, E. F., and Bowell E. 1979. UBV photometry and lightcurves of asteroid 944 Hidalgo. To be submitted to Astron. J.
- Tedesco, E. F., and Zappalà, V. 1979. Asteroid rotation properties: Correlations and selection effects. Submitted to *Icarus*.
- Tedesco, E.; Drummond, J.; Candy, M.; Birch, P.; Nikoloff, I.; and Zellner, B. 1978. 1580 Betulia: An unusual asteroid with an extraordinary lightcurve. *Icarus* 35: 344-359.
- Vesely, C. D. 1971. Summary on orientations of rotation axes. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 133-140.
- Veverka, J. 1971. The physical meaning of phase coefficients. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 79-90.
- Wasserman, L. W.; Millis, R. L.; Franz, O. G.; Bowell, E. F.; White, N. M.; Giclas, H. L.; Martin, L. J.; Elliot, J. L.; Dunham, E.; Mink, D.; Baron, R.; Honeycutf, R. T.; Henden, A. A.; Kephart, J. E.; A'Hearn, M. F.; Reitsema, H. J.; Radick, R.; and Taylor, G. E. 1979. The diameter of Pallas from its occultation of SAO 85009. Astron. J. 84: 259-268.
- Whipple, F. L. 1978. On the nature and origin of comets and their contribution to planets. *Moon and Planets* 19: 305-315.
- Wijesinghe, M. P., and Tedesco, E. F. 1979. A test of the plausibility of eclipsing binary asteroids. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Worden, S. P., and Stein, M. K. 1979. Angular diameter of the asteroids Vesta and Pallas determined from speckle observations. Astron. J. 84: 140-142.
- Zappala, V.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; and van Houten, C. J. 1979. Rotation period and phase curve of the asteroids 349 Dembowska and 354 Eleonora. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 35: 213-221.
- Zellner, B. 1976. Physical properties of asteroid 433 Eros. Icarus 28: 149-153.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 185-198.
COLLISIONAL EVOLUTION OF ASTEROIDS: POPULATIONS, ROTATIONS, AND VELOCITIES

D. R. DAVIS, C. R. CHAPMAN R. GREENBERG, S. J. WEIDENSCHILLING Planetary Science Institute

and

A. W. HARRIS

Jet Propulsion Laboratory

The collisional evolution of various initial populations of asteroids is simulated numerically and compared with the present asteroid size-frequency distribution to find those populations which collisionally relax to the present belt. Both orbital and size distributions are treated, as well as the simultaneous evolution of two collisionally interacting populations with different physical properties. If the initial belt distribution was a power law, the initial belt population at the time when the present high-collision speed was established was probably only modestly larger than the present population. However, other distributions allow a more massive early belt. The rotational evolution due to collisions of asteroids with power-law distributions is also examined and compared with observations, leading to conclusions generally in agreement with those of size evolution. The high-collision speed in the present belt is likely due to Jupiter. Gravitational stirring by massive Jupiter-scattered planetesimals or secular resonances sweeping through the belt are the most probable mechanisms.

The dominant process affecting asteroids during modern epochs has been their gradual grinding down due to collisions. Average orbits are moderately eccentric and inclined, resulting in typical relative velocities of 5 km sec⁻¹. Asteroids are sufficiently numerous and their cross-sections sufficiently large that most have suffered major collisions during solar system history. Depending on the magnitude of the collision, effects may be relatively superficial (cratering and regolith formation) or extremely destructive (comminution, catastrophic fragmentation, and dispersal of fragments). Regolith formation on asteroids is treated in the chapter by Housen *et al.* in this book. We consider in the present chapter only those collisions that individually or collectively modify the gross character of asteroids, especially their size distribution, rotations, and their bulk geological properties.

Collisions affect asteroids in many ways. Energetic collisions serve both to destroy large asteroids and create smaller ones. They expose, on asteroid surfaces, materials originally buried at great depth. Collisions modify asteroid spins and may be largely responsible for asteroid shapes. Hirayama families are thought to be the result of past major inter-asteroidal collisions. Dynamical processes proposed for depleting Kirkwood gaps and for transporting asteroid fragments into Earth-crossing orbits to fall as meteorites usually invoke collisions. If collisions serve to fragment and disrupt the largest asteroids on time scales comparable with the age of the solar system, then the present asteroid population itself may be a collisional remnant of a vastly greater early population (Chapman and Davis 1975). On the other hand, if the efficiency of disruption by collision is relatively low, some traits of asteroidal sizes and properties may still reflect early processes of accretion.

A key question about the history of asteroids is how and when the asteroid velocities were pumped up to 5 km sec^{-1} from the necessarily much lower velocities required for the original accretion of the asteroids. At the end of this chapter, we discuss the mechanisms that may have been responsible for these high velocities and thus have been responsible for the reason why an asteroidal planet failed to accrete.

Piotrowski (1953) first showed that catastrophic collisions among asteroids may be frequent on the geological time scale. In an analytic study of asteroid collisions, Dohnanyi (1969) concluded that the observed asteroid size-frequency distribution is essentially in equilibrium at all sizes except the largest ones; creation of new asteroids as the collisional debris of larger bodies balances collisional destruction. With a cumulative power law of the form

$$N(m) = Am^{-\beta+1} \tag{1}$$

where N(m) is the number of asteroids with mass > m and A is a constant, the theoretical equilibrium solution has a population index $\beta \approx 11/6 = 1.833$, which agreed well with $\beta = 1.839$ that Dohnanyi found from a least squares fit to the McDonald Survey (Kuiper *et al.* 1958). (Throughout this paper we refer to incremental diameter indices b which are related to β as $b = 3\beta - 2$.) If asteroids were today a collisionally relaxed population evolving only slowly with time, their size distribution would be independent of their original distribution — hence one could not learn about the initial asteroid population from purely collisional models.

Subsequent to Dohnanyi's work, a wealth of new data has become available regarding physical properties of asteroids. Most asteroids fall into one of two classes, either C or S, each of which has its own size frequency distribution as shown in the chapter by Zellner. In particular, neither population can be represented by a simple power law with a constant population index. Most asteroids are larger than previously believed, implying larger collisional cross-sections. Furthermore, the gravitational binding energy neglected in previous collisional studies is increasingly important as body size increases; it dominates material strength for asteroids larger than \sim 50 km diameter.

Chapman and Davis (1975) constructed numerical models of asteroid collisional evolution which included improved models of collisional physics and new data on asteroid size frequency distributions. They found the asteroids to be a collisionally evolved population consistent with a wide range of initial distributions except those having more than a few bodies larger than Vesta. Asteroids larger than ~500 km diameter are especially difficult to disrupt at impact speeds of ~5 km sec⁻¹. Based on a hypothesis that large S-type asteroids are collisional remnants of bodies large enough to have differentiated and the fact that only one body has survived intact (Vesta), they estimated the initial asteroid belt mass at 300 times that of the current belt or about 20 % of Earth's mass.

In this chapter, we present a new formulation of the problem of asteroid collisional evolution and describe implications for the asteroid size frequency distribution and rotational rates. Several conclusions are:

- 1. Collisional lifetimes, the mean time between collisions that remove at least 50 % of a body's mass, of most asteroids larger than 50 km diameter are comparable to or greater than the age of the solar system. Hence, present collision lifetimes do not distinguish whether such asteroids are original condensations or fragments of larger bodies.
- 2. Most hypothetical initial C asteroid populations, except those with numerous bodies larger than 300 km diameter, collisionally evolve to the present belt in 4.5 Gyr. The major part of the asteroid population is in collisional equilibrium.
- 3. Most asteroids larger than 100 km diameter probably are fractured throughout much of their volume; i.e., they have developed a megaregolith.
- 4. It is predicted that the rotation rate for large, gravitationally bound

asteroids should be the equilibrium value between infrequent large collisions tending to spin up asteroids and numerous small collisions which dampen rotation. The prediction agrees with the observed mean rotation rate only if most (50 - 100 %) of the collisional kinetic energy is converted into kinetic energy of ejecta, an unexpectedly large percentage. Results from rotational studies confirm those from collision evolution modeling; namely, that for power-law distributions with a population index (incremental diameter) < 4, the initial population could not have been appreciably more numerous than the present belt population.

- 5. The current asteroidal encounter speed may be due to, (a) gravitational stirring by massive Jupiter-scattered planetesimals, or (b) gravitational resonances with Jupiter which swept through the asteroid zone during early stages of solar system formation (Chapman *et al.* 1978; Heppenheimer 1979).
- 6. The large mean eccentricities and inclinations of asteroids, resulting in an average encounter speed of 5 km sec⁻¹, do not result from collisions between reasonable populations of early asteroids and Jupiter-scattered planetesimals (JSP). Except for unusual distributions, the high encounter speed (3.5 20 km sec⁻¹) between asteroids and JSP will collisionally destroy the asteroid population before there is a significant change in the mean orbital elements of asteroids.

I. COLLISION DYNAMICS FOR NUMERICAL MODELS

If the function F describes the complete distribution of a population, i.e. size, physical properties and orbital distribution, then the evolution of a population is found by calculating F(t) given F(0), the initial distribution. The evolutions of the size distribution and the orbital distribution are quite interdependent in general. In order to treat arbitrary population distributions and to incorporate detailed physical collisional models, a numerical approach is the best one for determining F(t). We have developed two computer simulations addressing different aspects of the general problem of asteroid collisional evolution. The first program (P1) models the simultaneous evolution of both the mass and orbital distributions of a single population while the second (P2) computes the simultaneous mass evolution of two interacting populations assuming constant mean collision velocities. A description of the collisional physics relevant to asteroid collisions is included here along with an overview of the numerical simulation. A more complete description of the P1 simulation may be found in Greenberg et al. (1978). The model of collisional physics incorporated into the two simulations is essentially identical.

The outcome of a high speed collision between two bodies depends upon many factors: body sizes, collision speed and impact parameter, energy partitioning, material properties, and physical states of the bodies.

D. R. DAVIS ET AL.

We define *fragmentation* or fracturing as the process of crushing part or all of the body, and disruption as the process of fragmenting and dispersing a body. Hence a target could be fractured, but not disrupted, provided gravity were the dominant binding mechanism of the body. Catastrophic disruption of a solid body requires that sufficient collisional kinetic energy be available to (a) fracture the material bonds and (b) impart sufficient kinetic energy to these fragments so that they can escape their mutual gravitational attraction. Let γ denote diameter ratio D_t/D_p , where D_t is the target diameter and D_p the minimum projectile diameter required to catastrophically disrupt a body of diameter D_t by a head-on collision at velocity v. When material strength is the dominant cohesive mechanism, laboratory experiments (Gault and Wedekind 1969; Fujiwara et al. 1977; Hartmann 1978) indicate that the size of the largest fragment and the distribution of fragments depends on target material properties and the kinetic energy density imparted to the target material. From experiments Fujiwara et al. (1977) have derived a relation for the fractional mass of the largest fragment from hypervelocity impacts into basalt targets, which we adopt in a form suitable for scaling to properties of other materials. This relation may be inverted to find γ_s (i.e. the γ value with strength dominant):

$$\gamma_{s} = \left[\rho_{i}/\rho_{t} \left(\frac{1.35v^{2} f_{z}^{0.8}}{S} - 1\right)\right]^{\frac{1}{3}}$$
(2)

where S is the material impact strength, ρ_i and ρ_t are the projectile and target densities respectively, and $f_{\mathcal{L}}$ is the mass fraction of the initial target body contained in the largest fragment. γ_s is treated as a constant in our models, which neglects a possible decrease in effective strength for the body due to partial fracturing. When gravitational binding dominates over material strength, additional kinetic energy (i.e., a larger projectile) is needed to disperse the fragments and disrupt the body; hence γ is smaller than γ_s and varies with target size. To produce a largest fragment f_{ℓ} in this case, there must be sufficient kinetic energy in the ejecta that the fraction $(1 - f_{R})$ of the initial mass has a velocity exceeding ve, the escape speed of the target body. The power-law velocity distribution similar to that discussed by Greenberg et al. (1978) for crater ejecta is used to represent the distribution of ejecta speeds, $f = v/v_c)^{-k}$, where f is the fraction of ejecta mass moving with speed > v while v_c is a parameter depending on the total ejecta kinetic energy and k is the velocity distribution index. The value of k must be ≥ 2 for the total kinetic energy in the distribution to be finite when integrated over all speeds, hence only k values >2 are considered. If the entire volume of the target is fractured, then the fractional mass of the target core, f_{ℓ} , is

$$f_{\boldsymbol{\ell}} = 1 - (\mathbf{v}_e / \mathbf{v}_c)^{-\boldsymbol{k}}, \text{ when } \mathbf{v}_e \ge \mathbf{v}_c \text{ and}$$

$$f_{\boldsymbol{\ell}} = 0 \text{ when } \mathbf{v}_e < \mathbf{v}_c.$$
 (3)

The diameter ratio for catastrophic disruption when gravity is dominant, γ_g , found by equating the energy needed to remove the ejecta to the fraction of the impact energy partitioned into ejecta velocities during the collision, is given by

$$\gamma_{g} = \left[\rho_{i} / \rho_{t} \left(\frac{(k-2)f_{\text{KE}}}{k(1-f_{\ell})^{\frac{2}{k}}} \left(\frac{v}{v_{e}} \right)^{2} - 1 \right) \right]^{\frac{1}{3}}$$
(4)

where f_{KE} is the fraction of the collisional energy that is partitioned into kinetic energy of the ejecta. For catastrophic disruption, $f_{\mathcal{L}}$ is taken to be 0.5, i.e., the largest fragment contains 50 % of the original target mass. The 0.5 value is not particularly critical since experiments demonstrate that there is a sharp transition in largest fragment size with energy density for bodies for which the material strength is dominant. When gravity dominates, the variation of largest fragment size with energy depends on k. The projectile size required to produce a largest fragment $f_{\mathcal{L}}$ is independent of $f_{\mathcal{L}}$ for large k but varies as $(1-f_{\mathcal{L}})^{-1/3}$ as $k \to 2$. Figure 1 illustrates the variation of γ_g with target size for several collision speeds.

The distribution of fragments from any collision is calculated using the above model. If material strength is dominant, a power-law distribution is used with the largest fragment found by Eq. (2), and the population index is calculated from the mass of the largest fragment and the total ejecta mass. If gravity is dominant, the "core" of the original target is calculated from Eq. (3), while the size distribution of the escaping fraction of ejecta is found from the above relations for the strength dominant case. Typical resulting distributions are illustrated in Figs. 2 and 3, for barely catastrophic and super-catastrophic collisions when gravity or material strength dominates.

For asteroids with dominant gravitational binding, there are many collisions that are energetic enough to fracture much of the target volume, but do not impart enough energy to disperse a significant fraction of the target's mass. Depending on the projectile size distribution, resultant bodies might be fractured throughout much of their volume by numerous impacts of this type before there is a collision sufficiently energetic to disrupt the body. In absence of mechanisms such as intense heating to reconstitute the solid body, it seems plausible that many large asteroids remain gravitationally bound "rubble piles" of megaregolith.

In our numerical simulations the asteroid size distribution is modeled at larger sizes (typically 10 to 10^3 km diameter) by a series of discrete diameter bins each spanning a factor of 2 in mass; smaller asteroids (< 10 km) are



Fig. 1. Diameter ratio (target diameter/projectile diameter) necessary to barely destroy catastrophically a body as a function of target diameter for several impact speeds. Material parameters for C asteroids (Table I) are used. These curves illustrate the γ variation for the case where gravity is dominant; γ increases down to the size at which material strength becomes important. Below this size γ is constant = γ_s , which for the physical properties of C asteroids has values > 50.

represented by a power-law distribution of the form $dN = CD^{-b} dD$, where dN is the number of bodies with diameters between D and D + dD, and b is the incremental diameter population index which is attached to the smallest diameter bin. The collisional evolution is found by summing the negative changes in each diameter bin due to any collisional destruction by impacting bodies in other bins and in the tail, and the positive changes due to creation of new bodies by fragmentation of larger ones. The P1 program considers all possible bin interactions while P2 considers only interaction of a target bin with bins having diameter $>D_t/\gamma$. Hence, in P2 cratering erosion is neglected; the effect of this assumption is addressed later.

The P1 model computes orbital evolution and changes in encounter speed due to gravitational stirring as well as collisional damping (c.f. Greenberg *et al.* 1978). Orbital eccentricity and inclination are computed for



Fig. 2. Collisional outcome of barely catastrophic collisions (A) and supercatastrophic collisions (B) for bodies composed of weak material ($S = 6 \times 10^4$ ergs cm⁻³) and bodies with impact strength comparable to basalt (3×10^7 erg cm⁻³). Gravity is the dominant binding mechanism for 200 km bodies made of either strong or weak material.



Fig. 3. Outcome for supercatastrophic collision with strength dominant. For smaller collisional kinetic energies, the size of the largest fragment increases.

each diameter bin and the encounter speed between any pair of bins is determined by the associated orbital elements. Program P2 uses an input encounter speed which is used to compute collision probabilities based on a particle-in-a-box model. In both programs, a normal distribution of impact speeds (with the variances being a program input) about the mean may be used with a random number generator to model the actual impact speed

TABLE I

	C Asteroids	S Asteroids
Density (g cm ⁻³), ρ	2.5	3.5
Impact strength (erg cm ^{-3}), S	6×10^4	3×10^{7}
Mean collision speed (km sec ⁻¹)	5	5
Fraction of KE into ejecta KE, $f_{\rm KE}$	0.1	0.1
Slope of ejecta velocity distribution, k	2.25	2.25
Mass excavation coefficient for cratering impacts, grams per erg of collisional energy	10 ⁻⁸	10 ⁻⁹

Collisional Evolution Program Parameters

between two diameter bins for each time step. Collisional evolution models vary <25 % at diameter <250 km between cases using variable impact speeds and a fixed impact speed. This simple model for finding collision probabilities and impact velocities neglects systematic variations with distance from the sun. Ip (1977*a*) calculated the probability of catastrophic destruction in the present belt as a function of orbit elements and found a variation of nearly an order of magnitude for the ranges 2.0 AU < a < 3.2 AU; 0.05 < e < 0.3; 0°.05 < i < 30°. Mean values of collision probability therefore differ by ~3 from extreme values in the present belt.

II. NUMERICAL RESULTS FOR ASTEROID SIZE DISTRIBUTIONS

The collisional evolution for different combinations of initial populations and physical parameters was traced to find which populations evolve to the present asteroid populations. Three different shapes for the asteroid distribution at the beginning of the simulation were considered:

- (a) power law;
- (b) segmented power law, of the type generated by the accretional simulation of Greenberg *et al.* (1978), with a few large bodies (~1000 km) but most of the mass of the distribution in small bodies; and
- (c) "Gaussian" about a mean size as proposed by Anders (1965) and Hartmann and Hartmann (1968).

The parameters given in Table I were used in all experiments unless otherwise noted.

Values of impact strength, adopted from Greenberg *et al.* (1978), are experimentally determined values appropriate for solid rock and basalts for *S* asteroids, while for *C* asteroids, the value chosen is representative of weakly bonded material such as consolidated dirt clumps investigated by Hartmann (1978). The adopted value for $f_{\rm KE}$ (0.1) is typical of values computed by

O'Keefe and Ahrens (1977) for anorthosite and iron projectiles impacting semiinfinite anorthosite targets at speeds of 5-45 km sec⁻¹. Our choice of $f_{\rm KE}$ is lower by a factor of 5 than that of Greenberg *et al.* (1978); however, they were treating a much lower velocity regime for which a larger value of $f_{\rm KE}$ may be more appropriate. The slope of the ejecta velocity distribution is derived from Gault *et al.* (1963), while cratering mass excavation coefficients are those adopted by Greenberg *et al.* for weak (C) and rocky (S) material.

Single component system (Program P1)

Before discussing results from various initial populations, we consider the effect of changing physical parameters and assumptions of the model. The collisional evolution of an initial belt having a power-law distribution with largest bodies 1000 km in diameter and having a total mass of $0.1 M_{\oplus}$ is shown for several cases in Fig. 4, in order to illustrate different physical parameters and to evaluate the contribution of cratering erosion on the population evolution.

Inclusion of cratering erosion in addition to catastrophic disruption increases the rate of evolution of the population somewhat, but is apparently not the dominant process shaping the evolution. For small bodies with negligible gravity, cratering erosion dominates the collisional evolution for steep populations (b > 4.0); however, since lifetimes are shorter for smaller bodies, an initially steep distribution rapidly relaxes to a shallower distribution with an evolution dominated by catastrophic disruption. We have studied steep initial populations with indices up to b = 6, and find that collisional destruction at the small sizes reduces the small size population index to $b \approx 3$ within $\leq 10^8$ yr for C asteroids.

The critical parameters affecting collisional evolution by catastrophic disruption are, $f_{\rm KE}$ the fraction of collisional energy going into ejecta kinetic energy, k the slope of the ejecta mass-velocity distribution and to a lesser degree S the impact strength. The first two quantities determine the collisional energy required to disperse a body dominated by gravity. In this case there must be sufficient kinetic energy of the ejecta such that at least half the target mass is accelerated to a velocity greater than escape speed. For a given ejecta velocity distribution, the total ejecta energy required for dispersal is determined by the size of the target. Hence, the smaller $f_{\rm KE}$, the smaller γ_g and the larger the projectile must be to supply the energy required for dispersal (for fixed collision speed).

On the other hand, for fixed f_{KE} and γ_g , the outcome of the collision depends on k, which in our models can only vary between 2 and ∞ . The case $k = \infty$ means that all ejecta have the same speed v*, so the minimum requirement for dispersal is that $v^* = v_e$. As k decreased toward 2, the distribution flattens and more energy is carried off by the high-velocity end of the distribution. Consequently more collisional energy is required (smaller



Fig. 4. Collisional evolution of an initial power-law distribution (PL-1) over 4.5 Gyr comparing the effects of neglecting cratering erosion, increasing the fraction of collisional energy that goes into ejecta energy, or using a fixed velocity for ejecta rarther than a distribution. Nominal parameters (Table 1) are employed otherwise.

 γ_g) in order to disperse at least 50 % of the target mass. The effect of these parameters on collisional evolution is also illustrated in Fig. 4, which compares the evolution of the same initial population but with 50 % of the collision energy partitioned into ejecta kinetic energy in one case, and a nearly constant value of ejecta speed for the second case. The choice of parameters has an important effect on the collisional evolution; better information regarding these quantities from both collisional experiments and theoretical modeling is important for evolution studies.

Unless mean collision velocities have been significantly larger in the past than the current 5 km sec⁻¹, our modeling implies there could not have been many more large (500–1000 km) asteroids in the past than presently exist. As shown in Fig. 4, and discussed by Chapman and Davis (1975), if there were a large number of such bodies initially then there could have been significant collisional depletion, but the residual number of such bodies would be much larger than exists today in the asteroid belt. The effect on asteroids of other



Fig. 5. Collisional evolution over 4.5 Gyr using nominal C parameters for 3 initial power-law distributions. PL-1 containing $0.1 M_{\oplus}$ initially, PL-2 with $0.05 M_{\oplus}$, and PL-3 with $0.5 M_{\oplus}$. The present C population is from the bias-corrected statistics of Zellner and Bowell (1977).

populations of bodies, such as Jupiter-scattered planetesimals, is addressed in a later section, but the result that large asteroids were only modestly more populous in early times remains unaltered. The difficulty in collisionally reducing a large initial population of big asteroids to the present population is further illustrated in the following sections which describe the evolution of several populations in each of the previously defined distributions.

Pure Power-Law Distribution. The evolution of three initial power-law distributions is shown in Fig. 5. These populations cover a range of initial mass from $0.05 M_{\oplus}$ to $0.5 M_{\oplus}$ distributed with slopes of b = 3.5 and 5.75. All populations evolve to near the present belt at diameters smaller than ~100 km, while the number of large diameter bodies essentially reflects the initial distribution. For power-law distributions, the initial belt mass could not have been much less than $0.05 M_{\oplus}$. Small initial masses, requiring shallower slopes than case PL-2 would result in collisional depletion for intermediate size



Fig. 6. Evolutionary outcomes for initial distributions of the type found by Greenberg *et al.* (1978) at the end of their simulation of intermediate-state planet growth by accretion. These distributions have a few large bodies (500-1000 km diameter), but most of the mass of the population is in smaller bodies. Population PB-1 has an initial mass $0.01 M_{\oplus}$, PB-2 contains $0.05 M_{\oplus}$, while PB-3 has an initial mass of nearly $1 M_{\oplus}$. The present C population is as in Fig. 5.

asteroids. An upper bound is limited only by the steepness of the population index, but even extreme values suggest that the initial belt mass could not be much larger than ~0.1 M_{\oplus} . In all cases, the small diameter population evolves to a slope of 2.4, which is essentially the equilibrium value for these models. The initially steep population indices typically relax to a value near 2.4 in ~ 2 $\times 10^8$ yr.

Non-Power Law Distribution. Greenberg et al. (1978), in a simulation of planetesimal accretion, found population distributions with a few large bodies but with most of the mass in small bodies at the end of the early stages of growth. This may be a plausible initial population distribution for asteroids. The evolution of several such initial distributions is illustrated in Fig. 6, covering a mass range of $0.01 M_{\oplus}$ (PB-1) to nearly an Earth mass (PB-3). The smallest initial belt results in excessive depletion at sizes around 100 km,



Fig. 7. Evolution of a small initial belt containing 3 times the present belt mass. The present C population is as in Fig. 5.

while the 0.05 M_{\oplus} Case PB-2 results in too many bodies larger than 400 km diameter. The massive initial belt, PB-3, with only a few large bodies, does evolve to a final distribution close to the present C population. The collisional models indicate that no strong constraint can be placed on the mass of the initial belt for initial population distributions of this type; both massive or small initial belts are consistent with the present population.

Non-power law initial populations that are only modestly larger than the present belt, are consistent with the observed population as illustrated by Fig. 7. This case started with an initial belt having a mass three times that of the present belt with most of the additional mass in bodies ≤ 400 km diameter.

Gaussian Initial Distributions. Not all initial distributions that have been suggested for asteroids evolve to the present distribution. Notable exceptions are some initial "Gaussian" distributions. The evolution of two such initial populations is illustrated in Fig. 8; the population G-1 is a small initial belt while G-2 has a mass of 100 times the present belt and both populations



Fig. 8. Collisional outcomes after 4.5 Gyr of initial "Gaussian" populations having a number peak at 100 km. Population G-1 has an initial mass about that of the current belt, while G-2 is 100 times as massive.

peak at 100 km diameter. The evolution over 4.5 Gyr shows little change in the shape of the population, although the amplitude and peak number of the distribution change significantly in the G-2 case.

Such populations retain their shape because the energy required to fragment most of these asteroids is determined by gravitational binding. The debris from such bodies is usually thoroughly comminuted (Fig. 2) and forms a collisional tail of very small particles separated from the main part of the distribution (off the small diameter edge of Fig. 7); only the "cores" from barely catastrophic collisions could fill the gap, but these are relatively infrequent occurrences. Of course, if the energy density required to fracture asteroids were much larger than currently believed, i.e. if material strength dominates the binding of 100 km asteroids, then a more continuous distribution of fragments would be created. More sophisticated models for the collisional physics, including distributions of impact energy over the target volume and off center collisions may also modify the above result.

Two-component collisional evolution (Program P2)

The simultaneous collisional evolution of the two populations of asteroids having different strengths was modeled in order to represent the two main asteroid classes, C and S. (All non-C asteroids were assumed to have the same physical parameters as S asteroids.) Different initial populations were explored to see if the interaction of populations with differing physical properties would further constrain the range of initial populations. The parameters of Table I were used in these models while a mean collision speed of 5 km sec⁻¹ was adopted for each population colliding with itself and for collisions between the two populations.

Analysis of several initial power-law distributions for both components suggested that the C/S ratio could not have differed significantly in the early solar system from its present value. This is because each class can smash the other with essentially the same efficiency, particularly when gravity dominates. Hence the same reduction due to collisions will apply to both populations; if collisions have reduced 100 km C asteroids by a factor 5, the S population will have been reduced by a similar factor. This result suggests that the increasing C/S ratio with semimajor axis across the belt (c.f. Zellner's chapter) is not due to preferential destruction of C asteroids in inner regions of the belt where velocities may be somewhat higher than in the outer part. The C/S variation is probably a consequence of the primordial processes that originally formed asteroids.

The two-component model was also used to study the population evolution of asteroids bombarded by Jupiter-scattered planetesimals (JSP). Several investigators (Weidenschilling 1975; Ip 1977b; Safronov 1972) have suggested that such a population could have reduced the mass in the asteroid zone through collisions. The effect of JSP on asteroids depends on the total mass and distribution of bombarding bodies and asteroids.

The evolution of an initial ~1 M_{\oplus} asteroid belt with largest bodies of 1000 km diameter bombarded by a 3 M_{\oplus} JSP population at 7.5 km sec⁻¹ is shown in Fig. 9. The JSP population is removed by Jupiter after 10⁸ yr and the residual asteroid population is allowed to collisionally evolve at 5 km sec⁻¹ over the next 4.5×10^9 yr. The evolution in this particular case does not evolve to the present belt; there are excessively large asteroids due to the difficulty of smashing such bodies. Jupiter-scattered bodies certainly could have collisionally depleted a massive early asteroid belt, just as such a population would collisionally relax by self-colliding at 5 km sec⁻¹.

Collisional lifetimes in the present belt for both C and non-C asteroids are given in Fig. 10 for two sets of collisional parameters. The longer lifetimes for each population are for $f_{KE} = 0.1$, k = 9/4, while the shorter values result from using $f_{KE} = 0.5$, k = 20. The latter values are extremely favorable for collisional destruction and they constitute a minimum bound on present lifetimes for collisional destruction. The upper curves are lifetimes based on



Fig. 9. Evolution after 4.5 Gyr of an initial power-law asteroid population containing 1 M_{\oplus} colliding with a 3 M_{\oplus} population of Jupiter-scattered planetesimals for 10⁸ yr and subsequently collisionally evolving only with itself.

our nominal collisional parameters; however actual values for $f_{\rm KE}$ and k are poorly known and, as can be seen from Fig. 10, asteroid lifetimes are somewhat sensitive to these parameters. The largest asteroids are essentially indestructible by collisions with other asteroids at 5 km sec⁻¹. For example, at 5 km sec⁻¹, Ceres could be broken up only by a collision with another Ceres-sized body; but there are none in the present belt. The only existing asteroid capable of destroying Ceres would be one with a diameter > 500 km impacting at ≥ 10 km sec⁻¹, namely Pallas.

While most asteroids are being destroyed and collisionally eroded, we point out that Ceres is very near the size at which net accretion could result in the dynamical environment of the present belt. If Ceres had been significantly larger by the time asteroid velocities were pumped up to their present values, then the "missing planet" likely would not be missing (provided there was sufficient mass in the belt at that time).

Hirayama families are treated in the chapter by Gradie et al., so we



Fig. 10. Collisional lifetimes in the present belt are shown for C and non-C asteroids as a function of asteroid diameter for two sets of collisional parameters. The upper curves are for nominal collisional parameters (Table I), while the shorter lifetimes (lower curves) are for "efficient" collisional parameters, $f_{\rm KE} = 0.5$ and k = 20; other parameters are the same as in Table I.

restrict ourselves to a few comments on these presumed collisional remnants. There is a diversity of size-frequency distributions among the families; however, many of the distributions are consistent with our models for various types of collisional events. For instance, Williams family 189 Flora could result from a large cratering impact; Williams family 132 Concordia resembles barely catastrophic disruption; and family 3 Koronis looks like a completely catastrophic collision. Ip (1979) has also pointed out interpretations of Hirayama families in terms of collisional event types. Since collisions are the dominant process that removes family members and collisional lifetimes are size-dependent, the size-frequency distributions of families may contain information on the ages of the families.

III. COLLISIONAL INFLUENCE ON ASTEROID ROTATION RATES

The subject of collisional evolution of asteroid rotations has been discussed in detail by Harris (1979). In this section, we summarize the principal results and limitations of that work. The reader is referred to the above paper for a more complete and quantitative development.

The importance of collisions in establishing the present rotational motion of asteroids has been suggested in a qualitative way by several authors (Safronov 1972; McAdoo and Burns 1973; Napier and Dodd 1974). Safronov and Zvjagina (1969) derived expressions for the acquisition of angular momentum by a planet resulting from many randomly oriented collisions during the accretion process. Burns and Safronov (1973) used a similar analysis to study the accumulation of transverse angular momentum by asteroids. Dohnanyi (1976) applied a similar random walk analysis to the problem of asteroid rotation, but failed to recognize the decelerating effect of collisions on an already spinning object. Hence he concluded that collisions spin the asteroids ever faster to the limit of rotational bursting. The observed distribution of rotation rates does not conform to such a model (Harris and Burns 1979; see also the chapter by Burns and Tedesco in this book).

The Harris (1979) model of collisional evolution of rotation rate follows the derivation of Safronov and Zvjagina (1969) for the increase of random rotational motion by a growing planet. The following simplified dimensional derivation illustrates the essence of the model. The increment of angular momentum produced by a completely inelastic collision between a projectile mass m at velocity v and a target body of mass M and diameter D is $mv \mathcal{E}$, where \mathcal{L} is the impact parameter. For randomly directed impact trajectories, the expected value of \mathcal{L} is $D/2\sqrt{2}$. The above increment of angular momentum is randomly oriented with respect to the pre-collision angular momentum of M; hence the increment must be added quadratically:

$$\langle dh^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{2} m^2 v^2 (D/2)^2.$$
 (5)

The differential of the angular momentum, h^2 , can be expanded as follows:

$$d(h^{2}) = d \left[\frac{2}{5} M \left(\frac{D}{2} \right)^{2} \omega \right]^{2}$$

$$= \frac{4}{25} \left(\frac{3}{4\pi\rho} \right)^{\frac{4}{3}} \left(\frac{10}{3} \omega^{2} M^{\frac{7}{3}} dM + 2M^{\frac{10}{3}} \omega d\omega \right)$$
(6)

where ω is the rotation frequency of the asteroid. The constant 2/5 is taken as appropriate for a homogeneous sphere. The two expressions (5) and (6) can be equated, with the mass increment dM replaced by m as appropriate for an inelastic collision, and solved for d ω as

$$d\omega = \frac{25}{4} \left(\frac{m}{M}\right)^2 \frac{v^2}{D^2 \omega} - \frac{5}{3} \frac{m}{M} \omega.$$
 (7)

From the above expression it is clear that a succession of collisions tends to increase the mean rotation rate as a random walk (first term), but at a lesser rate with increasing ω due to the quadratic addition. On the other hand, the

rotation rate is decreased due to the addition of mass, which must be given a share of the already existing angular momentum (second term). Strictly speaking, the added mass shares the total post-impact angular momentum; hence the above relation is valid only if the imparted angular momentum is small compared to the initial angular momentum. This decrease can be thought of as a drag on the asteroid and is indeed greater the faster the spin of the body. It is thus evident that the mean rotation rate must seek an equilibrium value, rather than increasing indefinitely.

So far, the rotational effect of impacts of bodies of a particular size has been considered, while a real asteroid is hit by a variety of different size objects. The Harris (1979) theory adopts a power-law size distribution of bodies, and integrates the angular velocity change over the size distribution to a largest impacting mass, m_1 . The resulting equation for $d\omega$ has the same form as Eq. (7), but also has coefficients in each term depending on the slope of the distribution; for reasonable distributions, $b \sim 2.5 - 3.5$, the coefficients are of O(1). Also, the theory is restricted to distributions with b < 4. If m_1 is taken as the largest mass that does not catastrophically disrupt the target body, then Eq. (7) is the expected change in angular velocity of a body up to the time it is collisionally destroyed.

In the above development, it has been assumed that collisions are inelastic. This, of course, is unrealistic for hypervelocity impacts on asteroidal-sized bodies which typically are erosive rather than accretional events. However, in the absence of preferential impact directions, impacts should be uniformly distributed over the surface. Ejecta from such high speed events escape nearly uniformly in all directions with respect to the rotating asteroid surface, even for rather oblique angles of incidence. Hence they carry with them angular momentum, but do not change the rotation frequency. The drag effect, therefore, is still expected and Eq. (7) is applicable, even though mass is lost rather than gained in high velocity collisions. It should be noted that this model may be only a crude approximation to the true situation for large, oblique impacts which are the most efficient type of collisions for momentum transfer. The mass loss dM due to all collisions prior to disruption has an associated diameter change which we express as

$$\mathrm{d}D = -\alpha D \,. \tag{8}$$

By our definition of catastrophic disruption, that the largest fragment contains less than half the mass of the original body, $\alpha > 1 - 2^{-1/3} \approx 0.2$. The value of α is at most 1.0, corresponding to total pulverization. (It will turn out that the solutions are not strongly sensitive to the value of α ; thus the above crude model is sufficient.) By dividing Eq. (7) by (8), a differential equation is obtained:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{\mathrm{d}D} = -\frac{25}{4} \left(\frac{m}{M}\right)^2 \frac{\mathbf{v}^2}{\alpha D^3 \omega} + \frac{5}{3} \frac{m}{M} \frac{\omega}{\alpha D} \,. \tag{9}$$

It is clear from the form of Eq. (9) that the largest collisions are of greatest importance in momentum transfer. This is true up to the point of catastrophic breakup. We assume, for lack of better insight, that still larger collisions are no more effective than barely sub-catastrophic collisions in producing rotational impulses to the fragments; the excess impulse becomes linear momentum of the scattered fragments.

For asteroids for which gravity is the principal binding force, the mass ratio m/M necessary to disrupt a body is found as

$$\frac{m}{M} \approx \frac{12}{5} \frac{GM}{f_{KE} \mathrm{Dv}^2} . \tag{10}$$

The parameter $f_{\rm KE}$ is equivalent to γ^{-1} in Harris (1979) and, for the gravity dominant case, $f_{\rm KE}$ can be interpreted as the ratio of target gravitational binding energy to collisional kinetic energy for barely catastrophic disruption. For m/M given by Eq. (10), Eq. (9) becomes

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{\mathrm{d}D} = -\frac{9\omega_0^4}{16\alpha v^2 f_{\mathrm{KE}}^2} \frac{D}{\omega} + \frac{\omega_0^2}{2f_{\mathrm{KE}}\alpha v^2} D\omega \qquad (11)$$

where $\omega_0 = (4/3 \ \pi G \rho)^{1/2}$ which is the surface orbit frequency about the asteroid. Harris (1979) finds the asymptotic solution to the above equation – valid for $D \gg D_0$ which is the diameter at which material strength equals the gravitational binding strength – to be a constant rotation rate. Setting $d\omega/dD = 0$, we obtain

$$\omega = \frac{3\omega_0}{2\sqrt{2}\sqrt{f_{\rm KE}}} \,. \tag{12}$$

In the more complete theory, the numerical constant $3/(2\sqrt{2})$ is replaced by a value ~0.2. As ω_0 corresponds to a rotation period ~2 hr, the theoretical equilibrium rotation period agrees with observations only if a large fraction (0.5 - 1.0) of the collisional kinetic energy is converted into ejecta kinetic energy.

At the opposite end of the size spectrum, only material strength is important in resisting disruptive collisions. The minimum mass ratio to disrupt small asteroids may be found from Eq. (2) as

$$\frac{m}{M} \approx \frac{2S}{\rho v^2} . \tag{13}$$

With this value in Eq. (9), it is shown by Harris (1979) that the following is an asymptotic solution for the case $D \ll D_0$:

$$\omega = \frac{5S}{\sqrt{\alpha}\rho vD} \left(1 + \frac{10S}{3\alpha\rho v^2}\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}} . \tag{14}$$

For $S \approx 3 \times 10^7$ ergs cm⁻³, v = 5 km sec⁻¹, ρ = 3 g cm⁻³, and $\sqrt{\alpha} = 1/2$, the above relation yields

$$\omega \approx \frac{2 \cdot 10^{-3}}{D} \, \mathrm{sec}^{-1} \tag{15}$$

corresponding to a period $P \approx 0.9 D$ hr, when D is in km.

The asymptotic rotation rates for the pure-gravity binding case and the pure-strength binding case can be achieved if the rotational relaxation time is less than the mean lifetime against catastrophic disruption. As noted earlier, the largest bodies impart the greatest angular momentum; so, approximating the total collisional angular momentum by that due to the largest impacting body, the condition for rotational relaxation is that the collisional angular momentum exceed the pre-existing angular momentum or

$$\frac{m v (D/2)/\sqrt{2}}{\frac{2}{5} M (D/2)^2 \omega} \gtrsim 1.$$
 (16)

For the gravity binding case, we use m/M from Eq. (10) which gives the following lower limit for D:

$$D \gtrsim \frac{2\sqrt{2} \,\omega \mathrm{v} f_{\mathrm{KE}}}{3 \,\omega_{\mathrm{o}}^{2}} \,. \tag{17}$$

For the present values of $v \approx 5 \text{ km sec}^{-1}$ and $\omega \approx 2 \times 10^{-4} \text{ sec}^{-1}$, the above expression yields $D \gtrsim 10^3 f_{\text{KE}}$ for rotational relaxation to occur before catastrophic disruption occurs. Using m/M from Eq. (13) for the strength dominant case, the corresponding diameter limit becomes

$$D \lesssim \frac{10}{\sqrt{2}} \frac{S}{\rho v \omega} \sim 2 \text{ km}$$
 (18)

when parameter values following Eq. (14) are used. There may be an increase in the observed rotation rates for the smallest asteroids (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco).

The rotational theory predicts that large asteroids and small asteroids will

collisionally relax to the values given by Eqs. (12) and (14) respectively before they are collisionally destroyed, assuming that the asteroid population can be modeled with a power-law size-frequency distribution. Current data (see Zellner's chapter), however, show that a power law is only marginally adequate to represent the asteroid population.

With these and other previously noted caveats in mind, we now consider some implications of the rotational evolution theory. For large asteroids the value of the equilibrium rotation rate depends critically on the choice of model parameters, particularly $f_{\rm KE}$. If $f_{\rm KE} \sim 0.1$, as was adopted for collisional models, the predicted equilibrium rotation period for asteroids larger than 100 km diameter is ~3 hr, much shorter than is observed. There are three possible explanations for this disparity:

- (a) that f_{KE} is greater than our preferred value of 0.1,
- (b) that equilibrium rotation periods have not yet been reached for gravitationally bound bodies, or
- (c) this model is inadequate to explain asteroidal rotation evolution.

The first possibility cannot be ruled out, as our nominal value of $f_{\rm KE}$ derives from studies of crater impacts into an infinite half-space and it is conceivable that for real finite volumes, less collisional energy is dissipated as heat and a greater fraction is converted into ejecta kinetic energy. It is not clear that the large values of $f_{\rm KE}$ (>0.5) necessary to produce agreement between theory and observations can be achieved in nature. Further studies are certainly needed in this area.

The second possibility implies that the number density of asteroids could not have been significantly greater in the past than it is today. Otherwise, the time scale for rotational relaxation would have been less than the age of the solar system and large asteroids would have maintained rotational equilibrium as they collisionally relaxed. This conclusion is consistent with the result from Sec. II that, for power-law distributions, only modestly bigger initial belts evolve to the present belt unless the population index is steep (b > 4); however, the rotational theory is valid only for b < 4.

The third possibility requires that more sophisticated models capable of treating non-power law distributions should be applied to investigate the origin of asteroid rotations. Also, most small asteroids are multigeneration fragments and the initial rotation rates of such fragments may be different from that of the parent body; this possibility is not treated in the Harris model. At this time, we can only note that the rotation studies to date do not significantly restrict the range of initial asteroid belt populations relative to what has been found from collisional studies. New insights based on a simultaneous treatment of both collisional and rotational evolution may be more informative than the sum of the individual investigations.

For example, if it turns out that $f_{\rm K\,E} \sim 0.9$ is an appropriate value for

high-speed collisions between asteroids, then the equilibrium period is about 10 hr; but from Eq. (17) only the largest asteroids could collisionally relax before they are destroyed. The rotation periods of most asteroids would then be considered either primordial, if there were little collisional evolution, or considered to be established by the distribution of rotation rates among fragments of catastrophic collisions. If $f_{KE} \sim 0.1$ is really appropriate for asteroidal collisions and future studies of non-power law distributions confirm our results based on Eqs. (12) and (17), then one could conclude that there has been only modest collisional evolution of asteroids since their velocities were pumped up, and that the initial belt mass was only $\sim 2-3$ times the present mass. Consequently, mass depletion in the asteroid zone occurred prior to, or simultaneous with, the pumping up of collision speeds.

The frequency of asteroidal satellites and binary asteroids could provide a constraint on the belt population at the time collisional destruction became dominant. Plausible mechanisms have not yet been proposed in order to produce asteroid satellites as frequent products of high-speed collisions, which is the dominant process affecting asteroids over much of their history. In the absence of collisional formation mechanisms, we might assume that binary asteroids and asteroidal satellites, if they exist, are products of the asteroid formation era, produced before collisionally destructive high encounter speeds were developed. Thus, those that survive today are the bodies that chanced to have both members escape destruction, an especially severe requirement for smaller bodies. Therefore, asteroids that have satellites could be interpreted as first-generation objects that survived from the early age of the belt and if these are common today, then the initial population could have been only modestly larger than the present belt population. If satellites are not common, then either the belt was substantially bigger initially or such objects were never common. Clearly, confirmation of the existence and frequency of asteroidal satellites and an understanding of how they might have formed are important questions relating to the origin and evolution of asteroids.

IV. EARLY ASTEROIDAL EVOLUTION: THE ORIGIN OF THE HIGH VELOCITIES

Currently asteroids are moving in orbits of moderate eccentricity and inclination that produce a mean collision speed $\sim 5 \text{ km sec}^{-1}$. These velocities are sufficiently high that virtually all inter-asteroidal collisions result in erosion or fragmentation rather than accretion, with the exception of Ceres which is nearly big enough to be accreting at the mean asteroid impact speed. However, the relative collision speed must have been smaller in the past in order for asteroids to have accreted from still smaller sized planetesimals. Thus, some process must have converted the original low velocities to the high velocities that dominate asteroidal evolution today. Discovering that

process is fundamental to understanding the asteroids, for, as many previous researchers have speculated, it might be just that process which changed asteroidal planetesimals from net accretion to net fragmentation that prevented the formation of an asteroidal planet. Additionally, the present collisional regime may be capable of removing much original mass from the asteroid zone, thus accounting for the small mass present in the asteroidal belt today compared with the masses of other planets. The mass in the asteroid zone must have been higher during accretion, for the mass surface density in the present belt would require intervals $\sim 10^9 - 10^{11}$ yr to grow bodies 1000 km in diameter, based on growth times of Safronov (1972).

Several approaches can be taken to solving this problem. First, can the asteroids have stirred each other up by mutual gravitational interactions? The present population is clearly incapable of doing so. Even if all asteroids were capable of gravitationally interacting with each other, which they are not, the amount of stirring cannot exceed the order of the escape velocity of the largest body in the population, Ceres, which is about 0.5 km sec⁻¹. Impact velocities, calculated using $\theta \sim 3-5$ in equilibrium relations by Safronov (1972), have values ~0.25 km sec⁻¹ for the present belt, a factor of 20 too low.

Perhaps some precursor population to the present belt, of which the present population is a remnant, could have stirred itself. Such self-stirring requires a population containing a single body substantially larger than Ceres, or even the moon, or perhaps a population with numerous large (but not quite so extremely large) bodies. The case of a single large body cannot work because even Ceres is nearly large enough to accrete in the present collisional environment and we have already seen how difficult it is to collisionally erode or destroy bodies significantly larger than Ceres. In short, there is no ready mode to remove such a large body, once it was formed. A large number of moderately large asteroids (e.g. Ceres-sized) can somewhat enhance the stirring effect over that of a single body, but the stirring efficiency drops rapidly as the relative velocities exceed the escape velocity of the bodies. Moreover, there remains the difficulty of accounting for the removal of these bodies. To test these speculations, we numerically traced the evolution of a massive (I M_{\oplus}) initial belt with a low (200 m sec⁻¹) mean collision speed and with the largest bodies of Ceres' size (1000 km diameter). Both accretion of the largest bodies and velocity pumping were noted; however the simulation indicated that a planet would be formed before collisional destruction of remaining small bodies became dominant.

Another approach to the problem is to appeal to an external source. Because of the proximity of the asteroids to Jupiter, many scientists have invoked Jupiter's influence to explain the low mass of the asteroids and their high velocities. Jupiter does exert important gravitational influences within the asteroid belt, but as described in the chapter by Safronov, these effects are located at discrete resonances, and it is difficult to see how the population as a whole can have been substantially affected by Jupiter's direct action in the present dynamical environment of asteroids.

However, in the early stages of solar system formation, gas drag coupled with secular resonances with Jupiter could have pumped up eccentricities and inclinations in the inner solar system (Chapman *et al.* 1978; Ward 1978; Heppenheimer 1979). Such a mechanism, sweeping through the asteroidal zone as the nebula dissipated, could explain the large mean encounter speed.

Jupiter can affect the asteroids more substantially through indirect effects. For instance, Weidenschilling (1975) and Safronov (1972) have proposed that the bombardment of asteroidal planetesimals by Jupiter-zone planetesimals, scattered by that planet into the asteroidal region, could account for depletion of mass and enhanced velocities of asteroids. However, the depletion of mass through collisional fragmentation is easier to understand than any appreciable effect on velocities. From conservation of momentum it is clear that the orbital velocity of an asteroid can be changed by as much as a large fraction of the relative velocity only by collision with a body having the same mass as the asteroid.

Alternatively, it takes collisions with n^2 bodies of 1/n-th the mass of the asteroid, impacting from random directions, to augment the asteroid's velocity by n times the relative velocity. But, at 1 km sec⁻¹ a 50 km asteroid is fragmented and dispersed by collision with a body having a mass ratio m/M larger than $\sim 1/30$; at 5 km sec⁻¹, the limiting mass ratio is $\sim 1/1000$. For a body as large as Vesta the limiting mass ratio is 1/10 at 5 km sec⁻¹. In other words, asteroids are too weak to be moved intact by collisions. Impacts with n^2 bodies of sufficiently small mass to be below the catastrophic fragmentation limit are implausible since, for reasonable size distributions, the probability of impact with larger bodies approaches unity. Small asteroids could be accelerated to higher relative velocities through multi-generational collisions (i.e., fragments of fragments of fragments). But, some of the largest asteroids have the largest eccentricities and inclinations; as pointed out by Whipple *et al.* (1972), the high inclination of 580 km diameter Pallas sets a strong constraint on the origin of asteroids.

One appealing explanation of the high velocities in the asteroid belt is gravitational stirring of the early population by one or more massive Jupiter-scattered planetesimals. As a rough criterion for the stirring to be more effective than collisional destruction, the escape velocity of the perturbing body should exceed the mean encounter velocity (several km sec⁻¹); this implies a mass on the order of one Earth mass. Each astreroid would be expected to experience several encounters within a distance of 10^{-2} AU, resulting in accumulated relative velocities of a few km sec⁻¹. It is reasonable to assume that such a large body would be accompanied by a population of smaller bodies. They might, depending on their population index, cause catastrophic fragmentation of much of the original asteroidal population, while the large body was increasing the velocities of the survivors. Alternative-

ly, the fragmentation may have been due to mutual collisions among the asteroids after their relative velocities were enhanced.

Numerical simulations of the effect of a few Earth-sized JSP on a hypothetical early asteroid belt were carried out using the P1 program. At the time the JSP had been deflected into asteroid-crossing orbits by Jupiter, the asteroid belt was assumed to contain 0.1 M_{\oplus} with 500 km diameter bodies being the largest asteroids, while the mean collision speed was 200 m sec⁻¹, low enough so that most asteroids were accreting. The mean collision speed between asteroids increased to about 5 km sec⁻¹ within 10^{6} - 10^{7} yr depending on the number and size of JSP as well as the characteristics of their orbits. For example, 5 one- M_{\oplus} JSP moving in orbits having a mean encounter speed of $\sim 6 \text{ km sec}^{-1}$ with the asteroids, pumped up the collision speed to 5 km sec⁻¹ in 3×10^6 yr. Since the time scale for increasing asteroid velocities is comparable to the time scale for elimination of JSP by Jupiter (Weidenschilling 1975), this mechanism provides a plausible explanation for the origin of the long mean impact speed among asteroids. The collision evolution subsequent to removal of the JSP was similar to that described in Sec. II.

The existence of such large Jupiter-scattered bodies depends on the mode of formation of the outer planets, but it is a plausible consequence of some models. If Jupiter and Saturn formed by hydrodynamic accretion of gas onto solid protoplanetary cores, the required core masses are at least several times that of Earth (Harris 1978). If such cores existed, it is unlikely that they were the only large solid bodies which formed in those zones. Estimates of planetesimal size distributions are highly model-dependent (c.f. Safronov 1972, 1979; Wetherill 1976; Greenberg 1979); a second-largest body in the zone of Jupiter (or Saturn) on the order of one Earth mass cannot be ruled out. Alternatively, one or more large bodies may have grown in dynamical isolation from the Jupiter and Saturn cores until the latter became large enough to accrete gas. The time scale for gas accretion is much shorter than that for accretion of solids. The increase in mass of Jupiter and Saturn would render unstable the orbits of the remaining bodies. Their increased velocities, and possibly depletion of gas in their vicinity, would prevent their further growth.

Features of their subsequent orbital evolution can be deduced from the work of Everhart (1973) and Ip (1977b). Everhart used numerical integration to show that orbits between Jupiter and Saturn are generally unstable on a time scale of 10^5 yr. Most such starting orbits led to perihelia < 2.6 AU for some time before ejection from the solar system. In Ip's Monte Carlo simulations most objects that had started in Saturn- and Uranus-crossing orbits also evolved into Jupiter-crossers before being ejected from the solar system (the most probable fate) or having collided with a planet. Both approaches indicated that only a small fraction of such objects would achieve perihelia ≤ 1 AU before ejection, as suggested by Weidenschilling (1975)

from estimates of the ejection probability. Therefore the orbits of the terrestrial planets should have been unaffected by encounters with a massive body (though one might explain Mars' eccentricity by a rare moderately close encounter).

There is additional empirical evidence for the existence of large planetesimals in the outer solar system. Safronov (1965) estimated the mass of the largest body impacting on each planet, on the assumption that planetary obliquities are due to a random component of angular momentum from infalling planetesimals. If the axial tilts of Saturn and Uranus are due to such impacts, the bodies involved were on the order of one Earth mass.

The advantages of this JSP scenario for the early evolution of asteroidal velocities are:

- 1. There is no problem analogous to that of getting rid of very large proto-asteroids, since the scattered body (or bodies) is ejected by Jupiter.
- 2. The stirring is accomplished by gravitational encounters rather than by collisions; the latter would surely fragment the asteroids more effectively than stirring them.
- 3. Large asteroids, such as Pallas, are stirred as effectively as small bodies.
- 4. The reduction of mass in the asteroidal zone may be accomplished by an accompanying population of smaller JSP or by collisions among the asteroids at their enhanced velocities, depending on the original mass distributions of both components.
- 5. The existence of one or more Earth-sized JSP is a plausible accompaniment to the formation of the outer planets (although its necessity remains to be demonstrated) and the time scale for their evolution is reasonable.

Possible limitations of this scenario include: (1) There is no ready explanation of the Kirkwood gaps; they must be formed by a different process than the velocity pumping mechanism, and (2) the degree of gravitational stirring depends on the random orbital evolution of the few largest Jupiter-scattered bodies, and therefore on the statistics of small numbers. More rigorous calculations need to be carried out to show that such an event, together with subsequent collisional evolution among the asteroids themselves, can produce the observed distributions of eccentricities and inclinations, as well as their mean values.

The orientation of rotation axes of large asteroids does provide a test of collisional versus gravitational stirring mechanisms. If such bodies were somehow strong enough or lucky enough to survive collisions with Jupiter-scattered planetesimals, or were fragments of still larger primordial bodies, their spin axis directions should have been randomized. However, gravitational stirring, whether by massive planetesimals or secular resonances, would not affect their rotational states. There is some evidence, although marginal, for a tendency for the largest asteroids to have prograde rotation (Morrison 1977; see the chapter by Taylor). If confirmed, this would indicate that their rotational states were established during accretion and that their velocities were established by gravitational perturbations.

Acknowledgments. We benefited greatly from several stimulating discussions with V. S. Safronov during his recent visits to Pasadena and Tucson. At the Planetary Science Institute, the invaluable assistance of J. Wacker and A. Hostetler in program development and data generation is gratefully acknowledged, as is the careful and patient typing and editing of the manuscript by J. Dingell. This work was supported at the Planetary Science Institute and at Jet Propulsion Laboratory by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1965. Fragmentation history of asteroids. Icarus 4: 399.
- Burns, J. A., and Safronov, V. S. 1973. Asteroid nutation angles. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 165: 403-411.
- Chapman, C. R., and Davis, C. R. 1975. Asteroid collisional evolution: Evidence for a much larger early population. Science 190: 553-556.
- Chapman, C. R.; Williams, J. G.; and Hartmann, W. K. 1978. The asteroids. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys., eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc.), Vol. 16, p. 33.
- Dohnanyi, J. W. 1969. Collisional model of asteroids and their debris. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 2531-2554.
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1976. Sources of interplanetary dust: Asteroids. In Interplanetary Dust and Zodiacal Light, eds. H. Elsässer and H. Fechtig (Berlin: Springer-Verlag), pp. 187-205.
- Everhart, E. 1973. Horseshoe and Trojan orbits associated with Jupiter and Saturn. Astron. J. 78: 316-328.
- Fujiwara, A.; Kamimoto, G.; and Tsukamoto, A. 1977. Destruction of basaltic bodies by high velocity impact. *Icarus* 31: 277-288.
- Gault, D. E.; Shoemaker, E. M.; and Moore, H. J. 1963. Spray ejected from the lunar surface by meteoroid impact. NASA TN D-1767.
- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1969. The destruction of tektites by micrometeoroid impact. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 6780-6794.
- Greenberg, R. 1979. Growth of large, late-stage planetesimals. Icarus (in press).
- Greenberg, R.; Wacker, J.; Hartmann, W. K.; and Chapman, C. R. 1978. Planetesimals to planets: Numerical simulation of collisional evolution. *Icarus* 35: 1-26.
- Harris, A. W. 1978. The formation of the outer planets. Lunar Science IX Abstracts. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 459-461.
- Harris, A. W. 1979. Comments on asteroid rotation. II. A theory for the collisional evolution of rotation rates. *Icarus* (in press).
- Harris, A. W., and Burns, J. A. 1979. Asteroid Rotation. I. Tabulation and analysis of data on rates, shapes and rotation poles. *Icarus* (in press).
- Hartmann, W. K. 1978. Planet formation: Mechanism of early growth. Icarus 33: 50-61.
- Hartmann, W. K., and Hartmann, A. C. 1968. Asteroid collisions and evolution of asteroidal mass distribution and meteoritic flux. *Icarus* 8: 361.
- Heppenheimer, T. A. 1979. Secular resonances and the origin of eccentricities of Mars and the asteroids. *Lunar Science X Abstracts*. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 531-533.
- Ip, W. H. 1977a. On the orbital dependence of the asteroidal collision process. Icarus 32: 378-380.

- Ip, W. H. 1977b. On the early scattering processes of the outer planets. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 485-490.
- Ip, W. H. 1979. On three types of fragmentation processes observed in the asteroid belt. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Kuiper, G. P.; Fujita, Y.; Gehrels, T.; Groeneveld, I. 1958. Survey of asteroids. Astrophys. J. Suppl. 3: 289-428.
- McAdoo, D. C., and Burns, J. A. 1973. Further evidence for collisions among asteroids. *Icarus* 18: 285-293.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Napier, W. McD., and Dodd, R. J. 1974. On the origin of asteroids. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 166: 469-489.
- O'Keefe, J. D., and Ahrens, T. J. 1977. Impact induced energy partitioning, melting and vaporization on terrestrial planets. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3357-3374.
- Piotrowski, S. I. 1953. The collisions of asteroids. Acta Astron. Ser. A 6: 115-138.
- Safronov, V. S. 1965. Sizes of the largest bodies landing on the planets during their formation. Sov. A. J. 42: 1270.
- Safronov, V. S. 1972. Evolution of protoplanetary clouds and formation of the earth and planets. NASA TT F-677.
- Safronov, V. S. 1979. On the relative velocities and accumulation of preplanetary bodies. Submitted to *Icarus*.
- Safronov, V. S. and Zvjagina, E. V. 1969. Relative sizes of the largest bodies during the accumulation of planets. *Icarus* 10: 109-115.
- Ward, W. R. 1978. Solar nebula dispersal and the stability of the planetary system (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 2: 591.
- Weidenschilling, S. J. 1974. A model for accretion of the terrestrial planets. *Icarus* 22: 426-435.
- Weidenschilling, S. J. 1975. Mass loss from the region of Mars and the asteroid belt. Icarus 26: 361-366.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. The role of large bodies in the formation of the earth and moon. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3245-3257.
- Whipple, F. L.; Lecar, M.; and Franklin, F. A. 1972. The strange case of Pallas. In L'origine due Système Solaire, ed. H. Reeves (Paris: C. N. R. S.) pp. 312-319.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their distributions. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo), pp. 185-197.

CHRONOLOGY OF ASTEROID COLLISIONS AS RECORDED IN METEORITES

D. D. BOGARD NASA-Johnson Space Center

Because meteorites are derived from asteroidal objects, the chronology of meteorites give age information on the histories of the asteroidal parents. With a few possible exceptions, the radiometric chronology of less than 4.4 Gyr determined in meteorites can be attributable to collisions among meteorite parent bodies. Three types of collisional chronologies which have been determined are: (1) Cosmic ray exposure ages, which generally date the time of the last fragmentation of the parent object when the meteorite was reduced to \sim meter size, and which generally fall over the wide range of 1-1000 Myr; (2) The collisional shock ages shown by many meteorites, which are believed to date the times of major collisions among parent bodies in the asteroid belt in the time interval of ~ 30-700 Myr; (3) The brecciation ages of several meteorites which are believed to date the times of their collisional formation from regoliths of larger parent bodies over the period of $\sim 1.4-4.4$ Gyr. The collisional chronology of most meteorites is consistent with their derivation from a relatively few parent objects, and with an origin of most types from the asteroid belt.

The various meteorite types which fall on Earth almost certainly had an origin from belt asteroids in orbit between Mars and Jupiter or from asteroid-like objects in Earth-crossing orbits (Arnold 1965; Chapman 1976; Anders 1975, 1978; Wetherill 1974, 1976, 1977; see also chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). It is commonly believed that collisions among belt asteroids cause extensive fragmentation of these objects, and that some fragments are

gravitationally perturbed by Jupiter into highly eccentric orbits which may eventually evolve into Earth-crossing orbits. On the other hand, some meteorites probably derive from Apollo asteroids which some investigators believe to be extinct comets rather than fragments of belt asteroids (Wetherill 1976). The ordinary chondrites and the irons, which comprise about 80% and 6% respectively of all fallen meteorites, show evidence of slow cooling rates such as would exist deep in parent objects of at least 20-100 km diameter (Wood 1967; Goldstein and Short 1967; see also Wood's chapter). Differences in the relative abundances of oxygen isotopes indicate that several major classes of stone meteorites (e.g., carbonaceous chondrites, H and L chondrites and achondrites) originated from different parent objects (Clayton et al. 1976). Similarly, groupings of the relative abundances of Ga, Ge, Ni and Ir among various classes of iron meteorites suggest that several parent bodies may be represented (Wasson 1974, and references therein). These observations imply that many ordinary chondrites and iron meteorites were derived from the interior of a few large ($\gtrsim 50$ km) parent bodies by extensive collisional fragmentation. On the other hand, meteorites such as basaltic achondrites and brecciated chondrites must have originated on or near the surface of their parent bodies and could have been ejected into space by smaller collisions which did not catastrophically disrupt the parent object.

Meteorites exhibit a variety of evidence of the collisional history of their parent bodies, and the times of occurrence of many of these events can be determined. Such collisional chronology is pertinent to the spatial distribution, the collisional history and the nature of meteorite parent bodies. For convenience, the chronologies of asteroid collisions as recorded in meteorites are divided here into three categories: (1) the cosmic ray exposure age characteristic of each meteorite which generally dates the time of the last fragmentation of the parent object when the meteorite was reduced to a size no larger than a few meters in diameter; (2) the collisional shock age shown by many meteorites, which is believed to date the time of major parent body collisions in the asteroid belt; and (3) the brecciation and/or formation age of some meteorites which may be the result of collisions on the surfaces of relatively large parent bodies.

I. COSMIC RAY EXPOSURE AGES

Collisional events causing catastrophic disruption of parent objects $\gtrsim 30$ meters diameter or ejection of deeply buried material from yet larger parent bodies can produce fragments whose diameters are on the order of meters. When this occurs, high energy cosmic ray particles can penetrate the fragments and induce nuclear reactions. The rate at which a specific nuclide is formed from these reactions depends upon the flux and energy spectrum of cosmic rays and the probability of a nuclear interaction producing that product. Most estimates of the production rate of any stable nuclide, S are

made from measurements in meteorites of a radioactive nuclide, R and estimates or laboratory determinations of the R/S production ratio by high energy particles (Anders 1963). Some radioactive nuclides commonly determined are ²²Na, ²⁶Al, ⁸¹Kr and ⁴⁰K. Stable nuclides commonly determined are those which occur in the lowest natural abundance in meteorites, and most often are various isotopes of the noble gases, He, Ne, Ar, Kr and Xe. If the concentration of a stable cosmic ray-produced species measured in a meteorite is divided by its production rate, the resulting time is the period between initiation of the nuclear reactions and the fall of the meteorite on Earth. This cosmic ray exposure age generally dates the time of the last fragmentation of the parent object when the meteorite was reduced to a size on the order of meters. Through a large body of empirical evidence the exposure age of individual meteorites can usually be determined to better than a factor of two and often to within ±15%.

Cosmic ray exposure ages of nearly all stony meteorites are in the range of 0.1-60 Myr (0.1-60 \times 10⁶ yr), whereas iron meteorites commonly have exposure ages in the range of 100-1000 Myr. Histograms of exposure ages for meteorites representing several different classes of stones and irons are shown in Figs. 1 and 2. Although these data do not include all meteorites of a given class, and although the histograms may not be accurate in detail, the major trends are undoubtedly correct. Exposure ages of meteorites in some classes show a tendency to cluster (e.g., Zähringer 1968; Ganapathy and Anders 1969; Mazor et al. 1970; Herzog and Cressy 1977; Voshage 1978). The H chondrites show a strong clustering at 3-6 Myr. Meteorites in this age cluster comprise 15-20% of all meteorite falls. Five out of nine specimens of the uncommon diogenite class show essentially the same age of ~ 14 Myr, and three others have similar ages of ~ 24 Myr. Among the various classes of iron meteorites significant age clusters occur at ~ 650 Myr for the III A and III B groups and at ~ 400 Myr for the IV A group. A few iron and stone meteorites also show evidence of a two-stage cosmic ray exposure at different subsurface depths, which presumably indicates more than one collisional break-up event for these meteorites.

Clustering of exposure ages suggest that a single collisional event produced all the meteorites in each cluster. Consequently, the many hundreds of meteorites for which exposure ages have been determined represent a considerably smaller number of collisional events, probably involving relatively few parent bodies. Conceivably, all meteorites of a given class, say the L chondrites, may have been derived as ejecta from a limited number of major impacts over the past ~ 50 Myr on the surface of a single parent body. This scenario requires that the parent object presently be located in an orbit from which ejected material could readily reach the earth, and suggests an orbit which crosses the orbits of the earth and the asteroid belt (e.g., Wetherill 1974). This argument particularly applies to the Farmington chondrite (Levin *et al.* 1976) which has an exposure age of only 0.025 Myr.



Fig. 1. Histograms of cosmic ray exposure ages of stony meteorites. Data sources are: ordinary chondrites, Zähringer 1968; basaltic achondrites, Ganapathy and Anders 1969; diogenites, Herzog and Cressy 1977; carbonaceous chondrites, Mazor et al. 1970.



Fig. 2. Histograms of cosmic ray exposure ages of iron meteorites. Each increment represents one meteorite. (After Voshage 1978.)

The amount of material ejected into space at the times indicated by clusters of exposure ages must have been enormous in some cases. It has been estimated that the total mass of material ejected by the ~ 5 Myr collision on the H chondrite parent body may have been as large as 10^{16} g (Anders 1978), which is equivalent to the mass contained in a spherical object over a kilometer in diameter or an impact crater of even greater diameter.

The much longer exposure ages of iron meteorites suggest a somewhat different history, as discussed in the next section. The typically short exposure ages of carbonaceous chondrites may reflect their low strengths and greater tendency to fragment, or their derivation from parent objects such as extinct comets, which are expected to have relatively short lifetimes in the inner solar system (Wetherill 1974).

II. COLLISIONAL SHOCK AGES

The silicate and metal phases of a large number of stone and iron meteorites show petrological and textural evidence of having experienced shock-produced pressure waves as a result of collisions among parent bodies. Strong shock in meteorites can produce blackening of the specimen, transformation of olivine into a fine-grained, polycrystalline state and of feldspar into glass, and preferred orientation of crystals (e.g., Heymann 1967 and references therein). The reheating which accompanies shock can cause recrystallization of the deformed metal into new phases on the Fe-Ni phase diagram (e.g., Wood 1967; Taylor and Heymann 1971) and loss of ⁴He and ⁴⁰Ar previously formed by the radioactive decay of U and K. Shock effects in meteorites can be detected for shock pressures as low as ~ 130 kbar. However, several chondrites have been shocked to pressures of > 500 kbar and heated to temperatures of > 1000°C (e.g., Smith and Goldstein 1977; Taylor and Heymann 1971). A sawed surface of the heavily shocked Rose City H chondrite (Fig. 3) shows partial melting, separation and apparent flow of the metal from the silicate, and unmelted clasts. These features suggest relatively rapid mixing and cooling of material with appreciably different temperatures. The shock reheating temperature of parts of Rose City may have been as high as 1200°C (Begemann and Wlotzka 1969).



Fig. 3. A sawed interior surface of the strongly shock-reheated Rose City chondrite showing partial melting and segregation of metal from silicate. Note that two clasts appear unmelted but are rimmed with metal, which suggests that the clasts were much cooler when they were mixed with the partially melted host. Scale is approximately 1:1. (Photograph courtesy of Center for Meteorite Studies, Arizona State University.)
Nearly all iron meteorites in groups III A and III B have been shocked to pressures ≥ 130 kbar, and this may have occurred in a single catastrophic disruption of their parent body ~ 650 Myr ago (e.g., Jain and Lipschutz 1971; Voshage 1978). A very large number of fragments must have been formed in order that a significant number (> 55) of these fragments arrived on Earth as meteorites 650 Myr later. Similarly, the majority of Group IV A irons show evidence of shock pressures of ≥ 130 kbar and may have been produced when their parent body was catastrophically disrupted ~ 400 Myr ago. The same events which produced the shock effects in III A, III B, and IV A irons presumably initiated their cosmic ray exposure as well. On the other hand, other classes of irons do not show large proportions of shocked specimens, nor do they tend to show clustering of their exposure ages.

An appreciable fraction of ordinary chondrites, primarily the L chondrites, have been shocked. Many of these meteorites have lost a substantial portion of their radiogenic ⁴He and ⁴⁰Ar as a result of shock heating. Unlike many shocked irons, shocked L chondrites do not show a clustering of exposure ages. A general correlation does exist among the apparent U, Th-⁴He ages and the relative classifications of many ordinary chondrites according to degree of shock and degree of reheating (Wänke 1966; Taylor and Heymann 1969). Figure 4 shows that U-He ages tend to decrease with increasing shock classification (A through D) for L chondrites. The U-He, gas-retention ages of several shocked L chondrites lie in the interval of 300-700 Myr, and an appreciable fraction of these have nearly concordant K-Ar ages. These observations led to the suggestion that the parent body of L chondrites was involved in a collisional event ~ 500 Myr ago (e.g., Heymann 1967). This major collision may have disrupted a rather



Fig. 4. Histograms of U, Th-He ages of ordinary chondrites as a function of increasing levels of collisional shock. Relative shock classifications are: A-light, B-moderate, C-intense, and D-very intense. (After Taylor and Heymann 1969.)

large parent object to satisfy both the geochemical arguments for a deep-seated origin of these meteorites (e.g., Wood 1967) and the observation that a large fraction of L chondrites have been shocked. Furthermore, cooling rates determined for several severely shocked chondrites indicate that some of the fragments resulting from this major collision must have resided in objects of >100 meters in size (Smith and Goldstein 1977).

A more precise way to determine the times of shock events in stone meteorites is based on the relatively new ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar technique, a type of K-Ar dating. This technique measures the amount of ⁴⁰Ar and the apparent K-Ar age for various phases in a meteorite which degas Ar at different temperatures, and in many cases can obtain the ages of events that produced only partial gas loss (Turner 1969). In ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar dating a sample is irradiated with fast neutrons to convert a portion of the ³⁹K to ³⁹Ar, and the ratio of ³⁹Ar to ⁴⁰Ar is measured as the sample is degassed in the laboratory in a series of increasing temperature steps. Chondrites release their ³⁹Ar in two temperature intervals which probably represent two mineral phases of different chemical composition. In most chondrites the lower temperature phase contains the greater concentration of K, and its K-Ar age is more easily reset by shock heating. The ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar release profiles for the shocked Wethersfield L chondrite and the Wellman H chondrite are shown in Fig. 5. Wellman was not significantly reheated by the shock event and its K-Ar age has not been noticeably reset from a characteristic formation age of ~ 4500 Myr. Wethersfield was moderately reheated (metal reheating Class III, out of a maximum of V), and those K lattice sites which degas at lower temperature have been essentially entirely reset to an age of 510 ± 20 Myr. Those K lattice



Fig. 5. 39 Ar- 40 Ar ages as a function of fraction of 39 Ar (K) released for the Wellman and Wethersfield chondrites. A shock degassing age of ~ 520 Myr is indicated for Wethersfield. Data are from Bogard *et al.* 1976, and unpublished data of the author.

sites which degas at higher temperature have been only partially reset. As might be expected, the degree of reheating, not shock, is the critical parameter in determining the fraction of 40 Ar loss (Bogard *et al.* 1976). Although loss of 40 Ar is very sensitive to shock reheating, the reliability of a derived 39 Ar- 40 Ar degassing age depends upon interpretation of the 39 Ar- 40 Ar release spectrum which in some cases can be highly complex. Thus, not all shock-heated chondrites yield 39 Ar- 40 Ar data which are interpretable as a dateable event.

Several shocked L chondrites have also been investigated by the 87 Rb- 87 Sr dating technique (Gopalan and Wetherill 1971). Although whole rock analyses of most specimens did not reveal any unambiguous resetting of the Rb-Sr chronometer, density separates from one meteorite yielded an isochron consistent with a shock age of ~ 170-350 Myr.

Shock degassing ages determined by 39 Ar- 40 Ar analyses of several meteorites representing all three classes of ordinary chondrites are shown in Fig. 6. Four additional L chondrites have been reported to show degassing ages of 300-400 Myr and ~ 500 Myr (Turner and Cadogan 1973; Cadogan and Turner 1975). Three possible clusters in these shock ages appear to exist at ~ 40 Myr, ~ 300 Myr and ~ 500 Myr. The 39 Ar- 40 Ar ages for most shocked chondrites are similar to the cosmic ray exposure ages of iron meteorites. Thus, the shock-degassing ages of chondrites in general appear to be due to more intense and older collisional events compared to those which initiated cosmic ray exposure. This observation is analogous to many lunar highland rocks whose radiometric ages actually represent resetting of the isotope chronometers by large-scale impacts ~ 3.8-4.2 Gyr (~ 3.8-4.2)



Fig. 6. Histogram of ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar shock-degassing ages of ordinary chondrites. (After Bogard *et al.* 1976.)

 $\times 10^9$ yr) ago. These lunar rocks show cosmic ray exposure ages which are considerably younger than their metamorphic ages, even in those cases where the exposure ages are believed to have been initiated by the formation of craters hundreds of meters in diameter. As seen from Figs. 6 and 2, several collisions spanning hundreds of millions of years are required to explain the shock ages deduced for stone and iron meteorites. Furthermore, since geochemical data (e.g., Clayton *et al.* 1976; Wasson 1974) suggest that certain meteorite types did not derive from a common parent body, several parent bodies were probably involved in these collisions. It is plausible that all L chondrites were derived from a single parent body which experienced major collisions ~ 500, ~ 300, and ~ 40 Myr ago.

Shock effects not associated with brecciation are rare in achondritic meteorites. Recent investigations of the Shergotty achondrite, which does show obvious evidence of shock, gave a well-defined ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar age for a plagioclase separate of 250 Myr (Bogard et al. 1979) and a ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr isochron age of 165 Myr (Nyquist et al. 1979). These ages were interpreted as upper and lower limits to the time of collisional heating of Shergotty, whereas the Sm-Nd age of 620 Myr was interpreted as the probable formation time. From considerations of diffusion rates and model cooling rates, it was concluded that the post-shock burial depth of Shergotty prior to its exposure to cosmic rays ~ 2 Myr ago was at least 100 meters. Because Shergotty, like other achondrites, is believed to have originated by mineral differentiation processes within a melt (Stolper and McSween 1979), the parent body of Shergotty is presumably large in order to have generated such a melt. Furthermore, in a few important geochemical respects this parent body was similar to the earth (Stolper and McSween 1979). Although the reason for the difference between the K-Ar and Rb-Sr ages for Shergotty is not well understood, it is significant that the Rb-Sr chronometer was reset by shock at least as completely as the K-Ar chronometer.

III. RADIOMETRIC DATING TECHNIQUES AND INTERPRETATIONS

At this point, it is appropriate to make a few general comments on techniques and interpretations of radiometric dating as applied to meteorites. The K-Ar, Rb-Sr, U-Pb, U-He, and Sm-Nd techniques are all based on the natural decay of a radioactive parent nuclide (e.g., K) to a stable daughter nuclide (e.g., Ar). The rate at which a given parent decays into its daughter depends only on the parent concentration, and unlike particle-induced nuclear reactions, is independent of meteorite size, composition, location, etc. In principle the time since a particular event (e.g., meteorite formation from a melt) may be simply and precisely calculated from the amount of parent which has decayed in that time period. The amount of decayed parent, however, can only be determined by measuring the accumulated daughter. In practice it is often difficult to determine that amount of

daughter which formed in the given time interval because of the presence of daughter which formed in an earlier interval and primordial daughter which was incorporated into the parent body when it formed. For example, only a few percent of the ⁸⁷Sr present in most meteorites was formed by decay of ⁸⁷Rb over the lifetime of the solar system. To determine the amount of daughter which decayed over the period of interest, it is often necessary to analyze several phases of a meteorite in order to determine isochron ages. Discussion of isochron ages can be found in reference books on chronology (e.g., Faul 1966).

How precisely the time elapsed since a given event can be measured also depends upon how thoroughly that event was recorded in the dating systems. Formation of a meteorite by melting or condensation from a gas phase would generally cause complete equilibration of the radiometric systems, and the time of that event would be strongly recorded. On the other hand, moderate metamorphic events such as shock heating may cause only partial equilibration of the radiometric systems, and thus the record of that event will be more difficult to determine. Various dating systems react differently to moderate metamorphic events in proportion to the ease with which the parent and daughter nuclides can equilibrate by solid state diffusion. Thus Ar, being a gas, is often more sensitive to such events than are the refractory elements Sm and Nd (e.g., Nyquist et al. 1979). Similarly, various phases within a meteorite may show different degrees of equilibration for the same dating system and thus show different apparent "ages" which may not accurately date the event. Such ages are often upper limits to the time of the metamorphic event. For a dated event to be "reliable" generally requires that the radiometric system used show major equilibration for some phase of the meteorite, for example, an isochron with minimum scatter or a ³⁹Ar/⁴⁰Ar plateau over a significant proportion of the Ar release. Close agreement of radiometric ages by more than one technique also lends support to interpretation of that age as an identifiable event. Examples are the similar ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar and Rb-Sr shock ages for Shergotty (discussed above) and the identical K-Ar, Rb-Sr, and Sm-Nd ages for the nakhlite achondrites (discussed in the next section).

IV. BRECCIATION AND YOUNG FORMATION AGES

Many meteorites representing several classes of chondrites and achondrites are inducated mixtures of materials called breccias formed on or near the surfaces of their parent bodies. These breccias form by repeated cycles of comminution, mixing and compaction of a regolith as a result of multiple impacts into the surface of the parent body. Recent models (Housen *et al.* 1979; and their chapter, this book) suggest that regoliths may be very thin on small (<10 km) rocky asteroids, but may be hundreds of meters thick on large (>100 km) rocky asteroids. These regoliths are probably poorly mixed. An appreciable number of meteorite breccias contain solar wind gases

and solar flare tracks, which were implanted into fine-grained material dispersed on the surface of the parent regolith before formation of the meteorite (e.g., MacDougall *et al.* 1973; Rajan 1974). Whereas most meteorite breccias are mixtures of the same or similar material, several contain mm- to cm-sized fragments which are foreign to the host meteorite (Wilkening 1977, and references therein). These inclusions of one meteorite type in another (carbonaceous chondrite inclusions appear to be the most common) have been found in several classes of meteorites, and probably resulted from impact of one type of parent body into the regolith of another. All of these characteristics of meteoride breccias appear consistent with an origin from the regoliths developed on belt asteroids.

Achondrites probably were derived by differentiation of molten material produced during early heating of their parent body(s). Several meteorites representing more than one class of achondrites have given Rb-Sr, U, Th-Pb, or Sm-Nd isochron ages of ~ 4.5-4.6 Gyr (e.g., Birck and Allegre 1978; Wasserburg et al. 1977; Lugmair et al. 1975; Minster and Allegre 1976). Material with the composition of basaltic achondrites probably occurs on or near the surface of its parent body(s), and the asteroid Vesta has been suggested as a possible source for these meteorites (McCord et al. 1970; chapter by Drake in this book). Thus, it is not surprising that most basaltic achondrites are brecciated and that several show disturbance of their isotope chronometers, probably as a result of impact metamorphism. Table I summarizes the results of a large number of chronological investigations of achondrites for which ages significantly less than 4.5 Gyr are indicated. Brief remarks are also made as to the reliability of the ages. Unfortunately, in many cases neither the age nor the nature of the event which modified the age can be precisely determined. Unless a heat-producing event such as impact is particularly severe, the isotope chronometers may be only partially reset, as discussed in the preceeding section. Furthermore, the possible existence in brecciated meteorites of clasts or other phases which have different radiometric ages because of different regolith histories before meteorite compaction, means that no single age exists for such a whole rock sample. Thus, with brecciated meteorites it is particularly important to perform measurements on individual clasts or phases. Using Table I as a guide, we now discuss some of the major features of brecciation/formation ages in meteorites and their implications for asteroid collisions.

Several basaltic achondrites (eucrites and howardites) and one mesosiderite (stony-iron) indicate partial or complete resetting of their 39 Ar- 40 Ar or Rb-Sr isochron ages during the time period of ~ 3.3-4.3 Gyr ago. The ages determined for plagioclase (4.42 Gyr) and glass phases (4.24 Gyr) in Bununu have been interpreted as the times of igneous formation and shock lithification, respectively. For Malvern the ~ 3.6-3.7 age of the glass

1		1
ŝ	1	1
1		3
1	~	5
1		2
1	<	4
1	_	

Meteorite Ages Significantly Less than 4.5 Gyr Possibly Attributable to Impacts onto Asteroid Surfaces

Meteorite	Type	Apparent Age Gyr	Technique ^a	Remarks	Reference
Achondrites:					
Bununu glass	howardite	4.24	K-Ar	fair plateau	Rajan <i>et al.</i> 1975
Bununu plagioclase		4.42	K-Ar	fair plateau	Rajan et al. 1975
Malvern glass	howardite	3.7	K-Ar	fair plateau	Rajan et al. 1975; Kirsten, Horn 1975
Malvern clast		3.6	K-Ar	fair plateau	Kirsten, Horn 1975
Malvern plagioclase		2.1 4.2	K-Ar	no plateau	Rajan et al. 1975
Bholghati	howardite	~ 3.4	K-Ar	data scatter	Leich, Moniot 1976
Kapoeta clast A	howardite	3.48	K-Ar	data scatter	Huneke <i>et al.</i> 1977; Rajan <i>et al.</i> 1979
		3.89	Rb-Sr	2-phase isochron	Huneke et al. 1977
clast B		4.55	K-Ar	good plateau	Huneke <i>et al.</i> 1977; Rajan <i>et al.</i> 1979
		3.63	Rb-Sr	good isochron	Huneke et al. 1977
clast C		4.6	K-Ar	fair plateau	Huneke <i>et al.</i> 1977; Rajan <i>et al.</i> 1979
		4.54	Rb-Sr	fair isochron	Huneke et al. 1977
Stannern	eucrite	3.5 - 3.9	K-Ar	data scatter	Huneke et al. 1977
		~ 3.3	Rb-Sr	data scatter	Birck, Allegre 1978
Pasamonte	eucrite	\sim 4.1	K-Ar	most radiogenic phases scatter	Podosek, Huneke 1973
		2.5 - 4.55	Rb-Sr	no plateau	Birck, Allegre 1978
^a Rb-Sr and Sm-Nd ages are by inter	rnal isochrons; K-Ar ages ar	e by the 39 Ar-40 Ar techniqu	e, with one evception (see t	ext).	

570

Meteorite	Type	Apparent Age Gyr	Technique ^a	Remarks	Reference
Petersburg	eucrite	2.2 - 4.4	K-Ar	no plateau	Podosek, Huneke 1973
Haraiya	eucrite	2.5 - 3.5	K-Ar	data scatter	Bogard et al. 1976a
Shergotty	special	0.25	K-Ar	good plateau for plagioclase	Bogard et al. 1979
		0.16	Rb-Sr	good isochron	Nyquist et al. 1979
		0.62	Sm-Nd	fair isochron	Nyquist et al. 1979
Nakhla	nakhlite	1.3	K-Ar	fair plateau	Podosek 1973
		1.24	Rb-Sr	good isochron	Papanastassiou and Wasserburg 1974
		1.37	Rb-Sr	good isochron	Gale et al. 1975
		1.27	Sm-Nd	good isochron	Nakamura <i>et al.</i> 1977
Lafayette	nakhlite	1.33	K-Ar	good plateau	Podosek 1973
Governador Valadares	nakhlite	1.32	K-Ar	good plateau	Bogard, Husain 1977a
		1.33	R b-Sr	good isochron	Wooden et al. 1979
Estherville silicate	mesoiderite	4.35	Rb-Sr	fair isochron	Murthy et al. 1977
		3.6 - 4.2	K-Ar	no plateau	Bogard et al. 1976
Chondrites:					
Plainview clast A	Н	3.63	K-Ar	fair plateau	Bogard, Husain 1977b
clast B		< 3.4	K-Ar	no plateau	Bogard, Husain 1977b
matrix		3.9 - 4.4	K-Ar	scatter	
St. Mesmin clast 1	LL	1.4	K-Ar	classical K-Ar technique	Schultz, Signer 1977
clast 2		4.42	K-Ar	¢	Cadogan, Turner 1975
clast 3		4.57	K-Ar	ç.,	Cadogan, Turner 1975

TABLE I (Continued)

and of a clast is interpreted as the shock-lithification age, which only partially resets the plagioclase. Three different clasts from Kapoeta gave three different Rb-Sr ages and two different K-Ar ages. Because Kapoeta contains abundant gas implanted by the solar wind and because this gas would be lost during impact heating at least as readily as would radiogenic ⁴⁰Ar, the shock-lithification age for Kapoeta can be no older than ~ 3.5 Gyr, the K-Ar age of the youngest clast. All of these results show that well-developed regoliths existed on the parent body(s) of basaltic achondrites and were subjected to energetic impact events at least as recently as ~ 3.5 Gyr ago and possibly as recently as ~ 2 Gyr. As discussed in the preceeding section, the resetting of the isotope chronometers in Shergotty, which is not a breccia, occurred by collisional heating after formation of the meteorite by crystal differentiation.

The three achondrites classed as nakhlites (the only specimens known for this rare class) are not breccias, but they show essentially concordant ages of \sim 1.3 Gyr by three independent isotope dating techniques. Interpretations of the Rb-Sr and Sm-Nd data preclude the possibility that these meteorites are 4.5 Gyr-old material which was remelted 1.3 Gyr ago, but rather require that igneous crystal fractionation occurred more recently than ~ 3 Gyr ago. Papanastassiou and Wasserburg (1974) interpreted their Rb-Sr results on Nakhla as the time of intense metamorphism. All other nakhlite investigations reported in Table I, however, were interpreted as the time of formation of the meteorites by crystal differentiation. This interpretation is supported by petrological studies (Reid and Bunch 1975). The similarity of the exposure ages (~ 10 Myr) for the three nakhlites suggests that they were derived from their parent body in a single collision (Bogard and Husain 1977a), It would appear to be particularly difficult to produce a large melt on an asteroid \sim 1.3 Gyr ago by residual accretion heat, radionuclide heating, or other commonly suggested mechanisms, and the possibility that the nakhlites formed as a result of melt produced during an intense impact on their parent body must be considered. It is not known whether large impacts can produce sufficient melt for crystal differentiation to occur, but if this was the formation mechanism for the nakhlites, they may represent a low probability phenomenon and may not be representative of their parent body.

Precise radiometric ages determined for an appreciable number of chondrites show formation times of ~ 4.5-4.6 Gyr. The conception that many chondrites may also be regolith-derived breccias (e.g., Wanke 1965; Fodor and Keil 1976; Wilkening 1977) has spurred efforts at determining the chronologies of individual inclusions. An investigation of seven inclusions in the brecciated Weston H chondrite for the relative amounts of cosmic ray-produced noble gases and particle tracks revealed that one inclusion had experienced a 20% longer irradiation than the others (Schultz *et al.* 1972). These data indicated that the entire meteorite had experienced an ~ 23 Myr exposure age, but that one clast had been previously irradiated for an

additional ~ 4 Myr at a depth of ≥ 40 cm. Presumably, the additional irradiation for this one clast occurred in the regolith of the parent body before formation of the meteorite breccia, but the other six clasts were too deeply buried in that regolith to be irradiated. A study of 12 inclusions in the Djermaia H chondrite (Lorin and Pellas 1979) revealed differences in the irradiation conditions experienced by these inclusions before meteorite compaction, and suggested a pre-compaction irradiation time of ~ 15 Myr in a parent body regolith. In another study of the St. Mesmin brecciated LL chondrite (Schultz and Signer 1977) several inclusions gave classical K-Ar ages of ~ 4.4 Gyr, but one inclusion gave a K-Ar age of 1.4 Gyr. Another clast suggested an excess irradiation by cosmic rays of ~ 1.5 Myr compared to all other samples analyzed. ³⁹ Ar-⁴⁰ Ar dating of two additional inclusions in St. Mesmin gave distinctly different ages of 4.57 and 4.42 Gyr (Cadogan and Turner 1975). Particle track ages for five carbonaceous (C2) chondrites, which are also known to contain evidence of a regolith history, suggested compaction ages of 4.2-4.4 Gyr (MacDougall and Kothari 1976). Finally, a study of the Plainview brecciated H chondrite gave an ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar age of 3.6 Gyr for an impact-remelted inclusion and an ill-defined age of 3.8-4.4 Gyr for the host meteorite (Bogard and Husain 1977b). Plainview contains solar wind-implanted gases and inclusions of both carbonaceous and non-carbonaceous material (Wilkening and Clayton 1974; Fodor and Keil 1976). Plainview, like Kapoeta therefore, could not have been appreciably heated since its compaction, which had to be more recent than ~ 3.6 Gyr ago. The compaction times of breccias like Plainview, St. Mesmin, and Kapoeta probably occurred shortly after the ages of their youngest inclusions, at which time they were left deeply buried in the parent body regolith. This is concluded from the observation that cosmic ray exposure ages of these meteorites are shorter by many orders of magnitude compared to ages given in Table I.

V. IMPLICATIONS FOR METEORITE ORIGINS

An appreciable number of chondrites, achondrites, and iron meteorites show isotope formation ages of ~ 4.5-4.6 Gyr, which represent the times of parent body accretion, metamorphism, or early differentiation. With a few possible exceptions, that isotope chronology of less than ~ 4.4 Gyr determined in meteorites can be attributable to collisions among meteorite parent bodies. Four different types of chronologies determined in meteorites are summarized in Fig. 7. A variety of geochemical considerations indicate that the achondrites, irons, and stony irons were derived from parent bodies which had undergone extensive melting and differentiation. Brecciated meteorites appear to have originated from well-developed, but poorly mixed regoliths formed by the impact of asteroidal debris into the surfaces of large parent objects. Chronologies determined for several brecciated achondrites



Fig. 7. A summary of four types of event ages determined for stone and iron meteorites. (The age scale is plotted as the fourth root for visual ease.) With the exception of one iron, formation ages cluster in the narrow interval of ~ 4.4 -4.6 Gyr. Brecciation ages of several achondrites and two chondrites appear to occur over the 1.4-4-4 Gyr interval, with achondrites mainly indicating ages of ~ 3.5 -4.4 Gyr. Collisional shock ages for most irons cluster at ~ 400 and ~ 650 Myr and for several chondrites may cluster at $\sim 500, \sim 300,$ and ~ 30 Myr. Cosmic ray exposure ages for most irons are ~ 1000 -100 Myr and lower, with clusters of ages at ~ 400 and ~ 650 Myr. Exposure ages of most stones are 50-0.5 Myr, with a significant cluster at ~ 5 Myr, and show oldest and youngest values of ~ 90 and ~ 0.025 Myr. Rectangles represent the range of age determinations on more than one meteorite, whereas an X represents a single meteorite. The question marks represent the nakhalites, whose chronology may be either a formation age, a collisional shock age, or both.

and chondrites indicate that breccia formation was a commonplace process in the time period of ~ 4.4-3.4 Gyr ago, and continued to occur at least as recently as 1.4 Gyr ago. Chronological suggestions of a greater frequency of regolith formation and mixing ~ 4 Gyr ago compared to more recent times is consistent with concepts that large asteroids were more numerous $\sim 4 \text{ Gyr}$ ago (Chapman and Davis 1975) and with intense bombardment of the moon during this period. Thus, both differentiated meteorites and brecciated meteorites appear more consistent with an asteroidal origin than a cometary origin. Asteroids are known to be objects of varying silicate and metal composition (see chapter by Gaffey and McCord in this book) which have experienced extensive collisional fragmentation (Chapman 1976). In contrast, very little is actually known of the physical and chemical nature of solid materials in the nucleus of comets (O'Dell et al. 1974). Because of the evidence that ordinary chondrites derived from a small number of large parent bodies of similar composition, ordinary chondrites (but not carbonaceous chondrites) are unlikely to have originated from both belt asteroids and extinct comets. Therefore, the existence of brecciated ordinary chondrites like Plainview, which shows several characteristics of existence in a parent body regolith ~ 3.6 Gry ago, suggests that all ordinary chondrites derived from belt asteroids rather than comets.

Many ordinary chondrites and irons and a very few achondrites show evidence of shock caused by collisions of their parent bodies $\sim 10^8 - 10^9$ yr ago. In the case of the iron meteorites these shock events appear to have initiated their exposure to cosmic rays, but for the stony meteorites the shock ages appear to be considerably older than the cosmic ray exposure ages. Typical lifetimes of objects in Earth-crossing orbits are estimated to be on the order of 10^7 yr, whereas much longer typical lifetimes of $\sim 10^8 - 10^9$ are expected for asteroids which are in Mars-crossing orbits (Arnold 1965; Wetherill 1974). The shock-exposure ages of most iron meteorites are consistent with their formation by major collisions in the asteroid belt followed by a relatively long period in which their orbits evolved to intersect that of the earth. Similarly, the shock ages of chondrites and the Shergotty achondrite are consistent with major collisions of their parent bodies in the asteroid belt, followed by evolution of large (> 10^2 meter) fragments into Earth-crossing orbits (e.g., Zimmerman and Wetherill 1973). The cosmic ray exposure ages of stony meteorites are consistent with more recent collisions of parent objects already in Earth-crossing orbits.

The majority of meteorites are ordinary chondrites, whereas the vast majority of measured asteroids are of spectral class C or S and are generally believed to be similar to carbonaceous chondrites and stony-irons, respectively. Discounting observational bias because of size or albedo, this suggests that asteroids with compositions of ordinary chondrites and achondrites are few and that some preferential means may exist to bring such objects to Earth. The majority of measured Earth-crossing and Earth-approaching asteroids do show spectral types other than C, and more than one may be similar to ordinary chondrites. The evidence from a variety of geochemical considerations and chronological data indicates that the majority of meteorites derived from relatively few parent objects which had experienced a variety of collisions. For example, a single original parent body may have produced numerous fragments through a long collisional history, and one or more such fragments may be the source of all L chondrites which comprise $\sim 31\%$ of all meteorites falling on Earth. Thus, geochemical and chronological observations are not in conflict with the spectral observations that the majority of meteorites currently falling on Earth are not generally representative of the population of larger asteroids. Hundreds of meteorites have recently been discovered lying on the continental ice of Antarctica, and many of these have considerably longer terrestrial ages than non-Antarctic meteorites (e.g., Yanai et al. 1978; Fireman et al. 1979). The Antarctic meteorites show essentially the same proportion of major meteorite classes as do recent falls (i.e., ordinary chondrites strongly predominate), which implies

that this proportion has not appreciably changed over the past $\sim 10^4$ yr. The relative proportion of major meteorite types, however, may have been significantly different in the more distant past at times comparable to the cosmic ray exposure ages of stony meteorites.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1963. Meteorite ages. In *The Moon, Meteorites and Comets*, eds. B. Middlehurst and G. Kuiper (Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press), pp. 402-495.
- Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Anders, E. 1978. Most stony meteorites come from the asteroid belt. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W.C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, 57-74.
- Arnold, J.R. 1965. The origin of meteorites as small bodies. II. The model. Astrophys. J. 141: 1536-1556.
- Begemann, F., and Wlotzka, F. 1969. Shock induced thermal metamorphism and mechanical deformations in the Ramsdorf chondrite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 33: 1351-1370.
- Birck, J. L., and Allegre, C. J. 1978. Chronology and chemical history of the parent body of basaltic achondrites studied by the ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr method. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 39: 37-51.
- Bogard, D. D.; Hirsch, W. C.; and Husain, L. 1976a. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar dating of achondritic meteorites (abstract). *Meteoritics* 11: 251-252.
- Bogard, D. D., and Husain, L. 1977a. A new 1.3 acon-young achondrite. Geophys. Res. Lett. 4: 69-71.
- Bogard, D. D., and Husain, L. 1977b. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar dating of Plainview brecciated chondrite: Evidence of regolith formation since 3.7 aeons (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 458.
- Bogard, D. D.; Husain, L.; and Nyquist, L. E. 1979. ⁸⁷Ar-³⁹Ar age of the Shergotty achondrite and implications for its post-shock thermal history. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 43 (in press).
- Bogard, D. D.; Husain, L.; and Wright, R. J. 1976b. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar dating of collisional events in chondrite parent bodies. J. Geophys. Res. 81: 5664-5678.
- Cadogan, P. H., and Turner, G. 1975. Luna 16 and Luna 20 revisited (abstract). Meteoritics 10: 375-376.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent-bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R., and Davis, D. R. 1975. Asteroid collisional evolution: Evidence for a much larger early population. Science 190: 553-555.
- Clayton, R. N.; Onuma N.; and Mayeda, T. K. 1976. A classification of meteorites based on oxygen isotopes. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 30: 10-18.
- Faul, H. 1966. Ages of Rocks, Planets, and Stars. (New York: McGraw Hill).
- Fireman, E. L.; Rancitelli, L.A.; and Kirsten, T. 1979. Terrestrial ages of four Allan Hills meteorites: Consequences for Antarctic ice. Science 203: 453-455.
- Fodor, R. V., and Keil, K. 1976. Carbonaceous and non-carbonaceous lithic fragments in the Plainview, Texas, chondrite: Origin and history. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 177-190.
- Gale, N.; Arden, J.; and Hutchison, R. 1975. The chronology of the Nakhla achondritic meteorite. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 26: 195-206.
- Ganapathy, R., and Anders, E. 1969. Ages of calcium-rich achondrites. II. Howardites, nakhlites, and the Angra dos Reis angrite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 33: 775-788.
- Goldstein, J. I., and Short, J. M. 1967. The iron meteorites, their thermal history and parent bodies. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 1733-1770.
- Gopalan, K., and Wetherill, G. W. 1971. Rb-Sr studies on black hypersthene chondrites: Effects of shock and reheating. J. Geophys. Res. 76: 8484-8492.

- Herzog, G. F., and Cressy, P. J. 1977. Diogenite exposure ages. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 127-134.
- Heymann, D. 1967. On the origin of hypersthene chondrites: Ages and shock effects of black chondrites. *Icarus* 6: 189-221.
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Chapman, C. R.; and Greenberg, R. 1979. Asteroidal regoliths. *Icarus* (in press).
- Huneke, J. C.; Smith, S. P.; Rajan, R. S.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1977. Comparison of the chronology of the Kapoeta parent planet and the moon (abstract). *Lunar Science VIII*. The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 484-486.
- Jain, A. V., and Lipschutz, M. E. 1971. Shock history of iron meteorites and their parent bodies: A review. *Chem. Erde* 30: 199-215.
 Kirsten, T., and Horn, P. 1975. ³⁹ Ar-⁴⁰ Ar dating of basalts and rock breccias from
- Kirsten, T., and Horn, P. 1975. ³⁹ Ar-⁴⁰ Ar dating of basalts and rock breccias from Apollo 17 and the Malvern achondrite. Proc. Soviet-American Conf. on Cosmochemistry of the Moon, and Planets, Nauka, Moscow, pp. 386-401.
- Levin, B. J.; Simonenko, A. N.; and Anders, E. 1976. Farmington meteorite: A fragment of an Apollo asteroid? *Icarus* 28: 307-324.
- Leich, D. A., and Moniot, R. 1976. Rare gas chronology of enstatite achondrites and the Bholghati howardite (abstract). *Lunar Science VII*. The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 479-481.
- Lorin, J. C., and Pellas, P. 1979. Pre-irradiation history of Djermala (H) chondritic breccia. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Lugmair, G. W.; Scheinin, N. B.; and Marti, K. 1975. Search for extinct ¹⁴⁶Sm. 1. The isotopic abundance of ¹⁴²Nd in the Juvinas meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 27: 79-84.
- MacDougall, D.; Rajan, R. S.; Hutcheon, I. D.; and Price, P. B. 1973. Irradiation history and accretionary processes in lunar and meteoritic breccias. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IV* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2319-2336.
- MacDougall, J. D., and Kothari, B. K. 1976. Formation chronology for C2 meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 33: 36-44.
- Mazor, E.; Heymann, D.; and Anders E. 1970. Noble gases in carbonaceous chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 34: 781-824.
- McCord, T. B.; Adams, J. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.
- Minster, J. F., and Allegre, C. J. 1976. ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr history of the Norton county enstatite achondrite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 32: 191-198.
- Murthy, V. R.; Coscio, M. R.; and Sabelin, T. 1977. Rb-Sr internal isochron and the initial ⁸⁷Sr/⁸⁶Sr for the Esterville mesosiderite. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 177-186.
- Nakamura, N.; Unruh, D. M.; and Tatsumoto, M. 1977. Nakhla: Further evidence for a young crystallization age (abstract). *Meteoritics* 12: 324-325.
- Nyquist, L.; Wooden, J.; Bansal, B.; Wiesman, H.; McKay, G.; and Bogard, D. 1979. Rb-Sr age of the Shergotty achondrite: Implications for metamorphic resetting of isochron ages. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 43 (in press).
- O'Dell, C. R.; Huebner, W. F.; Delsemme, A. H.; Donn, B.; and Whipple, F. L. 1974. Panel discussion on the nucleus of comets. In *The Study of Comets*, eds. B. Donn and M. Mumma (NASA SP-393, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 588-637.
- Papanastassiou, D. A., and Wasserburg, G. J. 1974. Evidence for late formation and young metamorphism in the achondrite Nakhla. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 1: 23-26.
- Podosek, F. A. 1973. Thermal history of the nakhlites by the ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar method. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 19: 135-144.
- Podosek, F. A., and Huneke, J. C. 1973. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar chronology of four calcium-rich achondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 667-684.
- Rajan, R. S. 1974. On the irradiation history and origin of gas-rich meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 38: 778-788.
- Rajan, R.; Huneke, J.; Smith, S.; and Wasserburg, G. 1975. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar chronology of isolated phases from Bununu and Malvern howardites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 27: 181-190.

- Rajan, R. S.; Huneke, J. C.; Smith, S. P.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1979. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar chronology of lithic clasts from the Kopoeta howardite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 42 (in press).
- Reid, A. M., and Bunch, T. E. 1975. The nakhlites. Part II. Where, when, and how. *Meteoritics* 10: 317-324.
- Schultz, L., and Signer, P. 1977. Noble gases in St. Mesmin chondrite: Implications to the irradiation history of a brecciated meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 36: 363-371.
- Schultz, L.; Signer, P.; Lorin, J. C.; and Pellas, P. 1972. Complex irradiation history of the Weston chondrite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 15: 403-410.
- Smith, B. A., and Goldstein, J. I. 1977. The metallic microstructure and thermal histories of severely reheated chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1061-1072.
- Stolper, E., and McSween, H. Y. 1979. Petrology and origin of the Shergottite meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 43 (in press).
- Taylor, G. J., and Heymann, D. 1969. Shock, reheating, and the gas retention ages of chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 7: 151-161.
- Taylor, G. J., and Heymann, D. 1971. Postshock thermal histories of reheated chondrites. J. Geophys. Res. 76: 1879-1893.
- Turner, G. 1969. Thermal histories of meteorites by the ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar method. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P. Millman (Netherlands: D. Reidel), pp. 407-417.
 Turner, G., and Cadogan, P. H. 1973. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar chronology of chondrites (abstract).
- Turner, G., and Cadogan, P. H. 1973. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar chronology of chondrites (abstract). *Meteoritics* 8: 447-448.
- Voshage, H. 1978. Investigations on cosmic-ray-produced nuclides in iron meteorites. 2. New results on ⁴¹K/⁴⁰K-⁴He/²¹Ne exposure ages and the interpretation of age distributions. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 83-90.
- Wänke, H. 1965. Der Sonnenwind als Quelle der Uredelgase in Steinmeteoriten. Z. Naturforsch. 20a: 946-949.
- Wänke, H. 1966. Meteoritenalter and Verwandte Probleme der Kosmochemie. Fortschritte Chem. Forschung 7: 322-408.
- Wasserburg, G. J.; Tera, F.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Huneke, J. C. 1977. Isotopic and chemical investigations on Angra dos Reis. *Earth Planet Sci. Lett.* 35: 294-316.
- Wasson, J. T. 1974. Meteorites (New York: Springer-Verlag), pp. 29-38.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 2: 203-331.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. Where do the meteorites come from? A re-evaluation of the earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of chondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 1297-1318.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Fragmentation of asteroids and delivery of fragments to earth. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 283-291.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1977. Meteorites in meteorites. Evidence for mixing among the asteroids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 389-396.
- Wilkening, L. L., and Clayton, R. N. 1974. Foreign inclusions in stony meteorites. II. Rare gases and oxygen isotopes in a carbonaceous chondritic xenolith in the Plainview gas-rich chondrite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 38: 937-946.
- Wood, J. A. 1967. Chondrites: Their metallic minerals, thermal histories, and parent planets. *Icarus* 6: 1-49.
- Wooden, J.; Nyquist, L.; Bogard, D.; Bansal, B.; Wiesman, H.; Shih, C.; and McKay, G. 1979. Radiometric ages for the achondrites Chervony Kut, Governador Valadares, and Allan Hills 77005 (abstract). *Lunar Science X*. The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 1379-1381.
- Yanai, K.; Cassidy, W. A.; Funaki, M.; and Glass, B. P. 1978. Meteorite recoveries in Antarctica during field season 1977-1978. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX. (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 977-987.
- Zähringer, J. 1968. Rare gases in stony meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 32: 209-237.
- Zimmerman, P. D., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Asteroidal source of meteorites. Science 182: 51-53.

THE NATURE AND EFFECTS OF IMPACT CRATERING ON SMALL BODIES

MARK J. CINTALA JAMES W. HEAD Brown University

and

LIONEL WILSON University of Lancaster

An impact event on a planet-size target body produces a hole, heats a portion of the target material (some of which remains in and near the crater), fragments (compresses) the coherent (porous) target material below and around the final crater, redistributes material across the surface of the target, adds particles to the surficial debris layer, and serves as a transient source of seismic energy. While asteroids and small satellites will undergo the same effects, the relative magnitudes of the various processes could be drastically different. The comparatively weak gravity fields of most small bodies in the solar system will allow permanent escape of much crater ejecta. Since low-velocity ejecta from a coherent target are in general the coarsest fraction, the smallest asteroids will probably possess very blocky regoliths, if any at all. Fine-grained regoliths and/or the surfaces of weakly consolidated asteroids should undergo net compression due to impacts. The small dimensions of most asteroids will not attenuate impact-generated stress waves efficiently, leading to strong seismic effects relative to the low gravities. Compressional and shear waves reflected from free surfaces should mobilize regolith; stronger waves could accelerate weakly-bound or surficial debris beyond the escape velocity. Increasing the size of the impact events relative to that of the body will lead to violent spallation and, finally, destruction of the target.

Without qualification, collisions between asteroids and other forms of solar system debris comprise the most significant macroscopic phenomena affecting the surfaces and interiors of the minor planets. The effects of these collisions (i.e., those involving direct physical contact between the two bodies, thus eliminating from this discussion the "gravitational collisions" of classical mechanics) can range from the formation of a crater on the surface of the larger body to the traumatic termination of both bodies' existence as members of the asteroid population (e.g. Chapman 1974; Chapman and Davis 1975). While the full spectrum of collisions will be touched upon here, the majority of the discussion will concern relatively high-energy, non-catastrophic collisions, the craters that result from these events, and the effects they should have on the surfaces and the interiors of target bodies.

I. THE NATURE OF IMPACT CRATERING

An impact event produces a crater, not as the result of an explosion but rather through the propagation of a shock wave into the target; the cavity is then formed during and through the release of pressure behind the shock front by rarefaction (Gault and Heitowit 1963; Gault *et al.* 1968). While some aspects of impact and explosion cratering mechanisms are significantly different during the earliest portions of their respective events (Gault and Heitowit 1963; Gault *et al.* 1968), the processes subsequent to the initial transfer of energy from the meteorite or explosion source to the target are very similar (Kreyenhagen and Schuster 1977).

A brief, qualitative description of the mechanics associated with an impact cratering event follows. For more detailed descriptions of the various processes involved, the reader is referred to the more extensive treatments of Gault *et al.* (1968), Gault (1974), Guest and Greeley (1977), and the various papers in the volume edited by Roddy *et al.* (1977).

II. THE FORMATION OF AN IMPACT CRATER

In the very earliest stages of the event, as the projectile makes contact with the target, two shock waves are formed; one travels into the target, while the other moves back into the projectile. The combination of high shock pressures (typically on the order of hundreds of kilobars to megabars for the events considered important here) and free surfaces yields violent decompression and high-velocity ejection of molten and vaporized material, giving rise to a hydrodynamic process generally referred to as "jetting" (Gault *et al.* 1968). This jetted mass is rapidly accelerated to velocities well in excess of the impact velocity, and is composed of material contributed from both the target and the projectile. By the time the shock wave reaches the trailing end of the projectile, the majority of the transferral of energy to the target is complete. The time elapsed from initial contact to this stage in the event is on the order of the time taken for the shock wave to traverse the length of the projectile. For a basalt meteoroid of one meter in diameter impacting a basaltic target at 5 km sec⁻¹, this will occur within ~ 10^{-4} sec.

The shock front in the target is now roughly hemispherical in outline, traveling radially away from the impact area. Two factors will cause the wave to attenuate in strength and velocity: geometric effects and irreversible processes, both of which result from the conservation of energy. As the shock front engulfs an increasing volume of material, it must decrease in intensity in order to keep constant the total energy that is available to the system. At the same time, the wave increases the entropy of the material behind it, thus removing energy that might otherwise have been utilized in propagating the shock (Gault and Heitowit 1963). Irreversible processes (such as target heating, phase changes in the constituent minerals, etc.) will cause the most rapid stress decay to occur near the impact site (Gault and Heitowit 1963; O'Keefe and Ahrens 1976, 1977*a*; Kieffer and Simonds 1979), while geometric attenuation dominates in the later stages of shock propagation (Gault and Heitowit 1963). Ultimately, the shock will decay to a simple elastic wave as the rarefaction overtakes it (Duvall 1968).

The energy imparted to the material behind the shock wave assumes two forms: kinetic, which appears as particle velocity radial to the shock source, and internal. The internal energy manifests itself as irreversible heating of the target material and as work done in decompressing the target during the rarefaction phase. The progressive addition of decompression-generated velocity vectors to the original radial velocity acquired by the target particles imparts a net upward deflection of the particle trajectories. The resultant path taken by a typical target particle is at first directed radially outward from the shock source, but gradually curves upward and outward, finally being ejected from the growing cavity at a velocity and angle dependent on the initial impact conditions, the target and projectile compositions, and the pre-impact position of the particle in question. It should be mentioned that the excavation process takes place at a much more leisurely rate, lasting \sim 10⁴-10⁵ times longer than the initial compression stage (Gault et al. 1968; Gault and Wedekind 1977). Informative diagrams tracing the relationship between shock propagation, decompression, and ejection can be found in Gault et al. (1968), Oberbeck (1975), Maxwell (1977), Kreyenhagen and Schuster (1977), and Orphal (1977*a*,*b*).

Finally, a portion of the target is driven away from the impact site with very small, horizontal velocity components. Provided the material is

sufficiently resistant to compression, the decompression imparts a net inward and upward motion to the material at the bottom of the transient crater (e.g. Ullrich *et al.* 1977). The radially-inward motion of this rebounding material and the fixed volume into which it can fit promotes fracturing and bulking. The final result is a central uplift, or central peak, in the interior of the crater.

III. THE EJECTA

Relative to normal human experience, the formation of an impact crater cavity is an extremely rapid process. The bulk of the ejecta, however, is still in flight after the cavity stops growing (Gault *et al.* 1968; Oberbeck 1975). With the qualification that a large fraction of the most highly shocked target material never leaves the crater (Dence 1968; Stöffler *et al.* 1975; Dence *et al.* 1977; Grieve *et al.* 1977; Hawke and Head 1977 *a,b;* Gault and Wedekind 1978; Simonds *et al.* 1978), there is a strong correlation between the shock pressure felt by a particle of ejecta and the velocity with which it leaves the crater (Oberbeck 1975; Stöffler *et al.* 1975; O'Keefe and Ahrens 1976). In general, the highest velocity ejecta from an event in a homogeneous target originate near the point of impact (the jetted phases and very earliest ejecta following the demise of the projectile), while that with the lowest velocity come from near the rim region (e.g. Stöffler *et al.* 1975; Oberbeck 1975; Oberbeck and Morrison 1976).

The fate of an individual ejecta fragment will depend ultimately on the velocity and angle of its ejection, and on the strength of the ambient gravity field. The highest velocity material could escape the target body completely (e.g. O'Keefe and Ahrens 1977b; Cintala et al. 1978) or be deposited as high-energy secondary projectiles. Secondary craters, each with its own separate sequence of excavation and ejecta emplacement, will form as a result of impact of ejecta from the primary crater at velocities and ranges dictated by the type of target material and gravity strength (Oberbeck et al. 1974; Gault et al. 1975). Lower velocity ejecta, of course, will impact close to the crater rim; its potential to create secondary craters will decrease with impact velocity (which is equal to its ejection velocity), until net deposition is greater than net excavation (Oberbeck et al. 1974; Morrison and Oberbeck 1975). At the same time, the decreasing area to be covered by the ejecta at smaller ranges will favor the development of a continuous deposit of ejecta as opposed to isolated patches of ejecta and secondary craters at greater distances. The range at which the continuous blanket begins to break up into a more discontinuous deposit is a function of the gravity field which governs the ballistic transport of the fragments and the size of the crater supplying the ejecta (e.g. Gault et al. 1975; Morrison and Oberbeck 1978).

Since there is a direct relationship between shock stress and the degree of metamorphism suffered by the affected material (Kieffer 1971; Stöffler 1971; Schaal and Hörz 1977), it follows that there should be a correlation

between the range at which an ejected fragment will impact and the shock imprint that it carries — again with the understanding that a substantial portion of the most highly shocked mass remains in or near the crater (Howard and Wilshire 1975; Stöffler *et al.* 1975; Hawke and Head 1977 *a,b*). Decreasing shock effects in the ejecta, then, will be observed in a radial traverse inward toward the crater, until exterior deposits of impact melt begin to appear (Howard and Wilshire 1975; Hawke and Head 1977*a;* Gault and Wedekind 1978). Complicating factors, such as target inhomogeneities and varying ejection angles, arise in actual large-scale events, however, which tend to confuse the modes of emplacement of crater ejecta (Oberbeck 1975; Stöffler *et al.* 1975); lunar sample analysis, for example, is often made difficult by such seemingly malicious vicissitudes of nature.

In a coherent target, higher peak shock stresses imply smaller particle sizes due to fracturing (Gault *et al.* 1963, Öpik 1971; Oberbeck 1975). In general, since ejection angles appear to be relatively constant during the excavation stage of a cratering event (Oberbeck and Morrison 1976; Ivanov 1976), the smallest fragments should be ejected at the highest velocities and travel the greatest distances; the larger fragments, having experienced lower peak pressures, will travel shorter distances from the crater (Oberbeck 1975; Cintala *et al.* 1978). Thus, the coarsest fragments should be found near the crater rim, with the average size decreasing as a function of increasing radial distance. Indeed, this is the generally observed pattern (Moore *et al.* 1969, unpublished report cited in Oberbeck 1975). Although complicating factors certainly arise in natural events, a simplified view such as this can often lead to a better understanding of impact cratering processes.

IV. THE RESULTING CRATER

On the moon, Mercury, and Mars, craters which have not undergone extensive post-formational modification generally take the shape of inverted truncated cones. Small, flat floors in these craters are probably the result of minor amounts of wall slumping as the cavity adjusts to a stable configuration with respect to gravitational forces (Pike 1977; Wood and Andersson 1978). It has been suggested that the transient cavity - i.e. the crater at any given time during the formational event, before modification processes take effect - can be described as a paraboloid of revolution (Dence 1973; Grieve *et al.* 1977). This contention, while justifiable on theoretical grounds and supported by field observations of terrestrial craters (Dence 1973), remains to be proven: the otherwise insignificant wall failure and the rebound effects mentioned earlier tend to mask the transient cavity geometry at the end of the event.

While compression due to the large stresses associated with an impact event is accompanied by rebound in coherent targets, it can be "frozen" to a large extent into the final crater shape in weakly consolidated targets through



Fig. 1. Three lunar craters, illustrating the growing complexity of interior morphology with increasing crater diameter. (A) Mösting C, 3.8 km in diameter; (B) Dawes, ~18 km in its maximum dimension; (C) Tycho, averaging ~85 km in diameter.

irreversible compaction, especially in small-scale craters (centimeters in size) (Braslau 1970; Stöffler *et al.* 1975; Croft 1978). Although the same effects should obtain to some degree in larger craters, the decreasing importance of target strength in events of larger magnitude (see Sec. V below) and the attendant modification processes will tend to obscure the distinction between the two types of target *vis à vis* interior geometry.

Truly large craters (those with diameters measured in tens or hundreds of kilometers) exhibit much more complex interiors. Central peaks become more prominent, grading from single mountains to multiple peaks (Baldwin 1963, chapter 20; Pike 1968, 1977; Wood 1968; Smith and Sanchez 1973; Hale and Head 1979). Wall failure becomes increasingly more important; indeed, crater diameters can be enlarged by more than 25 % through the formation of massive terraces (Fig. 1; Pike 1974*a*; Settle and Head 1979). A major challenge to planetary geologists lies in the reconstruction of large craters to their pre-modification geometries. As might be expected from the formidable complexity of these landforms, results have thus far been varied (Pike 1974*a*; Moore *et al.* 1974; Head *et al.* 1975; Settle and Head 1979).

When crater rim-to-floor depth (R_i) is plotted against diameter (D_r) in a log-log system, a distinctive form emerges as shown in Fig. 2. The small, relatively unmodified craters fall along a line with a slope of 1, while the larger craters plot along a shallower curve. This is true of craters on the moon (Pike 1968, 1974b), Mercury (Gault *et al.* 1975; Malin and Dzurisin 1978), and Mars (Cintala and Mouginis-Mark 1979). Craters on Phobos and Deimos, on the other hand, essentially fall along the smaller crater branch of the lunar distribution (Thomas 1978). The lack of a similar kink in the Phobos and Deimos distribution is not surprising since the two satellites do not present environments favorable to the target rebound and gravitationally-driven



Fig. 2. Depth/diameter fits to fresh crater data from the moon, Mercury, and Mars. The fit for craters on Phobos and Deimos would essentially plot along the steeper branch of the lunar curve. Comparison between the lunar curves and the craters in Fig. 1 illustrates the general relationship between morphology and depth/diameter behavior.

modification mechanisms effective on the terrestrial planets (Quaide *et al.* 1965; Gault *et al.* 1975; Cintala 1977; Pike 1977; Veverka and Duxbury 1977; Cintala *et al.* 1978; Settle and Head 1979).

Gault and Wedekind (1979) have derived an equation to represent the R_i/D_r ratio of a crater formed in any given gravity field, namely,

$$R_i/D_r = 0.193 + 0.05 D_r^{0.12} \left(\frac{g}{g_{\oplus}}\right)^{0.157}$$
(1)

where g and g_{\oplus} are the target body and terrestrial gravitational accelerations, respectively. The first term on the right hand side is the ratio of apparent depth (R_a , the depth of the crater measured from the original ground surface) to D_r , which has been found to be independent of g in small experimentally produced craters (Gault and Wedekind 1977, 1979). In an attempt to take into account the effects of modeled impact velocity (Hartmann 1977), the expression

$$R_i/D_r = 0.308 \ V_i^{-0.279} + 0.129 \left(\frac{g}{g_{\oplus}}\right)^{0.208} \ V_i^{-0.301}$$
(2)

has been derived (Cintala 1979), where V_i is the impact velocity in km sec⁻¹. The first term on the right hand side gives the dependence of R_a/D_r on calculated V_i (Hartmann 1977), while the second term expresses the R_e/D_r ratio (where R_e is the rim height) in terms of g and V_i . This last equation illustrates the decrease in cratering efficiency with increasing V_i , as reflected in the smaller R_a/D_r ratios. It also shows that the rim height increases with increasing g, an effect at least partly due to the confinement of ejecta to regions closer to the crater by higher gravitational accelerations (Gault *et al.* 1975; Cintala 1979). More detailed discussions of crater morphometry can be found in Pike (1968, 1977), Moore *et al.* (1974), Malin and Dzurisin (1977, 1978), Wood *et al.* (1977), and Wood and Andersson (1978).

V. CRATER SCALING

The energy required to form a crater is expended against two resisting agents: the inherent strength of the target and lithostatic forces due to gravity (Chabai 1965; Gault and Wedekind 1977; O'Keefe and Ahrens 1979). Theoretical studies indicate that the sizes of the resulting craters formed by small events (where "small" is a relative term, dependent upon the actual target strength) are governed by the target's strength (resulting in "strength scaling" of crater dimensions), and that

$$D_a \propto E_c^{\frac{1}{3}} \tag{3}$$

where D_a is the apparent crater diameter (i.e., the diameter measured at the original target surface) and E_c is the energy expended in forming the crater (Chabai 1965; Gault and Wedekind 1977). As might be expected intuitively, on the other hand, very large events are affected to a much lesser degree by the target's resistance to deformation and/or fracture; for this class of events ("gravity scaling")

$$D_a \propto \left(\frac{E_c}{g}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} \tag{4}$$

where, again, g is the local gravitational acceleration (Chabai 1965; Gault and Wedekind 1977). In these large events, more energy is diverted toward overcoming the large "artificial strength" of gravitational forces at depth and toward doing work against the gravitational field in transporting the ejecta out of the crater cavity.

Gault and Wedekind (1977), in choosing between strength and gravity scaling for a specific cratering event, recommend the use of the dimensionless fraction, $s/\rho g D_a$ where s is a measure of strength which depends on the type of target material (Holsapple and Schmidt 1979; O'Keefe and Ahrens 1979) and ρ is the target density. In particular, if $s/\rho g D_a \gg 1$, strength scaling holds,

and if $s/\rho g D_a \ll 1$, gravity scaling applies. In cases where $s/\rho g D_a$ is on the order of unity, neither relationship is strictly applicable, and the exponent in the scaling law takes a value between 1/3 and 1/4 (Chabai 1965). Expressions (3) and (4) indicate that gravity scaling generally results in smaller craters than strength scaling for large events in normal geologic (or asteroidal) materials.

VI. THE EFFECTS OF IMPACT CRATERING ON SMALL BODIES

In considering the impact cratering process on asteroids and small satellites, special consideration must be given to the small dimensions and low-gravity environments that they present as targets. An impact event which would be small by planetary standards could be devastating to an asteroid-sized body. While the strong gravitational fields associated with larger planets virtually rule out existence-terminating collisions, very little work per unit mass, in comparison, would be required to convert an asteroid into component pieces of the general meteoroid population. This is, admittedly, an extreme case, but the certainty that such catastrophic collisions have occurred (see the chapter by Davis *et al* in this book) serves as a reminder of the very different effects that impact cratering can have on such small bodies.

It is difficult to separate the nature of the impact cratering process from its effects on small bodies, since one sizeable event could affect a major fraction of the surface area and volume of the target. The following section will discuss the case of cratering on small bodies in the context of a process and its immediate effects on the target. Section IX will consider the long-term effects which this process might have on an asteroid or small satellite.

VII. EFFECTS ON THE TARGET BODY DURING THE CRATERING EVENT

A. The Crater

With corrections for target size and gravity, all of the cratering phenomena described earlier should hold true for impacts into small bodies. The initial contact and excavation stages should remain the same with no major differences due to the weak ambient gravity fields. Deviations from a similar size event in a target which is planar (or nearly so) will occur, however, if the final crater diameter were a significant fraction of the target body's radius (Cintala *et al.* 1978, 1979). If the gravities of both the hypothetical asteroid and planar targets are taken to be very weak, strength scaling will govern the sizes of the resulting craters. This implies that the crater diameters will be a function of target strength and, therefore, that the stress levels will be essentially the same at the rims of the final craters (e.g., Ivanov 1976). Since the shock stress is a function of distance from the shock source, the crater on the small body will be larger, because the free surface is



Fig. 3. Crater radii as a function of (spherical) target body curvature. While this curve was constructed for pure gravity scaling, similar trends should hold for strength scaling. The double points for 4 Vesta and Amalthea (JV) represent the possible ranges of radii. The points for 343 Dembowska and Elara are schematic only; events of this magnitude would probably disrupt both bodies.

closer to the shock source for any given surface distance from the impact point (see Fig. 3). It has been shown through theoretical calculations for explosive events (e.g. Orphal 1977*a*,*b*; Maxwell 1977) that the final crater



Fig. 4. The effect of target curvature on crater geometry. While the final crater will be shallower than one on a planar surface, a large volume of material *above* a rim-to-rim-chord will have been ejected. This curve was calculated for a spherical target body.

depth is attained before the cavity stops growing laterally. It would appear, therefore, that the final crater depth as measured from the point of impact (i.e., the apparent crater depth, R_a ; see Sec. IV) will be the same for both cases. Since all of the target surface above the final crater profile will be ejected, the crater on the asteroid as viewed after the event will be shallower; reconstruction of the target to its true initial shape, however, will reveal the total volume of material actually removed by the cratering event (see Fig. 4). This effect should hold for a set of conditions defined by the magnitude of the event with respect to the size and properties of the target body; for an impact large relative to the target, more complicated geometries will result (Cintala *et al.* 1979).

B. The Ejecta

The ejecta can be divided into two types with respect to their velocity: those which escape the body and those which remain within its gravitational sphere of influence. It has been calculated that the material which is ejected at the highest velocities also comes from the hottest portion of the shocked mass (Gault and Heitowit 1963; O'Keefe and Ahrens 1976). Some of this hot



Fig. 5. Peak shock stress and temperature change contours for a 50 m diameter basalt projectile impacting a basalt target. Thin dashed arrows schematically represent the paths followed by material which eventually will be ejected from the growing cavity. C_p is the specific heat at constant pressure used in the calculations, which were made following the method of Gault and Heitowit (1963).

target material, if it is hot enough, will remain within or in the vicinity of the crater as "impact melt". The relative fraction of this melt depends on factors such as angle of impact (Howard and Wilshire 1975; Hawke and Head 1977*a,b*; Gault and Wedekind 1978), local topography (Hawke 1976; Hawke and Head 1977 *a,b*), and crater wall slumping (Hawke and Head 1977*a,b*) which, as was pointed out earlier, will probably be of minimal importance, except perhaps on the largest asteroids. In any event, the fraction of escaping impact-vaporized and melted material will depend on the target body's gravity field strength and on the impact variables, which include target and projectile constitution (O'Keefe and Ahrens 1977*b*).

Farther from the center of impact, the amount of shock heating experienced is much lower (Fig. 5) and shock-induced stress gradients decrease. At the same time, ejection velocities decrease as the position of the final crater rim is approached. These three points lead to the conclusion that material ejected farther from the impact point will occur as cool, low-velocity blocks, which should be emplaced at equally low velocities. If the gravitational acceleration of the target body were very low, only these blocks would be traveling at velocities low enough to remain on the surface of the target (Cintala *et al.* 1978). As larger target bodies are considered, of course, more highly shocked material will be retained. Unfortunately, exact quantities cannot be presented, since the mass/velocity relationship for large crater ejecta is poorly understood. Solutions to this problem through a numerical model can be found in O'Keefe and Ahrens (1977b); results for experimental impacts extrapolated to lunar conditions are presented in Gault et al. (1963) and Schneider (1975).

The effects of non-escaping ejecta on the surface of the target body are highly dependent on the nature of the surface layer and the gravitational acceleration. Low-velocity impact into rock might disintegrate an already-fractured projectile and chip the target, but not much more. The presence of a fine-grained regolith, on the other hand, would promote secondary cratering; low-velocity impact into porous media will result in craters due predominantly to compression (Clark and McCarty 1963; Hartmann 1978; Head and Cintala 1979), while higher velocity secondary projectiles (restricted by escape velocity constraints to higher gravity environments, hence to larger bodies) will excavate and compress the substrate (Oberbeck 1975; Oberbeck *et al.* 1974; Stöffler *et al.* 1975).

The distance that a particle will travel in a given gravity field depends upon the radius of curvature of the target body, the ejection angle and velocity. For a given impact into a given target structure and composition, material will travel farther in a lower gravity field than in one with a higher gravitational acceleration. If strength scaling were to predominate during the event (see Sec. V), the crater volume would be essentially independent of the gravitational acceleration; the extent of the continuous ejecta blanket should thus be greater in the lower gravity case (Gault *et al.* 1975; Morrison and Oberbeck 1978). This is accomplished at the expense of the thickness of the rim deposit of ejecta; since it will travel further and will be smeared over greater areas, the material which would land near the final crater rim on the moon would impact farther from the crater's vicinity under asteroidal conditions. The result would be a thinner rim deposit but a continuous blanket of more uniform thickness along a radial traverse than that expected for higher gravity cases (Morrison and Oberbeck 1978).

Caution must be exercised, however, in extrapolating to the extreme asteroidal environments. One need only consider the fact that the limiting case of zero gravity will give *no* deposit, continuous or otherwise, in order to realize that the widespread nature of crater ejecta at these low gravitational accelerations could limit the extent of the continuous deposits on small asteroids. A constant volume of ejecta spread over a wide area will result in a thinner blanket overall; should the average particle size exceed the average thickness, a discontinuous deposit would result. Calculations describing these phenomena will be a necessity if the dynamics of ejecta emplacement in low-gravity environments are to be utilized in understanding the surface evolution of asteroids and small satellites.

Mention should be made of ejecta which neither escape the gravitational influence of the target body nor return directly to the surface. In the event of a highly irregular target body (433 Eros, 1620 Geographos, etc.), the gravitational equipotential lines would be distorted from those of a sphere. There is no reason to expect that material ejected at relatively high velocities

could not go into orbit about the target body. The nature of these orbits would be very complex, as they would be influenced by a periodic forcing function, namely, the rotating asymmetric gravity field of the asteroid. These orbits, if they were to occur, should be subject to instabilities due to resonances with the periodic field variations. Knowledge of the lifetimes of such orbits would be of importance in determining if a debris cloud could surround such asteroids for any considerable length of time — a potential point to consider in planning close fly-by asteroid missions, especially at high relative velocities.

C. Subsurface Effects

Impact craters in coherent targets are accompanied by a subsurface lens of disrupted target material which is not ejected (Baldwin 1963; Beals *et al.* 1963; Shoemaker 1963; Dence *et al.* 1968, 1977; Dvorak and Phillips 1977; Orphal 1979). On the asteroids, this phenomenon will range from concentric and radial fractures surrounding centimeter-scale craters (Moore *et al.* 1962; Curran *et al.* 1977) to nondispersive fragmentation of the target body (Thomas *et al.* 1978; Hartmann's chapter in this book), which, in effect, makes the entire asteroid synonymous with the "breccia lens". Not only would this *in situ* crushing and fracturing extend the depth of any fragmental surface layer – a process akin to the formation of planetary "megaregoliths" (Hartmann 1973; Head 1976) – but it would act as a more subtle agent in contributing material to the ballistically-emplaced portion of the fragmental layer as well (see Sec. VIII below).

A somewhat different effect should obtain on fragmental or weakly consolidated asteroids, such as carbonaceous chondritic bodies. As mentioned in Sec. IV, irreversible compaction of the target could occur if sufficient porosity were to exist (Braslau 1970; Stöffler *et al.* 1975). Provided compaction has not already been accomplished by gravitational forces, an impact event will tend to indurate and remove porosity from the target, thereby increasing its density and acoustic impedance (see Sec. VIII below). If this effect were to be coupled with the compaction associated with secondary cratering (see Sec. VII,B), it would appear that the outermost layers of a porous target, at least, would eventually become more consolidated with time (Cintala *et al.* 1978), except for a relatively thin surficial layer of fine-grained ejecta. Stress waves from craters, those both nearby and "over the horizon," will tend to act against this compaction mechanism; the final results will depend ultimately upon the relative rates at which these processes are operative.

VIII. STRESS WAVE-SURFACE INTERACTIONS

A stress wave incident upon an interface between two media will reflect from the interface and, depending upon the properties of the medium on the other side of the interface, will have some fraction of its energy transmitted across the boundary. Analytic solutions to most cases with simple geometries are obtained easily through energy and momentum considerations (see Rinehart 1968). Briefly, the behavior of a wave incident upon an interface between two dissimilar substances will depend on the acoustic impedances, ρC , of the two media, where ρ is the density and C is the propagation velocity of the wave through the material in question. (The reader is referred to Rinehart [1968] and Kolsky [1963] for a general treatment of stress wave behavior in solids.) The case most relevant to this discussion is that of the incidence of a compressional (longitudinal) wave upon a free surface; this would occur on an asteroid when a shock or elastic wave generated by an impact event reaches the opposite side of the target body (normal incidence for a spherical body) or, for that matter, any free surface (oblique incidence, in general). If the wave were propagated along a normal to the free surface, it would be reflected directly back into the asteroid as a tensile wave of equal amplitude. Oblique incidence of a similar wave would also produce a tensile wave (reflected at an angle equal to the angle of incidence of the compressional wave), but it would also be accompanied by a reflected shear (transverse) wave at an angle different from that of the reflected tensile wave. Since the acoustic impedance can be taken as the constant of proportionality relating the amplitude of the stress wave to the particle velocity acquired by the medium during passage of the wave, it follows that higher amplitude waves will cause higher particle velocities. Provided that the resultant intensity of the waves is larger than the tensile strength of the medium, fragmentation will result; energy not expended in disrupting the material will manifest itself as residual kinetic energy of motion of the fragments.

The tensile strength of fragmental material (such as a regolith, breccia lenses beneath craters, etc.) is very low to nonexistent. Most of the energy associated with a compressional wave incident upon a layer of regolith will impart kinetic energy to the particles in the layer. In a low-gravity environment, very low stresses would be required to loft the constituent particles of a regolith (e.g., Head and Cintala 1979). For example, if the regolith on an asteroid had a density of 1.9 g cm^{-3} and a compressional wave velocity of 10^4 cm sec⁻¹ (values determined for the regolith at the Apollo 14 landing site; Mitchell et al. 1971; Kovach et al. 1971), a net upward velocity of 10^3 cm sec⁻¹ would result from the normal incidence and resulting reflection of a 9.5 \times 10⁶ dyne cm⁻² compressional wave (10⁶ dynes $cm^{-2} = 1$ bar = 10⁵ Pa). This is an extremely weak wave in the context of impact cratering. Stronger waves, both normal and oblique, would cause correspondingly higher "spallation velocities," some of which could easily exceed the escape velocities of the vast majority of the asteroids. While the detailed treatment of this process is beyond the scope of this discussion, it is noted that the masses and velocities of spalled fragments are dependent on

the shape, duration and intensity of the stress wave (Rinehart 1975, pp. 203-220).

Very high amplitude stress waves, such as weakly attenuated shock fronts, would give rise to large-scale spallation of the underlying substrate. In general the first area to spall from the target body will be at the antipode (Gault and Wedekind 1969; Schultz and Gault 1975*a,b;* Fujiwara *et al.* 1977; Hughes *et al.* 1977), but deviations from symmetric figures (e.g., large craters) could cause stress concentrations sufficiently intense to cause local disruption and spallation (Rinehart 1968). Increasing stress-wave energies (or weaker waves with longer wavelengths) will lead to more widespread disruption and spallation; ultimately total destruction of the target body will result (Gault and Wedekind 1969; Davis and Chapman 1977; Fujiwara *et al.* 1977; Fujiwara 1978; the chapter by Davis *et al.* in this book). The fate of the fragments will depend upon a number of parameters; detailed treatments of this topic can be found in the chapters by Hartmann and by Davis *et al.*

IX. LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF IMPACT CRATERING ON SMALL BODIES

When integrated over time, the effects of impact cratering on asteroids and small satellites define, to a large extent, the geologic histories of their surfaces. It is not the purpose of this qualitative review to construct detailed scenarios of asteroid surface evolution. Instead, a brief summary of the nature and effects of impact cratering on these bodies is presented in the context of processes affecting their evolution.

Considering the sizes of most asteroids and calculated rates of cratering-induced mass loss as a function of escape velocity (O'Keefe and Ahrens 1977b), small asteroids must have undergone considerable mass reduction due to escape of crater ejecta (c.f. Chapman 1976). The growth of a fragmental layer on the surface or, alternatively, an inherently weak asteroid (e.g., one with carbonaceous chondritic composition and structure) will reduce the rate of such mass loss due to less efficient cratering and lower ejection velocities (Braslau 1970; Stöffler et al. 1975; Chapman 1978; chapter by Housen et al in this book). While ejection at velocities greater than escape velocity and violent spallation accompanying large impacts will militate against its retention, the formation of a debris layer, if it were to occur, would enhance the ability of the body to foster a thicker regolith. If a significant regolith were not to be realized, however, even the *in situ* products created by impact events over time could result in surface properties compatible with interpretations of probable surface textures on the basis of Earth-based observations (Cintala et al. 1978).

The formation of large craters (i.e., those penetrating any existing fragmental layer) will tend to fragment a target body to progressively greater depths. This would decrease the effective internal strength of the target,

possibly to the point of allowing some semblance of gravitationally-induced sphericity at sizes smaller than those expected for pristine material (Hartmann in discussion following Cook 1971, p. 162. At the same time, the efficiency with which the body transmits stress waves will decrease, thus giving less violent effects at free surfaces due to reflected stress waves. On the other hand, the decrease in effective strength will make the body more susceptible to catastrophic disruption by smaller impact events (see the chapter by Davis *et al.*).

The lower the gravitational acceleration of the target body, the smaller the event is which will produce regolith movement due to stress wave interactions with the free surface. Continual bombardment of a small body covered by a fragmental layer should cause net downslope migration of the debris over time due to "seismic shaking;" this effect, a variation of which has been proposed earlier (Arnold, in discussion following Chapman 1978), would expose more coherent substrates, if they were to exist, in the form of topographic highs as the regolith "ponded" in craters and other topographic lows. This effect might account for the observations that material has collected within craters and hollows on Deimos (Thomas 1978; chapter by Veverka and Thomas). Impact-induced compression of Phobos' regolith, if it were to have occurred over the moon's surface (Cintala *et al.* 1978), coupled with its greater dimensions (thus allowing more effective attenuation of stress waves; Rinehart 1960; Schultz and Gault 1975*a,b*), would decrease the effectiveness of this process on the larger Martian satellite.

The interaction of stress waves with free surfaces constitutes a mechanism by which regolith could be mixed or "gardened" without the formation of a nearby crater. Regolith could be lofted and emplaced, becoming mixed in the process, by a cratering event on the other side of the target body; the only necessary condition lies in the generation of a stress wave of sufficient intensity to mobilize the surficial debris layer. Numerous craters large enough to generate such waves should form throughout the history of the target body. Since each (sufficiently large) event will affect a large portion of the surface of the target body the necessity for very high rates of blanketing by crater ejecta should be lessened in order to support an asteroid-regolith origin for gas-rich stony meteorites (Anders 1975, 1978).

Finally, impact-induced heating of volatile-rich and, perhaps, the more anhydrous asteroids might encourage otherwise unlikely reactions in the surface materials (Cintala *et al.* 1978). The final steady-state products ultimately will depend on a large number of factors, the most important of which is the original composition of the target material. For example, continual bombardment of carbonaceous chondritic surfaces should eventually drive off most volatiles, thus changing the oxidation states of the uppermost layers. Such metamorphism in impact-melted material and recondensation of the more refractory volatilized elements (R. Huguenin and R. Scott 1979, personal communication) could induce unusual and/or unexpected spectral characteristics, especially on the larger asteroids which retain more of the heated ejecta. Caution should be exercised, therefore, in interpreting asteroid spectral data, especially when comparing them to relatively unshocked meteorite specimens.

Acknowledgments. This work was supported by a grant from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration which is gratefully acknowledged. Helpful comments and criticisms were provided by D. Davis, K. Housen and P. Mouginis-Mark. Thanks go to these reviewers and also to S. Bosworth, N. Christy, D. Haas, and L. Ranalli for high quality work in the preparation of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Anders, E. 1978. Most stony meteorites come from the asteroid belt. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 57-75.
- Baldwin, R. B. 1963. The Measure of the Moon (Chicago: Univ. of Chiago Press).
- Beals, C. S.; Innes, M. J. S.; and Rottenberg, J. A. 1963. Fossil meteorite craters. In The Moon, Meteorites, and Comets,

University of Chicago Press), pp. 235-284.

- Braslau, D. 1970. Partitioning of energy in hypervelocity impact against loose sand targets. J. Geophys. Res. 75: 3987-3999.
- Chabai, A. J. 1965. On scaling dimensions of craters produced by buried explosives. J. Geophys. Res. 70: 5075-5098.
- Chapman, C. R. 1974. Asteroid size distribution: Implications for the origin of stony-iron and iron meteorites. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 1: 341-344.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids and meteorite parent bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R. 1978. Asteroid collision, craters, regoliths, and lifetimes. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 145-160.
- Chapman, C. R., and Davis, C. R. 1975. Asteroid collisional evolution: Evidence for a much larger population. *Science* 190: 553-556.
- Cintala, M. J. 1977. Martian fresh crater morphology and morphometry A pre-Viking view. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 575-591.
- Cintala, M. J. 1979. Small fresh crater morphometry: A preliminary assessment of the effects of gravitational acceleration and impact velocity (abstract). *Reports of Planet. Geol. Program*, 1978-1979. NASA TM 80339, pp. 176-178.
- Cintala, M. J.; Head, J. W.; and Veverka, J. 1978. Characteristics of the cratering process on small satellites and asteroids. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3803-3833.
- Cintala, M. J., and Mouginis-Mark, P. J. 1979. New depth/diameter data for fresh Martian craters and some interplanetary comparisons (abstract). *Reports of Planet. Geol. Program*, 1978-1979. NASA TM 80339, pp. 182-184.
- Cintala, M. J.; Wilson, L.; and Gash, P. J. S. 1979. The effects of target curvature on impact cratering events (in preparation).
- Clark, L. V., and McCarty, J. L. 1963. The effect of vacuum on the penetration characteristics of projectiles into fine particles. NASA TN D-1519.
- Cook, A. F. 1971. 624 Hektor: A binary asteroid? In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 155-163.

- Croft, S. K. 1978. Large crater volumes: Interpretation by models of impact cratering and upper crustal structure. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3711-3733.
- Curran, D. R.; Schockey, D. A.; Seaman, L.; and Austin, M. 1977. Mechanisms and models of cratering in earth media. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin, and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 1057-1087.
- Davis, D. R., and Chapman, C. R. 1977. The collisional evolution of asteroid compositional classes (abstract). *Lunar Science VIII*, The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 224-226.
- Dence, M. R. 1968. Shock zoning at Canadian craters: Petrography and structural implications. In *Shock Metamorphism of Natural Materials*, eds. B. French and N. Short (Baltimore: Mono Book Corp.), pp. 169-184.
- Dence, M. R. 1973. Dimensional analysis of impact structures (abstract). *Meteoritics* 8: 343-344.
- Dence, M. R.; Grieve, R. A. F.; and Robertson, P. B. 1977. Terrestrial impact structures: Principal characteristics and energy considerations. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 247-275.
- Dence, M.; Innes, M.; and Robertson, P. 1968. Recent geological and geophysical studies of Canadian craters. In *Shock Metamorphism of Natural Materials*, eds. B. French and N. Short (Baltimore: Mono Book Corp.), pp. 339-362.
- Duvall, G. E. 1968. Shock waves in solids. In Shock Metamorphism of Natural Materials, eds. B. French and N. Short (Baltimore: Mono Book Corp.), pp. 19-29.
- Dvorak, J., and Phillips, R. J. 1977. The nature of the gravity anomalies associated with large young lunar craters. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 4: 380-382.
- Fujiwara, A.; Kamimoto, G.; and Tsukamoto, A. 1977. Destruction of basaltic bodies by high-velocity impact. *Icarus* 31: 277-288.
- Gault, D. E. 1974. Impact cratering. In A Primer in Lunar Geology, eds. R. Greeley and P. Schultz, NASA – Ames Research Center, pp. 137-175.
- Gault, D. E.; Guest, J. E.; Murray, J. B.; Dzurisin, D.; and Malin, M. 1975. Some comparisons of impact craters on Mercury and the moon. *Jour. Geophys. Res.* 80: 2444-2460.
- Gault, D. E., and Heitowit, E. D. 1963. The partition of energy for hypervelocity impact craters in rock. Proc. 6th Hypervelocity Impact Symp., Naval Research Lab, U. S. Govt. Res. Rept., pp. 413-456.
- Gault, D. E.; Quaide, W. L.; and Oberbeck, V. R. 1968. Impact cratering mechanics and structures. In *Shock Metamorphism of Natural Materials*, eds. B. French and N. Short (Baltimore: Mono Book Corp.), pp. 87-99.
- Gault, D. E.; Shoemaker, E. M.; and Moore, H. J. 1963. Spray ejected from the lunar surface. NASA TN D-1767.
- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1969. The destruction of tektites by micrometeoroid impact. Jour. Geophys. Res. 74: 6780-6794.
- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1977. Experimental hypervelocity impact into quartz and sand-II, effects of gravitational acceleration. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 1231-1244.
- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1978. Experimental studies of oblique impact. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3843-3875.
- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1979. Experimental results for effects of gravity on impact crater morphology (abstract). 2nd Internat. Colloq. on Mars, NASA Conf. Publ. 2072, p. 29.
- Grieve, R. A. F.; Dence, M. R.; and Robertson, P. B. 1977. Cratering processes: As interpreted from the occurrence of impact melts. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 791-814.
- Guest, J. E., and Greeley, R. 1977. Geology on the Moon (London: Wykeham Publications Ltd.).
- Hale, W., and Head, J. W. 1979. Central peaks in lunar craters: Morphology and morphometry (abstract). Lunar Science X, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 491-493.

- Hartmann, W. K. 1973. Ancient lunar megaregolith and subsurface structure. *Icarus* 18: 634-639.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1977. Relative crater production rates on planets. Icarus 31: 260-276.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1978. Planet formation: Mechanism of early growth. Icarus 33: 50-61.
- Hawke, B. R. 1976. Ponded material on the north rim of King Crater: Influence of pre-event topography on the distribution of impact melt. *EOS* 57: 275.
- Hawke, B. R., and Head, J. W. 1977a. Impact melt in lunar crater interiors (abstract). Lunar Science VIII, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 415-417.
- Hawke, B. R., and Head, J. W. 1977b. Impact melt on lunar crater rims. In Impact and Explosion Cratering, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon), pp. 815-841.
- Head, J. W. 1976. The significance of substrate characteristics in determining morphology and morphometry of lunar craters. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2913-2929.
- Head, J. W., and Cintala, M. J. 1979. Grooves on Phobos: Evidence for possible secondary cratering origin (abstract). *Reports of Planet. Geol. Program*, 1978-1979. NASA TM 80339, pp. 19-21.
- Head, J. W.; Settle, M.; and Stein, R. S. 1975. Volume of material ejected from major lunar basins and implications for the depth of excavation of lunar samples. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2805-2829.
- Holsapple, K. A., and Schmidt, R. M. 1979. A material strength model for apparent crater volume (abstract). Lunar Science X, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 558-560.
- Howard, K. A., and Wilshire, H. G. 1975. Flows of impact melt at lunar craters. J. Res. U. S. Geol. Survey 3: 237-251.
- Hughes, H. G.; App, F. N.; and McGetchin, T. R. 1977. Global seismic effects of basin-forming impacts. *Phys. Earth. Planet. Interiors* 15: 251-263.
- Ivanov, B. A. 1976. The effect of gravity on crater formation: Thickness of ejecta and concentric basins. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2947-2965.
- Kieffer, S. W. 1971. Shock metamorphism of the Coconino sandstone at Meteor Crater, Arizona. Jour. Geophys. Res. 76: 5449-5473.
- Kieffer, S. W., and Simonds, C. H. 1979. The role of volatiles in the cratering process (abstract). Lunar Science X, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 661-663.
- Kolsky, H. 1963. Stress Waves in Solids (New York: Dover Publ.).
- Kovack, R. L.; Watkins, J. S.; and Landers, T. 1971. Active seismic experiment. In Apollo 14 Prelim. Sci. Report (NASA SP-272, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 163-174.
- Kreyenhagen, K. N., and Schuster, S. H. 1977. Review and comparison of hypervelocity impact and explosion cratering calculations. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin, and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 985-1002.
- Malin, M., and Dzurisin, D. 1977. Landform degradation on Mercury, the moon, and Mars: Evidence from crater depth/diameter relationships. J. Geophys. Res. 82: 376-388.
- Malin, M., and Dzurisin, D. 1978. Modification of fresh crater landforms: Evidence from the moon and Mercury. J. Geophys. Res. 83: 233-243.
- Maxwell, D. E. 1977. Simple Z model of cratering, ejection, and the overturned flap. In Impact and Explosion Cratering, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin, and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 1003-1008.
- Mitchell, J. K.; Bromwell, L. G.; Carrier, W. D.; Coates, N. C.; and Scott, R. F. 1971. Soil mechanics experiment. In *Apollo 14 Prelim. Sci. Report* (NASA SP-272, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 87-108.
- Moore, H. J.; Gault, D. E.; and Lugn, R. V. 1962. Experimental hypervelocity impact craters in rock. In Proc. 5th Hypervelocity Impact Symp., U.S. Govt. Res. Rept., pp. 625-643.
- Moore, H. J.; Hodges, C. A.; and Scott, D. H. 1974. Multiringed basins illustrated by Orientale and associated features. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. V (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 71-100.
- Morrison, R. H., and Oberbeck, V. R. 1975. Geomorphology of crater and basin deposits

- emplacement of the Fra Mauro Formation. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2503-2530.

- Morrison, R. H., and Oberbeck, V. R. 1978. A composition and thickness model for lunar impact crater and basin deposits. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3763-3785.
- Oberbeck, V. R. 1975. The role of ballistic erosion and sedimentation in lunar stratigraphy. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. 13: 337-362.
- Oberbeck, V. R., and Morrison, R. H. 1976. Candidate areas for *in situ* ancient lunar materials. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2983-3005.
- Oberbeck, V. R.; Morrison, R. H.; Hörz, F.; Quaide, W. L.: and Gault, D. E. 1974. Smooth plains and continuous deposits of craters and basins. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. V (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 111-136.
- O'Keefe, J. D., and Ahrens, T. J. 1976. Impact ejecta on the moon. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3007-3025.
- O'Keefe, J. D., and Ahrens, T. J. 1977a. Impact-induced energy partitioning, melting, and vaporization on terrestrial planets. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3357-3374.
- O'Keefe, J. D., and Ahrens, T. J. 1977b. Meteorite impact ejecta: Dependence of mass and energy lost on planetary escape velocity. Science 198: 1249-1251.
- O'Keefe, J. D., and Ahrens, T. J. 1979. The effect of gravity on impact crater excavation time and maximum depth; comparison with experiment (abstract). Lunar Science X, The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 934-936.
- Opik, E. J. 1971. Cratering and the moon's surface. In Advances in Astronomy and Astrophysics, ed. Z. Kopal (New York: Academic Press), pp. 108-337.
- Orphal, D. L. 1977a. Calculations of explosion cratering-I: The shallow-buried nuclear detonation JOHNIE BOY. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 897-906.
- Orphal, D. L. 1977b. Calculations of explosion cratering-II: Cratering mechanics and phenomenology. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 907-917.
- Orphal, D. L. 1979. Depth, thickness, and volume of the breccia lens for simple explosion and impact craters (abstract). *Lunar Science X*, The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 949-951.
- Pike, R. J. 1968. Meteoritic origin and consequent endogenic modification of large lunar craters: A study in analytical geomorphology. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Michigan.
- Pike, R. J. 1974a. Ejecta from large craters on the moon: Comments on the geometric model of McGetchin et al. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 23: 265-274.
- Pike, R. J. 1974b. Depth/diameter relationships of fresh lunar craters: Revision from spacecraft data. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 1: 291-294.
- Pike. R. J. 1977. Size-dependence in the shape of fresh impact craters on the moon. In Impact and Explosion Cratering, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 489-509.
- Quaide, W. L.; Gault, D. E.; and Schmidt, R. A. 1965. Gravitative effects on lunar impact structures. Annals N. Y. Acad. Sci. 123: 563-572.
- Rinehart, J. S. 1960. On fractures caused by explosions and impacts. Quarterly Colo. School Mines 55: 1-155.
- Rinehart, J. S. 1968. Intense destructive stresses resulting from stress wave interactions. In Shock Metamorphism of Natural Materials, eds. B. French and N. Short (Baltimore: Mono Book Corp.), pp. 31-42.
- Rinehart, J. S. 1975. Stress Transients in Solids (Sante Fe: Hyperdynamics).
- Roddy, D. J.; Pepin, R. O.; and Merrill, R. B., eds. 1977. Impact and Explosion Cratering (New York: Pergamon Press).
- Schaal, R. B., and Hörz, F. 1977. Shock metamorphism of lunar and terrestrial basalts. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1697-1729.
- Schneider, E. 1975. Impact ejecta exceeding lunar escape velocity. The Moon 13: 173-184.
- Schultz, P. H, and Gault, D. E. 1975a. Seismic effects from major basin formations on the moon and Mercury. *The Moon* 12: 159-177.
- Schultz, P. H., and Gault, D. E. 1975b. Seismically induced modification of lunar surface features. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2845-2862.
- Settle, M., and Head, J. W. 1979. The role of rim slumping in the modification of lunar impact craters. J. Geophys. Res. (in press).
- Shoemaker, E. M. 1963. Impact mechanics at Meteor Crater, Arizona. In *The Moon*, *Meteorites, and Comets*, eds. B. M. Middlehurst and G. P. Kuiper (Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press), pp. 301-336.
- Simonds, C. H.; Floran, R. J.; McGee, P. E.; Phinney, W. C.; and Warner, J. L. 1978. Petrogenesis of melt rocks, Manicouagan impact structure, Quebec. J. Geophys. Res. 83: 2773-2788.
- Smith, E. I., and Sanchez, A. G. 1973. Fresh lunar craters: Morphology as a function of diameter, a possible criterion for crater origin. Mod. Geol. 4: 51-59.
- Stöffler, D. 1971. Progressive metamorphism and classification of shocked and brecciated crystalline rocks at impact craters. J. Geophys. Res. 76: 5541-5551.
- Stöffler, D.; Gault, D. W.; Wedekind, J.; and Polkowski, G. 1975. Experimental hypervelocity impact into quartz sand: Distribution and shock metamorphism of ejecta. J. Geophys. Res. 80: 4062-4077.
- Thomas, P. C. 1978. The morphology of Phobos and Deimos. Ph.D. dissertation, CRSR 693, Cornell University.
- Thomas, P. C.; Veverka, J.; and Duxbury, T. 1978. Origin of the grooves on Phobos. *Nature* 273: 282-284.
- Ullrich, G. W.; Roddy, D. J.; and Simmons, G. 1977. Numerical simulations of a 20-ton TNT detonation on the Earth's surface and implications concerning the mechanics of central uplift formation. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin, and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 959-982.
- Veverka, J., and Duxbury, T. C. 1977. Voking observations of Phobos and Deimos: Preliminary results. J. Geophys. Res. 82: 4213-4223.
- Wood, C. A. 1968. Statistics of central peaks in lunar craters. Comm. Lunar Planet. Lab. 7: 157-160.
- Wood, C. A., and Andersson, L. 1978. New morphometric data for fresh lunar craters. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3669-3689.
- Wood, C. A.; Head, J. W.; and Cintala, M. J. 1977. Crater degradation on Mercury and the moon: Clues to surface evolution. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3503-3520.

REGOLITH DEVELOPMENT AND EVOLUTION ON ASTEROIDS AND THE MOON

K. R. HOUSEN, L. L. WILKENING University of Arizona

and

C. R. CHAPMAN, R. J. GREENBERG Planetary Science Institute

Early descriptions of regoliths on small bodies were devised to account for observations of asteroids (Chapman 1971, 1976) and the gas-rich meteorites (Anders 1975). Lack of agreement between these approaches prompted Housen et al. (1978, 1979) to examine the problem in detail. The resulting model predicted that moderate-sized (100-300 km) asteroids should evolve regoliths up to a few kilometers deep which could be source regions of gas-rich meteorites. Smaller objects should have regoliths ranging from dust coatings to meters-thick layers depending on the strength of the object. Our earlier model could not treat large asteroids, ≥ 300 km in diameter. The model, now modified to treat larger-sized objects, predicts regolith depths, on asteroids larger than ~ 300 km, which decrease with increasing size. A regolith depth of ~ 7 m is predicted for the lunar maria in reasonable agreement with the observed depths of ~ 5 m.

Studies of the terrestrial planets have clearly demonstrated that in the absence of geological processes driven by internal heat sources and in the absence of an atmosphere, the most important geological process is impact cratering. Because of their small sizes, asteroids lose heat rapidly and cannot

retain atmospheres. Hence, impact processes must dominate their surface evolution. Cratering on large bodies such as the moon results in the formation of regolith, a layer of fragmental, unconsolidated, rocky material overlying more coherent bedrock. A question that has concerned people interested in asteroids is whether regolith would form on objects with such a low gravity that much crater ejecta is lost entirely from the asteroid. What would be the properties of any regoliths formed under such conditions? And can the properties of any meteorites be related to the predicted properties of asteroidal regoliths?

The particulate or dusty nature of asteroidal surfaces has been inferred from astronomical observations, especially polarimetry (Dollfus 1971; see the chapter by Dollfus and Zellner). But polarimetry cannot distinguish between an extensive fragmental layer and a dusty coating on a rocky surface. Radar backscatter data and thermal radiometry for a few asteroids provide information about surface materials at centimeter scales (see the chapters by Pettengill and Jurgens and by Dickel). All observations are consistent with the presence of regoliths on asteroid surfaces, but they do not provide insight into their extent, depth, or evolution.

Studies of meteorites suggest that many if not all meteorites come from asteroids. Characteristics of certain types of meteorites, especially those rich in implanted solar wind gases (gas-rich), strongly suggest that they formed in regoliths (see the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). Hence, these meteorites provide a body of observations against which theories of the formation and evolution of asteroidal regoliths can be tested. The moon is also a convenient "end member" test case for studies of regolith evolution.

Under the present circumstances the only avenue to the understanding of asteroidal regoliths is a theoretical approach. The purpose of this chapter is to review the various theoretical descriptions of the origin, evolution, and nature of asteroidal regoliths, to compare theory with observations, especially those made on meteorites and to describe our recent progress in the area of regolith modeling.

I. REGOLITH EVOLUTION ON PLANETARY OBJECTS – PREVIOUS WORK

Asteroids

The earliest theories of asteroidal regoliths were developed in the context of understanding the texture of the uppermost microns of asteroid surfaces as inferred from astronomical observations, especially polarimetry (Dollfus 1971). Chapman (1971, 1976) developed an early model for asteroidal regoliths that emphasized the loss of most ejecta due to the "sandblasting" effect of numerous small impacts into rocky surfaces; he concluded that asteroidal regoliths are very thin, except for those on the largest bodies, and that exposure of brecciated meteorites to cosmic ray tracks and the solar wind must have occurred during an early epoch of asteroidal accretion, prior to the development of the net erosive collisional processes effective today.

Langevin and Arnold (1977) recognized that modifications might be made to the lunar regolith evolution models they reviewed so that the asteroidal case could be treated. But until 1978 the only other discussions of asteroidal regoliths have been in the context of interpreting the features of brecciated, gas-rich meteorites. Following examination. of the first lunar samples, it was hypothesized that irradiation of such meteorites might have occurred in a surficial regolith similar to that on the moon. The evidence for the existence of regoliths on meteorite parent bodies accumulated gradually over roughly a century. The nineteenth century descriptions of various stony meteorites made reference to their brecciated structures (see Wahl 1952 for a brief review). However, according to Wahl the failure of meteorite authority Cohen in 1903 to impute genetic significance to brecciation textures led to neglect of this aspect of meteorite studies for the first half of this century. Wahl attempted to revive interest in the importance of the brecciation structures for understanding meteorite origins, but his paper seems to have been ignored. Wahl concluded that most stony meteorites were mixtures of fragments, "accumulation breccias," and they necessarily formed as "tuffs" which were welded mixtures of different-appearing fragments from chemically similar sources or a single parent body.

A separate line of evidence bearing on the regolith origin of meteorites developed in the 1960's through the study of noble gases in meteorites. A crucial idea was introduced by Wänke (Suess et al. 1964; Wänke 1965) who suggested that high concentrations of helium and neon (solar-type gases) in gas-rich meteorites were due to implantation of solar wind particles in these meteorites. Suess et al. (1964) noted that high concentrations of solar-type gases occurred in meteorites with brecciated textures. Eberhardt et al. (1966) showed that the solar-type gases were present on the surfaces of mineral grains. This was further evidence for low-energy implantation by the solar wind. The proof of the implantation hypothesis was the observation of nuclear particle tracks created by solar cosmic rays in individual mineral grains in the same meteorites which contained the solar-type gases (Lal and Rajan 1969; Pellas et al. 1969). However, the connection to regolith on a meteorite-parent-body regolith had not yet been made since it was concluded by Lal and Rajan and Pellas et al. that the mineral grains had been irradiated in a dispersed state in space. The arrival of lunar samples a few months later provided the final clue. As described by Wilkening (1970, 1971) the characteristics of nuclear particle tracks in lunar soils and rocks left no doubt that the characteristics of the brecciated, solar gas-rich meteorites could be formed on the surface of a parent body as opposed to free space. Additional evidence such as the discovery of microcraters on glassy spheres in a solar gas-rich meteorite (Brownlee and Rajan 1973), the presence of agglutinates (Rajan et al. 1974), and foreign clasts in gas-rich meteorites (Wilkening 1973;

Wilkening and Clayton 1974), and many additional studies of tracks and noble gases in meteoritic and lunar breccias (Macdougall *et al.* 1974; Rajan 1974) made impregnable the case for the existence of regoliths at some stage in the evolution of meteorite parent bodies. Debates have concerned the *location* of these regoliths (e.g. on the surfaces of comets or asteroids) and the *epoch* (i.e. in modern-day regoliths or during the accretionary history of the parent bodies).

An early treatment of these problems was that of Anders (1975, updated 1978) who noted the evidence that brecciated, gas-rich meteorites have shorter cosmic ray exposure ages and lower gas contents than do lunar soils. He argued that the amount of implanted solar gases should be inversely proportional to the square of the distance from the sun and directly proportional to the mean residence time of a grain at the surface. Anders ascribed the differences between the gas contents and exposure ages of meteorites and lunar soils to differences in cratering rates. In fact, he argued that mean residence times are inversely proportional to mean cratering rates. Thus the data implied to Anders that the meteorites have come from an environment in which the cratering rate is 1 to 3 orders of magnitude greater than in the vicinity of the moon and at a location a few times farther from the sun. Langevin and Maurette (1976) came to a similar conclusion after applying their Monte Carlo model, for lunar regolith evolution, to the gas-rich meteorite Kapoeta.

Matson *et al.* (1977) have taken a unique approach to the consideration of asteroidal regoliths. They address the question of whether lunarregolith-like processes occur on asteroids by examining asteroid spectral data for the tell-tale signs of optical "maturation," involving inverse correlation between redness and albedo. Finding no such evidence, Matson *et al.* address several possible theoretical explanations for the differences between asteroids and the moon. They conclude that asteroidal regoliths are thinner and coarser than the lunar regolith and that they are created by impacts at velocities too low to produce much glass. Neither the evidence addressed by Matson *et al.* nor the other remote-sensing data about asteroid surfaces is really capable of addressing the all-important question of how deep asteroid regoliths may be. For now we must rely on theoretical approches and the indirect implications of meteorites.

The Moon

In recent years, many models of the lunar regolith have been developed. Rather than attempting to review this field we will only briefly mention the kinds of models that exist. For a detailed review of the subject, the reader is referred to the paper of Langevin and Arnold (1977).

The lunar models can be broadly classified into two types depending on which properties of the regolith they attempt to explain.

- 1. Models of the macroscopic properties (e.g. depth) of the regolith. To date no purely analytical (i.e. non-Monte Carlo) models exist which consider the formation of regolith from bedrock. Monte Carlo simulations of regolith formation in portions of the lunar maria have yielded distributions of surface elevation consistent with observation and have illustrated the dominant role played by large craters in regolith growth (Oberbeck *et al.* 1973). These simulations are limited to rather small areas ($\leq 250 \text{ km}^2$) because of the large amount of computer storage required.
- 2. Models of the microscopic properties of the regolith. Most of the efforts have been concentrated in this area in an attempt to model the mixing history of the regolith and the histories of individual regolith grains, and to explain such characteristics as grain size distributions, nuclear particle track distributions, and rare gas contents. Early, analytical modeling illustrated how turnover rates rapidly decrease with increasing depth below the surface and pointed out the existence of a ~ 1 mm thick zone of extensive mixing at the surface (Gault *et al.* 1974). Much more detailed Monte Carlo methods have been successfully used to explain the exposure histories of individual regolith grains and the layering of surface material.

Models of asteroidal regoliths require, for the most part, the same input data that are used in lunar models, e.g. one must specify a mass distribution of impacting objects, an impact velocity and the size of crater produced by an impact of given energy. Moreover, one must also account for some processes that lunar models do not. For instance, in contrast with the moon, most asteroids lose some fraction of their impact ejecta. Also, since asteroid models must apply to bodies of various sizes and internal compositions, one must consider how the physics of the cratering process changes from asteroid to asteroid. Fortunately, these added complications do not make the situation unmanageable.

In our study of asteroidal regoliths we have taken an analytical approach. Both the macroscopic and microscopic properties of asteroid regoliths are considered. Consequently we have modeled a wide range of impact processes varying from large-scale events, which dominate regolith growth and erosion, to small-scale impacts, which govern the gardening history of the regolith. A Monte Carlo approach could not adequately consider the effects of the entire size spectrum of impact events over the whole asteroid surface. The methods we have used are distinctly different from any which have been applied to the lunar regolith. In the following sections we describe our efforts in modeling the evolution of regoliths on asteroidal bodies.

II. REGOLITH EVOLUTION OF SMALL BODIES – RECENT EFFORTS

The ideal theoretical model of a planetary regolith would give such

parameters as regolith thickness and "gardening" rate and depth as both functions of time and functions of the fraction of the surface over which they apply. The thickness at a given time, for example, should be obtained in terms of a surface probability distribution in order to interpret local measurements of the thickness, and to determine how many local measurements are needed to give a truly representative sample.

Such an ideal model has yet to be constructed. Rather, models to date give a single value of each parameter at any given time. The value represents some sort of average over the surface distribution. Interpretation of any model requires an understanding of what portion of the surface this average represents. Whether explicitly stated or not, each model gives the average over some limited portion of the planetary surface.

Let us consider why averaging should not be done over the entire planetary surface. Regolith evolution is governed by the impact of a population of bodies with a range of sizes. Crater counts (e.g. on the moon) or direct asteroid population studies (of Zellner; see his chapter) show that the impacting population is dominated in number and in cross-section by small bodies, but that it is dominated in mass by a significant number of larger bodies whose impacts produce anomalously large craters that are not typical of the relatively uniform properties of those portions of the surface saturated with smaller impacts. The probability distribution for a parameter describing the regolith (e.g. thickness) might be expected to have a spike at values corresponding to the uniformly saturated regions, but with significant probability of other values due to the anomalous craters. The average over the entire surface would likely represent neither the uniform nor the anomalous region very well. On the other hand, averaging over only that portion of the surface which has been smoothly saturated by smaller impacts (the "typical region") gives a value which is at least characteristic of the spike, even if it cannot describe the whole distribution function. This concept of a typical region is central to our considerations of asteroidal regoliths in this chapter.

For the lunar regolith, a model of the typical region can be constructed by considering the effects, up to a given time, of that portion of the population (the smaller bodies) which saturates the surface. Any effects of the larger bodies remain local to their anomalous impact sites. For asteroids, such an approach is not justified. While the large craters are still distinct from the typical terrain, the low gravity permits global distribution of the ejecta from even these anomalous craters. Hence, the large impacts cannot be ignored; their ejecta thicken the regolith in the typical region. Also, as time goes on, ever larger craters saturate the surface and must be considered as part of the typical region. A model for regolith development in the typical region of an asteroidal surface is summarized below.

That model applies to only those asteroids that are small enough and/or strong enough that ejecta are distributed nearly uniformly over the globe. For larger asteroids ($\gtrsim 10$ km for sandy bodies with correspondingly low-velocity

ejecta and $\gtrsim 300$ km for rocky bodies with higher ejecta velocities) regolith evolution is intermediate between the small asteroid and the lunar cases. The large anomalous craters may still distribute some ejecta widely, but a significant fraction of the ejecta is deposited in a localized annulus around each crater. As time goes on, the annuli around the larger craters may begin to saturate the surface before the craters do themselves. Hence, the ejecta near a crater must be incorporated into the modeled typical region before the crater itself is. This concept has now been included in our model; the computational methods and results for larger asteroids will be described in the next section. Furthermore, as a test of its validity, the new model has been applied to the moon and gives results consistent with observations.

The model of Housen et al. (1978, 1979) describes regolith evolution in the typical region for asteroids, which are small enough so that their crater ejecta are widely spread over the surface. We present a qualitative discussion of this model to provide a physical understanding of regolith evolution and to set the stage for a generalization to large bodies where ejecta are not widespread. Since it is impact cratering which generates regolith, let us consider how various sizes of craters build up or deplete the regolith layer. The impacting crater population is often assumed to be of the form, $N \sim D^{\alpha}$, where N is the number (per unit area per unit time) of craters of diameter Dor larger and α is a constant. Our limited knowledge of cratering in the asteroid belt suggests a value of α in the range $-3 < \alpha < -2$, to the extent that the entire diameter range of craters can be described by a single value of α . It is easily shown that for $\alpha < -2$, the number of craters drops off sufficiently fast with increasing diameter so that "small" craters occupy more surface area than do large ones, i.e., the total crater area contained in some diameter interval, centered on a diameter D_1 , is greater than the area contained in an interval of the same width centered on diameter D_2 where $D_2 > D_1$. Also, if $\alpha > -3$ then the number of craters decreases so slowly with diameter that most of the volume is contained in "large" craters. Thus, when $-3 < \alpha < -2$, small craters are the first ones to saturate the surface while the large craters excavate the most surface material.

Now, since the smaller craters saturate first, we can define a quantity, $D_s(t)$, to be the diameter of the largest craters which have saturated the surface by the time t. Clearly $D_s(t)$ depends on the precise definition of saturation, which we discuss later. The crater population can now be considered in two parts.

- 1. Those craters smaller than $D_s(t)$ saturate the surface and hence compose the typical region. They deplete the regolith because some fraction of their ejecta escapes the asteroid. However, they also create new regolith if they are large enough to puncture through the existing debris layer to comminute underlying "pristine" material.
- 2. The craters larger than $D_s(t)$, up to a maximum diameter D_r of a crater

that catastrophically ruptures the asteroid, are widely dispersed and lie outside the typical region. However, they generate a substantial amount of ejecta and the portion of ejecta which is not lost to space is spread widely over the surface; hence these craters deposit regolith onto the typical region. The effects of all craters are summarized in Fig. 1a.

Consider now the temporal evolution of the regolith depth. Early in the evolution, only the very smallest craters are sufficiently numerous to have saturated the surface. These small craters remove very little regolith. Most sizes of craters are larger than $D_{\rm s}$, and hence deposit a lot of material into the typical region causing the regolith depth initially to increase. With passing time, D_s increases (i.e. D_s moves to the right in Fig. 1a) so that ever larger craters are incorporated into the typical region resulting in more depletion of the regolith layer. Simultaneously, the diameter range, $D_{\rm g}$ to $D_{\rm r}$, of craters depositing material into the typical region, shrinks. These two effects slow down the regolith buildup and eventually cause the regolith depth to decrease. Finally, at some point in time, a crater of diameter D_r or larger forms and ruptures the asteroid. By rupture we do not mean that the asteroid necessarily ceases to exist, for the fragments may fall back together again. We merely stop our analysis of regolith evolution when a sufficiently violent impact occurs to change the asteroid from a more or less coherent body surrounded by a regolith layer into a fragmented ball of debris. Before moving on to actual results of calculations, we mention briefly another important aspect of regolith modeling.

When modeling the regolith origin of brecciated solar gas-rich meteorites, it is necessary to be able to predict various quantities (e.g. solar flare and cosmic ray track densities) observed in meteorites. These quantities depend on how long regolith grains are exposed at or near the surface of the asteroid. Thus, one needs to know how extensively the regolith is churned or "gardened" by craters. The amount of gardening is found by comparing the formation rate of ejecta blankets of a specific depth to the formation rate of craters which excavate to the same depth. These burial and excavation rates for some large asteroids are shown in the next section. An alternative method is to consider how often a "point" (whose position is fixed with respect to the center of the asteroid) in the regolith is excavated. An expression for the number of excavations as a function of time is given in Housen *et al.* (1979). Both of these methods are used to determine the degree of regolith gardening.

The calculations of Housen *et al.* (1978, 1979) are performed for asteroids of two compositional strengths. Asteroids of diameter 1 km to 300 km, whose internal strength is roughly that of basalt, are modeled. Ejecta on larger bodies are not widespread and, hence, must be treated by methods given in the next section. The smaller of these rocky bodies (diameter ≤ 10 km) maintain only thin dusty coatings because of their very small gravity fields. Regolith depth increases with the size of the asteroid, because larger



Fig. 1. The population of craters that form on an asteroid's surface is shown, where N is the number of craters of diameter D or larger per unit time and area. At time t only craters smaller than some diameter $D_s(t)$ saturate the surface and so compose the typical region. These craters garden and deplete (i.e. eject to space) regolith in the typical region. In Fig. 1a it is shown that on small asteroids crater ejecta are globally distributed, so the regolith is thickened by all craters outside the typical region (i.e. D_s $\leq D \leq D_r$, where D_r represents the smallest crater that can rupture the asteroid). Figure 1b gives a diagram for large bodies showing that ejecta are not widespread, so only those craters whose ejecta blankets saturate the surface $[D'_s(t)]$ represents the largest of these] add regolith to the typical region.



Fig. 2. Regolith evolution on a 300 km diameter asteroid of high strength where crater ejecta are globally distributed. The surface elevation in the typical region is shown as a function of time. The dashed lines are contours of constant excavation rate (yr^{-1}) . The gardening limit, below which material rests undistributed, is dictated by the size of the largest crater which forms in the typical region. A regolith depth of roughly 3.5 km is developed before the asteroid is catastrophically fragmented by a large impact. After fragmentation, the asteroid may continue on as gravitationally bound debris.

bodies retain more impact ejecta. Thus the 300 km body accumulates ~ 3.5 km of regolith (Fig. 2). We also study "weak" objects, whose internal strength is comparable to that of very loosely bonded regolith. In such weak targets, experiments show that crater ejecta velocities are low, so ejecta are not widespread on bodies larger than ~ 10 km. Weak asteroids of diameter 1 km to 10 km develop centimeters to meters of regolith. For all of these asteroids, regolith gardening is found to be minimal because the formation rate of ejecta blankets exceeds the excavation rate by craters. Grains in the

TABLE I

	Gas-rich Meteorites	Ref.	Lunar Samples ^a	Ref.
Impact Glass (volume %)	rarely > 1 %	f	as much as 50%	i
Agglutinates (volume %)	rare	g	up to 60 %	h
Glassy Spherules (volume %)	rare ^b	с	up to 10 %	i
Micrometeorite Craters	rare	c,e	ubiquitous	f
Helium $-4(cm^3 STP/g)$	$10^4 - 10^5$	f	$\gtrsim 10^7$	f
Track-rich Grains	1-20 %	e	20-100 %	d

Comparison of Gas-rich Meteorites and Lunar Soils and Breccias

^aLunar soils and unmetamorphosed breccias.

^bCases employing only achondrites in the comparison.

^cBrownlee and Rajan 1973.

d_{Crozaz} and Dust 1977.

eGoswami et al. 1976.

^fData collated from many different sources.

^gKerridge and Kieffer 1977; Rajan et al. 1974.

^hHeiken 1975.

ⁱWarner 1972.

regolith are excavated very few times, if at all. This is in sharp contrast to the lunar regolith where reworking of material is the dominant process. The relative immaturity of gas-rich meteorites compared with lunar breccias (see Table I and II) is explained quantitatively by the high rate of blanketing compared with excavation for the cases mentioned above. For example, Housen *et al.* (1978, 1979) concluded that moderate-sized asteroids 100-300 km in diameter would provide a suitable environment in which gas-rich meteorites could be formed. In this environment blanketing by widespread ejecta occurs at a rate sufficient to provide 1 m shielding of buried surface materials from cosmic rays within 2 Myr while also permitting adequate exposure durations of $10^2 - 10^4$ yr for lower energy solar-flare particles and solar wind gases. In order to account for the large fraction of meteorites that are gas-rich, Housen *et al.* required that several generations of surficial regolith be incorporated into deeper megaregoliths prior to parent-body disruption and delivery of meteorite fragments to Earth.

Another model of regolith evolution on small bodies has been outlined by Duraud *et al.* (1979) and Dran *et al.* (1979). In contrast to the model of Housen *et al.* (1978, 1979) the results of their modeling calculations suggest that regoliths which achieve an equilibrium thickness of 2 m on small objects (diameter ~ 20 km) are the locations in which gas-rich meteorites form. They

TABLE II

Radiation Affecting Meteorites

	Energy (MeV/n)	Range (cm)	Ages (y)
Galactic Cosmic Rays	peaks near 100 extends to $> 10^{15}$	$1 - 2 \times 10^2$	$\sim 10^{6}$
Solar Cosmic Rays (Heavy nuclei)	1-10 sharply decreasing for higher energy	10 ⁻²	$10^3 - 10^4$
Solar Wind	10 ⁻³	10 ⁻⁵	$> 10^{2}$

envision deposition of ejecta to take place as a "steady rain," providing the opportunity for space weathering in the superficial regolith. These small asteroids erode at a rate of ~ 10 m/Gyr limiting the integrated exposure of regolith to energetic particles. However, this rate appears to be much too small to restrict to 10^6 yr the upper limit on the exposure to galactic cosmic rays in gas-rich meteorites. We also question the assumptions made by this group regarding the distribution of ejecta during the cratering processes. A complete description of this model had not been published at the time of this writing.

III. GENERALIZATION OF OUR MODEL TO LARGE ASTEROIDS

The Housen *et al.* model has been restricted so far to asteroids sufficiently small that their ejecta blankets surround the entire bodies. Unfortunately, this leaves out a significant number of asteroids. For example, most asteroids are known to be C-type (see Zellner's chapter in this book) which may imply fairly low compositional strengths. Even bodies composed of inherently strong material may have been sufficiently fractured and comminuted so as to respond to impacts as weak material. As previously stated, the Housen *et al.* assumption of widespread ejecta does not apply to weak bodies larger than ~ 10 km diameter. Also omitted from consideration are strong bodies larger than ~ 300 km, which include such important potential meteorite parent bodies as Vesta. It is also important, in order to test the validity of the general approach of Housen *et al.* to be able to treat the lunar regolith case, for which we have abundant experimental evidence including returned core samples and knowledge of the crater populations and regolith depths.

As ejecta are restricted more and more to the proximity of a crater on larger bodies, it is no longer possible to consider a uniform layer of ejecta surrounding the body. Rather, ejecta blankets vary in thickness from a maximum near the crater rim dwindling away to practically zero far from the crater. The formation and superposition of these ejecta blankets results in a spectrum of surface elevations. However, our model gives a single number, an "average" surface elevation or regolith depth. Clearly this average is of little use if the surface elevation varies greatly over the surface. In order for the average to be meaningful, we retain the concept of a typical region over which most of the ejecta is considered to be approximately of uniform depth. We can assure ourselves of a roughly uniform surface elevation by requiring that ejecta blankets overlap one another extensively, i.e. saturate the surface, before they are included in the typical region. This is analogous to our earlier treatment of erosion by small craters on asteroids. Craters were not included in the typical region until they had overlapped one another extensively. This method allows us to characterize the regolith depth on large bodies without actually specifying the shape of ejecta blankets. Our only requirement is that blanket thickness does not vary wildly with distance from the crater rim so that when saturation of ejecta has occurred, the blankets combine to form a relatively uniform layer of debris.

How do we know when ejecta blankets have saturated the surface? If ejecta blankets had sharp, well-defined boundaries, it would be easy to determine when enough overlap had occurred. In order to make possible a precise definition of ejecta saturation, we construct boundaries for the blankets, in the form of annuli surrounding craters. A boundary does not imply that a blanket cuts off at the edge of an annulus. Rather the annuli are drawn around craters merely to help us decide when saturation has occurred. Specifically, ejecta blankets are said to saturate the surface only if their associated annuli are sufficiently numerous to meet our mathematical criterion of saturation, defined below. Once ejecta blankets (annuli) have saturated, we compute the surface elevation under the assumption that all ejecta is spread in a uniform layer. It is in this sense that our model gives the average surface elevation.

How big should the annuli be? The size chosen determines how well our average surface elevation characterizes the true distribution of elevations. This point is illustrated schematically in Fig. 3 where a portion of the surface is shown both in plan view and cross-section for three different sizes of annuli. So as not to clutter the drawings, only one size of crater is drawn. In each case enough craters are drawn so that the annuli just saturate. Figure 3a shows that annuli which are too big saturate before the blankets do, resulting in highly non-uniform ejecta deposits which are not described well by the average surface elevation computed in the model. Very small annuli (Fig. 3c) saturate long after the blankets do (note, for clarity the circles representing the craters were omitted from Fig. 3c). Hence there are blankets, from craters larger than those shown in the plan view, which overlap enough to produce uniform effects but which are omitted from the typical region because their annuli have not yet saturated. The model therefore underestimates the true regolith depth. Annuli which more realistically



Fig. 3. Annuli are drawn around craters to help determine when ejecta blankets have saturated the surface (i.e. when ejecta should be included in the typical region). Oversized annuli saturate too early resulting in a distribution of surface elevations which is poorly approximated by our average elevation. Undersized annuli saturate long after blankets do. Hence there are craters (larger than those shown in Fig. 6) whose uniform ejecta deposit is wrongfully ignored because their annuli are not saturated. Annuli that better represent the extent of ejecta blankets (nominal case) saturate when a nearly uniform debris layer is produced by overlap of blankets.

represent the extent of ejecta blankets (Fig. 3b) saturate when the blankets have overlapped sufficiently to produce a relatively uniform debris layer. We are now faced with the problem of finding this nominal annulus width: a width small enough to give meaning to our average surface elevation, but large enough so that the regolith depth is not underestimated. Not only must we specify the width of an annulus for a given crater, but we must also specify how the annulus size varies with crater diameter. We adopt two models for the radial width (i.e. outer radius minus inner radius) of an annulus: (1) the width is a constant a_1 independent of crater diameter, as is implied by some experimental and theoretical studies of ejecta velocity distributions, and (2) the width is a constant, a_2 , times the crater diameter, as suggested by some studies of ejecta blanket topographic profiles. These two models, which are hereafter referred to as Type 1 and Type 2 ejecta blankets respectively, produce two distinct expressions for the surface elevation in the typical region as a function of time. The method used to compute nominal values for a_1 and a_2 is described below.

The definition of crater saturation, developed by Housen et al. (1978, 1979), is used here and extended to include saturation of ejecta blankets

(annuli). If f is the fraction of total asteroidal surface area which is taken up by the typical region, then one can show

$$f = e^{-\lambda} \tag{1}$$

where λ is either the integrated area (expressed in units of the asteroid surface area) of all craters produced in some diameter interval, or in the case of ejecta blankets the integrated area of all annuli produced by craters in some diameter interval, during time *t*. That is,

$$\lambda = \int_{\Delta D} (\operatorname{area}) t \, \mathrm{d}N(D) \tag{2}$$

where dN(D) is the number of craters produced on the asteroid in the diameter increment dD, per unit area per unit time, and ΔD is the diameter interval we integrate over. By area in Eq. (2) we mean the area of a crater or of an annulus. For example, we compute the diameter, $D_s(t)$, of the largest crater that saturates the surface at time t by integrating in Eq. (2) over all atypical craters,

$$\lambda = \int_{D_s}^{D_r} (\pi D^2/4) t \, \mathrm{d}N(D) \tag{3}$$

where D_r is the diameter of the largest crater that can form without rupturing the asteroid. In words, Eq. (1) tells us that f is the fraction of surface area exterior to those atypical craters over whose areas we integrate in Eq. (3); that is f is the fractional area occupied by the typical region. An expression for $D_s(t)$ is obtained by specifying the form of the cratering flux, dN(D). We adopt a power law of the form

$$\mathrm{d}N(D) = -K\alpha D^{\alpha-1} \mathrm{d}D \tag{4}$$

where K and α are constants determined from observational data on asteroids and the meteoroid complex combined with scaling laws that relate impact kinetic energy to resulting crater diameter. Substituting Eq. (3) into Eq. (1) and solving for D_s yields

$$D_{s}(t) = \left[D_{r}^{\alpha+2} + C/t\right]^{\frac{1}{(\alpha+2)}}$$
(5)

where

$$C = -4(\alpha + 2)\ln(f)/\pi K\alpha .$$
 (5a)

Similarly, in the case of ejecta blankets, we let $D'_{s,i}(t)$ be the diameter of the largest craters whose ejecta annuli have saturated the surface at time t.

The subscript i (i = 1,2) indicates the ejecta blanket model used. In Eq. (2) we integrate from $D'_{s,i}(t)$ to D_r and the "area" is the area of an annulus for either Type 1 or 2 ejecta blankets. From Eq. (1) and an equation for λ analogous to Eq. (3) we find, in the case of Type 1 blankets,

$$(D_r^{\alpha+1} - D_{s,1}'^{\alpha+1})/(\alpha+1) + a_1(D_r^{\alpha} - D_{s,1}'^{\alpha})/\alpha + C_1/t = 0$$
(6)

where

$$C_1 = -\ln(f)/\pi K a_1 \alpha . \tag{6a}$$

Eq. (6) is solved numerically to find $D'_{s,1}(t)$. An analytical expression is possible for Type 2 blankets,

$$D_{s,2}'(t) = \left[D_r^{\alpha+2} + C_2/t \right]^{\frac{1}{(\alpha+2)}}$$
(7)

where

$$C_2 = -(\alpha + 2)\ln(f)/\pi K \alpha a_2(a_2 + 1).$$
(7a)

Notice that together, $D_s(t)$ and $D'_{s,i}(t)$ split the crater population into three parts (Fig. 1b).

- 1. Craters smaller than $D_s(t)$ remove regolith from the typical region.
- 2. The craters larger than $D_s(t)$ but smaller than $D'_{s,i}(t)$ do not saturate the surface and so do not reside in the typical region. However, the ejecta blankets of these craters are saturated and so contribute to regolith buildup.
- 3. Craters larger than $D'_{s,i}(t)$ do not affect regolith evolution in the typical region because neither the craters themselves nor their ejecta annuli saturate the surface.

Even before performing the calculations, we might guess, by comparing Fig. 1a to 1b, that regolith buildup will be reduced on large asteroids compared to small bodies, because $D'_{s,i}(t)$ reduces the number of large craters which deposit ejecta into the typical region. We must remember, of course, that large asteroids retain more impact ejecta than do small ones; it is not yet clear how regolith thickness should vary with asteroid size. We next use Eqs. (5), (6) and (7) to derive an expression for the surface elevation in the typical region.

The surface elevation, R_i (i = 1,2 for Type 1 and 2 blankets), of the typical region, with respect to the center of the asteroid, changes during each modeled time step due to (1) *erosional* ejection of material from the asteroid by the saturating sub- D_s cratering impacts; (2) *deposition* of ejecta that fail to escape the asteroid from sub- $D'_{s,i}$ impacts, whose ejecta blankets saturate the surface; and (3) *migration* of the typical region into previously atypical

regions during each time step, which requires a retrospective accounting for the erosion and deposition that had occurred earlier. We consider each of these processes separately.

(1) Erosion. Craters are assumed to have the shape of "spherical caps" with depth/diameter ratio μ . The volume, ϕ , of material excavated from a crater of diameter D is

$$\phi = \pi \mu \left(3 + 4\mu^2\right) D^3 / 24. \tag{8}$$

Multiplication of ϕ by the crater flux and integration over diameters smaller than D_s yields

$$(\mathrm{d}R_i/\mathrm{d}t)_{\mathrm{erosion}} = -\int_0^{D_s(t)} \phi(D) \mathrm{d}N. \tag{9}$$

(2) Deposition. If γ is the fraction of ejecta that has sufficient velocity to escape the asteroid, then the rate of change of elevation due to fallback of ejecta from all sub- $D'_{s,i}$ craters is

$$(\mathrm{d}R_i/\mathrm{d}t)_{\mathrm{deposition}} = \int_{0}^{D'_{s,i}(t)} \phi(D)(1-\gamma)\mathrm{d}N. \tag{10}$$

(3) Migration of the typical region. As previously atypical craters or annuli are incorporated into the typical region, the prior erosion or deposition of material from these areas must be taken into account. In a time increment, dt, previously atypical craters in the diameter interval $D_s(t)$ to $D_s(t + dt)$ saturate the surface and previously atypical ejecta blankets associated with craters in the interval $D'_{s,i}(t)$ to $D'_{s,i}(t + dt)$ saturate the surface. These craters have been accumulating from time 0 to t. Thus the incremental change in R_i due to migration of the typical region is

$$(dR_{i})_{\text{migration}} = -t \int_{D_{s}(t)}^{D_{s}(t+dt)} \phi(D) dN + t \int_{D_{s,i}(t)}^{D_{s,i}'(t+dt)} \phi(D)(1-\gamma) dN \quad (11)$$

or

$$(dR_i/dt)_{\text{migration}} = K\alpha D_s^{\alpha-1} \phi(D_s)t dD_s/dt$$

$$- K\alpha (1-\gamma) D_{s,i}^{\alpha-1} \phi(D_{s,i}')t dD_{s,i}'/dt.$$
(12)

The expression for the total rate of change of R_i is found by summing Eqs. (9), (10) and (12),

$$(dR_{i}/dt)_{total} = C_{o} \left[D_{s}^{\alpha+3}(t) - (1-\gamma)D_{s,i}^{\alpha+3}(t) + (\alpha+3)tD_{s}^{\alpha+2}(t)dD_{s}(t)/dt - (1-\gamma)(\alpha+3)tD_{s,i}^{\alpha+2}(t)dD_{s,i}^{\prime}(t)/dt \right]$$
(13)

where

$$C_0 = \pi K \alpha \mu \left(3 + 4\mu^2\right) / 24(\alpha + 3). \tag{13a}$$

Equation (13) is a general expression which is numerically integrated to find the surface elevation in the typical region as a function of time. Note that $dD_s(t)/dt$ is obtained from Eq. (5) and $dD'_{s,i}(t)/dt$ is obtained from Eqs. (6) or (7).

In order for the above equations to be useful, one must of course specify the values of the parameters involved. We will not elaborate on the selection or justification of the numerical values used or their physical significance in the model unless pertinent to subsequent discussions. Unless otherwise stated, we adopt the values given in the paper of Housen *et al.* (1979), to which the reader is referred for a more detailed treatment. Many of the selected parameters are based on laboratory cratering experiments into weak materials (sand) and strong materials (basalt).

As will be discussed in the next section, the nature of regolith development is greatly affected by the size of crater produced in any given impact. In general, we assume the relationships between impact kinetic energy, E, and resulting crater diameter, D, to be of the form

$$D \propto E^{\frac{1}{3}}$$
 (strength scaling) (14)

$$D \propto E^{0.29} g^{-\frac{1}{6}}$$
 (gravity scaling) (15)

where g is the gravitational acceleration at the asteroid surface. As demonstrated by Gault and Wedekind (1977), strength scaling applies when target strength dominates over gravity, i.e., when $s/\rho gD >> 1$, where s is the target strength and ρ is the target density. Gravity scaling applies when $s/\rho gD$ <<1. Actually the theoretical limiting values for the gravity scaling exponents of E and g are 1/4 and -1/4 respectively, but the adopted values of 0.29 and -1/6 are obtained from experiments in real materials. One can use the ratio $s/\rho gD$ to determine whether Eq. (14) or (15) is appropriate for a particular asteroid. In Fig. 4 we show the regions where $s/\rho gD$ is large or small (note that s and ρ are fixed for each of the two types of asteroids we model, strong or weak). The main effect of the two scaling laws on regolith evolution is that gravity scaling tends to produce relatively few large craters and more small ones, compared with strength scaling.

In order to specify the nominal values for annuli widths (i.e. a_1 and a_2) we employ experimentally determined velocity distributions of crater ejecta

or



Fig. 4. Domains of applicability of two cratering laws. The appropriate law depends on the ratio of target strength s, to gravitational strength ρgD (ρ is the target density, g the gravity, and D the crater diameter). A large ratio suggests "strength scaling" where D \propto K.E.^{1/3} (K.E. is the impact kinetic energy). A small ratio suggests "gravity scaling" where $D \propto$ K.E.^{0.29}. The stippled area indicates a zone of transition between the two cratering laws; here the ratio is neither large nor small. (This figure was constructed from the work of Gault and Wedekind 1977.)

(c.f. Housen *et al.* 1979 and references therein). Using these velocity data and an ejection angle of 45° , the nominal value of a_1 is computed so that 90% of the ejected mass resides within the annulus. For Type 2 blankets, the ejecta annulus width, for a crater of diameter D, is a_2D . We choose a_2 such that $a_2 = a_1 D'_{s,2}$ where $D'_{s,2}$ is evaluated at the end of the evolution. This is done to insure that the largest craters (i.e. those near $D_{s,2}$ at the end of the evolution), which dominate regolith growth, do not have annuli whose widths are inconsistent with the value computed from the ejecta velocity data. Our choice of the 90th percentile in the ejecta distribution is somewhat arbitrary. However, as stated earlier (Fig. 3), we must avoid making the annuli too large (e.g. using 100 %) or too small (\leq a few tens of percent?). We note in the next section that our ejecta blanket model works reasonably well when we model regolith evolution for the lunar maria. Realizing the uncertainty involved in the choice of 90 %, we illustrate, in our calculations, the changes in regolith evolution when the annulus width is varied from the nominal value.

IV. RESULTS

Model calculations for two large asteroids are shown in Figs. 5 and 6. Figures 5a and 6a show, for both Type 1 and 2 ejecta blankets, the surface elevation in the typical region as a function of time. For each ejecta blanket type, we plot two curves representing elevations when annuli widths are varied by ± 25 % from nominal values. Figures 5b and 6b illustrate the relative rates at which ejecta blankets bury regolith grains versus the rate of excavation by craters. We show only one burial curve for each ejecta blanket type (which corresponds to the nominal annulus width) because the variation of ± 25 % results in very little variation in the burial curves. The curves in Figs. 5b and 6b are cumulative in the sense that the depth shown represents burial by blankets of a given thickness or greater and excavation to a given depth or greater. Both Figs. 5 and 6 represent strong asteroids whose internal strength is comparable to that of basalt. We do not present results for large weak asteroids since the adopted low ejecta velocities for weak targets (Housen et al. 1978, 1979) result in a blanket whose annular area is much smaller than the area of the crater itself. Thus craters saturate the surface before their ejecta blankets do, and so are incorporated into the typical region while their ejecta remain in the atypical region. We do not consider this to be a physically realistic situation. Probably the effective strength of all large bodies is reasonably strong.

The evolution for a 1000-km diameter asteroid is shown in Fig. 5. Gravity scaling is used, because the craters which affect the regolith depth the most (i.e. craters near $D'_{s,i}$ at the end of the evolution) are roughly 100 km in diameter. Figure 4 suggests, for craters of this size, that gravity scaling is



Fig. 5. Regolith evolution on a 1000-km diameter asteroid of high strength for the two ejecta blanket models defined in the text. Figure 5a shows the surface elevation in the typical region as a function of time. For each ejecta blanket type, the upper and lower curves correspond to a blanket size 25 % greater and 25 % less than the nominal value computed from ejecta velocity data. Figure 5b shows the thickness of ejecta blankets (of depth \geq to that shown) which form and the depth to which an excavation occurs as a function of the time interval between these events.



Fig. 6. A 500 km diameter asteroid of high strength. The amount of regolith developed is roughly equal to that on the 1000 km body because even though more ejecta escape here (5 % as opposed to 1 % for the 1000 km asteroid) the ejecta blankets on this asteroid are bigger so more craters can deposit material into the typical region. Just as for the 1000 km object, excavation rates are comparable to burial rates. Regolith grains should be excavated few times over the lifetime of the asteroid.

appropriate. The nominal ejecta blanket size is chosen to be 75 km on the basis of experimental data on ejecta velocities. For each ejecta blanket type, the lower of the pair of curves corresponds to an annulus width of 55 km (nominal value minus 25 %). As is expected, less widespread ejecta means less regolith is developed in the typical region because it takes longer for ejecta blankets to saturate the surface and deposit their material onto the typical region. Roughly 1.2 km of regolith is accumulated before the asteroid is catastrophically ruptured by an energetic impact. Figure 5b shows that the rates of burial and excavation are comparable so that some gardening of the regolith is expected. If we consider a point on the surface at some time (whose position is fixed with respect to the center of the asteroid), then the rate of excavation experienced by the point decreases with time because of burial by ejecta. By integrating the excavation rate it is found that regolith grains may be excavated a few times over the lifetime of the asteroid.

The case of a 500 km asteroid is shown in Fig. 6. Once again, the largest craters that deposit material onto the typical region are large enough (~ 110 km) to warrant the use of gravity scaling (Fig. 4). Even though somewhat more ejecta are lost from this asteroid than from the 1000 km body (5 % as opposed to 1 %), roughly comparable regolith depths are developed during the same period of time. This is because of the more widespread blankets on this smaller object. Here the nominal annulus width is 150 km. Reference to Fig. 6b shows that again some gardening of the regolith is expected.

V. DISCUSSION OF RESULTS

Asteroids

We may gain general insight into regolith evolution on asteroids by comparing the results for large asteroids with the calculations for smaller ones. A summary of regolith depths for various sizes of strong asteroids is given in Table III. For the smallest bodies, nearly all impact ejecta escape, so only thin dusty coatings are expected to exist. With increasing asteroid diameter, more ejecta are retained, hence, more regolith is developed. This trend is exhibited by all asteroids which are small enough such that crater ejecta are more or less globablly distributed (diameters ≤ 300 km). For even larger bodies, three effects are important: (1) still more ejecta are retained; (2) a transition is made from strength scaling to gravity scaling; and (3) ejecta blankets become less widespread. The latter two effects, which tend to decrease regolith depth, dominate over the retention of more ejecta, as illustrated in Table III. Gravity scaling produces a steeper crater flux, i.e. a more negative value of α in Eq. (4) than does strength scaling. This results in relatively fewer large craters and more small ones. Since for the adopted impacting population most of the ejecta mass is from the larger craters, the reduction in large craters reduces the amount of regolith developed. This,

TABLE III

Asteroid Diameter (km)	Fragmentation Time (Gyr)	Regolith Depth
10	0.48	< 1 mm
100	1.52	200 m
300	2.63	3.5 km
500	3.39	1.2 km
1000	4.80	1.2 km

Regolith Depths Accumulated on Strong Asteroids before Rupture

together with the decreased ejecta blanket areas, causes the regolith depth to decrease on the large asteroids.

For still larger bodies even less regolith would develop. Notice that once a transition from strength scaling to gravity scaling has been made, crater diameters decrease with increasing gravity. As ejecta blanketing decreases and more numerous small craters are produced, we find that regolith stirring and gardening increase for large asteroids. The surface does not gain a protective shield of deposited ejecta as fast as on smaller bodies.

Comparison with the Moon

In order to check our model for large bodies and to help delineate the differences between regolith evolution on asteroids and the moon, we have used our model to compute the regolith depth expected to develop on the lunar maria. To model the lunar environment we reduce the mass flux of impacting projectiles by a factor of 10^3 and increase the impact velocity from 5 km sec⁻¹ to 20 km sec⁻¹ (appropriate to the change from 3 AU to I AU). Although there is evidence that the mass flux is more nearly constant with heliocentric distance for small particles, the flux of large objects (e.g. observable asteroids) which dominate regolith production is lower by the factor of 10³ at 1 AU. But by underestimating the lunar flux of smaller particles, the amount of gardening of the lunar regolith is underestimated by our method and, hence, is not discussed. The craters produced by the adopted flux at 1 AU in a diameter interval about 10 km agree well with crater counts on typical lunar maria. Using a blanket size of 10 km (the nominal value is ~ 20 km) we find that ~ 7 m of regolith is accumulated in 3.5 Gyr (~12 m accumulates for 100 km blankets). The calculated depths are slightly higher than the observed value (~ 5 m), but the agreement is satisfactory given the precision of the input parameters; therefore, we have confidence in our model for large asteroids.

In general, asteroids that do not lose most of their ejecta develop thicker regoliths than those on the lunar maria. The two main effects, illustrated in



Fig. 7. A schematic illustration of the processes which make asteroidal regoliths differ from the lunar regolith. An asteroid at 3 AU develops more regolith, in the same period of time, than does a similar sized body at 1 AU because of the higher flux of large craters at 3 AU. For two bodies of different size, both at 1 AU (or 3 AU), the larger body develops less regolith because the higher gravity makes less widespread ejecta blankets and smaller craters.

Fig. 7, are differences in crater flux, and size of body.

(1) Differences in crater flux. Consider for example, a Vesta-sized object at 3 AU. Roughly 1.5 km of regolith is developed in 3.5 Gyr. If this body were moved to 1 AU, it would accumulate only ~ 30 m of regolith in 3.5 Gyr due solely to the reduced flux at 1 AU. Obviously, for equal evolution times, if the cratering flux is reduced then the amount of regolith is also reduced. The smaller mass flux and higher impact velocity at 1 AU result in a crater production rate which is a factor of 100 below that at 3 AU. The reason that the regolith depth only decreases by a factor of 50, rather than by a factor of 100, is because regolith growth is not linear in time.

(2) Size of the body. Comparing the Vesta-sized asteroid at 1 AU with the moon, we see that the moon develops the lesser amount of regolith. The higher gravity field of the moon causes ejecta to be less widespread. Thus the ejecta blanket annuli, associated with craters of some given diameter, take longer to saturate on the moon than on the asteroid, i.e. ejecta take longer to be incorporated into the typical region on the moon. Thus, at any given time, less regolith has been deposited into the typical region on the moon. The differing gravity fields on the two objects has another effect. The most important craters (i.e. just smaller than $D'_{s,i}$ at 3.5 Gyr) which contribute to regolith buildup are roughly a few kilometers in diameter for the moon and ~

20 km for the Vesta-sized body at 1 AU. Reference to Fig. 4 shows that gravity scaling applies to both bodies. This means that impacts of the same energy produce a smaller crater on the moon, so that again less regolith is developed.

In summary, the deepest regoliths occur on rocky asteroids ~ 300 km in diameter. Smaller and larger objects both evolve thinner regoliths; smaller objects lose too much of their ejecta and larger objects have smaller craters and more localized ejecta blankets due to their higher gravity fields.

Our conclusions are based on the assumptions of present-day velocities and collision rates in the asteroid belt and on present-day solar activity. For these parameters, there are no quantitative estimates which pertain to earlier epochs in solar system evolution. However, our assumption of present-day values is conservative in the sense that the increased collision rates and lower relative velocities, which are thought to have characterized the asteroid belt in very early times, would make regolith production more efficient.

Acknowledgments. We appreciate the feedback on our previous and current modeling efforts which we have received from many of our colleagues, especially E. Anders, D. E. Gault, W. K. Hartmann, P. Pellas, G. W. Wetherill and A. Woronow. We wish to thank J. Wasson whose constructive criticism resulted in many improvements in our manuscript. Thanks also go to Lynn Lane and Reea Rodriguez for the extra effort they invested in producing the manuscript. This work was supported in part by a NASA grant to the University of Arizona and a NASW contract with the Planetary Science Institute.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Anders, E. 1978. Most stony meteorites come from the asteroid belt. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrision and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 57-76.
- Brownlee, D. E., and Rajan, R. S. 1973. Micrometeorite craters discovered on chondrule-like objects from Kapoeta meteorite. *Science* 182: 1341-1344.
- Chapman, C. R. 1971. Surface properties of asteroids. Ph.D. dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Crozaz, G., and Dust, S. 1977. Irradiation history of lunar cores and the regolith. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3001-3016.
- Dollfus, A. 1971. Physical studies of asteroids by polarization of the light. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 95-116.
- Dran, J. C.; Duraud, J. P.; Langevin, Y.; and Maurette, M. 1979. The predicted irradiation record of asteroidal regoliths and the origin of gas-rich meteorites. *Lunar Science X*, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 309-311.
- Duraud, J. P.; Langevin, Y.; and Maurette, M. 1979. An analytical model for the regolith evolution of small bodies in the solar system. *Lunar Science X*, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 323-325.

- Eberhardt, P.; Geiss, J.; and Grogler, N. 1966. Distribution of rare gases in the pyroxene and feldspar of the Khor Temiki Meteorite. *Earth and Planet. Sci. Lett.* 1: 7-12.
- Gault, D. E.; Hörz, F.; Brownlee, D. E.; and Hartung, J. B. 1974. Mixing of the lunar regolith. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. V (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2365-2386.
- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. A. 1977. Experimental hypervelocity impact into quartz sand. II. Effects of gravitational acceleration. In *Impact and Explosion Cratering*, eds. D. J. Roddy, R. O. Pepin and R. B. Merrill (New York: Pergamon Press), pp. 1231-1244.
- Goswami, J. N.; Hutcheon, I. D.; and Macdougall, J. D. 1976. Microcraters and solar flare tracks in crystals from carbonaceous chondrites and lunar breccias. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 543-562.
- Heiken, G. 1975. Petrology of lunar soils. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. 13: 567-587.
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Chapman, C. R.; and Greenberg, R. 1979. Asteroidal regoliths. *Icarus* (in press).
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Greenberg, R.; and Chapman, C. R. 1978. Regolith evolution on small bodies. *Lunar Science IX*, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 546-548.
- Kerridge, J. F., and Kieffer, S. W. 1977. A constraint on impact theories of chondrule formation.
- Lal, D., and Rajan, R. S. 1969. Observations on space irradiation of individual crystals of gas-rich meteorites. *Nature* 223: 269-271.
- Langevin, Y., and Arnold, J. R. 1977. The evolution of the lunar regolith. Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 5: 449-489.
- Langevin, Y., and Maurette, M. 1976. A Monte Carlo simulation of galactic cosmic ray effects in the lunar regolith. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 75-91.
- Macdougall, D.; Rajan, R. S.; and Price, P. B. 1974. Gas-rich meteorites: Possible evidence for origin on a regolith. Science 183: 73-74.
- Matson, D. L.; Johnson, I. V.; and Veeder, G. J. 1977. Soil maturity and planetary regoliths: The moon, Mercury, and the asteroids. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1001-1011.
- Oberbeck, V. R.; Quaide, W. L.; Mahan, M.; and Paulson, J. 1973. Monte Carlo calculations of lunar regolith thickness distributions. *Icarus* 19: 87-107.
- Pellas, P.; Poupeau, G.; Lorin, J. C.; Reeves, H.; and Audouze, J. 1969. Primitive low-energy particle irradiation of meteoritic crystals. *Nature* 223: 272-274.
- Rajan, R. S. 1974. On the irradiation history and origin of gas-rich meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 38: 777-788.
- Rajan, R. S.; Brownlee, D. E.; Heiken, G. H.; and McKay, D. S. 1974. Glassy agglutinate-like objects in the Bununu howardite. *Meteoritics* 9: 394-397.
- Suess, H. E.; Wänke, H.; and Wlotzka, F. 1964. On the origin of gas-rich meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 28: 595-607.
- Wahl, W. 1952. The brecciated stony meteorites and meteorites containing foreign fragments. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 2: 91-117.
- Wänke, H. 1965. Der Sonnenwind as Quelle der Uredelgase in Steinmeteoriten. Zs.f. Naturf. 20a: 946-949.
- Warner, J. L. 1972. Metamorphism of Apollo 14 breccias. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 1: 623-643.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1970. On the early history of meteorites. Evidence from glasses, from fossil particle tracks and from the noble gases. Ph.D. dissertation, University of California at San Diego.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1971. Particle track studies and the origin of gas-rich meteorites. Center for Meteorite Studies (monograph), Tempe, Ariz.: Arizona State University.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1973. Foreign inclusions in stony meteorites. I. Carbonaceous chondritic xenoliths in the Kapoeta howardite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 1985-1989.
- Wilkening, L. L., and Clayton, R. N. 1974. Foreign inclusions in stony meteorites. II. Rare gases and oxygen isotopes in a carbonaceous chondritic xenolith in the Plainview gas-rich chondrite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 38: 937-945.

PHOBOS AND DEIMOS: A PREVIEW OF WHAT ASTEROIDS ARE LIKE?

J. VEVERKA and P. THOMAS Cornell University

Phobos and Deimos are small, very dark asteroid-like satellites. While both are irregular, their shapes can be approximated by triaxial ellipsoids. Phobos is about 27 x 21 x 19 km across; Deimos is about 15 x 12 x 11 km. The synchronous spin periods of the satellites are comparable with those of asteroids $-7^{h}39^{m}$ for Phobos and $30^{h}17^{m}$ for Deimos. Both are heavily cratered and completely covered with a regolith whose microstructure appears to be lunar-like. While the disk-integrated photometric properties of the two satellites are similar, high-resolution Viking Orbiter images have shown that the surfaces have significantly different morphologies. On Deimos, but not on Phobos, one sees brighter albedo patches and craters with conspicuous fill. The surface of the inner satellite is covered by sets of extensive, pitted, linear depressions which have no counterparts on Deimos. The Viking images of Phobos and Deimos provide valuable clues to what the surfaces of small asteroids are like. For instance, the data indicate that even tiny bodies, with negligible surface gravities, can retain hundreds of meters of regolith, and display high surface densities of ejecta blocks. The data suggest also that craters on small asteroids will be similar in morphology to those on the moon, with raised rims and depth-diameter ratios comparable to those of small lunar craters. The Phobos/Deimos experience proves that the surfaces of two small bodies can be nearly identical in terms of many disk-integrated properties but yet be strikingly different in morphology. It is noteworthy that extensive and rather uniformly distributed albedo markings occur on Deimos, the presence of which would not be suspected from disk-integrated measurements. All in all, asteroid surfaces are probably much more varied and interesting than suggested by available disk-integrated observations.

While we no longer think of asteroids as simple points of light, still, by and large, most of our data about minor planets refer to the average physical characteristics of their surfaces. This situation is unavoidable: Earth-based observations of asteroids are restricted to disk-integrated measurements by the minute apparent diameters of these bodies. Yet, with the first spacecraft mission to an asteroid only ten or fifteen years away, we must strive to relinquish some of the simplistic ideas about asteroids and their surfaces that have resulted from this restricted perspective. Almost certainly the surfaces of asteroids will prove much more varied and interesting than we suspect from available disk-integrated observations.

While we have yet to obtain our first detailed look at the surface of an asteroid, spacecraft investigations of Phobos and Deimos, the two tiny satellites of Mars, probably provide a good preview of what asteroid surfaces are like.

Although it has been suggested that Phobos and Deimos may be captured asteroids, or at least that they are objects which formed in the general region of the asteroid belt and were captured by Mars (Burns 1978; Hunten 1978; Veverka 1978 etc.), the validity of this view is not essential to the argument in this chapter. The suggestion is based on the low mean density of the satellites (Table 1; Duxbury 1979, personal communication) and on their spectral reflectance curves (e.g. Pang and Rhodes 1979). These data indicate that Phobos and Deimos are made of some low-density carbonaceous material of the sort that some models (Lewis 1974) claim formed only in the asteroid belt and beyond. Burns (1978), Hunten (1978) and others have discussed specific scenarios for the capture of Phobos and Deimos very early in the evolution of Mars. Burns, following a discussion by Pollack *et al.* (1978), invokes capture due to the drag from a "circumplanetary envelope" or "preplanetary nebula," while Hunten relies on drag from a "protoatmosphere."

Whatever the provenance of Phobos and Deimos, their physical characteristics – sizes, shapes, rotation periods, surface gravities – are similar to those of small asteroids (Table I). If Phobos were still in the asteroid belt it would be classified as a C object in the TRIAD scheme: Deimos would fall close to the boundary between C and U objects (Table II; Fig. 1). Both on a p_V versus (U-V) and on a (U-B) versus (B-V) graph, Phobos plots as a C object (Figs. 1a, b). Strictly speaking Deimos plots as a U object (Figs. 1a,b,c), but the error bars are large enough for it to be a C. Note that Fig. 1a definitely excludes the possibility that Deimos in an E object. The view that Deimos should be considered an extreme C object is consistent with the fact

that its spectral reflectance curve is generally similar to that of Phobos (Pang and Rhodes 1979).

TABLE I

	Phobos	Deimos	Notes ^a
Mean Radius: R(km)	10.5	6.5	A
Axes (radii): $a \ge b \ge c(km)$	13.5x10.5x9.0	7.5x6.0x5.0	В
a/b	~1.3	~1.3	
a/c	~1.5	~1.5	
Spin Period: P(hr)	7.65	30.29	С
Lightcurve Amplitude: Δm	~0.2	~0.2	D
Mean Density: $\overline{\rho}$ (gcm ⁻³)	1.9 ± 0.5	1.5 ± 0.5	E
Surface Gravity: $g(\text{cm sec}^{-2})$	~0.3 -0.6	~0.3	F
Escape Velocity: V_{esc} (m sec ⁻¹)	~15	~10	F

Physical Characteristics of Phobos and Deimos

^aNotes: A: Volume = $\frac{4}{3}\pi R^3$; B: Approximating shape by a triaxial ellipsoid (Duxbury 1979); C: Synchronous with orbital period; D: Estimated from shape (Noland and Veverka 1976*a*); E: From Duxbury (1979, personal communication); F: From Goguen and Burns (1978); Housen and Davis (1978).

TABLE II

Photometric Characteristics of Phobos and Deimos

	Phobos	Deimos	Notesa
Mean Opposition Magnitude: Vo	11.4	12.45	A
(B-V)	0.65 ± 0.05	0.65 ± 0.05	В
(U-B)	0.28 ± 0.1	0.18 ± 0.1	В
p_V	0.05 ± 0.01	0.06 ± 0.01	В
$P_{\min}(\%)$		-1.5 ± 0.1	С
Phase Coefficient: $\beta(mag/deg)$	0.032	0.030	D
Intrinsic Phase Coefficient: $\beta_i \text{ (mag/deg)}$	0.019	0.017	D

^aNotes: A: Veverka (1977); B: From French (1979, personal communication); C: Zellner (1972); D: Noland and Veverka (1976*b*; 1977*a*,*b*).

It has been stressed by Chapman (1978) and others that the present environment of Phobos and Deimos is sufficiently different from that of a typical asteroid that the surface morphologies and detailed regolith properties of Phobos and Deimos may be quite different from those of asteroids of a comparable size. The main point of this argument is that the satellites are in the gravitational field of Mars and that the trajectories of ejecta are



Fig. 1. Phobos and Deimos in the TRIAD scheme (c.f. Bowell et al. 1978).

determined mostly by Mars' gravity field and not by the field of the satellites themselves. Soter (1971) and others have discussed a mechanism by which the satellites can recapture ejecta, and it has been argued that the surfaces of Phobos and Deimos could have been modified significantly by this process in terms of their morphology, regolith properties, crater densities, etc. Since

TABLE III

Surface Processes on Asteroids

Туре	Process	Effect
External	Cratering	Produces regolith blocks craters spallation scars, facets, edges etc. grooves (?) May compact regolith.
Surface	Gravity	Produces downslope movement of loose material.
Internal	"Volcanism"	On some C objects, may produce release of volatiles (eg. H ₂ O vapor).
		On larger objects may produce lava flows.

most of the proposed origins for the satellites consider them to have been in Mars' orbit essentially since the formation of the planet, the recapture mechanism could have been in operation for a very long time. According to Soter the process should have been most important for Phobos. Yet there has been no concrete observational evidence of its effectiveness on the surface of the inner satellite. Perhaps the effects are not readily discernible from those of other, more universal processes, or the relative efficiency of the recapture mechanism has been overestimated. Such an overestimate could result either from overimplifications in the modeling or from an underestimate of the effectiveness of competing processes.

With the above caveat, we now proceed to discuss the surfaces of Phobos and Deimos as the best available examples of what asteroid surfaces may be like. Whether this approach is justified will become apparent as soon as we have examined the surface of a single small C object in the asteroid belt from a spacecraft.

I. SURFACE PROCESSES ON SMALL BODIES

Of the various processes that will determine the appearance of an asteroid's surface, impact cratering on all scales is the most important (Table III). Impacts will comminute the outer layers of a body into regolith, produce local topography (craters, large blocks of ejcta, etc.) and determine the overall shape of the object.

1.1 Shape of Small Bodies Determined by Cratering

The present shapes of Phobos and Deimos clearly result from a long



Fig. 2. Silhouettes of Deimos.

Fig. 3. Silhouettes of Phobos.

history of cratering on a variety of scales. While both objects are *approximately* triaxial in form (Duxbury 1974), their precise shapes are actually much more complicated, as can be seen from the silhouette sketches in Figs. 2 and 3. Thomas (1978) has shown that the shape of Deimos can be thought of as a series of irregular facets joined by pronounced ridges. These facets and ridges suggest that present-day Deimos has been fashioned by impacts from a larger object (c.f. experiments by Gault and Wedekind 1969). The facets, edges, and the saddle-like topography approximately centered on the south pole of Deimos (Fig. 2) do not have the morphology of craters, but rather those of spallation scars (c.f. Gault and Wedekind 1969). In fact, the largest distinctly recognizable crater on Deimos today is only 2.3 km in diameter.

On Phobos, well-defined craters range up to 10 km in diameter (Stickney). The three largest Stickney, Hall (5 km) and Roche (5 km) have modified the satellite's shape conspicuously (Fig. 3). High phase angle images such as that shown in Fig. 4b clearly demonstrate that the surface topography, limb profiles, cross-sections or silhouettes of small bodies are largely determined by the distribution of large and medium-sized craters. It is



Fig. 4. The irregular shapes of Phobos and Deimos. (a) Deimos at a phase angle of 122° (Viking Image 464A03). (b) Phobos at a phase angle of 87°. The large crater is Stickney. (Viking Image 203A15.)

less evident, but equally true that these characteristics are also determined by a superposition of large craters of all ages including some very degraded ones (Fig. 5). It was noted by Thomas (1978) that the degraded rims of those very old craters often line up into more or less continuous ridges which can be traced for tens of kilometers along the satellite's surface (Fig. 5).

The low phase angle lightcurves of Phobos and Deimos are probably roughly sinusoidal with an amplitude of about 0.2 mag (Noland and Veverka 1976a) and one expects that they could be matched fairly well by using ellipsoidal models of the satellites. The true surfaces, however, are much more complicated (Figs. 2, 3, 4), and under certain viewing and lighting conditions, especially at large phase angles, simple approximations to the shapes can be quite misleading (Fig. 4a). One can also see that at large phase angles the lightcurves of small asteroids will probably be very complicated and extremely difficult to interpret in terms of any simple model.

1.2 The Morphology of Craters on Small Bodies

The possible morphology of impact craters on low-gravity objects was the subject of much speculation before the first Mariner 9 images of Phobos and Deimos became available in late 1971. Some investigators doubted that such craters would have rims, while a few even speculated that it would be



Fig. 5. Ridges and old, degraded craters on Phobos. A small ray-crater is indicated by the letter (R). (Viking Image 246A62.)


Fig. 6. Variations in crater morphology on Phobos.

difficult to recognize anything resembling craters at all. Needless to say the craters were there in profusion and at least superficially, they resembled those on much larger bodies such as the moon.

Craters of varying degrees of freshness (or degradation can be identified in the Viking images of Phobos and Deimos (Figs. 6 and 7). The fresher craters have conspicuously raised rims (Fig. 6f; Crater #1 in Fig. 7a) suggesting that circum-crater uplift is important in producing raised rims. Thomas (1978) found that the depth-diameter relation is similar to the lunar one, being approximately

$$d = 0.2D \tag{1}$$



Fig. 7. Variations in crater morphology on Deimos.

for craters between 200 meters and 10 km in diameter. Here d is the crater depth and D is the crater diameter.

A detailed examination of the morphology of craters on asteroids would permit crucial tests of various theories of crater formation. For example, Hartmann (1972, 1973) has presented evidence that the morphology of large craters depends significantly on surface gravity. On the moon he describes the following sequence of crater morphology as a function of increasing crater diameter: bowl-shaped craters, craters with one central peak, craters with a cluster of central peaks, craters with a single inner ring, and finally, craters with multiple central rings. By comparing craters on the moon, earth and Mars, Hartmann concluded that the critical diameter D_c at which a transition of crater morphology occurs is fundamentally a function of g (surface gravity measured in cm sec⁻²) and that, approximately:

$$D_c \propto g^{\chi} \tag{2}$$



Fig. 8. Crater morphology as a function of parent body size following Hartmann (1972, 1973). See text for details. R is the radius of the parent body; D_c is the crater diameter.

with $x \sim -1$. Using this relationship and the observed transition diameters on the moon reported by Hartmann one can predict that central peaks should not occur in craters on any asteroid having a radius smaller than about 150 km, and that multiple central peaks could occur only on the few largest asteroids (Fig. 8). Whether or not Hartmann's gravity scaling is correct, it represents a testable proposition. Head and his coworkers (Head 1976; Cintala *et al.* 1977; see the chapter by Cintala *et al.*) have argued that other parameters, such as target strength and impact velocity, are much more important in determining crater morphology than is surface gravity. Again, asteroid surfaces provide a means of testing this contention; by looking at two asteroids of different composition but similar surface gravity, and located in the same part of the asteroid belt (similar impact velocities) one could test these two divergent viewpoints.

While our observations of Phobos and Deimos do not provide any critical test of Hartmann's hypothesis (Fig. 8), they are consistent with it, since no definite central peaks have been identified in any of the craters on the two satellites.

In terms of interior morphology, relatively fresh craters on Phobos range from those that are bowl-shaped (Fig. 6a) to those with hummocky floors (Fig. 6e, 6f). An interesting question is whether there is any evidence for a systematic transition of crater morphology with increasing crater diameter that could be atributed to the effects of a surface which is inhomogeneous with depth. Oberbeck and Quaide (1967) and Quaide and Oberbeck (1968) showed that in certain lunar mare regions craters with $D \ge 50$ m tend to be bowl-shaped while craters with $D \ge 100$ m tend to have concentric floors. Using laboratory simulations they demonstrated that this observation could be interpreted as evidence for a layer of loose regolith some 10 m in depth overlying a more compact subsurface. Their experiments indicated that the transition from bowl-shaped to flat-floored craters occurs when the ratio R of the crater diameter D to the regolith depth δ reaches 6, and that the transition from flat-floored craters to those with concentric floors occurs when $R = D/\delta$ exceeds 11. If one assumes d = 0.2 D then the critical value of d/δ for the first transition is ~1, as one would expect.

One can use these results to predict that on a typical asteroid having a diameter of 100 km, which according to the model calculations of Housen *et al.* (1979; see their chapter) might have \sim 100 m of regolith, most of the craters smaller than 500 meters in diameter should be bowl-shaped.

It is difficult to use this method to obtain any definitive estimate of the regolith depth on either Phobos or Deimos. On Deimos the details of crater morphology are commonly obscured by infilling (c.f. Sec. 1.4). On Phobos, craters with hummocky floors which could be interpreted as the equivalents of flat-floored or concentric geometries do occur, but no consistent transition in crater morphology with size can be identified for those craters which are abundant enough to provide a statistically significant sample – say $D \leq 1$ km. From this we conclude that generally on Phobos $\delta \gtrsim 200$ m, an estimate consistent with the discussion in Sec. 1.4.

1.3 Characteristics of Crater Ejecta on Phobos and Deimos

In spite of their very low surface gravities (Table I), Phobos and Deimos appear to have accumulated significant amounts of regolith (Sec. 1.4). While conspicuous ejecta patterns are rare - as might be expected, since even on the moon these are associated with only the freshest craters - a variety of related features is observed. Some of these prove that a few crater ejecta are not only retained, but are retained in the vicinity of the parent crater.

First, on Phobos, there are a few small craters which show associated bright rays in their immediate vicinity (c.f. Fig. 5). Larger craters display bright rims at very small phase angles (Fig. 9). Similar bright rims are observed on the moon in the case of the fresher craters which have texturally rough rims consisting of blocky ejecta. These bright rims prove that some ejecta are retained locally.

Second, dark halo craters are seen on both Phobos and Deimos (Fig. 10), again proving that crater ejecta are partly retained directly by the satellites, without the help of any esoteric recapture mechanisms.

Finally, large blocks, typically 5-10 m wide and 2-5 m high, occur on both satellites (Fig. 10), often near the rims of large craters, strongly suggesting localized retention of coarse ejecta.

These observations demonstrate that ejecta are partly retained directly on bodies even as small as Phobos and Deimos, and provide the means of



Fig. 9. Possible slump in a crater on Phobos (Viking Image 343A13).

building up substantial regoliths. Some of the ejecta are localized in the vicinity of the parent crater. Apparently debris from impacts need not be spread uniformly over the entire body as has been suggested by a few modelers.

No clusters of secondary craters have been identified on either satellite (Thomas *et al.* 1979*a*). Perhaps the escape velocities are too low: nonescaping ejecta must hit the surface at less than 10-20 m sec⁻¹, which may not be sufficiently high to produce recognizable secondaries. If this hypothesis is correct, then there should be a minimum size for a rocky asteroid below which the surface will not show typical secondaries. The asteroid's escape velocity must exceed the critical impact velocity needed to produce secondaries.

1.4 The Nature of the Regolith on Phobos and Deimos

A variety of remote sensing evidence proves that regoliths exist on Phobos and Deimos and that they are similar in texture to the lunar regolith. The evidence consists of photometric, polarimetric and thermal infrared measurements (Veverka 1978), and is supported by direct inspection of high-resolution Viking images (Thomas 1978).

There is evidence that the regolith is layered, at least locally. Layering appears to be exposed in the walls of some craters on Phobos (Veverka 1978) at depths of 100-200m. Some interpretations of dark halo craters also require a layered regolith. On Deimos one sees irrefutable evidence of such layering in the superposition of thin brighter albedo streamers (Fig. 11) over darker crater fill (Thomas et al. 1979b).

Regolith depth on Phobos has been estimated from the morphology of grooves and from their characteristic widths to average $\sim 100-200$ m (Thomas



Fig. 10. Dark halo craters (H) on Phobos and Deimos. Top: Deimos (Viking Image 423B63). Bottom: Phobos (Viking Image 252A61). Note the numerous blocks (B) in the Deimos picture.



Fig. 11. Bright albedo streamers on Deimos trending downslope (arrow) from a ridge (---). (Viking Image 428B22.)

et al. 1979a), an estimate consistent with that based on the morphology of craters given in Sec. 1.2.

Thomas (1978) has shown that many craters on Deimos are filled with 10-20 m of sediment, probably ejecta (Fig. 7), providing an estimate of the minimum average depth of regolith on this satellite.

It is possible that the average depth of regolith on both satellites is $\sim 100-200$ m. This value is about one order of magnitude larger than predicted for asteroids of a similar size by the calculations of Housen *et al.* (1979; see their chapter). Whether this difference can be ascribed to the fact that the two satellites exist in the gravitational well of Mars, or whether it points to a deficiency in the regolith modeling codes is not clear at the present time.

There is evidence that on both satellites the regolith is thinnest near local

highs, ridges and crater rims, and is thickest in the local lows. This effect is most conspicuous on Deimos, where the downslope movement of brighter albedo material is very obvious (Fig. 11; Thomas *et al.* 1979*b*).

While arguments can be advanced that Phobos and Deimos retain regoliths anomolously well due to their location in the gravity field of Mars, one should remember that at the present time it is difficult to prove this assertion rigorously or to demonstrate conclusively that asteroids of a similar size in the asteroid belt do not have well-developed regoliths. Such regoliths will be stratigraphically complicated due to both the original superposition of ejecta and to subsequent modification by downslope movement.

1.5 Downslope Movement on Phobos and Deimos

Even though surface gravity on Deimos is only 10^{-3} g, there is abundant evidence of downslope movement. Thomas *et al.* (1979*b*) showed that both the brighter albedo material in the streamers (Fig. 11) and the darker crater fill (Fig. 4*b*) are subject to such movement, the precise mechanism of which is unclear. Is it initiated by thermal creep, seismic vibrations associated with impacts, or by more esoteric processes such as electrostatic leviation?

Evidence of downslope movement on Phobos is much rarer, partly because the two materials which are most subject to it do not occur on the inner satellite (Sec. 2); however, a few examples of what appears to be slumping of crater walls can be found (Fig. 9). Veverka and Duxbury (1977) argued that since the density of small craters on the floors and inner walls of large craters such as Roche (Fig. 6b) is as high as in the surrounding areas, slumping of crater walls on Phobos cannot be effective in general. A similar argument can be made in terms of the preservation of grooves in such craters.

Gravity slumping of features as firm as crater walls is not effective on bodies as small as Phobos and Deimos, but gravity can displace deposits of very loose surface material downslope. Why such materials are abundant on Deimos but not on Phobos is a problem which is discussed, but not resolved, in Sec. 3.

1.6 Evidence of Internal Processes

Active internal process on objects as small as Phobos and Deimos should not be expected. The only surface features on either object that may have been modified partially by quasi-internal processes are the grooves on Phobos. Thomas *et al.* (1979*a*) and Thomas and Veverka (1979) argue that the grooves owe their origin to the nearly catastrophic impact which produced Stickney. They suggest that this large impact not only fractured Phobos (at least near its surface) but that enough local heating ensued to release steam along the fractures. This steam would have been derived from the dehydration of the low-density carbonaceous material of which Phobos is believed to consist. The suggestion is that this steam would eject regolith overlying the fractures and produce the characteristic morphology of the Phobos grooves including a beaded or pitted appearance and possible raised rims along some segments.

Thomas and Veverka (1979) show that the largest crater on Deimos, 2.3 km in diameter, was not sufficient to fracture Deimos in a similar manner, thus accounting for the absence of grooves on the outer satellite. However, they suggest that grooves can be common on the surfaces of a significant fraction of smaller asteroids.

II. ALBEDO MARKINGS

Based on available disk-integrated data there is a tendency to consider the surfaces of most asteroids as uniformly dull in terms of color and albedo variations. However, it should be remembered that such observations can reveal only the grossest variations such as those on the Galilean satellites (Veverka 1977). More subtle, and more uniformly distributed variations can be disguised by the hemispheric averaging implicit in such observations. Phobos, and especially Deimos, provide good examples of this sort of information loss. While disk-integrated photometry of both satellites is consistent with the concept of uniformly dull surfaces (Noland and Veverka 1976b), when the disks are resolved the actual situation is much more interesting. True, both objects are uniformly dull in terms of color variations (at least at levels exceeding variations of 5 %), but they are quite interesting in terms of brightness and albedo variations; this remark applies especially to Deimos.

For convenience, albedo and brightness variations on the two bodies can be divided into five categories: (1) brighter albedo markings on Deimos; (2) bright crater- and groove-rims on Phobos; (3) dark halo craters on Phobos and Deimos; (4) dark patches (outside of craters) on Phobos; and (5) dark markings on crater floors.

2.1 Brighter Albedo Markings on Deimos

Brighter albedo markings occur extensively on Deimos as diffuse patches and as long, tapered streamers which trend downhill (Thomas *et al.* 1979*b*). They are prominent at all phase angles (Fig. 11) and have been known since Mariner 9 in 1971-2. Noland and Veverka (1977*a*) analyzed the Mariner 9 photometric data and concluded that these features appear brighter because their albedo is about 30 % higher than that of the background. Their phase function, for phase angles $20^{\circ} \le \alpha \le 80^{\circ}$, was found to be similar to that of the background material, suggesting a similar texture. Recent Viking data indicate that at $\alpha < 20^{\circ}$ the phase functions may begin to differ and that the bright material may have a steeper opposition effect (phase functions are explained in the chapter by Bowell and Lumme).



Fig. 12. A low phase angle view of Phobos showing bright crater rims (B) and low-albedo patches (d). (Viking Image 250A14.)



Fig. 13. A low phase angle view of Phobos showing bright groove rims (g) where the grooves cross local highs such as crater rims and ridges. (Viking Image 250A15.)

The brighter markings have an absolute geometric albedo of ~ 0.08 in visible light, compared to an average value of 0.06 for Deimos as a whole. Comparable bright patches and streamers do not occur on Phobos (Sec. 3).

2.2 Bright Crater- and Groove-Rims on Phobos

At low phase angles the rims of many craters on Phobos appear some 10-20 % brighter than their surroundings (Fig. 12). This phenomenon is almost certainly a texture effect since it disappears at larger phase angles (Fig. 6).

There is a marked tendency for these bright rims to be most conspicuous along ridges, ramparts of large craters, and other topographic highs. A closely related phenomenon is shown in Fig. 13. At low phase angles the sides of grooves become highlighted in a manner analogous to that of the crater rims. This enhancement is restricted to those groove segments which cut across local topographic highs, such as ridges and the rims of large craters.

2.3 Dark Halo Craters on Phobos and Deimos

Halo craters occur on both satellites and have already been discussed in Sec. 1.3 (Fig. 10). Distinct dark halos are seen in association with small craters $D \le 50-100$ m, but more extensive and diffuse dark areas, some associated with craters, are seen in low phase angle images of Phobos.

2.4 Dark Patches (Outside of Craters) on Phobos

Low phase angle images of Phobos show many dark patches, only some of which have associated craters within them (Fig. 12). These markings disappear at larger phase angles and must represent local differences in opposition effect, and hence in surface texture.

2.5 Dark Markings on Crater Floors

The photometric properties of these markings (Fig. 14b) which are conspicuous all over Phobos in images taken at large phase angles ($\geq 70^{\circ}$), have been studied by Goguen *et al.* (1978). At small phase angles these markings are only slightly darker than their surroundings but at large phase angles ($\sim 90^{\circ}$) their contrast may reach 100 %. This strong variation of contrast with phase angle suggests that the markings appear dark at large phase angles because of a rougher texture which produces more shadows. The observed phase dependence can be fitted by a simple model of a pitted surface for which the depth/diameter ratio of the pits is $\sim 1/2$. Such a rough texture is suggestive of a vesicular material and Goguen *et al.* (1978) propose that the material could be solidified impact melt. Such markings tend to be associated with the fresher, less degraded craters on Phobos and are seen wherever high resolution coverage of crater floors at high phase angles exists.

Similar markings are either absent or rare on Deimos. The only possible candidate is shown in Fig. 14a. The absence of such markings on the outer satellite can be attributed to the pervasive fill which obscures the floors of most craters (Fig. 7).

III. DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PHOBOS AND DEIMOS: IMPLICATIONS FOR ASTEROIDS

The Viking investigations of Phobos and Deimos prove that the surfaces of two small asteroid-like bodies can be nearly identical in terms of many disk-integrated properties, but be strikingly different in surface morphology.

Both satellites have dark, gray surfaces with nearly identical geometric albedos and closely similar spectral reflectance curves. Yet in detail, the surfaces are very different. The surface of the inner satellite is covered by sets of extensive, pitted, linear depressions, the grooves, which have no counterpart on Deimos. On the other hand, on Deimos, but not on Phobos, there are extensive patches of brighter albedo material and conspicuous fill within most



Fig. 14. Dark material in craters (d). Top: Deimos (Viking Image 391B45). Bottom: Phobos (Viking Image 248A01).

craters. These significant differences, and specifically the existence of the bright patches on Deimos, would not be discernable from disk-integrated measurements. Here we have a strong suggestion that asteroid surfaces are probably much more varied and more interesting than suggested by available disk-integrated observations.

The absence of grooves on Deimos is easy to rationalize (Thomas and Veverka 1979), but the striking difference in the amount of fine debris on the two surfaces is not. Before discussing a few suggested explanations for this remarkable difference, it is interesting to note specifically that this gross

difference in surface morphology has very little effect on the phase coefficients of the two surfaces.

Noland and Veverka (1976b; 1977a,b) found that for phase angles $20^{\circ} \le \alpha \le 80^{\circ}$ the phase coefficient β of Phobos is slightly larger than that of Deimos: 0.032 mag/deg and 0.030 mag/deg, respectively; they attributed the higher value for Phobos to this satellite's rougher surface (this was before the presence of grooves on Phobos was realized). A more accurate comparison can be made in terms of β_i , the intrinsic phase coefficients determined from the brightness variation with phase angle of a representative patch of surface - not from the variation of the disk-integrated light. Thus the intrinsic phase coefficient, unlike the disk-integrated value, does not depend on the actual shape of the body. Values of β_i are 0.019, 0.018, 0.017 mag/deg for Phobos, the moon and Deimos, respectively (Noland and Veverka 1977a,b). Since for the purposes of this discussion the albedos of all three surfaces are similar (i.e. low) the difference in β_i reflects differences in effective surface roughness. The data suggest that in terms of shadows, the surface of Phobos is rougher than that of the moon (probably because of the grooves) while that of Deimos is smoother (probably because most craters are filled in to appreciable degrees). But note that the changes in β_i associated with these drastic changes in surface morphology are very small. It is important to realize that in interpreting the phase coefficients of irregular objects such as asteroids, or Phobos and Deimos, the intrinsic phase coefficient β_i is a more reliable parameter than the usual disk-integrated phase coefficient β which, unlike β_i , does depend on the actual shape of the object. Thus, differences in β can in part be due to differences in shape. β_i does not depend on the shape of the object, but evidently cannot be derived from disk-integrated data.

While the difference in the amount of loose material on the surfaces of Phobos and Deimos is evident, the reason why Deimos appears to retain so much more debris is not obvious.

A favorite suggestion has to do with the different location of the two satellites in the gravity field of Mars, the implication being that the proximity of Phobos to the planet somehow makes it more difficult to retain ejecta on its surface. However, three-body calculations of escape velocities at different points on Phobos and Deimos (Housen and Davis 1978; Goguen and Burns 1978) do not show any such effect. Even with help from Mars, at no point on Phobos do escape velocities become smaller than those on Deimos. If the gravity field of Mars plays a role, the effect must be more subtle.

Another possible explanation involves a marked difference in the composition of Phobos and Deimos. Ejection velocities during hypervelocity impacts depend strongly on the strength of the target material (Stöffler *et al.* 1975); if Deimos consisted of a much weaker material than Phobos, typical ejection velocities could be lower. However, the similar photometric properties of the two satellites and their nearly identical mean densities are not consistent with any gross compositional difference.

A more esoteric explanation has been mentioned by Whipple (1978, personal communication), namely that the Mars system has been accumulating interplanetary dust and that most of it is swept up by Deimos before much of it has a chance to spiral in to the orbit of Phobos. However, as Whipple himself has noted, the implied concentrations of interplanetary dust required for such an explanation are unrealistic.

Shoemaker (1978, personal communication) has stressed the stochastic aspect of cratering events and has suggested that most of the blanketing material on Deimos could be the result of a single highly unusual cratering event.

It could also be claimed that Phobos was blanketed once much like Deimos is today, but that the nearly catastrophic cratering event which produced Stickney and the grooves (Thomas *et al.* 1979*a*; Thomas and Veverka 1979) knocked off most of this layer – a sort of regolith spallation. This idea seems to be inconsistent with the old age of Stickney and the grooves – some 3×10^9 yr according to Thomas *et al.* (1979*a*). Simple calculations show that, since that time, a significant regolith should have been rebuilt, unless the rebuilding of regoliths on regolith-free bodies is less efficient than expected under conditions obtaining during the past 3×10^9 yr (Hartmann 1978). Although the question remains to be resolved, it is conceivable that Mars really is not a culprit in this drama and that two small bodies, very similar in size, can retain certain types of ejecta to remarkably different degrees and hence end up with strikingly different surface morphologies. Spacecraft exploration of the asteroid belt should resolve this and many other important questions.

Acknowledgment. This work was supported by a National Aeronautics and Space Administration grant under the Planetary Geology Program.

REFERENCES

- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Burns, J. 1978. The dynamical evolution and origin of the Martian moons. In Vistas in Astronomy, eds. A. Beer and P. Beer (Oxford: Pergamon Press), Vol. 22, pp. 193-210.
- Chapman, C. R. 1978. Asteroid collisions, craters, regoliths and lifetimes. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds D. Morrison and W.C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 145-160.
- Cintala, M.; Wood, C.; and Head, J. 1977. The effects of target characteristics on fresh crater morphology: Preliminary results for the moon and Mercury. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3409-3426.

Duxbury, T. C. 1974. Phobos: Control network analysis. Icarus 23: 290-299.

- Gault, D. E., and Wedekind, J. 1969. The destruction of tektites by micrometeoroid impact. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 6780-6794.
- Goguen, J.; Veverka, J.; Thomas, P.; and Duxbury, T. 1978. Phobos: Photometry and origin of dark markings on crater floors. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 5: 981-984.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1972. Interplanet variations in scale of crater morthology: Earth, Mars, Moon. Icarus 17: 707-713.

- Hartmann, W. K. 1973. Martian cratering, 4, Mariner 9 initial analysis of cratering chronology. J. Geophys. Res. 78: 4096-4116.
- Hartmann, W. K. 1978. Planet formation: Mechanism of early growth. Icarus 33: 50-61.
- Head, J. W. 1976. The significance of substrate characteristics in determining morphology and morphometry of lunar craters. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2913-2929.
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Chapman, C. R.; and Greenberg, R. 1979. Asteroidal regoliths. *Icarus* (in press).
- Hunten, D. M. 1978. Capture of Phobos and Deimos by protoatmospheric drag. Icarus 37: 113-123.
- Lewis, J. 1974. The temperature gradient in the solar nebula. Science 186: 440-443.
- Noland, M., and Veverka, J. (1976a). Predicted lightcurves of Phobos and Deimos. *Icarus* 28: 401-404.
- Noland, M., and Veverka, J. 1976b. The photometric function of Phobos and Deimos. I. Disk-integrated results. *Icarus* 28: 405-414.
- Noland, M., and Veverka, J. 1977a. The photometric functions of Phobos and Deimos. II. Surface photometry of Deimos. *Icarus* 30: 200-211.
- Noland, M., and Veverka, J. 1977b. The photometric functions of Phobos and Deimos. III. Surface photometry of Phobos. *Icarus* 30: 212-223.
- Oberbeck, V. R., and Quaide, W. L. 1967. Estimated thickness of a fragmental surface layer of Oceanus Procellarum. J. Geophys. Res. 72: 4697-4704.
- Pang, K., and Rhoads, J. W. 1979. Deimos: Spectral evidence for a carbonaceous chondrite composition. *Science* (in press).
- Pollack, J. B.; Burns, J.; and Tauber, M. E. 1978. Gas drag in primordial circumplanetary envelopes: A mechanism for satellite capture. *Icarus* 37: 157-611.
- Quaide, W.L., and Oberbeck, V. R. 1968. Thickness determinations of the lunar surface layer from lunar impact craters. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 5247-5270.
- Soter, S. 1971. The dust belts of Mars. Center Radiophys. Space Res. Rept. 462, Cornell University.
- Stöffler, D.; Gault, D. E.; Wedekind, J.; and Polkowski, G. 1975. Experimental hypervelocity impact into quartz sand: Distribution and shock metamorphism of ejecta. J. Geophys. Res. 80: 4062.
- Thomas, P. 1978. The morphology of Phobos and Deimos. Ph.D. dissertation, Cornell University.
- Thomas, P., and Veverka, J. 1979. Grooves on asteroids: A prediction. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Thomas, P.; Veverka, J.; Bloom, A.; and Duxbury, T. C. 1979a. Grooves on Phobos: Their distribution, morphology and possible origin. J. Geophys. Res. (in press).
- Thomas, P.; Veverka, J.; and Duxbury, T. C. 1979b. Deimos: Downslope movement at 10^{-3} g. Submitted to *Icarus*.
- Veverka, J. 1977. Photometry of satellite surfaces. In *Planetary Satellites*, ed. J. Burns (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 171-209.
- Veverka, J. 1978. The surfaces of Phobos and Deimos. In Vistas in Astronomy, eds. A. Beer and P. Beer (Oxford: Pergamon Press), Vol. 22, pp. 163-192.
- Veverka, J., and Duxbury, T. 1977. Viking observations of Phobos and Deimos: Preliminary results. J. Geophys. Res. 82: 4213-4223.
- Zellner, B. H. 1972. Minor planets and related objects. VIII. Deimos. Astron. J. 77: 103-185.

PART V

Composition

REFLECTANCE SPECTRA FOR 277 ASTEROIDS

CLARK R. CHAPMAN Planetary Science Institute

and

MICHAEL J. GAFFEY University of Hawaii

Visible and near-infrared reflectance spectra are presented for 277 asteroids. These represent the results of an 8-yr program and constitute all spectra available in 1979. There are approximately 80 recognizably different spectral types among the asteroids surveyed. Relatively few of these can be explained as mixtures of C- and S-type materials on individual asteroids, although Eos family members may be an exception.

Incident sunlight is transmitted through mineral grains on an asteroidal surface prior to being reflected toward Earth. Thereby it acquires spectral information diagnostic of surface mineralogy (see the chapter by Gaffey and McCord in this book). Bobrovnikoff (1929) was the first astronomer to consider that asteroids might not be gray reflectors of sunlight. He made microphotometric tracings of photographic spectra of 12 asteroids and deduced real differences among them. He noted especially the high ultraviolet reflectance of Pallas and the generally redder colors of most other asteroids. (He even correctly deduced the rotation period of Vesta from its color variations alone - it was nearly fifty years later before modern observers reached the same conclusion for essentially the same reasons.) Subsequent

efforts at photographic colorimetry of asteroids were beset by the limitations of the technique combined and asteroidal lightcurve variations (Chapman *et al.* 1971).

Photoelectric photometry, mainly in broadband UBV filters, commenced in the mid-1950's and accelerated during the 1970's yielding colors for over 700 objects to date (see the chapter by Bowell and Lumme). In the late 1960's it became possible to obtain precision photometry at better spectral resolution and over an extended range of wavelengths using narrowband filters. Since the first narrowband reflectance spectrum for an asteroid was published by McCord et al. (1970), application of this technique has been one of the chief reasons for the increasing interest in asteroids. Preliminary spectra for 11 asteroids using about two dozen filters covering the range 0.3 to 1.1 µm (Chapman et al. 1971) already revealed important differences among asteroid spectra, including the presence or absence of near-infrared absorption features. During the next four years, continued spectral reconnaissance observations raised the total of measured spectra to 98 (Chapman et al. 1973a,b; McCord and Chapman 1975a,b; and Pieters et al. 1976). The present chapter presents the results of the continuation of the narrowband spectrophotometry program.

In the late 1970's, asteroid spectrophotometry has branched in two additional directions: (a) a program of eight-color photometry has been initiated that can be applied efficiently to virtually all numbered asteroids and can reveal some of the important spectral traits noted in the two-dozen-filter spectrophotometry; (b) advances in detector sensitivity and optical instrumentation are starting to permit better exploitation of the wavelength range between 1.1 μ m and the onset of thermal radiation near 4 μ m; a combination of broadband, narrowband, and Fourier spectroscopic techniques has already been applied usefully to some of the brighter asteroids (see the chapter by Larson and Veeder).

So far, the largest set of asteroidal reflectance data taken with sufficient spectral resolution to be diagnostic of mineralogy remains the narrowband program of Chapman, McCord, and their associates. The first 98 asteroidal reflectance spectra, published between 1973 and 1976, led to important early insights about the physical nature of asteroids. The spectra demonstrated that asteroids have a wide variety of surface compositions. Interpretation of the spectra in terms of mineralogy, including comparisons with meteorites, led to the understanding that most asteroids are composed of the same suites of minerals as are many distinct meteorite types, including silicate-rich assemblages, metal-rich assemblages, and carbonaceous assemblages (Chapman and Salisbury 1973; Johnson and Fanale 1973; Gaffey and McCord 1978). Assemblages similar to ordinary chondrites were found on Earth-approaching asteroids 433 Eros and 1685 Toro, but were not found on main-belt asteroids. Together with albedo-sensitive data, asteroidal spectrophotometric parameters led to the widely used *C-S-M* taxonomy introduced by Chapman

et al. (1975), and extended by Bowell et al. (1978). Bias-corrected data led to the recognition of the predominance of C-type asteroids in the main belt and the decreasing proportion of S-type asteroids with semimajor axis (see Zellner's chapter).

During the past five years, continued reconnaissance spectrophotometry has been obtained at Kitt Peak National Observatory, Mauna Kea Observatory and Lowell Observatory. Although some of these data have been reported in a preliminary fashion, we have postponed final publication until completion of a recalibration of our standard stars. This chapter constitutes the first publication of the newly reduced spectra, including re-averages and recalibrations of published spectra. 277 asteroidal spectra are presented; these have been entered in the TRIAD data file given in Part VII. Another file in TRIAD contains spectrophotometric parameters derived from the spectra; the parameters are defined in the introduction to the spectral parameter file.

I. OBSERVING PROGRAM AND DATA REDUCTION

Asteroid brightnesses are measured in approximately 25 filters, usually spanning the wavelength range 0.32 to 1.08 μ m, using the McCord double-beam photometer. Several different photomultipliers are used. The most useful detector has been a high-quantum-efficiency gallium-indium-arsenide detector, sensitive from the ultraviolet through about 1.0 μ m. When that detector is not available, observations are often obtained with two detectors: S-20 for 0.32 to 0.83 μ m and S-1 for > 0.8 μ m. In the latter case, asteroid brightnesses sometimes vary between observations of the two wavelength ranges; in general, we attempt to use the absolute stellar calibrations to scale and attach the two parts of the spectrum, but in the event of an apparent mismatch due to lightcurve effects, we simply shift the infrared to match the values in the couple of overlapping filters.

During the observing sessions, standard stars are observed both to determine extinction corrections in each filter and as color standards. The stars, many of them A- or B-type Oke/Hayes standards (see Chapman *et al.* 1973a) and others of solar type, are typically 5th magnitude. In an extensive measurement program at Hawaii, Owensby *et al.* (1979) have calibrated these stars against each other and tied them to α Lyrae. We have adopted, with small changes, the α Lyrae calibration of Nygard (1975), which relies substantially on a lunar calibration against returned soils. The α Lyrae/Sun ratios employed here are given in Column 2 of Table I in the Appendix.

We note that the present calibration differs from that used for reducing previous asteroid data by amounts exceeding 5% in a few filters. The average calibration difference listed in Column 3 of Table I, has been used to recalibrate all previously published data. Compared with the previous calibration we now believe that:

1. Asteroid spectra are straighter through the visible (i.e., the BEND

parameter is reduced).

- 2. The 0.65 μ m absorption feature previously common in spectra is present only rarely.
- 3. The 0.9 μ m pyroxene absorption is generally deeper and centered at shorter wavelength than previously believed.

The errors in the present calibration cannot be quantitatively estimated but should be smaller than the differences between the old and new calibrations shown in Column 3 of Table I. To reflect this uncertainty the adopted error bars are restricted to values of ≥ 0.03 .

In reducing the data to counts/sec for the object being observed, C_{obj} , a variety of possible instrumental effects must be evaluated and corrections made when appropriate. The data reduction procedure can be defined in the form of the following equation:

$$C_{\text{obj}} = CC(C_{B1}) \times C_{B1} - B1B2 \times CC(C_{B2}) \times C_{B2}$$
(1)

where $CC(C_{Bn})$ is a coincidence correction and depends on the measured count rate in each channel, C_{B1} , C_{B2} . B1B2 (beam ratio) is the ratio of intensity of the same source measured in both channels. The measured counts in each channel are composed of several discrete contributions:

$$C_{B1} = C_{obj} + C_{sky} + C_{dark}$$

$$C_{B2} = C_{sky} + C_{dark}$$
(2)

The final form of the equation is:

$$C_{obj} = \left[CC(C_{B1}) \times (C_{obj} + C_{sky} + C_{dark}) \right] - \left[B1B2 \times CC(C_{B2}) \times (C_{sky} + C_{dark}) \right].$$
(3)

The *dark counts*, C_{dark} , are intrinsic detector noise and depend on the thermal condition of the detector (temperature and thermal stability), the light levels to which the detector was exposed previously (seconds to hours, depending on the light level), the operating voltage of the tube, and the amplifier or discriminator setting. The dark count level is checked throughout the night by counting with the detector completely shielded from light.

Coincidence effects arise as a result of a finite upper limit to the counting rate for the system, so that dual events too close together are counted as a single event. The net effect is that as a number of events C_E increases toward and/or past the counting rate limit of the system C_L , the measured counts C_M asymptotically approach C_L . For an idealized detector, the relationship should be:

$$C_M = C_L \times \left[1.0 - \exp(-C_A/C_L) \right] . \tag{4}$$

We have found a small departure from the idealized relationship in the sense that C_L can be thought of as increasing slightly with increasing count rate. The saturation level C_L is calculated for each night from observations of pairs of relevant standard stars. This value is then used to correct the measured counts for standard stars to the actual number of events, $CC(C_{Bn})$. However, for the low count levels encountered for asteroids, the effects of coincidence are always negligible.

Beam inequality arises when the optical paths, mirrors and alignment of the two beams are not identical. Orientation of the chopping and stationary mirrors and detector placement are the major factors which contribute to beam inequality. Observations which have swapped "object" and "sky" are ratioed to normal observations of the same point (e.g., star) or diffuse (e.g., bright sky) source.

In order to minimize any nonlinearity effects of detector sensitivity and due to uncertainties in the coincidence levels, it is often necessary to obscure the brighter standard stars with neutral density filters. However, since such filters are not exactly spectrally neutral over the spectral range we measure, a correction must be made for the counts of any object observed with a neutral density filter. This is done by ratioing a faint star observed with a neutral density filter to itself without such a filter. For each run this value is compared with a smooth average for that neutral density filter from previous observations.

Once correct object counts (both asteroids and stars) are obtained, the extinction coefficient for each night or portions thereof is determined using the standard stars. The effective counts of the standard star can then be calculated at the same airmass as the asteroid observations and a ratio (asteroid/star) calculated. This ratio is multiplied by a previously established calibration of this star with respect to the sun in order to produce the reflectance curve of the asteroid:

$$\frac{\text{asteroid}}{\text{sun}} = \frac{\text{asteroid}}{\text{star}} \times \frac{\text{star}}{\text{sun}} .$$
 (5)

The standard deviation of the mean, σ , is utilized as an indicator of the general confidence in the spectra. However, since there is also a possible systematic error in the calibrations of the standard stars (Owensby *et al.* 1979), adopted error bars are never less than 0.03 even though the σ may be less. In order that the reader may estimate the quality of any particular data set, two tables are provided. Table II (see Appendix) lists all observing nights that recently have been incorporated into the spectral data sets and the parameters of the data reduction. Table III in the Appendix lists the nights on which data for each asteroid were obtained, in order of asteroid number, and

the relative weights assigned to each run. Separate reductions for each night and complete documentation of the data reduction are archived at the Planetary Science Institute. In many cases these have been compared with independent reductions of the same data performed at the University of Hawaii.

In recent years, the asteroids have been selected for observation in an attempt to survey a wide variety of orbital and physical properties. The sample thus has certain biases of which users of the data should be aware. In giving priority to the numbered asteroids for observation, added weight has been given for the following traits:

- (1) brighter apparent magnitude;
- (2) membership in several of Williams' (1971) Hirayama families;
- (3) potential sources of meteorites (primarily as listed in Tables 4 and 5 of McCord and Chapman 1975b);
- (4) unusual semimajor axes (either inside or exterior to the main belt);
- (5) unusual UBV colors.

Several other factors have received some weight. In addition, a fraction of the asteroids have been selected at random, provided they are brighter than the 15th to 17th limiting magnitude (depending on telescope aperture).

The asteroid spectra (see Appendix to this chapter) have all been normalized to unity at 0.57 μ m, using a weighted average of reflectances in several filters in the 0.5-0.63 μ m range. The spectra are arranged in order by asteroid number, using alternating symbols. The vertical tick marks are separated by 0.2 in reflectance. The abcissa is wavelength in μ m. Spectral parameters calculated from these spectra are listed in the TRIAD file (see Part VII).

II. DISCUSSION OF THE NEW SPECTRA

The spectra have not been available sufficiently long for a definitive analysis, but we can describe some of the more interesting new spectra of individual asteroids or classes of asteroids. One of the most significant is that of 496 Gryphia, which is a 15- to 20-km diameter member of the Flora family near the inner edge of the belt. This spectrum more nearly resembles laboratory measurements of ordinary chondrites (most nearly types L4 or H4) than that of any other main-belt asteroid, excluding 349 Dembowska. (Dembowska has a visible spectrum similar to that of LL6 chondrites, but its 2- μ m infrared spectrum has been interpreted as indicating either a high metal content [Veeder *et al.* 1978] or high olivine content [see the Larson and Veeder chapter] that may place it outside permissible ranges for ordinary chondrites are rare or absent in the main asteroid belt, unless our interpretations of these spectra are grossly in error (see the chapter by Gaffey and McCord).

We have now observed a substantial sample of known asteroids beyond 3.8 AU. Although they exhibit a range of spectral types, they are generally unlike the common main-belt types. In general, spectra of these distant objects (including Hildas, Thule, Trojans, and Hidalgo) tend to be relatively reddish while at the same time being relatively bright in the ultraviolet. Thus, they have very low or negative values of the BEND parameter. The exceptionally high infrared reflectances of some of these objects (e.g., Hilda 1512 Oulu; Trojans 624 Hektor, 588 Achilles, and 911 Agamemnon; and 944 Hidalgo) are especially noteworthy since those with measured albedos are very dark. More discussion of these asteroids, based in part on these spectra, is given in the chapter by Degewij and van Houten.

Several asteroids exhibit in extreme form the unusual spectral traits of previously observed 354 Eleonora very red, straight, ultraviolet-visible slope and a sharp inflection to diminishing reflectances into the infrared. Examples include 197 Arete, 246 Asporina, and 446 Aeternitas. At the opposite extreme, 785 Zwetana – already known to have exceptional UBV colors – appears to have the flattest, most featureless spectrum of any observed asteroid.

We show here the first spectra of one important taxonomic class of asteroids namely the E-types that had been defined previously on the basis of UBV colors and albedo data (Zellner 1975). 44 Nysa and 64 Angelina both have slightly reddish, straight spectra, similar to M-type spectra, but they are distinguished as E-types based on their albedo. The third E-type listed by Bowell *et al.* (1978), is 434 Hungaria, but its newly measured spectrum is probably incompatible with the archetypal E and is now classified as U (unclassifiable). In fact Hungaria's spectrum has some similarity to that of Vesta; but there is a discrepancy between our spectrum of Hungaria and the available UBV colors, so further measurements are required.

Figure 1 illustrates average spectral curves for asteroids typed as C, S, and M in TRIAD (Part VII of this book). The averages exclude asteroids for which an unambiguous type is not available and also exclude points having error bars in excess of \pm 0.08; the spectra have not been weighted. Given the diversity of spectra within the C, S, and M groups, one might expect filter-to-filter deviations in the average spectra to reveal calibration errors; by this criterion, such filter-to-filter systematic errors are quite small. The small absorption feature evident in the M-type average spectrum is possibly an artifact of the small number of known M's for which infrared data have been obtained.

A preliminary attempt has been made to group the 277 spectra into significantly different spectral groups in order to assess the variety of spectral types and the number of distinct mineralogical assemblages that are revealed within the errors of the technique. This is an attempt to update the 34 groupings of McCord and Chapman (1975a,b) analyzed by Chapman (1976). As a first step, a computer program was written to identify all asteroids



Fig. 1 Average spectra for asteroids typed as S, C, and M.

having spectral parameters (from the TRIAD file) falling within a modest range of those for each other asteroid; crude limits were also placed on albedo and UBV colors.

Using these results as a guide, one of us (C.R.C.) obtained the groups reported in Table IV (see Appendix) by overlaying the various similar spectra on each other and making comparisons. In this preliminary sorting it is not certain that all of the groups are statistically different from each other, but most are, implying that the spectrophotometric program has recognized about 80 different assemblages among the 255 asteroids for which the error bars are sufficiently low to permit meaningful comparisons. (Many of the separate groups reported for incomplete S types are consistent with one or more of the complete S-type spectra, as shown in parentheses, but they cannot be related uniquely since the infrared data are missing.) The assignment of an individual asteroid to a group is often ambiguous, either because its error bars may be relatively large or because its spectrum lies near an arbitrary boundary between two or more spectral groups that in reality are part of a continuum. Each group is numbered according to the lowest numbered asteroid in the group; that asteroid is not always the most representative member.

Figure 2 illustrates the average spectra for the groups containing more than a single member. Generally, any interpretation of mineralogical assemblages from the spectrum of one asteroid (as reported in the chapter by Gaffey and McCord) should be applicable to any other asteroid in the same group. Asteroids in different groups should have surfaces composed of





Fig. 2. Average spectra for each spectral group consisting of two or more asteroids are plotted. Fig. 2a: Complete S and S-like spectral groups. Differences are primarily in overall redness, BEND, band depth, center wavelength of band, and band width (the latter two parameters being sensitive to the ratio of pyroxene to olivine). Fig. 2b: S- and S-like groups for spectra lacking infrared data. Differences are primarily in overall redness, BEND, and in the short-wavelength edges of infrared absorption features. Fig. 2c: M-like and E-like groups. Differences are primarily in redness and departures from linearity. Fig. 2d: Groups composed primarily of U-type spectra or of R-like spectra. In addition to obvious spectral differences, this figure includes groups characterized by both low and high albedos. Fig. 2e: C-like groups. Differences are primarily in ultraviolet reflectance, the UV elbow wavelength, and the relative infrared reflectance.

different surfaces materials, or at least slightly different proportions of the same materials, or with different physical properties (e.g., grain size distributions).

Some of the variety of spectra may be revealed by sorting them according to two spectral parameters; an example is Fig. 3. Here, small versions of 274 spectra are plotted according to R/B and BEND. Spectra near the periphery of this plot are labeled by asteroid number; they are among the more unusual spectra.

A question of general interest is the degree to which some (or even many) of the spectra may in fact represent averages of one (or more) highly disparate types. The most commonly hypothesized mixture is of C and S types, as might result from a low-velocity collision involving two disparate asteroids or even from observational averaging of a double asteroid composed of a C and an S. Figure 4 shows a range of mixtures of C:S from 1:6 to 6:1. For a typical C:S albedo ratio of 1:4, this range corresponds to an area-weighted mixture of C:S from 2:3 to 24:1. (It should be noted that if C and S material were mixed on a microscopic scale, photons reflected from the two types of material might have interacted with both, resulting in nonlinearities not represented by the simple mixtures in Fig. 4.) A qualitative comparison of the spectral mixtures with the most populous spectral groups shown in Fig. 3 reveals that such mixtures are probably uncommon in the asteroid belt.

Of particular interest is whether the large relatively homogeneous Hirayama families with UBV colors roughly intermediate between C and S (especially the Eos family; see the chapter by Gradie *et al.*) could be composed of individual asteroids having macroscopic mixtures of C and S material. A fairly close spectral match can, in fact, be obtained by averaging 31-group spectra (typical albedo 0.04) with 7-group spectra (typical albedo 0.16) in the ratio of 4:5, corresponding to an areal average of 16:5. This spectral mixture is compared with the average spectrum for 7 Eos family members in Fig. 5. A possible slight discrepancy arises from the fact that the spectral mixture would have an albedo of about 0.07, which compares with the typical Eos family albedos of 0.09.

III. CONCLUSIONS

The 277 asteroid spectra shown here represent most of the results of eight years of reconnaissance spectrophotometry of asteroids. (Data remain to be reduced for observing runs in July/August 1974 and May 1975.) Our asteroid spectrophotometric program is progressing now at a more modest pace and observational targets are no longer being selected in a reconnaissance mode; a new 8-filter observing program being conducted by other observers will fulfill this function for the remaining numbered asteroids. Instead, we are concentrating on asteroids known from other data to be unusual or those



Fig. 3. Spectra are plotted as a function of spectral parameters R/B and BEND. The vertical and horizontal scales of the spectra are in the same proportion as in Figs. 1 and 2. Three spectra are outside of the bounds of the plot: 246 and 446 are plotted off the top of the graph and 1512 off the left.



Fig. 4. The four spectra are averages (not weighted for albedo) of C- and S-type spectra in the following proportions, top to bottom: 6 to 1, 6 to 3, 3 to 4, and 1 to 6. Spectra of 7 to 9 actual asteroids were used rather than the averages of all C and S asteroids; but the asteroids selected have individual spectra very similar to the type averages shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 5. The upper curve is an average spectrum for the seven Eos family members (as defined in the chapter by Gradie *et al.*) having good quality spectra. The spectrum below it, down-shifted by 0.3, is an average of five S-type spectra (for asteroids 7, 15, and 68, with the first two given double weight) and four C-type spectra (34, 141, 145, and 511). The S group used is interpeted as being olivine-rich. To within the appropriate errors, the C + S average is indistinguishable from the average Eos family spectrum.

dynamically associated with unusual asteroids. A new observing program initiated by one of us (M.G.) is attempting to acquire higher precision data for specific asteroids in order to better define absorption band characteristics, spectral variations with rotational phase, and so on.

Preliminary analyses of asteroid spectra are presented in several other chapters in this book. Special attention is called to the analysis of spectra grouped by Hirayama families (chapter by Gradie *et al.*), and discussion of implications of asteroid spectral properties for the evolution of asteroids (chapter by Chapman in Part I of this book).

Acknowledgments. One of us (C.R.C.) was a Visiting Astronomer at the Kitt Peak National Observatory which is operated by the Association of Universities for Research in Astronomy, Inc., under contract with the National Science Foundation. He was also Guest Observer at the Mauna Kea Observatory, and wishes to thank the Institute for Astronomy at the University of Hawaii for the allocation of observing time at that observatory. One observing run was conducted jointly with E. Bowell at the Lowell Observatory. T. McCord made available his spectrophotometer and associated electronics for this program. Substantial help in preparing for the observing runs and acquisition of the data was provided by P. Owensby, M. Rognstad, M. Brookes, and J. Gettys. Other observers included J. Bosel, D. Davis, W. Ezell, A. Goldberg, R. Greenberg, and J. Wacker. This research is supported by the NASA Planetary Astronomy Program.

APPENDIX

TABLE I

Wavelength (µm)	Adopted α Lyr/Sun	Recalibra- tion factor	Wavelength (µm)	Adopted α Lyr/Sun	Recalibra- tion factor
0.3345 0.3400 0.3530 0.3780 0.4040 0.4300 0.4675 0.5020	2.260 1.936 2.308 2.722 2.071 1.564 1.321	1.00 1.00 1.00 0.96 1.05 0.99 1.02	0.7340 0.7645 0.8000 0.8310 0.8660 0.8990 0.9330 0.9500	0.632 0.597 0.559 0.527 0.517 0.515 0.513	1.02 1.02 1.00 0.99 0.93 0.95 1.02
0.5020 0.5365 0.5675 0.6040 0.6310 0.6680 0.7010	1.321 1.138 1.000 0.869 0.807 0.714 0.694	1.01 1.00 1.00 1.02 1.06 1.05 1.05	0.9700 1.0010 1.0330 1.0640 1.0990	0.506 0.471 0.476 0.460 0.416	0.97 0.98 0.99 1.04 1.00

Calibration

UT Date	Telescope	Detector	Dark Count per sec	<i>B</i> 2/ <i>B</i> 1 Beam Inequality	Quality of sky and extinction ^b	Standard Star
2/12/75	KPNO 50"	GA	40.0	0.87	<u>ب</u>	0 Crt
2/13/75	KPNO 50"	GA	27.5	1.00	<u>т</u>	ηHya
2/13/75	KPNO 50"	GA	27.5	1.00	<u></u>	0 Crt
2/13/75	KPNO 50"	S-1	30.0	1.00	11	0 Crt
2/13/75	KPNO 50"	S-1	30.0	1.00	í.	η Hya
8/11/75	MKO 88"	S-20	7.0	0.92	11	58 Agl
8/11/75	MKO 88"	S - 20	7.0	0.92	VG	52 Cet
8/12/75	MKO 88"	S-20	6.0-7.5	0.92	л	58 Agl
8/12/75	MKO 88"	S - 20	6.0-7.5	0.92	ΔV	E ² Cet
8/13/75	MKO 88"	S-1	1.0-2.5	0.93	U	58 Aql
8/13/75	MKO 88"	S-1	0.38	0.93	4	0 Vir
8/13/75	MKO 88"	S-20	5.6-7.0	0.93	H	² Cet
8/14/75	MKO 88"	S-20	6.0	0.94	ы	58 Aql
8/14/75	MKO 88"	S20	6.0	0.94	ы	ب ² Cet
8/15/75	MKO 88"	S-20	6.0	0.93	3	58 Ayl
8/15/75	MKO 88"	S-1	1.0-1.6	0.93	3	ξ ² Cut
10/10/75	KPNO 50"	GA	0.7-1.4	0.75	J	E ² Cet
10/11/75	KPNO 50"	GA	0.4	0.85	ы	29 Psc
10/11/75	KPNO 50"	S-1	2.4	0.89	C	29 Psc
10/12/75	KPNO 50"	GA	1.2	1.08	J	لا ² Cet
10/12/75	KPNO 50"	S-1	0.0	1.08	Ċ	29 Psc
10/13/75	KPNO 50"	GA	0.35	1.01	G	29 Psc

TABLE II

Observing Nights

669

inued
(Cont
П
Е
BI
TA

Observing Nights

UT Date	Telescope	Detector	Dark Count per sec	<i>B2/B</i> 1 Beam Inequality	Quality of sky and extinction ^b	Standard Star
10/13/75	KPNO 50"	GA	0.35	1.02	NG	٤² Cet
10/13/75	KPNO 50"	S-1	5.00	1.01	0	<u>ک</u> 2 Cet
10/13/75	KPNO 50"	S-1	3.00	1.01	U	29 Psc
5/7/76	KPNO 36"	S-20	50.0-70.0	0.97	NG	0 Vir
5/7/76	KPNO 36"	S20	70.0-80.0	0.97	NG	58 Aql
5/7/76	KPNO 36"	S-1	0.4-0.6	0.97	i1.	0 Vir
5/7/76	KPNO 36"	S-1	0.3-0.5	0.97	ч	58 Aql
5/22/76	LO 72"	GA	10.0-4.0	0.97	U	58 Aql
5/23/76	LO 72"	GA	4.5	0.99	ы	58 Ayl
5/24/76	LO 72"	GA	0.0	1.00	U	58 Aql
9/16/76	K PNO 84"	GA	3.3	1.09	9	29 Psc
9/17/76	KPNO 84"	GA	3.0-4.0	1.02	U	29 Psc
9/17/76	KPNO 84"	GA	2.6-2.9	1.02	9	10 Tau
9/18/76	KPNO 84"	GA	2.8-4.5	0.92-0.95	н	29 Psc
9/18/76	KPNO 84"	GA	2.6-3.2	0.91	9	10 Tau
9/19/76	KPNO 84"	GA	3.2-5.4	0.96	:I	29 Psc
9/19/76	KPNO 84"	GA	2.9-3.8	0.96	c	10 Tau
9/28/76	KPNO 84"	S 20	0.0	1.00	U	10 Tau
11/16/76	KPNO 50"	S-1	1.0-11.0	0.97	U	10 Tau
11/17/76	KPNO 50"	GA	0.0	1.00	н	10 Tau
11/17/76	KPNO 50"	S-1	0.0	1.00	ы	10 Tau
11/18/76	KPNO 50"	GA	0.0	1.00	Э	10 Tau

(pen)
ontin
0
H
BLE II (

Observing Nights

UT Date	Telescope	Detector	Dark Count per sec	<i>B2/B</i> 1 Beam Inequality	Quality of sky and extinction ^b	Standard Star
11/18/76	KPNO 50"	S-1	0.0	1.00	ы	10 Tau
6/9/77	KPNO 50"	GA	6.5-8.0	1.05	ш	58 Aql
6/10/77	KPNO 50"	GA	4.0-9.5	1.05	ы	58 Aql
6/10/77	KPNO 50"	GA	8.0-9.5	1.06	NG	θ Vir
6/11/77	KPNO 50"	GA	3.2-4.0	1.06	Е	58 Aql
6/12/77	KPNO 50"	GA	5.0-5.15	1.055	ы	θv_{ir}
6/12/77	KPNO 50"	GA	3.5-5.15	1.055	C	58 Aql
6/13/77	KPNO 50"	GA	5.2-6.4	1.06	ц	0 Vir
6/13/77	KPNO 50"	GA	4.4-6.0	1.06	U	58 Aql
6/14/77	KPNO 50"	GA	5.7-6.1	1.05	NG	0 Vir
6/14/77	KPNO 50"	GA	5.3-5.7	1.05	ц	58 Aql
6/15/77	KPNO 50"	GA	5.6	1.02	U	θνίι
6/15/77	KPNO 50"	S1	2.7-3.5	1.05	U	θνίτ
6/15/77	KPNO 50"	S-1	2.7-2.9	1.05	ы	58 Aql
6/15/77	KPNO 50"	GA	4.7-6.7	1.05	ш	58 Aql
6/16/77	KPNO 50"	GA	5.6	1.05	Е	θv_{ir}
6/16/77	KPNO 50"	GA	4.8-5.6	1.05	ы	58 Aql
6/16/77	KPNO 50"	S-1	2.6-3.8	1.05	NG	58 Aql
11/5/77	MKO 88"	GA ^a	0.4-0.7	0.99	Е	10 Tau
11/6/77	MKO 88"	GA ^a	0.36-0.46	0.99	νG	10 Tau
11/7/77	MKO 88"	GA ^a	0.4-0.55	0.98	ы	10 Tau
4/3/78	KPNO 84"	GA ^a	0.7	0.88	IJ	θv_{ir}

REFLECTANCE SPECTRA
ued)	
Continu	
E II ((
ABL	

Observing Nights

UT Date	Telescope	Detector	Dark Count per sec	<i>B 2/B</i> 1 Beam Inequality	sky and extinction ^b	Star
4/4/78	KPNO 84"	GA ^a	0.55-0.6	0.90	<u>۲.</u>	e Hya
4/4/78	KPNO 84"	GA^3	0.6-0.7	0.90	ы	θV_{ir}
4/5/78	KPNO 84"	GA^{a}	0.65	0.90	Е	θVir
4/5/78	KPNO 84"	GA^{a}	0.7-0.75	0.90	C	e Ilya
4/6/78	KPNO 84"	GA^{a}	0.55	0.89	NG	e Hya
4/6/78	KPNO 84"	GA^{a}	0.55-0.58	0.89	NG	0 Vir

 ^{b}E = excellent; VG = very good; G = good; F = fair.

672

TABLE III

Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight	Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight
1	10/13/75	0.20	24	R	·····
	6/15/77	0.50	25	R	
	R	1.00	26	R	
	6/12/77	0.50	27	R	
	(10/13/75) ^b	0.30	28	R	
2	R	1.00	29	R	
	8/15/75	0.30	30	R	
3	R		31	R	
4	R		32	R	
5	R		34	R	
6	R	1.00	36	2/13/75	0.30
•	2/13/75	0.05	37	8/12/75	1.00
	(2/13/75)	0.05		(8/15/75) ^b	0.30
7	R		39	6/10/77	0.70
8	(5/7/76)	0.10	•••	6/10/77	0.30
·	R	1.00		R	1.00
	5/7/76	0.30	40	R	1.00
9	R	0.00	41	5/7/76	0.50
10	R		41	(5/7/76)	0.50
11	R			(5/7/76)	0.15
12	10/11/75	1.00		5/7/76	0.15
12	R	1.00	42	8/13/75	1.00
	10/10/75	1.20	12	10/10/75	0.80
	$(10/11/75)^{b}$	0.20		(10/10/75) ^b	0.80
13	R		43	11/17/76	1.00
14	5/7/76	0.50	10	8/13/75	0.60
13	(5/7/76) ^b	0.20		11/16/76	0.00
	R	1.00		(11/16/76) ^b	0.10
15	R		44	10/11/75	0.20
16	R	1.00		8/11/75	1 00
	10/10/75	0.40		(8/15/75) ^b	0.40
17	R			$(10/11/75)^{b}$	0.10
18	R		45	8/11/75	1.00
19	R			10/12/75	0.30
20	11/17/76	1.00		(10/12/75)	0.05
-0	(11/17/76) ^b	0.40	46	6/9/77	1.00
	11/17/76	0.20		(6/15/77) ^b	0.40
	8/12/75	1.00		6/15/77	0.70
	8/12/75	0.50		6/12/77	0.80
	10/13/75	0.10	48	R	0.00
	(10/13/75)	0.20	51	R	
21	R	0.20	52	10/11/75	0.20
22	9/18/76	1.00	52	R	1 00
~~	R	0.60		(10/11/75)	0.05
23	R	0.00	53	R	0.05

TABLE III (Continued)

Asteroid No.	Run ²	Weight	Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight
54	10/10/75	1.00		6/15/77	0.50
58	R		106	11/17/76	1.00
60	R			11/16/76	0.05
62	9/18/76	1.00		(11/16/76)	0.20
-	9/16/76	0.50	108	R	
63	(5/7/76) ^b	0.05	110	11/17/76	0.80
	R	1.00		8/13/75	0.40
	5/7/76	0.30		9/17/76	0.70
64	5/24/76	1.00		11/16/76	0.30
	2/13/75	0.50		(11/16/76) ^b	0.40
	2/13/75	0.10	113	10/11/75	1.00
	(2/13/75)	0.40	115	R	
65	5/7/76	1.00	116	2/13/75	0.50
	(5/7/76)	0.10		2/13/75	0.10
66	10/10/75	1.00		(2/13/75) ^b	0.30
68	R		119	R	
69	11/5/77	1.00	121	9/16/76	1.00
	R	0.50	122	9/16/76	1.00
71	8/14/75	1.00	124	10/11/75	1.00
78	11/17/76	1.00	128	11/5/77	1.00
	11/16/76	0.05	129	5/7/76	1.00
	(11/16/76) ^b	0.20		(5/7/76) ^b	0.10
7 9	R		130	R	0.50
80	R			8/15/75	1.00
82	R		136	4/5/78	1.00
83	9/16/76	1.00	139	R	
84	R		140	R	
85	R		141	R	
87	6/14/77	1.00	144	8/12/75	1.00
	6/16/77	1.00		8/13/75	0.50
	(6/16/77) ⁰	0.20	145	R	
88	R		149	6/13/77	1.00
89	R		150	6/ 9 /77	1.00
90	R			6/16/77	0.70
92	8/11/75	1.00		(6/16/77) ⁰	0.30
	9/17/76	0.80	156	(6/15/77)0	0.30
93	R			6/15/77	1.00
94	6/10/77	1.00		6/12/77	1.00
9 7	R	0.60	158	9/19/76	1.00
	8/15/75	0.80	163	R	1.00
	(10/13/75)	0.05		9/17/76	1.00
	10/13/75	0.40	164	10/13/75	0.03
105	6/13/77	0.05		10/10/75	1.00
	6/13/77	1.00	166	R	
	(6/15/77)	0.50	167	5/23/76	1.00

TABLE III (Continued)

Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight	Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight
169	6/12/77	1.00	3 26	R	
170	R		335	R	
175	11/18/76	1.00	337	R	
	(11/18/76) ^b	0.15	338	9 /18/76	1.00
176	R	1.00	339	11/18/76	1.00
	6/13/77	0.40	340	6/14/77	1.00
181	R		341	11/6/77	1.00
185	8/14/75	1.00	344	11/17/76	1.00
192	R			(11/17/76) ^b	0.10
194	R		345	5/22/76	1.00
196	R		347	4/4/78	1.00
197	4/6/78	1.00	349	R	
198	9/17/76	1:00	354	R	
200	R		356	R	
208	2/13/75	1.00	361	9/28/76	1.00
210	R		363	5/24/76	1.00
213	R		365	10/13/75	1.00
216	4/5/78	1.00	372	6/16/77	1.00
	8/14/75	1.00	374	9/17/76	1.00
217	6/14/77	1.00	375	9/16/76	1.00
	(6/15/77) ^b	0.20	386	8/14/75	1.00
	6/15/77	1.00		8/15/75	0.50
220	8/11/75	1.00	389	9/18/76	1.00
221	R		391	8/15/75	1.00
2 30	R		402	R	
236	4/6/78	1.00	403	9/18/76	1.00
2 43	8/15/75	1.00	409	R	
246	4/3/78	1.00	413	6/14/77	1.00
258	9/18/76	1.00	415	2/13/75	0.20
262	4/4/78	1.00		(2/13/75)	0.40
264	10/13/75	1.00	416	9/19/76	1.00
268	9/19/76	1.00	419	8/13/75	1.00
279	8/11/75	0.60	423	9/17/76	1.00
	8/15/75	0.40	4 26	8/14/75	1.00
281	8/15/75	1.00	433	R	
293	6/11/77	1.00	434	5/23/76	1.00
308	10/11/75	1.00	435	10/13/75	1.00
313	11/17/76	0.90	439	8/12/75	1.00
	11/16/76	0.05	441	6/11/77	1.00
	(11/16/76) ^D	0.10	446	R	
323	8/15/75	1.00	453	8/12/75	1.00
324	R	1.00	462	R	
	2/13/75	0.10	468	11/6/77	1.00
	(2/13/75) ^b	0.05	471	9/18/76	1.00
3 25	4/6/78	1.00	472	10/13/75	1.00

TADLE III (Continued)

Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight	Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight
481	R		750	11/18/76	1.00
488	11/7/77	1.00	758	11/6/77	1.00
490	9/18/76	1.00	760	4/3/78	1.00
496	11/5/77	1.00	770	4/5/78	1.00
505	R		772	10/11/75	1.00
510	8/12/75	1.00	773	8/13/75	1.00
511	R	1.00	781	4/5/78	1.00
	2/13/75	0.20	782	9/19/76	1.00
513	9/28/76	1.00		9/17/76	0.30
526	6/13/77	1.00	783	4/6/78	1.00
532	R		785	5/23/76	1.00
554	R		790	6/14/77	1.00
558	5/23/76	1.00	801	8/14/75	1.00
560	8/14/75	1.00	811	4/4/78	1.00
562	4/4/78	1.00	839	8/13/75	1.00
563	R		846	11/7/77	1.00
574	9/19/76	1.00	858	6/10/77	1.00
579	6/10/77	1.00	884	8/11/75	1.00
582	8/15/75	1.00	887	11/5/77	1.00
584	R			11/5/77	0.90
588	4/6/78	0.05		4/6/78	0.30
	4/6/78	0.05		R	1.00
599	9/17/76	1.00	895	5/24/76	1.00
613	11/18/76	1.00	909	11/6/77	1.00
617	11/7/77	1.00	911	R	
624	4/5/78	1.00	925	4/6/78	1.00
	R	0.40	944	11/17/76	1.00
628	4/4/78	1.00		(11/17/76)0	0.10
639	8/14/75	1.00		9/18/76	0.60
648	10/12/75	1.00	0(0	9/28/76	0.60
654	R		969	10/10/75	1.00
660	10/13/75	1.00	976	9/19/76	1.00
674	R		1015	6/12/77	1.00
6 76	8/14/75	1.00	1019	8/12/75	1.00
695	6/11/77	1.00	1025	4/3/78	1.00
	6/16/77	0.40	1036	5/23/76	1.00
	(6/16/77)0	0.10		4/5/78	0.20
696	11/7/77	1.00		4/6/78	0.10
704	R		1055	11/7/77	1.00
712	11/17/76	1.00	1058	6/9/77	1.00
	(11/17/76)	0.50	1075	6/10/77	0.70
714	R			6/10/77	0.30
739	R		1088	4/3/78	1.00
741	6/11/77	1.00	1103	4/6/78	1.00
747	2/13/75	0.20	1162	4/6/78	1.00
	$(2/13/75)^{\circ}$	0.20	1172	8/11/75	1.00

REFLECTANCE SPECTRA

TABLE III (Continued)

Asteroid Averaging Summary

Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight	Asteroid No.	Run ^a	Weight
1173	8/14/75	1.00		5/23/76	1.00
1199	6/12/77	0.50		5/23/76	1.00
	6/12/77	0.50		5/23/76	1.00
1208	11/7/77	1.00		5/23/76	1.50
1212	8/15/75	1.00	1595	6/13/77	1.00
1263	6/16/77	1.00	1620	9/18/76	0.90
1284	9/19/76	1.00		9/28/76	1.00
1317	10/11/75	1.00	1636	8/14/75	0.01
1330	6/16/77	1.00		8/14/75	1.00
1364	11/7/77	1.00	1645	9/28/76	1.00
1449	4/6/78	1.00	1650	10/12/75	1.00
1493	9/18/76	1.00	1656	4/4/78	1.00
1512	4/4/78	1.00	1685	R	
1529	11/17/76	1.00	1717	8/13/75	1.00
1566	6/14/77	1.00	1727	4/5/78	1.00
	6/15/77	1.00	1830	11/18/76	1.00
1580	5/22/76	0.30			

^aR means "recalibrated" from McCord/Chapman or other previously published average.

^bInfrared data scaled to visible data in overlap region due to suspected lightcurve effects exceeding 3 %. Parentheses around dates indicate infrared data only.

TABLE IV

Spectral Groups

19: 163, 654	
67 6: 909, 976	
210	
46: 185, 426	
83: 220, 347, 510, 790	
505: 704	
1	
13:48,106	
811	
293	
345	
45	
140	
356	
85: 324, 1580	
	19: 163, 654 676: 909, 976 210 46: 185, 426 83: 220, 347, 510, 790 505: 704 1 13: 48, 106 811 293 345 45 140 356 85: 324, 1580

TABLE IV (Continued)

Spectral Groups

S-like groups (complete sp	ectra)	S-like groups (incomplete spectra)	
25 115 12 1449 196 433: 584 43: 1685 28 39: 119, 714 7: 15, 68 192: 760 887 63: 197 116: 167 17: 462 1055 8: 27 108: 341 23: 40, 79, 674 9: 29, 30, 230, 236 89: 563 3: 5, 6, 11, 14, 18, 20, 32,	37, 82, 532	243: 1284 42 (1449): 858 264: 599 181 (115): 391, 639 158 258 (9, 116): 389 124 (3, 7, 12, 116): 198, 374, 416, 47 513, 839, 925, 1727 26 (7, 8, 17, 43, 108, 192): 113, 169, 340, 1058, 1620, 1830 60: 122 1036 (28, 43, 887) 149 (17, 43, 433, 1055, 1087): 453 71: 339, 402, 403, 579, 1075 582 (108, 196) 281 (7, 23, 1449): 323 695 (43) 472: 574, 1636	1,
M- or E-like groups 16: 21, 22, 87, 129, 217, 3 64: 69, 92, 97, 216, 338, 8 136: 279 435: 441, 773, 884, 944 335: 526, 1330, 1493 44: 895 213: 419, 750, 785 R-like and U groups	225, 413, 739, 741, 1 301, 1645	1103	
4: 208 349: 1088 496 354: 1019 246: 446 80 262: 770, 782, 1656	758 221 558 434 170: 308, 624, 628 588: 1199, 1512 911	166: 1162, 1595 51: 176 62: 90, 175 2: 372 , 1529, 1717 110 130	



679



680













REFERENCES

Bobrovnikoff, N. T. 1929. The spectrum of minor planets. Lick Obs. Bull. XIV: 18-27 Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. Icarus 35: 313-335.

Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent bodies. The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.

Chapman, C. R.; Johnson, T. V.; and McCord, T. B. 1971. A review of spectrophotometric studies of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 55-65.

Chapman, C. R.; McCord, T. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1973a. Asteroid spectral reflectivities. Astron. J. 78: 126-140.

Chapman, C. R.; McCord, T. B.; and Pieters, C. 1973b. Minor planets and related objects. X. Spectrophotometric study of the composition of (1685) Toro. Astron. J. 78: 502-505.

Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.

Chapman, C. R.; and Salisbury, J. W. 1973. Comparison of meteorite and asteroid spectral reflectivities. *Icarus* 19: 507-522.

Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations from reflectance spectra. *Space Sci. Rev.* 21: 555-628.

Johnson, T. V., and Fanale, F. P. 1973. Optical properties of carbonaceous chondrites and their relationship to asteroids. J. Geophys. Res. 78: 8507-8518.

McCord, T. B.; Adams, J. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.

McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975b. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. Astrophys. J. 197: 781-790.

McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975b. Asteroids, spectral reflectance and color characteristics. II. Astrophys. J. 197: 781-790.

Nygard, S. 1975. Alpha Lyrae/Sun flux ratios for use in standard star calibrations: Results of three techniques. M. S. thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

Owensby, P. D.; Pieters, C.; and Gaffey, M. J. 1979. Standard star calibration for use in planetary reflectance studies. In preparation.

Pieters, C.; Gaffey, M. J.; Chapman, C. R.; and McCord, T. B. 1976. Spectrophotometry (0.33 to 1.07 μm) of 433 Eros and compositional implications. *Icarus* 28: 105-115.

Veeder, G. J.; Matson, D. L.; and Smith, J. C. 1978. Visual and infrared photometry of asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 651-663.

Williams, J. G. 1971. Proper elements, families, and belt boundaries. In *Physical Studies* of *Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 177-181.

Zellner, B. 1975. 44 Nysa: An iron-depleted asteroid. Astrophys. J. 198: L45-L47.

MINERALOGICAL AND PETROLOGICAL CHARACTERIZATIONS OF ASTEROID SURFACE MATERIALS

MICHAEL J. GAFFEY and THOMAS B. McCORD University of Hawaii

Gaffey and McCord (1978) have reviewed the methodology and results of asteroid surface material characterizations carried out through 1977; these results are reviewed and updated in this chapter. Modifications of previous interpretations can arise from the acquisition of new or improved data (spectral resolution, coverage and/or precision) or from improvements in interpretive methodology. Since interpretations are likely to be continually improved, special emphasis is placed on the methodology utilized in making mineralogical interpretations from spectra. In particular, recent advances in the interpretive approach are stressed. It is hoped that the student would derive from this discussion some understanding of the basis for, as well as the limitations of, interpreting spectra and thus be able to evaluate more fully the specific results of past and future studies of asteroid surface materials.

In the eight years since the first asteroid book (Gehrels 1971) there has been a rapid expansion of the state-of-the-art for characterizing asteroid surface materials in terms of their mineralogical properties. The observational data base has increased both in the range of spectra coverage and resolution, and in the number of objects observed. The growth and present state of this data set are reviewed elsewhere in this book (chapter by Chapman and Gaffey).

Similarly, the techniques and calibrations necessary for interpreting these spectral data in order to obtain mineralogical information have undergone a quantum jump in sophistication. In 1970 only UBV color data were available for a range of meteorites, which are the most reasonable comparision materials for asteroid surfaces (Hapke 1971). Spectral reflectance measure-

ments of laboratory samples with broader spectral coverage and higher spectral resolution were beginning to become available for certain meteorites such as the basaltic achondrites (McCord *et al.* 1970). During the early 1970's a number of spectral reflectance studies were carried out on meteorites including Johnson and Fanale (1973), Chapman and Salisbury (1973), Salisbury *et al.* (1975), and the most complete study in Gaffey (1976). During the same interval, work was being carried out to relate specific spectral properties (e.g. absorption band position) to mineral compositions (Adams 1974, 1975; Adams and Goullaud 1978; Bell and Mao 1973; Burns 1970, 1974).

As the data base of meteorite and other cosmically interesting spectra accumulated and as the understanding of the functional relationships between spectral and mineralogical properties improved, efforts were made to interpret the concurrently expanding set of asteroidal spectral variations. Care should be exercised in reading the early papers since subsequent improvements in techniques or observational data may have significantly modified some of their conclusions. It is useful to review the previous interpretive work both in terms of understanding the evolution of interpretations of asteroid surface materials and in terms of placing each set of results in context with previous and subsequent work.

McCord et al. (1970) measured the 0.3-1.1 μ m spectrum of the asteroid 4 Vesta and identified an absorption feature near 0.9 μ m as due to the mineral pyroxene. They suggested that the surface material was similar to basaltic achondritic meteorites. Hapke (1971) compared the UBV colors of a number of asteroids to a variety of lunar, meteoritic, and terrestrial rocks and rock powders. He concluded that the surface material of these asteroids could be matched by powders similar to a range of the comparison materials but not by metallic surfaces. Chapman and Salisbury (1973) concluded that some matches between $0.3-1.1 \,\mu\text{m}$ spectra of asteroids and meteorites were found for several meteorite types including enstatite chondrites, a basaltic achondrite, an optically unusual ordinary chondrite and, possibly, a carbonaceous chondrite. Johnson and Fanale (1973) with similar data and laboratory mixtures showed that the albedo and spectral characteristics of some asteroids are similar to C1 and C2 carbonaceous chondrites and others to iron meteorites. Both papers noted the problem of defining precisely what constituted a "match," and both raised the question of subtle spectral modification of asteroid surface materials by in situ space weathering processes. Salisbury and Hunt (1974) raised the question of the effects of terrestrial weathering on meteorite specimens and the validity of matches between the spectra of such specimens and the asteroids. McCord and Gaffey (1974) utilized absorption features and general spectral properties to characterize 14 asteroids and identified mineral assemblages similar to carbonaceous chondrite, stony-iron, iron, basaltic achondrite, and silicatemetal meteorites. At that time it was possible to establish the general identity

of the spectrally important minerals in an assemblage, but very difficult to establish their relative abundances.

Chapman *et al.* (1975) developed an asteroidal classification system which utilized spectral, albedo, and polarization parameters to define two major groups which included most of these bodies. The first group was characterized as having low albedos (≤ 0.09), strong negative polarizations at small phase angles ($\geq 1.1\%$) and relatively flat, featureless spectral reflectance curves in the 0.3–1.1 μ m spectral region. These parameters were similar to those for carbonaceous chondrites and these asteroids were designated as "carbonaceous" or *C* type. The second group was characterized as having higher albedos (≥ 0.09), weaker negative polarizations (0.4–1.0%) and reddish, sometimes featured spectral curves. These parameters were comparable to those for most of the meteorites which contain relatively abundant silicate minerals, so this group was designated "silicaceous or stony-iron" or *S* type. A small minority (~10%) of the asteroids could not be classified in this system and were designated "unclassified" or *U* type (see Zellner's chapter).

This simple classification scheme can be quite useful since it often seems to separate these two major types of objects, and the observational parameters on which the system is based can be measured for objects fainter than those for which complete spectra can be obtained. The choice of terminology is unfortunate, however, since it implies a specific definition of surface materials in meteoritic terms, which was not intended. Any "flat-black" spectral curve would be designated C type whether or not the surface material would be characterized as carbonaceous by any other criteria. Thus asteroid surface materials similar to such diverse meteoritic assemblages as ureilites, black chondrites and the carbon-poor C4 meteorite Karoonda could, by one or another of the observational criteria, be classified as C type, leading persons not familiar with the classification criteria to conclude that such materials were carbonaceous.

The problem is complicated by the terminology for the meteorites themselves. As Mason (1971) noted, the term "carbonaceous" immediately implies the presence of carbon or carbonaceous compounds as a distinctive component. However, a number of the carbonaceous chondrites, especially types C3 and C4, contain less carbon than many non- 'carbonaceous' meteorites. Indeed, the current working definition of the carbonaceous chondrites (SiO₂/MgO < 1.5 [by weight]; Van Schmus and Wood 1967) has nothing to do with carbon, although the abundance of carbon and other volatiles (e.g. water) are important criteria in further subdividing this chemical group. It is essential to realize that the term "carbonaceous asteroid" is not necessarily equivalent to "carbonaceous meteorite" (as broad as that latter classification is). "Carbonaceous" as presently used is a *spectral/albedo/polarization classification designation* with respect to asteroids and a *compositional designation* with respect to meteorites. A similar objection can be raised with respect to the "silicaceous" terminology since it implies a degree of specificity not present in the classification criteria. It must also be noted that the criticism is with respect to the terminology and the confusion which it engenders and not with respect to identification of these two major groups, defined by the parameters chosen (e.g. albedo, polarization, etc.), which appear to be significant.

Thus, while the C and S classification of asteroids cannot be viewed as descriptions of mineralogy or petrology, it does provide valid characterizations with respect to the chosen parameters. Since the groups appear in each of the data sets used (albedo, polarization, color) a single measurement such as UBV color can generally be used to classify the asteroid (Zellner *et al.* 1975; Zellner *et al.* 1977*a*; Zellner and Bowell 1977; Morrision 1977*a*, *b*). This approach can also be utilized to identify anomalous objects (Zellner 1975; Zellner *et al.* 1977*b*) or to establish possible genetic relationships between members of asteroid dynamical families (Gradie and Zellner 1977). Chapman (1976) utilized the basic C-S classification system but identified subdivisions based on additional spectral criteria (R/B Slope, Bend and Band Depth; McCord and Chapman 1975*a*, *b*; see Chapman and Gaffey, in Part VII, for the definitions) which are mineralogically significant.

Johnson *et al.* (1975) measured the infrared reflectance of three asteroids through the broad bandpass J, H and K filters (1.25, 1.65 and 2.2 μ m) and concluded that these were consistent with the infrared reflectance of suggested meteoritic materials (see the chapter by Larson and Veeder). Matson *et al.* (1977*a*, *b*) utilized infrared H and K reflectances to infer that space weathering or soil maturation processes were relatively inactive on asteroid surfaces in contrast to that on surfaces on the moon and Mercury. Veeder *et al.* (1978) restated this conclusion and supported the interpretation that metallic NiFe was the most plausible candidate as a major phase in the surface material of most S-type asteroids.

A very favorable apparition in early 1975 permitted the measurement of a variety of spectral data sets for the Earth-approaching asteroid 433 Eros. Pieters *et al.* (1976) measured the 0.33–1.07 μ m spectral reflectance of Eros through 25 narrow-bandpass filters. This curve was interpreted to indicate an assemblage of olivine, pyroxene, and metal, with metal abundance equal to or greater than that in the H-type chondrites. Veeder *et al.* (1976) measured the spectrum of Eros through 11 filters from 0.65–2.2 μ m and concluded that their spectral data indicated a mixture of olivine and pyroxene with a metal-like phase. Wisniewski (1976) concluded from a higher resolution spectrum (0.5–1.0 μ m), that this surface was best matched by a mixture of iron or stony-iron material with ordinary chondritic material (i.e. iron + pyroxene + olivine), but suggested that olivine is absent or rare. Larson *et al.* (1976) measured the 0.9–2.7 μ m spectral reflectance curve for Eros and identified NiFe and pyroxene, but found no evidence of olivine or feldspar. The dispute over the olivine content arose because of an incomplete understanding of the spectral contribution of olivine in a mixture and because of slight differences in the observational spectra near 1 μ m. The uncertainty in the metal abundance was due to incomplete quantitative understanding of the spectral contribution of metal in a mixture with silicates.

Lebofsky (1978) showed evidence for the presence of an H₂O-related absorption feature near 3 μ m in the reflectance spectrum of the asteroid 1 Ceres. Larson *et al.* (1979) combined their observational data with that from several other sources to provide a 0.4–3.6 μ m reflectance spectrum of Ceres and Pallas. They concluded from these data that the surface materials of these two asteroids were consistent with mixtures of opaques and hydrated silicates, such as are found in type C1 and C2 meteorites.

Gaffey and McCord (1978) have presented the most complete summary of asteroid surface material characterizations and interpretive methodology. They provided mineralogical characterizations for sixty-five asteroids and concluded that most asteroid surfaces were composed of assemblages of meteoritic minerals but that no genetic links had been established between any asteroid and a meteorite specimen or type. Most main-belt asteroids exhibited surfaces analogous, but not necessarily identical, to type I or II carbonaceous chondrites. A significant number of objects exhibited surface materials spectrally dominated by a metallic NiFe component. They concluded that a wide variety of assemblages was present on these objects and that general classification groups such as C or S were composed of a variety of diverse types which became evident upon more detailed investigation of objects in each group. Gaffey (1978) concluded that unsampled meteorite-types were present in the asteroid population and in particular that the surface materials of the asteroids Ceres and Pallas, while similar in certain respects to type I and II carbonaceous chondrites (e.g. hydrated silicates, opaque-rich), were unlike any known type of meteorite.

I. INTERPRETIVE METHODOLOGY

Ever since the recognition of meteorites as extraterrestrial matter and the discovery of the minor planets, it has been suggested that the former are derived from the latter (e.g. Olbers 1803). More recently, efforts have focused on the relative contributions of various orbit modifying mechanisms for delivering asteroidal debris (meteorites) to the earth (e.g. Kozai 1962; Anders 1964; Arnold 1965; Williams 1969; Zimmerman and Wetherill 1973; Peterson 1976), or on the relative contribution to the meteoritic flux of different (orbital) groups of asteroids or asteroid precursors such as comets (e.g. Wetherill and Williams 1968; Wetherill 1974, 1976; Anders 1971, 1975); these topics are most recently and completely reviewed in several chapters in this book.

Thus most investigators interested in determining the composition of asteroids from observational data have concluded that the meteorites represent the best available comparison material (e.g. Watson 1938; McCord et al. 1970; Hapke 1971; Johnson and Fanale 1973; Chapman and Salisbury 1973; Larson et al. 1979). Attempts to match directly laboratory meteorite colors or spectra with observational data have met with only limited success for several reasons. The most serious uncertainty in any spectral matching approach lies in the problem of deciding what constitutes a "match." In an empirical curve matching program, there is no basis for deciding whether a deviation from an exact match is mineralogically significant. Hapke (1971) pointed out that a large variation in the UBV colors of a material can be produced by varying the particle size distribution. Salisbury and Hunt (1974) discussed the uncertainty introduced by terrestrial weathering of meteorites. Chapman and Salisbury (1973) and Johnson and Fanale (1973) discussed space weathering (surface bombardment processes, etc.) as a possible source of mismatch. The problem is compounded by the virtual certainty that the selection of meteoritic material arriving at the earth's surface is both biased and incomplete to a significant but unknown degree with respect to the distribution of asteroidal materials (Chapman and Salisbury 1973; Johnson and Fanale 1973; McCord and Gaffey 1974; McCrosky et al. 1971; Ceplecha and McCrosky 1976). Despite these uncertainties, the color or spectrum matching approach does provide a good survey technique and can be usefully applied if care is taken to recognize its limitations.

The alternate approach to interpreting spectral data involves the recognition and quantitative characterization of spectral features which are diagnostic of specific minerals or mineral types. These spectral feature parameters (e.g. absorption band position, width, intensity and symmetry) are relatively insensitive to variations in the physical properties (e.g. particle sizes) of a mineral assemblage. Also, since the interpretation depends on the identification of specific mineral phases in an assemblage rather than on the assemblage as a discrete entity, the necessary calibration need only include the range of possible mineral species and an understanding of the effects on the spectral parameters of mixing phases together. One does not need to have measured all possible combinations of mineral phase mixtures and physical property variations to provide a complete comparison set. The former task is very large but achievable, the latter task is probably transfinite.

The interpretation of mineralogically diagnostic spectral features does place more stringent demands on both the observer and the interpreter. It requires an understanding of physical processes which act to produce the spectral features and also requires observational spectra with sufficient spectral precision, resolution and wavelength coverage to quantitatively characterize the appropriate spectral parameters. As shall be seen below, the degree of sophistication of the interpretive calibration varies with both the mineral species and the type of assemblage. Likewise the spectral coverage, resolution and precision differ widely for the data on different asteroids. It is worth noting that, within reason, any increase in either the interpretive capability or the observational data quality can bring about a commensurate improvement in the sophistication of the surface material characterization.

Since the early 1960's a major effort has been underway to define the physical processes which govern the interaction of light with the common rock-forming silicate minerals (e.g. White and Keester 1966, 1967; R. G. Burns 1970b; Bell *et al.* 1975; Hazen *et al.* 1977). This work based on crystal field theory, ligand field theory and molecular orbital theory, has been summarized for mineralogical systems by Burns (1970a).

Elements of the first transition series (Ti, V, Cr, Mn, Fe, Co, Ni, Cu) and their petrologically important cations (especially Fe²⁺, Ti³⁺) have an outer (valence) unfilled d-shell in their electron distribution. When such a cation is located in a crystallographic site, surrounded by anions, certain of the outer electron orbitals experience strong repulsions and undergo splitting to higher energy. The orbitals undergoing the least electronic repulsion become the groundstate orbitals in which the electrons tend to reside. The energy difference between the groundstate and any excited state is termed the crystal field splitting energy and is a direct function of the particular cation and the crystal site in which it resides. A photon whose energy corresponds to the splitting energy of a particular cation can be absorbed. This gives rise to specific absorption features in the reflectance spectra of transition-metal silicates such as olivine, pyroxene and feldspar. Adams (1975) has shown that the positions of these bands are distinctive for each type of mineral; Adams (1974) has calibrated the precise positions of the two pyroxene bands with respect to the mineral chemistry (iron and calcium content) of the specimens. Adams and Goullaud (1978) have studied the 1.1-1.3 μ m Fe²⁺ absorption feature present in the spectra of plagioclase feldspars. The center of this band shifts systematically toward longer wavelength with increasing anorthite content (calcic feldspar) up to about An₆₅. The strength (absorbance) of the band increases with increasing iron content.

In addition to these crystal field or electronic absorption features, several other types of mineralogical absorption features are of increasing importance in the characterization of asteroid surface materials as observational data further into the infrared (toward $5 \mu m$) and into the ultraviolet (toward 1000 Å) become available. *Vibrational features* arise as a result of photon excitation of molecular groups at their fundamental vibrational (bending, stretching and rotational) frequencies as well as at overtones and harmonics of these frequencies. Such vibrational features are present in the spectra of most materials (e.g. salts, silicates, carbonates, ices, etc.; Aronson and Emslie 1974; Liese 1975; Sill 1973). However, with regard to asteroid surfaces, the hydrated minerals and hydrocarbon compounds, found in certain types of meteorites, have been given the most attention (Larson *et al.* 1979; see the chapter by Larson and Veeder).

The water molecule has three fundamental vibrational modes which affect the infrared spectral region: ν_1 , the symmetric OH stretch; ν_2 , the

H-O-H bend and ν_3 , the asymmetric OH stretch. In an H₂O vapor phase the modes correspond to 2.73 μ m, 6.269 μ m and 2.66 μ m respectively, while those in ice are shifted to 3.105 μ m, 6.06 μ m and 2.94 μ m. Hydrated mineral phases have a strong absorption feature in the region 2.9–3.3 μ m and two major overtone or combination features near 1.4 μ m (2 ν_3) and 1.9 μ m ($\nu_2 + \nu_3$). The existence of both the 1.4 μ m and 1.9 μ m features indicates undissociated water molecules in the mineral while the 1.4 μ m alone indicated OH groups such as hydroxyls. The exact wavelength position of these features is a function of the crystal structure and site in which the molecule resides. Therefore, such wavelength positions should be mineralogically diagnostic. In practice, only a few cases have been investigated. However, Hunt and Salisbury (1970, 1971) have presented the reflectance spectra of a variety of minerals which contain water-related spectral features. Larson *et al.* (1979) present spectra showing the 3 μ m water feature in several terrestrial and meteoritic minerals.

Charge transfer, exciton (electron-hole pair) formation and valenceconduction band transitions dominate the ultraviolet and vacuum ultraviolet spectral region in geologic materials. Nitsan and Shankland (1976) and Hapke et al. (1978) have considered this portion of the spectrum and have concluded that mineralogical information is present. The capability of instruments on Earth-orbiting satellites (e.g. International Ultraviolet Explorer (IUE)) has increased the importance of determining what mineralogical information can be obtained by studying the ultraviolet spectra of minor planets.

The interpretation of the spectral characteristics of mineral mixtures in order to establish mineral abundance as well as composition is a more complex problem than identifying the presence of minerals. For example, Adams and McCord (1970), Nash and Conel (1974) and Gaffey (1974, 1976) have noted that the relative abundance of a mineral phase does not in general correlate linearly with its apparent spectral abundance. Johnson and Fanale (1973), and Nash and Conel (1974) used laboratory mixtures to show that an opaque phase (carbon and magnetite, respectively) would dominate the reflectance spectrum of a mixture if dispersed, even when present in small amounts. Gaffey (1976) discussed how the relatively more optically dense pyroxene phase dominates the spectrum of a pyroxene-olivine-feldspar assemblage.

Three general classes of minerals are important in controlling the optical properties of meteoritic mineral assemblages: (1) nickel-iron minerals, (2) silicate phases (olivine, pyroxene, feldspar, and clay minerals or "layer-lattice" silicates), and (3) opaque phases (carbon, carbon compounds, magnetite). Of these minerals, the Fe^{2+} silicates exhibit the best understood and most easily interpreted diagnostic spectral features.

The apparent contribution of a specific mineral phase to the reflectance spectrum of a mixture is a function of the wavelength-dependent optical

properties and of the relative abundance and distribution of that phase. The mineral phase with the greatest optical density at a particular wavelength tends to dominate, out of proportion to its actual abundance, the reflectance spectrum of a mixture at that wavelength. This can be shown by comparison of the spectra of pyroxene, olivine and a pyroxene-olivine mixture. The pyroxene spectral reflectance curve (Fig. 1a) is characterized by two relatively narrow, symmetric absorption features centered near 0.90 μ m and 1.9 μ m, while the olivine spectrum (Fig. 1c) is characterized by a broad, asymmetric feature centered near 1.0 μ m. The optical density of the pyroxene phase in the 1 μ m region is nearly an order of magnitude greater than that of the olivine phase with an equivalent iron content. A mineral assemblage containing approximately equal amounts of olivine and pyroxene (Fig. 1b) produces a spectral curve which is essentially that of the pyroxene phase, with the long-wavelength edge of the pyroxene feature depressed by the weaker absorption of the olivine phase. The broadening and asymmetry of the resulting feature is a function of the relative abundance of olivine and pyroxene. A preliminary calibration of this functional relationship is shown in Fig. 2.

Computer deconvolution techniques can be utilized to resolve a spectrum into its superimposed component spectra. This technique can be used to remove the continuum and strong absorptions to reveal weak absorption features such as that of feldspar (Fig. 3). The relative intensity of the pyroxene and feldspar absorption features can be correlated with the relative abundance of these mineral phases for equilibrium or quasi-equilibrium pyroxene/plagioclase assemblages (McFadden and Gaffey 1978). The relationship between relative absorption band intensity and mineral abundance for pyroxene/plagioclase assemblages is shown in Fig. 4. The slope of this relationship can be calculated *a priori* from independent information concerning the abundance and molar absorption coefficients of Fe²⁺ in the two mineral species. A great deal of additional work needs to be carried out in order to define completely calibrations for the range of possible mixtures of these types of silicate minerals.

The metallic nickel-iron (NiFe) phases are significant or dominant mineralogical constituents in a variety of meteoritic assemblages. The 0.35–2.5 μ m reflectance spectra of these minerals (Johnson and Fanale 1973; Gaffey 1974, 1976) exhibit no discrete diagnostic electronic absorption features. The overall shape of the reflectance spectrum is distinctive for the general group of NiFe minerals containing less than 25% nickel. A typical NiFe spectral curve (Figure 1*d*-right) is characterized by a nearly linearly increasing continuum reflectance at wavenumbers greater than 10,000–12,500 cm⁻¹ ($\lambda < 0.8-1.0 \,\mu$ m). At lower wavenumbers (<1.0 cm⁻¹ or λ > 1.0 μ m), the spectrum exhibits an upward (positive) curvature with decreasing frequency. The degree of positive infrared curvature seems to be inversely proportional to the Ni content of the alloy (Gaffey 1976).



Fig. 1. Normalized spectral reflectance curves of meteoritic minerals and mineral assemblages versus wavelength (left) and wavenumber (right): (a) pyroxene, 32%; (b) L6 chondrite (olivine + pyroxene + metal), 31%; (c) olivine, 36%; (d) nickel-iron metal, 22%; (e) L4 chondrite, 21%: Spherical albedos at the normalization wavelength (0.56 μ m) are indicated for each sample.

By contrast, an assemblage primarily made up of silicate minerals such as pyroxene, olivine and feldspar (Fig. 1b) has a distinctly nonlinear spectral reflectance curve in the region shortwards of the 0.9 μ m absorption feature, (Fig. 1b-right). This strong blue and ultraviolet decrease in reflectance is the result of increasingly efficient charge transfer absorption for higher energy



Fig. 2. Correlation of half width at half height the long-wavelength wing of Band I for olivine + pyroxene mixtures versus olivine/pyroxene ratio.

photons between the various cations and anions in the silicate structure. Such curvature and blue-UV absorption is typical of most silicate assemblages.

The major exceptions to this rule are pure or nearly pure olivine assemblages (>90% olivine) which exhibit spectral curves (Fig. 1c) with a generally linear continuum shortwards of 0.7 μ m (>14,000 cm⁻¹). A series of relatively weak absorption features between 0.4 and 0.6 μ m introduces a series of discontinuities or steps in the continuum. These steps and the strong olivine feature leave little probability of confusion of the olivine spectral curve with a linear NiFe spectral curve.

As a general rule for meteorite assemblages, a linear spectral continuum indicates a mineral assemblage with a spectrally dominant NiFe metal component, while a curved continuum with a blue-ultraviolet absorption indicates a mainly silicate assemblage. For mixtures of metal and silicate phases where neither is spectrally dominant, the relationship between apparent spectral abundance of the metal phase and its actual mineralogical abundance is a complex function of abundance, grain size, distribution and oxidation state. The complexity of this relationship can be illustrated by an example as follows.

The metal abundance for L-type chondritic assemblages is approximately 10%, but the apparent spectral contribution of the metal phase, judged by the linearity of the continuum is significantly different between an L6 assemblage (Fig. 1*b*-right) and L4 assemblage (Fig. 1*e*-right). Measurements of metal grain size (Dodd 1976) show an increase in median grain size with increasing degree of metamorphism (judged by the compositional homogeneity of the silicate



Fig. 3. Computer deconvolution of spectral curve of pyroxene-plagioclase mixture, involving establishment of empirical continuum (A) for original curve (B), continuum minus spectrum (C), spectral features are mirrored about center of feature and subtracted to isolate weak feldspar band (D).

grains) by a factor of at least 2 or 3 from L4 to L6. This would represent about an order of magnitude difference in the surface area of metal grains. This is, to first order, spectrally equivalent to a larger metal abundance with the same grain size distribution. The special behavior of the L4 assemblage is further complicated by the possible presence of a spectral blocking (opaque) phase (Gaffey 1976). Such a component would tend to suppress the higher albedo portions of the spectrum and reduce the blue-ultraviolet falloff as well as the absorption band depth.

The importance of understanding the spectral properties of the opaquerich (or low albedo) assemblages is evident when one considers that about three quarters of all asteroids have surface materials with geometric albedos of 6.5% or less. When investigators have considered candidate materials, from among the metéorites, to match these dark asteroid spectra, the carbonaceous chondrites have received most of the attention. However, even a cursory examination of the albedos for the range of studied meteorites (Fig. 5) reveals a diverse variety of dark (spherical albedo $\leq 9\%$) meteorite assemblages



Fig. 4. Correlation of plagioclase/pyroxene absorption band depth with plagioclase/pyroxene mineral abundance.



Fig. 5. Spherical albedos of meteorites.

including carbonaceous chondrites, black chondrites, K-chondrites (Kakangari), enstatite chondrites, augite achondrites and ureilities (olivine-pigeonitecarbon achondrites). Since albedo is a sensitive function of physical properties, such as particle size (Adams and Filice 1967) and surface microstructure, any meteoritic assemblage with a low albedo must be considered as a potential candidate for some C asteroid surface materials until it can be ruled for any specific body on the basis of criteria other than albedo. However, as might be expected from the diversity of assemblages represented by the dark meteorites, they exhibit a corresponding diversity of spectral features which are correlated with the specific mineralogy of each type. A detailed discussion of the relationships between mineralogy and petrology for the low albedo assemblages can be found in Gaffey (1979). These results will be discussed here in an abridged form.

The relatively restricted group of opaque-rich assemblages represented by the carbonaceous chondrites is far from a simple system, either mineralogically or spectrally. For a much more complete discussion of the mineralogical, petrological and chemical properties alluded to here, the reader is referred to Nagy (1975) and a series of papers by McSween (1977*a*-*d*) and McSween and Richardson (1977), and the references contained therein.

Type I Carbonaceous Chondrites

The Type I, C1 or CI carbonaceous chondrites are composed primarily of of a relatively iron-rich (Fe/Si \sim 1.1) clay mineral or layer lattice silicate which apparently consists of an intimate mixture of several structural types. Major accessory minerals include magnetite ($\sim 5-15 \text{ wt\%}$), soluble magnesium salts ($\sim 5-15$ wt%) and carbon, both as organic compounds and graphite $(\sim 2-5 \text{ wt\%})$. Water $(\sim 10 \text{ wt\%})$ is present in the clay minerals and as water of hydration in the magnesium salts. Two CI meteorites have been studied spectrally: Orgueil (Johnson and Fanale 1973; Gaffey 1974, 1976; Salisbury et al. 1975; Larson et al. 1979) and Alais (Gaffey 1974, 1976). Gaffey (1976) concluded that the spectral reflectance curve of Alais indicated that it had been strongly altered by terrestrial processes. Three different samples of Orgueil were measured. The Johnson and Fanale (1973) results are in good agreement, except for minor slope differences, with the Gaffey (1976) and Larson et al. (1979) results for a shared sample. The Salisbury et al. (1975) spectrum appears to exhibit the same characteristics as the (presumably) terrestrially weathered Alais sample. However, since the CI meteorites are quite heterogeneous breccias, one cannot, at this time, rule out the possibility that the Alais and the Salisbury et al. (1975) Orgueil spectra represent samples of a different clast-type from these breccias.

Two major features can be seen in the reflectance spectrum of Orgueil (Fig. 6a). A very strong H₂O-related band is located near 3 μ m (see the chapter by Larson and Veeder in this book) and a strong charge transfer (presumably Fe²⁺-Fe³⁺ and/or Fe³⁺) feature or set of overlapping features shortwards of 0.56 μ m. Several weaker (~2-6%) features are also present, including an Fe³⁺ feature (~0.88-0.90 μ m) and two H₂O-related features (~1.38 μ m, ~1.94 μ m). The water-related features, especially the 3 μ m



Fig. 6. Normalized spectral reflectance curves of the dark meteorites (spherical albedos at 0.56 μ m): (a) CI, Orgueil – 4.7%; (b) CM, Cold Bokkevelt (<75 μ m) and Murray, average – 4.9%; (c) CM, Meghei and Murchison, average – 5.1%; (d) CM, Nogoya – 5.3%; (e) CO3, average – 11.1%; (f) CV3, Allende and Mokoia, average – 8.5%; (g) CV3, Vigarano, Grosnaja (<75 μ m) and Leoville, average – 9.4%; (h) C4-5, Karoonda – 9.6%; (i) Kakangari – 10.2%; (j) Novo-Urei – 8.4%; (k) Black chondrites, average – 9.4%; (1) E4, Abee – 7.7% and (m) E6, average – 17.4%. (Part 2 of Fig. 6 is found on the following page.)

feature, are produced by the water intrinsic to the clay mineral matrix material. The iron-related features are characteristic of both the high iron content of these meteoritic clay minerals and their relatively oxidized condition ($Fe^{2+} \approx Fe^{3+}$).



Type II Carbonaceous Chondrites

The Type II, C2 or CM carbonaceous chondrites are composed of two major phases: an iron-rich (Fe/Si ~1.8) clay mineral matrix (~50-80 wt%) and mafic inclusions (~15-40 wt%) which are predominantly low-iron olivine (~Fa₁, range Fa₀₋₆₀) with lesser amounts of pyroxene (~Fs₁, Fs₀₋₁₅). Soluble sodium and magnesium salts (~10 wt%), carbon (organic and graphite, ~1-2 wt%) and magnetite (~0.5 wt%) constitute the main accessory phases. The matrix material, a hydrated layer lattice silicate with abundant oxidized iron, resembles that of the CI meteorites in a general way. However, these

two matrix materials have quite different oxygen isotope ratios (Clayton *et al.* 1976; Clayton and Mayeda 1978) which precludes any genetic relationship. The presence of this matrix material in both CI and CM meteorites apparently represents the action of similar processes (i.e. low-temperature alteration and hydration) acting on two different parent materials.

Spectral measurements of CM meteorites have been carried out by Watson (1938), Johnson and Fanale (1973), Gaffey (1974, 1976), Salisbury et al. (1975) and Larson et al. (1979). All spectra of CM meteorites share, with those of the CI meteorites, the strong iron charge transfer feature(s) shortwards of 0.56 μ m and should also exhibit the very strong 3 μ m water feature. Additional weaker (a few percent relative intensity) features include a 1.4 μ m water band and at least four (apparently) iron-related features (~0.62 μ m, ~0.70 μ m, ~0.85 μ m, ~0.92 μ m). The relative intensity of these features divides the CM spectra into two groups. In group A spectra (Cold Bokkevelt, Murray; Fig. 6b), the $\sim 0.62 \ \mu m$ and $\sim 0.85 \ \mu m$ feature dominate this portion of the spectrum and a water feature is present at $\sim 1.38 \ \mu m$. In the group B spectra (Meghei, Murchison; Fig. 6c), the ~0.70 μ m feature dominates with no 1.4 or 1.9 μ m water bands present. Nogoya appears to be a member of group B (Fig. 6d) but with an even more intense $\sim 0.70 \,\mu m$ feature and a $\sim 0.92 \,\mu m$ feature present. The spectral differences between the two groups appear to be correlated to several interdependent parameters including: $Fe^{2+}/(Fe^{2+}+Fe^{3+}) - A = 0.347-0.378$, B = 0.396-0.413; percent of Fe²⁺ in a "serpentine"-type silicate (versus "chlorite" from Mossbauer spectroscopy; Vdovykin *et al.* 1975) -A = 6-18%; B = 25-35%; and Mg/Si (wt), probably reflecting an actual increase in the relative abundance of a "serpentine" phase -A = 0.75 - 0.78, B = 0.81 - 0.83, for Nogoya = 0.90. Spectrally the CI spectrum (Orgueil) would appear to be controlled by a matrix material similar to that of group A.

For most mineral assemblages, the effect of decreasing particle size is to increase the albedo but to have no significant effect on their normalized reflectance spectra. For CM assemblages, at least, this latter statement is not true. These meteorites show a strong increase in near-infrared ($\lambda \gtrsim 1.2 \ \mu m$) reflectance for smaller particle sizes (PS \leq 75 μ m) (see Johnson and Fanale 1973). Apparently one or more major absorption features in the near-infrared is weaker (than those in the 0.6–0.9 μ m region) in the finer particle size fraction, resulting in a significant "reddening" of the reflectance spectrum $(\Delta \text{Ref}/\Delta \lambda > 0)$. Two possible mechanisms could produce this effect. First, the absorption features in the near-infrared may have a significantly lower (but still quite high) optical density than those in the 0.6–0.9 μ m spectral region, such that in the coarser size fractions, all spectral regions are nearly saturated (\triangle absorbance/ \triangle path-length \rightarrow 0) while in the finer fraction, those in the 0.6–0.9 μ m region are nearly saturated but those in the near-infrared are much less saturated. The second alternative is that the significant disparity between the grain sizes (GS) in the matrix (< 1 μ m) and those of the

chondrules and inclusions (~100 μ m, 10-500 μ m), could cause the latter phases to be spectrally enriched in the smaller size fraction. That is, the effective spectral abundance of a phase is a function of the mean photon path length in that phase, which in turn is a function of the mean distance between scattering boundaries in the material. For particles which are homogenous single crystals, this mean distance is related to the particle size, while for particles which consist of aggregates of grains, the mean scattering boundary distance is related to grain size. Thus for the CM meteorites the number of matrix scattering elements remains essentially unchanged (i.e., PS>>GS) while for the coarse crystalline inclusions and chondrules, a decrease in particle size rapidly increases the number of scattering elements $[N \sim (PS)^{-3}]$. so that their effective spectral contribution would rapidly increase also. Since these inclusions are primarily olivine, a rapid rise in the infrared reflectances would be expected. Thus, the relatively high infrared reflectance of C2-type asteroid surface materials should be interpreted with care. Moreover, the importance of studying spectral/particle size effects in these assemblages is clear, and future spectral studies should keep this in mind.

Type III Carbonaceous Chondrites

The Type III or C3 chondrites fall into two major groups: C30 (Ornans subtype) or CO and C3V (Vigarano) or CV. It must be noted that since each of these three major classifications (i.e. Type n, Cn, or C (I,M,O,V) – utilizes somewhat different criteria, not all meteorites, grouped together in one system, will automatically be in a single group in the other systems. For example, Mokoia has been classified as Type III, and as both C2V and C3V, and shares certain characteristics of both types 2 and 3 (see below).

CO meteorites are composed mainly of a fine-grained olivine matrix $(\sim Fa_{50})$ interstitial between abundant heterogenous (mean $\sim Fa_{11} - Fa_{34}$, range Fa_{0-60}) olivines (matrix/chondrules ~ 0.5). Low calcium clinopyroxene $(\sim Fs_5)$ and magnetite $(\sim 4\%)$ form the major accessory phases. The water and carbon contents are low $(\sim 0.1 - 1.4 \text{ wt}\% \text{ and } \sim 0.2 - 0.6 \text{ wt}\%$, respectively) which are consistent with the lower abundance (relative to CV types) of the matrix which, though essentially anhydrous, is the primary location of these volatile phases. McSween (1977b) suggests that the Ornans-type is a metamorphic sequence with increasing mean fayalite content of the olivine inclusions and decreasing olivine heterogeneity in the following order: Kainsaz, Felix, Ornans, Lance, Isna and Warrenton.

CV meteorites are chemically similar to CO meteorites but are distinguished on the basis of the morphology and larger size of chondrules and on the abundance of the dark matrix material (matrix/chondrules ~ 2). Low calcium clinopyroxene and magnetite ($\sim 1-9$ wt%) are the main accessory phases. Water and carbon are present ($\sim 0.1-4$ wt% and $\sim 0.2-2$ wt%, respectively) in higher abundances than in the CO type. The mafic

minerals have lower mean iron contents ($\sim Fa_{10}, \sim Fs_6$) than those of the CO type, but are similarly quite heterogenous. Matrix content (matrix/chondrules + inclusion) forms three distinct groups (McSween 1977c): 1.15±.03 – Kaba, Grosnaja, Bali; 0.62±.08 – Leoville, Vigarano, Mokoia, Allende; and 0.24 – Coolidge.

The strongest spectral feature in the C3 spectra is the intense charge transfer feature or features in the blue and ultraviolet portion of the spectrum. The effective edge of this feature in the visible or near-infrared (i.e. where its absorbance is overwhelmed by other absorption features at longer wavelengths) is an excellent discriminator between the C2- and C3-type assemblages. This edge is defined as where the slope in the spectrum $(\Delta \operatorname{Ref}/\Delta \lambda)$ equals zero or is significantly discontinuous. In the C2 spectra this edge is near $\sim 0.54-0.56 \ \mu m$ at significantly shorter wavelengths than that of the C3 assemblages (CO ~0.64-0.73 μ m, CV ~0.75-0.78 μ m). (It is important to note that these band edges do not appear to be affected by particle size variations.) Several of the C3 spectra exhibit weak inflections at shorter wavelengths, including: Kainsaz (the least metamorphosed CO specimen) ~0.55 and 0.63 μ m; Mokoia (CV2) ~0.52 and 0.63 μ m; Allende ~0.50 and 0.66 μ m; and Vigarano ~0.50 and 0.59 μ m. The weakness of these inflections should rule out any ambiguity. A shift of this edge toward shorter wavelengths, for materials with this range of albedos, would imply the absence or strong depletion of the species primarily responsible for the blue-ultraviolet features (Fe³⁺).

In the 3 μ m spectral region, the presence or absence of a strong water band also serves to discriminate between the hydrous C2 and anhydrous C3 assemblages (Larson *et al.* 1979; see the chapter by Larson and Veeder). The potential for utilizing the 3 μ m feature to discriminate between the structural/chemical types of the C2 matrix material is currently being investigated by Feierberg and coworkers.

The CO spectra all show absorption features for olivine and pyroxene (Fig. 6e). With increasing degree of metamorphism (McSween 1977b) these bands are deeper and better defined: Felix, Ornans and Warrenton have 6%, 9% and 15% absorption features at ~1.03 μ m (olivine). There is a persistent H₂O feature at ~1.38 μ m which decreases in absorbance with increasing grade. In the spectrum of Kainsaz, the H₂O feature is strongest and the olivine-pyroxene 1 μ m feature is distorted by a strong band near 0.88 μ m. This feature could arise either from iron oxide in the matrix or from the inclusion of a small amount of group A CM matrix material within the matrix of this meteorite. That Kainsaz is spectrally the most "primitive" (i.e. CM-like) of the CO meteorites is quite in agreement with the McSween (1977b) metamorphic sequence.

The CV chondrites do not show, as clearly as the CO spectra, the olivine and pyroxene absorption features. This agrees with the lower mean iron content in these phases. They generally have lower albedos, consistent with their higher content of the dark, fine-grained olivine matrix. Spectrally, the CV meteorite split into two groups. The first group (A) includes Allende and Mokoia (Fig. 6f) and the second group (B) includes Vigarano, Grosnaja and Leoville (Fig. 6g). Group A spectra exhibit a weak (~4%) iron (magnetite, iron oxide?) feature at ~0.86 μ m and a water band at ~1.38 μ m. Olivine is evidenced only by the presence of a relatively weak inflection between 1.0 μ m and 1.1 μ m, while a pyroxene feature is evident near 2 μ m as a weak depression below a linear continuum. The intensity (depth below a linear continuum) of the olivine and pyroxene features in Allende is about twice that in Mokoia. The infrared reflectance increases with increasing wavelength, reaching a normalized reflectance of ~1.3 at 2.5 μ m.

Group B samples appear to have slightly higher albedos, than those of group A, and a flatter infrared reflectance curve (normalized reflectance at 2.5 μ m is ~1.0-1.1). Weak olivine (~1.05 μ m) and pyroxene (~2 μ m) features are seen in the spectra of Grosnaja and Vigarano. The ~0.85 μ m iron band is less prominent than in the group A spectra, which would support the idea that it arises from absorption by small amounts of CM type B matrix material. A weak water feature is present at ~1.38 μ m.

In the petrologic affiliations classification of McSween (1977c), the spectra type A and B meteorites fall into different groups: Type A (Allende and Mokoia) constitute the *oxidized*, *low-matrix*, *many-opaques-in-chondrules* group; Type B meteorite, Grosnaja is a member of the *oxidized*, *high-matrix*, *few-opaques-in-chondrules* group and Type B meteorites Vigarano and Leoville are members of the reduced group. Further work investigating this apparent relationship is needed.

C4 and C5 Carbonaceous Chondrites

The C4,5 carbonaceous chondrites are represented by Coolidge and Karoonda, the former exhibiting a reflectance spectrum which appears to show the effects of significant terrestrial weathering. Karoonda consists primarily of olivine (Fa_{3.4}) with accessory magnetite (~8 wt%), plagioclase, pigeonite, and pentlandite (a NiFe sulfide). Carbon and water are present in only trace amounts. Petrologically it appears to be strongly recrystallized and metamorphosed, as evidenced by the extreme homogeneity of the olivine (Van Schmus 1969). Spectrally (Fig. 6h) it exhibits a strong (~10%), well-defined olivine absorption feature (~1.06 μ m). A weaker feature is present as an inflection near 0.9 μ m, which appears to be a combination of an Fe³⁺ feature with a side lobe in the olivine feature. It is possible that pyroxene is also contributing to this feature, but no evidence of a 2 μ m pyroxene band is seen. A very weak H₂O band appears to be present near 1.38 μ m and the blue-ultraviolet absorption edge (see above) is at ~0.75 μ m.

Kakangari

Kakangari does not fall easily into one of the more conventional
classifications, and as such is treated separately. It is relatively reduced (oxidation state intermediate between E and H chondrites), chemically similar to ordinary chondrites but has an oxygen isotope pattern similar to C2 carbonaceous chondrites (Graham and Hutchison 1974; Clayton et al. 1976; McSween and Richardson 1977). Petrologically it consists of abundant chondrules of olivine (~Fa₅) and pyroxene (~Fs₇), ranging in size from 0.3-3 mm, set in a fine-grained, enstatite groundmass matrix (\sim Fs₀) which includes abundant fine opaque inclusions of iron sulfide and nickel-iron. Estimated abundances are: olivine + pyroxene, \sim 40 wt%, pyroxene > olivine; groundmass, ~30 wt%; FeS ~15 wt% and NiFe ~9 wt%. Spectrally, Kakangari (Fig. 6*i*) exhibits a strong blue-ultraviolet absorption feature with a band edge at ~0.61 μ m. At least three weak, "iron" features are present (~0.5 μ m, ~0.67 μ m, ~0.85 μ m) but which mineral they are associated with (FeS_N?) is unclear. Apparently the weak, $\sim 0.91 \ \mu m$ feature is due to pyroxene but no clear 2 μ m feature is discernible. Until the nature of the iron features is better understood, investigations of the relationships between the spectral and mineralogic properties cannot be pursued effectively.

Ureilites

Ureilites are a class of feldspar-free achondrites consisting mainly of olivine with smaller amounts of clinopyroxene (pigeonite), NiFe (kamacite), troilite and carbon (present as a disequilibrium assemblage of graphite, diamond and organic material). These meteorites are enriched in magnesium and depleted in iron and aluminum relative to chondrites. Their carbon content (1.5–2.9 wt%) is higher than most meteorites including many Type 3 carbonaceous chondrites. Clayton *et al.* (1976) showed that the ureilites formed a unique group on a $\partial^{1.7}O-\partial^{1.8}O$ plot and that they were related to, but not directly derived from, the anhydrous phases of the C2 and C3 meteorites. Current models of origin involve the injection of a carbon-rich material into a differentiated ultramafic parent material (e.g. Wasson *et al.* 1976; Boynton *et al.* 1976; Higuchi *et al.* 1976; and Berkley *et al.* 1976).

Two subtypes of the ureilites are recognized: Type I (type specimen – Novo Urei) and Type II (type specimen – Goalpara). The Type I ureilites are distinguished by (a) coarser-grained olivines (up to 4 mm) versus very fine-grained aggregates of olivine, (b) twinning of the clinopyroxene, (c) a net-like distribution of metallic NiFe versus concentration in plate-like grains, and (d) smaller diamond-graphite aggregates (≥ 0.3 mm versus ≥ 0.9 mm) (Vdovykin 1970). This class of meteorites has been reviewed in detail by Vdovykin (1970) with additional data in Vdovykin (1976).

Of the ureilites only Novo Urei has been studied spectrally (Gaffey 1974, 1976). This meteorite consists of olivine (\sim Fa₂₄, \sim 65 wt%), pigeonite (\sim Fs₂₄, \sim 20 wt%), kamacite (NiFe, \sim 6 wt%), carbon (\sim 2 wt%) and troilite (FeS, \sim 2 wt%). The spectral reflectance curve of Novo Urei (Fig. 6*j*) exhibits a strong (\sim 15%) 1 μ m and a well-defined 2 μ m pyroxene feature ($\lambda \sim$ 0.925

 μ m and ~2.1 μ m). The 1 μ m feature is broadened toward longer wavelengths and the infrared reflectance is increased (normalized reflectance ~1.25 at 2.5 μ m) by the olivine component. The width of the long wavelength half of the 1 μ m feature is ~0.150 μ m, which would correspond to an olivine/(olivine + pyroxene) ratio of 1/3 (Fig. 2) which is significantly less than that expected for an assemblage with an actual ratio of ~0.75 (~0.245 μ m). This is not surprising in view of the shock history of the ureilites. Under conditions of moderate to severe shock, olivine develops a microfracture texture (dislocations and mosaicing; Carter *et al.* 1968; Ashworth and Barber 1975) much more readily than pyroxene. The significantly decreased mean distance between scattering boundaries for the olivine relative to pyroxene reduces the effective spectral abundance of the former.

Several other distinctive spectral features are also present. The blue-UV absorption edge is moderately strong with the absorption edge at ~0.60 μ m. The reflectance plateau between ~0.60 and 0.75 μ m is characteristic of olivine-rich assemblages. A weak inflection between ~1.2 and ~1.5 μ m is due to the long-wavelength sidelobe of the olivine feature (see Fig. 1c), feldspar being very rare. A weak ~1.37 μ m water band is present.

No specimen of the Goalpara type of the ureilites has been studied spectrally. However, taking into consideration the mineralogic and petrologic differences between the two types, the systematic variation of their spectral reflectance properties, with respect to the Novo-Urei type, can be estimated. The (apparently) higher shock history of the Goalpara type has produced more scattering boundaries within the olivine crystals which should decrease the effective spectral contribution of the olivine phase. The coarser graphite-diamond aggregates, by virtue of decreased surface area, should decrease the effect of the opaque carbon phases. Thus the reflectance spectra of Goalpara type assemblages should have higher albedos and higher apparent pyroxene/olivine abundances.

Black Chondrites

Black Chondrites are ordinary chondrites, predominately L-type, which have undergone a severe shock event (Heymann 1967). The shock darkening and mosaicing of their olivine (ol/ol+py ≥ 0.5), has lowered their albedos and decreased the relative spectral contribution of the olivine phase. The spectra of these meteorites (Fig. 6k) all show the 1 and 2 μ m pyroxene bands, the intensity of which varies inversely with the albedo of the sample (and presumably with the shock). The apparent spectral abundance of the olivine, proportional to the width of the long-wavelength half of the 1 μ m feature, also varies in a similar manner. The short-wavelength position of the 1 μ m feature (~0.90 μ m), consistent with the low calcium content of ordinary chondritic pyroxenes, serves to distinguish these from ureilites whose relatively calcic pyroxenes produce a band minimum at longer wavelengths (~0.925 μ m). (Note that this should not be utilized as the sole discriminatory parameter, since an increased spectral contribution from olivine will lead to a similar shift.) The long-wavelength position of the blue-ultraviolet absorption edge for the black chondrites ($\geq 0.70 \ \mu m$) serves to discriminate between these assemblages and the CM assemblages, while their pyroxene-dominated spectral curves are distinct from the olivine-dominated curves of the CO assemblages. The spectral reflectance curves of the black chondrites are increasingly reddened ($\Delta \text{Ref}/\Delta \geq 0$) with decreasing albedo, which presumably represents the effect of creating small metallic iron inclusions by *in situ* shock metamorphism and reduction at the high shock levels.

Thus the spectral reflectance curves of the black chondrites exhibit a degree of uniqueness which parallels their discrete mineralogy and petrology with respect to other types of dark meteorites. There should be little difficulty in distinguishing and characterizing these distinct mineral assemblages. However, distinguishing between the different types of black chondrites (e.g. H, L, LL), which differ primarily in the relative abundance of olivine, pyroxene and silicates, would be a much more difficult task. As noted above, the apparent relative abundance of minerals in a spectrum can be significantly altered by shock effects. For example, the olivine-rich, metal-poor LL-type assemblages can be made to spectrally mimic the olivine-poor, metal-rich H-type assemblages. Although albedo could serve to indicate the degree of shock, the intrinsic spread in ordinary chondrite albedos with petrologic grade would probably not permit its use.

Enstatite Chondrites

Enstatite chondrites represent a very reduced form of chondritic matter. They are primarily assemblages of nearly iron-free silicates (enstatite and plagioclase, ~40-60 wt% and ~5-10 wt%, respectively), NiFe (kamacite, ~17-28 wt%), and sulfides (troilite-FeS and niningerite - [Mg, Fe]S, ~7-15 wt%) (Mason 1966; Reid and Cohen 1967; Keil 1968). The spectral reflectance curve (Fig. 61) of the E4 chondrite, Abee (Type I; Keil 1968) exhibits no strong absorption features and, in a wavelength plot, has a very nearly linear increase in reflectance into the near-infrared (normalized reflectance ~1.7 at 2.5 μ m). A weak, ~2%, iron-related feature is present near ~0.86 μ m which could arise either from the trace abundance of Fe²⁺ in the enstatite, or from a terrestrially produced Fe³⁺ alteration product or, more likely, from a combination of both. The weak $\sim 1.37 \ \mu m$ water feature is almost certainly of terrestrial origin. The shape of this reflectance curve is similar to that of metallic NiFe. It seems likely that the series of inflections in the curve near 0.5–0.6 μ m arises from Fe²⁺ or Fe³⁺ transitions but they are not understood at this time. Gaffey and McCord (1978) suggested that the low albedo might arise from thin dark oxide (wustite) coatings on the metal grains. It appears equally likely that the low albedo is simply an effect of multiple (~ 2) reflections between the metal grains in the enstatite matrix.

The spectral reflectance curve of the E6 (Type II) assemblages (Fig. 6m) has a higher albedo and a significantly flatter infrared portion (normalized reflectance ~ 1.2 -1.3 at 2.5 μ m). A strong blue-ultraviolet absorption extends to about 0.6 μ m and two weak features at ~ 0.65 and $\sim 0.85 \,\mu$ m are present. These weak features could arise either from the trace amounts of iron in the pyroxene or from Fe³⁺ transition in an alteration product, or again, both. Strictly speaking the E6 assemblages are not "dark materials;" however, they do provide an indication of the direction of variation in spectral properties with metamorphism.

Dark Meteorites and Dark Asteroids: Conclusions

The low-albedo meteorites constitute a diverse variety of both chondritic and achondritic mineral assemblages. Their spectral reflectance curves exhibit spectral features related to their characteristic mineralogy, although many relationships remain to be completely understood. It is evident from a consideration of the observational data of low-albedo asteroids, predominantly (but not exclusively) the C-type, that these objects also exhibit a diverse range of spectra. The interpretation of these spectra is now becoming feasible and should be pursued with vigor.

II. TWO CASE HISTORIES

It is instructive to consider in detail the evolution in the interpretive process and surface material characterization for two extensively studied asteroids: 4 Vesta and 1 Ceres. In particular it is important to understand the relative significance of different spectral data sets in the characterization of these two objects with quite different surface materials.

Vesta

Vesta (Fig. 7) has been the most closely and persistently studied asteroid and continues to be of great interest to both the astronomical and meteoritic communities. The following summary illustrates the increasing sophistication of both the data base and the interpretation of these data.

- 1. McCord *et al.* (1970) measured the reflectance spectrum of Vesta with moderate spectral resolution and coverage ($\sim 0.40-1.08 \ \mu m$, 24 filters). They identified a deep absorption band ($\sim 0.92 \ \mu m$) which they interpreted as diagnostic of a pigeonite (pyroxene with moderate calcium content). The spectrum was matched to that of a eucritic basaltic achondrite (pyroxene + plagioclase feldspar). A second pyroxene band was predicted near 2.0 μm .
- 2. Chapman (1972) obtained a spectral curve of Vesta with the absorption feature centered near 0.95 μ m which was interpreted to indicate a more calcium- or iron-rich pigeonite.



Fig. 7. Spectral reflectance data for two asteroids from various investigators: (a) 4 Vesta and (b) 1 Ceres versus wavelength (top) and versus wavenumber (bottom). UBV data from TRIAD. JHKL data from Veeder *et al.* (1978). Visible to near-infrared data from Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter). Infrared interferometry (small points) from Larson and Veeder (see their chapter). Infrared spectrum of Vesta (small points with error bars) from McFadden and McCord (1978). Near-infrared spectrum of Vesta (small symbols) from McFadden *et al.* (1977).

- 3. Chapman and Salisbury (1973) compared this spectrum to a range of meteorite spectra and concluded that it was best matched by a laboratory spectrum of the howarditic basaltic achondrite, Kapoeta.
- 4. Veeder *et al.* (1975) measured a high-resolution (~50Å) 0.6–1.1 μ m reflectance spectrum of Vesta, determined the absorption band position to be 0.92±0.02 μ m and interpreted this to represent a calcic pyroxene or eucritic basaltic achondrite.
- 5. Johnson *et al.* (1975) measured the broad bandpass reflectance of Vesta at 1.65 and 2.20 μ m (H and K filters) and concluded that these data were consistent with values expected for a basaltic achondritic surface

material. They emphasized the need for higher resolution spectra beyond 1.0 $\mu m.$

- 6. Larson and Fink (1975) measured the $1.1-2.5 \ \mu m$ reflectance of Vesta relative to the moon. They identified the predicted second pyroxene band and confirmed the existence of pyroxene in the surface material. They indicated that no absorption bands for olivine, feldspar or ices were seen in the spectrum. However, their band position ($2.06\pm0.01 \ \mu m$) was artificially shifted toward longer wavelengths because of the slope in the lunar spectrum used as the standard.
- 7. McFadden *et al.* (1977) measured the high-resolution (20-40Å) $0.5-1.06 \ \mu m$ spectrum and determined the band position to be $0.924\pm0.004 \ \mu m$. This band position was interpreted to indicate the presence of a pyroxene with a 10-12 mole % calcium content. They suggested that the symmetry of the absorption feature indicated little or no olivine.
- 8. Larson (1977) presented the $1.0-2.5 \ \mu m$ reflectance curve of Vesta relative to the sun. The band minimum $(2.00\pm0.05 \ \mu m)$ was within the field of eucrite meteorites, although it overlapped with the howardite field.
- 9. Feierberg *et al.* (1978) discussed a new $0.8-2.5 \ \mu m$ spectrum of Vesta from which they concluded that the infrared spectrum of this asteroid was most consistent with a Ca-rich achondritic composition, similar to the howardites. They also noted a spectral feature at $1.2 \ \mu m$ which they concluded was evidence of a major plagioclase feldspar component in the surface material.
- 10. McFadden and McCord (1978) discussed their own $0.3-2.5 \ \mu m$ reflectance spectrum of Vesta and identified the pyroxene and plagioclase absorption features. They concluded that the relative ratio plagioclase/pyroxene is 0.66 ± 0.2 .

Ceres

Ceres (Fig. 7) is the largest asteroid and constitutes more than a third of the total mass of the minor planets. Ceres is an atypical member of the dark C-type asteroids which dominate the main-belt population. Also the spectral and albedo properties of the Martian moons, Phobos and Diemos are essentially identical to those of Ceres. These facts have contributed to a strong and continuing interest in this object. The results of this work are summarized as follows.

1. Johnson and Fanale (1973) compared the reflectance spectrum of Ceres to the laboratory spectra of several carbonaceous chondrites and a "carbonaceous" construct. They noted that the spectrum of this asteroid did not match that of any known meteorite or ordinary mineral assemblage. They concluded, however, that their construct (a mixture of powdered carbon and the clay mineral, montmorillonite) did provide a good match.

- 2. Chapman and Salisbury (1973) attempted to match the spectrum of Ceres to the laboratory spectra of a number of meteorites and concluded that among their selection, no meteorites could provide a good match. They noted, however, that certain opaque-rich basalts did provide a reasonable match.
- McCord and Gaffey (1974) concluded that the spectral properties of Ceres indicated a surface material dominated by an opaque phase (e.g. carbon) and thus probably represented some type of carbonaceous surface.
- 4. Chapman *et al.* (1975) stressed that Ceres, as well as several other of the largest asteroids, have spectral albedo curves which set them apart from the more typical C-type asteroids. They proposed three possible surface materials: (i) basalts rich in opaques, (ii) a different kind (perhaps ultraprimative) of carbonaceous meteoritic material, and (iii) a metamorphosed carbonaceous-type material, such as the C4 meteorite, Karoonda. They concluded that the relatively low density of Ceres $(\rho \sim 2.2-3.1 \text{ g cm}^{-3})$ would mitigate against a basaltic object ($\rho \sim 3.5 \text{ g cm}^{-3}$). They preferred the third alternative.
- 5. Chapman (1976) distinguished Ceres from most other C-type asteroids and designated it and several other asteroids with similar spectra a "C-asterisk". He suggested that the surface material was similar to Karoonda or possibly an opaque-rich basalt.
- 6. Morrison (1976) compared the densities of Ceres and Vesta and concluded that the relatively low density of the former implied a high bulk volatile content (e.g. H_2O) similar to Type I or II carbonaceous chondrites.
- 7. Gaffey and McCord (1978) considered the spectral albedo properties of Ceres at length and concluded that the surface material must consist of an opaque phase mixed with a relatively transparent (silicate) phase such as olivine or an iron-poor clay mineral. They ruled out any material with a (spectrally) abundant Fe³⁺ phase such as is typical of the C1 or C2 meteorites. Their preferred alternative was an olivinemagnetite assemblage similar to Karoonda or opaque-rich basalts, but considered that an unknown type of opaque-rich, iron-poor clay mineral assemblage (analogous to but chemically distinct from C1 or C2 meteorite assemblages) could not be ruled out.
- 8. Lebofsky (1978) observed Ceres in the 3 μ m spectral region and detected an H₂O-related absorption feature which indicated the presence of hydrated minerals in the surface material of this body.
- 9. Larson *et al.* (1979) observed Ceres in the 1.0–2.6 μ m spectral region and combined these data with existing data to provide 0.4–3.6 μ m spectral coverage. They concluded that the surface material of Ceres

was consistent with mixtures of opaques and hydrated silicates, such as are found in C1 and C2 meteorites.

Gaffey (1978) considered the extended spectral albedo data for Ceres 10. and concluded that the surface material of this body was unlike any known meteorite type. He suggested two types of mineral assemblages as possible candidates: (i) a hydrated iron-poor silicate mixed with abundant opaques, or (ii) an opaque-rich hydrated assemblage with silicates containing normal chondritic iron contents but predominantly in the bivalent state (Fe^{2+}). He proposed that the former assemblage could be a result of either low-temperature accretion from an iron-depleted nebular region or of an efficient in situ leaching of iron from the silicate and its concentration into large (opaque) oxide grains (magnetite). The latter assemblage requires the establishment of a state of chemical disequilibrium (the H_2O normally promotes the oxidation of Fe^{2+} to Fe^{3+}). This might be accomplished by a heating and reduction episode but it is difficult to envision how the hydrated phases could retain their water through such an episode. However, the reaction kinematics for C1-C2 type assemblages are not known well enough to rule out this alternative.

The evolution of the observational data base is parallel for Vesta and Ceres, resulting from improvements in instrumental capabilities. The evolution of an interpretation for the surface material of each has diverged significantly. In the case of Vesta, the initial work recognized a mineralogically diagnostic spectral feature, the 0.9 μ m pyroxene absorption band. Subsequent work has concentrated on more precise characterization of this feature, and the verification and characterization of additional predicted features related to pyroxene and other expected mineral phases. There exists no current dispute that its surface material contains abundant pyroxene and feldspar and that it is similar to either eucrite or howardite basaltic achondrites (see Drake's chapter).

The interpretation of the spectral albedo of Ceres is still a matter of active controversy. There is general agreement among investigators that the surface material is an assemblage of an opaque phase mixed with hydrated, presumably silicate, minerals. The dispute arises when meteoritic equivalents are considered, and to a large extent derives from incorrect or ambiguous use of meteorite terminology. Since carbonaceous chondrites have generally lower albedos than most other chondrites, and since they contain hydrated minerals, many investigators have assumed that the low albedo, hydrated surface material of Ceres must be carbonaceous chondrite material.

However, as was noted in our introduction, the carbonaceous chondrites are distinguished from other chondrites on the basis of chemical criteria which do not require the presence of either carbon or water or a low albedo. There is no meteoritic evidence to indicate that the lack of hydrated, opaque-rich members of the other chondritic groups or of altered material is anything other than a random selection effect in material arriving at the earth's surface during recent time.

Moreover, the conclusions by a number of investigators that the visible spectrum of Ceres cannot be matched to any studied carbonaceous chondrite specimen has not been challenged so much as discounted by the proponents of a C1 or C2 type surface material. An understanding of the spectral behavior of carbonaceous chondritic material at wavelengths below 0.6 μ m and its relationship to iron oxidation state and distribution and to possible modifying processes will be needed to completely resolve this controversy. In the meantime, careful use of the adopted meteorite terminology would go far to alleviate the communication failure aspects of this dispute.

Mineralogical characterizations of asteroid surface materials

Gaffey and McCord (1978) have discussed in some detail their interpretation of surface mineralogy for 65 asteroids. Since that work was published, additional spectral data have become available and the interpretations of some objects have been modified or refined. A current summary of these results is given in Table I.

It is useful to restate the major conclusions of that study as a basis for further discussion:

- 1. Asteroid surface materials are generally composed of assemblages of meteoritic minerals.
- 2. Mineral assemblages analogous to most meteorite types, with the significant exception of the ordinary chondrites, have been found on main-belt asteroids.
- 3. The main-belt population is dominated by materials similar to C1 or C2 assemblages (i.e. iron-rich, clay minerals with abundant opaques) although a number of spectrally distinct subtypes of unknown implication exist.
- 4. A significant minority of the main-belt asteroids have undergone an intense heating episode which permitted melting and differentiation to take place.
- 5. Co-existing with this population is the majority which appears to have undergone no significant thermal event at any time.
- 6. All asteroids larger than \sim 450 km in diameter have undergone significant heating; this conclusion now appears premature.
- 7. The "compositional" distributions in population of Earth-approaching and Earth-crossing asteroids appears to be quite different from that of the main belt, including a significant if not dominant component of ordinary chondrite-like assemblages and including very few of the C2-like (i.e. low albedo) assemblages. (The statistics for the Apollo-Amor population are poor and observational bias against dark C-type bodies may reduce this discrepancy.)

TABLE I

Asteroid	Spectral Type	Mineral Assemblage ^a	Meteoritic Analog ^b	CMZ Type ^c
1 Ceres	F	HLFe, Opa	None	С
2 Pallas	F	HLFe, Opq	None	Ŭ
3 Juno	RA-1	$N_iFe \sim (Ol \sim P_x)$	Ol-Px Stony-Iron	S
4 Vesta	Α	Срх	Eucrite	U
6 Hebe	RA-2	NiFe>Cpx	Mesosiderite	S
7 Iris	RA-1	NiFe, Ol, Px	Ol-Px Stony-Iron	S
8 Flora	RA-2	NiFe≳Cpx	Mesosiderite	S
9 Metis	RF	NiFe, $(Sil(E))$	E. Chon, Iron	S
10 Hygiea	ТВ	Phy, Opq(C)	C1-C2 (C1-CM)	С
11 Parthenope	RF	NiFe, (Sil (E))	E. Chon, Iron	S
14 Irene	RA-3	NiFe, Px	Px Stony-Iron	S
15 Eunomia	RA-1	NiFe~(Ol>>Px)	Ol-Px Stony-Iron	S
16 Psyche	RR	NiFe, Sil(E)	E. Chon, Iron	М
17 Thetis	RA-2	NiFe, Cpx	Mesosiderite	S
18 Melpomene	TE	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	S
19 Fortuna	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
25 Phocaea	RA- 2	NiFe, Px, Cpx	Px Stony-Iron	S
27 Euterpe	RA-2	NiFe, Px, Cpx	Px Stony-Iron	S
28 Bellona	TE	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	S
30 Urania	RF(?)			S
39 Laetitia	RA-1	NiFe \sim (Ol \sim Px)	Ol-Px Stony-Iron	S
40 Harmonia	RA-2	NiFe > Px	Mesosiderite	S
48 Doris	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
51 Nemausa	TC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
52 Europa	TA	Phy, Opq(C)	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
58 Concordia	TABC	Phy, Opq(C)	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
63 Ausonia	RA-3	NiFe, Px	Px Stony-Iron	S
79 Eurynome	RA-2	NiFe \sim Cpx	Mesosiderite	S
80 Sappho	TD	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	U
82 Alkmene	TE	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	S
85 Io	F	f	f	С
88 Thisbe	TB	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
130 Elektra	TABC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
139 Juewa	ТВ	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
140 Siwa	RR	NiFe, Sil(E)	E. Chon, Iron	С
141 Lumen	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
145 Adeona	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
163 Erigone	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
166 Rhodope	TC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
176 Iduna	ТА	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
192 Nausikaa	RA-2	NiFe~(Px>Ol)	Px-Ol Stony-Iron	S
194 Prokne	TC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С

Asteroid Surface Materials: Characterizations*

Asteroid	Spectral Type	Mineral Assemblage ^a	Meteoritic Analog ^b	CMZ Type ^c
210 Isabella	TABC	Phy, Opq(C)	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	CMEU
213 Lilaea	F	f	f	С
221 Eos	TD	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	U
230 Athamantis	RF	NiFe, $(Sil(E))$	E. Chon, Iron	S
324 Bamberga	TABC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
335 Roberta	F	f	f	EU
349 Dembowska	Α	Ol, (NiFe)	Ol. Achondrite	R
354 Eleonora	RA-1	NiFe~Ol	Pallasite	U
433 Eros ^d		Px∼O1, NiFe	H Chondrite	S
462 Eriphyla	RF (?)			U
481 Emita	TABC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
505 Cava	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
511 Davida	ТВ	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
532 Herculina	TE	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	S
554 Peraga	TA	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	С
654 Zelinda	TC	Phy, $Opq(C)$	C1-C2 (CI-CM)	U
674 Rachele	RF (?)			S
704 Interamnia	F	f	f	U
887 Alinda	TD	Sil(O), Opq(C)	C3	S
1685 Toro ^e		Px, Ol	L Chondrite (?)	S

Asteroid Surface Materials: Characterizations*

*Table modified from Gaffey and McCord 1978.

^aMineral assemblage of asteroid surface material determined from interpretation of reflectance spectra: NiFe (nickel-iron metal); Ol (olivine); Px (pyroxene, generally low calcium orthopyroxene); Cpx (clinopyroxene, calcic pyroxene); Sil(O) (mafic silicate, most probably olivine); Sil(E) (spectrally neutral silicate, most probably iron-free pyroxene [enstatite], or iron-free olivine [forsterite]); Phy (phyllosilicate, layer lattice silicate, meteoritic clay mineral, generally hydrated, unleached with abundant subequal Fe²⁺ and Fe³⁺ cations); HLFe (hydrated silicate spectrally low in Fe³⁺ such as a leached clay mineral); Opq (opaque phase, either carbon or magnetite indicated on basis of meteoritic associations).

Mathematical symbols (>, greater than; >>>, much greater than; \sim approximately equal) are used to indicate relative abundance of mineral phases. In cases where abundance is undetermined, order is of decreasing apparent abundance.

Asteroidal spectra which are ambiguous between "TDE" and "RF" are not characterized mineralogically.

^bMeteoritic analogues are examples of meteorite types with similar mineralogy but genetic links are not established. For example, objects designated as analogous to mesosiderites could be a mechanical metal-basaltic achondritic mixture.

^CAsteroidal color-albedo-polarization classification from the TRIAD file (Part VII of this book).

dPieters et al. 1976.

eChapman et al. 1973.

^IType "F" spectra without 3 μ m data could be either a Ceres-like assemblage or a Karoonda-like assemblage (olivine + abundant magnetite).

At the present time all of these conclusions still appear valid with the possible (probable?) exception of No. 6. As noted in the previous section, the discovery of a 3 μ m water band in the spectrum of 1 Ceres essentially ruled out the possibility that it had an opaque-rich basalt surface. However, since the process that did lead to the formation of the present surface material is unknown, the existence of a moderate thermal event is neither supported nor ruled out.

The most significant modification of these conclusions arises from a reconsideration of the spectra of the low-albedo asteroids, including most or all of those classified as C, many of the U objects and some of the lower albedo members of the S and M groups. Gaffey and McCord (1978) distinguished several spectral subtypes within this population including their T1-T5 and F groups. Consideration of the nearly 300 spectra now available (see the chapter by Chapman and Gaffey) in light of the discussion of diagnostic spectral features for the dark meteorites (above), makes it clear that this diversity was significantly underestimated. There appear to be in excess of 15 significant subgroups among the dark asteroids. For those with spectra having sufficiently high signal-to-noise levels, detailed mineralogic interpretations are now possible.

REFERENCES

- Adams, J.B. 1974. Visible and near-infrared diffuse reflectance spectra of pyroxenes as applied to remote sensing of solid objects in the solar system. J. Geophys. Res. 79: 4829-4836.
- Adams, J.B. 1975. Interpretation of visible and near-infrared diffuse reflectance spectra of pyroxenes and other rock-forming minerals. In Infrared and Raman Spectroscopy of Lunar and Terrestrial Minerals, ed. C. Karr (New York: Academic Press), pp. 91-116.
- Adams, J.B., and Filice, A.L. 1967. Spectral reflectance 0.4 µm to 2.0 µm of silicate rock powders. J. Geophys. Res. 72: 5705-5715.
- Adams, J.B., and Goullaud, L.H. 1978. Plagioclase feldspars: Visible and near-infrared diffuse reflectance spectra as applied to remote sensing. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX. (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2901-2909.
- Adams, J.B., and McCord, T.B. 1970. Remote sensing of lunar surface mineralogy: Implications from visible and near-infrared reflectivity of Apollo 11 samples. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. 1st (Cambridge, Mass: M.I.T. Press), Vol. 3, pp. 1937-1945.
- Anders, E. 1964. Origin, age and composition of meteorites. Space Sci. Rev. 3: 583-714.
- Anders, E. 1971. Interrelations of meteorites, asteroids and comets. In Physical Studies
- of Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.; U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 429-446.
- Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Arnold, J.R. 1965. The origin of meteorites as small bodies. III. General considerations. Astrophys. J. 141: 1548-1556.
- Aronson, J.R., and Emslie, A.G. 1975. Applications of infrared spectroscopy and radiative transfer to earth sciences. In Infrared and Raman Spectroscopy of Lunar and Terrestrial Minerals, ed. C. Karr (New York: Academic Press), pp. 143-164. Ashworth, J.R., and Barber, D.J. 1975. Electron petrography of shock deformed olivine
- in stony meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 27: 43-50.
- Bell, P.M., and Mao, H.K. 1973. Optical and chemical analysis of iron in Luna 20 plagioclase. Geochim. Comochim. Acta 37: 755-759.

- Bell, P.M.; Mao, H.K.; and Rossman, G.R. 1975. Absorption spectroscopy of ionic and molecular units in crystals and glasses. In *Infrared and Raman Spectroscopy of Lunar* and Terrestrial Minerals, ed., C. Karr (New York: Academic Press), pp. 1-38.
- Berkley, J.L.; Brown, H.G.; Keil, K.; Carter, N.L.; Mercier, J.C.C.; and Huss, G. 1976. The Kenna ureilite: An ultramafic rock with evidence for igneous, metamorphic and shock origin. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 1429-1437.
- Boynton, W.V.; Starzyk, P.M.; and Schmitt, R.A. 1976. Chemical evidence for the genesis of the ureilites, the achondrite Chassigny and the nakhlites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 1439-1447.
- Burns, R.G. 1970a. Mineralogical Applications of Crystal Field Theory, (New York: Cambridge University Press).
- Burns, R.G. 1970b. Crystal field spectra and evidence of cation ordering in olivine minerals. Amer. Mineral. 55: 1608-1632.
- Burns, R.G. 1974. The polarized spectra of iron in silicates: Olivine. A discussion of neglected contributions from Fe²⁺ ions in M(1) sites. *Amer. Mineral.* 59: 625-629.
- Carter, N.L.; Raleigh, C.B.; and DeCarli, P.S. 1968. Deformation of olivine in stony meteorites. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 5439-5461.
- Ceplecha, Z., and McCrosky, R.E. 1976. Fireball end heights: A diagnostic for the structure of meteoric material. J. Geophys. Res. 81: 6257-6275.
- Chapman, C.R. 1972. Surface properties of asteroids. Ph.D. dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Chapman, C.R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C.R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Chapman, C.R., and Salisbury, J.W. 1973. Comparisons of meteorite and asteroid spectral reflectivities. *Icarus* 19: 507-522.
- Clayton, R.N., and Mayeda, T.K. 1978. Multiple parent bodies of polymict brecciated meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 325-327.
- Clayton, R.N.; Onuma, N.; and Mayeda, T.K. 1976. A classification of meteorites based on oxygen isotopes. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 30: 10-18.
- Dodd, R.T. 1976. Iron-silicate fractionation within ordinary chondrite groups. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 28: 479-484.
- Feierberg, M.; Larson, H.; Smith, H.; and Fink, U. 1978. Spectroscopic evidence for at least two achondritic parent bodies (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 595.
- Gaffey, M.J. 1974. A systematic study of the spectral reflectivity characteristics of the meteorite classes with applications to the interpretation of asteroid spectra for mineralogical and petrological information. Ph.D. dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Gaffey, M.J. 1976. Spectral reflectance characteristics of the meteorite classes. J. Geophys. Res. 81: 905-920.
- Gaffey, M.J. 1978. Mineralogical characterizations of asteroid surface materials: Evidence for unsampled meteorite types. (abstract) *Meteoritics* 13: 471-473.
- Gaffey, M.J. 1979. Optical and spectral properties of the low albedo meteorites: Applications to the interpretation of the spectra of dark asteroids (in preparation).
- Gaffey, M.J., and McCord, T.B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations from reflectance spectra. *Space Sci. Rev.* 21: 555-628.
- Gehrels, T., ed. 1971. *Physical Studies of Minor Planets* (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office).
- Gradie, J., and Zellner, B. 1977. Asteroid families: Observational evidence for common origins. *Science* 197: 254-255.
- Graham, A.L., and Hutchison, R. 1974. Is Kakangari a unique chondrite? *Nature* 251: 128-129.
- Hapke, B. 1971. Inferences from optical properties concerning the surface texture and compositions of asteroids. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels, (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 67-77.
- Hapke, B.W.; Partlow, W.D.; Wagner, J.K.; and Cohen, A.J. 1978. Reflectance measurements of lunar materials in the vacuum ultraviolet. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf.

IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2935-2947.

- Hazen, R.M.; Mao, H.K.; and Bell, P.M. 1977. Effects of compositional variation on absorption spectra of lunar olivines. *Proc. lunar Sci. Conf. VIII*, (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1081-1090.
- Heymann, D. 1967. On the origin of hypersthene chondrites: Ages and shock effects of black chondrites. *Icarus* 6: 189-221.
- Higuchi, H.; Morgan, J.W.; Ganapathy, R.; and Anders, E. 1976. Chemical fractionations in meteorites – X. Ureilites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 1563-1571.
- Hunt, G.R., and Salisbury, J.W. 1970. Visible and near-infrared spectra of minerals and rocks: I. Silicate minerals. Mod. Geol. 1: 283-300.
- Hunt, G.R., and Salisbury, J.W. 1971. Visible and near-infrared spectra of minerals and rocks: II. Carbonates. Mod. Geol. 2: 23-30.
- Johnson, T.V., and Fanale, F.P. 1973. Optical properties of carbonaceous chondrites and their relationship to asteroids. J. Geophys. Res. 78: 8507-8518.
- Johnson, T.V.; Matson, D.L.; Veeder, G.J.; and Loer, S.J. 1975. Asteroids: Infrared photometry at 1.25, 1.65 and 2.2 µm. Astrophys. J. 197: 527-531.
- Keil, K. 1968. Mineralogical and chemical relationships among enstatite chondrites. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 6945-6976.
- Kozai, Y. 1962. Secular perturbations of asteroids with high inclination and eccentricity. Astron. J. 67: 591-598.
- Larson, H.P. 1977. Asteroid surface compositions from infrared spectroscopic observations: Results and prospects. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A.H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 219-228.
- Larson, H.P.; Feierberg, M.; Fink, U.; and Smith, H.A. 1979. Remote spectroscopic identification of carbonaceous chondrite mineralogies: Applications to Ceres and Pallas. *Icarus* (in press).
- Larson, H.P., and Fink, U. 1975. Infrared spectral observations of asteroid (4) Vesta. *Icarus* 26: 420-427.
- Larson, H.P.; Fink, U.; Treffers, R.R.; and Gautier, T.N. 1976. The infrared spectrum of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 95-103.
- Lebofsky, L.A. 1978. Asteroid 1 Ceres: Evidence for water of hydration. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 182, Short comm. pp. 17p-21p.
- Liese, H.C. 1975. Selected terrestrial minerals and their infrared absorption spectral data (4000-300 cm⁻¹). In *Infrared and Raman Spectroscopy of Lunar and Terrestrial Minerals*, ed., C. Karr (New York: Academic Press), pp. 197-229.
- Mason, B. 1966. The enstatite chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 30: 23-39.
- Mason, B. 1971. The carbonaceous chondrites A selective review. Meteoritics 6: 59-70.
- Matson, D.L.; Johnson, T.V.; and Veeder, G.J. 1977a. Soil maturity and planetary regoliths: The Moon, Mercury and the asteroids. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1001-1011.
- Matson, D.L.; Johnson, T.V.; and Veeder, G.J. (1977b). Asteroid reflectivities at 1.65 and 2.2 microns. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A.H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 229-241.
- McCord, T.B.; Adams, J.B.; and Johnson, T.V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.
- McCord, T.B., and Chapman, C.R. 1975a. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. I. Astrophys. J. 195: 553-562.
- McCord, T.B., and Chapman, C.R. 1975b. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. II. Astrophys. J. 197: 781-790.
- McCord, T.B., and Gaffey, M.J. 1974. Asteroids: Surface composition from reflection spectroscopy. *Science* 186: 352-355.
- McCrosky, R.E.; Posen, A.; Schwartz, G.; and Shao, C.-Y. 1971. Lost City meteorite Its recovery and a comparison with other fireballs. J. Geophys. Res. 76: 4090-4108.
- McFadden, L.A., and Gaffey, M.J. 1978. Calibration of quantitative mineral abundances determined from meteorite reflection spectra and applications to solar system objects (abstract). *Meteoritics* 13: 556-557.
- McFadden, L.A., and McCord, T.B. 1978. Prospecting for plagioclase on Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 601.

- McFadden L.; McCord, T.B.; and Pieters, C. 1977. Vesta: The first pyroxene band from new spectroscopic measurements. *Icarus* 31: 439-446.
- McSween, H.Y., Jr. 1977a. On the nature and origin of isolated olivine grains in carbonaceous chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 411-418.
- McSween, H.Y., Jr. 1977b. Carbonaceous chondrites of the Ornans type: A metamorphic sequence. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 477-491.
- McSween, H.Y., Jr. 1977c. Petrographic variations among carbonaceous chondrites of the Vigarano type. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 1777-1790.
- McSween, H.Y., Jr. 1977d. Chemical and petrographic constraints on the origin of chondrules and inclusions in carbonaceous chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1843-1860.
- McSween, H.Y., and Richardson, S.M. 1977. The composition of carbonaceous chondrite matrix. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1145-1161.
- Morrison, D. 1976. The densities and bulk compositions of Ceres and Vesta. *Geophys.* Res. Lett. 3: 701-704.
- Morrison, D. 1977a. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Morrison, D. 1977b. Radiometric diameters of 84 asteroids from observations in 1974-1976. Astrophys. J. 214: 667-677.
- Nagy, B. 1975. Carbonaceous Meteorites, (New York: Elsevier Publ.).
- Nash, D.B., and Conel, J.F. 1974. Spectral reflectance systematics for mixtures of powdered hypersthene, labradorite and ilmenite. J. Geophys. Res. 79: 1615-1621.
- Nitsan, U., and Shankland, T.J. 1976. Optical properties and electronic structure of mantle silicates, Geophys. J. Royal Astron. Soc. 45: 59-87.
- Olbers, W. 1803. Uber die von Himmel gafallenen Steine. Ann. Physik 14: 38-45.
- Peterson, C. 1976. A source mechanism for meteorites controlled by the Yarkovsky effect. *Icarus* 29: 91-111.
- Pieters, C.; Gaffey, M.J.; Chapman, C.R.; and McCord, T.B. 1976. Spectrophotometry (0.33 to 1.07 μm) of 433 Eros and compositional implications. *Icarus* 28: 105-115.
- Reid, A.M., and Cohen, A.J. 1967. Some characteristics of enstatite from enstatite achondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 661-672.
- Salisbury, J.W., and Hunt, G.R. 1974. Meteorite spectra and weathering. J. Geophys. Res. 79: 4439-4441.
- Salisbury, J.W.; Hunt, G.R.; and Lenhoff, C.J. 1975. Visible and near-infrared spectra: X. Stony meteorites. Mod. Geol. 5: 115-126.
- Sill, G.T. 1973. Reflection spectra of solids of planetary interest. Comm. Lunar Planet. Lab. 10: 1-7.
- Van Schmus, W.R. 1969. Mineralogy, petrology and classification of Types 3 and 4 carbonaceous chondrites. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 480-491.
- Van Schmus, W.R., and Wood, J.A. 1967. A chemical-petrologic classification for the chondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 747-765.
- Vdovykin, G.P. 1970. Ureilites. Space Sci. Rev. 10: 483-510,
- Vdovykin, G.P. 1976. The Haverö meteorite. Space Sci. Rev. 18: 749-776.
- Vdovykin, G.P.; Grachev, V.I.; Malysheva, T.V.; and Saratova, L.M. 1975. A Mossbauer study of the forms of iron in carbonaceous meteorites. Part I. The iron phases in carbonaceous chondrites and ureilites. *Geochim. Inter.* 12: No. 6, 152-164.
- Veeder, G.J.; Johnson, T.V.; and Matson, D.L. 1975. Narrowband spectrophotometry of Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 7: 377.
- Veeder, G.J.; Matson, D.L.; Bergstralh, J.T.; and Johnson, T.V. 1976. Photometry of 433 Eros from 0.65 to 2.2 μm. Icarus 28: 79-85.
- Veeder, G.J.; Matson, D.L.; and Smith, J.C. 1978. Visual and infrared photometry of asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 651-663.
- Wasson, J.T.; Chou, C-L.; Bild, R.W.; and Baedecker, P.A. 1976. Classification of and elemental fractionation among ureilites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 1449-1458.
- Watson, F.G. 1938. Reflectivity and color of meteorites. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 24: 532-537.
- Wetherill, G.W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. In Ann.

Rev. Earth Planet. Sci., ed. F.A. Donath (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc.) Vol. 2, pp. 303-331.

Wetherill, G.W. 1976. Where do the meteorites come from? A re-evaluation of the Earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of chondritic meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 1297-1317.

Wetherill, G.W., and Williams, J.G. 1968. Evaluation of the Apollo asteroids as sources of stone meteorites. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 635-648.

- White, W.B.; and Keester, K.L. 1966. Optical absorption spectra of iron in rock forming silicates. Amer. Mineral. 51: 774-791.
- White, W.B. and Keester, K.L. 1967. Selection rules and assignments for the spectra of ferrous iron in pyroxene. *Amer. Mineral.* 52: 1508-1514.
- Williams, J.G. 1969. Secular perturbations in the solar system. Ph.D. dissertation, University of California at Los Angeles.
- Wisniewski, W.Z. 1976. Spectrophotometry and UBVRI photometry of Eros. *Icarus* 28: 87-90.
- Zellner, B. 1975. 44 Nysa: An iron-depleted asteroid. Astrophys. J. 198: L45-L47.
- Zellner, B.; Andersson, L.; and Gradie, J. 1977a. UBV photometry of small and distant asteroids. *Icarus* 31: 447-455.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A.H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 185-197.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; and Morrison, D. 1977b. The E asteroids and the origin of the enstatite achondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta.* 41: 1759-1767.
- Zellner, B.; Wisniewski, W.Z.; Andersson, L.; and Bowell, E. 1975. Minor planets and related objects. XVIII. UBV photometry and surface composition. Astron. J. 80: 986-995.
- Zimmerman, P.D., and Wetherill, G.W. 1973. Asteroidal source of meteorites. Science 182: 51-53.

INFRARED SPECTRAL REFLECTANCES OF ASTEROID SURFACES

HAROLD P. LARSON University of Arizona

and

GLENN J. VEEDER Jet Propulsion Laboratory

This review compares the types of compositional information produced by three complementary techniques used in infrared observations of asteroid surfaces: broadband JHKL photometry, narrow band photometry, and multiplex spectroscopy. The high information content of these infrared observations permits definitive interpretations of asteroid surface compositions in terms of the major meteoritic minerals (olivine, pyroxene, plagioclase feldspar, hydrous silicates, and metallic Ni-Fe). These studies emphasize the individuality of asteroid surface compositions, the inadequacy of simple comparisons with spectra of meteorites, and the need to coordinate spectral measurements of all types to optimize diagnostic capabilities.

The importance of infrared spectral measurements to compositional analyses of planetary and stellar atmospheres is well established. More recently, observational and interpretive capabilities have permitted identifications of minerals on asteroid surfaces and more stringent characterizations of the assemblages in which they are dispersed. This emerging diagnostic capability requires combining the data produced by the complementary observational techniques of visible spectrophotometry and infrared photometry and spectroscopy. The composite spectral reflectances created in these syntheses often reveal, by inspection alone, compositional information that might remain hidden in the individual sets of data. Complete spectroscopic and photometric coverage from the near-ultraviolet at 0.4 μ m to the infrared at 3 μ m exists for asteroids nos. 1, 2, 4, 5, 8, 12, 18, 29, 39, 324, 349 and 433. Their composite spectral reflectances reveal mineralogically significant differences. This awareness emphasizes the need to study many asteroids as unique objects rather than as equivalent members of broadly classified groups.

Comparing these asteroid data with spectra of meteorites and terrestrial minerals is an important part of the interpretive program. While close matches are possible in some cases, Vesta and eucrites being a classic example, the high information content of the composite spectral reflectances permits more sophisticated analyses in terms of individual mineral components whether or not close meteoritic analogs can be found. These analyses contribute to such fundamental questions as: the source of primitive (carbonaceous chondrite) meteoritic matter, the source of differentiated (achondritic) meteoritic matter, the nature of highly reddened surfaces, and the very low albedos of some asteroids. The following section briefly reviews the observational methods employed in infrared studies of asteroid surfaces. Representative data are included to illustrate each technique. Section II reviews the compositional information that has been deduced from the composite spectral reflectances of several intensively studied asteroids. The final section indicates probable future directions for remote mineralogical analyses of asteroid surfaces.

I. INFRARED OBSERVATIONAL TECHNIQUES

Broadband JHKL photometry

These observations produce absolute photometric magnitudes that are measures of the radiant flux received at telescopes from astronomical sources. The magnitudes are fundamental spectral parameters useful in themselves for classifying objects. They also permit limited degrees of compositional analysis. As functions of wavelength, the J (1.25 μ m), H (1.6 μ m), K (2.2 μ m), and L (3.4 μ m) magnitudes constitute a coarse spectral grid that may reveal some of the broad spectral signatures of rock-forming minerals, although assignments based upon this evidence alone are not necessarily unique.

Table I contains broadband photometric data, reduced to relative reflectances, for thirty-one asteroids. A relative reflectance, R_{λ} , is the ratio of an observed photometric magnitude, m_{λ} , to that at some reference wavelength. In this chapter all relative reflectances are equal to unity at 0.56

Ţ
LT)
5
B
1
~

726

Relative Reflectances from Broadband Photometric Observations of Asteroids^a

Astero	bi	R_{λ} (1.25 μ m)	R_{λ} (1.6 μ m)	R_{λ} (2.2 μ m)	R_{λ} (3.45 μ m)	Type ^b	Footnote
1	eres	0.94 ± 0.11	0.94 ± 0.13	1.03 ± 0.10	0.91 ± 0.11	U	c,d
2 P	allas	0.90 ± 0.09	0.79 ± 0.08	0.83 ± 0.08	0.89 ± 0.09	U	c,d
3 J	oun		1.19 ± 0.10	1.30 ± 0.10		S	C
4	'esta	1.17 ± 0.08	1.10 ± 0.07	1.16 ± 0.07	1.23 ± 0.08	U	c,d
5 A	straea	1.15 ± 0.16	1.25 ± 0.10	1.30 ± 0.15		S	c,e
6 H	lebe	1.15 ± 0.15	1.21 ± 0.09	1.30 ± 0.12		S	c,e
7 Iı	ris	1.16 ± 0.10	1.31 ± 0.09	1.44 ± 0.09		S	c,e
8 F	lora	1.25 ± 0.12	1.42 ± 0.10	1.55 ± 0.11		S	c,f
9 V	fetis		1.27 ± 0.09	1.45 ± 0.10		S	c
10 H	lygiea	0.81 ± 0.11	0.96 ± 0.07	1.06 ± 0.10	1.55 ± 0.11	C	c,d
12 V	'ictoria		1.51 ± 0.12	1.72 ± 0.13		S	C
14 I ₁	rene		1.39 ± 0.08	1.52 ± 0.10		S	c
15 E	unomia	1.21 ± 0.09	1.24 ± 0.08	1.38 ± 0.08		S	c,f
16 P	syche		1.14 ± 0.09	1.37 ± 0.10		Μ	C
19 F	ortuna		0.97 ± 0.11	1.10 ± 0.11	1.08 ± 0.12	C	c,d
20 M	fassalia		1.28 ± 0.09	1.39 ± 0.10		S	c
22 K	alliope		1.14 ± 0.12	1.46 ± 0.14		Μ	C
27 E	uterpe		1.26 ± 0.11	1.37 ± 0.10		S	c
39 L	aetitia		1.38 ± 0.08	1.49 ± 0.08		S	c
40 H	larmonia		1.38 ± 0.11	1.46 ± 0.11		S	c
43 A	vriadne		1.44 ± 0.12	1.47 ± 0.19		S	v
44 N	lysa		1.03 ± 0.12	1.15 ± 0.11		Е	c

H. P. LARSON AND G. J. VEEDER

TABLE I (Continued)

Asteroid	R_{λ} (1.25 μ m)	R_{λ} (1.6 μ m)	R_{λ} (2.2 μ m)	R_{λ} (3.45 μ m)	Type ^b	Footnote
51 Nemausa	1.05 ± 0.11	1.24 ± 0.13	1.28 ± 0.10	1.06 ± 0.11	U	c,d
63 Ausonia		1.50 ± 0.10	1.70 ± 0.12		S	c
129 Antigone	1.02 ± 0.10	1.28 ± 0.07	1.45 ± 0.08		Μ	c,e
192 Nausikaa		1.47 ± 0.07	1.62 ± 0.10		S	c
230 Athamantis		1.33 ± 0.15	1.45 ± 0.14		S	C
349 Dembowska		1.38 ± 0.10	1.57 ± 0.14	1.79 ± 0.16	R	c,d
354 Eleonora		1.48 ± 0.14	1.69 ± 0.16		U	c
433 Eros	1.3 ± 0.14	1.5 ± 0.1	1.7 ± 0.1		S	e,g
511 Davida	0.85 ± 0.11	1.03 ± 0.08	1.19 ± 0.08		С	c,e

Relative Reflectances from Broadband Photometric Observations of Asteroids^a

^aEntries are relative reflectances scaled to unity at 0.56 μ m.

^bClassification as revised by Bowell et al. (1978).

 $^{c}R_{\lambda}$ (1.6µm) and R_{λ} (2.2µm) from Veeder *et al.* (1978).

 $^{d}R_{\lambda}(1.25\mu m)$ and $R_{\lambda}(3.45\mu m)$ computed from unpublished observations courtesy of L. Lebofsky.

 ${}^{e}R_{\lambda}$ (1.25µm) computed from Chapman and Morrison (1976); c.f., Matson *et al.* (1978).

 $f_{R\lambda}(1.25\mu m)$ computed from Leake *et al.* (1978); c.f., Matson *et al.* (1978).

 ${}^{g}R_{\lambda}$ (1.6µm) and R_{λ} (2.2µm) from Veeder *et al.* (1976).



Fig. 1. Color plot comparing the reflectance measurements of asteroids in the H(1.6 μ m) and K(2.2 μ m) photometric bands relative to that at 0.56 μ m. The increasing reflectivity with wavelength (reddening) is well developed and appears related to the metallic component of asteroid surfaces. The asteroid types (*C*,*S*, etc. defined by Chapman *et al.* (1975) are correlated with the degree of reddening. (Figure reproduced from Veeder *et al.* 1978.)

 μ m. If $R_{\lambda}>1$ for $\lambda>0.56 \mu$ m, the asteroid's surface is described as having a reddened photometric color. These relative reflectances are useful in distinguishing between asteroid compositional classes (Veeder *et al.* 1978). Color plots such as in Fig. 1 compare relative reflectances at various wavelengths. Their systematic rather than random distribution suggests that the generally reddened nature of asteroid surfaces at infrared wavelengths may be due to a specific surface mineral. Candidate materials include metal (Ni-Fe) and lunar-like glass. The metallic component is preferred by Matson *et al.* (1977) for their extensive interpretation of photometric observations of asteroids.

When examined in greater detail, the color plot in Fig. 1 suggests correlations between asteroid infrared reflectances and taxonomic schemes (Bowell *et al.* 1978) used to classify asteroids. Type C (carbonaceous) objects, for example, have flat infrared reflectance curves, and these objects cluster at the bottom of the color plot in Fig. 1. The infrared reflectances of S (silicaceous) objects, on the other hand, increase with wavelength and these objects form most of the linear progression in Fig. 1. The compositional

implications resulting from this type of analysis depend upon statistical associations involving measurements of a large population of asteroids. For the faintest asteroids that can be observed with current sensitivities, these photometric data are the only infrared reflectance measurements possible. Laboratory comparison measurements of minerals and higher spectral resolution observations of the brighter asteroids are being used to strengthen the conclusions drawn from these photometric studies.

Narrow band photometry

The spectral passbands of the JHKL photometric system were chosen with respect to transmission windows in the earth's atmosphere which are defined by saturated water vapor absorptions. The filter passbands centered in these transmission windows are not optimally placed with respect to absorptions in minerals. The 2 μ m pyroxene absorption, for example, is centered in the 1.9 μ m terrestrial H₂O band and this important mineral cannot be convincingly revealed in broadband measurements. On the other hand, narrow band filters ($\Delta\lambda \sim 0.1 \ \mu m$) judiciously located with respect to a characteristic absorption feature of a mineral permit much higher sensitivity for detecting that constituent. This is the basis of an observational technique that has special value in the thermal infrared ($\lambda > 3 \mu m$) where high background radiation levels restrict the sensitivity of broadband measurements. Lebofsky (1978) used this method to search for the water of hydration band at 3 μ m on asteroid surfaces. The presence of this band may indicate an unaltered nebula condensate, or a hydrothermally altered surface. Figure 2 illustrates the location of Lebofsky's narrow band filters with respect to the water of hydration band measured in a Type C2 primitive meteorite. The nearly featureless spectrum of an anhydrous Type C30 carbonaceous chondrite is included in Fig. 2 for comparison. These narrow band photometric measurements can clearly distinguish between the two very different mineral assemblages. Also, these narrow band measurements are tied into the standard JHKL system for ease in combining the sets of data.

Table II contains typical observational data by Lebofsky (unpublished) using a narrow band photometric system. A prominent decrease in the relative reflectances in the 3 μ m region, compared to those in the J and K bands, may indicate the presence of a hydrated mineral. The water of hydration band is definitely present on Ceres (Lebofsky 1978) and, though weaker, also on Pallas.

Multiplex spectroscopy

Maximizing the information return of infrared observations of asteroids requires continuous spectral coverage of a broad spectral region $(0.8 - 2.5 \ \mu m)$, for example) at sufficient resolution to reveal many absorptions of the



Fig. 2. Illustration of an observational technique for distinguishing between a primitive mineral assemblage containing hydrated silicates such as a Type C2 carbonaceous chondrite and one containing high-temperature silicates (C30 type). Narrow band filters F1-F5 ($\Delta\lambda\sim0.1$) are spaced throughout the spectral region around 3 μ m containing the hydrated H₂O absorption. When combined with broadband JHK measurements, a coarse spectral grid is produced that can reveal this important diagnostic spectral feature of primitive mineral assemblages. (Laboratory data adapted from Larson *et al.* 1979.)

important rock-forming minerals. This requires spectroscopic instrumentation, but the faintness of most asteroids prevents the use of scanning spectrometers of the filter wheel or grating type. Although Vesta, the brightest asteroid, has been observed in the near-infrared using these classical techniques (McFadden and McCord 1978), the signal-to-noise ratio, spectral resolution and wavelength precision are not competitive with modern spectroscopic capabilities.

The Fourier transform is a method whereby a general function which can be represented as a sum of sines and cosines is decomposed into these component sines and cosines. In the equation

$$B(s) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} A(x) e^{-2\pi i x s} dx = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} A(x) \cos(2\pi x s) dx - \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} A(x) \sin(2\pi x s) dx$$
(1)

the function B(s) is the Fourier transform of the function A(x). B(s) can be the intensity as a function of frequency, or spectrum, of light received from an astronomical source. A Fourier transform spectrometer divides the light TABLE II

S.
Ð
ž
e
s
<
<u>ب</u>
0
s
E
<u>0</u>
Ξ.
23
E
8
ã
$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$
~
. <u></u>
Þ
ē
R
õ
÷
2
ž

P
pu
band
vband
wband
rowband
arrowband
Varrowband
Narrowband
m Narrowband
om Narrowband
from Narrowband
s from Narrowband
es from Narrowband
ces from Narrowband
inces from Narrowband
tances from Narrowband
ctances from Narrowband
lectances from Narrowband
eflectances from Narrowband
Reflectances from Narrowband
Reflectances from Narrowband
ve Reflectances from Narrowband
tive Reflectances from Narrowband
ative Reflectances from Narrowband
elative Reflectances from Narrowband
Relative Reflectances from Narrowband

Asteroid	R_{λ} (J,1.25 μm)	R_{λ} (K,2.2 μ m)	R_{λ} (F1,3.01 μ m)	R_{λ} (F2,3.11 μ m)	R_{λ} (F3,3.25 μ m)	$R_{\lambda}(F4,3.43\mu m)$	R_{λ} (F5,3.73 μ m)
1 Ceres	0.94 ± 0.01	1.03	0.71 ± 0.02	0.72 ± 0.02	I	0.93 ± 0.04	1.18±0.10
2 Pallas	0.90 ± 0.03	0.83	0.68 ± 0.03	0.76 ± 0.04	0.76 ± 0.02	0.77 ± 0.04	0.79 ± 0.03
4 Vesta	I	1.16	1.25 ± 0.04	1.30 ± 0.03	I	1.18 ± 0.03	1.32 ± 0.07
19 Fortuna	I	1.10	ı	0.91 ± 0.03	0.98 ± 0.02	1.18 ± 0.13	1
349 Dembowska	I	1.57	I	ł	1.70 ± 0.04	I	1.33 ± 0.15

^aUnpublished observations courtesy of L. Lebolsky. Futries are relative reflectances scaled to unity at 0.56 µm.

from the source into two beams and inputs them into a classical Michelson interferometer. Translation of one of the mirrors in the interferometer causes the two beams to interfere with one another. Each element of the spectrum produces a sinusoid of a certain frequency, whose amplitude is determined by the intensity of that spectral element. The sum of these sinusoids produces an output beam with intensity varying as a function of path difference. This function corresponds to A(x) in the above equation and is the quantity measured by the spectrometer. The Fourier transform of A(x) is then calculated by a computer, the result being B(s), or the spectrum of the source.

There are two basic advantages of Fourier transform spectrometers over conventional scanning spectrometers of the grating or filter wheel types.

- 1. An interferometer receives information about the entire spectral range during an entire scan, while the conventional instrument receives information only in a narrow band at a given time. Thus, the sensitivity of the Fourier spectrometer is greater by a factor proportional to the number of resolution elements in the spectrum. This is called the multiplex advantage.
- 2. For a conventional instrument, the resolution is dependent on the size of the filter wheel, or for a grating instrument, on the width of the slit. For a given input aperture size, a conventional spectrometer must be optimized for a certain resolution which can not easily be varied. However, the resolution of the interferometer is not strongly limited by the size of the input aperture. Thus, the resolution used in observations with a Fourier spectrometer can be chosen according to the width of the spectral features one wishes to measure. This is called the throughput advantage.

The high efficiency and greater flexibility of multiplex (Fourier) methods permit infrared spectroscopic observations of numerous asteroids. Instrumentation developed at the Lunar and Planetary Laboratory at the University of Arizona (Larson and Fink 1975a) has produced many infrared spectra of asteroids as well as spectra of many satellites of Jupiter and Saturn (Larson and Fink 1977). Asteroids as faint as visual magnitude 9-10 have been observed in reasonable integration times (<6 hr) with modest aperture (1.5 m) telescopes. The spectral resolution is 25 cm⁻¹ (resolving power of 200 at $2 \mu m$), more than adequate for mineralogical analyses. Table III lists the asteroids for which infrared spectroscopic observations have been obtained by Fourier methods. Six of the infrared spectra are displayed in Fig. 3. All differ in compositionally significant ways. They can be approximately characterized in terms of meteoritic analogs as follows: Vesta and Dembowska, strong silicate absorptions similar to achondrites; Eros and Victoria, highly reddened stony-iron mixtures; Ceres and Pallas, primitive (C1 or C2) carbonaceous chondrites. Detailed analyses of some of the infrared

TABLE III

Aste	roid	Date	Telescope Aperture (m)	Visual Magnitude	Integration Time (hr)
1	Ceres	Jan 76	2.3	7.5	3.0
1	Ceres	May 78	1.5	7.7	4.2
2	Pallas	Dec 76	4.0	8.0	2.0
4	Vesta	May 74	1.5	6.6	13.7
4	Vesta	May 78	1.5	5.6	1.8
5	Astraea	Mar 79	1.5	9.4	3.6
8	Flora	Dec 78	1.5	9.4	4.6
12	Victoria	Jun 78	1.5	9.4	6.5
18	Melpomene	Dec 78	1.5	9.0	4.6
29	Amphitrite	Sep 78	1.5	9.1	3.2
39	Laetitia	Oct 78	1.5	9.4	3.2
324	Bamberga	Oct 78	1.5	9.0	4.6
349	Dembowska	Dec 77	2.3	9.8	5.6
433	Eros	Jan 75	2.3	7.8	2.3

Infrared Spectroscopic Observations of Asteroids at the Lunar and Planetary Laboratory of the University of Arizona

spectra are available (Vesta: Larson and Fink 1975b; Eros: Larson et al. 1976; Ceres and Pallas: Larson et al. 1979; Dembowska and Vesta: Feierberg et al. 1979).

II. COMPOSITE ASTEROID SPECTRAL REFLECTANCES AND COMPOSITIONAL IMPLICATIONS

Infrared observations of asteroid Ceres illustrate the contributions of the experimental methods discussed above. The composite reflection spectrum of Ceres in Fig. 4 combines three independent sets of data: visible spectrophotometry (Chapman *et al.* 1973), infrared spectroscopy (Larson *et al.* 1979), and infrared photometry (Lebofsky 1978). These data were combined by scaling them in their regions of overlap. The narrowband photometric data points above 3 μ m were attached to the infrared spectrum by fitting their accompanying JHK measurements to the spectrum with the visible spectrophotometry permits scaling these data sets. This composite thus defines the relative spectral reflectance of Ceres over the 0.4-3.5 μ m region. Spectral features that can be directly related to surface minerals include the ultraviolet falloff, the broad inflection at 1 μ m, the slightly reddened infrared reflectance, and the very obvious absorption near 3.1 μ m.



Fig. 3. Composite spectral reflectances of asteroids assembled from visible spectrophotometry (Chapman *et al.* 1973) and infrared spectroscopy. All of the infrared spectra (resolution ~25 cm⁻¹) were produced by Fourier methods at the Lunar and Planetary Laboratory. Pyroxene minerals produce the obvious absorptions at 0.95 and 1.9 μ m on asteroids 4, 12, 349, and 433. In addition, olivine is evident on Dembowska in the 1.1-1.4 μ m region, and plagioclase feldspar is detectable on Vesta in the 1.3 μ m region when compared with meteoritic analogs (see Feierberg *et al.* 1979 for details).



Fig. 4. Comparison of the composite reflection spectrum of Ceres with the two types of carbonaceous chondrites frequently associated with its surface composition. (Figure reproduced from Larson *et al.* 1979.)

the surface of Ceres is a hydrated mineral assemblage that, if restricted to comparisons with meteorites, most closely resembles Type C2 carbonaceous chondrites. This association was frequently suggested in previous analyses of the individual sets of data, but other interpretations invoking rather different mineralogies were also proposed (see Larson et al. 1979, for the chronology and references to previous work on the surface composition of Ceres). Figure 4 contains laboratory comparison spectra of the two kinds of meteoritic matter most frequently associated with Ceres' surface: primitive carbonaceous chondrites (C1 or C2), and higher grade Type C4 (Karoonda) material. By simple inspection of the spectra in Fig. 4, however, the C4 association is fundamentally incompatible with the composite reflection spectrum of Ceres. The comparison of Ceres' surface with primitive meteoritic matter is most consistent with the spectral data. This new observational constraint is due primarily to infrared observations, particularly the 3 μ m narrow band photometry.

The same procedure is being used to initiate interpretations of other recently acquired asteroid spectra. The six spectra in Fig. 3 have each been joined to published visible spectrophotometry to reveal more clearly important diagnostic features in the 1 μ m region. One surprising result of the synthesis is the similarity of Eros and Victoria. Two apparently erroneous

spectrophotometric data points near 1.1 μ m implied a very deep infrared absorption on Victoria that was not confirmed by the infrared spectroscopic observations. Previous interpretations of the seemingly unique spectral reflectance of Eros favored a stony-iron composition that had no exact meteoritic analog. The spectral similarity of Victoria and Eros may now change the perspective in which each of these asteroids must be viewed.

The composite spectral reflectances of Dembowska and Vesta in Fig. 3 also provide an interesting comparison. Both spectra have pronounced absorptions characteristic of high-temperature pyroxene and olivine assemblages. Vesta's surface composition has been associated with eucrites since the first spectrophotometric data were reported (McCord et al. 1970). Subsequent infrared observations have been used to search for compositional variations with rotational phase angle, to determine more precisely the chemical composition of Vesta's pyroxene component, and to provide more convincing evidence for its subtle plagioclase feldspar absorption. The very high signal-to-noise ratios achieved in recent spectroscopic observations of Vesta (see Fig. 3) have permitted a critical review of Vesta's association with achondrites and its candidacy as a eucrite parent body source (Feierberg et al. 1979). This unique asteroid appears to be an intact, geochemically differentiated body whose surface composition is intermediate to that of eucrites and howardites. Compositional arguments favor Vesta as the eucrite parent body source (see the chapter by Drake in this book), but no dynamical mechanism has yet been found to deliver fragments of Vesta to the earth on the time scale $(10^6 \cdot 10^7 \text{ yr})$ required by the cosmic ray exposure ages of eucrites (Wetherill 1974).

The infrared reflection spectrum of Dembowska in Fig. 3 displays a combination of olivine and pyroxene absorptions that has no meteorite counterpart, although recent finds in Antarctica may eventually provide one. Figure 5 compares Dembowska's composite spectral reflectance with several meteorite spectra that Feierberg et al. (1979) used to help establish this asteroid's surface composition. A 10:1 mixture of an olivine similar to that in Chassigny and a pyroxene similar to that in diogenites would closely resemble Dembowska. This describes an olivine-rich, magmatically differentiated assemblage, a geochemically significant missing group in our terrestrial collections of achondrite meteorites. This interpretation was suggested as a possibility by Gaffey and McCord (1978) using just the 0.4-1.1 µm reflectance data, but uncertainty over the pyroxene component prevented a definite conclusion. The very obvious pyroxene band at 2 μ m in Dembowska's spectrum in Fig. 5, however, resolves this question. A previous interpretation of the same visible spectrophotometry by McCord and Chapman (1975) in terms of an ordinary chondrite (LL6- or L6-type) composition is less consistent with the infrared data. Matson et al. (1978) inferred an olivine plus metal composition, but their broadband infrared data did not resolve the pyroxene component. It is interesting to note that if a high albedo and



Fig. 5. Comparison of the spectral reflectance of Dembowska with pyroxene and olivine meteoritic minerals. This asteroid's surface is most consistent with an olivine-rich achondritic composition with no known meteoritic analog. (Figure adapted from Feierberg *et al.* 1979.)

spectrally featureless mineral, such as Ni-Fe, were added to Dembowska's olivine-rich achondrite composition, the resulting spectral reflectance might resemble more closely Eros and Victoria than an LL6- or L6-type chondrite.

Feierberg *et al.* (1979) conclude that their analysis of the olivine-rich achondritic assemblage on Dembowska's surface implies geochemical differentiation, as on Vesta. For Dembowska, however, compositional arguments based upon cosmochemical models require that its crust must have been stripped away to reveal the observed olivine-rich mantle (see the chapter by Drake). These crustal fragments may have contributed to terrestrial eucrite flux, but Drake considers this possibility improbable.

These examples illustrate a significant shift in the interpretation of asteroid infrared reflectances, from simple comparisons with meteorite spectra to the firm identification of specific minerals. Figure 6 summarizes the spectral reflectances of the important meteoritic minerals. Almost all of their prominent absorptions occur at wavelengths of 1 μ m or longer. The pyroxene, olivine and feldspar signatures are best studied with Fourier methods because of their unique combination of high efficiency, wide spectral bandpass, and high spectral resolution in the 0.8-2.5 μ m region. The hydrous silicates are adequately revealed with narrowband photometry, and the reddening effect of metallic Ni-Fe can be discerned in JHKL photometry. Thus infrared spectral measurements of asteroids provide optimum opportunities for detailed mineralogical interpretations.

Table IV summarizes the surface compositions of the asteroids whose infrared spectra have been observed by Fourier methods. There are significant differences between interpretations based upon visible reflectance data alone and those using all available spectral measurements. The differences are due primarily to the unique infrared spectral signatures of pyroxenes at 2 μ m and hydrous silicates at 3.1 μ m, both important meteoritic minerals indicative of rather different compositions. Fewer meteoritic associations are given for the infrared-based interpretations, which suggests that simple matching of spectra of meteorites to asteroids is not a very productive interpretative procedure. Moreover, Table IV shows that when meteoritic analogs are proposed in each data base for an asteroid, as often as not they disagree. Those associated with the infrared reflectances are probably closer to the asteroid's actual composition. Recall from Fig. 4, for example, the obvious incompatibility of Ceres and the frequently proposed Type C4 carbonaceous chondrite material, when both are viewed from the broader perspective of infrared spectral reflectance data.

The final column in Table IV lists the asteroid types in the taxonomic system of Chapman *et al.* (1975) updated by Bowell *et al.* (1978). Although the system is not built upon compositional analyses, its creators did define mineralogically suggestive classes such as C (carbonaceous), S (stony-iron), M (metal), E (enstatite) and R (red). Table IV permits the first comparison of these classifications with mineralogical analyses based upon composite spectral reflectances. With the exception of Eros, all objects identified as S-type in Table IV are inner main-belt asteroids with diameters in the 125-200 km range. The S asteroids in Table IV have composite infrared reflectances with no close meteoritic counterparts, but preliminary analyses indicate pyroxene, olivine, and abundant metal (i.e., stony-irons) as their primary constituents. Thus the association of S-type asteroids with metal-silicate assemblages is supported by infrared reflectance data.

Interestingly, those asteroids designated U (unclassified) in Table IV are actually among the best understood from the point of view of their constituent minerals. The unique spectrum of Dembowska should also qualify



Fig. 6. Typical reflection spectra of the major meteoritic minerals (for an olivine spectrum see Fig. 5). The unique infrared spectral signatures of olivine, pyroxene, plagioclase and hydrated silicate minerals permit their detection on asteroid surfaces. Opaque minerals are implicitly present through low albedo. (Figure reproduced from Larson *et al.* 1979.)

5	
<u> </u>	
EL.	
Ξ m	
7	
<.	
L -	

Interpretation of Asteroid Spectral Reflectivities

Asteroid	Visible Refl	ectance ^a	Infrared Rei	flectance ^b	Classification ^c
	Minerals	Meteorite Analog	Minerals	Meteorite Analog	
1 Ceres	olivine	C4	clays	C2	U
2 Pallas	opaques (magnetite) olivine	C4	opaques (carbon) clavs	C2	Ω
	opaques (magnetite)		opaques (carbon)	6	1
4 Vesta	pyroxene	eucrite	pyroxene	eucrite/howardite	U
5 Astraea			plagioclase olivine		S
			pyroxene metal		
8 Flora	metal	mesosiderite	olivine		S
	pyroxene		pyroxene metal		
12 Victoria			pyroxene olivine metal		S
18 Melpomene	olivine	C3	pyroxene metal		S
29 Amphitrite	oradus (val oon)		pyroxene metal		S

TABLE IV (Continued)

Reflectivities
Spectral
Asteroid
of
pretation
nter

Asteroid	Visible Re	flectance ^a	Infrared	Reflectance ^b	Classification ^c
	Minerals	Meteorite Analog	Minerals	Meteorite Analog	
39 Laetitia	metal olivine	stony-iron olivine-pyroxene	metal olivine		S
324 Bamberga	pyroxene clays	C1,C2	pyroxene olivine	ureilite	С
349 Dembowska	olivine	achondrite	opaques olivine	achondrite	R
433 Eros	metal pyroxene	H chondrite	pyroxene pyroxene		S
	olivine metal		olivine metal		

^aAs summarized in Gaffey and McCord (1978).

^bProvisional summary from the dissertation research of Feierberg.

^cAs summarized in Bowell et al. (1978).

it for a U classification. Its present designation as an R-type (extreme reddening) is certainly deserved based upon its composite spectral behavior, but its spectrum, and by implication its composition as discussed above, is unusual in other significant respects, too. Ceres closely resembles a primitive mineral assemblage (see comparison with a type C2 carbonaceous chondrite in Fig. 4), but its classification has changed from C (Chapman *et al.* 1975) to C^* (Chapman 1976) to U (Bowell *et al.* 1978) and finally back to C (see the chapter by Zellner in this book). The comparatively featureless spectral characteristics of carbonaceous chondrite assemblages at visible and near-infrared wavelengths may account in part for this indecision in classifying Ceres, but its infrared spectral reflectance leaves little doubt as to some of its constituent minerals, particularly hydrous silicates. For these U-type asteroids, then, the taxonomic system is not mineralogically informative, and it may be creating unnecessary confusion regarding current awareness of their compositions.

Only one C-type asteroid (Bamberga) appears in Table IV. Provisional interpretation of Bamberga's composite spectral reflectivity (0.4-3.5 μ m) requires a mixture of olivine (broad 1 μ m absorption) and abundant opaques (very low albedo). No hydrous silicate component has been detected in narrowband photometric observations (Lebofsky 1979, personal communication). The meteoritic analog proposed in Table IV for Bamberga's surface is a ureilite. This association is not intended to be used literally. Rather, it indicates that a mixture of carbon and olivine seems to be the most reasonable starting point for interpreting the asteroid's composite spectral reflectance. Bamberga's classification as a C-type (carbonaceous) asteroid is consistent with the spectroscopic data, but this taxonomic system was unable to single out such a demonstrably carbonaceous surface as that of Ceres. This should reinforce statements by the authors of this taxonomic system (Bowell et al. 1978) that the classifications are not based upon mineralogical interpretations, in spite of the suggestive labels used.

The initial comparisons of taxonomic classifications with the observed compositions of asteroids reveal some suggestive correlations, but it is clear that only the higher information content of composite spectral reflectances leads to convincing mineralogical characterizations of these surfaces. The taxonomic classifications are better suited to identifying compositional trends in large populations of asteroids, and in this complementary role they add substantially to understanding the origin and evolution of asteroids.

III. FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The infrared reflectances reviewed here are results of new observational programs employing unique instrumental capabilities. The spectral diversity of these asteroidal data emphasizes the need to study intensively many asteroids as unique objects. The broad spectral bandpass and high resolution of spectroscopic observations are essential for preparing the composite reflectances in Figs. 3 and 4. From the log of observations in Table II, groundbased opportunities can be extrapolated to include, in the near future, asteroids as faint as visual magnitude 11 to 12. This assumes additional improvements in detector sensitivity, continued use of multiplex methods, use of larger telescopes, and careful attention to the compromise between spectral resolution, integration time and signal-to-noise ratio that must be established during observations. This capability will permit adequate study of the S-type asteroids since the silicate absorptions of this class (pyroxene. olivine) lie below 2.5 μ m. For C-type asteroids, however, there is a need to explore spectroscopically the wavelength region from 2.5 to 4.0 µm where the characteristic CH and OH bands occur in organic polymers and hydrous silicates. As Larson et al. (1979) demonstrate, these absorptions are blended to such a degree that continous spectral coverage at high resolution and high signal-to-noise is required to distinguish between them. The spectroscopic measurements are difficult for even the brightest asteroids due to obscuring molecular absorptions in our atmosphere and to higher thermal background radiation levels at these longer wavelengths. One consequence of the background flux is that detector performance becomes limited by background noise, and the multiplex advantage of a Fourier spectrometer is lost. The ideal solution to both of these observational constraints is an earth-orbiting, cryogenically-cooled telescope such as the SIRTF (Shuttle Infra Red Telescope Facility). Predictions of spectroscopic capabilities in the 3 μ m region indicate that asteroids as faint as visual magnitude 10 or 11 can be observed (signal-to-noise ratio ~ 50 , resolving power ~ 100 , integration time ~ 10 min). This will eventually permit spectroscopic coverage of a significant number of C-type objects in the 3 μ m region, but current work will continue to depend upon groundbased narrow band photometric observations.

Acknowledgments. The authors would like to thank S. Ridgway, L. Lebofsky, and two other anonymous referees for their suggestions, which were helpful in the revision of this chapter. Thanks also go to M. Feierberg who helped in the final preparation of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R.; McCord, T. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1973. Asteroidal spectral reflectivities. Astron. J. 78: 126-140.
- Chapman, C. R., and Morrison, D. 1976. J, H, K photometry of 433 Eros and other asteroids. *Icarus* 28: 91-94.
- Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Feierberg, M.; Larson, H. P.; Fink, U.; and Smith, H. A. 1979. Spectroscopic evidence for two achondrite parent bodies: 349 Dembowska and 4 Vesta. Submitted to Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta.
- Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations from reflectance spectra. *Space Science Rev.* 21: 555-628.
- Larson, H. P.; Feierberg, M.; Fink, U.; and Smith, H. A. 1979. Remote spectroscopic identification of carbonaceous chondrite mineralogies: Applications to Ceres and Pallas. *Icarus* (in press).
- Larson, H. P., and Fink, U. 1975a. An infrared Fourier spectrometer for laboratory use and for astronomical studies from aircraft and groundbased telescopes. Appl. Optics 14: 2085-2095.
- Larson, H. P., Fink, U. 1975b. Infrared spectral observations of asteroid 4 Vesta. Icarus 26: 420-427.
- Larson, H. P., and Fink, U. 1977. The application of Fourier transform spectroscopy to the remote identification of solids in the solar system. Appl. Spectros. 31: 386-402.
- Larson, H. P.; Fink, U.; Treffers, R. R.; and Gautier, T. N. 1976. The infrared spectrum of asteroid 433 Eros. *Icarus* 28: 95-103.
- Leake, M.; Gradie, J.; and Morrison, D. 1978. Infrared (JHK) photometry of meteorites and asteroids. *Meteorites* 13: 101-120.
- Lebofsky, L. A. 1978. Asteroid 1 Ceres: Evidence for water of hydration. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 182: 17-21.
- Matson, D. L.; Johnson, T. V.; and Veeder, G. J. 1977. Soil maturity and planetary regoliths: The Moon, Mercury and the asteroids. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford, Pergamon Press), pp. 1001-1011.
- Matson, D. L.; Veeder, G. J.; and Lebofsky, L. A. 1978. Infrared observations of asteroids from earth and space. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Well. NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 127-144.
- McCord, T. B.; Adams, J. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.
- McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. II. Astrophys. J. 197: 781-790.
- McFadden, L. A., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Prospecting for plagioclase on Vesta (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 601.
- Veeder, G. J.; Matson, D. L.; Bergstralh, J. T.; and Johnson, T. V. 1976. Photometry of 433 Eros from 0.65 to 2.2 μm. *Icarus* 28: 79-85.
- Veeder, G. J.; Matson, D. L.; and Smith, J. C. 1978. Visual and infrared photometry of asteroids. Astron. J. 83: 651-663.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 2: 303-331.

AQUEOUS ACTIVITY ON ASTEROIDS: EVIDENCE FROM CARBONACEOUS METEORITES

J. F. KERRIDGE University of California at Los Angeles

and

T. E. BUNCH NASA Ames Research Center

Carbonaceous chondrites of groups CI and CM were formed by impact brecciation and aqueous alteration of earlier generations of mineral phases within the surface regions of two or more parent bodies. Those parent bodies were probably asteroids, rather than comets, although a problem still exists in delivering such material safely to Earth. Aqueous activity may have been widespread on asteroids.

Despite the common perception of carbonaceous chondrites as pristine nebular material, these meteorites actually display abundant evidence for significant geochemical processing on their parent body or, more probably, bodies. It is the purpose of this chapter to review evidence for such processing and thence to infer conditions which prevailed upon the parent bodies (see also McSween 1979). These conditions may then be used to constrain theories concerning the source of carbonaceous chondrites. In fact, it will be shown that this evidence favors an asteroidal rather than cometary source, although these arguments should be considered together with other lines of evidence, summarized by Wasson and Wetherill in this book and elsewhere by Anders (1975, 1978) and Wetherill (1974, 1978).

Attention will be focused here upon the most volatile-rich meteorites, of groups CI and CM; it is not yet clear to what extent these findings may be applied to the less volatile-rich groups CO and CV (including the widely studied Allende chondrite), although preliminary results indicate that these meteorites also show evidence for secondary alteration (Bunch and Chang 1979a), as well as mild thermal metamorphism (McSween 1977). We shall begin with CI chondrites, describing salient petrographic features and pertinent mineralogical details, followed by a similar description of CM chondrites. The probable relationship between these two groups of meteorites will be considered and a qualitative scenario describing their geochemical evolution will be outlined. Finally, this scenario will be compared with our scanty knowledge concerning conditions on asteroidal and cometary surfaces.

I. OBSERVATIONS OF CI CHONDRITES

Petrography

The most extensively studied CI chondrite, Orgueil, was described by Boström and Fredriksson (1966) as "a bituminous clay with a clastic texture." This texture is readily apparent in polished sections thinner than about 20 μ m, with individual clasts generally delineated from neighboring clasts and/or interstitial material by differences in opacity, color, microtexture or, less commonly, mineralogy. Most clasts have broadly similar composition (Boström and Fredriksson 1966) despite substantial chemical heterogeneity on a micron scale (Kerridge 1976). The major mineral constituent (60 to 65%) of both clasts and interstitial material consists of ill-defined phyllosilicates (hydrated Mg,Fe-silicates), within which are embedded a variety of minerals, some of which are described below. Clasts are sometimes bounded by, more rarely transected by, veins formed from sulfates or, less commonly, carbonates, of magnesium and calcium (DuFresne and Anders 1962; Boström and Fredriksson 1966; Richardson 1978). Pronounced lamellar textures, indicative of depositional or flow structures, are visible in some clasts (Fig. 1) and within interstitial material (see also Nagy 1966, 1975).

The clastic texture of CI chondrites is strongly reminiscent of breccias produced in the lunar regolith or in the regolith of other meteorite parent bodies such as those of the gas-rich chondrites and achondrites. In those cases, it is incontrovertible that meteoroid impact has been responsible for production of clasts by fragmentation, and for induration of the breccia by means of impact lithification (Chao *et al.* 1971; Kurat *et al.* 1974). In the case of CI chondrites it is difficult to visualise any process other than impact capable of producing the population of clasts. However, it seems likely that induration was effected largely by mineralization, rather than by impact-related processes.



Fig. 1. Clast in the CI chondrite Orgueil, composed mostly of ill-defined hydrated silicates, showing pronounced lamellar texture. Width of field of view is 1 mm.

Richardson (1978) showed from textural relations among vein-filling minerals that three generations of vein formation may be discerned in Orgueil, characterized by deposition of carbonate (calcium-, magnesium-rich), calcium sulfate and magnesium sulfate, respectively. Transitions between generations were apparently controlled by variations in availability of CO_2 and leachable calcium. The epoch of vein formation apparently coincided, at least approximately, with that of impact brecciation.

A further constraint on the temporal relationship between mineralization and brecciation may be derived from the observation of fresh, unaltered xenocrysts of olivine, $(Mg,Fe)_2SiO_4$, and pyroxene, $(Mg,Fe)SiO_3$, within the matrix of CI chondrites (Reid *et al.* 1970; Kerridge and Macdougall 1976). The pristine surfaces of these isolated mafic grains would not have survived the environment which produced the carbonates and sulfates by leaching of calcium and magnesium from the matrix in which the mafics now reside. In addition it seems clear that the mafics were introduced during the period of impact-induced regolith turnover and brecciation. Finally, preservation of some veins showing no evidence of impact-related disturbance leads to reconstruction of a sequence in which impact brecciation coincided with pervasive leaching of matrix and crystallization of carbonates and early generations of sulfates, followed by reduction in severity of leaching and intensity of brecciation, with progressively larger lithic units retaining their competence, and final vein deposition taking place in effectively undisturbed regolith. Isolated olivines and pyroxenes buried within intact clasts survived; others presumably did not.

Two points are noted. First, unlike lunar and other meteoritic breccias, CI meteorites reveal no evidence of hypervelocity shock effects such as impact-derived glass; even fracturing of grains is rare. It follows that the impacts responsible for brecciation must have been mild, presumably the result of very low projectile velocities. Second, leaching and mineralization apparently did not move significant quantities of material over distances sufficient to perturb bulk meteorite analyses, i.e., on a centimeter scale. In fact, bulk contents of calcium and magnesium in CI chondrites provide a reasonable match with solar abundances (Anders 1971; Holweger 1977) and conform closely to chondritic distribution patterns for these elements (Larimer and Anders 1970) indicating that CI parental material was neither depleted nor enriched in these elements.

Mineralogy

Although the entire mineral suite of CI chondrites (except for the trace mafics olivine and pyroxene) is consistent with formation by secondary alteration processes at low temperature, some mineral species are less informative than others. Thus the phyllosilicate material broadly resembles an ultra-fine grained terrestrial clay, too chemically heterogeneous and structurally disordered for specific identification (Kerridge 1967), although minor amounts of material characterizable as serpentine. $(Mg,Fe)_3Si_2O_5(OH)_4$, and montmorillonite, $(Al,Mg,Fe)_4Si_8O_{20}(OH)_4$, are present (Bass 1971). The range of conditions capable of producing such material is considerable; it does not seem possible, for example, to specify whether hydration of the silicates took place via the liquid or vapor phase, although evidence that cation exchange affected the phyllosilicate composition (Kerridge 1977) suggests the former. For more positive information, however, we must turn to the sulfates, carbonates and magnetite.

Sulfates. Veins of magnesium sulfate, with minor amounts of calcium sulfate, are a prominent feature of CI chondrites in hand specimen and thin section. The state of hydration presently observed is a function of local humidity and reveals nothing about the state of hydration as originally crystallized. Richardson (1978) noted that although hexahydrite, $MgSO_4 \cdot 6H_2O$, may be observed to be pseudomorphous after epsomite, $MgSO_4 \cdot 7H_2O$, the reverse is never found, and thus concluded that epsomite was the dominant preterrestrial form. Although the vein fillings are strongly suggestive of deposition from a liquid phase, the possibility must be considered that they were formed by reaction between a gas, containing sulfur dioxide and oxygen, and the walls of fissures through which the gas



Fig. 2. Euhedral hexagonal pyrrhotite, Fe_7S_8 , grain (P) protruding into vein of epsomite, $MgSO_4 \cdot 7H_2O$, (E) in Orgueil. Such a mineral association shows clearly that the sulfate was formed elsewhere and was transported into the vein by liquid water. Width of field of view is 0.3 mm. (Micrograph by courtesy of S. M. Richardson.)

was diffusing. However, this mechanism may be eliminated by means of an important observation made by Richardson (personal communication) and illustrated in Fig. 2. This shows a euhedral pyrrhotite, Fe_7S_8 , grain protruding into a vein of epsomite. If this sulfate had been formed *in situ* by reaction involving a gas containing oxidized sulfur, the sulfide grain would also have reacted with the gas and would have decomposed. The mineral association in Fig. 2 requires that the sulfate was formed elsewhere and was transported into its present location in solution.

Carbonates. Of the three carbonates found in CI chondrites (dolomite; a pure calcium carbonate - possibly aragonite; and a ferroan magnesite with

highly variable iron contents – generally referred to as breunnerite), the dolomite, $CaMgCO_3$, is probably the most useful diagnostic agent. From the degree of crystal perfection in such material, DuFresne and Anders (1962) inferred crystallization times in contact with liquid water of at least a thousand years. This is an aspect of the mineral chemistry of CI chondrites which would repay further detailed study by means of accurate measurements of the strengths of ordered reflections in x ray diffraction patterns.

Magnetite. The unusual morphologies exhibited by CI magnetite, Fe_3O_4 , grains have provoked speculation that this material formed by condensation in the primitive solar nebula (e.g., Jedwab 1971; Herndon and Wilkening 1978). This idea received considerable support from an iodine-xenon retention age determined by Lewis and Anders (1975) for a magnetic separate, consisting largely of magnetite, from the Orgueil meteorite. They found the largest ¹²⁹Xe anomaly correlated with ¹²⁷I (i.e., the oldest age) then measured for any material and concluded that CI magnetite did, in fact, form in the solar nebula. Since then, older ages have been measured in a number of other meteorites (Drozd and Podosek 1976; Niemeyer 1979) and also it has been shown that the unusual morphologies were probably produced by crystallization from an aqueous medium (Kerridge *et al.* 1979c).

This last conclusion depends upon detailed comparisons between the most common morphologies among CI magnetites and terrestrial forms. A close resemblance was demonstrated between the abundant verv "framboidal" magnetite (Jedwab 1965) and pyrite framboids found in marine sediments, which Sweeney and Kaplan (1973) have shown are developed only in hydrous conditions. Similarly, the spherulitic texture, commonly found in CI magnetites (Boström and Fredriksson 1966), has been shown to require crystallization from an amorphous medium under very specific conditions. Crystallization of the nonequilibrium fibrous form which constitutes a spherulite requires a delicate balance to exist between growth rate of the fiber and the rate of diffusion of impurities away from the growing crystal face (Keith and Padden 1963, 1964; Lofgren 1971). In general these conditions may be satisfied by growth from a melt or glass, but the prevalent low-temperature nature of the CI mineralogy precludes such growth media and seems to require, again, crystallization from an aqueous fluid, in this case most probably an iron-rich gel. Finally, the somewhat less common "plaquettes" as seen in Fig. 3 (Jedwab 1967, 1971), which have excited comparison with the platy morphologies predicted by Donn and Sears (1963) to characterize many nebular condensates, have been shown to have growth habits which are entirely inconsistent with crystallization from a gas and actually require their crystallization to have been controlled, probably epitaxially, by the microenvironment in which they grew (Kerridge et al. 1979c). This environment was probably supplied by the crystal lattice of the



Fig. 3. Magnetite, Fe_3O_4 , "plaquettes" (M) within carbonate (C) in Orgueil. The form of these plaquettes was apparently controlled epitaxially by the carbonate crystal structure. Width of field of view is 0.1 mm.

carbonate grains in which these plaquettes frequently occur; either the magnetites nucleated and grew upon the growth faces of the carbonates or else they formed by exsolution from crystallized carbonates. In either case it seems clear that plaquette formation was controlled by the conditions of carbonate crystallization.

It follows that not only did the magnetite forms probably result from crystallization in the presence of liquid water, but this episode of mineralization apparently occurred very early in solar system history, as evidenced by the ancient iodine-xenon age (Lewis and Anders 1975).

Summary

Petrographic features of CI chondrites indicate formation during an epoch of low-energy impact brecciation, roughly contemporaneous with a period of aqueous activity on the parent planetesimal. Similarly, several morphological, textural and crystallographic characteristics of sulfates, carbonates and magnetites appear to demand an origin by crystallization from liquid water. Composition and structure of the major matrix component, the



Fig. 4. Schematic summary of the processes needed to convert hypothetical low temperature (≤ 400 K) nebular condensates into the observed CI chondrites. The shaded areas correspond to the proportion of each element in various types of host mineral. If communication were possible between condensed phases in the nebula, some oxidized iron could have entered the silicates, but evidence for this process is currently lacking.

ill-defined phyllosilicates, are also consistent with such an origin (Kerridge 1967, 1976, 1977). Composition and structure of sulfide phases also indicate an origin by secondary alteration although conditions cannot be specified at present (Macdougall and Kerridge 1977; Kerridge *et al.* 1979b). Formation of CI chondrites by alteration of low-temperature condensate material is illustrated schematically in Fig. 4.

II. OBSERVATIONS OF CM CHONDRITES

Petrography and mineralogy

The CM chondrites are examples of regolith breccias that, in addition to containing different CM clasts, chondrules, mineral fragments and "high-temperature" inclusions such as are common in CO and CV chondrites, show evidence for hydrothermal aqueous alteration. Matrices of these meteorites were converted to a secondary mineral assemblage consisting mostly of phyllosilicates; calcite, CaCO₃; magnetite; hydrated iron oxides; pentlandite, (Fe,Ni)₉S₈; and "poorly characterized phases" (*PCP*). Trace amounts of gypsum, CaSO₄ \cdot 2H₂O, and whewellite, CaC₂O₄ \cdot H₂O, have been



Fig. 5. Matrix in Murray CM chondrite. Light grains are mostly calcite, $CaCO_3$, (C), a few are relict olivine, $(Mg,Fe)_2SiO_4$, (O). Dark grains are "Poorly Characterized Phase," (PCP). Aphanitic (very fine grained) clasts, mostly comprising ill-defined hydrated silicates, are surrounded by darker material. Width of field of view is 0.46 mm.

reported in the Murchison chondrite (Fuchs et al. 1973). Ultra-thin section observations of the matrices indicate an interlocking arrangement of phyllosilicates of different color and composition in which all other phases and inclusions are embedded (Fig. 5). Calcite typically occurs as small (<20 μ m) single grains or as grain aggregates that show well-defined growth twinning. Most calcite is bounded by PCP, which available data indicate is a mixture of Fe,Ni sulfides and sulfates, together with high concentrations of carbon and organic polymers (Bunch and Chang 1979b). PCP either protrudes into calcite, has formed within fractures, or occurs between grain boundaries of calcite aggregates (Fig. 6), all of which suggest overlapping or post-calcite formation. A similar paragenetic relationship may be inferred from phyllosilicate intergrowths with calcite. PCP is also common in isolated patches throughout matrices or as fine-grained aggregates associated, and contemporaneously formed, with a gray Mg-rich phyllosilicate. Magnetite is present either as irregularly shaped, rather large grains (up to 40 μ m) or more commonly as globular clusters. Hydrated iron oxides occur as small grains (<10 μ m) associated with phyllosilicates in altered outer portions of



Fig. 6. "Poorly Characterized Phase," PCP surrounding and partly protruding into calcite (C) along grain boundaries and fractures. Light gray matrix in PCP is an iron-rich phyllosilicate (Ph), different in composition from that which surrounds the entire assemblage. Murray CM chondrite. Width of field of view is 0.18 mm.

chondrules or ferro-magnesian aggregates and as products of pseudomorphic replacement (Fig. 7).

Heterogeneous alteration is typified by the presence of completely altered chondrules, clasts, mineral fragments and glass spherules, reminiscent in textural appearance of terrestrial altered volcanic tuffs, mixed together with material showing only partial alteration. The admixture of altered and relatively unaltered phases implies complicated cycles of alteration episodes or a continuum of alteration and regolith turnover with infall of fresh material.

Examination of four CM chondrites (Murchison, Murray, Cold Bokkeveld and Nogoya) suggests variable degrees of alteration. Whereas the first three contain small to moderate amounts of altered material, Nogoya is nearly completely altered. Moreover, each secondary mineral has variable compositional limits and the crystallinity of phyllosiliciates in Nogoya, as shown by x ray diffraction, is superior to that in other CM phyllosilicates (Bunch and Chang 1979b; C. B. Moore, personal communication). Nogoya matrix is a clearly defined assemblage of Fe-rich and Mg-rich phyllosilicates,



Fig. 7. Hydrated iron oxides (Ox), magnesium-rich phyllosilicates (Mg), iron-rich phyllosilicates (Fe) and calcite (C) in pseudomorphic replacement texture, possibly after olivine. Width of field of view is 0.46 mm.

calcite and secondary sulfides. The most striking feature of Nogoya that best exemplifies aqueous alteration, is the pseudomorphic replacement of ferro-magnesian silicates and opaque minerals in chondrules and aggregates by phillosilicates, calcite and iron oxides (Fig. 8). Although the overall texture and mineral assemblage of Nogoya implies a straightforward aqueous alteration scenario, observations of calcite suggest somewhat erratic changes in environmental conditions. Earliest formed calcite, which is twinned and commonly shows lattice strain, has been partially recrystallized in many cases into strain- and twin-free fine-grained calcite aggregates (Fig. 8).

Evidence for aqueous alteration in CM chondrites is less pronounced than in CI's. Late-stage veining of CI chondrites, which is an obvious example of aqueous transport, is limited in CM's to isolated occurrences of cross-cutting sulfide-*PCP* veins and, rarely, iron oxide veins. Flow orientation of matrix components in CM chondrites is suggestive of aqueous activity. Alternatively, this textural feature can also be explained as an artefact of pre-alteration plastic flow. In either case, the apparent flow orientation in CM chondrites, and also CV chondrites (King *et al.* 1978; Bunch and Chang 1979*a*), strongly





- Fig. 8. (a) Aggregate inclusion in Nogoya pseudomorphed by calcite (C) and phyllosilicate (Ph). Plane light.
 - (b) Same area viewed with cross polarizers. Phyllosilicates appear as black field. Width of field of view is 0.46 mm.

suggests mechanical events which could only be achieved upon a parent body. Aqueous alteration has also been observed in at least two CV chondrites (Bunch and Chang 1979*a*); although alteration is not as extensively developed in those examples as in the meteorites described above, there is clear evidence for hydrothermal aqueous alteration.

CM chondrites also show evidence for shock effects due to hypervelocity impact, presumably dating, at least in part, from the period of regolith turnover. These effects include planar features in olivines (Bunch, unpublished work) and asterated x ray diffraction patterns from some olivines (DuFresne and Anders 1962).

Summary

Petrographic features of CM chondrites indicate formation as regolith breccias with some evidence for hypervelocity shock effects. Mineral associations and textures in matrix material are characteristic of aqueous alteration on the parent body, with common occurrence of pseudomorphic replacement structures and evidence for depositional or flow textures.

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN CI AND CM CHONDRITES

It will have been apparent from the foregoing that there are strong similarities between CI chondrites and the matrices of CM's; however, they are not identical. This is clear from their oxygen isotopic compositions (Clayton and Mayeda 1977) which occupy different regions within a three-isotope plot (Fig. 9). In addition, although their mineralogies are apparently very similar, several subtle but real differences emerge on close scrutiny. Thus the bizarre morphologies characteristic of CI magnetites are entirely absent from CM meteorites (Jedwab 1968), except for very rare occurrences within CI xenoliths occasionally found in CM meteorites (Kerridge, unpublished work). Also, compositions of iron-nickel sulfides from CI and CM chondrites scarcely overlap each other when plotted on an Fe-Ni-S ternary diagram (Kerridge et al. 1979a,b). Finally, although analyses of individual olivine grains from both types of meteorite show closely similar distributions of iron content within both the major homogeneous grains and minor zoned grains, CI chondrites show a positive correlation between iron and calcium contents, whereas CM chondrites show no correlation at all in homogeneous grains and only an occasional correlation in zoned grains (Kerridge and Macdougall 1976; Fredriksson and Keil 1964; Fuchs et al. 1973).

From observations such as these, some preliminary conclusions may be drawn, though it should be emphasized that the detailed relationship between CI's and CM's remains to be evaluated. It seems clear, for example, that both types of meteorite originated within planetesimal regoliths similarly affected by meteoroid impact and aqueous activity, though the former effect seems to



Fig. 9. CI and CM chondrites have clearly differing oxygen isotopic compositions, as illustrated in this plot of ratios ${}^{17}O/{}^{16}O$ versus ${}^{18}O/{}^{16}O$ expressed as *per mil* deviations from Standard Mean Ocean Water (SMOW). Chemical or physical isotopic fractionation causes compositions to move along the solid line, which is also the locus of all naturally occurring terrestrial compositions, and are clearly incapable of converting one type of carbonaceous chondrite into the other. (Illustration by courtesy of R. N. Clayton.)

have been enhanced and the latter reduced in severity in the CM regolith compared with that of the CI's. These differences, and the oxygen isotope data, indicate that CI and CM regoliths were on two, or more, parent bodies rather than in different parts of the same body. However, the isotopic differences are sufficiently small and the elemental abundances are sufficiently similar, that it seems unlikely that the parent bodies were widely separated in space. These observations also suggest that both types of meteorite formed in the same kind of parent body, i.e., either both come from asteroids or both come from comets. (A comet is here considered to be any object that exhibits cometary activity at some time during its existence, regardless of whether or not it ends up in an asteroidal-type orbit.)

III. CI-CM FORMATION CONDITIONS: A SCENARIO

The region of the parent body in which a CI or CM chondrite was formed must satisfy the following requirements. First, it must have been accessible to meteoroid impact in order to generate the observed brecciated structure. This clearly implies a location on the surface of the parent body, a conclusion supported by the evidence for solar flare irradiation of some individual mineral grains within both CI and CM meteorites (Kerridge and Macdougall 1976; Goswami *et al.* 1976). In addition, a small proportion of grains from CM chondrites reveal hypervelocity impact craters on their surfaces, as observed on grains from the lunar regolith (Goswami *et al.* 1976). Although elaborate models may be constructed, interpreting these irradiation and impact phenomena in terms of exposure while dispersed in space, the weight of the evidence points to an origin within a regolith environment (Goswami *et al.* 1976).

Second, the formation region must have been able to retain liquid water for a geologically significant time period, conceptually on the order of $\ge 10^3$ yr (DuFresne and Anders 1962). Although such a condition is easy to satisfy on an object of planetary size, such a large size is ruled out for CI chondrites because the low-impact velocities implied by the lack of observable shock features are incompatible with the gravitational fields of objects larger than a few tens of kilometers in radius. Such a low gravitational field, however, makes it difficult for liquid water to have been anything other than a transient phenomenon on the parent body surface. A possible solution to this impasse was advanced by DuFresne and Anders (1962) who showed that internal heating, for example by radionuclide decay, of an object initially containing chemically bound water, would produce a narrow zone of liquid water within the object. This zone would migrate towards the surface as heating progressed, culminating in an epoch in which the liquid zone would immediately underly a surficial icy layer analagous to permafrost on Earth. This layer would be self-healing as a result of the ratio of the heats of fusion and evaporation of water, so that the lifetime of the near-surface aqueous layer would have been governed by the rate of sublimation of ice. DuFresne and Anders (1962) showed that an object 100 km in radius (on the large side for a CI parent body) in a typical asteroidal orbit would have retained liquid water for about 200 My, which is certainly far longer than needed to explain the observations described above. However, these calculations neglected the effect of regolith turnover by meteoroid impact, so that their estimated lifetimes should probably be reduced somewhat. Nonetheless, it seems clear that periods of aqueous activity could have been sustained in internally heated objects characterized by radii and orbital parameters typical of asteroids. During the time that the active zone overlapped the zone of impact-induced turnover, the carbonaceous chondrites acquired their final form.

The evidence considered above has related to the place of formation of carbonaceous chondrites; what do we know about the time of formation? Most of the currently available information from radiochronology about carbonaceous meteorites consists of whole-rock model ages which are not instructive in this regard. Gray *et al.* (1973) showed that the rubidium-strontium systematics of the Allende CV chondrite, though including some very ancient material, had been disturbed at a relatively recent, though indeterminate, date precluding construction of an internal isochron. A similarly complex, multistage evolution was concluded for the uranium-thorium-lead systematics of the Orgueil CI chondrite by Tatsumoto *et al.* (1976). It appears that only two lines of evidence bear upon the time

when the CI and CM chondrites were formed. First, the iodine-xenon retention interval for the magnetic separate from Orgueil already mentioned (Lewis and Anders 1975) indicates that the period of aqueous activity on the CI parent body was one of the earliest events yet dated in the solar system. The lack of an absolute time marker in this dating scheme prevents us from calculating how soon after nebular condensation this episode of alteration took place. Lewis and Anders (1975) also obtained an identical isochron, to within 2 x 10^5 yr, for a magnetic separate from the Murchison CM chondrite, suggesting that aqueous activity on the CM parent body coincided with that on the CI body, which is not intuitively unreasonable if the aqueous zone in each body were caused by internal heating from decay of a short-lived radionuclide, such as 26 Al (Lee *et al.* 1977).

Second, measurement of fission tracks in isolated olivine grains, originating from 244 Pu and 238 U in surrounding matrix, permits a compaction age to be calculated if the primordial Pu/U ratio is known. This approach has yielded ages of 4.2 to 4.4 Gyr for CM chondrites (Kothari and Macdougall 1976) and about 4.3 Gyr for Orgueil (Macdougall 1977). The simplest interpretation of these ages is that they represent the epoch of impact brecciation, although, in view of the apparent simultaneity of brecciation and mineralization, this interpretation is not readily consistent with the iodine-xenon ages discussed above. In fact, as discussed by Kothari and Macdougall (1976), interpretation as a straightforward compaction age is dependent upon a number of assumptions, in addition to the Pu/U ratio mentioned above. The fission track record may be disturbed, for example, by temporary residence in a matrix with a different actinide content from the present matrix, or by thermal erasure of tracks.

Available evidence therefore suggests that mineralization and brecciation of CI and CM chondrites occurred very early in solar system history. However, the possibility cannot be ruled out that these ancient ages are misleading, as a result, say, of inheriting by the magnetite of radiogenic xenon as well as iodine during a recent mineralization and accumulation of fission tracks by olivine in some earlier environment. Clearly, more radiochronological data for carbonaceous chondrites are required.

If the observations described above are taken at face value, CI and CM chondrites were formed in the near surface regions of bodies which were large enough to generate and retain a liquid water zone and which were sufficiently close to the sun to accumulate solar flare particle tracks at a time very soon after condensation of the solar system.

When attempting to relate this scenario to conditions on asteroidal or cometary surfaces, we must recognize that our knowledge of such objects is still very limited. However, formation of regolith on asteroids is generally accepted (e.g., Housen *et al.* 1979) and there appears to be convincing spectroscopic evidence for hydrated minerals on several asteroids (Matson *et al.* 1978; L. Lebofsky, personal communication). Thus there currently seems

to be no observational evidence which precludes formation of carbonaceous chondrites within some asteroidal surfaces.

Considering cometary surfaces, on the other hand, the situation is much more complex. It is worth noting that, although the surface temperature of a comet could exceed $O^{\circ}C$ in the inner solar system, any water produced by such solar heating would be promptly lost to space, ruling out significant aqueous alteration of the kind observed in carbonaceous chondrites. Thus, both types of putative parent body apparently require production of water by internal heating. Overt loss of material, both gas and solid, from the surfaces of active comets makes it highly unlikely that a suitable regolith could remain in place long enough to produce the observed geochemical and petrographic features of carbonaceous chondrites. However, this constraint would not necessarily apply to the surfaces of either possible protocometary cores or extinct cometary nuclei.

In the former case, the regolith episode must have taken place after condensation and significant agglomeration of ice, in order to make the nebula transparent to the solar flare particles which irradiated CI and CM olivines. It is also necessary that the nebular temperature dropped to the condensation point of ice without alteration of the olivines, which presumably condensed earlier. In addition, the protocomet must have been in a part of the solar system characterized by significant meteoroid bombardment, though at low to moderate velocities. This observation, and the solar flare track record, imply a heliocentric distance which was not too great, ≤ 8 AU according to Anders (1975).

In the case of an extinct comet, the age data cited above indicate that its active phase occurred shortly after condensation of the solar system. Thus, the object must then have been in an orbit frequently penetrating well into the inner solar system. Such an orbit would have had a lifetime of only about 10^6 to 10^7 yr against ejection by Jupiter (Wetherill 1974). In order to be able to supply contemporary meteorites, therefore, perturbation into a longer-lived orbit would have been necessary.

It is difficult to assign probabilities to such scenarios, mostly because models of cometary origin are currently so imprecise that the plausibility of the various *ad hoc* constructs outlined above cannot be assessed. In light of present knowledge, the only *ad hoc* assumption involved in an asteroidal scenario is the existence of a dynamical mechanism capable of nonviolently transporting main-belt material into earth-crossing orbit. We are encouraged by the progress being made in this area (Wetherill 1974, 1978; Wetherill and Williams 1977). We therefore favor an asteroidal source for carbonaceous chondrites, but agree with Wasson and Wetherill (this book) that a cometary source cannot currently be ruled out. In view of the similarities in visible reflectance spectra between *C*-type asteroids and carbonaceous chondrites, particularly of group CM, and the dominance of *C*-type asteroids in the main belt (see the chapter by Zellner in this book), it would appear as though aqueous alteration of asteroidal surfaces may be commonplace. However, the infrared reflectance spectral data (summarized by Larson and Veeder in this book) suggest that such a conclusion may be premature. The correspondence, among existing asteroid spectra, between "visible C-type" and "infrared CM (C2)-type" is far from perfect and only for the latter have hydroxyl absorption bands been demonstrated so far (Larson and Veeder, in this book).

An additional complication in the interpretation of hydroxyl absorption spectra in terms of asteroidal aqueous activity arises from the fact that the water which was responsible for alteration of the carbonaceous chondrite material must have been accreted by the parent body in some form, and hydrated silicates seem at least as plausible in this respect as condensed ice. It may well be that the putative precursor material would be spectroscopically indistinguishable from the products of aqueous alteration on a planetesimal. (In fact, the canonical interpretation of C-type spectra among asteroidal spectroscopists is in terms of such "primordial" material.) Thus asteroidal spectral data are unlikely to *confirm* the aqueous alteration hypothesis, which will probably continue to depend upon the indirect association of observed alteration textures and mineralogies in chondrites with an origin for these objects within the asteroidal region.

Acknowledgments. We thank R. N. Clayton, T. Gehrels, I. R. Kaplan, J. D. Macdougall, H. Y. McSween, C. B. Moore and S. M. Richardson for advice, assistance, observations and/or meteorite samples. One of us (JFK) acknowledges support from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1971. How well do we know "Cosmic" abundances? Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 35: 516-522.
- Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Anders, E. 1978. Most stony meteorites come from the asteroid belt. In Asteroids: An exploration assessment, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053: pp. 57-75.
- Bass, M. N. 1971. Montmorillonite and serpentine in Orgueil meteorite. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 35: 139-148.
- Boström, K., and Fredriksson, K. 1966. Surface conditions of the Orgueil meteorite parent body as indicated by mineral associations. *Smithsonian Misc. Publ.* 151: 3.
- Bunch, T. E., and Chang, S. 1979a. Thermal metamorphism (shock?) and hydrothermal alteration in C3V meteorites. *Lunar Science X*, The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 164-166.
- Bunch, T. E., and Chang, S. 1979b. Carbonaceous chondrites II: Carbonaceous chondrite phyllosilicates and light element geochemistry as indicators of parent body processes and surface conditions. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* (in press).
- Chao, E. C. T.; Boreman, J. A.; and Desborough, G. A. 1971. The petrology of unshocked and shocked Apollo 11 and Apollo 12 microbreccias. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. II (Cambridge: MIT Press), pp. 797-816.
- Clayton, R. N., and Mayeda, T. K. 1977. Anomalous anomalies in carbonaceous chondrites. *Lunar Science VIII*, The Lunar Science Institute, pp. 193-195.

- Donn, B., and Sears, G. W. 1963. Planets and comets: Role of crystal growth in their formation. Science 140: 1208-1211.
- Drozd, R. J., and Podosek, F. A. 1976. Primordial ¹²⁹Xe in meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 31: 15-30.
- DuFresne, E. R., and Anders, E. 1962. On the chemical evolution of the carbonaceous chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 26: 1085-1114.
- Fredriksson, K., and Keil, K. 1964. The iron, magnesium, calcium and nickel distribution in the Murray carbonaceous chondrite. *Meteoritics* 2: 201-217.
- Fuchs, L. H.; Olsen, E.; and Jensen, K. J. 1973. Mineralogy, mineral-chemistry and composition of the Murchison (C2) meteorite. Smithsonian Contr. Earth Sci. No. 10.
- Goswami, J. N.; Hutcheon, I. D.; and Macdougall, J. D. 1976. Microcraters and solar flare tracks in crystals from carbonaceous chondrites and lunar breccias. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 543-562.
- Gray, C. M.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1973. The identification of early condensates from the solar nebula. *Icarus* 20: 213-239.
- Herndon, J. M., and Wilkening, L. L. 1978. Conclusions derived from the evidence on accretion in meteorites. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 502-515.
- Holweger, H. 1977. The solar Na/Ca and S/Ca ratios: A close comparison with carbonaceous chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 34: 152-154.
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Chapman, C. R.; and Greenberg, R. 1979. Asteroidal regoliths. *Icarus* (submitted).
- Jedwab, J. 1965. Structures framboidales dans la météorite d'Orgueil. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 261: 2923-2925.
- Jedwab, J. 1967. La magnétite en plaquettes des météorites carbonées d'Alais, lvuna et Orgueil. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 2: 440-444.
- Jedwab, J. 1968. Variations morphologiques de la magnetite des météorites carbonées d'Alais, Ivuna et Orgueil. In Origin and Distribution of the Elements, ed. L. H. (Oxford: Pergamon), pp. 467-478.
- Jedwab, J. 1971. La magnetite de la météorite d'Orgueil vue au microscope électronique à balayage. *Icarus* 15: 319-340.
- Keith, H. D., and Padden, F. J. 1963. A phenomenological theory of spherulitic crystallization. J. Appl. Phys. 34: 2409.
- Keith, H. D., and Padden, F. J. 1964. Spherulitic crystallization from the melt. J. Appl. Phys. 35: 1270.
- Kerridge, J. F. 1967. Mineralogy and genesis of the carbonaceous meteorites. In Mantles of the Earth and Terrestrial Planets, ed. S. K. Runcorn (London: Wiley), pp. 35-47.
- Kerridge, J. F. 1976. Major element composition of phyllosilicates in the Orgueil carbonaceous meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 29: 194-200.
- Kerridge, J. F. 1977. Correlation between nickel and sulfur abundances in Orgueil phyllosilicates. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 1163-1164.
- Kerridge, J. F., and Macdougall, J. D. 1976. Mafic silicates in the Orgueil carbonaceous meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 29: 341-348.
- Kerridge, J. F.; Macdougall, J. D.; and Carlson, J. 1979a. Iron-nickel sulfides in the Murchison meteorite and their relationship to phase Ql. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. (in press).
- Kerridge, J. F.; Macdougall, J. D.; and Marti, K. 1979b. Clues to the origin of sulfide minerals in CI chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* (in press).
- Kerridge, J. F.; Mackay, A. L.; and Boynton, W. V. 1979c. Magnetite in Cl carbonaceous meteorites: Origin by aqueous activity on a planetesimal surface. Science (submitted).
- King, T. V. V.; Butler, J. C.; and King, E. A. 1978. Petrofabric study of the Allende meteorite. *Meteoritics*: 517-518.
- Kothari, B. K., and Macdougall, J. D. 1976. Formation chronology for C2 meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 33: 36-44.
- Kurat, G.; Keil, K.; and Prinz, M. 1974. Rock 14318: A polymict breccia with chondritic texture. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 38: 1133-1146.
- Larimer, J. W., and Anders, E. 1970. Chemical fractionations in meteorites. III. Major

element fractionations in chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 34: 367-387.

- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1977. Aluminum-26 in the early solar system: Fossil or fuel? Astrophys. J. 211: L107-L110.
- Lewis, R. S., and Anders, E. 1975. Condensation time of the solar nebula from extinct ¹²⁹I in primitive meteorites. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 72: 268-273.
- Lofgren, G. 1971. Spherulitic textures in glassy and crystalline rocks. J. Geophys. Res. 76: 5635-5648.
- Macdougall, J. D. 1977. Time of compaction of Orgueil. Meteoritics 12: 301-302.
- Macdougall, J. D., and Kerridge, J. F. 1977. Cubanite: A new sulfide phase in CI meteorites. Science 197: 561-562.
- Matson, D. L.; Veeder, G. J.; and Lebofsky, L. A. 1978. Infrared observations of asteroids from Earth and space. In Asteroids: An exploration assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 127-144.
- McSween, H. Y. 1977. Petrographic variations among carbonaceous chondrites of the Vigarano type. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 1777-1790.
- McSween, H. Y. 1979. Are carbonaceous chondrites primitive or processed? A review. *Rev. Geophys. Space Phys.* (in press).
- Nagy, B. 1966. Investigations of the Orgueil carbonaceous meteorite. Geol. För. Stock. Förhandl, 88: 235-272.
- Nagy, B. 1975. Carbonaceous Meteorites. (Amsterdam: Elsevier).
- Niemeyer, S. 1979. I-Xe dating of silicate and troilite from IAB iron meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta (in press).
- Reid, A. M.; Bass, M. N.; Fujita, H.; Kerridge, J. F.; and Fredriksson, K. 1970. Olivine and pyroxene in the Orgueil meteorite. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 34: 1253-1255.
- Richardson, S. M. 1978. Vein formation in the Cl carbonaceous chondrites. *Meteoritics* 13: 141-159.
- Sweeney, R. E., and Kaplan, I. R. 1973. Pyrite framboid formation: Laboratory synthesis and marine sediments. Econ. Geol. 68: 618-634.
- Tatsumoto, M.; Unruh, D. M.; and Desborough, G. A. 1976. U-Th-Pb and Rb-Sr systematics of Allende and U-Th-Pb systematics of Orgueil. *Geochim. Cosmochim.* Acta 40: 617-634.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 2: 303-331.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1978. Dynamical evidence regarding the relationship between asteroids and meteorites. In Asteroids: an exploration assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ 2053, pp. 17-35.
- Wetherill, G. W., and Williams, J. G. 1977. Origin of differentiated meteorites. In Proc. 2nd. Int. Conf. on Origin and Abundance of the Elements (Paris: Pergamon Press, in press).

GEOCHEMICAL EVOLUTION OF THE EUCRITE PARENT BODY: POSSIBLE NATURE AND EVOLUTION OF ASTEROID 4 VESTA?

MICHAEL J. DRAKE University of Arizona

The calculated composition of the eucrite parent body suggests that it was composed of \sim 90% of a feldspathic peridotite mantle (± core) and $\leq 10\%$ of basaltic achondrite crust. The absence in our museums of meteorites of appropriate mineralogy and bulk composition representative of the mantle suggest that the eucrite parent body remains intact. Using compositional and dynamical discriminants all planetary bodies except the asteroids are eliminated from candidacy. In the survey of bright asteroids with radii >25 km, only Vesta displays the requisite optical properties. Although hypothetical anhydrous asteroids in highly eccentric orbits and asteroids with radii of less than 25 km remain in principle as candidates, we conclude tentatively that Vesta is the eucrite parent body. Until infrared reflectance spectra are obtained for the Shergottites, the arguments presented in favor of Vesta being the eucrite parent body apply equally well to the Shergottites. Regardless of the outcome of such measurements, a paradox exists unless the eucrites and Shergottites are derived from a single, isotopically and compositionally heterogeneous parent bodv. Dynamical objections to the identification of Vesta as the parent planet of basaltic meteorites are answered with an ad hoc two-stage evolutionary model.

It has been known since the work of McCord *et al.* (1970) that asteroid 4 Vesta is spectroscopically unique. These authors noted the similarity between the spectrum of Vesta and those of certain basaltic achondrite meteorites,

M. J. DRAKE

specifically the eucrites. They proposed, therefore, that the surface of Vesta is covered with basalts, a conclusion which has been reinforced in subsequent studies (Larson and Fink 1975; Chapman 1976; Feierberg *et al.* 1979; see the chapters by Gaffey and McCord and by Larson and Veeder). Although we believe that some, although probably not all, meteorites are ultimately derived from the main belt, we cannot *prove directly* at this time that any meteoritic basalts come from Vesta. The candidacy of Vesta as the eucrite parent body remains ambiguous. It may be possible through additional infrared reflectance measurements of basaltic meteorites to rule out all meteoritic basalts except the eucrites as being consistent with the surface rocks of Vesta, in which case the eucrites may be considered at least as analogues of Vestan basalts. Thus if we can decipher the petrogenesis of the eucrites and their parent body, we may be able to infer the geological history of Vesta.

I. PROPERTIES OF EUCRITES

Petrology

Eucritic meteorites (plagioclase-pigeonite achondrites) appear to have originated as extraterrestrial basaltic melts (Duke and Silver 1967). Most eucrites are now brecciated but a few, e.g., Ibitira, preserve igneous textures which have been modified only by subsequent minor shock and thermal metamorphic events (Wilkening and Anders 1975; Steele and Smith 1976). Most eucrites also share a common mineralogy, consisting of approximately 40% by weight plagioclase (An 80-95), and 60% Ca-poor clinopyroxene (Wo 5-15, En 25-30, Fs 50-60) which generally is associated with a Ca-rich clinopyroxene. The Fe0/(Fe0+Mg0) molar ratio in the pyroxene is generally 0.57-0.65. There are some exceptions to this pattern, however. In particular, a few unusual eucrites such as Moore County and Serra de Magé are unbrecciated and coarse grained, and appear to be cumulates. In these eucrites the pyroxene phase has inverted to hypersthene, and exsolution lamellae of a high-Ca pyroxene are visible in thin section. There is a suggestion of planar orientation of plagioclase in both Moore County (Hess and Henderson 1949) and Serra de Magé (Duke 1963) which could be attributed to crystal accumulation in a magma chamber.

Geochemistry

We shall restrict our summary of the geochemistry of the eucrites to the coherent group of refractory and lithophile rare earth elements (REE) and to W, an element which is an indicator of the fractionation of metal from silicates.

Rare earth patterns for many eucrites have been reported over the past 15 years by a number of authors using various techniques. Several representative patterns are shown in Fig. 1. Note that a number of REE



Fig. 1. Rare earth abundance patterns for the eucrites, normalized to chondritic abundances. Sources for the data are indicated by superscript: ¹Schnetzler and Philpotts (1969); ²Schmitt *et al.* (1963); ³Schmitt *et al.* (1964); ⁴Jérome (1970); ⁵Gast and Hubbard (1970); ⁶Ma and Schmitt (1976); ⁷Duke and Silver (1967); ⁸Takeda *et al.* (1976b); ⁹Gast *et al.* (1970). When more than one reference is listed for a eucrite, the average was plotted; in such cases that standard deviation was generally in the range 5-10%. The small positive Eu anomaly in Sioux County may be due to sampling problems (excess of plagioclase) in the sample analyzed by Jérome (1970).

patterns cluster at 8-10 x CC1 with negligibly small negative Eu anomalies, the type example being Juvinas. Sioux County appears as an isolated pattern at approximately 6.5 x CC1. Stannern and Nuevo Laredo have higher REE abundance patterns than the Juvinas group, but Stannern has a comparable Fe/(Fe + Mg) ratio while that of Nuevo Laredo is higher. Moore County and Serra de Magé show low trivalent REE patterns and significant positive Eu anomalies, which are consistent with the hypothesis that these two eucrites are cumulates.

Tungsten abundances in the eucrites are illustrated in Fig. 2. The eucrites (and other basaltic achondrites) are depleted in W relative to chondrites by a factor of approximately 19. This depletion is generally attributed to metal/silicate fractionation (e.g., Rammensee and Wänke 1977), either during nebular condensation or subsequent planetary differentiation.

Ages

The ages of several eucrites have been determined from precise mineral isochrons using the Rb/Sr, Sm/Nd, and Pb/Pb dating techniques. The most thoroughly studied eucrite, Juvinas, yields an age of 4.60 ± 0.07 AE using the Rb/Sr method (Birck *et al.* 1975; Allegre *et al.* 1975; Birck and Allegre 1978)



Fig. 2. W versus La for a variety of meteorites. The correlation lines are based on a much larger data set summarized in Rammensee and Wänke (1977).

and 4.56 ± 0.08 using the Sm/Nd method (Lugmair *et al.* 1975). Ibitira has an Rb/Sr mineral isochron age of 4.53 ± 0.1 AE (Birck *et al.* 1975; Birck and Allegre 1978). Pasamonte yields mineral isochron ages of 4.56 ± 0.14 AE using the Sm/Nd method and 4.57 ± 0.01 AE using the Pb-Pb (207/204 versus 206/204) method, but Rb/Sr systematics indicate a more recent disturbance of this system (Nakamura *et al.* 1976; Birck and Allegre 1978). Other eucrites such as Béréba, Sioux County, and Stannern yield younger "ages" (Birck *et al.* 1975; Birck and Allegre 1978). The ages close to 4.6 AE are interpreted as crystallization or formation ages while younger ages are interpreted as subsequent disturbance of older materials. The concordance of most basaltic achondrites on a whole rock isochron with the same primitive initial $^{8.7}$ Sr/ $^{8.6}$ Sr ratio (BABI), which is amongst the most primitive Sr

observed in the meteorites (Papanastassiou and Wasserburg 1969; Gray *et al.* 1973), is consistent with the inference that the eucrites formed in a single melting event at ~ 4.6 AE.

II. EVOLUTION OF EUCRITES AND THEIR PARENT BODY

Experimental Petrology

The time of the event which produced the eucrites appears to be well established at ~ 4.6 AE. The nature of the event, however, has been the subject of speculation for many years. The differentiated meteorites provide a record of inhomogeneous source regions, variable degrees of partial melting and fractional crystallization, multiple genesis of magma from a single source region, and remelting of earlier-formed igneous rocks. These observations provide evidence that early intense heat sources were both spatially and temporally variable. A comprehensive discussion is given by Mittlefehldt (1979).

The eucrites appear to reflect relatively simple igneous differentation eucrites, however. There are two main classes of models: (1) the eucrites were produced by extensive fractional cyrstallization of more magnesian liquids (Mason 1962; Schnetzler and Philpotts 1969; McCarthy *et al.* 1973; Shimizu and Allegre 1975; Takeda *et al.* 1976a); and (2) the eucrites were produced by partial melting of a polymineralic source region (Stolper 1975, 1977).

Stolper demonstrated that the former hypothesis is inconsistent with experimentally-determined phase equilibria and the composition of the eucrites (Fig. 3). See Consolmagno and Drake (1977) for an abbreviated discussion. Stolper's experiments demonstrated that many eucrites (e.g. Juvinas) are saturated with five phases (olivine-Fo₆₅, pigeonite-Wo₅En₆₅, plagioclase-An_{9.4}, Cr-rich spinel, and metal) at temperatures close to their liquidi, and plot close to a pseudoperitectic point in appropriate phase space at appropriate redox potentials. Other eucrites plot away from the pseudoperitectic point in positions consistent with the hypothesis that they represent cumulates. The essence of Stolper's (1975) model is that (1) eucrites that appear to represent primary liquids, such as Juvinas, Stannern, Ibitira, Sioux County, are produced by varying fractions of partial melting of an olivine-pigeonite-plagioclase-spinel-metal mantle; (2) unusual eucrites such as Moore County, Serra de Magé may represent partial cumulates from similar melts; and (3) eucrites that appear to be derivative liquids because they exhibit higher Fe/(Fe + Mg) ratios, such as Nuevo Laredo, represent residual liquids after separation of cumulus pyroxene and plagioclase. Although this model has been extended and has become more complex in Stolper (1977), the basic hypothesis remains unchanged.

Geochemical Modeling

Once the process by which the ecuritic basalts formed is understood, we



Fig. 3. Schematic "pseudo-ternary" liquidus diagram for basaltic achondrite compositions. Dots represent compositions of non-cumulate eucrites. Points 1 and 2 are the bulk compositions of the silicate portion of the eucrite parent body computed for the cases of no metal and 30% metal, respectively, in the planet. The shaded area is the range of permissible bulk compositions estimated by Stolper. (After Stolper 1975, 1977.)

may quantitatively calculate the amounts of the various minerals present in the source region to be melted. We take advantage of the fact that each mineral accepts trace elements (e.g., REE) into its structure in a characteristically individual way (Fig. 4). Upon melting a mineral, the silicate liquid produced contains a trace element pattern which is approximately complementary to that in the mineral. The trace element pattern in a silicate liquid produced by melting a polymineralic source region is a fingerprint or a hieroglyphic which may be deciphered to yield the composition of the source region. The mathematics and assumptions involved have been discussed by Gast (1968), Shaw (1970, 1977), Weill *et al.* (1974), Hertogen and Gijbels (1976) and Drake (1979).

Applying trace element modeling to the eucrites, Consolmagno and Drake (1977) concluded that the eucrite parent body has approximately average solar system (chondritic) composition for all lithophile elements



Fig. 4. Solid/melt partition coefficients $(D^{S/\ell})$ for several important minerals, GAR = garnet (Arth 1976), CPX = Ca-rich clinopyroxene (Grutzeck *et al.* 1974), OPX = orthopyroxene (Weill and McKay 1975), ILM = ilmenite (McKay and Weill 1976), PLAG = plagioclase feldspar (Drake and Weill 1975), OLIV = olivine (Schnetzler and Philpotts 1970).

except the most volatile, and that the bulk of the eucrites correspond to \sim 10% partial melting of an olivine-rich source region with plagioclase essentially exhausted at that fraction of melting (Fig. 5). Fukuoka *et al.* (1977) reach similar conclusions, although they differ in the conclusions that the eucrite parent body was chondritic absolute with respect to the REE and, hence, in the fraction of melting to which most eucrites correspond.

The close correspondence of the crystallization age of the eucrites (~ 4.5 AE) with the age of the solar system appear to preclude extensive chemical differentiation of the eucrite parent body prior to the event which produced eucritic basalts. The eucrites may be interpreted, therefore, as having been produced in a single partial melting event. The equivalent of this event may have manifested itself on larger bodies such as the moon and earth (which retain internal heat more efficiently) in a global complete melting or magma ocean epoch (Goleš and Seymour 1979). If this interpretation is correct, and



Fig. 5. Model REE patterns (x) compared with measured patterns (O) for eucrites which appear to represent liquids derived by partial melting. A liquid with a composition corresponding to 40% plagioclase and 60% pyroxene (see Fig. 1) is produced from a source region consisting of 50% olivine, 30% metal, 10% orthopyroxene, 5% clinopyroxene and 5% plagioclase. At 4% melting, a pattern similar to Stannern is produced. At 10% melting, with plagioclase effectively exhausted, a pattern similar to the main group of eucrites (e.g., Juvinas) is produced. At 15% melting, with all plagioclase and most of the pyroxene exhausted, a pattern similar to Sioux County is produced. A source region consisting initially of 85% olivine, 5% orthopyroxene, 5% clinopyroxene and 5% plagioclase gives virtually identical results; the amount of metal in the system cannot be resolved by REE patterns. Variations in the relative proportions of phases in the source region can be made to provide an even closer fit to some aspects of the REE patterns; e.g., 4% plagioclase results in a better match to the Eu anomaly of Stannern than 5% plagioclase, but the inherent precision of the model calculations is inadequate to warrant such "fine-tuning." (After Consolmagno and Drake 1977.)

if the eucrite parent body is the product of homogeneous accretion, our calculations have yielded not only the composition of the source region of the eucrites, but the composition of the eucrite parent planet as a whole. There is remarkable agreement between this bulk composition and bulk compositions calculated by independent methods (see Table I and Fig. 6). The compositions calculated by Consolmagno and Drake (1977) are plotted in Fig. 3.

The amount of metal in the eucrite parent body is uncertain. Figure 2 shows that the basaltic achondrites are depleted in the siderophile element W

Т	A	В	L	Ē	I

	Consolmagno and Drake (1977)		Hertogen	Morgan	Dreibus	
	no metal	30% metal	et al. (1977)	et al. (1978)	et al. (1977)	
Na_20	0.04	0.06	0.05	0.05	0.07	
Mg0	29.7	28.0	29.4	28.5	32.5	
$A1_{2}0_{3}$	1.8	2.55	2.4	2.5	3.0	
Si0 ₂	39.0	41.3	41.2	39.8	46.1	
Ca0	1.2	1.85	2.0	2.06	2.7	
Fe0	28.3	26.3	24.0	26.6	14.6	
TOTAI	100.04	100.06	99.05	99.51	98.77	

Bulk Co	ompositions	of the	Eucrite 1	Parent	Bod	١
---------	-------------	--------	-----------	--------	-----	---

DREIBUS, KRUSE, SPETTEL and WÄNKE HERTOGEN, VIZGIRDA and ANDERS MORGAN, HIGUCHI, TAKAHASHI and HERTOGEN CONSOLMAGNO and DRAKE, NO METAL CONSOLMAGNO and DRAKE, 30% METAL



Fig. 6. Bar graph comparing estimates of the bulk composition of the eucrite parent body. The figures from Dreibus *et al.* (1977), Hertogen *et al.* (1977) and Morgan *et al.* (1977) were computed by a technique which utilized elements that are correlated in the condensation sequence. The bulk composition labeled "no metal" represents the estimate by Consolmagno and Drake (1977) for a source region 85% olivine (Fo₆₅), 10% pigeonite (Wo₅En₆₅), and 5% plagioclase (An₉₄). The bulk composition labeled "30% metal" represents the silicate portion only of a source region containing 30% metal, 50% olivine, 15% pigeonite, and 5% plagioclase. Horizontal lines represent cosmic abundances in oxide weight percent of SiO₂, MgO, Al₂O₃, CaO, and FeO where FeO is computed by substracting the amount of Fe sufficient to give the parent body a 10% FeO content, an average of the estimtes of Hertogen *et al.* (1977) and Morgan *et al.* (1977). (After Consolmagno and Drake 1977.) relative to cosmic values by a factor of approximately 19. This depletion appears to be the result of planetary processes rather than nebular processes (Rammansee and Wänke 1977; Newsom and Drake 1979). If the factor of 19 depletion correlation line conveys genetic information, W must have been in the oxidized state in order to be covariant with La. Thus the depletion of the source region in W must have occurred prior to reaching the silicate solidus temperature of ~ 1150° C, possibly due to metal separation to form a core. This proposal raises a problem in that core formation must have occurred very rapidly, because of the ~ 4.6 AE internal mineral isochron ages of some eucrites. Separation of metal in the solid state would be far too slow on an asteroidal-sized body. A possible solution would be separation of a Fe-FeS eutectic melt at $\sim 1000^{\circ}$ C (or lower temperatures if significant amounts of Ni are present). Such a process could occur rapidly ($\leq 10^8$ yr) but is problematical in that it has not been demonstrated that the required amount of S is available. Indeed, the general depletion of the eucrites in volatile elements might argue against the presence of significant quantities of S. Alternatively the factor of 19 depletion correlation line may be viewed as a mixing line generated by a continuum of mixtures of primarily eucritic and diogenetic material, in which case the line does not convey genetic information. In this view the eucrites could be produced by melting of a feldspathic peridotite with a cosmic W/La ratio. Lithophile element abundances (e.g., La) in eucrites would record different fractions of melting of source regions with similar silicate and oxide assemblages and compositions, while siderophile elements (e.g., W) would indicate that the source regions were heterogeneous with respect to metal content.

If the eucrite parent body exists intact, its present structure should include a crust of eucritic basalts corresponding to less than ten percent of the total volume of the planet. The mantle should be rich in olivine with lesser amounts of pyroxene, spinel, and plagioclase, and should correspond to approximately 90% of the planet by volume. The presence or absence of a metallic core, and its size if present is not resolved as noted above.

III. IS VESTA THE EUCRITE PARENT BODY?

Thus far we have side-stepped the question of whether or not Vesta is the parent planet of the eucrites, preferring instead to use the eucrites as analogues for the evolution of Vesta basalts. At this point it is appropriate to present evidence for and against Vesta being the eucrite parent body. Arguments supporting the hypothesis that Vesta is the eucrite parent body are based largely on geochemical and observational considerations. Arguments against Vesta being the eucrite parent body are based largely on dynamical considerations.

Evidence in favor

First we must seek an answer to the question: does the eucrite parent

body still exist? If evidence existed that the planet had been disrupted at some point in the past, then Vesta could not be the eucrite parent body.

As noted in the previous section, the consensus that the eucrites correspond to relatively small degrees of partial melting (Consolmagno and Drake 1977; Fukuoka *et al.* 1977; Stolper 1977) implies that the bulk of the eucrite parent body should consist of an olivine-rich mantle (\sim Fo₆⁵) with or without a metal/sulfide core, covered by a veneer of basalts. Thus if the eucrite parent body had been totally disrupted, we would expect to find vastly more samples of the mantle in our meteorite collections than samples of crust. Yet there is not one suitable candidate for the mantle of the eucrite parent body in our collections. Even with the doubling of the number of known meteorites with the collection of meteorites from Antarctica, this conclusion has not changed. Unless a mechanism can be developed in which crust and mantle evolve dynamically into different orbits such that only the crustal fragments impact the earth, we must conclude that *the eucrite parent body is intact* and that the eucrites have been chipped from the crustal veneer of basalts by small impacts.

How big is the eucrite parent body? Using considerations of rates of crystal settling from magmas, and buoyancy of magmas, Walker *et al.* (1978) concluded that the apparent ambient gravitational field was consistent with a planet of radius 10-100 km. Examination of their assumptions indicates that 10 km is an *extreme* lower limit. This radius range is that of the asteroids and would seem to rule out the larger planets. We can eliminate the larger planets on more direct grounds, however.

The composition of the eucrites indicates that they evolved on a volatile-poor, anhydrous body. Mercury would fit the description, but is eliminated on dynamical and compositional grounds. Spectrophotometric observations of Mercury's surface place an upper limit of 6% of FeO by weight (Adams and McCord 1977). In contrast the eucrites typically contain approximately 18 wt% FeO. Venus may be eliminated because it is volatile-rich and surface rocks are subjected to greenschist facies metamorphism, in contrast to the eucrites. In addition there are dynamical grounds for elimination (Wetherill 1974). We know that lunar samples differ significantly from the eucrites in a wide range of properties. Mars is eliminated on dynamical grounds and because it is volatile-rich relative to the eucrites. Phobos and Deimos resemble the carbonaceous chondrites rather than the eucrites. The Jovian planets and satellites, and comets are all eliminated because they are volatile-rich. We are left to search the asteroids for a suitable object. The survey of bright asteroids is complete down to a radius of ~ 25 km (see chapter by Zellner). Of all surveyed asteroids, only the unique asteroid 4 Vesta has spectral and optical properties that match the eucrites. Thus Consolmagno and Drake (1977) concluded on the basis of geochemical and observational evidence that Vesta is the eucrite parent body.

Evidence against

The seemingly plausible conclusion that Vesta is the eucrite parent body has been challenged on dynamical grounds (Wetherill 1978). Cosmic ray exposure ages for the eucrites are $10^6 - 10^7$ yr (Heymann *et al.* 1969); these ages probably simply reflect their dynamical and/or collisional lifetimes of $10^7 - 10^8$ yr (Wetherill 1974, 1976). Cosmic rays penetrate rocky bodies to a depth of approximately one meter. Thus if the eucrites were ejected from the eucrite parent body as fragments of one meter or less, the cosmic ray exposure ages would record their true lifetimes in space.

The problem is that the time scale required to perturb a fragment from an asteroid such as Vesta (a main-belt asteroid far from a convenient resonance with Jupiter) into an Earth-crossing orbit appears to be $10^8 - 10^9$ yr (Wetherill 1977). A high relative velocity (> 5 km sec⁻¹) collision of a projectile with Vesta $10^6 - 10^7$ yr ago, with insertion of resultant excavated crust into an Earth-crossing orbit, appears to be precluded by the lack of evidence for extreme shock in the eucrites.

One possible solution to these conflicting conclusions (Hostetler and Drake 1978) would involve ejection from Vesta of fragments that were large compared to the approximately one-meter penetration depth of cosmic rays, at a time significantly older (e.g., 3.4×10^9 yr) than cosmic ray exposure ages. These fragments could then be removed by low-probability mechanisms (e.g., multiple low-energy collisions and/or interactions with Jupiter resonances after low-energy collisions) into Earth-crossing orbits on time scales more consistent with dynamical requirements. Once in Earth-crossing orbits these fragments would be subject to probable dynamical and/or collisional lifetimes on the order of 10^7 yr (Wetherill 1974, 1976). Thus one would predict that these objects would be disrupted, exposing fresh surfaces to space and restarting the cosmic ray exposure clocks for most of the material. This scenario is admittedly ad hoc, but finds at least circumstantial support in the two-stage irradiation history of Serra de Magé (Carver and Anders 1970). Its credibility would also be enhanced if a small Earth-crossing asteroid were found to have a Vesta-like spectrum.

IV. OTHER POSSIBLE PARENT BODIES?

In the previous sections I have presented plausibility arguments that Vesta is the eucrite parent body. This position cannot be rigorously defended, however. For example, we cannot rigorously exclude the possibility that a Vesta-like main-belt asteroid with a radius of less than 25 km exists, may be close to a resonance with Jupiter, and thus be a more convenient source of the eucrites. We note, however, that such bodies are only barely allowed by the conservative estimate of the lower limit on the radius of the eucrite parent body (Walker *et al.* 1978). We also cannot rigorously exclude the possibility that a Vesta-like asteroid with a highly

VESTA

eccentric, cometary-like orbit may exist, and may not have been detected because of its present great distance from the earth. We note, however, that objects with such orbits tend to be comets or extinct comets which are not suitable parent bodies for the eucrites because of their volatile-rich nature. Main-belt asteroid 349 Dembowska (like Vesta, far from a convenient resonance with Jupiter), has an infrared spectrum indicative of low-Fe olivine and low-Fe, low-Ca pyroxene with an olivine/pyroxene ratio of $\sim 10:1$ (Feierberg et al. 1979). Feierberg et al. note that a spectrum of the mantle of the eucritic parent body would be similar to that of Dembowska. Could Dembowska be the eucrite parent body stripped of its crust of basalts? Again the possibility cannot be rigorously excluded although circumstantial evidence argues against the hypothesis. The absence in our collections of meteorites representative of the mantle of the eucrite parent body requires that (1) either impacts of Dembowska have conveniently stripped only the basaltic crust away during the age of the solar system, or (2) a dynamical mechanism must be found which selectively inserts only basaltic crustal fragments into Earth-intersecting orbits. Both proposals appear to be implausible. Thus we conclude that Dembowska is probably not the eucrite parent body, although it may ultimately prove to be the source of rare achondritic meteorite types like the new finds in Antarctica.

V. VESTA AS THE SHERGOTTITE PARENT BODY?

The shergottites (Shergotty and Zagami) are composed primarily of low-Ca and high-Ca clinopyroxenes, and maskelynite. Their infrared reflectance spectra have not been measured, but are expected to be similar to Vesta and the eucrites. The 1- μ m and 2- μ m band centers may be shifted towards longer wavelengths (see Adams 1974) because of the presence of high-Ca clinopyroxene in approximately equal proportion to low-Ca clinopyroxene (Stolper and McSween 1979). At least three events are evident in the history of the shergottites: (1) a primary igneous event of unknown age; (2) a shock event at ~ 165 Myr which reset Rb/Sr isotopic systematics, partially outgassed Ar isotopes, but probably did not result in peak temperatures and pressures above 400°C and 300 kbar respectively (Nyquist *et al.* 1978); and (3) exposure to space at ~ 2.5 Myr as indicated by cosmic ray exposure ages (Heymann *et al.* 1968).

Could the shergottites be derived from Vesta? Direct derivation by insertion into Earth-crossing orbit due to impact is excluded because relative velocities of > 5 km sec⁻¹ are required. A relative velocity of this magnitude would result in melting and shock effects more severe than observed in the shergottites (see Wetherill 1977). Incomplete degassing of Ar isotopes also appears to exclude melting at ~ 165 Myr (Nyquist *et al.* 1978). A multistage insertion into Earth-intersecting orbit cannot be excluded, however, as discussed for the eucrites. For example, an object ejected from Vesta could

reach the 1:2, 2:5 and 1:3 Kirkwood gaps as a result of impacts of relative velocities ~ 2.5 km sec⁻¹, ~ 1.5 km sec⁻¹, and \leq 1 km sec⁻¹ respectively favorable circumstances (Weidenschilling, under most personal communication). The probable time scales for evolution into an Earth-intersecting orbit from these resonances are uncertain, but may be as short as 10⁵ yr for the 1:2 resonance (Zimmerman and Wetherill 1973). Wetherill (1977) has shown that probable time scales for objects close to the v_6 secular resonance to evolve into Earth intersecting orbits are $10^8 - 10^9$ yr. In this case ejection velocities from Vesta may be too large to be consistent with observed petrographic features, however. The $\simeq 165$ Myr event is consistent with these time scales and could represent the event which excavated the parental fragment of the shergottites from Vesta. The 2.5 Myr exposure ages may result from fragmentation during a subsequent minor impact event.

Resolution of the candidacy of Vesta on the shergottite parent body awaits measurement of the infrared reflectance spectra of the shergottites. The most recent measurement of the infrared reflectance spectrum of Vesta by Feierberg *et al.* (1979; see the chapter by Larson and Veeder), in which the 1- μ m and 2- μ m bands were simultaneously measured for the first time, places the band centers at 0.92 ± 0.01 μ m and 1.97 ± 0.02 μ m, between the fields occupied by the eucrites and the howardites. If the band centers for the shergottites are shifted towards longer wavelengths relative to the eucrites as predicted, the candidacy of Vesta as the shergottite parent body will be compromised. Note, however, that the arguments presented in favor of the present existence of the eucrite parent body apply equally well to the shergottites. Thus a paradox exists unless the eucrites and shergottites come from a single isotopically and compositionally heterogeneous parent body.

VI. SUMMARY

The similarity of the surface of Vesta to the eucritic meteorites as inferred from spectral and other optical properties suggests that eucrites may be analogs for Vestan basalts. The eucrite parent body accreted with an approximately cosmic complement of non-volatile components, but was severely depleted in volatile components. Following its assumed homogeneous accretion, the eucrite parent body was composed of feldspathic peridotite consisting of 50-85% olivine, of composition ~ Fo₆₅, 5-15% of low-Ca pyroxenes with a Fe/(Fe+Mg) ratio similar to olivine, approximately 5% of Na-poor plagioclase, an unknown (~ 10%?) amount of metal, and minor amounts of other phases such as sulfides (e.g., troilite) and oxides (e.g., spinel). Soon after or contemporaneously with accretion, the silicate solidus temperature (~ 1150°C) was reached within the interior of the planet. This stage may have been immediately preceded by separation of metal to form a core. Basalts erupted on the surface for a relatively short time period.

planet then became quiescent except for external events such as impacts.

The question of whether the eucrites are actually *derived* from Vesta, rather than simply being *analogs* of Vestan basalts is considered. Arguments based on the calculated composition of the eucrite parent body and the relative abundances of meteorite types in our museums suggest that the eucrite parent body is still intact. Dynamical and compositional considerations eliminate all observed solar system bodies except main-belt asteroids as candidates for the eucrite parent body. Estimates of the size of the eucrite parent body indicate a *minimum* radius of 10 km, with larger radii being more probable. The survey of bright asteroids is complete down to a radius of 25 km. Of these objects, only asteroid 4 Vesta has spectral and other optical properties consistent with eucritic basalts. Thus geochemical and observational arguments point to Vesta as the eucrite parent body.

This conclusion is based on plausibility arguments and the process of elimination, and cannot rigorously withstand all criticism. Dynamical objections involving the difficulty in delivering fragments from Vesta to Earth on a time scale of $\sim 10^7 \cdot 10^8$ yr consistent with cosmic ray exposure ages have been raised. An ad hoc scenario in which large objects were ejected from Vesta much earlier than 10⁷-10⁸ yr ago and were subsequently fragmented into ≤ 1 meter-sized meteoroids has been proposed to circumvent the objection. We cannot rigorously exclude the possibility that the eucrite parent body is a Vesta-like asteroid of radius less than 25 km, that the eucrite parent body has a highly eccentric orbit and has not been detected because it has been out of observable range since the advent of modern astronomical instrumentation, or that Dembowska is the eucrite parent body. Each hypothesis appears to be improbable, however. Finally, most of the arguments presented in favor of Vesta as the eucrite parent body apply equally well to the shergottites. Possible resolution of this ambiguity may await measurement of the infrared reflectance spectra of the shergottites. The nature of Vesta may remain unresolved until Vesta is targeted as part of an asteroid mission. If Vesta is not the eucrite parent body we will be forced to consider other, at present less plausible, hypotheses for the source of the eucrites. If Vesta is the eucrite parent body, a paradox exists concerning the location of the shergottite parent body. Regardless of the outcome, dynamicists will have a powerful impetus to investigate the delivery of meteorites from unfavorably located asteroids to the earth.

Acknowledgements. This paper is a synthesis of an ongoing research program involving several present and former students. The contributions of G. Consolmagno, C. Hostetler, and H. Newsom are particularly noted. Discussions with E. Anders, D. Burnett, C. Chapman, G. Wetherill, S. Weidenschilling and L. Wilkening have been illuminating. A critical comment in a review by E. Stolper led to the treatment of the shergottite question. This work was supported by the National Aeronautics and Space
Administration.

REFERENCES

- Adams, J. B. 1974. Visible and near-infrared diffuse reflectance spectra of pyroxenes as applied to remote sensing of solid objects in the solar system. J. Geophys. Res. 79: 4829-4836.
- Adams, J. B., and McCord, T. B. 1977. Mercury: Evidence for an anorthositic crust from reflectance spectra (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 457.
- Allegre, C. J.; Birck, J. L.; Fourcade, S.; and Semet, M. P. 1975. Rubidium-87/strontium-87 age of Juvinas basaltic achondrite and early igneous activity in the solar system. *Science* 187: 436-438.
- Arth, J. G. 1976. Behavior of trace elements during magmatic processes a summary of theoretical models and their applications. J. Res. U.S. Geol. Survey 4: 41-47.
- Birck, J. L., and Allegre, C. J. 1978. Chronology and chemical history of the parent body of basaltic achondrites studied by the ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr method. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 39: 37-51.
- Birck, J. L.; Minster, J. F.; and Allegre, C. J. 1975. ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr chronology of achondrites. *Meteoritics* 10: 364-365.
- Carver, E. A., and Anders, E. 1970. Serra de Magé: A meteorite with an unusual history. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 8: 214-220.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Consolmagno, G. J., and Drake, M. J. 1977. Composition and evolution of the eucrite parent body: Evidence from rare earth elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1271-1282.
- Drake, M. J. 1979. Trace elements as quantitative probes of differentiation processes in planetary interiors. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. (in press).
- Drake, M. J., and Weill, D. F. 1975. Partition of Sr, Ba, Ca, Y, Eu⁺², Eu⁺³ and other REE between plagioclase feldspar and magmatic liquid: An experimental study. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 38: 689-712.
- Dreibus, G.; Kruse, H.; Spettel, B.; and Wänke, H. 1977. The bulk composition of the moon and the eucrite parent body. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 211-227.
- Duke, M. B. 1963. Petrology of basaltic achondrites. Ph.D. dissertation, California Institute of Technology.
- Duke, M. B., and Silver, L. T. 1967. Petrology of eucrites, howardites and mesosiderites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1637-1665.
- Feierberg, M. H.; Larson, H.; Fink, U.; and Smith, H. 1979. Spectroscopic evidence for at least two achondrite parent bodies: Asteroids 349 Dembowska and 4 Vesta. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* (submitted).
- Fukuoka, T.; Boynton, W. V.; Ma, M.-S. and Schmitt, R. A. 1977. Genesis of howardites, diogenites, and eucrites. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 187-210.
- Gast, P. W. 1968. Trace element fractionation and the origin of tholeiitic and alkaline magma types. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 32: 1057-1086.
- Gast, P. W., and Hubbard, N. J. 1970. Rare earth abundances in soil and rocks from the Ocean of Storms. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 10: 94-101.
- Gast, P. W.; Hubbard, N. J.; and Wiesmann, H. 1970. Chemical composition and petrogenesis of basalts from Tranquility Base. Proc. Apollo 11 Lunar Sci. Conf., ed. A. A. Levinson (New York: Pergamon Press), 1143-1163.
- Goleš, G. G., and Seymour, R. S. 1979. Terrestrial magmatic ocean: Evidence for its former existence and implications for Earth's mantle. *Science* (submitted).
- Gray, C. M.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1973. The identification of early condensates from the solar nebula. *Icarus* 20: 213-239.
- Grutzeck, M.; Kridelbaugh, S.; and Weill, D. 1974. The distribution of Sr and REE between diopside and silicate liquid. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 1: 273-275.

- Hertogen, J., and Gijbels, R. 1976. Calculation of trace element fractionation during partial melting. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 313-322.
- Hertogen, J.; Vizgirda, J.; and Anders, E. 1977. Composition of the parent body of eucritic meteorites (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 459.
- Hess, H. H., and Henderson, E. P. 1949. The Moore County meteorite: A further study with comment on its primordial environment. Amer. Mineral. 34: 494-507.
- Heymann, D.; Mazor, E.; and Anders, E. 1968. Ages of the calcium-rich achondrites. I. Eucrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 32: 1241-1268.
- Heymann, D.; Mazor, E.; and Anders, E. 1969. Ages of the Ca-rich achondrites. In Meteorite Research, ed. P. M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 444-457.
- Hostetler, C. J., and Drake, M. J. 1978. Quench temperatures of Moore County and other eucrites: Residence time on eucrite parent body. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 42: 517-522.
- Jérome, D. Y. 1970. Composition and origin of some achondritic meteorites. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Oregon.
- Larson, H., and Fink, U. 1975. Infrared and spectral observations of Asteroid 4 Vesta. *Icarus* 26: 420-427.
- Lugmair, G. W.; Scheinin, N. B.; and Marti, K. 1975. Search for extinct ¹⁴⁶Sm. 1. The isotopic abundance of ¹⁴²Nd in the Juvinas meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 27: 79-84.
- Ma, M.-S., and Schmitt, R. A. 1976. Possible source materials for eucritic achondrites based on multi-linear regression analysis of trace element data. *Meteoritics* 11: 324-325.
- Mason, B. 1962. Meteorites (New York: Wiley).
- McCarthy, T. S.; Erlank, A. J.; and Willis, J. P. 1973. On the origin of eucrites and diogenites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 18: 433-442.
- McCord, T. B.; Adams, J. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.
- McKay, G. A., and Weill, D. F. 1976. Petrogenesis of KREEP. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2427-2447.
- Mittlefehldt, D. W. 1979. The nature of asteroidal differentiation processes: Implications for primordial heat sources. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. X* (Oxford: Pergamon Press, submitted).
- Morgan, J. W.; Higuchi, H.; Takahashi, H.; and Hertogen, J. 1978. A "chondritic" eucrite parent body: Inference from trace elements. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 27-38.
- Nakamura, N.; Tatsumoto, M.; and Unruh, D. M. 1976. Rb-Sr, Sm-Nd, and U-Th-Pb systematics of the Pasamonte meteorite. *Meteoritics* 11: 339-340.
- Newsom, H. E., and Drake, M. J. 1979. Metal depletion in the eucrites: Evidence for a core or for a heterogeneous mantle in the eucrite parent body. *Lunar Science X*. The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 910-912.
- Nyquist, L. E.; Wooden, J.; Bansal, B.; and Weismann, H. 1978. A shocking Rb/Sr age for the Shergotty achondrite. *Lunar Science IX*. The Lunar and Planetary Institute, pp. 820-822.
- Papanastassiou, D. A., and Wasserburg, G. J. 1969. Initial strontium isotopic abundances and the resolution of small time differences in the formation of planetary objects. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 5: 361-376.
- Rammensee, W., and Wänke, H. 1977. On the partition coefficient of tungsten between metal and silicate and its bearing on the origin of the moon. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 399-409.
- Schmitt, R. A.; Smith, R. H.; Lasch, J. E.; Mosen, A. L.; Olehy, D. A.; and Vasilevskis, J. 1963. Abundances of the fourteen rare-earth elements, scandium, and yttrium in meteoritic and terrestrial matter. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 27: 577-622.
- Schmitt, R. A.; Smith, R. H.; and Olehy, D. A. 1964. Rare-earth, yttrium, and scandium abundances in meteoritic and terrestrial matter. II. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 28: 67-86.
- Schnetzler, C. C., and Philpotts, J. A. 1969. Genesis of the calcium-rich achondrites in light of rare-earth and barium concentrations. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P. M. Millman, (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 206-216.

M. J. DRAKE

- Schnetzler, C. C., and Philpotts, J. A. 1970. Partition coefficients of rare-earth elements between igneous matrix material and rock-forming mineral phenocrysts. II. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 34: 331-340.
- Shaw, D. M. 1970 Trace element fractionation during anatexis. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 34: 237-243.
- Shaw, D. M. 1977. Trace element behavior during anatexis. In Magma Genesis, Bull. 96, State of Oregon Dept. of Geol. and Mineral Industries, pp. 189-213.
- Shimizu, N., and Allegre, C. J. 1975. The genetic relationships among diogenites, howardites and eucrites. *Meteoritics* 10: 488.
- Steele, I. M., and Smith, J. V. 1976. Ibitira eucrite: Mineralogy and comparison with lunar samples and other eucrites. *Lunar Science VII*, The Lunar Science Institute, pp. 833-835.
- Stolper, E. 1975. Petrogenesis of eucrite, howardite and diogenite meteorites. *Nature* 258: 220-222.
- Stolper, E. 1977. Experimental petrology of eucritic meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 587-611.
- Stolper, E., and McSween, H. Y., Jr. 1979. Petrology and origin of the Shergottite meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta (in press).
- Takeda, H., Ishii, T.; and Miyamoto, M. 1976a. Characterization of crust formation on a parent body of achondrites and the moon by pyroxene crystallography and chemistry. Lunar Science VII, The Lunar Science Institute, pp. 846-848.
- Takeda, H.; Miyamoto, M.; and Duke, M. B. 1976b. Pasamonte pyroxenes, a eucritic analogue of lunar mare pyroxenes. *Meteoritics* 11: 372-373.
- Walker, D.; Stolper, E. M.; and Hays, J. F. 1978. A numerical treatment of melt/solid segregation: Size of eucrite parent body and stability of the terrestrial low velocity zone. Jour. Geophys. Res. 83: 6005-6013.
- Weill, D. F., and McKay, G. A. 1975. The partitioning of Mg, Fe, Sr, Ce, Sm, Eu, and Yb in lunar igneous systems and a possible origin of KREEP by equilibrium partial melting. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI. (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1143-1158.
- Weill, D. F.; McKay, G. A.; Kridelbaugh, S. J.; and Grutzeck, M. 1974. Modeling the evolution of Sm and Eu abundances during lunar igneous differentiation. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. V.* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1337-1352.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 2: 303-331.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. Where do meteorites come from? A re-evaluation of the Earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of chondritic meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 1297-1318.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Fragmentation of asteroids and delivery of fragments to Earth. In Comets, Asteroids, and Meteorites ed. A. H. Delsemme, (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 283-291.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1978. Dynamical evidence regarding the relationship between asteroids and meteorites. In Asteroids: An exploration assessment, ed. D. Morrison and W. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 17-35.
- Wilkening, L. L., and Anders, E. 1975. Some studies of an unusual eucrite: Ibitira. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 39: 1205-1210.
- Zimmerman, P. D., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Asteroidal source of meteorites. Science 182: 51-53.

ASTEROID TAXONOMY AND THE DISTRIBUTION OF THE COMPOSITIONAL TYPES

B. ZELLNER

University of Arizona

Physical observations of minor planets documented in the TRIAD computer file are used to classify 752 objects into the broad compositional types C, S, M, E, R, and U (unclassifiable) according to the prescriptions adopted by Bowell et al. (1978). Diameters are computed from the photometric magnitude using radiometric and/or polarimetric data where available, or else from albedos characteristic of the indicated type.

An analysis of the observational selection effects leads to tabulation of the actual number of asteroids, as a function of type and diameter, in each of 15 orbital element zones. For the whole main belt the population is 75% of type C, 15% of Type S, and 10% of other types, with no belt-wide dependence of the mixing ratios on diameter. In some zones the logarithmic diameter-frequency relations are decidedly nonlinear. The relative frequency of S-type objects decreases smoothly outward through the main belt, with exponential scale length 0.5 AU. The rarer types show a more chaotic, but generally flatter, distribution over distance. Characteristic type distributions, contrasting with the background population, are found for the Eos, Koronis, Nysa and Themis families.

Individual asteroids tend to be rather uniform in their surface optical properties, yet they differ remarkably one from another; when closely examined, each object may be unique. Nevertheless it is possible to classify most of them, on the basis of remotely sensed optical properties, into a few broadly defined types. A type classification implies an estimate of geometric albedo, which together with the photometric magnitude implies a diameter which should be reliable at least in a statistical sense. Thus we can use the thermal-radiometric, polarimetric, spectrophotometric, and UBV data now available for more than a third of the numbered asteroid population, together with an analysis of the observational selection effects, to derive the distribution of the types over diameter, orbital elements, and family membership.

The fact that most of the brighter asteroids can be divided into two principal optical types, now designated C and S, was first noted by Chapman (1973), Zellner (1973), and explicitly by Chapman *et al.* (1975), who also made the first attempt to derive bias-corrected frequency distributions of the types. As the data base grew with the vigorous observational programs of succeeding years, further such analyses were made by Chapman (1976), Morrison (1977), Zellner and Bowell (1977), and Degewij (1978) among others. From close examination of the data available in late 1977 for 523 objects, Bowell *et al.* (1978) refined the taxonomic system and adopted the classification algorithm used here.

In the system of Bowell *et al.*, five types C, S, M, E, and R are recognized on the basis of seven observational parameters as described below. An additional type designation U (for unclassifiable) is employed for objects which are known to belong to none of the recognized types. The system uses a few broad groups, chiefly those naturally defined by bimodalities or hiatuses in one or more parameters, rather than a large number of subsets which could be distinguished in the same data for the better observed asteroids. While it is expected that the classification scheme reflects significant similarities and differences in surface composition, the scheme itself is entirely empirical and divorced from any mineralogical or meteoritical interpretations.

An alternative taxonomic system, developed by Gaffey and McCord (1977, 1978 and this book), emphasizes interpretations in terms of mineralogical assemblages and is applied to narrowband spectrophotometric data only.

In this chapter I use the physical data listed in the TRIAD (Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data) tables (Part VII of this book), together with the classification criteria of Bowell *et al.*, to generate type classifications of 752 objects. The data base and the classification and diameter algorithms are discussed in the following section. A bias model for correction of observational selection effects is developed in Sec. II, and in Sec. III bias-free distributions of the types over diameter and distance are derived. My attention is essentially confined to the main belt; the cis-Martian asteroids are discussed in this book by Shoemaker *et al.*, the Hildas and more distant objects are covered by Degewij and van Houten and the family groups are

discussed in more detail in the chapter by Gradie et al.

I. THE TAXONOMIC SYSTEM

Table I gives a general description of the optical properties associated with each asteroid type, probable mineralogical interpretations, and possible meteoritic analogues. The potential identifications between classified asteroids and known types of meteorites must be taken with extreme caution. Generally it is not possible to observe an asteroid and to find a meteoritic analogue with any degree of confidence. In most cases the argument must proceed in the opposite direction. For example, we know that the enstatite achondrites have to come from somewhere, and the only solar system objects known to have the right optical properties are the rare E-type asteroids (Zellner *et al.* 1977).

The C asteroids provide fairly good optical equivalents for the carbonaceous chondrites, but some of the minor planets appear to be darker than any known meteorite. Optically it is very difficult to distinguish between pure metal (nickel-iron meteorites) and pure metal plus spectrally-neutral silicates (enstatite chondrites); either or both may be present among the M asteroids. The nature of the S objects is still an open question. Superficially they resemble ordinary chondrites, but according to spectroscopic interpretations the free metal content is on the order of 50% (McCord and Gaffey 1974), and stony-irons provide the only possible meteoritic equivalents. That is not to say, of course, that they could not have a mineralogy unknown to meteoritics and a thermal history very different from that implied by the stony-iron identification. Anders (1978) has summarized compelling arguments that the common iron-poor ordinary chondrites come from the asteroid belt, but few if any source bodies can be identified at present. In my opinion, the only really convincing identification that can be made at present is that between Vesta and some of the basaltic achondrites. Classification, mineralogical interpretation, and meteoritic identification of minor planets are three distinct steps, and only the first is of concern for the remainder of this chapter.

Table II lists the numerical type discriminants in seven-dimensional classification space. The geometric albedo p_v is obtained from thermal-radiometric or polarimetric data, or the weighted average of the two (see chapters by Morrison and Lebofsky and by Dollfus and Zellner in this book). The other parameters are the maximum depth P_{min} of the negative polarization branch, the spectrophotometric parameters R/B, BEND, and DEPTH, and the broadband color indices B – V and U – B from UBV photometry. R/B is a measure of the overall redness of the visible part of the reflection spectrum, BEND is a measure of its curvature, and DEPTH is a measure of the strength of the Fe²⁺ absorption feature near 0.95 μ m wavelength (precise definitions are given by McCord and Chapman 1975; see

TABLE I

Туре	Albedo	Spectrum	Mineralogy	Meteoritic Analogues ^a
С	low	relatively flat, weak features	silicates plus opaques (carbon)	carbonaceous chon- drites
S	moderate	reddish Fe ²⁺ absorptions	silicates plus metal	stony irons (H chondrites?)
М	moderate	slightly reddish, featureless	metal, or metal plus neutral silicates	nickel-irons enstatite chondrites
E	high	flat featureless	neutral silicates	enstatite achondrites
R	moderate to high	red, strong fe a tures	Fe ²⁺ silicates	various or unknown (ordinary chondrites?)
U	various	unusual	various	various or unknown (certain achondrites)

Description of the Asteroid Types

^aSee text.

TABLE II

Definition of Classes

Parameter	С	S	М	E	R
Albedo p_{y}	≪0.065	0.065-0.23	0.065-0.23	≥0.23	≥0.16
$P_{\min}(\%)$	1.20-2.15	0.58 -0.96	0.86 -1.35	≪0.40	≪0.70
R/B	1.00-1.40	1.34 -2.07	1.06 -1.34	0.9 -1.35	≥1.70
BEND	0.00-0.21	0.00 -0.20	≪0.0 –1	≪0.10	≥0.20
DEPTH	0.95-1.00	0.80 -1.00	0.90 -1.00	0.90-1.00	≪0.90
B-V	≥0.64ª	b	0.67 -0.77	0.60-0.79	c
$U\!\!-\!B^{d}$	$0.23 - 0.46^{a}$	≥ 0.34 ^c	0.17 -0.28	0.22-0.28	C

^a Additionally 4.60 (B-V)-3.17 \leq (U-B) \leq (B-V) -0.27. Type U allowed 0^m02 inside limits when only UBV photometry is available.

^bAdditionally B-V \geq (U-B)/7.0 + 0.74; 1.70 (B-V) -1.12 \leq (U-B) \leq (B-V) -0.33; (U-V) \leq 1.47. Type U allowed 0^m.02 inside limits, except for the last, when only UBV photometry is available.

$^{\mathrm{c}}(\mathrm{U-V}) \ge 1.47.$

^dType U always allowed for U-B ≤ 0.28 when only UBV photometry is available.

TAXONOMY

the chapter by McCord and Gaffey). The spectrophotometric data base has been greatly augmented since the work of Bowell *et al.* (1978), and the fundamental reduction to the solar spectrum has been recalibrated by Chapman and Gaffey (see their chapter in this book). Table II is unchanged from Bowell *et al.* except for minor modifications in the BEND criteria necessitated by the spectrophotometric recalibration.

Figure 1 provides an example of the classification data, for the geometric albedo and U - V color. Only high-weight data are plotted, and in these parameters (as in others) the type domains could be substantially narrowed if all the data were of such quality. There appears to be a genuine gap between types C and S or M in the best albedo data, the gap being occupied only by Eos family members and a few objects otherwise known to be unclassifiable.

The computer algorithm initially assumes that all five classes are allowed, and then proceeds to eliminate one or more types on the basis of the available data. Type U is then generated if all five classes are excluded. Multiple classifications cannot survive when all seven observational parameters are available, but ambiguities often do arise in the case of incomplete data. A geometric albedo between 0.065 and 0.16, for example, allows both types S



Fig. 1. Domains of the asteroid types in albedo and U-V color index. Data are from the TRIAD tables (Part VII of this book); only data of observational weight two or higher are plotted. Open squares represent objects independently known to be unclassifiable.

B. ZELLNER

and M; UBV or spectrophotometric data are needed to resolve the uncertainty. Ambiguous types most frequently arise in the case of UBV photometry alone. As illustrated in Fig. 2, there is a substantial region of overlap between types C, M, and E in the UBV colors. This color domain also contains objects independently known to be unclassifiable, and we always add U to the type when U-B < 0.28 and only UBV data are available. The designation U is also added for putative E classifications in the absence of albedo-sensitive data, and to Type R in the absence of UBV colors or spectrophotometry. Multiple types are listed in the order *CSMERU*, or roughly from the most common to the least common types.

It should be kept firmly in mind that the classification procedure does not generate types but excludes them. Type designation CMUE, for example, really means "not S or R" and nothing more. Even an unambiguous classification such as C really means only "not S, M, E, or R". It does not deny the possibility that the C class could be subdivided, nor that the object could ultimately be reclassified into a new, presently unrecognized type.

The TRIAD tables list classification results for 752 minor planets, from



Fig. 2. Domains of the asteroid types in UBV colors, from Bowell *et al.* (1978). In cases where the only diagnostic parameters available are the UBV colors, Type U is generated outside the shaded areas for C and S (resulting in classifications CU or SU); when U-V > 1.47 (resulting classification RU); and when U-B ≤ 0.28 (classifications MU, EU, CEU, MEU, or CMEU). Numerical coefficients for the type boundaries are given in Table II.

TAXONOMY

the listed spectrophotometry of 277 objects, thermal radiometry of 195, optical polarimetry of 108, and useful UBV data (both color indices available with nonzero weight) for 690 objects. The improvement of the spectrophotometry has had a salutary effect on the quality of the classifications, especially in marginal cases. Quite a few objects that were previously thought to be exceptional (e.g., 69 Hesperia, 85 Io, 887 Alinda, and 1685 Toro) are now recognized as belonging to familiar types. Ceres was formerly classified U but is now (marginally) allowed as a C object; it remains unusual, however, and should not be thought of as a prototype for the C class.

The type classifications are almost never ambiguous and can be taken with a high degree of confidence when both albedo-sensitive and spectrum-sensitive data of any kind are available. Still, however, we are subject to a limitation common to any classification exercise based on inhomogeneous data: Objects are likely to be assigned to familiar types when only a few parameters are available, but subsequently recognized as unusual after more complete study. The U object 80 Sappho, for example, qualifies as an S-type in six parameters but fails in the parameter BEND. Since BEND is available for only 37% of our sample, there are certain to be additional such cases, even among the apparently secure types.

The TRIAD tables also list adopted diameters for all classified objects. The diameters are computed according to

$$2\log d = 6.244 - 0.4 \left[B(1,0) - (B-V) \right] - \log p_{\nu}$$
(1)

where d is the diameter in kilometers. The absolute magnitude B(1,0) is taken from the TRIAD magnitude file (maintained by Gehrels, see Part VII), and B-V from the TRIAD color file (Bowell, also in Part VII) or else assumed according to the type if no color has been observed. Diameters listed with weight 3 are generated from measured polarimetric or radiometric albedos, or their weighted average, if the total weight is ≥ 2 . Diameters listed with weight 2 are generated on the basis of C or CU classifications with adopted albedo 0.037, or classifications S, SU, SM, or M (but not MU) with adopted albedo 0.16. Such diameters are quite adequate for statistical purposes and may be more reliable than a single noisy radiometric or polarimetric determination. Diameters of weight 1 are based on the following albedo assumptions, which give only a best guess at the size: Multiple classifications that begin with C are assigned $p_v = 0.037$; those beginning with S or M, $p_v = 0.16$, and all other combinations (including unambiguous U), $p_v = 0.10$.

The algorithms for type and diameter are followed strictly, even in cases for which they are likely to lead to peculiar distortions. Well-observed Trojans, for example, are usually unclassifiable and are invariably found to be quite dark in radiometric albedo (see chapter by Degewij and van Houten in this book). In the absence of albedo data, however, the U classification leads to adopted albedo 0.10 and hence an artificially small diameter. Degewij and

B. ZELLNER

van Houten introduced a new type "D" for some of the Trojans, but the spectroscopic data necessary to identify an object as Type D in the absence of albedo information are usually not available. Similar cases can be found among the Hirayama families; objects 171, 268, and 379 in the Themis family, for example, are quite likely to be C-types like the rest of the Themis members. Each, however, fails the C classification on the basis of a single noisy or marginal parameter, and thus is assigned the default value $p_v = 0.10$.

II. THE BIAS MODEL

The set of classified asteroids is heavily biased in favor of bright objects, i.e., those which are large, nearby, and/or of high albedo. The limits of sampling can be pushed to smaller diameters and into more distant zones by further observations, but the bias against low-albedo objects will always remain. Additional biases arise from special attempts to sample objects in certain Hirayama families and other interesting regions.

Table III lists 15 zones which are believed adequately to separate out the observational biases with respect to orbital elements. The Eos, Koronis, Nysa, and Themis zones represent true dynamical families, whereas the Flora zone is defined in terms of osculating elements only and contains several identifiable families. We cannot say, *a priori*, which zones have been most thoroughly inventoried or which most poorly, or what the bias functions are within each; that must be determined by a comparison between the number of objects classified and the number known to be present in each zone.

The bias analysis is illustrated in Figs. 3 through 5 for the three principal zones in the main belt. The fundamental assumption is that, for each classified asteroid with bias factor N, there are N - 1 additional objects of identical type and diameter in the same zone. The bias factor is computed, in half-magnitude bins of mean opposition blue magnitude, as the ratio of the number of asteroids present in that zone to the number sampled. Implicit assumptions are that the selection bias is a function (not necessarily monotonic) of the apparent magnitude only, and that the bias factor cannot depend on the taxonomic type (i.e., the type is unknown before the classification observation is made). The method suffers from counting noise in poorly sampled or poorly populated zones, but it is nevertheless the best analysis that can be made from the data.

A further complication is introduced by the incompleteness of the numbered or catalogued population beginning about apparent magnitude 15. The incompleteness arises for S objects of diameter less than about 10 km in Zone I but for C objects as large as 60 km in Zone IV. As a correction for the incompleteness I have, in each zone, attached a line of constant slope to the magnitude-frequency relation for the numbered asteroids. The line is attached at the magnitude bin centered at 15.75, and the slope is the mean value found in the Palomar-Leiden Survey (log N proportional to 0.39 times the apparent

TABLE III

Orbital Element Zones

AApollo-AmorHUHungariasHUHungariasPHPhocaeasPLFlorasFLFlorasSIPhocaeasNYNysa familyNYNysa familyNYNysa familyN $a = 2.43$ IIMain-belt ILosEos familyEosFor familyKoKoronis familyThThemis familya = 2.85ThMain-belt II2.05 $< a < 2.82$ ThMain-belt II2.50 $< a < 2.85$ ThThemis familya = 3.01KoKoronis familya = 3.13IIIMain-belt III2.82 $< a < 3.27$	$q = a(1-e) \leqslant 1.65$ $1.82 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.00$ $e \leqslant 0.15$ $2.25 \leqslant a < 2.50$ $e \leqslant 0.35$ $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.295$ $0.08 \leqslant e \leqslant 0.20$ $a = 2.43$ $e = 0.17$ $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50$ $e \leqslant 0.35$	$i \ge 16^{\circ}$ $i \ge 17^{\circ}$ $i \le 10^{\circ}$ $i = 3^{\circ}$ $i \le 30^{\circ}$	55	
HUHungarias1.82 $\leqslant a \leqslant 2.00$ PHPhocaeas2.25 $\leqslant a < 2.50$ FLFloras2.06 $\leqslant a \leqslant 2.29$ NYNysa family $a = 2.43$ NYNysa family $a = 2.43$ IMain-belt I2.06 $\leqslant a \leqslant 2.50$ IIMain-belt II2.06 $\leqslant a \leqslant 2.82$ EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 3.01$ KoThemis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$	$1.82 \le a \le 2.00$ $e \le 0.15$ $2.25 \le a < 2.50$ $e \le 0.35$ $2.06 \le a \le 2.295$ $0.08 \le e \le 0.20$ $a = 2.43$ $e = 0.17$ $2.06 \le a \le 2.50$ $e \le 0.35$	$i \geqslant 16^{\circ}$ $i \geqslant 17^{\circ}$ $i \geqslant 10^{\circ}$ $i = 3^{\circ}$ $i \le 30^{\circ}$		19
PHPhocaeas $2.25 \leqslant a < 2.50$ FLFloras $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.29$ NYNysa family $a = 2.43$ NYNysa family $a = 2.43$ IMain-belt I $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50$ IIMain-belt II $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.82$ EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leqslant 3.27$	$\begin{array}{l} 2.25 \leqslant a < 2.50 & e \leqslant 0.35 \\ 2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.295 & 0.08 \leqslant e \leqslant 0.20 \\ a = 2.43 & e = 0.17 \\ 2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50 & e \leqslant 0.35 \\ \end{array}$	$i \geqslant 17^{\circ}$ $i \le 10^{\circ}$ $i = 3^{\circ}$ $i \le 30^{\circ}$	17	7
FLFloras $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.29!$ NYNysa family $a = 2.43$ IMain-belt I $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50$ IIMain-belt II $2.50 < a \leqslant 2.82$ EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 3.01$ KoThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leqslant 3.27$	$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	$i \ll 10^{\circ}$ $i = 3^{\circ}$ $i \ll 30^{\circ}$	42	10
NYNysa family $a = 2.43$ IMain-belt I $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50$ IIMain-belt II $2.50 < a \leqslant 2.82$ EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leqslant 3.27$	a = 2.43 $e = 0.172.06 \leq a \leq 2.50 e \leq 0.35$	$i = 3^{\circ}$ $i \ge 30^{\circ}$	201	37
IMain-belt I $2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50$ IIMain-belt II $2.50 < a \leqslant 2.82$ EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leqslant 3.27$	$2.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 2.50 \qquad e \leqslant 0.35$	$i \leqslant 30^{\circ}$	13	8
IIMain-belt II $2.50 < a \leq 2.82$ EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leq 3.27$		· < 20°	283	89
EosEos family $a = 3.01$ KoKoronis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leq 3.27$	$2.50 < a \leq 2.82$ $e \leq 0.35$		578	244
KoKoronis family $a = 2.85$ ThThemis family $a = 3.13$ IIIMain-belt III $2.82 < a \leq 3.27$	a = 3.01 $e = 0.17$	$i = 10^{\circ}$	86	39
The Themis family $a = 3.13$ III Main-belt III $2.82 < a \le 3.27$	a = 2.85 $e = 0.05$	$i = 2^{\circ}$	50	18
III Main-belt III $2.82 < a \leq 3.27$	a = 3.13 $e = 0.15$	$i = 1^{\circ}$	83	23
	$2.82 < a \leq 3.27$ $e \leq 0.35$	$i \leqslant 30^{\circ}$	557	192
IV Main-belt IV $3.27 < a \leq 3.65$	$3.27 < a \leq 3.65$ $e \leq 0.35$	$i \leqslant 30^{\circ}$	46	26
HI Hildas $3.80 \leqslant a \leqslant 4.20$	$3.80 \leqslant a \leqslant 4.20 \qquad e \leqslant 0.35$	$i \leqslant 30^{\circ}$	28	12
T Trojans $5.06 \leqslant a \leqslant 5.30$	5.06 $\leq a \leq$ 5.30 - No test -	1	21	12
Z Exceptional – None of	- None of the above -		18	4

Eos, Koronis, Nysa and Themis families, membership is from lists provided by Tedesco; the approximate mean of proper elements is indicated. ^bNumbered asteroids only.



Fig. 3. Bias diagram for asteroids in main-belt Zone I (see Table III). The solid line represents the count of numbered asteroids in half-magnitude bins, and open circles the count of classified asteroids. The ratio of the two is the bias factor, given by the lower dashed line. The upper dashed line is the Palomar-Leiden extrapolation of the numbered asteroid population.

magnitude, where N is counted in half-magnitude bins; van Houten *et al.* 1970). For magnitudes fainter than 16.0 the bias analysis then uses either the actual count of numbered asteroids or else the PLS extrapolation, whichever is larger. The procedure is rather arbitrary and certainly subject to considerable doubt; however it appears to be the best that one can do. In the tables that follow, all incompleteness-corrected results are given within parentheses.

Table IV lists bias factors obtained in 12 zones. No attempt is made to model the bias effects for Apollo-Aten-Amor objects, since the real biases are more a result of the discovery circumstances than of selection of targets for classification observations. Similarly no attempt is made to perform a bias analysis for the Trojans, for technical reasons noted above. Of the four classified asteroids which belong to none of the specified bias zones (i.e., which fall into Zone Z), 279 Thule and 944 Hidalgo are of unusual type, while 1252 Celestia is a 20-km S object in a high-inclination orbit near 2.7 AU heliocentric distance. The fourth object is 2 Pallas, and we should not forget the enigma posed by that very large, very unusual minor planet in an orbit of almost uniquely high inclination (see the end of Cameron's chapter).



Fig. 4. As in Fig. 3, but for main-belt Zone II.



Fig. 5. As in Fig. 3, but for main-belt Zone III.

Apparent Magnitude Range	НU	Hd	FL	NY	ZONE	П	Eos	КO	ТН	III	IV	HI
12.0-12.49	1	1	1.00		1.00	1.00			1.00	1.00	1.00	
12.5 - 12.99	ļ	1.00	1.00	Ι	1.11	1.11	1.00		ł	1.05	1.00	I
13.0 - 13.49	1.00	1.00	1.00	I	1.33	1.09	1.00	Ι	1.00	1.08	1.00	1
13.5-13.99	1	1.50	1.00	1.00	1.57	1.44	I	1.00	1.00	1.41	1.00	1.33
14.0 - 14.49	1	2.00	1.00		1.80	2.32	1.25	1.00	2.00	2.00	1.75	1.00
14.5 - 14.99	1.50	2.00	4.00	1.00	2.50	2.92	1.38	1.00	1.00	2.58	1.57	1
15.0 - 15.49	2.33	Х	7.00	1.00	4.67	5.88	1.25	2.00	3.00	6.92	2.00	3.00
15.5-15.99	I	Х	5.00	(1.50)	11.5	14.2	2.27	4.00	(7.7)	(35)	(0.9)	2.50
16.0 - 16.49	X	Х	(86)	(2.00)	(23)	(5)	X	X	(18)	(74)	1.20	(1.75)
16.5-16.99	(26)	Х	x	Х	x	(1.82)	X	x	х	(3.46)	(16.0)	(12)
^a Symbol (–) re parentheses are	presents :	zones and ed with cor	magnitude rections fo	bins that are or incompleter	vacant (u	npopulated), numbered as	and symb teroid pop	ol (X) bins ulation (se	s that are e text).	unsampled. 1	Vumbers giv	en within

TABLE IV

Bias Factors^a

TAXONOMY

Given a bias factor for each classified asteroid, we can now compute type mixing ratios, diameter-frequency relations, etc., for the entire belt population or any subset thereof, so long as consistent diameter limits are used within each zone or combination of zones. The question arises, however, of what to do about the ambiguous types. They cannot be rejected from the analysis, since the validity of the bias model depends entirely on the assumption that the type (ambiguous or otherwise) is unknown before the object is observed and hence included in the data set. For the following analyses I have assumed that all multiple types beginning with "C" are indeed of type C, and that all beginning with "S" are indeed of Type S. Types M, E, R, U, and all combinations thereof are combined into "other types". Since S objects are well recognized by UBV photometry alone, which accounts for a good fraction of the data set, mixing ratios are most confidently specified in the form S/total.

III. RESULTS

Tables V, VI, and VII list the diameter-frequency distributions, both observed and bias-corrected, in each zone for types C, S, and other types. The main belt is found to be 95% sampled for diameters > 100 km, 76% sampled for diameters > 63 km, and 48% sampled for all diameters > 32 km. For d > 32 km the sampling varies from 100% down to about 25%, depending on albedo and distance.

Table VIII lists the 30 largest asteroids. The bias analysis tell us that this list is essentially complete, i.e., only one object with distance < 3.65 AU and diameter potentially > 200 km (for albedo 0.03) is missing. (The unsampled object is 154 Bertha in Zone III.) It remains possible that one or two of the ambiguous types in the list are really of higher albedo and hence smaller diameter than assumed. It is also possible that a few of the largest asteroids classified U but lacking albedo information (e.g., 48 Doris) are really very dark and have diameters in the 200 km range.

Figures 6 and 7 illustrate some diameter-frequency relations that can be plotted from the tables. Diameter and distance bins are sometimes grouped for better counting statistics in the plots, but no data smoothing of any kind has been applied in either the tables or the figures. For those accustomed to power-law diameter-frequency relations, some of the curves should be astonishing. In Zone I (including Floras) there are just as many S-type objects of diameter 100 km as of diameter 20 km. The counting statistics are poor (5 - 6 objects) in each bin, but the aggregate effect is indisputable; the sampling is essentially complete to 20-km diameter and the bias correction makes hardly any contribution. In Zone II there is a genuine depletion of C-type objects at diameters near 60 km, or alternatively an excess of 100-km objects. Figure 8, for asteroids neither C nor S in the whole main belt, yields the closest approximation to a power-law distribution that can be found in the data.

							Z	ne ^a						
Diameter	Ρ	Н	Ι		Π	له ا	Ē	SC	П	=	-	LH	Ι	>
Range (km)	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.
15.9-19.9	-	2.0	1	(23)	0	x	0	x	0	×	0	×	0	×
20.0-25.0	-	2.0	7	(34)	2	(211)	0	X	0	×	0	X	0	×
25.1-31.6	0	0	4	18.7	-	(29)	0	X	1	(346)	0	×	0	×
31.7 - 39.8	1	1.5	5	12.5	5	40	1	1.25	П	(74)	2	(36)	-	(16)
39.9-50.0	0	0	ε	5.2	٢	26.4	0	0	4	(179)	ε	(18)	0	×
50.1 - 63.0	0	0	4	6.3	8	20.4	5	9.9	6	45	з	9.0	0	X
63.1-79.4	-	-	4	5.3	13	20.6	0	0	23	56	7	2	1	2.0
79.5-99.9	0	0	З	3.3	23	27.5	0	0	19	46	1	1	4	6.3
100 - 125	0	0	9	9	29	32.2	0	0	17	24.7	0	0	4	7.0
126-158	0	0	0	0	19	11	0	0	19	21.1	ю	б	4	4
159-199	0	0	0	0	4	4	0	0	12	12.4	0	0	1	1
200-250	0	0	-	-1	1	1	0	0	7	7	1	1	2	6
251-316	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ю	3	0	0	2	7
317 - 398	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
399–500	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	-	0	0	0	0
^a Although the I bias factor uni	Iora regicty. In the	on is sample Nysa fami	ed down to ly a single	o about 40 asteroid, 8	km for C 877 Walku	-type asteroute with biast	oids, only s factor u	a single ex nity, is prov	ample is fo	ound, objec classified C	ot 336 La	cadiera of c	liameter 6	9 km and

^bAsteroid I Ceres, a peculiar C-type of diameter 1025 km, is also located in Zone II.

Diameter-Frequency Results for Asteroids of Type ${\cal C}$

TABLE V

796

TABLE VI

Diameter-Frequency Results for Asteroids of Type S^a

							Z0	ne ^c						
Diameter ^b	ł	H	ц	ľ	Ι		Γ	Ι	E	SC	K	0	Ι	II
Range (km)	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.
12.6-15.8	0	x	5	26.0	5	23.7	1	(29)	0	×	0	x	0	x
15.9 - 19.9		2.0	б	6.0	-	2.5	0	0	2	4.5	1	4.0	0	Х
20.0-25.0	1	2.0	-		_	1.8	9	23.4	ю	6.8	ŝ	6.0	0	Х
25.1 - 31.6	0	0	_	_	0	0	11	29.1	٢	9.9	7	2	4	23.3
31.7-39.8	-	1.5	7	7	4	5.8	6	16.5		1.4	ŝ	ŝ	4	9.7
39.9-50.0	0	0	0	0	5	6.0	13	15.2	4	5.3	1	1	7	4.6
50.1-63.0	0	0	-	-	4	4.1	٢	8.1		1.25	0	0	7	9.8
63.1-79.4	-	1	_	_	4	4.1	12	12.7	_	1	0	0	5	6.1
79.5-99.9	0	0	0	0	9	6.0	7	7	П	1	0	0	8	8.3
100-125	0	0	0	0	4	4	9	9	0	0	0	0	1	1
126-158	0	0	0	0	ю	ŝ	ю	б	0	0	0	0	-	1
159 - 199	0	0	-	-	7	2	2	2	0	0	0	0	1	1
200 - 250	0	0	0	0	6	7	7	7	0	0	0	0	0	0
251-316	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
^a Entries in pare	intheses r	epresent re	sults corre	cted for in	completen	ess of the	numbered	population	i ii				i i	
bniant in the	and to be	at the second			1	F - 17 J								
DISTRICT OT DISTRICT	ALC LAKE	n each unit	UI 7-0 10	ourmon and	n loganuni	n of the al	ameter.							

^cNo S-type asteroids are identified in the Nysa or Themis families. A single S-type object, 692 Hippodamia of diameter 47 km, is identified in Zone IV; the associated bias factor is 1.57.

											Zo	ne										
Diameter	_	Hd	μ L i	J.	~	77	-			_	E	SC	×	0	T	H	F	н	Ξ		2	
Range (km)	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Corr.	Obs.	Соп.	Obs.	Corr.										
12.6-15.8	0	×	-	7.0	2	3.0	0	×	-	(29)	0	×	0	×	0	×	0	×	0	×	0	×
15.919.9	0	×	-	4.0	2	2	2	7.2	4	57	0	×	0	x	0	×	0	×	0	×	0	×
20.0-25.0	0	×	2	7	0	0	-	1.3	2	11.8	-	2.3	0	×	0	×	-	×	-	(35)	0	×
25.1-31.6	-	2.0	0	0	0	0	-	1.6	4	14.6	4	8.1	e	10.0	7	10.7	e	10.7	ŝ	(84)	-	(10)
31.7-39.8	0	0	0	0	-	-	-	1.6	Э	7.6	e	4.8	ę	ę	7	2	S	7	S	30	-	(9)
39.9-50.0	0	0	2	2	0	0	2	2.1	5	6.8	7	2.6	-	_	0	0	7	0	7	16.9	0	×
50.1-63.0	0	0	-	-	0	0	-	1.1	7	8.3	-	1.2	-	1	-	-	ŝ	-	ŝ	5.7	ŝ	5.1
63.1-79.4	-	-	0	0	-	-	-	-	80	8.9	0	0	0	0	-	-	4	-	4	5.3	-	-
79.5-99.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	Г	0	0	-	-	0	0	7	7	7	2	7	2.5	0	0
100-125	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-	7	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	4	4.1	0	0
126-158	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-	7	2.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	4	4.4	0	0
159-199	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	7	0	7	7	0	0
200-250	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	0	_	-	0	0
^a Zone III also	contai	ns the unc	lassifiabl	e object 7	704 Intel	ramnia, o	f dia me te	r 338 km	and bias	factor un	ity.											

TABLE VII Diameter-Frequency Results for Asteroids of Unusual Type

TABLE VIII

	Asteroid	Туре	Diam. (km)	Asteroid	Туре	Diam. (km)
1	Ceres	С	1025	24 Themis	С	249
2	Pallas	U	583	3 Juno	S	249
4	Vesta	U	555	16 Psyche	M	249
10	Hygeia	С	443	13 Egeria	С	245
704	Interamnia	U	338	216 Kleopatra	CMEU	236?
511	Davida	С	335	165 Loreley	С	228
65	Cybele	С	311	19 Fortuna	С	226
52	Europa	С	291	7 Iris	S	222
451	Patientia	С	281	532 Herculina	S	219
31	Euphrosyne	С	270	250 Bettina	CMEU	211?
15	Eunomia	S	261	702 Alauda	CU	217
324	Bamberga	С	256	747 Winchester	С	208
107	Camilla	С	252	423 Diotima	С	209
87	Sylvia	CMEU	251?	386 Siegena	С	203
45	Eugenia	U	250	375 Ursula	С	200

The Largest Asteroids

Table IX lists the type mixing ratios as a function of distance, zones II and III being subdivided for this purpose. The diameter cutoff varies with distance, but is fixed within each zone. The S/total ratio as a function of distance, excluding the families, is plotted in Fig. 9. As noted by Zellner and Bowell (1977), the proportion of S objects drops smoothly outward through the main belt, the distribution being well described by an exponential decay with scale length 0.53 AU.

Figure 10 illustrates the fraction of asteroids not of S- or C-type as a function of distance. The data points scatter widely, and the distribution is either flat or gently sloped. Several people have called attention to an apparent excess of unusual asteroids in the region of several Kirkwood gaps near 2.9 AU. The effect is genuine, but it is of dubious statistical significance. In Zone IIIA we expect about four objects of unusual type with diameters >50 km; the observed number is seven with bias factors adding up to eight.

Apparently the high-inclination Phocaea group contains a broad representation of types, while the low-inclination Floras tend to have a relatively high proportion of R, M, and unclassifiable objects and are almost entirely lacking in C asteroids. It is difficult to be quantitative, however, since the sampling is poor for C asteroids smaller than 40 km and there are very few larger objects of any kind in either group. The Phocaeas are better compared with Zone I, for which the mean semimajor axis is nearly the same.



Fig. 6. Bias-corrected diameter-frequency relationship for S-type asteroids in Zone I plus Floras, in combined zones II and III, and for the whole main belt (including the families and other groups).



Fig. 7. Bias-corrected diameter-frequency relationships for C-type asteroids in zones I, II, and III, and for the whole main belt. Dashed lines represent results that are corrected for incompleteness of the numbered asteroid population.



Fig. 8. Bias-corrected diameter-frequency relation for asteroids of types other than S or C, for the whole main belt.



Fig. 9. Fraction of asteroids that are of Type S, as a function of semimajor axis, from Table IX. The dashed line is a least-squares fit and has slope corresponding to an exponential scale length of 0.53 AU.

TABLE IX

Zone ^a	Diameter	$\langle a \rangle$	Number	Bias-C	orrected I	Percentage
	Cutoff km		Observed	С	S	Other
FL	32	2.250	9	11:	56:	33:
I	32	2.381	89	47	43	10
II A	32	2.614	118	60	25	25
II B	32	2.759	93	70	22	8
III A	50	2.894	30	65	16	19
EOS	32	3.017	21	29	36	29
III B	50	3.029	43	80	12	8
TH	40	3.135	17	90	0:	10
III C	50	3.153	87	84	8	8
IV	63	3.445	19	96	0:	4:

Distributions of the Compositional Types Over Distance

^aZone II is subdivided at a = 2.705 AU, and Zone IV at a = 2.96 and 3.075 AU.



Fig. 10. Fraction of asteroids that are of types other than C or S, as a function of semimajor axis. The statistics are poor for the nearest and most distant zones. The dashed line is a weighted least-squares fit, and has slope corresponding to an exponential scale length of 0.96 AU.

TAXONOMY

For diameters > 40 km Zone I contains about 30 asteroids of Type S, 27 of Type C, and 7 of other types, while the Phocaeas contain one of each. Within limitations of the present counting statistics, it may be that both Floras and Phocaeas have type abundances that are "normal" for their distances.

Some of the families do show abundances that are strikingly at variance with the background population. Among the eight classified objects in the Nysa family, one is provisionally classified *CMEU* and the others are all apparently of the rare *E*-type. There are no *S* asteroids among 23 objects classified in the Themis family, and no *C* objects among 18 in the Koronis family. The physical content of these families and of others is discussed in the chapter by Gradie *et al.* In some cases, however, the bias analysis urges caution. In the Koronis family, *C* asteroids are less than 50% sampled down to the diameter of the largest *S* and *U* objects present.

The E asteroids are genuinely quite rare. Only two are positively identified, namely 44 Nysa of diameter 68 km and 64 Angelina (60 km). The bias analysis allows no unsampled objects of diameter > 50 km and albedo > 0.30 in the entire main belt. Among the ambiguously classified objects there are nine potential E asteroids of d > 50 km. If as many as three of them are indeed of Type E (against all expectations), the class still accounts for only 1% of the main-belt population. The R objects may be even more uncommon. They are less thoroughly inventoried because of their (comparatively) lower are unambiguously recognizable albedos. but they in UBV or spectrophotometric data alone, and there are almost certainly only three (349 Dembowska, 446 Aeternitas and 863 Benkoela) of diameter > 50 km. Bowell et al. (1978) have noted the extreme rarity of objects with optical properties like Vesta. We who look for source bodies for the high-albedo types of meteorites have not many candidates to choose from.

IV. DISCUSSION

For the fainter asteroids the classification data are generally of poorer quality, and several of the classification parameters are likely to be missing. Thus we may feel some concern over the statistical quality of the type assignments, and of the resulting bias analysis, as we compare nearer and larger asteroids with smaller and more distant ones. At least three factors are involved: First, noise in the classification data for the fainter objects tends to depopulate the C- and S-types and thereby leads to an excess of objects designated U. Secondly, as noted above, well-observed asteroids are more likely to be recognized as unusual than the ones observed in only one or two parameters. Finally, there are the uncertainties associated with the incompleteness correction. The first and second perturbations work in opposite directions, while the third is unpredictable.

That serious problems of this nature are unlikely can be demonstrated in several ways. Consider Fig. 11 for the diameter-frequency distribution of S



Fig. 11. Bias-corrected diameter-frequency relation for S-type asteroids in Zone I. The upper line is from the standard bias model in Table VI. The bottom line is from a separate analysis excluding objects classified on the basis of a single kind of data with unit observational weight.

asteroids in Zone I. The upper curve is plotted from Table VI, while the lower curve is from a completely different bias model, based on a limited data set for which all objects classified on the basis of weight-one data of any single kind are excluded. The second model suffers from enhanced counting noise, but there are no significant differences in the results.

Also consider Table X, which gives type abundance ratios for the whole main belt as a function of diameter. There is a genuine excess of unusual types among the very largest asteroids, but the number of unusual objects in question is only five. There also appears to be a slight excess of unusual objects at the smallest diameters; the effect may be genuine or it may be an artifact of noise in the classification data. Nevertheless we may feel rather confident in describing the main-belt population as 75% of Type C, 15% of Type S, and 10% of other types, with no belt-wide dependence of the abundance ratios on diameter.

Concerning future observations, we should keep in mind all the uncertainties noted above and remember that we have confident, unambiguous classifications for hardly more than 200 asteroids. The

TABLE X

Diameter	Number	Pe	rcentage of Ty	pe
		С	S	Other
> 200 Km	30	70	13	17
>158 Km	58	76	14	10
>100 Km	195	75	15	10
>63 Km	463	73	17	10
> 32 Km	1100:	72	15	13

Type Frequencies for the Whole Main Belt

inhomogeneity of the data is particularly exasperating, and limits the use of powerful statistical techniques such as cluster analysis (e.g., Pike 1978). The new eight-color survey (Gradie *et al.* 1978) is intended to provide homogeneous spectroscopic data in the $0.33 - 1.05 \mu m$ range for a thousand minor planets. The IRAS satellite (see the chapter by Morrison and Niehof) will provide thermal-radiometric data for a very large number of minor planets but the results will be poorly interpretable unless the program is supported by vigorous groundbased work.

The outstanding problem for understanding the asteroid population is its mixed complexion: objects of grossly different surface mineralogy are found side by side. Either (1) the asteroids formed that way; or (2) the types evolved one into another by processes that are not well-behaved functions of diameter and heliocentric distance; or (3) the distinct types were formed in various parts of the solar system and subsequently relocated in the main belt; or else (4) we are being deceived by the presence or absence of superficial coatings on what are really very similar bodies. The fourth possibility can be rejected on several grounds, one of which is the evidence from the families. The third mechanism may provide the correct explanation for some of the rarer types of asteroids. Looking at the remarkably smooth curve displayed in Fig. 9, however, I have difficulty believing that the relocation, if any, of the dominant C- and S-types was by purely gravitational means. Surely the foreign objects would tend to pile up at a few discrete resonance points. For the same reason, I no longer believe that the general decrease of S-types with distance can be attributed to essentially stochastic effects such as the collisional break-up of a few large parent bodies. The smooth exponential decay is instead suggestive of diffusion under viscous drag forces. Perhaps the C objects were formed at greater distances and diffused inward during the early phases of the solar system. Still it is hard to see how they could cross the Kirkwood gaps unless the process was very rapid or unless Jupiter was not yet formed. We are not far from a good description of the main-belt

population; we may yet be some distance, however, from an understanding of its origins.

Acknowledgments. This work is supported by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1978. Most stony meteorites come from the asteroid belt. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp 57-74.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of Asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Chapman, C. R. 1973. Mineralogy of the asteroid belt and relationships to meteorites (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 5: 388.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent-bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1975. Surface properties of asteroids: A synthesis of polarimetry, radiometry, and spectrophotometry. *Icarus* 25: 104-130.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. Ph. D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1977. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations and cosmochemical implications. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII, (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 113-143.
- Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations from reflectance spectra. Space Sci. Rev. 21: 555: 628.
- Gradie, J.; Tedesco, E.; and Zellner, B. 1978. A photometric system for faint asteroids (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 10: 594.
- McCord, T. B., and Chapman, C. R. 1975. Asteroids: Spectral reflectance and color characteristics. Astrophys. J. 195: 553-562.
- McCord, T. B., and Gaffey, M. J. 1974. Asteroids: Surface compositions from reflection spectroscopy. Science 186: 352-355.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Pike, R. J. 1978. Statistical classification of asteroids from surface properties. Lunar Science IX. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 901-903.
- van Houten, C. J.; van Houten-Groeneveld, I.; Herget, P.; and Gehrels, T. 1970. The Palomar-Leiden survey of faint minor planets. Astron. Astrophys. Suppl. 2: 339-448.
- Zellner, B. 1973. Polarimetric albedos of asteroids (abstract). Bull Amer. Astron. Soc. 5: 388.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites: Interrelations, Evolution, and Origins, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. Toledo Press), pp. 185-197.
- Zellner, B.; Leake, M.; Morrison, D.; and Williams, J. G. 1977. The E asteroids and the origin of the enstatite achondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1759-1767.

PART VI Evolution

NON-EQUILIBRIUM EFFECTS ON THE CHEMISTRY OF NEBULAR CONDENSATES: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PLANETS AND ASTEROIDS

MILTON BLANDER Argonne National Laboratory

Kinetic effects, for example nucleation constraints and slow reactions, should have been important in nebular condensation. Consideration of these effects leads to the prediction of pressure-dependent compositions and physical properties of nebular condensates which is consistent with (1) the differences between different classes of chondritic meteorites, (2) some of the differences between planets, and (3) the presence of oxidized iron on the moon and in the eucrite parent body (presumably an asteroid) despite the low abundances of volatiles. Diffusion effects appear to be important for understanding oxygen isotope anomalies in refractory inclusions in Allende. The consideration of kinetic effects leads to more information concerning nebular processes than if equilibrium is assumed.

Chondritic meteorites appear to be composed of relatively primitive materials which condensed from a nebula and which last crystallized about 4.6 billion years ago (see, also, the chapter by Kerridge and Bunch). Consequently, they should provide our most important clues on the origins of condensed matter in the solar system. A large number of observations have been made of compositional, textural and mineralogical disequilibrium in chondrites. For example, we have: (a) compositional gradients within individual crystals in Type 3 chondrites; (b) disequilibrium between chondrules and the matrix of ordinary and carbonaceous chondrites; (c) silicon dissolved in metal in

M. BLANDER

enstatite chondrites; (d) nonequilibrated oxygen isotopes in refractory inclusions in carbonaceous chondrites; (e) polymict meteorites in which different portions of a single rock and even different chondrules differ in composition, mineralogy and texture; (f) glass; and (g) assemblages which are out of equilibrium - such as MgS+FeSiO₃ dissolved in enstatite (MgSiO₃); diopside (CaMgSi₂O₆)+gehlenite (Ca₂Al₂SiO₇); and Fe₃O₄ + low Fe⁺⁺ silicates. Even such an abbreviated list of observations of departures from equilibrium provides support for the idea that nonequilibrium effects have been important in the formation of meteorites. Despite these observations, there have been few systematic studies of the influence of kinetic factors on the formation of chondrites. In this chapter we will examine some of the kinetic factors that one would expect to be important in the formation and accretion of primordial condensates from a nebula. We will show that the influence of these factors on composition, mineralogy and texture can be great and that most of the major properties of chondrites can be explained if these factors were important. The implications for the planets and asteroids follow from the conclusion that the chemical and physical properties of condensates from a gas of a given composition are a function of the pressure. Consequently, one would expect different materials to have condensed in different parts of a nebula, with departures from equilibrium tending to be greater at lower nebular pressure.

I. KINETIC INFLUENCES ON NEBULAR CONDENSATES

From known physico-chemical concepts one may deduce some of the kinetic factors which may have been important in the formation of nebular condensates. Perhaps the most important influences on condensation processes are related to barriers to the nucleation of certain phases. Nucleation constraints on condensation and on crystallization from a liquid lead to the formation of metastable phases and to departures of composition, mineralogy and texture from those expected at equilibrium. Kinetic constraints may also arise because of slow reactions of solid phases. Such reactions should be especially important for chain and network silicates, e.g., pyroxenes. Slow diffusion in, or between, mineral phases can also help to maintain disequilibrium already present in chondritic precursors. Below we will discuss some of these kinetic factors. Misconceptions concerning nucleation exist because it is a relatively unfamiliar subject to most physical scientists. Consequently, the discussion will emphasize nucleation constraints and especially those aspects of nucleation kinetics which are little understood.

Blander and Katz (1967) and Blander and Abdel-Gawad (1969) were the first to consider the influence of nucleation constraints on nebular condensation and accretion. From nucleation theory one predicts that all vapors supersaturate before they can condense, with the supersaturation being greatest for materials having high surface tensions (surface free energies for solids) and which tend to nucleate homogeneously. The fundamental equation for homogeneous nucleation of a pure substance such as iron is (Becker and Döring 1935; Katz and Blander 1973):

$$J = 4.5 \times 10^{33} \left(\frac{p}{T}\right) \left(\frac{oM}{d}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \exp\left[\frac{-17.56M^2 \sigma^3}{d^2 T^3 (\ln S)^2}\right]$$
(1)

where J is the number of nuclei formed per cm^3 per second; p is the partial pressure of condensing species (atm); σ is the surface tension (ergs cm⁻²); M is the molecular weight (gm/mole); T is temperature; d is the density (gm) cm^{-3}); S which is always greater than unity, is the critical supersaturation ratio (p/p_e) for some value of J and p_e ; and p_e is the equilibrium vapor pressure of the condensing species. Iron has an extremely high surface tension $(\sim 1800 \text{ ergs cm}^{-2} \text{ for the liquid and higher for the solid) and from Eq. (1)}$ one calculates high supersaturations for iron (or iron-nickel alloys) even for the long time scales one considers for the process of condensation in a nebula. This arises from the fact that the exponential term in Eq. (1) is large ($\sim e^{-50}$ for cosmic time scales) so that large changes in J and in the time scale are made with only a relatively small change in supersaturation ratio. For example, a change in the critical supersaturation ratio from 1000 to 100 corresponds to a change in J and in the time scale, of about 27 orders of magnitude and a change from 1000 to 250 corresponds to a change in J, and time scale, of $\sim 10^{12}$. Thus nucleation barriers should be important no matter what the time scale may be. The relatively small shift in supersaturation ratios, S, for very large changes in time scale, J, means that any given large supersaturation will occur at somewhat lower temperatures, or nebular pressures, when the time scale is shifted from, let us say years to billions of years.

A generally held misconception concerning the nucleation of condensates is that nuclear and cosmic radiation and the consequent ionization should remove nucleation barriers completely. This misconception arises because of general familiarity with cloud chambers, that are filled with water vapor, for the detection of radiation ionization. However, it is known that even for a dipolar material such as water, ions merely lower the nucleation barrier and do not eliminate it. For nonpolar materials it has been shown experimentally that the influence of radiation is negligibly small (Katz 1975, personal communication). Consequently, the influence of ionizing radiation on the condensation of iron is probably negligible.

A real influence on nucleation barriers arises because of the tendency for the co-condensation of oxides, including silicates, with metal. Preformed dust can provide sites for the heterogeneous nucleation of metals. For heterogeneous nucleation, the prefactor in Eq. (1) is smaller and the exponent is multiplied by a quantity $\phi(\theta)$ which is a function of the wetting angle. Because the surface tension of iron ($\geq 1800 \text{ ergs cm}^{-2}$) is very much

M. BLANDER

higher than those for oxides (300-600 ergs cm⁻²), the function ϕ can be shown to differ little from unity and, because of the smaller prefactor for heterogeneous nucleation, the rate of heterogeneous nucleation can be shown to differ little from, or even be smaller than, the rate of homogeneous nucleation (Dunning 1969; Anders 1969). Consequently, the presence of "dust," if its surface free energy is not large, will not catalyze the nucleation of metallic iron, or iron-nickel alloys.

Superimposed on these considerations is an even more important thermodynamic effect which leads to the coating and isolation of the metal by oxides or silicates. From the thermodynamics of surfaces one deduces that low surface tension materials, e.g. silicates, should coat high surface tension materials, e.g. iron-nickel alloys. Consequently, since oxides including silicates tend to co-condense with iron-nickel alloys in the nebula, even if metal is nucleated in the nebula, it will become coated. The metal surface will then be isolated from the nebula and will not be a nucleation site for further condensation of metal. Thus a "solar-type" nebula is an ideal place in which to expect large nucleation barriers to the condensation of metals.

If for the sake of simplicity we look only at five of the major nebular elements, H, O, Si, Mg and Fe, we can gain further insights into yet other kinetic constraints. The possible reactions of these five elements are:

$$Fe(g) \rightarrow Fe(s)$$
 (2)

$$2Mg + SiO + 3H_2O \rightarrow Mg_2SiO_4(s) + 3H_2$$
(3)

$$Mg + SiO + 2H_2O \rightarrow MgSiO_3(s) + 2H_2$$
(4)

$$Mg_2SiO_4(s) + SiO + H_2O \rightarrow 2MgSiO_3(s) + H_2$$
(5)

$$Fe + H_2O \rightarrow FeO(s) + H_2 \tag{6}$$

$$3Fe + 4H_2O \rightarrow Fe_3O_4(s) + 4H_2 \tag{7}$$

 $2Fe + SiO + 3H_2O \rightarrow Fe_2SiO_4$ (pure solid or solid soln.)

$$+3H_2$$
 (8)

$$2Fe(s) + 2MgSiO_3(s) + 2H_2O \rightarrow Fe_2SiO_4(ss) + Mg_2SiO_4(ss) + 2H_2 \quad (9)$$

At equilibrium, in a nebula in the pressure range usually considered $(10^{-6} \cdot 1 \text{ atm})$, reactions (2) and (3) occur at relatively high temperatures followed by Reaction (5). After essentially all Mg and SiO has condensed or reacted according to these reactions, Reaction (9) will occur to form oxidized iron in solid solution. Fe₃O₄ can form only at very low temperatures. Reactions (5) and (9) are solid-solid reactions involving the formation or decomposition of enstatite which is a chain silicate (pyroxene). One expects such reactions to be very sluggish even at moderately high temperatures. We have examined similar reactions in E(5,6) chondrites such as, for example:

Si(in metal)+2FeSiO₃(in solid soln. in enstatite)+3Mg₂SiO₄

\rightarrow 2Fe(in Fe-Ni alloy)+6MgSiO₃.

From known thermodynamic data on silicon alloys (Sakao and Elliott 1975) and silicates, and compositional data on enstatite chondrites, we calculate that such reactions froze in at $\sim 1300\text{-}1400$ K. Since from known experiments the slow step can be shown to be related to the formation or decomposition of the pyroxene, this range of temperatures is probably a reasonable guess for the freezing in of reactions (5) and (9). For our calculations we have chosen 1350 K.

We have performed calculations on the condensation of Mg, Si, Fe, and O from a nebular gas with relative compositions given by Cameron (1973) over a wide range of nebular pressures using a computer program of Gordon and McBride (1971). We find similarities between our condensation results and different chondritic types if we impose constraints deduced from nucleation theory on Reaction (2) and a constraint at 1350 K on reactions (5) and (9). We find that enstatite chondrite-like materials appear to form at high nebular pressures $(10^{-1} \cdot 10^{-2} \text{ atm})$, ordinary chondrites near 10^{-3} atm, and carbonaceous chondrites at low nebular pressures ($\leq 10^{-4}$ atm). Schematically, the condensates in these pressure ranges are given in Table I. We see that at high pressures (labeled enstatite chondrites) the condensation of metal is blocked, forsterite is condensed and conversion to enstatite begins before metallic iron starts to condense. Because all this happens at temperatures >1350 K the assemblage can appear to be at or close to equilibrium with the nebula. Near 10^{-3} atm (ordinary chondrites) the condensation of metallic iron is blocked, forsterite is condensed and only partly converted to enstatite before Reaction (5) is frozen in. When iron becomes sufficiently supersaturated it reacts with the SiO in the gas according to Reaction (8) to form Fe_2SiO_4 in some form. As the nebula cools further any iron still in the nebular gas will ultimately condense as metal. At low pressures ($\leq 10^{-4}$ atm) the condensation of metal and the conversion of forsterite to enstatite are essentially completely blocked. The iron then will tend to react following reactions (7) and (8) to form Fe_2SiO_4 or Fe_3O_4 at temperatures which are much higher than one would calculate at equilibrium. The possibility of the formation of FeO by Reaction (6), as indicated in our calculations, has never been considered. Under conditions where metal ultimately nucleates, FeO will disproportionate according to the reaction

$$4\text{FeO}(s) \neq \text{Fe} + \text{Fe}_3 O_4(s) . \tag{10}$$

Fuchs (Blander and Fuchs 1975) has observed many associations currently consisting of magnetite with a lesser amount of metal on one surface of the magnetite, which could have been FeO originally. However, such associations

I	
Е	
B	
Ţ	

Sequence
Condensation
f Calculated
presentation of
Schematic Re

T (K)	Enstatite Ch	iondrites	Ordinary Cho	ondrites	Carbonaceous Ch	hondrites
	Blocked	Formed	Blocked	Formed	Blocked	Formed
1600	Fe					
		Mg ₂ SiO ₄	Ľ	Mg ₂ SiO ₄		Mg ₂ SiO ₄
		MgSiO ₃	McGO	MgSiO ₄	Fe	
		ГС	INE OIO3	"Fe ₂ SiO ₄ "	MgSiO ₃	(Fe. SiO,
				Fe		FeO
						(Fe ₃ O ₄
006						Fe

could have been formed by other mechanisms. In any case the mineralogy calculated in Table I corresponds to that found in the classes of chondrites indicated. Thus, with the imposition of only two kinetic constraints we can rationalize the formation of different chondrite classes. The most important result is that the *composition of condensates is a function of nebular pressure.*

Yet another result of nucleation constraints must be considered. Surface free energies of solids are greater than those for liquids so that the barriers for the nucleation of solids are much greater than those for liquids. Consequently one would expect the formation of metastable supercooled liquid condensates, in a manner analogous to the formation of liquid water in clouds down to -40° C. Metastable silicates were investigated by Blander *et al.* (1976) and appeared to be capable of remaining metastable down to temperatures as low as 1300 K.

This lowest temperature for chondrule crystallization is close to that where reactions to form enstatite freeze in. The apparent freezing in of reactions which form pyroxenes might reflect the blockage of the full condensation of SiO₂ into a metastable liquid after that liquid has crystallized. If most solid reactions are blocked but dissolution of condensates into liquids is not blocked, then the crystallization of different and independent droplets at different temperatures will lead to the different mineralogies and the different Mg/Si ratios found in the various chondrules in the same chondrite. A similar blockage of solid-solid reactions could have been the reason for compositional differences found among calcium-aluminum-rich inclusions (CAI's) in the Allende meteorite. Thus the variety of compositions and textures of chondrules and CAI's could be readily produced by this mechanism.

Deeply supercooled metastable droplets which crystallize at different temperatures should produce a variety of textures and forms which resemble meteoritic chondrules. Thus chondrules were probably crystallized from metastable liquids and the large variety of observed chondrule textures probably reflects, at least in part, differences in the degree of supercooling at the time crystallization is initiated (Blander *et al.* 1976).

Thus far we have not considered refractory elements such as Ca and Al which are among the first condensates expected from a solar nebula (Lord 1965). The first detailed calculation of equilibrium refractory condensates was made by Grossman (1972) using abundances given by Cameron (1968). Blander and Fuchs (1975) have recalculated these equilibrium condensates at 10^{-3} atm to take into account phases not considered by Grossman. Cameron's 1968 abundances were used for direct comparison with Grossman's results; the change to more recent abundances does not lead to significant differences. The results are given in Table II. The temperatures given are temperatures of first formation. The major influence of moderate changes in nebular pressure is to shift the temperatures with a general
TABLE II

Phase Т Corundum (Al_2O_3) 1775 Hibonite $(CaAl_{12}O_{19})$ 1765^a CaAl₄O₇ 1735^a Perovskite ($CaTiO_3$) 1647 Gehlenite $(Ca_2 Al_2 SiO_7)$ 1625 Spinel $(MgAl_2O_4)$ 1513 Metallic iron-nickel (Fe-Ni) ~1473 Diopside $(CaMgSi_2O_6)$ 1450

Condensation from a Nebula at 10^{-3} Atm

^aPhases not considered by Grossman (1972).

tendency for the oxides, including silicates, to form in the same order. The uncertainty in the data on hibonite is great enough so that it could be the first phase that tends to form.

If one imposes nucleation constraints on the formation of solids and, as predicted by nucleation considerations, if one forms instead a metastable liquid phase, that liquid phase tends to form at about 1740 K and consists almost completely of a CaO-Al₂O₃ solution close to the hibonite composition. As the temperature drops, the CaO and SiO₂ contents increase followed by a significant increase in the MgO content of the melt. It has been shown experimentally that metastable liquids of such compositions can persist and form glasses readily on a laboratory time scale (Blander *et al.* 1976; Blander and Fuchs 1975). Consequently one would expect that such metastable liquids can form and supercool considerably in the nebula. The textures and mineral relationships of materials crystallized from such metastable liquids should differ considerably from those of equilibrium condensates.

Refractory condensates (CAI's) have been observed in carbonaceous meteorites, as well as in some ordinary chondrites. A careful investigation has shown that the CAI's in the Allende meteorite (C3) appear to have formed a liquid or a glass (Blander and Fuchs 1975) and could not be an agglomeration of solid condensates. Some of the evidence for this is:

- 1. the spherical and ovoid shapes of some CAI's;
- the highly refractory minerals (hibonite, perovskite) rimming some CAI's;
- 3. textures characteristic of crystallization from a melt;
- 4. minerals which are completely enclosed by more refractory minerals;
- 5. glass, and fine grained grossular stringers;
- 6. mineral relationships generally as expected from a liquid to solid

transformation;

7. spinel sprinkled about in all minerals both more and less refractory than spinel, i.e., spinel appears to have crystallized before most of the major minerals.

Despite statements and interpretations of ambiguous observations in the literature to the contrary (e.g., Grossman *et al.* 1975), the evidence favors a liquid origin for CAI's in C3 chondrites. At lower pressures, i.e. where we believe C1 or C2 chondrite precursors formed, similar materials might, condense to crystalline solids directly.

If another important element, sulfur, is considered, further and independent evidence is obtained which correlates each class of chondrites with a particular range of pressure. At equilibrium, metallic iron-nickel alloys condense before they are converted to FeS at about 680 K by the reaction

$$Fe + H_2S \rightarrow FeS + H_2$$
. (11)

If the metal phase does not nucleate and Fe supersaturates in the nebula, then Reaction (11) occurs at much higher temperatures than at equilibrium (Blander 1971); how much higher is a function of pressure. Above $10^{-2.8}$ atm, where we believe enstatite chondrites form, the temperature is above the eutectic temperature of the Fe-FeS system and direct condensation to a liquid is possible. Below $10^{-2.8}$ atm where e.g., ordinary chondrites form, only solids form. Many of the differences in mineralogy and chemistry between the enstatite and ordinary chondrites are consistent with this predicted difference in the mode of condensation. For example, the activity coefficients of the sulfides of chalcophile elements should be much smaller in liquid FeS than in solid and one would expect the co-condensation of other chalcophiles (Zn, Cd, etc.) with the liquid. This prediction is consistent with the fact that chalcophile elements are generally more abundant in enstatite chondrites than in ordinary chondrites.

If the process of accretion of CAI's and/or chondrules with later condensates occurs simultaneously with condensation, most of the properties of chondrites can be explained, such as the correlation of volatiles and of mineral equilibration with "metamorphic" grade, as well as the properties of polymict chondrites.

The major conclusion is that if one takes kinetic constraints into account, chondrites appear to have formed in a far simpler manner and with fewer *ad hoc* assumptions than is postulated in other theories and that the chemistry of nebular condensates depends on pressure.

II. OXYGEN ISOTOPE ANOMALIES

Recent observations of isotope anomalies in CAI's (e.g., Clayton et al. 1977; Wasserburg et al. 1977; Clayton and Mayeda 1977) have led to

M. BLANDER

speculations concerning the mechanical mixing of solids from the solar nebula with materials injected into the nebula from a supernova (Clayton *et al* 1977). If correct, these speculations would have important implications concerning planets and asteroids. However, such a hypothesis is not consistent with the evidence that the CAI's have been liquid. To explain the observations of oxygen isotope anomalies of once molten CAI's in which separated minerals from one CAI have different anomalies, the entire CAI must have been strongly anomalous. Consequently, if the source of the anomaly was a supernova, one must find a mechanism for transporting not just a few grains but whole CAI's, many of which are millimeters in size, from a supernova into the solar nebula. This appears unlikely.

The measurements of Clayton *et al.* (1977) are plotted in Fig. 1. These include measurements of individual CAI's in C2, C3 and C4 chondrites as well as of separated minerals of individual CAI's in Allende. Some minerals, such as pyroxenes, were shown to have much larger anomalies than melilites. A line through the experimental points has a slope of about 0.94. The original model of Clayton *et al.* involved the mixing of solids containing essentially



Fig. 1. Oxygen isotope anomalies in carbonaceous chondrites. The points are from Clayton *et al.* (1977); SMOW \equiv Standard Mean Ocean Water. The dashed line represents a model for the mechanical mixing of ¹⁶O-rich solids with nebular materials having "normal" oxygen isotopic composition. The solid line was calculated from Eq. (12) with δ^{17} and δ^{18} normalized to "normal" isotopic composition i.e., in "normal" material, $\delta^{17} = \delta^{18} = 0$, in Eq. (12).

only ¹⁶O with solids containing normal abundances of ¹⁷O and ¹⁸O. However, such a model would lead to a slope of unity for a plot such as in Fig. 1. The data are not consistent with this model, which predicts anomalies along the dashed line in Fig. 1.

A simple diffusion model (Blander and Fuchs 1975) leads to an explanation of the oxygen isotope anomalies. If an ¹⁶O-rich CAI which had already crystallized was transferred to a region containing normal abundances of ¹⁷O and ¹⁸O, each of the mineral phases in a given inclusion would tend to equilibrate with the normal oxygen by diffusion. The equilibration is a function of the diffusion coefficient divided by the square of the crystal size (D/a^2) . There are two influences on the diffusion coefficients. One is the isotope effect such that ¹⁷O diffuses faster than ¹⁸O with a maximum ratio of $(18/17)^{\frac{1}{2}} = 1.03$. The ratio can be less than but never greater than this value. The second influence depends on differences in diffusion coefficients for oxygen in chain silicates such as pyroxenes. From this model one obtains a relation between δ^{17} and δ^{18} for the maximum isotope effect

$$\delta^{17} = 0.825 (\delta^{18})^{1.03} \tag{12}$$

where δ^{17} and δ^{18} are properly normalized. The solid line in Fig. 1 was calculated from Eq. (12) and appears to fit the data very well. If the isotope effect on oxygen diffusion is less than the maximum, the fit could be improved even further. The diffusion model can be seen to be consistent with both a liquid origin and with the observed oxygen isotope anomalies. This conclusion was also supported by the observations of Wasserburg *et al.* (1977).

If a source of anomalous CAI solids in a supernova is unlikely, then what are their origins? One possibility requires a layered, or otherwise inhomogeneous, nebula with condensation of CAI precursors at high temperature in an outer ¹⁶O-rich region, followed by transfer (e.g., by convective and/or gravitational forces) to an inner region containing "normal" oxygen isotopes. Future observations on isotope anomalies should help to further test for such possibilities and may help to unravel details of the structure and compositions of the nebular sources of the planets and asteroids.

III. IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PLANETS AND ASTEROIDS

The most important implications of our work for the planets and asteroids arise from the dependence of the chemistry of condensates on nebular pressure. The differences between the high metal content of the innermost planets, Mercury, Venus and Earth, and the lesser metal content of the moon and Mars, with small cores, if any, are consistent with their origins at different nebular pressures, with the metal-rich planets forming at higher pressures $(>10^{-3})$ than the metal-poor bodies, Mars and the moon.

In addition we can correlate the apparently mysterious combination of a low volatile content, the paucity of metal and the presence of oxidized iron on the moon and the eucrite parent body with our model (see the chapter by Drake in this book; Stolper *et al.* 1979). Such a combination cannot form at equilibrium with a nebula. With the imposition of nucleation constraints on the formation of metallic iron, oxidized iron forms at temperatures above those where volatiles, such as Na, for example, are essentially fully condensed.

Within the context of the model presented, one can not only make predictions concerning the possible compositions of condensates expected for different models for the formation and accretion of planets and asteroids, but one can also relate the chemistry of such bodies to a particular source region in the nebula. For example, if the model is correct, the moon and the eucrite parent body (presumably an asteroid, [see Drake's chapter]) are accreted from relatively high-temperature nebular condensates (>900 K at 10^{-3} atm) from a relatively low-pressure source ($\leq 10^{-3}$ atm). Mercury is largely an accretion of high-pressure condensates which might, at most, have a thin veneer of low-pressure condensates.

We gain much more information from studies of meteorites, planets and asteroids if nonequilibrium effects were important in the formation of the precursors of these bodies than if condensates were formed at equilibrium. This is true because these bodies preserve the thermodynamic tendencies of the source nebula as well as kinetic information. Although nonequilibrium effects make it much harder to study materials formed in the nebula, these effects should help us learn far more concerning our primordial origins.

Acknowledgments. This chapter was completed while the author was a Regents Lecturer at the University of California at Los Angeles. The hospitality of the University and especially of J. Wasson is gratefully acknowledged. This work was supported by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Andres, R. P. 1969. Homogeneous nucleation in a vapor. In Nucleation, ed. A. C. Zettlemoyer (New York: Marcel Dekker Inc.), pp. 69-108.
- Becker, R., and Döring, W. 1935. Kinetic treatment of nuclear formation in supersaturated vapors. Ann. Physik 24: 719-752.
- Blander, M. 1971. The constrained equilibrium theory: Sulphide phases in meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 35: 61-76.
- Blander, M., and Abdel-Gawad, M. 1969. The origin of meteorites and the constrained equilibrium condensation theory. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 33: 701-716.
- Blander, M., and Fuchs, L. H. 1975. Calcium-aluminum rich inclusions in the Allende meteorite: Evidence for a liquid origin. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 39: 1605-1619.

- Blander, M., and Katz, J. L. 1967. Condensation of primordial dust. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1025-1034.
- Blander, M.; Planner, H.; Keil, K.; Nelson, L. S.; and Richardson, N. L. 1976. The origin of chondrules: Experimental investigation of metastable liquids in the system Mg₂SiO₄-SiO₂. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 889-896.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1968. A new table of abundances of the elements in the solar system. In Origin and Distribution of the Elements, ed. L. H. Ahrens (London: Pergamon Press). pp. 125-143.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1973. Abundances of the elements in the solar system. Space Sci. Rev. 15: 121-146.
- Clayton, R. N., and Mayeda, T. K. 1977. Correlated oxygen and magnesium isotopes in Allende inclusions. I. Oxygen. Geophys. Res. Lett. 4: 295-298.
- Clayton, R. N.; Onuma, N.; Grossman, L.; and Mayeda, T. K. 1977. Distribution of the presolar component in Allende and other carbonaceous chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 34: 209-224.
- Dunning, W. J. 1969. General and theoretical introduction. In Nucleation, ed. A. C. Zettlemoyer (New York: Marcel Dekker Inc.), pp. 1-67.
- Gordon, S., and McBride, B. J. 1971. Computer program for calculation of complex chemical equilibrium compositions, rocket performance, incident and reflected shocks, and Chapman-Jouget detonations. (NASA SP-273, Washington, D. C.: U.S. Government Printing Office).
- Grossman, L. 1972. Condensation in the primitive solar nebula. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 36: 597-619.
- Grossman, L.; Fruland, R. M.; and McKay, D. S. 1975. Scanning electron microsopy of a pink inclusion from the Allende meteorite. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 2: 37-40.
- Katz, J. L., and Blander, M. 1973. Condensation and boiling: Corrections to homogeneous nucleation theory for non-ideal gases. J. Colloid Interf. Sci. 42: 496.
- Lord, III, H. C. 1965. Molecular equilibria and condensation in a solar nebula and cool stellar atmospheres. *Icarus* 4: 279-288.
- Sakao, H., and Elliott, J. F. 1975. Thermodynamics of dilute bcc Fe-Si alloys. *Met. Trans.* 6A: 1849-1851.
- Stolper, E.; McSween, Jr., H.; Hays, J. F. 1979. A petrogenetic model of the relationships among achondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 43: 589-602.
- Wasserburg, G. J.; Lee, T.; and Papanastassiou, D. A. 1977. Correlated O and Mg isotopic anomalies in Allende inclusions. II. Magnesium. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 4: 299-302.

PRIMORDIAL HEATING OF ASTEROIDAL PARENT BODIES

C. P. SONETT University of Arizona

and

R. T. REYNOLDS NASA Ames Research Center

Most meteorites show evidence of thermal processing either because of metamorphic changes or as a result of melting and differentiation. Proposed mechanisms for supplying this energy generally rely upon short-lived radioisotopes or electrical induction, though accretion is sometimes mentioned, and more exotic models have been discussed. Interest in isotopic heating has been heightened by the discovery of ²⁶Al in Allende inclusions and also by the proposal that a lunar core and dynamo resulted from the radioactive decay of superheavy elements during the early solar system. Electrical induction as a heat source can be scaled to a broad range of solar system conditions, but corroborative evidence for these conditions is inconclusive. The accretion mechanism is probably not viable for the asteroidal and meteorite parent bodies, because the high kinetic energy requirement is inconsistent with the formation of the objects and their regoliths in the presence of a weak gravitational field.

The study of the thermal evolution of asteroid parent bodies is subject to all the difficulties and uncertainties attendant upon studies of planetary thermal histories. There are at least three major additional impediments to the understanding of the origin and evolution of these bodies. Firstly, not only must a formative process be theoretically constructed to account for their existence (as is usual for any planetary body), but additional destructive processes and scenarios must also be hypothesized. This is necessary because the objects currently in existence are presumably only remnants of the original population. Secondly, although a great deal of quantitatively precise and accurate information is available regarding both meteorites and asteroids (all of which must somehow eventually be included within any comprehensive theoretical framework), the correspondence between the data and knowledge of conditions on any individual parent body is typically ambiguous, nonunique, and very model dependent. This would generally be true even if it were not for the following and third difficulty. In contrast to a single (albeit quite complex) evolutionary history of a given planetary body, here one deals with a bewildering multiplicity of objects having great differences possible in their physical parameters, spatial distributions and in the development of these quantities with time.

Today it is generally agreed among workers in the field of meteorites and its related cosmogony that the material of which the solar system is formed condensed over a wide range of temperatures (Grossman and Larimer 1974). Much of the siliceous and siderophilic materials have been melted and differentiated at high temperatures, but the presence of water, hydrated minerals, and of Pb and other nonaqueous volatiles in the meteorites shows the existence of a wide temperature range which was undoubtedly at least partially due to time variations of solar luminosity and to varying distance from the primordial sun. For a broad review see Anders (1971a,b).

Most of our information regarding the very early solar system comes from study of the physics and chemistry of meteorites. From a petrologic standpoint some of the outstanding features, not found in earth rocks, are the very existence of the irons, the stony-irons, and the ordinary chondrites. All of these objects show evidence of having been processed through high temperatures; it is known that the temperature extremes could not be due to entry into the earth's atmosphere, even though the neighboring gas temperature can rise to many thousands of degrees C. This is because the time for heat to flow into the meteorite is long compared to the flight time through the atmosphere (Lovering et al. 1960). More accurately, according to Lovering *et al.*, the rate of ablation stays in step with the inward flow of heat. Thus, for example, the 100°C isotherm is at a constant depth. The fiery beginning of meteorites was recognized from the earliest times when Chladni (see Wood 1968) first observed the igneous character of meteorites (Kerridge argues that even carbonaceous chondrites exhibit secondary thermal events; c.f. his chapter in this book).

It is a remarkable fact that the one or more major thermal events which took place in the early pre-history of the solar system after accumulation of parent objects remain(s) expressed in meteorites. Even the ordinary chondrites, which do not show obvious evidence of differentiation do exhibit metamorphism. Because meteorites are small on a planetary scale, they cannot retain heat for long. Therefore the thermal processing which many of them underwent must have taken place in parent objects of a size capable of accumulating and storing thermal energy.

Among the ordinary chondrites, at least among types 3-6, (Van Schmus and Wood 1967) an increasing degree of metamorphism is noted. The irons, stony-irons, (pallasites and mesosiderites), and the basaltic achondrites all appear to have been completely melted and differentiated. The one exception to this is the **fA-IB** group of irons which Wasson (1972) argues is of non-igneous origin because of the presence of undeformed olivine grains. (Metamorphism refers to chemical and/or physical modification below the solidus, while differentiation means separation during melt, i.e. above the solidus.) Another and highly controversial viewpoint holds that at least some of the irons arose from direct condensation from the vapor phase into the crystalline form (e.g. Bloch and Muller 1971). But it is difficult to understand, for example, how the giant Widmanstätten patterns such as those found in the Cape York meteorite could arise from the dissociation of Fe and/or Ni carbonyl. Since this does not seem to be the way that the irons evolved, and because parent objects are still required for the basaltic meteorites and stony-irons, this hypothesis does not aid in understanding their genesis.

In spite of the high temperatures commonly thought to be associated with the iron, stony-iron and basaltic meteorites, as noted earlier not all meteorites show the effects of strong heating. The carbonaceous chondrites, which contain magnetite, imply a peak temperature of about 400°C, since this mineral becomes unstable at higher temperature. Also any simple model of parent body heating does not account for the formation of the chondrules. At least some of these appear to have cooled rapidly, on a time scale of minutes, some $10^{10} - 10^{13}$ times faster than the thermal relaxation time for an asteroidal or meteoritic parent object. This suggests a completely different means of heating these objects or their parent material.

As noted before, the attainment of temperature sufficient for metamorphism or differentiation requires that thermal energy be accumulated and stored for an extended period of time, a process which cannot take place in small, meteoritic-sized objects. This implies storage of the meteorites within parent objects. It is not known with certainty whether the asteroids and the meteorites are derived from common parents, but much of the research today is based at least tacitly upon this assumption. Asteroidal spectrophotometry suggests a range of surface types corresponding to the meteorites, but a final answer to the relationship of asteroids and meteorites probably will have to await the direct recovery of asteroidal material by space flight.

The earliest view on the source of energy required for thermal

modification were based upon the long-lived radionuclides, i.e. those with half lives measured in large fractions or multiples of aeons. The "great debate" of the 1950's involved various protagonists and antagonists and centered on the age of meteorites and their thermal processing. At this time Kuiper (1954) proposed that the solar system originated some 5×10^9 yr ago; this included the idea that thermally insulated objects (those with extremely long thermal relaxation times) were formed then, and that episodic melting, yielding the basaltic meteorites, took place some 5×10^8 yr later due to the presence of the long-lived isotopes ⁴⁰K, ²³Th, ²³⁵U and ²³⁸U, the half life of the latter being on the order of the age of the solar system itself. With the first radiometric determination of the great antiquity of meteorites (Patterson 1955; Schumacher 1956) it became evident that the long-lived nuclides could not provide sufficient heat in a reasonable time period between the accumulation of the body and its subsequent cooling to a temperature low enough to set radiometric "clocks". An additional, now historical, difficulty concerning Kuiper's (1954) proposal was the existence of chondrites which appeared thermally unaltered (Urey 1956). Today we know these to have been, in most cases, altered thermally, but their metamorphism was apparently not generally recognized at the time.

As a means of estimating the ages of the elements, Brown (1947) suggested the presence of ubiquitous relict daughters of now extinct (fossil) radioisotopes throughout the solar system. In recognition of the difficulties with long-lived nuclides, Urey (1955) proposed such fossil nuclides as heat sources; in particular ²⁶Al was taken to be the most promising. Since then ²⁶Al has been the premier candidate fossil nuclide both because of its potential abundance and its ease of formation from ²⁶Mg. (The discovery of relict ²⁶Mg in Allende has greatly heightened interest in the fossil nuclide hypothesis.) Urey later abandoned the ²⁶Al hypothesis because its expected uniform distribution throughout the solar system (the principle of the homogeneous solar nebula) would have melted the moon very early, in conflict with his ideas on the genesis of that body (Urey 1958).

Both ²⁴⁴Pu (Kuroda *et al.* 1966) and ¹²⁹I (Reynolds 1960) have been inferred in meteorites from the trace xenon isotopes which are produced by the fission of ²⁴⁴Pu and the decay of ¹²⁹I. Additionally ²⁴⁴Pu fission tracks are observed in lunar whitlockite (Drozd *et al.* 1972). Although both isotopes are important in radiometric relative age determinations, the concentrations appear far too low to have provided a significant heat source in the early solar system.

A competing source of energy for the various meteoritic thermal episodes (and also perhaps for the moon and Mercury) is provided by electromagnetic induction, a process which can provide a powerful heating source under certain sets of conditions which could plausibly have existed in the protoplanetary nebula. A high level of inductive heating would result from either or both the interplanetary electric and magnetic fields if they were enhanced as would have been the case if the early sun were rapidly rotating and if the solar plasma flow at the time was increased by some 10^8 times over the present value. These conditions are representative of an early solar evolutionary phase similar to the present conditions for T Tauri stars (Sonett and Herbert 1977).

Several exotic schemes have been proposed for providing the energy for thermal processing of meteorites. These include the heat of reaction of condensed radicals (still a possibility for energizing cometary outbursts) (Urey and Donn 1956) and the collapse of large spherical masses (Urey 1963; Bainbridge 1962). All schemes for heating have strong links to the physics and chemistry of the early solar system. The significance of heating by radioisotopes requires their production and incorporation into parent objects prior to their decay to meaninglessly low levels. The high Z elements could have been produced in supernova explosions which might also have served as the collapse trigger for the solar system. An alternative means of production (but not r-process elements) would be some version of the Fowler, Greenstein and Hoyle "giant solar flare" model for the early sun (Fowler *et al.* 1962). Although certain aspects of this model, such as a neutron sea, are not supported by present data, the idea of intense solar activity is consistent with present views on the solar atmosphere.

I. HEAT FLOW

To a considerable degree our understanding of the interior of planets and of constraints upon the evolution of the early solar system depends upon the details of the heat transfer process within the planets and the radiation to space from their surfaces. The basic law governing the conductive flow of heat expresses the proportionality between the heat flux vector \mathbf{F} and the temperature gradient ∇T , i.e.

$$\mathbf{F} = -k\boldsymbol{\nabla}T \tag{1}$$

where the constant of proportionality k is called the thermal conductivity. For anisotropic media, k is a symmetric second order tensor, but for planetary calculations the medium is assumed isotropic and is taken to be a scalar, and in practice k = k(T).

The conservation theorem for heat flow (divergence theorem) is given by

$$\mathbf{F} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{d}S = (\, \nabla \cdot \mathbf{F}) \mathrm{d}V \tag{2}$$

where dS is the unit of surface area of the surface S enclosing a volume V, and **n** is the unit normal to the surface, positive outwards. If Q is the rate at which heat is being generated

$$QdV = \left(\rho c \ \frac{\partial T}{\partial t} + \nabla \cdot \mathbf{F}\right)dV \tag{3}$$

so that from Eq. (1) the differential question for heat flow is given by

$$\rho c = \frac{\partial T}{\partial t} = \nabla \cdot (k \nabla T) + Q \tag{4}$$

where ρ is the mass density and c the heat capacity here taken as c_p , the heat capacity at constant pressure. Commonly $k/\rho c_p = \kappa$ is called the thermal diffusivity.

For planets the initial condition at t = 0 is a prescribed distribution of temperature throughout the object, while the boundary condition equation,

$$k\frac{\partial T}{\partial t} + \sigma T^4 = 0 \tag{5}$$

is also specified. Solutions to Eq. (4) are given by Allan and Jacobs (1956), Carslaw and Jaeger (1959), Kopal (1969), Urey (1962) and many others. Application to the calculation of heat flow for parent objects is made by Fricker *et al.* (1970) as well as by Allan and Jacobs.

Although heat transport is usually assumed to depend upon lattice conductivity, corrections for radiative transport at very high temperatures are sometimes necessary. The total effective coefficient of thermal conductivity K is then of the form

$$K = k + \frac{16n^2 \sigma T^3}{3\epsilon} \tag{6}$$

where *n* is the refractive index, σ the Stefan-Boltzmann constant, and ϵ the opacity. Minear and Hubbard (unpublished) discuss in detail the effects of porosity upon estimates of heat flow. When material is porous, the lattice conductivity is reduced since contact between grains becomes poorer, and greater dependence exists upon the radiative losses (see the chapter by Wood in this book).

The loss of heat from a parent object competes with the accumulation of heat from the decay of radioisotopes (or from other sources). This is illustrated in the work of Allan and Jacobs (1956) who solve the heat flow equation, yielding

$$T_{c} = \frac{2J}{\nu} \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda t} - e^{-m^{2}\nu t} \frac{(-1)^{m}}{(\frac{\lambda}{\nu} - m^{2})}$$
(7)

where $T_c = T_c(t)$ is the central temperature and t is time, J is the initial rate of production of heat normalized by the product ρc , where ρ is the mass density and c the specific heat, λ is the decay constant; $\nu = \pi^2 \kappa / a^2$ where κ is



Fig. 1. The central temperature of planetary objects versus time, with $\nu = \pi^2 \kappa/a^2$ as the generalized parameter specifying the radius *a* and the thermal diffusivity κ . (Figure from Allan and Jacobs, 1956.)

the thermal diffusivity. A similar equation for the mean temperature is given by Allan and Jacobs. Equation (6) shows that the diffusivity and the heat production enter through exponentials. Calculation of the cooling of bodies of varying radius specified in normalized form by ν are shown in Fig. 1 for a single radioactive species with decay constant $\lambda = 5.5 \times 10^{-10} \text{ yr}^{-1}$. The effect of decreasing radius (and therefore higher heat radiation rate to space) is seen in these curves, where the lower cases correspond to the smaller radii. Increasing the diffusivity has the same effect as decreasing the radius, as noted in the expression $\nu = \pi^2 \kappa / a^2$.

The occurrence of convection in parent objects (provided that the stability constraints on convection are met) would be to further decrease the ability of the body to store heat, i.e. the effective rate of loss of heat would be increased. Thus Urey's early conviction that long-lived radioisotopes could not supply sufficient heat at a sufficient rate to both raise temperatures to melting and replace the heat loss from the surface, is confirmed.

Fricker *et al.* (1970) have also discussed at length the problem of cooling and the thermal histories of small, i.e. parent, objects. They include the effects of melting and differentiation, including movement of radioisotopes due to their instability to fit into the lattice structure of the iron phase. The initial temperature distribution, as expected, plays a central role in the subsequent evolution and is modeled by the assumption of various quantities of short-lived radioisotopes or electrical heating.

Detailed tabulations of the thermal conductivity of rocky matter are given

in Clark (1966). For many purposes a value of 0.2 cal/g °C for thermal conductivity is assumed. To this should be added a heat of fusion of about 100 cal/g if the material is carried through the melting point. From the standpoint of pressure this is generally ignorable for asteroidal-sized objects. For example, for Ceres (radius = 513 km; see TRIAD tables in this book) the central pressure is about 5.9 kbars (1 kbar (kilobar) = 10^3 bars = 10^9 dynes cm⁻²). At this pressure the change in melting point is only about 20 °C and need not be accounted for.

Thermal conduction has been considered to be the major heat transfer process, except in a molten region with a superadiabatic temperature gradient where fluid convection dominates. But it is now well established, for silicate bodies of the size of the moon or larger, that solid-state convection can be the dominant mechanism for the transport of energy within planetary interiors. Consolmagno and Lewis (1978) and Reynolds and Cassen (1979) have shown that solid-state convection ought to be important at relatively small-length scales (tens of kilometers) for bodies composed of ice.

The two parameters, whose values determine the stability of a body to solid-state convection, are the viscosity of the material and the size of the convecting region. Small silicate bodies are thus less likely to exhibit thermal instability than the objects discussed above, since the viscosity of silicates is much higher than that of ice and the thickness of the potential convecting layers is greatly restricted in size.

A simple calculation can illustrate this point. The relation expressing the stability of a self-gravitating sphere of fluid with uniform heat generation is given by the Rayleigh number R_a (see Schubart *et al.* 1969) where

$$R_a = \frac{\alpha \rho G \, Q r^6}{k \kappa \eta} \tag{8}$$

and the condition for instability requires that the Rayleigh number so calculated exceed a critical value $R_{a/cr}$ for a given configuration. For this case the critical Rayleigh number has been determined to be 5785. In Eq. (8) ρ is the density, α the coefficient of thermal expansion, r the radius, κ the thermal diffusivity, k the thermal conductivity, Q the heat production/unit volume, G the gravitational constant and η the kinematic viscosity.

In order to estimate the minimum radius of a sphere which will just become unstable $(R_a/R_{a]cr} - 1)$ we calculate the stability for an equilibrium temperature conduction profile which just reaches melting at the center of the body. Such a profile has a central temperature given by $T_c = T_s + Qr/6\kappa$ (Carslaw and Jaeger 1959), where T_c is the central temperature and T_s the surface temperature.

Using nominal values for the material parameters, $\alpha = 3 \times 10^{-5}$ cm⁻³, $\kappa = 4 \times 10^5$ erg cm⁻¹ sec⁻¹ deg⁻¹, $\rho = 3$ g cm⁻³, $\eta = 10^{22}$ cm² sec⁻¹ and for

 $T = (T_c - T_s) = 1200$ °C and $R_{a/cr} = 5785$, the radius at which the sphere becomes just unstable is 855 km. This result is relatively insensitive to variations of the material parameters since they enter into the calculations only as the fourth root of their numerical values. Although increased heat production rates can yield still steeper thermal profiles in the outer layers of a small body, the interior in this case will necessarily have a lower thermal gradient and for very high heat production rates melting will occur, reducing the thickness of any potential solid-state convecting layer.

The stability criterion is only weakly dependent upon the details of the shape of the temperature profile for a fixed ∇T (Cassen and Reynolds 1974). These considerations lead to the conclusion that solid-state convection would not significantly influence the thermal evolution of silicate bodies smaller than about 500 km in radius.

II. THE SOURCE OF HEAT

The homogeneous form of Eq. (4) permits us to determine the cooling time for a source-free planet, but usually the term Q representing the rate of generation of heat is nonzero, so that $Q \neq 0$ for r < a where a is the planetary radius. The limitations of accretional heating as a planetary heat source have been noted by several authors (e.g. Safronov 1969; Sonett et al. 1975). Accumulation of thermal energy by this means requires both high impact velocity and the blanketing of impact sites by some means so that heat is stored rather than reradiated. The former takes place either by fast accretion where the blanketing rate is higher than the loss rate, or by burial of the incoming object and its energy to a depth sufficient to assure its long-term retention. The importance of accretional energy as a means of producing metamorphism or melting is difficult to evaluate because of the uncertain time scale for accretion. The velocity distribution and the form of the accretion function have been studied by Weidenschilling (1974, 1976). Generally for objects as small as the moon, accretion as a source of strong heating, e.g. the magma ocean, is marginal except for very fast formation, and this is not in accord with most estimates of the formation time for the large objects which range upwards to 10⁸ yr.

Recent ideas on accretion at hypervelocity impact suggest that shock waves propagating to the deep interior can transport thermal energy to great depths, thus avoiding the problem of heat leaks and blanketing. These ideas are currently being intensively explored and it is too early to return a verdict (Kaula 1979). But for the smaller objects such as asteroidal and meteoritic parent objects, accretional heating in any form is likely to be an inefficient mechanism. Regoliths probably exist on these objects; they cannot form in the face of very high energy impacts (Housen *et al.* 1979; see their chapter). Such impacts would remove more material than they add since the gravity is weak. Thus the two requirements are in direct conflict. Even if accretional

TABLE I^a

Nuclides	Half Life (yr)	Decay Mode	Available Decay Energy (Mev)	Estimated Abundance (atoms/10 ⁶ atoms Si)	Initial Heat Output (cal g ⁻¹ yr ⁻¹)
¹⁰ Be	2.5×10^{6}	β-	0.25	4.5	5.3×10 ⁻⁵
²⁶ Al	7.2×10^{5}	β^+ ; EC	3.18	100	5.6×10^{-2}
³⁶ Cl	3×10 ⁵	β^+ ; EC	0.32	50	6.6×10^{-3}
⁶⁰ Fe	$\sim 3 \times 10^{5}$	β-	2.88	100	~0.12
^{129}I	1.7×10^{7}	β-	0.11	0.5	3.9×10^{-7}
²³⁷ Np	2.2×10^{6}	α;β-	43.9	0.03	7.2×10^{-5}
²⁴⁴ Pu	7.6×10^{7}	α;β-	15.8	0.02	5.1×10^{-7}
²⁴⁷ Cm	$>4\times10^{7}$	α; β-	16.8	0.004	<2.1×10 ⁻⁷

Some Potentially Significant Short-lived Radionuclides

^aTable from Fish et al. 1960.

heating were efficient, the bulk of the deposited heat is at large radii (except for deeply penetrating shock waves), since the gravitational energy released by impact increases quadratically with radius. The view that the lunar magma ocean formed from accretional energy sources is based upon this observation. (For an alternate mechanism see **S**onett *et al.* 1975.)

III. RADIOISOTOPIC HEATING

Since the recognition of the existence of significant post-accumulation thermal events in the early solar system, and the possible role of radionuclides, ²⁶ Al has been the most studied nuclide because of its expected high abundances, high decay energy and reasonable half life. Other nuclides have been suggested, particularly by Fish et al. (1960) who used the nuclear tables of Strominger et al. (1958) for identifying isotopes with half lives between 10⁵ and 10⁸ yr. This time period is optimum, both from the standpoint of producing sufficiently fast heating rates to obtain melting, and also decaying slowly enough to remain as an effective heating source after the time required for the accumulation of the body. The Lederer et al. (1967) tables list a large number of potential isotopes. These need to be examined from the standpoint of both energy and abundance. The listing of candidate isotopes with short half lives from Fish et al. (1960) is shown in Table I. Of these isotopes the actinides are lithophilic, as is ²⁶Al and probably ¹⁰Be. Only for ¹²⁹I and ³⁶Cl is there the possibility of siderophilic behavior. Of course ⁶⁰Fe is included among the siderophiles. These isotopes might be of significance for a fossil dynamo, e.g. in the moon (Runcorn 1978a). However the lifetimes are probably too short.

To raise the temperature of silicate material by about 1500 $^{\circ}$ C requires ~ 1800 cal g^{-1} and to melt the material will require about 100 cal g^{-1} . The heating rate necessary to produce this amount of energy in 10^7 vr is 1.8×10^{-4} cal g⁻¹ yr⁻¹; this is 5000 times the present-day chondritic heat production rate and does not take into account the heat lost from the surface. Since the magnitude of the heating is proportional to the mass, and the total heat flow from the body is proportional to the surface area, the ratio of heat produced to heat lost scales as 1/4 for a homogeneous body. It requires a higher heating rate to heat a small body to the same temperature than for a large one. Of the nuclides listed by Fish et al. (1960), only ⁶⁰Fe, ³⁶Cl and ²⁶Al appear to be contenders for planetary heating, based upon their heat outputs and abundances. But as the pre-accumulation time is increased, the initial concentration given in Table I must be revised upwards to make up the pre-accumulation losses. The abundance estimate 26 Al/ 27 Al = 6×10⁻⁵ from Lee *et al.* (1976) corresponds to 5.3×10⁻⁶ for ²⁶ Al/Si, compared to 10⁻⁴ given in Fish *et al.* (1960). The thermal output from the Lee *et al.* estimate of concentration is 3×10^{-3} cal g⁻¹ yr⁻¹. Storage in the solar nebula for, say, ten half lives, i.e., $\tau = 7.2 \times 10^6$ yr increases the initial concentration required to attain the above heat intensity at accumulation time by the factor $e^{10} = 2.2 \times 10^4$. This would be a somewhat implausible concentration of ²⁶Al in view of the estimated total Al abundance in the solar system.

From a general standpoint all short-lived nuclides must have been produced either in nuclear reactions related to the early sun, external to the solar system in a nearby supernova, or else they originated in a more generalized stellar scenario but within a time period sufficiently close to the accumulation time of the planets and minor objects so that the decay during the intervening time would not have adversely affected the nuclide concentration. This could be a serious constraint if a long isolation time exists between the generation of the isotope and the accumulation of objects. On the other hand, late additions to the solar system of extrasolar nuclides appear to have taken place (Clayton *et al.* 1973) and whether the source of anomalous 26 Al is solar or extrasolar is uncertain.

In considering the very large concentration of 26 Al found in Allende, it should be noted that the ordinary chondrites are metamorphosed, but not melted. A lower bound on concentration is inferred from meteorites which have differentiated, since any amount larger than that required for melting would suffice, but the metamorphosed meteorites define an upper bound, which depends upon the initial temperature (Pellas and Storzer 1977). A variation in 26 Al is required to reconcile the concentration differences that are implied. This might take place via an inhomogeneous distribution of 26 Al. The differing thermal histories of meteorites suggest variable solar nebula concentrations.

With the discovery of oxygen isotopes in Allende inclusions (Clayton et

al. 1973), it has become less certain that the time intervals deduced from I/Xe and Rb/Sr isotopic ratios can be simply interpreted. These differences are important in attempting to assess the radioisotope concentration at the time of accumulation of meteorite parent objects. $^{129}I/^{129}$ Xe formation intervals have been interpreted to extend to 14×10^6 yr (Podosek 1972). Were 26 Al incorporated uniformly in meteorites with a formation interval of 14×10^6 yr, the concentration would be reduced by a factor of 2.8×10^8 and 26 Al would be an insignificant heat source. 244 Pu/U ratios suggest even greater formation intervals (St. Severin-Petersburg, 146×10^6 yr and St. Severin-Lafayette, 350×10^6 yr).

IV. ELECTRICAL HEATING

A nonradiogenic mechanism for the source of thermal energy for the heating of asteroidal parent objects is based upon ohmic losses incurred by electrical currents generated in the asteroids (Sonett et al. 1970). Two models have been considered, one based upon the time variable component of the interplanetary magnetic field and leading to a system of eddy currents within objects, the other based upon the currents generated in the asteroids by the interplanetary electric field. The two modes correspond to transverse electric (TE) and transverse magnetic (TM) in the convention of electromagnetic theory (Stratton 1941) and they can operate simultaneously. The idea draws upon the earlier solar system model of Hoyle (1960) who, along with Alfvén (see Alfvén and Arrhenius 1976) earlier, proposed a rapidly rotating Sun connected to an interplanetary plasma via a magnetic field which supplied the mechanism for transfer of solar angular momentum to the nebula. Electrical heating also requires the presence of an intense flow of plasma from the sun, corresponding approximately to the flow hypothesized to take place in a T Tauri-like pre-main sequence phase of the sun. The rapid solar spin conjectured for the early sun is in accord with observation of stellar rotation where stars of spectral type later than F5V show a discontinuously slower spin than earlier types (Kraft 1972), inferring the presence of a stellar wind. This inference is supported by the observation of chromospheric spectral lines in such objects. The mode, which requires a high surface conductivity for an object, usually implies a high background temperature. One source for such a high background temperature would be a high-opacity protoplanetary solar nebula. But a temperature higher than about 400 $^{\circ}$ K is inconsistent with the evidence of the carbonaceous chondrites. Most rocky materials give low conductivities at these temperatures although Brecher et al. (1975) and Briggs (1976) have measured the low temperature conductivity of carbonaceous chondrites, finding values sufficiently high as to void the high-temperature requirement.

TE-mode heating is circumscribed by the electrical skin depth which in turn is a strong function of time. Because of this dependence, the temperature is a nonmonotonic function of asteroidal radius with a peak attained near the surface for many model cases. This mode can also explain the formation of a lunar and Mercurian magma ocean because of the tendency to heat outer layers preferentially. Models involving combinations of TE and TM induction have been calculated for the moon (Sonett *et al.* 1975) and a model has been computed to study induction heating while the moon was being formed (Herbert *et al.* 1977). Such "zero age" models are complicated and whether their application in full complexity to the asteroids is warranted has not yet been determined.

Calculations of asteroidal heating due solely to the TM mode have been reported by Sonett (1971). The results show a strong dependence upon the background temperature because of the aforementioned dependence of the current density upon electrical conductivity, which in turn is dependent upon the temperatures. The calculations can be improved by better determinations of the rock conductivities, which are still poorly known. However, a general result is that the heating rate, and thus peak temperature, varies strongly inversely with radius. This is due to the decrease in current density and attendant reaction magnetic field as r decreases. Thus the back pressure of the field upon the solar wind is less and the induction exceeds that for larger objects before the back pressure of the magnetic field saturates the induction process. The eventual cutoff in heating at small radius is due to radiative loss to space from the surface.

Because of the strong dependence of induction upon electrical conductivity, in turn coupled to heating via temperature, a thermal runaway is implied. This is a natural consequence of the limitations of the calculations which do not include an accurate assessment of the quenching of the induction for large values of current. A significant side effect of the mutual dependence of both modes upon the electrical conductivity is their coupling. This is potentially of great significance to model building because the two modes are sensitive, for example, to radius in quite different ways; thus combining the modes can result in thermal profiles distinct from those issuing from TE or TM excitation separately.

Herbert and Sonett (1978) have investigated application of the TM mode heating mechanism to the asteroid belt. The heating rate varies inversely as the square of the solar distance and both this and dependence upon asteroid radius are seen. The predicted thermal histories are qualitatively consistent with the interpretations deduced from surface spectrophotometry data.

A potentially important aspect of the induction mechanism is the link with radioisotope heating. Although initially the two mechanisms are decoupled and add heat arithmetically, as time progresses the electrical induction (TM) is strongly quenched. The reason is that the addition of isotopic heating causes the asteroid interior to heat more rapidly, leading to a more rapid increase in the internal electrical conductivity. Under these conditions most of the heat is deposited in the outer regions of the body where the ohmic resistance is larger, and this heat is easily radiated to space. Thus, although the heating rate can remain high, heat is not easily retained.

V. SOLAR HEATING

One classical view of the protosolar contraction consists of Hayashi contraction (Ezer and Cameron 1962; Hayashi 1966) at approximately constant temperature with decreasing luminosity as the radius decreases, until a minimum is reached. The contraction proceeds until the Sun's core achieves a radiative balance after which the sun follows a track towards the main sequence governed by radiative equilibrium. These comments and those that follow are based upon early ideas of solar evolution. Some newer calculations of the pre-main sequence track do not display the strongly superluminous Hayashi phase. Leaving open the distinct possibility that the superluminous phase is archaic, it should be noted that study of the sun's pre-main sequence behavior is still the object of investigation and the final verdict is not in. Because of this and the tendency in the literature to discuss heating by a superluminous Sun, the discussion to follow is included. As noted below even if a superluminous phase did exist, heating of this type was probably not important.

The sun is superluminous for about 2×10^6 yr, but the superluminosity is not large for a good deal of this time. For example, the superluminosity is greater than $10 L_{\odot}$ for 7×10^4 yr and superluminous by $100 L_{\odot}$ for only $2-6 \times 10^3$ yr. This time is short, and the superluminous phase must take place after accumulation of the asteroidal parent objects if it is to provide a heat source as suggested by some workers, e.g. Wasson (1974) (see Fig. 2). (It is, however, possible to envisage a scenario where external solar heating takes place while the asteroidal parent objects are accumulating. This has apparently not been studied; it would require rather rapid accumulation which seems implausible.)

Asteroidal parent objects would be expected to spin, a result of retaining relict regular momentum of the parent matter from which they are formed. Therefore the solar insolation will be seen by the rotating body as a heat source of the form (Condon 1958),

$$T(r,t) = T_0 R^{-\frac{r}{d}} \cos[\omega t - (r/d)]$$
(9)

where $T_{\rm o}$ is the temperature difference between the illuminated and dark sides of the object, r is the depth at which the temperature T is measured, d is the thermal skin depth at which $d = 2\kappa/\omega$ where κ is the thermal diffusivity, and ω the angular spin rate in radians/time. For a primordial spin period of 10 hr (taken from the spins of planets which are thought to be not tidally degraded), $\omega = 1.7 \times 10^{-4}$ rad sec⁻¹. For typical rocky matter $\kappa \sim 10^{-6}$ m² sec⁻¹ and the skin depth is only 2.2 m. Equation (9) shows that at π skin



Fig. 2. A typical pre-main sequence evolutionary track for a star of one solar mass showing the fully convective phase to $\sim 10^5 - 10^6$ yr followed by the conversion to nuclear burning at $\sim 10^7$ yr and eventually the connection to the main sequence (solid line). (Adapted from Ezer and Cameron, 1962.)

depth the phase of the thermal wave is inverted and the amplitude depressed to 0.043 $T_{\rm o}$. Thus only a negligibly thin surface layer will be heated. In the extreme case of an object facing the sun, the synodic spin period is zero and the surface temperature is determined by the steady-state insolation which is given by $L_{\odot}/4\pi R^2$ where L_{\odot} is the solar luminosity and R is the distance from the center of the sun to the point of observation. For a sphere illuminated by the sun, the insolation is balanced by the radiative output given by the Stefan-Boltzmann law so that

$$T = \left[L\cos\theta/8\pi\epsilon\sigma R^2\right]^{\frac{1}{4}} \tag{10}$$

where θ is the angle between the unit normal to the surface and the solar direction, ϵ the emmissivity, σ the Stefan-Boltzmann constant and R the solar

distance. A more accurate average temperature can be calculated (Colburn *et al.* 1972) but is probably not warranted here.

The superluminous sun has been briefly reviewed by Wasson (1974) who concludes that electrical induction and superluminosity are the principal, though somewhat unsatisfactory, candidates for asteroidal parent object heating. (This antedates the discovery of ²⁶Al in Allende inclusions.) The superluminous sun hypothesis depends strongly upon the time scale for the period of superluminosity as well as the dynamical spin of the object being illuminated, and its distance from the sun.

VI. SUPERHEAVY ELEMENTS

Interest in superheavy elements geochemically and cosmochemically has increased since the possibility of the use of minerals as detectors of relict superheavy fission products or as carriers of still extant radioisotopes (Flerov *et al.* 1976; Stoughton *et al.* 1973; Gentry *et al.* 1976) has been proposed. Secondly, superheavy elements could provide a potent source of internal heating very early in solar system evolution (Runcorn *et al.* 1977; Runcorn 1978b, and 1979, personal communication) and, if the estimated half-lives are correct, supply the energy required to drive planetary dynamos (Runcorn 1978a); this also requires that the superheavy elements be siderophile so that they can be incorporated into the Fe core of the planet.

Superheavy elements are those which belong to the conceptual "island" of stability centered on Z = 114 and neutron number N = 184. The stability is relative, falling off rapidly due to alpha decay and spontaneous fission to either side of N = 184 for fission and with increasing Z for alpha decay (Seaborg 1979).

There is doubt as to the accuracy of the proposed values of the half lives for fission and for alpha decay. Runcorn et al. (1977) suggest a half life of 10^{-8} -10⁹ years, but according to Randrup (1974) this degree of stability against fission (lifetime of 10^8 yr) is achieved only at Z = 114, N = 184. Xe isotopes are generated by superheavy fission. In particular, several workers have commented upon the excess (¹³¹Xe-¹³⁶Xe) first seen in Renazzo (see, e.g. Anders et al. [1975] and Lewis et al. [1975]). Estimates of the time required for the accumulation of planets and parent objects range from a few times 10³ yr upwards to some 10⁸ yr depending upon the authority cited. The isotopic evidence certainly favors the longer time estimates. If so, then superheavies of short half life cannot be thermally significant, because the abundances so required for a long accretion time would be totally unrealistic. It should also be noted that kinetic energies of fission fragments (172 Mev for Z = 92) are far higher than those from alpha decay (4 Mev for Z = 92) (Seaborg et al. 1979). Based upon the calculations of Randrup (1974), fission is generally a far more potent source of energy, except for a small region of the stability diagram, where the half life against alpha decay is more than 34 times less than for fission (this is for Z = 114 for which the fission kinetic energy is 235 Mev and the alpha kinetic energy is 7 Mev).

The existence of superheavy elements in biotite mica is reported by Gentry *et al.* (1976) from examination of x ray spectra whose excitation is induced by low-energy protons. However Bosch *et al.* (1976) argue that the reported spectra are misinterpreted. In a provocative set of papers, Flerov (1974) and Flerov *et al.* (1976) report the results of neutron multiplicity experiments from presumed fissions of superheavy elements in the meteorites Efremovka, Allende and Saratov (see also Popeko *et al.* 1974; Stoughton *et al.* 1973). Zvara (1977) reports the possible separation of superheavies from meteoritic matter; the volatiles yielded a neutron multiplicity result suggesting 0.02 decay/day-kg of meteorite which is nearly the values reported by Flerov *et al.* (1977).

An alternate search for superheavies is reported by Flerov *et al.* (1976) and Perelygin *et al.* (1977) who look for the distribution of nuclear damage tracks in pallasite olivines as a means of determining a possible contribution of energetic superheavy nuclei to the galactic cosmic ray background. The results so far are indeterminate. The idea that superheavies could have contributed to, or were wholly responsible for, the heating episodes in meteorites is considered by Runcorn (personal communication). A difficulty with this hypothesis, in addition to those discussed above, is the lack of evidence for fission relicts in concentrations sufficient to have been thermally significant.

The difficulties with the detection of superheavy elements (SHE) is reinforced by noting Pitzer's (1975) consideration of relativistic shell corrections which may seriously modify the expected chemistry and volatility of SHE. Furthermore, Nozette and Boynton (1979) show that an upper bound for the SHE/U ratio in the iron meteorite Santa Clara is 10^{-3} . If this low value is not due to volatilization and if Santa Clara is representative, this estimate would probably rule out SHE as a significant heat source.

VII. CHONDRULES

Chondrules represent, thermally, a special class of object since they are some 10^8 times smaller than the parent objects and their thermal relaxation times are thus much shorter. Their ubiquity and the evidence that they were processed thermally show that even on the scale of 0.1-1 cm, solar system objects were subject to heating events.

Chondrules, or at least the droplet chondrules, are thought to have formed by collisions of pre-chondrular matter at velocities greater than ~ 3 km sec⁻¹ (Kieffer 1975). However there are problems with the idea of collision induced heating because the high collision velocity can lead to fragmentation as well as droplet formation (Kerridge, personal communication). Whipple (1966) and also Cameron (1966) proposed that lightning in the primitive solar nebula had melted the pre-chondrular matter. This idea is consistent with the appearance of melts (fulgamites) on the earth, and lightning is a pervasive phenomenon in turbulent atmospheres. There are, however, many difficulties with the hypotheses in detail, especially regarding the passage of the required current through pre-chondrular material.

An alternate source of heat arises from consideration of the interplanetary magnetic field, for which there is considerable evidence of occurrence at a very early time (e.g., meteoritic magnetization, the likely damping of high solar spin rates by magnetic breaking and inductive heating of parent objects). With the presence of an interplanetary field, reconnection of adjacent regions of magnetic fields of alternating polarity can take place supplying a high heating rate by means of the acceleration of electrons to relativistic energies; these then can deposit heat within pre-chondrular clumps (Sonett 1979). Although reconnection is considered an exotic plasma process, evidence for it is widespread in the solar system ranging from solar flares to the earth's magnetosphere.

VIII. METAMORPHIC TEMPERATURES

Metamorphism is defined as the petrologic and chemical change induced in a rock by exposure to elevated temperatures that do not exceed the solidus temperature. Such changes are commonly observed in the ordinary chondrites, those silicate-rich meteorites containing round rocky inclusions (chondrules) within a matrix of chemically similar but usually physically distinct material. The slow disappearance of chondrules by metamorphism proceeds sequentially through chondrite types 3–6. The metamorphism of the ordinary chondrites is the result of increased temperatures which endure for an extended period of time.

There are a number of indicators of the peak temperature reached in the neighborhood of a meteorite. These include gas retention, nuclear track annealing, thermoluminescence, the distribution of Fe and Mg between augite and orthopyroxene and, generally, the degree of volatile loss. Track annealing was first discussed by Fleischer *et al.* (1968) for the meteorite Toluca; the inferred peak temperature was 550 °K. Pellas and Storzer (1977) have used ²⁴⁴Pu track annealing as a chronometer in St. Severin and Shaw. Their work defines cooling rates rather than peak temperatures. Gas retention and thermoluminescence have been used to confirm peak temperatures of 400 °K. Type 3 chondrites display a volatile pattern consistent with $T_{max} < 450$ °K. In general 450

The other extremum of metamorphic temperature is some 1100 °K for Type 6 chondrites using the augite-orthopyroxene distribution (Van Schmus and Koffman 1967). Other studies, including rare gas release procedures, generally find $950 < T_{max} < 1150$ °K for Type 6 chondrites (e.g. Bunch and Olsen 1974).

In contra-distinction to the chondrites with these metamorphic temperatures, the irons, stony-irons (pallasites and mesosiderites) and the basaltic achondrites all come from complete melts which differentiated. Depending upon the water content the melting temperature of the basalts can range upwards from 1000 °K, while for the irons the melting temperature is about 1500 °K depending upon the Ni alloy content. Thus a wide range of temperatures is required to explain the thermal episodes. This can be at least partially caused by the depth dependence of temperature in meteorite parent objects.

IX. PARENT OBJECTS AND COOLING RATES

As noted earlier, because of the relatively small sizes of recovered meteorites, it has long been recognized that plausible heat sources could not supply sufficient heat for metamorphism or melting, since the rate of heat loss to space is excessive. Smaller bodies lose heat faster since the surface-to-volume ratio varies as 1/r for spherical objects in this manner. One exception to these remarks is extrinsic heating by a superluminous Sun, discussed in Sec. V. Thus it follows that burial in parent objects is the only way for meteorites to have been exposed to high temperatures; for any extended length of time the high temperature results from the accumulation and storage of heat from a source with a low rate of energy production.

Various other lines of evidence such as cosmic ray exposure ages, show that meteorites are derived from larger objects within which they were shielded for considerable time.

Information on the parent interiors of such parent bodies is obtained from experiments on the cooling rates of meteorites, primarily though not exclusively the irons (c.f. Wasson 1971). Metallographic rates of cooling of octahedrites show variations from 1 to 10 $^{\circ}C/10^{6}$ yr, suggesting depths of burial of 50-260 km (Wood 1964). The kamacite-taenite Widmanstätten structures are dramatic evidence of the transition from the paramagnetic taenite phase of Fe/Ni to the ferromagnetic kamacite. The actual transition may, however, be more complex than simple precipitation of the kamacite phase as the temperature is lowered, accompanied by diffusion of Ni from the taenite to the kamacite, because an intermediate state (martensite) probably exists before the final transition to kamacite. The lifetime of this metastable state is uncertain and probably dependent upon events such as secondary heating, collisions, etc. Wood (1964) has been able to estimate the degree of "supercooling" prior to the precipitation of the Widmanstätten pattern. Cooling rates and supercooling have also been extensively studied by Goldstein and Ogilvie (1965) and by Goldstein and Short (1967). Figure 3 from Goldstein and Short (1967) shows some 27 meteorites, pallasites and irons, all having cooling rates between 0.5 and 40 $^{\circ}C/10^{6}$ yr. Curiously the pallasites have cooling rates one to two orders lower than the irons. For a



Fig. 3. Cooling rates for various classes of meteorite versus radius and at varying depth in the body. (Adapted from Goldstein and Short, 1967.)

review of the metallographic cooling rates, their comparison to argon ages and fission track ages see the chapter by Wood.

Since diffusion in the Widmanstätten structure is studied in a restricted temperature range, we are, for example, restricted to a knowledge of the thermal histories above 300 °C. Because pallasites have substantially lower cooling rates than the irons (Goldstein and Short 1967), either the conventional models of parent bodies are in error, or these objects came from different parent bodies, for it is commonly held that the pallasites originated in a boundary layer between a metal core and crustal (silicate) matter, while the irons are core material. The argument for a range of parent objects is supported by the Ge and Ga correlation and by cooling rates suggesting several bodies. Wasson (1972) has argued that Ge and Ga are correlated with a reducing environment (higher temperature) implying a range of parent core sizes.

As was noted earlier, the very large Fe-Ni crystals often found probably reflect an origin in cooling from a solic mass (core). The cooling rates determined from study of the Fe/Ni phase properties indicate cooling within

an insulating shell.

The rate of cooling of a meteorite establishes a model depth in the parent object within which the meteorite cooled through a specific temperature range. For the irons, this range ends at $\sim 350-400$ °C because of the inhibition of further diffusion of Ni through the host taenite. The requirement that cooling took place from elevated temperatures is additional, though perhaps unnecessary, evidence for the presence of a heat source which earlier had raised the temperature of the parent object to a value sufficient for metamorphism (chondrites) and melting and differentiation (irons, stony-irons and basaltic achondrites). These studies cannot reveal any information, in the case of the metallographic technique, regarding temperatures higher than some 600-700 °C; neither this method nor the track retention technique of Pellas (1972) can give information on the duration of extended high temperatures or on the chronology preceding the peak temperature. However, the latter, which has a much higher temperature limit than does the metallographic method, can give no information on the chronology between the time of the peak temperature T_{neak} and the onset of kamacite growth because the transition from the high-temperature gamma phase to the joint $\alpha - \gamma$ phase is probably preceded by transition to the diffusion-free or martensite phase (Wood 1964). This phase is metastable but for a generally unknown period of time which can probably be strongly influenced both by trace contaminants and by mechanical stress such as collisional shock.

Currently a large number of iron meteorites have been investigated for their cooling rates in the restricted temperature range below about 900 °C where the phase diagram for Fe/Ni separates into two phase boundaries (Wood 1964; Goldstein and Ogilvie 1965; Goldstein and Short 1967). Studies on the irons have been extended to the pallasites by Goldstein and Short (1967), with resulting cooling rates of 0.4-1.0 °C/10⁶ yr. The problem of the cooling rates of the stones (chondrites) has been attacked by Pellas and co-workers (Pellas and Storzer 1977). (This reference contains a compact but important discussion of ²⁴⁴Pu tracks used for cooling rates of *chondrites*.) They examine the annealing rate of nuclear tracks from the fission of ²⁴⁴Pu in whitlockite compared to the ²³⁸U track record. Earlier studies have been done on the relative rate of release of fission xenon and annealing of tracks. These results (primarily for St. Severin and Shaw) show cooling rates of 1 °C/10⁶ yr.

Cooling rates are useful primarily for establishing model dependent sizes for the hypothesized parent objects. For the irons, the time interval from T_{peak} to the onset of nucleation of the two phase system (kamacite-taenite) cannot be obtained because of the uncertain time interval which the Fe/Ni metal spends in the joint $\alpha - \gamma$ field as metakamacite (martensite). Even the possibility of multiple exposures to heating at elevated temperature can take place without a subsequent fossil record. Though such events are entirely possible for the inductions scenario, it is unlikely that this would take place for nuclide heating, since we know of no way to repeat a heating cycle without the injection of new radioisotopes.

These comments show that the determination of cooling rates of meteorites and their parents cannot establish the chronology of the parent bodies (or of the solar system more generally) through the heating cycle. Sufficiently low temperatures need to be observed such that the metallographic history in the case of the irons and the track history in the case of the chondrites, can be established.

An interesting result of the chondrite cooling rate, which establishes the parent object radius as greater than about 100 km, is that the 26 Al/ 27 Al ratio of 6×10^{-5} (Lee *et al.* 1976) reported for Allende is almost certainly too high for the chondrites; they would then have been completely melted and this is not the case. Pellas and Storzer (1977) suggest an initial ratio less than 10^{-5} .

X. THE SCALING PROBLEM

There exists evidence for an early melting of at least the outer parts of the moon (magma ocean) (e.g. Lugmair et al. 1975) and less certain evidence for early differentiation of the planet Mercury (Murray et al. 1974, 1975). Further, there seems to be no reason for excluding the possibility that the other terrestrial planets were also subject to ancient thermal activity, though for these the evidence would likely have been lost long ago because of obliteration of the record by erosion of the geological features. Nevertheless, with the evidence from the moon and from Mercury it appears likely that the metamorphism of the meteorite parent objects was synchronized with an extended period of thermal activity within at least the inner solar system at a very early period of time. These statements are based partially upon the fact that the whole solar system was evolving at the same time as the meteorite parent objects. Comparisons of the evolution of all bodies within a consistent framework could provide crucial information on the origin and evolution of each individual object. In considering all the solar system planetary and asteroidal-like objects, it is apparent that not all hypothesized heat sources could be efficient for all objects. In particular, accretional heating will not provide a significant heat input to bodies less with than a 500-1000 km radius. (See Wetherill, 1976 for a new mechanism of heating by impact).

We cannot yet hope to uncover a scenario which can account for primordial heating of all these bodies because, in addition to weathering on planets with atmospheres, long-term heating from long-lived radionuclides will also mask the very early history, especially when melting and convection are taken into account. But in at least some of the bodies of the solar system a record has been maintained; the moon, Mercury and the meteorites, and possibly the asteroids being the key examples where an early "fossilized" record is preserved. Mittlefehldt (1979) has shown evidence of multiple episodes of early heating of meteorite parent bodies. The data consist of fractionation patterns for the rare earths which are most easily explained as originating in successively depleted magma sources. If his interpretation is correct, then, at least for the objects sampled by the meteorites, episodic heating is most easily accounted for by a process such as an intermittant T Tauri inductive phase rather than by radionuclides whose heating is most likely monotonically diminished with time. T Tauri stars are known to be highly variable.

Regarding tidal heating it is our opinion that such heating would likely not be important even if present. Its existence would have to result from spin re-alignment after a collision in which the body was rotating about other than the axis of maximum moment of inertia, or alternatively from tidal interaction in a binary system. Neither seems energetically plausible.

Acknowledgments. We thank our colleagues for an intermittently continuous dialogue without which the assembly of the material of the text would have been prohibitive. We also thank G. Garcia for unending patience in manuscript preparation and F. Jakopin for bibliographical work. One of us (CPS) was supported by a grant from the planetary geophysics and geochemistry program of the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Alfvén, H., and Arrhenius, G. 1976. Evolution of the Solar System, (NASA SP-345, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office).
- Allan, D. W., and Jacobs, J. A. 1956. The melting of asteroids and the origin of meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 9: 256-272.
- Anders, E. 1971a. Conditions in the early solar system. In Nobel Symposium 21, From Plasma to Planet, ed. A. Elvius, (New York: Wiley), pp. 123-156.
- Anders, E. 1971b. Meteorites and the early solar system. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 9: 1-34.
- Anders, E.; Higuchi, H.; Gros, J.; Takahashi, H.; and Morgan, J. W. 1975. Extinct superheavy element in the Allende meteorite. *Science* 190: 1262-1271.
- Bainbridge, J. 1962. Gas imperfections and physical conditions in gaseous spheres of lunar mass. Astrophys. J. 136: 202-210.
- Bloch, M. R., and Müller, O. 1971. An alternative model for the formation of iron meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 12: 134-136.
- Bosch, F.; El-Goresy, A.; Krätschmer, W.; Martin, B.; Povh, B.; Nobiling, R.; Traxel, K., and Schwalm, D. 1976. Comment on the reported evidence for primordial superheavy elements. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 37: 1515-1517.
- Brecher, A.; Briggs, P. L.; and Simmons, G. 1975. The low temperature electrical properties of carbonaceous chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 28: 37-45.
- Briggs, P. L. 1976. Solar wind heating of asteroids. Master's thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Brown, H. 1947. An experimental method for the estimation of the age of the elements. *Phys. Rev.* 72: 348.
- Bunch, T. A., and Olsen, E. 1974. Restudy of pyroxene-pyroxene equilibrium temperatures for ordinary chondrite meteorites. *Contr. Mineral. Petrol.* 43: 83-90.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1966. The accumulation of chondritic matter. Earth. Planet. Sci. Lett. 1: 93-96.

- Carslaw, H. S., and Jaeger, J. E. 1959. Conduction of heat in solids, (London, Oxford University Press).
- Cassen, P. M., and Reynolds, R. T. 1974. Convection in the moon: Effect of variable viscosity. J. Geophys. Res. 79: 2937-2944.
- Clark, S. P. 1966. Thermal conductivity. In Handbook of Physical Constants, ed. S. P. Clark (Geol. Soc. Am. Mem. 97), pp. 459-482.
- Clayton, R. N.; Grossman, L.; and Mayeda, T. K. 1973. A component of primitive nuclear composition in carbonaceous meteorites. *Science* 182: 485-488.
- Colburn, D. S.; Sonett, C. P.; and Schwartz, K. 1972. Unipolar interaction of Mercury with the solar wind: The steady state bow shock problem. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 14: 325-337.
- Condon, E. U. 1958. Heat transfer. In *Handbook of Physics*, eds. E. U. Condon and H. Odishaw (New York: McGraw-Hill), Chapt. 5, pp. 61-72.
- Consolmagno, G. J., and Lewis, J. S. 1978. The evolution of icy satellite interiors and surfaces. *Icarus* 34: 280-293.
- Drozd, R. J.; Hohenburg, C. M.; and Ragan, D. 1972. Fission Xenon from extinct ²⁴⁴Pu in 14301. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 15: 338-346.
- Ezer, D., and Cameron, A. G. W. 1962. A study of solar evolution. Canadian J. Phys. 43: 1497-1517.
- Fish, R. A.; Goles, G. G.; and Anders, E. 1960. The record in the meteorites. III. On the development of meteorites in asteroidal bodies. Astrophys. J. 132: 243-258.
- Fleischer, R. L.; Price, P. B.; and Walker, R. M. 1968. Identification of ²⁴⁴Pu fission tracks and the cooling of the parent body of the Toluca meteorite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 34: 21-31.
- Flerov, G. N. 1974. Search for superheavy elements. In Proc. Int'l. Conf. on Reactions between Complex Nuclei, Vol. 2, eds. R. D. Robinson, F. K. McGowan, and J. B. Ball (New York: Elsevier), pp. 459-481.
- Flerov, G. N.; Ter-Akop'yan, G. M.; Popeko, A. G.; Fefilov, B. V.; and Subbotin, V. G. 1977. Observation of a new spontaneously fissile nuclide in certain meteorites. Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 26: 237-239.
- Flerov, G. N.; Zholud, T. P.; Otgonsuren, O.; Perelygin, V. P.; and Wiik, H. B. 1976. On search for tracks of heavy and superheavy cosmic-ray nuclei in crystals from Pallasites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 305-307.
- Fowler, W. A.; Greenstein, J. L.; and Hoyle, F. 1961. Deuteronomy. Synthesis of Deuterons and the light nuclei during the early history of the solar system. Amer. J. Phys. 29: 393-403.
- Fowler, W. A.; Greenstein, J. L.; and Houle, F. 1962. Nucleosynthesis during the early history of the solar system. *Geophys. J. Roy. Astron. Soc.* 6: 148-219.
- Fricker, P. E.; Goldstein, J. I.; and Summers, A. L. 1970. Cooling rates and thermal histories of iron and stony-iron meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 34: 475-491.
- Gentry, R. V.; Cahill, T. A.; Fletcher, N. R.; Kaufmann, H. C.; Medsker, L. R.; Nelson, J. W.; and Flocchini, R. G. 1976. Evidence for primordial superheavy elements. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 37: 11-15.
- Goldstein, J. I., and Ogilvie, R. E. 1965. The growth of the Widmanstätten pattern in metallic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 29: 893-920.
- Goldstein, J. 1., and Short, J. M. 1967. Cooling rates of 27 iron and stony-iron meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 1001-1023.
- Grossman, L.; and Larimer, J. W. 1974. Early chemical history of the solar system. Rev. Geophys. Spa. Phys. 12: 71-101.
- Hayashi, C. 1966. Evolution of protostars. Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. eds. G. Burbidge, D. Layzer and J. Phillips (Palo Alto, Calif.: Annual Reviews, Inc.), Vol. 4, pp. 171-192.
- Herbert, F.; Sonett, C. P.; and Wiskerchen, M. J. 1977. Model "zero-age" lunar thermal profiles resulting from electrical induction. J. Geophys. Res. 82: 2054-2060.
- Herbert, F., and Sonett, C. P. 1978. Primordial metamorphism of asteroids via electrical induction in a T Tauri-like solar wind. Astrophys. Space Sci. 55: 227-239.
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Chapman, C. R.; and Greenberg, R. 1979. Asteroidal regoliths. *Icarus* (in press).

- Hoyle, F. K. 1960. On the origin of the solar nebula. Quart. J. Roy. Astron. Soc. 1: 28-55.
- Kaula, W. M. 1979. Thermal evolution of earth and Moon growing by planetesimal impacts. J. Geophys. Res. (in press).
- Kieffer, S. W. 1975. Droplet chondrules. Science 189: 333-340.
- Kopal, Z. 1969. Thermal history of the moon. In *The Moon*, ed. Z. Kopal (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 91-109.
- Kraft, R. 1972. Evidence for changes in angular velocity of the surface regions of the sun and stars. In Solar Wind, eds. C. P. Sonett, P. J. Coleman, and J. M. Wilcox (NASA SP-308, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), p. 276.
- Kuiper, G. P. 1954. On the origin of the lunar surface features. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 40: 1097-1112.
- Kuroda, P. K.; Rome, M. W.; Clark, R. S.; and Ganapathy, R. 1966. Galactic and solar nucleosynthesis. *Nature* 212: 241-243.
- Lederer, C. M.; Hollander, J. M.; and Perlman, I. eds. 1967. Table of Isotopes, (New York: Wiley).
- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1976. Demonstration of ²⁶Mg excess in Allende and evidence for ²⁶Al. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 3: 109-112.
- Lewis, R. S.; Scrinivasan, B.; and Anders, E. 1975. Host phase of a strange Xenon component in Allende. Science 190: 1251-1262.
- Lovering, J. F.; Parry, L. G.; and Jaeger, J. C. 1960. Temperature and mass loss in iron meteorites during albation in the Earth's atmosphere. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 19: 156-167.
- Lugmair, G. W.; Scheimin, N. B.; and Marti, K. 1975. Sm-Nd age and history of Apollo 17 basalt 75075; Evidence for early differentiation of the lunar exterior. *Lunar Science VI*. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 1419-1429.
- Mittlefehldt, D. W. 1979. The nature of asteroidal differentiation processes: Implications for primordial heat sources. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. X (Oxford: Pergamon Press). In press.
- Murray, B. C.; Belton, M. J. S.; Danielson, G. E.; Davies, M. E.; Gault, D. E.; Hapke, B.; O'Leary, B.; Strom, R. G.; Suomi, V.; and Trask, N. 1974. Mercury's surface: Preliminary description and interpretation from Mariner 10 pictures. *Science* 185: 169-179.
- Murray, B. C.; Strom, R. G.; Trask, N. J.; and Gault, D. E. 1975. Surface history of Mercury: Implications for terrestrial planets. J. Geophys. Res. 80: 2508-2514.
- Nozette, S., and Boynton, W. V. 1979. A study of rare earth elemental abundances in iron meteorites. Submitted to The Meteoritical Society Heidelberg Meeting; abstract to appear in *Meteoritics.*
- Patterson, C. C. 1955. Pb²⁰⁷/Pb²⁰⁶ ages of stone meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 7: 151-153.
- Pellas, P. 1972. Irradiation history of grain aggregates in ordinary chondrites. Possible clues to the advanced stages of accretion. In *From Plasma to Planet*, ed. A. Elvius (Stockholm: Almqvist and Wiksell), pp. 65-90.
- Pellas, P., and Storzer, D. 1977. On the early thermal history of chondritic asteroids derived by 244-Plutonium fission track thermometry. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 355-363.
- Perelygin, V. P.; Stetsenko, S. G.; Pellas, P.; Lhagvasuren, D.; Ogonsuren, O.; and Jakupi, 1977. Long-term averaged abundances of VVH cosmic ray nuclei from studies of olivines from Maryjahahti meteorite. Nucl. Track Detect. 1: 199-205.
- Pitzer, K. S. 1975. Are elements 112, 114, and 118 relatively inert gases? J. Chem. Phys. 63: 1032-1034.
- Podosek, F. A. 1972. Gas retention chronology of Petersburg and other meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 36: 755-772.
- Popeko, A. G.; Sobelev, N. K.; Ter-Akop'yan, G.M.; and Goncharov, G. N. 1974. Search for superheavy elements in meteorites. *Phys. Lett.* 52B: 417-420.
- Randrup, J.; Larson, S. E.; Möller, P.; Sobiczewski, A.; and Lukasiak, A. 1974. Theoretical estimates of spontaneous fission half-lives for superheavy elements based

on the modified oscillator model. Phys. Scripta 10A: 60-64.

Reynolds, J. H. 1960. I-Xe dating of meteorites. J. Geophys. Res. 65: 3843-3846.

- Reynolds, R. T., and Cassen, P. M. 1979. On the internal structure of the major satellites of the outer planets. J. Geophys. Res. Lett. (in press).
- Runcorn, S. K. 1978a. An ancient lunar core dyamo. Science 199: 771-773.
- Runcorn, S. K. 1978b. On the possible existence of superheavy elements in the primeval moon. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 39: 193-198.
- Runcorn, S. K.; Libby, L.; and Libby, W. 1977. Primeval melting of the Moon. Nature 270: 676-681.
- Safronov, V. S. 1969. Evolution of the Proto-planetary Cloud and Formation of the Earth and Planets, (Transl. in English, NASA TTF-677, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office).
- Schubert, G.; Turcotte, D. L.; and Oxburgh, E. R. 1969. Stability of planetary interiors. Geophys. J. Roy. Astron. Soc. 18: 441-460.
- Schumacher, E. 1956. Age determination of stone meteorites by the Rubidiumstrontium method. *Helv. Phys. Acta* 39: 531-538.
- Seaborg, G. T.; Loveland, W.; and Morrissey, D. J. 1979. Superheavy elements: A crossroads. Science 203: 711-717.
- Sonett, C. P. 1971. The relationship of meteorite parent body thermal histories and electromagnetic heating by a pre-main sequence T Tauri Sun. In *Physical Studies of* the Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 239-245.
- Sonett, C. P. 1979. On the origin of chondrules. Submitted to Geophys. Res. Lett.
- Sonett, C. P.; Colburn, D. S.; and Schwartz, K. 1975. Formation of the lunar crust: An electrical source of heat. *Icarus* 24: 231-255.
- Sonett, C. P.; Colburn, D. S.; Schwartz, K.; and Kiel, K. 1970. The melting of asteroidal-sized bodies by unipolar dynamo induction from a primordial T Tauri sun. Astrophys. Space Phys. 7: 446-488.
- Sonett, C. P., and Herbert, F. 1977. Pre-main sequence heating of planetoids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 429-437.
- Stoughton, R. W.; Halperin, J.; Drury, J. S.; Perey, F. G.; Macklin, R. L.; Gentry, R. V.; Moore, C. B.; Noakes, J. E.; Milton, R. M.; McCarthy, J. H.; and Sherwood, D. W. 1973. A search for naturally occurring superheavy elements. *Nature Phys. Sci.* 246: 26-28.
- Stratton, J. 1941. Electromagnetic theory, (New York: McGraw-Hill).
- Strominger, D.; Hollander, J. M.; and Seaborg, G. T.; 1958. Table of isotopes. Rev. Mod. Phys. 30: 585.
- Urey, H. C. 1955. The cosmic abundances of potassium, uranium, and thorium, and the heat balances of the Earth, Moon, and Mars. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 41: 127-144.
- Urey, H. C. 1956. Diamonds, meteorites, and the origin of the solar system. Astrophys. J. 124: 623-637.
- Urey, H. C. 1958. The early history of the solar system. Proc. Chem. Soc. pp. 67-78.
- Urey, H. C. 1962. The origin of the moon and its relationship to the origin of the solar system. In *The Moon, Proc. Symp. 141 IAU*, (New York: Academic Press), pp. 133-148.
- Urey, H. C. 1963. The origin and evolution of the solar system. In *Space Science*, ed. D. P. LeGalley (New York: Wiley), pp. 123-168.
- Urey, H. C.; and Donn, B. 1956. Chemical heating for meteorites. Astrophys. J. 124: 307-310.
- Van Schmus, W. R., and Koffman, D. M. 1967. Equilibration temperatures of iron and magnesium in chondritic meteorites. *Science* 155: 1009-1011.
- Van Schmus, W. R., and Wood, J. A. 1967. A chemical-petrologic classification for the chondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 747-765.
- Wasson, J. T. 1971. An equation for the determination of iron-meteorite cooling rates. *Meteoritics* 6: 139-148.
- Wasson, J. T. 1972. Parent body models for the formation of iron meteorites. In Proc. 24th Int. Geo. Congr. 15: 161-168.

Wasson, J. T. 1974. Meteorites (New York: Springer-Verlag).

Weidenschilling, S. J. 1974. A model for accretion of the terrestrial planets. *Icarus* 22: 426-435.

Weidenschilling, S. J. 1976. Accretion of the terrestrial planets. II. *Icarus* 27: 161-170. Wetherill, G. 1976. The role of large bodies in the formation of the earth and moon. In *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3245-3257.

Whipple, F. L. 1966. Chondrules: Suggestion concerning the origin. Science 153: 54-56.
Wood, J. A. 1964. The cooling rates and parent planets of several iron meteorites. Icarus 3: 429-459.

Wood, J. A. 1968. Meteorites and the origin of planets. (New York: McGraw-Hill).

Zvara, I. 1977. Experiments on chemical concentration of a new spontaneously fissile nuclide from material of the Allende meteorite. Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 26: 240-243.

REVIEW OF THE METALLOGRAPHIC COOLING RATES OF METEORITES AND A NEW MODEL FOR THE PLANETESIMALS IN WHICH THEY FORMED

JOHN A. WOOD Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics

The cooling rates of meteorites through $\sim 900^{\circ}$ -650°K, as read from their metal alloy compositions, are reviewed. Metallographic cooling rates are compared with the cooling rates that appear to be required by the K/Ar and 40 Ar/ 39 Ar ages of five meteorite classes, and discrepancies are found in all cases. Either (1) the metallographic cooling rates (and also 244 Pu fission cooling rates) are systematically in error, being too slow by a factor of ~ 6 ; or (2) the traditional thermal model for parent meteorite planets (having constant dimension and uniform physical properties) is oversimplified and the Ar closure temperatures for chondrites derived by Turner et al. are too low.

An alternative parent planet model is proposed and numerically modeled, in which accretion of thermally insulating particulate matter, heat generation by ²⁶Al decay, melting or sintering of the particulate matter into conductive rock, and establishment of the properties of the meteorites occurred concurrently. Meteorite chronologies are somewhat easier to understand in this context, since the initially small, hot (thus sintered and conductive) bodies would have cooled rapidly to isotopic closure, but later cooling might have been much slower as a result of continued accretion of insulating particulate matter.

Most of the meteorites we have access to have been thermally processed. In some cases the systems they were once part of were actually melted, whereupon phase separation produced zones of pure metal liquid, pure silicate melt, and more complex mixtures of liquid metal and solid silicate minerals; solidification of such zones produced the irons, achondrites, and

J. A. WOOD

many of the stony-iron meteorites. Other meteorites, especially the chondrites, have been heated severely enough to promote textural recrystallization and internal chemical equilibration, but not enough to melt. These episodes of heating are believed to have occurred in planetesimals of asteroidal dimension in the early solar system.

The planetesimals must have been small, because they cooled rapidly enough to allow their substance (now the meteorites) to begin accumulating radiogenic gases, in some cases including the decay products of short-lived radionuclides, soon after the solar system formed. The heat source in the planetesimals is not known. Solar system levels of U, Th, and K are not high enough to produce major amounts of radiogenic heat in small planetesimals, and the amount of accretional energy deposited during the assembly of asteroidal-sized bodies would also be trivial. Two potential heat sources have been contemplated: radiogenic heating from the decay of short-lived ²⁶ Al ($t_{1/2} \sim 0.7 \times 10^6$ yr; Urey 1955; Fish *et al.* 1960), and electrical heating by dynamo induction from a pre-main-sequence T Tauri "solar wind" (Sonett *et al.* 1968; see the chapter by Sonett and Reynolds).

The discovery of Al-correlated ²⁶Mg, the product of ²⁶Al decay, in inclusions of the Allende chondrite (Lee *et al.* 1976), appears to have enhanced the plausibility of the first of these mechanisms. The level of ²⁶Al originally present in Allende inclusions (²⁶Al/²⁷Al ~ 6×10^{-5} ; Lee *et al.* 1976) would have been sufficient to cause melting in rocky bodies larger than ~7 km radius (Lee *et al.* 1977; Herndon and Herndon 1977), though there is no assurance that all early solar system material contained Al with this percentage of ²⁶Al.

Electrical inductive heating of early planetary material remains a possibility that is difficult to test or constrain. The gaseous protoplanet concept of Cameron (1978; see his chapter in this book) also offers a heating mechanism; the hypothetical protoplanets are heated by self-gravitational compression, which would make condensed matter that accumulated in them correspondingly hot. There is also a real possibility that none of the mechanisms named above was responsible for the heating of objects in the early solar system.

I. METALLOGRAPHIC COOLING RATES

Most thermally processed meteorites contain metallic nickel-iron with a 6.5-20 % Ni content. Metal in this compositional range which has cooled slowly from high temperatures has imprinted in it a record of the rate at which it cooled through the temperature range $\sim 900^{\circ} - 650^{\circ}$ K. Under equilibrium conditions two alloy phases (α , or kamacite; and γ , or taenite) are stable in this temperature range, but the compositions and proportions of the phases vary with temperature. As temperature declines the amount of taenite in an equilibrium system diminishes, but its Ni content increases. Nickel has

to be moved into cooling taenite crystals via solid-state diffusion to Diffusion coefficients decrease exponentially with accomplish this. temperature, so a point is reached during cooling of real systems when the interiors of taenite crystals can no longer be supplied with the Ni that equilibrium dictates. A Ni diffusion gradient is frozen into each taenite crystal, the character of which is an expression of the cooling rate: the slower the system cooled, the lower the temperature at which solid-state diffusion ceased to be able to move Ni, and so the higher the Ni content of taenite interiors of a given size were when diffusion did cease. Given a knowledge of the Fe-Ni phase diagram and the temperature dependency of the diffusion coefficients, the process can be computer-modeled. The reader is referred to Wood (1964) and Goldstein and Ogilvie (1965) for more comprehensive discussions of the metallurgical evolution involved and the estimation of cooling rates.

A number of workers have determined metallographic cooling rates for meteorites; their results are assembled in Table I and summarized in Fig. 1. ("Anomalous" iron meteorites, those not included by Scott and Wasson [1975] in discrete chemical subgroups, have been omitted.) Several different short-cuts to establishing the relationship between alloy compositions and cooling rates have been employed. The "technique" column of Table I indicates which approach was used, and supplies a literature reference that explains it more fully. Techniques V through Z are arranged in order of decreasing reliability, according to my opinion. The most recently developed (and highly ranked) techniques allow explicitly for the effect of phosphorus on the system. Unfortunately the efforts of Willis and Wasson (1978a) and Moren and Goldstein (1978) to introduce this refinement have led to divergent results, i.e. the former find a narrow range of cooling rates for the Group IVA irons and the latter a broad range. It is difficult for an outsider to evaluate the conflicting arguments applied by these workers in a complex and still somewhat uncertain field. I have ducked the issue by including the cooling rates of both groups (Vw and Vg). In all other cases where cooling rates have been determined by several workers, only the value I consider most reliable is reported.

Where the cooling rates of meteorites have been estimated by other techniques, they have tended to confirm the metallographic cooling rates. Kulpecz and Hewins (1978) computer-modeled growth of schreibersite crystals in metal systems and found that cooling rates of $0.01 - 0.1^{\circ}$ K/10⁶ yr would be required to produce the schreibersite in the Emery mesosiderite, as compared to 0.1° K/10⁶ yr in Table I. (However, schreibersite growth, like the final Ni content of taenite crystals, is diffusion controlled, so these two cooling-rate estimates are not completely independent.) Crozaz (1979) concluded from the absence of ²⁴⁴Pu tracks in whitlockite of the Estherville mesosiderite, and the low density of U-fission tracks relative to the amount of U present, that this meteorite must have cooled unusually slowly, consistent
Ι
ш
Ц
щ
~
-

	Cooling	Ref-	Tech-		Cooling	Ref-	Tech-
	rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	er- ence	nique		°K/10 ⁶ yr	er- ence	nique
IRONS				Group IB			
Group IA				Colfax	1	A	X
Ashfork	7	A	Ζ	Four Corners	1.9	D	Ζ
Balfour Downs	1.5	A	Ζ	Persimmon Creek	5	щ	Ζ
Bischtübe	2	A	Ζ	Pitts	0.8	A	Ζ
Bogou	ĸ	A	Ζ	Woodbine	2.7	D	Ζ
Bohumilitz	2	Α	Ζ				
Cañon Diablo	ŝ	В	Ķ	Group IC			
Cranbourne	ŝ	A	Ζ	Arispe	×	ပ	Y
Deport	1	A	Z	Bendego	6 ~	ц	Ζ
Leeds	2	A	Z	Mt. Dooling	9 ~	ц	Ζ
Lexington County	2	A	Z	Santa Rosa	~ 1000	ĹL	Ζ
Mazipil	2.5	A	Z	St. Francois County	\sim 2	ĹL	Ζ
Odessa	4	C	X	Union County	9 ~	ц	Ζ
Ogallala	1	Υ	Ζ				
Rifle	2	A	Ζ	Group IIC			
Toluca	1.6	D	Ŵ	Ballinoo	200	Υ	2
Yenberrie	3	Α	Ζ	Kumerina	100	A	Ζ
Youndegin	æ	В	¥	Perryville	250	A	Ζ
)				Salt River	200	A	Ζ
				Wiley	15	D	À

р	
e	
Ц	
·Ξ	
Ξ	
2	
~~	
\mathbf{U}	
\sim	
H	
[1]	
щ	
T	
Ξ	
_	
_	
×	

	Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref- er- ence	Tech- nique		Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref- er- ence	Tech- nique
Group IID				Group IIIA (continued)			
Carbo	1	D	М	Canyon City	5	A	Ζ
Elbogen	0.8	Α	Ζ	Cape York	3	Α	Ζ
N'Kandhla	1	Α	Ζ	Carthage	2	Α	Ζ
Rodeo	2.5	Α	Ζ	Casimiro de Abreu	1.5	A	Ζ
Wallapai	1.1	D	Я	Casas Grandes	4	Α	Ζ
·				Characs	4	Α	Ζ
Group IIE				Chilkoot	4	A	Ζ
Arlington	8	A	Ζ	Costilla Peak	4	Α	Ζ
Kodaikanal	100	Α	Ζ	Cumpas	2.2	Α	Ζ
				Descubridora	4	Α	Ζ
Group IIIA				Drum Mtns.	7	Α	Ζ
Aggie Creek	1.5	Α	Ζ	Franceville	3	Α	Ζ
Apoala (pseudo)	4	Α	Ζ	Gundaring	4	A	Ζ
Bagdad	5	Α	Ζ	Harriman (Om)	5	A	Ζ
Bartlett	1.5	Α	Ζ	Henbury	8	A	Ζ
Basedow Range	L	A	Z	Kenton County	×	Α	Ζ
Billings	Э	Α	Ζ	Kyancutta	6	Α	Ζ
Boxhole	80	Α	Ζ	Lénártó	1	Α	Ζ
Cacaria	9	Α	Ζ	Livingston (Montana)	×	Α	Ζ
Canton	5	A	Ζ	Loreto	3.5	A	Ζ

ъ
e
Ξ
. 1
Ξ.
-
5
-2
\mathbf{O}
-
_
[1]
щ
ΕE
BLE
BLE
ABLE

	Cooling	Ref-	Tech-		Cooling	Ref-	Tech-
	rate. °K/10 ⁶ yr	er- ence	nique		rate. °K/10 ⁶ yr	er- ence	nique
Group IIIA (continued)				Group IIIA (continued)			
Madoc	10	A	2	Tamarugal	2	A	Ζ
Merceditas	4.5	A	2	Thunda	2	A	Ζ
Milly Milly	3.5	A	2	Trenton	2.5	A	Ζ
Morito	7	Α	2	Willamette	9	A	Ζ
Nejed	70	Α	Ζ	Williamston	10	A	Ζ
Norfolk	9	Α	Ζ				
Norfork	5	Α	2	Group IIIB			
Plymouth	2	Α	Ζ	Adargas	1.5	A	Ζ
Point of Rocks (iron)	2	A	Ζ	Baquedano	2	Α	Ζ
Providence	2	Α	Z	Bear Creek	1.2	A	Ζ
Puente del Zacate	3	A	Z	Bella Roca	1.5	Α	Ζ
Roebourne	2.5	Α	Ζ	Breece	1.2	A	Ζ
Ruff's Mtn.	1.5	Υ	Z	Campbellsville	1	Α	Ζ
Sacramento Mtns.	5	A	Ζ	Chupaderos	1.2	Α	Ζ
Samelia	ŝ	A	Ζ	Cleveland	1.5	Α	Ζ
San Angelo	7.5	Α	Ζ	Cuernavaca	1.3	Α	Ζ
Santa Apolonia	40	J	X	El Capitan	1.8	Α	Ζ
Spearman	4	D	W	Grant	5.1	D	¥
Susuman	5	A	Z	Joe Wright Mtn.	1.5	A	Ζ

854

TABLE I (Continued)

Survey of Metallographic Cooling Rates of Meteorites

	Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref. er. ence	Tech- nique		Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref- er- ence	Tech- nique
Group IIIB (continued)				Group IIID			
Knowles	1.5	A	Ζ	Dayton	6.5	D	М
Mt. Edith	2	A	Z	Föllinge	2	ტ	Ζ
Orange River (iron)	1	A	Z	Tazewell	2.2	D	М
Owens Valley	2	A	Ζ				
Roper River	1.2	A	Ζ	Group IIIE			
Sams Valley	1	A	Ζ	Coopertown	1.2	A	Ζ
Sanderson	1.2	A	Ζ	Staunton	1	A	Ζ
Tambo Quemado	1.2	A	Ζ	Willow Creek	1	A	Ζ
Tieraco Creek	1.5	A	Ζ				
Verkhne Dnieprovsk	1.2	A	Ζ	Group IIIF			
Wonyulgunna	2	A	Z	Abancay	15	A	Ζ
				Clark County	∞	A	Ζ
Group IIIC				Moonbi	12	A	Ζ
Anoka	4	U	X	St. Genevieve County	20	A	Ζ
Carlton	4.2	D	И				
Edmonton (Kentucky)	1.9	D	W	Group IVA			
Havana	5	IJ	Ζ	Altonah	20	D	W
Mungindi	4	IJ	Ζ	Bishop Canyon	65	A	Ζ
				Bodaibo	60	A	Ζ

855

Ч
ē
n
ē
·=
=
E
0
7.5
\sim
Ξ
Ξ
E
EI(
LE I ((
3LEI(
BLEI(
ABLE I ((
TABLE I ((

	Cooling	Ref-	Tech-		Cooling	Ref-	Tech-
	rate,	er-	nique		rate,	er-	nique
	°K/10 ⁶ yr	ence			$^{\circ}K/10^{6}$ yr	ence	
Group IVA (continued)				Group IVA (continued)			
Bristol	20	D	W	New Westville	ς	Н	V_{g}
Boogaldi	10	A	Ζ	Obernkirchen	100	A	Ζ
Charlotte	25	Н	Vg	Otchinjau	50	A	Ζ
Chinautla	9	Н	$V_{\mathcal{B}}$	Pará de Minas	25	ŗ	V^{W}
Duchesne	4	Н	Vg		25	Н	V_{g}
Gibeon	35	Н	$V_{\mathcal{B}}$	Putnam County	60	A	Ζ
	28	I	V^{w}	Seneca Township	12	A	Ζ
Harriman (Of)	14	ŗ	V^{M}	Signal Mtn.	65	Н	V_{g}
	~ 20	Н	Vg	Social Circle	70	A	Ζ
Hill City	25	ŗ	Vw	Western Arkansas	65	V	Ζ
	9	Н	$V_{\mathcal{B}}$	Wood's Mtn.	30	A	Ζ
Huizopa	40	D	Ŋ	Yanhuitlan	80	A	Ζ
Jamestown	06	A	Ζ				
La Grange	~ 200	Н	Vg	Group IVB			
Mantos Blancos	15	ſ	V^{w}	Cape of Good Hope	7	A	Ζ
	4	Н	$V_{\mathcal{B}}$	Hoba	6	A	Ζ
Maria Elena (1935)	70	A	Ζ	Iquique	80	A	Ζ
Mart	7	A	Ζ	Klondike	20	A	Ζ
Muonionalusta	25	Η	$V_{\mathcal{B}}$	Kokomo	7	A	Ζ
New Westville	25	ŗ	Vw				

ned
Itin
Cor
\sim
Ι
Щ
B
ΤA

	Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref- er- ence	Tech- nique		Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref. er- ence	Tech- nique
Group IVB (continued)				Pallasites (continued)			
Tawallah Vallev	20	A	Ζ	Glorietta Mtn.	0.5	D	М
Tlacotepec	8	A	Ζ	Huckitta	0.8	K	Y
Weaver Mtns.	20	A	Ζ	Ilimaes	0.8	К	Y
	1			Imilac	0.5	D	М
STONY IRONS				Itzawisis	0.5	К	Y
Pallasites				Krasnojarsk	0.8	K	Y
Admire	-	K	Y	Lipovsky	1	Я	Y
Ahumada	1	К	Y	Marburg	0.8	K	Y
Albin	0.5	D	М	Marjalahti	0.5	К	Y
Anderson	0.5	К	Y	Mt. Vernon	0.8	D	M
Antofagasta	1.2	K	Y	Newport	1	D	М
Argonia	1	К	Y	Ollague	0.8	K	Y
Brahin	0.8	К	Y	Pojoaque	0.5	K	Y
Brenham	0.5	D	Ŵ	Rawlinna	1	K	Y
Calderilla	0.8	К	Y	Salta	0.5	К	Y
Eagle Station	2	K	Y	Santa Rosalia	0.5	К	Y
Esquel		К	Y	Somervell County	0.8	Х	Y
Finmarken	0.8	K	Y	South Bend	0.8	ĸ	Y
Giroux	1.3	D	М	Springwater	0.4	D	М

ontinued)	
Ŭ	
Ē	
Е	
E.	
T/	

	Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref- er- ence	Tech- nique		Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref- er- ence	Tech- nique
Pallasites (continued) Thiel Mtns.	1.5	К	Y	Lodranite Lodran	~ 20	W	Y
Mesosiderites		,	;	STONES			
Crab Orchard Emery	0.15 0.1	- -	×Χ	Ordinary chondrifes Tieschitz, H3		0	X
Estherville	0.1	L	X	Bath, H4	25	0	X
Hainholz	0.1	L	X	Sena, H4	10	Ч	X
Lowicz	0.1	L	X	Wellman, H4 or H5	ŝ	0	X
Mincy	0.1	L	X	Cee Vee, H5	15	Ø	Х
Morristown	0.1	L	X	Ehole, H5	2	0	X
Patwar	0.1	L	X	Forest City, H5	10	0	X
Udei Station	10	L	X	Leighton, H5	100	Ø	X
Vaca Muerta	0.1	L	X	Malotas, H5	4	0	X
Veramin	0.1	Ľ	X	Pantar, H5	5	0	X
				Sutton, H5	2	0	X
Siderophyre				Mt. Browne, H6	10	0	X
Steinbach	6.5	D	Ķ	Salles, H6	5	0	X
				Mezö-Madaras, L3	1	0	X
				Bjurböle, L4	1	0	X

ued
ntin
Ű
LEI

Survey of Metallographic Cooling Rates of Meteorites

		Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ ;	Ref. er- yr ence	Tech- nique			Cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Ref. er. ence	Tech- nique
0	rdinary chondrites (contin	(ned)			ť	ainpur, LL3	0.2	0	X
	Adelie Land, L5	-	0	X	O	ivenza, LL5	4	S	X
	Elenovka, L5,6	2	0	X	En	sisheim, LL6	1	s	X
	Bruderheim, L6	9	z	X	La	ke Labyrinth, LL6	50	S	Х
	Kandahar, L6	33	0	X	St.	. Severin, LL6	1	S	Х
	Mocs, L6	10	0	X	Carb	onaceous chondrites			
	Tillaberi, L6	130	Ρ	X	Fe	lix, C3(0)	0.3	0	X
	Waconda, L6	2	ð	X	La	nce', C3(0)	1	0	X
	RE	FERENCE	S			TECI	HNIQUES		
v	Goldstein (1969).	K	Buseck and C	Goldstein (1969).	Vg	As X, but using Fe-N	i-P phase diagr	am and	diffusion
в	Short and Anderson (1965).	L L	Powell (1969	·		coefficients; Moren and G	Soldstein (1978)		
0	Wood (1964, 1967a).	X	Bild and V	Wasson (1976).	νw	As X , but using Fe-N	i-P phase diagr	am and	diffusion
D F	Goldstein and Short (1967).	Z	Wood (1967)	<u>.</u>		coefficients; Willis and Wa	asson (1978a).		1.2
I L	Wasson (19/0).) e	W000 (1961)	().	5	Detailed fitting of comp	uter-modeled N	il diffusio	on protile
- U	Wasson and Schaudy (1971).	4	Pellas and Sto	ix, quoteu oy arzer (1977).		to observed protine in the Short (1967).	dille, re-m syst	נכווו, סטוס	
H	Moren and Goldstein (1978).	Ø	Taylor an	d Heymann (1971).	X	Central Ni content of ta	ienite vs. taenite	e half-wid	th; Fe-Ni
-	Willis and Wasson (1978b).	Я	Nehru et al. (1978).		system; Wood (1964, 196	(<i>Ta</i>).		
-	Willis and Wasson (1978a).	S	Taylor (1976	ò.	Y	Determination of γ computerface: Short and Gold	position immedi stein (1967).	ately adja	icent to a
					Ζ	Kamacite band width vs	. bulk Ni conte	nt of me	tal phase;
						Short and Goldstein (196	.(1).		



Fig. 1. Histogram of metallographic cooling rates of meteorites, from Table I. The vertical scale varies among meteorite classes, to even out large height differences between classes. In the Group IVA iron meteorite histogram, hatching with a positive slope represents the cooling rates of Willis and Wasson (1978*a*,*b*); hatching with negative slope comprises the cooling rates of Moren and Goldstein (1978) and others.

with the remarkably slow metallographic cooling rates of the mesosiderites generally. Pellas and Storzer (1977) object that cooling rates of ordinary chondrites deduced from fission-track retention are generally lower than metallographic cooling rates, but for the most part the discrepancies are small and can be interpreted as due to a positive second derivative in the chondrite cooling histories, since most of the track data are applicable to a lower temperature range $(600-300^{\circ}K)$ than that in which diffusion ceased in taenite.

The cooling rates for irons and pallasites appear to have met with wide acceptance, at least as approximate values. Some meteoriticists have reservations about the chondrite and mesosiderite cooling rates, partly because the alloy phases are dispersed in these meteorites, not in physical contact with one another, and partly because the mesosiderite cooling rates are so slow as to be difficult to understand in the traditional parent meteorite planet context.

II. COOLING IN ROCKY PARENT METEORITE PLANETS

Presumably the cooling rates of Table I reflect the time constants for diffusive heat loss from the parent meteorite planets, which can be crudely estimated. Assume the meteorites cooled through roughly 1000°K from their peak temperatures, and that their parent planets were made of rocky material of thermal conductivity 6.6 \times 10⁵ J/cm yr °K, heat capacity 1.2 J/g °K, and mass density 3.6 g/cm³ (therefore having a thermal diffusivity, $K/\rho C_p$, of 1.5×10^5 cm²/yr. These values are appropriate for ordinary chondrite material. Then cooling rates of 1° and 10° K/ 10^{6} yr, representative of most of the meteorites in Table I, correspond to cooling times of $\sim 10^9$ yr and $\sim 10^8$ yr respectively, and therefore (multiplying each by the thermal diffusivity) to characteristic dimensions of ~ 120 and ~ 40 km. These are, very roughly, the size objects made of ordinary chondrite material would have to be to lose heat at rates corresponding to 1° and 10° K/ 10^{6} yr. Fortunately they correspond to the dimensions of asteroids, the only reasonable source for meteorites most of us can conceive of. More exact studies of the thermal evolution of rocky asteroids have been made by numerically integrating the heat flow equation (Wood 1964, 1967a; Goldstein and Short 1967; Fricker et al. 1970). The relationship between total size of a rocky parent body, position in it, and the cooling rate through 770°K is shown in Fig. 2 (Wood 1967a). It is worth noting that arbitrarily low cooling rates cannot be obtained in planetary interiors.

III. METEORITE COOLING RATES VERSUS RADIOMETRIC AGES

The small computation made in the last section reminds us that the meteorite cooling rates correspond to quite substantial cooling times relative to the age of the solar system, which means there should be an observable correlation between the radiometric ages of the meteorites and their cooling rates. All other things being equal, the slower the cooling rate the more time must have elapsed before a meteorite became cool enough to immobilize isotopic exchanges or noble gas losses, so the younger the meteorite should appear. In practice it is hard to draw the comparison, primarily because so much uncertainty attaches to the isotopic closure temperatures (those temperatures beneath which radiogenic daughters cease to be outgassed from or exchanged between various host minerals) and secondarily because assumptions must be made about the high-temperature, pre-kamacite-plustaenite phase of thermal evolution of meteorite systems. When the attempt is made, unfortunately, substantial inconsistencies are found between the radiometric and metallographic time scales for most meteorite classes.

All ages in the discussion to follow are relative to the time scale defined



Fig. 2. Cooling rates through 770° K (500° C) at a range of depths, in rocky parent planets of 50-1700 km overall radius (Wood 1967*a*). Two uniform initial temperatures, and the presence and absence of chondritic levels of long-lived radioactivities, are assumed. Several curves reverse slope at minimum cooling rates of $\sim 0.1^{\circ}$ K/10⁶ yr. In the lower branches of these curves (at shallow depths), cooling is monotonic from the assumed initial temperature; in the upper branches the planetary material first heats up from radioactive decay, then at a much later time cools as shown.

by the revised ⁸⁷Rb and ⁴⁰K decay constants recommended by Steiger and Jäger (1977). In this time scale the age of the solar system is 4.52, not 4.6×10^9 yr.

Equilibrated Ordinary Chondrites

Turner *et al.* (1978) find a mean 40 Ar/ 39 Ar age for ordinary chondrites of 4.44 ± 0.03 × 10⁹ yr, meaning that Ar closure occurred 50-110 × 10⁶ yr after the nominal origin of the meteorites. Minster and Allègre (1979) find a whole-rock Rb/Sr isochron for H-group ordinary chondrites of 4.52 ± 0.05 × 10⁹, signifying closure to Sr <~50 × 10⁶ yr after meteorite formation.

Onuma *et al.* (1972) find temperatures of oxygen isotope equilibration of $1220^{\circ} \pm 100^{\circ}$ K for types 5 and 6 ordinary chondrites, and ~960°K for Bjurböle (Type 4). These are lower limits on the temperatures of metamorphism of these meteorites. Turner *et al.* deduce Ar closure temperatures of ~500°K for ordinary chondrites. The Sr closure temperature is not known, but a value of ~1000°K, based on experimental measurements of the diffusion coefficient of Sr in diopside (Sneeringer and Hart 1978) is



Fig. 3. Cooling of a system from metamorphic temperatures toward a base temperature of 170° K, according to Eq. (1). The example shown is applicable to many of the equilibrated chondrites.

probably not totally unrealistic.

Metallographic cooling rates can be projected back in order to estimate cooling times by integrating the simple relationship

$$dT/dt = k(T - T_h) \tag{1}$$

where T = temperature; T_b = the temperature toward which the system cools, taken here to be 170°K, a representative surface temperature in the asteroid belt; t = time; and k is a constant, fixed by any given metallographic cooling rate and the T at which it applies, ~770°K. If we assume the ordinary chondrite systems began cooling at 1220°K and cooled through 770°K at 1°-5°K/10⁶ yr (Fig. 3), the cooling times to Sr and Ar closure are found from Eq. (1) to be ~150 and ~700 × 10⁶ yr for 1°K/10⁶ yr cooling; ~30 and ~140 × 10⁶ yr for 5°K/10⁶ yr cooling. Thus the faster-cooling chondrites reach isotopic closure temperatures in times that are consistent with the radiometric ages of chondrites, but there is a clear discrepancy between these ages and 1°K/10⁶ yr cooling. (Unfortunately there is practically no overlap between the list of chondrites in Table I and those dated by Turner *et al.*, making comparisons for individual chondrites impossible.) The effect of possible errors in metallographic cooling rates will be considered separately.

Unequilibrated Chondrites

Though unequilibrated, these meteorites have experienced mild metamorphism. The metamorphic temperature is not known, and undoubtedly varies from one chondrite to another. Turner *et al.* (1978) obtain a 40 Ar/ 39 Ar age of 4.45 ± 0.05 × 10⁹ yr for Tieschitz, equivalent to 20-120 × 10⁶ yr between meteorite formation and Ar closure. Minster and Allègre (1979) find a Rb/Sr internal isochron age of 4.53 ± 0.06 × 10⁹ yr for the same meteorite (<50 × 10⁶ yr before Sr closure). Mazor *et al.* (1970) find younger K/Ar ages of ~4.0 × 10⁹ yr for Felix and ~3.7 × 10⁹ yr for Lancé.

The highest metamorphic temperature recorded in Tieschitz, corresponding to the lowest-Ni taenite reported by Wood (1967a), is \sim 730°K. It may be that Tieschitz was never above the closure temperature for Sr. If 730°K was the maximum temperature attained, the estimated metallographic cooling rate ($\sim 1^{\circ} K/10^{6} yr$; Wood 1967*a*) would carry the system to ~610°K in the 120×10^9 yr allowed by its 40 Ar/ 39 Ar age. This is still $\sim 100^{\circ}$ K above the closure temperature obtained by Turner et al. for equilibrated chondrites, and $\sim 300^{\circ}$ K above an Ar closure temperature these authors derived specifically for Tieschitz. It is questionable, however, if a closure temperature based on gas release from a bulk sample of Tieschitz has physical meaning that can be used to predict gas release in the parent planet, because K in unequilibrated chondrites is undoubtedly sited in several different phases (including glass) of highly variable dimension. For the same reason, the closure temperature for recrystallized chondrites probably cannot be applied to Tieschitz. Thus it cannot be said with certainty that the radiometric ages and metallographic cooling rates of unequilibrated chondrites are inconsistent.

A qualitatively puzzling fact about these meteorites is the apparent discrepancy between their little-metamorphosed state, which suggests a position near the surfaces of their parent bodies, and their relatively slow cooling rates $(0.2^{\circ}-1^{\circ}K/10^{6} \text{ yr}, \text{ as compared to } 1^{\circ}-10^{\circ}K/10^{6} \text{ yr in most}$ equilibrated chondrites), which appear to require a position of deep burial.

Irons

The silicate inclusions in Group I irons have been radiometrically dated. Bogard *et al.* (1968) report K/Ar ages of $4.55 \pm 0.1 \times 10^9$ yr for silicate inclusions in Toluca (1.6° K/ 10^6 yr) and Four Corners (1.9° K/ 10^6 yr) respectively; that is, times to Ar closure of $<70 \times 10^6$ yr and $<120 \times 10^6$ yr. Wasserburg and Burnett (1969) found that silicate inclusions in Group IA irons Pine River, Linwood, Toluca, Odessa, and Copiapo define a Sr/Rb isochron age of 4.45×10^9 yr, in substantial agreement with the K/Ar ages; however, this age is uncertain by several times 10^8 yr. COOLING RATES

Wasson (1970) argues that the Group I irons have not experienced bulk melting. If we assume they formed by metamorphism at $\sim 1270^{\circ}$ K, the metallographic cooling rates indicate that Toluca and Four Corners would have taken ~ 450 and $\sim 380 \times 10^{6}$ yr, respectively, to cool to Turner *et al.*'s closure temperature for ordinary chondrites ($\sim 500^{\circ}$ K), much in excess of the time allowed by K/Ar dating. In the time available, the two systems could have cooled to no less than $\sim 1080^{\circ}$ and $\sim 920^{\circ}$ K, respectively.

However, Turner *et al.*'s closure temperature for recrystallized chondrites is not strictly applicable, because as these authors show the closure temperature varies with the radius, a, and activation energy for Ar diffusion, E, of the K host minerals, and with the cooling rate, c, of the system, as

$$E/RT_c - 2\ln T_c = \text{const.} -\ln c - 2\ln a \tag{2}$$

where T_c is the closure temperature and R the gas constant.

There is remarkably little information in the literature about the textures and dimensions of K-bearing minerals in the inclusions of Group I irons, and essentially none about the particular inclusions that were radiometrically dated (above references). El Goresy (1965) and Henderson (1965) show photomicrographs of 50-100 μ m anorthite grains in the nodules of Toluca; Buchwald (1975) alludes to silicate grains of 30-100 μ m diameter in Four Corners. The host K phase in equilibrated chondrites is oligoclase; its dimension is ~50 μ m in Type 6 chondrites, smaller in lower-grade chondrites (Van Schmus and Wood 1967).

The differences between host mineral grain sizes and cooling rates appear to be negligibly small; a factor of two difference in grain size would lead to a change in closure temperature of only $\sim 10^{\circ}$ K (assuming $E \sim 70$ kcal/mole, a value found for the equilibrated chondrites with highest closure temperatures by Turner *et al.* [1978]). The nature of the K host mineral differs in the two cases, being oligoclase (sodic feldspar) in equilibrated chondrites and anorthite (calcic feldspar) in the irons studied. This must lead to differences in the values of E for Ar diffusion. The degree of the difference is not known, but it is very unlikely to be large enough to cause Ar closure at $\sim 1000^{\circ}$ K, as the K/Ar ages of Group I irons (above) appear to require. For this to be the case, E in anorthite would have to be ~ 143 kcal/mole, a value that appears impossibly high and unreasonably different from the value in oligoclase, which is crystallographically similar enough to anorthite to permit unlimited miscibility of the two minerals.

If the Group I irons formed by melting and differentiation, which seems more likely to me than the model of selective accretion and metamorphism proposed by Wasson (1970), the cooling time is longer and the problem even worse. Thus there appears to be a serious discrepency between the radiometric ages and cooling times of Group I irons.

Pallasites

Megrue (1968) found a K/Ar age of $4.22 \pm 0.1 \times 10^9$ yr for Krasnojarsk, Marjalahti, and Springwater. Taking 0.6° K/10⁶ yr to be a characteristic cooling rate for these objects in the metallographic range, they can have cooled from the temperature of solidification (~1770°K) only as far as ~1350°K in the ~300 × 10⁶ yr allowed by the K/Ar ages. Even if we assume that the pallasites' small content of K (~2 ppm; Megrue 1968) is dissolved in their very large (~1 cm) olivine crystals. Eq. (2) shows that the activation energy for Ar diffusion in the latter would have to be ~171 kcal/mole to bring about Ar closure at 1350°K. Though it is unsafe to extrapolate from Turner *et al.*'s estimated activation energy in a completely different mineral, this seems an improbably high value, and the radiometric and metallographic time scales of pallasites appear to be inconsistent.

An apparent discrepancy in the planetary siting of pallasites noted by Wood (1978), though unrelated to chronology, is that the pallasitic structure could not have survived as a cumulate layer of olivine crystals immersed in molten metal at the core-mantle interface of a parent meteorite planet if the latter was larger than ~ 10 km radius, because the gravitational acceleration in larger planets would have caused layers overlying the pallasite cumulate to exert forces that squeezed the (somewhat plastic) olivine crystals together into a compact metal-free layer. Yet the slow cooling rates of pallasites appear to require residence in a rocky planet of >200 km radius (Fig. 2).

Mesosiderites

These stony-irons have fairly old radiometric ages, though not as old as the other meteorite classes discussed. Murthy (1978) reports a $4.24 \pm 0.03 \times 10^9$ yr Rb/Sr isochron age for Estherville, and a 40 Ar/ 39 Ar age of $\sim 3.6 \times 10^9$ yr. K/Ar ages obtained by earlier workers tend to agree with this value, within broad error limits: Crab Orchard, 2.5-4.7 $\times 10^9$ yr, and Mincy, 2.7-3.9 $\times 10^9$ yr (Begemann *et al.* 1976); Lowicz, 3.0-3.4 $\times 10^9$ yr (Kirsten *et al.* 1963).

Mesosiderites display the slowest metallographic cooling rates of any meteorite class, $\sim 0.1^{\circ}$ K/10⁶ yr. (Indeed, Cobleigh *et al.* [1970], noting that the cooling time of mesosiderites appears to exceed the age of the solar system, proposed a program to visit museums and feel mesosiderites for residual warmth.) Most of the mesosiderites appear not to have been melted, but the compositions and homogeneity of orthopyroxene-clinopyroxene exsolution structures in them point to major periods of metamorphism at >1250°K (Nehru *et al.* 1978). Application of Eq. (1) shows that cooling from 1250°K at a rate which would equal 0.1° K/10⁶ yr at 770°K would have brought Estherville only to ~1100°K in the ~0.9 × 10⁹ yr allowed by its ⁴⁰ Ar/³⁹ Ar age. Though the feldspar grain sizes in mesosiderites are highly nonuniform, a large proportion of the feldspar in the matrix of Estherville is roughly 50 μ m in diameter (my observation), comparable to the dimensions

COOLING RATES

of plagioclase in Type 6 chondrites. From Eq. (2) we find that E for Ar diffusion in Estherville anorthite would have to be ~165 kcal/mole to cause Ar closure to occur at 1100°K. As in the case of the irons and pallasites, this seems an unacceptably high activation energy. It appears impossible to reconcile the cooling rate of Estherville, and presumably mesosiderites in general, with their radiometric ages.

It is also worth noting that the textures and polymict clast population of mesosiderites strongly suggest they were once regolith breccias or impact melt deposits, i.e., emplaced on planetary surfaces; yet their cooling rates, the slowest of all meteorite classes, would appear to require the deepest burial. This is the same paradox noted earlier for unequilibrated chondrites.

In summary, it appears that the cooling times of all meteorite types, with the possible exception of the faster-cooling equilibrated chondrites, are more or less inconsistent with the radiometric ages of the meteorites, in the sense that cooling rates based on metallographic data are too slow for the meteorites to reach the estimated closure temperatures in the times allowed by radiometric ages.

The degree of uncertainty in the metallographic cooling rates has not been discussed. Wood (1967*a*) estimates that the cooling rates are accurate to within a factor of 2.5; Goldstein and Short (1967) put the error factor at 2.0. Moren and Goldstein (1978) and Willis and Wasson (1978*a*,*b*), by differently modeling the evolution of the same Group IVA irons, obtain cooling rates that differ by as much as a factor of five (Table I). It is interesting to ask what the error in metallographic cooling rates would have to be, to bring cooling times into line with radiometric (especially Ar retention) ages. Estimates were made of the required cooling rates for the five meteorite classes discussed above, taking Turner *et al.*'s closure temperatures at face value and assuming that differences in the activation energy for Ar diffusion among K host minerals are negligible.

The results are summarized in Table II. Metallographic cooling rates are too slow by a factor of about 6 to be consistent with the Ar retention ages. The cooling rate discrepancy is very similar for all five of the meteorite classes. In fact, the uniformity of the discrepancy is remarkable, considering the range of cooling rates and radiometric ages spanned, and the variability of diffusion geometry and K hosts. This suggests rather strongly that there is a systematic error in the published absolute values of metallographic cooling rates, such that the cooling rates should be adjusted by a factor of six upward. There is no apparent reason why the entire body of metallographic cooling rate data should be in error by such a large factor, however, and the price one pays for solving the problem in this way is the creation of a new and serious discrepancy with the cooling rates derived from ²⁴⁴Pu fission track thermometry, which are $\sim 1^{\circ} K/10^{6}$ yr in the temperature range 600°-300°K (Pellas and Storzer 1977).

		ctanographic cooning tates an		sdno ig
Meteorite group	Metallographic cooling rate, °K/10 ⁶ yr	Time to Ar closure	$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{dI}{dt} \\ \frac{1}{770} \\ \frac{1}{770} \\ \frac{1}{90} \\ \frac{1}{8} \\ \frac{1}{$	Discrepancy (ratio of cooling rates)
Equilibrated chondrites	1-5	$50-110 \times 10^{6} \text{ yr}$	6.6-14	~4.3 ^b
Tieschitz (unequilibrated	~	≪120 × 10 ⁶ yr	≥6.9	≥6.9
ordinary chondrite)				
Group I irons	~ 1.7	$\sim 100 \times 10^{6} \text{ yr}$	\sim 7.2	~4.2
Pallasites	~ 0.6	$\sim 300 \times 10^{6} \text{ yr}$	~ 3.2	~ 5.3
Estherville (mesosiderite)	~ 0.1	$\sim 900 \times 10^{6} \text{ yr}$	~ 0.8	~ 8.0
^a Assuming cooling according to ^b Ratio of geometric means of r	Eq. (1), Ar closure tempe anges.	eratures of Turner et al. (1978).		

TABLE II

868

IV. AN ALTERNATIVE PARENT METEORITE PLANET MODEL

The alternative to adjusting metallographic (and fission track) cooling rates is to question the realism of previous thermal modeling of the parent meteorite planets, and the accuracy of the Ar closure temperatures of Turner *et al.* (1978).

Thermal evolution calculations (references in Sec. II) have traditionally assumed that the parent planets came into existence instantly as several-hundred-km objects of uniform density and thermal conductivity; the effect of the initial heat source has been approximated by assuming a uniformly high initial temperature throughout the objects. The thermal model of Fig. 2 as well as the simple model of Eq. (1) and Fig. 3 make this assumption. In fact the parent planets must have grown by accretion and their temperatures must have risen to peak values over a finite period of time. At any given time they must have consisted of materials having a range of physical properties, with high-density highly-conductive rock and low-density insulating particulate matter as end members. Melting or metamorphism would have tended to transform particulate matter to rock; collisions would have had the reverse effect. The most widely held views of events in the early solar system hold that all these processes - accretion, heat generation, collisional destruction, and establishment of the properties of the meteorites - happened on similar time scales. If so, the thermal evolution of the parent meteorite planets would have been determined by a complex interplay of these effects. A thermal evolution study that attempts to take all of them into account may seem distastefully model-dependent; but the alternative, studies that ignore them, may lead to totally wrong conclusions.

An accreting planet might be expected to cool at first rapidly, then (as its thermal inertia increases) much more slowly. Qualitatively this works in the right direction to resolve the discrepancies noted; relatively rapid cooling is needed from temperatures of melting or metamorphism to the isotopic closure temperatures, but much slower cooling seems to have occurred in the temperature ranges of metal alloy formation and fission track retention. The trouble is that the Ar closure temperatures of Turner *et al.* lie *beneath* the temperature range of alloy formation, which prevents cooling to closure from being any more rapid than the time of alloy formation.

These closure temperatures must be considered approximate, since they do not take into account variability of the grain-size distribution or mineralogy of K hosts. However, a detailed examination of closure temperatures is beyond the scope of this chapter. In the following sections I will assume the possibility that the effective Ar closure temperature was within or above the temperature range of alloy formation; and I report on the results of a thermal modeling study that includes the effects of planetary growth by accretion of insulating dust (either primary condensate particles from the solar nebula or fragmental debris from earlier objects demolished by collisions), and which takes into account the large difference in thermal



Fig. 4. Experimentally determined thermal conductivities of basalt powders, as a function of density (compaction) and temperature (Fountain and West 1970).

conductivity between solid rock and unconsolidated dust or soil and acknowledges that high internal temperatures transform dust into dense rock by melting or sintering it.

V. INSULATING PROPERTIES OF PARTICULATE AGGREGATES

The insulating effect of a layer of unconsolidated particulate matter on a planet has been referred to repeatedly (e.g., Urey et al. 1971; Lee et al. 1977) whenever it has seemed desirable to attain or hold a high temperature in a small space, but the consequences of such an insulating layer have never been fully explored. The thermal conductivity of basalt powder in a vacuum as a function of temperature and density (compaction) is shown in Fig. 4 (Fountain and West 1970). The dependence on temperature is as $A + BT^3$, where the cubic term is attributable to radiative transfer betweeen particles. Thermal conductivity probably bottoms out at a value not much smaller than the lowest conductivity shown. (The thermal conductivity of a porous aggregate cannot be made arbitrarily small by continuing to increase porosity, because a point is reached where conductive transfer through contacts between grains becomes small compared to radiative transfer; further increases in porosity only enhance radiative transfer, and therefore net conductivity.) The thermal conductivity of lunar soil measured in the laboratory agrees closely with the basalt powder data $(0.6-1.5 \times 10^{-5} \text{ W/cm})$

COOLING RATES

^oK at 160^oK, 1.3 g/cm³, Cremers and Hsia 1973). In situ measurements of regolith conductivity by the Apollo heat flow experiment yielded values at a density of ~2.0 gcm³ that are somewhat higher than a projection of the curves in Fig. 4 would predict (~10⁻⁴ W/cm ^oK at 300^oK; Langseth *et al.* 1976), but by less than a factor of two. These soil conductivities are two or three orders of magnitude smaller than the thermal conductivities of corresponding solid rock or meteorite materials.

VI. SINTERING OF PARTICULATE AGGREGATES

The following discussion will assume that particulate aggregates having the insulating properties just described played a major role in the assembly of the meteorite parent planets, but that this soil or dust had the property of sintering into dense, conductive rocky material if its temperature ever exceeded some critical sintering temperature. Metal and dielectric powders are known to sinter at temperatures that are a substantial fraction of their melting temperatures; the process is believed to depend upon volume diffusion of lattice vacancies away from the voids between particles, leading to closure of the voids, increase in the areas of contact between particles (and therefore an increase in thermal conductivity), and shrinkage (densification) of the aggregate. Rates of volume diffusion are exponentially dependent upon temperature. Obviously, however, temperature is not the only variable that promotes sintering. Time at a particular temperature, static pressure, shock pressure, powder composition, and gases in the powder voids would also affect the process. In the case of powders that consist of primitive condensates, which are more or less disequilibrium mineral assemblages, the process would be driven not only by the excess surface energy of the finely divided powder but also by the tendency of the minerals to reconstitute themselves as a more stable assemblage, with lower thermodynamic free energy, as they sintered.

Clearly the process is very complex and infinitely variable under different circumstances, making it impossible to model realistically. For purposes of discussion in this chapter, and for use in the numerical model that was examined, I have simply assumed the existence of a fixed sintering temperature, at or above which soil or dust instantly and irreversibly transforms to rock, independently of all the other variables just acknowledged. This is admittedly a gross simplification, but still a major improvement over the approximation used in previous studies, which was to ignore the presence and effect of particulate layers altogether.

VII. THE HEAT SOURCE

I have considered the initial heating of the parent meteorite objects to be due to 26 Al, not electrical induction, because (a) the presense of 26 Al in the early solar system has been proven; (b) its effect is, or can be assumed to be,

independent of the size, temperature, electrical conductivity, and heliocentric distance of a planetesimal; and (c) the diminution of its effect with time is straightforward and easily incorporated in a numerical model. The model to be examined serves to illustrate effects of the interplay between a heat source and an accretional epoch having similar time scales, and the results can be applied at least qualitatively to the evolution of electrically-heated as well as 26 Al-heated planetesimals.

The heating effects of 40 K, U, and Th are also included in the model; they play an important role in the thermal evolution of small planetesimals. The thermal effects of 244 Pu and 129 I in the early solar system are negligible.

VIII. A QUALITATIVE CONSIDERATION OF THE THERMAL EVOLUTION OF A ROCK/DUST PLANETESIMAL: THE CONSTANT-MASS CASE

In assessing the effects of an insulating dust layer on the thermal evolution of a planetesimal, it is instructive to consider two extreme possibilities. The first is an already-accreted dust sphere of several km dimension, having the properties postulated above, and liberally endowed with ²⁶Al. As decay of ²⁶Al heats the interior of the planetesimal, an isotherm corresponding to the sintering temperature of the dust expands outward, transforming everything inside it into conductive dense rock. The planetesimal is mantled by a layer of dust which grows thinner and thinner. Where does the encroachment stop? This happens when the residual dust layer becomes thin enough to accomodate a heat flow just equal to the flux of heat, from current and past ²⁶Al decay, that the rocky interior of the planetesimal is trying to unload. The rate of heat flow through a layer is equal to the product of the conductivity of the layer and the thermal gradient in it. Temperatures at the boundaries of the dust layer are fixed in this situation; the surface of the layer is at the blackbody temperature of the planetesimal, and the lower boundary is at the sintering temperature. If the lower boundary should exceed this temperature it sinters, moving the boundary upward to where the sintering temperature still prevails, and thinning the layer. The thinner the layer, the steeper the thermal gradient in it is (since the temperature contrast between top and bottom is fixed), and so the greater the heat flow through it. If the latter equals or exceeds the heat flux trying to escape the interior of the planetesimal, the rock/dust interface stabilizes; if not, temperature at the base of the layer mounts, more sintering occurs, and the layer grows thinner.

Basically the system acts to match the thermal time constant of the dust layer to the time constant of the rocky zone inside it. Since the dust layer is $10^2 \cdot 10^3$ times less conductive than the rock, it must be $10^2 \cdot 10^3$ times thinner to achieve a match; i.e., a few meters or tens of meters thick for a planetesimal a few km in dimension.

Such a thin layer is not adequate to maintain warmth inside a small



Fig. 5. Quasi-steady-state temperature distribution in a planetesimal composed of rock covered by a layer of insulating dust; schematic.

planetesimal once decay has removed the ²⁶ Al heat source, however, no more adequate than a several-km rocky body (to which it is thermally matched) would be. Consequently the internal temperature drops, along an exponential curve that expresses the heat production of remaining ²⁶ Al, to the blackbody temperature of the planetesimal in question. Cooling through the temperature range of metal alloy formation would be at a rate of the order of 100° K/ 10^{6} yr. That such a body may have been able to achieve the melting temperature internally is not primarily due to the insulating property of the dust, since this is largely removed before the melting temperature is reached, but simply to the thermal inertia of several km of rock relative to the rapid rate at which ²⁶ Al can deposit energy during its first half-life of decay.

IX. THERMAL EVOLUTION OF A PLANETESIMAL THAT CONTINUES TO ACCRETE DUST: THE THERMAL QUASI-STEADY-STATE

The other extreme possibility to consider is a planetesimal containing no 26 Al, in a thermal quasi-steady-state such that its insulating dust layer, with outer surface at the blackbody temperature and inner surface at the sintering temperature, is thick enough to allow heat flow just equal to the small amount of heat being generated by long-lived radioactivities. Temperatures in the rocky interior would be all but isothermal, since this region is so much more conductive than the dust layer (Fig. 5). Temperatures would also be almost constant in time (extremely low cooling rates). Anticipating results of the modeling study to be described, the dust layer would have to be kilometers rather than meters thick to sustain this quasi-steady-state. Continued accretion of dust onto a planetesimal after the effect of 26 Al heating had peaked out would cause the situation described in the previous section to tend toward this section's quasi-steady-state.

There is some particular accretion history that would lead to exactly this postulated quasi-steady-state. Of course we cannot assume nature to be obliging enough to provide such a postulated condition; real accretion rates onto early solar system planetesimals were undoubtedly greater or less than this idealized accretion rate. If accretion rates were less than the idealized value, cooling rates through the temperature range of metal alloy formation would have been intermediate to the rates for a constant mass object $(\sim 100^{\circ} \text{K}/10^{6} \text{ yr})$ and the guasi-steady-state situation $(\sim 0^{\circ} \text{K}/10^{6} \text{ yr})$ assuming the sintering temperature and the alloy-formation temperature range were similar). This is just what is observed in most meteorites. If accretion rates were greater than the idealized value, and a dust layer too thick to pass the internal heat being generated was created, the system would respond by heating up internally, sintering additional dust at the base of the layer, and restoring (indeed, maintaining) the layer at the steady-state thickness. Thus for a range of accretion rates, not just a particular idealized accretion rate, planetesimals would arrive at a thermal configuration similar to the quasi-steady-state postulated in this section.

The reason why temperature in such an idealized situation is not strictly constant is that the long-lived radionuclides which maintain temperature in the system are decaying and thus providing heat at a slowly diminishing rate. When heat generation has declined by 10 %, the thermal gradient in the insulating dust layer must decline by ~ 10 % to reduce the heat flow through the layer to the rate of heat generation. If accretion has ceased, this means the temperature at the base of the layer must decrease to ~ 90 % of its initial value. The cooling rate of such a system due to decay of long-lived radionuclides can be estimated; it is simply the product of the decay constant of the dominant heat-producing radionuclide and the temperature range through which the system has to cool to reach the blackbody temperature. After ²⁶Al has decayed to insignificance, the dominant radionuclide in a chondritic system would be 40 K, for which $\lambda = 4.962 \times 10^{-10}$ /yr. For assumed sintering and blackbody temperatures of $\sim 800^{\circ}$ K and $\sim 170^{\circ}$ K, respectively, the system cooling rate works out to $\sim 0.3^{\circ} \text{K}/10^{6}$ yr. This constitutes an effective lower limit on long-duration cooling rates for planetesimals: a slower cooling rate could be produced only by continuing accretion indefinitely, to permit a growth in dust layer thickness that would diminish heat flow through it without decreasing the temperature at its base. Accretion in the early solar system is generally held to have been largely completed in the first $10^7 - 10^8$ yr.

Figure 2 shows a lower limit to planetary cooling rates for essentially the same reason; it is all but impossible to contrive a planetary context where the cooling rate is less than that dictated by 40 K decay, other than briefly.

Cooling rates in the mesosiderites and some unequilibrated chondrites are close to this limiting value reached in the quasi-steady-state situation.

To rationalize the apparent thermal histories of the mesosiderites and

TABLE	III	
	TABLE	

Peak temperatures and cooling parameters of planetesimals with initial radius 5 km, which continue to accrete dust at exponentially diminishing rates

		וווות וט מככובוב מתאו מו בעשטוו	entiany unnunsumg rates	
	Entry:	maximum temperature atta cooling rate, °C/10 ⁶ yr ₁	ined	
		radius dust thickness	when planetesimal cools through eon ^o V	
Initial			A 000	
accretion		characteristic time of accreti	on (= <i>e</i> -folding time of accretion 1	ate)
rate,				
cm/yr	1×10^{6}	3×10^{6}	1×10^7	3×10^7
	A 1408°K	B 1408° K	$C 1408^{\circ}K$	$D 1408^{\circ}K$
	75°/Myr	16°/Myr	$4.8^{\circ}/Myr$	3.0°/Myr
0.1	4.0 km	4.8 km	6.4 km	7.5 km
	87 m	0.4 km	1.4 km	2.1 km
	4.0 Myr	5.7 Myr	7.3 Myr	7.9 Myr
	$E 1479^{\circ}K$	$F 1488^{\circ}K$	G 1493°K	H 1494 [°] K ^b
	50°/Myr	7.1°/Myr	$0.6^{\circ}/Myr$	bottoms out
0.3	4.9 km	7.3 km	14 km	15.4 km
	0.13 km	$1.0 \ \mathrm{km}$	5 km	3.2 km
	4.7 Myr	7.4 Myr	11 Myr	10.1 Myr
				(803 °K)

TABLE III (Continued	
TABLE III (Continued	T
TABLE III (Continue	<u> </u>
TABLE III (Continue	4
TABLE III (Continu	U
TABLE III (Continu	-
TABLE III (Contin	_
TABLE III (Contin	_
TABLE III (Conti	<u> </u>
TABLE III (Conti	
TABLE III (Cont	
TABLE III (Con	+
TABLE III (Con	_
TABLE III (Coi	<u> </u>
TABLE III (Co	
TABLE III (C	0
TABLE III (C	
TABLE III (C	r \
TABLE III (\sim
TABLE III (· · ·
TABLE III	\sim
TABLE III	
TABLE II	
TABLE II	
TABLE I	_
TABLE	
TABLE	<i>,</i> ,
TABLE	
TABLI	f T 1
TABL	н
TABI	
TAB	_
TAB	
TAE	\sim
ΤA	
ΤA	_
Τγ	_
F	-
H	

Peak temperatures and cooling parameters of planetesimals with initial radius 5 km, which continue to accrete dust at exponentially diminishing rates

	Entry:	maximum temperature atta cooling rate, [°] C/10 ⁶ yr ₁	ined	
		radius dust thickness time	when planetesimal cools through 800°K	
Initial accretion		characteristic time of accret	ion (= e -folding time of accretion r_i	ite)
rate, cm/yr	1×10^{6}	$3 imes 10^6$	1×10^7	3×10^7
	I 1826°K 36°/Mvr	J melts 1.4°/Mvr	K melts ^b bottoms out	L melts ^a < 0 53°/Mvr
1.0	7.8 km	16.2 km	40.1 km	>69.9 km
	6.3 Myr	2.1 KIII 14.2 Myr	30.0 Myr (817 K)	~ 2.9 km >25.7 Mvr (833 K)
	M melts	N melts ^a		
3.0	33 ⁻ /Myr 16.2 km	< 8.3 ⁻ /Myr >38.1 km		
	0.11 km	> 0.3 km		
	10.9 Myr	>29 Myr		
		$(891^{\circ}K)$		
^a These runs had no ^b These runs cool t terminates.	ot cooled through 800°K in 1 through the minimum tempe	024 sec of computer time. Param sratures shown, then begin to wa	eters and final temperatures when runs t rm up. Program cannot accommodate	erminated are shown. a reversal in cooling rate,

876

perhaps also the slower cooling chondrites, it appears necessary that temperatures in the parent planets tended to asymptotically approach some "base temperature" that was higher than the assumed planetary surface temperature, $\sim 170^{\circ}$ K. This would lead to relatively rapid initial cooling from metamorphic temperatures, then much slower cooling rates as the base temperature was approached. If the base temperature was close to the temperature range of meteorite alloy formation, this could explain very slow metallographic cooling rates and yet allow relatively rapid cooling from metamorphic temperatures to temperatures of isotopic closure (as long as these were higher than the temperatures of alloy formation).

One possible explanation for a base temperature $>170^{\circ}$ K is that the parent body surface temperatures were in fact much higher in the early solar system, at a time when the sun was in a super-luminous phase of its evolution. Unfortunately the sun would be required to maintain its exaggerated luminosity for half the age of the solar system to account for the cooling record in the mesosiderites, a possibility that is not admitted by stellar evolution studies or the early geologic and paleontologic record of the earth.

It was anticipated that if a planetesimal evolved toward the thermal quasi-steady-state condition postulated in this section, the sintering temperature of the accreting particulate matter that formed an insulating blanket around the hot planetesimal core would effectively constitute a base temperature toward which the core would cool asymptotically. The model calculations to be described confirmed this. For most of the computations made, a sintering temperature of 800° K was assumed, in order to produce very slow cooling in the temperature range of alloy formation.

X. NUMERICAL MODELING OF ACCRETING, SINTERING, ²⁶ AL-BEARING PLANETESIMALS

To test the processes discussed above quantitatively, a crude computer program was set up which follows the thermal evolution of small bodies that accrete and sinter. The program assumes that low-conductivity, low-density (1.3 g/cm³) dust sinters at a specific temperature, irreversibly, into high-conductivity, high-density (3.6 g/cm³) rock. The conductivity profile used, as a function of temperature, is shown in Fig. 6. The planetary material was assumed to have the chondritic abundance of Al and ²⁶ Al/²⁷ Al of 5×10^{-5} , the initial isotopic composition of Al in an Allende inclusion found by Lee *et al.* (1977). It also contains the chondritic abundances of U, Th, and K.

In addition to assessing thermal evolution, the program makes volume adjustments in the planetesimal as its substance is sintered, and redistributes all radionuclides (Al as well as U, Th, and K) to the top of the melted zone. The planetesimal can grow during the course of the computer run; dust is added at an exponentially declining rate. Entered as input are, (a) an assumed initial size for the planetesimal, perhaps representing Goldreich-Ward



Fig. 6. Conductivities of dust and rock used in the modeling computations of this article. The solid curve for dust represents the experimental measurement of Fountain and West (1970) for dust of density 1.2 g cm⁻³; the dashed curve is an extrapolation according to the $A + BT^3$ relationship fitted to their data.

(1973) coalescence; (b) an initial accretion rate; and (c) a characteristic accretion time, the time in which the accretion rate falls to 1/e of its initial rate. Details of the program are discussed in the Appendix to this chapter. The program involves assumptions and approximations, and should be viewed critically. Principal findings of the modeling study are as follows.

1. A planetesimal initially composed of dust, 20 km in radius, which does not accrete further, will melt and sinter into the configuration shown in Fig. 7 (left). Volume decrease on sintering/melting of the substance of the planetesimal shrinks its radius from 20 to 14.3 km. The residual layer of unsintered dust is only 6.2 m thick. Although the planet is almost totally sintered, the increased conductivity does not allow heat to be shed as fast as it is being generated by ²⁶Al in the first half-life after creation of the planetesimal, so extensive interior melting occurs. Cooling thereafter is fast, ~200°K/10⁶ yr through the temperature range in which metal alloy compositions were established. At least 40 % as much ²⁶Al as the amount assumed in this case (see above) is needed to cause melting in a planetesimal of 20 km radius.

2. Table III shows a matrix of results of planetesimal models that assume a starting nucleus of nominal Goldreich-Ward dimension (5 km radius) and accrete additional dust onto the nucleus at various rates. Model J, for which



Fig. 7. Cross-sections of two planetesimals after ²⁶Al heating, accretion, and sintering cease. Left: a planetesimal, initially all dust (20-km radius), which does not accrete further, sinters and melts to this configuration. Right: outcome of Model J, Table II.

the initial accretion rate is 1 cm/yr and the characteristic time of accretion is 3×10^6 yr, demonstrates that a small planetesimal can melt and cool to the temperature range of alloy formation rapidly (14.2×10^6 yr), yet cool through this range at only 1.4° K/ 10^6 yr. The detailed thermal history of this model appears in Fig. 8; its final configuration is shown in Fig. 7 (right).

3. To cause melting to occur, the initial accretion rate onto the Goldreich-Ward nucleus must be >1 cm/yr. This value is critically dependent on the size assumed for the nucleus. For nuclei larger than 5 km radius, smaller accretion rates suffice to cause melting. Accretion rates insufficient to promote melting may still be adequate to produce the metamorphic effects observed in ordinary chondrites and mesosiderites.

4. Damping the cooling rate of a small planetesimal, once melting has occurred, to values near those read from the metal phases of meteorites, requires that the accretion be sustained over a period of a few million years; in the accretion model assumed, a characteristic time of accretion $>3 \times 10^6$ yr is needed. This value is not strongly dependent on the dimension of the nucleus. Accretion need not continue beyond the time when ²⁶ Al ceases to be an important heat source.

5. It appears that models with initial accretion rates >1 cm/yr and characteristic accretion times $>3 \times 10^6$ will all produce melting and slow cooling through 800°K. Planetesimals cannot be modeled in this regime, however, because the computer runs take excessive amounts of time, and because the run of the interior temperature tends to "bottom out" – that is, insulation by the dust layer becomes so effective that the cooling rate diminishes to zero and then continuing radioactive heat generation begins to increase internal temperatures again. This should lead to the self-governing quasi-steady-state situation discussed in the previous section, wherein the sintered zone expands outward and the internal temperature remains nearly



Fig. 8. Thermal evolution of Model J, Table II, for the first ten million years. Temperature curves at 2-km intervals above the planetesimal center are shown. t_m , t_s and t_{bb} are the assumed temperatures of melting, sintering, and blackbody radiation equilibrium.

constant, but an artifact of the program prevents it from dealing with a system that reverses the sign of its thermal gradient.

6. To obtain very slow cooling rates like this in the vicinity of the sintering temperature requires, in general, the presence of several km of insulating dust. This can be read from Fig. 9. For example, the heat generated by chondritic U, Th, and K decay in a sintered zone of 10 km radius amounts to 1.3×10^{-8} cal/sec per cm² of surface area of the zone. If this zone surface is to be held at 800 K, and just 1.3×10^{-8} cal/cm² sec is to be allowed to escape through the dust layer, then Fig. 9 shows that the layer must be 5 km thick.

7. The sizes of melted zones produced in the models of Table III are very small relative to the final dimensions of the planetesimals (Fig. 7, right). Changing the accretion parameters is ineffective in increasing the scale of the melted zone. The most effective way to increase the proportion of melted material is by increasing the size of the initial planetesimal nucleus, or by assuming its almost instantaneous growth during a preliminary period of extra rapid accretion.



Fig. 9. Steady-state heat flow through a dust layer having the conductivity profile of Fig. 6, as a function of layer thickness and base temperature (a range of sintering or base temperatures is considered). Heating by decay of long-lived radioactivity causes the downturns of curves at lower right. A typical steady-state temperature distribution is shown in Fig. 10.

XI. CONCLUSIONS

The model thermal histories in Table II can be related to the cooling histories of meteorites as follows.

Iron Meteorites

Models J and M melt, cool rapidly at first, and then cool through 800° K (a temperature representative of the range in which metal alloys are formed) at rates characteristic of the metallographic cooling rates read in iron meteorites. The very high cooling rates of the Group IIC irons appear to require that their parent body accreted little or no additional dust after melting and differentiation. This could be modeled with a faster accretion time than those shown in the table, or with a zero initial accretion rate, though in the latter case an initial radius >~5 km would have to be assumed

to produce melting. Presumably, differences in accretion rates among the various parent planets reflect different orbital parameters. A parent body that was perturbed into an orbit inclined enough to keep it out of the dust-rich midplane of the planetary system most of the time would accrete relatively little dust, and cool rapidly.

Ordinary Chondrites

The parent planets of ordinary chondrites may have had nuclei too small, or their initial accretion rates may have been too small, to melt at all; or they may come from late-accreted zones of parent planets where melting affected only the earliest-accreted material.

Note that in Fig. 8 the deeper levels of a planet cool more rapidly through a given temperature than shallower levels. This is a reversal of the depth-cooling rate relationship we have understood previously (Fig. 2) and stems from the distribution of peak temperatures in Fig. 8 versus the uniform initial temperatures assumed for Fig. 2. The peak temperature distribution in Fig. 8 is, in turn, largely due to the protracted instead of instantaneous accretion of the planetesimal. The cooling rates of equilibrated versus unequilibrated chondrites are better understood in terms of a depth-cooling rate relationship like that of Fig. 8 than the relationships of Fig. 2.

Pallasites

Presumably these solidified as small ($<\sim$ 10 km radius) objects, thereby preserving their characteristic structures, then grew or joined larger objects in time to cool relatively slowly through the alloy-formation temperature regime.

Mesosiderites

It is necessary to postulate that one or more early-formed planetesimals melted, differentiated, and erupted surface lava flows which were then brecciated and mingled with iron meteorite debris, after which the system accreted several km more of material early enough that it still contained an amount of ²⁶ Al sufficient to raise the temperature of the mesosiderite layer to ~1000°C. The heat production had to be fast enough to produce this temperature rise in a rocky, conductive body, without much assistance from insulating dust, since 1000°C is much in excess of the postulated sintering temperature. That such a high-temperature pulse can be retained for a short time in a small conductive body is demonstrated by the thermal evolution model of Fig. 8, where the thickness of the dust layer was only ~5 m at the time when internal temperatures peaked. Subsequently the parent object(s) had to accrete enough additional dust, and over a long enough period, to put it in a category similar to models *H* and *K* of Table III. These "bottoms out"

models lead to approximations of the thermal quasi-steady-state condition discussed in Sec. IX, in which cooling is chiefly due to the decay of long-lived radioactivities and is very slow ($\sim 0.3^{\circ}$ K/10⁶ yr).

The range of observed taenite compositions in mesosiderites corresponds to the temperature range $\sim 770^{\circ} - \sim 570^{\circ}$ K. At 0.3° K/10⁶ yr, the mesosiderite systems spent $\sim 700 \times 10^{6}$ yr in this temperature range. If, as the postulated model makes possible, the mesosiderites cooled rapidly to $\sim 770^{\circ}$ K, and if the effective Ar closure temperature for mesosiderites (taking into account coarse as well as fine feldspar grains) is not much less than $\sim 570^{\circ}$ K, then the relatively old ages of these meteorites can be accounted for. (Use of 0.3° K/10⁶ yr as the cooling rate for mesosiderites entails acceptance of a factor of three error in their reported cooling rates, of course; this is half of the possible 6x error pointed out in Sec. V.)

Thus the examined model can be used to rationalize the properties of the various meteorite classes. However, the model rests on a number of assumptions, and constrains the magnitude of several early solar system processes. Whether these assumptions and constraints correspond to reality or not remains to be demonstrated.

Sintering Temperature

The sintering temperature assumed for these calculations, 800° K, is rather lower than might seem intuitively correct, but it must be remembered that our intuition is founded on the time scale of laboratory experiments and industrial processes, not the millions of years in which planetesimals accrete and ²⁶Al decays; and also that here "sintering" refers only to enough textural alteration of a particulate aggregate to increase its conductivity to rock-like values, not necessarily enough to thoroughly recrystallize it into a high-grade chondrite, for example. By this criterion the unequilibrated chondrites are sintered, since they are nearly as dense and conductive as igneous rocks; for that matter, the conductivity of C1 chondritic material is more nearly rock-like than soil-like.

Thermal Conductivity of Thick Dust Layers

The value of thermal conductivity assumed for accreted dust (Fig. 6) is fairly conservative, but it is debatable whether or not such a low thermal conductivity would be applicable throughout the extent of a kilometers-thick dust layer. The lunar regolith is compacted to a density of ~ 2.0 g/cm³ only a few cm beneath the surface, and has a thermal conductivity an order of magnitude greater than the value used in the present modeling study (Langseth *et al.* 1976). Such high-conductivity material would not produce the thermal histories the meteorites appear to require. My reasoning was that a very young dust layer in an almost-zero gravity field would not tend to compact as the lunar regolith has. Meteoroid impacts in the dust layer would also have an effect on net density, however, which I have not been able to assess.

Accretion Parameters

The e-folding times for accretion rates that produce the desired thermal behavior in planetesimals (Table III), $3-30 \times 10^6$ yr, are hearteningly similar to the accretion times of planets based on considerations of orbital dynamics (e.g., Safronov 1972). On the other hand Greenberg et al. (1978) obtain much shorter times, $\sim 10^4$ yr, for the assembly of planets of asteroidal dimension, from a numerical simulation of collisional evolution in the early solar system. However, this time scale is dependent upon a relatively high assumed surface density of solid matter available for accretion in the solar system, 8 g/cm^2 , which is a mean value equal to the mass of the terrestrial planets divided by the surface area out to 2.6 AU. Presumably the 10⁴ yr time scale applies to accretion in the vicinity of Earth. If the much lower surface density that probably obtained locally in what is now the asteroid belt is used in Greenberg et al.'s numerical simulation, much longer accretion times are obtained (C.R. Chapman, personal communication). It is unclear whether the processes simulated by Greenberg et al. and by me are reconcilable.

I am unable to judge the plausibility of the initial accretion rates required (0.3-3 cm/yr). Both this parameter and the *e*-folding time of accretion can, to some extent, be traded off for planetesimal nuclei of dimensions other than the 5-km radius assumed.

Al Content of Early Planetary Material

If the level of ²⁶Al in Allende inclusions when they solidified $({}^{26}Al/{}^{27}Al \sim 6 \times 10^{-5}$; Lee *et al.* 1976) applied generally to rocky bodies containing the chondritic abundance of Al, it would have been sufficient to cause melting in bodies larger than ~7 km radius (Lee *et al.* 1977; Herndon and Herndon 1977). The amount of energy generated by total decay of this much ²⁶Al, if all conserved as heat, is ~5 times that needed to initiate melting. However, much of the Al in chondritic material appears in different forms than Ca,Al-rich inclusions, and it is not clear that this non-inclusion Al was similarly sweetened with ²⁶Al.

It is significant that Schramm *et al.* (1970) found ²⁶ Al/²⁷ Al $< 0.026 \times 10^{-5}$ in Juvinas and Pasamonte, eucrites that are indisputably the products of melting; the ratio is even smaller in Moore County. This upper limit is only $\sim 2 \%$ of the ²⁶ Al (assuming chondritic Al) needed to initiate melting. For these meteorites to have been melted by ²⁶ Al requires either that at least six half-lives of ²⁶ Al ($\geq 4.3 \times 10^6$ yr) elapsed between the time of melting and the time of eruption and solidification; or that the eucrites after solidification were metamorphosed severely enough to homogenize differences in the

COOLING RATES

isotopic composition of Mg between phases. These seem like extreme requirements, but in fact Walker *et al.*'s (1978) model for melt segregation in the eucrite parent body operates on a time scale of millions of years, so it is possible that 26 Al in eucritic lavas decayed below detectability before the lavas solidified.

Inefficiency of the Process

As noted earlier, in most of the models tested the volume melted and differentiated was quite small compared with the amount of overlying sintered and unsintered material that served to modulate its thermal history (e.g. Fig. 7, right). Thus each iron or stony-iron meteorite in our collections is expected to represent only the "kernel" from a much larger mass of "waste material" that has been lost to us. I do not know if this constitutes an objection to the model. Iron and stony-iron meteorites survive in space about 50 times longer than stones, according to their cosmic ray exposure ages, so we would not expect to find among the meteorites representative proportions of differentiated cores and the sintered layers that overlaid them.

Acknowledgment. I am grateful to P. Pellas for constructive criticism of the original draft of this chapter. The research was supported in part by a grant from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

APPENDIX

Programming the Thermal Evolution of an Accreting, Sintering, ²⁶ Al-Heated Planetesimal

The basic numerical computation of the thermal evolution of planetesimals was carried out by the traditional finite-difference method. The redistribution of radioactive heat sources (in this case including ²⁶ Al as well as K, U, and Th) by melting has also become traditional by now. Allowance for accretional growth of a planetesimal at least in a step-wise fashion, by addition of new rows of points at the surface edge of the computational array, was straightforward. The planetesimal was considered to consist of rock (3.6 g/cm³) in all parts of the planetesimal that had ever exceeded the sintering temperature, t_{sint} , and particulate matter, 1.3 g/cm³, elsewhere. After every computational step the presence of the t_{sint} isotherm was located, and points in the array were changed from dust to rock if necessary. Since such an adjustment decreases the volume of the material that changes hands, the temperature distribution in the dust overlying the sintered region had to be shifted downward in the computational array by a rather tedious process. In some cases such shrinkage led to elimination of a row of points at the surface edge of the computational array.

The program used the values of thermal conductivity shown in Fig. 6 for

J. A. WOOD

dust and rock. The program and I found it very difficult to deal with this dichotomy of rock and dust conductivities. In the first place, the program produced spurious results that apparently resulted from trying to apply the finite difference method of integration across a discontinuity of conductivity as drastic as that of Fig. 6. An experiment with a conductivity profile that varied somewhat more gradually did not seem to help. In the second place, sintering is capable of reducing the residual dust layer to a very small fraction of the radius of the planetesimal, as noted in the text; a thickness much smaller than the smallest radial distance increments that can practicably be used in the computational array.

The approach that was finally settled upon was to treat thermal evolution in the rocky zone by the finite difference method; assume that the dust layer was always in the thermal steady-state and transported heat at a rate consistent with this; compare the heat output from the rocky zone with the capacity for heat flow of the dust layer; and make the dust layer thinner (by additional sintering), if necessary, to match the two. The dust layer was effectively placed outside the computational grid, and finite difference calculations were not extended into it.

Numerical integration yielded the relationship between thickness of a dust layer having the conductivity properties of Fig. 6, the temperature at its base (surface temperature was assumed equal to 170° K, characteristic of blackbody temperatures in the asteroid belt), and the rate of steady-state heat flow through it. This is shown in Fig. 9, which was used to match layer thickness to required heat throughput as just mentioned.

The procedure outlined has the following advantages.

- 1. It eliminates the need to carry the finite difference calculations across a conductivity discontinuity.
- 2. It can deal with dust layers of arbitrarily small thickness, since the thickness is represented by a real number rather than by an integral multiple of the radial distance increment.
- 3. For the same reason, it allows accretion to proceed smoothly in many small increments, instead of periodically whenever enough accreted material has built up to warrant addition of a new row of points to the computational array. (When the latter mode of accretion is used, the sudden addition of one radial-distance-increment of highly insulating material can introduce such a disturbance in the internal thermal evolution of a planetesimal as to obscure more general trends.)
- 4. Use of this rather sensitive device at the surface of the planetesimal, where the most complicated things are happening, permits a relatively coarse computational mesh to be used in the sintered zone, saving computational time.

However, the procedure also has some serious disadvantages and pitfalls.

1. The data of Fig. 9 hold only for flab-slab geometry. To allow for



Fig. 10. The steady-state temperature distribution in a dust layer with boundaries at the blackbody temperature and at an 800° K sintering temperature; thermal conductivity as in Fig. 6.

spherical geometry would entail the redetermination of a portion of Fig. 9 at each computational step. The flab-slab geometry is a tolerable approximation if the dust layer thickness is small compared to the planetesimal radius, but is unrealistic in early stages of the thermal history when a planetesimal is composed mostly or entirely of dust.

- 2. Radioactive decay within the dust layer complicates application of the method. Decay of long-lived radioactivities in very thick layers produces the down-turn of curves at the lower right of Fig. 9. In even thicker layers, radioactivity can produce temperatures in the layer that are greater than the (supposedly maximum) temperature at the base of the layer. Because of this complication, and because of the rapid temporal variation of heat production by ²⁶ Al, the effect of this nuclide was omitted from the dust layer altogether. For this reason as well as (1.), use of the steady-state dust layer in the earliest period of planetesimal evolution is impractical.
- 3. The temperature distribution in the dust layer is assumed always to be the steady-state configuration (Fig. 10), in spite of the fact that additions of cold dust at the surface and subtractions (by sintering) of hot dust from the base would introduce transient deviations from a steady-state temperature distribution and heat flow rate.
- 4. The procedure outlined does not explicitly conserve energy. For example, if rapid accretion builds up the dust layer thickness in a short time, the steady-state temperature distribution, with temperatures increasing monotonically inward through the layer, is assumed to exist immediately, with no concern as to where the calories came from that
warmed the cold dust to these temperatures. In reality, the addition of a large amount of cold dust would have the effect of quenching high temperatures in a planetesimal interior, at least temporarily.

Because of these difficulties, it seemed most prudent to use the steady-state dust layer method only during the later stages of planetesimal evolution, after the volume and thickness of dust had grown relatively small. In the first stages of thermal evolution, it was considered preferable to tolerate the idiosyncracies of the finite difference method as applied to both rock and dust. The following procedure was used.

- A. The planetesimal begins as pure dust, at the assumed blackbody temperature of 170°K. The initial radius, accretion parameters, sintering temperature, and ²⁶Al content are specified. The radial distance increment is 100 m, and the time increment between computations is 187.5 yr.
- B. The finite difference method is used to follow thermal evolution. When the temperature at a computational point exceeds t_{sint} , that point transforms to rock, and all overlying material is adjusted for the shrinkage involved. When the rock/dust interface has reached 0.804 of the radius of the planet (encompassing 75 % of its mass), the mode of operation changes to that discussed above, where only the rocky interior of the planetesimal is treated by the finite difference method, and steady-state heat flow is assumed in the dust layer. Specifically, after each computational step the temperature gradient at the outermost levels of the rocky zone is used to calculate heat flow out of the zone, ΔQ_r . Figure 9 is used to determine the rate of heat flow through the current dust layer, ΔQ_d . If $\Delta Q_r > \Delta Q_d$, the dust thickness is diminished (sintered) until the two heat flow rates match. If $\Delta Q_r < \Delta Q_d$, temperature at the rock/dust interface is lowered to a value that causes the two heat flow rates to match.
- C. Twenty computational steps after the mode of computation is changed, the scale of the computational array is coarsened to 200 m and 750 yr to conserve machine time. The thermal evolution models are typically run for 20×10^6 yr.

REFERENCES

- Begemann, F.; Weber, H.W.; Vilcsek, E.; and Hintenberger, H. 1976. Rare gases and ³⁶C1 in stony-iron meteorites: Cosmogenic elemental production rates, exposure ages, diffusion losses and thermal histories. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 353-368.
- Bild, R.W., and Wasson, J.T. 1976. The Lodran Meteorite and its relationship to the ureilites. *Mineral. Mag.* 40: 721-735.
- Bogard, D.; Burnett, D.; Eberhardt, P.; and Wasserburg, G.J. 1968. ⁴⁰Ar-⁴⁰K ages of silicate inclusions in iron meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 3: 275-283.
- Buchwald, V.F. 1975. Handbook of Iron Meteorites (Berkeley: Univ. of California Press).

- Buseck, P.R., and Goldstein, J.I. 1969. Olivine compositions and cooling rates of pallasitic meteorites. Geol. Soc. America Bull. 80: 2141-2158.
- Cameron, A.G.W. 1978. Physics of the primitive solar nebula and of giant gaseous protoplanets. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 453-487.
- Chapman, C.R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent-bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Cobleigh, T.J.; Holz, J.; and Goldstone, J. 1970. Paper rejected for presentation at the 33rd Annual Meeting of the Meteoritical Society.
- Cremers, C.J., and Hsia, H.S. 1973. Thermal conductivity and diffusivity of Apollo 15 fines at low density. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IV* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 2459-2464.
- Crozaz, G. 1979. Thermal history of the mesosiderite Estherville revisited (abstract). *Meteoritics* 12: 200-201.
- El Goresy, A. 1965. Mineralbestand und Strukturen der Graphit and Sulfideinschlüssein Eisenmeteoriten. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 29: 1131-1151.
- Fish, R.A.; Goles, G.G.; and Anders, E. 1960. The record in the meteorites. III. On the development of meteorites in asteroidal bodies. *Astrophys. J.* 132: 243-258.
- Fountain, J.A., and West, E.A. 1970. Thermal conductivity of particulate basalt as a function of density in simulated lunar and martian environments. J. Geophys. Res. 75: 4063-4069.
- Fricker, P.E.; Goldstein, J.I.; and Summers, A.L. 1970. Cooling rates and thermal histories of iron and stony-iron meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 34: 475-491.
- Goldreich, P., and Ward, W.R. 1973. The formation of planetesimals. Astrophys. J. 183: 1051-1061.
- Goldstein, J.I. 1969. The classification of iron meteorites. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P.M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 721-737.
- Goldstein, J.I., and Ogilvie, R.E. 1965. The growth of the Widmanstätten pattern in metallic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 29: 893-920.
- Goldstein, J.I., and Short, J.M. 1967. Cooling rates of 27 iron and stony-iron meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1001-1023.
- Greenberg, R.; Wacker, J.F.; Hartmann, W.K.; and Chapman, C.R. 1978. Planetesimals to planets: Numerical simulation of collisional evolution. *Icarus* 35: 1-26.
- Henderson, F.B., III. 1965. Mineralogy of sulfide nodules in some iron meteorites. Publ. of the Department of Geological Sciences, Harvard University.
- Herndon, J.M., and Herndon, M.A. 1977. Aluminum-26 as a planetoid heat source in the early solar system. *Meteoritics* 12: 459-465.
- Kirsten, T.; Krankowsky, D.; and Zähringer, J. 1963. Edelgas und Kaliumbestimmungen an einer grösseren Zahl von Steinmeteoriten. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 27: 13-42.
- Kulpecz, A.A., and Hewins, R.H. 1978. Cooling rate based on schreibersite growth for the Emery mesosiderite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 42: 1495-1500.
- Langseth, M.G.; Keihm, S.J.; and Peters, K. 1976. Revised lunar heat-flow values. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3143-3171.
- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D.A.; and Wasserburg, G.J. 1976. Correction. Demonstration of ²⁶Mg excess in Allende and evidence for ²⁶Al. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 3: 109-112.
- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D.A.; and Wasserburg, G.J. 1977. Aluminum-26 in the early solar system: Fossil or fuel? *Astrophys. J.* 211: L107-L110.
- Mazor, E.; Heymann, D.; and Anders, E. 1970. Noble gases in carbonaceous chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 34: 781-824.
- Megrue, G.H. 1968. Rare gas chronology of hypersthene achondrites and pallasites. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 2027-2033.
- Minster, J.-F.; and Allegre, C.J. 1979. ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr chronology of H chondrites: Constraint and speculations on the early evolution of their parent body. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 42: 333-347.
- Moren, A.E., and Goldstein, J.I. 1978. The effect of P on the cooling rates of the Group IVA iron meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 151-161.
- Murthy, V.R. 1978. Rb-Sr and ⁴⁰Ar.³⁹Ar systematics of the Estherville mesosiderite. *Lunar Science IX*. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 781-783.
- Nehru, C.E.; Hewins, R.H.; Garcia, D.J.; Harlow, G.E.; and Prinz, M. 1978. Mineralogy

and petrology of the Emery mesosiderite. *Lunar Science IX*. The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 799-801.

- Onuma, N.; Clayton, R.N.; and Mayeda, T.K. 1972. Oxygen isotope temperatures of "equilibrated" ordinary chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 36: 157-168.
- Pellas, P., and Storzer, D. 1977. On the early thermal history of chondritic asteroids derived by 244-plutonium fission track thermometry. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A.H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 355-363.
- Powell, B.N. 1969. Petrology and chemistry of mesosiderites. I. Textures and composition of nickel-iron. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 33: 789-810.
- Safronov, V.S. 1972. Accumulation of the planets. In On the Origin of the Solar System, ed. H. Reeves (Paris: CNRS), pp. 89-113.
- Schramm, D.N.; Tera, F.; and Wasserburg, G.J. 1970. The isotopic abundance of ²⁶Mg and limits on ²⁶Al in the early solar system. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 10: 44-59.
- Scott, E.R.D. 1977. Composition, mineralogy, and origin of Group IC iron meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 37: 273-283.
- Scott, E.R.D., and Wasson, J.T. 1975. Classification and properties of iron meteorites. *Rev. Geophys. Space Phys.* 13: 527-546.
- Short, J.M., and Andersen, C.A. 1965. Electron microprobe analyses of the Widmanstatten structure of nine iron meteorites. J. Geophys. Res. 70: 3745-3759.
- Short, J.M., and Goldstein, J.I. 1967. Rapid method of determining cooling rates of iron and stony-iron meteorites. *Science* 156: 59-61.
- Sneeringer, M., and Hart, S. 1978. Sr diffusion in diopside (abstract). EOS 59: 402.
- Sonett, C.P.; Colburn, D.S.; and Schwartz, K. 1968. Electrical heating of meteorite parent bodies and planets by dynamo induction from a premain sequence T Tauri "solar wind." *Nature* 219: 924-926.
- Steiger, R.H., and Jäger, E. 1977. Subcommision on geochronology: Convention of the use of decay constants in geo- and cosmochronology. *Earth Planet Sci. Lett.* 36: 359-362.
- Taylor, G.J. 1976. Cooling rates of LL-chondrites. Meteoritics 11: 374-375.
- Taylor, G.J., and Heymann, D. 1971. The formation of clear taenite in ordinary chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 35: 175-188.
- Turner, G.; Enright, M.C.; and Cadogan, P.H. 1978. The early history of chondrite parent bodies inferred from ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar ages. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 989-1025.
- Urey, H.C. 1955. The cosmic abundances of potassium, uranium, and thorium and the heat balances of the earth, the moon and Mars. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 41: 127-144.
- Urey, H.C.; Marti, K.; Hawkins, J.W.; and Liu, M.K. 1971. Model history of the lunar surface. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. II (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 987-998.
- Van Schmus, W.R., and Wood, J.A. 1967. A chemical-petrologic classification for the chondritic meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 747-765.
- Walker, D.; Stolper, E.M.; and Hays, J.F. 1978. A numerical treatment of melt-solid segregation: Size of the eucrite parent body. J. Geophys. Res. 83: 6005-6013.
- Wasserburg, G.J., and Burnett, D.S. 1969. The status of isotopic age determinations on iron and stone meteorites. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P.M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 467-479.
- Wasson, J.T. 1970. The chemical classification of iron meteorites. IV. Irons with Ge concentrations greater than 190 ppm and other meteorites associated with Group I. *Icarus* 12: 407-423.
- Wasson, J.T., and Schaudy, R. 1971. The chemical classification of iron meteorites. V. Groups IIIC and IIID and other irons with germanium concentrations between 1 and 25 ppm. *Icarus* 14: 59-70.
- Willis, J. and Wasson, J.T. 1978a. Cooling rates of Group IVA iron meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 40: 141-150.
- Willis, J., and Wasson, J.T. 1978b. A core origin for Group IVA iron meteorites: A reply to Moren and Goldstein. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 162-167.
- Wood, J.A. 1964. The cooling rates and parent planets of several iron meteorites. *Icarus* 3: 429-459.
- Wood, J.A. 1967a. Chondrites: Their metallic minerals, thermal histories, and parent

planets. Icarus 6: 1-49. Wood, J.A. 1967b. Criticism of paper by H. E. Suess and H. Wänke, 'Metamorphosis and equilibration in chondrites.' J. Geophys. Res. 72: 6379-6383. Wood, J.A. 1978. Nature and evolution of the meteorite parent bodies: Evidence from

petrology and mineralogy. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, ed. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells (NASA Conference Publ. 2053), pp. 45-55.

ORIGIN OF IRON METEORITES

EDWARD R. D. SCOTT Carnegie Institution of Washington

Iron meteorites divide into 12 groups with 5-150 members and \sim 50 grouplets with 1-4 members. Each group and grouplet formed by melting of some chondrite-like material in a separate location. Cosmochemical models for the chemical trends within these groups except IAB and IIICD suggest that trends result from fractional crystallization of molten cores. Cooling rates at 800 K are usually 1-10 K/Myr, and thermal models for asteroidal chondritic bodies require burial depths of ~100 km to produce these cooling rates. But it is unlikely that 50 asteroids 100 km in size have been broken up to provide iron meteorites.

A possible explanation is that irons melted and solidified in km-sized bodies which were subsequently accreted into much larger bodies in which they cooled slowly through 800 K. Such accretion must have occurred early when collision velocities were low. Except in IAB and IIICD, which never formed a core, and IIE which did, metal and silicate were not intimately mixed on a meter scale during this accretion.

Such a two-stage origin is compatible with dynamical calculations of Wetherill and Williams which suggest that most irons and other differentiated meteorites could be produced by collisions on a few, favorably located S-type asteroids with diameters between 50 and 200 km like 6 Hebe and 8 Flora. But it does not explain satisfactorily the correlation of cooling rate and composition within groups found by some workers. Iron meteorites are traditionally believed to have formed in cores in asteroidal parent bodies, in part because of analogies with the earth's structure. Some authors, however, have begun to favor an origin for the irons as raisins isolated in a silicate matrix in these bodies. There is still general agreement that the irons come from asteroids.

The aim of this chapter is to review information about the origin of iron meteorites, both their sources in the solar system and the processes which formed them. Emphasis is placed on information derived from studies of the composition and structure of irons. A previous review by Wasson (1972) concluded that one group of irons were raisins but the largest group formed a core of an asteroid. Sears (1978b) has questioned whether any irons formed in cores. For an introduction to the mineralogy, structure and composition of iron meteorites the reader is referred to other reviews, e.g., Buchwald (1975, Vol. 1; 1977), Goldstein and Axon (1973) and Wasson (1974). The classification of irons is reviewed in considerable detail by Scott and Wasson (1975), but their origin and formation history is not discussed by these authors.

Frequent comparisons are made in this chapter to properties of metal in other differentiated meteorites, like the pallasites and mesosiderites, and in the chondrites, which almost by definition have not been differentiated by planetary igneous processes. Although there are gaps in our knowledge about the sources and formation history of these meteorites, obviously they can provide some clues to the origin of irons. Wasson (1974) and Larimer (1978) discuss the classification, properties and origins of chondrites and differentiated meteorites. It has sometimes been assumed that the melting processes which produced differentiated meteorites destroyed any record of earlier processes, but this is not the case.

I. CLASSIFICATION

Approximately 600 iron meteorites are known and about 500 of these have been analyzed for Ni, Ga and Ge and classified according to the scheme devised by Wasson and associates (Wasson 1974; Scott and Wasson 1975, 1976). These elements are the most useful for classifying irons (for reasons explained later) but other chemical or mineralogical parameters may be used (Scott 1972; Buchwald 1975). On Ge-Ni (Fig. 1) or Ga-Ni plots the analyses fall into well-defined clusters. Ten groups have relatively narrow concentration ranges compared to the total observed range. Nickel, Ga and Ge vary by factors of less than 1.4, 1.2 and 2.3 in each of these groups, c.f. factors of > 6, 10³ and 10⁴ for all irons. Two groups, IAB and IIICD, have much wider concentration ranges and there is other geochemical and mineralogical evidence that they have a different origin from the other groups. The Ni-rich tail of IAB (called IB) and IIICD, which are marked in Fig. 1 with dashed lines, account for only 4% of all irons. The concentration



Fig. 1. Logarithmic plot of Ni against Ge concentrations showing the 12 fields where 86% of all analyzed iron meteorites plot. Group populations are shown in Fig. 2. All the irons in a single group formed in the same parent body but several groups may have been in a single body. Ge and Ni are the most useful elements for classifying irons but many other chemical or mineralogical parameters can be used. Groups IAB and IIICD have large fields in this figure and have a different origin from the remainder.

ranges and analytical errors for individual irons are under 5% for each of the elements Ni, Ga and Ge. (A possible exception is Ni in IAB irons, judging from the variation found in Canyon Diablo samples, 7-9% Ni.)

The populations and properties of the 12 groups are shown in Table I. Some 14% of all irons do not belong to these groups and are related to 3 or fewer irons; they are called anomalous. (The minimum population for a group was arbitrarily set at 5.) Although no one has ever suggested that these irons have an origin which is any different from those in the groups, the word 'anomalous' might imply an unusual history for these meteorites. Since there is evidence that they have a similar origin to irons in the groups (Scott 1979), some other term such as "grouplets" is a useful alternative name for the anomalous irons. Figure 2 shows a histogram of mean Ge concentrations and populations in all the groups and grouplets (except for IB, IIICD and two anomalous irons). The 69 anomalous irons divide into 5 doublets, 2 triplets, 1 quadruplet and 49 unique irons. Further analytical and mineralogical studies of these irons will probably reveal some more genetic relationships. Cosmic



Fig. 2. Histogram showing mean Ge concentration and population of the groups and the 14% of irons which lie outside these groups. These so-called 'anomalous' irons have similar properties to the groups and probably formed in the same way. The minimum population for a group is arbitrarily set at 5. Most iron groups have Ge concentrations close to those in the H, L and LL chondrite groups.

ray exposure ages, which are discussed below, show that in at least two groups, the members were once in a single parent body. In each of the groups the irons can be arranged in a chemical sequence in which trace element concentrations vary smoothly. Since the chemical trends cannot be extrapolated from one group to the next, it is clear that each group formed in a separate chemical system. Whether this means that no two groups ever shared the same parent body is not clear.

Originally only 4 groups were recognized; those were labeled I to IV in order of decreasing Ge concentration. But subsequent studies revealed the 12 shown in Fig. 1. Note that IVA is no more closely related to IVB than it is to IIIF. At various times subgroups have been identified in some of the 12 groups but the uniformity of chemical trends within the groups suggests that these are not chemically significant divisions. Thus for group IIIAB, on all interelement graphs except those involving Ga and Ge, the chemical trends in IIIA (the low-Ni end of the group) exactly match those in IIIB when extrapolated to higher Ni concentrations. Similarly in group IVA the existence of subgroups is not supported by the well-defined chemical trends (Scott and Wasson 1975). In IVB, which only has 11 members, there is a hiatus between low and high Ni members. If this is assumed to be a result of poor sampling, the IVB trends are just like those in nearly all other groups and probably result from planetary, igneous processes (Scott 1978*a*). The contrary view (Larimer and Rambaldi 1978) that two IVB subgroups formed

TABLE I

Group	Number	Frequency (%)	Cooling rate ^d (K Myr ⁻¹)	Example
IAB ^a	88	18.3	1-5	Canyon Diablo
IIICD ^a	12	2.4	1-5	Tazewell
IC ^c	10	2.1	3->100	Bendegó
IIAB	52	10.8	2-10	Coahuila
IIC	7	1.4	100-500	Ballinoo
IID	13	2.7	1-2	Needles
IIE ^{b,c}	12	2.5	0.2-400	Weekeroo Sta.
IIIAB	156	32.3	1-10	Cape York
IIIE	8	1.7	0.5-2	Rhine Villa
IIIF	5	1.0	5-20	Nelson Co.
IVA	40	8.3	3-200	Gibeon
IVB	11	2.3	5-200	Hoba
Others	67	13.9	0.3->1000	Mbosi

Properties of the 12 Iron Meteorite Groups with 5 or More Members

^aMeteorites contain chondritic silicates.

^bMeteorites contain differentiated silicates.

^cWide cooling rate range is not correlated with metal composition.

^dCooling rates derived by Goldstein and Short technique (1967), except for IIAB (Randich and Goldstein 1978).

at different nebular pressures and temperatures by unidentified processes is much less attractive. Wood (1978) proposes that groups IVA and IIIAB should both be subdivided into no less than 3 groups on the basis of chemistry and cooling rates. To ignore the uniformity of chemical trends within these two groups seems ill advised.

The chemical classification of irons has been criticized because so many irons (14%) do not belong to the 12 named groups. By contrast only a few of the ~1000 chondrites lie outside the 8 groups, H, L, LL, CI, CM, CO, CV and E: Pontlyfni, Winona and Mt. Morris (Wisconsin) (which are all related to IAB irons); Tierra Blanca, Kakangari; Acapulco, Antarctic meteorite ALHA 77081; chondritic inclusions in Cumberland Falls. But the much greater abundance of anomalous irons compared to anomalous chondrites *is* entirely consistent with the populations of the named groups of irons and chondrites. Figure 3 is a logarithmic graph of cumulative group frequency against group population (Rajan and Scott, unpublished) showing data for 485 irons (finds and falls) (Scott and Wasson 1975) and 603 chondrite falls (Wasson 1974). (The proportion of anomalous irons among the 452 finds is only slightly lower than among the 31 falls [14%, c.f., 19%], but the proportions of rare chondrites, like LL and E, are much lower in the finds than the falls. Thus only data for chondrite falls are shown.)

The lines shown are trends drawn through data for groups having more than 5 members. If these trends are extrapolated (dashed lines) they predict numbers of anomalous irons (12%) and anomalous chondrites (1.8%) which are not too different from those observed (14% and 0.3%, respectively). The graph does predict that some more pairings will be discovered amongst the unique irons. This treatment assumes that the irons and chondrites both form homogeneous populations. This is probably a good assumption for the irons but for the chondrites a separate origin for the C group (e.g., in comets) cannot be excluded. However, if data for C chondrites were omitted the graph would predict even fewer anomalous chondrites. There are many factors which could affect the population of a group (e.g., size and number (?) of parent bodies, location, bombardment rate, strength and collision lifetime of meteorites, and unknown dynamic factors), and some of these may be responsible for the different gradients of irons and chondrites in Fig. 3. In the irons there is some tendency for the smaller groups and grouplets to have faster cooling rates which could suggest that size of the body is an important factor. An entirely different explanation for the different gradients in Fig. 3 is considered at the end of this chapter.



Fig. 3. Logarithmic graph of cumulative group frequency against group population for irons and chondrites. Lines through data for the groups are extrapolated to include grouplets. For both irons and chondrites the observed number of grouplets ($N \le 5$) is close to that predicted by the extrapolations of data for the groups ($N \ge 5$). Irons are samples of 12 groups and about 50 grouplets whereas chondrites come from only 8 groups and less than four grouplets. (From Rajan and Scott, unpublished.)

Important clues to the origins of the groups are provided in their mineralogy (Buchwald 1975, 1977). Especially useful are the abundance and composition of silicate inclusions and sulfide nodules. Silicates would quickly float out of molten metal so their abundance in groups IAB and IIE shows that metal in these groups must have frozen soon after metal and silicates were mixed. Silicates in groups IAB and IIICD are similar to those in chondrites but in IIE they have probably been igneously differentiated. Related to the IAB irons are three chondrites with similar elemental and isotopic compositions to the IAB silicates (Bild 1977; Davis et al. 1977). Ages and isotopic data from these silicate inclusions are not discussed in this chapter (see references in Scott and Wasson 1975; Clayton and Mayeda 1978; Niemeyer 1979). Rb-Sr formation ages are 4.6 ± 0.1 Gyr except for the IIE iron, Kodaikanal, which gives an age of 3.8 ± 0.1 Gyr. The recent discovery of evidence of ¹⁰⁷Pd in a IVB iron (Kelly and Wasserburg 1978) shows that the time interval between the last element production and the beginning of the fractionation of metal from silicate was comparable to the half life of ¹⁰⁷Pd, 6 Myr.

In the following sections, information in the cosmic ray exposure ages, cooling rates and chemical compositions of the irons is examined for clues to their parent bodies and formation history. Comparisons are made between metal in irons and metal in other types of meteorites to provide additional constraints.

II. COSMIC RAY EXPOSURE AGES

The cosmic ray exposure age measures the time for which the meteorite existed as a sub-meter object in space. The most extensive results for irons are those obtained by Voshage (1967, 1978) using the 40 K- 41 K method (Fig. 4). All but one of the ages for 19 IIIAB irons are within experimental error of 650 Myr, and 8 of 10 group IVA irons have an age of 400 Myr. This strongly suggests that in each of these groups nearly all the irons were produced in a single collision. Thus the members of each group must have resided in one parent body prior to this collision. Except for 3 groups where there are insufficient data (IIC, IIE and IIIF) the remaining groups do not seem to have been involved in such catastrophic collisions. Groups IAB and IIAB, which have 12 and 9 analyzed members, respectively (Fig. 4), were both involved in at least 4 collisions between 100 and 1200 Myr ago.

The ⁴⁰K-⁴¹K method does not provide accurate results for irons with ages ≤ 100 Myr. Wasson (1974) estimates that around 10% of all irons have ages under 100 Myr. By contrast all chondrites have ages under 100 Myr. This may be because irons and chondrites come from different parts of the solar system, or it may be due to the relatively short collisional lifetime for sub-meter silicate bodies (≤ 100 Myr). This latter factor certainly accounts for the absence of any achondrites with ages ≥ 100 Myr which must have



Fig. 4. Cosmic ray exposure ages of 76 iron meteorites determined by the 40 K- 41 K method (Voshage 1967; 1978). Two groups, IIIAB and IVA, show well defined peaks at 650 and 400 Myr respectively. Nearly 40% of all irons were produced by collisions at these two times. The remaining groups like IIAB and IAB show a wide range of exposure ages and were evidently produced in numerous collisions during the last 1000 Myr.

once surrounded the irons in their parent bodies. The relative paucity of exposure ages above 1000 Myr may be because this is the collisional lifetime for irons (Wetherill and Williams 1979).

The frequency of collisions that produce iron meteorites will be dependent on factors like the cratering rate, size of parent bodies, mechanical strength of metal (or metal-silicate mixture) and whether or not the metal is in a core or raisins. Voshage (1978) interprets his data with models in which IIIAB and IVA both formed in cores whereas group IAB, which shows a quasi-continuous age distribution, formed as raisins. He notes that IIA irons are single crystals of Fe,Ni and their lower mechanical strength probably accounts for the spread of low ages in this group (50-500 Myr). The same explanation cannot account for the age spread of 250-900 Myr in group IVB, which probably formed in the same way as IIIAB and IVA (see below), as IVB irons are not known to be weaker.

The two groups with clustered exposure ages have a preponderance of heavily shocked members. Jain and Lipschutz (1971) find that nearly all IIIAB irons and $\sim 60\%$ of IVA members experienced shock pressures above 130 kbar. Other groups have abundances of shock-melted sulfides like those in these two groups, but tend to lack shock-hatched kamacite (Buchwald 1975). These other groups may have been annealed after deformation to remove deformation effects from the kamacite but not the sulfide. Thus it is not known for certain that the 650 and 400 Myr events were larger than any other meteorite-producing collisions, but they certainly produced nearly 40% of all our iron meteorites.

Evidence for solar heating of irons during cosmic ray exposure is provided by a few irons which have low ${}^{3}\text{He}/{}^{4}\text{He}$ ratios. Both isotopes are produced predominantly by spallation; nearly half the ${}^{3}\text{He}$ comes from spallation produced ${}^{3}\text{H}$, which has a half life of 12.3 yr. Tritium is evidently lost by diffusion from irons having orbits with small perihelia ($\leq 0.4 \text{ AU}$?). Most of these irons also show metallographic evidence for reheating (see Schultz *et al.* 1971; Buchwald 1971). Other reheated irons with normal ${}^{3}\text{He}/{}^{4}\text{He}$ ratios were presumably reheated by collisions in their parent bodies.

Attempts have been made to find correlations between exposure ages and the compositional trends within the groups. As discussed below, the position of a meteorite in the compositional sequence may be a measure of the meteorite's location in the parent body. For group IIICD, 5 irons show a good inverse correlation of Ni concentration and exposure age, but correlations are not visible in groups IIAB and IVB. There is no good model for IIICD compositional trends, although an origin in raisins seems probable in view of the many similarities with group IAB. The age-composition relationship would be consistent with gradual collisional stripping of a parent body in which the Ni content of metal raisins increased with depth. The absence of IIICD irons containing 7-10% Ni may be a result of collisional destruction as these would have been produced over 1000 Myr ago.

III. COOLING RATES

Much valuable information about meteorite parent bodies can be derived from estimates of the cooling rates experienced by the meteorites. Two techniques, one based on metallography, the other on 244 Pu fission tracks, give broadly similar results; most meteorites cooled through the range 900-400 K at the rate of 1-100 K/Myr. Burial depth and size of the parent body cannot be uniquely determined from this information. However, thermal models for differentiated asteroidal bodies of chondritic composition suggest that burial depths for the iron meteorites were typically 10-200 km (Wood 1967; Fricker *et al.* 1970). Fricker *et al.* find, for example, that a cooling rate of 10 K/Myr could be achieved at the center of a 100 km radius body or at burial depths of 40 and 15 km in bodies with radii 200 and 300 km, respectively.

The heating source which melted metal in these asteroids is not known for certain; ²⁶Al or electromagnetic induction are the two most likely candidates (see Sonett and Herbert 1977 and the chapter by Sonett and Reynolds). In both cases the source of heat would have been removed when the meteorites were cooling through 900-400 K. (The concentration of long-lived radionuclides like ⁴⁰K and ²³⁵U will not significantly influence cooling rates in these small bodies until the temperature falls to within ~200 K of the surface temperature.) Under conductive cooling the cooling rate will be proportional to $T-T_0$ where T_0 is the surface temperature. Since the black-body temperature at 2.5 AU is 176 K, cooling rates will decrease by a factor of 2 in the temperature intervals 1000 to 590 and 590 to 380 K.

Thermal models for meteorite parent bodies are reviewed in the chapter by Wood. He considers models in which the insulating material controlling the cooling rate is not achondritic silicate but fine dust. If the thermal conductivity of the dust is 100 times lower than that of achondritic silicate, a dust layer of 1-km thickness would provide the same insulation as a 10-km silicate layer. Thus the burial depths and planetesimal sizes calculated by Fricker *et al.* (1970) may be too large. A very different thermal model in which cooling is controlled by the rate of decrease in the luminosity of the early sun is briefly considered by Wasson (1972). In this discussion it is assumed that meteorites were buried at depths of 10-200 km.

Most meteorite cooling rates have been derived from a study of the composition of the metal phases. The ²⁴⁴Pu fission technique has only recently been applied to irons and will be considered briefly at the end of this section. The metallographic technique has been developed with such success that there is probably more information on the cooling rates of iron meteorites than on any other geological samples. The method relies on the compositional changes that occur during the transformation of face-centred cubic Fe,Ni (taenite) to body-centred Fe,Ni (kamacite) on cooling through the temperature range 900-700 K. Below this temperature range, diffusion rates are too sluggish for any measurable changes to occur. Experimentally determined values for the equilibrium phase compositions, diffusion coefficients and the bulk composition of meteoritic metal allow computer modeling of the transformation. The cooling rate is derived by comparing the observed dimensions and compositional gradients of kamacite and taenite crystals with those generated by the computer model for various cooling rates (Wood 1964; Goldstein and Short 1967). One other parameter that has to be considered is undercooling below the equilibrium temperature for nucleation of kamacite. Goldstein and Short find that this is typically 100 K. Assuming that this is correct for all irons, the cooling rate can be estimated simply from the bulk Ni concentration of the iron and the width of the kamacite bands using curves of Goldstein and Short, or an equation calculated from these curves by Wasson (1971).

Cooling rates derived by the Goldstein-Short technique from kamacite widths are shown in Table I. They are normalized to a temperature of 770 K and are probably accurate to a factor of < 5. Cooling rates in groups IIC, IIIF, IVA and IVB are nearly all in the range 10-500 K/Myr, whereas the remaining groups and most grouplets generally have slower cooling rates in the range 1-10 K/Myr. The total range is 0.3 to 10^3 K/Myr. There are a few irons (< 10) with cooling rates up to 10^8 times faster but these may have been reheated. Mean cooling rates of groups and grouplets are inversely correlated with the mean Ge concentration (Scott 1978*a*). This may mean that metal grains which inefficiently condensed, or subsequently lost, volatiles like Ge tended to form cores in small bodies or near-surface raisins in

larger bodies.

The range of cooling rates in a single group provides important information about the distribution of members in the parent body at the time of cooling. Because of the high thermal conductivity of metal, irons in a single core should have indistinguishable cooling rates. The early work of Goldstein and Short (1967) suggested that groups IAB and IIIB (the Ni-rich end of IIIAB) had uniform cooling rates and may have formed in a core, whereas group IVA and other groups had wide ranges and formed as raisins in their respective parent bodies. However, geochemical data which is discussed below suggests to some workers that groups IIIAB and IVA both formed in cores. To help resolve these conflicts between metallographic cooling rates and geochemical models, new studies of cooling rates in group IVA have recently been made. Group IVA was chosen because the Goldstein-Short cooling rates vary from 5-200 K/Myr (systematically increasing with decreasing Ni) and it has low concentrations of P, a minor element which has appreciable effects on phase relations and diffusion coefficients in the binary Fe-Ni system.

Willis and Wasson (1978a, b) in their investigation of group IVA cooling rates did not use kamacite bandwidths, as calculated bandwidths are sensitive to uncertainties in undercooling and the distance between kamacite nucleation sites. Instead they adapted Wood's technique (1964, 1967) in which the central Ni content of taenite grains is plotted as a function of crystal size. By looking only at crystals smaller than 10 μ m in size, which equilibrated at lower temperatures, they minimized effects due to undercooling uncertainties. However, the difficulty with this approach is that the phase equilibria and diffusion coefficients are measured at high temperatures (above 800-900 K) and have to be extrapolated to the temperatures at which small grains are still equilibrating (~700 K). Small crystals are also more sensitive to the effects of shock reheating (Axon 1979). These authors used an iterative technique, matching computer profiles of Ni in kamacite to try and obtain more accurate values for the equilibrium Ni concentrations in kamacite at these low temperatures. They also used a psuedo-binary phase diagram to compensate for the higher concentration of P in high Ni irons. Their results for six IVA irons (Fig. 5), show a uniform cooling rate of 20 K/Myr, contrary to earlier data of Goldstein and Short (1967).

Moren and Goldstein (1978) using almost identical techniques to those of Willis and Wasson (1978*a*) reinvestigated the cooling rates in group IVA irons, but their results confirmed Goldstein and Short's (1967) work. They therefore denied the claim of Willis and Wasson that IVA irons could have cooled through 700 K in a core. An important difference between these workers was their choice of published diffusion data; their measurements of Ni concentrations in taenite and their techniques of computer modeling were in general agreement. Willis and Wasson had shown that the systematic



Fig. 5. Cooling rates plotted against Ni for group IVA irons. According to Moren and Goldstein (1979), there is a systematic decrease in cooling rate with increasing Ni, which means that group IVA irons could not have cooled through 900 K in a core, due to the high thermal conductivity of metal. Willis and Wasson (1978a) find uniform cooling rates and favor a core origin for this group.

variation of cooling rate with Ni content could be eliminated largely by using different diffusion coefficients, but Moren and Goldstein considered their adversaries' choice of diffusion data to be ill judged.

Results of another study by Moren and Goldstein (1979) using a more sophisticated ternary Fe-Ni-P model for kamacite growth are also shown in Fig. 5; their results agree closely with their earlier work. The vertical bars in Fig. 5 through their data represent what they consider to be the maximum allowable changes in cooling rates as a result of input errors. Since the errors on their diffusion data included the values favored by Willis and Wasson, the results in Fig. 5 directly contradict those of Willis and Wasson. However, uncertainty remains in the magnitude of the errors in the equilibrium phase data for kamacite. The iterative techniques used to refine these data do *not* converge, and it is possible that the uncertainties are greater than the value of $\pm 0.1\%$ Ni assumed by Moren and Goldstein. (The experimental errors at 770 K are $\pm 1\%$ Ni.) Because of great difficulties in assessing the error in the cooling rates, these authors note (personal communication 1979) that they are unable to provide a clear statement of the accuracy of their cooling rates.

E. R. D. SCOTT

Clearly new experimental determinations of phase equilibria and diffusion coefficients at low temperatures and better methods of estimating errors are needed to settle this issue. At present the cooling-rate data tend to suggest that IVA irons could not have cooled through 700 K in a core.

One possible method of checking whether the range of IVA cooling rates is genuine would be to analyze a suite of Canyon Diablo samples. There are local variations on a scale of 0.1 to 1 m in the Ni concentration of this IA iron, 7-9% Ni. If Moren and Goldstein's ternary model (1979) were to give the same cooling rates for all Canyon Diablo samples, this would tend to confirm their results for group IVA.

Another metallographic technique has been used to obtain cooling rates for 7 IIA irons, which do not contain taenite (Randich and Goldstein 1978). The growth of phosphide in kamacite was modeled by a ternary Fe-Ni-P model, which is closely analogous to that used for the growth of kamacite in taenite. Results range from 0.8 to 10 K/Myr, but in view of the precision of around a factor of ± 3 , the data are probably consistent with a uniform cooling rate of 2 K/Myr.

Wood (1967) determined cooling rates for chondrites in the range 900-700 K from a study of the composition of their metal grains. His values and those obtained later by Taylor and Heymann (1971) range from 0.2 to 100 K/Myr; most lie between 1 and 10 K/Myr. Mesosiderites, which are breccias composed of metal and igneously differentiated silicates, give the lowest cooling rates of 0.1 K/Myr (Powell 1969), according to Wood's technique. Estimates of the cooling rate in one mesosiderite by Kulpecz and Hewins (1978) using Randich and Goldstein's (1978) model for phosphide growth in kamacite give a value between 0.1 to 0.01 K/Myr. This value may be too low because of the presence of taenite, which is absent in IIA irons. Metal in pallasites, which are mixtures of metal and olivine, cooled at around 1 K/Myr according to Buseck and Goldstein (1969). With the exception of reheated meteorites, all these meteorites have metallographic cooling rates of 0.1 to 100 K/Myr, like most of the irons.

There is an unresolved problem in reconciling cooling rates of 0.1 to 1 K/Myr in the range 900-700 K with some dating techniques which give very old ages. According to Turner *et al.* (1978), many chondrites cooled to 510 \pm 120 K, the Ar retention temperature, 4.48 \pm 0.03 Gyr ago. These meteorites must therefore have cooled through the range 1000-500 K in less than say 200 Myr, giving a minimum average cooling rate of 2.5 K/Myr. There are only two chondrites for which Wood calculated cooling rates below 1 K/Myr and these were not dated by Turner *et al.* For the mesosiderites which give the slowest cooling rates of 0.1 K/Myr, there are no $^{4.0}$ Ar- $^{3.9}$ Ar ages available.

Finally, brief mention must be made of the ²⁴⁴Pu fission track method of estimating cooling rates developed by Pellas and Storzer (1977). By counting the tracks in phosphates and in the surface of olivine, pyroxene and feldspar crystals which were adjacent to phosphates, it is possible to estimate **IRON METEORITES**

the concentrations of 244 Pu in phosphate at the temperatures at which these minerals begin to retain tracks. For example, if the density of 244 Pu fission tracks in the surface of olivine is half that in the surface of feldspar, we can deduce that 82 Myr (the 244 Pu half life) have elapsed between the 50% track retention temperatures of feldspar and olivine. These temperatures are 600 and 470 K respectively, giving a mean cooling rate of 1.6 K/Myr. The 244 Pu content of phosphate at 920 K can also be estimated from the concentration of fission Xe; this temperature is the 50% retention temperature for Xe in phosphate (Pellas and Storzer 1977).

Fission track estimates for 12 chondrites gave surprisingly uniform cooling rates of 0.7 to 1.6 K/Myr in the range 300-600 K (Pellas and Storzer 1979), in good general agreement with the metallographic technique. But two of these chondrites, Shaw and Tillaberi, give metallographic cooling rates > 100 K/Myr. This discrepancy may arise because the two techniques are measuring the cooling rates over different temperature ranges (see Scott and Rajan 1979). Turner *et al.* (1978) suggest that partial loss of tracks by annealing might lead to an underestimate in cooling rates. However, any loss of tracks by annealing should be revealed by a reduction in track length. One limitation of the fission track method is that because of the errors in measuring track densities, cooling rates faster than 80 K/Myr cannot be distinguished. Preliminary data for chondritic inclusions in two IAB irons (Benkheiri *et al.* 1979) give cooling rates of ~ 1.5 K/Myr. These results compare very favorably with the typical cooling rates of 1-5 K/Myr determined for IAB irons with the Goldstein-Short technique.

IV. COSMOCHEMICAL MODELS

Studies of the compositions of individual minerals in iron meteorites provide details about temperatures (see above) and pressures (see Anders 1964) in the parent bodies. The latter did not exceed a few kbar and show that parent bodies were less than 1000 km in radius. The bulk compositions of irons not only identify genetically related groups but provide a record of their formation history. This information is less direct than that discussed above as cosmochemical models must be devised and then tested with chemical data. The record in iron meteorites is more complicated than in chondrites as the irons have been extensively affected by planetary igneous processes, which the chondrites escaped. However, the redeeming feature of the irons is that their chemical fractionation patterns are generally simple. It has proved possible to identify those chemical features due to condensation and accretion processes in the nebula, and those features due to planetary melting processes. The detailed mechanisms of the planetary and nebula processes are not well established, although various promising models are available.

A comparison of the concentrations of siderophile (metal-loving)



Fig. 6. Logarithmic graph of Ir plotted against Ni showing the compositional fields of the main iron meteorite groups. In two groups of irons the total range of Ir concentrations is over a factor of 1000. Metal from a group of equilibrated chondrites, shows an Ir range of less than a factor of two, much less than in an iron meteorite group. The Ir-Ni fractionation in the iron groups occurred during planetary melting or solidification of molten metal, a process the chondrites escaped.

elements in chondritic metal grains with those in iron meteorites shows two major differences. The concentration range in an iron group is nearly always much wider than that in a group of chondrites. Iridium (Fig. 6) and other Pt metals show this trend most effectively. The total range of Ir concentration of metal in a group of equilibrated ordinary chondrites is less than a factor of 2 (e.g., Chou *et al.* 1973; Rambaldi 1976) whereas in most iron groups it exceeds a factor of 10, and in IIAB and IIIAB 1000. The second major difference is that the mean compositions of iron meteorite groups generally show a much wider range than those of metal in all the chondrite groups. This is most obvious for Ga and Ge (Fig. 2) and Ir (Fig. 6).

IRON METEORITES

The broad range of siderophile concentrations in irons is attributed largely to two processes. A primary process, which probably occurred in the nebula during condensation and accretion, established the mean siderophilic ratios in each group. It is likely that the same process was important in establishing the elemental ratios in chondrite groups also. A secondary process occurred as a result of melting and solidification of molten metal in the parent bodies. This process is responsible for the wide concentration range within each group of irons. Since chondrites have never been melted after accretion, metal in chondrite groups is more homogeneous than a typical iron meteorite group.

Primary Fractionation

Fractionation of elements between dust and gas in the solar nebula can be modeled most simply by assuming that chemical and thermal equilibrium prevailed. Following Urey, Larimer (1967) calculated the changes in the composition of dust during condensation, and Larimer and Anders (1967) showed how these changes could account for many chemical variations in chondrites. The achievements and defects of the equilibrium condensation theory in chondrites have been reviewed by Grossman and Larimer (1974) and Arrhenius (1978), respectively.

During slow cooling from temperatures above 1500 K which the equilibrium theory requires, siderophile elements will dissolve into Fe,Ni grains so that their vapor pressure equals their partial pressure in the nebula. A convenient parameter for initial investigations of condensation is the temperature at which 50% of an element has condensed. Fig. 7 shows the 50% condensation temperatures calculated for a variety of elements assuming a total nebular pressure of 10⁻⁴ atm (Grossman and Larimer 1974; Wai and Wasson 1977; Palme and Wlotzka 1976; Kelly and Larimer 1977). Also shown are the mean elemental abundances in three groups of chondrites, CM2 and CO3 (both carbonaceous) and an ordinary group H5,6, together with mean abundances in 3 groups of irons IIIAB, IIIF and IVB and in one unique iron, Denver City (Mason 1971; Wai and Wasson 1977; Takahashi et al. 1978; Krähenbühl et al. 1973; Laul et al. 1973; Case et al. 1973; Scott 1972; Scott 1978a, b and references listed therein). Elemental concentrations are divided by those in CI chondrites, which are believed to be closest in composition to that of the non-volatile portion of the original solar nebula. Chondrite abundances are normalized using Si and irons using Ni, as is customary, although it can be seen that use of Ni for chondrites also would not affect the plot significantly.

Both irons and chondrites show the same general trends in Fig. 7 namely refractory elements which condense between 1800 and 1400 K have abundances relatively close to CI levels, whereas the volatile elements have abundances which decrease with decreasing condensation temperature. The existence of these trends in chondrites was recognized by Larimer and Anders



Fig. 7. Elemental abundances in three groups of chondrites (CM2, CO3 and H5,6), three groups of irons (IIIAB, IIIF and IVB) and a unique iron plotted against 50% nebular condensation temperatures calculated for a total pressure of 10^{-4} atm. Concentration data are normalized to CI chondrite concentrations using Si for chondrites and Ni for irons. In both irons and chondrites, refractory elements on the left have abundances \simeq 1, but volatile element abundances decrease with increasing volatility. Note the changes in the vertical scale below CM2 and H5,6 chondrites.

IRON METEORITES

(1967). However, new analytical data and thermodynamic calculations by the authors listed above have greatly reduced the scatter in these trends. That the irons would also show a correlation between abundance and volatility for siderophiles was predicted by Wasson and Wai (1976), and demonstrated by Wai *et al.* (1978) and Scott (1978*b*).

One difference between the concentrations of volatile elements in irons and those in chondrites (Fig. 7) is that some groups and grouplets of irons (e.g., 11IF and IVB) are depleted to a much greater extent. However, *most* irons have Ge concentrations (Fig. 2), for example, which are comparable to those in equilibrated chondritic metal. Assuming that similar nebular mechanisms are responsible for trends in both irons and chondrites, this difference may be due to sampling: the irons come from nearly 70 groups and grouplets whereas the chondrites come from less than 15.

There is little agreement about the mechanisms responsible for the depletions of volatiles shown in Fig. 7. Most of the proposed mechanisms have been devised to explain chondrite abundances and fall into one of the following simplified divisions:

(a) Incomplete Condensation in the Nebula. Three possible causes for incomplete condensation have been identified: accretion of dust grains, kinetic effects and dust-gas fractionation. The first two are broadly similar in that volatile condensation is impeded as the grains fail to maintain equilibrium with the gas during cooling due to increased size of dust aggregates or slower rates of diffusion. Clearly one or both effects must have been very important for some elements. Larimer and Anders and their colleagues have claimed that accretion effects were almost entirely responsible for the depletion of highly volatile elements like Bi, In, Tl in type 5 and 6 ordinary chondrites (e.g., Larimer 1973). But the idea that the kinetic effects were unimportant so that temperatures and pressures in the nebula during accretion can be calculated from the equilibrium condensation theory has been vigorously disputed, e.g., by Blander (1975). Larimer (1967) provides a good discussion of the effects of loss of equilibrium due to limited diffusion at low temperatures, but it is Blander who has championed the importance of kinetic effects although not specifically to explain the general volatility-abundance correlations in Fig. 7 (see e.g., Blander 1971).

The third possible nebular mechanism for loss of volatiles, dust-gas fractionation, envisages volatiles being depleted by such processes as preferential settling of dust grains to the nebular plane or gradual loss of gas from the nebula during condensation. In the model of Wai and Wasson (1977) it is the most important mechanism for depleting the moderately volatile elements. Anders and associates (e.g., Takahashi *et al.* 1978) believe it plays a more minor role.

(b) Chondrule Formation. According to Larimer and Anders (1967), the relatively flat portions on the right side of the volatility-condensation

E. R. D. SCOTT

temperature diagrams (Sb-Cd in CM2 chondrites, Te-Tl in CO3 and Sb-S in H5,6) are a result of mixing a high-temperature fraction lacking volatiles (largely chondrules) with a low-temperature fraction (matrix), which has CI abundances. The proportions are approximately 1:1 in CM2 chondrites and 3:1 in CO3 and H5,6 chondrites. Departures from the plateaus predicted by this model are attributed to incomplete loss of volatiles during chondrule formation or dust-gas fractionation (e.g., Takahashi *et al.* 1978). Wai and Wasson (1977) suggest, however, that volatiles were either not lost from chondrules or immediately recondensed. Anders and his associates consider the latter may have happened and envisage that the volatile depletion may result from preferential settling of chondrules (another type of dust-gas fractionation). Anders (1977) and Wasson (1977) provide a vitriolic debate on the importance of chondrule formation in establishing volatile abundances.

(c) Thermal Metamorphism in Parent Bodies. The strong depletion of highly volatile Bi, In and Tl in type 5 and 6 ordinary chondrites is attributed by Wood, Wasson and Blander (see Wasson 1974) to thermal metamorphism in the parent bodies. Lipschutz and his colleagues believe that open-system metamorphism is responsible for the loss of these and other volatiles in E and C chondrites but not in ordinary chondrites (see Ikramuddin et al. 1977). Arguments against this model, the relevance and interpretations of the heating experiments of Lipschutz and his collaborators are given by Takahashi et al. (1979). Relevant to the depletion of Bi, In and Tl in ordinary chondrites is the plot of primordial ²⁰Ne/³⁶Ar against primordial ³⁶Ar in ordinary chondrite minerals (Alaerts et al. 1977). Concentrations of Ne and Ar are correlated with those of In, Bi and Tl. Thus if losses are due to diffusion during metamorphism, a positive correlation would be expected as Ne would be lost more readily than Ar. Alaerts et al. find a negative correlation but with their additional data (1979) the correlation has become very much weaker.

This brief review reveals no consensus on mechanisms and models which might explain depletions of volatiles in chondrites. It seems safe to conclude that none of the mechanisms listed above can be definitely excluded. For irons there are far fewer papers dealing with primary fractionation mechanisms, in part because the similarity to chondritic trends has only recently been recognized.

Kelly and Larimer (1977) and Sears (1978a, 1979) use the accretion mechanism alone to explain the volatile abundances in irons. They calculate temperatures and pressures of accretion by matching mean compositions of iron meteorite groups with those for metal grains cooling in equilibrium with the nebula. Kelly and Larimer find many elements in group IVB which have concentrations close to those calculated for metal grains at 1270 K and 10⁻⁵ atm. Sears considers that groups IAB, IIAB, IIIAB and IVA (but not IVB)

accreted at lower temperatures (600-670 K). In his model the volatile depletion is caused by low pressures, 10^{-8} atm for IVA, c.f., 10^{-4} atm for IAB and IIAB. The condensation sequences due to decreasing temperatures and increasing pressures are similar but not identical. Sears' pressure range is much larger than other authors have considered and requires that the irons formed over an enormous range of heliocentric distances, from 1 to > 10 AU (Sears 1979).

At present the accretion model has only been tested for a few elements in a few iron meteorite groups. In view of the large number of variables, pressure, temperature and activity coefficients for most elements, it is by no means certain that the accretion model is correct, but it clearly provides many useful insights. However, it is certainly not the only process that controlled volatile abundances in chondrites, and it is likely that another process affected the irons too.

Wasson and Wai (1976) take the view favored here that the irons and chondrites experienced similar volatile fractionations, and they invoke gas-dust fractionation for both groups of meteorites. No quantitative calculations have been made for such a model, but it should prove possible to derive a condensation sequence for an open system in which gas slowly leaks out. An alternative type of dust-gas fractionation is discussed by Wai and Wasson (1977). They consider that volatiles would begin to condense homogeneously forming aerosols which fail to accrete, but the necessity for homogeneous nucleation at low temperatures is not clear. The enormous variation of Ge abundances among the groups (1 to 10^{-4}) requires a similar variation in dust-gas fractionation which Sears (1979) finds puzzling.

Although these models have had some success in explaining the broad trends among irons, no detailed conclusion can yet be drawn from them about the nature of the parent bodies of iron-meteorite groups. It must also be stressed that the strong arguments of Blander (1975) and Arrhenius (1978) against the concept of equilibrium between gas and dust at low temperatures mean that the concept of accretion temperatures (especially those below $\sim 1000 \text{ K}$) must be treated with extreme caution.

The similarity of trends in the irons and chondrites (Fig. 7) is consistent with the idea that the mean relative abundances of siderophiles in iron groups were inherited from the metal grains which separated by planetary melting from some chondrite-like material. The discovery of chondrites with large volatile depletions like those in group IVA would confirm this theory. An alternative idea is that metal grains accreted preferentially to form iron meteorites. Such heterogeneous accretion has been proposed for group IAB irons (Wasson 1972), but it is doubtful whether heterogeneous accretion should be generally invoked.

Secondary Fractionation

Chemical variations within iron meteorite groups are very regular. In each



Fig. 8. Logarithmic graph of As plotted against Ni showing analyses of iron meteorites in groups IIAB, IC, IIE, IVA, IID, IIIAB and IVB. All these groups and IIIF, which is not shown, have a positive As-Ni correlation. Groups IAB and IIICD, which have a different origin from the other groups, have flatter slopes and are shown only in outline. The steep trends within groups result from planetary igneous processes, probably fractional crystallization of molten metal. In this process Ni and As would be concentrated in the last solids which crystallize.

group, the irons can be ranked in a sequence in which Ni, Au, As, Co, Pd, P, Mo concentrations tend to increase, while Ir, Os, Ru, Pt, Re, W and Cr decrease (Scott 1972; Yavnel 1975). The inverse correlation of Ni and Ir is shown in Fig. 6. Figure 8 shows as As-Ni plot for iron meteorites in groups IIAB, IC, IIE, IVA, IID, IIIAB and IVB. In each of these groups and IIIF, which is not shown, there is a positive correlation of Ni and As. Groups IAB and IIICD show less steep slopes, and groups IIC and IIIE have insufficient data to define a trend. Nickel data are from Wasson (1974), Scott and Wasson (1976) and As values from Smales *et al.* (1967), Scott (1977*b*, 1978*a*, and unpublished work). The existence of all these correlations, which were not known when the groups (except IC) were defined, illustrates the power of the chemical classification in revealing useful information in the irons.

The origin of secondary fractionation in iron groups (with the possible exceptions of IAB and IIICD) is very probably the distribution of elements between solid and liquid metal during melting or crystallization of metal in planetesimals. Consider first the chemical fractionation that may occur during solidification of a molten core or pool produced by melting and gravitational separation of metal. Elements will be distributed between solid and liquid

IRON METEORITES

Fe,Ni according to the distribution (or partition) coefficient k which is defined as the ratio of the elemental concentration in the solid to that in the liquid, C_S/C_L . If each fraction of liquid in turn solidifies in equilibrium with the liquid, which is kept completely mixed by convection, but does not equilibrate with previously solidified metal, then C_S is given by

$$C_{S} = k C_{L}^{\circ} (1-f)^{k-1}$$
(1)

where C_L° is the original bulk concentration in the pool, and f is the fraction of liquid that has already crystallized. Detailed studies of core solidification in asteroids have not been made. Nevertheless, at present it seems plausible, but is not proven, that fractional crystallization as described by the above equation would occur during solidification of such cores.

Analyses of metal from such a core when plotted on inter-element logarithmic graphs like Figs. 6 and 8 will define a straight line of gradient (k^A $(-1)/(k^B - 1)$, where k^A and k^B are the distribution coefficients for elements A and B. Nickel and other elements with k < 1 will preferentially accumulate in the liquid, while elements like Ir with k > 1 will become depleted in the liquid. Because there is qualitative agreement between binary-phase diagram predictions and trends in the groups (except for Cr), a fractional crystallization model seemed to be promising to Scott (1972). Groups IAB and IIICD were excluded because they have very different trends and it is unlikely that they ever formed a single molten pool or core. Since then, experimental values for distribution coefficients of some elements in Fe,Ni have been obtained (Bild and Drake 1978; Goldstein and Friel 1978). I believe that these initial studies, while not entirely in agreement, do provide limited support for the crystallization model (Table II). Obvious difficulties are Cr and Ir. Bild and Drake suggest that the differences between experimental k values may result from lack of equilibrium.

The presence of 0.1-1% S in the form of FeS nodules in many irons shows that some liquid must have been trapped in the solidifying metal, as S is almost insoluble in solid metal, although easily dissolved in molten metal. Under these conditions, the fractional crystallization equation becomes

$$C_{S} = k C_{L}^{\circ} (1-f)^{(k-1)(1-\alpha)}$$
⁽²⁾

where α is the fraction of trapped liquid. The actual proportion of trapped liquid in the irons is difficult to estimate as the bulk S of the liquid is not known. Note that trapping of liquid does not change the gradient of the line defined by the solids on inter-element logarithmic plots, although it reduces the efficiency of fractionation. However, a few percent S in the liquid may appreciably affect the distribution coefficients. In an ingenious but speculative model to explain the anomalous Cr behavior, Kracher *et al.* (1977) suggest that a second S-rich immiscible liquid was preferentially

TABLE II

Comparison of Experimental Values for Solid/Liquid Metal Distribution Coefficients with those Derived from IIIAB Irons, Assuming they Fractionally Crystallized

Element	Experimer	ital values	IIIAB Irons
	(1)	(2)	(3)
Ni		0.88±.03	0.90
Au	0.18±0.2	0.64±.05	0.50
Р		$0.44 \pm .1$	0.17
Ge		0.77±.05	0.9-1.4
Со	0.97±.02	0.88±.03	0.94
Cr	0.53±.03	0.86±.05	2.1
Pt	0.9±.3	1.27±.05	1.7
Ir		2.1±.05	3.4

1. Bild and Drake, 1978

2. Goldstein and Friel, 1978

3. Scott, 1977, except for Ge from Wai et al. (1978)

trapped by the solid. There are no experimental data showing immiscibility in S-rich melts of meteoritic composition.

Kelly and Larimer (1977) suggest that the trends in some groups were produced during melting, and not during solidification. They propose that trends in group IAB, which are different from those in IIIAB, were produced during fractional melting (the inverse of the process described above). The concentration of an element in each fraction of liquid C_L is then given by

$$C_L = k' C_S^{\circ} \ (1 - F)^{k' - 1} \tag{3}$$

where k' is the reciprocal of k, F is the fraction of solid that has melted and C_S° is the initial concentration in the solid. This model for IAB is unappealing for the following reasons: (1) The required distribution coefficients are further from the measured values than those deduced from IIIAB data, e.g., Ni 0.5-0.7, Ir 20, Ge 12. (2) More extreme coefficients are needed to explain trends in group IIICD, which almost certainly has a similar origin to group IAB. (3) The abundance of Ni-poor relative to Ni-rich irons in IAB requires that most IAB irons represent extremely large values for $F \sim 0.8$. Because virtually all the S would be removed into early-formed liquids with low F values, the model cannot explain the high S abundance of IA irons. There is no other plausible model to explain IAB trends. Nebular processes have been invoked because of the consistent depletion of refractory elements in high Ni IAB and IIICD irons (Scott and Bild 1974). But the extent of these depletions is far larger than chondrites show. Clearly models for primary and secondary fractionations in irons cannot be considered entirely satisfactory

while the origin of trends in IAB and IIICD is uncertain.

Because of the wide variation in the Goldstein-Short cooling rates in IVA irons (Fig. 5) and the smaller fractionation of Ir compared to that of IIIAB (Fig. 6), Kelly and Larimer (1977) proposed a partial melt origin for this group also. In their IVA model, the solid fractionally melts (as above) but the liquids aggregate into pools. The IVA irons would then have compositions C'_L given by

$$C'_{L} = C^{\circ}_{S} / F \left[1 \cdot (1 \cdot F)^{k'} \right] .$$
⁽⁴⁾

This model gives curves on log-log plots. Group IVA data do not show trends which are more curved than those of group IIIAB and a fractional melting model would fit equally well. Kelly and Larimer probably preferred the aggregation model as the IVA irons have CI Ir/Ni ratios in Ni-poor members. This is in accord with their primary fractionation models which predict a bulk CI Ir/Ni ratio for IVA, and the aggregation model which gives the final Ni-poor liquid (F=1) the bulk composition. (Note that models for primary and secondary fractionations are not chosen independently.) Like the melting model for IAB, the aggregate melting model for IVA requires a lower k value for Ni (0.8) and a higher value for Ir (10) than those listed in Table II.

Kelly and Larimer (1977) discuss, but do not seem to favor, a 2-stage model for group IIIAB trends in which metal pods are produced by partial melting, and then the pods fractionally crystallize. Thus the large IIIAB fractionation of Ir is achieved by two processes. Such a composite origin for IIIAB trends seems unlikely in view of the good fit of data to a single straight line on many plots, e.g., Fig. 8. Melting and crystallization would produce trends on logarithmic graphs with quite different gradients. They conclude, and I agree, that group IIIAB and most of the other groups fractionally crystallized, presumably in cores.

Arguing against partial melting models for group IVA, Willis and Wasson (1978*a*) note that if the parent body is internally heated, the degree of partial melting will increase with depth. Then deeply buried irons will be poorer in Ni and cool slower, contrary to what Moren and Goldstein (1979) find (Fig. 5). If IVA did experience fractional crystallization in a core, one explanation for the flatter trend in group IVA on the Ir-Ni plot (Fig. 6) is that stirring of the melt was less efficient during solidification of the IVA core.

Although Kelly and Larimer (1977) give a detailed theoretical description of trace element partition during partial melting, there have been no detailed studies of whether or not liquid metal would separate gravitationally from solid metal during asteroidal melting. Further, it is not known how such melts could be prevented from mixing or, in the case of internally heated bodies, forming cores. With external heating, it is easier to envisage how metal raisins, and not cores, could form.

This discussion of primary and secondary fractionation in irons has concentrated on the groups. However, it is possible to show that the grouplets have experienced very similar processes to the groups, even though the trends and mean concentrations of grouplets may not be known (Scott 1978b, 1979). On element-Ga plots the mean concentrations of the groups are positively correlated for volatile elements like Ge, P and Au, as would be expected from Fig. 7. Now the grouplets define very similar positive trends on these diagrams showing that they experienced the same primary fractionation as the groups. The scatter of grouplets from these primary fractionation curves on several element-Ga graphs for elements which show large secondary fractionations is largely explained if the grouplets were igneously differentiated like IIIAB.

Primary fractionation in groups was investigated above by averaging data for each group. The assumption that our sample of the groups is reasonably representative is probably fairly good for large groups like IIIAB. One can argue that the total range of Ir concentrations in IIIAB, for example, is almost as large as that shown by all the irons including the grouplets. So it is unlikely that group IIIAB extends to much higher or lower Ir concentrations. Another method of calculating the mean composition of groups is to assume the correctness of the fractional crystallization model and to use the calculated k values and the lowest Ni concentration in the group (where $f \simeq$ 0). In group IIIAB this gives a fairly similar result to a simple average of the data (Scott 1977a), but in other groups with fewer analyses it may give better means (Wai *et al.* 1978).

Other Processes

Not discussed so far is loss of Fe and other elements with some lithophilic tendencies by oxidation. If Fe alone is lost, abundance ratios, like those in Fig. 7, will not be affected, but on logarithmic element-Ni plots (Figs. 6 and 8) the data would be shifted diagonally upwards on straight lines of constant element/Ni ratio. Sears (1978*a*, 1979) argues that oxidation of Fe from metal occurred in the nebula during equilibrium condensation at 500-700 K, and not after the iron meteorite parent bodies had accumulated. Thus he deduces accretion temperatures in this range for groups IAB, IIAB and IIIAB directly from their Ni contents. The variety of degrees of oxidation in chondrites is similarly attributed by Larimer (1968, 1973) to equilibrium nebular condensation processes, but there are difficulties in understanding how the postulated nebular oxidation of Fe operated (see Arrhenius 1978). The broad ranges of iron concentrations within and among olivine and pyroxene crystals in unequilibrated chondrites implies that these silicates never equilibrated with the nebula.

Even fairly strong siderophiles in irons could be fractionated from each other by metal-silicate equilibration if the proportion of metal in the chondritic starting material was low. Metal-silicate distribution coefficients for the siderophiles discussed above probably vary from 20 to 2000. Thus as long as chondritic metal contents were not below 5%, siderophile element ratios in the irons would not be changed by more than a factor of two because of oxidation. Very much larger effects are found in metal from C chondrites and achondrites, which typically have metal contents $\leq 1\%$.

Not mentioned in the discussion of chondrite compositions were the loss of refractories and effects of metal-silicate fractionation (see Grossman and Larimer 1974). On the logarithmic scales in Fig. 7 these effects are relatively minor. However, chondrites do not all contain CI abundances of refractory siderophiles, and the processes which affected abundances in chondrites (e.g., Rambaldi 1976) almost certainly affected the irons too. It is not known how refractory siderophile ratios were changed but clearly one cannot assume that irons had exact CI refractory abundances prior to igneous secondary fractionation.

The discovery of refractory-rich inclusions in Allende suggested to Wänke *et al.* (1974) that the large secondary fractionations of refractories like Ir within iron groups (Fig. 6) might result from some nebula condensation process. It is now known that grains with large refractory fractionations exist in these inclusions (El Goresy *et al.* 1978). However, it seems unlikely that refractory concentrations in irons were affected greatly by nebular processes as all bulk compositions of all chondrites are relatively close to CI levels (0.5 to 2). Iron groups IAB and IIICD might be exceptions to this rule, as planetary fractionation models do not explain their refractory depletions convincingly.

In the following section there is a brief comparison of the compositions of irons and metal in stony-iron meteorites and a discussion of their interrelationships. To test whether metal in stony irons might be derived from iron meteorites, their refractory element abundances are compared.

V. OTHER METAL-RICH METEORITES

The two main classes of stony-iron meteorites both have roughly equal proportions of metal and silicates and they probably formed by violent mixing of metal and silicate from different sources. For the pallasites, the mixing occurred at great depth probably at the core-mantle interfaces of planetesimals, whereas the mesosiderites are surface breccias (e.g., Anders 1964; Floran 1978). The mesosiderites contain mineral and differentiated rock fragments of great diversity, some of which are similar to known achondrites such as diogenites and eucrites. In the pallasites, however, the silicate is almost entirely coarsely crystalline olivine. In both cases the distribution and amount of metal is very variable. The shorter collision lifetimes of metal-free silicates suggest that metal-rich regions of silicate-metal mixtures may be preferentially delivered to Earth.

The compositions of metal in these stony-irons are in agreement with the origins outlined above. Pallasites come from at least two different parent bodies. Most (\sim 75%) belong to a so-called main group which has

concentrations of refractory siderophile elements with k > 1, like Ir, which are considerably below those in chondritic metal. The general levels of elemental concentrations are consistent with an origin during an igneous differentiation process like that responsible for secondary fractionation in irons. In fact there is a good match between the mean composition of main-group metal and that predicted for the liquid after 80% of a IIIAB melt has fractionally crystallized (Scott 1977*a*). Thus these pallasites probably formed during final stages of solidification of the IIIAB core. There is no obvious group of irons with which to associate the second group of pallasites (Eagle Station types) although there are possible candidates among the grouplets.

Metal in 17 mesosiderites has strikingly uniform concentrations of Ir (2-8 μ g/g) close to those in chondrites (Wasson *et al.* 1974). Now a random selection of 10 irons would have Ir contents that vary by a factor of $10^2 \cdot 10^3$. Although data for the other elements which show large secondary fractionations are lacking, it seems unlikely that metal in mesosiderites ever participated in the secondary igneous fractionation experienced by the iron groups. Gallium and Ge concentrations lie in the well-populated IIIAB region but cannot be definitely associated with any group of irons. It seems probable, therefore, that metal in mesosiderites had a very different history from that of the iron meteorites. Possibly this metal was produced by impact melting close to the surface of planetesimals.

There are other metal-rich meteorites with well-analyzed metal. Bencubbin, Weatherford and Mt. Egerton have chondritic levels of Ir (2-3 μ g/g) (Kallemeyn *et al.* 1978; Scott and Wasson 1976). Bencubbin has been identified as an impact-produced breccia. Its metal has low concentrations of volatile siderophiles like Ga and Ge which show a correlation between abundance and condensation temperature as in Fig. 7. The only known meteorites containing silicate and appreciable metal with non-chondritic levels of Ir are those in iron group IB.

The absence of typical irons from surface breccias like mesosiderites and howardites is consistent with the idea that irons formed in large pools or cores which were deeply buried. In general, iron meteorites do not seem to have been mixed with silicates after secondary fractionation. Group IIE is an exception which is discussed in the next section.

VI. PARENT BODIES

Previous sections have provided information about parent bodies of the various iron meteorite groups during three different periods: (1) melting and solidification of metal ~4.6 Gyr ago; (2) slow cooling from 900-700 K about 1-1000 Myr later; and (3) during breakup into sub-meter sized meteorites 100-1000 Myr ago. In at least two groups the irons have stuck together through all three stages, but their parent bodies may have been altered during

this time. Two other sources of information are provided by dynamical calculations on the origins of irons, and physical measurements of asteroids.

Wetherill and Williams (1979) calculate the meteorite production rate on Earth from large asteroids with low inclinations in the inner portion of the asteroid belt. As a result of resonant Jupiter and Saturn secular perturbations and close encounters with Mars, the transit times of collision ejecta to Earth are consistent with the 100-1000 Myr exposure ages of irons. Order-of-magnitude calculations suggest that several favorably located S-type asteroids with diameters of 50-200 km, including 6 Hebe, 8 Flora and 18 Melpomene, could alone provide the observed flux of iron meteorites.

According to physical measurements of asteroids (see chapter by Gaffey and McCord) the most likely sources of iron meteorites are the *M*-type asteroids which have perhaps 10-100% metal on their surfaces and *S* asteroids which could have around 25-80% metal. The grains of metal may be km-or mm-sized in dimensions. Of 560 main-belt asteroids with diameters over 50 km, 5% are *M*-type and 16% *S*-type.

If each of the 60 groups and grouplets of irons comes from a separate parent body, most of these would have diameters above 50 km according to the Goldstein-Short cooling rates and conventional thermal models. There may just have been enough asteroids to provide a 50-km sized parent body for each of the 60 odd groups and grouplets but it is unlikely that we are receiving deeply buried samples from all of them. Further, only a few of them are near locations which are thought to produce meteorites. This argues against the idea that the irons formed cores in 50-km sized bodies. There is another supporting argument which depends on the correctness of the fractional crystallization model and the probability that the core would have crystallized radially. As the group IIIAB sample must represent a nearly complete sample of this core, the 650-Myr collision must have largely destroyed an appreciable portion of a 50-km asteroid. As such events are considered to be very rare, it is very unlikely that several large asteroids were destroyed in this way. Even if the IIIAB irons were distributed as raisins the same arguments suggest that they could not have been distributed throughout a 50-km object (Fig. 9).

To resolve this discrepancy between mean cooling rates of groups and cosmochemical models, we can consider if the body in which the metal melted and solidified in a core was a small body which was later incorporated into a 50-km sized body. If several such small differentiated bodies were incorporated into the large one, we could be getting many groups from one body (see D in Fig. 9), satisfying the dynamical requirements discussed above. The minimum size for group IIIAB is 0.3 km (Wasson 1974, p. 126). Presumably such events, if they occurred, happened early when collisional velocities were low so that an appreciable fraction of a km-sized IIIAB body could be accreted onto a larger body. Except in IIE, these events did not mix metal and silicate intimately. The absence of metal having non-chondritic Ir



Fig. 9. Schematic models for iron meteorite parent bodies. Chemical modeling of secondary fractionation trends within groups suggests that most iron groups once formed in cores in their respective parent bodies like Model A. In an alternative raisin model (B), secondary trends are produced by partial melting instead of fractional crystallization. Raisins seem less plausible unless external heating caused melting. Two arguments tend to suggest that meteorite parent bodies like models A and B were not 100 km in size, as suggested by cooling rates. One solution may be that bodies like A and B were km-sized and were later accreted into bodies like D which were 100 km in size and contained several or many groups of irons. Irons in two groups, IC and IIE, may have been distributed as raisins (Model C) after fragmentation of the cores in which they once resided.

levels in mesosiderites and other meteoritic breccias suggests that iron meteorite fragments were not widely dispersed by such collisions.

There is some evidence that is independent of whether fractional crystallization or partial melting occurred, which shows that some iron meteorite parent bodies were broken up between secondary fractionation and slow cooling at 700 K. In group IC and IIE (Scott 1977b) there are chemical trends just like those in group IIIAB, but the very wide ranges of the Goldstein-Short cooling rates in IC and IIE are not correlated with the chemical trends as they are in IVA, for example. Since both igneous models for secondary fractionation would probably produce a radial variation in metal composition, the parent bodies must have been fragmented and the irons reaccreted with burial depths unrelated to their composition (see C in Fig. 9).

It seems unlikely that reaccretion could bury meteorites at depths which were correlated with their composition. Thus the cooling rates in IVA of Moren and Goldstein (1979), if correct, present a problem for this model. If cooling rates in group IVA are all within experimental error of 2 or 3 values, as Wood (1978) proposes, an apparent correlation between composition and cooling rates could be attributed to chance. Although Moren and Goldstein's cooling rates (Fig. 5) do cluster into two groups, IVA bandwidths and Ni contents are positively correlated and provide little evidence for clustering of Goldstein-Short cooling rates. Of course, even an apparently uniform cooling rate (Willis and Wasson 1978*a*) does not preclude IVA fragments from being dispersed in rock over a narrow range of burial depths.

The idea that meteorites may contain a record of conditions in more than one generation of parent bodies was championed by Urey (1959) and has recently been stressed by Levin (1977). To account for the survival of textures in pallasites, Wood (1978) proposes that molten metal and olivine were mixed in small planetesimals (< 10 km radius), which were subsequently incorporated into larger bodies. He also suggests that irons may have formed cores in small bodies which then became raisins in large bodies. For mesosiderites, deep burial inside large bodies after formation in surface breccias is needed to explain very slow metallographic cooling rates.

If both irons and chondrites were melted and metamorphosed respectively in small bodies which later accreted into large bodies, this might help to explain the different gradients in Fig. 3. Chondrites which have been metamorphosed to varying degrees in different planetesimals may still be classified in the same group, whereas irons which melted in different planetesimals might be classed in separate groups. Late accretion of the chondritic planetesimals could prevent melting if ²⁶ Al was the heat source.

Acknowledgments. I thank J. W. Larimer and D. W. Sears for helpful reviews of this chapter and many other colleagues for invaluable discussions, especially V. F. Buchwald, A. M. Davis, J. I. Goldstein, R. S. Rajan and J. T. Wasson.

REFERENCES

Alaerts, L.; Lewis, R. S.; and Anders, E. 1977. Primordial noble gases in chondrites: The abundance pattern was established in the solar nebula. Science 198: 927-930.

Alaerts, L.; Lewis, R. S.; and Anders, E. 1979. Isotopic anomalies of noble gases in chondrites – III. LL chondrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 43. In press.

Anders, E. 1964. Origin, age and composition of meteorites. Space Sci. Rev. 3: 583-714.

- Anders, E. 1977. Critique of "Nebular condensation of moderately volatile elements and their abundances in ordinary chondrites" by Chien M. Wai and John T. Wasson. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 36: 14-20.
- Arrhenius, G. 1978. Chemical aspects of the formation of the solar system. In *The Origin* of the Solar System, ed. S. F. Dermott (New York: Wiley), pp. 521-581.
- Axon, H. J. 1979. The preterrestrial history of group IVA iron meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 42: 237-238.

- Benkheiri, Y.; Pellas, P.; and Storzer, D. 1979. A cooling history of Copiapo (IA) iron: Preliminary results. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Bild, R. W. 1977. Silicate inclusions in group IAB irons and a relation to the anomalous stones Winona and Mt. Morris (Wis.). Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 1439-1456.
- Bild, R. W., and Drake, M. J. 1978. Experimental investigations of trace element fractionation in iron meteorites: I. Early results. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1407-1421.
- Blander, M. 1971. The constrained equilibrium theory: Sulphide phases in meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 35: 61-76.
- Blander, M. 1975. Critical comments on a proposed cosmothermometer. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 39: 1315-1320.
- Buchwald, V. F. 1971. Tritium loss resulting from cosmic annealing compared with the microstructure and microhardness of six iron meteorites. *Chem. Erde* 30: 33-57.
- Buchwald, V. F. 1975. Handbook of Iron Meteorites (Berkeley: University of California Press).
- Buchwald, V. F. 1977. The mineralogy of iron meteorites. Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. London A 286: 453-491.
- Buseck, P. R., and Goldstein, J. I. 1969. Olivine compositions and cooling rates of pallasitic meteorites. Bull. Geol. Soc. Amer. 80: 2141-2158.
- Case, D. R.; Laul, J. C.; Pelly, I. C.; Wechter, M. A.; Schmidt-Bleek, F.; and Lipschutz, M. E. 1973. Abundance patterns of thirteen trace elements in primitive carbonaceous and unequilibrated chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 19-34.
- Chou, C.-L.; Baedecker, P. A.; and Wasson, J. T. 1973. Distribution of Ni, Ga, Ge and Ir between metal and silicate portions of H-group silicates. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 2159-2171.
- Clayton, R. N., and Mayeda, T. K. 1978. Genetic relations between iron and stony iron meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 168-174.
- Davis, A. M.; Ganapathy, R.; and Grossman, L. 1977. Pontlyfni: A differentiated meteorite related to the group IAB irons. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 35: 19-24.
- El Goresy, A.; Nagel, K.; and Ramdohr, P. 1978. Fremdlinge and their noble relatives. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1279-1303.
- Floran, R. J. 1978. Silicate petrography, classification, and origin of the mesosiderites: Review and new observations. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1053-1081.
- Fricker, P. E.; Goldstein, J. I.; and Summers, A. L. 1970. Cooling rate and thermal histories of iron and stony-iron meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 34: 475-491.
- Goldstein, J. I., and Axon, H. J. 1973. The Widmanstätten figure in iron meteorites. *Naturwissenschaften* 60: 313-321.
- Goldstein, J. I., and Friel, J. J. 1978. Fractional crystallization of iron meteorites, an experimental study. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1423-1435.
- Goldstein, J. I., and Short, N. M. 1967. The iron meteorites, their thermal history and parent bodies. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 1733-1770.
- Grossman, L., and Larimer, J. W. 1974. Early chemical history of the solar system. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. 12: 71-101.
- Ikrammudin, M.; Matza, S.; and Lipschutz, M. E. 1977. Thermal metamorphism of primtive meteorites – V. Ten trace elements in Tieschitz H3 chondrite heated at 400-1000°C. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 41: 1247-1256.
- Jain, A. V., and Lipschutz, M. E. 1971. Shock history of iron meteorites and their parent bodies: A review, 1967-1971. Chem. Erde 30: 199-215.
- Kallemeyn, G. W.; Boynton, W. V.; Willis, J.; and Wasson, J. T. 1978. Formation of the Bencubbin polymict meteoritic breccia. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 507-515.
- Kelly, W. R., and Larimer, J. W. 1977. Chemical fractionations in meteorites VIII. Iron meteorites and the cosmochemical history of the metal phase. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 93-111.
- Kelly, W. R., and Wasserburg, G. J. 1978. Evidence for the existence of ¹⁰⁷Pd in the early solar system. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 5: 1079-1082.
- Kracher, A.; Kurat, G.; and Buchwald, V. F. 1977. Cape York: The extraordinary

mineralogy of an ordinary iron meteorite and its implication for the genesis of IIIAB irons. Geochem. J. 11: 207-217.

- Krähenbühl, U.; Morgan, J. W.; Ganapathy, R.; and Anders, E. 1973. Abundance of 17 trace elements in carbonaceous chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 1353-1370.
- Kulpecz, A. A., and Hewins, R. H. 1978. Cooling rate based on schreibersite growth for the Emery mesosiderite. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 1495-1500.
- Larimer, J. W. 1967. Chemical fractionations in meteorites I. Condensation for the elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 1215-1238.
- Larimer, J. W. 1968. Experimental studies on the system Fe-MgO-SiO₂-O₂ and their bearing on the petrology of chondritic meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 32: 1187-1207.
- Larimer, J. W. 1967. Chemical fractionations in meteorites I. Condensation of the and cosmobarometry. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 1603-1623.
- Larimer, J. W. 1978. Meteorites: Relics from the early solar system. In Origin of the Solar System, ed. S. F. Dermott (New York: Wiley), pp. 347-393.
- Larimer, J. W., and Anders, E. 1967. Chemical fractionations in meteorites II. Abundance patterns and their interpretation. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1239-1270.
- Larimer, J. W., and Rambaldi, E. R. 1978. Trace element chemistry of iron meteorites. *Meteoritics* 13: 537.
- Laul, J. C.; Ganapathy, R.; Anders, E.; and Morgan, J. W. 1973. Chemical fractionations in meteorites – VI. Accretion temperatures of H-,LL-, and E- chondrites, from abundance of volatile trace elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 329-357.
- Levin, B. J. 1977. Relationship between meteorites, asteroids and comets. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 307-311.
- Mason, B. 1971. Handbook of Elemental Abundances in Meteorites (New York: Gordon and Breach).
- Moren, A. E., and Goldstein, J. I. 1978. Cooling rate variations of group IVA iron meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 151-161.
- Moren, A. E., and Goldstein, J. I. 1979. Cooling rates of group IVA iron meteorites determined from a ternary Fe-Ni-P model. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* (in press).
- Niemeyer, S. 1979. I-Xe dating of silicate and troilite from IAB iron meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta (in press).
- Palme, H., and Wlotzka, F. 1976. A metal particle from a Ca,Al-rich inclusion from the meteorite Allende, and the condensation of refractory siderophile elements. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 33: 45-60.
- Pellas, P., and Storzer, D. 1977. On the early thermal history of chondritic asteroids derived from 244-Plutonium fission track thermometry. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 355-363.
- Pellas, P., and Storzer, D. 1979. Pu-244 fission track thermometry and its application to meteorites. "Comptes Rendus de Journées de Planétologie" (Paris, Éditions du CNRS), in press.
- Powell, P. N. 1969. Petrology and chemistry of mesosiderites I. Textures and composition of nickel-iron. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 33: 789-810.
- Rambaldi, E. 1976. Trace element content of metals from L-group chondrites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 31: 224-238.
- Randich, E., and Goldstein, J. I. 1978. Cooling rates of seven hexahedrites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 221-234.
- Schultz, L.; Funk, H.; Nyquist, L.; and Signer, P. 1971. Helium, neon and argon in separated phases of iron meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 35: 77-88.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1972. Chemical fractionation in iron meteorites and its interpretation. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 36: 1205-1236.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1977a. Geochemical relationships between some pallasites and iron meteorites. *Mineral. Mag.* 41: 265-272.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1977b. Composition, mineralogy and origin of group IC iron meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 37: 273-284.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1978a. Iron meteorites with low Ga and Ge concentrations composition, structure and genetic relationships. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 1243-1551.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1978b. Primary fractionation of elements among iron meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 1447-1458.
- Scott, E. R. D. 1979. Origin of anomalous iron meteorites. Mineral. Mag. (in press).
- Scott, E. R. D., and Bild, R. W. 1974. Structure and formation of the San Cristobal iron meteorite, other IB irons and group IIICD. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 38: 1379-1391.
- Scott, E. R. D., and Rajan, R. S. 1979. Thermal history of the Shaw chondrite. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. X. Submitted.
- Scott, E. R. D., and Wasson, J. T. 1975. Classification and properties of iron meteorites. *Rev. Geophys. Space Phys.* 13: 527-546.
- Scott, E. R. D., and Wasson, J. T. 1976. Chemical classification of iron meteorites VIII. Groups IC, IIE, IIIF and 97 other irons. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 103-115.
- Sears, D. W. 1978a. Condensation and the composition of iron meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 41: 128-138.
- Sears, D. W. 1978b. The Nature and Origin of Meteorites (Bristol: Adam Hilger).
- Sears, D. W. 1979. Did iron meteorites form in the asteroid belt? Evidence from thermodynamic models. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Smales, A. A.; Mapper, D.; and Fouché, K. 1967. The distribution of some trace elements in iron meteorites as determined by neutron activation. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 31: 673-720.
- Sonett, C. P., and Herbert, F. L. 1977. Pre-main sequence heating of planetoids. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: Univ. of Toledo Press), pp. 429-437.
- Takahashi, H.; Gros., J.; Higuchi, H.; Morgan, J. W.; and Anders, E. 1979. Volatile elements in chondrites: Metamorphism or nebular fractionation? Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta (in press).

Takahashi, H.; Janssens, M.-J.; Morgan, J. W.; and Anders, E. 1978. Further studies of trace elements in C3 chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 42: 97-106.

- Turner, G.; Enright, M. C.; and Cadogan, P. H. 1978. The early history of chondrite parent bodies inferred from ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar ages. Proc. Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 989-1025.
- Urey, H. C. 1959. Primary and secondary objects. J. Geophys. Res. 64: 1721-1737.
- Voshage, H. 1967. Bestrahlungsalter und Herkunft der Eisenmeteorite. Z. Naturforsch. Ser. A. 22: 477-506.
- Voshage, H. 1978. Investigations on cosmic-ray produced nuclides in iron meteorites. 2. New results on ⁴¹K/⁴⁰K-⁴He/²¹Ne exposure ages and the interpretation of age distributions. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 83-90.
- Wai, C. M., and Wasson, J. T. 1977. Nebular condensation of moderately volatile elements and their abundances in ordinary chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 36: 1-13.
- Wai, C. M.; Wasson, J. T.; Willis, J.; and Kracher, A. 1978. Nebular condensation of moderately volatile elements, their abundances in iron meteorites, and the quantization of Ga and Ge abundances. *Lunar and Planetary Science IX*, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 1193-1195.
- Wänke, H.; Baddenhausen, H.; Palme, H.; and Spettel, B. 1974. On the chemistry of the Allende inclusions and their origin as high temperature inclusions. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 23: 1-7.
- Wasson, J. T. 1971. An equation for the determination of iron-meteorite cooling rates. *Meteoritics* 6: 139-147.
- Wasson, J. T. 1972. Parent-body models for the formation of iron meteorites. Proc. 24th Intern. Geol. Cong. 15: 161-168.
- Wasson, J. T. 1974. Meteorites Classification and Properties (New York: Springer Verlag).
- Wasson, J. T. 1977. Reply to Edward Anders: A discussion of alternative models for

explaining the distribution of moderately volatile elements in ordinary chondrites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 36: 21-28.

- Wasson, J. T.; Schaudy, R.; Bild, R. W.; and Chou, C.-L. 1974. Mesosiderites I. Compositions of their metallic portions and possible relationship to other metal-rich meteorite groups. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 38: 135-149.
- Wasson, J. T., and Wai, C. M. 1976. Explanations for the low Ga and Ge concentrations in some iron meteorites. *Nature* 261: 114-116.
- Wetherill, G. W., and Williams, J. G. 1979. Origin of differentiated meteorites. In Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Origin and Abundance of Elements, ed. H. de la Roche (Oxford: Pergamon Press, in press).
- Willis, J., and Wasson, J. T. 1978a. Cooling rates of group IVA iron meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 40: 141-150.
- Willis, J., and Wasson, J. T. 1978b. A core origin for group IVA iron meteorites: A reply to Moren and Goldstein. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 162-167.
- Wood, J. A. 1964. The cooling rates and parent planets of several iron meteorites. *Icarus* 3: 429-459.
- Wood, J. A. 1967. Chondrites: Their metallic minerals, thermal histories, and parent planets. *Icarus* 6: 1-49.
- Wood, J. A. 1978. Nature and evolution of the meteorite parent bodies: Evidence from petrology and metallurgy. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 45-55.
- Yavnel, A. A. 1975. Element distribution trends in iron meteorites. Geochem. Internat. 12: 113-123.

DYNAMICAL, CHEMICAL AND ISOTOPIC EVIDENCE REGARDING THE FORMATION LOCATIONS OF ASTEROIDS AND METEORITES

JOHN T. WASSON University of California at Los Angeles

and

GEORGE W. WETHERILL Carnegie Institution of Washington

The study of meteorites is closely linked to the study of asteroids. Even though some meteorites may conceivably be cometary material derived from Apollo-Amor objects it is essentially certain that all the present terrestrial influx of meteorites is derived from objects which can be termed "asteroidal" from the observational point of view. At the present time asteroidal bodies are for the most part found in the main asteroid belt. However, the history of the evolving population of this region is complex and poorly understood. At the earliest stage of solar system history the density of matter in the asteroid belt was probably essentially as large as that in the vicinity of Earth or Jupiter, but later it was greatly reduced by processes associated with the intense bombardment accompanying the formation of the giant planets. Since these earliest times this region has been the principal stable storage place in the solar system, wherein stray bodies from elsewhere can be retained for billions of years. Thus the indigenous residual population of the asteroid belt has been, and very likely still is being, augmented by the addition of bodies formed at a wide range of heliocentric distances. Even if this additional material does not represent the major mass of the asteroid belt, the mode of its implantation tends to place it in asteroidal orbits inherently slightly less stable than orbits of indigenous asteroids, from whence it can be preferentially extracted into Earth-crossing orbits. Semiquantitative mechanisms have been described for placing residual planetesimals from the vicinity of Earth and Venus into the inner part of the asteroidal belt. Extinct comets are today evolving into asteroidal Apollo-Amor objects with orbits largely in the asteroidal belt.

There is chemical and isotopic evidence from meteorites relevant to the question of the original place of formation of these asteroidal parent bodies. The degree of oxidation may be a useful criterion for distinguishing bodies which formed near or interior to 1 AU (enstatite meteorites, chondritic clasts in IAB irons) from those which formed at greater distances. Oxygen isotope data suggest that the parent bodies of the CM, CO and CV chondrites formed in one or two distinct regions of the solar system, probably at greater heliocentric distances than other chondrite groups. The near absence of foreign xenolithic clasts other than CM-like fragments in ordinary chondrite breccias is interpreted as indicating that the parent bodies of the different groups of ordinary chondrites were in nearly circular orbits that were not mutually intersecting although they did intersect those of the CM-like chondrites.

This chemical and petrographic evidence must be reconciled with dynamic theories for the injection and removal of material from the asteroid belt, with spectrophotometric data on asteroids, and with observations of bright meteors. It appears plausible that most differentiated meteorites may be residual Earth-Venus material stored in the inner belt as S-asteroids or as uncharacterized fragments of the crusts and mantles of such bodies (although rare achondrites may conceivably be derived from Mars), and that carbonaceous meteorites are derived from both the asteroid belt and from comets via Apollo objects. Evidence for the site of origin of the remaining chondritic material is at present conflicting. Degrees of oxidation suggest that some of this material was formed within a 1-AU radius but it is difficult to understand how it was placed in the asteroid belt without being fragmented and mixed with the presumably differentiated planetesimals that became the parent bodies of the differentiated meteorites. The near absence of spectrophotometric evidence of main-belt ordinary chondrite asteroids is puzzling. Apollo objects appear to be adequate sources for ordinary chondrites, but it is quantitatively difficult to place a sufficient number of fragments of the belt asteroid into Apollo orbits. The alternative of deriving ordinary chondrites from comets via Apollos conflicts with the compositional evidence for an origin of their parent bodies in the inner solar system. Investigations directed to the ultimate resolution of the problems are suggested.

Most of our detailed data relevant to events and processes during the earliest history of the solar system has come from the study of meteorites. Interpretation of these data is closely related to asteroid studies. Measured cosmic ray exposure ages of meteorites demonstrate that the objects falling to Earth today were produced late in solar system history by fragmentation and cratering of larger parent bodies. The following discussion will lead to the conclusion that bodies which at least at present fit the observational definition of an asteroid represent the only plausible sources for the great majority of the meteorites in our collections.

Meteorites differ widely in their chemical and physical nature, and it is most plausible that many of these differences result from corresponding differences in the compositions and histories of their parent bodies. These differences lead to distinction of two broad categories of meteorites. The *chondrites* are primitive meteorites having nearly solar abundance ratios of the nonvolatile elements; their compositions and many of their textural features were established by processes occurring prior to the formation of their parent bodies. In contrast, the *differentiated meteorites* were largely formed by melting and igneous differentiation processes in the interiors of parent bodies.

Meteorites can be further classified into *groups*, on the basis of similarities in numerous properties. It will be assumed that each chondrite group (Table I) formed in a separate parent body. Some evidence supporting this assumption will be presented. Thus 10 parent bodies appear to be necessary to account for the chondrite groups listed, and roughly another 10 parent bodies to account for additional chondrite "grouplets" having only one to four members. Grouplets, especially among the irons, are too numerous to list in Table I.

There are 7 groups of differentiated silicate-rich meteorites ("achondrites") and 13 groups of iron meteorites (Table I). In addition, there are perhaps 10 grouplets of achondrites and 40-50 grouplets of irons. It is unlikely that any two iron groups or grouplets formed in the same parent body, but some or all achondrites may have formed in the parent bodies responsible for iron meteorite groups or grouplets. Thus ~60 parent bodies are required to account for the differentiated meteorites (Scott 1979). It is improbable but not impossible that chondrites and differentiated meteorites originated in the same parent body. The closest known link is between the IIE irons and the H chondrites; H group metal resembles IIE metal in its content of Ga and Ge (Chou et al. 1973; Rambaldi 1977; Scott and Wasson 1976), two elements whose degree of condensation-accretion may have varied with distance from the sun, and some IIE irons contain silicate inclusions having O-isotope composition unresolvable from H chondrite values (Clayton and Mayeda 1978).

The identification of the parent bodies among solar system bodies has been a principal goal of meteoritic studies. Candidates include comets, asteroidal bodies of various kinds, the surfaces of planets and their satellites, and possibly undiscovered classes of bodies, as suggested by the recently discovered Saturn- and Uranus-crossing object, Chiron. Even an interstellar contribution cannot be entirely ruled out, although orbits of photographic meteors show that any interstellar component must be small ($\leq 0.1\%$). Evidence for and against the association of particular meteoritic classes with

Ē
5
8
7
2

Meteorite Classification: Groups of Meteorites Having 5 or More Members

Clan	Group	Synonym ^a	Example	Falls	Finds	Freq. (%)
Chondrites						
refractory-rich	CV c.)		JAllende	8	ю	1.1
minichondanla	{co c. }	CJ CALDULACEUUS C.	lOrnans	6	1	0.85
Intructional are	CM c.	C2 carbonaceous c.	Murchison	14	0	2.0
volatile-rich	CI c.	C1 carbonaceous c.	Orgueil	5	0	0.71
	(LL c.	amphoterite c.	St. Mesmin	51	16	7.2
ordinary	{L c.	hypersthene c.	Bruderheim	278	192	39.3
	(H c.	bronzite c.	Ochansk	229	230	32.3
IAB-inclusion	IAB c.		Copiapo		see below	
anstatitab	EL c.		JIndarch	9	ε	0.85
allibratio	(EH c.∫	enstattte c.	Khairpur	5	ε	0.71
	other chondrites	1	Kakangari	2	2	0.28
Differentiated M	leteorites					
	(EUCrites ^d	basaltic or Ca-rich	Juvinas	20	4	2.8
	HOWardites	or pyroxene-plag. ac.	Kapoeta	18	Ţ	2.5
igneous	DIOgenites	hypersthene ac.	Johnstown	8	0	1.1
	MESosiderites	etonicirone	Setherville	9	14	0.85
	PALlasites	SILU II- GILOIS) Krasnojarsk	2	33	0.28
	UREilites	olivine-pigeonite ac.	Novo Urei	З	ε	0.42
enstatite ^b	AUBrites	enstatite ac.	Norton County	8	1	1.1
1	other differentiated sil	icate-rich meteorites	Shergotty	L	6	0.99

Ч
- A
<u> </u>
-
•
+
C
2
0
\sim
_
[T]
_
H
~
щ
~
-

Meteorite Classification: Groups of Meteorites Having 5 or More Members

Clan	Group	Synonym ^a	Example	Falls	Finds	Freq. (%)
	IAB irons	none relevant ^e	Canyon Diablo	7	83	0.85 ^f
1	IC irons	-	Bendego	0	10	0.09
1	IIAB irons		Coahuila	5	47	0.49
	IIC irons		Ballinoo	0	7	0.06
 	IID irons	!	Needles	2	11	0.12
c	IIE		Weekeroo Stat.	1	11	0.11
	IIF	-	Monahans	0	5	0.05
U	IIIAB	-	Cape York	9	151	1.46
-	IIICD	-	Tazewell	2	10	0.11
c	IIIE	1	Rhine Villa	0	8	0.08
1	IIIF		Nelson County	0	5	0.05
	IVA		Gibeon	2	38	0.38
1	IVB	1	Hoba	0	11	0.10
1	other irons	1	Mbosi	9	62	0.62
^a Svnonvme of	curing commonly in the cu	urrent literature o = chondrit	e ac = achondrite nlag = nla	منصاءيه		

plagioulase. autionini ic, piag. choliulic, ac. ionity in the cuttern inclations. 1116 00 citry future for

^bThe enstatite clan chondrites and the aubrites are very closely related.

^cClan relationships involving irons are still poorly understood. The only known close relationships are between 111AB and 111E irons (and these possibly also with the pallasites) and between the IIE irons and the ordinary chondrites.

dFirst three letters are symbol of the group.

^oThe structural classification of irons into hexahedrites, octahedrites and ataxites does not lead to genetically related groups.

Fall frequencies of iron meteorites are calculated by arbitarily allocating the 32 observed falls confirmed in Buchwald (1975), to the frequencies of all irons classified by Scott and Wasson (1975). various candidate objects, and evidence regarding the original solar system location of the parent bodies are the principal topics of this review.

I. THE FORMATION REGIONS OF METEORITE PARENT BODIES

Bodies ranging in size from 1 to 1000 km were probably formed prior to the formation of the planets, and represent an intermediate stage of planetary formation. It may be expected that bodies in this size range formed at all solar distances from inside the orbit of Mercury to beyond that of Neptune. Most of these objects have been swept up by the planets or ejected from the solar system by close encounters with the major planets. In order to be preserved for the entire 4.5-Gyr history of the solar system, it is necessary that the parent bodies have been stored in orbits that are stable on this time scale. Most of those remaining in the inner solar system are now in the asteroid belt between 1.8 and 4.0 AU from the sun. Long-term storage places also exist in the outermost solar system, particularly in the distant Oort cloud, from which comets are derived at present. However, it is possible that some small bodies are still stored in stable inner solar system orbits (c.f., Weissman and Wetherill 1973), possibly in resonances resembling that in which Toro is currently trapped (Danielsson and Ip 1972; Williams and Wetherill 1973), but, unlike that of Toro, not destabilized by Mars' perturbations. In addition, dynamic mechanisms are known which will transfer bodies from short-lived orbits into more stable ones. For example, bodies may be removed from the inner solar system and trapped in metastable Mars-crossing orbits (Wetherill 1978); alternatively, following collisions their fragments could be trapped directly in orbits in the main belt.

It is also possible that bodies formed initially in the outer solar system can be transferred into orbits between Mars and Jupiter having long-term stability. The chief mechanism (discussed in Sec. III) involves the operation of nongravitational forces to reduce the aphelion of short-period comets to values sufficiently small to avoid major perturbations by Jupiter. Thus the present location of a parent body in the solar system does not necessarily correspond to the heliocentric distance at which it was originally formed.

The H_2O -rich composition of Uranus implies that temperatures during the formation of the solar system reached the ice condensation temperature beyond ~15 AU, and it is possible that ice condensation occurred inside the orbit of Saturn. As a result, it is plausible to assume that planetesimals in the major planet region resembled comets. However it is also possible that a variety of objects formed in this region. The formation of planetesimals by dust-layer gravitational instabilities (Edgeworth 1949; Gurevich and Lebedinski 1950; Safronov 1960, 1969; Goldreich and Ward 1973) could have occurred sequentially during the cooling of the solar nebula, with earlier objects being mainly chondritic and later objects mainly icy. Later accumulation processes could have produced hybrids of various kinds, most of which would be called comets at least during their first several passages through the solar system.

Although not required for many of our arguments, it will simplify the following discussion if we first make 3 plausible assumptions:

- The fractionations observed between groups of chondrites primarily resulted from differences in nebular conditions as a function of distance from the sun, and, in some cases, differences resulting from sequential formation of planetesimals as a function of time at a fixed distance from the sun. Compositional hiatus between groups reflect incomplete sampling of the originally continuous distribution.
- 2. The wide range in properties between the extremes of the known chondrite distribution (from the highly reduced enstatite chondrites to the highly oxidized carbonaceous chondrites) encompasses most of the range initially present in the solar system. This assumption is based on the observed very wide systematic variation in degree of oxidation of the chondrites and on dynamic calculations indicating that a small but significant sample of bodies formed from the orbit of Mercury to that of Neptune could have been stored in orbits that provide meteorites at the present time. Additional populations of materials, never compacted enough to form tough meteoroids capable of surviving atmospheric passage, may also exist.
- 3. Most or all differentiated meteorites formed by the igneous differentiation of parent bodies having more or less chondritic compositions, thus at least for the less volatile elements it is reasonable to try to infer the properties of the precursor chondritic materials from those of the differentiated meteorites.

There are three chief properties of chondrites that will be considered to have varied in roughly systematic fashion with distance from the sun: O-isotope composition, refractory^a element abundance, and degree of oxidation. Certain other properties, such as volatile element and siderophile abundances, sometimes show significant fractionations between groups that appear to have formed at about the same distance from the sun, and will not be discussed in this chapter.

Figure 1 illustrates the variation in refractory abundance and degree of oxidation (roughly proportional to the $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$ ratio, where FeO_x is the amount of Fe bound to O; in most cases oxidized Fe is FeO, but Fe₃O₄ is present in carbonaceous chondrites) among the 10 groups of chondrites. Because $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$ ratios in the unequilibrated EH chondrites are much higher than those that would be in equilibrium with the observed Si contents of the Fe-Ni metal, the EL chondrite $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$ value is assumed to hold for both enstatite chondrite groups. One observes a rough

^aRefractory during nebula condensation processes; Ca, Al, Sc, rare earths are examples.



Fig. 1. The $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$ ratio provides a rough measure of the degree of oxidation of chondrites that contain Fe-Ni; this ratio is expected to increase with increasing distance from the sun (see text for discussion). The abundance relative to Si of elements such as Ca, Al and Sc that are refractory during nebular condensation processes tends to correlate with $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$. A plausible hypothesis is that the observed trend from lower left to upper right reflects the formation of these chondrite groups at increasing distances from the sun. If the pyrolite upper-mantle composition is a reasonable estimate for the bulk Earth composition, its position suggests that the IAB and H-group chondrites are the group that formed nearest 1 AU.

correlation between refractory abundance and degree of oxidation.

Also plotted in Fig. 1 is pyrolite, the estimate of Ringwood and Kesson (1977) of the composition of the terrestrial upper mantle, which is taken as a rough approximation of the whole earth composition. The $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$ value of pyrolite (0.08) is probably a reasonably precise (to within $\sim \pm 20\%$) whole earth estimate. Crustal formation cannot have led to significant alteration of the mantle $FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO)$ ratio. Although the Fe/Mg ratio in the crust is much higher than that in the mantle, concentrations of both elements are lower in the crust than in the mantle, and the mass of the crust is only ~ 0.5 % that of the mantle. A more difficult question is whether or not the mantle as a whole has suffered igneous differentiation; fractional crystallization of an initially molten mantle could have resulted in the lower mantle being significantly more magnesian than the upper mantle. However, the apparent existence of deep mantle "plumes" consisting of low-melting materials is inconsistent with an early fractionation of the entire mantle. It appears probable that the upper mantle $FeO_v/(FeO_v+MgO)$ ratio is close to the whole mantle value.

The refractory abundance of pyrolite is more approximate, and is mainly based on carbonaceous chondritic abundances. Some upper mantle rocks show even lower Ca and Al abundances (Bickle *et al.* 1976) and igneous evolution of the mantle would tend to enrich Ca and (especially) Al upwards. Thus we suggest that the pyrolite composition should be considered an upper limit on the refractory abundance in the earth. If the variations in chondrite refractories and oxidation state primarily reflect formation at differing distances from the sun, the data in Fig. 1 suggest that the IAB and H chondrites are those that formed nearest to 1 AU. Here a caveat is in order. Because of its large gravitational field the earth accreted materials not present in chondritic planetesimals formed near 1 AU: (a) Primordial material formed at 1 AU but too fine-grained to settle to the nebula midplane and agglomerate through dust-layer instabilities; and (b) material formed elsewhere in the solar system (e.g., cometary matter) and captured by the earth after the period of chondrite formation was largely complete. It seems likely that only a small fraction of the Earth's mass resulted from these two sources, but there is presently insufficient evidence to confirm this view.

There are reasons to believe that the trend from enstatite to carbonaceous chondrites in Fig. 1 represents increasing distance from the sun. At any particular time, average nebular temperature and pressure probably increased radially towards the sun. Higher pressures and temperatures favor more rapid grain growth, and thus earlier settling of grains to the nebular midplane. Following the settling of grains the mean collapse time for the dust layer instability mechanism also increases with distance from the sun. Thus chondritic materials formed nearer the sun should have higher nebular equilibration temperatures, and as pointed out by Latimer (1950), the higher the equilibration temperature, the smaller the fraction of Fe bound to O.

In Fig. 2 are illustrated the O-isotope compositions determined by R. N. Clayton in the chondrite groups, one chondrite grouplet, and in the igneous clan of silicate-rich differentiated stones. Three lines are shown on the diagram: (a) Fractionation of isotopes in an initially well-mixed system results in arrays having slopes of $0.52 \text{ on } \delta^{17} \text{O} \cdot \delta^{18} \text{O}$ diagrams; the terrestrial fractionation line is such an array. (b) Fractionation of isotopes in the matrix of CM chondrites has produced a roughly linear array with slope near 0.5 about 2 °/00 lower in δ^{17} O than the terrestrial line. (c) The anhydrous minerals in CM, CO and CV chondrites form a linear array having a slope of 0.94; as noted by Clayton *et al.* (1973), this line appears to result from the mixing of two components, one of which may lie fairly near the terrestrial line, the other at least as ¹⁶ O-rich as the most extreme measured sample ($\delta^{18} \text{O} \sim 50 \text{ °/00}$).

The chondrite groups fall into two distinctly different regions in Fig. 2. Most groups fall near the terrestrial fractionation line between 3 and $6^{\circ}/0^{\circ}$ δ^{18} O. Mean CO and CV compositions fall along the CM, CO, CV anhydrous minerals mixing line, the CM chondrites between mean CO and mean CM matrix, and mean CI compositions just above the terrestrial fractionation line at δ^{18} O \simeq 17.

These data could be produced by mixing and/or fractionating two hypothetical presolar components, a common one that included all the gaseous O (H_2O , CO) lying near the terrestrial fractionation line, and a rare





Fig. 2. A plot of ${}^{17}\text{O}/{}^{16}\text{O}$ (expressed as $\delta_{1}{}^{17}\text{O}$) versus ${}^{18}\text{O}/{}^{16}\text{O}$ (expressed as $\delta_{1}{}^{18}\text{O}$) shows that 6 chondrite groups (EH, EL, IAB, H, L, LL) and the igneous clan of different silicate-rich meteorites have O-isotope compositions that plot very near the composition estimated for the bulk Earth and bulk Moon, suggesting an approach to complete isotopic mixing in the solar nebula. In contrast three of the carbonaceous groups have highly unequilibrated O isotopes and compositions that fall far away from the terrestrial composition. It seems probable that the 6 groups closely similar to the earth formed in the hotter, inner portion whereas the highly unequilibrated groups formed in the cooler outer portion of the solar system. This is consistent with the general sequence inferred from refractory abundance and degree of oxidation. The O-isotope composition of the CI chondrites is near the terrestrial fractionation line, but their δ_{18}^{18} O value is far from the terrestrial value, and closest to that in the matrix of CM chondrites.

one similar to the most ¹⁶O-rich samples along the CM, CO, CV anhydrous mineral mixing line. A plausible way to preserve the rare ¹⁶O-rich component is in the form of incompletely evaporated presolar grains. In the hotter, inner portion of the solar nebula maximum nebular temperatures were high, and most presolar grains probably evaporated, thus the O-isotope composition in chondrites formed in the inner solar system should plot near the terrestrial fractionation line. The preservation in CM, CO, and CV chondrites of materials having high ¹⁶O contents implies an origin in cooler outer portion of the solar nebula. The CI chondrites plot near the terrestrial fractionation line but differ by ~11 $^{\circ}/_{\circ\circ}$ in δ^{18} O from the groups that cluster near the Earth's composition. The absence of a preserved ¹⁷O anomaly in this group may be associated with the fact that they consist entirely of fine-grained materials, whereas the isotopic anomalies are preserved in the large-grained fraction of the CM, CO and CV groups. The fine-grained material may have condensed from an isotopically well-mixed gas or initial heterogeneities may have disappeared as a result of isotopic exchange between grains and gas.

Thus the O-isotope data seem consistent with the general conclusions based on degree of oxidation; IAB and E chondrites formed nearer to the sun and the 4 carbonaceous chondrite groups farther from the sun.

An estimate of the bulk Earth O-isotope composition based on the analysis of ultramafic rocks that have not been altered by reaction with ground water is shown in Fig. 2. The O-isotope compositions of olivine-rich lunar rocks (a dunite, the igneous glass samples from Apollo 15 and 17 sites) are in the same range as terrestrial ultramafics. The chondrite group nearest to the earth in composition consists of the chondritic blocks in the IAB iron meteorites. Although IAB plots slightly below the terrestrial fractionation line, a hybrid of IAB and the H-group (the two groups having FeO_x/(FeO_x+MgO) ratios on either side of the terrestrial value) could plot directly on this line within the uncertainty of the bulk Earth value. In addition, the E chondrites (both EH and EL) and the igneous clan of differentiated silicate-rich meteorites fall on or near the terrestrial line displaced from the earth 0.5 °/oo higher and 1.5 °/oo lower, respectively. It appears probable that all these groups formed in the inner solar system, and reasonably likely that some actually formed inside 1 AU.

II. PROPERTIES OF METEORITE BRECCIAS

Because the accretion of a substantial fraction of extra-parent body materials as sizable (several mm or larger) rock fragments requires low relative velocities between accretor and accretee, the meteoritic breccias offer unique information about the populations of materials in low-velocity crossing orbits at the time and place where the breccia formed.

Breccias are divided into three end types. *Monomict* breccias consist of only one rock type, with no significant variation among large fragments (clasts) or between clasts and the fine-grained matrix. These breccias originate from the crushing and relithification of a single rock, and thus do not offer information about accretion. In *polymict* breccias clasts show distinctly different mineralogical and chemical composition; the matrix composition is generally that expected from mixing the different clast types. The term *genomict* was coined to cover a common intermediate kind of breccia; most clasts are very similar in composition (thus many of these were earlier designated monomict), but differ in texture and in detailed composition; e.g., the mean olivine composition may be 5-10 % different from clast to clast. Genomict breccias also contain rare foreign clasts, and thus some were earlier designated polymict.

Some genomict and polymict breccias have high contents of solar-type (little interelement fractionation) rare gases. Various experiments have shown these gases to be surface correlated, e.g., concentrations are far higher in the fine-grained matrix than in clasts. In most cases the rare-gas distribution and the brecciated texture are very similar to those observed in lunar regolith breccias, and it seems reasonable to believe that these meteoritic breccias formed under similar circumstances, including incorporation of the solar rare gas as a result of implantation of solar wind (Wänke 1965). The presence of microcraters and glassy agglutinates strengthens this conclusion (Rajan 1974). In order for the solar wind to flow it is necessary that the residual solar nebula have been dissipated. In order that the solar wind strike mineral grains these must have been directly on the surface of the parent body or possibly dispersed in space, but any dispersal could not have led to enough opacity to shield out the solar wind. The product of solar wind flux and the duration of the irradiation must have been sufficient to account for the observed rare-gas concentrations.

Studies of lunar material show that no meteorites are from the moon, and the most plausible loci for the present-day formation of gas-rich meteorites are the surfaces of large (e.g., ≥ 100 km) bodies in the asteroid region. If so, the observed high abundances of gas-rich meteorites indicate that this regolith cannot be a surficial layer (depth ≤ 1 % the radius of the present body), as asteroid collision calculations show that the mass yield from asteroidal fragmentation is dominated by deep and even totally destructive impacts (Wetherill 1967; Dohnanyi 1969). Whether or not a body with the low surface gravity of an asteroid can be expected to possess the required deep regolith is not clear. Many workers have argued against anything but production of a very surficial regolith in the present-day asteroid belt, whereas Anders (1975) has concluded that it is possible that almost the entire asteroid consists of regolithic material developed by collisions in the present asteroid belt. Very extensive regoliths with similar characteristics may also have developed during the accretional history of the meteorite parent bodies (Wasson 1972). Understanding the relative importance of deep versus shallow and primordial versus more-recent types of regolith in producing the effects seen in gas-rich brecciated meteorites is an unresolved problem of major significance. Combined theoretical and experimental work directed toward a detailed understanding of the probable nature of asteroidal regoliths of these two kinds is badly needed. A significant start in this direction has been made (Housen et al. 1979; Chapman 1978; see the Housen et al. chapter in this book). Until our knowledge of this problem is greatly advanced, it cannot be said whether or not the effects observed are compatible with meteoritic regoliths of either kind.

Many ordinary (H, L, LL) chondrites are genomict, and a large fraction of these show textural and rare-gas properties indicating that they are regolith breccias. Roughly 10, 2.5 and 8%, respectively, of the H, L and LL chondrites contain resolvable amounts of solar-type rare gases (Wasson 1974). The fractions that are petrographically genomict are 25, 10, and 62%, respectively (Binns 1967). These fractions seem too large to be understandable in terms of a thin regolith layer on the surface of a moderately large (radius \gtrsim 100 km) parent body. In Table II are listed the foreign clasts observed in 15 of these

in Meteorite Breccias
Chondritic Clasts
Characterized Foreign

TABLE II

	Host	Clast		
	Class	Class	Note	Reference
Host Chondrite				
Abbott	HS	CM	а	Fodor <i>et al.</i> (1976)
Allende	CV3	CM	a	Clarke et al. (1971); Fruland et al. (1978)
Bencubbin	Chon	TL	a	Kallemeyn et al. (1978)
		CM	а	Kallemeyn et al. (1978)
		Chon	q	McCall (1968); R. Binns (1977, personal
				communication)
Cynthiana	L4	C	b, e	Van Schmus (1967)
Dimmitt	H3,4	С	b, e	R. V. Fodor (1979, personal communication)
Holyoke	H4	C	þ	Ramdohr (1972)
Krymka	LL3	CM	в	Lewis et al. (1979)
Lancé	CO3	CM	а	Kurat (1975)
Leighton	HS	CM	а, е	Wilkening (1976)
Leoville	CV3	CM	a, e	Keil et al. (1968)
Mezö-Madaras	L3	CM	а	Van Schmus (1967)
Murchison	CM2	C	q	Fuchs <i>et al.</i> (1973)
Plainview	HS	CM	а	Wilkening and Clayton (1974)
		CM	a	Fodor and Keil (1976)
Pultusk	HS	С	b, e	Wilkening (1976)
Rio Negro	L3	С	þ	Fodor <i>et al.</i> (1977)
St. Mesmin	LL6	Н		Pellas (1972); Dodd (1974)

	Character	ized Foreign Chone	dritic Clasts in M	leteorite Breccias
	Host	Clast	Note	Reference
	C1635	C1000	1010	
Sharps	H3	CM	a	Fredriksson et al. (1969)
Tieschitz	H3	C	þ	Kurat (1970)
Tysnes Island	H4	C	b, e	Wilkening (1976)
Weatherford	Chond	CV	8	Mason and Nelen (1968)
Weston	H4	С	þ	Noonan <i>et al.</i> (1976)
Host Achondrite				
Cumberland Falls	Aub	Chon	c	Binns (1969)
Jodzie	How	CM	в	Bunch (1975)
Kapoeta	How	CM	а	Wilkening (1973)
^a Some features anomalous	(e.g., different concent	rations of some volati	iles).	
^b Group characterization ur	ncertain: CM one possib	ility.		
^c Ungrouped chondrite havi	ng degree of reduction	similar to IAB but dis	stinctly different O	-isotope composition.
^d The host Bencubbin is a r of shock-induced shear; th related to Bencubbin; the	educed chondrite unrels he "chon" clast may be available data are consi	ated to the major grou compositionally iden stent with a chondrit	ups; its texture app ntical to the host, ic host.	pears to have been destroyed by plastic flow as a result of but characterization is incomplete. Weatherford is closely
ens autisted antes at the				

TABLE II (continued)

'No published petrographic description.

fCarbonaceous chondrite intermediate in properties between CV and CO.

^gLewis et al. (1979) suggest that this inclusion is CI but we find their reported volatile pattern more in keeping with a CM description.

breccias; all except one consist of material that resembles CM chondrites (C-rich, small chondrules, high-matrix content). The one exception is an H-group clast in the St. Mesmin LL chondrite. The properties of H, L and LL chondrites are so similar (Table I and Figs. 1, 2) that they must have formed in neighboring solar system locations. How did it happen that most, probably >99 %, of their clasts belong to the same group as the host (see, e.g., Fodor and Keil 1978), and most of the remainder consist of CM chondrite material? What do these statistics imply regarding the time of formation – early in solar system history or more recently in the asteroid belt (collisions are too infrequent to generate regoliths greater than $\sim 10m$ in thickness outside the asteroid belt)? The large fraction of the H and LL ordinary chondrites that are genomict seems to require such breccias to comprise large fractions of their parent bodies. Since most of the material from asteroids results from deep impacts, sometimes including destruction of the parent body, it seems highly improbable that the high abundance of breccias results from the selective sampling of a lunar-type regolith. During this inferred accretionary period the regions where the different ordinary chondrite parent bodies were forming were separated enough in heliocentric distance to prevent the accretion of other classes of ordinary chondrite materials. If we are correct that these are accretionary breccias then the CM-like material was introduced from an external source, probably a source located farther from the sun.

Evidence favoring some recent regolith formation are the 1.4-Gyr K-Ar and ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar ages reported for the H clast in St. Mesmin (Schultz and Signer 1977; Turner, 1978, private communication) and the 3.6-Gyr age of a Plainview clast (see Bogard's chapter in this book). The St. Mesmin result is complicated by 4.5-Gyr Rb-Sr ages on microporphyry inclusions (Minster 1979). These inclusions were melted and intruded the meteorite after some brecciation had occurred (Dodd and Jarosewich 1976). Whether or not evidence for at least two epochs of regolith formation in a single meteorite is a probable occurrence requires more detailed study of asteroid regolith formation processes. It has also been suggested that the low ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar ages found in certain ordinary chondrites by Turner (1969) and Bogard et al. (1976) are evidence for a recent regolith history. However the chondrites with low ages show strong shock effects most probably associated with a major impact on their parent body; none of them is solar-gas-rich. Except for St. Mesmin and Plainview, there is no evidence for concluding that these low ages reflect regolith processes.

Wasson (1972) proposed that the heating and recrystallization that produced the different clast textures in genomict chondrites occurred while the materials were in planetesimals, and that gas-incorporation and formation of the regolithic structures occurred during the accumulation of these planetesimals to form larger parent bodies. This offered a simple explanation for the fact that gas-rich meteorites were equally distributed among petrologic types 3-5 and that the cosmic ray age distribution in gas-rich H chondrites is the same as that in the whole population. This remains a viable model, but we cannot exclude other models in which the heating occurs in a single parent body.

The polymict howardites are solar-gas-rich and clearly of regolithic derivation. Their dominant components are basaltic and ultramafic pyroxenitic materials that probably originated in the same parent body. The only foreign (extra-parent-body) clasts reported are CM chondrites (Table II); Chou et al. (1976) and Hertogen et al. (1978) have shown that the siderophile patterns in howardites indicate that the dominant chondritic component closely resembles CM chondrites. Siderophile concentrations indicate that CM material accounts for ~ 3 % of the matrix of these howardites. Since the amount present as recognizable clasts exceeds 0.5 % (Wilkening 1973), it follows that the CM material was accreted at velocities low enough to allow $\gtrsim 20\%$ of the accreting projectile to survive as clasts. If, as seems likely, the CM-like material originated external to the region where the howardite parent body was located, how were the eccentricites of the orbits of the CM materials reduced to the low values consistent with low-velocity accretion? A suggestion is that collisions with local material reduced the eccentricities; if the CM planetesimals were cometary, the energy released by such collisions might mainly heat up the presumably more compressible icy fraction and leave the silicates relatively intact. Rb-Sr isochron ages of clasts in the Kapoeta howardite range from 4.5 to 3.7 Gyr (Papanastassiou et al. 1974) indicating that regolithic activity declined to a low level at the end of the early intense bombardment recorded by lunar highlands samples. However, this lower age limit may simply reflect incomplete sampling. About 10 % of the howardites are heavily shocked, but it is not known whether this occurred during the regolithic period or at the time the meteoroid was ejected from the parent body.

A large fraction of the aubrites (achondrites consisting almost entirely of enstatite, $MgSiO_3$) are solar-gas-rich. They contain metal that is probably a foreign component, and a large fraction of one (Cumberland Falls) is a reduced chondrite not closely related in chemical or O-isotope composition to any of the chondrite groups. Three aubrites (Bishopville, Norton County, Pena Blanca Spring) have been dated reasonably precisely, and their ages are >4.5 Gyr (Bogard *et al.* 1967; Podosek 1971; Minster and Allegre 1976). There is no evidence for regolithic stirring in more recent times.

The two (of 4) carbonaceous chondrite groups having high-volatile contents also contain solar gases and solar-flare particle tracks. "Compaction ages," the time when any stirring ceased, based on 244 Pu tracks produced in neighboring crystals, are in the range 4.2-4.4 Gyr (Macdougall and Kothari 1976; Macdougall 1977). A key question is whether these reflect the end of low-impact-velocity accretion or the end of a high-impact-velocity regolithic phase. If these meteorites formed >8 AU from the sun, calculations by Safronov (1969) indicate that the accretionary phase could have lasted ca. 0.2

Gyr, consistent with the compaction ages. A regolith phase similar to that experienced by the shocked and reheated lunar, H-group, howardite and aubrite breccias can be ruled out for the CM and CI chondrites, since high-velocity impacts would have led to extensive dehydration of the layer lattice silicates (as commonly observed in the CM-like clasts listed in Table II).

Anders (1975) attempted to determine the distance from the sun at which solar-gas-rich meteorites formed by relating their maximum solar-gas contents to their cosmic ray ages (used as upper limits on their regolith ages) and comparing the observed distribution with that found in mature lunar soils. In order that this treatment be valid it is necessary to assume that the meteorite breccias formed by processes closely similar to those currently prevailing on the moon but with the solar wind and projectile flux scaled to that expected in the asteroid belt, i.e., that the mean flux and velocity of bombarding meteoroids and the solar wind flux have not varied with time, and that a negligible fraction of the ejecta escaped the parent body (of unknown size). We doubt that these assumptions are even correct for those gas-rich breccias that formed in recent times, let alone those forming during the period 3.6-4.5 Gyr ago. Nonetheless, the chemical and isotopic evidence presented earlier support Anders' conclusion that the ordinary chondrites and howardites probably formed within 4 AU of the sun. However, these chemical arguments do not constrain the origin of CM and CI chondrites to the region inside 4 AU; as discussed in more detail below, it appears equally probable that their parent bodies originated in the outer solar system.

In summary, the chemical and isotopic evidence is most consistent with the formation of the chondrites in two distinct locations: LL, L, H, IAB, EH and EL chondrites in the inner solar system, CI, CM, CO and CV chondrites in the outer solar system. The heliocentric distance at which the transition from inner to outer occurs cannot yet be defined; it is almost certainly as large as 2 AU, and may be several times greater. The inner solar system groups are distinguished from the outer groups in terms of their lower refractory abundances, lower degrees of oxidation, and oxygen-isotope compositions close to that of the earth and moon. The sequencing of formation locations among the inner or outer solar system groups is not clear, since the various properties do not vary in concert. The speculation by Wasson (1977) that, in order of increasing heliocentric distance, the inner solar system sequence of clans is enstatite-IAB-ordinary (see Table I) still appears to be the best working hypothesis.

III. DYNAMICAL ARGUMENTS FOR AND AGAINST PARTICULAR CLASSES OF PARENT BODIES CONSIDERED IN THE LIGHT OF OTHER EVIDENCE

The preceding discussion concerns the original site of formation of the meteorite parent bodies. This may or may not correspond to their present location in the solar system, as dynamic processes exist which can transfer objects from one heliocentric distance to another. Therefore if a class of objects in the present solar system is hypothesized to be the source of meteorites which, on the basis of the preceding discussion have the characteristics of having originated elsewhere, then it is necessary to explain how and when this orbital transfer occurred. Furthermore, in every case there must exist a quantitatively adequate mechanism for transferring meteoritic fragments from the present location of their parent body to the earth. In this Section these dynamical aspects of the problem of the origin of meteorites will be discussed for the various candidate sources.

Asteroids

Asteroids are bodies ranging up to 1000 km in diameter which are almost entirely confined to the wide region between Mars and Jupiter. They exhibit no coma of volatile compounds, and most likely consist of mixtures of silicates and metal. Spectrophotometric studies (McCord et al. 1970; Chapman 1976; see the chapters by Chapman and Gaffey and by Gaffey and McCord) show large differences in composition among the asteroids; although these reflection spectra only result from the outermost 100 μ m of the asteroid surface, the inferred composition probably applies to the entire regolith, and may, as commonly assumed, apply to the entire planet. The asteroids primarily fall into two classes: the most abundant C-type appears to consist of carbonaceous material, and the S-type of mixtures of silicates and metal. There is a distinct hiatus in albedos between these two classes (Morrison 1977). Unlike the comets, direct association of photographic meteoroids with an asteroidal source is not possible, as the orbits of belt asteroids do not intersect the orbit of the earth. However, there are mechanisms by which the orbits of asteroidal bodies can evolve into Earth-intersecting orbits.

In addition to the asteroids proper, confined to the region between Mars and Jupiter, there is a significant number of objects which are asteroidal in appearance, but whose orbits are not confined to the asteroid belt. The orbit of 944 Hidalgo (see the chapter by Degewij and van Houten) extends beyond Saturn and the Earth-approaching Apollo-Amor objects have perihelia within 1.3 AU (see the chapter by Shoemaker *et al.*). Although these can be operationally defined as asteroids, it is probable that many, and possibly most, of these objects are genetically more closely related to short-period comets. Because their short dynamic lifetimes demand constant resupply, the Apollo-Amor objects will be discussed separately from main-belt asteroids.

Asteroids are strong *prima facie* candidates for meteorite sources because collisions among the asteroids must provide a quantity of small debris $(10^{13} \cdot 10^{15} \text{ g annually})$, more than adequate to supply the present flux of Earth-impacting matter, *provided* that there exist mechanisms able to place a sufficient fraction $(\sim 10^{-4})$ of this material into Earth-crossing orbits on the

short time scale ($\sim 10^6 \cdot 10^7$ yr) defined by the cosmic ray exposure history of stony meteorites. It is also necessary that the shock damage associated with this transfer mechanism usually be limited to that associated with low shock pressures (10-100 kbar) recorded in stony meteorites. Iron meteorites commonly record higher shock pressures (130-300 kbar) (Lipschutz 1968).

Difficulties in finding such mechanisms have been a problem in the past. Suitable mechanisms must be primarily gravitational in nature, as collisional shock associated with more than small (<0.1 AU) changes in semimajor axis is probably excessive. Gravitational perturbations of Mars-crossing and Mars-grazing asteroidal fragments by Mars have been suggested as such a gravitational mechanism (Arnold 1965a,b; Anders 1971) but until recently it appeared that, except for iron meteorites, this mechanism required transit times too long (~500 Myr) to be reconciled with cosmic ray exposure histories. Calculations of collisional lifetimes of meter-size meteorites with aphelia in the asteroid belt, using best estimates for the destructability of silicate material and the abundance of smaller asteroidal debris, yield lifetimes of only 10-40 Myr. This result corresponds to the short lifetime extreme of the results presented earlier (Wetherill 1967) when these parameters were even more uncertain than they are at present. Regardless of whether the observed exposure ages (commonly 2-20 Myr) were primarily dynamically or collisionally limited, they presented a severe difficulty for an asteroidal origin.

Production of relatively low-velocity ($<200 \text{ m sec}^{-1}$) fragments in proximity to various regions in the asteroid belt in which the motion of fragments is in resonance with the motion of the giant planets has now been semiquantitatively shown to be an adequate source. Fairly large (~ 100 m) fragments can be produced by collisions in the vicinity of the Kirkwood 2:1 gap at 3.28 AU, in which the orbital period is commensurable with the period of Jupiter. The resulting resonant motion will at times cause these fragments to be in highly eccentric orbits with aphelia beyond 4 AU and perihelia ~ 2 AU. These orbits will be stabilized by librational relationships which preclude close encounters to Jupiter. However, statistically probable collisions of these \sim 100-m bodies with smaller asteroidal debris produces low-velocity meteorite-size fragments some of which escape the libration region. Strong Jupiter perturbations cause these to random walk into Earth-crossing on a time scale short ($\sim 10^6$ yr) relative to the cosmic ray ages of stony meteorites (Zimmerman and Wetherill 1973). This chain of events has been criticized on the grounds that requiring two collisions, close approaches to Jupiter, etc., renders it too complex and by inference too ad hoc to be taken seriously. Such reasoning is fallacious, as there is no reason to suppose that nature provides meteorites to Earth by mechanisms which are simple for us to describe to one another in preference to those which are probable. The mechanisms described are real phenomena of significant and estimable probability which cannot fail to occur.

The principal problem is a quantitative one, as best estimates of the meteorite yield on Earth from this source are $10^{7} \cdot 10^{8}$ g per year, uncertain by at least an order of magnitude. Thus it is not clear if a major or only a minor part of the Earth's meteorites are produced in this way. Scholl and Froeschlé (1977) have presented evidence that the mechanism described above may be more effective for the 5:2 Kirkwood gap than for the 2:1 case. Large asteroids in proximity to these Kirkwood gaps are listed in Tables III and IV.

Williams (1973) proposed that asteroid collision fragments ejected at fairly low velocities (~300 m sec⁻¹) in the vicinity of the secular resonance ν_6 (Fig. 3) would experience large enough excursions in eccentricity to permit their becoming Earth-crossing. A more efficient variant of this mechanism has been described by Wetherill (1974, 1977) and Wetherill and Williams (1979). This is a "synergistic" mechanism by which the nonlinear interaction of secular resonance with the coupled system of the larger planets and Mars' perturbations can perturb a rather large yield (~10¹⁰ g yr⁻¹) of meteorite-size asteroidal fragments into Earth-crossing. The typical time required for this material to impact the earth is ~5 × 10⁸ yr, but a significant



Fig. 3. Observed distribution of large asteroids in the inner portion of the asteroid belt and in the vicinity of the ν_6 resonance. The large open "ovals" approximately define the limits of the Hungaria, Flora, Phocaea, and Pallas regions of the asteroid belt.

Asteroid	a (AU)	в	i (deg)	$B(1,0)^{a}$	Class ^b	Diameter ^b (km)
106 Dione	3.17	0.18	5	8.8	C	139
511 Davida	3.18	0.18	16	7.4	С	323
154 Bertha	3.18	0.10	21	8.5	С	191
92 Undina	3.19	0.07	10	7.9	С	244
702 Alauda	3.19	0.03	21	8.3	С	205
758 Mancunia	3.20	0.13	9	9.6	С	119
175 Andromache	3.21	0.20	З	9.6	С	113
530 Turandot	3.21	0.20	8	10.3	С	81
381 Myrrha	3.21	0.12	13	9.7	С	126
108 Hecuba	3.22	0.09	4	9.7	S	61
122 Gerda	3.22	0.06	2	9.2	С	139
895 Helio	3.22	0.14	26	9.5	C_{i}^{i}	
745 Mauritia	3.24	0.07	14	11.0	ė	
903 Nealley	3.24	0.05	12	10.9	i	
^a Absolute magnitudes from workers (see Part VII in this	Gehrels and Gehrels ((1978). Some of the	ese data differ som	ewhat from those in	the TRIAD publish	led by these same
^b Classifications and diameter	s from Morrison (1977) and Zellner and Bo	well (1977), Bowel	et al., (1978), and B	owell (1978, persons	al communication).

TABLE III

946

\geq	
щ	
BI	
ΓA	

Large Asteroids with Semimajor Axes Within 0.1 AU of 5:2 Kirkwood Gap (2.82 AU)^a

Asteroid	a (AU)	υ	i (deg)	B(1,0)	Class	Diameter (km)
146 Lucina	2.72	0.07	13	9.2	C	141
45 Eugenia	2.72	0.08	7	8.3	С	226
410 Chloris	2.72	0.24	11	9.5	С	134
156 Xanthippe	2.73	0.23	10	9.8	С	104
140 Siwa	2.73	0.21	ε	9.6	С	103
110 Lydia	2.73	0.08	9	8.7	С	170
200 Dynamene	2.74	0.13	7	9.5	С	123
185 Eunike	2.74	0.13	23	8.7	С	169
247 Eukrate	2.74	0.24	25	9.3	С	142
387 Acquitania	2.74	0.24	18	8.4	S	112
173 Ino	2.74	0.21	14	9.1	С	142
308 Polyxo	2.75	0.04	4	9.3	U	138
128 Nemesis	2.75	0.12	9	8.8	С	164
71 Niobe	2.76	0.17	23	8.3	S	115
93 Minerva	2.76	0.14	6	8.7	С	168
356 Liguria	2.76	0.24	8	9.3	С	150
41 Daphne	2.76	0.27	16	8.1	С	204
1 Ceres	2.77	0.07	11	4.5	С	1003
88 Thisbe	2.77	0.17	5	8.1	С	210
39 Laetitia	2.77	0.11	10	7.4	S	163
2 Pallas	2.77	0.23	35	5.2	U	608
148 Gallia	2.77	0.19	25	8.5	S	106

~
led
tinı
con
Ľ
\mathbf{V}
Щ
Z
Ξ.
~
Γ

Asteroid	b	9		B(1 0)	Class	Dismeter
	(AU)		(deg)			(km)
532 Herculina	2.77	0.17	16	8.0	S	150
393 Lampetia	2.77	0.33	15	9.2	С	129
28 Bellona	2.78	0.15	6	8.2	S	126
68 Leto	2.78	0.18	8	8.2	S	126
139 Juewa	2.78	0.17	11	9.2	С	163
446 Aeternitas	2.79	0.07	11	10.2	R	40
216 Kleopatra	2.79	0.25	13	8.1	М	128
354 Eleonora	2.80	0.12	18	7.5	S	153
346 Hermentaria	2.80	0.10	6	8.9	S	84
236 Honoria	2.80	0.19	8	9.5	S	65
441 Bathilde	2.81	0.08	×	9.5	М	99
804 Hispania	2.84	0.14	15	8.9	С	141
385 Ilmatar	2.85	0.13	14	8.8	S	96
81 Terpsichore	2.85	0.21	8	9.6	С	112
129 Antigone	2.87	0.21	12	7.9	Μ	115
47 Aglaja	2.88	0.14	5	9.2	С	158
471 Papagena	2.89	0.24	15	7.9	S	143
386 Siegena	2.90	0.17	20	8.4	С	191
238 Hypatia	2.91	0.09	12	9.2	С	154
22 Kalliope	2.91	0.10	14	7.3	Μ	177
16 Psyche	2.92	0.13	ω	6.9	М	250
674 Rachele	2.92	0.20	14	8.5	S	102
349 Dembowska	2.92	0.09	8	7.2	R	144

^aData from the same sources as for Table III.

Large Asteroids with Semimajor Axes Within 0.1 AU of 5:2 Kirkwood Gap (2.82 AU)^a

fraction (~1 %) can impact within 50 Myr. In these papers the mechanism is proposed as the most probable source of some groups of iron meteorites, which typically have exposure ages of 10^8 to 10^9 yr and of some minor portion of the differentiated silicate meteorites, e.g., the basaltic achondrites. The asteroids which supply most of this material are those near the b_6 resonance. This includes the populous Flora region with semimajor axes ~2.25 AU, low inclinations, and with eccentricities which permit the parent objects to come within ~0.05 to 0.1 AU of Mars' aphelion for favorable combinations of the long-period "secular" variations in the orbits of both the asteroids and Mars (Fig. 3).

Most of these asteroids are S-type, believed to consist of a mixture of metallic iron, pyroxene, and olivine, but nevertheless different from ordinary chondrites in composition. This identification is consistent with derivation of differentiated meteorites from this region. The other known mechanisms for removing meteorites from the asteroid belt produce exposure ages much shorter than those typically associated with iron meteorites. As a result it seems likely that either S-type or less abundant M ("metallic") asteroids in the vicinity of the ν_6 resonance represent the principal sources of iron meteorites and of some of their complementary silicate differentiates. If the S asteroid spectra can be reconciled with those of ordinary chondrites, this region could also be a source of chondritic meteorites. If S asteroids are of chondritic composition, asteroids near the 5:2 Kirkwood gap (Table IV) could be the dominant sources of ordinary chondrites.

In addition to their oxidation state and oxygen isotope composition, other chemical and petrological arguments are relevant to the question of whether or not meteorite sources are asteroidal. Even the undifferentiated chondritic meteorites have had a complex chemical history. The volatile-poor ordinary chondrites have in many cases been heated and metamorphosed at temperatures as high as ~900°C (Van Schmus and Koffman 1967; Bunch and Olsen 1974). It has proven difficult to determine the heat source that could have heated objects to metamorphic temperatures at solar distances ≥ 2.4 AU. However, there is strong evidence for an asteroidal origin for basaltic materials, and it has been *demonstrated* that the basaltic meteorites experienced a melting event ~4.5 × 10° yr ago. It does not seem extreme to suppose that other bodies presently in the asteroid belt underwent the less severe heating required to explain ordinary chondrite textures and mineralogy. Although it is possible to imagine mechanisms for heating cometary interiors, there is no direct evidence that they have been hot.

Another class of chemical arguments is based upon a presumably known relationship between the temperatures at which meteoritic materials condensed from the nebula (as deduced from their mineralogy and severe heating required to explain ordinary chondrite textures and mineralogy. Although it is possible to imagine mechanisms for heating cometary interiors, there is no direct evidence that they have been hot.

and time be well understood, in contrast to the present diffuse state of knowledge concerning the processes and conditions of star and planetary system origin. Insofar as astrophysical calculations of the initial temperature of the solar nebula are valid, they indicate that temperatures were well below the condensation temperature of many meteoritic minerals, except at unreasonably small heliocentric distances (Black and Bodenheimer 1976; Tscharnuter 1978). Arguments for an extended high-temperature nebula rest on cosmochemical evidence (Wasson 1978), not on theoretical astrophysics. Condensation theories fail to explain how the distinctly different C and Sclasses of asteroids are formed at similar (and overlapping) heliocentric distances. If one assumes that most meteorites come from parent bodies in the asteroid belt, the detailed variations in oxygen isotopic composition among the different meteorite classes (Clayton et al. 1976; Clayton and Mayeda 1978) are difficult to explain in terms of condensation at similar heliocentric distances. These phenomena appear to require that materials originally formed at significantly different heliocentric distance were subsequently mixed by conceivable but poorly characterized gravitational and nongravitational mechanisms. This considerably complicates the identification of an asteroidal belt origin based on distance inferred from nebula evolutionary models.

In addition to the one large C-type asteroid located near the ν_6 resonant surface (313 Chaldaea), others are in proximity to the Kirkwood gaps (Tables III and IV). Assuming these asteroids are indeed similar to carbonaceous chondrites, they are strong candidate sources for such meteorites.

The large asteroid 4 Vesta has frequently been proposed as the source of the basaltic achondrite meteorites (specifically, the eucrites); see Drake's chapter. Its reflectance spectrum is in accord with this identification. However, its perihelion is so far from Mars' aphelion and its semimajor axis so far from resonant values that there is no dynamical reason to expect a significant yield of meteorites from this asteroid. From the dynamic point of view, it seems more likely that differentiated silicate meteorites are derived from the silicate materials stripped off large S asteroids such as 6 Hebe and 8 Flora and Apollo-Amors derived from these bodies. Consolmagno and Drake (1977) have questioned the validity of this inference in view of the near absence among differentiated meteorites of the peridotitic residues of basalt formation, and have proposed Vesta as a basaltic achondrite source for which only the surficial basalt and slightly deeper pyroxene-rich (diogenite) layers are exposed. If there were compelling evidence for Vesta having such a fragmentation history, this argument should be given serious weight. On the other hand, there is no a priori reason that the earth should sample all parts of a fragmented parent body with equal efficiency.

Hostetler and Drake (1978) propose that the dynamical difficulties of obtaining meteorites from Vesta can be removed by assuming that ~ 100 m fragments are removed from Vesta by cratering, and that these fragments are

subsequently perturbed into Earth-crossing orbits. Meteorites are subsequently produced by further fragmentation of these large fragments. Insofar as this suggestion makes use of known dynamical processes this simply represents an Apollo object source, with the Apollo object produced by the "synergistic mechanism," proposed both as a source of meteorites (Wetherill 1974; Wetherill and Williams 1979) and of Apollo objects (Wetherill 1976). The difficulties of obtaining meteorites from Vesta remain the same: the very low yield of relatively unshocked material which ultimately becomes Earth-crossing expected from Vesta, in contrast with material derived from much more favorably situated objects such as 6 Hebe and 8 Flora and probably a number of other differentiated objects that have been reduced by fragmentation to sizes too small to have been studied telescopically. Unless new perturbation mechanisms are discovered which remove this selection effect, the Hostetler-Drake proposal does not solve the problem. In view of the dynamical problems associated with this identification, it seems premature to definitely conclude that Vesta is the eucrite parent body.

If ordinary chondrites do come from asteroids, it is becoming increasingly puzzling why almost none of the asteroids match their reflectance spectra. The sampling is now sufficiently complete that recognition of only an occasional asteroid having the spectrum expected of ordinary chondrite material (e.g., 496 Gryphia) still leaves a discrepancy. Another main-belt asteroid (the Apollo-Amor objects will be discussed separately) previously held to be of ordinary chondritic composition by spectrophotmetric observers, 349 Dembowska, is now believed on the basis of longer wavelength infrared data to be composed of differentiated mantle-type materials (Feierberg et al. 1979; see the chapter by Larson and Veeder). Various qualitative explanations of this discrepancy have been proposed: poor sampling of asteroids, observation of only a surficial layer of the asteroid, changes in reflectance caused by solar wind sputtering or micro-particle bombardment, contamination of surface layers by foreign material. Reasons for rejecting these hypotheses can be given. Nevertheless quantitative understanding of spectrophotometric data is not sufficiently advanced to rule out the possibility that asteroids like Dembowska or the S-type asteroids could be sources of ordinary chondrites.

Comets

Typical active comets are small (\sim 1 to 10 km) objects containing more or less equal quantities of volatile compounds of H, C, N, and O and more refractory compounds, e.g., silicates and metal. The size distribution of comets is poorly known. Delsemme (1978) and Kresák (1978) have inferred that the comet size distribution differs from that of asteroids in that there is a marked deficiency of very small comets. There is some evidence that very large comets exist, e.g., the comet of 1729 had an estimated magnitude of \sim 4, even though its perihelion was at 4 AU. Although the calculation is obviously model dependent, it seems likely that this comet has a diameter of more than 100 km.

The success of the "dirty snowball" model of a comet (Whipple 1950) has probably accidentally led to a misconception in the minds of some workers, particularly those in related fields of study. This is that comets are principally composed of ice, and can be visualized more or less as a glacier or snowbank. In fact, the material emitted by a comet contains as much dirt as snow (Delsemme 1977). Furthermore, only the smaller, nonvolatile particles can be "blown off" with the volatiles, and the presence of larger bodies (e.g., $\gtrsim 25$ cm) in comets decreases the fraction of ice. As the ice is volatilized, the fraction of rocky material will increase and will tend to accumulate as residual material. Fireball studies show that the more massive nonvolatile cometary material is abundant and this conclusion is strengthened by the evidence for nearly-extinct and extinct cometary nuclei. Thus at least half, and possibly 90 % of even an active comet may be nonvolatile dust and rocky matter. As discussed above, it is possible that a comet may be more like a breccia than an iceberg, and that pieces of ice are as likely to be clasts as matrix in this breccia, a consequence of H_2O and (possibly) CO_2 being as solid as anything else at the low temperatures which prevailed in the region in which comets were formed. At present, most (and probably all) comets are derived from the outermost regions of the solar system, the Oort cloud at a distance of 10⁴-10⁵ AU (0.1 to 1 lightyear) (Marsden 1977). They become observable only when they are gravitationally perturbed by passing stars into the inner solar system. The volatilization of their H, C, N and O compounds produces a *coma* $\sim 10^4$ km in diameter, and an ionized tail (up to $\sim 10^8$ km in length), which render the comets visible.

Comets are definitely associated with much of the interplanetary flux of bodies impacting the earth, including those in the mass range under discussion $(10^2 \text{ to } 10^7 \text{ g})$. This has been established by photographic studies of the orbits of these bodies as they enter the atmosphere (Ceplecha and McCrosky 1976), and comparison of these orbits with those of known comets. Positive identification with particular comets is possible in many cases. In many additional cases similarity of both orbits and physical properties (as indicated by their ablation or fragmentation in the atmosphere) to objects associated with known comets demonstrates their cometary association. However, only three meteorite falls (the undifferentiated ordinary chondrites Pribram, Lost City and Innisfree) are contained among these photographic meteoroids. As will be discussed further subsequently, their orbits and physical properties, although well determined, do not define whether or not they are of cometary origin.

It is practically certain that no meteorites in our collections have been derived from historically observed active comets. The shortest known cosmic ray exposure age is that of the ordinary chondrite Farmington (19 kyr) and this is unique. In contrast, the volatile content of comets is insufficient to continue the observed volatile loss for more than 10 kyr. Furthermore, it is unlikely that most meteorites are derived from comets during the active stage of their history, as they are usually too massive to be swept along by the outflowing gases. Although meteorites could be freed from comets during more violent cometary outbursts, or following disruption while passing close to the sun, it seems most likely that cometary meteorites, if they exist, are derived from nonvolatile residues of comets that survive the active lifetime of a short-period comet. This nonvolatile material could be a core that was originally mantled with volatile ices, a loosely aggregated collection of meteoritic fragments originally scattered through the icy material, or ice-poor portions of a regolithic breccia. If carbonaceous chondrites are of cometary origin, the solar-flare track data (Macdougall and Kothari 1977; Goswami and Lal 1979) seem most consistent with large scale (>1 m) initial segregation of silicates and ices prior to comet formation. Thus the comet may be heterogeneous on this scale.

There is good, if not compelling, evidence that nonvolatile residues of comets exist. There is a gradation in activity between highly volatile comets newly arrived from the Oort cloud, and the short-period comets. This trend continues down to apparently severely volatile-depleted short-period comets, such as Encke (Sekanina 1971) and barely active comets such as Arend-Rigaux and Neujmin I. The natural end-members of this series are the nonvolatile Apollo-Amor objects, and it has frequently been proposed that some or all of these bodies are extinct comets (Öpik 1963, 1966; Anders and Arnold 1965; Wetherill and Williams 1968; Wetherill 1976, 1979).

One short-period comet (Encke) is presently in an orbit with aphelion at 4.1 AU, well within the orbit of Jupiter. An orbit of this kind is relatively stable with respect to gravitational perturbations, in contrast to Jupiter-crossing bodies which will be ejected from the solar system in $\leq 10^5$ yr. Sekanina (1971) has shown how the "jet effect" (nongravitational forces which are the reaction to the comet's emitted dust and gas) could have reduced Encke's aphelion to its present value during the last \sim 3000 yr. At present these forces are small, implying relatively little emission of gas, which is compatible with Encke being nearly extinct. On this line of reasoning, it can be predicted that during the next few hundred years, Encke will become an Apollo object. Nor does it appear to be alone. A number of meteor streams exhibit physical characteristics very much the same as the Taurid meteors, generally considered to be fragments of Encke (Ceplecha and McCrosky 1976; Ceplecha 1977). It is most plausible that these streams have been recently derived from unobserved extinct comets, because the time required for the streams to evolve into orbits as small as, for example, that of the Geminids (aphelion = 2.6 AU) is $\sim 10^6$ yr (Wetherill 1976), whereas a stream will only remain coherent for $\sim 10^4$ yr.

The recent discovery of the Apollo object 1978SB with an orbit very similar to that of Encke may raise the question of whether the Taurids should be associated with this body, rather than with Comet Encke. Meteor astronomers attach much significance to the similarity of $\tilde{\omega} = \omega + \Omega$ for the Taurids and Encke. On the other hand, the value of ω for these meteors is highly constrained by the requirement that the node of the meteors be near 1 AU in order that they impact the earth. If $\tilde{\omega}$ remained strictly constant during the secular perturbations which produced the difference between the present values of ω and Ω for Encke and the Taurids, then the stream would be observed only for a very restricted range of Ω , which is not the case. The similarity of orbits of 1978SB and Comet Encke also leads to the obvious speculation that they are in some way genetically related. This is supported by the observation that 1978SB has a low albedo (see the chapter by Shoemaker et al.), and thus may be carbonaceous in composition. However no adequate dynamical mechanism has been proposed for producing the observed dispersion in ω and Ω for these two bodies within the 10³-10⁴-yr period during which Encke has been in its present orbit.

Fragments of extinct comets are not confined to small meteors. Large objects, kilograms in mass, are associated with these streams. There is even evidence that very large (~ 100 ton) bodies are sometimes found in streams (Table V).

So it seems very likely that extinct comets exist and that large meteoroids derived from them impact the earth. To a large extent the orbits of these meteoroids will be similar to those derived from the asteroid belt by the mechanisms discussed in the previous section. Are these meteoroids ever meteorites, i.e., can they survive passage through the atmosphere and be recovered from the ground? No direct evidence exists, but there is circumstantial evidence that this may be the case. Ceplecha and McCrosky (1976) have shown that meteoroids in the 10^{-2} to 10^{-7} g mass range differ considerably in their physical strength and ability to penetrate deeply into the atmosphere. These authors classify fireballs into three groups, based on the variation of their end height with photometric mass and velocity. The classification of fireballs has been reinvestigated (ReVelle and Wetherill 1978; Wetherill et al. 1978). Although the latter classification differs conceptually from that of Ceplecha and McCroskey, for the most part the same fireballs are grouped together. The following discussion will be given in terms of the Ceplecha-McCrosky approach, and the consequences of the more recent work will be appended.

Class III, the weakest of all, is associated with a number of well-established cometary meteor streams, and is nearly certain to be of cometary origin. Class II is significantly stronger. Some objects of this class are also associated with cometary streams (e.g., Taurids and Encke). Ceplecha *et al.* (1977) have obtained a spectrum of one of these bodies which had a terminal mass of 70 g, and hence survived passage through the atmosphere.

(1)	
<u> </u>	
щ	
◄	
2	
-	

 χ Orionid Fireballs

	Magnitude (max)	Initial Mass (photometric)	a (AU)	в	i (deg)	ß	U	Date	End Heigh (km)
N. X Orionids	-		2.22	0.79	2	179	258	12/4 to 12/15	
EN041274	-21	10 ⁵ kg	$1.98\pm.18$	0.76	3.5	174	252	12/4/74	56
EN031267	-11.3	14 kg	2.20	0.79	3.9	173	250	12/3/67	55
(?) PN39115B	-10.9	1.1 kg	2.33	0.83	2.1	197	269	12/21/75	62
PN42388	$^{-9.3}$	1.6 kg	2.22	0.79	2.8	176	255	12/7/74	59
PN39833	-8.7	1.3 kg	2.38	0.83	3.5	185	256	12/9/67	63
D614764	-2.8		2.20	0.77	2.9	175	259	12/11/61	54
S. X Orionids			2.18	0.78	٢	180	79	12/7 to 12/14	
PN39469A	-9.7	1 kg	2.33	0.78	5	172	78	12/10/66	56
H2349	-3.7		2.22	0.73	5	166	80	12/13/50	56
H1544	-1.6		2.23	0.75	5	167	77	12/10/47	57



Fig. 4. Observed distribution of the terminal masses of Prairie Network fireballs (Ceplecha and McCrosky 1976). It is seen that significant terminal masses are found for both Type I and Type II fireballs. Most fireballs belong to these classes.

The spectrum shows strong CN bands and therefore contains carbonaceous matter. It seems most plausible to associate this body with some type of carbonaceous chondrite.

Class I fireballs are strongest. Many fireballs ($\sim 1/3$) fall into this class which includes the three photographed by fireball networks which were recovered as meteorites, and proved to be ordinary, noncarbonaceous chondrites. There is every reason to believe that any of them could have reached the ground if they had been large enough, or had entered the atmosphere at sufficiently low velocity. Their terminal mass distribution (Fig. 4) indicates that it is common for both Type I and Type II meteoroids to have finite terminal masses. Except for the problem that asteroids do not appear to be of ordinary chondritic composition, there is no particular reason why most of these fireballs could not be of asteroidal origin, accelerated into Earth-crossing by one of the gentle resonance gravitational mechanisms discussed in the previous section. If so, this would oppose the present consensus that essentially all large and small meteors are derived from comets.

However, there also seem to be Type I and Type II bodies in *prima facie* cometary orbits, e.g., with aphelia beyond Jupiter or in retrograde motion. Many of these are of high atmospheric entry velocity, >25 km sec⁻¹, and scaling to the velocities of the Type I bodies actually recovered as meteorites may have caused them to be erroneously assigned to Type I. But this is not always the case. Six (~3 %) of the Prairie Network fireballs (McCrosky *et al.* 1977) are low-velocity (<20 km sec⁻¹) Type I or II bodies with aphelia, Q, beyond Jupiter's perihelion (see Table VI). These have low terminal masses consistent with their small initial masses. It is very unlikely that this is asteroidal material which impacted the earth while in the process of being ejected from the solar system, as their number is a factor of >100 larger than the number calculated from studies of the orbital evolution of such material.

The Ceplecha-McCrosky classification was based on an empirical statistical correlation between observed fireball end heights and their photometric masses and pre-atmospheric velocities. This approach explicitly deviates from classical single-body meteor theory. ReVelle and Wetherill (1978) and Wetherill et al. (1978) took a different approach which retains the formalism of single-body theory. They noted that the three ordinary chondrites which were photographed by meteor networks (Pribram, Lost City, Innisfree) were among the brightest objects observed by these networks. For any reasonable power-law size distribution of chondritic fragments, it follows that there should be many more smaller chondritic fragments represented by fainter fireballs. In this way it is estimated that about 30 % of the fireballs photographed by the Prairie Network are ordinary chondrites, and the problem is that of identifying which they are. ReVelle (1979) noted that the deceleration and end heights of the Lost City and Innisfree fireballs could be described quite well by the single-body theory provided a "dynamic mass" lower than the actual mass was used. This is in contrast to the photometric mass, which appears to err in the opposite direction of being too high (ReVelle and Rajan 1979). It is assumed that the chondritic fragments should share this characteristic of obeying single-body theory with a dynamic mass determined from deceleration data. Deceleration data were used to calculate dynamic masses for observed fireballs, and the single-body theory was used to scale the observed end height for differences in velocity, entry angle and dynamic mass. In order to reduce the extrapolation in the scaling of velocity, only meteors with pre-atmospheric velocities less than 18 km sec^{-1} were used in this initial study. When this was done it turned out that a large fraction of those fireballs which survived deceleration to less than 8 km sec⁻¹ had scaled end heights of 21 ± 1 km, within 1 km of those of Lost City and Innisfree (Fig. 5). A smaller fraction of the surviving fireballs had end heights up to 4 km higher. The majority of the fireballs, including almost all those with final velocities higher than 8 km sec⁻¹ had higher-scaled end

Number (a (AU)	٩	i (deg)	Q (AU)	V _{ENTRY} (km sec ⁻¹)	MINITIAL ^a (g)	$^{\rm d}_{\rm g)}^{M}$	M_T^*c (g)	Type	Scaled End Height (km)
PN39057	4.2	0.76	0.1	7.3	14.7	1400	40	80	-	.22.3
PN39820B	3.1	0.69	11	5.3	16.7	1100	19	8	I	25.5
PN39972	5.5	0.84	ε	10.4	18.1	170	-	0.7	I	23.3
PN42357C	3.0	0.67	12	5.0	16.0	360	٢	20	Ι	27.7
PN42312	3.0	0.69	14	5.1	17.5	430	2	6	I	24.4
PN41282	4.5	0.80	2	8.1	17.5	1900	1	20	II	p_

TABLE VI

 $^{\rm C}M_T^*$ is the estimated photometric mass near the end point at ~8 km sec⁻¹;

dData inadequate.



Fig. 5. A large fraction of the photographic network fireball meteoroids that survived deceleration to ≤ 8 km sec⁻¹ and thus could have survived atmospheric passage have scaled end heights (see text for definition) of 21 ± 1 km. The recovered ordinary chondrites Innisfree and Lost City have scaled end heights within this range. Other meteoroids in the same peak are inferred to have comparable strengths, and to largely consist of ordinary chondrite material. The weaker the material, the higher its scaled end height. The bodies having slightly greater end heights, i.e., ~23.5 km, are inferred to represent slightly weaker material such as CM or CI carbonaceous chondrites.

heights ranging up to 45 km and possibly higher.

Since the number of bodies which group with Lost City and Innisfree in the 21-km group is about the number expected for reasonable power-law distribution (Fig. 6), and they are all smaller than Lost City and Innisfree, it is plausible to suppose these are the small ordinary chondrites which should be present in the fireball population. Inasmuch as the physical properties of achondrites and some carbonaceous chondrites are similar to ordinary chondrites, a few of these less abundant recoverable meteorites may also be represented in the 21-km group. Those fireballs which failed to survive deceleration in the atmosphere and which had scaled end heights above 30 km are unlikely to be represented in meteorite collections because of their inability to survive atmospheric penetration. This leaves the 13 surviving objects with end heights in the 22 to 26 km range shown in Fig. 5. These are likely to be potentially recoverable meteorites for which the single-body theory is not applicable, presumably due to excessive fragmentation deep in the atmosphere. It is suggested that these are weaker objects, e.g., CI carbonaceous chondrites or more friable members of other meteorite classes.

Although the physical model used in this work is quite different from that of Ceplecha and McCrosky, both their Class I fireballs and the 2I-km group of this newer work share the property of having very low end heights


Fig. 6. The size distribution of the "initial dynamic mass" of fireball meteoroids having scaled end heights ≤ 22 km sec⁻¹ follow size distributions N_{cum} $\alpha m^{-\alpha}$ where α is between 2/3 and 5/6. Such a power-law distribution is predicted by fragmentation models. The falloff at masses ≤ 1 kg is a selection bias resulting from sensitivity limits of the observing network. The distribution is consistent with essentially all these objects being ordinary chondrites.

for their size, entry velocity and entry angle. Therefore the 21-km group primarily contains Type I fireballs. However, the trans-Jupiter fireballs classified as Type I in Table VI and for which adequate deceleration data exist do not fall in the 21-km group. Four of the 5 objects for which data are available have scaled end heights in the 22- to 26-km group, although one of these was not included in Fig. 5 since its last measured velocity was 9 km sec⁻¹. The scaled end heights of these objects are given in the last column of Table VI. As suggested above, it is plausible to suppose that these are carbonaceous bodies of cometary origin with appreciable physical strength. However, until "ground truth" is established by the identification of recovered meteorites with objects having these scaled end heights, this identification must be quite tentative. Therefore, although the conclusion is limited by the present availability of data, a comet-meteorite association is suggested regardless of whether the Ceplecha-McCrosky classification or that of ReVelle *et al.* is used. If it could be shown that identifiable meteorites are associated with these large-aphelion orbits of cometary affinity, it would be plausible to associate meteorites of the same strength class in more common orbits with extinct comets.

Apollo-Amor objects

Apollo-Amor objects are small bodies (typically ~ 1 km diameter, but ranging up to \sim 30 km) with perihelia less than a rather arbitrary value of 1.3 AU, and usually with aphelia in the asteroid belt. These orbits are dynamically unstable on the time scale of the solar system, and like the meteorites they must be derived from sources elsewhere in the solar system, probably including both comets and asteroids (Anders and Arnold 1965; Wetherill 1976). Their Earth-crossing or near Earth-crossing nature identifies them as prime candidate meteoroid and meteorite sources (Anders 1964; Levin et al. 1976; Wetherill 1976). However, up to the present no clear-cut orbital identifications have been made, although tentative identification of a few Apollos with known small meteoroid streams has been proposed (Sekanina 1973). Spectral measurements show that all but three Apollo-Amor objects studied using these techniques resemble S-type asteroids more than C-type (Gaffey and McCord 1978), but statistics are biased in favor of the S-type objects because of their higher albedos. In any case, it is of interest to note that they are not all of the same composition and that this range of compositions includes high albedo, silicate objects resembling differentiated and undifferentiated silicate meteorites.

The fact that Apollo objects are in Earth-crossing orbits and are exposed to asteroidal collisions near aphelion implies that at least some Earth-impacting meteoroids must be derived from these bodies. Although Amor objects are not Earth-crossing at present, it has been shown (Wetherill 1979) that evolution of Apollos into Amors and vice-versa is so rapid that many Amors must be former or future Apollos. Williams has shown that a number of Amors can make close encounters to the earth on the even shorter 10^4-10^5 yr) time scale associated with secular perturbation (see the chapter by Shoemaker *et al.*; Wetherill and Williams 1968). With regard to their role as meteorite sources, the only questions are of yield and mechanical strength. Calculations of the yield show that this could be large enough to supply the entire flux of chondritic meteorites ($\sim 10^8$ g yr⁻¹) and is at least high enough to supply ~ 1 % of this material. No definite information regarding their strength is available.

If some fireballs could be associated with known Apollo objects, strength information could be obtained from the end heights of the meteoroids. However, it is not obvious that such associations can be found, as the exposure ages of stone meteorites are comparable to the time scale for major orbital evolution of Apollo objects. However, in the case of meteorites such as Farmington with very short exposure ages, this could prove possible (Levin *et al.* 1976).

One problem with identifying the Apollo-Amor objects with ordinary chondrites is that the chondrite radiants (Astopovich 1939; Simonenko 1975) and times of fall (Wetherill 1968, 1969) are at least at first sight not in agreement with dynamical calculations of the expected distribution of these quantities. This question needs to be examined in the light of more recent work on the aerodynamic selection effects accompanying the entry of fireballs into the atmosphere (ReVelle 1976) and the orbital evolution of Apollo-Amors (Wetherill 1978; the chapter by Shoemaker *et al.*).

As discussed above, Apollo-Amors are not permanent residents of the inner solar system, but are derived from asteroidal or cometary sources, or more likely, both. Thus they can be thought of as big meteoroids which can either fragment into small meteoroids or before fragmentation impact the earth, forming craters 1-100 km in diameter. Some of these bodies are probably the extinct comets discussed earlier, whereas others can be derived from the inner asteroid belt (Levin et al. 1976; Wetherill 1976, 1978). The resulting orbits are similar in either case (Wetherill 1978). Dynamical considerations suggest that the cometary component should predominate. Interpretation of spectral observations leads to an ambiguity. A large number of Apollos appear to have reflectance characteristics similar to ordinary chondritic material, though recent discoveries have increased the population of C-type objects (see the chapter by Shoemaker et al.). Most workers would interpret these spectra to indicate an asteroidal origin but the spectrophometric work showing that ordinary chondritic material is rare or absent in the asteroid belt conflicts with such intuitive interpretations.

One argument against the derivation of ordinary chondrites from comets via Apollo objects has been that an Apollo object of cometary origin could not have suffered the massive collision 500 Myr ago suggested by the apparent clustering in gas-retention ages (Anders 1964; Heymann 1967; Turner 1969). Recent theoretical studies of the evolution of Apollo-Amor objects of either cometary or asteroidal origins show that when secular resonance is included, an asteroidal parent body cannot necessarily be inferred from these ages even if they are interpreted literally (Wetherill 1978). A significant fraction (\sim 15 %) of Apollos is transferred into the Amor and Mars-crossing region for times as long as 2 Gyr, then returned to Earth-crossing. Thus an Apollo object of cometary origin can have been in the asteroid belt 500 Myr ago, been cratered and shocked by collisions, then returned to an Apollo-type orbit <100 Myr ago. However, a typical 1-km Apollo object would seem unlikely to develop a full-fledged lunar-style regolith, insofar as this is required to explain the results on gas-rich chondrites.

It might have been thought that the gross difference between typical cometary and asteroidal orbits would make it relatively easy to distinguish between cometary and asteroidal sources once the orbits of meteorites are known. This is not the case. In order for asteroidal material to impact the earth as a meteorite, it is necessary that it be placed into a more eccentric orbit with perihelion within the orbit of the earth. On the other hand, comets or cometary residua will have short dynamical lifetimes in the inner solar system unless their orbits evolve into orbits with aphelia inside Jupiter's orbit, i.e., become similar to the orbit of Encke's comet (aphelion = 4.1 AU) and subsequently evolve into Apollo objects. Thus asteroidal and cometary meteorites will have similar orbits, with Earth-crossing perihelia, and aphelia in or near the asteroid belt. The distinction will be further blurred as a consequence of perturbations by Earth and Venus which will tend to "equilibrate" the distribution of Earth-crossing orbits. It is known from radiant and time-of-fall statistics (Wetherill 1971) that at least ordinary chondritic meteorites must evolve from initial Earth-crossing orbits with perihelia near Earth and aphelia near Jupiter. Both asteroidal and cometary sources can have this general characteristic. However, more subtle differences exist which in the future may be helpful in identification of candidate sources.

Planetary surfaces

It is generally thought that planetary surfaces are not likely source regions for meteorites of any kind, because acceleration to the escape velocity from a planetary body even as small as the moon is expected to cause shock effects greater than those observed. In spite of this difficulty, a lunar origin was proposed for carbonaceous chondrites (Urey 1965), H-group ordinary chondrites (Hintenberger *et al.* 1964), eucrites and howardites (Duke and Silver 1967), and it was suggested that L-group ordinary chondrites were from Mars (Wänke 1966). The samples returned from the moon by the Apollo and Luna programs showed that lunar material is not present in our meteorite collections. This reinforced arguments indicating that such material should show more extreme shock effects than those observed in most stony meteorites, and it seemed likely that if we were not receiving meteorites from the nearby Moon, the probability of their coming from larger and more distant planets was nil (e.g., Wetherill 1974).

However, this conclusion may prove hasty. Comparison of chemical and isotopic data on tektites with lunar and terrestrial material has persuaded almost all workers that these impactites are of terrestrial origin. Nevertheless, the aerodynamic evidence that the Australian tektites were accelerated to above the earth's atmosphere (i.e., to 7-11 km sec⁻¹) has not been seriously challenged (Baker 1958; Chapman and Larson 1963). Thus it appears that it is possible for an object to survive acceleration to nearly escape velocity even from a planet with as large a gravity field and as massive an atmosphere as the Earth's. To be sure, the tektites were melted in the process, but the tektite data do show that, provided suitable target materials are available, some objects can be ejected from smaller planets with smaller atmospheres, e.g., the moon and Mars.

Several workers (Urey 1957; Lin 1966) have proposed that terrestrial acceleration of tektites was a result of volatilization of the nucleus of a comet upon impact with the earth. In these theories it is hypothesized that the massive quantities of cometary water relased by the impact aerodynamically accelerate the tektite up to the escape velocity, at the same time preserving relatively low velocities between the tektite and the gas surrounding it. Terrestrial cratering by comets certainly occurs, probably with a frequency ~ 10 % that associated with Apollo impact, i.e., about one continental cometary crater >20 km in diameter every 10 Myr. At typical cometary impact velocities the kinetic energy of the impacting body is sufficient to volatilize several hundred times its own mass. Therefore the quantity of water released by a comet impacting the ocean could be much greater than that contained within the nucleus of the comet itself. Little is known about the partition of energy for impacts into an aqueous target. However, Mars is more similar to the earth than the moon inasmuch as the Viking data have been interpreted showing that the Martian subsurface contains water in the form of permafrost up to a depth of ~ 1 km. When combined with its relatively small atmosphere and gravity field, conditions should be more favorable for ejection without melting from Mars than from the earth. In contrast, the absence of a water-rich layer on the moon may be the reason we have no meteorites from the moon.

Although detailed studies have not been made, preliminary work shows that an appreciable quantity of Mars ejecta will become Earth-crossing on the short time scale associated with the exposure ages of stony meteorites. It is not clear if collisions of this ejecta with asteroidal material will be sufficiently frequent to eliminate unobserved longer exposure ages.

Ejecta from Mars would be expected to be differentiated and heavily shocked, perhaps severely enough to reset radiometric clocks. The differentiated stony meteorite Shergotty (like its sister meteorite Zagami) has been heavily altered by shock; in particular, the abundant plagioclase has been converted to glass. A recent Rb-Sr investigation by Nyquist et al. (1979) yielded a Rb-Sr isochron age of 165 Myr; a ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar age by Bogard (see his chapter in this book) gave a poorly defined plateau of ~250 Myr. The Rb-Sr age is interpreted as the time when the shock alteration occurred, the higher ³⁹Ar-⁴⁰Ar age presumably reflecting incomplete Ar outgassing during the shock event. If any meteorite came from Mars, Shergotty seems the best candidate. The chief problem with this hypothesis seems to be its short cosmic ray age of 2 Myr. If Shergotty was removed from Mars 165 Myr ago, the ejected mass must have had dimensions of $\gtrsim 5$ m until ~ 2 Myr ago. Nyquist *et al.* infer a diameter of ~ 100 m in order to retain enough heat to permit diffusive resetting of the Rb-Sr and argon ages at 165 Myr. Here the tektite analogy may break down; we have no evidence that such large masses can be ejected from the surface of a planet as massive as Mars.

As noted by Stolper et al. (1979), Nakhla and two siblings (Lafayette,

Governador Valdares) and Chassigny and a sister (Brachina) may be related to Shergotty. The O-isotope data of Shergotty and the Nakhla twin Lafayette are consistent with such a relationship (Clayton et al. 1976), and rare-earth data suggest a genetic link between Nakhla and Chassigny (Boynton et al. 1976). Radiometric ages of the Nakhla trio are ~1.3 Gyr (Podosek 1973; Papanastassiou and Wasserburg 1974; Gale et al. 1975; Bogard and Husain 1977), and a K-Ar age of 1.39 Gyr for Chassigny was reported by Lancet and Lancet (1971). These low ages and the presence of hydrated silicates (Bunch and Reid 1975; Floran et al. 1978) in these meteorites would be consistent with an origin on Mars. Chassigny has been shocked to pressures of 150-200 kbar, while evidence for shock in the Nakhla trio is absent. Papanastassiou and Wasserburg (1974) attribute some scatter in the Nakhla Rb-Sr mineral isochron to late metamorphism, whereas Gale et al. (1975) hold that the ~ 1.3 Gyr event was of igneous origin. As discussed for Shergotty, the relatively low cosmic ray ages of the Nakhla trio of 10 Myr (Ganapathy and Anders 1969) and 9 Myr for Chassigny (Lancet and Lancet 1971) may present problems for an origin on Mars.

Although it is obvious from the foregoing discussion that there are serious difficulties which must be surmounted before a Martian origin for these meteorites appears likely, the possibility that we have rocks from Mars in our meteorite collections is important enough to warrant giving some attention to this consideration.

IV. SUMMARY AND SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE WORK

Evidence of various sorts indicates that most differentiated meteorites are presently derived from the asteroidal belt, either directly or through the intermediary of Apollo-Amor objects. Some, possibly most, of these differentiated asteroids in such orbits may have formed 0.4-1.5 AU from the sun and been introduced into their present orbits by the inverse of the resonance process proposed for their present-day removal from such orbits. Relatively small shifts in the position of the secular resonances resulting from the growth of the planets could leave some of these implanted in stable orbits outside the present resonances. More distant S-asteroids and possibly even Vesta conceivably were implanted by still larger shifts in the secular resonance. Many of the objects near these resonances have S-type spectra, which most authorities associate with differentiated meteoritic material.

The origin of the most abundant meteorite falls, the three groups comprising the ordinary chondrite clan, has not been defined. Although some probably are associated with the Apollo asteroids having similar spectra, the exact region of the solar system where such asteroids formed cannot yet be specified. If the asteroid belt is the source of ordinary chondrite material, then surface processes have significantly altered the characteristic reflectance spectra. On the other hand, the cosmochemical arguments given in Sec. II suggesting that ordinary chondrites originated in the inner solar system are inconsistent with a cometary origin.

Spectrophotometric studies show that there is opaque material with low albedo in the asteroid belt; it appears that this is carbonaceous. Some of these dark asteroids are adjacent to resonances that can gently accelerate their low velocity collision ejecta into Earth-crossing. Unless this material is too weak to survive atmospheric passage (i.e., is associated with the Type III fireballs), there should also be carbonaceous meteorites of asteroidal origin.

It is quite possible that some of our meteorites are cometary, and if so, they were probably derived from extinct comets that are now in Apollo-Amor type orbits. These are likely to be undifferentiated meteorites. If the "inner-solar-system" chondrites (Sec. II) were in orbits where H_2O could condense one must explain the absence of evidence of low-temperature minerals such as Fe_3O_4 or hydrated silicates. However, the high volatile contents of the CI and CM chondrites indicate relatively low nebula equilibration temperatures, and suggest that they could originate in comets. The other (CO and CV) groups of carbonaceous meteorites could be asteroidal, but their close petrographic and compositional ties to the CI and CM chondrites suggest similar formation locations for all four groups.

One might think that the abundance of observational, theoretical and experimental evidence relevant to the problem of identification of meteorite sources should permit more clear-cut identifications. The problem is that the evidence does not lead to an internally consistent solution. In general, the smaller the fraction of the available evidence examined, the firmer the conclusions regarding the identification of meteorite sources.

It is possible that the major ambiguities will not be resolved until samples are obtained from asteroids and comets. However, at the present stage, it would appear useful to attempt to resolve which line(s) of evidence is leading us astray. Some of the most important topics of investigation are the following:

- Perhaps the most straightforward problem would be to resolve the 1. question of whether or not the distribution of chondrite radiants and time of falls is compatible with derivation of most of these bodies from Apollo-Amor objects. This will require selection of a plausible range of fragment-size distributions making use of available or new hypervelocity impact data. This could then be combined with bias-corrected statistics theoretical Apollo-Amor (smoothed bv steady-state considerations) and an improved physical theory for meteorite entry, perhaps along the lines of ReVelle (1976). Comparison of the theoretical radiant and time-of-fall distribution with that observed should then permit us to know whether or not the discrepancy is as serious as appears at first glance.
- 2. Spectrophotometric measurements of asteroids have led to the

conclusion that ordinary chondrites are rare or absent in the main asteroid belt. This leads to the rather ironic situation that while compositional data argue that the ordinary chondrites come from the inner solar system, there do not seem to be suitable asteroids in the most accessible storage place for inner solar system material - the asteroid belt. On the other hand, carbonaceous material appears to be abundant in the asteroid belt, even though an outer solar system formation region seems consistent with the chemical and isotopic properties of carbonaceous chondrites. There are large asteroids adjacent to the 5:2 Kirkwood gap which probably could supply meteorites with the required radiant and time-of-fall distributions of ordinary chondrites. Could these be ordinary chondritic bodies, the spectral signature of which has been obscured by surface alteration processes? Plausible arguments against this possibility have been advanced, but do not seem sufficiently definitive. Further laboratory simulation coupled with theoretical studies of the basic physical processes involved are needed.

- On a sufficiently short time scale, i.e. $10^2 \cdot 10^4$ yr, the orbital evolution 3. of planet-crossing bodies is deterministic and can be handled by classical methods of celestial mechanics. However, on longer time scales multiple close planetary encounters occur and minor differences in initial orbits result in grossly different final orbits. Under these circumstances the system is best modeled statistically. Although, like a roulette wheel, it is still in principle deterministic, the information required to make deterministic predictions is not available. Nevertheless, in both cases, valid inferences of a probabilistic nature can be made. Discussion of the long-range orbital evolution of planet-crossing bodies has been entirely dependent on these stochastic methods (Öpik 1951, 1977; Arnold 1965a,b; Wetherill 1968, 1977). However, there are a number of assumptions and approximations made in these methods which have never been critically examined using the full body of celestial mechanical understanding. Some recent work (Cox et al. 1978; Cox 1978) represents a start in this direction. It would be trivial to show that the stochastic methods are not rigorous, and trite to say "they should be used with great caution." What is needed is a constructively motivated, critical study of these techniques, directed toward placing them on a better theoretical foundation. This could allow us to have more confidence in interpreting second-order differences between observed and theoretical orbit distributions and to produce more quantitative estimates of expected yields from various sources.
- 4. A principal basis for the inference that there is meteoritic material of cometary origin is obtained from photographic fireball networks, particularly the Prairie Network (McCrosky *et al.* 1977). However, the efforts of these networks have primarily been directed toward meteorite recovery, and the calculation of orbits are often deliberately biased

against the most clear-cut fireballs of cometary origin – the shower meteoroids. Meteoroids identified as belonging to the major showers were not reduced in the Prairie Network investigations, and Canadian Network data is not reduced at all unless a meteorite fall is suspected. There are no continuing fireball studies in the United States at present. The inferences tentatively made previously strongly suggest that serious treatment of fireball data may force revision of our present concepts of the physical nature of comets, but this cannot happen unless people work in the field.

- 5. Many of the arguments used to identify meteorites with their sources are based on regolithic analogs. However, there is very little understanding of how regolithic properties may be expected to vary as a function of solar system history, of heliocentric distance or of mass and composition on the body on which they occur. An important contribution of this kind has been made (Housen *et al.* 1979*a* and their chapter; Chapman 1978). Until we understand much more quantitatively when asteroidal or cometary regoliths formed and can precisely model their abundance of charged particle tracks, microcraters, agglutinates, etc., we do not really know if meteoritic evidence favors or disfavors particular regolithic identifications.
- 6. There is at present no theory adequate to explain even qualitatively the origin of the principal features of the asteroid belt, e.g., its small mass content, relative velocity distribution, Kirkwood gaps and mixed chemical composition. Development of a theory of this kind will require a much more quantitative understanding of the origin of stars and planetary systems in general, and the sun and planets of our solar system in particular. There has been renewed interest in these problems during the last few years, but the goal is still distant.
- 7. The compositional hiatus between the chondritic classes need better definition, and a thorough search of breccias, clasts, weathered finds, etc. for meteorites having compositions within these hiatus should be made. The more detailed our understanding of the compositional variations, the greater the probability that the pattern can be understood in terms of a model that applies to materials formed at all distances from the sun, as opposed to the present models that mainly account for the properties of single groups or clans that probably originated within a narrow range of solar distances.

One can be hopeful that investigations along the lines suggested above would help considerably in constructing an internally consistent framework in which to view the problem of identification of meteorites with their sources. It is unlikely, however, that such investigations would lead to the qualitatively distinctive revelations which have followed actual spacecraft missions to the moon and planets. "Ground truth" and sample return may be expected to be the ultimate answer to the identification of meteorites with their sources, and to the realization of the geological context in which these small bits of primordial material should be viewed.

Acknowledgments. We thank C. R. Chapman for a detailed review and L. L. Wilkening and an anonymous referee for useful comments. Partial support of this research has been provided by a grant from the National Science Foundation.

REFERENCES

- Anders, E. 1964. Origin, age, and composition of meteorites. *Space Sci. Rev.* 3: 583-714. Anders, E. 1971. Interrelations among meteorites, asteroids, and comets. In *Physical*
- Studies of the Minor Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 429-446.
- Anders, E. 1975. Do stony meteorites come from comets? Icarus 24: 363-371.
- Anders, E., and Arnold, J. R. 1965. Age of craters of Mars. Science 149: 1494-1496.
- Arnold, J. R. 1965. The origin of meteorites as small bodies. II. The model. Astrophys. J. 141: 1536-1547.
- Arnold, J. R. 1965. The origin of meteorites as small bodies. III. General considerations. *Astrophys. J.* 141: 1548-1556.
- Astopovich, I. S. 1939. Some results of the study of 66 orbits of meteorites. Astron. J. USSR 16: 15-45.
- Baker, G. 1958. The role of aerodynamical phenomena in shaping and sculpturing Australian tektites. Amer. J. of Sci. 256: 369-383.
- Bickle, M. J.; Hawkesworth, C. J.; Martin, A.; Nisbet, E. G.; and O'Nions, R. K. 1976. Mantle composition derived from the chemistry of ultramafic lavas. *Nature* 263: 577-580.
- Binns, R. A. 1967. Structure and evolution of noncarbonaceous chondritic meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 2: 23-28.
- Binns, R. A. 1969. A chondritic inclusion of unique type in the Cumberland Falls meteorite. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P. M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), 696-704.
- Black, D. C., and Bodenheimer, P. 1976. Evolution of rotating interstellar clouds. II. The collapse of protostars of 1, 2 and 5 M_☉. Astrophys. J. 206: 138-139.
- Bogard, D. D.; Burnett, D. S.; Eberhardt, P.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1967. ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr isochron and ⁴⁰K-⁴⁰Ar ages of the Norton County achondrite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 3: 179-189.
- Bogard, D. D., and Husain, L. 1977. A new 1.3 aeon-young chondrite. Geophys. Res. Lett. 4: 69-71.
- Bogard, D. D.; Husain, L.; and Wright, R. J. 1976. ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar dating of collisional events in chondrite parent bodies. J. Geophys. Res. 81: 5664-5678.
- Bowell, E.; Chapman, C. R.; Gradie, J. C.; Morrison, D.; and Zellner, B. 1978. Taxonomy of asteroids. *Icarus* 35: 313-335.
- Boynton, W. V.; Starzyk, P. M., and Schmitt, R. A. 1976. Elemental composition and genesis of the ureilites, the achondrite Chassigny and the nakhlites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 1439-1448.
- Buchwald, V. F. 1975. *Handbook of Iron Meteorites* (Berkeley: University of California Press).
- Bunch, T. E. 1975. Petrography and petrology of basaltic achondrite polymict breccias (howardites). Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VI (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 469-492.
- Bunch, T. E., and Olsen, E. 1974. Restudy of pyroxene-pyroxene equilibration temperatures for ordinary chondrite meteorites. Contrib. Mineral. Petrol. 43: 83-90.
- Bunch, T. E., and Reid, A. M. 1975. The nakhlites. Part I: Petrography and mineral chemistry. *Meteoritics* 10: 303-315.
- Ceplecha, Z. 1977. Meteoroid populations and orbits. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 143-152.

- Ceplecha, Z.; Bocek, J.; and Jezkova, M. 1977. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czech. (to be submitted).
- Ceplecha, Z., and McCrosky, R. E. 1976. Fireball end heights: A diagnostic for the structure of meteoric matter. J. Geophys. Res. 81: 6257-6275.
- Chapman, C. R. 1976. Asteroids as meteorite parent-bodies: The astronomical perspective. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 701-719.
- Chapman, C. R. 1978. Asteroid collisions, craters, regoliths and lifetimes. In Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 145-157.
- Chapman, C. R., and Larson, H. K. 1963. On the lunar origin of tektites. J. Geophys. Res. 68: 4305-4358.
- Chou, C.-L.; Baedecker, P. A.; and Wasson, J. T. 1973. Distribution of Ni, Ga, Ge, and Ir between metal and silicate portions of H-group chondrites. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 2159-2171.
- Chou, C.-L.; Baedecker, P. A.; and Wasson, J. T. 1976. Allende inclusions: Volatile-element distribution and evidence for incomplete volatilization of presolar solids. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 85-94.
- Clarke, R. S.; Jarosewich, E.; Mason, B.; Nelen, J.; Gomez, M.; and Hyde, J. R. 1971. The Allende, Mexico, meteorite shower. *Smithson. Contr. Earth Sci.* 5: 1-53.
- Clayton, R. N.; Grossman, L.; and Mayeda, T. K. 1973. A component of primitive nuclear composition in carbonaceous meteorites. *Science* 182: 485-488.
- Clayton, R. N., and Mayeda, T. K. 1978. Genetic relations between iron and stony meteorites. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 40: 168-174.
- Clayton, R. N.; Onuma, N.; and Mayeda, T. K. 1976. A classification of meteorites based on oxygen isotopes. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 30: 10-18.
- Consolmagno, G. J., and Drake, M. J. 1977. Composition and evolution of the eucrite parent body: Evidence from rare earth elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 41: 1271-1282.
- Cox, L. P. 1978. Numerical simulation of the final stages of terrestrial planet formation. Ph.D. dissertation, Massachusetts Inst. of Technology.
- Cox, L. P.; Lewis, J. S.; and Lecar, M. 1978. A model for close encounters in the planetary problem. *Icarus* 34: 415-427.
- Danielsson, L., and Ip, W.-H. 1972. Capture resonance of the asteroid 1685 Toro by the earth. Science 176: 906-907.
- Delsemme, A. H. 1977. The pristine nature of comets. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 3-13.
- Delsemme, A. H. 1978. Empirical data on the origin of new comets. In *Dynamics of the* Solar System, ed. R. L. Duncombe (Dordrecht: D. Reidel, in press).
- Dodd, R. T. 1974. Petrology of the St. Mesmin chondrite. Contr. Mineral. and Petrol. 46: 129-145.
- Dodd, R. T., and and Jarosewich, E. 1976. Olivine microporphyry in the St. Mesmin chondrite. *Meteorites* 11: 1-27.
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1969. Collisional model of asteroids. J. Geophys. Res. 74: 2531-2554.
- Duke, M. B., and Silver, L. T. 1967. Petrology of eucrites, howardites and mesosiderites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1637-1665.
- Edgeworth, K. E. 1949. The origin and evolution of the solar system. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 109: 600-609.
- Feierberg, M.; Larson, H.; Fink, U.; and Smith, H. 1979. Spectroscopic evidence for two achondrite parent bodies: 349 Dembowska and 4 Vesta. In preparation.
- Floran, R. J.; Prinz, M.; Hlava, P. F.; Keil, K.; Nehru, C. E.; and Hinthorne, J. R. 1978. The Chassigny meteorite: A cumulate dunite with hydrous amphibole-bearing melt inclusions. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 42: 1213-1229.
- Fodor, R. V., and Keil, K. 1976. Carbonaceous and noncarbonaceous lithic fragments in the Plainview, Texas, chondrite: Origin and history. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 40: 177-189.
- Fodor, R. V., and Keil, K. 1978. Catalog of Lithic Fragments in LL Group Chondrites. Univ. New Mexico Inst. Met. Spec. Publ. 19.
- Fodor, R. V.; Keil, K.; and Gomes, C. B. 1977. Studies of Brazilian meteorites. IV.

Origin of a dark-colored, unequilibrated lithic fragment in the Rio Negro chondrite. Rev. Brasil. Geol. 7: 45-57.

- Fodor, R. V.; Keil, K.; Wilkening, L. L.; Bogard, D. D.; and Gibson, E. K. 1976. Origin and history of a meteorite parent-body regolith breccia: Carbonaceous and noncarbonaceous lithic fragments in the Abott, New Mexico, chondrite. In *Tectonics and Mineral Resources of Southwestern North America*, Geol. Soc. Spec. Publ. Vol. 6, pp. 206-218.
- Fredriksson, K.; Jarosewich, E.; and Nelen, J. 1969. The Sharps chondrite new evidence on the origin of chondrules and chondrites. In *Meteoritic Research*, ed. P. M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 155-165.
- Fruland, R. M.; King, E. A.; and McKay, D. S. 1978. Allende dark inclusions. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 1305-1329.
- Fuchs, L. H.; Olsen, E.; and Jensen, K. J. 1973. Mineralogy, mineral-chemistry, and composition of the Murchison (C2) meteorite. *Smithson. Contrib. Earth Sci.* 10: 1-39.
- Gaffey, M. J., and McCord, T. B. 1978. Asteroid surface materials: Mineralogical characterizations from reflectance spectra. *Space Sci. Rev.* 21: 555-628.
- Gale, N. H.; Arden, J. W.; and Hutchison, R. 1975. The chronology of the Nakhla achondritic meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 26: 195-206.
- Ganapathy, R., and Anders, E. 1969. Ages of calcium-rich achondrites. II. Howardites, nakhlites, and the Angra dos Reis angrite. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 33: 775-787.
- Gehrels, T., and Gehrels, N. 1978. Minor planets and related objects. XXVI. Magnitudes for the numbered asteroids. *Astron. J.* 83: 1660-1674.
- Goldreich, P., and Ward, W. R. 1973. The formation of planetesimals. Astrophys. J. 183: 1051-1061.
- Goswami, J. N., and Lal, D. 1979. Formation of the parent bodies of the carbonaceous chondrites. *Icarus* (special Asteroid issue).
- Gurevich, L. E., and Lebedinsky, A. I. 1950. Formation of the planets (in Russian). Izv. Akad. Nauk. USSR Phys. 6, 14: 765-799.
- Hertogen, J.; Janssens, M.-J.; Palme, H.; and Anders, A. 1978. Late nebular condensates and other materials collected by the meteorite parent bodies. *Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. IX* (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 497-499.
- Heymann, D. 1967. On the origin of hypersthene chondrites: Ages and shock effects of black chondrites. *Icarus* 6: 189-221.
- Hintenberger, H.; König, H.; Schultz, L.; and Wänke, H. 1964. Radiogene, spallogene und primodiale Edelgase in Steinmeteoriten. Z. Naturforsch. 19: 327-341.
- Hostetler, C. J., and Drake, M. J. 1978. Quench temperatures of Moore County and other eucrites: Residence time on eucrite parent body. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 42: 517-522.
- Housen, K. R.; Wilkening, L. L.; Chapman, C. R.; and Greenberg, R. 1979. Asteroidal regoliths. *Icarus* (in press).
- Kallemeyn, G. W.; Boynton, W. V.; Willis, J.; and Wasson, J. T. 1978. Formation of the Bencubbin polymict meteorite breccia. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 507-515.
- Keil, K.; Huss, G. I.; and Wiik, H. B. 1968. The Leoville, Kansas, meteorite: A polymict breccia of carbonaceous chondrites and a chondrite (abstract). In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P. M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), p. 217.
- Kresák, L. 1978. The comet and asteroid population of the earth's environment. Bull. Astron. Inst. Czech. 29: 114-125.
- Kurat, G. 1970. Zur Genese des kohligen Materials im Meteoriten von Tieschitz. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 7: 317-324.
- Kurat, G. 1975. Der kohlige Chondrit Lancé: Eine petrologische Analyse der komplexen Genese eines Chondriten. *Mineral Petrog. Mitt.* 22: 38-78.
- Lancet, M. S., and Lancet, K. 1971. Cosmic-ray and gas-retention ages of the Chassigny meteorite. *Meteoritics* 6: 81-85.
- Larimer, J. W., and Anders, E. 1967. Chemical fractionations in meteorites. II. Abundance patterns and their interpretation. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 31: 1239-2170.
- Latimer, W. M. 1950. Astrochemical problems in the formation of the earth. Science 112: 101-104.

- Levin, B. J.; Simonenko, A. N.; and Anders, E. 1976. Farmington meteorite: A fragment of an Apollo asteroid? *Icarus* 28: 307-324.
- Lewis, R. S.; Alaerts, L.; Hertogen, J.; Janssens, M-J.; Palme, H.; and Anders, E. 1979. A carbonaceous inclusion from the Krymka LL-chondrite: Noble gases and trace elements. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* (submitted).
- Lin, S. C. 1966. Cometary impact and the origin of tektites. J. Geophys. Res. 10: 2427-2437.
- Lipschutz, M. E. 1968. Shock effects in meteorites. In Shock Metamorphism of Natural Materials, eds. B. M. French and N. M. Short (Baltimore: Mono Book Corp.), pp. 571-583.
- Macdougall, J. D. 1977. Time of compaction of Orgueil (abstract). *Meteoritics* 12: 301-302.
- Macdougall, J. D., and Kothari, B. K. 1977. Formation chronology for C2 meteorites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 33: 36-44.
- Marsden, B. G. 1977. Orbital data on the existence of Oort's cloud of comets. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 79-86.
- Mason, B., and Nelen, J. 1968. The Weatherford meteorite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 32: 661-664.
- McCall, G. J. H. 1968. The Bencubbin meteorite: Further details, including microscopic character of host material and two chondrite enclaves. *Mineral. Mag.* 36: 726-739.
- McCord, T. B.; Adams, J. B.; and Johnson, T. V. 1970. Asteroid Vesta: Spectral reflectivity and compositional implications. *Science* 168: 1445-1447.
- McCrosky, R. E.; Shao, C. Y.; and Posen, A. 1977. Prairie network fireball data. I. Summary and orbits. *Center for Astrophysics Preprint* No. 665. (submitted to *Meteoritika*, in Russian).
- Minster, J. F. 1979. The ⁸⁷Rb⁸⁷Sr chronology of the chondrites and the formation age of the solar system (in French). Ph.D. dissertation, Univ. of Paris, VII, pp. 218-225.
- Minster, J. F., and Allègre, C. J. 1976. ⁸⁷Rb-⁸⁷Sr history of the Norton County enstatite achondrite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 32: 191-198.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Noonan, A. F.; Nelen, J.; and Fredriksson, K. 1976. Mineralogy and chemistry of xenoliths in the Weston chondrite-ordinary and carbonaceous (abstract). *Meteoritics* 11: 344-346.
- Nyquist, L.; Wooden, J.; Bansal, B.; Wiesmann, H.; McKay, G.; and Bogard, D. 1979. Rb-Sr age of the Shergotty achondrite and implications for metamorphic resetting of isochron ages. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 43 (in press).
- Öpik, E. J. 1951. Collision probabilities with the planets and distribution of interplanetary matter. Proc. Roy. Irish Acad. 54A: 165-199.
- Opik, E. J. 1963. Survival of comet nuclei and the asteroids. Advan. Astron. Astrophys. 2: 219-262.
- Öpik, E. J. 1966. The stray bodies in the solar system. Part II. The cometary origin of meteorites. Advan. Astron. Astrophys. 4: 301-336.
- Opik, E. J. 1977. Interplanetary Encounters (New York: Elsevier Scientific Publishing Co.).
- Papanastassiou, D. A.; Rajan, R. S.; Huneke, J. C.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1974. Rb-Sr ages and lunar analogues in a basaltic achondrite: Implications for early solar system chronologies (abstract). *Lunar Science V*, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 583-585.
- Papanastassiou, D. A., and Wasserburg, G. J. 1974. Evidence for late formation and young metamorphism in the achondrite Nakhla. Geophys. Res. Lett. 1: 23-26.
- Pellas, P. 1972. Irradiation history of grain aggregates in ordinary chondrites. Possible clues to the advanced stages of accretion. In *From Plasma to Planet*, ed. A. Elvius (Stockholm: Almqvist and Wiksell), pp. 65-90.
- Podosek, F. A. 1971. Neutron-activation potassium-argon dating in meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 35: 157-173.
- Podosek, F. A. 1973. Thermal history of the nakhlites by the ⁴⁰Ar-³⁹Ar method. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 19: 135-144.
- Rajan, R. S. 1974. On the irradiation history and origin of gas-rich meteorites. Geochim. Cosmochim, Acta 38: 777-788.

- Rambaldi, E. R. 1977. Trace element content of metals from H- and LL-group chondrites. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 36: 347-358.
- Ramdohr, P. 1972. The Opaque Minerals in Stony Meteorites. (Berlin: Akademie-Verlag).
- ReVelle, D. O. 1976. Dynamics and thermodynamics of large meteor entry: A quasi-simple ablation model. *Herzberg Institute of Astrophysics, Nat. Res. Council Canada*, SR-76-1.
- ReVelle, D. O. 1979. A quasi-simple ablation model for large meteorite entry: Theory versus observations. J. Atmos. Terr. Phys. (in press).
- ReVelle, D. O., and Rajan, R. S. 1979. On the luminous efficiency of meteoritic fireballs. J. Geophys. Res. (in press).
- ReVelle, D. O., and Wetherill, G. W. 1978. Which fireballs are meteorites? A study of the large meteor deceleration data (abstract). *Meteoritics* 13: 612-613.
- Ringwood, A. E., and Kesson, S. E. 1977. Composition and origin of the moon. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VIII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 371-398.
- Safronov, V. S. 1960. Formation and evolution of protoplanetary dust condensations (in Russian). Voprosy Kosmogonii 7: 121.
- Safronov, V. S. 1969. Evolution of the Protoplanetary Cloud and the Formation of the Earth and Planets. (Moscow: Nauka, in Russian). Engl. translation, NASA TT F-677. NTIS, Springfield, Va., 1972.
- Scholl, H., and Froeschlé, C. 1977. The Kirkwood gaps as an asteroidal source of meteorites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 293-295.
- Schultz, L., and Signer, P. 1977. Noble gases in the St. Mesmin chondrite: Implications to the irradiation history of a brecciated meteorite. *Earth Planet. Sci. Lett.* 36: 363-371.
- Scott, E. R. D., and Wasson, J. T. 1975. Classification and properties of iron meteorites. *Rev. Geophys. Space Phys.* 13: 527-546.
- Scott, E. R. D., and Wasson, J. T. 1976. Chemical classification of iron meteorites. VIII. Groups IC, IIE, IIIF and 97 other irons. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 40: 103-115.
- Sekanina, Z. 1971. A core-mantle model for cometary nuclei and asteroids of possible cometary origin. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 423-428.
- Sekanina, Z. 1973. Statistical model of meteor streams. III. Stream search among 19303 radio meteors. *Icarus* 18: 253-284.
- Simonenko, A. N. 1975. Orbital Elements of 45 Meteorites. Atlas (Moscow: Nauka).
- Stolper, E.; McSween, H. Jr.; and Hays, J. F. 1979. A petrogenetic model of the relationships among achondritic meteorites *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 43 (in press).
- Tscharnuter, W. 1978. Collapse of the presolar nebula. Moon and Planets 19: 229-236. Turner, G. 1969. Thermal histories of meteorites by the Ar^{39} - Ar^{40} method. In
- Meteorite Research, ed. P. M. Millman (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 407-417.
- Urey, H. C. 1957. Origin of tektites. Nature 179: 556-557.
- Urey, H. C. 1965. Meteorites and the moon. Science 147: 1262-1265.
- Van Schmus, W. R. 1967. Polymict structure of the Mezö-Madaras chondrite. Geochim. Cosmochim, Acta 31: 2027-2042.
- Van Schmus, W. R., and Koffman, D. M. 1967. Equilibration temperatures of iron and magnesium in chondritic meteorites. *Science* 155: 1009-1011.
- Wänke, H. 1965. Der Sonnenwind als Quelle der Uredelgase in Steinmeteoriten. Z. Naturforsch. 20a: 946-949.
- Wänke, H. 1966. Meteoritenalter und verwandte Probleme der Kosmochemie. Fortschr. Chem. Forsch. 7: 322-408.
- Wasson, J. T. 1972. Formation of ordinary chondrites. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. 10: 711-759.
- Wasson, J. T. 1974. Meteorites Classification and Properties (New York: Springer).
- Wasson, J. T. 1977. Relationship between the composition of solid solar-system matter and distance from the sun. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites*, ed. A. H. Delsemme, (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 551-559.
- Wasson, J. T. 1978. Maximum temperatures during the formation of the solar nebula. In

Protostars and Planets, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 488-501.

- Weissman, P. R., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Periodic Trojan-type orbits in the Earth-Sun system. Astron. J. 79: 404-412.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1967. Collisions in the asteroid belt. J. Geophys. Res. 72: 2429-2444.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1968. Stone meteorites: Time of fall and origin. Science 159: 79-82.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1969. Relationships between orbits and sources of chondritic meteorites. In *Meteorite Research*, ed. P. M. Millman, (Dordrecht: D. Reidel) pp. 573-589.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1971. Cometary versus asteroidal origin of chondritic meteorites. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office), pp. 447-460,
- Wetherill, G. W. 1974. Solar system sources of meteorites and large meteoroids. Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 2: 303-331.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1976. Where do the meteorites come from? A reevaluation of the Earth-crossing Apollo objects as sources of stone meteorites. *Geochim. Cosmochim.* Acta 40: 1297-1317.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Fragmentation of asteroids and delivery of fragments to Earth. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 283-291.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1978. Steady-state populations of Apollo-Amor objects. *Icarus* (in press).
- Wetherill, G. W. 1979. Apollo objects. Sci. Amer. 240: 54-65.
- Wetherill, G. W.; ReVelle, D. O.; and Rajan, R. S. 1978. Identification of meteorites with bright meteors. Ann. Rept. Dir. Dept. Terr. Mag. (Carnegie Institution of Washington) 77: 482-493.
- Wetherill, G. W., and Williams, J. G. 1968. Evaluation of the Apollo asteroids as sources of stone meteorites. J. Geophys. Res. 73: 635-648.
- Wetherill, G. W., and Williams, J. G. 1979. Origin of differentiated meteorites. Origin and Abundance of the Elements 2 (in press).
- Whipple, F. L. 1950. A comet model. I. The acceleration of Comet Encke. Astrophys. J. 111: 375-394.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1973. Foreign inclusions in stony meteorites. I. Carbonaceous chondritic xenoliths in the Kapoeta howardite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 37: 1985-1989.
- Wilkening, L. L., and Clayton, R. N. 1974. Foreign inclusions in stony meteorites. II. Rare gases and oxygen isotopes in a carbonaceous chondritic xenolith in the Plainview gas-rich chondrite. *Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta* 38: 937-945.
- Wilkening, L. L. 1976. Carbonaceous chondritic xenoliths and planetary-type noble gases in gas-rich meteorites. Proc. Lunar Sci. Conf. VII (Oxford: Pergamon Press), pp. 3549-3559.
- Williams, J. G. 1973. Meteorites from the asteroid belt? (abstract). EOS 54: 233.
- Williams, J. G., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Minor planets and related objects. XIII. Long-term orbital evolution of 1685 Toro. Astron. J. 78: 510-515.
- Zellner, B., and Bowell, E. 1977. Asteroid compositional types and their distributions. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 185-197.
- Zimmerman, P. D., and Wetherill, G. W. 1973. Asteroidal source of meteorites. Science 182: 51-53.

ON THE ORIGIN OF ASTEROIDS

V. S. SAFRONOV

O. J. Schmidt Institute of the Physics of the Earth

The problem of the origin of asteroids should be treated as a part of the more general problem of the origin of planets. Olbers' hypothesis on the formation of asteroids by a disruption of a parent planet agreed with Laplacian cosmogony. But it proved to be in contradiction with more recent data concerning the variation of chemical composition of asteroids with distance from the sun as well as the distribution of their orbits. The theory of the accumulation of the planets from solid material, now widely recognized, is based on a hypothesis formulated by Schmidt more than thirty years ago. According to this theory the origin of the asteroids is caused by an interruption of the accumulation of a planet, its stopping at an intermediate stage due to disturbing actions of bodies in the neighboring zone of Jupiter. Due to the higher spatial density of solids in that zone and due to gravitational instability in that part of the dust disk, the bodies in Jupiter's zone were much larger than those in the asteroidal zone. Their gravitational interactions enhanced the eccentricities of their orbits; when the largest body, Jupiter's embryo, reached the mass $\sim 10^{27}$ g, the bodies began to penetrate into the zone of asteroids. They swept out most of the bodies in this zone and increased the velocities of the remainder. This increase in velocity transformed the accumulation process of the asteroids into the reverse process, namely of their fragmentation by collisions. The present mass distribution of asteroids is evidence in favor of their well-developed collisional evolution. Statistical study of asteroid rotations arrives at the same conclusion. The available data on the direct rotation of the few largest asteroids indicate that these bodies did not undergo catastrophic collisions and that the erosional decrease of their masses was not large.

The origin of asteroids is closely related to the more general problem of the origin of planets. In this way the problem appeared long before the discovery of the asteroids themselves. The possibility of the existence of a planet between the orbits of Mars and Jupiter was predicted even before the formulation of the law of planetary distances by Titius in 1776 and almost half a century before the discovery of the first asteroid, Ceres. So it was enough for Olbers to discover the second asteroid, Pallas, in order to suggest the hypothesis on the origin of asteroids due to disintegration of a "normal" planet. In the framework of the Laplace cosmogony the hypothesis by Olbers was logically the only possible conclusion because such small bodies could not be formed from gaseous condensations. It contained implicitly a reasonable idea that the characteristic feature of asteroidal evolution was fragmentation by collisions. However, the hypothesis could not explain the cause of disintegration.

Now the problem of asteroid origin is solved on the base of the widespread concept of the formation of planets by accumulation of solid bodies and particles. The idea of the formation of planets from solids was suggested already on the verge of the 20th century by Ligondes (see Poincaré 1911) and by Chamberlin and Moulton, but then was forgotten for many years. It was revived only in 1944 by Schmidt, who used it as a base for a new theory of planetary formation. Schmidt considered the origin of asteroids as a result of an interruption of the accumulation of a planet, the halt at an intermediate stage due to perturbations by massive Jupiter which had time to grow somewhat earlier. The accumulation theory has made considerable progress, many observational data on asteroids have been obtained, many papers on their evolution written, but nevertheless the general idea by Schmidt remains valid as a first reasonable approximation.

I. HYPOTHESES ON THE ORIGIN OF ASTEROIDS

The ever increasing number of asteroids discovered between the orbits of Mars and Jupiter could be considered as support for Olbers hypothesis that they are fragments of a major planet. However, the variety of their orbits has also increased. Even at the end of the last century the explanation of all these orbits by only one breakup of a parent planet was considered questionable and it was supposed that there were several such events. Sultanov (1953) arrived at the same conclusion from the distribution of orbital parameters (semimajor axes, Jacobi constants, angular momenta) of fragments which form by spherically symmetric fragmentation.

Ovenden (1972) has suggested a modified version of Olber's hypothesis. He has assumed that the distances between planets should correspond to a minimum of the perturbation function (a resonance for the whole system) and has computed that such a minimum would take place for the giant planets if a planet with a mass of $\sim 90 M_{\oplus}$ existed at a distance of 2.79 AU from the sun and then disappeared (exploded) 16×10^6 yr ago, with only a small part of its fragments remaining in the asteroid belt. The hypothesis was criticized by Napier and Dodd (1973). Any known source of energy is several orders of magnitude less effective than necessary for a disintegration (explosion) of such a massive body. Only a close encounter with Jupiter inside its Roche limit could lead to the disintegration. In this case, however, the system of Galilean satellites would be highly perturbed and, according to Ovenden's own estimates for the restoring of resonances in the system, a time interval of $\sim 2 \times 10^9$ yr would be needed. Nevertheless, Ovenden's hypothesis was acclaimed by Van Flandern (1977) who has calculated the orbits of 60 very-long-period comets backward in time and has concluded that most of them had perihelia at nearly the same point where the comets were $5-6 \times 10^6$ yr ago (the moment of breakup of the planet). The fallacy of the Ovenden hypothesis has been convincingly shown by Öpik (1977) who has outlined the dramatic consequences of such an explosion for life on Earth.

Kuiper tried to explain the origin of asteroids in the framework of his cosmogonic hypothesis regarding the formation of planets due to gravitational instability in the gaseous component of the protoplanetary cloud. Later he dropped this idea and suggested a hypothesis (Kuiper 1950, 1953) for the formation of small planets by the accumulation of solid material from the cloud. The number of original asteroidal bodies with diameters larger than 50 km according to Kuiper exceeded a hundred. Collisions and fragmentations of these bodies led eventually to the present system of the asteroids.

Alfvén (1964, 1969; see Alfvén and Arrhenius 1970) has suggested another picture of the accumulation of asteroids. He assumed that in a system with collisions, smaller bodies should rotate faster than larger ones (equipartition of the energy of rotation). From the fact that rotational periods of the asteroids are on the average the same for different sizes, Alfvén concluded that collisions did not play an appreciable role in the evolution of asteroids; therefore the accumulation of asteroids has not yet finished and they continue to grow. But Napier and Dodd (1974) point out that this conclusion is in contradicition with the observed mass distribution of asteroids which corresponds to a system with well-advanced collisional evolution.

Alfvén (1969) also suggested "jet streams" which are in some sense similar to meteor streams. By asteroidal streams he means a group of small planets with similar values of "proper elements" a,A,B, π_1 and θ_1 . Applied by Hirayama, proper elements are the analog of normal elements (semimajor axis, eccentricity, inclination, longitude of perihelion and longitude of the node) but they remain nearly invariable in perturbed motion. They are derived by integration of equations of motion from which are excluded all periodic terms, as well as secular terms higher than second order, in

V. S. SAFRONOV

eccentricity and inclination. The asteroids with similar values of semimajor axes and proper eccentricities and inclinations were defined by Hirayama and later by Brouwer as families of asteroids. The Alfvén streams are smaller groups of bodies with similar orbits. Within the Flora family, for instance, Alfvén detected 3 streams containing 15,13 and 7 members. Arnold (1969) has revised Brouwer's work and found that 42 % of 1735 asteroids considered are members of various families. He confirmed the existence of asteroidal streams detected by Alfvén and found 7 more streams. A definition of asteroid families is given in the chapter by Kozai in this book.

Alfvén's explanation of the origin of the streams and his suggestions on their evolution have not been generally accepted. Inelastic collisions of particles and bodies diminish their relative velocities and make their orbits more similar. Hence, according to Alfvén, a large complex of particles revolving around a central body divides into a number of jet streams. Due to the decrease of the relative velocities of colliding particles, the stream becomes more and more narrow, the accretion becomes more effective than the disintegration and large bodies form. Only when their number becomes very small would the stream disintegrate due to perturbations. But in this picture the role of gravitational perturbations is surely underestimated. At the present density of the asteroid belt, the characteristic time between collisions of bodies is of the order of 10^9 yr, but perturbations would cause a precession of perihelia and nodes of asteroid orbits which would lead to their almost uniform distribution in 10⁵-10⁶ years (Öpik 1961). Therefore all streams which we observe now should disintegrate and not contract rapidly (on the cosmogonic time scale). They should be relatively young and the most reasonable deduction then would be to relate their formation with a collisional disintegration of asteroids and ejection of fragments with small velocities. But it remains unclear why such young formations are so numerous.

The theory of the formation of planets in torus-like jet streams does not seem reliable. Inelastic collisions of bodies diminish their relative velocities and accordingly diminish the thickness of the disk in which they are contained; but there are no reasons for a concentration of bodies near the orbit of a growing planet. One can expect rather an opposite tendency because the planet sweeps out the bodies colliding with it and scatters over larger volume the bodies which it encounters; as a result the density of material near the planet diminishes. The velocities of bodies are determined by the balance of the energy lost by collisions and the energy gained in encounters (Safronov 1969). They are proportional to the radius of the largest body in the zone and so increase during the accumulation, and they do not decrease. Numerical experiments by Brahic (1977) suggest that even without mutual gravitational perturbations the collisions tend to spread material (disperse jet streams). Ip earlier supported the Alfvén concept of the evolution of jet streams. Now Ip (1978*a*,*b*) agrees that the concept was ORIGIN OF ASTEROIDS

related to the simplified model which did not include perturbations and he attempts to find a place for these streams in the real system of protoplanetary bodies.

A concept of the origin of asteroids is suggested by Cameron (chapter in this book) which is based on his new model (Cameron 1978) of the formation of planets from massive gaseous protoplanets condensed at a very early stage of the evolution of the solar nebula.

II. ACCUMULATION OF SOLID BODIES IN THE ZONE OF ASTEROIDS

An important stage in the early evolution of the protoplanetary cloud is the separation of the dust component from the gas due to the coagulation of dust particles by collisions and to their settling in the central plane of the cloud (z = 0). This process essentially depends on the degree of decay of random (turbulent) motions in the gas. At pure laminar rotation (no random motions) a thin dust layer forms in the plane z = 0 which becomes gravitationally unstable and disintegrates into numerous dust condensations with masses $\sim 10^{17}$ g in the earth zone and $\sim 10^{22}$ g in Jupiter's zone (Safronov 1969; Goldreich and Ward 1973; Genkin and Safronov 1975). But if there is a source of energy which prevents the damping of random motions, then the dust layer will not reach the high degree of flattening necessary for the instability, and its evolution will be reduced to a growth of solid particles due to their coagulation by collisions. The most unfavorable conditions for the instability occur at small distances from the sun while in the region of giant planets the instability probably takes place. Due to the absence of reliable data on the random motions in the gas, we cannot estimate the position of the boundary between stable and unstable regions in the dust disk.

The asteroid belt has an intermediate position between the terrestrial planets and the giant planets. Nothing can be said about stability of this zone. One cannot exclude the possibility that the much higher density of solids in Jupiter's zone, due to the condensation of abundant volatiles H_2O , NH_3 , CH_4 , has accelerated the beginning of gravitational instability in the zone, and that the dust condensations have grown large enough to prevent by their perturbations the instability in the neighboring asteroid zone. In this case only a direct growth of particles by coagulation could lead to the formation of larger bodies. The effectiveness of this process is not quite clear. In some papers (see for example Coradini *et al.* 1977), from a study of the mechanism of the sticking of small particles due to van der Waals and electromagnetic forces, it has been found that the coagulation of particles was possible only at very small relative velocities; therefore, in a cloud with turbulent motions of the gas the particles could not grow larger than $10^{-3} - 10^{-2}$ cm. Silicate particles grow more slowly than metallic ones. In the turbulent gas such small

particles cannot settle to the central plane and cannot form a gravitationally unstable dust disk.

There will be no evolution of the cloud into a system of bodies until the gas has dissipated. But how much will remain after the dissipation of the gas (say, at the stage of T Tauri solar wind) also is not clear. This theory of growth was developed for idealized elastic and spherically symmetrical particles. The coagulation of real particles of irregular forms, loose structure, different sizes, and especially of magnetized or charged particles should proceed much easier. Admixture of ices in the asteroid zone should also help the sticking of particles. That is why many scientists believe that particles could grow in size without any limitation. Nevertheless the possibility of turbulent gas motions of unknown scale and intensity brings an uncertainty into our understanding of the earliest stages of the accumulation of solids. In the asteroid zone these motions could be additionally created by large bodies which escaped from Jupiter's zone.

We shall compare now the growth of bodies in the two zones for the cases in the asteroid zone when instability sets in and when it does not.

Gravitational instability in both zones

According to our estimate (Safronov 1969) the masses of dust condensations which form due to the instability at axisymmetric radial perturbations are

$$m_{\rm o} \approx \frac{\sigma_p^3}{\rho^{*2}} \text{ and } \rho^* = \frac{3M_\odot}{4\pi R^3}$$
 (1)

where σ_p is the surface density of the dust disk and R is the distance from the sun. Due to the condensation of volatiles in Jupiter's zone, σ_p was several times higher than in the asteroid zone. Accordingly the initial masses of condensations in Jupiter's zone were 3-4 orders of magnitude higher than in the zone of the asteroids. The critical density necessary for the instability is $\rho_{cr} = K\rho^* \approx 2\rho^*$ and the critical thickness of the dust disk at the beginning of the instability is

$$H_{cr} = \frac{\sigma_p}{\rho_{cr}} = \frac{4\pi\sigma_p}{3kM_{\odot}} R^3 \approx \frac{2\sigma_p R^3}{M_{\odot}}$$
(2)

For the zone of Jupiter, $H_{\rm cr}$ is more than ten times higher than in the asteroid zone. Therefore the instability should arise there appreciably earlier. The presence of the gas of much lower density which is not taken into account in these expressions can change the figures. But their large difference in the zones of asteroids and Jupiter should remain.

The duration τ_p of the stage of sedimentation of particles to the equatorial plane through the nonturbulent gas until reaching the critical

density ρ_{cr} depends on the sizes of particles. The minimum value of τ_p can be found if we consider the settling down toward the equatorial plane of larger particles coagulating with all the other, nonsettling, particles that they meet on the way. Equating the z-component of the solar gravitation $F_z = -m\Omega^2 z$ to the force exerted by the gas $F_g = cr^2 dz/dt$ taking into account that $dr = -\rho_p dz/4\delta$ and integrating over z, we find the sedimentation time (Safronov 1969)

$$\tau_p \approx \frac{\sigma_g}{2\sigma_p} \ln\left(\frac{\Delta r}{r}\right) P$$
 (3)

where $\Delta r \approx \sigma_p/8\delta$ is the increase of the particle's radius ($\Delta r \sim 1$ cm) and $P=2\pi/\Omega$ is the period of revolution around the sun. For initial sizes of particles $\sim 10^{-3} - 10^{-5}$ cm, one finds $\tau_p \sim 10^4$ yr in the asteroid zone and about half of this value in Jupiter's zone. The maximum value of τ_p is found by the assumption that all particles have initially the same size. They settle down almost with the same velocity without coagulation. Then τ_p is about an order of magnitude greater. The former estimate (3) seems to be more realistic than the latter. Here only relative motion of particles along the z-coordinate is taken into account. Slower rotation of the gas around the sun than Keplerian motion of large bodies creates additional velocities of particles of different sizes in tangential (v_{ψ}) and in radial (v_R) directions (Whipple 1971; Weidenschilling 1977). Because v_z is proportional to z, we have $v_R > v_z$ for small z, and particles should grow faster than calculated only from v_z (Safronov and Ruzmaikina 1978).

The time scale for the development of gravitational instability of the dust disk and for the formation of condensations is a few tens of periods P of revolution around the sun and therefore much smaller than characteristic times of the other stages of the process.

Dust condensations formed in the rotating disk have acquired their initial rotation in the same direction. Due to this rotation their initial contraction was not considerable and after it led to rotation with Keplerian velocity, the density exceeded only a few times the Roche density ρ_R . Further contraction of condensations took place due to their coalescence by collisions and led to the formation of dense solid bodies ($\rho_f \approx 2 \text{ or } 3$). The Roche density decreases with the third power of the distance from the sun. Hence at larger distances from the sun the condensations transformed into bodies after their masses increased on the average by a factor 10^2 and in Jupiter's zone by more than 10^3 . The condensations grew faster than the bodies of the same mass due to larger geometrical cross-sections and smaller relative velocities, i.e. due to the larger ratio of gravitational cross-section to the geometrical one. The presence of the gas diminished the relative velocities of the condensations; in the expression for the velocity $V^2 = Gm/\theta r$ the coefficient θ increased up to

values 10-15. In addition the gas slowed down the rotation of condensations and caused more rapid contraction.

The duration τ_c of the condensation stage was estimated assuming the power dependence of the angular momentum of condensation K on its mass

$$K = \frac{2}{5} \mu \omega m r^2 \propto m^p .$$
⁽⁴⁾

Then

$$r \propto m^{2p-3}$$
 and $\rho \propto m^{10-6p}$

For random directions of relative velocities of coagulating condensations and their axes of rotation, the squared values of their angular momenta are added,

$$K^2 = \Sigma K_i^2 \tag{5}$$

where K_i includes the axial rotation and the relative motion of colliding condensations. These expressions allow us to estimate average sizes and densities of condensations and, with the formula of growth $dm/dt > \pi r_{eff}^2 \rho_p v$, to find the time scale of their transformation into solid bodies. We find

$$\tau_c \approx \frac{2P}{1+2\theta} \left(\frac{m_f}{m_o}\right)^{7-4p} = \frac{2P}{1+2\theta} \left(\frac{\rho_f}{\rho_o}\right)^{10-6p}$$
(6)

where m_0 and ρ_0 are mass and density of condensation after its initial contraction and m_f is the final mass of condensation when its density reaches the density of a solid body ρ_f . Assuming for the zone of Jupiter $\sigma_p \sim 40 \text{ g cm}^{-2}$, $\rho_o \sim 50 \rho^* = 5 \times 10^{-8} \text{ g cm}^{-3}$, $\theta = 15$, p = 1.3, we find $m_o \approx 6 \times 10^{22} \text{ g}$, $m_f \sim 2 \times 10^{26} \text{ g}$ and $\tau_c \sim 10^6 \text{ yr}$. The same value of p may be taken for the zone of the outer planets and it then helps in solving the problem of their growth; the stage of condensations in Neptune's zone would last until their mass is $m \sim$ 0.1 $m_{\rm N}$ and thus Neptune can grow up to the present mass during about 10⁹ yr. For the asteroid zone assuming $\sigma_p \approx 5 \text{ g cm}^{-2}$, $\rho^* = 6.4 \times 10^{-9} \text{ g cm}^{-3}$, $\rho_0 = 3.2 \times 10^{-7} \text{ g cm}^{-3}$, $\rho_f = 2.5 \text{ g cm}^{-3}$, p = 1.3 we obtain $m_f = 4 \times 10^{21}$ g, $\tau_c = 4/(1+2\theta) \ 10^6$ yr. At the same $\theta = 15$ the value of τ_c is an order of magnitude less than in Jupiter's zone. Planetesimals in the asteroid zone continued to grow until their relative velocities became large enough for the disintegration of bodies by collisions. Such velocities could not be induced by gravitational interactions of planetesimals nor by perturbations from distant planet embyros from Jupiter's zone. But the embryos becoming more massive enhanced the velocities of other bodies in Jupiter's zone and the bodies began to flow into the asteroid zone. They were more massive and their collisions and close encounters with asteroids at velocities 2-4 km sec⁻¹ made great disturbances in that zone.

The body which is at Jupiter's distance from the sun, and has a velocity V = 2 km sec⁻¹ relative to the Keplerian one in the direction opposite the orbital motion, penetrates at the perihelium of its orbit to the middle of the asteroid belt (R = 2.9 AU) and at V = 3 km sec⁻¹ to the inner edge of the belt. In fact the velocities of bodies were distributed roughly according to the Maxwellian law and an appreciable number of bodies had velocities $\sim 2-3$ km sec⁻¹ at 2-3 times the smaller average value of V, say $V \sim 0.8$ -1.2 km sec⁻¹. From the expression $V^2 = GM/\theta r$ which gives the average velocity of bodies with an effective mass m of the largest body in the zone, we have $m \propto V^3$ $\theta^{3/2}$ and find $m \sim (0.8-2.7) 10^{27}$ g for $\theta = 15$. The rate of further growth is determined by the relation $\Delta \mathbf{r} \sim (1+2\theta) \sigma_p \Delta t / \rho_f P$, where ρ_f is the density of the body. Due to smaller values of σ_p and θ , the radii of asteroidal bodies grew 5-10 times more slowly than radii of Jupiter zone bodies (JZB). The estimates show that until the moment when JZB began to "shoot" the zone of asteroids, the latter could have grown to radii about 4-7 hundred kilometers (for $\theta = 10$, $r_a \sim 500$ km). However the results depend considerably on the values of θ for both zones which were not constant.

While the number of bodies penetrating the asteroidal zone was still small, the collisions with them were rare, and the majority of asteroids grew further. But the influx of bodies from outside increased and this had two important consequences for the asteroid belt. (1) The more massive JZB newcomers "swept" the asteroids away from the asteroidal zone by collisions. (2) The JZB increased the random velocities of asteroids by close encounters.

Consider first the decrease of the asteroid population due to collisions with massive JZB. Without computer analysis only an order of magnitude estimate is possible. We can compare the frequency of collisions of an asteroid m_a with these stray bodies (of mass m and radius r) and the frequency of collisions of the embryo of Jupiter m_J with the same bodies. Because $m_J >> m_a$ the ratio is determined mainly by the collisional cross-sections of m and m_I ,

$$\nu_{aJ} = C \frac{r^2 (1 + 2\theta r^2 / r_J^2)}{r_J^2 (1 + 2\theta)} .$$
 (7)

When relative velocities of JZB are large enough they fill the asteroid's zone with about the same density, and $C \sim 1$. Assuming an inverse power law of the mass distribution of bodies,

$$n(r) = cr^p \tag{8}$$

we can estimate a number N of bodies $m > m_a$ which collide with m_a during the increase of mass m_J from m_{J_0} to $m_{J_s} \sim (10 - 15)m_{\oplus}$, i.e. to the mass of solids acquired by Jupiter. We have

$$\Delta m_J = \Delta c \int_{r_0}^{\beta r_J} m r^{-p} \, \mathrm{d}r \text{ and } \Delta N = \Delta c \int_{r_a}^{\beta r_J} \nu_{aJ} r^{-p} \, \mathrm{d}r \tag{9}$$

where βr_J is the radius of the second largest body ($\beta \sim 0.5 - 0.6$) and r_o is the radius of the smallest body. Integrating these equations we find

$$\frac{\Delta N}{\Delta m_J} = \frac{\frac{\int_a^{\beta r_J} Cr^2 (1 + 2\theta r^2 / r_J^2) r^p dr}{(1 + 2\theta) r_J^2 \int_o^{\beta r_J} m r^p dr} = f(m_J)$$
(10)

and finally,

$$N = \int_{m_{J_0}}^{m_{J_s}} f(m_J) \, \mathrm{d}m_J \,. \tag{11}$$

With reliable values of parameters at p = 3.5 we obtain $N \sim 1$, i.e. a decrease of the asteroidal population of about a factor of three. The real depopulation was $\sim 10^2$ times ($N \sim 5$). One can assume that the removal of asteroids due to collisions with bodies from Jupiter's zone was accompanied by other mechanisms.

Now consider perturbation of the asteroid due to a close encounter with JZB in the case when the former is moving with the circular Keplerian velocity V_k and the latter is near the perihelion with both orbits lying in the same plane. According to the two-body approximation, a relative velocity vector v rotates through the angle

$$\tan\frac{\psi}{2} = \frac{G(m+m_a)}{Dv^2} \approx \frac{Gm}{Dv^2}$$
(12)

where D is a target radius. It can be shown that after such an encounter the asteroid acquires radial and tangential components of the velocity relative to the circular one

$$v_R = 2v \sin \frac{\psi}{2} \cos \frac{\psi}{2} \text{ and } v_\theta = 2v \sin^2 \frac{\psi}{2}$$
 (13)

and the eccentricity of its orbit becomes

$$e_a = 2v' \sin \frac{\psi}{2} \left[(1 + 2v' \sin^2 \frac{\psi}{2})^2 + \sin^2 \frac{\psi}{2} (3 + 4v' \sin^2 \frac{\psi}{2}) \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(14)

where v' = v/V_k = $\sqrt{1+e}$ -1 and $e = (R_J - R_J)/(R_J + R_a)$ is the eccentricity of the

orbit of JZB. Taking for D the minimum possible value $D_m = r (1 + v_e^2/v^2)^{1/2}$ (a grazing encounter) we find that the average observed eccentricity of the asteroids $e \sim 0.15$ can be acquired at one encounter with a JZB when its mass exceeds the minimum values 10^{26} g and 2×10^{26} g for the middle and the inner edge of the asteroid belt respectively ($\psi \sim 40^{\circ}$). We note that the masses of these bodies are several times smaller than the mass of Mars.

The increase in the velocities of asteroids inhibited their growth because the bodies ceased to coalesce at encounters and began to break down; the process of accumulation has changed by the reverse process of disintegration. It would be very interesting to develop a numerical modeling of the interaction of asteroids with JZB in order to evaluate initial physical conditions which could have produced the present asteroidal system.

Gravitational instability in Jupiter's zone but not in the asteroidal zone

Gravitational instability may be prevented only by the chaotic ("thermal") motions along z, created by the gas. If the motions support the system in a quasi-equilibrium state, then the relation $v_p \rho_p = 4 \sigma_p/P$ holds which permits us to evaluate the rate of growth of bodies by collisions from the formula

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}m}{\mathrm{d}t} = (1+2\theta) \,\pi r^2 \,\rho_p \mathbf{v}_p \,. \tag{15}$$

For bodies which are less than 1 km in size, θ is small and can be neglected. One finds that the bodies larger than one km, due to mutual gravitational perturbations, have relative velocities exceeding the critical value of 26 cm sec⁻¹, and the gravitational instability cannot set in even without turbulence in the gas. But for the support of the overcritical velocity of bodies somewhat smaller than one km, turbulent gas velocities of ~ 1 km sec⁻¹ are needed. With the increase of the masses of bodies the influence of gas on their motion decreases and θ approaches the usual values between 3 and 5.

From Eq. (15) it is found that at the beginning of the penetration of bodies from Jupiter's zone, the radii of the largest bodies in the asteroidal zone at $\theta = 4$ would be about 60 km, i.e. nearly two times smaller than in the preceding case when the gravitational instability was supposed to set in within the asteroidal zone. At this stage the sweeping out of the matter in the zone is negligible, θ is constant, and the body's radius according to Eq. (15) grows proportionally with time. Therefore we always get a relatively smaller radius of bodies ($\Delta r \sim 60$ km) as compared with the previous scheme. Due to the uncertainty of the parameters, there is no preference between the two schemes considered. The early mass distribution of bodies in the asteroidal zone could be quite different in these two variants, but the difference would vanish later in the course of further prolonged evolution.

At sufficiently high velocities the coagulation of bodies changes to their destruction. If a body is impacted by relatively small ones it is eroded by cratering, and a fraction of the ejecta from the craters leave the body at velocities greater than the escape velocity. According to Marcus (1969), the bodies having the strength of basalts can grow by collisions with the present average random velocity of 5 km sec⁻¹ in the asteroid belt only if their diameters exceed 800 km. Because the asteroids have a lower strength than that of basalts, one can expect that all of them, including Ceres, are losing mass by mutual collisions. If an asteroid collides with a sufficiently large body, it is destroyed by fragmentation. The minimum mass of such a destructing body was estimated by Dohnanyi (1969) from experimental data by Gault. About the same result is obtained when one considers directly a critical energy density for the destruction (Greenberg et al. 1977). Taking for example a reasonable value $\sim 10^7$ erg g⁻¹ for this energy density, we find that Ceres might be destroyed by collisions with an asteroid having the diameter of 40 km and a velocity of 5 km sec⁻¹. However, only a very small fraction of the mass of Ceres could obtain the velocity of escape and leave its gravitational field. Only a body with diameter ten times larger could disintegrate Ceres into separate independent fragments.

III. COMPARISON OF THEORETICAL CONSIDERATIONS ON THE ACCUMULATION OF ASTEROIDS WITH THE OBSERVATIONAL DATA

We shall consider here the observational data which at the present stage of knowledge permit us to make a judgement on the accumulation process.

(a) The space distribution of asteroids. This space distribution is rather complicated. The most prominent features are the gaps near the orbital revolution periods of asteroids in commensurabilities with Jupiter's period. Due to the resonance, the orbital eccentricity of an asteroid increases, thus augmenting the probability of its collision with other asteroids.

Another feature is the existence of numerous asteroid families. The most simple explanation of families lies in the collisional fragmentation of large bodies and the carrying away of fragments at low velocities. In general the structure of the assembly of asteroids is the product of a long-enduring evolution of an initially much more numerous population of gravitating bodies.

From the region of the belt nearer to Jupiter the asteroids were ejected by its gravitational perturbations (Lecar and Franklin 1973). There remained only a small number of bodies in stable resonant orbits in the Hilda groups (2:3) and in resonance 3:4. In the main belt, more distant from Jupiter and out of resonance, the number of asteroids continuously decreased due to collisions, so that the collisional time scale has become comparable to the age of the solar system. The structure of the asteroid system as a whole gives evidence in favor of the model of initially multiple embryos, but not of a single one, in the zone of asteroids which had not yet considerably runaway in mass from the other bodies of the zone.

(b) The mass distribution of asteroids. The distribution can be satisfactorily described by an inverse power law $n(m) = cm^{-q}$ (differential function). The power index q for all asteroids except the largest ones is near the value $11/6 \sim 1.8$. For the largest asteroids one should either take a lower $q \sim 5/3$ at the same value of c (Hellyer 1970). or take a lower value of c conserving a constant q (Dohnanyi 1972). Degewij (1978; see Zellner's chapter) has obtained the size distributions separately for C- and S-type asteroids. C asteroids have a steeper slope of the curve at d > 150 km. The slope increases also with the distance from the sun.

A theoretical study of the accumulation and fragmentation processes by the methods of the coagulation theory shows that, in the case of the pure accumulation in the whole mass interval with the exception of the largest bodies, the distribution tends to power law with the index $q \sim 1.5$ or 1.6, depending on the coagulation coefficient (Safronov 1969; Zviagina and Safronov 1971). When there is no accumulation, and the bodies are only destroyed or eroded by collisions, the power asymptotic solutions are obtained with $q \sim 11/6$ (Dohnanyi 1969; Bandermann 1972). Hellyer (1970) has obtained q = 5/3 for the large bodies and q = 1.8 for the remainder. From the study of the more general equation taking into account both the accumulation and the fragmentation (with smoothly changing parameters), the asymptotic power solution with the index $q \sim 1.8$ is also obtained if we exclude the interval of the largest masses (Zviagina et al. 1973; Pechernikova et al. 1976). These results indicate that after the end of the accumulation stage, the system of asteroids has a far advanced evolution and that the present mass distribution is connected with the fragmentation of asteroidal bodies. The largest masses were probably less influenced by fragmentation.

(c) The rotation of asteroids. The similarity of the rotation periods of asteroids over an enormous interval of masses in some way repeats the same feature of the planetary system. Alfvén (1964) has considered this property as an indication of the noneffectiveness of collisions and fragmentations of asteroids which would lead to a faster rotation of smaller bodies due to a tendency to an equipartition of rotational energies. This conclusion was widely discussed and questioned. According to our model (Safronov 1969), the planets in the course of the accumulation get two components of axial rotation: a regular (direct rotation) and a nonregular one connected with the randomly oriented impact velocities of various bodies. Numerous small bodies and particles contribute mainly to the regular component, because their randomly oriented impulses nearly compensate each other. In an erosional collision the particle gives the body a smaller angular momentum than in an accretional collision with the same velocity. Therefore, in the asteroid belt where the erosion process dominates, the impacting bodies produce a slower rotation than the "normal" direct rotation of planets. If the body acquired a

rapid rotation due to the collision with a larger one, the subsequent collisions with small bodies will tend to slow down this rotation to an average value. Harris has developed a theory for the origin of rotation by collisions in which he has shown that the decelerating effect from the impacts of many particles leads to an equilibrium rotational velocity for all bodies larger than several kilometers, independent of their strength (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco).

New data on the asteroid rotation have been obtained; data on 143 asteroids are summarized and analyzed by Harris and Burns (1978; see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco). The C-type asteroids (i.e., of the carbonaceous chondrite composition) rotate 20 % more slowly than those not classified as C-type. According to Harris this indicates a lower density by a factor of 1.5 or a lower strength of C-type asteroids as compared to other ones. The rotation axes have a random spatial orientation, and the velocity distribution is a three-dimensional Maxwellian one. This gives us independent evidence that the asteroid belt is a system of interacting bodies with a well-advanced collisional evolution. Meanwhile Morrison (1977; see the chapter by Morrison and Lebofsky) presents new evidence on the direct rotation of the largest asteroids. The simplest explanation of this fact can be the assumption that the largest bodies have not been involved in the collisional evolution. It is easy to estimate (Safronov 1969) that from the collision of two bodies the larger one may get a retrograde rotation only if the mass of the smaller body reaches several percent of its mass. But at the impact velocities of $\sim 5 \text{ km sec}^{-1}$ the smaller body should completely destroy the larger one even if it has a mass of one half percent of that of the larger body, i.e. several times less than is needed for the origin of retrograde rotation. From this consideration it follows that bodies with retrograde rotation are the fragments of larger bodies disintegrated by collision and that the bodies which did not undergo catastrophic collisions should have a direct rotation.

(d) Chemical composition of asteroids. As is discussed in various other chapters, the asteroids are classified in several compositional types; after the most abundant C-type, the next is the S-type (silicates). The S/C ratio drops monotonously with the distance R from the sun (an exponential scale length is about 0.4 AU; Zellner 1978), continuing smoothly the change in chemical composition of the terrestrial planets with R. This demonstrates that, in spite of the extensive fragmentation of asteroids, there was no complete mixing of bodies in the asteroid belt. This evidence appears to be the most serious argument against the hypothesis of the origin of asteroids from a single destroyed planet of any given mass, or against their origin due to the fragmentation of two colliding bodies.

(e) Relation of asteroids to other small bodies of the solar system. The interrelation of asteroids and meteorites is evident; it is generally accepted that asteroids are the main source of meteorites (Chapman 1977; Wetherill

1977; see the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). But a direct relationship of certain meteorite types with definite asteroid types is not yet recognized. There may be a relation between asteroids and Trojans (Gehrels 1977; Yoder 1979), and between asteroids and some irregular satellites (see the chapter by Carusi and Valsecchi).

There exists also a relation with comets, but it is less noticeable. On the one hand, a fraction of long-period comets is captured by Jupiter's gravitational field and transformed into short-period comets. Their surface layers gradually evaporate the volatiles, and the comets become extinct and transform into asteroid-type bodies (Levin 1977). On the other hand, the bodies which have originated in the outer part of the asteroid belt and have contained a large amount of volatiles were ejected from these locations by Jupiter and they are partially found in orbits of short-period comets. These bodies have lost the volatiles from the surface but conserved them in the interiors; we may consider them as potential comets. Such considerations have led Genkin (1978) to a hypothesis on the origin of the short-period comets from the comet-like asteroids, whose outer protecting layers are damaged by the impact with small bodies (meteorites), while the volatiles from their interiors are liberated. But the quantitative evaluation of the frequency of the flares of such comets has not yet been made. Finally, of the total mass of primary asteroid bodies ejected by Jupiter from the solar system, a small fraction, $\sim 2 \times 10^{-3}$ (Safronov 1972), was retained in Oort's cloud and some of these enter the inner parts of the solar system as long-period comets. However, they comprise only a thousandth of the total number of incoming comets and they therefore are of no practical interest.

We conclude that, in spite of all the peculiarities of the asteroid system, it can be logically explained in the context of our understanding of the broader problem of planet formation. The system has conserved important features ("imprints") of an early stage of planetary accumulation. Its detailed study will give us valuable information on the origin of planets.

Acknowledgments. I am indebted to R. Greenberg and S. Weidenschilling for a helpful discussion and criticism of this chapter.

REFERENCES

Alfvén, H. 1964. On the origin of the asteroids. Icarus 3: 52-56.

- Alfvén, H. 1969. Asteroidal jet streams. Astrophys. Space Sci. 4: 84-102.
- Alfvén, H., and Arrhenius, G. 1970. Structure and evolutionary history of the solar system. J. Astrophys. Space Sci. 8: 338-421.
- Arnold, J. R. 1969. Asteroid families and "jet streams". Astron. J. 74: 1235-1242.
- Bandermann, L. W. 1972. Effects of erosion and fragmentation on the mass distribution of colliding particles. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 160: 321-338.
- Brahic, A. 1977. Systems of colliding bodies in a gravitational field. I. Numerical simulation of the standard model. Astron. Astrophys. 54: 895-907.

- Cameron, A. G. W. 1978. Physics of the primitive solar nebula and of giant gaseous protoplanets. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 453-487.
- Chapman, R. 1977. The evolution of asteroids as meteorite parent bodies. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 265-275.
- Coradini, A.; Magni, G.; and Federico, C. 1977. Grains accretion processes in a protoplanetary nebula. II. Accretion time and mass limit. Astrophys. Space Sci., 48: 29-87.
- Degewij, J. 1978. Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. Ph.D. dissertation, Leiden University.
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1969. Collisional model of asteroids and their debris. J. Geophys. Res. 75: 3468-3493.
- Dohnanyi, J. S. 1972. Interplanetary objects in review: Statistics of their masses and dynamics. *Icarus* 17: 1-48.
- Gehrels, T. 1977. Some interrelations of asteroids, Trojans and satellites. In *Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites,* ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 323-325.
- Genkin, I. L. 1978. A new hypothesis on the origin of short period comets. Astron. Zirk. Acad. Sci. USSR 1002: 4-5 (in Russian).
- Genkin, I. L., and Safronov, V. S. 1975. The instability of the rotating gravitating systems with radial perturbations. Astron. Zhurn. 52: 306-315 (in Russian).
- Goldreich, P., and Ward, W. R. 1973. The formation of planetesimals. Astrophys. J. 183: 1051-1061.
- Greenberg, R.; Davis, D.; Hartmann, W. K.; and Chapman, C. R. 1977. Size distribution of particles in planetary rings. *Icarus* 30: 769-779.
- Harris, A. W., and Burns, J. A. 1978. Asteroid rotation. I. Tabulation and analysis of data. *Icarus* (in press).
- Hellyer, B. 1970. The fragmentation of the asteroids. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 148: 389-390.
- Ip, W.-H. 1978a. A note on the problem of jet stream formation. Astrophys. Space Sci. 55: 267-269.
- Ip, W.-H. 1978b. Model consideration of the bombardment event of the asteroidal belt by the planetesimals scattered from the Jupiter zone. *Icarus* 34: 117-127.
- Kuiper, G. P. 1950. The origin of the asteroids. Astron. J. 55: 164.
- Kuiper, G. P. 1953. Note on the origin of the asteroids. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. 39: 1159-1161.
- Lecar, M., and Franklin, F. A. 1973. On the original distribution of the asteroids. I. *Icarus* 20: 422-436.
- Lecar, M., and Franklin, F. A. 1974. On the original distribution of the asteroids. In *The Stability of the Solar System and of Small Stellar Systems*, ed. Y. Kozai (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 37-55.
- Levin, B. J. 1977. Relationship between meteorites, asteroids and comets. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 307-312.
- Marcus, A. H. 1969. Speculations on mass loss by meteoroid impact and formation of the planets. *Icarus* 11: 76.
- Morrison, D. 1977. Asteroid sizes and albedos. Icarus 31: 185-220.
- Napier, W. M., and Dodd, R. J. 1973. The missing planet. Nature 242: 250-251.
- Napier, W. M., and Dodd, R. J. 1974. On the origin of the asteroids. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 166: 466-489.
- Öpik, E. J. 1961. The survival of stray bodies in the solar system. Contrib. Armagh. Obs. 34: 185.
- Öpik, E. J. 1977. Origin of asteroids and the missing planet. *Irish Astron. J.* 13: 22-39. Ovenden, M. W. 1972. Bode's law and the missing planet. *Nature* 239: 508-509.
- Poincaré, H. 1911. Leçons sur les hypothèses cosmogonique. Paris.
- Pechernikova, G. V.; Safronov, V. S.; and Zviagina, E. V. 1976. Mass distribution of protoplanetary bodies. II. Numerical solution of the generalized coagulation equation. Astron. Zhurn. 53: 612-619 (in Russian).

- Safronov, V. S. 1969. The evolution of the protoplanetary cloud and the formation of the earth and the planets. (Moscow: Nauka Press), transl. from the Russian, NASA TTF-677, 1972.
- Safronov, V. S. 1972. Ejection of bodies from the solar system in the course of the accumulation of the giant planets and the formation of the cometary cloud. In *The motion, Evolution of Orbits, and Origin of Comets,* eds. G. A. Chebotarev *et al.* (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 329-334.
- Safronov, V. S. 1975. The duration of the process of the formation of the earth and the planets. In *Cosmochemistry of the Moon and Planets*, ed. A. P. Vinogradov, (Russ.) (transl. in English). NASA SP-370, p. 797, 1977.
- Safronov, V. S., and Ruzmaikina, T. V. 1978. On angular momentum transfer and accumulation of solid bodies in the solar nebula. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), p. 545-564.
- Sultanov, G. F. 1953. Theoretical distributions of the orbital elements of the Olbers' hypothetical planet. *Transactions Sternberg Astron. Inst. Moscow*, 88-89 (in Russian).
- Van Flandern, T. C. 1977. A former major planet of the solar system. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 475-481.
- Weidenschilling, S. J. 1977. Aerodynamics of solid bodies in the solar nebula. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 180: 57-70.
- Wetherill, G. W. 1977. Fragmentation of asteroids and delivery to fragments to Earth. In Comets, Asteroids, Meteorites, ed. A. H. Delsemme, (Toledo, Ohio: University of Toledo Press), pp. 283-291.
- Whipple, E. L. 1972. On certain aerodynamic processes for asteroids and comets. From Plasma to Planets, ed. A. Elvius, (New York: Wiley), pp. 211-232.
- Yoder, C. 1979. Notes on the origin of Trojan asteroids. Icarus (special Asteroid issue).
- Zellner, B. H. 1978. Geography of the asteroid belt. Asteroids: An Exploration Assessment, eds. D. Morrison and W. C. Wells, NASA Conf. Publ. 2053, pp. 99-107.
- Zviagina, E. V., and Safronov, V. S. 1971. Mass distribution of protoplanetary bodies. Astron. Zhurn. 48: 1023-1032 (in Russian).
- Zviagina, E. V.; Pechernikova, G. V.; and Safronov, V. S. 1973. Qualitative solution of the coagulation equation of bodies with the account of fragmentation. Astron. *Zhurn.* 50: 1261-1273 (in Russian).

ON THE ORIGIN OF ASTEROIDS

A. G. W. CAMERON Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics

A general scenario is described for the early history of the solar system. The primitive solar nebula is formed from the infall of gas from a collapsing interstellar cloud fragment. It becomes repeatedly unstable against collapse to form giant gaseous protoplanets. In the course of protoplanet evolution the center of the protoplanet enters a thermodynamic regime in which common rocky minerals become liquids; convection brings solids to the central region where a substantial fraction of them rain out to form a protoplanetary core. In the inner solar system protoplanetary envelopes are tidally stripped away, thus injecting into the solar nebula large quantities of chondrules and inclusions. Late in the development of the solar nebula, after most of the gas has disappeared, turbulence dies out and the small solids settle into a thin layer at midplane of the nebula. Gravitational instabilities in this layer form asteroidal and cometary bodies. Some further consequences of this scenario are discussed.

The events accompanying the formation of the solar system appear to have been very complex, and a large number of physical and chemical processes must be examined in connection with them. Any theory of the origin of the solar system attempts to assemble physical and chemical processes into a scenario with the hope that a logical chain of cause and effect relationships is thereby established, and also the hope that the assemblage of processes does not introduce mutual inconsistencies. The process is actually an iterative one,

ORIGINS

since the establishment of the scenario raises questions about processes that have been inadequately examined, and in turn the examination of those processes introduces changes.

The formation of the asteroids was but one of many complex events that occurred early in the history of the solar system. The problem of the early history of these small bodies has played practically no role in my thinking about the origin of the solar system. Nevertheless it appears to accommodate their formation in a natural way.

In this chapter I will present the scenario as I currently envisage it. The relevant processes have all been described elsewhere (see e.g. Cameron 1978b). It must be emphasized that the scenario is in a process of constant evolution, and therefore the question of the degree of its accuracy seems to me to be less important than its role in suggesting important problems for future investigation.

I. CHARACTERISTICS OF THE PRIMITIVE SOLAR NEBULA

Star formation commences with the collapse of an interstellar cloud. The conditions required for self-gravity within such a cloud to predominate over pressure forces and bring about the collapse are such that hundreds to thousands of solar masses of interstellar material must be involved. Hence the cloud must fragment extensively, and many stars will be formed as result of a single cloud collapse. At any one time in the galaxy, most interstellar clouds are not in the process of collapse, and hence the collapse process is the exception rather than the rule. There are probably a number of different processes that can lead an interstellar cloud to the threshold for collapse. Most of them are probably fairly violent in a hydrodynamic sense and lead to the rapid compression of the cloud material until self-gravity becomes dominant.

The presence of radioactive 26 Al in the early solar system, with a half life of less than one million years (Lee *et al.* 1976), suggests strongly that a supernova explosion occurred close to the solar nebular at the time of its formation. Cameron and Truran (1977) suggested that the relationship of the supernova to the formation of the solar system was causal rather than accidental. This triggering supernova would have previously existed as a highly luminous O or B star, emitting a prodigious flood of ultraviolet radiation that would strongly ionize and heat the intercloud regions of the interstellar medium, thereby subjecting nearby interstellar clouds to a preliminary degree of compression. When the supernova went off, the gaseous ejecta from the event would sweep past and around these interstellar clouds, subjecting them to an even larger external pressure, and triggering the collapse of those that were situated within ten or twenty parsecs of the explosion.

During the collapse phase of an interstellar cloud, progressive fragmentation is expected to occur as the density rises, and the internal

temperature of the collapsing gas is expected to become very low as the result of the increased efficiency of cooling. We focus our attention on one of the ultimate fragments of this cloud, as the material rains down toward a gravitating center which is about to become the primitive solar nebula. A fragment within the gas will have much angular momentum, some inherited from the initial angular velocity of the cloud, but more of it resulting from the large turbulent shearing motions which the cloud should obtain as a result of its violent compression (Cameron 1973). Because of this angular momentum, the gas cannot fall directly in to form a star, but must spread out to form a disk having typically a radius of some tens to hundreds of astronomical units. Rather large hydrodynamic flows will be required to assimilate the chaotic infalling gaseous elements into a smooth disk structure. Even when such a disk structure is achieved, it must be expected that large hydrodynamic flows will continue due to meridional circulation currents (Cameron and Pine 1973; Cameron 1978a). The Reynolds number is very high in such a large disk structure, and therefore it is expected that at least the inner several tens of astronomical units of the disk will be vigorously turbulent as a result of these stirring motions.

The basic theory for the evolution of a viscous disk has been published by Lynden-Bell and Pringle (1974). I have applied this theory to the evolution of the primitive solar nebula (Cameron 1978a), taking the turbulent viscosity about as high as could conceivably be physically realizable. The following summarizes these calculations. During the whole course of the evolution, mass flows inward near the center of the disk to form the sun, and the outer edge of the disk is in the process of continual expansion as mass flows outwards at large distances to help transport energy and angular momentum. It was expected that after a reasonable period of time, on the order of 10⁵ yr, the infall of gas from the collapsing interstellar cloud fragment would slacken and mass outflow due to turbulent heating of the coronal region surrounding the disk would begin to predominate. Under these circumstances the outer radius of the primitive solar nebula would continually shrink and the surface density would progressively decrease. The amount of mass in the primitive solar nebula out to the orbit of Neptune was at maximum about 10% of the solar mass, but much more mass lay at larger distances, up to a solar mass of material or more.

The most important lesson learned from these calculations was not the general history of the disk behavior just described, but rather the finding that the disk should have become repeatedly unstable against the formation of large axisymmetric ring instabilities, starting very early in the history of the disk when there was still relatively little matter near the center. Previously Black and Bodenheimer (1976) had found that such a ring instability probably exists in the infalling material right at the center of the primitive solar nebula. Thus the presence of ring-like, or perhaps bar-like, instabilities is expected to be a common situation within the primitive solar nebula. Some

ORIGINS

three-dimensional hydrodynamic studies of the breakup of these rings upon their gravitational contraction have been carried out, indicating that a breakup into two or three pieces should be commonplace (Tohline 1977; Cook 1977; Norman and Wilson 1978). Such pieces are in mutual unstable orbits, and they will be perturbed into collisions with one another, or in some cases into fairly highly eccentric orbits which may avoid collisions for a period of time. These studies have usually involved more angular momentum than the scenario in Cameron (1978a) but the results can be carried over to the smaller angular momentum case. I have called these pieces and their merged collision products "giant gaseous protoplanets;" their evolution is discussed below. However, it is useful to remark at this point that the initial radius of a giant gaseous protoplanet may be in excess of one astronomical unit, and such large sizes can exist in the inner solar system only because there is relatively little matter there at the time of the formation of the protoplanet, and consequently a large amount of space is available.

The presence of giant gaseous protoplanets in the primitive solar nebula has a profound effect on the evolution of the nebula. Consider first the pair of protoplanets that may be formed out of the initial central ring instability accompanying the collapse process. The rotation of these two protoplanets around their center of mass acts like a bar raising very large tidal perturbations in the surrounding gas of the primitive solar nebula. If there is dissipation and a phase lag in the tidal response of the surrounding gas, then there is an efficient transfer of angular momentum from the orbital motion of the protoplanets into the orbital motion of the surrounding gas, and the protoplanets will rapidly spiral together. Similarly, a protoplanet revolving around the forming sun in the primitive solar nebula will raise tides in the gas which are both internal and external to it. This will result in transfer of orbital angular momentum, first from the inner gas to the motion of the protoplanet, and then from the motion of the protoplanet to the orbital motion of the external gas. Studies by Lin and Pringle (1976), Papaloizou and Pringle (1977), and Lin and Papaloizou (1979) indicate that angular momentum transfer by these tidal interactions is much more efficient than that due to turbulent viscosity in the gas reasonably near the protoplanets. Thus the presence of protoplanets in the primitive solar nebula should have a profound effect upon the evolution of the nebula.

At present there does not exist a good evolutionary model sequence for the primitive solar nebula. If I were to attempt to repeat my previous evolutionary calculations (Cameron 1978a) today, I would make two major modifications. On the one hand, I would reduce the efficiency of the assumed turbulence by about an order of magnitude or so in the assumed value of the turbulent viscosity, since that originally taken was highly optimistic. This effect would reduce the efficiency of the angular momentum transport process, so that the surface density of the disk would tend to build up to a value approximately ten times as high as in the original calculations, in order
A. G. W. CAMERON

that the rate of inflow of material to the center of the disk could re-establish its original relationship to the time scale of infall of material from the interstellar cloud fragment. On the other hand, the greater efficiency of angular momentum transport that accompanies the presence of giant gaseous protoplanets in the primitive solar nebula counteracts the above effect, reducing the surface density of the disk. Since these effects operate in opposite directions, it is not clear what the net effect would be relative to the calculations of Cameron (1978a), and this indicates the necessity for a proper understanding of the evolutionary behavior of giant gaseous protoplanets.

II. EVOLUTION OF GIANT GASEOUS PROTOPLANETS

So far, detailed evolutionary studies have been made of giant gaseous protoplanets only under the assumption that they behave like stars and radiate their released heat into a vacuum (DeCampli and Cameron 1979). In the calculations of Cameron (1978a) the amounts of gas which became unstable in the form of a ring were approximately equal to the mass of Jupiter, so that one Jupiter mass has been taken as a nominal reference mass, and the actual masses of interest for giant gaseous protoplanets are probably within a factor of a few of this amount. Masses on the order of that of Jupiter were found to go through their pre-collapse evolutionary phases in about 10⁵ yr, plus or minus a factor of a few depending upon uncertainties in the interior opacity. Hydrodynamic collapse occurs when the temperature near the center of the protoplanet becomes high enough (~ 2700 K) for appreciable amounts of hydrogen molecules to be dissociated into hydrogen atoms, which is an energy-absorbing process for which the only available energy source is the gravitational potential energy that the star releases during a collapse process.

An event which was probably of major importance for the inner solar system was the tidal stripping of the envelopes from giant gaseous protoplanets. There is an inner Lagrangian point between the protoplanet on the one hand and the forming sun and the solar nebula on the other hand, which separates the regions in which these respective bodies have gravitational control over the gas. As dissipation causes gas to move inwards to be accumulated onto the growing sun, the gravitational bonds between the protoplanet and the protosun strengthen, causing the protoplanet to spiral slowly inward. As this happens, the distance from the protoplanet to the inner Lagrangian point gradually decreases. It is expected that if the inner Lagrangian point passes inside the surface of the protoplanet, the surface layer of gas will be stripped away, allowing the lower layers to expand and to be stripped away, and so on until the entire envelope has been stripped. It appears that this process occurs for protoplanets in the inner solar system but not in the outer solar system. This stripping process may be of great significance in connection with the the formation of asteroids.



Fig. 1. Thermodynamic diagram showing regions of dissociation of hydrogen molecules, the phases of iron, and the evolutionary tracks followed by the centers of giant gaseous protoplanets of various mass.

It is important that the calculations of the evolution of giant gaseous protoplanets should be improved, since they are not surrounded by a vacuum but by a region of gas and radiation which represents the fluid continuation of the protoplanet envelope into the surrounding primitive solar nebula. I have recently carried out a study (Cameron 1979) which suggests that there is a discontinuity in the thermodynamic conditions between the primitive solar nebula and the protoplanet. Nevertheless, because of the change in the boundary conditions, the detailed studies of evolution by DeCampli and Cameron must be considered to give very uncertain results with respect to the structure of the surface and the evolutionary time scale, but the results of the calculations bearing on the deep interior of the protoplanets should be considerably more trustworthy, since these conditions depend primarily upon energy considerations as expressed in the virial theorem.

The motions in a thermodynamic diagram of the central points in protoplanets of a variety of masses are shown in Fig. 1. This figure is a phase diagram. The solid line shows the points at which molecular hydrogen is 10 % dissociated into atomic hydrogen; the hydrodynamic collapse of a protoplanet begins when the central conditions reach approximately that line. The dashed lines show the positions in the diagram in which iron is gaseous or condensed, and where the condensed phase is either solid or liquid. The dash-dot lines show the evolution of the centers of four protoplanets up to the solid line, with the collapse of two of them being followed thereafter. It may be seen that the tracks for the protoplanets of approximately one Jupiter mass or less pass through the region in which iron is condensed and in the liquid phase. The phase diagram for common high-temperature minerals would look somewhat similar, except that the liquid phase would be present

in the thermodynamic diagram in the region extending down to the evolutionary tracks for protoplanets of two Jupiter masses or perhaps somewhat more.

The primitive solar nebula is expected to have condensed solids in it right from the beginning. The energy released by the gravitational collapse does not allow the temperature of the gas in the nebula to be raised high enough to cause complete evaporation of the most refractory constituents of the interstellar grains that enter the solar nebula with the infalling gas, except very close to the axis of the nebula. The modeling which I carried out (Cameron 1978a) indicates that such complete grain evaporation should not take place outside of approximately the orbit of Mercury. This means that the initial condensed constituent of a giant gaseous protoplanet should be in the form of fine grains, with typical grain sizes in the submicron region. The evolutionary calculations of DeCampli and Cameron showed that the giant gaseous protoplanets were most likely convective, so that when thermodynamic conditions arise at the center of the protoplanet whereby iron and common minerals will melt in the small grains carried with the gas, then convection will bring grains into the melting region from throughout the entire volume of the protoplanet.

As long as the grains are solid, there is no assurance that they will stick together upon collision. However, even if such sticking does take place fairly readily, then an optimistic view of the size distribution of the grains when they first enter the protoplanet extends from very small sizes up to the millimeter to centimeter size. However, molten grains should readily coalesce upon collision. Therefore, we are interested in the degree to which molten grains will grow in size by collision in the liquid region near the center of the protoplanet, and subsequently rain out into the deeper interior.

Collisions are brought about as a result of two effects. Very small grains are effectively suspended within the gas, so that they move with the gas as it is subject to turbulent motions arising from the interior convection. It is a characteristic of turbulence that the fluid is sheared, so that any grain suspended in the fluid with respect to the motion of its center will be subject to a fluid flow past its edges. This flow will transport other grains toward glancing collisions with the first one, which will lead to amalgamation if the grains are fluid. Larger grains fall through the fluid with terminal velocities which are proportional to their radii, and hence the larger grains will overtake and amalgamate with the grains of somewhat smaller size. There are a number of complications which modify the effective cross-sectional area of the grains for collision and in some cases lead to the breakup of very large grains. These have been discussed for iron droplets coalescing and falling out within a protoplanet by Slattery (1978). The calculations have been extended to liquid droplets with parameters typical of common minerals in unpublished work of Slattery, DeCampli, and Cameron. A typical result of these calculations is shown in Fig. 2, starting with a flat distribution of droplet sizes



Fig. 2. The rate of change of droplet size for nominal mineral parameters near the center of a giant gaseous protoplanet, as a function of time.

extending from 10^{-4} to 10^{-2} cm. It may be seen that this flat distribution very rapidly steepens into a peaked distribution, with the elimination of particles of very small size due to collisions brought about by shear. The position of the peak in the distribution gradually shifts toward larger sizes, until when the mean radius is ~ 0.5 mm, a bifurcation takes place in which a part of the material very rapidly grows into quite large droplets which fall rapidly through the fluid toward the center of the protoplanet. It should be noted that the time required for this growth to the point of rapid rainout is only about ten years, which is much shorter than the time for convective mixing to circulate solid grains through the central portion of the protoplanet. It is therefore evident that a substantial fraction of the solid grains initially present in the protoplanet can be expected to become part of liquid droplets and to rain out to form a core at the center of the protoplanet on a relatively short time scale.

The fairly high value of the opacity in the interior of the protoplanet which is responsible for the presence of convection is largely due to the suspended grains within the gas. When the smaller grains are eliminated through incorporation in larger liquid droplets, the opacity falls by a fairly significant factor, and convection will cease in the protoplanet when the opacity throughout has fallen by a moderate factor. The initial condensed solid constituent of one Jupiter mass of solar material is approximately equal to one Earth mass, and therefore it is expected that a significant fraction of one Earth mass of material will rain out to form a protoplanetary core.

It is evident that the evolutionary calculations shown in Fig. 1 cannot be trusted past the point where the central conditions pass through the liquid thermodynamic region. When this occurs, on a very rapid time scale, a condensed liquid core will form at the center of the protoplanet and convection will cease. The formation of the core will release a great deal of energy, and it is not even clear whether a liquid thermodynamic region within the protoplanet will remain after this structural readjustment has taken place.

When stripping occurs for one of the inner protoplanets, the bulk of the envelope will be removed from about any liquid core which has formed. The

stripping takes place quite rapidly, with the material flowing across the inner Lagrangian point at about the local speed of sound. Consequently, quite large droplets which may still be falling through the gas in the envelope may well be stripped off with the envelope, and will enter the primitive solar nebula. I suggest that this is a major source of meteoritic chondrules and inclusions.

III. FORMATION OF CHONDRULES AND INCLUSIONS

Chondrules and inclusions make up a substantial fraction of the mass of most meteorites, and if asteroids are the source of the meteorites, then we may infer that chondrules and inclusions probably make up a substantial fraction of the mass of the asteroids. This requires that very efficient chondrule and inclusion factories were operating early in solar system history. It appears that most if not all chondrules were at one time at least partially molten, and at least a large number of the inclusions are composed of very refractory minerals and represent the condensation products of a cooling gas of solar composition.

It is difficult if not impossible to find suitable conditions in the primitive solar nebula for the formation of chondrules and inclusions in large numbers. Collisions between small solid objects space may produce molten droplets if the collision velocity is several kilometers per second. However, for such a collision to take place in the presence of the gas of the primitive solar nebula, at least one of the objects must be traveling several kilometers per second through the gas, and it would not travel very far at this velocity before gas drag effects slowed it down. At one time (Cameron 1973) I suggested that chondrules might be formed by collisions of this sort as the result of gas acceleration of small particles in the centimeter size range in which the solid bodies cross from one major turbulent eddy into another and can therefore have very energetic collisions with solid bodies being carried by the gas in the other eddy. However, if the characteristic turbulent velocities of the largest eddies are only a relatively small fraction of the local speed of sound, as I now believe, then this process would be very improbable and could not be regarded as efficient. Once one has formed bodies in the asteroidal-size range, then such bodies can move quite rapidly through the gas with negligible drag deceleration, and collisions of small bodies with the surface regolith may result in some chondrule production. However, it is difficult to believe that meteorites could have a high prevalance of chondrules and also come from asteroids if the asteroids were first required to exist before the chondrules could be produced. Energetic collisions between asteroidal-sized bodies would be highly disruptive to these bodies, and many liquid droplets would be produced, but most of the energy of the collision would not be expended in this way. Therefore, while there may be a certain amount of chondrule production by these processes, it seems unlikely that they can represent the principal chondrule factories which are required.

ORIGINS

In the present scenario large amounts of condensed matter form into liquid droplets in a natural manner in the interior of protoplanets. In principle such liquid droplets can be ejected into the primitive solar nebula upon the tidal stripping of a protoplanet envelope. However, there are some significant questions relating to this stripping process. When a central protoplanetary core of liquid material is formed, the entropy of the surrounding gas may be raised sufficiently so that solids sublime directly from the solid to the gas phase. In such a protoplanet, only those chondrules could be ejected which had been swept up by the convective motions earlier in the evolution of the protoplanet, and had not had time to fall out prior to the stripping. Such chondrules would be very small. On the other hand, in such a model, solids will keep settling through the gas until they reach the point where complete evaporation will take place. This can lead to large local enrichments of the hydrogen gas with the evaporation products of common high-temperature minerals. This may lead to a large increase in the oxygen-to-hydrogen ratio and it is possible that the oxygen brought into these regions is isotopically anomalous, being enriched in ¹⁶O with which the minerals were originally formed in the supernova environment. Upon envelope stripping, these regions will be subject to adiabatic expansion, whereupon solids will condense from the cooling gas and will typically form a layered structure with a succession of lower temperature condensation products. These are the candidates to become the inclusions in the meteorites.

It is thus possible but not certain that the optimum conditions for production of large numbers of chondrules are different from those which will give a large yield of inclusions. The chondrules and inclusions may come from the stripping of protoplanets which have reached different stages in their evolution. Since the number of protoplanets was probably significantly larger than the number of planets in the solar system today, some of the complications discussed above may not be implausable.

It seems quite possible that from each stripped protoplanet several percent of one Earth mass of condensed material may be formed in this way into chondrules and inclusions released into the primitive solar nebula. This is a considerably larger yield of material than seems plausible by other mechanisms, but it still represents an efficiency of a few percent for conversion of the protoplanetary condensed mass into these small objects. The production of chondrules and inclusions would occur in the inner solar system and these objects would be carried elsewhere in the primitive solar nebula only as the result of diffusion due to the turbulent motions of the gas. Since, in the inner solar system, the gas should have a mean inward drift, the diffusion of chondrules and inclusions upstream in this drift was probably not very efficient. Still, only a very small fraction of the produced material suffices for production of the asteroids.

A. G. W. CAMERON

IV. FORMATION OF ASTEROIDS

The general mechanism which was probably responsible for the formation of the asteroids was the gravitational instability in a thin layer of orbiting solid particles in the general manner described by Safronov (1972; see his chapter) and Goldreich and Ward (1973). In this mechanism, solid materials settled gently through the gas to form a thin disk at the midplane of the primitive solar nebula, and when the surface density of this thin disk of material was great enough, it became gravitationally unstable and local patches of material contracted to form larger bodies. The general expectation for the size of bodies formed in this way is the size characteristic of asteroids and comets, a few kilometers in radius. However, it should be noted that in order for this mechanism to work, turbulence must have had a chance to die out in the primitive solar nebula, since for small particles turbulent gas motions can very easily stir up the distribution of particles and transport them to high levels above the central plane of the solar nebula.

The formation of asteroids is thus tied to the decay of turbulence in the nebula. Let us examine the major causes of turbulence and ask when these will disappear.

One major cause is the infall of material from the collapsing interstellar cloud fragment. In general, the local angular momentum brought in by any parcel of infalling gas will differ from that locally present in the nebula at the point of impact. Hence the gas in the nebula must be continually sorting itself out so that a smooth distribution, monotonically increasing with radius, is continually being re-established within the disk. This process will cease only when the gas inflow ceases. As discussed by Cameron (1978*a*), there probably arises a time in the evolution of the primitive solar nebula, after about 10^5 years or so, in which the heating of the upper layers of the atmosphere above the disk of the nebula becomes sufficiently great to establish a hydrodynamic expansion, thus terminating the inflow of material. However, this heating is itself a product of vigorous turbulence in the underlying nebula, so the major effect of this process in helping to terminate turbulence is to get rid of excess gas in the primitive solar nebula.

Another major source of turbulence is probably the tendency toward meridional circulation within the primitive solar nebula. This process arises because it is not possible to have surfaces of constant pressure, density, and temperature coincide with surfaces of constant effective potential in a highly flattened rotating system. Thermal imbalances arise which give rise to the meridional circulation currents. These currents can become particularly vigorous for fat disks such as the primitive solar nebula (Cameron 1978*a*). Because the large-scale flows occur in a system with a very large Reynolds number, they should give rise to fully developed turbulence in the gas. However, the thermal imbalances which provide the driving forces for the meridional circulation depend upon the luminous flux of energy being

ORIGINS

radiated from the interior of the disk. The effectiveness of this thermal driving term should therefore diminish as the opacity of the gas decreases, which will occur as the surface density of the gas diminishes with time. Gas is lost from the primitive solar nebula as the result both of mass outflow due to hydrodynamic expansion of the upper atmosphere and mass inflow toward the center to add material onto the growing primitive sun. According to this criterion, turbulence will only die out when the surface density in the disk has decreased to a small remnant of its maximum value.

A third major cause of turbulence is the tidal interactions of giant gaseous protoplanets with the primitive solar nebula. This gives rise to a fairly large mass redistribution and hence to large-scale fluid flows which will stir up turbulence. It is clear that this effect will be greatly diminished when tidal stripping of protoplanetary envelopes takes place in the inner solar system. This reduces the mass of the protoplanetary bodies present in the gas by some two orders of magnitude, thereby greatly localizing the effects of tidally-induced turbulence. This means that the formation of the asteroids is unlikely to take place until after protoplanet envelope stripping, so that chondrules and inclusions will be present in the primitive solar nebula. In the outer solar system, the giant planets are at present greatly depleted in hydrogen and helium relative to solar composition. This depletion probably took place as the result of mass loss in planetary winds arising from the expansion of the upper layers of the planetary atmospheres, possibly after the collapse phase of protoplanetary evolution, but this process has not yet been examined in detail. However, it is likely that the mass loss from the giant gaseous protoplanets in the outer solar system was substantial and that therefore a very significant diminution in the tidal forcing function for outer solar nebula turbulence did occur.

These various considerations suggest that the stage was not set for the formation of asteroids until quite late in the evolution of the primitive solar nebula. At that time the scenario suggests that the primitive sun had grown to essentially its full mass, the primitive solar nebula had lost most of its mass, and the inner solar system contained stripped protoplanetary cores. The gas in the inner solar nebula contained chondrules and inclusions ejected from the stripping of giant gaseous protoplanets, as well as large amounts of dust in the form of interstellar grains from which the volatiles had been lost, but which may never have been in the interiors of giant gaseous protoplanets. These grains were intrinsically in the submicron size range, but they may have been clumped together into fluffy accumulates in the millimeter to centimeter size range.

When this material was finally able to settle through gas that has become quiescent to form a thin disk of orbiting solid particles, it is evident that the larger particles would be concentrated there, since they have the largest terminal velocities of descent through the gas. Thus, at the time that the surface density of solids in the thin disk becomes high enough or the thickness small enough for gravitational instability to occur, the chondrules and inclusions and larger clumps of interstellar grains will have settled there. When the instability occurs, the resulting asteroidal bodies should have basically a meteoritic composition. It is not clear whether the gravitational instabilities will be confined to a relatively brief interval of time, consuming most of the available material, or whether they will be stretched out over a considerably longer period of time, and can take place repeatedly in the same region of space. The finer unconsolidated dust will take a considerably longer period to settle through the gas, but eventually it can be expected to accumulate on the surfaces of the asteroidal bodies, forming a thick regolith layer there. This may be the source of the Type I carbonaceous chondrites.

Early collisions among the asteroidal bodies should be accumulative rather than disruptive. This is because neighboring bodies will have been formed in very similar orbits, so that the initial collisions that take place will be very gentle ones. This is probably the way in which the larger asteroids managed to accumulate (see Hartmann's chapter). Later, the random velocity components of the orbital motions of the asteroidal bodies build up, and collisions become destructive. A particular mechanism that can cause this is suggested in the following section.

In the outer solar system, the chondrules and inclusions are not expected to occur, but fine dust should be there in abundance, still containing icy constituents in the outer part of the primitive solar nebula. There may be a reduced efficiency for the formation of asteroidal-sized bodies in the region of the giant planets, but nevertheless I would expect that a significant production of these should occur. Most of these will have been eliminated during the course of time by planetary perturbations. The outer asteroid Chiron is probably a remnant of this class of bodies. In the outer solar nebula, including the region beyond Neptune, the asteroidal-sized bodies which are formed out of the settling icy dust are essentially cometary in composition and should be formed in large numbers. In fact, beyond the region of the outer giant gaseous protoplanets, it is not clear that the primitive solar nebula should have been turbulent, and the formation of these cometary bodies may have occurred at a much earlier stage in the evolution of the nebula than did the formation of the asteroidal bodies. Cameron (1978a) has suggested a mechanism involving a relatively rapid mass loss from the nebula by means of which the outer cometary bodies would have their orbits altered so that they would be ejected into the region of the Oort cloud. The subsequent evolution of the asteroidal bodies must have depended critically upon the availability of heat sources in their interiors. One obvious candidate for this heat source is the radionuclide ²⁶ Al. All of the events described here should take place in a time short compared to a half life of this nucleus. Therefore its efficiency as an asteroidal heat source depends upon the general average level of mixture of products of the triggering supernova throughout solar nebula materials. Because there may be significant delays in mixing the products of the

ORIGINS

supernova explosion into the gas that falls into the solar nebula, it is possible that the asteroids, being late-forming objects, may have higher concentrations of 26 Al than do the principal planetary bodies. If this concentration is comparable to that in some Allende inclusions, it is highly probable that this radionuclide would be an effective heat source which could melt the interiors of at least the larger asteroids.

Another potential heat source is associated with the magnetic field transported outward in the early solar wind which existed after the disappearance of the primitive solar nebula. In particular the fluctuations in this field should induce heating in asteroidal interiors via eddy currents (Sonett 1969; see the chapter by Sonett and Reynolds).

As a result of heating the asteroidal interiors, a complex set of mineralogical changes will take place which I will not attempt to describe in detail. Accompanying this there will be an escape of the more volatile substances from the interior of the asteroid through pores and cracks. Some of these substances may recondense near the surface where conditions are cooler. This is probably the way in which boron and mercury have become enriched in carbonaceous chondrites of Type I, with a strong spatial variation in the concentrations of these two elements.

These asteroidal bodies should be formed throughout the inner solar system, not just in the asteroid belt. They will play a very important role in the formation of the terrestrial planets. The liquid cores which are formed at the center of protoplanets, and from which the surrounding envelopes are removed, probably constitute the bulk of the present terrestrial planets, but they do not have a complement of the more volatile elements and minerals. On the other hand, the asteroidal bodies are formed at lower temperatures, and the volatile constituents are present in them, at least initially. The asteroidal bodies will be swept up by the planets in the inner solar system, and the planets will acquire their volatiles in this way. From a geochemical point of view, it may be estimated that ~ 20% of the earth is acquired in this way, since this amount of meteoritic material is sufficient to bring in the observed amounts of more volatile materials.

V. EXCESS PLANETARY CORES

In the scenario described above the number of axisymmetric ring instabilities which occur in the region of the inner solar system may be comparable to the number of planets, which means that the number of protoplanets formed after the rings break up will be two to three times as great as the number of inner planets. Mutual collisions among them will reduce the number fairly promptly, but it is still likely that there will be an excess of protoplanetary cores following protoplanetary envelope stripping late in the development of the solar nebula. The angular momentum of the earth-moon system corresponds to the angular momentum contained in the tangential collision of a Mars-sized object with the protoearth. Cameron and Ward (1976) and Ward and Cameron (1978) have discussed how such a collision can lead to a large amount of vaporized rock, which condenses to form an orbiting disk of material about the protoearth, which in turn spreads out beyond the Roche limit and collects to form the moon. This is not part of the present story and I will not discuss it further, but it probably accounts for one of the excess protoplanetary cores.

There is a considerably larger cross-sectional area for a protoplanetary core to pass within the Roche limit of a forming planet like the protoearth than to make a direct collision. This may under some circumstances result in the breakup of the protoplanetary core into a very large number of pieces, each just a few kilometers in radius. Since the protoplanetary cores are formed liquid, they will have differentiated into an iron core plus a rocky mantle, with the liquid rocky mantle subject to convection which will keep its elemental composition fairly well homogenized. If any of these fragments were to survive to the present day in the inner solar system, they will be considered asteroidal bodies with an apparently differentiated composition. I point this out as a possibility that may have happened, but which need not have happened, in case meteoriticists should find this type of asteroidal body required to explain what they see.

Other protoplanetary cores may be perturbed in their orbits to the extent that they will pass close to Jupiter. Under such circumstances, Jupiter will take control over the changes in their orbital elements, and the protoplanetary cores are likely to collide with Jupiter or be ejected from the solar system (see the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill). In the meantime, bodies of such large mass passing through the region of the asteroid belt will produce severe perturbations among the asteroidal bodies there, pumping up their orbital eccentricities and inclinations. For some years it has seemed very strange that one of the largest asteroids, Pallas, should have a very high inclination orbit (Whipple *et al.* 1972), which it is likely to obtain only as the result of a perturbation from a considerably larger body. An excess protoplanetary core must be considered a leading candidate to have done that.

Acknowledgment. This research has been supported in part by a grant from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

- Black, D. C., and Bodenheimer, P. 1976. Evolution of rotating interstellar clouds. II. The collapse of protostars of 1, 2, and 5 M_☉. Astrophys. J. 206: 138-149.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1973. Accumulation processes in the primitive solar nebula. *Icarus* 18: 407-450.

ORIGINS

- Cameron, A. G. W. 1978a. Physics of the primitive solar accretion disk. Moon and Planets 18: 5-39.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1978b. Physics of the primitive solar nebula and of giant gaseous protoplanets. In *Protostars and Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (Tucson: University of Arizona Press), pp. 453-487.
- Cameron, A. G. W. 1979. The interaction between giant gaseous protoplanets and the primitive solar nebula. Moon and Planets (in press).
- Cameron, A. G. W., and Pine, M. R. 1973. Numerical models of the primitive solar nebula. *Icarus* 18: 377-406.
- Cameron, A. G. W., and Truran, J. W. 1977. The supernova trigger for formation of the solar system. *Icarus* 30: 447-461.
- Cameron, A. G. W., and Ward, W. R. 1976. Origin of Moon. In Lunar Science VII, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 120-122.
- Cook, T. L. 1977. Three-dimensional dynamics of protostellar evolution. Los Alamos Publ. LA-6841-T.
- DeCampli, W. M., and Cameron, A. G. W. 1979. Structure and evolution of isolated giant gaseous protoplanets. *Icarus* 38: 367-391.
- Goldreich, P., and Ward, W. R. 1973. The formation of planetesimals. Astrophys. J. 183: 1051-1061.
- Lee, T.; Papanastassiou, D. A.; and Wasserburg, G. J. 1976. Demonstration of ²⁶Mg excess in Allende and evidence for ²⁶Al, *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 3: 109-112.
- Lin, D. N. C., and Papaloizou, J. 1979. Tidal torques on accretion disks in binary systems with extreme mass ratios. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 186: 799-812.
- Lin, D. N. C., and Pringle, J. E. 1976. Numerical simulation of mass transfer and accretion disc flow in binary systems. In *Structure and Evolution of Binary Systems*, eds. P. P. Eggleton, S. Mitton and J. A. J. Whelan (Dordrecht: D. Reidel), pp. 237-252.
- Lynden-Bell, D., and Pringle, J. E. 1974. The evolution of viscous discs and the origin of the nebular variables. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 168: 603-637.
- Norman, M. L., and Wilson, J. R. 1978. The fragmentation of isothermal rings and star formation. Astrophys. J. 224: 497-511.
- Papaloizou, J., and Pringle, J. E. 1977. Tidal torques on accretion discs in close binary systems. Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 181: 441-454.
- Safronov, V. S. 1972. Evolution of the Protoplanetary Cloud and Formation of the Earth and Planets, (Moscow: Nauka Press), transl. from the Russian, NASA TT F-677.
- Slattery, W. L. 1978. Protoplanetary core formation by rain-out of iron drops. Moon and Planets 19: 443-456.
- Sonett, C. P. 1969. Fractionation of iron: A cosmogonic sleuthing tool. II. Heating by electrical induction, Comm. Astrophys. Space Phys. 1: 41-48.
- Tohline, J. E. 1977. Rotating protostellar collapse in three space dimensions (abstract). Bull. Amer. Astron. Soc. 9: 566.
- Ward, W. R., and Cameron, A. G. W. 1978. Disk evolution within the Roche limit. In Lunar Science IX, The Lunar and Planet. Inst., pp. 1206-1207.
- Whipple, F. L.; Lecar, M.; and Franklin, F. A. 1972. The strange case of Pallas. In On the Origin of the Solar System, ed. H. Reeves (Paris: CNRS), pp. 312-319.

PART VII

Tabulation

I. THE TUCSON REVISED INDEX OF ASTEROID DATA

B. ZELLNER University of Arizona

In early 1976 a need was felt for a machine-readable compilation of results from the rapidly accumulating physical observations of minor planets. The result is the TRIAD file, maintained at the University of Arizona by a consortium of ten Contributors, and containing all reliable physical parameters for the asteroids. The Contributors select optimized parameters from the available observations, and assign quality codes according to criteria of their own choosing. The file is frequently updated, and is documented by references to the original publications.

The master file is kept at the Lunar and Planetary Laboratory in the form of punched cards as supplied by each Contributor. A magnetic-tape version maintained at the Cyber 175 computer of the University of Arizona is well adapted for large-scale FORTRAN manipulations; it was used for the type classification and bias analysis (see the chapter by Zellner in Part V of this book), and was also used to generate Tables II-VII below. A version maintained on Hewlett-Packard cassette tapes at the Planetary Science Institute in Tucson is better adapted for interactive usage and especially for making two-parameter plots. At this writing, only the historical material in Table VIII has not been reduced to machine-readable form.

The entire substantive content of TRIAD as of June 20, 1979, is listed in the following tables. In some cases data from two or more Contributors are combined into a single table for utility and compactness. Table I lists the Contributors, their areas of responsibility, the number of entries by each, and the locations of the data in the succeeding tables. We are especially appreciative of the continuing efforts by D. Bender to put all orbital elements on a

TABLE I

TRIAD Contributors

Contributor	Data	Number of Entries	Table
D. F. Bender Jet Propulsion Laboratory	Osculating elements, names	2118	II
J. G. Williams Jet Propulsion Laboratory	Proper elements, families	1753	III
M. J. Gaffey University of Hawaii	Spectral reflectance data	277	IV
C. R. Chapman Planetary Science Institute	Spectral reflectance parameters	277	IV
D. Morrison University of Hawaii	Radiometric diameters, albedos	195	V
B. Zellner University of Arizona	Polarimetric parameters	111	V
E. F. Tedesco University of Arizona	Lightcurve parameters	321	VI
T. Gehrels University of Arizona	Magnitudes	2101	VII
E. Bowell Lowell Observatory	UBV colors	744	VII
B. Zellner University of Arizona	Types, adopted diameters	752	VII
F. Pilcher Illinois College	Discovery circumstances	2125	VIII

common, current epoch; of the recalibrated spectral reflectance data for 277 asteroids by C. Chapman and M. Gaffey; and of the exhaustive documentation of lightcurve observations by E. Tedesco. Also we are fortunate to be able to include J. Williams' proper elements and families, which have never before appeared in print.

Errors are inevitable in an undertaking of this magnitude. Because of last-minute submission of some of the data, we were not able to maintain complete consistency among the various tables and the results discussed in various review chapters in this book. Also we have made every attempt to preserve the vital distinction between a zero datum and a blank representing the absence of data, but that distinction may have broken down in a few cases.

It is our intention to maintain the TRIAD file at least for several years to come, and to make listings, card copies, or magnetic-tape versions available to anyone with a genuine professional need. (Address inquiries concerning TRIAD to B. Zellner.) There is also in existence an *apparition file* available in microfiche form, listing opposition dates, distances, phases, magnitudes, and celestial coordinates for all oppositions of the numbered asteroids during the years 1980-1990; address inquiries to D. F. Bender at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory.

Acknowledgments. The maintenance of the TRIAD file at the University of Arizona and its publication in this book is supported by a grant from the National Aeronautics and Space Administration. Individual Contributors are separately funded. C. E. KenKnight deserves much credit for the computer operations associated with TRIAD and for the generation of the tables presented here.

II. OSCULATING ORBITAL ELEMENTS OF THE ASTEROIDS

DAVID F. BENDER Jet Propulsion Laboratory

Listed here are osculating orbital elements for 2118 numbered asteroids, of which 17 are considered lost. The columns give asteroid number; name; semimajor axis in AU; eccentricity; inclination; longitude of the ascending node; argument of perihelion; mean anomaly; and Julian date of epoch minus 2,400,000.

This file carries the TRIAD responsibility for correct spelling of asteroid names. The names listed by Pilcher in Table VIII, however, have also been thoroughly researched and should be given some weight in cases of disagreement.

The file was started several years ago with a set of cards supplied to me by B. Marsden who responded to my first request for the data to D. Brouwer. The file has been carefully kept up to date by adding new elements from the Minor Planet Circulars as they appear and from the Russian Ephemerides each year. It is my aim that all elements should be expressed on a common. current epoch, namely a Julian date of the current year that is divisible by 200. At present this is not yet the case, but in later editions this condition will be approached. In the cases of most of the first 200 asteroids and a few others, the orbital elements have been integrated at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory using perturbations by the earth, Venus, Mars, Jupiter, and Saturn starting from the original epochs (of the Minor Planet Circulars or Russian Ephemerides). Currently these data have the epoch 2443800.5 or 19 October 1978. It is planned to move data for those cases available to the 1980 epoch of 2444600.5 or 27 December 1980, during the course of the next few months. This program of providing elements at future epochs has been undertaken at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory because of need for accurate ephemerides of asteroids for missions involving planets and asteroids.

In addition the data recently made available by P. Herget have been used to update the file, and most of these data use the 1978 epoch of 2443800.5. Thanks are due to J. G. Williams who has proofread most of the data as they were entered through the years.

NUMBER	NAME	٩	ť	1	NODE	PEPI	ANCH	DAYEP
1	CERES	2.76784	.07685	10.598	80.119	73.506	148.321	43800
2	PALLAS	2.77315	.23254	34.800	172.738	309.835	139.535	43800
3	JUND	2.67127	.25465	13.002	169.930	246.865	291.269	43800
5	VESTA ASTRAEA	2.36168	.06967	7.144	103.489	150.618	36.350	43800
6	HEBE	2.42419	.20310	14.789	138.541	238.216	185.594	43800
7	IRIS	2.38563	.22989	5.503	259.470	144.293	143.372	43800
8	FLORA	2.20182	.15638	5.888	110.569	284.843	49.267	43800
10	METIS	2.38656	.12248	5.586	68.629	4.918	281.812	43800
11	PARTHENDPE	2.45169	.10020	3.837	203.170	318.042	41.237	43800
12	VICTORIA	2.33376	.22109	8.374	235.270	68.753	3.806	43800
13	EGERIA	2.57550	.08816	16.498	42.935	80.513	259.769	43800
14	IRENE	2.53773	.16371	9.126	86.397	94.567	261.762	43800
16	PSYCHE	2.92155	.13825	3.092	150,133	226.240	251.129	43800
17	THETIS	2.45818	.13816	5.592	125.083	136.016	145.505	43800
18	MELPOMONENE	2.29580	.21752	10.132	150.136	227.375	33.963	43800
19	FORTUNA	2.44190	.15755	1.569	211.599	181.308	334.728	43800
20	TASSALIA	2.40855	.14474	.702	206.236	255.225	177.107	43800
22	KALLIDPE	2.91090	.10360	13.729	66.025	354.926	340.263	43000
23	THALIA	2.62994	.22985	10,149	66.644	59.521	327.727	43000
24	THEMIS	3.12876	.13314	.761	35.650	112.187	235.879	43800
25	PHUCALA	2.40148	.25388	21.585	213.766	90.402	209.907	43800
27	EUTERPE	2.34728	.17233	1.586	94.387	194.022	239.194	43800
28	BELLONA	2.77658	.15114	9.393	144.165	341.603	194.917	43000
29	AMPHITRITE	2.55409	.07203	6.107	356.003	63.524	311.515	43900
30		2.36555	.12672	2.095	307.435	86.048	341.208	43800
32	PUNUMA	3 • 1 4 7 88	.22761	26.327	30.725	63.861	353.573	43800
33	POLYHYMNIA	2.86084	.34083	1.890	8.289	337.361	218.005	43800
34	CIRCE	2.68710	.10464	5.485	184.283	328.553	56.851	43800
35	LEUKDTHEA	3.00014	.22134	8.029	354.150	210.088	283.743	43800
30	ATALANTE ETDES	2.74895	· 30102	18.471	358.313	46.458	338.047	43800
38	LEDA	2.74018	.15558	6.971	295.617	167.589	31.725	43800
39	LAETITIA	2.76853	.11163	10.381	156.880	207.477	17.072	43800
40	HARMONIA	2.26717	.04700	4.258	93.866	269.187	155.242	43800
41	DAPHNE	2.75689	• 26922	15.778	177.913	45.434	199.965	43800
43	ARIADNE	2.20313	.16876	3.470	264.513	232.232	358,291	43800
44	NYSA	2.42284	.15113	3.710	131.144	342.038	177.183	43800
45	EUGENIA	2.72035	.08363	6.601	147.572	86,986	28.968	43800
46	HESTIA	2.52484	.17053	2.326	180.769	174.972	37.629	43800
48	DORIS	3.11310	.06331	6.538	183.465	261.524	282.220	43800
49	PALES	3.09873	.23319	3.100	285.769	112.048	69.556	43800
50	VIRGINIA	2.65094	.29454	2.828	173.310	198.872	18.582	43800
52		2.36554	• 10000	9.970	175.657	1.086	48.803	43800
53	KALYPSO	2.62103	.20105	5.156	143.513	312.371	223.527	43800
54	ALEXANDRA	2.71099	.19791	11.790	313.220	344.256	350.342	43800
55	PANDORA	2.76100	.14179	7.185	10.313	3.774	60.963	43800
20 57	TELEIE MNEMOSYNE	2.59901	+23363	8.085	193.253	103.126	3.788	43800
58	CONCORDIA	2.69986	.04469	5.057	160.952	29.550	251.846	43800
59	ELPIS	2.71239	.11918	8.636	169.859	210.627	135.691	43800
60	ECHO	2.39346	.18408	3.593	191.561	269.340	230.763	43800
62	FRATO	2.98365	.18545	18.235	333.621	11.247	323.689	43800
63	AUSONIA	2.39527	12658	5.775	337.721	293.840	167-161	43800
64	ANGELINA	2.68068	.12796	1.315	309.342	178.018	317.632	43800
65	CYBELE	3.42839	.10979	3.553	155.558	111.934	118.134	43800
67	ALAN	2.64674	.17248	3.059	7.620	42.003	231.861	43800
68	LETO	2.78200	.18693	7.953	44.087	303-142	7.753	43800
69	HESPERIA	2.97738	.17142	8.550	185.373	287.361	345.610	43800
70	PANDPAEA	2.61403	•18394	11.593	47.687	254.504	220.988	43800
71	NIDBE	2.75564	.17349	23.279	315.825	266.715	314.619	43800
73	KLYTIA	2.66589	.04389	2.365	7 061	101.684	52.188	43800
74	GALATEA	2.73065	.23576	4.043	197.234	172.828	8.075	43800
75	EURYDIKE	2.57118	.30528	4.996	359.282	338.257	223.089	43800
76	FREIA	3.39995	.17439	2.116	204.302	257.648	123.726	43800
78	DIANA	2.62340	13260	2.434	1.273	59.399	179.956	43800
79	EURYNOME	2.44402	.19346	4.626	206.563	200.263	13.066	43800
80	SAPPHO	2.29517	.20104	8.656	218.416	138.643	225.068	43800
81	TERPSICHORE	2.85323	.21211	7.844	1.559	48.746	204.996	43800
82	REATRIX	2.75973	.22381	2.839	25.352	110.750	237.638	43800
84	KLIO	2.36233	.23535	9.320	327,305	14,036	50,407	43800
85	10	2.65354	.19305	11.931	203.132	121.698	87.745	43800

NUMBER	NAME	۵	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
86	SEMELE	3.10290	.21860	4.804	86.816	303.153	221.464	43800
87	SYLVIA	3.48295	.09268	10.879	73.273	273.424	3.110	43800
50 89	101285	2.55110	.16265	5.235	2/0.084	34.280	124.178	43800
90	ANTIOPE	3.14329	.16779	2.236	70.653	234.875	71.101	43800
91	AEGINA	2.59034	.10461	2.109	10.528	73.585	268.121	43800
92	UNDINA H73	3.20503	.08195	9.884	101.652	244.552	137.219	43800
93	MINERVA	2.75566	.14092	8.549	4.140	273.454	168.250	43800
95	ARETHUSA	3.16252	.14945	12.957	243.220	40.779	247.965	43800
96	AEGLE	3.04740	.14208	16.021	321.817	205.259	253.287	43800
97	KLOTHO	2.67019	.25606	11.772	159.922	267.094	207.017	43800
98	IANTHE	2.68829	.18593	15.558	353.835	157.031	55.762	43800
100	HEKATE	2.00370	16056	6 610	41.375	194.089	130.505	43800
101	HELENA	2.58295	.13961	10,182	343.628	345.666	103.345	35800
102	MIRIAM	2.66013	.25329	5.148	210.739	146.110	222.746	44200
103	HERA	2.70201	.08121	5.416	135.959	187.852	311.669	43800
104	ADTENTS	3.13987	17824	2.853	42.839	24.406	50.560	32760
106	DIONE	3.15783	.18265	4.622	62.091	332.012	154.417	43800
107	CAMILLA	3.49698	.07462	9.952	174.015	291.900	257.515	43800
108	HECUBA	3.23214	.06557	4.324	350.718	167.466	31.208	43800
109	FELICITAS	2.69670	.29744	7.921	3.376	54.995	199.674	43800
111	ATE	2.59494	.09971	6.912	205 655	166 043	218.940	43800
112	IPHIGENIA	2.43360	.12912	2.605	323.520	16.737	291.058	44200
113	AMAL THEA	2.37643	.08641	5.042	123.102	79.285	112.423	43800
114	KASSANDRA	2.67806	.13761	4.929	164.023	350.551	332.706	43800
115	STRONA	2.37981	.19253	11.580	308.695	96.071	4.641	43500
117	LOMIA	2.99054	.02694	14.929	349.096	63.972	171.454	32000
118	PEITHO	2.43780	.16106	7.757	47.266	32.531	78.433	43800
119	ALTHAEA	2.58226	.08052	5.754	203.510	170.338	75.033	43800
120		3.11546	.06362	6.967	341.211	241.530	93.801	43800
121	GERDA	3.21878	.13728	1.633	178.576	286.503	108.071	43800
123	BRUNHILD	2.69361	.12194	5.414	308.226	123.368	241.947	34000
124	ALKESTE	2.62913	.07917	2.957	187.903	60.424	127.831	44200
125	LIBERATRIX	2.74624	.07801	4.649	168.902	107.990	195.875	43800
120	JOHANNA	2.43885	.10618	2.923	23.083	326.315	333.242	43800
128	NEMESIS	2.74950	.12544	6.256	76.213	302.834	301.444	43000
129	ANTIGONE	2.86914	.21033	12.232	136.526	107.088	182.242	43800
130	ELEKTRA	3.10944	.21987	22.896	145.338	235.635	177.804	43800
131		2.61365	.38356	25.072	55.322 258 676	156.917	198.855	42000
133	CYRENE	3.06488	.13322	7.232	318,850	293.223	293.019	43800
134	SOPHROSYNE	2.56496	.11517	11.590	346.019	82.372	255.081	44200
135	HERTHA	2.42887	.20400	2.297	343.577	338.400	86.647	43800
136	AUSIRIA NELÍBOEA	2.25677	.08570	9.768	201.952	132.062	319.529	43800
138	TOLOSA	2.44703	.16528	3.207	54.776	258.322	40.173	43800
139	JUEWA	2.78213	.17297	10.914	1.789	165.225	8.481	43800
140	SIWA	2.73115	.21716	3.192	107.027	195.614	70.590	43800
141		2.60099	.13553	2.242	318.509	202.844	48.082	43800
143	ADRIA	2.75993	.07313	11.473	333.438	251.087	241.496	34200
144	VIBILIA	2.65382	.23568	4.814	76.224	292.995	237.488	43800
145	ADEONA	2.67287	.14704	12.652	77.321	43.099	1.639	43800
140	LUCINA PROTOCENETA	2.71859	.06669	13.089	83.795	145.371	45.642	43800
148	GALLIA	2.77148	.18571	25.318	145.056	251.379	351.956	40000
149	MEDUSA	2.17487	.05537	.939	159.114	250.501	122.608	44200
150	NUWA	2.98246	.12511	2.173	206.958	152.186	315.223	32200
151	ABUNDANTIA	2.59218	.03431	6.448	39.061	127.803	264.969	32200
152		3.07526	15357	7 845	228 416	21.839	207.230	34040
154	BERTHA	3.17866	.09840	21.122	36.848	154.154	258.837	43800
155	SCYLLA	2.75880	.27327	11.485	41.700	43.621	57.782	30000
156	XANTHIPPE	2.72838	.22680	9.733	242.182	336.914	101.006	35800
157	DEJANIRA	2.57781	.20074	12.191	67.417	44.630	168.289	35800
159	AEMILIA	3.10533	.10287	6.130	134.011	339.141	238.243	43800
160	UNA	2.72784	.06448	3.842	8.964	49.796	58.083	35800
161	ATHOR	2.37894	.13905	9.D52	18.768	293.022	299.846	30600
162	LAURENTIA	3.01633	.18175	6.096	36.068	113.363	230.792	43800
164	FVA	2.63214	.34705	24.454	76,924	283.468	276.844	43800
165	LORELEY	3.13961	.06771	11.207	302.151	344.933	191.120	43800
166	RHODOPE	2.63580	.21153	12.012	129.363	262.340	80.729	36000
167	URDA	2.85232	.03373	2.197	166.458	123.165	106.612	35000
169	JISTLLA 7FLTA	3.31795	.12117	4.501 5.50P	208.278	142.020	170.518	32760
170	MARIA	2.55267	.06504	14.420	301.044	154.025	161.193	40000

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
171	OPHELIA	3.13356	.12864	2.554	101.122	46.752	153.335	36000
172	BAUCIS	2.38129	•11318	10.018	331.722	358.715	178.549	44200
173	IND	2.74536	.20587	14.219	148.084	227+639	64.829	43800
174	ANDROWACHE	2.06124	•14123	12.143	327.648	289.946	344.118	40000
176	IOUNA	3.18250	.16955	27.651	200.650	178.808	17.514	44200
177	IRMA	2.77218	.23411	1.423	348.677	35.767	117.518	29320
178	BELISANA	2.45970	.04613	1.907	51.163	210.793	312.708	35800
179	KLYTAEMNESTRA CADUMNA	2.97189	.11327	7.803	252.050	102.348	22.795	44200
181	FUCHARIS	3.12180	.21375	18.738	141.005	315 369	199.893	32800
182	ELSA	2.41629	.18673	2.005	106.940	309.492	60.904	35800
183	ISTRIA	2.79431	.34703	26.449	142.075	263.234	345.389	44200
184	DEJOPEJA	3.17690	.08780	1.149	332.288	215.041	281.030	42000
185		2 • 7 3 7 6 7	+1287H	23.238	153.616	223.279	206.946	43800
187	LAMBERTA	2.72785	.24017	10.630	21.642	195.120	357.556	43400
188	MENIPPE	2.76225	•17741	11.709	241.275	67.774	169.652	40000
189	PHIHIA	2.45144	.03837	5.161	203.585	164.791	343.704	38000
191	KOLGA	3.95263	.17002	0.165	1/0.566	281.063	315.447	36000
192	NAUSIKAA	2.40343	.24616	6.812	343.100	29.690	190.834	43000
193	AMBROSIA	2.59923	.29819	12.024	350.442	80.110	251.853	35800
194	PROKNE	2.61506	.23917	18.521	159.075	162.476	70.210	43800
195	EURYKLEIA PHILOMELA	2.87835	•04146	6.966	7.177	113.643	166.042	40000
197	ARETE	2.73827	-16295	8.809	81.482	245.281	269.014	43800
198	AMPELLA	2.45827	.23091	9.274	268.258	88.416	357.959	43000
199	BYBLIS	3.17159	.17506	15.386	89.599	167.450	297.186	38000
200	OYNAMENE	2.73691	.13307	6.904	324.587	83.918	74.562	43000
202	CHRISEIS	2.07724	.10265	2+/21 8.830	137.303	180.044	306+837	44200
203	POMPEJA	2.73783	.05901	3.187	348.049	58.226	100.471	38000
204	KALLISTO	2.67110	•17501	8.312	205.607	54.078	303.981	34000
205	MARTHA	2.77642	.03692	10.683	212.077	174.382	239.032	35800
200	HERSILIA	2.74138	.03765	3.810	29 100	300.559	230.487	43800
208	LACRIMOSA	2.89241	.01431	1.758	4.504	128.870	304.133	42000
209	0100	3.14480	.06646	7.190	.571	260.457	91.344	44200
210	ISABELLA	2,72180	.12146	5.263	32.515	13.940	5.962	43800
212	MEDEA	3.03949	+15331	3+874	204.429	171.996	212.311	36000
213	LILAEA	2.75193	.14605	6.809	121.948	161.670	102,265	43800
214	ASCHERA	2.61128	.02939	3 + 4 3 7	342.040	135.700	273.099	44200
215	DENONE	2.76560	.03331	1.700	25.131	318.572	347.500	38640
217	FUODRA	2 . 19025	+25423	13.152	212+367	152 085	205 276	43400
218	BIANCA	2 • 66660	.11733	15.212	170.663	61.340	149.405	40000
219	THUSNELDA	2.35399	.22369	10.821	200.723	141.277	116.909	40000
220	STEPHANIA	2.34926	.25712	7.589	258.031	77.569	162.860	38000
222		3.14694	+10211	2,162	141.857	190.962	347.983	43800
223	ROSA	3.09308	•11801	1.956	48.237	61.038	350.212	36000
224	OCEANA	2.64450	.04404	5.851	353.296	279.206	359.849	34000
225	HENRIETTA	3.34781	•29222	20.750	198.545	100.923	281.478	36000
227	PHILOSOPHIA	3.13386	-20250	9.156	327.703	263-188	248.284	40000
228	AGATHE	2.20122	.24150	2.543	313.345	17,988	322.231	36000
229	ADELINDA	3.39861	•15843	2.121	29.654	297.914	260.770	38000
230	VINDORONA	2.39255	.05099	9.450	239.563	138.432	270.777	43400
232	RUSSIA	2.55040	•17697	6.105	152.520	47.126	280.750	40000
233	ASTEROPE	2.65966	.10029	7.667	222.045	123.909	101.709	40000
234	BARBARA	2.38483	.24562	15.384	144.180	191.113	34.887	44200
235	HONORIA	2.89090	.06274	9.055	66.259	208.017	147.893	36000
237	COELESTINA	2.76271	.07287	9.758	84.784	197.196	312.509	26000
238	HYPATIA	2.90629	.09117	12.393	184.054	206.927	274.345	40000
239	ADRASTEA	2.97720	.22709	6.152	180.854	207.606	88.086	40000
240	VANADIS CERMANIA	2.66557	.20499	2.102	114.998	299.170	33.627	40000
242	KRIEMHILD	2.86506	.11717	11.329	207.658	275.290	249.093	43800
243	IDA	2.86029	.04620	1.138	324.046	106.571	113.234	43800
244	SITA	2.17444	.13684	2.834	209.002	164.993	314.372	30360
245		3.10088	.19778	5 • 183	61.516	328.826	165.342	36000
247	EUKRATE	2.04014	.24136	17.015	102.530 359.01P	94.884 54.471	318 062	34000
248	LAMEIA	2.47171	.06051	4.018	246.903	6.78B	336.299	38000
249	ILSE	2.37767	.21693	9.643	334.684	40.968	355.890	38000
250	BETTINA	3.14025	.14118	12.892	25.185	69.415	359.575	32760
252	CLEMENTINA	3.09561	+09475	10.532	100.295	289.197	347.001	38000
253	MATHILDE	2.64680	.26689	6.707	179.655	156.123	6.738	38000
254	AUGUSTA	2.19501	.12177	4.520	28.356	232.146	274.620	36000
255	OPPAVIA	2 • 74622	.07748	9.485	13.898	153.456	264.668	36000

NUMBER	NAME	_	A	F	I	NODE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
256	WALPURGA		3.00071	•06268	13.323	182.794	46.098	330.748	44200
257	SILESIA		3.12168	.11669	3.653	34.905	30.530	113.352	36000
258	TYCHE		2.61663	.20280	14.275	207.554	154.313	123.414	42000
259	ALEINEIA		3.13700	.12783	10.785	87.821	157.690	288.980	30000
261	PRYMNO		2.33112	.08988	3.638	96.412	64.108	94.311	42200
262	VALOA		2.55535	.20887	7.738	38.435	22.838	44.176	35900
263	ORESDA		2.88839	.07543	1.295	217.044	158.102	121.523	35800
264	LIBUSSA		2.79925	.13432	10.431	49.727	338.946	90.036	38000
207	ANNA		2.80244	.15892	27.000	332.292	271.034	159.780	40000
267	TIRZA		2.77416	.10212	6.025	74.010	192.916	313.650	32200
268	ADOREA		3.09734	.13138	2.435	121.223	62.323	192.971	43000
269	JUSTITIA		2.61348	.21682	5.454	156.835	118.274	79.315	40000
270	ANAMITA		2.19846	.15025	2.366	254.180	79.563	128.114	44200
272	ANTONIA		2.77721	.02997	4.451	37.444	61.446	163.767	40000
273	ATROPOS		2.37419	.16263	20.413	158.655	120.108	165.932	44200
274	PHILAGORIA		3.04711	.11719	3.674	93.119	117.009	176.180	40840
275	SAPIENTIA		2.77290	.16165	4.774	134.201	36.726	146.101	40000
277	ELVIRA		2.88523	.09206	1.151	231.968	133.259	331.616	40000
278	PAULINA		2.75456	.13521	7.817	62.609	136.919	15.702	25720
279	THULE		4.26093	.03232	2.339	74.584	195.389	85.999	43000
280	PHILIA		2.94444	.10803	7.453	10.498	94.021	238.992	40080
282			2.33903	.08106	9.033	31+244	295.384	186.529	44200
283	EMMA		3.05205	.14436	7.998	304.257	55.400	85.259	43800
284	AMALIA		2.35849	.22144	8.069	233.685	56.802	.622	40400
285	REGINA		3.09382	.20871	17.661	311.975	12.766	2.678	29120
280	ICLEA		3,19195	.04153	17.926	148.927	242.237	227.749	44200
288	GLAUKE		2.76123	.20497	4.334	120.547	82.855	168.476	35800
289	NENETTA		2.87235	.20520	6.670	182.372	187.293	56.220	36000
290	BRUNA		2.33647	.26003	22.295	10.418	104.295	188.701	38080
291	ALICE		2.22196	.09263	1.849	161.348	330.644	169.095	36000
293	BRASILIA		2.86158	.10630	15.597	61.720	86.390	349.571	35800
294	FELICIA		3.13340	.24954	6.306	135.835	186.574	330.547	40000
295	THÉRESIA		2.79704	.16785	2.689	277.005	145.381	35.706	36000
296	PHAETUSA		2.22879	.15963	1.747	121.183	251.815	351.082	37200
297	BAPTISTINA		2.26367	.09538	6.283	7.909	134.260	293.114	44200
299	THORA		2.43459	.06221	1.605	241.279	150.329	154.016	40000
300	GERALDINA		3.21539	.03526	.749	42.896	344.733	85.781	43800
301	BAVARIA		2.72475	.06514	4.880	142.626	120.679	351.006	34000
303	JOSEPHINA		3.12374	.05682	6.880	344.021	77.138	36.671	43800
304	OLGA		2.40369	.22066	15.804	158.762	171.061	121.854	44200
305	GURDONIA		3.09642	.19223	4.425	209.451	256.428	124.587	32200
306	UNITAS		2.91361	.13905	6.113	141.752	322.203	293.502	43800
308	POLYXO		2.74941	.04009	4.358	181.640	112.207	330.323	43800
309	FRATERNITAS		2.66455	•11475	3.728	356.644	309.206	163.603	40000
310	MARGARITA		2.76310	.11332	3.147	229.860	322.246	138.845	35800
311	DIERRETTA		2.89623	.00545	3.233	61.073	75.026	280.203	36000
313	CHALDAEA		2.37611	.18098	11.620	176.382	314.709	149.702	43800
314	ROSAL1A		3.14762	.19213	12.564	170.431	194.114	250.125	3000
315	CONSTANTIA		2.24118	.16871	2.425	161.337	172.230	317.996	40000
310	ROYANE		3.10707	.14960	1.761	151.090	321+342	3.078	36000
318	MAGDALENA		3.20125	.06623	10.636	161.420	307.887	354.247	40000
319	LEONA		3.3767	.23572	10.853	188.702	214.739	101.996	38000
320	KATHARINA		3.01571	.11071	9.358	220.336	149.349	205.876	36000
321	PUAEO		2.08545	.04345	2.607	40.418	33.039	206.681	34000
323	BRUCIA		2.38232	.30005	24.237	97.140	290.996	259.633	43800
324	BAMBERGA		2.63524	.33676	11.169	328.067	42.746	283.269	43400
325	HEIDELBERGA		3.13968	.18059	8.563	345.346	73.628	296.422	32200
326			2.31683	.19033	23.743	31.925	237.956	131.563	43800
328	GUDRUN		3.11071	.10720	16.119	353.103	101.881	75.021	32200
329	SVEA		2.47665	02298	15.916	178.034	49.838	39.305	43800
330	ADALBERTA	LOST	2.08931		19.980	359.580		175.195	12160
331	ETHER IDGEA		3.02511	.09923	0.077	22.609	335.675	0.658	32200
333	BADENIA		3.12836	.16281	3.789	354.499	20.436	276.511	32200
334	CHICAGO		3.86523	.05289	4.665	130.893	147.760	131.814	43800
335	ROBERTA		2.47177	.17878	5.088	148.021	138.908	101.134	4 38 00
336	LACADIERA		2.25183	.09487	5.642	234.964	30.315	144.545	36000
338	BUDROSA		2.91507	.02210	6.046	287.569	121.853	74-639	43800
339	DOROTHEA		3.01407	.09749	9,937	173.736	162.854	39.978	43000
340	EDUARDA		2.74683	.11695	4.687	27.207	41.448	99.303	38000

NUMBER	NA ME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANDH	DAYEP
341	CALIFORNIA	2.19926	.19372	5.673	29.000	292.752	329.831	36000
342	ENDYMION	2.56763	.12992	7.318	232.445	225.897	6.115	44200
343	DSTARA	2.41197	.23042	3.277	38.557	9.021	65.272	40000
344	TERCIDINA	2.59079	-31071	9.746	40.313	232.037	53,123	43800
346	HERMENTARIA	2.79532	.10090	8.756	92.142	288.581	20.907	38000
347	PARIANA	2.61149	.16579	11.686	85.720	84.801	116.551	38000
348		2,97018	.06828	9.754	89.992	11.826	245.287	43800
350	ORNAMENTA	3.10972	.16181	24.865	90.517	335.046	305.231	32200
351	YRSA	2.76522	.15656	9.229	99.780	29.286	77.219	29760
352	GISELA	2.19421	.14945	3.377	247.004	143.560	331.480	44200
353	FLEGNORA	2 . 7 9 8 3 3	.11354	2+642	103.465	317.983	102.009	26000
355	GABRIELLA	2.53959	.10022	4.296	352.623	103.190	86.081	30480
356	LIGURIA	2.75849	.23721	8.238	354.926	77.631	298.482	43800
357	NININA	3.14397	.09128	15.086	138.322	249.605	298.002	36000
328	GEORGIA	2.88033	.15605	5.786	1/2.462	252.040	78.804	40000
360	CARLOVA	3.00035	.17937	11.683	132.997	288.231	297.417	32640
361	BONONIA	3.94767	.21523	12.658	18.720	70.557	34.459	43800
362	HAVNIA	2.57795	.04650	8.053	27.205	30.456	172.916	40000
364	ISARA	2.22109	.14944	5.957	105.210	294.942	53.264	43800
365	CORDUBA	2.80236	15685	12.815	185.215	214.146	217.694	43800
366	VINCENTINA	3.14218	.06709	10.599	347.321	332.221	108.087	32200
367	AMICITIA	2.21910	.09600	2.944	83.117	54.532	31.137	43800
368	AFRIA	3.07976	.19831	12.710	227.797	90.827	235.961	35800
370	MODESTIA	2.32438	.09143	7.861	290.953	67.678	322.851	36000
371	BOHENIA	2.72656	.06411	7.386	283.368	341.479	92.110	44200
372	PALMA	3.14684	.26180	23.846	326.900	117.601	354.280	43800
373	MELUSINA	3.12520	.13658	15.381	4.425	345.847	258.404	32200
375		3.13358	.09667	15.935	336.412	24.009	170.745	42000
376	GEDMETRIA	2.28817	.17210	5.428	302.113	315.488	235.378	36000
377	CAMPANIA	2.68920	.07780	6.678	210.193	195.422	216.341	38000
378	HOLMIA	2.77565	.13075	6.989	232.893	155.535	293.021	36000
380	FIDUCIA	2.67789	.11401	6.161	95.121	238.291	293.211	40000
381	MYRRHA	3.20729	.11645	12.573	125.135	133.694	213.345	42000
382	DODONA	3.12975	•16494	7.419	315.776	265.765	111.575	34000
383	JANINA	3.12598	.18196	2.660	92.971	320.550	197.015	38000
385	ÎL MATAR	2.84775	.12650	2.606	47.845	33.718 188.255	118.071	40000
386	SIEGENA	2.89364	.17265	20.268	166.673	219.100	107.126	43400
387	AGUITANIA	2.73758	.23848	18.103	128.075	156.135	125.228	43800
388	CHARYBDIS	3.00803	.05681	6.465	354.999	327.996	250.319	36000
390	TUDUSIKIA	2.65146	.00579	12.174	282.213	200.402	190.075	40000
391	INGEBORG	2 . 32 051	.30670	23.124	212.592	146.083	293.438	43800
392	WILHELMINA	2.89466	.14037	14.290	210.529	172.373	75.681	24160
393		2.77580	.33404	14.846	213.211	88.838	116.476	43800
395	DELIA	2.78776	.08303	3.341	260.069	9.249	271.821	35800
396	AEOLIA	2.74234	.15769	2.538	250.477	19.494	31.617	35800
397	VIENNA	2.63389	.24833	12.835	227.927	139.138	246.478	42160
398	AUREIE DEDSEDHONE	2.74023	•22268	9.510	279.917	158.183	280.180	44200
400	DUCROSA	3,13556	.10048	10.595	327.886	230.984	53.670	40000
401	OTTILIA	3.34282	.05494	5.944	36.543	263.463	245.129	40000
402	CHLDE	2.55593	.11813	11.869	129.510	16.544	343.279	40000
403	ARSINDE	2.59078	.20312	9.132	245.023	250.299	215.406	43800
405	THIA	2.57862	.25064	11,900	255.039	307.804	354.961	43400
406	ERNA	2.91915	.17712	4.211	316.185	35.802	170.803	38000
407	ARACHNE	2 . 62 394	.05974	7.535	294.994	79.191	87.805	34000
408	ΑΠΑ	3.16496	.15047	9.052	298.899	96.193	339.195	38000
410	CHLORIS	2.72404	.24093	10.947	96.816	171.523	346.734	43800
411	XANTHE	2.93630	.11166	15.311	107.604	179.193	291.058	38000
412	ELISABETHA	2.76177	.04425	13.767	106.983	91.491	196.860	26640
414	LIBIOPE	2.59411	.34076	18.830	104.404	250.579	110.438	38000
415	PALATIA	2.79219	.30166	8,139	127.024	296, 306	318.940	43800
416	VATICANA	2.79187	.21986	12,922	58.088	196.869	229.676	43800
417	SUEVIA	2.79976	.13433	6.589	199.938	344.377	328.495	32200
418	ALEMANNIA	2.59272	.11911	6.813	248.788	124.795	39.978	40000
420	BERTHOLDA	2.27008	.04350	5.950	244.100	42+798	282.576	43800
421	ZAHRINGIA	2.54025	.28362	7.763	187.239	209.398	81.956	43800
422	BEROLINA	2.22779	.21479	5.001	8.979	334.124	110.756	36000
423	ULUTIMA CRATIA	3.06878	.02938	11.222	69.391	210.937	288.999	44200
425	CORNELIA	2.88623	.05971	4.070	99.230 61.408	124.242	358.149	32200
-								

NUMBER	NAME	4	E	1	NCDE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
426	нтррп	2.89877	.10156	19.540	311,291	218.355		43800
427	GALENE	2.97766	.11249	5.110	298.131	8,601	261.319	36000
428	MONACHIA	2.30749	.17839	6.205	17.459	14.805	218.451	38000
429	LOTIS	2.60612	.12391	9.512	219.820	167.972	192.100	44200
430	HYBRIS	2.84343	.25764	14.649	249.748	177.705	103.776	34000
432		2.36874	.13773	12,128	88.602	173.228	338.274	38000
433	EROS +	1.45784	.22265	10.828	303.828	178.478	203.407	42800
434	HUNGARIA	1.94409	.07382	22.510	174.854	123.767	244.010	43800
435	ELLA	2.44900	.15704	1.833	23.022	331.640	114.362	30400
436	PATRICIA	3.19910	.06195	18.607	351.551	15.692	79.381	38000
437	76UYO	2.55344	.24762	7.301	263.400	205 158	153.843	38000
439	DHID	3,12619	.07631	19.165	201.785	237.564	144.754	42000
440	THEODORA	2.21029	.10760	1.596	291.879	178.284	166.257	44200
441	BATHILDE	2.80527	.09199	8.134	253.657	202.328	334.100	43800
442	EICHSFELDIA	2.34500	.07100	6.065	134.727	83.654	37.723	40000
443	CYPTIS	2.21508	.04071	4.232	175.116	349.347	214.560	41960
445	FONA	3.17863	.21027	21.419	293.715	74.232	132.580	32200
446	AETERNITAS	2.79735	.12584	10.616	41.969	278.359	42.486	43800
447	VALENTINE	2.98544	.04135	4.808	72.151	311.313	64.736	36000
448	NATALIE	3.15061	.17316	12.673	38.460	288.486	163.473	40000
449	HAMBURGA	2.55414	.16686	3.094	85.703	47.332	226.241	32640
450	BRIGIITA	3.01371	.10168	10.179	14.714	353.695	39.621	38000
452		2-86525	.02970	3.222	93.321	46.410	293.959	15000
453	TEA	2.18340	.10888	5.553	11.380	220.025	62.782	43800
454	MATHESIS	2.62697	.11100	6.305	32.324	175.644	243.211	38000
455	BRUCHSALIA	2.65638	.29459	12.016	76.422	271.782	321.026	43800
456	ABNOBA	2.78332	.18189	14.448	229.500	3.070	49.026	34000
457	ALLEGHENIA	3.09011	.17805	12.948	249.544	130.878	261.838	40640
459	SIGNE	2.62060	.21044	10.331	29.549	17.672	323.143	40000
460	SCANIA	2.71716	.10484	4.628	205.265	160.077	48.219	40000
461	SASKIA	3.10660	.15925	1.443	157.042	303.410	83.480	44200
462	ERIPHYLA	2.87330	.08374	3.193	105.156	248.205	32.397	43800
463	LOLA	2.39784	.22008	13.531	36.447	328.497	274.711	38000
404	ALEKTO	2.80207	.20561	10.155	102.880	278.630	24.284	32200
466	TISIPHONE	3.36908	.06513	19.083	290.943	247.314	229.763	42000
467	LAURA	2.94579	.10677	6.459	323.140	90.628	119,913	34200
468	LINA	3.15197	.18157	.480	21.105	329.546	171.139	36000
469	ARGENTINA	3.15251	.18133	11.735	334.478	209.054	321.785	36000
470	KILIA	2.40420	•09532	7.237	173.126	45.110	349.579	40000
472	ROMA	2.54369	.09292	15.846	127.176	296.608	57.225	40000
473	NOLLI LOST	2.97909	.25563	27.780	334.148	57.108	89.676	15400
474	PRUDENTIA	2.45471	.21030	8.817	161.732	156.236	227.453	38000
475	OCILO	2.59465	•37970	18.800	35.011	303.832	8.915	40120
476	HEDWIG	2.64870	.07458	10.936	286.459	359.245	119.582	38000
478	TERGESTE	2.41548	.18/20	13,173	234.274	321.781	313.422	36000
479	CAPRERA	2.72122	.21717	8.662	136.605	267.339	61.424	34000
480	AZNAH	2.64391	.04465	21.292	237.069	213.754	11.265	40000
481	EMITA	2.74096	.15651	9.847	66.724	348.991	23.890	43800
482	PETRINA	2.99589	.10135	14.474	179.614	86.294	186.751	40000
403	DEFFINA	2.66723	.05786	12,506	127.169	193.900	325.212	40000
485	GENUA	2.74828	.19295	13.847	193.857	271.007	87.439	35800
486	CREMONA	2.35180	.1629?	11.099	93.928	124.104	190.398	44200
487	VENETIA	2.67028	.08825	10.236	114.779	279.143	308,658	40000
488	KREUSA	3.14771	.17775	11.505	84.821	73.085	348.674	36000
489	VERTTAS	3 1 7 4 5 7	.04962	12.976	107.592	344.5//	110.961	36000
491	CARINA	3,19534	-07848	18.835	175.541	245.826	130.993	38000
492	GISMONDA	3.1076P	.18623	1.639	46.516	292.383	351.387	38040
493	GRISELDIS	3.11838	.17355	15.251	358.095	41.090	2.466	40360
494	VIRTUS	2.98632	.05812	7.117	38,686	209.129	348.367	36000
495	EULALIA	2.48782	•13239	2.287	186.620	205.046	341.655	36000
496	GRYPHIA	2.19888	.07922	3.788	207.243	257.888	177.551	44200
497		2.65005	. 22356	9.522	0.017	240.272	24.142	44200
499	VENUSIA	3.96337	.22714	2.082	257.125	180.943	320.830	32800
500	SELINUR	2.61164	.14587	9.793	290.022	73.532	256.812	40000
501	URHIXIDUR	3.15083	.15395	20.960	357.305	349.601	13.884	44200
502	SIGUNE	2.39187	.17959	25.049	132.780	18.085	61.239	38000
503	EVEL YN	2.72295	.17760	5.042	69.436	38.812	294.139	32200
505	CAVA	2.68516	.24478	9,822	90.714	336, 320	9.221	44200
506	MARION	3.04488	.14448	16.958	313.369	145.766	141.042	32200
507	LADDICA	3.15304	.10337	9.495	294.526	86.711	359.169	38000
508	PRINCETONIA	3.15965	.02494	13.381	44.943	234.998	209.536	32200
509	IOLANDA	3.00175	.09555	15.395	217.903	155.951	250.928	38000
510	MABELLA	2.60732	19347	9.531	202.894	89.040	283.840	43800

NUMBER	NAME	4	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
511	DAVIDA	3.19083	.17192	15.897	107.673	338.002	269.337	43800
512	TAURINENSIS	2.18916	.25446	8.759	106.908	248.288	315.927	40000
513	CENTESIMA	3.01236	.08414	9.719	184.631	224.636	279.102	43000
515	ATHALIA	3.12389	.18006	2.005	122.360	289.470	314-057	16360
516	AMHERSTIA	2.68138	.27164	12.984	329.149	257.049	31.623	40000
517	EOITH	3.13770	.19831	3.210	274.814	140.651	174.716	38000
518	HALAWE	2.53719	.22014	6.747	204.134	117.022	275.169	38000
520	SULVANIA	2.78857	.18580	11.013	44.984	301.172	258.067	39600
521	BRIXIA	2.74027	.28268	10.555	90.157	314.349	226.005	34000
522	HELGA	3.62832	.07157	4.420	118.467	241.206	292.071	38000
523	A0 A	2.96219	.19361	4.327	261.671	185.560	188.533	36000
524	FIDELIC	2.03735	.12693	8 • 2 3 5	326.833	78.905	102.054	40000
526	JENA	3,12461	.12795	2.167	137.645	1.866	264.165	38000
527	EURYANTHE	2.72358	.15211	9.663	120.774	201.453	117,409	34000
528	REZIA	3.39433	.02113	12.686	51.345	56,308	107.696	32760
529	PREZIUSA	3.01943	.09044	11.033	65.667	334.078	90.173	33520
531	7 FRI TNA	2.78669	.19642	33.977	107.384	203.040 58 003	10.023	43000
532	HERCULINA	2.77350	.17486	16.344	107.457	75.666	64.818	43800
533	SARA	2.98216	.03725	6.525	180.696	31.719	116.810	36000
534	NASSOVIA	2.88517	.05584	3.275	93.939	333.786	212.278	43800
535	MEDADT	2.50400	.02435	0.//0	84+392	72.917	74 579	44200
537	PAULY	3.05944	.23857	9.920	120.177	184.789	285.069	43800
538	FRIEDERIKE	3.17711	.14821	6.508	141.347	221.782	101.993	44200
539	PAMINA	2.73834	.21320	6.794	274.811	95.312	351.792	40000
540	RUSAMUNDE	2.21920	.09036	5.577	201.804	336.640	291.238	43800
542	SUSANNA	2.90410	.14218	12.080	153.240	214.960	29.027	38000
543	CHARLOTTE	3.06509	.14581	8.450	295.461	106.819	348.417	44200
544	JETTA	2.59126	.15303	8.337	298.177	340.659	347.115	43800
545	MESSALINA	3.17535	.19260	11.195	334.415	321.193	154.363	40000
547	PRAXEDIS	2.77659	.23418	16.882	21.002	194.147	326.029	35800
548	KRESSIDA	2.28212	.18572	3.868	100.471	318.809	318.315	25520
549	JESSONOA	2.68254	.26131	3.967	291.686	156.306	57.337	38000
550	SENTA	2.58903	.22174	10.099	270.836	44.424	65.063	38000
552	STGELINDE	2.97047	.12177	.418	267.702	66.278	97.962	36000
553	KUNDRY	2.23054	.11012	5.390	72.023	353.825	187.915	44200
554	PERAGA	2.37431	.15305	2.934	295.344	126.539	99.279	43800
555	NORMA	3.15841	.17894	2.645	130.654	351.320	39.710	41760
220 557	VINETTA	2 • 40078	.10312	2.496	285.973	175+124	55.697	34000
558	CARMEN	2.90781	.04197	8.364	143.726	316.832	350.779	42000
559	NANDN	2.71068	.06671	9.306	111.978	127.776	212.380	44200
560	DELILA	2.75017	.16205	8.473	105.466	1.994	204.663	36000
562	SALONE	3.01884	.13/6/	11.115	160.189	304.767	139.808	42000
563	SULEIKA	2.71474	.23334	10.221	85.167	335.688	302.072	43800
564	DUDU	2.74691	.27498	18.081	70.998	213.234	192.444	38000
565	MARBACHIA	2.44356	.13075	10.938	225.961	288.488	255.815	40000
567	FIFUTHERIA	3.38747	.10255	9.265	58.088	308.543	118.648	32200
568	CHERUSKIA	2.88203	.16816	18.372	249.913	171.852	224.754	40000
559	MISA	2.65700	.18050	1.293	302.348	140.926	354.415	38000
570	KYTHERA DULCINEA	3.44442	.09890	1.738	225.975	154.266	323.849	38000
572	REBEKKA	2.40052	.15722	10.567	194.304	190.881	290.414	40000
573	RECHA	3.01194	.11336	9.834	343.599	30.808	286.388	34000
574	REGINHILD	2.25218	.23922	5,691	336.624	76.092	313.810	43000
576	RENATE EMANUELA	2.55505	.12743	15.079	349.525	333.853	153.620	40000
577	RHEA	2.90807	•19232 •48809	3.960	320.367	25.920	15.883	32200
578	HAPPEL 14	2.74890	.19506	6.153	29.575	260.719	261.351	39560
579	AINDONIA	3.01140	.07844	11.029	82.819	226.823	102.773	42000
580	SELENE	3.22614	.09803	3.644	99.280	310.078	345.974	38000
582	TAUNTUNIA OLYMPIA	3.22324	•01170	21.795	102.523	5.770	171.486	41480
583	KLOTILDE	3.18094	.15111	8.215	257.741	257.197	255.743	40000
584	SEMIRAMIS	2.37411	.23306	10.720	281.982	84.462	47.594	43800
585	BILKIS	2.42915	.13328	7.576	180.074	328.604	.528	38000
587	HERLA	3.04151	.06107 .1672P	1.608	229.305	247.346	278.670	38000
588	ACHILLES	5.17383	.14893	10.334	315.877	131.617	83.354	43800
589	CRUATIA	3.13004	.05248	10.808	178.154	228.640	202.172	38000
590	TOMYRIS	2.99803	.08075	11.182	106.148	336.265	149.449	44200
591	IKMGARU Ratuseba	2.68040	.20636	12.522	334.451	216.403	320.096	38000
593	TITANIA	2.69815	.21742	16.923	76.004	30.163	24.870	43800
594	MIREILLE	2.62762	.35315	32.574	154.720	77.156	346.661	43800
595	POLYXENA	3.21046	.05992	17.882	24.738	251.873	242.784	40000

NUMBER	NAME		A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
596	SCHEILA		2.93010	.16434	14.651	71,157	173.685	350.177	32200
597	BANDUSIA		2.67205	.14398	12.818	36.765	306.549	6.683	32200
598	DCTAVIA		2.76103	.25089	12.195	91.996	289.798	347.005	40000
599	LUISA		2.65991	+29525	10.103	44.640	292.375	76.351	40000
601	NERTHUS		3.13063	+11827	16.124	169.791	156.101	22.402	38000
602	MARIANNA		3.08483	.24797	15.223	332.162	42.069	258.080	43800
603	TIMANDRA	LOST	2.55178	.16446	8.114	344.247	155.229	11.111	17280
604	TEKHESSA		3.16667	.18587	4.428	12.328	31.386	134.154	36000
606	BRANGANE		2.58682	.21872	8.630	318.540	57.027	287.963	40000
607	JENNY		2.85154	.07679	10.100	285.617	291.553	278.270	32200
608	ADOLFINE		3.02320	.12100	9.371	294.389	71.022	246.393	38000
609	FULVIA		3.09246	•02829	4.167	165.489	107.695	193.380	43800
611	VALERIA		2.98429	.11988	13.448	189.832	252.056	280.258	38000
612	VERDNIKA	LOST	3.13887	.26646	20.464	205.812	116.229	22.301	17480
613	GINEVRA		2.92118	.06224	7.679	354.908	64.467	328.949	43000
614			2.69267	.11084	7.023	217.335	207.761	219.565	38000
616	ELLY		2.55259	.05945	15.016	356.005	110.250	38.427	41800
617	PATROCLUS		5.22959	.14089	22.047	43.774	306.263	62.557	43800
618	ELFRIEDE		3.18424	.08771	17.049	111.168	241.049	344.273	36000
619	TRIBERGA DRAKONTA		2.51953	•07554	13.715	187.284	176.019	42.831	38000
621	VERDANDI		3.11911	.14707	2.323	67.174	35, 269	25,839	38000
622	ESTHER		2.41443	.24446	8.634	142.114	255.313	346.614	38000
623	CHIMAERA		2.45917	.11464	14.194	308.122	124.598	11.252	40000
624	HEKTUR		5.15334	.02552	18.258	342.071	179.538	25.297	43800
626	NOTHBURGA		2.57337	.24401	25.402	341.547	43.069	192.892	42160
627	CHARIS		2.89883	.06178	6.474	142.404	172.955	88.690	44200
628	CHRISTINE		2.58196	•04390	11.503	111.787	203.018	25.667	44200
629	BERNARDINA Eliducata		3.11935	.17239	9.338	87.304	32.810	173.668	40760
631	PHILIPPINA		2.79159	.08352	18,916	224.757	276.540	100.553	40000
632	PYRRHA		2.66147	.19374	2.231	357.247	250.178	269.329	38000
633	ZELIMA		3.01701	.09676	10.909	147.576	184.465	133.234	38000
635			3.13409	.18299	12.315	133.726	218,383	77.560	40000
636	ERIKA		2.90884	.17423	7.927	34.724	296.427	43.617	44200
637	CHRYSOTHEMIS		3.15413	.14528	.288	355.462	173.117	232.790	41600
638	MOIRA		2.73568	.15859	7.700	103.567	126.074	345.344	35800
640	BRAMBILLA		3.16648	-05863	13.321	235.406	29.441	3,567	38000
641	AGNES		2.21996	.12844	1.715	40.682	17.130	243.676	44200
642	CLARA		3.17149	.14874	8.142	7.474	105.720	168.569	38000
643	SCHEHEREZADE		3.34542	.09428	13.698	253.888	224.228	258.537	38000
645	AGRIPPINA		3.17977	.17641	7.062	.709	85.421	177.239	38000
646	KASTALIA		2.32499	.21262	6.921	302.668	36,907	38.831	41240
647	ADELGUNDE		2.44338	.19063	7.284	254.649	175.019	269.492	40000
649	JOSEFA		2.54950	.27278	12.638	357.164	348.351	127.678	40640
650	AMALASUNTHA		2.45770	.18535	2.553	215.036	177.131	157.920	43800
651	ANTIKLEIA		3.02300	.10054	10.775	38.124	350.665	266.598	44200
653	BERENIKE		3.01212	.12332	11.281	133.368	47.744	72.515	38000
654	ZELINDA		2.29673	.23141	18.143	278.163	213.370	105.342	43800
655	BRISEIS		2.98672	.09074	6.495	130.325	281.108	205.496	36000
656			3.16832	.11390	,472	186.054	325.154	312.454	32200
658	ASTERIA		2.85472	.06112	1.515	351.179	59.402	300.406	43800
659	NESTOR		5.26213	.10932	4.514	350.492	336.391	200.534	43800
660	CRESCENTIA		2.53437	.10125	15.268	156.836	105.235	334.729	42000
662	NEWTONIA		3.01400	.03048	9.203	337.870	161.371	240.175	38000
663	GERLINDE		3.07003	.14941	17.729	233.297	309.119	133.540	38000
664	JUOITH		3.16944	.24351	8.526	176.021	87.151	252.440	38000
665	SABINE		3.16933	.15372	14.656	299.260	314.170	246.928	43800
667	DENISE		3.19271	.18465	25.367	152.939	309.839	42.063	38000
668	ODRA		2.79543	.23438	6.828	214.581	112.713	14.989	37200
669	KYPRIA		3.01121	.07979	10.774	171.002	112.555	200.873	40000
670	CARNEGTA		2.80493	.19194	7.531	1,090	193.809	266-640	38000
672	ASTARTE		2.55411	.13897	11.127	343.628	309.084	151.136	38000
673	EDDA		2.8154D	.01269	2.856	227.648	231.028	303.053	32200
674	RACHELE		2.92148	19525	13.535	58.256	41.401	306.698	43800
675	NELTTA		3.06351	.12211	12.874	203+208	151./13	202.667	43800
677	AALTJE		2.95574	.05024	8.490	273.798	274.969	67.792	30160
678	FREDEGUNDIS		2.57387	.21625	6.099	281.590	119.893	75.065	38000
679	PAX		2.58701	.30917	24.421	112.357	265.520	4.182	43800
300	OC HUYE YA		2+12040	+27077	11045	40.123	240+33/	10/0240	30000

NUMBER	NAME		A	E	I	NOOE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
681	GORGO		3.11202	.09458	12.521	178.593	112.446	228.795	38000
682	HAGAR	LOST	2.63210	.15578	11.555	192.887	92.684	348.532	18480
683	LANZIA		3.11523	.05842	18.499	260.030	271.059	19.592	40000
685	HILDBURG		2.23567	.19596	3.643	235.820	291.495	264.550	24120
686	GERSUIND		2.59815	.26615	15.727	243.318	87.313	211.771	43800
687	TINETTE		2.72222	.27191	14.944	334.815	51.324	202.486	36000
688	MELANIE		2.69757	.13818	10.240	171.010	137.808	117.295	40000
690	WRATISLAVIA		3.15887	.16737	11.257	254.077	115.029	205.151	34000
691	LEHIGH		3.01418	.11820	13.015	88.450	301.167	97.257	38000
692	HIPPOOAMIA		3.35790	.19261	26.140	64.092	53.704	264.344	38000
694	ZEKSINETTA FKARD		2.94340	.03026	14.205	352.238	284.883	220.642	34000
695	BELLA		2.53908	.15872	13.909	275.648	77.688	228.964	43000
696	LEONORA		3.18006	.24678	13.020	299.127	106.633	54.523	43800
697 698	GALILEA		2.88128	.15464	15.153	15.877	332.605	344.345	32200
699	HELA		2.61344	.40760	15.304	243.883	89.356	233.290	30800
700	AURAVICTRIX		2.22931	.10409	6.788	96.680	100.471	88.848	36000
701	ORIOLA		3.01371	.03251	7.100	244.449	309.947	98.852	38000
703	NOEM1		2.17499	.13736	20.542	213.499	173.820	82.409	38000
704	INTERAMNIA		3.06018	.15318	17.290	280.506	91.948	261.180	43800
705	ERMINIA		2.92371	.05338	25.023	2.877	100.673	84.439	38000
706	HIRUNDO		2.72957	.19288	14.466	325.504	29.365	213.395	38000
708	RAPHAELA		2.67108	.08521	3.501	355.267	195.091	356.146	40000
709	FRINGILLA		2.91387	.11197	16.300	324.773	14.758	42.083	33080
710	GERTRUD		3.14302	.11703	1.741	140.160	100.245	56.242	38000
712	AAKAULLA ADLIVIANA		2.23725	.19598	6.087	357.059	298.992	53.406	38000
713	LUSCINIA		3.40959	.14664	10.170	220.343	124.321	341.811	36000
714	ULULA		2.53579	.05721	14.297	233.836	228.393	2.249	43800
715	TRANSVAALIA		2.76794	.08343	13.824	46.248	299.706	248.899	36000
717	WISISADA		3.13846	.26224	1.750	140.732	15.488	71.518	38000
718	ERIDA		3.05223	.20383	6.977	39.098	171.519	345.596	36000
719	ALBERT	LOST	2.55391	.54037	10.821	186.093	151.942	10.073	19320
720	BUHLINIA TABURA		2.88801	.01402	2.367	35.671	112.792	184.216	44200
722	FRIEDA		2.17184	.14520	5.644	45.540	256.286	62.292	38000
723	HAMMONIA		2.99749	.06021	4.978	163.637	241.943	305.377	38000
724	HAPAG	LOST	2.45063	.25398	11.768	204.960	202.683	349.408	19320
725	JOELLA		2.56557	.22242	3.797	69.013 242.900	321.110	266.908	24960
727	NIPPONIA		2.56721	.10625	15.001	133.042	273.401	195.907	38000
728	LEONISIS		2.25325	.08810	4.261	82.377	53.949	94.680	42000
729	WATSONIA	1.051	2.76013	.09393	18.052	124.445	85.900	42.106	40000
731	SDRGA		2.98524	.14335	10.711	47.046	284.819	130.912	32200
732	TJILAKI		2.45690	.04017	11.015	173.399	59.462	74.936	26920
733	MOCIA		3.39107	.07529	20.353	342.211	169.988	267.832	36000
735	MARGHANNA		2.72800	.32426	2.843	3.985	308.078	319+121	36000
736	HARVARD		2.20237	.16488	4.374	135.666	199.665	175.246	38000
737	AREQUIPA		2.59215	.24336	12.374	184.542	133.972	6.434	43800
730	MANDEVILLE		3.03674	.05455	3.527	132.171	39.668	107.791	40000
740	CANTABIA		3.04866	.11400	10.860	116.631	45.528	102.068	36000
741	BOTOLPHIA		2.72347	.06767	8.416	100.971	59.584	226.531	34000
742	EDISONA		3.01115	.11932	11.227	64.438	283.445	348.525	40000
744	AGUNTINA		3.16713	.12291	7.718	142.340	35.485	258.463	44200
745	MAURITIA		3.25955	.06957	13.540	126.694	337.150	238.150	38000
746	MARLU		3.11294	.23906	17.390	3.134	303.797	290.199	32200
748	SIMFICA		3.00440	.33692	18.187	130.197	274.996	316.630	43800
749	MALZOVIA		2.24296	.17361	5.386	109.617	127.347	79.190	38640
750	DSKAR		2.44195	.13502	3.947	69.632	71.253	57.193	38000
751	FAINA		2.55046	.15504	15.565	78.628	301.731	253.910	38000
753	TIFLIS		2.32946	.22046	5.947	84.852	24.487	247.743	36000
754	MALABAR		2.98558	.05370	24.532	180.296	301.097	159.516	32200
755	QUINTILLA		3.16182	.15662	3.233	177.031	46.698	220.832	38000
756	LILLIANA PORTLANDIA		3.20156	.14033	20.359	707.765	8.882	57.893	43800
758	MANCUNIA		3.19378	.14416	5.606	105.883	321.138	248-549	43000
759	VINIFERA		2.61655	.20756	19.940	318.200	359.923	338.630	40000
760	MASSINGA		3.16231	.22193	12.761	333.245	190.063	106.907	40000
762	PULCOVA		2.06222	.06316	2.173	23.999	295.704	136.994	40000
763	CUPIDO		2.24033	.16655	4.081	289.645	88.098	251.198	44200
764	GEDANIA		3.18094	.11265	10.075	259.698	165.398	260.940	32200
765	MATTIACA		2.54881	.28008	5.574	327.192	70.124	263.301	24160

D. F. BENDER

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
766	MDGUNTIA	3.02242	.09317	10.094	8.242	70.819	76.766	38000
767	BONDIA	3,11379	.18910	2.424	79.770	262.581	20.466	44200
768	STRUVEANA	3.13186	.21635	16.395	39.732	10.693	287.118	36000
769	TATJANA	3.19585	.15516	7.486	40.392	244.280	320.999	36000
770	BALL	2.22059	.15126	4.394	44.448	17.090	160.176	40000
772	TANETE	2.09966	-09896	28.835	66.031	162 696	31 072	32200
773	TRMENERALID	2.85678	.08223	16.688	322.629	331.766	122.815	36000
774	ARMOR	3.04301	.17119	5.566	251.037	26.347	201.694	36000
775	LUMIERE	3.01017	.07410	9.296	298.134	165.862	157.687	40000
776	BERBERICIA	2.93427	.16161	18.231	79.785	306.242	48.081	43800
777	GUTEMBERGA	3.21913	.11258	13.085	286.507	236.749	138.177	30000
778	THEUBALDA	3.18046	.26776	13.336	324.590	122.805	259.024	38000
780	ADMENTA	2.00493	08255	14.393	203.970	210 713	133.717	46300
781	KARTVELIA	3.23456	.08741	19.134	138.837	154.567	312.253	40000
782	MONTEFIORE	2.17954	.03920	5.263	80.137	81.598	213.682	42000
783	NORA	2.34350	.22837	9.317	141.934	153.750	59.451	43000
784	PICKERINGIA	3.07992	.23769	12.460	16.522	233.665	279.732	36000
785	ZWETANA	2.57568	.20292	12.723	72.338	129.456	150.867	36000
785	BREDICHINA	3.16241	12707	14.566	89.652	137.552	190.190	38000
788	HOHENSTEINA	3,12580	.13152	14.378	178.555	39.304	286.824	42000
789	LENA	2.69480	.14787	10.806	232.711	41.676	86.700	40000
790	PRETORIA	3.40269	.15981	20.544	251.789	43.518	157.528	47000
791	ANI	3.13609	.18404	16.292	130.150	201.343	241.767	36000
792	METCALFIA	2.62198	.13163	8.629	265.333	225.571	86.929	38000
793	ARIZONA	2.79594	.12504	15.803	36.331	307.863	54.763	32200
794	IRENAEA	3.15224	.28356	5.402	160.298	132.236	281.806	44200
795	CAPITA	2.75042	.04887	19.050	17.307	100.324	207.325	40000
797	HONTANA	2.53793	-05504	4.464	238.555	351.240	128.856	38000
798	RUTH	3.01452	.04036	9.208	214.745	40.532	237.362	38000
799	GUDULA	2.54141	.02567	5.244	164.585	233.543	282.806	36000
800	KRESSMANNIA	2.19255	.20227	4.266	324.954	346.693	50.599	40120
801	HELWERTHIA	2.60553	.07421	14.100	185.832	335.027	53.775	43800
802	EPTAXA DICKA	2.19623	.07917	5.208	7.578	114.989	195.816	40080
804	HICHA HICHA	2.83853	.14076	15.362	347.573	341,897	216.712	43800
805	HORMUTHIA	3.20334	.17818	15.703	166.153	137.138	273.652	41760
806	GYLDENIA	3.21170	.08548	14.114	45.380	92.647	143.080	40000
807	CERASKIA	3.01588	.06751	11.309	132.388	336.489	120.910	40000
808	MERXIA	2.74586	.12694	4.708	181.402	272.246	329.066	35800
809	LUNDIA	2.29272	.19231	7.144	154.308	195.205	89.509	40000
810		2.17902	.18069	2.599	122.007	194.202	+ 0 9 1	20760
812	ADELE	2.65866	.16675	13.334	7.264	351.249	50.728	40000
813	BAUMEIA	2.22303	.02583	6.306	51.766	315.799	227.612	36000
814	TAURIS	3.15909	.30567	21.807	88.341	298.232	87.456	43800
815	CDPPELIA	2.65803	.07496	13.870	57.113	57.653	336.977	38160
816	JULIANA	3.00221	.10746	14.343	128.170	22.120	332.401	36000
818	ANNERA KADTEYNEA	2.16848	.10109	15.647	70.676	203.075	209.700	44200
819	BARNARDIANA	2.19752	.14118	4.899	333.099	305.325	2.182	37960
820	ADRIANA	3.12777	.06216	5.947	118.761	195.400	32.674	36000
821	FANNY	2.7772	.20597	5.366	209.648	31.635	237.380	44200
822	LALAGE	2.25551	.15503	.715	209.830	246.205	357.427	44200
823	SISIGAMBIS	2.22115	.09036	3.642	254.728	217.943	147.999	44200
024	ANAJIAJIA	2 . 7 . 7 . 4 1	.13534	3.601	141.475	109.743	211.704	38000
826	HENRIKA	2.71354	.20374	7.112	230.808	33.760	304.231	34000
827	WOLFIANA	2.27429	.15673	3.407	173.019	194.105	132.144	24120
828	LINDEMANNIA	3.18598	.05411	1.154	2.662	307.449	98.235	36000
829	ACADEMIA	2.57922	.09802	8.318	352.389	40.102	12.953	38000
830	PETROPOLITANA	3.20039	.09428	3.824	342.663	65.409	49.168	32200
831	STATEIRA	2.21251	.14564	4.835	177.717	224.265	278.384	43800
832	KARIN	2.863/1	12208	.992	255.710	115.645	128.544	40000
834	RUPNHAN1A	3.15402	. 22660	3.954	183.377	90.004	122.409	40000
835	DLIVIA	3.20504	.11826	3.689	310.356	55.640	2.224	40000
836	JOLE	2.18985	.17605	4.839	199.501	179.164	315.823	41160
837	SCHWARZSCHILDA	2.29798	.04046	6.730	199.855	171.574	78.704	38000
838	SERAPHINA	2.87683	.13466	10.395	240.601	114.782	103.110	36000
839	VALBORG	2.61412	.15245	12.573	338.069	337.799	287.266	43800
840		3.12/99	10105	3.70/	213.033	. 775	211.420	40000
842	KERSTIN	3.22124	.14357	14.626	5.931	351.482	320.128	41880
843	NICOLALA	2.27913	.20957	7.997	4.542	315.058	23.746	21120
844	LEONTINA	3.18889	.09703	8.874	349.417	342.146	98.629	36000
845	NAEMA	2.93811	.06909	12.642	43.505	290.749	91.696	36000
846	LIPPERTA	3.12796	.18410	.263	262.407	131.754	77.540	43800
847	AGNIA	2.78114	+09642	2.479	270.997	127.663	160.726	43800
840		3.17010	.179499	19,552	228.025	59,325	179.484	43800
850	ALTONA	2.99902	.12918	15.479	121.642	129.534	299.124	38000

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
851	ZEISSIA	2.22798	.09040	2.393	140.792	6.532	91.809	44200
852	WLADILENA	2.36314	.27394	23.019	27.269	281.729	120.125	37600
853	NANSENIA	2.31223	.10672	9.217	182.650	58.983	93.766	41960
855	NEWCOMBIA	2.36236	.17808	10.905	17.004	232.787	132.004	41680
856	BACKLUNDA	2.43633	.11475	14.358	125.463	72.052	297.070	36000
857	GLASENAPPIA	2.19082	.08888	5.304	82.695	238.127	22.361	37960
858	EL DJEZAIR	2.80814	.10590	8.916	67.243	174.134	325.984	38000
860	UULAREAN	2.79577	.13412	13.778	37.108	1.098	90.328	32200
861	AIDA	3.15011	.08410	8,017	115.424	190.393	269.691	36000
862	FRANZIA	2.80256	.08509	13.913	300.228	118.251	267.455	36000
863	BENKOELA	3.19614	.04949	25.477	116.736	102.966	237.894	42000
865	AASE 7118ATDA	2.20790	.19090	13.310	103.218	192.341	249.419	23200
866	FATME	3.12360	.05580	8.647	91.437	271.374	238.460	36000
867	KOVACIA	3.07255	.12698	5.999	47.367	67.695	221.041	38000
868	LOVA	2.70407	.14849	5.825	115.860	284.915	333.996	40000
870	MANTO	2.32173	.26507	6.198	120.939	195,162	347.375	24120
871	AMNERIS	2.22226	.11899	4.251	157.714	65.380	308.048	41760
872	HOLDA	2.73221	.07895	7.361	194.825	18.999	123.928	40000
873	MECHTHILD	2.62704	.14910	5.261	150.218	107.812	230.844	38000
875	NYNPHE	2.55354	.14825	14.620	191.102	359.960	113.397	40000
876	SCOTT	3.01343	.10713	11,325	151.257	208.374	176.343	38000
877	WALKURE	2.49584	.15871	4.277	116.149	276.361	200.527	36000
878	MILDRED	2.36333	.23107	2.021	172.697	187.068	8.997	21120
660	HERRA	3.00933	-15555	15.080	264.307	95.096	191.966	34000
881	ATHENE	2.61306	.20777	14.245	277.028	40.330	173.062	43800
882	SWETLANA	3.13290	•26121	5.987	259.118	118.587	37.229	38000
883	MATTERANIA	2.23839	.19841	4.730	285.989	40.403	78.532	24120
885	PRIANUS	3,10092	.17755	3.283	301.042	332+233	128.825	43800
886	WASHINGTONIA	3.14850	.28624	16.692	61.048	295.876	224.442	30840
887	ALINDA	2.49963	.55397	9.192	110.428	349.262	76.854	43800
888	PARYSATIS	2.70966	.19312	13.844	124.150	296.921	54.084	38000
890	ERTNIA WALTRAUT	2.44200	.20728	8.074	132.461	276.928	132.662	44200
891	GUNHILD	2.85959	.02988	13.535	106.099	299.354	178.881	35800
892	SEEL IGER1A	3.23488	.08196	21.349	175.684	288.360	317.601	42000
893	LEOPOLDINA	3.05062	.14853	17.037	145.460	223.472	15.194	32200
895	HELTO	3,11208	.14825	26.072	264.286	118.207	339.272	40000
896	SPHINX	2.28528	.16326	8.178	254.084	.544	302.429	36600
897	LYSESTRATA	2.54327	.08870	14.232	257.813	21.082	5.626	38000
898	HILDEGARD	2.72536	.37351	10.199	242.300	47.627	7.639	41560
900	ROSALINDE	2.47302	.16054	11.534	253.137	118,172	157.177	34000
901	BRUNSIA	2.22449	.22058	3.446	265.199	67.023	139.941	38040
902	PROBITAS	2.44680	.17920	6.391	353.155	26.295	234.299	34000
903	ROCKEEELLIA	3.24661	.01974	11.666	159.554	248.439	46.336	43800
905	UNIVERSITAS	2.21577	.15311	5.327	36.922	342.124	22.883	40000
906	REPSOLDA	2.89352	.08462	11.799	40.355	291.494	81.632	40000
907	RHODA	2.80036	.16048	19.601	43.254	86.428	147.915	40000
909		2.4/413	.09092	13.375	146.968	24.905	74.000	38000
910	ANNELIESE	2.93192	.15076	9.263	50.489	204.398	97.999	34000
911	AGAMEMNON	5.18631	.06723	21.858	337.277	81.697	128.285	43800
912		3.12537	.18668	18.298	34.491	89.547	25.347	36000
914	PALISNA	2.45446	.21371	25.370	255.711	46.930	15.357	37680
915	COSETTE	2.22807	.13922	5.556	9.164	38.649	110.617	38000
916	AMERICA	2.36496	.23599	11.123	329.713	40.522	334.478	38000
918		2 . 30115	.20128	5.140	343.357	358.646	343.060	38120
919	ILSEBILL	2.77146	.08463	8.135	230.203	152.455	80.283	34000
920	ROGERIA	2.62150	.10636	11.584	192.705	268.377	28,505	41360
921	JOVITA	3.19287	.15855	16.393	205.370	65.800	290.113	44200
922	HERIUGA	2.65/85	.19413	7.267	205.705	124.739	129.642	34000
924	TONI	2.93546	.15764	8.991	150.986	216.758	152.913	32200
925	AL PHONSINA	2.70060	.08067	21.075	299.452	200.554	27.082	42000
926	IMHILDE	2.97890	.18562	16.376	49.640	170.146	16.839	32200
927	HTIDRUN	3.14235	.14175	14.498	8.527	139.386	138.565	40000
929	ALGUNDE	2.23871	.11259	3.908	231.130	21.935	335.231	42160
930	WESTPHALIA	2.43012	.14525	15.322	340.728	329.131	332.971	38000
931	WHITTENORA	3.16074	.24402	11.203	113.200	305.342	312.724	36000
932	SUST	2.41987	•09082 •16389	8.116	14.915	47.927	313.932	43800
934	THURINGIA	2.74763	.21823	14.113	325.900	62.830	339.340	36000
935	CLIVIA	2.21892	.14608	4.043	346.866	56.237	323.052	22600

NUMBER	NAME		٨	F	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
936	KUNIGUNDE		3.15093	.15942	2.384	62.237	255.220	234.424	40000
937	BETHGEA		2.23143	.21767	3.697	243.898	70.776	342.406	33400
938	CHLOSINOE		3.17417	.17112	2.659	119.120	222.267	168.229	38000
940	KORDULA		2.24/35	.14259	6.283	70.010	265.776	214.193	36000
941	MURRAY		2.78426	.19743	6.643	52.334	334.179	6.037	43000
942	ROMILDA		3.16291	.16658	10.586	71.416	324.493	158.696	38000
943	BEGUNIA HIDALGO		3.11958	.21206	12.129	114.538	357.503	170.983	40000
945	BARCELONA		2.63959	.16226	32.882	318.060	160.694	194.090	37600
946	POESIA		3.12353	.13917	1.453	69.820	31.674	252.732	36000
947	MONTEROSA		2.75109	.25146	6.711	48.612	336.322	8.859	34000
949	HEL		2.99269	.20250	10.746	322.444	246.669	313.358	36000
950	AHRENSA		2.37101	.16029	23.473	181.860	346.738	332.080	25280
951	GASPRA		2.20977	.17370	4.096	252.999	128.622	353.124	38000
953	PAINLEVA		2.78814	.18818	8.674	36.438	259.810	341.528	40000
954	LI		3.13116	.16907	1.124	163.997	143.736	177.725	36000
955	ALSTEDE		2,59410	.28835	10.669	352.461	279.646	347.857	38000
957			2.91921	.20410	5.936 14.768	233.029	123.406	1.348	24160
958	ASPLINDA		3.96289	.18841	5.648	343.288	95.640	110.482	44200
959	ARNE		3.20094	.19980	4.447	59.889	322.699	61.083	40000
960	GUNNIE		2.69219	·16582	3.016	249.789	86.066	28.946	22960
962	ASLOG		2.90483	.10166	2.581	146.111	221.321	25.719	23000
963	IDUBERGA		2.24783	.13750	7.996	62.594	3.527	327.638	22960
964	SUBAMARA		3.04769	.12031	9.083	31.083	8.706	248.362	38000
966	MUSCHI		2.71766	.13096	14.419	72.544	177.085	140.968	37600
967	HELIONAPE		2.22497	.16912	5.420	82.165	230.885	94.940	40000
968	PETUNIA		2.86629	.13701	11.558	208.758	297.527	249.625	44200
970	PRINULA		2.56251	.26505	2.289	311.643	93.192	33.770	23040
971	ALSATIA		2,64161	.16113	13.791	83.476	4.553	273.317	40000
972	COHNIA		3.06112	.23151	8.357	282.892	91.604	274.270	34000
973	ARALIA JIORA		2.53349	.11280	15.750	348.272	94.741	32.394	42000
975	PERSEVERANTIA		2.83448	.03539	2.572	39.082	55.097	22.368	33280
976	BENJAMINA		3.19145	.11520	7.565	245.512	298.439	193.591	43000
977	AIDANINA		3,12053	•02445	15.178	76.441	65.707	244.145	32200
979	ILSEWA		3.14943	.14842	10.041	231.498	106.452	52.084	44200
980	ANACOSTIA		2.73906	.20194	15.920	285.703	69.373	201.106	43800
981	FRANKLINA		3.06916	.19530	2.077	46.638	294.589	15.939	39400
983	GUNILA		3.16882	.08220	14.797	251.471	355.357	176.787	32200
984	GRETIA		2.80425	.19701	9.143	315.057	52.568	280.182	35000
985	AMELTA		3.14530	.27708	4.070	290.582	259.937	213.606	38040
987	WALLIA		3.13480	.23630	8.997	324.202	8.956	173.563	32200
986	APPELLA		3.16175	.21959	1.610	41.924	330.773	71.892	40000
990	SCHWASSHANNIA		2.65914	•25227	8.804	243.720	163-182	66.984	30000
991	HCDONALDA		3.13966	.15687	2.099	63.989	244.553	138.233	40000
992	SWASEY		3.02818	.08539	10.818	212.566	342.275	78.900	40000
993	OTTHILO		2.53081	.04960	15.334	2.496	240.140	250.977	38000
995	STERNBERGA		2.61510	.16786	13.055	221.560	121,453	65.055	44200
996	HILARITAS		3.10206	.12565	.663	348.338	144.231	188.817	44200
997 998	PRISKA		2.66824	•18322	10.506	247.012	51.113	329.106	44200
999	ZACHIA		2.61170	.21726	9.720	215.179	126.215	99.215	38000
1000	PIAZZIA		3.20444	. 23 42 3	20.582	324.964	278.028	9.368	40000
1001			3,18424	.15614	9.375	259.866	142.623	272.303	38000
1003	LILOFEE		3.16089	•14104	1.819	139.740	310.871	293.239	38000
1004	BELOPOLSKYA		3.38933	.10927	2.956	154.334	225.547	79.383	38000
1005	ARAGO		3.16641	.12300	19.167	349.867	49.957	320.237	38000
1006	PAUL DU 1A		2.70809	. 10927	2.549	299.254	74.493	5.903	42000
1008	LAPAZ		3.09089	.07658	8.977	21.046	12.022	44.764	34000
1009	SIRENE	LOST	2.62774	.45380	15.752	229.968	183.390	1.627	23760
1010	HARLENE LADOANIA		2.39357	.10201	3.906	99.035	277.259	234.732	34000
1012	SAREMA		2.48204	.13336	4.049	72.858	22.739	15.788	43800
1013	TONBECKA		2.68309	.21052	11.885	27.956	97.290	313.105	33280
1014	SEMPHYRA CHRISTA		2.80501	·19856	2.283	252.555	230.097	96.887	38000
1016	ANITRA		2.21926	.12801	6.042	8.588	52.606	134.875	42160
1017	JACQUELINE		2.60646	.07390	7.942	118.659	67.333	66.458	44200
1018	ARNOLOA		2.53583	.25313	7.687	359.505	340.971	120.025	34000
1020	ARCADIA	LOST	2.78630	.00880	4.277	180.993	52.729	304.449	23880

NUMBER	NAME		A	£	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
1021	FLAMMARIO		2.73748	.28642	15.813	115.985	284.947	297.736	38000
1022	OLYMPIADA		2.80897	.17282	21.071	112.039	125.302	92.223	38000
1023	THOMANA		3.16280	.11129	10,065	194.397	202.703	324.797	40800
1024	HALE		2.8/242	.22383	26 860	29.320	300.218	199.449	42000
1026	INGRID	LOST	2.25043	.17995	5.390	104.534	211.650	8.672	23640
1027	AESCULAPIA		3.15388	.12806	1.258	29.089	138.057	240.078	44200
1028	LYDINA		3.40920	.11694	9.490	64.797	6.735	108,709	36000
1029	LA PLATA		2.88921	+02695	2.448	30.212	143.582	313.991	36000
1030	ARTICA		3.04720	.05814	17.620	219.024	306.593	50.867	39280
1032	PAFURI		3.13735	.12843	9.472	76.865	183.982	340.047	36000
1033	SIMONA		2.99935	.11917	10.656	188.987	215.651	176.820	44200
1034	HOZARTIA		2.29236	.26337	3,994	305.032	16.777	22,391	24040
1035	GANYHED		2.66575	.20230	26.415	215.757	320,207	65.829	43400
1037	OAVIOWEILLA	LOST	2.18057	.18074	5.379	199.510	177.323	14,951	24080
1038	TUCKIA		3.93568	.23843	9.254	58.251	307.957	321.410	40640
1039	SONNEBERGA		2.67998	.06106	4.547	221.756	326.294	198.829	40000
1040	KLUMPKEA ASTA		3.11843	.16592	10.001	60.201	160+342	8+842	44200
1042	AMAZONE		3.20787	.12874	20.830	53.006	299.564	227.730	24280
1043	BEATE		3.09338	.04180	8.929	159.219	172.727	182.963	43800
1044	TEUTONIA		2.57630	•14038	4.266	59.678	226.538	174.109	43000
1045	MICHELA		2.35909	.15806	.257	269.942	163.595	156.791	34000
1040	GETSHA		2.24146	.19230	5.667	78.164	299.059	142.384	38000
1048	FEODOSIA		2.72893	.18352	15.854	52.904	181.833	275.007	36000
1049	GOTHD		3.09156	.13805	15.148	343.245	36.603	283.698	40000
1050	META		2.62490	•1762P	12.526	342.941	64.595	322.458	24400
1051	MERUPE		3,22211	.10243	23.241	181.214	134.647	72 419	38000
1053	VIGDIS		2.61385	.09757	8.353	18.233	40.427	308.377	25880
1054	FORSYTIA		2.92107	13855	10.856	85.857	292.923	322.005	44200
1055	TYNKA		2.19790	.20845	5.272	146.851	175.595	87.965	40000
1056	AZALEA		2.23021	.17734	5.430	104.025	211.263	111.249	33280
1057	CRIIBBA		2.19642	-24581	3.587	279.372	93.129	154.107	38000
1059	MUSSORGSKIA		2.64171	.18698	10,091	200.484	86.997	2.183	40000
1060	MAGNOLIA		2.23733	.20226	5.930	221.369	83.115	65.080	38000
1061	PAEONIA		3.11521	.22417	2.496	91.319	300.447	210.202	43800
1062			3.00635	.06535	5.617	341.856	99.108	20.226	40000
1064	AFTHUSA		2.54709	.16952	9.428	280.683	19,956	351.733	38000
1065	AMUNDSENIA		2.36056	.29726	8.366	330.643	351.421	5.766	24760
1066	LOBELIA		2.40227	.20777	4.829	344.989	15.767	64.379	40000
1067	LUNARIA		2.86830	.19449	10.526	290.007	113.059	177.469	40000
1069	PLANCKTA		2.99723	-09640	13.512	319+201	33.427	201.525	44200
1070	TUNICA		3.22070	.09371	17.081	165.388	172.007	5.184	41560
1071	BRITA		2.80135	.11077	5.393	52.614	25.158	237.852	40000
1072	MALVA		3.17821	.23227	8.004	36.947	28.680	91.058	38000
1074	SECLIVARA		3.16299	.16930	.851	38.768	13.123	328.442	40000
1075	HELINA		3.01246	.11430	11.533	100.983	249.811	5.931	40000
1076	VIOLA		2.47689	.14037	3.307	143.793	302.002	50.893	38000
1077			2.39231	•19764	5.418	346.655	11.827	6.227	24760
1079	MIMOSA		2.87244	.04885	1.187	330.205	104.373	168.515	38000
1080	ORCHIS		2.42095	.25483	4.605	1.790	56.366	265.513	44200
1081	RESEOA		3.09166	.15534	4.234	30.666	7.608	141.484	40000
1082	PIROLA		3.13521	•16677	1.816	148.037	183.187	176.012	38000
1084	TAMARIWA		2.68844	.13084	3.889	186.746	108.911	278.360	44200
1085	AMARYLLIS		3.17622	.06664	6.649	140.074	128.188	152.848	40000
1086	NATA		3.16378	.04135	8.365	313.541	176.815	314.214	38000
1087	ARABIS		3.01924	+09278	10.081	30.438	23.493	295.786	42280
1089	TAMA		2.21331	.19596	7.000	71.244	318.671	215.228	37960
1090	SUMIDA		2.35907	.22109	21.508	147.683	337.214	152.133	43000
1091	SPIRAEA		3.41625	.07486	1.183	80.242	8.432	44.631	25200
1092	LILIUM		2.90094	.08342	5.389	308.187	313.871	95.170	35800
1093	rkeua Strfrta		3 • 1 7 3 7 8 2 • 5 4 8 7 7	.13162	22.253	20+010 149.659	250.194	32.001	40000
1095	TULIPA		3.02521	.02054	10.003	179.245	1.714	54.509	30520
1096	REUNERTA		2.60045	.19295	9.500	81.713	246.049	253.212	31200
1097	VICIA		2.63853	.29701	1.518	133.573	175.470	63.752	33560
1098	HAKONE		2.68826	+11664	13.402	329.318	79.070	50.267	34000
1100	ARNICA		2.89762	.06765	1.041	23.272	21.506	74. 140	35800
1101	CLEMATIS		3.24136	.06772	21.281	201.905	125.005	303.704	42000
1102	PEPITA		3.07261	.11090	15.797	216.696	117.492	202.966	40000
1103	SEQUOIA		1.93382	.09463	17.899	267.247	77.399	322.417	42000
1105	FRAGARIA		2.03098	.09942	0+438	117.235	224.496	4.009	38000

NUMBER	NAME	Δ	F	I	NDDE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
1106	CYDONIA	2.59899	. 12128	13.080	328.118	229.667	107.625	40000
1107	LICTORIA	3.18770	.12031	7.073	110.752	.263	35.605	38000
1108	DEMETER	2.42620	.25974	24.895	234.215	77.484	74.148	40000
1109	TATA	3.20522	.12559	4.185	268.955	348.786	217.163	42000
1110	DETNMUTUTA	2.21816	.24135	5.855	241.720	77.451	27.200	41240
1112	POLONIA	3.01880	.10651	9.000	303.953	80.474	132.621	32200
1113	KATJA	3.11739	.13411	13.245	325.326	117.547	350.832	36000
1114	LORRAINE	3.08934	.08245	10.741	195.498	208.245	151.389	44200
1115	ADAUDA	3.09939	.17440	15.358	72.536	53.975	51.152	36000
1117	REGINITA	2.24762	.19738	4.332	146.990	149.733	157.888	38000
1118	HANSKYA	3.20405	.06646	14.005	319.161	342.403	89.882	40000
1119	EUBOEA	2.61247	.15435	7.854	57.244	229.707	37.790	41920
1120		2.21593	.15580	4.046	158.458	218.867	243.022	36000
1122	NEITH	2.60718	.25708	4.732	63.166	327.229	305.259	43800
1123	SHAPLEYA	2.22542	.15628	6.418	79.690	316.483	89.350	38000
1124	STROOBANTIA	2.92557	.03517	7.795	22.283	264.349	72.318	41960
1125	CHINA	3.14650	.20251	3.032	96.970	11.337	211.202	43800
1127	MIMI	2.59296	.26415	14.776	128.559	281.603	198.900	40000
1128	ASTRID	2.78765	.04632	1.023	59.021	237.236	33.727	40000
1129	NEUIMINA	3.02322	.07987	8,605	269.906	134.880	58.318	38000
1130	NEUJMINA	2.22898	.19731	2.162	216.002	112.988	242.134	40000
1131		2.68414	.27586	3.230	30.754	240.034	270.580	36600
1133	LUGDUNA	2.18604	.18723	5.374	58.053	305.730	89.378	38000
1134	KEPLER	2.68469	.46640	15.030	6.365	330.498	65.359	43800
1135	COLCHIS	2.66593	.11398	4.553	350.983	2.878	239.832	38000
1136	MERCEDES	2.56412	.25/18	8.890	209.675	145.919	55.513	38000
1138	ATTICA	3.14533	.08081	13.992	284.260	94.671	22.110	34000
1139	ATAMI	1.94727	.25526	13.099	213.191	205.585	94.979	30160
1140	CRIMEA	2.77282	.11337	14.114	72.067	309.215	300.088	42240
1141	BOHMIA	2.27047	.16485	4.275	105.277	274.992	356.966	42000
1143	REFUEL A	5.22626	-09224	3.142	220.649	234.449	292.334	41960
1144	DDA	3.75542	.09270	9.693	158.420	212.090	30.367	41240
1145	ROBELMONTE	2.42442	.11676	6.233	346.993	264.994	248.935	38000
1146	BIARMIA	3.04888	.24967	17.151	214.665	61.978	72.962	36000
1146	RARAHU	3.02248	.10773	10.839	145.414	175.732	199.436	44200
1149	VOLGA	2.90090	.09418	11.728	261.870	114.334	186.295	36000
1150	ACHAIA	2.19079	.20415	2.379	206.509	138.256	91.673	38000
1151		2.40862	.27469	5.068	225.201	122.142	168.201	44200
1153	WALLENBERGIA	2.19578	.15992	3.335	280.455	27.857	300.398	38000
1154	ASTRONOMIA	3.39813	.04027	4.543	83.638	181.573	131.521	38000
1155	AENNA	2.46325	.15406	6.631	38.860	191.605	89.117	40000
1157	ARABIA	2.23070	.13126	9.550	336.001	318.452	320.458	44200
1158	LUDA	2.56516	.11085	14.901	344.551	56.283	102.833	40000
1159	GRANADA	2 . 37942	.05823	13.033	347.771	312.357	335.069	36320
1160	ILLYRIA	2.55187	.11753	14.987	3.416	4.075	156.636	40000
1161	LARISSA	3.93465	.11243	1.901	39.523	216.863	2.565	44200
1163	SAGA	3.21118	.07056	8.987	127.995	206.682	28.979	40000
1164	KOBOLDA	2.33685	.19592	25.145	156.652	340.232	351.578	40000
1165	IMPRINETTA SAKUNTALA	3.14007	. 20121	12.802	205.100	188.960	170.317	358000
1167	DUSIAGO	3.42152	.05790	5.698	225.669	45.262	88.037	38000
1168	BRANDIA	2.55062	.22272	12.689	218.604	122,526	304.279	33440
1169	ALWINE	2.31848	.15547	4.045	255.238	175.498	296.633	34000
1170	SIVA RIISTHAHEI TA	2 . 32544	-29909	22.264	122.780	285.685	245.308	30400
1172	ANEAS	5.16102	.10249	16.714	246.797	47.649	115.748	43800
1173	ANCHISES	5.28020	.13887	6.925	283.396	38.098	105.701	43800
1174	MARMARA	3.02014	.11442	10.109	1.308	348.844	78.536	38000
1175	MARGO	3.22007	.02879	16.364	238.211	80.777	299.920	27600
1170	GUNNESSIA	2.07274	.01493	15.055	252.094	188.879	340.503	44200
1178	IRMELA	2.67872	.13418	6.940	169.999	356.276	263.251	42020
1179	MALLY	2.61660	.17542	8.741	7.570	232.377	318.901	26440
1180	RITA	3.98098	.17296	7.207	88.285	215.481	272.165	38000
1182	ILONA	2.25956	.11781	9.398	336.219	62.166	285.267	38000
1183	JUTTA	2.38408	.12907	2.810	14.995	204.414	103.782	40000
1134	GAEA	2.65805	.07205	11.321	355.635	308.956	31.007	43800
1185	NIKKO	2.23715	.10599	5.704	71.693	1.497	151.686	38000
1187	AFRA	2.63949	.22243	10.735	328.092	72.456	133.014	28000
1188	GOTHLANDIA	2.19011	.18089	4.826	5.209	6.195	223.582	40000
1189	TERENTIA	2.93353	.11069	9.870	275.643	95.077	136.596	38000
1190	PELAGIA	2.43135	.13115	3,193	26.744	39.720	319.726	26280

NUMBER	NAME		A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
1191	AL FATERNA		2.89195	. 04712	18.453	134.717	57 303	251.000	20120
1192	PRISMA		2.36495	.26175	23.835	1.530	130.007	21.158	26400
1193	AFRICA		2.64611	.12256	14,161	49.970	183.283	355.800	26480
1194	ALETTA ORANGIA		2.91462	-08842	10.882	292.130	242.959	51.323	26480
1196	SHEBA		2.65251	.17982	17.684	101.326	260.514	255.388	26480
1197	RHODESIA		2.87932	.23788	12.920	256.608	274.788	256.907	40000
1198	ATLANTIS	LOST	2.24908	.33530	2.724	261.072	81.404	5.443	26600
1200	IMPERATRIX		3.02389	.02752	8.746	236.253	275.545	181.575	38000
1201	STRENUA		2.69817	.03853	6.993	203.079	163.931	96.396	40000
1202	MARINA		3.95039	.19689	3.391	50.857	313.045	5.224	38000
1203			2.88276	.25098	5.962	224.866	175.241	158.001	40000
1205	EBELLA		2.53252	.29372	8.934	7.945	311.535	23.757	26600
1206	NUMEROWIA		2.86569	.05533	13.024	324.391	279.829	87.282	44080
1207	OSTENIA		3.01863	.09300	10.396	21.033	43.321	329.915	30320
1208	TROILUS		5.17759	.09275	33.677	47.973	293.849	11.978	43000
1210	MOROSOVIA		3.01074	-05357	11.243	107-086	154.731	27.871	40000
1211	BRESSOLE		2.92754	.15943	12.778	130.120	209.173	107.477	36000
1212	FRANCETTE		3.95436	.19432	7.591	149.251	351.813	297.636	43800
1213	ALGERIA		3.12568	.14370	13.072	271.850	107.916	242.612	40000
1215	BOYER		2.57862	.13395	9.853	286.152	31.121	111.923	38000
1216	ASKANIA		2.23290	.17878	7.601	121.261	144.126	258.842	43800
1217	MAXIMILIANA		2.35255	.15471	5.146	148.326	90.764	254.255	35800
1218	ASTER		2.26335	.10956	3.168	63.823	67.847	25.435	26800
1220			2.21247	.12516	4.420	42.348	22.966	204.504	38000
1221	AMOR		1.92061	.43605	11.913	171.086	25.889	27.017	38560
1222	TINA		2.79091	.24915	19.714	245.948	57.876	41.755	44200
1223	NECKAR		2.86855	.06178	2.560	40.839	13.336	147.074	40000
1224	ARTANE		2.30393	.19916	7.869	258.053	128.049	4.402	38000
1226	GOLIA		2.58289	.11209	9.816	17.322	136.348	211.344	41960
1227	GERANIUM		3.20208	.21233	16.247	2.752	290.794	218.971	38000
1228	SCABIOSA		2 . 76 7 72	.04128	3.294	308.533	203.395	132.921	3P000
1229	TILIA RICCIA	LOST	3.19535	.16122	.845	200.450	165.558	199.508	34000
1231	AURICULA		2.66789	.18085	11.517	200.803	263.867	191.855	38000
1232	CORTUSA		3.17850	.14201	10.202	262.688	323.336	315.855	40000
1233	KOBRESIA		2.55431	.05783	5.576	291.410	329.062	336.412	38000
1234	EL YNA		3.01282	.08664	8.536	304.762	87.310	12.820	42000
1236	THAIS		2.43051	-24302	13.176	48.681	305.110	269.153	43800
1237	GENEVIEVE		2.61168	.07785	9.747	57.949	304.501	75.095	36000
123B	PREDAPPIA		2.66719	.14087	12.169	52.043	91.065	19.680	38000
1239	QUETELETA		2.66121	.23294	1.667	72.832	35.541	20.002	44200
1241	DYSONA		3.19680	.10631	23.517	322.073	328.953	42.419	40000
1242	ZAMBESIA		2.73414	.19083	10.191	349.994	52.297	179.252	40000
1243	PAMELA		3.09617	.04517	13.256	246.224	49.047	157.895	36000
1245			2 . 34 297	.09797	8,703	277.269	259.471	143.125	32400
1246	CHAKA		2.62118	.30651	16,125	291.149	52,551	178.112	34000
1247	MEMORIA		3.13783	.16742	1.727	162.827	130.891	201.824	38000
1248	JUGURTHA		2.72211	.01678	9.144	79.222	346.547	111.487	44200
1250	GALANTHUS		2.55532	.26785	15.115	291.663	222.588	226.817	40080
1251	HEDERA		2.71642	.15804	6.047	140.759	215.847	47.918	38320
1252	CELESTIA		2.69341	.20354	33.940	140.792	62.990	228.752	38000
1255	FREGROIA		3 • 1 5 6 7 5	•21594	1.350	39.610	358.445	99.390	43800
1255	SCHILOWA		3.16044	.15556	8.447	238.922	127.330	96.629	40000
1256	NORMANNIA		3.90646	.07985	4.116	239.158	125.950	13.404	44200
1257	MORA		2.48749	.08263	3.919	213.877	11.542	.609	38000
1258	SICILIA		3.18520	•03531	7.747	300.300	38.497	147.546	40240
1260	WALHALLA		2.61435	.03629	2.390	74.950	154.351	78.594	40000
1261	LEGIA		3.15185	.16813	2.439	58.648	95.082	142.879	38000
1262	SNIADECKIA		3.00091	.00916	13.140	124.526	150.967	172.367	4000D
1263	VARSAVIA		2.65525	18903	29.237	158.318	287.203	5.430	38000
1265	SCHWEIKARDA		3.03115	.07274	9.514	237.125	27.456	318.727	36000
1266	TONE		3.36619	.01602	17.240	321.967	313.813	191.862	33880
1267	GEERTRUIDA		2.46334	.18743	4.782	24.847	265.204	153.338	34000
1268			3.93088	.10640	4.413	352.393	139.771	150.303	38000
1270	DATURA		2.23446	. 20 721	2.758	97.044	30.784	125.305	40000
1271	ISERGINA		3.12807	.13782	6.668	127.485	269.465	203.052	40000
1272	GEFION		2.78322	.15167	8.441	321.400	2.159	84.037	43800
1273	HELMA DELEGRITI		2.39377	.16182	5.404	296.518	48.124	229.195	40000
1275	CIMBRIA		2.67983	.16797	4.410	188.950	242.978	214.748	27000
								23.074	21000

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NDOE	PERI	ANDM	OAYEP
1276		3.16322	11222	23 373	114.485	335,195	284.180	43000
1277	DOLORES	2.70028	.23816	6.976	247.309	45.964	273.556	40000
1278	KENYA	2.40369	.26340	10.892	90.437	237.070	115.428	36000
1279	UGANDA	2.36996	.20912	5.723	336.158	295.149	345.936	27200
1280	BAILLAUDA	3.41198	.06269	6.471	294.776	70.393	201.812	38000
1281	JEANNE	2.55930	.20438	7.417	209.938	73.246	98.005	38000
1283		3.21782	.19737	8.851	157.668	236.733	42.170	40000
1284	LATVIA	2.64361	17292	10.880	302.755	114.334	288.016	43000
1285	JULIETTA	2.99335	.05168	5.692	318.090	67.973	295.651	44200
1286	BANACHIEWIC	3.02082	.09431	9.727	200.609	106.046	322.034	44200
1287	LORCIA	3.01199	.05894	9.820	202.645	266.216	117.634	43800
1280	SANIA	2.00/02	.06391	1.600	299.452	52.871	340.639	38000
1290	ALBERTINE	2.36651	.15404	5.588	307.329	78.089	162.939	40000
1291	PHRYNE	3.01764	.08959	9.081	216.034	112.080	210.652	36000
1292	LUCE	2.54186	.05699	2.165	271.844	236.181	289.790	38000
1293	ALNDS	2.22690	.27547	5.358	236.305	96.829	215.755	43800
1294	ANTWERPIA	2.69072	• 23312	0.609	81.347	311.349	135.083	36000
1295	ANOREE	2.41907	.14249	4.109	227.150	234,190	235.057	38000
1297	QUADEA	3.02643	.06994	9.002	296.238	121.630	268.730	42000
1298	NDCTURNA	3.14130	.13687	5.496	300.638	59.161	188.331	36000
1299	MERTONA	2.80131	.18755	7.886	165.667	259.274	208.955	42000
1300	MARCELLE	2.78155	.00923	9.548	82.958	334.856	221.351	40000
1301		2.70058	.27240	33.975	161.453	301.691	198.163	40000
1303	LUTHERA	3.20955	.12822	19,581	71.922	102.427	290.500	43800
1304	AROSA	3.21418	.10164	18.808	87.472	135.313	304.646	43800
1305	PONGOLA	3.01275	.07590	2.330	63.071	147.480	280.815	38000
1306	SCYTHIA	3.14464	.09713	14.950	275.344	137.037	273.066	26200
1307	CIMMERIA	2.25023	.09668	3.940	234.101	205.881	305.134	26240
1200	HALLERIA	2.91000	.13265	10.218	206.417	254.114	103.022	26800
1 310	VILLIGERA	2.39155	.35765	21.048	357.350	87.814	2.241	44200
1311	KNOPFIA	2.42629	.04627	2.817	244.989	243.640	314.974	42000
1312	VASSAR	3.09967	.20844	21.968	129.583	261.316	81.250	38000
1313	BERNA	2.65676	.20821	12.523	298.532	97.933	329.567	40000
1314		2.29513	.17473	5.231	204.740	142.679	51.751	4000
1316	KASAN	2.41013	.32076	23.835	238.362	146.933	67.418	27600
1317	SILVRETTA	3.16899	.25657	20.727	7.082	31.072	256.206	40000
1318	NERINA	2.30796	.20245	24.652	358.025	195.556	270.066	40000
1319	DISA	2.98200	.20818	2.733	258.825	310.357	156.352	30280
1320	IMPALA	2.98405	• 23248	19.933	72.131	203.897	49.302	4 3 0 0 0
1322	COPPERNICUS	2.42577	.22947	23.301	252.855	28.807	53.379	43000
1323	TUGELA	3.19077	.18433	18.735	46.012	126.593	46.290	40000
1324	KNYSNA	2.18469	.16331	4.514	304.576	328.151	352.648	27600
1325	INANDA	2.53859	•26159	7.459	14.071	335.779	104.676	40000
1320		2.00/98	.15938	5.830	57.900	268.216	17.455	43000
1328	DEVOTA	3.50575	.13542	5.722	224.751	168.019	303.598	36000
1329	ELIANE	2.61596	.1750P	14.478	131.869	164.355	8.370	40000
1330	SPIRIDONIA	3.17858	.05894	15.932	158.946	13.095	196.422	40000
1331	SOLVEJG	3.10472	.18495	3.080	121.858	183.072	30.189	27360
1332	CEVENOLA	2.63333	.13487	14.625	115.090	340.032	116.580	36000
1334	LUNDMARKA	2.91579	.08871	11.446	133.368	129.240	321.773	40000
1335	DEMOULINA	2.24031	.15452	2.536	172.583	197.550	322.676	27600
1336	ZEELANDIA	2.85064	.05965	3.195	97.497	219.414	293.139	36000
1337	GERARDA	2.90959	.09998	17.976	160.446	200.705	248.726	38000
1330	DESAGNEALIYA	2.02340	.11205	4.810	291.501	166.206	86 408	36000
1340	YVETTE	3.16981	.14358	.428	346.087	229.275	231.906	38000
1341	EDMEE	2.74256	.07869	13.088	107.618	139.169	280.095	38000
1342	BRABANTIA	2.28917	.20177	20.963	312.765	228.672	199.828	40000
1343	NICOLE	2.56803	.11593	6.056	41.716	232.778	290.113	27920
1344	CAUBETA	2.24807	.12045	5.659	60.121	131.489	16.007	27920
1345	COTHA	2.63043	.17666	13.844	166.519	248.269	188.649	32320
1347	PATRIA	2.57178	.06683	11.905	229.139	198.189	293.380	40000
1348	MICHEL	2.79356	.13576	6.585	87.709	16.068	249.296	40000
1349	BECHUANA	3.01849	• 15 39 3	10.001	307.888	304.943	136.061	34000
1350	ROSSELIA	2.85801	.09006	2.933	139.599	237.179	306.361	38000
1351	UZBERISIANIA WAWFI	5.19480	-06660	3.752	186.014	210-399	297.149	44200
1353	NAARTJE	3.01282	.08731	9,185	212.257	97.144	307.453	36000
1354	BOTHA	3.12781	.21298	6.063	31.220	243.811	199.635	29280
1355	MAGDEBA	1.85341	.04475	22.825	224.819	339.617	56.109	40000
1356	NYANZA	3.09239	.05598	7.961	69.976	294.883	5.658	40480
1357		3.19724	.14171	14.002	83.999	289.799	58.139	32880
1359	PRIFSKA	2.4/492	.07569	11.104	64.606	335.998	265.122	36000
1260	TARKA	2.63427	21433	22.812	331.449	286.862	275 617	40000

NUMBER	NAME		A	E	I	NOOF	PERI	ANOM	OAYEP
1361	LEUSCHNERIA		3.08236	.12852	21.573	164.799	168.033	210.831	43000
1362	GRIQUA		3.28066	.34192	24.061	121.465	263.368	294.837	30000
1363	HERBERTA		2.90153	.06981	1.096	214.760	109.628	272.952	43800
1365	HENYEY		2.24870	.12251	5.061	258.892	334.917	96.108	25480
1366	PICCOLO		2.87397	.14038	9.490	24.479	281.147	161.737	38000
1367	1934NA		2.34342	.13144	22.483	270.587	347.335	169.787	40000
1368			2.52197	•06246	14.920	18.532	256.998	12.171	34000
1370	HELLA	LOST	2.25114	.17038	4.813	306.209	2.114	25.554	28040
1371	RESI		3.21565	.08757	16.517	185.927	95.142	302.249	40000
1372	HAREMARI		2.76738	.14670	16.447	327.603	86.559	34.660	40200
1374	ISORA		2.24999	.27860	5.307	302.576	59.965	249.927	40000
1375	ALFREDA		2.44746	.06879	5.846	52.514	30.634	148.069	40000
1376	MICHELLE		2.22770	.21504	3.549	163.152	155.173	109.899	38000
1377	ROBERBAUXA		2.26018	.09227	6.012	223.238	355.142	2.887	33400
1379	LOMONOSSOVA		2.52667	.08472	15.535	169.550	31.563	218.842	38000
1380	VOLODIA		3.14185	.11111	10.503	.060	235.428	188.193	43800
1381	DANUBIA		2.48804	.18142	4.682	351.679	29.359	164.184	44200
1382	GERTI		2.22019	.13099	1.569	353.108	245.648	59.676	38000
1384	KNIERTJE		2.67675	.18282	11.835	204.390	273.751	289.812	34000
1385	GELRIA		2.74050	.10728	6.928	114.796	259.637	173.981	44200
1386	STORERIA		2.36386	.28762	11.790	161.247	152.013	316.435	43800
1387	KAMA		2.25835	.20824	5.508	203.375	123.970	11.402	28040
1389	ONNIE		2.86596	.09329	2.029	174.631	286.602	192.509	40000
1390	ABASTUMANI		3.43827	.03404	19.948	29.261	6.198	312.661	44200
1391	CARELIA		2.54905	.16288	7.615	104.317	79.839	314.666	29640
1392	PIERRE		2.60850	.20026	12.302	358.621	42.293	336.873	29160
1393	SUFALA		2.43487	.10765	2.660	56.540 178 503	184.319	59,969	43800
1395	ARIBEDA		3.20885	.03924	8.674	245.834	83.541	174.555	40000
1396	OUTENIQUA		2.24815	.16369	4.504	359.501	265.416	326.061	38000
1397	UMTATA		2.68292	.25146	3.528	77.560	204.689	196.175	34000
1398	UUNNEKA TENERTEEA		3.15447	.11063	11.836	297.130	79.980	207.796	40000
1400	TIRELA		3.10919	.24 761	15.565	210.413	110.017	5.389	44200
1401	LAVONNE		2.22657	.17925	7.290	277.482	69.866	90.269	38000
1402	ER1		2.69467	.15378	14.292	266.890	9.394	193.895	42000
1403	ALAY		2.71980	.11296	10.144	157.420	190.032	350.770	28400
1405	SIBELIUS		2.25141	.14592	7.038	312.300	94.612	318.910	28400
1406	KOMPPA		2.69707	.09920	12.427	333.622	83.731	30,558	30360
1407	LINDELOF		2.76197	.28477	5.782	269.480	108.218	332.651	40000
1408	ISKO		2.67598	.09802	8.322	202.123	179.744	317.171	38000
1410	MARGRET		3.02179	.10161	10.347	171.194	230.019	71.743	40000
1411	BRAUNA		3.00419	.05331	8.068	285.196	87.384	106.230	38000
1412			2.21470	•11336	4.727	66.085	12.729	43.122	28560
1414	JEROME		2.75840	.15788	8.822	143.600	.190	324,114	42000
1415	MALAUTRA		2.22317	.08747	3.430	329,190	239.591	230.259	38000
1416	RENAUXA		3.01888	.10269	10.066	353.015	62.423	38.591	38000
1418	FAYETA		2.24184	.07329	8.768	96.391	159.429	323.046	38000
1419	DANZIG		2.29315	.14777	5.722	213.436	231.555	329.438	38680
1420	RADCLIFFE		2.74842	.07675	3.482	261.153	72.566	331.429	38000
1421	ESPERANTO		3.09191	.08432	9.818	43.124	155.265	315.339	40000
1423	JOSE		2.86038	.09140	2.915	58.375	317.419	324.068	44200
1424	SUNDMANIA		3.18290	.07800	9.209	43.268	313.852	301.926	40000
1425	TUDRLA		2.61127	.10146	12.932	186.274	337.337	39.890	28680
1420			2.58075	.15940	9.082	335.847	272.382	328.755	28640
1428	MOMBASA		2.81373	.13788	17.326	115.829	250.879	141.625	40000
1429	PEMBA		2.54830	.34204	7.704	48.415	294.954	53.289	38000
1430	1937NK		2.56185	.19908	3.310	327.456	351.133	176.115	40000
1431	193708 FTH10PTA		2.61903	.18291	14.006	117.730	222.431	70.340	40000
1433	GERAMTINA		2.79437	.17211	8.259	321.747	93.421	186.321	40000
1434	MARGOT		3.01832	.06096	10.783	152.967	140.751	293.595	38000
1435	GARLENA		2.64692	.24798	4.026	190.423	265.422	324.743	28400
1430	1936TA		5.08250	+07581	13.877	260.401	35.947	42.002	44200
1438	WENDELINE		3.19192	.20898	2.004	240.951	125.248	328.978	39000
1439	VOGTIA		3.98088	.11461	4.202	36.051	111.821	314.337	38000
1440	ROSTIA		3.16319	.18106	2.296	47.271	349.966	348.754	28800
1441	CORVINA		2.63202	•23682	13.896	254.768	114.237	9+129	30280
1443	RUPPINA		2.93725	.05 856	1.918	175.010	161.164	7.746	43000
1444	1938 AE		3.15854	.13220	17.750	302.967	315.588	30.265	44200
1445	KONKOLYA		3.11425	.18572	2.303	89.303	271.642	291.808	34000
NUMBER	NAME	4	E	1	NODE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP	
--------	----------------------	-----------	---------	--------	---------	---------	---------	-------	
1446	STILAN DAA	2.24521	10183	5.262	17.261	195.430	157.466	42020	
1447	UTRA	2.53476	.03800	4.835	35.793	63.576	186.468	34000	
1448	LINDBLADIA	2.37216	.18659	5.828	45.233	72.504	57.648	30440	
1449	193800	2.22277	.14125	6.635	110.817	130.447	291.966	28960	
1450	RAIMONDA	2.61248	.16867	4.857	74.622	13.907	9.997	44200	
1451	103807	2.23281	.11803	2.109	21 519	02.719	171.615	44200	
1453	FENNIA	1.89700	.02799	23.675	6.668	254.332	80.083	40840	
1454	KALEVALA	2.36490	.14339	5.105	352.794	133.840	64.527	29720	
1455	MITCHELLA	2.24616	.12552	7.754	128.100	99.473	228.989	38000	
1456	1937NG	3.19401	.22327	10.736	285.835	50.978	136.673	38000	
1457		2.69700	.15721	6.076	296.914	294.337	164.258	34000	
1459	MAGNYA	3.15630	.22487	16.907	41.634	330.713	181.932	38000	
1460	HALTIA	2.54056	.19180	6.719	74.123	357.316	314.831	42000	
1461	JEAN-JACQUES	3.12557	.05213	15.329	104.985	317.007	234.636	40000	
1462	ZAMENHOF	3.15107	.10350	1.026	25.947	177.193	281.110	28800	
1463	NORDENMARKIA	3.13543	.20845	7.314	331.237	72.766	239.346	40000	
1465	AKTISILLIA	3.00425	17251	9.950	167.627	22.337	204.580	36000	
1466	MUNDLERIA	2.37740	15561	13.134	155.154	73.899	20.153	29040	
1467	MASHONA	3.36956	.14303	21.948	326.968	336.675	284.059	40000	
1468	ZOMBA	2.19533	.27069	9.956	308.635	22.275	289.640	42000	
1469	LINZIA	3.12643	.05586	13.359	189.053	214.574	71.289	40000	
1470	CARLA	3.15991	.06208	3.230	379.398	319.917	152.520	38000	
1472	MUDNIO	2.23385	.19860	4.574	45.210	317.443	28.280	29200	
1473	DUNAS	2.57448	.23762	13.670	216.268	129.288	281.005	43800	
1474	BEIRA	2.73293	.49007	26.799	324.878	82.352	37.798	30000	
1475	YALTA	2.34950	.16815	4.494	200.290	199.839	146.431	30000	
1476	COX	2.28158	.18874	6.311	330.394	349.311	239.359	38000	
1479	BUNSUUKFFIA	3.1/558	.28960	7 906	320.825	105.536	12.787	28920	
1479	INKERT	2.67536	.19478	7.326	18.955	77.249	30.814	28960	
1480	AUNUS	2.20226	.10996	4.871	63.664	63.658	27.359	28960	
1481	TUBINGIA	3.01527	.04611	3.534	354.198	310.278	140.397	40000	
1482	SEBASTIANA	2.87248	.03973	2.977	70.878	214.056	6.548	43800	
1483	NAKDILA	2.71866	.17717	4.497	71.905	86.562	118.614	44200	
1485	PUSIKERA	3-02663	.11342	8.932	297.922	45,190	222.632	40000	
1486	MARYLIN	2.19797	.12460	.078	334.631	347.575	296.387	42000	
1487	BODA	3.13772	.11851	2.467	97.663	95.540	26.878	42160	
1488	AURA	3.03890	.12123	10.547	355.303	113.273	29.588	29400	
1489	1939GC	3.17404	.16861	2.405	155.930	10.232	33.935	29400	
1490	BALDUTNUS	2.39211	. 17463	3.776	314.729	152.835	145.810	40000	
1492	OPPOLZER	2.17267	.11681	6.052	137.742	80.340	301.061	30040	
1493	SIGRID	2.42957	.20238	2.590	330.644	1.154	13.294	43000	
1494	SAVO	2.19052	.13089	2.445	194.992	183.225	155.917	29720	
1495	HELSINKI	2.63942	.15335	12.767	13.520	267.149	278.757	30080	
1490	TAMPERE	2.89462	.08253	1.063	301.276	24.873	45.364	40000	
1498	LAHTI	3.09443	.24438	12.629	266.869	93.376	358.668	29160	
1499	PORI	2.67060	.18460	12.186	240.276	72.448	15.414	30600	
1500	JYVASKYLA	2.24225	.19024	7.459	19.915	15.712	111.188	30800	
1501	ARENOA	2.54712	.23436	7.324	204 786	271.088	350 034	24200	
1503	KUNPTO	2.62633	.10333	12.378	317.239	174.990	337.473	29240	
1504	LAPPEENRANT	2.39884	.15900	11.054	95.031	50.063	33.859	29360	
1505	KORANNA	2.65865	.13456	14.460	248.697	340.618	.279	29400	
1506	ASOX	2.56668	.26620	12.635	235.008	43.329	236.969	38000	
1507	VAASA	2 • 33134	.24488	9.269	293.229	48.520	32.437	29600	
1509	ESCLANCONA	1.86631	.03217	22.317	283.107	267.326	106.941	40000	
1510	CHARLOIS	2.66949	.15092	11.886	331.733	163.505	359.339	34000	
1511	DALERA	2.35789	.10822	4.074	81.783	94.764	10.972	33360	
1512	OULU	3.93325	.16167	6.567	10.690	248.080	119.823	30680	
1513	1940EB	2.19279	.09913	3.973	136.084	25.916	33.321	29760	
1514	RICUUXA	2.24050	•19971	4.531	145.558	178.214	152.912	40000	
1516	HENRY	2.62065	18686	8.745	126.073	91.553	253.635	44200	
1517	BEDGRAD	2.71735	.04311	5.286	64.103	227.155	281.946	34000	
1518	ROVANIENI	2.22546	.14258	6.732	27.823	35.662	338.219	29200	
1519	KAJAANI	3.14321	.22643	12.466	16.625	335.313	4.787	37200	
1520	INATRA	3.10721	.09996	15.219	254.263	113.744	47.734	29240	
1522	SEINAJUKI Kokkola	2.84799	.07127	5,361	60-604	29.944	338.852	20240	
1523	PIEKSAMAKI	2.24221	.09360	5,151	327.833	185.818	329.681	32920	
1524	JDENSUU	3.11360	.11220	12.706	348.102	357.502	105.942	40000	
1525	SAVONL INNA	2.69548	.26532	5.901	280.344	62.131	34.181	29600	
1526	MIKKELI	2.31498	.18808	6.216	337.280	70.973	354.470	29440	
1527		2.22741	-1438	9+193	130 351	56.050	37.368	38000	
1529	OTERNA	3,99759	.19375	9.000	101.496	303.404	63.796	28920	
1530	RANTASEPPA	2.24823	.19951	4.418	285.828	83.769	278.656	40000	

OSCULATING ORBITAL ELEMENTS

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
1531	HARTMUT	2.62936	.15212	12.374	279.164	141.562	96.214	36000
1532	INARI	3.00650	.04850	8.773	330.777	122.860	233.864	44200
1533	SAIMAA	3.01912	.03422	10.698	157.009	358.187	188.358	38000
1535	PAIJANNE	3.15186	.20487	6.154	266.750	34.881	46.043	29520
1536	PIELINEN	2,20436	.19548	1.518	195.716	169.191	11.704	29560
1537	194004	3.05342	.29961	3.777	231.316	144.961	18.501	39800
1539	BORRELLY LUS	3,15368	.18062	1.720	343.357	242.669	16.338	29960
1540	KEVOLA	2.85134	.07971	12.004	52.922	110.003	212.806	36000
1541	ESTONIA	2.76907	.06923	4.898	2.129	187.844	334.924	29320
1543	BOURGEOIS	3.09512	.11469	2.742	212.146	155.911	281.871	43800
1544	VINTERHANSENIA	2.37354	.10465	3.342	59.906	355.437	340.472	30280
1545	THERNDE	2.77244	.23820	2.973	52.998	86.156	308.243	30400
1540	1941561	3.17307	• 13077	16.050	191.624	268.537	198.418	40000
1548	PALOMAA	2.78856	.08051	16.547	117.368	87.432	7.472	28000
1549	MIKKO	2.23054	.08453	5.555	85.252	4.858	79.635	28600
1550	TITO ARCELANDER	2.54827	.30578	8.861	65.318	309.432	37.052	28880
1552	BESSEL	3.00960	.10137	9.887	10.926	36.853	105.831	28960
1553	BAUERSFELDA	2.90764	.09663	3.230	110.849	21.979	286.975	40160
1554	YUGOSLAVIA	2.62051	.20223	12.118	217.031	130.743	198.079	40000
1556	UEJAN WINGOLFIA	2.69057	.12651	6.077	319.093	45.360	350.991	30240
1557	RDEHLA	3.00827	.10711	10.334	355.768	357.071	103.001	36000
1558	JARNEFELT	3.22537	.06068	10.508	110.903	285.753	312.375	42280
1559	KUSTAANHEIMO STRATTONIA	2.38941	·13659	3.200	327.932	215.462	79.451	43000
1561	FRICKE	3.16943	.15473	4.362	232.459	32.392	220.767	36000
1562	GONDOLATSCH	2.22627	.07815	4.885	129.147	81.892	341.852	44200
1563	NOEL	2.19154	.08535	5.988	53.409	115.215	175.481	40840
1565	LEMAITRE	2.39288	.35026	21.426	261.057	115.719	202.114	40000
1566	ICARUS	1.07789	.82658	22.945	87.631	31.040	230.846	40240
1567	ALIKOSKI	3.21294	.08325	17.246	51.362	122.235	266.662	42020
1569	FVITA	2.35130	.25357	12.259	145.892	228.312	83.724	43000
1570	BRUNDNIA	2.84260	.05787	1.653	190.044	227.124	255.831	43000
1571	1950FJ	3.13771	.12599	14.556	292.809	132.130	6.671	43000
1573	PUSNANIA A LA ZIAV	3.11450	.19947	13.243	202.042	356.022	314.880	43000
1574	MEYER	3.53359	.04697	14.446	247.291	269.954	267.602	32200
1575	WINIFRED	2.37343	.18036	24.817	206.475	347.331	79.517	43000
1576	FABIDLA	3.12984	.18716	.940	166.985	242.883	349.314	43000
1578	KIRKWOOO	3.93566	.23194	.815	73.618	4.602	330.996	42000
1579	HERRICK	3.41176	.15455	8.658	186.261	272.908	75.391	43000
1580	BETULIA ABANDERADA	2.19564	.49046	52.041	61.796	159.114	200.934	40000
1582	MARTIR	3.15531	.12457	11.602	93.645	134.266	264.501	43000
1583	ANTILOCHUS	5.27647	.05406	28.303	221.067	186.310	336.126	33600
1585	HUJI	2.93116	.19548	26.061	305.039	188.028	182.587	43000
1586	THIELE	2.43057	.10247	4.061	125.481	27.383	311.000	43000
1587	KAHRSTEDT	2.54750	.15016	7.856	357.647	96.185	317.828	43000
1589	OESCAMISADA FANATICA	3.02917	+06968 -09243	11.266	98.706	230.415	213.350	43000
1590	TSIOLKOVSKAJA	2.23021	.15710	4.351	226.319	51.540	344.595	43000
1591	BAIZE	2.39049	.17815	24.815	90.163	162.398	288.275	4 3000
1593	FAGNES	2 • 76390	.30579	13.516	106.016	175.761	154.509	43000
1594	DANJON	2.26916	.19547	8.949	69.124	221.016	19.883	44200
1595	1930 ME	2.64494	.10990	4.162	112.013	188.139	156.380	44200
1597		2.84477	.12822	13.271	249.518	159.312	171.285	34000
1598	PALOQUE	2.33180	.08138	7.529	297.858	300.001	56.758	40400
1599	GIDMUS	3.13775	.12902	6.078	43.502	358.937	2.195	43800
1600	VYSSOTSKY	1.84906	.03767	21.177	60.313	49.761	322.372	32600
1602	INDIANA	2.24466	.10499	4.165	74.548	72.233	39.387	41680
1603	NEVA	2.75380	.09581	8.555	129.833	256.020	141.047	43800
1604	1931 FH	3.02618	.09590	9.391	309.550	34.392	214.430	38000
1606	JEKHOVSKY	2.69075	.31579	7.654	174.728	272.877	130.461	28400
1607	MAVIS	2.54564	.31169	8.644	123.154	233.267	354.632	38000
1608	1951RZ	2.21402	.16901	3.947	356.920	315.272	291.581	36000
1610	BRENDA MIRNAYA	2.20292	+24556	2,203	105.408	227.704	3.689	33960
1611	BEYER	3.19731	.13686	4.246	237.725	78.620	49.451	40840
1612	HIRDSE	3.10227	.09279	16.875	320.227	241.932	312.922	33320
1613		2.00505	25986	7.938	321.651	124.359	306.463	33560
1615	BARDWELL	3.11744	.18519	1.669	152.963	250.998	56.721	33280

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
1616	FILIPOFF	2,91329	.01548	н. 499	48.318	25.026	131.404	40680
1617	ALSCHMITT	3.19100	.13909	13.260	154.978	31.798	143.933	35000
1618	DAWN	2.86924	.03035	3.224	103.012	172.127	16.986	32760
1619	UETA	2.24097	.17583	6.215	61.374	327.191	356.098	34680
1620	GEUGRAPHUS Deuzhra	1.24452	.33535	13.327	336.820	276.437	45.201	43000
1622	CHACORNAC	2.23445	.16353	6.471	4.453	255.005	301.203	34120
1623	VIVIAN	3.13474	.16290	2.491	115.578	320.266	269.253	32800
1624	RABE	3.17421	.11717	1.977	133.808	21.244	234.527	26640
1625	THE NORC	3.16629	.24724	15.476	324.051	276.845	66.743	34640
1627	IVAR	1.86421	.39667	8.430	132.851	148.452	350.011	36020
1628	STROBEL	3.01296	.06466	19.342	181.130	286.188	91.256	43800
1629	PECKER	2.23902	.15391	9.705	132.405	105.904	267.958	43800
1630	MILET	3.02987	.16763	4.542	55.184	93.997	356.847	34080
1632	SIEADHME	2.65619	.13625	5.702	199.788	125.266	42.950	43000
1633	CHIMAY	3.15718	.15233	2.676	114.825	58.481	295.655	43800
1634	1935 QP	2.24548	.16254	7.606	90.393	190.518	324.449	43800
1635	BOHRMANN	2.85265	.05930	1.804	184.437	135.420	277.153	40000
1637	SWINGS	3.06794	-05033	4.437	22.279	238.296	253.895	28480
1638	19120x	2.74821	.18927	.273	201.775	83.373	55.525	35000
1639	BOWER	2.57331	.15038	8.403	324.240	103.853	158.182	43800
1640	1951QA	2.28874	.34260	7.113	355.151	353.788	301.043	43800
1641	193501	3.01736	.10453	9.342	332.024	.176	45.319	36000
1643	BROWN	2.48950	.19864	3.533	288.872	86.581	73.260	40000
1644	RAFITA	2.54829	.15337	6.981	270.841	198.309	332.848	40000
1645	WATERFIELD	3.05761	.11370	1.017	266.711	105.086	331.395	43000
1646	ROSSELAND	2.36129	.11911	8.361	119.793	279.187	109.183	40000
1648	SHAJNA	2.23698	.20557	4.557	239.797	133.298	210.335	34320
1649	FABRE	3.02049	.05171	10.807	145.981	13.449	358.344	33700
1650	HECKMANN	2.43583	.16050	2.735	199.996	54.619	122.539	28840
1651	1936HD	2.17983	.06629	5.068	187.550	337.933	52.724	28300
1653	YAKHONTOVIA	2.61111	.32243	4.078	305.602	86.025	340.906	28800
1654	BOJEVA	3.01528	.09319	10.455	25.671	333.606	5.233	36140
1655	1929WG	2.78187	.23687	9.525	111.879	320.407	3.802	25960
1656	SUDMI	1.87744	.12372	25.066	175.150	287.105	119.337	40000
1658	INNES	2.55975	.18400	9.107	95.640	188.663	20.393	34600
1659	PUNKAHARJU	2.78466	.25674	16.545	338.694	34.162	311.052	34560
1660	WOOD	2.39477	.30181	20.563	212.620	276.770	249.978	42020
1661		2.18382	.09096	3.025	262.245	325.453	330.151	20960
1663	VAN DEN BOS	2.24002	.17995	5.367	83.369	273.437	340.564	24760
1664	1929CD	2.33923	.22303	6.121	44.603	105.296	355.729	25640
1665	GABY	2.41366	.20725	10.843	91.753	4.312	63.934	26080
1667	VAN GENI Deis	2.18562	.18191	2.685	263.725	81.421	335.371	26200
1668	HANNA	2.80425	.21821	4.722	161.355	187.628	339.652	27280
1669	DAGMAR	3.14439	.10541	.998	19.944	172.252	163.734	27680
1670	MINNAERT	2.90077	.10512	10.532	59.862	16.271	302.848	27720
1672	1935 BD	2.77/13	.2935	1.008	185.885	238.697	52.541	27880
1673	VAN HOUTEN	3.10212	.18145	3.567	209.137	205.555	71.875	33320
1674	GROENEVELD	3.17562	.15374	2.689	96.142	356.768	57.196	28960
1675	SIMONIDA	2.23339	.12528	6.806	30.065	49.354	338.586	34700
1677	TYCHO BRAHE	2.53180	.10731	14.753	338.501	203.107	349.945	29400
1678	HVEEN	3.17054	.09136	10.158	352.879	114.307	5.959	30000
1679	NEVANL 15NA	3.12494	.13997	17.972	178.098	86.759	81.480	43000
1680	1942CH	2.72259	.18327	4.261	83.572	155.664	301.871	30440
1682	KARFI	2.23897	.19143	4.035	325.812	359.448	359.204	32960
1683	1950SL	2.73441	.17932	12.497	326.990	344.863	39.298	33520
1684	1951QF	3.09754	.12267	3.644	106.121	148.014	65.14Z	33880
1685	TORO	1.36767	.43597	9.370	273.961	126.571	96.881	40000
1686		3.16035	.16332	.628	6.502	299.938	321.528	42000
1688	1951 FQ	2.61936	.23796	11.811	246.174	39.618	282.166	33740
1689	FLORIS-JAN	2.44932	.20818	6.358	123.693	262.880	341.913	26260
1690	1948 VB	3.03803	.09734	13.022	230.786	157.245	173.797	35580
1691		3.17135	.16761	1.051	174.414	222.315	356.025	40000
1693	HERTZSPRUNG	2.80613	.26409	11.988	70.662	233.083	329,197	27960
1694	KAISER	2.39578	.25669	11.094	13.271	355.119	357.794	37190
1695	194100	2.78428	.29033	16.571	218.766	138.093	357.914	38660
1696	1939FF	2.26181	.09922	6.052	21.105	163.181	356.057	29340
1698	193405	2.5/393	.12311	2.670 1.52P	27,202	119,207	347-016	29900
1699	194100	2.21128	.16479	1.973	273.965	49.734	29.856	30280
1700	194090	2.36075	.22499	4.537	357.105	13.771	342.741	29880

OSCULATING ORBITAL ELEMENTS

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NDDE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
1701	1953NJ	3.17717	•17475	16.370	62.923	251.944	348.218	34560
1702	1924SH	2.85864	.14069	9.986	104.386	238.806	322.513	32760
1703	BARRY	2.21465	.17116	4.523	112.231	211.682	19.986	26240
1705	1941511	2.29938	.24536	7.680	188.737	154.910	20.212	30280
1706	DIECKVOSS	2.12580	.11469	1.872	279.735	338.058	97.639	37940
1707	1932RL	2.21918	.17040	4.053	6.328	41.150	338.146	27000
1708	TASAYA	2.37816	. 30069	7.572	192.567	247.480	286.033	43800
1710	1941UF	2.32267	.26714	8.459	356.815	334.606	54.070	30320
1711	193588	3.01231	.11400	11.080	135.686	247.084	91.596	27840
1712	1935KC	3.16469	.15435	19.379	238.840	6.556	8.391	27960
1714	SY	2.56443	.15805	7.939	301.197	317.997	23.747	33860
1715	1938GK	2.39829	.24111	11.514	39.015	207.807	359.920	34540
1716	PETER	2.73353	.09426	5.713	244.368	314.171	348.795	27560
1717	1954AC	2.19592	.12906	6.187	340.173	115.311	242.950	43800
1719	JENS	2.65811	.22082	14.293	323.776	56.999	115.274	33360
1720	NIELS	2.19811	.10439	.730	127.231	308.317	161.140	40000
1721	WELLS	3.14422	.06134	16.102	317.931	129.680	313.313	34680
1723	193856	2.51407	.04/89	5.492	168.502	288.460	56.350	20960
1724	193200	2.71128	.06028	12.210	164.417	294.340	72.065	26780
1725	CRAD	2.90293	.09296	3.169	119.011	227.566	350.832	44200
1726	HOFFMEISTER	2.78763	.04259	3.462	231.889	66.825	26.360	27320
1727	1965BA	1.85404	.10215	22.895	132.622	312.506	19.913	38780
1729	BERYL	2.23043	.10012	2.448	8.965	261.553	79.417	38300
1730	1936UA	2.78433	.22410	9.506	172.048	223.950	5.020	28480
1731	SHUTS	3.18853	.10077	5.882	152.869	198.520	152.517	40000
1732	HEIKE	3.00870	.11731	10.785	156.248	208.568	162.427	30800
1734	ZHUNGOLOVICH	2.77684	.23407	8.352	182.409	184.579	358.803	33920
1735	1948RJ	3.14281	.12377	15.614	10.458	269.188	81.478	32840
1736	FLOIRAC	2.22881	.16895	4.549	159.533	248.146	329.373	39760
1739	JOJOSP	3.00978	.05089	9.402	327.772	223.108	208.347	39420
1739	MEYERMANN	2.26169	.12350	3.397	203.483	80.955	46.336	29500
1740	1939UA	2.46733	.18663	2.023	296.685	76.879	11.532	29560
1741	GICLAS	2.88357	.07070	2.902	55.607	338.070	110.710	36980
1742	SCHWIDT SCHWIFERS	2.66867	.14384	6.384	152.542	211.493	357.985	27700
1744	HARRIET	2.22888	.12152	4.414	27.293	154.460	175.487	37200
1745	FERGUSON	2.84500	.05455	3.264	78.715	337.964	305.878	37200
1746	BROUWER	3.97310	.19675	8.399	373.264	54.507	358.923	32640
1748	MAUDERLI	3.91912	.23409	3.294	125.725	203.061	27.584	39440
1749	TELAMON	5.25415	.11100	6.068	340.599	109.416	72.033	43800
1750	ECKERT	1.92653	.17305	19.075	273.538	108.290	352.518	33600
1752	193006	2.23832	.20005	8.079	240.121	128+525	350.324	26000
1753	1934JM	3.01562	.07580	11.409	59.239	227.326	329.386	27600
1754	CUNNINGHAM	3.99371	.16279	11.995	163.991	120.917	240.443	27600
1755	LORBACH GTACOBINI	3.09068	•05021	10.665	157.972	327.220	270.020	28400
1757	1939FC	2.35122	.12611	3.983	39.245	148.459	24.638	40000
1758	1942DK	3.00838	.03455	10.815	113.864	108.041	315.792	40000
1759	KIENLE	2.64920	.31403	4.560	159.034	203.680	33.081	30800
1761	EDMONDSON	3.16854	•10044 •236B0	2.469	233.362	53.311	32.695	34000
1762	RUSSELL	2.87589	.07552	2.262	160.825	234.469	12.866	34 900
1763	WILLIAMS	2.18937	.20320	4.244	304.516	27.554	76.913	34800
1765	LUGSMALL	3.09732	.11981	2,211	152.790	76.290	202.678	34800
1766	SLIPHER	2.74905	.08756	5.217	188.757	168.755	22.886	38000
1767	LAMPLAND	3.01950	.09668	9.808	192.307	133.903	55.688	43800
1768	APPENZELLA	2.45051	.18160	3.284	12.568	18.107	26.337	39200
1769	1966 QP	2 • 17849	.14152	1.593	319.226	23.030	77.652	39600
1771	MAKOVER	3.13336	.16598	11.234	86.590	319.132	79.268	40000
1772	GAGARIN	2.53018	.09944	5.760	88.408	88.685	2.438	40000
1773	RUMPELSTILZ	2.43502	.12989	5.409	74.435	166.925	334.986	40000
1775	ZIMMERWALD	2.01/12	.18193	12.566	195.994	248.836	317.370	40000
1776	KUIPER	3.10189	.02257	9.452	177.099	306.558	247.158	37200
1777	GEHRELS	2.62553	.01902	3.156	334.891	133.829	257.696	37200
1778	ALFVEN 195017	3.14085	·13198	Z.462	106.738	123.680	213.250	43800
1780	KIPPES	3.01712	.05192	8,999	291.392	337.894	153.437	40800
1781	VAN BIESBROECK	2.39499	.10829	6.952	44.391	341.556	331.595	40400
1782	SCHNELLER	3.12385	.14240	1.52?	158.028	102.085	335.221	36000
1783	1935 MG	2.40505	.13234	1 474	190.073	313.036	57.655	28000
1785	WURM	2.23580	.06810	3.776	283.481	245.566	329.503	30000

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NDDE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
1786	1948 71	3.02212	. 10 309	10.441	16.970	346.119	2.961	32800
1787	1950 SK	3.00247	.05010	8.916	307.416	268.936	149.619	43000
1788	KIESS	3.11721	.15152	.651	161.799	142.195	46.053	34400
1789	DOBROVOLSKY	2.21349	.15838	1.979	101.733	213.889	330.252	39200
1790	VOLKOV	2.23786	.10111	5.116	1.510	146.600	30.356	39600
1792	PAISATEV REN1	2.78064	.27795	5.300 8.989	72.925	322.882	27.033	40000
1793	ZOYA	2.22467	.09746	1.500	226.074	321.480	268.363	34800
1794	FINSEN	3.11638	.16830	14.568	221.318	337.058	27.039	40800
1795	WOLTJER	2,78163	.19316	7.537	193.145	75.465	75.106	37200
1796	RIGA	3.34254	.06584	22.735	187.136	354.356	111.889	44200
1798	POLECULAR	2.19859	.12285	6.205	44.179	2.971	141.447	33000
1799	KOUSSEVITZKY	3.02916	.11805	11.475	156.805	190.533	267.000	40800
1800	AGUILAR	2.35730	.13543	5.785	124.106	213.189	25.919	33600
1801	1963UR = 52SP	3.01923	.07048	10.974	77.675	11.897	263.957	43500
1802	ZHANG HENG	2.044/2	.03800	2.074	142.000	290.943	323.337	30600
1804	CHEBOTAREV	2.41008	.02036	3.645	325.729	304.663	291.513	39600
1805	DIRIKIS	3.13094	.12638	2.523	78.705	90.994	50.013	40800
1806	1971LC=27EB	2.23738	.10623	3.839	270.867	192.870	106.084	41000
1807	SLOVAKIA	2.22625	.17779	3.483	236.172	139.559	280.425	41000
1808	PROMOTINEIIS	2.02600	.17973	2.048	13.491	40.103	322.100	37200
1810	EPIMETHEUS	2.22356	.09273	4.029	254.061	203.130	278.022	37200
1811	BRUWER	3.13869	.10139	8.467	168.761	126.294	58.805	37200
1812	GILGAMESH	3.00645	.07997	10.241	178.909	263.599	292.199	37220
1813	INHOTEP	2.68224	.08157	8.107	35.290	165.554	158.062	37200
1815	BACH	2+22204	.19974	4.300	20.404	351.898	29.042	26800
1816	1936 BD	2.34005	.21839	26.065	153.341	339.103	309.202	28000
1817	1971BG	2.37210	.19127	25.657	86.837	138.869	69.603	29600
1818	8RAHMS	2.16438	.17841	2.975	249.757	73.031	42.854	29600
1819		3.14825	• 22156	23.658	122.648	160.227	5.424	40800
1821	196911N	2.37821	.20286	2.107	297.722	348.239	36.018	33600
1822	WATERMAN	2.17041	.15234	.947	221.315	29.155	22.525	33400
1823	GLIESE	2.22578	.13526	2.892	309.955	295.378	92.749	41200
1824	HAWORTH	2.88545	.03983	1.948	15.536	69.916	97.587	34000
1825	KLAKE MILLER	2.00808	•11477	9.208	274.844	142+134	250.843	34800
1827	ATKINSON	2.70941	.17833	4.511	220.757	238.695	303.258	38000
1828	KASHIRINA	3.06304	.10628	14.281	184.757	220.175	276.650	39200
1829	DAWSON	2.25119	.12111	6.328	293.326	140.977	301.325	36400
1830	PUGSON	2.18823	.05649	3.953	147.171	334.531	80.464	40000
1832	MRKOS	3.20410	.11713	15.023	303.465	90.884	297.236	40400
1833	SHMAKOVA	2.63444	.11337	9.998	158.047	153.093	4.080	40400
1834	1969QP	3.02502	.06903	9.423	268.515	355.133	45.232	40400
1835	GAJOARIYA	2.83243	.08943	.988	297.271	78.523	304.440	40800
1837	ATION	2.20543	.08579	3.843	280.799	313.705	80.481	41200
1838	URSA	3.20786	.03216	22.099	44.222	98.420	245.393	41200
1839	RAGAZZA	2.79926	.16888	10.196	50.919	349.387	343.063	41200
1840	HUS	2.91737	.01927	2.423	40.532	29.409	317.731	41200
1841	HANER Hajakak	3.43221	.18059	2.033 5.347	42.311	129.109	225.288	41400
1843	JARMILA	2.65333	.16892	8.423	266.951	31.006	194.647	41400
1844	SUSILVA	3.01484	.05145	11.796	99.528	71.874	227.014	41600
1845	HELEWALDA	2.96942	.05523	10.701	142.626	326.405	291.178	41600
1846	STORES	2 . 3 3 8 1 /	•14223	3.188	10.001	127.001	31.035	44600
1848	1972 QN = 330D	2.86967	.04463	1.451	332.309	308.013	64.130	41600
1849	KRESAK	3.05183	.01789	10.779	50.379	110.100	70.982	44600
1850	KOHOUTEK	2.25124	.12499	4.051	68.561	190.142	113.300	44600
1851	LACROUTE	3,11841	.18128	1.670	24.760	344.477	191.264	44600
1852	195785 + 308P	3.01/34	.063/4	11.192	97.413	323.190	153.264	44600
1854	SKVORTSOV	2.54069	.13325	4.914	189.168	273.935	277.286	40000
1855	KOROLEV	2.24770	.08412	3.075	190.773	348.374	179.586	40400
1856	RUZENA	2+23667	.07958	4.740	185.633	54.922	225.726	40800
1857	PARCHONEMKO	2.24328	.13487	4.395	235.822	173.292	312.701	41200
1850	FURACHEA2KI	2.04/28	.11014	7,735	343 072	253-473	94-502	41600
1860	BARBARDSSA	2.56284	.20797	9.948	132.536	161.504	75.579	42000
1861	KOMENSKY	3.02024	.05302	10.478	23.831	265.778	191.184	41320
1862	APOLLO	1.46969	.55988	6.360	35.566	285.254	9.463	41920
1863	ANTINOUS	2.26040	.60566	18.447	347.899	265.830	4.483	41400
1865	DAEDALUS	1.08011	.46694	16,086	212-401	325.000	354.302	41360
1866	SISYPHUS	1.89355	.53979	41.122	63.222	292.858	17.206	41640
1867	DEIPHOBUS	5.20355	.04467	26.805	282,953	358.374	254.601	41200
1868	THERSITES	5.24456	.10762	16.816	197.113	168.673	255.600	44600
1869	PHILDCTETES	5.33619	.06167	3.960	43.639	120.674	235.796	44600
10/0	OF HOKUS	2.21009	.03009	0.009	1120024	1	2210104	71200

NUMBER	NAME	A	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANOM	DAYEP
1871	ASTYANAX	5,33319	.03366	8.568	145,136	162.396	256.164	41200
1872	HELENOS	5.10565	.04280	14.784	188.840	110.275	264.810	41200
1873	AGENOR	5.24655	.09127	21.870	197.361	353.184	11.084	41200
1874	KACIVELIA	3.12593	.30433	4.875	159.493	193.162	110.283	43000
1875	196990	3+12616	.17619	13.410	193.601	141.644	87.963	43000
1877	MAPULITANIA	1.90433	21220	17 408	304.034	243.179	77.470	41560
1878	3300 #72107	2.84492	.01506	1.769	187.634	277.269	179.607	44600
1879	35UN=72RS1	2.24547	.14849	1.721	249.789	173.544	322.961	41600
1880	MC CROSKY	2.67434	.07439	4.850	116.635	187.973	315.564	44600
1881	SHAO	3.16449	.11019	9.878	217.867	74.528	83.977	44600
1882	41UJ=72RP1	3.00599	.09357	9.462	201.493	123.409	39.881	41600
1883	42 XA = 57 YM	2.41501	.26087	25.432	74.526	329.871	65.398	44600
1884	1943681	2.42307	.26701	21.782	353.382	110.409	39.114	41800
1886	HEKEKU	2.27090	+24732	2+00/	320.087	4 • 760	208+175	44600
1887	5010=7004	3.00606	.11310	9.634	348.829	31.081	151,255	42000
1888	ZU CHONG-ZHI	2.54991	.16170	5.852	244.482	233.279	340.081	38800
1889	PAKHMUTOVA	3.08714	.11963	13.202	55.759	80.545	9.345	40000
1890	KONOSHENKOVA	3.21935	.13288	9.896	70.209	24.616	64.211	40000
1891	GONDOLA	2.70519	.07010	11.524	321.836	9.991	274.429	40000
1892	LUCIENNE	2.46091	.09032	14.015	315.449	93.389	104.559	41800
1893	JAKUBA	2.70836	.05167	10.040	64.405	241.341	/1.848	41200
1805		2.00091	.16947	1,834	258.408	57 586	201.272	41200
1896	BEER	2.36812	-22048	2.213	181.877	179.432	7.543	41200
1897	HIND	2,28315	.14176	4.060	63.220	268.082	36.699	41200
1898	COWELL	3+11781	.16926	1.020	163,197	236.171	351.177	41200
1899	CROMMELIN	2,26518	.10590	7.280	51.919	127.235	213.950	41200
1900	KATYUSHA	2.20929	.13544	6.544	281.657	141.864	52.829	41400
1901	MORAVIA	3.25408	•05985	23.873	95.160	120.998	284.471	41400
1902	SHAPUSHNIKUV	3.9/485	.22429	12.516	59.481	271.101	275+692	41400
1905	AUZHIMUSHKAJ Nassevitch	2.74325	.07516	12.841	137+312	250.505	221.085	41400
1905	AMBARTSUNIAN	2.22330	.16268	2.615	201.183	60.441	331.156	41400
1906	NAEF	2.37338	.13396	6.479	354.580	13.755	355.369	41600
1907	RUDNEVA	2.54450	.04718	3.209	151.996	61.017	159.408	41600
1908	POSEDA	2.88988	•03829	4.784	14.492	214.138	146.339	41600
1909	ALEKHIN	2.42223	.22518	1.776	227,300	3.197	95.270	41600
1910	MIKHAILUV CCHURADT	3.04465	.05350	10.341	201.156	323.323	236.650	41600
1911	574 DI #68H0	3.9/90/	+10193	1.050	285.379	186.511	307.891	42000
1913	SEKANINA	2.87920	.07462	1.577	358.738	35.666	345.966	41600
1914	70EU=305B1	2.40520	.14986	5.690	120.308	158.896	11.932	43800
1915	QUETZALCOAT	2.52049	.58252	20.550	162.583	347.572	359.689	41720
1916	1953 RA	2.27322	.44959	12.803	340.512	334.751	354.695	42080
1917	CUYO	2.14870	.50509	24.019	187.964	193.866	1.457	40920
1918	1968 UA	3.20068	.11940	9.252	195.791	232.231	232.362	43800
1030		1.03004	10597	19+335	376.571	99.658	324.082	42360
1921	PALA	3.22173	.41636	19.737	352.944	17.552	3,325	42000
1922	ZULU	3.25372	.47501	35.363	225.914	31.661	119.152	44600
1923	64102=4011	2.43510	.06488	4.962	352.641	105.652	34,919	44600
1924	6984 = 4023P	2.33925	.13152	2.732	350.014	151.581	113.412	44600
1925	34RY = 70KH	2.55131	.17915	7.722	113.530	241,701	221.968	42000
1926	35 JA = 74HB	2.65541	.10882	13.720	93.426	89.708	35.207	42200
1928	3850=6904	2.47788	.19817	4.545	180.580	155 706	16 831	42000
1929	398S=688H	2,36333	.07541	7.784	65.270	70.427	22.290	40000
1930	LUCIFER	2,90103	.14239	14.036	318.744	340.180	96.407	38800
1931	69Q8=57TK	2.54075	•26988	8.169	182.419	161,797	239.666	40000
1932	58001=7108	2.37183	.15900	1.882	188.880	302.383	268.476	41200
1933	IINCHEN	2.35285	•12348	6.878	164.653	213.699	102.880	41400
1939	JEFFERS	2 6 2 7 1 8	•29090	23+127	100.403	294.130	343 4430	41800
1936	LUGARNO	2.67526	.13762	10.260	265.234	254.078	288.326	42000
1937	LUCARNO	2.37782	.15539	12.465	78.770	225.333	115.541	42000
1938	LAUSANNA	2.23638	.15879	3.333	171.419	63.766	353.578	42200
1939	LORETTA	3.14025	.11505	.919	40.177	195.147	95.264	42300
1940	WHIPPLE	3.06027	.06337	6.546	264.111	185.843	18.992	42400
1941	WILD	3.99374	.27810	3.948	60.417	305.050	1.968	41200
1942		2.31851	.18409	24.373	346.016	11.050	76.056	41840
1944	GUNTHER	2,24030	• 2 7 0 3 8	5.475	242.883	331.913	320+625	41800
1945	300L = 34NL +	2.55592	17802	5.216	142-571	194.687	194.252	42000
1946	31PH=52P8+	2,29382	.23448	8.159	17.111	338.956	62.416	39600
1947	1935EA	3.15146	.04671	11,891	91.325	116.066	291.460	42000
1948	35GL = 35JL +	2.53529	•16743	5.823	23.119	180.542	125.319	44600
1949	36NE = 40RK +	2.38360	.22926	4.654	265.014	65.316	19.631	42000
1950	WEMPE	2.17874	.08458	4.225	69.582	52.441	75.949	44600
1951	LICK	1.39041	.06166	39.096	130.186	140.413	323.444	42000
1953	30NU #4UL 4+ 29VC=29UA+	3.10394	.16620	14.260	78.413	333.362	294.445	44600
1954	52 PH = 570A	2.94294	.30902	14,833	278.417	2626110 68-858	221.889	44000
1955	49XN=51EP1+	2.85413	.06470	.997	258.252	156.541	171.527	44600

NTEK J. 2091 J. 1041 J. 400 J. 51, 421 J. 31, 557 4000 1957 MGARA J. 0091 J. 207 J. 50, 77 J. 107, 70 J. 100 <	NUMBER	NAME	4	E	I	NDDE	PERI	ANDM	DAYEP
1957 MCLRA 3.00931 .09931 11207 50,471 207,353 337,627 c0000 1958 GSU-7054- S.11421 15424 10.521 356.005 16.009 16.706 4680 1950 GUISAN S.11421 151207 1.616 28.471 30.666 17.058 41600 1960 GUISAN S.11937 12077 1.615 151.077 1.311 35.582 42000 1964 BUIXDUCC Z.42605 2.2075 Z.475 72.791 1.616.07 30.315.389 28.60 44000 1964 BUIXDUCC Z.42605 1.01067 2.237 1.0107 1.010 1.0108	1056		3.20951	10491	3 4 3 0	152 081	321 821	222 555	40800
1996 sum-ross-sum-ross- sum-ross- sum-ross-sum-ross- sum-ross-sum-ross- sum-ross-sum-ross- sum-ross-sum-ross-sum-ross- sum-ross-sum-rossum-ross-sum-rossum-rossum-ross-sum-ross-sum-ross-s	1957	ANGARA	3.00931	.05981	11.207	50.871	207.345	337.927	40800
1990 KARBYSHEV 2.13197 .1327 6.166 28.4,71 30.966 17.038 41600 1904 DUMUH 3.2031 .1220 8.462 23.81 23.121	1958	65UN - 7058+	3.11421	.15424	10.521	345.606	318.609	16.796	40800
1960 CultsAM 2.5331 1.2203 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.22031 0.23031 0.22031 0.230311 0.23031 0.230311 <th0.230311< th=""> 0.230311 <th0< td=""><td>1959</td><td>KARBYSHEV</td><td>2.31597</td><td>.13277</td><td>6.196</td><td>284.871</td><td>30.966</td><td>17.038</td><td>41600</td></th0<></th0.230311<>	1959	KARBYSHEV	2.31597	.13277	6.196	284.871	30.966	17.038	41600
1002 DUMANT 1.1003 F.20149 1.000 F.2014 1.000 2.20145 2.4.2004 7.1011 3.5.200 7.2014 3.5.200 7.2014 3.5.200 7.2014 3.5.200 7.2014 7.2	1960	GUISAN	2.52331	.12802	8.462	22.381	261.232	107.061	42000
1065 106.55 <td>1961</td> <td>DUFUUR</td> <td>3.20330</td> <td>.10010</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>29.527</td> <td>54.176</td> <td>310.838</td> <td>42000</td>	1961	DUFUUR	3.20330	.10010	0.040	29.527	54.176	310.838	42000
1006330A12007PL2.46695.101002.222687.66481.14068.6384.6001065561A-2522PL2.44646.008072.468125.33956.12064.048438001066MCMIL2.3310.119231.273204.577114.635121.6274280010704967-54682.78107.119737.046312.200122.5014400010714467-54682.79107.1197497.046312.402100.301120.40330.42010714461-64742.49727.118749.0643110.505181.429167.458310.11740000107341646.11835.01613.120.207181.416.014.3140000107541646.07471.237590.627183.416.014.314000010775124C-71102.19425.214054.34654.120267.477338.2264200010775124C-71102.19425.214054.366354.726267.46936.4924200010775124C-71102.19425.214054.36636.726267.46936.492420001078126407.23407.23602.068374.226127.86936.944420001078126407.23471.44797266.027442001078126407.23471.446797266.027442001078126407.23471.446797266.027442001078126407 <td>1963</td> <td>BEZOVEC</td> <td>2.42469</td> <td>.20745</td> <td>24.975</td> <td>106.553</td> <td>355.389</td> <td>28.680</td> <td>42400</td>	1963	BEZOVEC	2.42469	.20745	24.975	106.553	355.389	28.680	42400
1065 561M-2522PL 2.56764 .10006 2.228 87.664 31.140 86.914 43800 1066 71627 24601 0.0887 2.4681 2.5313 .1123 3.904 57.486 36.483 13.622 22800 1069 MEKTEL 2.3315 .11230 4.661 71.271 14.107 303.320 44000 1070 MARFA 2.9726 .0847 8.61 300.312 100.312 42000 1071 MGIAMARA 2.9926 .0847 6.61 300.312 10.012 42000 1071 MGIAMARA 2.99126 .00491 10.776 4.130 46.473 32.022 310.312 40000 1077 MARA 2.97120 .0160 116.450 100.523 21.401 4.000 32.168 300.409 32.164 4.000 1077 SHURA 2.97403 .10077 6.052 20.376 20.477 38.278 4.000 1077 SHURA 2.97403 .10077 6.052 20.376 20.47153 30.082 4.000 </td <td>1964</td> <td>33UA12007PL</td> <td>2.46655</td> <td>.19190</td> <td>2.361</td> <td>238.412</td> <td>161.987</td> <td>60.094</td> <td>44600</td>	1964	33UA12007PL	2.46655	.19190	2.361	238.412	161.987	60.094	44600
1966 916.4-2552PL 2.44846 .08897 2.4486 125.339 35.120 84.0433 11.622 42800 1966 MERIEL 2.3310 4.1923 4.25.339 35.120 84.0433 11.622 42800 1970 4967-55468 2.79107 11774 70.64312.200 120.153 30.320 44600 1971 MAGIMARA 2.9926 .08447 8.691 300.361 120.163 337.550 4400 1972 MAGIMARA 2.9926 .08447 8.691 300.361 120.163 4000 1973 MAGIMARA 2.99326 .08483 10.595 181.429 167.459 310.115 4000 1975 MAGIMARA 2.89316 .0756 2.67.747 382.221.11 4000 1977 SUMARA 2.89425 .21645 .4200 167.427 4200 1977 SUMARA 2.80417 .02067 128.17 17.847 386.926 4200 1982 LINER	1965	56TN=2521PL	2.56764	.10906	2.228	87.864	341.340	88.838	43800
1966 MEMALL 2:3310 11923 3:406 3:30 3:30 4:400 1970 4967-53468 2:9710 1:0776 4:130 4:6.473 3:2:022 130.132 4:2000 1971 4061-66Vu1 3:17350 -05650 1:8.492 1:0:0:27 2:1:0:1 4:2000 1975 5406-67 1:8.490 1:0:0:27 1:8:490 2:1:0:1 4:2000 1977 5407-7110 2:97403 1:0:077 6:0:52 2:2:1:0 1:7:888 4:600 1977 5407-7110 1:0:071 0:0:52 1:7:3:0 1:0:0:7 4:2:00 1977 2006-11:1:0:0:3 2:1:1:0:0 1:0:0:0:0 2:0:0:0:0 2:0:0:0:0 2:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0:0	1966	51GJ=2552PL	2.44846	.08897	2.488	125.339	56.120	84.914	43800
1966 195(G+52:M4) 1.10225 1.1430 12.70 209.772 11.1435 121.560 44600 1970 4967.5468 2.78107 11.074 30.4320 44600 1971 4406.75468 2.78107 11.074 40.6413 310.197 4200 1972 11.116 11.17459 0.0847 8.6491 310.183 20.107 4000 1973 1080 CE 1.7735 0.0627 11.479 310.197 4000 1975 4040 CE 1.7735 0.0627 11.409 37.406 4000 1977 51445 1.77050 0.7668 310.612 27.477 336.226 412.00 1970 2006/11503 2.37403 1.0075 0.627 27.477 336.284 42500 1981 MILAS 1.77050 .36467 2.6439 2.6102 27.477 336.284 42500 1981 MILAS 1.77250 .306.22 2.27.510 4.2000 1984 1067.	1967	HENZEL New TRETTER	2.23315	•13923	3.904	71.271	346.843	15.622	42800
1970 449E*54ER 2.78107 119795 7.084 312.290 192.201 193.200 4400 1971 HGLMARA 2.09326 0.084.7 8.091 300.301 120.303 337.550 44200 1973 660.4-69V1 3.174.9 0.0820 10.194 10.8420 10.454 31.002 125 21.11 4000 1974 610.6 3.177.39 0.0820 10.194 10.83.05 100.525 21.11 47.000 1975 FUKL#ER 2.00107 10.194 10.83.05 100.452 22.141 47.000 1977 SHUBA 2.78002 0.7161 7.768 322.069 14.780 44200 1977 20069471103 2.1760.30 10077 6.052 220.176 310.06.372 44200 1982 10455 1.7773 30.2561 43.064 44200 1982 10455 1.7773 30.2561 43.564 44200 1984 104794 11.9272 <td< td=""><td>1969</td><td>3506=52HW3</td><td>3.10225</td><td>.14430</td><td>3.270</td><td>209.772</td><td>341.835</td><td>121.560</td><td>44600</td></td<>	1969	3506=52HW3	3.10225	.14430	3.270	209.772	341.835	121.560	44600
1972 HAG[HARA 2.09326 .00447 8.091 300.361 120.363 337.550 41200 1972 MGLA-69VVI 3.17449 .00833 10.595 183.429 160.458 310.197 5200 1975 MGC B 3.17230 .008620 10.194 160.551 100.252 21.417 40000 1976 KAVERIN 2.19146 .07471 .1776 332.688 306.099 322.4161 42000 1977 KUVA 2.79425 .21405 4.346 54.120 26.777 336.846 42600 1978 KUVA 1.77950 .35546 26.832 24.6164 115.158 .446 42600 1981 MICA 1.77950 .35646 26.237 274.397 120.2457 44200 1984 126741190CA 1.77950 .35646 2.20147 2.201464 2.200 120.2457 44200 1984 126741190CA 1.77950 .35647 23.6563 31.5077 24.520 13.5071 120.427 44200 1984 1025447	1970	498F = 54 ER	2.78107	.15795	7.084	312.290	192.201	303.320	44600
1972 YI XING 2.41757 .16976 4.130 46.473 32.092 130.197 4000 1973 606.04 3.1723 .00820 10.194 106.305 100.755 21.47 40000 1975 KUKA 2.98023 .07161 7.763 332.386 308.409 32.2151 4000 1977 SUUKA 2.97023 .07161 7.763 332.386 308.409 32.2151 4200 1977 SUUKA 2.97023 .07161 7.763 332.486 308.409 32.092 4200 117.9742 4200 117.9747 338.2451 4200 1978 SZUCTILD 2.19427 .21077 308.4726 220.059 14.7880 4400 1982 LINE 2.30409 .2206 6.833 42.261 71.880 44200 1982 LINE 2.30409 .2306 4.977 338.702 125.760 220.474 4200 1985 HOPANH 3.1220 14.922 14.920 14.920 14.920 14.920 14.920 14.920 14.920	1971	HAGIHARA	2.99326	.08447	8.691	300.361	120.363	337.550	41200
1973 680A+69YV1 3.17449 .09833 10.505 183.429 189.426 189.426 189.427 189.427 189.427 189.428	1972	YI XING	2.41757	.16978	4.130	46.473	32.092	130.197	42000
1 Free Lie 3 ± 100 ± 0000 ± 10 ± 000 ± 100 ± 32 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 100 ± 20 ± 2	1973	680A=69VV1	3.17449	.09833	10.595	183.429	169.458	310.312	40000
1976 KAVERIM 2.38146 .07271 2.375 .00.627 118.400 27.886 .000 1977 SUKC-7LLD 2.19425 .21405 .21405 .52146 .052.187 .20059 147.800 1970 SOME/TISO3 .10776 .0052.07.87 .20059 147.800 .46400 1980 FEZCATLIPOLA 1.77950 .36548 200.27.87 .20059 147.800 .46600 1981 FLACATLIPOLA 1.77950 .36548 20.637 .27.669 .36.948 .25.910 .20059 .47.800 1980 FLANT 2.30400 .23046 .4377 .23.910 .20.657 .10101 .220.453 .44.600 1986 FLORMANT33 3.10290 1.1492 1.2777 .003.900 .220.453 .44.600 .44.600 1986 FLORET30M 2.17427 .005.907 .31.907 .34.471 .44.200 1986 FLORET30M 2.17427 .005.907 .31.907 .74.401 .44.200	1975	1400 UE	2.80140	.11835	6.308	170.227	100+525	30,143	42400
1977 SUURA 2.78023 .07161 7.7768 312.388 306.409 322.141 42000 1978 S20471L0 2.19425 .21403 4.346 54.120 57.747 338.225 4120 1900 TEZCATLIPOLA 1.77052 .64952 30.646 356.726 267.747 338.225 44200 1981 MIDAS 1.77622 .64952 30.6464 356.726 267.569 356.484 42660 1982 CLINE 2.3004 .193.00 12.3671 344.797 290.27 44200 1986 1925117354 3.10094 .193.20 12.3601 12.3671 44.901 44204 1987 193284 2.3547 1.4202 44.518 826.4027 44201 1989 194.0171512 2.35134 .0762.7 790.231.797 244.027 44200 1991 195217141 2.3762 .05097 3.130 193.2657 44202 44202 1992 1966001 2.09280 </td <td>1976</td> <td>KAVERIN</td> <td>2.38146</td> <td>.07471</td> <td>2.375</td> <td>90.627</td> <td>118.499</td> <td>27.888</td> <td>40800</td>	1976	KAVERIN	2.38146	.07471	2.375	90.627	118.499	27.888	40800
1077 2004(71150) 2.19425 .21405 4.346 54.120 267.747 338.225 41200 1070 2006(71150) 1.370950 .36546 26.839 246.168 115.158 .446 42660 1081 MIOAS 1.770950 .36546 26.839 246.168 115.158 .446 42660 1083 AGK 2.30940 .25046 6.637 42.261 274.330 106.352 44200 1084 19251473513 3.01062 .06683 4.777 183.602 124.1477 44200 1086 MIOPANH 3.1220 .10927 4.2551 113.907 37.447 139.761 44200 1086 MIOPANH 3.13419 .727.567 313.019.302.08 11.630 108.727 44200 1090 195627300 2.17647 .05077 5.914 326.1797 344.687 30.508 44200 1092 1964001 2.05675 5.914 326.477 43.050 44200 1092 196401 3.0582 .06959 11.4581 14.630 <td< td=""><td>1977</td><td>SHURA</td><td>2.78023</td><td>.07161</td><td>7.768</td><td>332.388</td><td>308.409</td><td>322.141</td><td>42000</td></td<>	1977	SHURA	2.78023	.07161	7.768	332.388	308.409	322.141	42000
1970 200.0P(71503 2.37403 .10077 6.052 202.378 220.059 17.860 44600 1980 TEXCATLIPOCA 1.77622 .64952 39.848 356.726 267.569 356.484 42560 1982 CLINE 2.30940 9.4610 23.471 344.797 280.027 44200 1984 1925 INT35E3 3.01002 .00634 4.775 185.002 125.160 120.245 44200 1986 MOPMANN 3.12200 .10927 4.22510 202.543 35.644 44200 1987 J9357335 3.1000 .10927 2.2051 105.007 23.4797 244.027 44200 1989 J64.0171512 2.31547 .10276 .2254 103.907 23.4797 244.027 44200 1991 19546730N 2.1727 .05077 5.914 326.172 34.689 4200 1992 19660D 2.99200 .04768 10.5515 14.922 44.007 1993 19680H1 3.05097 11.452 15.1521 14.923 43.050	1978	52WC = 71LD	2.19425	.21405	4.346	54.120	267.747	338.225	41200
1980 F2C.ATLIPUCA 1.70950 .36548 26.189 216.189 115.158 .446 42660 1981 MIDAS 1.77622 .66932 39.646 356.726 277.6569 356.984 42660 1984 GOS MT35E3 2.6612 .0064 6.6337 42.261 277.330 100.352 44200 1985 HOPMANN 3.11250 .14952 17.777 305.403 220.453 41.646 44200 1986 F109SRH 2.30419 .22556 23.655 313.607 37.647 139.761 44200 1986 F109SRH 2.335134 .07628 7.769 25.031 88.176 354.922 44200 1990 1954E730M 2.17427 .05007 5.014 328.172 344.689 205.885 44200 1991 19460DL 2.90200 .00766 10.6301 162.65 49.777 39.560 44200 1992 1966DL 2.0764 10.6001 10.6301 162.65 49.777 39.560 44200 1994 13940Rb1TE 2.577	1979	2006PL71593	2.37403	.10077	6.052	202.378	220.059	147.880	44600
1981 1.7/622 .00422 33.6.46 336.760 26.774 330 106.455 42.601 1982 CLNR 2.3040 .00406 6.837 42.61 274.330 106.355 44200 1985 MOPANN 3.0040 .00403 4.775 15.4703 35.406 44200 1986 IOPANNN 3.10044 .19329 2.202 146.518 226.543 45.44 44200 1986 IOPANNN 3.10044 .19329 2.202 146.518 226.543 45.914 44200 1989 IO40171522 2.3134 .07628 7.690 25.031 86.176 356.422 44200 1990 IO56E730A 2.17428 .05067 5.914 326.129 324.897 25.203 44200 1992 IO660D1 2.05022 .00507 1.150 156.152 109.304 207.865 142.761 30.504 220.4200 109.504 227.647 356.600 10.505 227.647 356.600 10.505 227.44200 109.504 227.44200 109.504 227.44200 <t< td=""><td>1980</td><td>TEZCATLIPUCA</td><td>1.70950</td><td>.36548</td><td>26.839</td><td>246.188</td><td>115.158</td><td>.848</td><td>42560</td></t<>	1980	TEZCATLIPUCA	1.70950	.36548	26.839	246.188	115.158	.848	42560
1094 1026 <td< td=""><td>1981</td><td>CI THE</td><td>2.30940</td><td>.04972</td><td>59.040</td><td>320.720</td><td>201.209</td><td>104 252</td><td>42080</td></td<>	1981	CI THE	2.30940	.04972	59.040	320.720	201.209	104 252	42080
1965 HOPMANN 3.01062 .08683 4.775 185.002 125.160 120.245 44200 1965 HOPMANN 3.12004 .10329 2.202 146.518 226.543 43.664 4200 1967 1952KH 2.35347 .10278 4.254 105.900 234.797 124.027 44200 1969 194.0L1X152 2.35347 .10278 4.254 105.900 234.797 244.027 44200 1990 1956E7300 2.17428 .05067 5.914 326.156 344.889 205.685 44200 1993 1968001 2.0520 .04766 10.207 244.889 205.565 44200 1994 H39RNAITE 2.5790 .05060 10.604 46.619 130.554 227.644 4200 1995 HALK 2.55930 .1384 151.618 214.933 321.586 44200 1996 HITUS 2.41860 .06051 7.537 351.660 244.643 321.586	1983	BOK	2.62147	.09969	9.410	23.471	344.797	298.027	44200
1986 H0PMANN 3.12250 .14952 17.277 305.403 226.450 43.648 44200 1987 1952RH 2.38419 .22556 23.655 313.907 37.847 139.761 44200 1988 DELQRES 2.1534 .07628 7.769 25.031 86.176 324.777 244.6027 44200 1990 1956E730M 2.17428 .05077 3.511 193.208 11.630 108.722 44200 1991 196.001 2.9720 .05676 10.551 124.923 43.050 44200 1994 1393RN61TE 2.5792 .06969 11.452 154.122 144.233 43.050 44200 1996 MAJKK 2.52792 .06961 1.6.501 353.688 177.674 42200 1996 MAJKK 2.52792 .06961 1.6.501 353.688 177.674 4220 1996 MAJKK 2.52792 .20611 .581 74.433 31.586 4200	1984	1926 TN 735 E3	3.01062	.08683	4.775	185.802	125.160	120.245	44200
1986 1935Y1735A 3.10094 .19329 2.202 146.518 226.000 45.914 44200 1986 DELORES 2.15347 .10278 4.255 105.990 234.797 244.027 44200 1990 1946LT15L2 2.15347 .10278 4.254 105.990 234.797 244.027 44200 1990 1946LT15L2 2.17428 .05097 3.130 193.208 116.801 08.722 44200 1992 1968DH1 3.05047 314.282.565 94.774 95.220 44200 1993 1968DH1 2.67903 .20768 10.207 244.909 87.774 95.220 44200 1995 HALEK 2.5792 .05060 10.806 46.811 30.564 27.664 44200 1996 TITUS 2.41846 .06511 7.637 351.680 244.909 84.606 10.533 44200 2001 ENERTER 2.30921 .2077 29.171 129.746 36.606 10.533 44200 2001 ENERTER 2.41804 .2082	1985	HOPMANN	3.12250	.14952	17.277	305.803	226.543	43.648	44200
1986 DELORES 21.8519	1986	1935SV173SA	3.10094	.19329	2.202	146.518	226.400	45.914	44200
1989 DELURES 2.15347 .10276 4.254 1151.400 244.027 44200 1990 1946LDT1522 2.17428 .05097 3.130 193.208 11.630 106.722 44200 1991 196714T15U2 2.25010 .26677 5.914 328.176 35.262 44200 1993 19680H1 3.05822 .00979 11.458 188.156 35.77 9.71 4.8109 4200 1994 1939RN61TE 2.67903 .20768 10.207 244.909 87.073 77.811 44200 1995 HALEK 2.5792 .05806 10.606 46.619 130.664 27.664 44200 1996 TITUS 2.41846 .06511 7.637 31.660 24.433 32.588 477.674 44200 1997 LEVERATER 2.9322 .0671 6.527 359.4610 217.643 4200 1997 LEVERATER 2.9322 .176.433 350.980 .0513 44200 <td>1987</td> <td>1952RH</td> <td>2.38419</td> <td>.22556</td> <td>23.655</td> <td>313.907</td> <td>37.847</td> <td>139.761</td> <td>44200</td>	1987	1952RH	2.38419	.22556	23.655	313.907	37.847	139.761	44200
100 10584EF1304 2.17428 .05007 5.130 105.206 11.630 1007.722 44200 1091 19650D 2.05010 .20657 5.14 328.172 34.869 205.885 44200 1092 19660D 2.07280 .04766 10.563 182.565 94.774 95.865 44200 1094 1939RN61TE 2.67702 .05708 10.270 244.008 87.973 73.811 44200 1095 MAJEK 2.52792 .05606 10.604 46.611 130.544 227.464 44200 1096 AJATS 2.41846 .06511 7.6163 351.660 101.533 44200 1097 HEVERRIER 2.0032 .20691 6.071 352.670 30.4610 30.4820 44200 2001 HEXCHEL 2.3022 .20695 22.177 21.171.1 12.94.640 30.4820 44200 2002 EUER 2.4184 .09801 1.2251 11.633 50.601	1080	194401 715 12	2+15347	.10278	7.769	25.031	88.176	244.027	44200
10471LT1SU2 2.25010 .20657 5.014 328.172 344.889 205.885 44200 1092 10680D1 2.09280 .06766 10.553 182.555 147.323 43.050 44200 1094 1939RM0ITE 2.67903 .20768 10.207 244.909 87.973 79.811 44200 1995 HALK 2.55730 .13841 15.108 .665 352.647 44200 1996 ADAMS 2.55930 .13841 15.108 .665 352.647 44200 1997 LEVERKIER 2.20932 .20641 7.657 351.660 247.434 321.568 44200 1099 HIKAYAMA 31.1391 .1172 12.14 148.279 346.600 101.533 44200 2001 EINSTEIN 1.9348 0.99480 22.687 35.610 217.433 31.550 44200 2003 J91.8773 .464505 64.004 84.226 .701 23.629 257.228 44200 <	1990	1956667300	2.17428	.05097	3.130	193.208	11.630	108.722	44200
1993 1968001 2.99280 .04766 10.563 182.565 94.774 95.220 44200 1993 19936N61TE 2.67903 .20768 10.207 244.909 87.973 79.811 44200 1995 HALEK 2.55730 .20768 10.207 244.909 87.973 79.811 44200 1996 LEVERRIER 2.55930 13841 15.108 .655 333.688 177.674 44200 1997 LEVERRIER 2.20932 .20691 6.071 352.859 39.967 332.547 44200 1998 TITUS 2.41846 .06511 7.657 31.602 244.433 32.1584 44200 2001 HESCHEL 2.3021 12995 22.777 21.174.31 131.530 44200 2001 ELER 2.4151 10.6871 15.221 178.433 50.891 43.550 44200 2004 LERL 2.16271 1.829 57.500 422 57.500 422 57.500 4220 57.500 4200 4200 44200 2006	1991	1967JL 715U2	2.25010	.20657	5.914	328.172	344.889	205.885	44200
1994 1994 1994 1994 1994 1994 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1997 1996 1996 1996 1996 1996 1996 171.674 44200 1996 1996 1111 2.55730 13841 151.08 .665 353.688 171.674 44200 1997 LEVERRIER 2.20932 .20691 6.071 352.657 391.7436 132.584 44200 1998 HIRAYAMA 3.11391 .11720 12.514 148.777 141 129.7430 30.810 44200 2001 ERSCHEL 2.38021 .20955 222.178.7291.7431 134.580 44200 2001 EURER 2.4151 1.6872 64.955 64.604 89.029 44200 2004 LERLI 2.1773.2 12.615 12.624 71.604 12.6467 44200 2005 MISTITUSTY 2.32421 .1038 4.925 .710 12.525 44200 <	1992	1968OD	2.99280	.04786	10.563	182.565	94.774	95.220	44200
1995 HJAEK 2.67903 .20788 10.207 244.909 B7.973 79.811 44200 1995 HAJEK 2.552792 .05806 10.804 46.819 130.564 227.664 44200 1997 LEVERRIER 2.52930 .13841 15.108 .665 359.680 177.674 44200 1998 HIRVAMA 3.11391 .11720 12.514 144.8479 346.60 101.533 44200 2000 HENSTEIN .93348 .09840 22.687 350.601 217.451 144.51 131.530 44200 2003 FUER 2.41651 .00971 8.521 178.433 50.891 343.580 44200 2004 LEXEL 2.0723 .07292 2.500 4.224 7.502 28.318 44200 2005 HENCKE 2.62154 .16636 12.226 291.015 110.646 12.657 44200 2006 KONSTITUTSIYA 2.32421 .10338 4.925 .701 23.629 257.587 44200 2008 JB35V735V4 <	1993	19680H1	3.05822	.06959	11.458	158.152	149.323	43.050	44200
1996 ADARS 2.22/2/2 .09300 10.804 10.804 10.804 20.804 10.804 10.804 20.804 10.804	1994	1939RN61TE	2.67903	.20768	10.207	244.909	87.973	79.811	44200
1997 LEVERRIER 2:2093 2:2093 2:2094 2:2093 2:2094 2:2093 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2094 2:2095 2:2:57 2:21.77 2:21.71 1:8:27 3:6:6:0 2:2:57 2:2:1 1:3:3:13:0 4:4:20 2:003 HCKKE 2:0:12:1 1:9:3:8 1:2:2:2 2:0:10:1 1:0:0:46 1:6:6:57 4:200 2:005 HCKKE 2:0:2:1 1:9:3:8 4:4:20 1:0:3:1 1:0:0:4:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:1:	1995	ADAMS	2.55930	.13841	15.108	40.819	353.688	177.674	44200
1008 TITUS 2.41846 06511 7.637 351.680 244.434 321.588 44200 1099 HERXYAMA 3.11301 .11779 12.514 148.279 32.448 4200 2000 HERSCHEL 2.38021 .2995 22.757 291.714 129.740 30.810 44200 2001 ELNSTEIN 1.93348 .09440 22.687 356.610 217.436 131.530 44200 2003 IQUER 2.41651 .06971 8.521 776.433 50.913 44200 2004 LEXELL 2.17232 .07929 2.500 4.224 57.502 286.318 44200 2005 HENCKE 2.62154 .16636 12.226 .701 23.629 .72.80 44200 2006 YOLOSHINA 3.11846 .13645 2.860 107.286 10.693 302.267 44200 2010 CHEBYSHEV 3.09301 .18773 2.438 9.424 27.151 301.525 4420	1997		2.20932	.20691	6.071	352.859	359.967	332.547	44200
1999HIRAYAMA3.11391.1172912.514148.279346.606101.533442002000HERSCHEL2.38021.2995522.757291.714129.74030.810442002001EINSTEIN1.93346.0984022.687356.610217.436131.530442002003I941BH73AGI3.05932.126711.88264.59564.60489.029442002004LEXELL2.17232.079292.5004.22457.502286.318442002005HENKKE.262154.1663516.835184.668312.252442002006KONSTITUTSIVA2.32421.193384.925.70123.629257.2804420020071941SW1700D2.38403.117173.05216.835184.668312.554442002008V010SHINA3.11868.136452.860107.28610.693302.67442002010CHERSHEV3.09301.187732.4389.42427.151301.525442002011VETEKANIYA2.32882.17899.211.77.00335.661140.387442002012GUO SHOU-JING2.32832.17899.211.77.00335.661140.387442002014VAILEVSKAYA2.33571.1040111.914344.194274.19780.722442002015KACHUEVSKAYA2.33571.1040111.914344.194274.10780.722442002015S	1998	TITIUS	2.41846	.06511	7.637	351.680	244.434	321.588	44200
2000 HERSCHEL 2.38021 .29995 22.757 291.714 129.740 30.810 44200 2001 EINSTEIN 1.93348 .09840 22.687 356.610 21.7436 131.530 44200 2002 EULER 2.4151 .06971 8.521 178.433 50.891 343.580 44200 2004 LEXELL 2.17722 .07929 2.500 4.224 57.502 288.318 44200 2005 HERCKE 2.0214 .19338 4.925 .701 23.629 257.280 44200 2006 KONSTITUTSIYA 2.32421 .19338 4.925 .701 23.629 257.280 44200 2007 19415W17000 2.38403 .11717 3.052 16.835 184.468 18.521 210.411 185.554 44200 2010 KOLEBYSHEV 3.09301 .18773 2.438 9.424 27.151 30.5451 44200 2011 VETERANIYA 2.38786 .14846	1999	HIRAYAMA	3.11391	.11729	12.514	148.279	346.606	101.533	44200
2001 ELRS JEIN 1.93946 .09400 22.007 500.0 21.930 44200 2003 EQUER 2.41651 .06971 8.521 178.433 50.891 34.580 44200 2004 LEXELL 2.1773.22 .07929 2.500 4.224 57.502 288.318 44200 2005 MENCKE 2.62154 .16630 12.226 201.51 110.646 126.627 257.280 44200 2007 19415W1700D 2.38403 .11717 3.052 16.835 184.468 312.252 44200 2008 N085TITUTSIYA 2.32421 19338 4.924 27.151 301.2257 44200 2010 CHETRANIYA 2.38782 .17892 2.911 27.003 35.461 140.387 44200 2013 1936VTUH4 2.29153 .24458 7.513 301.525 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 203.991 81.850 244.423 44200 </td <td>2000</td> <td>HERSCHEL</td> <td>2.38021</td> <td>.29955</td> <td>22.757</td> <td>291.714</td> <td>129.740</td> <td>30-810</td> <td>44200</td>	2000	HERSCHEL	2.38021	.29955	22.757	291.714	129.740	30-810	44200
2003 1041BH73AG1 3.05032 .12671 1.882 64.595 64.604 80.029 44200 2004 LEXELL 2.17232 .07929 2.500 4.224 57.502 288.318 44200 2005 HEKCKE 2.62154 .16635 184.668 12.252 201.015 110.646 12.6657 44200 2006 KINSTITUTSIYA 2.32421 .19338 4.925 .701 23.629 257.280 44200 2008 V010SHINA 3.11646 .10299 20.689 15.212 210.411 185.545 44200 2010 CHERNIYA 2.38708 .18773 2.438 9.424 27.151 301.525 44200 2011 VETERANIYA 2.38708 .14846 6.185 338.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28351 12.015 10.611 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.3357	2001	EINSTEIN	2.41651	.06971	8.521	178.433	50.891	343.580	44200
2004 LEXELL 2.17232 .07929 2.500 4.224 57.502 288.318 44200 2005 HENCKE 2.62154 .16361 12.226 291.015 110.666 126.657 44200 2006 KUNSTITUTSIYA 2.32421 .1938 4.925 .701 23.629 257.280 44200 2007 1941SW1700D 2.38403 .11717 3.052 16.835 184.468 312.252 44200 2008 1938SV73SV4 3.21064 .10299 20.689 15.212 210.411 185.545 44200 2010 CHEBYSHEV 3.09301 .18773 2.480 107.206 10.693 302.267 44200 2011 VETERANIYA 2.3878 .14846 6.185 338.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2013 1936P171UH4 2.29182 .17899 2.911 277.003 35.661 160.374 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 11.415 245	2003	1941 BH73AG1	3.05932	.12671	1.882	64.595	64.604	89.029	44200
2005 HENCKE 2.62154 .16636 12.226 2015 110.646 12.657 44200 2006 KONSTITUTSIYA 2.32421 .19338 4.925 .701 23.629 257.280 44200 2008 1938SV73SV4 3.21064 .10299 20.689 15.212 210.411 185.545 44200 2009 VOLOSHINA 3.11448 .13645 2.680 107.286 10.643 302.267 44200 2010 CHEBYSHEV 3.09301 .18773 2.438 9.424 27.151 301.525 44200 2011 VETERANIYA 2.38788 .14846 6.185 38.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2013 1936P.71UH4 2.2915 .22458 7.513 90.274.24 31.118 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 203.991 81.850 244.423 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 203.991	2004	LEXELL	2.17232	.07929	2.500	4.224	57.502	288.318	44200
2006 KUNS TITUTS IYA 2.32421 .1938 4.925	2005	HENCKE	2.62154	.16636	12.226	291.015	110.646	126.657	44200
2007 19411817000 2.38003 1.111 3.022 104.000 312.22 44200 2008 19385V735V4 3.21064 1.0299 20.689 15.212 210.411 185.545 44200 2009 VQLOSHINA 3.11448 1.3645 2.860 107.266 10.693 302.267 44200 2010 CHEBYSHEV 3.09301 1.8773 2.438 9.424 27.151 301.525 44200 2012 GUO SHOU-JING 2.32832 1.7899 2.911 277.003 35.461 140.387 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 20.391 18.850 244.423 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 20.391 18.850 244.423 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 1.19407 4.858 170.991 18.850 244.423 44200 2017 WESON 2.25310 .18497 4.856 170.791 135.747 26.089 44200 2020 SGR+73EP1 .302473 <td>2006</td> <td>KONSTITUTSIYA</td> <td>2.32421</td> <td>.19330</td> <td>4.925</td> <td>.701</td> <td>23.629</td> <td>257.280</td> <td>44200</td>	2006	KONSTITUTSIYA	2.32421	.19330	4.925	.701	23.629	257.280	44200
2009 VOLOSHINA 3.11448 13645 2.860 107.286 10.603 302.267 44200 2010 CHEBYSHEV 3.09301 1.8773 2.438 9.424 27.151 301.525 44200 2011 VETERANIYA 2.38788 1.484.6 6.185 338.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2012 GUD SMOU-JING 2.38788 1.484.6 6.185 338.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2013 1936P.71UH4 2.29156 7.513 96.281 237.249 166.719 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 203.991 81.850 244.423 44200 2015 KALMUEVSKAYA 2.33571 .10401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 .17330 .929 17.243 31.118 44200 2020 365R+73EP1 3.02473 .06356 11.0504 24.077 128.615	2007	19413#17000	3.21064	.10299	20.689	15.212	210.411	185.545	44200
2010 CHEBYSHEV 3.09301 1.18773 2.438 9.424 27.151 301.525 44200 2011 VETERANIYA 2.38788 .14846 6.185 338.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2012 GUO SHOU-JING 2.32832 .17899 2.911 277.003 35.461 140.387 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .283878 7.513 96.281 237.249 166.719 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 .10401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 .10401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 .17330 .929 17.243 341.118 12.654 44200 2018 SCHUSTER 2.18321 .19280 2.555 185.682 157.119 353.533 44200 2021 POINCARE 2.30873 .20055 186.647	2009	VOLOSHENA	3.11648	.13645	2.860	107.286	10.693	302.267	44200
2011 VETERANIYA 2.38786 .14846 6.185 338.349 3.220 194.195 44200 2012 GUO SHOU-JING 2.32832 .17809 2.011 277.003 35.461 140.387 44200 2013 1936PLTUH4 2.29156 .22458 7.513 96.281 237.249 166.719 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 203.901 81.850 244.423 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 10401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 .17330 -929 17.243 341.118 142.659 44200 2018 SCHUSTER 2.18321 .19280 2.555 185.682 157.119 353.533 44200 2020 36F4*73EP1 .302473 .60356 11.015 148.768 326.586 167.0780 44200 2021 PUINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484	2010	CHEBYSHEV	3.09301	.18773	2.43B	9.424	27.151	301.525	44200
2012 GUD SH00-1146 2.32832 1.7899 2.911 27.103 35.601 140.387 44200 2013 1936P(71)UH4 2.29156 2.2658 7.513 96.281 237.249 166.719 44200 2014 VASILEVSKIS 2.40344 .28363 21.415 203.991 81.850 244.423 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 .104001 11.914 344.194 27.471 80.722 44200 2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 .17330 .929 17.243 341.118 142.659 44200 2018 SCMUSTER 2.18321 .19260 2.555 165.682 157.119 355.535 34.4200 2020 36FR-73EP1 3.02473 .06356 11.105 146.768 326.566 170.780 44200 2021 POINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484 154.647 163.391 103.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2024 S2UP-38WP	2011	VETERANIYA	2.38788	.14846	6.185	338.349	3.220	194.195	44200
2014 V331LEVSKIS 2.4034 2.8033 21.413 203.091 81.850 244.423 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 1.0401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 1.0401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 17330 .029 17.243 341.118 142.659 44200 2018 SCMUSTER 2.18321 19280 2.555 185.682 157.193 353.533 44200 2020 36FR-73EP1 3.02473 .06356 11.105 184.768 326.586 170.780 44200 2021 PUINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.644 136.467 163.391 103.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2024 S2UP-33WP 2.32467 .13904 7.313 68.913 200.916 251.527 44200 2025 35G0-5316	2012	GUU SHUU-JING	2.32832	.17899	2.911	277.003	37,401	140.387	44200
2015 KACHUEVSKAYA 2.33571 .10401 11.914 344.194 274.107 80.722 44200 2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 .17330 .929 17.243 341.118 142.659 44200 2017 WESSON 2.25310 .19497 4.858 170.991 135.477 226.089 44200 2018 SCHUSTER 2.18321 .19280 2.555 185.602 157.119 353.533 44200 2020 365K1=73EP1 3.02473 .06356 11.105 148.768 326.5786 170.780 44200 2021 PUINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484 154.647 163.301 103.948 44200 2021 PUINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484 154.647 163.301 103.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.4043 3.0211 27.529 44200 2024 520+384P 2.32487 .13904 7.313 68.913 </td <td>2015</td> <td>VASILEVSKIS</td> <td>2.40344</td> <td>.28363</td> <td>21.415</td> <td>203.991</td> <td>81.850</td> <td>244.423</td> <td>44200</td>	2015	VASILEVSKIS	2.40344	.28363	21.415	203.991	81.850	244.423	44200
2016 HEINEMANN 3.15505 .17330 .929 17.243 341.118 142.659 44200 2017 WESSON 2.2531 .18497 4.658 170.991 135.747 226.089 44200 2018 SCHUSTER 2.18321 .19280 2.555 185.682 157.119 353.533 44200 2020 36FR*73EP1 3.02473 .06356 11.105 148.768 326.586 170.780 44200 2021 POINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484 154.647 163.391 103.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2023 ASAPH 2.8796 .27749 22.311 2.845 357.091 195.140 44200 2024 52UP-38WP 2.32487 .13904 7.313 68.913 290.916 251.527 44200 2027 53VG1+664VR1 3.02316 .09362 11.027 55.123	2015	KACHUEVSKAYA	2.33571	.10401	11.914	344.194	274.107	80.722	44200
2017 WESSON 2.25310 .18497 4.858 170.991 135.747 226.089 44200 2018 SCMUSTER 2.18321 .19280 2.555 185.682 157.119 351.533 44200 2020 365R=73EP1 3.02473 .06356 11.105 148.768 326.586 170.780 44200 2021 PDINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.464 154.647 163.391 100.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2023 ASAPH 2.8796 .27749 22.311 2.455 357.091 195.140 44200 2024 52UP-38WP 2.32487 .13904 7.313 68.913 290.916 251.527 44200 2026 COTTRELL 2.44589 .1182 2.466 311.333 290.916 251.527 44200 2027 53V01-64VR1 3.02318 .09362 11.027 51.23	2016	HEINEMANN	3 • 15505	.17330	.929	17.243	341,118	142.659	44200
2018 SCHUSTER 2.18321 .19280 2.555 185.882 177.119 353.533 44200 2019 355X1-75ND 2.24054 .16621 4.067 251.906 26.077 128.615 44200 2021 POINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484 154.647 163.391 103.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2023 ASAPH 2.87996 .27749 22.311 2.845 357.091 195.140 44200 2024 52UP-38WP 2.32467 .11920 7.002 330.568 294.611 258.221 44200 2025 35E0-5316 3.17497 .10048 7.002 330.568 294.611 258.221 44200 2026 C0TTRELL 2.44589 .1182 2.466 311.333 209.123 182.74 44200 2027 53V01-664VR1 3.02318 .09352 1.577 1420.420	2017	WESSON	2.25310	.18497	4.858	170.991	135.747	226.089	44200
2020 353.117300 21.4034 1.00611 4.047 21.047 24.017 122.015 2020 367R+73EP1 3.02473 .20215 5.484 154.647 163.301 103.948 44200 2021 PUINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.484 154.647 163.301 103.948 44200 2023 ASAPH 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2024 52UP+38WP 2.32487 .13904 7.013 68.913 200.916 251.527 44200 2025 35E0+53LG 3.17497 .10047 7.002 55.123 351.892 232.946 44200 2026 C0TTRELL 2.44589 .11882 2.466 311.333 209.123 182.749 44200 2028 19680B1 2.29622 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.087 122.453 44200 2030 BE(YAEV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 16.60 150.523 44200 2031 BAM 2.23410 .17241	2018	SCHUSTER	2.18321	.19280	2.555	185.682	157.119	353.533	44200
2021 PDINCARE 2.30873 .22015 5.483 154.647 163.391 103.948 44200 2022 WEST 2.70574 .11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2023 ASAPH 2.8796 2.8794 22.311 2.845 357.091 195.140 44200 2024 52UP-38WP 2.32487 .13904 7.313 68.913 290.916 251.527 44200 2025 35E0-53LG 3.17497 .10048 7.002 330.568 294.611 258.221 44200 2026 C0TTRELL 2.44589 .11882 2.466 311.333 209.916 251.527 44200 2027 53V01-664VR1 3.02318 .09362 11.027 55.123 351.892 32.946 44200 2028 19680B1 2.29622 .11307 7.951 24.6251 27.087 122.453 44200 2028 19680B1 2.29470 .09335 2.579 169.402	2019	355X1=736P1	3.02473	.06356	11,105	148.768	326.586	170.780	44200
2022 WEST 2.70574 11920 5.669 2.404 36.201 247.529 44200 2023 ASAPH 2.87996 .27749 22.311 2.845 357.091 195.140 44200 2024 52UP=38WP 2.32487 .13906 7.313 68.913 290.916 251.527 44200 2025 35E0=53LG 3.17497 .10048 7.002 330.568 294.611 258.221 44200 2026 COTTRELL 2.44589 .11882 2.466 311.333 209.123 182.749 44200 2027 53V01=664VR1 3.02318 .09362 11.027 7.951 242.521 27.007 122.453 44200 2028 1968081 2.29622 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.007 60.464 305.977 44200 2030 BELYAEV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2031 BAM 2.22583 .11130 <td< td=""><td>2021</td><td>POINCARE</td><td>2.30873</td><td>.22015</td><td>5.484</td><td>154.647</td><td>163.391</td><td>103.948</td><td>44200</td></td<>	2021	POINCARE	2.30873	.22015	5.484	154.647	163.391	103.948	44200
2023 ASAPH 2.87996 .27749 22.311 2.845 357.091 195.140 44200 2024 52UP-38WP 2.32487 .13904 7.313 68.913 290.916 251.527 44200 2025 35E0-\$3LG 3.17497 .10048 7.002 330.568 294.611 256.221 44200 2026 CUTTRELL 2.44589 .11882 2.466 311.333 209.123 182.749 44200 2027 53V01-664VRI 3.02316 .09302 11.027 755.123 351.892 232.946 44200 2028 19680B1 2.29622 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.0807 122.453 44200 2030 BELYAEV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2033 BLYAEV 2.24740 .17241 4.750 185.888 212.976 11.788 44200 2034 4150-73EE 2.24553 .11136 8.460 321.422 <td>2022</td> <td>WEST</td> <td>2.70574</td> <td>.11920</td> <td>5.669</td> <td>2.404</td> <td>36.201</td> <td>247.529</td> <td>44200</td>	2022	WEST	2.70574	.11920	5.669	2.404	36.201	247.529	44200
2024 52/P*38WP 2.32487 1.13904 7.313 68.913 290.916 251.527 44200 2025 3550=\$3LG 3.17497 1.1046 7.002 330.568 294.611 258.221 44200 2024 5750=\$3LG 3.17497 1.1082 2.466 311.333 209.123 182.749 44200 2027 53VQ1=&64VR1 3.02318 .09362 11.027 55.123 351.892 323.946 44200 2028 19680B1 2.29622 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.0871 122.453 44200 2029 6988=718X2 2.34983 .12856 5.589 277.607 66.464 305.977 44200 2030 BELYAFV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 10.707 16.600 150.523 44200 2033 S14Y=73CA 2.22543 .113281 1.521 29.851 294.888 214.927 44200 2034 4150*73EE 2.42644 .18030 8.565 1	2023	ASAPH	2.87996	.27749	22.311	2.845	357.091	195.140	44200
2025 35 E0 + 31 G 31 7 497 100 48 7.002 330.588 294.611 258.221 44200 2026 COTTRELL 2.44589 +11882 2.466 89 11.333 209.123 182.749 44200 2027 53V01+64VR1 3.02318 .09362 11.027 55.123 351.892 323.946 44200 2028 1068081 2.29622 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.007 122.453 44200 2029 6988*718X2 2.34983 .12856 5.589 277.807 66.446 305.977 44200 2031 BAM 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2031 BAM 2.23410 .17241 4.750 168.888 212.976 11.788 44200 2033 53FV=73CA 2.22583 .11308 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2034 4150=73EE 2.24644 .18030 8.555 18.810 <td>2024</td> <td>52UP = 38WP</td> <td>2.32487</td> <td>.13904</td> <td>7.313</td> <td>68.913</td> <td>290.916</td> <td>251.527</td> <td>44200</td>	2024	52UP = 38WP	2.32487	.13904	7.313	68.913	290.916	251.527	44200
Z020 C011KELL Z++369 +11802 Z++805 311-333 204-113 102.1** 44200 2027 53101-664VR1 3.02316 .09305 21.0027 55.123 351.892 323.946 44200 2028 19680B1 2.29622 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.087 122.453 44200 2029 6988+718X2 2.34983 .12856 5.589 277.807 66.466 055.977 44200 2030 BELYAEV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2031 BAM 2.23410 .17241 4.750 188.88 212.976 11.788 44200 2032 ETHEL 3.06493 .13181 1.521 29.851 298.883 251.621 44200 2034 4150-73EE 2.24644 .18030 8.565 18.810 63.223 69.971 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561	2025	35 EQ = 5 3 L G	3.1/49/	.10048	7.002	330.568	294.611	258.221	44200
2028 1968 DB1 2.2962 .11307 7.951 242.521 27.087 122.453 44200 2029 6988 # 718 X2 2.34983 .12856 5.589 277.807 66.464 305.977 44200 2030 BELYAFV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2031 BAH 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2032 ETHEL 3.06483 .13281 1.521 29.851 298.883 251.621 44200 2033 53FY=73CA 2.22583 .11136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2034 4150+73EE 2.24544 .18030 8.565 18.810 63.223 69.971 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13120 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 3.974 345.943 <	2020	53V01=64VP1	3.02318	.09362	11.027	55.123	351.892	323.946	44200
2029 6988+718x2 2.34983 .12856 5.589 277.807 66.446 305.977 44200 2030 BELYAEV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2031 BAM 2.23410 .17241 4.750 168.888 212.976 11.786 44200 2032 ETHEL 3.06483 .13281 1.521 29.881 294.883 251.621 44200 2033 S3FV+73CA 2.22581 .11136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2034 4150+73EE 2.22583 .11136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13120 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13158 3.974 35.943 305.868 359.608 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179	2028	1968081	2.29622	.11307	7.951	242.521	27.087	122.453	44200
2030 BELYAEV 2.24730 .09335 2.579 169.402 61.660 150.523 44200 2031 BAM 2.23410 .17241 4.750 168.888 212.976 11.786 44200 2032 ETHEL 3.06483 .13281 1.521 2.9.851 298.883 251.621 44200 2033 53FY=73CA 2.22583 .11136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2034 4150=73EE 2.24644 .18030 8.565 18.810 63.223 69.971 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 3.974 345.943 300.808 359.608 44200 2038 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179 345.485 300.619 44200 2038 1973U8 2.3012 .13258 4.257 9.179 354.485	2029	69R8=718X2	2.34983	.12856	5.589	277.807	66.446	305.977	44200
ZO31 UAM Z.234.10 .1724.1 4.750 188.88 212.976 11.788 44200 Z032 ETHEL 3.06483 .13281 1.521 29.851 298.883 251.621 44200 2033 53FY=73CA 2.22583 .11136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2034 4150=73EE 2.24644 .18030 8.565 18.810 63.223 69.971 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2036 SHERAGUL 2.24454 .18558 3.974 345.943 305.868 359.608 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179 345.485 300.619 44200 2038 1973WF 2.43597 .08836 14.765 73.143 182.097 28.627 44200 2039 PATNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.16722 .14797 2.528 95.956	2030	BELYAEV	2.24730	.09335	2.579	169.402	61.660	150.523	44200
2033 537¥+326A 2.22583 11136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2034 4150+73EE 2.22583 1.1136 8.460 321.422 133.995 54.975 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179 345.485 30.0.619 44200 2038 1973WF 2.43597 .08836 14.765 73.143 182.097 28.627 44200 2039 PATNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.10399 .104797 2.528 95.596 46.538 1.484 44200 2040 72XP=74HA 3.10399 .19739 14.420 39.538 57.424 44200	2031	BAN	2.23410	.17241	4.750	168.888	212.976	11.768	44200
2034 4150+73EE 2.24644 18030 8.565 18.810 63.223 69.971 44200 2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2036 SHEARGUL 2.24454 .18558 3.974 345.943 305.868 359.608 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179 345.465 300.619 44200 2038 1973WF 2.43597 .08836 14.765 73.143 182.097 28.627 44200 2039 PAYNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.10399 .14993 14.660 39.559 85.938 1.484 44200 2040 72XP+74HA 3.10399 .19933 14.660 39.559 85.938 57.424 44200	2032	53FY=73CA	2,22582	.11136	8.460	321.422	133.005	54.975	44200
2035 STEARNS 1.88405 .13129 27.755 76.561 200.183 198.825 44200 2036 SHERAGUL 2.24454 .18556 3.974 345.943 305.886 359.608 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179 345.485 300.619 44200 2038 1973WF 2.43597 .08836 14.765 73.143 182.097 28.627 44200 2039 PAYNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.10399 .14793 14.560 39.559 46.538 1.484 44200 2040 72XP+74HA 3.10399 .19793 14.660 39.559 45.938 74.24 44200	2034	4150 . 73EE	2.24644	.18030	8.565	18.810	63.223	69,971	44200
2036 SHERAGUL 2.24454 .18558 3.974 345.943 305.868 359.608 44200 2037 1973U8 2.30112 .13258 4.257 9.179 345.485 300.619 44200 2038 1973WF 2.43597 .08836 14.765 73.143 182.097 28.627 44200 2039 PATNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.16722 .14797 2.528 95.596 40.538 1.4R4 44200 2040 72XP=74HA 3.10399 .19733 14.660 39.559 85.938 57.424 44200	2035	STEARNS	1.88405	.13129	27.755	76.561	200.183	198,825	44200
2037 1973UB 2.30112 .1325B 4.257 9.179 345.485 300.619 44200 2038 1973WF 2.43597 .08836 14.765 73.143 182.097 28.627 44200 2039 PATNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.16722 .14797 2.528 95.596 46.538 1.474 44200 2040 72XP=74HA 3.10399 .19933 14.660 39.559 85.938 57.424 44200	2036	SHERAGUL	2.24454	.18558	3.974	345.943	305.868	359.608	44200
2039 PAYNE-GAPUSCHKIN 3.16722 .14797 2.528 95.596 46.538 1.484 44200 2040 72XP=74HA 3.10399 .19933 14.660 39.559 85.938 57.424 44200	2037	197308	2.30112	.13258	4.257	9.179	345.485	300.619	44200
2040 72XP=74HA 3.10399 .19933 14.660 39.559 85.938 57.424 44200	2030	TALINE - GABUSCHKIN	2. 4374/	.14797	2,528	95.594	46.538	1.484	44200
	2040	72XP=74HA	3.10399	.19933	14.660	39.559	85.938	57.424	44200

OSCULATING ORBITAL ELEMENTS

NUMBER	NAME	٩	E	I	NODE	PERI	ANDM	OAYEP
2041	73 AP3 #2523P		.19821	2,982	133.696	277.718	114.893	44200
2042	7180=4633PL	2.75356	.14906	5.338	17.136	54.877	15.596	44200
2043	36TH=745W1	3.10149	.11732	3.101	322.157	52.448	185.265	41400
2044	1950 VE	2.37978	.34362	24.069	53.561	49.391	350.066	43000
2045	44DJ=73AE	2.37996	.05470	6.909	10.916	196.504	341.211	42000
2040	34 KK = 7045	3 • 1 4 5 3 9	.19027	2.743	74.319	212.373	363 206	42000
2048	OWORNIK	1.95370	.04271	23.755	157.208	105.210	81.983	42000
2049	1973SH	1.94895	.08429	24,420	199.637	141.309	47.277	42000
2050	FRANCIS	2.32506	.23800	26.598	72.120	170.378	218.608	43000
2051	CHANG	2.84108	.07845	1.344	215.334	174.131	346.489	43000
2052	28 TO = 76UN	3.00749	.08315	9.507	213.937	201.844	29.979	43000
2053	288W 7000	2.80147	.10298	8.722	293.690	237.601	23.093	43200
2055	19740B	2.31203	.30919	21.517	340.245	243.617	212.449	43000
2056	NANCY	2.21774	.13843	3.922	225.886	144.138	349.243	30600
2057	RUSENARY	3.08273	.22964	1.442	15.173	19.331	318.427	43400
2058	388H = 78A0	3.11348	.15953	2.543	95.119	182.179	351.222	43800
2059	1963UA	2.64330	.53061	11.051	200.691	191.000	32.844	43200
2000		13.09747	.3/000	0.923	208.715	155 702	106.257	43400
2062	ATEN	.96627	.18243	18.935	108.069	147.823	194.890	43800
2063	BACCHUS	1.07749	.34931	9.419	32,784	54.889	206.274	43800
2064	THOMSEN	2.17821	.32981	5.702	301.841	1.799	110.234	43800
2065	73YR259RN	2.69919	.23285	6.446	328.237	65.460	3.846	43480
2066	75NZ34LB	2.39482	.12551	3.759	116.903	109.341	16.807	43800
2067	AKSNES	3.94966	.18440	3.066	150.369	302.852	206.087	43800
2068	UANGREEN 75 TT 3 5 5 5 T	2.11219	.09729	12.887	47.867	319.340	294.897	43800
2009	748826410	2.25023	-15431	2.756	40.235	349.361	75.872	43800
2071	75X037195	2.25158	.15761	3.635	301.920	359.895	59.384	43800
2072	75 EL 73 QE 2	2.45095	.16383	4.767	26.074	36.520	66.713	43800
2073	72 TU 6 7 40 K	2.71544	.11337	2.969	84.776	358.970	74.028	43800
2074	SHOEMAKER	1.79980	.08178	30.075	206.772	205.059	207.415	43800
2075	1974 VA	2.40469	.24757	27.011	111.813	354.378	343.076	43800
2075	1974 94	2.27410	.19227	28 100	520.714	343.435	37.878	43800
2078	1975AD	2.35970	.37505	20.135	287.027	98.742	48.605	43800
2079	JACCHIA	2.59720	.08187	13.303	352.782	145.161	245.130	43800
2080	76DG555H1	2.17691	.06093	3.853	23.530	51.185	10.529	43800
2081	760H46LA	2.44957	.16454	3.926	66.243	221.013	135,507	43800
2082	74MB=7588PL	2.92189	.16231	3.071	89.998	144.596	333.057	43800
2083	1025CK	2 20522	.10215	4,935	278.719	228.740	340.010	44000
2085	196574	2.69853	.08428	3.885	117.932	293.838	.925	43800
2086	1966 BC	2.40124	.11222	6.488	134.823	295.208	192.471	43800
2087	1975YC	2.20571	.05747	1.831	95.228	319.521	338.887	43800
2088	19760 J	2.20709	.07929	5.541	359.436	90.772	347.992	43800
2089	1977VF	2,53429	.15626	15.422	102.327	287.451	86.567	43800
2090	194100	3.01605	.14310	11.851	339.707	339.478	256.099	43800
2092	1969UP	2.84777	.03038	3.085	72.176	202.418	79.202	43800
2093	1971HX	2.26897	.16938	6.085	154.535	117.543	41.808	43800
2094	1971702	2.23210	.09734	5.026	281.682	250.927	273.190	43800
2095	735526036PL	2.64133	.00884	3.595	332.292	10.010	94.193	43800
2096	193900	2.44/59	.22983	.990	304.676	38.226	99.840	43800
2098	19720F	2.42307	.12865	4.500	337.496	354,119	229.151	43800
2099	OPIK	2.30314	.36311	26.927	218.435	158.721	105.738	43800
2100	RA-SHALDM	.83201	.43652	15.755	170.336	355.970	232.808	43800
2101	AD ON I S	1.87278	.76390	1.370	351.207	41.056	258.448	43800
2102	19/544	1.29006	.29834	64.014	93.736	61.657	206.240	44200
2105	1963PD55HW	3+15/50	-10160	18.411	291.000	290.133	135.173	44200
2105	1976DA	2.39932	.15097	29.307	273.179	155.327	94.651	44200
2106	1936UF62PN	2.70304	.09764	8.029	151.783	247.723	247.782	44200
2107	1941VA48LJ	2.62711	.07733	8.836	221.056	175.614	341.843	44200
2108	1948TR135FN	2.43608	.00542	10.787	327.521	51.938	77.997	44200
2109	19501823284	2.68997	.26131	8.076	161.925	191.483	229.278	44200
2111	1962803388	2 • 19797	.09489	10,487	167.242	228.788	248.755	44200
2112	1972NP62RA	2.25380	.13713	3.368	243.435	155-431	341-567	44200
2113	1972RJ258AA	2.47375	.09769	6.460	22.985	347.322	302.866	44200
2114	1976HA53GZ	3.18581	.15578	.564	1.050	220.922	222.054	44200
2115	1976UD52HZ3	3.01092	.05481	8.975	241.328	338.794	104.408	44200
2116	1976UN 49KP	2.58875	.05822	9.085	170.566	172.913	22.969	44200
2117	1978 AC 36 VJ	2.87003	.07146	2.939	331,224	262+644	24.098	44200

III. PROPER ELEMENTS AND FAMILY MEMBERSHIPS OF THE ASTEROIDS

J. G. WILLIAMS Jet Propulsion Laboratory

This introduction to the table of proper elements and family identifications is not intended to be detailed or complete but rather to serve as a brief guide to the user. A more comprehensive description, including a discussion of results, is in preparation.

The table of proper elements conforms to the following format:

Column	Parameter
1	Asteroid number.
2	Proper semimajor axis (AU).
3	Proper eccentricity.
4	Proper sine of inclination.
5	Proper longitude of perihelion (deg); equinox and epoch of 1950.0.
6	Proper longitude of ascending node (deg); equinox and epoch of 1950.0.
7	Rate of proper longitude of perihelion (arcsec/yr).
8	Rate of proper longitude of node (arcsec/yr).
9	An index indicating a secular resonance was encountered. The values 1 to 16 identify the resonance number. Numbers 1 through 10 are resonances with the planetary eccentric- ities and longitudes of perihelion. Numbers 11 through 14 and 16 through 18 are resonances with the planetary incli- nations and longitudes of node. A zero value indicates no secular resonance.
10	The closest distance of approach to Mars (AU) along the Sun-Mars-asteroid line. A negative value indicates a Mars crosser.
11	The closest distance of approach to Jupiter (AU) along the Sun-asteroid-Jupiter line.

12 The family identity if a family member.

The proper elements are calculated according to the secular perturbation theory of Williams (1969) and the free oscillations are referred to a zero value for the proper argument of perihelion. The secular theory for the planets is taken from Brouwer and van Woerkom (1950). The closest straight line distances of the asteroid's approach to Mars and Jupiter account for the secular variations of both the asteroid and the planets.

The families with numbers smaller than 100 are reasonably close matches to families found by previous investigators (Brouwer 1951; Arnold 1969; Lindblad and Southworth 1971) and their former numbers have been used. Families with numbers greater than 100 are new to this work. The objects identified as being in family 1A are members of a more compact core in the broader Themis family (No. 1). It should be appreciated that the quality and uniqueness of family identifications varies widely. Difficulties are encountered with families with few members or families which are crowded or overlapping.

The table should be used with the following warnings in mind. The strong secular resonances 5 and 6 prevent the calculation of reasonable proper elements (except for the semimajor axis) so that most of the line has been blanked out. In these cases the proper node or perihelion rate can be bad. For the weaker resonances the proper elements have been calculated, but they will have degraded accuracy compared to normal objects and will occasionally be quite poor. The weaker resonances can cause the failure of the closest approach calculations, and both values are blanked out in such cases. Proper elements should be expected to have lower accuracy for objects near secular resonances or near commensurabilities with Jupiter or for objects in orbits deeply crossing Mars or the earth. Objects in the outer part of the belt will have a poor accuracy for the proper longitude of perihelion rate.

Generally the table contains minor planets with numbers less than 1797 but several categories of objects are excluded due to a lack of a suitable theory: Trojans, Hildas, the commensurate objects 279, 887, 1362, and 1685, the argument of perihelion librator 1373, the Jupiter crosser 944, and objects 330 and 864.

Acknowledgment. This paper presents the results of one phase of research carried out at the Jet Propulsion Laboratory, California Institute of Technology, sponsored by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

REFERENCES

Arnold, J. R. 1969. Asteroid families and jet streams. Astron. J. 74: 1235-1242.

- Brouwer, D. 1951. Secular variations of the orbital elements of minor planets. Astron. J. 56: 9-32.
- Brouwer, D., and van Woerkom, A. J. J. 1950. The secular variations of the orbital elements of the principal planets. In Astron. Papers Amer. Ephemeris 13, Part 2: 85-107.
- Lindblad, B. A., and Southworth, R. B. 1971. A study of asteroid families and streams by computer techniques. In *Physical Studies of Minor Planets*, ed. T. Gehrels (NASA SP-267, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office), pp. 337-352.

Williams, J. G., 1969. Secular Perturbations in the Solar System. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of California at Los Angeles.

1041

NUMBER	A	£	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	DWBAR	3 N D D E	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1	2.767	.097	.169	147.8	78.7	50.6	-58.3		.611	1.918	67	1
z	2.771	.180	.584	156.1	184.3	1.5	-50.1		.013	1.773	129	2
3	2.670	.218	.245	53.6	172.6	40.5	-60.5		•234	1.770		3
1	2.362	.097	•112	228.0	107.1	36.8	-39.5		.308	2.422	169	4
2	2.425	.146	.003	20 0	140 2	20.9	-28.2		.141	2.157		2
7	2.386	.210	.115	54.2	264.3	37.8	-46.2		.055	2.127		7
8	2.201	.141	.097	60.0	116.9	31.8	-35.0		.024	2.457	189	. 8
9	2.386	.125	.083	91.6	65.5	38.6	-41.8		.273	2.321	170	9
10	3.144	.136	.092	224.5	285.1	85.7	-99.5		.865	1.465	110	10
11	2.452	• 072	.068	302.6	133.7	41.5	-43.0		.463	2.374		11
12	2.576	.121	-107	135.1	41.0	33.9	-40.0		.081	2.094	171	12
14	2.588	.191	.153	181.1	86.0	44.3	-55.2		.259	1.924	150	14
15	2.644	.143	.231	41.2	292.6	39.7	-52.0		.428	1.994	140	15
16	2.922	.100	.045	20.2	171.4	69.1	-73.4		.802	1.810		16
17	2.469	.141	.088	247.3	133.1	41.8	-46.3		.304	2.186		17
18	2.296	.174	.179	29.7	153.2	32.1	-39.0		•023	2.285		18
20	2.408	+131	-026	114.4	233.0	40.5	-44.8		.210	2.206	158	20
21	2.435	.127	.038	322.4	76.7	41.5	-44.3		.315	2.261	158	20
22	2.910	.109	.222	71.7	63.9	50.7	-65.6		.679	1.718		22
23	2.626	.249	.180	130.9	61.1	44.8	-63.7		.126	1.732		23
24	3.133	.159	.020	155.3	315.1	90.6	-105.5		.794	1.409	14	24
25	2.400	.183	•417	295.4	214.6	17.0	-38.4		.192	2.071		25
20	2.030	.134	.052	102 2	25.4	38 3	-20.1		.425	1.940		26
28	2.776	.176	.153	139.5	151.9	53.4	-66.6		. 432	1.735		28
29	2.554	.066	.110	87.8	347.2	44.5	-47.0		.568	2.278		29
30	2.366	.103	.050	49.6	295.9	38.4	-40.4		.309	2.398		30
31	3.156	.099	.469	84.1	23.9	.9	-60.4		.925	1.509		31
32	2.588	.114	.109	189.9	228.9	46.2	-50.5		•468	2.121		32
33	2.687	- 153	.039	341.0	107 4	51 0	-104.1		.100	1.852		33
35	2.997	.254	.158	200.5	341.2	68.9	-105.0		.366	1.278		35
36	2.747					27.8	-45.2	6				36
37	2.642	.165	.061	80.4	350.4	51.3	-62.3	10			142	37
38	2.740	.163	.141	120.5	293.8	52.4	-63.1		.424	1.795		38
39	2.769	.088	.172	10.3	162.7	50.2	-57.7		.661	1.963	67	39
41	2.765	.279	.291	211.9	176-0	34.0	-75.3		. 111	1.493		40
42	2.441	.186	.137	314.1	81.4	39.0	-47.0		.155	2.120	157	42
43	2.203	.140	.071	260.7	261.0	32.4	-35.2		.046	2.473	185	43
44	2.422	.177	.054	124.2	145.5	40.7	-46.4		.178	2.158	24	44
45	2.721	.115	.107	217.5	155.8	53.1	-58.6		.563	1.961	133	45
47	2.881	.111	.092	307.0	351.5	47.4	-49.2		.729	2.139		40
48	3.112	.064	.115	113.4	194.7	78.1	-84.9		1.067	1.722		48
49	3.090	.193	.085	40.7	287.9	83.1	-105.8		.643	1.352		49
50	2.650	• Z 36	.048	12.7	195.0	52.4	-66.6		.167	1.704		50
51	2.366	• 111	.177	170.4	183.6	34.1	-39.0		.259	2.383		51
52	2.618	. 215	.082	104.0	157.7	49.4	-90.0		.879	1.810		52
54	2.710	.179	.221	289.9	311.7	43.8	-59.6		.383	1.813	138	54
55	2.760	.102	.124	15.4	1.8	53.9	-59.6		.633	1.962		55
56	2.598	.208	.160	287.9	201.1	44.4	-57.4		.219	1.870		56
57	3.153	.095	.271	61.4	202.7	50.1	-77.8		.944	1.547	108	57
50	2.700	.088	.083	189.7	173.5	53.0	-55.4		• 6 2 3	2.053	132	58
59	2.393	.201	.076	111.7	206.3	39.2			.092	2.136		59
61	Z.984	.122	.319	341.4	330.6	36.4	-65.0		.730	1.686		61
62	3.122	.145	.023	47.6	151.2	88.8	-101.0		.825	1.462	1 A	62
63	2.395	.119	•110	254.1	330.5	35.1	-41.7		.289	2.327	165	63
64	2.682	.151	.041	141.3	293.1	53.7	-59.9		.443	1.912		64
07	3.429	•129	.056	244.9	175.6	126.5	-146.6		1.122	1.189		65
67	2.621	.152	.119	238.7	211.0	38.8	-44.1	10	. 330	2.223	142	67
68	2.782	.144	.132	343.8	39.0	55.0	-64.4		.536	1.827	126	68
69	2.979	.174	.160	124.7	195.4	64.8	-84.0		.607	1.526		69
70	2.615	.146	.198	289.7	43.0	41.8	-51.9		.396	2.017	138	70
71	2.755	.117	. 434	222.7	314.3	13.6	-46.0		.642	1.859		71
72	2.266	.077	.105	292+1	212.4	33.7	-35.4		.255	2.564	174	72
74	2.780	.100	.077	10.7	214.5	58.0	-72.2		. 109	1.683		7.5
75	2.671	.267	.091	331.3	348.5	52.6	-72.3		.092	1.607		75
76	3.390	.186	.053	105.8	232.3	125.9	-164.2		.890	1.043		76
77	2.668	.109	.048	80.8	338.0	52.5	-55.7		• 5 3 0	2.025	141	77
78	2.620	.232	.166	132.2	330.3	45.3	-61.5		.169	1.780		78
80	2.294	.147	.142	7 2	210.4	40.8	-4/.1		•196	2.134	75	/9
00	L . L 70			1.46		36.01				203/3		00

1042

NUMBER	A	8	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	OWBAR	ONDDE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
81	2.854	•179	.149	57.8	351.9	58.2	-73.5		. 496	1.649		81
82	2.765	.246	.051	142.1	5.9	59.6	-78.8		.251	1.576		82
83	2.431	•120	.081	187.7	18.2	40.4	-43.5		• 324	2.281		83
84	2.362	.190	.169	340.9	321.9	34.0	-43.0		660.	2.204	1/1	04
86	3.108	.176	.067	35.7	85.9	85.8	-105.1		.711	1.385	140	86
87	3.486	.051	.171	320.0	71.3	98.7	-121.6		1.440	1.390		87
88	2.768	.143	.111	297.5	275.5	55.7	-63.9		.532	1.846		88
89	2.552	.089	.296	37.9	308.4	29.9	-42.2		.289	2.068		89
90	3.148	.150	.024	295.7	43.3	91.7	-105.5		.832	1.419	14	90
91	2.590	.113	.039	100.1	343.3	48.0	-51.5		.474	2.114	104	91
92	2.755	.138	+152 -158	41.4	135.6	51.3	-61.0	10	.313	1.661	127	91
94	3.158	.068	.145	77.5	355.4	77.1	-87.5	10	1.100	1.656	106	94
95	3.068	.112	.241	46.7	247.4	54.3	-76.3		.858	1.605	116	95
96	3.051	.164	.298	162.2	317.2	43.9	-77.7		.676	1.469		96
97	2.668	.228	.222	75.6	164.9	42.9	-62.7		.212	1.736		97
98	2.687	• 225	.280	156.1	352.6	37.6	-61.2		.217	1.733		98
100	3.096	.145	.094	295.0	135.0	81.1	-95.1		.799	1.488	114	100
101	2.584	.104	.182	322.9	338.8	41.5	-48.0		. 485	2.159	144	101
102	2.661	.234	.105	1.2	225.4	51.3	-66.5	10	.138	1.663		102
103	2.702	.058	.081	293.2	145.5	53.1	-55.1		.707	2.132	134	103
104	3.149	.141	.044	80.5	16.0	90.6	-103.2		.861	1.447		104
105	2.3/4	.108	. 387	234.7	52.2	91.2	-106.3		.217	2.131		105
107	3.488	.084	.171	1 39.4	182.8	100.2	-128.0		1.318	1.273		107
108	3.218	.123	.086	177.2	337.4	93.5	-107.0		.970	1.427	101	108
109	2.696	.277	.167	64.1	351.9	49.6	-74.4		.076	1.553		109
110	2.733	.047	.090	315.0	49.9	54.3	-56.3		.776	2.139	1 30	110
111	2.593	.124	.102	125.1	300.4	46.8	-51.6		.446	2.087		111
112	2.376	.123	.075	190.0	120.1	38.4	-41.3		. 403	2.350	170	112
114	2.676	.181	.083	165.4	178.6	52.2	-61.4		. 325	1.816	1.0	114
115	2.380	.171	. 223	66.3	307.7	32.2	-41.5		.083	2.184	163	115
116	2.768	.176	.050	162.0	51.9	58.9	-68.6		.454	1.761		116
117	2.991	.028	.264	135.6	345.4	45.3	-62.8		1.056	1.952		117
118	2.439	• 164	•128	92.2	40.8	39.2	-45.6		.210	2.174		118
120	3.118	.088	.135	204.6	332.9	76.1	-86.6		.997	1.643		120
121	3.451	.089	.116	1.5	71.3	114.5	-132.3		1.268	1.297		121
122	3.222	.071	.033	183.6	220.0	97.5	-101.3		1.152	1.590		122
123	2.696	•125	.130	84.6	304.7	50.3	-57.0		.490	1.937		123
124	2.630	.080	.056	229.3	207.2	50.2	-52.2		.572	2.127	141	124
125	2.439	.069	-046	349.2	103.0	41.4	-20.9		.660	2.396	1 32	125
127	2.756	.09Z	.139	152.6	Z4.8	52.4	-58.4		.636	1.974		127
128	2.750	.088	.091	24.0	73.2	55.5	-59.1		.677	2.015	132	128
129	2.872	• Z 28	•226	41.4	310.0	51.3	-79.0	10	.112	1.258		129
130	3.119	0.0.8	071	305 0	40.0	27.8	-76.7	6		2 2 2 2 0	141	1 30
132	2.611	.212	.533	143.0	253.6	8.1	-47.2		. 380	1.701	101	132
133	3.065	.148	.150	237.6	315.3	71.4	-88.8		.760	1.510		133
134	2.565	.105	.211	91.6	342.1	38.5	-46.4		.459	2.183		134
135	2.427	.174	.048	315.8	323.6	41.1	-46.5		.191	2.158	160	135
136	2.287	.023	.173	286.2	189.5	31.7	-34.4		.364	2.632		136
138	2.447	.138	.044	304.4	47.1	41.9	-45.5		.798	2.220	158	137
139	2.785	.200	.195	166.9	357.1	50.Z	-68.6		.344	1.642	.,,,	139
140	2.732	.201	.036	291.7	112.9	57.3	-69.0		.357	1.732		140
141	2.666	.162	.233	19.7	313.8	40.8	-54.9		. 390	1,917	140	141
142	2.419	.159	.058	210.9	285.1	40.5	-45.1		.223	2.201	24	142
143	2.655	.194	• 212	205.0	328.5	45.8	-20.0	10	.671	1.984	174	143
145	2.673	.160	.208	128.6	74.2	43.4	-56.1	10	. 410	1,905	138	145
146	2.719	.086	.211	212.0	84.0	43.9	-53.1		.658	2.056		146
147	3.137	.011	.053	195.1	260.5	86.6	-87.6		1.265	1.865		147
148	2.771	.098	.433	22.3	145.0	12.5	-45.0		•711	1.902		148
150	2.175	.079	.025	95.8	183.2	32.0	-32.8		.159	2.635		149
151	2.592	.069	.103	171.6	31.3	46.6	+49.1		.592	2.230		151
152	3.140	.074	.204	117.8	35.7	64.5	-81.4		1.053	1.662		152
154	3.184		_			27.8	.0	6				154
155	2.759	.262	.212	91.1	31.7	48.5	-75.7		.164	1.528		155
156	2.729	• 246	.196	214.6	249.5	48.2	-70.7		.198	1.609		156
150	2.240	.209	.030	102 7	25.9 277 P	40.0	-24.6		.196	1.900		157
159	3,106	.117	.091	125.8	143.8	81.6	-91.5		.91/	1.545	112	150
160	2.728	.052	.069	95.0	352.7	55.1	-56.6		.760	2.134	134	160
161	2.379	.095	.155	300.3	13.9	35.6	-39.4		.319	2.414		161

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
162	3.022	.206	.105	154.6	29.9	75.4	-98.7		.546	1.389		162
163	2.368	.208	.082	107.5	174.0	30.1	-45.6		.053	2.149	166	163
164	2.633	.213	.463	1.8	79.9	15.2	-49.7		.241	1.726		164
165	2.686	.0/5	•215	204.7	122 2	61.7	- 19.0		1.049	1.000	1 2 8	103
167	2.854	.043	.037	236.7	197.2	64.0	-64.9		.909	2.042	1 30	167
168	3.379	.025	.089	54.5	221.3	107.4	-114.9		1.439	1.585	,	168
169	2.358	.093	.096	321.4	346.3	37.2	-39.3		.320	2.434		169
170	2.554	.099	.266	121.2	299.6	33.1	-43.8		.425	2.188	4	170
171	3.134	.161	.024	160.0	101.8	90.6	-106.1		• 78 7	1.401	1 A	171
172	2.380	.070	.178	324.7	327.8	34.5	-38.3		.378	2.469		172
174	2.861	.132	.235	244.4	120.2	47.3	-53.9		.477	1.760		173
175	3.212	.176	.057	330.8	2.5	98.5	-121.0		. 794	1.268		175
176	3.178	.153	.393	15.3	203.6	23.7	-76.4		. 768	1.211		1 76
177	2.770	.198	.040	28.1	314.7	59.6	-71.7		• 393	1.700		177
178	2.460	.059	.022	224.4	24.8	42.6	-43.3		.507	2.395		179
179	2.972	.070	•157	350.3	255.8	62.9	-71.1		•926	1.840	121	179
181	3.132	.190	. 325	114.4	151.8	42.0	-00.9		. 3 / 8	1.293		180
182	2.416	.175	.019	57.9	123.9	40.9	-46.1		.183	2.164	162	182
183	2.795	.183	.503	40.2	141.1	8.8	-52.8		.366	1.585	100	183
184	3.183	•113	.038	187.4	304.0	93.8	-102.2		.979	1.499	103	184
185	2.739	.099	.389	356.3	154.7	20.0	-46.0		.681	1,900		185
185	2.362	.075	.222	334.3	12.3	31.3	-36.8		.282	2.409		186
188	2.762	.141	.227	295.6	242.6	49.9	-13+7		.533	1.860		189
189	2.450	.011	.098	89.8	211.9	40.5	-41.6		.611	2.526		189
191	2.896	.047	.192	38.0	164.9	53.5	-62.4		.909	1.976		191
192	2.403	.207	.130	16.6	333.5	37.9	-46.5		.072	2.114		192
193	2.600	-265	.252	80.0	345.7	38.2	-61.5		.043	1.741		193
194	2.615	•166	.306	322.2	164.1	31.5	-49.6		•241	1.902		194
195	2.079	.000	108	216.7	570.7	79.1	-83.0		.848	1.708		106
197	2.739	.130	.137	309.3	78.7	52.2	-60.0		.511	1.881	133	197
198	2.458	.175	.193	.0	268.4	36.6	-46.0		.189	2.131		198
199	3.167	.189	.249	252.6	90.9	60.5	-100.3		.686	1.268		199
200	2.737	.084	.136	70.7	319.8	51.8	-56.9		.608	1.975		200
201	2.678	•140	.094	315.3	168.2	21.6	-27.9		• 372	1.856		201
202	2.737	.039	.064	86.2	331.5	55.8	-56.9		.809	2.162		202
204	2.671	.177	.156	247.7	210.0	47.9	-59.3		.359	1.858		204
205	2.777	.019	.195	94.9	217.1	47.8	-54.8		.891	2.176		205
206	2.740	.050	•056	135.2	161.2	56.1	-57.4		.777	2.130		206
207	2.803	.064	.058	153.8	20.5	37.3	-30.1		.317	2.586	•	207
209	3.148	.076	.132	227.1	351.5	79.1	-88.5		1.059	1.648	3	209
210	2.722	.095	.085	60.2	20.8	54.1	-57.7		.632	2.019	132	210
211	3.044	.149	.388	90.4	268.2	77.3	-90.3		• 745	1.533		211
212	3.113	• 0 9 0	.094	74.2	307.7	81.4	-88.8		.989	1.642		212
213	2 4 1 1	•143	.103	257.8	128.7	55.4	+63.1		.521	1.861	149	213
215	2.767	.015	.029	252.3	346.9	58.5	-58.7		.905	2.203	145	215
216	2.795	.224	.235	40.1	220.8	46.6	-71.0		.310	1.590		216
217	2.869	• 276	.188	312.1	175.0	57.5	-91.8		.208	1.363		217
218	2.667	.130	.264	208.6	173.0	36.8	-50.9		.459	2.013	137	218
219	2.354	.164	.198	345.8	206.7	32.9	-40.5		.101	2.251		219
221	3.012	.071	.176	318.0	147.0	62.8	- 43.7		057	1 706	171	220
222	3.135	.157	.019	247.0	57.7	90.7	-105.3		.801	1.412	14	222
223	3.089	.136	.027	124.4	10.8	85.0	-95.1		.831	1.525	ĩ	223
224	2.645	.048	.107	233.9	343.5	48.9	-51.1		.690	2.219		224
225	3.382	.150	.421	300.7	203.1	15.0	-88.8		1.004	1.048		225
226	2.712	.172	.268	279.9	140.2	36.5	-56.8		.384	1.855		226
229	3.147	192	.201	221.9	321.1	32.6	-109.9		- 049	2 282		227
229	3.411	.120	.036	319.3	356.5	125.4	-141.2		1,139	1.236		229
230	2.382	.038	.177	55.5	241.5	34.5	-37.8		. 456	2.542		230
231	2.919	.165	.105	244.3	339.6	66.3	-79.4		.593	1.620		231
232	2.553	.205	.100	194.2	159.7	45.5	-55.4		.205	1.927	152	232
233	2.660	.064	-147	343.2	228.0	47.3	-51.4		.664	2.168		233
234	2.882	• 102	.141	242.5	62.1	50.1	-40.0		.840	2.143		234
236	2.800	.149	.134	359.4	195.9	55.9	-66.0		.539	1.796	126	236
237	2.763	.092	.152	247.6	83.1	51.9	-58.4		.622	1.939		237
238	2.907	.103	.218	41.4	185.0	51.3	-65.3	10	.666	1.712		238
239	2.970	.196	.107	32.0	191.0	70.4	-89.4		.536	1.481		239
240	2.664	.180	.020	64.6	136.5	53.3	-61.6		.348	1.853		240
242	2.864	.127	.214	131.7	212.4	50.0	-64.7		1.009	1.755		241
							~					L 7 (

NUMBER	A	£	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWSAR	DNDDE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
243	2.862	.045	.036	122.6	300.6	64.6	-65.6		.909	2.026	3	243
244	2.174	-103	.060	39.9	212.5	31.6	-33.2		.096	2.574	•	244
245	3-091	.168	.074	33.5	53.5	83.1	-99.7		.729	1.424		245
246	2.695	.100	.269	230.2	165.8	36.7	-50.1		.566	2.064		246
247	2.742	.151	. 446	42.9	353.7	13.7	-48.3		.519	1.776		247
248	2.472	.075	.086	225.8	251.2	41.9	-43.7		.475	2.344	156	248
249	2.378	.173	.181	23.5	328.2	34.6	-42.4		.120	2.225	.,,,	249
250	3.148	.114	.229	112.3	19.9	63.5	-84.6		.930	1.519		250
251	3.094	.095	.176	108.5	163.2	67.8	-81.8		.953	1.641	115	251
252	3.157	.037	.181	359.7	209.0	70.1	-82.5		1.198	1.759		252
253	2.647	.230	•120	334.5	192.9	49.4	-64.4		.184	1.737		253
254	2.195	•116	•070	231.1	22.9	32.1	-34.1		•088	2.531	188	254
255	2.746	.107	.164	167.2	7.9	50.0	-57.6		.593	1.943		255
256	3.001	.100	• 2 3 3	211.2	187.4	52.7	-70.5		.826	1.696	150	256
257	3.114	.102	•057	79.2	15.5	84.7	-91.3		.954	1.606		257
258	2.616	.159	.255	8.7	213.3	36.7	-50.9		• 342	1.995	21	258
259	3.139	.140	.170	237.8	88.1	73.3	-93.9		.840	1.455	109	259
260	3.445	.084	.105	323.4	178.9	116.4	-131.4		1.285	1.322	1 7 2	260
201	2.551	+132	.050	102+3	39.9	31.2	-40.0		• 212	2.370	172	201
262	2.227	.147	.130	70.4	24.5	44.2	-47 2		• 2 2 0	2.010	43	202
203	2.001	+ 042	167	23.3	242+1	50+3	-50 0			2.010	47	203
265	2 6 1 9 0	175	495	218 6	320 8	10 1	-27.1		.177	2.077	07	265
265	2.804	.125	.247	37.9	240.4	43.3	-59.0		.607	1.862		266
267	2.774	.113	.087	247.9	69.0	57.2	-62.3		.631	1.925		267
268	3.097	170	-025	185.6	139.2	86.7	-102.4		. 732	1.413	1	268
269	2.616	-204	.096	255.6	169.4	48.7	-59.6		.244	1.848	•	269
270	2.198	.092	.053	334.8	250.6	32.5	-33.7		.151	2.585		270
271	3.006	.067	.076	42.9	322.4	73.5	-77.3		.972	1.816		271
272	2.778	•050	.069	151+1	24.1	58.0	-59.6		.815	2.095	38	272
273	2.395	.149	.364	279.8	162.9	21.1	-37.3		.275	2.141		273
274	3.044	.158	.046	205.6	92.8	80.3	-93.2		• 725	1.512		274
275	2.771	.201	.071	173.4	142.7	58.7	-71.8		.383	1.688		275
276	3.115	•042	.380	170.1	214.4	19.1	-59.3		1.165	1.687		276
277	2.886	.051	.037	3.7	254.0	66.3	-67.6		•915	1.984	3	277
278	2.755	•172	.125	197.3	58.9	54.3	-65.6		.430	1.779	131	278
280	2.943	.112	.133	116.3	2.6	64.4	-73.6		.771	1.751		280
281	2.188	•134	•084	75.2	26.6	31.6	-34.3		.026	2.484	189	281
282	2.339	•099	•153	108.3	150.4	34.4	-38.0		.270	2.438		282
283	3.040	.105	+162	352.7	300.6	6/+3	+/9./		.880	1.661	118	283
204	2.328	.169	• 1 7 9	211.0	237.0	34.9	-42.0		+ 003	2.201	1/1	284
296	3 104	• 104	207	140 5	152 7	41.3	-77 0		+072	1 7 80		207
287	2.353	.047	.170	183.0	146 2	36 0	-37.0		. 606	2 547		287
288	2.760	. 242	.066	100.8	126.8	58.8	-77.5		.254	1.590		281
289	2.874	.165	.115	11.2	193.0	62.2	-74.7		.553	1.670		289
290	2.337	.185	.406	127.8	12.0	17.5	-36.7		.145	2.128		290
291	2.222	.141	.036	140.7	183.9	33.5	-36.1		.078	2.467	187	291
292	2.529	.018	.248	179.2	41.1	33.8	-41.3		.628	2.434		292
293	2.863	•120	.263	154.8	59.6	43.0	-61.1		.664	1.819	125	293
294	3.148	.213	•09Z	312.1	146.2	89.3	-120.7		.616	1,223		294
295	2.797	•152	.068	75.2	278.6	59.7	-67.9		.543	1.794		295
296	2.229	.123	.026	26.4	143.7	33.8	-35.7		.129	2.505	187	296
297	3.171	.110	•144	314.6	326.3	79.7	-94.2		.970	1.514		297
298	2.264	.145	.107	147.4	2.6	33.6	-37.3		•094	2.412	180	298
299	2.434	•041	•043	66.9	252.4	41.3	-41.7		• 5 2 4	2.468		299
300	3.208	.011	.018	282.8	316.0	95.8	-96.1		1.332	1.796		300
301	2.125	+083	.074	230.0	154.1	54.1	-5/.5		.672	2.051	132	301
302	2.405	-105	.001	81.7	372.1	39.8	-42.0		+ 34 3	2.340	161	30Z
303	3.122	110	-130	330 4	142 0	70.0	-03.0		1.130	1 • / / 2		303
205	2 0 80	109	.203	116 7	220 4	92 0	-104 4		+100	4+100		304
306	2.358	.117	.120	296.5	149.4	36.4	-100.4		284	2 2 2 2 2	145	204
307	2.908	.125	.087	78.1	103.7	66.1	-71.6		.711	1.751	107	300
308	2.750	.045	.078	238.1	196.3	55.9	-57.5		. 800	2.133	1 2 0	300
309	2.665	.116	.073	271.5	342.0	51.7	-55.7		. 437	1.941	130	300
310	2.762	.153	.073	190.4	243.5	57.5	-65.3		.511	1.828		310
311	2.898	.041	.037	180.2	73.1	67.1	-68.0		.954	2.005	3	311
312	2.782	.173	.169	249.8	358.6	52.1	-66.1		.409	1.707		312
313	2.376	.226	.214	139.0	184.9	33.0	-45.2		039	2.078		313
314	3.151	.144	.210	358.7	175.8	65.5	-91.7		.839	1.420		314
315	2.242	.120	.044	331.4	178.4	34.0	-36.1		.149	2.501	186	315
316	3.175	•134	.024	96.4	149.1	94.2	-105.6		.906	1.442	1	316
317	2.287	•042	.031	331.8	174.8	35.7	-36.0		.375	2.631		317
318	3.199	.075	.178	126.7	168.8	74.0	-89.6		1.107	1.597		318
319	3.392	.184	.198	49.0	192.1	89.0	-141.0		.874	1.036		319
320	3.013	.074	.175	10.9	226.6	62.7	-73.3		•949	1.787	2	320
321	2.886	•046	.038	120.5	14.3	66.2	-67.3		.930	2.000	3	321
322	2.783	.180	•172	4.6	257.4	52.0	-66.9		.388	1.685	• / -	322
323	2.383	• 1 9 5	•438	32.5	101.5	12+3	-38.1		.137	Z.068	168	323

NUMBER		E	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
324	2.683	.285	.230	10.9	318.3	43.8	-72.1		.061	1.566		324
325	3.206	.128	.168	67.6	337.9	78.3	-99.4		.936	1.421		325
326	2.318	.165	•412	256.5	28.0	16.2	-34.4		•177	2.211		326
327	2.776	.056	.130	262.5	346.7	54.1	-58.2		.782	2.073		327
328	3.106	.105	.291	120.1	350.6	44.3	-73.4		.915	1.592		328
329	2.476	•113	• 284	154.7	182.0	29.8	-40.8		.168	2.090		329
331	3.023	.063	.102	344.0	11.5	72.0	-//.0		.999	1.811		331
332	2 1 2 4	130	.049	12 7	336 8	20.0	-00.2		. 773	1.505	112	332
333	3.891	- 049	-064	233.0	142.4	228.8	-246.3		1,802	1.009	112	334
335	2.472	.166	.084	275.1	160.3	42.1	-48.0		.245	2.120	154	335
336	2.252	091	.110	232.3	235.9	33.0	-35.1		.206	2.540	174	336
337	2.383	.153	.143	109.2	350.1	36.5	-42.2		.185	2.270		337
338	2.913	.025	.125	155.6	286.2	62.4	-66.3		1.010	2.036	124	338
3 3 9	3.012	.067	.170	318.6	181.3	63.3	-73.1		.970	1.808	2	339
340	2.748	.102	.079	87.1	13.3	56.0	-59.9		.639	1.979	132	340
341	2.199	•129	•092	318.2	23.2	31.9	-34.5		.053	2.489	189	341
343	2.612	. 211	. 140	55.6	20.5	40.5	- 49.3		.080	2.097	144	342
344	2.595	.224	.320	265.5	41.1	30.7	-53.6		.015	1.734		344
345	2.325	.092	.181	114.9	215.3	32.6	-36.8		.253	2.449		345
346	2.796	.062	.134	32.8	92.1	55.0	-59.5		.787	2.039		346
347	2.612	.191	.198	170.7	85.1	42.1	-55.5		.269	1.905		347
348	2.970	.079	.151	124.3	89.2	63.7	-72.0		.898	1.814	121	348
349	2.925	.052	.135	24.9	25.3	62.2	-67.6		.937	1.944	124	349
350	3.116	.119	.400	70.6	91.6	19.2	-65.9		• 912	1.442	1	350
371	2.102	.130	.142	54.4	247 6	23.7	-00.7		.417	2.400	188	371
352	2.736	-307	-084	68.8	111.1	57.4	-86.5		.055	1.443	100	353
354	2.796	.159	.309	148.2	142.6	35.1	-58.4		. 459	1.775		354
355	2.540	.112	.082	114.6	340.7	45.1	-48.4		.439	2.176		355
356	2.757	.173	.163	41.4	303.5	51.3	-64.1	10	.278	1.629		356
357	3.148	.035	.247	47.3	141.5	54.6	-75.1		1.177	1.764		357
358	2.877	.134	.062	75.9	190.9	65.5	-72.7		.664	1.760		358
379	2.729	.117	.119	333.4	129 1	52.8	-79.0			1.941	133	379
362	2.579	-042	.134	104.4	23.7	44.3	-47.1		.654	2.316		362
363	2.748	.032	.088	349.6	58.9	55.2	-56.9		.832	2.171	130	363
364	2.221	.154	.096	79.0	111.5	32.5	-36.2		.028	2.426	180	364
365	2.802	.127	.226	46.6	189.5	45.9	-60.0		.607	1.851		365
366	3.142	.047	.193	276.3	341.7	66.7	-80.6		1.147	1.743		366
367	2.219	•147	.040	144.0	86.0	33.3	-36.2		• 061	2.456	187	367
360	3.070	.170	.103	10.2	96.6	41.9	-48.7		- 675	2.220		369
370	2.324	.046	.148	20.0	287.9	34.1	-36.4		.382	2.576		370
371	2.727	.062	.148	240.7	282.8	50.1	-54.8		.710	2.081		371
372	3.146	.156	.453	97.4	332.9	11.7	-70.0		• 789	1.287		372
373	3.116	•129	.268	• 6	.9	51.3	-79.8	10	.743	1.424		373
374	2.780	.105	.169	41.4	39.8	51.3	-59.6	10	.397	1.694	67	374
375	2.289	168	.111	241.7	208.6	34.4	-30.3		1.059	2.337	175	375
377	2.691	.068	.126	66.3	217.8	50.0	-53.8		.657	2.106		377
378	2.777	.091	.136	38.7	239.2	53.8	-59.7		.679	1,974		378
379	3.137	.148	.032	348.1	216.8	90.1	-103.2		.832	1.440	1	379
380	2.678	.087	.089	292.9	94.4	51.5	-54.7		• 512	1.990		380
381	3.212	.111	.205	253.3	129.6	69.7	-92.9		.991	1.473		381
382	3.121	• 192	.165	215.2	310.6	74.8	-103.7		.655	1.317	1.4	382
303	3.137	.148	• J 2 3	51.1	37 1	50.5	-103.3		.620	1 993	IA	303
385	2.847	.162	.244	171.6	340.2	45.8	-65.7		.532	1.709		385
386	2.896					27.8	-51.7	6				386
387	2.742	.200	.303	273.7	133.4	35.9	-60.3		.306	1.733		387
388	3.006	.042	.119	286.7	345.5	69.4	-74.1		1.044	1.894		385
389	2.608	•098	•162	180.7	281.3	44.0	-49.7		• 527	2.141	144	389
390	2.653	.155	•230	140.5	302.1	40.3	-53.5		.402	1.948	140	390
391	2.320	.255	.420	3.3	220.0	17.9	-40.9		039	1.984		391
392	2.005	. 2 4 1	.274	222.7	214.7	36.1	-02.2		107	1.577	129	392
394	2.762	.180	.100	329.7	62-1	56.5	-68.4		300	1.730		394
395	2.786	.095	.078	247.5	264.2	58.2	-62.1		.695	1.959		395
396	2.742	.167	.063	255.6	258.0	56.7	-65.5		.453	1.814		396
397	2.636	.197	.243	12.9	234.8	39.1	-56.1		.266	1.866		397
398	2.739	.226	.188	86.5	282.2	49.1	-69.0		.257	1.641		398
399	3.053	.112	.236	175.4	341.8	54.7	-75.4		.849	1.623	116	399
400	3.129	.137	.206	194.3	322.1	65.1	-88.7		.834	1.479		400
402	2.554	.152	.195	143.2	132-1	39.8	-49.3		. 336	2.069	148	402
403	2.812	.088	.181	41.4	145.2	51.3	-59.8	10	.540	1.772	67	403
404	2.593	.211	.245	204.8	95.1	37.5	-54.7		.188	1.888		404
405	2.584	.258	.252	198.4	261.7	37.5	-59.3		.049	1.781		405

1046

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	OWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
406	2.916	.142	.092	347.4	306.5	66.6	-76.3		.664	1.691		406
407	2.625	.036	.148	34.7	292.2	45.3	-48.8		.712	2.281		407
408	3.164	.106	.183	52.1	297.6	71.6	-89.9		.971	1.534		408
409	2.576	.093	•213	214.7	244.9	38.7	-46.3		• 5 0 2	2.202		409
410	2.727	• 2 32	.170	262.3	98.8	50.1	-69.4		.219	1.623		410
411	2.935	.104	•245	272.7	109.0	48.2	-65.0		•773	1.771		411
412	2.703	•071	• 2 2 2	184.8	107.8	44.5	-47.1		. (3 (2.051		412
413	2.503	070	145	102 0	114.0	110.0	-132.2	0	1.385	1.310		414
415	2.788	.277	.144	70.5	136.7	56.7	-84.8		.152	1.460		415
416	2.787	.227	210	245.8	52.8	49.1	-72.1		.293	1.576		416
417	2.799	.174	.124	184.8	211.0	56.9	-69.0		.469	1.729		417
418	2.593	.084	.137	23.6	252.6	44.8	-48.9		.551	2.197		418
419	2.596	•247	.086	263.1	235.7	48.4	-63.4		.118	1.763	146	419
420	3.418	.044	.135	143.6	250.0	103.5	-116.9		1.402	1.482		420
421	2.538	• 258	•141	41.8	193.3	43.3	- 39. 3		.041	1.820	1.04	421
422	2.220	• 101	170	220 2	44 0	45 2	-76 0		1 069	1 801	104	422
426	2.774	.099	.124	91.9	101.0	54.7	-60.4		.660	1.958		424
425	2.886	.097	.057	184.4	49.7	65.9	-69.8		.781	1.854		425
426	2.889					27.8	-55.0	6				426
427	2.974	.103	.108	288.9	294.1	68.8	-76.0		.827	1.748		427
428	2.308	.153	.104	44.7	9.3	35.2	-39.5		.126	2.357	175	428
429	2.607	.096	.176	39.9	225.3	42.9	-49.2		.530	2.151	144	429
430	2.841	• 252	.272	75.2	252.4	44.4	~ 78.2		.241	1.472		430
431	3.129	1 20	108	361.5	140.3	30.0	-103-3		181	2.200	1	432
432	1.458	-139	.187	126.2	214.5	15.5	-18.7	13	439	3.095		432
434	1.944	-067	.358	285.7	183.1	15.0	-22.6		.094	2.833	190	434
435	2.449	.119	.029	355.3	351.9	42.2	-44.7		.347	2.262	158	435
436	3.197	.038	.326	84.8	347.9	34.4	-69.5		1.125	1.682		436
437	2.386	•198	.155	318.8	262.1	36.2	-44.7		.073	2.163		437
438	2.554	.080	•117	227.7	43.1	44.2	-47.2		•531	2.245		438
439	3+132	151	. 339	126.2	205.1	32.0	-26.0		.039	2.451	187	439
441	2.807	-086	.161	121.7	256.2	53.1	-50.0		.716	1.946	67	441
442	2.345	.101	.099	198.1	141.2	36.6	-39.1		.286	2.431	•••	442
443	2.215	.095	.080	157.6	183.1	32.6	-34.2		.162	2.565		443
444	2.771	•140	.184	351.7	203.5	49.6	-61.2		• 525	1.836		444
445	3.194	•104	.404	353.1	290.5	16.0	-67.8		1.036	1.425		445
440	2.700	•093	+1/0	322+4	3/+4	72 5	-70.9		+041	1.907	67	440
447	3.144	.130	. 223	323.0	35.0	62.2	-97.4		.878	1.473		448
449	2.555	.194	.037	139.6	78.9	47.2	-55.2		.242	1.950	151	449
450	3.015	.065	.174	13.1	8.4	62.8	-73.0		.979	1.811	2	450
451	3.063	.059	• 2 4 3	104.5	89.Z	52.5	-70.7		.998	1.751		451
452	2.865	.063	.036	168.3	9D.8	64.9	-66.5		.862	1.973	3	452
453	2.183	.136	+091	199.8	2.0	31.4	-34.2		.010	2.477	189	453
455	2.657	.233	.216	347.9	74.8	42.8	-62.4		.195	1.734		455
456	2.784	.203	.265	224.7	232.7	42.0	-65.6		.353	1.676		456
457	3.090	•125	.248	26.9	254.4	54.3	-79.4		.831	1.542	116	457
458	2.994	.168	• 2 2 7	56.9	139.6	55.8	-83.0		• 566	1.463		458
459	2.621	•185	•175	54.9	22.3	44.2	-56+2		.300	1.904		459
460	2.718	.064	.089	5.4	217+4	55+6	-102.7		• 710	2.105	134	460
462	2.874	- 159	-025	345.2	110.5	65.5	-102+7		.908	2.001	3	462
463	2.398	.172	.223	16.4	35.5	32.8	-42.4		.108	2.173	163	463
464	2.802	.152	.166	356.1	102.7	53.2	-65.3		.518	1.769		464
465	3.092	• 2 3 3	.119	217.2	300.1	81.3	-115.8		.501	1.228		465
466	3.358					27.8	-85.4	6				466
467	2.944	.086	.130	73.6	316.9	64.4	-71.3		.854	1.827	• •	467
468	3+140	•153	• 0 2 2	345.3	298.9	91.1	-105.1		•819	1.420	14	408
407	2.405	.123	.127	203.2	172.4	37.8	-105.5		.285	2.311		409
471	2.888	.197	.248	47.8	87.2	48.2	-73.8		.451	1.555		471
472	2.542	.103	.264	98.0	130.7	33.0	-43.6		.405	2.190	4	472
473	2.983	.121	.503	10.7	324.6	1.1	-53.8		.626	1.651		473
474	2.454	•173	.151	312.5	169.9	38.8	-46.5		.196	2.138		474
475	2.596	.251	.334	350.9	38.4	30.1	-56.5		102	1.630		475
476	2.650	+065	.207	257.3	285.5	41.7	-49.0		.648	2.193		476
478	3.017	+ 1 20	.248	120.4	237.0	50.2	-++.2		. 84.2	2+220	120	411
479	2.721	.214	.153	49.1	140.9	51.3	-67.2	10	,225	1.632	135	479
480	2.644	.012	.376	130.2	238.3	19.8	-39.8		.845	2.237	• • •	480
481	2.741	.174	.156	41.4	35.6	51.3	-63.9	10	.340	1.718		481
482	3.000	.087	.253	242.2	183.7	48.6	-67.6		.877	1.753	120	482
483	3.426	•015	.317	203.0	178.5	36.9	-85.2		1.418	1.558		483
485	2.750	.1033	.264	115.7	198.4	40.5			. 171	2.200		484
		****		**/*/								- 07

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
486	2.352	.184	.187	203.8	96.7	33.5	-41.9		.060	2.215		486
487	2.670	• 062	.162	56.6	117.7	46.5	-51.4		.679	2.168		487
488	3.155	.188	·19B	159.2	82.0	70.8	-103.9		.687	1.294		488
489	3.152	•079	• 220	173.9	172.8	61.7	-81.2		1.054	1.624		489
490	3+1/2	-052	+129	20.5	178.0	70+1	-80.9		1.104	1.646	106	490
492	3.112	.147	.023	329.2	.7	87.7	-100.0		.813	1.469	1.4	492
493	3.123	.126	.277	46.1	352.3	48.4	-78.7		.840	1.513	•-	493
494	2.986	.084	.115	226.3	29.4	68.8	-75.3		.896	1.789		494
495	2.488	.106	.045	44.0	209.3	43.6	-45.9		•414	2.247		495
496	2.199	.128	.077	124.4	212.8	32.1	-34.6		.064	2.499	189	496
497	2.650	. 183	-088	332.7	370.0	46.8	-90.7		.227	1 9 4 32		497
500	2.613	.098	.192	7.5	288.2	41.7	-49.0		.527	2.145	144	500
501	3.155		•••			27.8	-68,1	6			•••	501
502	2.384	.173	.420	151.2	132.5	16.4	-37.1		•206	2.116		502
503	2.723	.187	.076	120.5	60.0	55.3	-66.1		.379	1.774		503
504	2.721	•165	•216	348.6	104.3	44.4	-58.9		• 4 3 4	1.836	138	504
505	2.007	-156	.313	115.3	313.4	49.0	-74.1		.684	1.520		505
507	3.153	.058	.187	41.5	293.1	68.9	-82.9		1.122	1.696		507
508	3.161	.047	.220	210.5	40.7	61.3	-79.3		1.167	1.716		508
509	3.065	•057	•276	25.5	222.1	45.3	-67.6		1.024	1.795		509
510	2.611	•163	.183	280.0	208.1	42.9	-53.4		.349	1.975	148	510
511	3.178	.171	.253	96.5	111.9	58.9	-96.3		• 751	1.312		511
513	3.014	+1/4	+192	68.0	191.7	63.2	-72.5		1 000	2.320	,	513
514	3.047	.011	.088	81.7	271.2	75.6	-78.0		1.180	1.947	۲.	514
515	3.120	.154	.019	56.3	151+1	89.0	-102.6		.800	1.440	1 A	515
516	2.680	•261	•277	215.9	323.2	38.5	-65.8		.101	1.656		516
517	3.146	• 166	•079	62.6	278.8	88.2	-106.7		.773	1.369		517
510	2.731	+180	196	314.5	212.3	43.0	-72.2		• 2 3 4	2.001	150	518
520	3.006	.082	.184	70.0	28.7	61.1	-72.9		.915	1.770	2	520
521	2.741	.287	.179	41.4	85.4	51.3	-80.2	10	.003	1.399	C	521
522	3.629	.039	.057	347.1	126.2	158.6	-164.8		1.613	1.298		522
523	2.966	.178	.097	99.2	264.8	70.8	-86.7		.593	1.533		523
524	2.635	.102	• 160	60.6	321.6	45.Z	-51.4		.540	2.099		524
525	3,121	.162	•117	147.9	173.0	89.2	-104.6		.772	1.412	103	525
527	2.726	.125	.151	317.9	123.5	50.2	-58.3		.523	1.906	•-	527
528	3.397	•033	.206	174.5	47.1	78.7	-102.7		1.422	1.543		528
529	3.017	.065	.174	55.9	62.5	63.0	-73.1		.980	1.809	2	529
530	3.210	.174	.128	318.1	133.5	89.4	-114.9		.780	1.278	1.20	530
532	2.772	.184	.286	176.7	107-1	38.4	-61.2		. 399	1.745	129	532
533	2.981	.077	.114	199.5	191.0	68.4	-74.4		.914	1.816		533
534	2.884	.053	.037	107.4	93.3	66.2	-67.5		.910	1.982	3	534
535	2.569	.059	.101	164.4	83.9	45.5	-47.6		.601	2.277		535
535	3.500	•038	• 316	28+0	58.4	37.1	-92.5		1.409	1.409		536
538	3.165	.124	.101	.5	149.8	86.2	-99.3		.921	1.481	104	538
539	2.739	•145	•146	41.4	302.4	51.3	-60.8	10	.433	1.803		539
540	2.219	.145	.109	168.2	207.9	32.1	-35.6		.038	2.441	183	540
54I	2.815	+068	.124	231.5	269.7	56.9	-61.3		• 791	2.004		541
543	3.062	.115	.172	56.7	206.0	23.7	-81.0		. 850	1.613	110	542
544	2.593	.143	.163	257.0	296.7	43.5	-51.5		.392	2.044	149	544
545	3.189	.163	.214	291.2	332.4	68.2	-99.9		.805	1.320	102	5 4 5
546	2.597	.145	.261	142.9	19.7	35.3	-48.6		.355	2.043		546
547	2.773	.203	• 293	31.5	196.0	39.0	-63.3		• 339	1.696		547
548	2.292	-188	• 0 5 5	51.9	117.3	35.3	-40.5		•027	2.306		548
550	2.589	+ 2 2 5	.198	305.6	268.9	41.1	-53.4		.264	1.048		550
551	2.966	.114	.022	91.7	297.6	73.4	-78.8		.798	1.724		551
552	3.154	.101	.157	232.6	270.5	75.6	-90.4		.984	1.558		552
553	2.231	.123	.083	91.1	72.9	33.1	-35.6		.116	2.490	182	553
554	2.375	.148	•066	77.0	290.4	38.6	-42.4		.208	2.284		554
555	3.109	.189	+031	119 1	120+3	41 0	-119.3		• 724	1.277	107	222
557	2.442	.133	.060	140.0	285.7	41.4	-44.8		. 303	2.239	159	557
558	2.908	.058	•133	138.4	150.8	61.4	-66.7		.905	1.946	124	558
559	2.712	.077	•145	219.7	115.0	49.7	-54.8		.659	2.061		559
560	2.751	•174	.129	121.2	106.6	53.7	-65.4		• 415	1.774	131	560
261 562	3.117	•195	•UZZ	310 8	202.7	97.2	-122.5		.708	1.005	107	561
563	2.713	.231	.160	67.9	87.1	50.2	-68.7		.208	1.635	2	563
564	2.748	.246	.299	272.1	64.5	37.9	-67.7		.186	1.609		564
565	2.442	.169	.213	156.8	230.1	34.8	-44.4		.176	2.159	163	565
566	3.387	•065	+066	27.4	75.7	115.4	-122.1		1.308	1.445		566

NUMBER	A	£	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	DWBAR	DNODE	NR E S	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
567	3.138	.123	.148	194.4	55.3	76.3	-92.5		.900	1.508		567
568	2.883	.171	.337	78.3	252.3	33.2	-63.5		. 441	1.610		568
569	2.657	.173	.041	98.2	291.6	52.4	-59.8		.348	1.862	142	569
570	3.429	.068	.047	21.5	248.8	124.4	-130.8		1.335	1.394		570
571	2.411	.218	.097	35.2	349.7	39.3	-48.3		.063	2.073	166	571
572	2.400	.127	.189	38.6	198.7	34.6	-40.9		. 252	2.309		572
573	3.014	.073	.180	13.0	337.2	61.9	-73.0		.951	1.789	2	573
574	2.252	.229	.115	66.1	328.9	33.1	-41.2		118	2.226		574
575	2.555	.077	.262	320.0	346.5	33.4	-43.1		.489	2.248	4	575
576	2.987	.165	.197	315.4	296.2	59.5	-80.6		.635	1.549		576
577	3.117	.139	.110	281.4	322.2	81.0	-95.6		.829	1.488		577
578	2.750	.185	.109	277.1	19.0	55.1	-66.8		.394	1.752		578
579	3.013	• 0 6 2	.171	282.2	81.1	63.1	-72.8		.986	1.821	2	579
580	3.220	.089	•042	82.7	100.8	97.0	-102.9		1.090	1.536		580
581	3.214					27.8	-87.6	6				581
582	2.611					4.3	-41.2	5				582
583	3.180	•170	•179	156.4	259.5	75.6	-104.8		.770	1.319		583
584	2.374	.170	.216	17.4	281.1	32.5	-41.3		.090	2.203	163	584
585	2.431	.165	.137	153.2	189.2	38.5	-45.1		.199	2.183		585
586	3.041	.086	.046	140.4	249.7	78.6	-82.8		.946	1.730	119	586
587	2.335	.174	.427	154.3	322.0	15.3	-35.3		.162	2.173		587
589	3.133	.023	.185	94.8	184.6	67.5	-79.4		1.219	1.827		589
590	3.001	.078	.174	111.2	107.8	62.2	-72.8		.925	1.788	2	390
591	2.578	.235	•241	184.9	326.4	41.6	-63.6		.192	1.711		591
392	3.023	.106	•177	17.6	174.7	63.5	-77.1		.854	1.681		592
593	2.700	• 223	.289	109.4	71.3	36.9	-61.3		• 224	1.728		593
294	2.028	.105	.010	210.0	147.3	-0.3	-38.4		.132	2.079		294
393	3.202	• 0 9 1	• 30 3	240.2	21.1	41.3	-/3.4		1.160	1.083		343
590	2.932	• 212	.243	91.9	234.9	21.3	-80.5	10	.1/6	1.214		590
597	2.0/2	.099	• 210	342.0	33.4	11.0	-51.0		. 5/9	2.075		597
500	2 772	•203	208	20.1	44.1	9/.0	-00.7		. 342	1.692		590
600	2.112	•209	147	340.0	42.3	30,7	-63.7		.307	2 144		599
600	2.000	072	272	219.1	174 0	49.0	-72 6		1 026	1 471		600
602	1.097	1075	202	11.6	326.8	40.1	-13.9		1.020	1.265	111	602
402	2 5 5 2	100	151	144.3	324.0	42 0	-60.2		-023	1 0 6 2	160	602
605	2.151	142	.1.51	48 2	354.5	42.7	-106 2		.210	1 277	190	605
605	3.000	•102	.082	40.2	5,74.5	27 8	-100.2	4	• 7 90	1.511		605
606	2.587	. 176	. 174	19.3	312.5	42 B	-53.5		207	1.040		606
607	2.852	.060	197	190.9	284.9	50.9	-60.1		. 720	1.872		607
608	3.024	.075	.186	1.8	292.2	61.7	-73.5		.955	1.775	2	608
609	3.088	.050	.068	231.0	182.6	81.1	-83.9		1.097	1.790	-	609
610	3.083	.216	.220	14.9	16.0	63.0	-99.9		.549	1.279		610
611	2.979	.114	.243	93.6	194.8	50.3	-69.4		.748	1.663	120	611
612	3.132	.194	.412	324.2	212.8	23.5	-79.9		.591	1.144		612
613	2.920	.047	.139	100.7	347.2	61.4	-66.9		.949	1.966	124	613
614	2.695	.107	.135	79.5	223.7	49.9	-55.6		.554	2.003		614
615	2.631	.104	.049	246.1	352.1	50.5	-53.4		.493	2.048	141	615
616	2.552	.097	•263	133.9	353.4	33.3	-43.7		.433	2.200	4	616
618	3.188	• 0 35	•274	333.8	112.3	48.6	-74.7		1.197	1.730		618
619	2.520	.037	.241	30.4	191.0	34.2	-41.4		• 5 7 9	2.402		619
620	2.435	.095	.134	330.3	353.6	38.6	-42.1		.379	2.346		620
621	3.118	•154	•0Z6	113.7	39.4	88.5	-102.2		.796	1.442	14	621
622	2.414	• 212	.152	40.4	147.3	37.5	-47.4		.066	2.091		622
623	2.459	•146	.263	103.0	308.0	31.3	-42.4		.185	2.135		623
627	2.09/	191	.194	320.0	129.9	44.0	-58.0		.300	1.861		625
620	2.000	• 1 82	100	10.2	337.0	19.0	-44+2		. 303	1.879		020
620	2.592	023	1 9 4	253 2	171+4	63.9	-00.9		.940	1.990		627
620	2.120	177	140	127 0	03 E	77 0	-49.0		.099	2.571		620
630	2.624	141	228	146.7	105.2	20 4	-102.7		616	2 0 2 2	140	629
631	2.701	•1 •1	•220	14017	107.1	27 9	-6.9		.410	2.022	140	631
632	2.662	. 2 21	052	236.0	332.4	52 8	-45 4		221	1 769		433
633	3.017	.059	.177	316.9	152.9	62.5	-72.6			1.827	2	632
634	3.047	.141	.100	347.3	135.0	61.7	-82.0		. 756	1.555	2	636
635	3.140	.055	.103	66.0	189.8	66.8	-80.9		1,117	1.720		635
636	2.910	.138	1 35	324.0	28.5	62.2	-73.4		. 666	1.714		636
637	3.157	.156	.024	163.6	290.3	92.9	-107.9		.823	1.301	14	637
638	2.735	.189	.122	221.9	107.1	53.7	-66.3		. 364	1.751	131	638
639	3.016	.068	.171	333.9	279.9	63.4	-73.4		.971	1.801	2	639
640	3.163	.088	.247	237.6	238.5	56.3	-80.4		1.021	1.585	-	640
641	2.220	.131	.021	82.5	22.9	33.5	-35.7		.099	2.492	187	641
642	3.183	.150	.149	132.7	1.7	81.0	-103.1		.844	1.375		642
643	3.352	.080	.261	128.3	255.3	58.6	-94.4		1.201	1.425		643
644	2.599	.128	.005	23.6	196.0	49.5	-53.1		.436	2.054		644
645	3.200	.147	.137	102.1	352.7	84.7	-105.9		.861	1.373		645
646	2.325	.163	.135	338.7	297.3	34.8	-40.3		.108	2.310		646
647	2.444	.191	.144	81.3	257.4	38.8	-47.4		.142	2.105	157	647
648	3.184	.223	.196	112.7	292.2	75.2	-120.1		.586	1.151		648
649	2.551	. 233	.218	346.1	353.8	38.7	-55.4		-109	1.875		649

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
650	2.458	.161	.056	41.9	231.4	42.2	-47.2		.249	2.152	24	650
651	3.024	.065	.177	41.9	33.1	63.0	-73.5		.986	1.801	2	651
652	2.555	•072	.258	22.9	86.1	33.7	-43.1		.510	2.267	4	652
653	3.014	.079	.182	183.2	136.9	61.7	-73.3		.933	1.772	z	653
024	2.297	.192	• 3 3 2	133.0	275.0	22.9	-3/.1		.077	2.134		074
656	2.909	.154	.025	161.5	257.0	93.3	-108.8		- 820	1.382	1.4	656
657	2-611	.142	202	175.8	294.6	41.2	-51.2		. 403	2.036	138	657
658	2.854	.045	.037	85.6	320.1	64.1	-65.1		.902	2.034	3	658
660	2.535	.088	.262	224.4	160.1	32.9	-42.7		.436	2.234	4	660
661	3.016	.071	.173	166.6	330.6	63.1	-73.5		.960	1.792	2	661
662	2.554	.197	.061	291.6	148.6	46.7	-55.3		.229	1.944	151	662
663	3.062	•162	.342	184.3	239.7	34.7	-126-1		+014	1.124		666
665	3.149	.152	.286	249.6	301.2	48.6	~84.8		. 787	1.385		665
666	2.594	.209	.142	33.2	223.5	45.4	-57.7		.216	1.869		666
667	3.198	.120	.432	121.4	160.0	11.1	-68.4		.969	1.367		667
668	2.797	.192	.145	319.2	223.9	55.3	-70.7		.411	1.676	128	668
669	3.012	.074	.185	257.6	177.4	61.0	-72.5		.946	1.790	2	669
670	2.803	• 154	• 127	8.0	183.6	20.1	-67.1		.528	1.778	126	670
672	3.097	.112	. 204	278-8	373.8	38.9	-46.6		434	2.174		672
673	2.815	.041	.065	169.9	240.7	60.5	-61.9		.878	2.083		673
674	2.924	.158	.230	41.4	349.8	51.3	-71.9	10	.473	1.507		674
675	2.770	.190	.191	64.0	267.3	49.7	-66.2		• 375	1.698		675
676	3,059	.099	.210	321.8	155.5	59.8	-76.8		.910	1.656	117	676
677	2.956	.079	.170	186.3	273.9	60.0	-69.5		.883	1.828		677
678	2.573	.191	•132	50.2	283.0	44.8	-54.7		+251	1.942	43	678
680	2.147	. 2 2 1	. 337	267.2	30.7	41.2	-95.6		.515	1.202		680
681	3.110	.082	.219	270.0	184.5	60.2	-78.4		1.007	1.659		681
682	2.632	.132	.213	269.4	196.8	40.8	-51.2		. 454	2.030		682
683	3.116	.095	.343	150.5	263.6	31.4	-67.8		•794	1.534		683
684	2.432	.047	.103	216.3	328.1	39.7	-41.2		.502	2.459		684
685	2.236	.146	.079	306.9	238.1	33.3	-36.6		.071	2.435	184	685
686	2.589	.130	.300	337.8	244.8	30.2	-42.0		.243	1.745		687
688	2.698	-110	.178	298.1	177.8	46.6	-54.7		.567	2.010		688
689	2.316	.187	.098	358.4	177.5	35.7	-41.6		.055	2.266		689
690	3.148	.121	.225	12.0	257.5	61.5	-86.1		.911	1.498		690
691	3.012	•082	.207	43.9	88.6	57.3	-71.6		.913	1.767		691
692	3.369	.092	. 447	106.6	58.0	- • 8	-72.8		1.113	1.318		692
693	2.670	.035	. 221	211.0	236.0	32.0	-51.4		-157	1.730		693
695	2.538	.088	.263	5.0	275.1	32.9	-42.8		.438	2.231	4	695
696	3.182	.171	.272	54.1	300.5	54.0	-94.3		.730	1.303		696
697	2.881	.116	.258	349.8	12.7	44.3	-62.3		.695	1.807	125	697
698	2.869	.132	.196	154.0	37.5	52.8	-66.6		.621	1.752		699
899	2.616	.235	.337	339.3	245+3	29.8	- 35.0		072	2.625	183	700
700	3.013	.070	.143	195.0	249.4	67.0	-74.9		.967	1.798	105	701
702	3.194	.041	.371	274.6	289.7	20.6	-64.1		1.212	1.597		702
703	2.175	.117	.053	54.0	217.7	31.7	-33.6		.067	2.544	186	703
704	3.062	.081	.324	40.0	281.2	34.7	-64.7		.881	1.693		704
705	2.923	•045	.425	161.0	1.3	9.6	-47.5		.968	1.925		705
705	2.180	+140	.264	50.8	276.1	37.1	-32.6		. 166	2.615		700
708	2.671	.136	.068	192.0	337.9	52.2	-57.5		.443	1.938		708
709	2.914	.075	.291	332.9	321.7	38.7	-58.7		.835	1.902		709
710	3.135	.154	.021	227.7	183.5	90.6	-104.7		.810	1.421	1 A	710
711	2.237	•152	.109	283.7	351.1	32.7	-36.6		.047	2.415	183	711
712	2.576	.173	.235	62.4	234.7	37.6	-50.7		.277	2.006		712
713	3.399	.108	.196	345.4	227.3	85.2	-116.3		1.154	1.285	4	713
714	2.768	.041	+204	361.8	43.1	43.6	- 42.0		. 822	2.127	•	715
716	2.811	-125	.139	192.7	152.0	56.0	-64.5		.617	1.849	126	716
717	3.146	.216	.047	2.6	315.0	93.4	-123.9		.614	1.219		717
718	3.056	.236	•114	207.7	29.6	78.7	-111.8		.468	1.261		718
719	2.583	.483	.228	338.3	205.5	43.7	-107.9		561	1.208		719
720	2.887	.051	.036	172.9	6.8	66.4	-67.7		.917	1.983	3	720
721	3.551	.083	.135	41.1	32.4	121.4	-145.8		1.373	2.507		721
723	2.994	.039	.082	88.8	177.3	72.0	-74.5		1.049	1.916		723
724	2.451	.234	.217	55.5	206.0	35.4	-49.7		.018	1.993		724
725	2.573	.195	.050	36.6	61.1	47.9	-56.3		.248	1.922	151	725
726	2.566	.186	.301	9.3	246.9	31.2	-49.0		.125	1.884		726
727	2.568	.087	.250	76.3	136.2	34.9	-44.4		.494	2.227		727
728	2.256	.134	.062	145.7	83.1	34.2	- 36.9		.128	2.453	191	728
729	2.243	- 113	. 303	203.2	99.5	34.0	-39.7		053	2.297		730

	٨	E	SINT	4842		04848	ONDOF	NRES	TOMARS	TILLUP	FAMILY	
731	2.988	-100	- 180	320.6	42.2	60.9	-73.4		.844	1.736		731
732	2.457	.068	-192	195.4	177.5	36.1	-41.0		.457	2.397		732
733	3.308	. 061	.350	184.4	130.1	22.9	-80-0		1.251	1.284		733
734	3 151	0.76	107	87.4	357 A	82.0	-90.4		1.066	1.646		734
735	2.730	. 252	201	357.1	46.0	37.3	-67.1		. 160	1.616		735
736	2.202	106	.073	337.6	144.2	32.3	-34.1		.118	2.546	188	736
737	2.500	105	. 279	314.4	102.3	38.7	-53.5		. 239	1.924	100	737
728	2 0 2 5	.145		170 4	147 3	78 2	-93.3		.910	1.706	119	738
730	2 7 2 9	.040	• 0 • 0	1/4.0	14/03	27 0	-03.3	6	• • 10	1.700		739
739	2.130		1.76			21.0	-1/6./	0	764	1 5 4 7		740
740	3.090	.141	•1/5	10/ 1	11/.5	51 7	-04.4		• 104	1.947	122	741
741	2.720	•127	.130	181.0	101.3	51.7	-28.0			1.000	133	76.2
142	3.013	.072	• 181	340.9	01.9	01.7	-72.0		. 995	1.795	2	1.2
743	2.793	.043	•099	91.9	237.0	57.3	-34.7		.04/	2.047		143
744	3.173	.153	•122	176.5	148.3	84.7	-104.8		.823	1.385		144
745	3.238	.099	.219	147.3	129.1	66.6	-92.2		1.059	1.471		742
746	3.109	•166	• 324	309.2	2 • B	39.8	-80.6		.680	1.420		746
747	2.998	.245	.363	56.8	135.1	34.5	-84.2		.276	1.275		747
749	2.243	.186	.087	221.0	115.9	33.4	-38.5		014	2.337		749
750	2.442	•168	•056	147.3	62.5	41.6	-46.8		.219	2.155	24	750
751	2.552	.114	.256	39.1	79.4	34.2	-44.8		.402	2.171		751
752	2.463	.095	.088	129.4	83.7	41.5	-44.0		.417	2.306	156	752
753	2.330	.211	.161	249.4	56.5	34.1	-42.7		015	2.182		753
754	2.988	.053	.416	168.1	183.3	11.4	-51.1		1.020	1.827		754
755	3.175	.178	.057	214.3	197.9	94.1	-116.2		.758	1.304	105	755
756	3.212	.170	.357	197.3	213.4	34.0	-86.6		.682	1.252		756
757	2.373	.109	.139	88.2	16.3	36.1	-39.9		.285	2.389		757
758	3.202	.115	.078	74.6	110.1	92.5	-103.6		.985	1.471	101	758
759	2.618					27.8	-52.6	6				759
760	3.158	.255	.243	166.7	325.5	65.0	-121.5		.459	1.070		760
761	2.863	.047	.037	285.0	353.4	64.7	-65.8		.907	2.021	3	761
762	3.157	.124	.248	1 39 . 4	303.8	57.1	-85.1		.895	1.479		762
763	2.241	.130	.084	33.2	284.9	33.4	-36-1		.112	2.467	182	763
764	3.187	- 086	. 195	79.1	262.0	69.6	-88-0		1.056	1.577		764
765	2.546	248	126	43.7	217 6	44.3	-59.1		. 077	1.832		765
766	2 0 2 1	0.01	180	101.2	1.0	62 6	-74.3		. 933	1.757	2	766
747	2 117	160	025	226.7	42 2	98 2	-101.3		. 808	1 4 5 4	1.	767
767	3.117	1 26	.025	530.1	35 4	51 7	-101.5	10	497	1 335		74.9
700	3.142	•137	.271	271 1	37.4	21.3	-107.6	10	-007	1 3/9		760
709	3.101	• 102	•130	2/1.1	29.1	04.5	-107.6		. / 98	1.340	1.0.	709
770	2.221	.15/	.067	81.7	38.0	33.0	-30.9		.031	2.427	184	770
//1	2.092	• 2 3 2	• 2 9 2	90.2	21/•/	32.4	-59.1	-	•157	1.753		//1
772	3.001	.040	.467	312.0	153.0	2.7	-52.1		•922	1.040		112
773	2.858	•047	.301	260.0	320.4	37.3	-53.6		.848	2.030		173
774	3.050	•170	•117	264.4	254.5	75.3	-93.5		.675	1.466		774
775	3.012	.085	.182	129.6	296.0	61.8	-73.8		.909	1.753	2	775
776	2.933	.119	.299	42.5	81.0	39.0	-63.0		.713	1.753		776
777	3.210	.136	• 262	171.5	284.4	56.2	-90.5		.840	1.388		
778	3.177	.243	.270	103.8	328.4	59.3	-115.8		.501	1.087		778
779	2.667	.158	•278	324.7	281.2	35.5	-52.6		• 364	1.925	137	779
780	3.116	.041	.315	. 4	147.9	36.7	-66.0		1.092	1.789		780
781	3.223	.067	.319	253.8	142.8	37.6	-74.3		1.091	1.595		781
782	2.180	.104	.083	152.4	83.8	31.4	-33.2		.089	2.558	_	782
783	2.343	.190	•158	255.1	149.0	34.4	-42.2		•044	2.218	171	783
784	3.107	• 228	• 2 3 9	240.1	5.8	51.7	-105.0		.516	1.216		784
785	2.575	• 2 2 5	•219	198.8	74.0	39.4	-56.1		.149	1.864		785
786	3.177	.173	.247	221.1	92.6	60.5	-97.3		.748	1.308		786
787	2.540	.063	.264	288.6	187.9	32.7	-42.0		.502	2.289	153	787
788	3.129	.154	.251	207.4	181.2	56.2	-87.5		• 769	1.416	113	788
789	2.686	.141	.203	257.1	235.0	44.0	-55.2		.468	1.951	138	789
790	3.406	.169	.391	275.0	249.2	25.0	-100.4		.815	.869		790
791	3.124	.159	.261	320.4	131.3	54.0	-87.0		.733	1.401	113	791
792	2.623	.153	.175	137.9	264.9	44.0	-53.6		.388	1.984		792
793	2.796	.074	.265	346.6	33.4	39.8	-53.9		.739	2.027		793
794	3.139	.277	.106	279.5	181.0	90.8	-145.1		.395	1.043		794
795	2.750	.154	.332	183.0	14.1	30.7	-54.1		.327	1.747		795
796	2.636	.264	.319	11.0	35.6	32.9	-61.2		.019	1.661		796
797	2.537	.078	.094	208.4	244.4	44.5	-46.8		.524	2.266		797
798	3.015	. 060	.171	223.7	220.8	63.2	-72.8		.096	1.828	2	798
799	2.542	.024	.080	129.7	175.5	44.9	-45.0		. 660	2.397		700
800	2.192	.144	.076	303.7	316.4	32.0	-34.0		.019	2.466	189	800
801	2.405	110	250	165 2	100 0	34 4	- 47 4		7	2.114	107	800
802	2,104	120		120 0	1 7 0 . 9	21 0	-24 0			2.470	180	801
002	2 3 3 4	.134	140	250.9	201	31.9	- 34.8		1 3 3 5	2.970	104	802
803	3.030	.041	.109	278.0	234.9	12.9	-88.1		1.227	1.048	1.25	803
804	2+039	.101	. 204	323.1	344.7	40.8	-97.5		.043	1.400	125	804
805	3.207	.103	.275	221.4	105.5	51.3	+62.8	10	• 781	1.296		805
806	3.203	.111	• Z 4 3	166.2	43.0	59.8	-87.7		• 982	1.473		806
807	3.019	•081	.180	136.4	136.6	62.3	-73.9		.932	1.762	2	807
808	2.745	.131	.087	111.1	195.2	55.7	-61.8		• 5 5 3	1.904	40	808
809	2.283	.143	.121	353.6	160.7	33.8	-37.9		.113	2.396		809
810	2.179	•124	.047	355.3	166.0	31.9	-33.9		•061	2.530	186	810
611	2.897	.062	.040	277.8	148.3	67.1	-68.8		.892	1.946	3	811

NUMBER	A	£	SINI	WBAR	ANDOE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
812	2.659	.131	.228	359.1	3.3	40.3	-52.1		. 474	2.005	140	812
813	2.223	.038	.099	129.8	51.9	32.4	-33.4		.292	2.680		813
814	3.157	.192	.407	22.2	94.1	24.3	-81.9		.590	1.099		814
815	2.659	•093	•230	131.3	54.3	39.9	-49.7		.575	2.111		815
817	2.590	.154	.190	62.6	129.0	41.4	-51.3		. 355	2.027	148	810
818	3.172	.037	.254	11.5	69.4	53.6	-76.D		1.102	1.732	140	818
819	2.197	.112	.087	252.8	326.3	31.9	-34.0		.092	2.530		819
820	3.128	• 0 5 2	.085	267.8	124.2	83.2	-87.2		1.125	1.742		820
821	2.778	.231	.105	232.1	218.7	57.8	-76.2		.292	1.599	1 70	821
823	2.221	-136	.078	127.3	253.6	32.0	-39.0		.077	2.370	185	822
824	2.795	.132	.132	263.8	149.7	55.6	-64.2		.583	1.847	126	824
825	2.226	.111	.051	189.0	109.2	33.4	-35.2		.146	2.528	186	825
826	2.713	•213	.141	41.4	21.2	51.3	-66.8	10	.104	1.538	135	826
827	2.275	.117	.063	17.6	184.6	34.9	-37.0		.184	2.477	179	827
829	2.580	-071	.150	50.7	345.5	43.5	-47.5		.575	2.243		829
830	3.205	.062	.079	85.5	328.5	91.4	-96.5		1.161	1.634		830
831	2.214	.137	.091	65.3	184.5	32.3	-35.3		.057	2.465	182	831
832	2.864	.044	.037	18.7	266.7	64.8	-65.8		.916	2.027	3	832
833	3.010	•083	•179	36.9	346.8	62.1	-73.6		.917	1.763	z	833
835	3.208	.067	.084	17.4	302.6	91.2	-97.1		1.146	1.613		835
836	2.191	.142	.093	39.2	205.2	31.6	-34.7		.008	2.461	189	836
837	2.298	.027	.126	100.6	204.2	34.1	-35.5		.405	2.650		837
838	2.898	.078	.201	350.3	244.3	52.5	-63.7		.800	1.870		838
839	2.615	•119	.226	308.7	335.0	39.0	-49.1		.468	2.090		839
841	2.255	-109	- 065	131.7	344.5	34.2	-36.1		. 184	2.510	179	840
842	3.233	.077	.253	6.1	1.8	57.3	-84.4		1.115	1.549	,	842
843	2.279	.155	.138	315.7	359.8	33.1	-38.0		.071	2.363		843
844	3.196	.053	.162	319.3	342.7	76.9	-88.8		1.180	1.668	106	844
845	2.939	•034	.208	294.6	39.4	53.4	-64.0		.983	1.968	122	845
847	2.783	.066	.063	57.7	273.3	58.5	-60.6		. 775	2.046	37	847
848	3.106	.138	.034	322.5	247.3	86.4	-97.1		.835	1.504	1	848
849	3.151	.124	.351	258.9	229.0	31.4	-73.3		.699	1.396	-	849
850	2.998	.121	.259	242.3	125.2	48.4	-70.5		.767	1.655	120	850
851	2.228	• 140	.040	150.7	158.9	33.6	-36.3		.086	2.463	187	851
853	2.312	.121	.166	213.8	186.1	33.1	-37.6		.178	2.403	100	853
854	2.369	.162	.116	258.0	197.7	37.0	-42.4		.156	2.262		854
855	2.362	.177	.190	231.3	10.3	33.7	-41.8		.086	2.221		855
856	2.437	•151	.244	178.7	126.3	32.4	-42.3		.188	2.179		856
858	2.808	.132	.130	228.3	63.8	55.8	-32.3		. 595	2.722	126	858
859	3.212	.095	.229	57.2	32.0	63.0	-87.5		1.047	1.512	120	859
860	2.796	.076	.245	315.9	307.0	42.6	-55.1		.746	2.010		860
861	3.144	.082	.120	284.9	118.6	80.6	-89.5		1.037	1.635		861
863	2.803	•075	.259	229.3	299.2	41.0	-54.7		.749	2.012		862
865	2.416	.235	.249	127.8	185.1	32.2	-47.2		050	1.992		865
866	3.123	.024	.129	332.9	93.7	76.5	-82.8		1.208	1.838		866
867	3.065	.143	.098	131.9	37.6	78.0	-91.2		.778	1.528		867
868	2.704	•112	.087	52.9	121.4	53.2	-57.8		.559	1.986	132	868
870	2.322	.204	.143	251.8	103.7	36.1	-64.1		- 032	1.735	135	869
871	2.222	.147	.076	202.3	166.4	32.9	-36.1		032	2.110	184	870
872	2.731	.135	.135	235.0	203.2	52.0	-59.9		.473	1.860	133	872
873	2.627	•150	.087	246.1	161.5	49.3	-55.7		.397	1.966		873
874	3.156	.110	.197	191.5	198.0	68.2	-88.1		.950	1.533		874
875	2.555	.083	.253	302.2	199.8	33.3	-43.3		.470	2.230	4	875
877	2.496	.132	.061	42.2	123.7	43.3	-47.0		. 367	2.180	٤	877
878	2.363	.191	.037	2.8	200.6	38.6	-44.5		.097	2.196	164	878
879	2.530	.093	.260	24.5	270.4	33.1	-42.8		. 422	2.230	4	879
880	3.002	.217	.331	6.8	267.0	38.9	-81.1		.443	1.382		880
881	2.612	.157	.266	306.8	275.1	35.5	-50.2		.334	1.994	21	661
883	2.238	.144	.095	323.3	280.3	33.1	-115.1		.587	2.433	180	882
685	3.097	.146	.046	347.8	170.3	85.2	-97.4		.804	1.486	100	885
886	3.169	.198	.302	3.2	62.4	47.9	-95.7		.645	1.220		886
888	2.709	.170	.233	74.9	129.0	42.3	-58.1		.404	1.843	140	888
889	2.445	185	.137	60.7	138.5	39.2	-47.2		.160	2.115	157	889
891	2.841	.077	.216	114.5	107.3	48.5	-73.8		.947	1.768	2	890
892	3.229	.022	.365	93.5	179.1	21.6	-65.8		1.279	1.613		892
893	3.052	.100	.283	4.3	147.3	44.8	-70.1		.885	1.665		893
894	3.114	.089	.229	284.5	197.0	58.5	-78.6		. 983	1.632		894

1052

NUMBER	A	ε	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES TOM	AR S	TOJUP	FAMILY	
895	3.219	- 1 30	- 456	83.9	265.5	6.9	-69.7		870	1.246		895
896	2.286	160	.157	234.6	254.6	32.6	-38.3		053	2.332		896
070	2 6200	.100	261	254.0	269 2	32.1	-42.6		482	2.263	4	897
077	2.9944	.079	-201	243.4	237 2	40 4	- 42.0		70	1.352	•	AQA
848	2+132	• 3 39	•210	282.1	231.3	40.0	-04.2		507	1.372		0 70
899	2.908	.155	.243	27.4	257.5	48.5	-69.4	•	241	1.021		844
900	2.473	.117	.209	268.0	188.0	35.7	-42.9	•	342	2.258		900
901	2.224	.164	.077	331.5	262.7	33.0	-36.9	•	017	2.403	184	901
902	2.447	.145	.116	26.2	343.6	39.9	-45.1	•	267	2.207		902
903	3.239	- 021	.193	273.3	165.4	72.7	-88.1	1.	324	1.733		903
004	2 003	.083	272	114.2	202.5	44.4	-65.3		883	1.792		904
905	2 216	122	0.02	28 6	34 0	22 6	-35 0		101	2.503	182	905
905	2.210	• 1 2 2	.002	2010	34.0	52.0	- 63 3	•		1 947	102	906
906	2.894	.040	.140	302.5	30.2	93.0	-02.02	•		1.407		2007
907	2.801	.206	.358	135.1	41.8	30.0	-02.1	•	134	1.493		907
908	2.474	.171	• 220	119.2	83.4	35.3	-45.9	•	198	2.120		408
909	3.540	•038	•312	40.9	149.9	38.4	-96.7	1.	455	1.378		909
910	2.926	.170	.149	241.6	42.8	62.4	-78.5	•	582	1.595		910
912	3.124	.166	.339	132.8	32.5	36.1	-80.0	•	648	1.374		912
913	2.197	.135	.091	262.3	98.4	31.8	-34.7	•	037	2.477	189	913
914	2.454	181	. 456	284.6	251.2	13.4	-39.3		214	2.019		914
015	2 228	1 34	. 0.0 4	70.9	1.5	32.7	- 35 . 7		083	2.464	182	915
715	2 . 2 2 0	101		10.4	222.0	32.4	- 61 7	•	050	2 1 0 0	162	016
410	2.309	. 101	•210	14.0	323.0	32.0	-41.7	•		2 . 1 . 6	75	017
417	2.301	. 101	.094	340.3	333.1	50.2	-43.2	•		2.244	15	717
918	2.865	.158	• 221	341.0	325.9	49.8	-67.8	•	242	1.670		419
919	2.772	.017	.155	32.5	235.1	51.7	-56.Z	•	800	2.095		919
920	2.622	.115	.210	119.4	198.1	40.8	-49.9	•	480	2.092		920
921	3.173	•152	.303	250.0	207.4	45.4	-85.3	•	801	1.377		921
922	2.690	.159	.141	328.3	214.7	49.6	-59.2		411	1.868		922
923	2.615	168	.258	46.0	200.6	36.5	-51.6		314	1.970	21	923
925	2.029	117	147	7.0	156.4	62.3	-72.9		756	1.737		924
924	2.930	•117	• 1 47	1.57 0	19044	31 0	-12.7	•	746	2 0 2 1		0.25
925	2.700	.003	.3/5	192.9	248.1	21.0	-43.2	•	145	2.031		727
926	2.983	• Z05	.272	215.1	47.4	48.1	-81.6	•	480	1.428		920
927	3.213	.142	.256	158.9	5.7	58.1	-92.8	•	875	1.365		927
928	3.136	.171	.292	151.6	129.9	48.2	-87.1	•	709	1.342		928
929	2.239	.118	.080	227.3	233.5	33.4	-35.7	•	139	2.497	182	929
930	2.430	.019	.267	256.3	338.2	29.5	-37.1		335	2.345		930
931	3.168	.205	.188	72.0	119.7	74.9	-112.4		640	1.223		931
932	2.420	-087	.139	89.2	8.7	37.8	-41.0		387	2.380		932
033	2 270	204	0.8.6	155 2	140.0	38.0	-45.3		064	2.158	166	033
034	2 74 8	164	276	34 4	221 2	28.2	-57 1	•	440	1 9 5 4	100	034
939	2.140	•120	.219	50.0	321.3	30.2	- 35 6	•	076	2 6 7 3	196	035
935	2.219	•136	.072	67.0	337.9	32.9	-32.0	•	0/6	2.4/3	105	932
936	3.136	.151	• 329	302.5	32.9	90.2	-104.0	•	814	1.429	1	430
937	2.231	.166	•082	307.9	245.0	33.1	-37.2	•	020	2.394	184	937
938	3.161	.149	.027	334.6	134.2	93.0	-107.0	•	847	1.407	1 A	938
939	2.247	.129	.050	329.8	312.5	34.1	-36,6		132	2.473	186	939
940	3.379	.116	.097	331.6	63.8	111.1	-129.1	1.	117	1.281		940
941	2.781	.178	.101	25.9	46.3	57.5	-68.9		448	1.736		941
942	3.160	1 3 3	167	60.6	70.2	75.1	-95.2		883	1.454	109	942
942	3 1 2 6	221	107	177 6	116.1	71.5	-110 8	•	554	1 223	107	043
045	2 6 2 6		• 1 • 6	122.00	110.1		~ 49 7	<u> </u>				045
775	2.030	140	013	110 0	12.0	4.5	-101 9	,		1 4 5 3	,	044
940	3.122	.149	.015	119.9	13.0	84.1	-101.0	•	017	1.433	1	940
947	2.752	• 212	.104	29.1	42.2	56.0	-70.9	•	325	1.674		947
948	3.036	•192	.158	163.7	351.5	69.5	-93.6	•	594	1.412		948
949	2.998	.212	226 ه	203.0	315.5	57.1	-88.6	•	496	1.388		949
950	2.371	.172	.404	178.1	184.5	17.6	-36.8		212	2.128		950
951	2.210	.143	.084	40.4	254.0	32.4	-35.4		042	2.458	189	951
952	2.987	.211	.168	12.9	12.2	65.3	-91.5		497	1.413		952
953	2.790	.168	.152	232.0	29.1	54.1	-66.8		470	1.744		953
954	3.130	.147	.024	297.5	224.7	90.6	-103.6		836	1.430	1 4	954
955	2.594	259	. 274	264-5	348.4	40.2	-61.1		070	1.754		954
956	2,200	.157	.115	310 4	201 0	34.5	-30.2	•	100	2,363	1 75	054
057	2 010		276	112 1	235 4	41 0	-17.2	•	805	1 043	179	920
457	2.414	.08/	• 2 / 7	113.1	232.4	41.4	-60.9	•	805	1.003		957
424	3.185	.179	.063	58.0	49.0	94.8	-117.3	•	763	1.292	105	424
960	2.248	.115	.068	335.3	249.7	33.9	-36.0	•	162	2.501	179	960
961	2.693	.065	.166	289.5	21.8	45.3	-51.9	•	690	2.141		961
962	2.906	.062	.035	9.9	171.5	67.9	-69.6		900	1.935	3	962
963	2.248	.152	.128	87.8	60.7	32.4	-36.8		049	2.398	183	963
964	3.053	.085	.151	50.2	23.8	69.1	-79.2		952	1.712		964
965	3,154					27.8	-81.3	6				965
966	2.720	. 147	. 232	237 1	71 3	42 2	_54 0		407	1.010	160	044
967	2 224	110	.092	202 2	83 7	22.0	-25.0	•	121	2 6 6	103	700
707	2.220	.110		150 0	114 7	52.9	- 37.2	•	+61	2.203	102	401
400	2.000	.148	.219	190.0	210.2	50.0	-67.0	•	212	1.089		468
969	2.463	.171	.061	21.7	284.1	42.4	-48.1	•	226	2.120	24	969
970	2.562	• 2 3 9	.117	52.0	307.1	45.4	-59.3	•	116	1.834		970
971	2.641	.169	.223	99.6	82.3	40.8	-54.2	•	357	1.925	138	971
972	3.062	.175	.186	14.7	282.3	66.3	-91.0		662	1.434		972
973	3.227	.066	.283	94.5	344.8	47.8	-78.7	1.	142	1.583		973
974	2.534	.085	.078	41.8	85.3	44.9	-47-1		505	2.254		974
975	2.834	.040	.038	141.4	13.1	62.7	-63.7	•	876	2.045	з	075
074	2.104	140	160	192 4	252 5	70 5	-102 4	•	861	1 377	3	07/2
770	3+100	.1.40	• 1 3 4	172.9	232.9	19.3	-102.4		0.01	1.5//		4/6
417	3.118	.030	. 2 . 3	100.0	- 14.9	2	-/**2	1.	080	1.728		977

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANDOE	OWBAR	DNDOE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
978	3.221	.146	.403	354.0	224.0	20.5	-77.1		.887	1.234		978
979	3.153	.095	.197	332.8	236.8	67.3	-85.4		.998	1.584		979
980	2.741	.117	.306	360.0	284.5	33.3	-51.6		•522	1.937		980
981	3.100	.105	-029	337.0	200.2	55.5	-101.0		. / 50	1.276	1	981
983	3.162	.100	.276	230.1	253.9	49.2	-78.5		.949	1.542	108	983
984	2.803	.125	.178	359.5	309.8	51.7	-62.4		.518,	1.770		984
985	2.300	.227	.095	349.7	284.2	35.3	-43.4		058	2.197		985
986	3.142	• 129	.251	352.1	93.0	55.8	-84.1		.863	1.479		986
988	3.153	.188	.024	15.2	352.3	93.9	-116.4		.714	1.298	107	988
989	2.660	.234	.270	57.9	248.3	38.0	-60.7		.168	1.752		989
990	2.669	.180	.157	2.1	346.6	47.7	-59.1		.347	1.852		990
991	3.145	.137	.024	298.4	31.4	91.0	-102.Z		.874	1.465	1	991
993	2.861	.046	.036	118.0	218.1	64.6	-65.6		.908	2.025	3	993
994	2.530	.061	.261	351.2	359.6	32.7	-41.7		.498	2.304	153	994
995	2.615	.111	.243	344.4	226.1	37.3	-48.1		.480	2.118		995
996	3.093	.161	.028	143.0	301.4	86.0	-100.2		.756	1.444	1	996
998	3.126	.125	.305	15.1	299.3	42.4	-76.5		.854	1.518	1 30	998
999	2.612	.169	.189	341.0	222.3	42.5	-53.8		.334	1.960	148	999
1000	3.181	.157	•421	246.0	325.7	18.0	-75.0	4	.837	1.247		1000
1001	3.200	.107	.183	58.4	263.4	73.8	-93.3		.997	1.496		1001
1002	2.150	-151	.193	108.0	183.7	92.0	-106.0		. 833	1.615	1.4	1002
1004	3.397	.060	.043	14.7	179.3	119.6	-124.2		1.338	1.453	• •	1004
1005	3.164	.089	.343	90.7	346.9	31.5	-70.1		.856	1.504		1005
1006	3.151	.263	.272	19.2	295.7	58.9	-119.5		.408	1.057	•	1006
1007	2.708	.072	.063	59.5	13.6	79.2	-70.2		.007	2.098	30	1007
1009	2.629	.434	.284	58.2	232.6	40.6	-97.1		418	1.269		1009
1010	2.931	.067	.048	19.8	100.1	69.4	-71.7		.908	1.895	123	1010
1011	2.394	.383	.084	129.5	146.0	39.8	-67.1		356	1.709		1011
1012	2.483	.139	. 220	133.7	25.0	43.5	-47.3		. 327	2.1/4		1012
1014	2.807	.216	.064	131.4	258.1	61.7	-77.6		.367	1.607		1014
1015	3.203	.061	.147	52.1	125.1	80.5	-91.4		1.160	1.634	106	1015
1016	2.219	.137	.103	85.9	2.2	32.2	-35.4		.061	2.462		1016
1017	2.606	•111	.124	181.1	122.4	46.3	-51.1		. 490	2.110		1017
1019	1.912	.065	.422	259.3	147.2	10.6	-20.8		.059	2.879	191	1019
1020	2.787	.045	.076	193.8	195.4	58.2	-59.9		.838	2.096	38	1020
1021	2.738	• 227	•286	51.5	120.4	38.5	-64.5		.248	1.665		1021
1022	2.805	- 069	. 178	42.8	201.3	27.8	-85.8	0	1.102	1.647		1022
1024	2.866	.170	.271	13.9	59.5	42.9	-66.3		.512	1.678		1024
1025	1.979	.055	.419	171.6	168.2	11.2	-22.0		.141	2.828		1025
1026	2.250	.134	.082	308.7	108.1	33.7	-36.6		.116	2.452	182	1026
1027	3.402	-101	.150	94.8	59.5	93.9	-122.3		1,190	1.302	14	1027
1029 -	2.890	.063	.039	178.6	2.1	66.5	-68.4		.882	1.948	3	1029
1030	3.123	.159	.260	189.8	193.7	54.2	-86.8		.737	1.405	113	1030
1031	3.046	• 0 92	.321	169.8	223.5	35.6	-65.2		.848	1.689		1031
1032	3.003	-086	.188	57.0	195.3	60.2	-72.7		.898	1.762	,	1033
1034	2.292	.220	.082	317.8	295.6	35.3	-42.6		044	2.223	-	1034
1035	3.140	.146	.319	327.6	1.1	40.5	-79.7		.777	1.447		1035
1036	2.662	.382	.577	355.0	235.6	14.0	-73.0		445	1.210	1.80	1036
1037	2.580	.132	.103	194.9	203.7	51.5	-57.4		023	2.434	194	1037
1040	3.117	.185	.308	90.9	282.8	44.8	-86.8		.653	1.329		1040
1041	3.072	.109	.224	52.8	58.3	57.5	-77.7		.886	1.615	116	1041
1042	3.225					27.8	-70.2	6				1042
1043	3.093	.028	.147	252.3	167.1	47.6	-79.1		1.170	1.847	145	1043
1045	2.359	.161	.021	87.9	267.9	38.6	-42.6		.167	2.271	162	1045
1046	2.984	.049	.139	78.4	2.5	65.5	-71.7		.998	1.895		1046
1047	2.241	.157	.087	30.5	79.9	33.3	-37.1		.051	2.406	184	1047
1048	2.731	.202	.261	225.3	49.9	40.7	-62.0		.320	1.743		1048
1050	2.625	-142	.234	23.3	337.4	38.8	-50.8		.413	2.021	140	1050
1051	3.213	.080	.401	324.8	186.0	14.3	-65.9		1.131	1.493		1051
1052	2.236	.125	.072	57.0	105.4	33.4	-35.9		.122	2.485	188	1052
1053	2.615	.086	.143	78.8	10.5	45.5	-50.0		.570	2.162		1053
1055	2.198	. 145	-172	319.6	154.0	31.9	-35.1		.018	2.455	189	1055
1056	2.230	.128	.084	307.4	108.1	33.0	-35.7		.105	2.481	182	1056
1057	2.893	.205	.091	11.2	265.9	65.1	-83.6		. 457	1.541		1057
1058	2.197	.127	-078	307.2	224.9	32.0	-34.5		- 060	2.501	189	1058

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1050	2.666	150	103	273.7	205.2	43.5	-54.6		. 387	1.948		1059
1060	2.237	.149	.120	293.4	224.3	32.4	-36.4		.047	2.415	183	1060
1061	3.121	-182	.024	36.9	88.1	89.9	-108.9		.709	1.354	107	1061
1062	3.007	.065	.109	111.0	332.9	70.8	-76.0		.973	1.822		1062
1063	2.314	.078	.09Z	180.2	98.1	35.6	-37.3		.314	2.510		1063
1064	2.547	.149	.180	288.3	279.0	40.5	-49.0		.337	2.082	148	1064
1065	2.361	.252	.152	319.1	325.3	35.6	-47.7		085	2.061		1065
1066	2.403	.171	.090	3.4	333.6	39.1	-44.7		.174	2.193	75	1066
1067	2.871	.155	•211	41.4	278.6	51.3	-68.3	10	.572	1.688		1067
1068	2.908	•125	•116	211.4	312.3	63.8	-72.6		.701	1.751		1068
1069	3.132	.135	• 225	172.4	145.7	61.2	-86.7		.851	1.473		1069
1070	3.219	.067	.286	348.1	169.7	46.8	-77.9		1.133	1.593		1070
1071	2.801	.104	•082	95.4	42.2	58.9	-63.7		•682	1.920		1071
1072	3.173	.209	.140	59.6	25.1	84.1	-119.3		.630	1.213		1072
1073	3.175	•170	•026	321.9	353.9	95.6	-114.5		.791	1.332	1	1073
1074	3.155	.151	.020	65.3	321.8	92.6	-106.6		.837	1.409	14	1074
1075	3.014	.069	.182	342.3	101.3	61.6	-72.6		.965	1.803	2	1075
1076	2.477	.147	.051	99.9	161.7	43.1	-47.4		.302	2.103	24	1076
1077	2.393	.158	.099	1.4	336.1	38.4	-43.7		.193	2.237	, 77	1077
1078	2.270	.10/	•110	141.1	93.3	33.0	-39.5		004	2.307	111	1070
1079	2.874	•047	•030	119.4	304.0	20.0	-50.7		.917	2.009	3	1080
1080	2.920	122	.092	42 7	12.8	82.6	-91.9		.872	1.567		1081
1082	3 1 2 9	144	0.25	323 7	102.8	80.3	-101.5		.837	1.461	1.4	1082
1083	2.320	. 212	.076	121.0	77.1	36.7	-43.9		.014	2,193	1-	1083
1084	2.689	-124	.074	274.8	202.7	53.0	-57.8		.515	1.969		1084
1085	3,183	-066	.102	238.4	148.6	86.4	-93.2		1,125	1.545		1085
1086	3-164	.069	.164	145.5	309.4	74.3	-86.7		1.101	1.649	106	1086
1087	3.015	.071	.17D	78.2	24.2	63.6	-73.6		.963	1.795	2	1087
1088	2.202	.154	.122	32.2	55.2	31.2	-35.3		024	2.414	-	1088
1089	2.214	.139	.053	87.4	72.0	33.0	-35.6		.069	2.474	186	1089
1090	2.360	.196	.360	135.1	152.3	22.1	-39.2		.118	2.061		1090
1091	3.432	.094	.007	103.4	348.2	128.9	-138.2		1.253	1.304		1091
1092	2.901	.095	.114	239.2	303.5	63.1	-69.6		.783	1.840		1092
1093	3.134	•142	• 462	293.8	48.8	8.6	-66.3		.816	1.347		1093
1094	2.548	•148	.238	115.1	154.8	36.1	-47.3		.315	2.096		1094
1095	3.025	•059	.173	180.8	185.9	63.5	-73.4		1.007	1.820	2	1095
1096	2.601	.155	.153	320.8	78.7	44.7	-53.1		.369	2.000	149	1096
1097	2.641	.275	.019	300.3	188.4	52.7	-71.9		.064	1.622		1097
1098	2.689	.090	•247	72.6	326.0	38.9	-50.3		.601	2.094		1098
1099	3.167	+245	.200	2.4	20.9	14.0	-124.1		.502	1.103	•	1044
1100	2.848	.047	.03/	292+0	290.0	20.4	-00.3		. 438	1.522	3	1100
1102	3 044	062	288	225 7	220.0	42.9	-67.0		1.019	1.775		1102
1102	1.034	072	360	323 4	271.4	14.8	-22.5		.071	2.832	190	1103
1104	2.630	.319	.119	49.5	136.8	49.7	-77.1		077	1.524	1,0	1104
1105	3.013	.069	.171	323.8	119.4	63.2	-73.2		.965	1.802	2	1105
1106	2.597	.154	.245	185.7	323.1	37.1	-49.9		.348	2.031	147	1106
1107	3.191	.125	.103	120.8	113.8	88.5	-102.4		.936	1.452	104	1107
1108	2.428	.163	.468	297.0	231.3	11.3	-36.8		.235	2.096		1108
1109	3.210	.134	.095	251.0	272.4	91.9	-107.5		.925	1.402		1109
1110	2.218	.173	•122	314.9	242.6	31.8	-36.7		038	2.368		1110
1111	2.994	•062	.052	2.9	145.9	74.1	-76.5		.979	1.848		1111
1112	3.021	.065	.177	39.0	300.8	62.6	-73.1		.985	1.807	2	1112
1113	3.113	.128	.249	106.6	324.0	55.1	-81.5		.840	1.511	116	1113
1114	3.092	•049	.190	51.0	202.2	64.5	-76.9		1.097	1.785		1114
1115	3.101	-164	• 269	131.3	68.8	51.3	-85.0	10	.701	1.414	113	1115
1110	2.925	•184	• 321	92.4	354.1	37.2	-69.5		.482	1.567		1116
1117	2.240	.101	367	207.7	178.8	55.0	-37.0		.054	2.395	184	1117
1110	2 612	142	125	272.2	510+0	46 7	-10.1		1.220	2 0 2 0		1110
1120	2.216	1 21	127	272.13	167 6	32.8	-35.0		106	2.020	1 8 9	1129
1121	2.546	.122	114	58 2	248.0	44.2	-49.9		.108	2.102	100	1120
1122	2.605	. 236	.068	36.2	57.2	49.4	-43-0		148	1.773		1122
1123	2.225	-140	. 101	57.3	82.7	32.5	-35.8		. 063	2.453		1123
1124	2.927	.044	.132	228.9	14.1	62.7	-67.6		. 966	1.967	124	1124
1125	3.147	.224	.032	114.2	95.1	94.8	-127.2		. 593	1.194		1125
1126	2.272	.195	.116	141.7	355.4	33.7	-40.1		020	2.284	177	1126
1127	2.594	.223	.265	62.0	133.4	36.0	-55.4		.141	1.848		1127
1128	2.789	.047	.012	243.9	338.9	60.2	-60.9		.837	2.090		1128
1129	3.022	.059	.170	68.9	271.4	63.8	-73.4		1.005	1.822	2	1129
1130	2.229	.146	.050	326.0	226.3	33.5	-36.5		.071	2.448	186	1130
1131	2.229	.234	.045	350.0	104.5	33.7	-40.9		126	2.253		1131
1132	2.686	.242	.140	294.4	22.0	50.3	-68.7		.148	1.638		1132
1133	2.186	.138	.083	20.2	59.1	31.6	-34.4		.016	2.478	189	1133
1134	2.684	• 411	•279	337.6	12.5	42.8	-98.9		323	1.245		1134
1135	2.666	.108	.086	5.1	338.7	51.3	-55.0	10	.463	1.959	139	1135
1136	2.565	.214	.169	357.7	218.9	42.5	-55.7		.179	1.899		1136
1137	2.424	.058	.060	357.2	76.4	40.5	-41.5		.471	2.441		1137
1130	3.190	.003	. (04	21.02	204.2	20.0	-/4.9		. 989	1.599		1138

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	#BAR	ANDDE	OWBAR	ONDDE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1139	1.947	.220	.245	55.3	202.3	20.9	-28.2		-,221	2.502		1139
1140	2.772	.078	.228	36.8	71.3	44.1	-54.9		.723	2.022		1140
1141	2.271	.132	.065	33.8	111.4	34.7	-37.4		.144	2.445	181	1141
1142	3.179	.120	.026	223.8	172.8	94.1	-103.1		.954	1.482	103	1142
1144	3./55	.047	.159	12.2	165.7	134.6	-172.0		1.688	1.141		1144
1166	3.047	. 207	. 327	258.0	212.7	39.0	-83.0		. 495	1 247		1144
1147	2.271	-208	.082	267.7	264.1	34.5	-41.1		040	2.262		1147
1148	3.016	.089	.175	304.8	151.4	63.0	-74.7		.905	1.740	2	1148
1149	2.898	.063	.224	29.6	263.5	49.4	-61.6		.864	1.915	-	1149
1150	2.191	.147	.052	350.3	216.6	32.3	-35.1		.020	2.470	186	1150
1151	2.406	.228	.139	347.8	233.8	37.8	-48.3		.022	2.063		1151
1152	2+427	•079	•097	180.2	323.0	39.7	-41.8		.420	2.388	156	1152
1154	2.200	.109	.050	297.0	78.8	119.4	-124.8		.108	2.249	199	1173
1155	2.462	.188	.107	219.5	29.6	41.1	-48.7		.176	2.082		1155
1156	2.260	.088	.013	149.4	107.3	34.9	-36.0		.239	2.556		1156
1157	3.195	.118	.184	269.2	333.6	73.7	-94.5		.956	1.466		1157
1158	2.564	.087	.266	72.2	340.7	33.3	-43.7		.467	2.209	4	1158
1159	2.380	.031	• 226	201.5	344.4	31.4	-36.6		.410	2.501		1159
1160	2.300	•078	.250	20.7	70.0	34.0	-43.5		.503	2.250	104	1160
1163	3.215	.022	.138	301.8	132.6	82.8	-07.3		1,200	1.757	100	1163
1164	2.306	.192	.426	148.4	160.4	15.6	-35.5		.095	2.163		1164
1165	3.130	.162	.251	285.7	209.4	56.7	-89.2		.746	1.392	113	1165
1166	2.542					27.8	-75.2	6				1166
1167	3.413	.073	.114	248.1	234.3	109.5	-122.9		1.294	1.387		1167
1168	2.551	.161	•242	342.9	223.7	35.9	-48.2		.293	2.062		1168
1169	2.318	• 160	.086	56.8	256.9	36.0	-40.4		• 123	2.327		1169
1171	3.167	.176	-039	56.2	138.3	94.1	-113.7		.765	1.318		1170
1174	3.022	.079	.178	346.7	355.1	62.8	-74.2		.940	1.763	2	1174
1175	3.215	.025	.297	269.2	240.1	42.6	-73.6		1.263	1.747	-	1175
1176	2.692	.142	.136	79.0	274.1	49.9	-58.0		.452	1.910		1176
1177	3.350	.037	.278	146.5	255.4	50.5	-86.1		1.271	1.518		1177
1178	2.680	.203	.119	160.6	180.1	50.8	-62.6		.207	1.703		1178
11/9	2.617	.188	.160	220.7	357.7	45.1	-20.0		.290	1.899		1179
1182	2.250	.110	.166	73.1	332.0	31.5	-15.3		. 1 3 1	2 4 54		1101
1103	2.383	.158	.048	207.8	354.1	39.3	-43.5		. 194	2.247	167	1183
1184	2.668	.049	.200	275.4	350.8	42.8	-49.5		.707	2.217		1184
1185	2.237	.124	.088	97.3	71.9	33.2	-35.8		.120	2.482	182	1185
1186	3.021	.071	.179	326.3	38.6	62.5	-73.5		.963	1.787	2	1186
1187	2.101	•1/7	•217	49.4	322.9	41+3	- 55.3		.335	1.903	138	1187
1189	2.931	.065	.194	14.1	276.0	55.3	-65.7		.893	1.892	104	1189
1190	2.432	.127	.051	83.4	8.8	41.1	-44.1		.311	2.266	159	1190
1191	2.893	.082	.308	164.1	136.4	35.5	-56.9		.767	1.889		1191
1192	2.365	•224	.422	146.4	5.0	17.5	-40.1		.064	2.011		1192
1193	2.646	.144	.233	220.2	46.5	39.6	-52.1		.426	1.989	140	1193
1194	2.250	.107	.146	232.8	289.3	32.1	-68.2		+ 052	2 274		1194
1196	2.653	.103	.297	20.2	101.4	32.2	-47.1		. 474	2.053		1196
1197	2.883	.230	.280	172.0	259.0	44.4	-76.9		. 354	1.468		1197
1198	2.249	.281	.074	343.7	261.8	34.0	-45.2		222	2.123		1198
1199	3.019	.063	.170	174.3	241.3	63.7	-73.4		.989	1.814	2	1199
1200	3.059	.133	.090	235.1	217.8	78.0	-89.1		.808	1.567		1200
1201	2.699	.021	.130	48.3	211.3	50.1	-52.9		.793	2.223		1201
1203	2.263	• 2 2 3	.034	315.0	237.4	35.0	-07.3		- 127	2.190		1203
1205	2.532	.244	.148	12.8	17.2	42.5	-57.2		.073	1.865		1205
1206	2.872	.065	.241	212.8	321.3	45.7	-59.0		.847	1.957		1206
1207	3.021	.070	.179	85.9	14.1	62.5	-73.4		.969	1.792	2	1207
1209	3.175	.132	.100	251.9	89.1	87.5	-102.1		.899	1.445	104	1209
1210	3.011	•069	.177	240.2	108.9	62.3	-72.8		.962	1.804	2	1210
1211	2.930	.120	.204	329.5	132.4	54.6	-69.4		.719	1.733		1211
1213	3.132	.077	.252	28.1	273.4	53.6	-76.4		1.013	1.643	111	1213
1215	2.579	- 0.91	.265	56.3	125.0	33.0	-93.9		.031	2.183	4	1214
1216	2.232	.160	.128	245.4	127.3	32.0	-36.6		.007	2.386	183	1214
1217	2.353	.169	.087	225.0	157.3	37.3	-42.4		.133	2.260		1217
1218	2.263	.152	.043	140.1	58.1	34.8	-38.0		.092	2.406		1218
1219	2.213	.138	.068	88.7	36.7	32.8	-35.5		.066	2.474	185	1219
1220	3.005	.070	.177	121.4	115.7	51.9	-72.3		.954	1.808	2	1220
1221	1.421	• 4 4 8	• 223	144.3	108.5	21.7	-42.1	4	697	Z.095		1221
1223	2.869	.043	.037	90.2	14.7	65.1	-65.1	0	. 923	2.025	3	1222
1224	2.304	.168	.155	41.6	260.7	33.4	-39.4		.062	2.306	,	1224
1225	2.233	.115	.049	129.9	.9	33.7	-35.6		.147	2.515	186	1225
1226	2.584	.140	.170	160.4	13.0	42.6	-50.6		.391	2.063	149	1226

NUMBER		8	SINI	WBAR	ANDDE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1227	3.201	.150	.307	294.7	1.5	44.9	-86.9		.825	1.355		1227
1228	2.769	.076	.075	168.8	300.1	57.3	-60.0		.734	2.030	37	1228
1229	3.180	.136	.030	5.2	249.4	94.6	-106.7		.902	1.429	1	1229
1230	2.572	.151	.188	32.5	206.2	40.9	-50.2		.353	2.049	148	1230
1231	2.669	•104	•211	208.3	337.0	42.2	-51.3		.564	2.063		1231
1232	3.181	.159	.207	225.8	267.1	68.7	-98.9		.801	1.356	102	1232
1233	2.555	.068	•115	230.8	288.8	44.3	-47.0			2.272	•	1233
1234	3.013	•055	.108	50.7	302.1	63.5	-72.5		1.010	1.844	101	1234
1237	7 4 20	1075	.437	49.0	49.0	9.0	-20.1		114	2.001	141	1232
1237	2.612	.041	.155	12.5	56.6	44.4	-48.2		. 686	2.283	103	1237
1238	2.667	.159	210	150.2	49.1	42.7	-55.5		.397	1.927	138	1238
1239	2.664	.241	.014	117.1	34.7	53.8	-68.9		.184	1.697		1239
1240	2.868	.133	.190	337.8	318.8	53.7	-67.1		.627	1.756		1240
1241	3.185	.082	.420	296.6	322.6	9.4	-62.7		1.070	1.538		1241
1242	2.736	.157	•193	49.5	343.0	47.4	-60.0		.464	1.842		1242
1243	3.099	.048	.248	240.4	248.6	52.8	-72.2		1.073	1.756		1243
1244	2.344	.138	.171	169.3	275.6	33.8	-39.3		.171	2.340		1244
1245	2.893	•043	.042	349.7	175.3	66.6	-67.7		.943	2.003	3	1245
1240	2.020	•193	.318	340.1	205 8	30.8	-106.1		.134	1.402	1	1240
1248	2 722	0.28	.141	127.7	77.8	50.2	-53.9		797	2.175	•	1248
1249	2.224	.128	.099	134.0	256.9	32.5	-35.3		.088	2.476	182	1249
1250	2.551	.308	.312	146.6	283.9	32.4	-62.0		166	1.647	• • •	1250
1251	2.717	.116	.093	352.0	148.7	53.5	-58.7		.564	1.966	132	1251
1252	2.696	.095	.579	178.3	131.4	-6.6	-39.5		.363	2.012		1252
1253	3.153	•172	.023	37.6	340.7	93.1	-111.3		.768	1.345	1	1253
1254	3.134	.070	.145	182.9	286.9	75.5	-85.5		1.070	1.675		1254
1255	3.153	.121	.169	10.3	245.0	73.8	-92.1		•915	1.499	109	1255
1256	3.904	.024	.090	307.7	249.9	213.1	-234.0		1.909	1.094		1256
1257	2.488	.108	.080	210.2	224.6	42.8	-49.0		.406	2.240		1257
1258	3.100	.009	• 154	310.0	29/0/	97 1	-102 7		1.310	1 4 25	1	1250
1260	2.614	. 017	.155	254.5	301.4	44.5	-47.9		. 752	2.344	•	1260
1261	3.145	.212	.029	170.5	48.0	94.0	-122.6		.631	1.234		1261
1262	3.002	.033	.211	192.5	127.4	55.6	-67.8		1.065	1.911		1262
1263	2.665	.085	.508	102.1	163.4	3	-37.8		.640	2.020		1263
1264	2.862	• 162	.443	249.4	234.1	15.1	-55.3		.574	1.604		1264
1265	3.012	.026	.184	114.4	311.4	60.8	-70.3		1.097	1.935		1265
1266	3.363	.038	• 31 3	199.4	319.3	39.3	-82.5		1.323	1.559		1266
1267	2.465	.170	.082	279.0	12.8	41.9	-47.9		.230	2.120	154	1267
1270	2.235	.155	.097	3.2	100.3	32.9	-36.7		.041	2.410	180	1270
1271	3 7 9 2	120	141	307 4	132+2	62.3	-41.2		.90/	1 840	127	1271
1273	2.394	.120	.110	341.9	291.5	38.1	-41.6		.284	2.327	165	1273
1274	2.229	.148	.084	192.5	317.3	33.0	-36.4		.056	2.434	184	1274
1275	2.580	.136	.225	30.2	192.9	41.7	-53.8		.478	1.967	140	1275
1276	3.172	.071	.378	105.8	116.7	20.6	-64.8		1.104	1.526		1276
1277	2.699	.215	•145	285.8	248.3	50.4	-65.9		•238	1.687	135	1277
1278	2.405	.211	.181	323.3	87.9	35.6	-46.0		.054	2.109		1278
1279	2.370	.197	.115	260.0	329.3	37.2	-44.5		.072	2.179		1279
1280	3.413	.018	.134	34.3	292.0	103.0	-114.4		1.493	1.071	160	1280
1201	3.118	.080	. 330	80.9	212.1	36.0	-67.6		.043	1 6 4 9	190	1282
1283	3.202	.164	.150	31.3	162.9	83.0	-108.9		.811	1.309		1283
1284	2.546	.150	.211	71.4	302.4	41.7	-53.3		.416	1.965	138	1284
1285	2.993	.021	.115	74.1	312.0	68.8	÷72.6		1.098	1.970		1285
1286	3.023	.074	.178	278.2	207.7	62.8	-73.9		.956	1.777	z	1286
1287	3.012	.075	.180	140.4	209.9	61.9	-73.0		.943	1.785	2	1287
1288	2.885	•028	.150	330.6	296.6	58.1	-63.4		.977	2.048	•	1288
1289	2.860	.052	.037	270.3	225.8	64.2	-65.7		.890	2,010	3	1289
1290	2.300	•120	• 1 1 3	38.9	301.9	30.9	-40.4		•250	2.302	102	1290
1292	2.543	.080	. 257	156.8	271 6	45 0	-47.9		503	2 2 2 1	2	1291
1293	2.227	.206	.118	334.6	239.9	32.2	-38.7		097	2.293		1293
1294	2.687	.215	.138	37.9	87.7	50.2	-65.1		.232	1.714	135	1294
1295	3.388	.132	.056	122.4	210.1	120.3	-139.5		1.076	1.221		1295
1296	2.418	.159	.088	113.8	233.8	39.7	-44.8		.216	2.201	75	1296
1297	3.021	.058	.176	94.4	294.9	62.8	-72.9		1.005	1.826	2	1297
1298	3.128	.105	.118	355.2	295.9	79.9	-90.7		.946	1.580		1298
1299	2.803	.164	.139	75.8	173.7	55.7	-67.6		.499	1.745	126	1299
1300	2.782	.038	.148	182.2	81.7	52.8	-57.4		.830	2.101		1300
1301	2.767	• 1 6 3	. 579	136.7	1/4.4	0	-48.1		.095	1.837	129	1301
1302	3,230	-100	. 322	180.0	72 3	34 7	-104.6		.040	1 443	LA	1302
1304	3.194	.125	.315	219.7	89.0	41.3	-80.9		. 940	1.451		1303
1305	3.014	.107	.026	203.0	37.3	77.4	-82.9		.850	1.690		1305
1306	3.140	.089	.280	76.1	276.1	47.1	-75.1		.980	1.618	108	1306
1307	2.251	.118	.082	103.7	236.0	33.7	-36.1		•154	2.490	182	1307
1308	2.909	.049	.104	180.8	343.7	64.2	-67.6		.937	1.969	_	1308

NUMBER		E	SINI	WBAR	ANDJE	OWBAR	DNOOE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1309	3.227	.132	.194	86.0	211.1	74.2	-99.9		.935	1.389		1 3 0 9
1310	2.393	.236	.424	318.2	225.2	18.0	-42.2	4	.023	1.939		1310
1311	2.426	.077	.065	153.4	250.6	40.5	-42.0		.428	2.394		1311
1312	3.093					27.8	-68.4	6				1312
1313	2.657	.161	.248	49.1	298.0	38.7	-53.5		. 379	1.937		1313
1314	2.245	.163	160	227 6	260.1	34.7	-39.4		.087	2.345	175	1314
1316	2.411	.264	. 435	31.3	245.5	18.3	-45.4		036	1.858		1315
1317	3.192		• • • • •			27.8	-114.5	6		1.050		1317
1318	2.308	.217	.422	190.8	354.4	16.7	-37.5		.033	2.101		1318
1319	2.987	• 2 4 2	•076	207.0	268.7	76.0	-104.5		.419	1.325		1319
1320	2.986	•221	.325	263.6	67.4	39.9	-81.0		.428	1.385		1320
1321	2.941	•153	•183	290.5	315.3	55.9	-75.5		•639	1.629		1321
1322	2.922	.176	. 423	195.7	47.0	40 8	-90.6		- 057	1.910		1322
1324	2.185	.136	.086	249.3	298.2	31.5	-34.3		.017	2.481	189	1324
1325	2.538	.224	.127	349.7	7.9	43.7	-55.9		.136	1.905	•••	1325
1326	2.666	•160	• 2 75	32.2	103.5	35.8	-52.9		.361	1.922	137	1326
1327	2.781	.131	.091	315.0	50.0	57.5	-64.2		.584	1.866	40	1327
1328	3.496	.109	.113	40.9	235.0	122.9	-146.9		1.230	1.182		1328
1330	2.017	.111	.241	172.6	162.9	51.3	-90.0	10	• 406	2.040	140	1329
1331	3.104	.171	.036	291.1	137.2	87.3	-104.4	10	.729	1.403	100	1331
1332	3.063	.094	.046	354.4	347.1	80.8	-85.8		.940	1.681	119	1332
1333	2.633	.146	.238	105.7	118.0	38.8	-51.4		.406	2.002	140	1333
1334	2.914	•101	.187	241.7	137.8	55.8	-67.4		.770	1.806		1334
1335	2.242	.124	.048	19.5	187.4	34.0	-36.2		.137	2.489	186	1335
1330	2.011	.047	.036	2/8.0	98.4	36.6	-04.9		.893	2.031	3	1336
1338	2.264	.126	.091	97.7	318.8	34.0	-36.7		.143	2.460	182	1338
1339	3.021	.063	.171	126.3	289.9	63.5	-73.4		.991	1.812	ž	1339
1340	3.183	.167	.028	206.8	295.1	96.4	-114.9		.805	1.330	1	1340
1341	2.742	.089	.211	228.9	109.7	45.2	-54.8		.667	2.018		1341
1342	2.289	.179	.382	180.5	308.3	18.8	-35.0		.128	2.202		1342
1343	2.700	• 1 1 3	.097	220.7	32.3	97.0	-49.8		. 474	2.142	1.04	1343
1346	2.627	148	.247	67.2	169.6	37.7	-50.9		. 391	2.010	104	1346
1347	2.573	.072	.222	108.2	231.8	37.7	-45.1		.551	2.264		1347
1348	2.791	.148	.096	118.1	85.3	58.0	-66.5		.543	1.807		1348
1349	3.013	.159	.205	241.2	306.8	59.5	-81.3		.673	1.538		1349
1350	2.858	.051	.039	23.9	160.4	64.3	-65.5		.889	2.013	3	1350
1352	2.778	-039	-1/1 -06B	42.1	203.0	58.0	-59.3		1.100	2.125	38	1371
1353	3.012	.073	.172	280.9	218.3	63.1	-73.4		.952	1.792	ž	1353
1354	3.134	.207	.112	266.2	16.6	85.1	-115.0		.617	1.259		1354
1355	1.853	.070	.403	213.8	230.5	11.5	-20.2		003	2.930	191	1355
1356	3.083	.012	.120	349.6	65.8	74.9	-79.7		1.210	1.911		1356
1377	3-190	.148	.037	209.1	355.2	63.2	-67.6		1.033	1.538		1357
1359	3.120	.041	.175	66.9	61.3	68.8	-79.8		1.148	1.782		1359
1360	2.633	.160	.429	263.5	332.3	16.4	-45.1		. 425	1.869		1360
1361	3.084					27.8	-67.1	6				1361
1363	2.903	.047	.034	291.5	247.0	67.7	-68.7		.943	1.982	3	1363
1364	3.012	.073	.183	253.3	258 0	01.4	-12.1		.949	1.790	1 80	1364
1366	2.875	-116	.167	293.9	18.2	56.5	-67.0		.699	1.806	100	1366
1367	2.344	.152	. 396	253.2	271.2	17.6	-34.9		.241	2.203		1367
1368	2.523	.056	.253	222.5	14.9	33.3	-41.5		.517	2.337	153	1368
1369	3.109	.162	.269	305.1	187.9	51.3	-85.1	10	• 668	1.378	113	1369
1370	2.251	.128	.091	297.9	297.3	33.6	-36.4		.127	2.462	182	1370
13/1	3.203	.085	.292	248.5	190.0	42.8	- /8.2		1.000	1.377		13/1
1374	2.251	.224	.115	3.0	295.6	33.1			108	2.239		1374
1375	2.448	.079	.090	111.0	45.4	40.8	-42.8		. 443	2.363	156	1375
1376	2.228	.165	.063	313.2	177.2	33.4	-37.1		.025	2.403	184	1376
1377	2.260	.125	.118	197.0	226.3	33.1	-36.2		.129	2.455		1377
1378	2.375	.162	.053	230.4	29.5	38.9	-43.3		.175	2.248	167	1378
1379	2.528	•129	.270	180.2	172.1	32.4	-44.1		.309	2.128		1379
1381	2.491	-178	.087	26.2	338.0	42.9	-40.3		. 232	2.069	1 54	1384
1382	2.220	.147	.029	218.2	325.9	33.4	-36.2		.063	2.456	187	1387
1383	3.083	.148	.023	355.1	276.8	84.8	-96.4		.790	1.496	1	1383
1384	2.677	.160	.209	80.9	158.7	43.2	-56.2		.404	1.913	138	1384
1385	2.741	.064	.104	17.1	119.0	54.0	-57.1		.728	2.085	134	1385
1386	2.364	· 228	.205	309.6	169.1	33.1	-45.0		051	2.089	1.0.0	1386
1388	2.238	. 1 3 5	.182	323+1	50.1	33.3	-37.5		+ 067	2+394	180	1397
1389	2.866	.043	.037	167.3	206.8	64.9	-65.8		.919	2.027	2	1380
1390	3.435					27.8	-85.8	5		2.027	,	1390
1391	2.549	.194	.123	181.6	105.0	44.3	-53.8		.225	1.963	43	1391

NUMBER	A	£	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1392	2.608	.167	.225	49.2	351.6	39.5	-52.3		.334	1.972	147	1392
1393	2.435	.130	.090	217.4	51.6	40.3	-44.0		.300	2.253		1393
1394	2.439	• 064	.050	263.2	197.6	41.4	-42.4		.474	2.408		1394
1395	3.201	.028	.169	296.9	249.8	75.5	-87.1		1.267	1.744		1395
1396	2.248	+153	.081	246.9	349.4	33.7	-37+3		.070	2.411	194	1390
1397	3.159	.056	. 227	12.9	295.7	59.9	-79.1		1.135	1.690		1398
1399	2.216	.136	.118	45.6	166.5	31.7	-35.1		.046	2.455	183	1399
1400	3.114	.160	.308	315.9	216.1	43.2	-81.3		.725	1.421		1400
1401	2.227	•110	.142	359.8	274.5	31.3	-34.4		.099	2.483		1401
1402	2.684	.146	.264	261.2	267.3	37.5	-53.1		.432	1.955	137	1402
1403	2.718	.272	.167	350.6	163.0	53.7	-75.6		.051	1.484	193	1403
1406	2.696	.081	.228	84.1	329.8	41.4	-51.1		.646	2.101	102	1406
1407	2.763	.233	.138	20.1	273.3	54.6	-74.2		.258	1.606		1407
1408	3.110	.056	.151	33.6	210.1	72.7	-81.8		1.095	1.745		1408
1409	2.676	.037	.116	50.1	186.9	49.8	-52.3		.735	2.208	_	1409
1410	3.020	.073	.177	54+1	177.4	62.7	-73.6		.958	1.784	z	1410
1411	3.003	1 2 8	• 1 6 1	29.0	284.3	32 0	-70.9		1.119	2 470	185	1411
1413	3.022	.079	.178	143.1	186.6	62.9	-76.2		.939	1.762	200	1413
1414	2.785	.193	.143	151.5	150.4	54.8	-69.8		.398	1.687	128	1414
1415	2.224	.125	.064	188.5	317.4	33.2	-35.5		.110	2.496	188	1415
1416	3.018	.079	.184	75.3	346.8	61.5	-73.4		.936	1.768	2	1416
1417	2.973	•093	•125	236.4	97.1	66.8	-74.5		.856	1.778		1417
1418	2.242	-147	.124	313.7	350.3	32.4	-36.4		.054	2.414	183	1418
1420	2.769	+102	.080	305.8	266.4	55.8	-57.5		. 789	2.125	130	1620
1421	3.093	.113	.161	198.3	38.2	70.7	-85.5		.895	1.586	130	1421
1422	2.247	.130	.055	23.2	213.0	34.1	-36.5		.130	2.471	186	1422
1423	2.860	•044	.037	26.1	40.1	64.5	-65.5		.910	2.030	3	1423
1424	3.187	.025	.149	336.5	37.1	78.4	-87.4		1.268	1.766		1424
1425	2.612	.138	.229	168.1	191.6	38.8	-50.1		• 412	2.044	140	1425
1427	2.750	.180	.152	304.2	74.4	92.1	-64.9		. 366	1.724	140	1427
1428	2.810	.079	.287	15.3	116.9	36.9	-53.6		.727	2.002		1428
1429	2.550	.295	.139	342.9	46.2	44.3	-65.3		050	1.712		1429
1430	2.559	•175	.069	309.7	315.1	46.6	-53.6		.290	1.995		1430
1431	2.620	.138	.229	334.7	118.5	39.1	-50.5		.421	2.035	140	1431
1432	2.381	.181	•132	338.0	125.7	36.9	-43.9		+115	2.204	127	1432
1436	3.018	.059	.179	259.9	158.9	62.2	-72.5		.999	1.827	2	1434
1435	2.648	.266	.087	41.4	139.6	51.3	-70.2	10	.049	1.601	-	1435
1436	3.146	.076	.259	254.6	262.1	52.2	-76.5		.997	1.608	111	1436
1438	3.173	.178	.061	5.9	258.8	93.5	-115.6		.756	1.308	105	1438
1440	3.152	•162	•032	43.6	12.8	92.3	-108.6		.796	1.377	1	1440
1442	2.875	.045	.038	330.7	258.1	37.4	-52.0		. 923	2.014	21	1441
1443	2.938	.036	.036	300.2	209.9	70.2	-71.0		1.006	1.977	2	1443
1444	3.158	.100	.335	235.5	304.5	34.2	-72.0		.902	1.541		1444
1445	3.114	.149	.021	356.0	79.7	88.1	-100.7		.808	1.461	1 A	1445
1446	2.246	•136	.086	193.7	9.5	33.5	-36.5		.105	2.450	182	1446
1447	2 . 7 30	. 214	.076	126.5	27.1	42.0	-40.4			2.321	166	1441
1449	2.223	.151	.110	218.7	116.0	32.2	-36.0		.029	2.424	183	1449
1450	2.611	.179	.069	97.7	67.9	49.3	-57.3		.308	1.913		1450
1451	2.203	.145	.095	200.6	180.8	31.9	-35.2		.020	2.449	189	1451
1452	3.117	.179	-268	130.9	20.2	53.0	-89.9		.646	1.339		1452
1455	2 365	177	.415	125 4	1.4	10.8	-20+4		.095	2.942	191	1453
1455	2.247	.147	.132	204.5	132.6	32.3	- 16.5		.056	2.406	183	1455
1456	3.190	.179	.220	331.9	282.0	68.0	-103.6		.748	1.268	202	1456
1457	2.695	.159	.133	222.1	294.8	50.4	-59.7		.389	1.844		1457
1458	2.627	.152	.230	266.3	186.5	39.4	-51.8		.389	1.991	140	1458
1459	3.148	•144	•278	9.7	40.1	51.3	-84.2	10	+659	1.303		1459
1461	2 1 2 7	.189	245	110 0	106 2	44.0 54.4	-53.3		+238	1.983		1460
1462	3.145	.134	.024	203.1	323.2	90.9	-101.7		.883	1.473	1	1462
1463	3.147	.159	.153	51.6	324.5	77.5	-99.9		.788	1.386	•	1463
1464	3.002	.075	.183	160.4	85.9	60.8	-72.1		.934	1.795	2	1464
1465	3.024	•202	.175	207.6	170.9	66.5	-93.5		.551	1.395		1465
1406	2.377	•171	.230	203.7	156.5	31.6	-41.2		.066	2.172	163	1466
1468	2.195	+1 23	• 3 9 2	345.3	305-0	20.3	-92.7		1.001	2,201		1467
1469	3.124	.032	.234	74.5	194.1	56.6	-74_5		1.173	1.798		1460
1470	3.160	.042	.063	295.2	340.4	88.3	-90.9		1.187	1.743		1470
1471	2.716	.096	.253	79.5	319.7	39.2	-51.7		.609	2.050		1471
1472	2.234	.155	.069	11.9	40.9	33.5	-36.9		.054	2.421	184	1472
1473	2 . 574	1 54	.257	348.8	222.5	35.4	-50.0		•263	1.995		1473
* 4 1 4	2+133	47.54	* 0 U T	7147	32041	-1.4			.034	1.405		7414

NUMBER	A	£	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNOOE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAHILY	
1475	2.349	. 149	.087	53.3	209.0	37.1			. 180	2.314		1475
1476	2.281	.144	.113	313.7	324.2	34.0	-37.9		.114	2.400	180	1476
1477	3.187	.212	.332	75.9	322.4	42.9	-98.2		.596	1.164		1477
1478	2.464	.126	.150	132.9	314.2	39.1	-44.4		.325	2.238		1478
1479	2.676	.199	.135	105.0	9.8	49.6	-62.3		·28Z	1.784	135	1479
1480	2.202	.165	.075	135.8	61.1	32.3	-36.1		015	2.415		1480
1481	3.017	.040	.071	255.5	337.5	74.6	-76.8		1.066	1.887		1481
1482	2.872	.049	.035	236.4	57.1	65.4	-66.5		.909	Z.005	3	1482
1483	2.718	.220	.067	166.1	65.2	55.8	-70.0		.285	1.695		1483
1464	2.737	•213	.306	176.2	75.7	35.7	-61.6		.265	1.702		1484
1485	3.026	.080	.175	326.6	295.3	63.5	-74.8		.942	1.756	2	1485
1486	2.198	.072	.010	313.0	239.7	32.8	-33.4		.204	2.637	••	1486
1407	3.030	+ 1 7 4	1023	192.2	350 5	41.5	-109.6		.01/	1.414	IA	140/
1480	2 1 80	101	036	172 5	100.5	07.0	-122 1		779	1 240	107	1400
1490	2.353	.091	.192	350.0	254.6	12.9	-37.6		-278	2.425	107	1400
1491	3.216	174	.085	122.1	307.8	95.5	-119.1		.798	1.266		1491
1492	2.173	.156	.105	188.7	142.5	30.8	-34.4		063	2.422		1492
1493	2.430	.165	.055	327.2	314.6	41.0	-46.1		.213	2.175	24	1493
1494	2.190	.100	.052	43.5	202.1	32.2	-33.6		.122	2.574		1494
1495	2.640	•127	.228	264.5	8.4	39.7	-50.8		.470	2.040	140	1495
1496	2.206	.125	.051	277.3	283.7	32.8	-34.8		.090	2.512	186	1496
1497	2.895	.057	.038	301.4	288.3	67.0	-68.5		.906	1.962	3	1497
1498	3.100	•153	•264	359.3	267.7	52.4	-83.1		.709	1.421	113	1498
1499	2.671	•140	.236	301.0	241.3	40.3	-53.I		.456	1.973	140	1499
1500	2.243	•170	.125	52.6	13.4	32.4	-37.4		.000	2,360		1500
1501	2.74/	.205	•120	39.1	0.0	44.0	-54.0		•193	1.938	43	1501
1502	2 6 2 7	1 2 5	230	141.0	210.2	24.0	-59.2		.013	2 034	132	1502
1504	2.300	.196	.184	147.1	93.2	35.3	-66.7		.083	2.148	140	1504
1505	2.659	.149	272	218.6	251.5	36.1	-51.7		. 395	1.965	137	1505
1506	2.566	.244	.241	266.5	233.6	37.6	-57.0		.079	1.835		1506
1507	2.331	.180	.183	342.9	288.9	33.0	-40.7		.046	2.237		1507
1508	2.768	.154	.587	122.2	19.0	-1.3	-47.3		.096	1.863	129	1508
1509	1.866	•04Z	•417	208.7	284.1	10.5	-19.8		.062	2.970	191	1509
1510	2.670	.182	.219	142.8	328.3	42.4	-57.1		.345	1.858	138	1510
1511	2.358	.148	.057	174.1	80.7	38.1	-41.7		.193	2.304	167	1511
1513	2.193	.159	.067	157.5	145.1	32.1	-35.5		013	2.435		1513
1214	2+241	• 1 72	.075	321.0	122.4	33.5	-37.0		.065	2.421	184	1214
1919	2 4 2 0	206	140	40+7	47.7	42.4			• 104	1.902		1515
1517	2.717	.050	.076	243.6	56.8	54.1	-59.0		. 752	2.145	134	1517
1518	2.226	.154	.112	85.6	21.7	32.2	-36.2		.024	2.414	183	1518
1519	3.134	.195	.215	352.7	13.8	66.1	-101.5		.654	1.283		1519
1520	3.108	.057	.283	28.0	255.9	45.0	-69.7		1.078	1.739		1520
1521	2.850	•112	•265	74.3	7.7	42.0	-59.4		.676	1.859	125	1521
1522	2.368	.090	.080	115.7	55.9	38.0	-39.8		.341	2.425		1522
1523	2.242	•147	•096	153.9	319.5	33.2	-36.7		.071	2.425	180	1523
1924	3.107	.090	+226	346.5	343.9	58.9	-/8.4	• •	.974	1.636		1524
1525	2.090	172	.132	41.4	339.2	21.3	-0/.3	10	•1//	1.075		1525
1527	2.227	.144	.087	314.3	0.0	32.0	-36 1		.063	2.504	184	1520
1528	2.415	.177	.143	188.3	142.9	37.7	-44.9		.156	2.173	104	1528
1530	2.249	.155	.094	20.4	281.8	33.4	-37.2		.060	2.401	180	1530
1531	2.628	.143	.234	77.8	280.4	38.9	-51.1		.411	2.014	140	1531
1532	3.005	.063	.166	131.4	325.9	63.4	-72.6		.977	1.827	2	1532
1533	3.013	.074	.177	170.5	162.9	62.3	-73.1		.949	1.789	2	1533
1534	z.730	.253	.171	110.1	46.5	51.3	-91.2	10				1534
1535	3.148	.191	•129	286.7	265.5	83.2	-110.8		.677	1.295		1535
1230	2.204	.151	.035	16.0	213.0	32.9	-35.8		.034	2.457	187	1536
1531	3.050	. 2 7 9	.091	19.1	298.5	81.6	-119.8		.401	1.203		1537
15 10	2.147	+1/3	. 100	378.2	199 4	34.7	-105 4		.110	2+247	1/1	1238
1540	2.850	.131	.200	41.4	280.7	51.2	-64.0	10	.031	1.650	14	1540
1541	2.769	.106	.089	188.7	348.7	56.7	-61.4	10	.570	1.947		1541
1542	3.095	.074	.060	11.7	232-1	82.6	-86.6		1.029	1.708		1547
1543	2.628	.295	.215	305.3	282.9	42.9	-69.5		002	1.610		1543
1544	2.373	.096	.045	77.3	51.3	38.8	-40.5		.334	2.404		1544
1545	2.771	.265	.046	145.3	34.2	60.5	-83.0		.204	1.518		1545
1546	3.172	.113	.293	123.7	197.0	45.9	-79.3		.942	1.497		1546
1547	2.645	• 2 56	.226	94.3	294.0	42.0	-64.6		.115	1.693		1547
1548	2.788	.101	.273	187.4	118.3	38.9	-54.8		.647	1.964		1548
1549	2.231	.118	.086	114.2	87.4	33.0	-35.3		.128	2.502	182	1549
1990	2.548	+265	.148	19.3	65.6	43.4	-60.8		.028	1.791		1550
1221	2.395	.029	.052	326.1	113.8	39.5	-39.9		+517	2.540	•	1551
1552	2.007	125	.1/3	164 1	3.5	62.7	-72.9		• 958	1.801	Z	1322
1554	2.620	.150	.228	340.7	223.0	39.7	-51.4		. 390	2.004	140	155/
1555	2.690	.25?	.131	41.4	344.8	51.3	-70.5	10	.103	1.594	140	1555
1556	3.420	.058	.257	349.0	92.6	61.9	-98.9	10	1.346	1.474		1556
						/						+ 0

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1557	3.010	.070	.183	349.3	349.7	61.2	-72.3		.959	1.804	2	1557
1558	3.217	.039	.163	106.6	113.5	78.0	-89.8		1.244	1.691		1558
1559	2.390	.173	.069	178.6	313.8	39.2	-44.5		.162	2.206		1559
1560	2.684	.184	.136	28.2	287.9	49.9	-61.1		.328	1.011		1560
1561	3.191	.147	.093	254.5	240.8	90.7	-108.1		.865	1.301	104	1561
1962	2.226	.116	•08Z	187.8	136.3	32.9	-37.2		•126	Z.509	182	1562
1703	2.191	.148	.096	160.2	55.1	31.0	-34.9		002	2.473	184	1203
1565	3.101	-100	.200	19.4	267.0	17 2	-42.5		. 013	1.932		1565
1566	1.078	• 2 • 2	•••	10.0	201.0	4.3	-21.9	5	•015	1.733		1566
1567	3.219	.084	.288	173.4	49.4	47.0	-79.6		1.073	1.536		1567
1568	2.352	.197	.430	.6	143.1	15.8	-37.4		.114	2.098	168	1560
1569	3.152	.080	.195	336.7	100.1	67.4	-83.9		1.047	1.631		1569
1570	2.844	.043	.036	94.9	223.7	63.4	-64.3		.898	2.050	3	1570
1571	3.141	.112	.274	87.4	293.5	49.8	-78.9		.887	1.516	108	1571
1572	3.111	.168	.229	359.2	1.9	61.1	-90.9		.723	1.393		1572
1573	2.370	.212	.422	14.7	204.9	17.2	-39.3		.085	2.032		1573
1574	3.537	•059	• 272	169.8	249.7	58.3	-108.0		1.434	1.306		1574
15/2	2.3/2	140	.430	201.0	209.9	10.0	-38-1		.135	2.074	108	12/3
1577	2.230	141	.022	20 • 1	121.6	22 2	-104.1		.01/	2 4 55	195	1577
15 79	3.424	.132	.163	117.7	196.3	99.7	-132.9		1.089	1.175	105	1579
1580	2.196					4.3	167.2	5	1.007			1580
1581	3.164	.153	.025	188.9	111.9	93.6	-108.3	-	.837	1.392	1 4	1581
1582	3.162	.141	.189	215.3	96.7	71.3	-94.9		.854	1.429		1582
1584	2.376	.195	.458	133.8	302.8	13.5	-37.5		.118	2.079		1584
1585	2.932	.156	.487	47.3	149.8	7.9	-56.4		.569	1.501		1585
1586	2.429	.144	.059	157.9	135.0	40.9	-44.7		.265	2.229	159	1586
1587	2.547	-156	.146	108.9	351.8	42.7	-50.3		• 319	2.064	149	1587
1588	3.030	.049	.175	289.1	99.2	63.4	-73.1		1.045	1.847		1588
1509	2.417	.062	.0//	37.9	91.4	39.9	-41.2		.47/	2.430	102	1589
1501	2.202	194	-000	225 5	173.0	17 2	-37.0		215	2.907	182	1590
1592	2.768	.289	.212	276.7	109.2	49.6	-81.9	,	.080	1.431		1592
1593	2.225	.208	.157	296.8	122.9	30.9	-38.2		151	2.245		1593
1594	2.269	.155	.143	275.1	67.0	32.6	-37.5		.055	2.366		1594
1595	2.642	.083	.055	296.0	118.6	50.9	-52.9		.513	2.045	141	1595
1596	2.891	.112	.247	64.0	252.3	46.2	-62.9		.715	1.805	125	1596
1597	2.845	.095	.198	190.6	163.3	50.7	-61.6		.655	1.824		1597
1598	2.332	.097	.145	210.2	294.9	34.5	-37.8		.269	2.452		1598
1599	3.135	.105	.095	48.4	33.7	83.5	-92.9		.958	1.573		1599
1600	1.849	.027	• 3 3 9	151.2	76.0	14.9	-20.7		.086	3.008	100	1600
1602	2.245	154	.061	150.3	76.0	33.0	-37.0		.130	2.203	100	1601
1603	2.755	.048	-134	38.8	135.2	52.5	-56.4		. 766	2.099		1603
1604	3.024	.066	.180	329.2	305.9	62.4	-73.3		.982	1.799	2	1604
1605	3.014	.076	.182	116.8	181.1	61.7	-73.1		.943	1.782	2	1605
1606	2.690	.283	• 15 1	333.2	205.1	51.3	-75.6	10	.028	1.514		1606
1607	2.546	.265	.146	356.0	122.9	43.4	-60.7		.028	1.794		1607
1608	2.214	.119	.066	302.6	348.0	32.8	-34.9		.109	2.515	188	1608
1610	2.202	160	0.2.9	26 2	220.2	27.5	-43.9	6	010	2 6 20	107	1609
1611	3.187	.128	.095	201.0	246.0	89.3	-103.0		.010	1 447	107	1610
1612	3.102	.104	.313	186.6	316.3	39.1	-70.7		. 893	1.622	104	1612
1613	2.736	.249	.164	41.4	266.4	51.3	-72.8	10	.143	1.539		1613
1614	2.996	.121	.240	169.9	167.8	51.7	-71.9		.685	1.576	120	1614
1615	3.113	.158	.025	49.7	197.8	88.1	-102.5		.779	1.434	14	1615
1616	2.911	.033	.135	158.4	42.5	61.2	-65.9		.981	2.014	124	1616
1617	3.204	•156	• 22 3	179.7	157.8	66.6	-99.0		.837	1.325	102	1617
1610	2.241	. 151	.036	45 2	107.0	22.1	-06.1		.915	2.018	3	1618
1620	1.244	. 323	.282	252.6	336.3	33.1	-15.3		- 200	2.417	180	1619
1621	2.230	.123	.062	83.1	192.1	33.4	-15.7		307	2 4 94	199	1620
1622	2.234	.153	.113	238.6	357.1	32.5	-36.5		-038	2.411	183	1622
1623	3.133	.155	.025	86.3	133.5	90.2	-104.5		.806	1.422	14	1623
1624	3.180	.143	.021	159.2	170.8	95.2	-108.6		.879	1.407	1	1624
1625	3.183	.184	• 327	236.4	322.2	41.6	-90.7		.698	1.260		1625
1626	2.364	• 2 3 3	• 4 4 6	77.9	283.7	15.7	-40.4		.016	1.998		1626
1627	1.864	. 424	.149	297.3	141.4	22.4	-38.9		674	2.213		1627
1628	3.014	.103	• 339	140.1	186.5	32.0	-63.1		.722	1.638		1628
1629	2.238	• 162	.169	208.6	136.3	30.8	-36.4		039	2.328		1629
1631	2.225	.152	126	221 1	12 2	22 2	-99.1		.588	1.406	100	1630
1632	2.656	106	.109	310.3	210.4	52.02 60.8	-56.4		.033	2.048	193	1631
1633	3.169	.185	.029	178.2	124.0	95.5	-118.2		. 734	1,288	107	1632
1634	2.246	.136	.120	261.7	92.3	32.6	-36.2		.089	2.440	183	1634
1635	2.855	.045	.037	277.8	217.8	64.1	-65.1		.903	2.033	103	1635
1636	2.235	.120	.082	70.5	176.5	33.2	-35.6		.129	2.495	182	1636
1637	3.070	.075	.241	219.3	16.8	53.5	-72.5		.974	1.712		1637
1638	2.749	.186	.022	273.2	261.5	58.4	-68.2		.410	1.756		1638

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNODE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1639	2.574	.137	.163	84.4	320.0	42.5	-50.0		. 397	2.077	149	1639
1640	2.289	• 291	.123	350.8	347.7	34.3	-47.7		234	2.048		1640
1641	3.019	.073	.174	315.6	326.7	63.1	-73.8		.959	1.785	2	1641
1642	2.751	.095	.198	143.3	335.0	46.6	-56.0		•651	1.999		1642
1644	2.490	170	.084	20.2	285.3	42.9	-61 0		• 268	2.108	154	1043
1645	3.059	.077	.039	8.4	273.4	80.5	-83.8		.991	1.738	119	1645
1646	2.361	.099	.137	60.9	124.2	35.8	-39.1		.296	2.427	169	1646
1648	2.236	.194	.076	248.8	140.9	33.4	-38.7		036	2.328		1648
1649	3.021	.081	.176	168.3	150.8	63.1	-74.5		.933	1.757	2	1649
1650	2.437	.168	.057	241.6	215.1	41.3	-46.6		.213	2.161	24	1650
1651	2.180	.135	.098	156.1	193.5	31.1	-34.0		.008	2.478	189	1651
1652	2.251	•144	.069	244.5	252.1	34.0	-37.1		.098	2.432	185	1652
1673	2.010	. 292	.108	30.3	10 0	40.1	-72 2		002	1.051	,	1673
1655	2.783	218	.151	83.7	117.3	54.5	+73.0		. 322	1.619	4	1655
1656	1.878	.087	.410	123.5	181.1	11.4	-20.8		015	2.871	191	1656
1657	2.349	.189	.413	155.9	102.4	17.1	-37.0		.138	2.114		1657
1658	2.560	.173	.139	273.2	95.5	43.8	-52.4		.286	Z.004	150	1658
1659	2.783	.200	.306	12.8	331.9	36.6	-62.9		. 342	1.691		1659
1660	Z.395	.212	.411	135.1	216.7	18.3	-40.5		•116	2.004	100	1660
1001	2 74 3	.120	-004	20 4	228.1	55.3	-33.9		.007	1.805	108	1001
1663	2.260	.131	-084	5.8	84.9	33.3	-36.1		.109	2.466	182	1663
1664	2.339	.263	.106	152.7	39.3	36.5	-48.0		110	2.062		1664
1665	2.414	.226	.174	105.8	90.9	36.4	-48.0		.027	2.059		1665
1666	2.185	.122	.059	352.9	258.5	32.0	-34.0		.063	2.524	188	1666
1667	2.190	.130	.070	252.7	83.5	32.0	-34.4		.049	2.502	188	1667
1668	2.806	.180	.076	345.4	175.5	60.4	-72.0		.468	1.706		1668
1669	3.140	.150	•0Z6	194.6	319.3	90.8	-104.3		.828	1.429	14	1669
1670	2.902	.095	.109	77.4	101 1	2/.4	-67.0		./50	1.840	144	1670
1672	3.178	- 257	-075	75.6	235.7	101.3	-149.2		.505	1.060	140	1671
1673	3.101	.157	.073	61.9	224.3	84.2	-99.3		.770	1.449		1673
1674	3.187	.139	.025	106.3	93.9	95.7	-108.5		.898	1.412	1	1674
1675	2.233	.149	.113	100.6	24.6	32.4	-36.3		.045	2.421	183	1675
1676	2.236	.181	.094	241.2	49.4	33.0	-37.9		014	2.355		1676
1677	2.532	.063	• 263	259.6	335.6	32.6	-41.7		.493	2.296	153	1677
1678	3.125	.113	.160	133.0	180 6	20.5	-72 8		. 421	1.573		1670
1680	2.776	.209	.056	230.2	81.0	56.3	-69.2		. 323	1.718		1680
1681	2.698	.204	.107	106.9	94.3	52.6	+65.4		.284	1.741		1681
1682	2.239	.140	.075	333.7	315.8	33.5	-36.5		.091	2.449	185	1682
1683	2.735	.151	.228	305.1	324.0	43.4	-57.9		.482	1.863	140	1683
1684	3.092	.149	.044	240.0	112.0	84.9	-97.4		• 790	1.482		1684
1685	1.308	.397	.244	237.2	185.5	-86.2	-106 5	13		1 6 20	,	1685
1687	3.158	.151	.025	60.9	91.6	92.8	-106.9		.839	1.406	1	1687
1688	2.618	.220	. 226	274.5	244.9	40.4	-58.0		.197	1.822	• -	1688
1689	2.449	.176	.102	34.1	128.5	40.7	-47.3		.195	2.126		1689
1690	3.041	• 050	• 2 3 9	40.3	234.5	52.5	-69.0		1.009	1.801		1690
1691	3.165	.142	.025	48.7	233.4	93.3	-106.0		.874	1.426	1	1691
1692	2.788	•117	•05Z	294.3	222.2	59.6	-64.3		.636	1.900		1692
1693	2.306	.226	.207	299.2	63.6	35.1	-/3.7		• 205	2.102		1693
1695	2.784	.222	.312	4.2	227.1	36.5	-65.8		.269	1.625		1695
1696	2.262	.145	.100	175.6	15.2	33.7	-37.3		.094	2.416	180	1696
1697	2.374	.112	.108	83.4	324.7	37.4	-40.5		.284	2.370	165	1697
1698	3.154	.150	.029	158.6	342.0	92.2	-106.1		.840	1.414	1 🗛	1698
1699	2.211	.112	.046	319.0	266.0	33.0	-34.7		.127	2.535	186	1699
1700	2.361	.188	.082	15.9	343.6	37.8	-43.9		.096	Z.206		1700
1701	3.170	•124	.282	307.1	59.1	49.1	-82.2		.898	1.446		1701
1702	2.878	.102	.15/	310.7	118.6	20.4	-07.0		.121	2.518	100	1702
1704	2.223	.136	.031	170.7	256.5	33.5	-15.0		. 001	2.679	187	1705
1705	2.299	.193	.139	346.4	197.0	33.9	-40.8		.005	2.259	177	1705
1706	2.125	.110	.038	213.3	264.3	30.4	-31.8		008	2.564		1706
1707	2.219	.163	.070	66.6	354.2	32.9	-36.7		.016	2.413	184	1707
1708	2.916	.287	.131	85.4	200.2	67.0	-104.8		• 212	1.280		1708
1709	Z.378	.170	.149	344.2	294.9	36.1	-42.8		.137	2.241		1709
1710	2.322	• 217	1 47	330.5	120 0	34.5			032	2.183	-	1710
1712	3.174	.151	. 348	232.9	240.1	34.2	-80.6		. 707	1.340	Z	1711
1713	2.228	.136	.055	309.2	57.R	33.5	-36.1		, 190	2.460	186	1712
1714	2.565	.160	.160	248.0	299.5	42.5	-51.1		. 328	2.029	149	1714
1715	2.399	.245	.193	234.5	31.2	35.1	-48.4		045	2.029	,	1715
1716	2.733	.133	.120	196.1	250.3	53.1	-60.4		.519	1.897	133	1716
1717	2.195	.180	.113	113.7	335.7	31.3	-36.2		084	2.366		1717
1718	2.366	.224	.151	335.0	212.2	35.8	-45.7		010	2.125		1718
1/19	c.03/	. 159	. / / h	27.6	318.9	17.7	- 77.7		- 362	1.937	1 4 7	1719

NUMBER	A	E	SINI	WBAR	ANODE	DWBAR	DNDOE	NRES	TOMARS	TOJUP	FAMILY	
1720	2.188	.130	.015	101.3	180.2	32.5	-34.5		.062	2.516		1720
1721	3.148	- 060	. 294	123.4	315.9	43.1	-71.6		1.093	1.695		1721
1722	2.514	.065	.004	129.4	178.9	43.4	-45.3		. 536	2.324		1722
1722	2.012	.077	1 70	168.4	155.4	62.1	-73.3		.939	1.778	2	1723
1724	2.711	074	208	129.3	160.5	44.0	-52.3		-677	2.102	-	1724
1725	2.003	.057	.037	334.2	131.4	67.6	-69.1		.913	1.953	3	1725
1726	2.787	044	074	246.8	241.5	58.2	-60.0		.837	2.094	38	1726
1727	1.954	070	340	101.0	135.5	14 5	-21.2		010	2.905	30	1727
1728	2.562	071	141	270 6	244.0	42 2	-46.0		561	2.262		1728
1720	2.220	.0071	.038	243 6	253.5	22.7	-34 9		197	2.570		1729
1730	2.794	178	167	40.2	176.6	52.6	-66.9		617	1.710		1730
1731	3.174	.0.81	.002	362.1	164.0	87.3	-94.5		1.070	1.607		1731
1732	3.012	.076	.177	.7	141.5	62.3	-73.3		.943	1.784	2	1732
1733	2.103	.136	.081	126.6	168.7	31.9	-34.6		.034	2.482	180	1733
1734	2.777	.191	.144	6.9	190.6	54.3	-69.0		. 395	1.697	128	1734
1735	3.145	.086	.278	263.3	6.1	47.6	-75.4		.992	1.617	108	1735
1736	2.229	161	082	66.3	168.6	33.0	-36.9		. 027	2.406	184	1736
1737	3.013	.091	170	186.0	322.4	62.2	-73.6		.928	1.768	2	1737
1738	2.183	.135	.077	326.8	41.9	31.6	-34.3		. 0.22	2.488	180	1738
1730	2.261	.102	.069	261-6	211-0	34.3	-36-1		- 201	2.518	179	1739
1740	2.467	. 151	.054	19.0	287.9	42.7	~47.1		282	2.164	24	1740
1741	2.885	. 039	.038	59.0	35.4	66.2	-67.1		.949	2.020	3	1741
1742	2.889	.059	.036	. 8	180.2	66.5	-68.1		.897	1.960	3	1742
1743	2.470	.180	.117	182.9	199.2	41.0	-48.4		.199	2.094	5	1743
1744	2.229	.170	.070	173.7	19.6	33.3	-37.4		.012	2.389	184	1744
1745	2.846	- 042	.038	96.5	70.1	63.5	-66.3		.903	2.051	3	1745
1747	1.709	.121	. 420	249-3	270.0	9.9	-18.3		222	2.988	-	1747
1750	1.926	.116	. 304	23.3	278.0	12.2	-22.7		033	2.756		1750
1751	2.790	123	161	11.0	246.0	52.6	-62.0		.584	1.856	127	1751
1752	2.228	146	077	336.0	240.4	33.4	-36.6		075	2.435	184	1 752
1752	2.015	079	.182	259.4	54.3	61.6	-73.3		. 934	1.772	2	1753
1755	3.093	068	177	153.1	163.8	67.2	-79.2		1.038	1.724	115	1755
1756	2.548	197	116	38.2	280.6	44.5	-54.2		. 216	1.955	43	1756
1757	2.351	.166	.061	182.4	29.1	37.8	-42.3		.143	2.272	15	1757
1758	3.007	.063	170	206.5	116.3	62.9	-72.4		.977	1.826	2	1758
1750	2.648	253	071	358.5	171.3	51.7	-68.7		069	1.617	L	1750
1760	3.157	.149	. 167	200-8	241.5	75.5	-98.1		.825	1.405	109	1760
1761	3.168	.258	.029	135.2	54.2	100.1	-147.5		. 495	1.067	104	1761
1762	2.876	.046	.026	54.5	101.4	65 6	-14103		. 9.22	2.010		1762
1763	2.180	- 1 38	.080	333.1	296.3	31.8	-34.6		- 022	2.678	180	1763
1764	3.089	.155	.032	221 . 6	184.6	85.2	-08.3		. 772	1.468	1	1764
1765	3,169	.068	. 337	336.7	69.3	32.0	-68.9		.059	1.583	1	1765
1766	2.749	.047	.094	352.4	200.8	55.0	-57.2		789	2.125	130	1766
1767	3.020	.066	176	309.8	199.8	62.R	-73.2		.980	1.804	1,0	1767
1768	2.450	.154	-057	39.0	353.9	41.3	-46.4		.260	2.179	26	1768
1769	2.179	.084	.030	349.9	297.6	32.1	-33.0		.151	2.620	24	1769
1770	2.457	.058	.088	98.9	12.0	41.2	-42.7		.503	2.401		1770
1771	3.125	.140	.177	54.9	87.7	71.0	-91.7		.827	1.471	109	1 7 71
1772	2.530	.133	.087	176.5	88.1	44.5	-48.9		. 377	2.136		1 7 72
1773	2.435	.148	.079	226.9	72.1	40.7	-45.1		.258	2.215		1773
1774	2.877	.058	.035	98.7	210.4	65.8	-67.3		.886	1.972	3	1774
1775	2.603	.155	.234	263.2	199.4	38.4	-50.8		.354	2.010	147	1775
1776	3.104	.044	.162	162.5	184.7	70.2	-79.7		1.127	1.789	-	1776
1777	2.626	.042	.066	144.1	320.7	49.7	-50.7		.684	2.247	143	1777
1778	3.146	.158	. 923	224.1	116.9	91.8	-107.0		.807	1.397	1 4	1778
1779	2.176	.147	.027	242.6	248.9	32.0	-34.6		.010	2.484	-	1779
1780	3.016	.067	.178	235.3	290.6	52.3	-72.9		.972	1.805	2	1780
1781	2.395	.081	.110	43.7	39.8	38.1	-40.3		. 383	2.419	-	1781
1782	3.118	.164	.025	248.9	205.7	88.9	-104.5		. 766	1.411	14	1782
1783	2.662	.160	.209	151.9	197.2	42.5	-55.3		. 390	1.931	138	1783
1784	2.405	.125	.010	262.6	108.7	40.4	-43.1		.297	2.297	•••	1784
1785	2.236	.118	.078	162.7	277.7	33.3	-35.6		.137	2.500	182	1785
1786	3.021	.070	.178	2.0	10.7	52.6	-73.5		.967	1.790	2	1786
1787	3.002	.080	.176	203.3	304.2	62 D	-72.9		.920	1.781	2	1787
1788	3.111	.147	.020	289.6	244.3	87.8	-100.0		.813	1.469	14	1788
1789	2.213	.140	.025	308.3	116.9	33.3	-35.7		.072	2.478	187	1789
1790	2.238	.154	.088	150.8	354.3	33.2	-36.9		.052	2.414	184	1790
1791	2.746	.150	.103	254.7	208.9	55.0	-63.2		.494	1.850		1791
1792	2.777	.243	.141	41.2	74.0	55.5	-77.0		.248	1.558		1792
1793	2.224	.144	.039	175.9	235.8	33.5	-36.2		.073	2.459	187	1793
1794	3.124	.198	.275	200.2	229.0	52.6	-93.8		.575	1.267		1794
1795	2.784	.195	.146	256.0	199.2	54.6	-70.0		.389	1.681	128	1795
1796	3.359	.071	.387	195.0	190.8	14.3	-74.7		1.280	1.378		1796

IV. SPECTRAL REFLECTANCES OF THE ASTEROIDS

CLARK R. CHAPMAN Planetary Science Institute

and

MICHAEL J. GAFFEY University of Hawaii

Two TRIAD spectrophotometry files are here combined into a single table. For each asteroid the first line of data gives spectral reflectance parameters and quality codes as defined below. Succeeding lines for each object list the actual values of spectral reflectance from which the parameters were derived.

Visible and near-infrared relative reflectances were measured with a narrowband filter photometer by Chapman, McCord, and their associates, as described in the chapter by Chapman and Gaffey in Part V of this book. That chapter also lists all previous publications in which portions of these data have been published. All such published data are now recalibrated to new a Lyr/Sun ratios, many of the asteroids have been remeasured, while an additional 179 asteroids have been measured for the first time. The spectrophotometry file now contains data on 277 asteroids; all 277 spectra are plotted in the appendix of that chapter. For each asteroid, the following values are given for each filter in which the asteroid has been observed: wavelength (μ m), reflectance (relative to unity at 0.56 μ m), and error. For explanation of the errors and caveats about the data, refer to Chapman and Gaffey's chapter.

The spectral parameters provided for each asteroid have been derived from the spectra. The parameter definitions are those originally adopted by McCord and Chapman (Astrophys. J. 195: 553-562, 1975), and they are repeated here as follows: The terminology R_x means reflectance at wavelength x. R/B = $R_{0.7}/R_{0.4}$, a measure of "redness" through the visible. BEND = ($R_{0.56}$ - $R_{0.4}$) - ($R_{0.73}$ - $R_{0.56}$), a measure of curvature through the visible. IR = ($R_{1.05}$ - $R_{0.73}$), a measure of infrared reflectance. DEPTH = the reflectance at the bottom of an infrared absorption feature divided by the highest reflectance on the short-wavelength side of the band; low values indicate a deep absorption, while DEPTH = 1.0 indicates that no band is present. The Center wavelength of a band, if present, is expressed in μ m. The Bandwidth (in μ m) is indicated, being an approximate measure of the full width at half maximum. The UV parameter is a qualitative measure of the steepness (1 = shallow, 3 = steep) of that portion of a spectrum shortwards of a prominent elbow (break in slope), if such an elbow is present; the wavelength of the Elbow is then given in μ m. The final parameter is a qualitative measure of the depth of any small absorption feature near 0.65 μ m, if present (from 0 = no band to 3 = prominent band).

Quality codes associated with the parameters are G (good) and Q (questionable). The latter suggest relatively noisy data in the pertinent wavelength range. A blank quality code means that a parameter is absent, because data in the pertinent wavelength range are either very noisy or altogether absent.

Acknowledgments. For institutional support and for the help of innumerable individuals in acquiring the data see the acknowledgments in the chapter by Chapman and Gaffey. In addition A. Hostetler deserves much credit for help-ing with the data reduction and preparation of these files for TRIAD.

NUMBER	R/B	BEND	IR	OEPTH	CENT	ER BAN	DW ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
1 1	1.05 G CRON REFU .330 .58 .430 .90 .570 1.00 .700 .97 .830 1.03	0.08 G L RERR 5 .04 5 .03 7 .03 7 .03 8 .03	-0.03 G MICRON .340 .470 .600 .730 .870	1.00 REFL .70 .96 .96 .96 .96 .91	G RERR M .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03	ICRON 0 .355 .500 .630 .765 .900	0.40 G REFL RERR .72 .03 .95 .03 .96 .03 .97 .03 .91 .03	3 G 0 G MICRON REFL .400 .91 .540 .99 .670 .98 .800 .95 .930 .98	1 RERR .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03
2	1.02 G .330 .92 .430 .94 .570 1.00 .700 .97 .830 .59 .950 .95	2 .03 0.06 G 2 .03 3 .03 0 .03 7 .03 7 .03 5 .03	-0.05 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .870 .970	.98 1.00 .87 .99 1.00 .98 .91 .89	.03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03	• 355 • 500 • 630 • 765 • 900 1 • 000	. 40 . 03 0. 40 6 . 86 . 03 . 98 . 03 . 98 . 03 . 96 . 03 . 93 . 03 . 91 . 03	2 G 0 G .400 .98 .540 .99 .670 .99 .800 1.01 .930 .94 1.030 .88	•03 •03 •03 •03 •03 •03 •03 •03
3	1.53 G .330 .58 .430 .77 .570 1.00 .700 1.20 .870 1.08 .060 1.17	0.06 G 8 .09 7 .04 0 .03 0 .03 1 .03 7 .05	-0.02 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .900 1.100	0.88 .63 .89 1.02 1.14 1.05 1.08	G 0.94 .08 .03 .03 .04 .03 .05	G 0.21 .355 .500 .630 1 .765 1 .950 1	l G •71 •05 •91 •03 l•11 •03 l•20 •04 l•07 •03	0 G .400 .75 .540 .99 .670 1.15 .800 1.19 1.000 1.08	3 •03 •03 •03 •03 •03
4	1.28 G .400 .82 .540 .99 .670 1.05 .800 1.07 .000 .86	0.06 G 2 .03 7 .03 5 .03 2 .03 5 .03	-0.12 G .430 .570 .700 .870 1.060	0.71 .86 1.00 1.10 .87 .97	G 0.93 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03	G 0.21 .470 .600 1 .730 1 .900 1.100 1	G .93 .03 L.03 .03 L.10 .03 .78 .03 L.16 .15	0 G •500 •93 •630 1•07 •765 1•09 •950 •79	4 .03 .03 .03 .03
5	1.64 G .340 .57 .470 .84 .600 1.07 .730 1.22 .900 1.12	0.07 G 2 .10 4 .03 7 .03 3 .03 2 .03	0.04 G .355 .500 .630 .765 .950	0.87 .50 .83 1.12 1.21 1.12	G 0.93 .10 .03 .03 .03 .04	G 0.19 .400 .540 .670 1.000	5 G .76 .03 .90 .03 1.18 .03 1.31 .03 1.25 .04	0 G .430 .75 .570 1.02 .700 1.15 .870 1.22 1.060 1.25	5 .03 .03 .03 .04 .05
6	1.50 G .330 .55 .430 .73 .570 .99 .700 1.08 .870 1.08 .060 1.19	0.11 G 5 .03 3 .03 9 .03 8 .03 5 .06 9 .03	0.05 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .900 1.100	0.88 .60 .84 1.01 1.15 1.02 1.27	G 0.92 .05 .03 .03 .04 .03 .03	G 0.11 .355 .500 .630 .765 .950	7 G •70 •05 •83 •03 1.08 •03 1.16 •05 1.04 •03	0 G .400 .75 .540 .94 .670 1.04 .800 1.15 1.000 1.07	6 .03 .05 .04 .03
7	1.67 G .330 .50 .430 .73 .570 1.00 .700 1.19 .870 1.00 .060 1.13	0.10 G 0.05 3.03 0.03 5.03 5.03 5.03 3.04	-0.09 3 .340 .470 .600 .730 .900	0.88 .63 .87 1.08 1.21 1.12	G 1.02 .07 .03 .03 .09 .03	G 0.30 .355 .500 .630 .765 1 .950	5 G .62 .03 .89 .03 1.12 .03 1.29 .09 1.15 .03	0 G .400 .73 .540 .96 .670 1.16 .800 1.25 1.000 1.12	7 .03 .03 .05 .03 .03
8	1.72 G .330 .44 .430 .72 .570 1.00 .700 1.20 .830 1.14 .950 1.00	0.12 G 8 .09 2 .03 0 .03 0 .03 0 .04 0 .05	-0.04 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .870 .970	0.84 .54 .81 1.06 1.18 1.11 .98	G 0.95 .04 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03	G 0.18 .355 .500 .630 1 .765 1 .900	3 G .64 .05 .86 .03 1.09 .03 1.19 .03 1.03 .04 1.07 .05	0 G .400 .66 .540 .94 .670 1.14 .800 1.20 .930 1.09 1.030 1.23	8 .03 .03 .03 .04 .03 .06
9	1.56 G .330 .52 .430 .76 .570 1.00 .700 1.14 .900 1.11 .060 1.31	0.10 G 2 .06 5 .03 0 .03 03 7 .03 L .15	0.11 Q .340 .470 .500 .730 .950	0.98 .50 .85 1.03 1.15 1.15	0 0.93 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03	Q 0.12 .355 .500 .630 .765 1.000	2 Q .63 .03 .90 .03 1.10 .03 1.19 .03 1.25 .09	0 G .400 .73 .540 .96 .670 1.11 .800 1.22 1.030 1.04	9 .03 .03 .03 .07 .18
10	1.14 G .330 .77 .430 .90 .570 1.00 .700 1.05 .830 .99 .970 .91	0.06 G 2.05 0.03 5.03 7.03 9.03 1.03	-0.10 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .870 1.000	1.00 .78 .96 .98 1.02 .96 .91	G •07 •03 •03 •03 •03 •04	.355 .500 .530 .765 .700 1.030	0.43 G .80 .05 .97 .03 L.03 .03 L.02 .03 .95 .04 .91 .03	2 G 0 G .400 .92 .540 1.01 .670 1.03 .800 1.00 .930 .96 1.060 .95	10 • 03 • 03 • 03 • 03 • 03 • 03
11	1.54 G .330 .57 .430 .77 .570 1.00 .700 1.14 .870 1.07 .060 1.13	0.12 G 7 .08 7 .03 0 .03 6 .03 7 .06 9 .08	0.02 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .900	0.93 .61 .85 1.06 1.15 1.09	G 0.93 .09 .03 .03 .03 .04	G 0.11 .355 .500 .630 .765 .950	3 G •54 •04 •91 •03 1.11 •03 1.18 •03 1.14 •08	0 G +400 .75 .540 .97 .670 1.11 .800 1.17 1.000 1.12	11 •03 •03 •03 •05

SPECTRAL REFLECTANCES

NUMBE	R R/B	BEND	IR	DEPTH	CENT	ER BANI	DW I	ELBOW	u۷	FEAT	NU	MBER
12	1.67 G	0.14 G	0.07	0 1.00	0					0 G		12
M	ICRON REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR M	ICRON	REFL	RERR	MICR	ON REFL	RERR	
	.330 .40	.03	.340	.51	.08	.355	.56	.04	. 4	00 .72	.03	
	.430 .80	•03	• 470	.85	•03	.500	.91	•03	. 5	40 .96	.03	
	.570 1.00	•03	.600	1.02	•03	.630	1.07	.04	•6	70 1.13	.03	
	.700 1.15	•03	.730	1.17	.03	.755	1.20	•05	.8	00 1.25	.03	
	.830 1.17	•03	.870	1.21	.10	.900	1.24	•03	9	30 1.10	.06	
	.990 1.32	•08	,970	1.22	.05	1.000	1.33	.05	1.0	50 1.15	• 15	
1.2	1 17 0		-0.00	c 1 00	~		,			0.6		12
1.3	220 60	3.21 0	-0.02	5 1.00		366	50		3 4	0 6 1	04	1.2
	.430 .32		. 470	1.09	.04	.500		.05	. 5	40 1.01	.03	
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	.95	.05	- 630	.96	.03	. 6	70 .98	.03	
	.700 .91	.05	. 730	. 95	-04	.765	.97	.03	. 8	00 .92	. 05	
	.870 .99	.06	.900	- 85	.05	.950	.93	.04	1.0	00 .87	.03	
	1.060 1.01	.05	1.100	.90	.09	• • • •	• • • •			••••••		
14	1.54 G	0.09 G	0.07	G 0.85	G 0.94	G 0.14	4 G			0 G		14
	.330 .53	.03	.340	. 63	.08	.355	.64	.05	. 4	00 .75	.03	
	.430 .78	.03	.470	.85	.03	.500	.90	.03	• 5	40 .96	.03	
	.570 1.00	•03	.600	1.04	.03	.630	1.08	•03	.6	70 1.11	.03	
	.700 1.17	.03	.730	1.14	.03	.765	1.10	.03	. 8	00 1.17	.03	
	.030 1.10	.03	.870	1.07	.03	.900	1.04	.05	• 9	30 1.02	•03	
	.970 1.05	•03	1.000	1.14	.04	1.030	1.21	.05	1.0	60 1.23	. 05	
1.6	1 63 6	0 00 0	-0.07	c	c 0 00					1.0		16
15	1.53 6	0.09 6	-0.07	6 0.92	6 0.48	6 0.23	26					12
	.330 .73	•08	.340	• 0 3	.03	. 377	.00	.03	• •	00 .73	.03	
	.430 .78	.03	.470	.00	.03			.03	• • •	70 1 04	.03	
	. 700 1.17	.03	720	1 16	.03	745	1 10	.03	•0	1.16	.03	
	870 1.07	•••	.130	1 11	.03	.705	1 11	.03		00 1.05	.04	
	1.060 1.13	.05	1,100	1.13	.05			•03	1.0	1.05	•••	
		••••			••••							
16	1.23 G-	0.02 G	0.12	G 0.97	0 0.91	0 0.06	5 0			0 G		16
•••	.330 .87	.06	.340	.86	.05	.355	.86	.06	. 4	.90	.04	
	.430 .94	.04	. 470	. 95	.03	.500	.99	.04	. 5	40 .96	.04	
	.570 1.02	.03	.600	1.01	.04	.630 1	.08	.05	.6	70 1.09	.04	
	.700 1.12	.04	.730	1.10	.03	.755	.14	.05	.8	00 1.13	.06	
	.830 1.15	• 0 5	.870	1.12	•04	.930	1.10	.04	.9	50 1.16	.06	
	1.000 1.23	.04	1.060	1.25	.07	1.100 1	1.22	•11				
												_
17	1.74 6	0.15 6	0.02	G 0.89	G 0.93	6 0.18	3 G			0 6		17
	.330 .53	.20	. 340	• > >	.18	• 3 7 7	• 28	. 36	• • •		.03	
	.430 ./1	.03	.470	.95	•03	.500	.85	• 03	• 5	40 . 45	.03	
	.570 1.05	.03	.000	1.00	.03	+530	1.1.	.03	• 0	70 1.13	•03	
	.700 1.17	.03	./30	1.07	.03	• / 5 2	1.21	.03		00 1.20	.08	
	1 040 1 22	.00	1 100	1 25	.00	. 493	1.12	.15	1.0	1.11	.10	
	1.000 1.22	• • • •	1.100	1.29	•20							
18	1.60 6	0.11 6	-0.01	0 0.88	2 0.92	0 1.19	a 0			0.3		1.6
•••	.330 .51	•06	.340	. 52	.07	.355	.75	.05	. 4	00 .70	.03	
	.430 .75	.03	.470	. 57	.03	.500	.91	.03	.5	40 .95	.03	
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.03	.03	.630	1.08	.03	.6	70 1.12	.03	•
	.700 1.15	.03	.730	1.15	.03	.755	1.17	.03	• 8 •	00 1.08	.06	
	.870 .99	.06	•900	1.05	.05	.950 1	1.04	• 05	1.0	00 1.15	•06	
	1.030 .98	.10	1.060	1.30	.12							
					~				• •			
14	. 330 00	J+17 G	-0+02	U 1.00	. 12	366	, ,	1.52 G	· · ·	0 6		14
	. 430 .90	• 10	. 340	.07	- 03	- 500	.04	.04		40 1 00	.03	
	570 1 00	.03	.470	. 92	.03	. 500	. 90	•03	• • •	70 1. JI	•03	
	.700 .95	.03	. 730	.95	.03	.765	.97	.03	. 8	0 .93	.03	
	.900 .95	-03	.950	.95	.05	1.000	. 33	.04	1.0	30 .94	.08	
	1.050 1.06	.10	• • • • •	••••	•••		• • • •				•••	
20	1.50 G	0.09 G	-0.05	G 0.85	G 0.90	6 0.10	5 G			0 G		20
	.330 .62	•03	.355	.63	•03	.400	.76	.03	.4	30 .90	.03	
	.470 .85	•03	.500	.89	.03	.540	.96	.03	.5	70 1.00	.03	
	.600 1.01	•03	.630	1.04	•03	.670	1.09	.03	• 7	00 1.13	.03	
	.730 1.15	•03	.765	1.15	.03	.800 1	1.13	.03	• 8	30 1.07	.03	
	.870 1.01	.03	.700	1.01	.04	.930	1.05	.05	• 9	70 1.10	.05	
	1.000 1.07	•03	1.030	1.10	.03	1.060	1.08	.03				
21	1.16 G	0.05 G	0.06	6 1.00	6	255	<i></i>			0 G		21
	.330 .83	•18	.340	. 65	• 10	• 335	. 36	•08	• 4	56. 00	.03	
	. 430 .90	.03	.470	.94	.03		. 95	.03	• 5	40 .97	.03	
	.970 1.00	.03	.000	1.02	•03	-030	1.03	.03	• •	10 1.02	•03	
	.700 1.06	.03	.730	1.04	.03	+/02	1.04	.03		00 1.04	• 04	
	1.030 1.09	.04	1.060	1.15	.20	. 420		.06	1.0	00 T*08	.08	
	1		1.000									
NUMBE	R R/B	BEND	18	OEPTH	CENT	ER BAN	OW ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER			
-------	---	---	---	--	--	--	---	---	---			
22	1.19 (MICRDN REL .330 (.430 (.570 1.0 .700 1.0 .830 1.1 1.030 1.5	G 0.00 G FL RERR 89 .03 93 .03 00 .03 09 .03 16 .03 52 .12	0.20 MICRON .340 .470 .600 .730 .900 1.060	REFL .82 .94 1.03 1.08 1.06 1.38	RERR M •07 •03 •03 •03 •04 •15	CRON •355 •500 •630 •755 •950	REFL RER .86 .0 .94 .0 1.04 .0 1.13 .0 1.18 .0	0 G R MICRON REFL 3 .400 .93 3 .540 .98 3 .670 1.05 3 .800 1.17 5 1.000 1.19	22 RERR .03 .03 .03 .03 .06			
23	1.54 (.330 (.430) .570 1.0 .700 1.1 .900 1.1 1.060 1.0	G 0.07 G 58 .06 78 .03 00 .03 18 .03 13 .06 51 .25	0.11 0 .340 .470 .600 .730 .950	0.94 .59 .88 1.05 1.16 1.12	Q 0.92 .03 .03 .03 .03 .03 .05	Q 0.1 .355 .500 .630 .765 L.000	.5 0 .60 .0 .90 .0 1.10 .0 1.23 .0 1.27 .1	0 G 3 .400 .76 3 .540 .96 3 .670 1.09 3 .800 1.09 0 1.030 1.26	23 •03 •03 •03 •08 •13			
24	1.07 (.330 .4 .430 .6 .570 1.6 .700 .3 .830 .9 .970 1.6	5 0.14 G 50 .10 86 .03 90 .03 91 .04 95 .05 91 .07	0.02 340 473 600 730 870 1.000	1.00 .67 .92 1.00 .97 .93 1.01	5 .12 .04 .03 .04 .03 .07	.355 .500 .630 .765 .900 1.030	0.40 .83 .0 .91 .0 1.01 .0 1.04 .0 1.05 .0 .85 .0	G 3 Q 1 G 9 .400 .91 4 .540 .97 3 .670 .92 8 .800 .99 4 .930 1.08	24 •03 •04 •04 •07 •07			
25	1.89 (.340 .5 .470 .8 .600 1.0 .730 1.2 .900 1.0	6 0.13 G 51 .24 83 .03 03 .03 23 .03 23 .03 07 .08	0.11 3 .355 .500 .630 .765 .950	0.83 .73 .89 1.15 1.27 1.10	G 0.89 .30 .03 .03 .03 .08	G 0.1 .400 .540 .570 .800 L.000	.5 G .55 .0 .97 .0 1.16 .0 1.23 .0 1.24 .1	0 G 3 .430 .71 3 .570 1.01 3 .700 1.21 7 .870 1.04 1 1.060 1.37	25 •03 •03 •03 •08 •21			
26	1.64 0 .330 .9 .470 .8 .600 1.0 .730 1.1	6 0.11 G 60 .07 13 .03 02 .03 14 .03	• 355 • 500 • 630 • 765	•50 •85 1•05 1•23	.03 .03 .03 .03	•400 •540 •670 •800	.67 .0 .96 .0 1.15 .0 1.20 .0	0 G 3 .430 .77 3 .570 1.00 3 .700 1.17 3 .830 1.17	26 •03 •03 •03 •03			
27	1.72 (.340 . .470 . .600 1.0 .730 1.2 .950 1.1	5 0.07 G 56 .06 84 .03 04 .03 23 .03 12 .03	-0.02 G .355 .500 .630 .765 1.000	0.86 .61 .86 1.09 1.26 1.08	G 0.94 .11 .03 .03 .03 .03	G 0.2 .400 .540 .670 .800 L.030	1 G .63 .0 .96 .0 1.09 .0 1.19 .0 1.15 .0	2 G 3 .430 .68 3 .570 1.00 3 .700 1.21 5 .900 1.05 3 1.060 1.37	27 •03 •03 •03 •03 •03			
28	1.63 0 .340 .4 .470 .8 .600 1.0 .730 1.1 .870 1.0 1.060 1.1	6 0.15 G 9 .10 13 .03 12 .03 15 .03 13 .06	-0.06 G .355 .500 .630 .765 .900 1.100	0.82 .65 .86 1.06 1.20 1.05 1.17	3 0.95 .09 .04 .03 .03 .03 .10	G 0.1 .400 .540 .670 .800 .950	7 G .64 .0 .96 .0 1.03 .0 1.17 .0 .92 .0	2 G 3 .430 .74 4 .570 1.02 3 .700 1.15 3 .830 1.13 8 1.000 1.07	28 •03 •04 •03 •03 •03			
29	1.44 0 .330 .6 .430 .6 .570 1.0 .700 1.1 .870 1.1	0.06 G 5 .09 94 .04 00 .03 16 .04 14 .03 27 .05	0.08 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .900 1.100	0.95 .70 .91 1.08 1.18 1.13 1.13	G 0.94 .03 .04 .03 .04 .05 .06	G 2.1 .355 .500 .630 .765 .950	3 G .77 .0 .92 .0 1.10 .0 1.18 .0 1.13 .0	1 G 3 .400 .76 3 .540 .99 4 .670 1.09 3 .800 1.19 4 1.000 1.18	29 •03 •03 •04 •05 •05			
30	1.45 0 .330 .2 .430 .7 .570 1.0 .700 1.1 .900 1.1	0.07 G 29 .20 74 .03 02 .03 12 .03 19 .05 28 .15	0.08 340 .470 .500 .730 .950	1.00 .90 .88 1.01 1.15 1.23	0 .05 .03 .03 .03 .05	.355 .500 .630 .765 L.000	.70 .0 .85 .0 1.07 .0 1.15 .0 1.22 .0	0 G 5 .400 .74 3 .540 .94 3 .570 1.12 3 .800 1.17 5 1.030 1.08	30 .03 .03 .03 .10 .15			
31	1.14 0 .330 .7 .470 .9 .600 1.0 .765 1.0	6 0.11 G 78 .03 97 .03 92 .03 94 .03 93 .03	.355 .500 .630 .930	1.00 .83 1.00 1.05 1.05 1.02	G .03 .03 .03 .03 .03	•400 •540 •670 •830 •970	0.52 .94 .3 1.03 .0 1.03 .0 1.00 .0 1.03 .0	G 1 G 0 G 3 .430 .91 3 .570 1.00 3 .730 1.02 3 .870 1.02 3	31 • 03 • 03 • 03 • 03			
32	1.43 6 .330 .7 .430 .7 .570 1.0 .700 1.1 .900 .9 1.060 1.1	6 0.06 G 72 .14 78 .03 10 .03 12 .03 98 .03 18 .10	-0.03 G .340 .470 .600 .730 .950	0.90 .63 .96 1.03 1.13 1.10	G 0.94 .07 .03 .03 .03 .03	Q 0.2 •355 •500 •630 •765 L.000	1 0 .65 .0 .90 .0 1.07 .0 1.18 .0 1.06 .0	0 G 3 .400 .77 3 .540 .94 3 .670 1.08 3 .800 1.10 4 1.030 1.02	32 •03 •03 •04 •10			

NUMBER	R/8	BENO	I R	DEPTH	I CENT	ER BA	NDW EL	8 O W	UV FEAT	NUMBER
34	1.14 0	0.10 G		1.00	G		0.	45 G	2 G 0 G	34
MI	CRON REP	L RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR M	ICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	• 330 • 6	.03	.355	.75	.03	.400	.91	.03	.430 .89	.03
	.470 .9	.03	.500	.99	.03	.540	1.00	•03	.570 1.00	.03
	.730 1.0	.03	.030	1.06	.03	+ 670 - 800	1.04	.03	.700 1.00	.03
	.870 1.3	.03	.900	1.37	.03	.930	1.00	.03	.970 1.07	.03
36	1.19	0.18 0					ο.	43 Q	30 00	36
	• 3 3 0 • 7	.06	.355	.61	•12	.400	.82	•06	.430 1.15	.06
	.470 1.0	.07	.500	. 99	• 06	.540	.98	.06	.570 .98	.23
	.730 .9	9 .09	.755	1.02	-06	.800	.95	.06	.830 .96	.08
	.870 1.0	.06	.900	1.05	.57	.930	1.04	.11	•••••••••••••	• • • •
37	1.52 0	0.11 G	0.02 G	0.89	G 0.73	G 3.1	14 G		0 5	37
	• 330 • 6	.03	• 355	•72	• 03	.400	.72	.03	.430 .78	.03
	.600 1.0	.03	.500	1.05	.03	.540	1.10	.03	.700 1.16	.03
	.730 1.1	2 .03	.765	1.12	.03	. 800	1.13	.03	.830 1.13	.03
	.870 1.3	.03	.900	1.00	.03	.930	1.05	.05	.970 1.07	.03
1	.000 1.1	.1 .05	1.030	1.05	.03	1.060	1.24	.03		
39	1.71 (6 0.13 G	0.01 6	0.95	G 0.96	G 0.1	17 G		0 6	39
	.330 .9	19 .03	+ 340	• 2 4	•04	.325	• 2 0	.03	- 400 - 66	.03
	.570 1.0	.03	-600	1.04	.03	.630	1-10	-03	-670 1-11	.03
	.700 1.1	7 .03	.730	1.19	.03	.765	1.22	.03	.800 1.21	.03
	.830 1.2	•03	.870	1.18	.03	.900	1.16	.03	.930 1.21	.03
	.970 1.1	4 .03	1.000	1.16	.03	1.030	1.18	• 04	1.060 1.25	.05
4.0	1 44 9		0 19 0						•	
40	. 330 . 5	B 15	340	.60	0.15	266	62	0.5	. 400 71	•0
	430 .7	.03	470	.81	-03	.500	.87	.03	.540 .94	.03
	.570 1.0	.03	.600	1.04	.03	.630	1.11	.03	.670 1.13	.03
	.700 1.1	7 .03	.730	1.17	.03	.765	1.20	.03	.800 1.20	.03
	.830 1.1	.9 .03	.870	1.12	.03	.900	1.10	.03	.930 1.16	.05
	.970 1.1	.4 .05	1.000	1.20	.05	1.030	1.24	•05	1.060 1.38	.05
41	1.11 0	0.17 6	0.16 6	1.00	6		٥.	52 6	16 06	41
	.330 .6	9 .03	.355	.75	.03	.400	.88	.03	.430 .91	.03
	.470 .8	.03	.500	.93	•05	.540	1.00	.04	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 .9	.03	.630	1.02	•03	.570	.95	.03	.700 1.00	.03
	.730 .9	.03	.765	.97	.03	.800	.99	.03	.830 .97	.03
	.870 1.0	08 •03	.900	1.05	.06	.930	1.05	•03	.970 1.05	.03
1.	.030 1.1	.05	1.000	1.15	•04					
42	1.62 0	5 0.09 G							0 G	42
	.330 .4	.05	.355	.51	.03	.400	.71	.03	.430 .79	.03
	.470 .6	.03	.500	.91	.03	.540	.97	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.3	• • 03	•630	1.08	•03	•670	1.14	• 03	.700 1.20	.03
	.870 1.2	7 .07	- 900	1.28	-12	.000	1.20	•03	.830 1.23	.03
					•••					
43	1.63 6	0.13 G	-0.16 G	0.80	G 0.96	G 0.2	25 G		0 G	43
	.330 .5	2 .03	.355	.59	.03	.400	•73	.03	•430 .80	.03
	470 .8	.03	.500		•03	.540	.97	•03	.570 1.00	.03
	730 1.1	6 .03	.765	1.19	.03	.800	1.15	.03	-830 1-07	.03
	.870 1.0	.03	.900	.99	.03	.930	.94	.04	.970 1.00	.03
1.	.000 .9	7 .07	1.030	. 79	.08	1.050	1.03	. 36		
44	1.07 6	-0.05 6	0.07 6	1.00	6			~ ~	0 G	44
	.470 .9	.03	- 500	1.01	.03	.540	.99	.03	+430 1+00	.03
	600 1.0	1 .03	.530	1.05	.03	.570	1.05	.03	.700 1.38	.03
	730 1.0	.03	. 765	1.05	.03	.800	1.08	.03	.830 1.03	.03
	870 1.0	9 .03	.900	1.03	.03	.930	1.05	.07	.970 1.11	.04
1,	. 000 1.2	.05	1.030	1.09	.03	1.050	1.17	.07		
45	1.06 6	-0.07 6					•	10 C	2 6 0 6	
	330 .3	2 .06	. 355	.90	.03	. 400	1.01	-03	. 430 1.02	- 03
	470 1.0	2 .03	.500	1.00	.03	.540	1.01	.03	.570 .98	.03
	600 .9	9 .03	.630	1.04	.03	.570	1.06	.03	.700 1.09	.03
	730 1.0	3 .03	.765	1.05	.05	.300	1.07	.03	.830 .99	.07
•	.870 1.0	8 .13								
4.6	1.10 0	0.00 0		0.94	6 0.20	3 1.1	4 0		0.6	4.4
	330 -9	0.11	.355	.92	.11	.400	.94	.03	.430 .97	-03
	470 .9	8 .03	.500	.95	.03	.540	.99	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	600 1.0	3 .03	.630	1.04	.03	.670	1.02	.03	.700 1.05	.03
	730 1.0	4 .03	.765	1.06	.03	.900	1.03	•03	.830 .99	.03
	870 1.0	.07	.900	• 98	.03	.930	.99	.05	.970 1.03	.03
			1.030	. 70	.0.	1.050	. 79	.19		

NUMBE	ER R/B	BEND	1 R	DEPTH	CEN	NTER BAN	10 4 0	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
48	1.22 G	0.25 G	-0.02 G	1.00	G		(0.48 G	2 Q O G	48
	ICRON REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .68	.09	.340	.78	.15	.355	.67	.10	.400 .82	.03
	•430 •62	•03	.470	.95	•03	.500	.97	.03	.540 1.02	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.02	.03	.630	.99	.03	.670 .97	.03
	.700 .96	.03	.730	.97	•03	.765	•9Z	•03	.800 .94	.03
	.830 .95	.03	.870	1.01	• 03	.900	.98	.04	.930 1.02	.05
	.970 .94	•05	1.000	.93	.05	1.030	.99	.07	1.060 .91	.10
51	1.31 G	0.28 G	0.17 6	1.00	G			0.50 G	3616	51
	.330 .55		.340	.54	×.13	. 355	- 62	.06	400 .78	.03
	.430 .79	-05	.470	.92	.03	. 500	.97	.04	-540 1-00	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	- 600		.03	.630	1.03	.03	.670 .93	.04
	.700 .97	-03	.730	.98	.03	.765	.95	-06	.800 1.03	.03
	.870 1.04	-07	.900	1.07	. 04	.950	1.10	. 05	1.000 1.10	.03
	1.060 1.22	.15			•••	• • • • •				
					-					
52	1.09 6	0.10 G	0.00 G	1.00	G			0.44 G	2006	52
	.330 .74	.09	. 340	• / 3	• 11	• 3 7 7		.07	.400 .94	.03
	.430 .43	.03	.470	.97	.03	.500		+03	.540 .99	.03
	.5/0 1.00	•03	.000		.03	. 6 3 0	1.01	.03	.670 1.02	.03
	.700 .99	.03	. / 30		.03	./62	1.03	.03	.800 1.03	.04
	.830 .99			1.04	•10	.900	1.00	•03	.930 .99	.08
	.450 1.00	•04	. 970	1.03	•13	1.000	1.01	.04	1.030 .45	•10
53	1.26 G	0.14 G					0	.51 G	2 G O Q	53
	.400 .85	.03	.430	.83	.04	.470	.96	.04	.500 .96	.06
	.540 1.05	.04	.570	.98	.04	.600	1.06	.04	.630 .97	.10
	.670 1.03	.04	.700	1.09	.07	.730	1.02	.04	.765 1.08	.05
	.800 1.34	.06								
54	1.25 6	0.12 G					(.50 G	ZG 3G	54
	.355 .74	.13	.400	.83	.05	.430	.90	.03	.470 .91	.03
	.500 1.00	.03	.540	1.01	.06	.570	1.00	.06	.600 1.01	.03
	.030 .94	.06	.670	.97	.03	.700	1.09	.03	.730 1.06	•03
	.765 .98	•05	.800	1.17	•08	.830	1.01	•08		
	1 11 6		0.05.0	1 22	•				1000	
20	320 83	12	340	1 09	× 15	35.6	7.	15	400 01	04 30
	420 85	•12	470	1.00		500	- 10		540 97	.04
	670 1 02	.04	620	- 70	.04	÷30	1 00	.03	470 08	.07
	. 700 1.02	-04	730		-04	765	07	•05	.070 .70	.05
	830 00				-04		• • • •	•••	030 1 30	••••
	.970 1.00	.09	1.000	.98	.15	1.030	1 12	20	• 730 1•20	•10
		•••	10000	• / •	•••	11000				
60	1.56 G	0.17 6							1 G	60
	.340 .70	• 30	.400	.68	.03	.430	• 72	.03	.470 .85	.03
	.500 .89	.03	.540	.94	.03	.570	1.00	.03	.600 1.05	.03
	.630 1.07	.03	.670	1.02	.05	.700	1.12	.07	.730 1.10	• 04
	.765 1.16	•06	.800	1.33	.10	.900	1.14	.05	.950 1.29	.07
	1.000 1.01	.10	1.060	1.05	.30	1.100	1.36	.30		
4.2	0 00 0	0 02 0						1 4 0 C		62
02	330 77	0.02 0	3 5 6		04	600	`		430 1 03	02
	.330 .77	•03		.01	•07			.03	670 1.02	.03
	400 .97	.03	630	- 70	•••	670		• • • • •	700 1 01	•••
	730 05	.03	765	. 95	.03				830 .03	.03
		•••	•••••	• • • •	•••		• • •			
63	2.01 G	0.13 G	0.01 G	0.90	G 0.9	5 G 0.1	5 G		0 5	63
	.330 .45	.04	.340	.47	.08	.355	.50	.05	.400 .62	.03
	.430 .57	.03	.470	.81	+03	.500	.90	.03	.540 .97	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.05	.03	.630	1.16	.03	.570 1.19	.03
	.700 1.26	.03	.730	1.25	.04	.755	1.28	.04	.800 1.30	.06
	.830 1.27	.05	.870	1.21	.05	.900	1.20	.05	.930 1.17	.05
	.970 1.18	.04	1.000	1.23	.04	1.030	1.24	.05	1.060 1.32	.09
54	1.15 G	0.01 6	0.04 G	1.00	G				0 G	64
	.330 .93	.12	. 355	.85	.05	.400	.93	.05	.430 .98	.03
	.470 .90	.03	.500	.89	.03	.540	.99	.05	.570 .96	.03
	.600 1.05	.03	.630	1.34	.03	.670	1.03	.03	.700 1.06	.06
	.730 1.05	.03	.765	1.08	.05	.800	1.11	.09	.830 1.10	.03
	.870 1.10	.03	.900	.12	.03	.930	1.07	.05	.970 1.08	.03
	1.000 1.10	•07	1.030	1.10	•03	1.060	1.06	.03		
	1 11 6		0.04.0	1	•			40.0		
37	330 60	0.04 6	365	1.00	0.7	400			430 03	
	470 00		• 377	.03	.03	.400	1 02	.03	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.05
	600 1 02	.03	.500	.04	.04		1.03	.03		.04
	.730 1.03	.00	. 745	.00	.06	.800	1.06	.04	.830 1 10	.08
	.870 1.05	.03		1.05	.06	.030	1.21	.14	.970 .97	.12
	1.030 1.03	16	.,,,,,	,		.,,,,			• • • • • • • •	• • •
		• • • •								

NUMBE	R R/B	BEND	IR DEPT	H CENT	ER BANDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
66	1,10	0.14 G				D.40 G	3 G 1 G	66
	ICRON RE	FL RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR M	ICRON REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .	59 .12	.355 .71	.06	.400 .91	.03	.430 .97	.03
	.470 .3	.05	.500 .95	.03	.540 .99	.07	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.0	.05	.630 .95	.03	.670 .99	.03	•700 1•05	.03
	./30 .	•/ •05	./07 .0/	• 0 9	.000 .90	• • • • • •	.030 .00	.04
68	1.58	5 3.08 G	-0.09 3 0.91	G 0.99	G 0.26 G		0 6	68
	.330 .	.03	.340 .56	.15	.355 .77	.14	.400 .75	.03
	.430 .1	74 .05	.470 .84	.03	.500 .88	.03	.540 .94	.03
	.570 .	.03	+500 1.09	.03	.630 1.08	.03	.670 1.11	• 03
	.700 1.1	15 03	./30 1.15	.04	./65 1.24	.03	.800 1.14	.03
	1.060 1.1	13 .03	1,100 1.09	.03	.,,0 1.11	•04	1.000 1.00	.03
	10000 10			•••				
69	1.27 0	5 0.05 G	1.00	Q			0 6	69
	.330 .8	.03	.355 .91	•09	.400 .83	.04	.430 .87	.03
	.470 .9	• • • • • • • •	.500 .95	.03	.540 1.03	.03	.570 .98	.03
	.000 1.0	.03	+630 1+03	.03	.800 1.07	.03	•700 1•10	.04
	.870 1.1	12 .03	.900 1.07	.03	.930 1.11	.03	.970 1.11	.03
	1.000 .	.09		••••				
71	1.43	5 0.15 G					0 G	71
	•330 •6	••••	• 355 • 65	•03	•400 •73	.03	.430 .81	.03
	.470 .0	.03	.500 .87	.03	.540 .94	.03	700 1.00	.03
	.730 1.0	.03	.765 1.07	.03	.800 1.07	.03	.830 1.06	.03
78	1.13	6 0.11 G	-0.01 G 1.00	G		0.45 G	36 OG	78
	.330 .0	.03	.355 .84	.08	.400 .91	.03	.430 .94	.03
	.470 .0	.03	.500 .97	.03	.540 L.03	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	-730 -1	17 .03	.765 1.06	.03	-800 1-00	.03	.700 1.03	.03
	.870 .9	8 .05	.900 1.04	.03	.930 .98	.03	.970 .98	.04
	1.000 1.0	.04	1.030 .75	.07	1.050 .97	.07		
79	1.64 0	0.16 6	0.09 6 0.90	G 0.92	G 0.14 G		400 ⁰ G	79
	.430 .1	74 .04	.470 .85	-06	.500 .87	.05	.540 .91	.03
	.570 1.0	.03	.600 1.04	.08	.630 1.12	.05	.670 1.08	.08
	.700 1.1	.03	.730 1.17	.05	.765 1.18	.04	.800 1.18	. 05
	.870 1.0	.06	.900 1.06	.05	.950 1.09	.03	1.000 1.15	.05
	1.060 1.3	.07	1.100 1.30	•D9				
50	1.97 (0.22 G	-0.10 G 1.00	G			1 G	80
	.340 .4	.8 .12	.355 .43	.05	.400 .57	.03	.430 .64	•03
	.470 .8	31 .03	.500 .81	.03	.540 .93	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.3	.03	.630 1.09	.03	.670 1.09	.03	.700 1.18	.03
	.730 1.1	.03	.765 1.17	.04	.800 1.07	.04	.830 1.13	• 05
	1.060 1.0	17 .11	1.100 1.11	.10	•430 1•16	•00	1.000 1.10	.07
82	1.56 0	5 J.07 G	0.03 2 0.93	0 0.92	3 0.17 0		0 6	8 Z
	.330 .5	.05	.340 .68	.10	.355 .79	.05	.400 .72	.04
	.570 1.0	09 . 05	.470 .53	.03	-630 1.11	.03	.540 .95	.03
	.700 1.1	.04	.730 1.15	.05	.755 1.26	.09	.800 1.16	.07
	.870 1.0	.06	.900 1.04	.06	.350 1.07	.07	1.000 1.18	. 12
	1.060 1.2	1 .07						
	1 15 0						o	
03	.330 .3	.03	. 355 . 79	.05	.400 .86	.03	. 4 30 . 94	.03
	.470 .9	.03	.500 .93	.03	.540 .95	.03	.570 1.00	.04
	.600 1.0	•03	.530 1.02	.03	.670 .99	.03	.700 .99	.05
	.730 1.0	.03	.765 1.07	.03	.800 1.00	.03	.830 1.02	.03
84	1.15	0.17.0						9.4
04	.400 .6	15 .34	.430 .82	.03	.470 .92	.03	.500 .87	.03
	.540 .9	.03	.570 1.00	.04	.500 .98	.04	.630 1.04	.03
	.670 .9	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.700 1.07	.10	.730 .90	.03	.755 .86	.11
	.800 1.1	.16	.900 .75	.08	.950 .93	.13	1.000 .86	.15
85	1.07 0	0.07 5	0.01 6 0.95	2 0.94	0 1.18 0	0.44 -	26 06	9.6
.,	.330 .6	5 .05	.340 .81	.05	.355 .A9	.05	.400 .94	.03
	.430 .9	.03	.470 1.00	.03	.500 .98	.03	.540 .98	.03
	.570 1.0	.03	.600 .99	.03	.530 1.01	.03	.670 .99	.03
	.700 1.0	.03	.730 .97	.03	.765 .99	.03	.800 .98	.03
	.030 .9	.03	+870 +95	.03	.900 1.01	•03	.930 1.05	.05
		• • • • •	11000 143	.05		• • • •	T*000 T*08	

NUMBER	R 78	BEND	IR	DEPT	H CEN	TER BAI	NDW	ELBOW	UV F	EAT	NU	JMBER
87	1.08 G	0.02 G	0.10	1.00	G					0 G		87
M.	CRON REF	L RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	
	.330 1.0	2 .08	- 333	.99	.03	.400	.91	.04	.430	1.00	.03	
	.600 .9	9 .03	.630	. 39	-03	. 670	. 99	.03	.700	1.02	.03	
	.730 1.0	1 .03	.765	1.03	.03	.800	1.01	.03	.830	.98	.03	
	.870 1.0	5 .04	.900	1.39	.05	.930	. 98	.07	.970	1.07	.08	
:	1.000 1.1	4 .06	1.030	1.16	.07	1.060	.85	.23				
88	1.16 G	0.09 6	0.00 3	. 1.00	G			0.43 3	2 9	οG		88
	.330 .6	6.09	.340	.73	.12	.355	.78	.10	.400	.90	.03	
	.430 .8	9.04	.470	. 75	.03	.500	.97	.03	.540	.98	.03	
	.570 1.0	0.03	.600	. 78	• 0 3	.630	1.00	.03	.670	1.00	.03	
	.700 1.0	z .03	.730	1.00	.04	.765	1.00	.04	.800	1.00	.04	
	.970 .9	9 .04 8 .08	1.000	.99	.04	1.030	.99	.05	1.060	1.04	.08	
94	.330 .5	0.09 6	.340	.55	.03	.355	.64	.03	. 400	.76	.03	84
	.430 .7	5 .03	.470	.91	.03	.500	.94	.03	.540	.95	.03	
	.570 1.0	.03	.600	1.04	.03	.530	1.12	.03	.670	1.12	.03	
	.700 1.1	6.03	.730	1.15	.03	.765	1.19	.03	.800	1.20	.03	
	.870 1.2	1 .03	.900	1.17	.03	.950	1.08	.03	1.000	1.24	.03	
	.060 1.4	.03	1.100	1.15	.05							
90	1.08 G	0.07 G						0.41 G	3 Q	0 G		90
	.330 .6	5.08	• 355	.76	.08	.400	. 94	.05	.430	. 97	.06	
	.470 1.0	Z •03	• 500	. 43	.03	.540	1.02	.03	.570	1.00	.03	
	.730 .7	5.03	.765	.99	.03	.800	.96	.03	.930	1.00	.03	
72	1.15 G	0.01 G	166	21	~ 1		~ 7	• • •	4.30	0 6	~ 7	92
		2 .03	. 377	.91	.03	. 540	.97	.03	- 570	1.00	.03	
	.600 1.0	.03	.530	. 99	.03	.670	1.04	.03	.700	1.07	.03	
	.730 1.0	.03	.765	1.37	.03	.800	1.05	.03	.830	1.03	.03	
33	1.16 6	0.07 6								0 6		a 3
,,	.340 1.00	.16	. 355	. 72	.11	.400	.91	.05	.430	.83	.05	43
	.500 .9	7 .06	.540	.97	.06	.570	1.00	.03	.600	.98	.06	
	.630 1.00	.06	.670	1.01	.11	.700	1.02	.13	.730	1.04	.05	
	.765 .91	8 .14	.800	1.06	.15	.870	.97	• 2 3	.900	.93	•1Z	
	.950 1.10	.20	1.000	1.33	• 29							
74	1.17 G	0.06 G						0.53 G	1 G	1 G		94
	.330 .74	• •12	.355	.93	•06	.400	.86	.03	•430	.95	.03	
	.470 .7	5 .03	•500	.97	.03	.540	1.01	•03	.570	1.00	• 0 3	
	.730 1.04	.03	.030	1.01	.03	.800	1.12	.05	.830	1.10	.03	
97	1.12 9	0.01 6	0.09 5	1.00	G 13	355	20		600	0 6	0.2	97
	.430 .94	.03	. 670	. 76	- 03	.500	.94	.03	.540	. 99	.05	
	.570 1.00	.03	.500	1.04	.03	.530	1.04	.03	.670	1.07	. 05	
	.700 1.0	L .03	.730	1.02	.04	.755	1.12	.04	.800	1.06	.05	
	.830 1.1	.03	.870	1.10	•03	.900	1.13	.03	.930	1.13	•03	
	. 450 1.13	•10	.970	1 • 1 2	•04	1.035	1.15	•08	1.080	1.09	.10	
105	1.09 3	0.08 G	0.13 3	1.00	G			0.48 G	1 G	0 G		105
	.330 .90	• • 03	.355	. 90	.04	.400	.92	.03	.430	.95	.03	
	.470 .9	.03	.500	. 99	.03	.540	.99	.03	.570	1.00	.03	
	.000 .90	.03	• 5 3 U 7 4 5	1.01	.03	.570	1.00	.03	.700	1.00	.03	
	.870 1.02	.03	. 200	1.06	.03	.930	1.02	.03	.970	1.04	.06	
1	.000 1.12	.03	1.030	1.36	.11	1.050	1,19	.18	• • • •			
1.26	1.19.5	0.16 6	-0.01 0	0.35	2 0.3	6 1 0 1	5.0	0.50 0	2 6	0.6		1.0.6
100	.330 .51	.03	.355	.71	.04	.400	.85	.03	.430	.89	.03	100
	.470 .9	03	.500	.98	.03	.540	1.02	.03	.570	1.00	.03	
	.600 .96	.03	.630	. 95	.03	.670	.99	.03	.700	1.00	.03	
	.730 .9	•03	.765	1.03	.04	.900	1.00	.03	.830	.95	•03	
,	.870 .94	.03	.900	+ 75	.06	.930	.89	.09	.970	• 92	.05	
1			1.030	• • •	• • • •	1.030		••7				
108	1.65 G	0.14 6	0.31 2	0.93	2 0.9	2 2 2.0	9 0	0.5		G	~ ~	108
	. 470 .41	.25	.355	. 37	.20	.400	•71	.03	.430	1.02	.03	
	.600 1.01	03	.530	1.10	.03	.670	1.03	.03	.700	1.18	.03	
	.730 1.15	.07	.765	1.15	.04	.800	1.17	.20	.900	1.15	.10	
	.950 1.12	.08	1.000	1.48	.15	1.030	1.48	. 30	1.060	1.68	. 30	

NUMBE	R R/B	BENO	IR DEP	TH CENT	ER BANOW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
110	1.20 3	0.02 G	+0.02 5 0.9	3 G 0.89	0 0.16	9	0 3	110
M	ICRON REF	L RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR M	ICRON RE	FL RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .8	9 .03	.355 .84	.05	.400 .	93 .03	.430 .92	.03
	.470 .9	6 .03	.500 .95	•03	.540 .	98 .04	.570 .99	.05
	.600 1.0	2.04	.630 .99	.03	.570 1.	06 .04	.700 1.11	.05
	.730 1.0	8 .04	.765 1.07	•03	.830 1.	06 -05	-830 1.06	.05
	1.000 1.0	2 .07	1.030 1.09	-05	1.060 1.	06 .07	• • • • • • • • • • •	•••
		- •••						
113	1.61 3	0.06 G					0 G	113
	.330 .5	3.05	.355 .51	.09	.400 .	76 .03	.430 .83	.05
	.470 .8	4 .03	.500 .91	.03	.540 1.	00 .03	.570 1.00	• 06
	.600 1.0	0.03	.630 1.05	.03	.670 1.	18 .03	.700 1.17	.03
	.730 1.2	2 .03	./65 1.19	.03	.830 1.	13 .03	-830 1.08	.03
		•••						
115	1.55 G	0.07 G	0.24 0 0.9	1 2 0.91	0.14	0	0 G	115
	.330 .5	6 .30	.340 .68	• 20	.355 .	70 .20	.400 .71	.03
	.430 .7	8 .03	.470 .87	.03	.500 .	89 .03	.540 .95	.03
	.570 .9	9 .03	.600 1.04	.03	.630 1.	12 .03	+670 1+15	.03
	.700 1.1	5 .05	• / 30 1•19	-03	.762 1.	16 +03	1.000 1.17	.04
	1.030 1.4	1 .15	1.060 1.50	.15	.,,,, 1.		1.000 1.11	.00
		• •••						
116	1.48 G	0.09 G	-0.19 0 0.8	3 0 1.02	0 0.30	•	0 G	116
	.330 .5	4 .08	.355 .54	.14	.400 .	79 .03	.430 .89	.03
	.470 .9	5 .03	.500 .92	.03	.540 1.	.03	.570 .97	.04
	.600 1.0	2 .03	.630 1.1/	.03	.670 1.	02 .03	.700 1.25	.06
	.870 1.0	4 .05	.900 1.07	.05	.930	86 .15	.970 .95	.10
	1.000 1.0	5 .10	1.030 .94	.10	1.050 1.	00 .10	••••	
119	1.77 G	0.10 G	-0.01 G 1.0	0 G			0 G	119
	.330 .4	3 .03	.340 .55	.03	.355 .	62 .03	.400 .64	.03
	.430 .7	0.03	.470 .32	.03	.500 .	87 .03	.540 .93	.03
	.700 1.0	9 .04	.730 1.23	- 05	-765 1.	23 .05	-800 1.26	- 03
	.830 1.1	8 .03	.870 1.24	.03	.900 1.	27 .03	.930 1.23	.04
	.970 1.2	6 .04	1.000 1.24	.04	1.030 1.	14 .05	1.060 1.21	.08
121	1.09 5	0.02 6	255 71	0.2	600	0.40 G	36 06	121
	.470 .9	7 .03	.500 1.03	-03	-540	96 .03	-570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.0	0 .03	.530 1.00	.03	.570 1.	03 .03	.700 1.04	.03
	.730 .9	9 .03	.765 .98	.03	.800 1.	03 .03	.830 1.02	.03
122	1.63 G	0.17 G					0 G	122
	.330 .4	6 .08	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.04	.430 .	58 .03	•430 •81 570 \ 00	.04
	.600 1.0	7 .05	-530 1-15	- 05	.670 1.	13 .07	.700 1.11	.03
	.730 1.1	4 .05	.765 1.10	.05	.800 1.	22 .04	.830 1.16	.03
124	1.47 G	0.09 G					0 2	124
	.330 .5	5 .09	• 355 • 54	.03	.400 .	93 .03	.430 .98	.03
	- 600 - 9	7 .06	.630 1.10	- 05	• 5 4 J 1 •	11 .05	. 700 1.00	.03
	.730 1.1	4 .05	.765 1.08	.07	.900 1.	15 .12	.830 1.25	.04
128	1.17 6	0.10 6	1.0	0 G		0.48 3	1 G 0 G	128
	.330 .7	5 .03	• 355 • 82	.04	•400 •	89 .03	.430 .91	.03
	.600 .9	9 .03	.500 .99	.03	.540 1.	00 .03	-730 1.03	.03
	.765 1.0	5 .03	.800 1.02	•03	.830 .	92 .03	.870 .98	.03
	.900 1.0	2 .03	.930 1.05	.04	.970 1.	03 .03		
129	1.14 6	0.07 G	0.02 6 1.0	0 3			1 G	129
	• 330 • 5	7 .03	.355 .88	.03	.400 .	89 .03	•430 •91	.03
	.470 .9	2 .03	.630 1.01	-04	.540 1.	02 .03	.700 1.00	.04
	.730 1.0	6 .03	.755 1.02	.03	.800 1.	05 .03	.830 1.06	.03
	.870 1.1	1 .03	.900 1.06	.03	.930 .	99 .03	.970 1.09	.03
	1.030 1.1	5 .03	1.050 1.17	.04				
130	1.15 6	0.13 6	0.17 0 1.0	0 5	600	82 04	0 G	130
	.470	1 .03	.500 03	.03	.540	96 .03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 .7	a .03	.630 .99	.03	.670	98 .03	.700 .97	.03
	.730 .9	1 .05	.755 1.06	.04	.900 1.	04 .04	.830 1.12	.03
	.870 1.0	6 .05	.900 1.06	.03	.930 1.	07 .03	.950 1.04	.08
	.970 1.2	6 .05	1.000 1.09	-07	1.030 1.	28 .08	1.060 1.11	-09

NUHBE	R R/8	BEND	ÍR	OEPTH	CE	ITER BAN	ID W	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
136	1.27 G	0.00 G		0.92	Q				0 G	136
H	ICRON REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	HICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .80	.03	.355	.88	•04	.400	.86	.03	.430 .85	.03
	.470 .93	•03	.500	.87	•03	.540		.03	•570 1.03	.03
	.730 1.12	.03	. 765	1.17	.03	.800	1.19	.03	.830 1.10	.03
	.870 1.15	.05	.900	1.11	.08	.930	1.03	.07	.970 1.13	.03
139	1.15 G	0.11 G	-0.02 (\$ 1.00	ŝ			0.47 G	10 0G	139
	•340 •59	•18	• 355	.88	• 04	.400	.89	.03	.430 .89	.03
	.470 1.00	.03	. 500	.97	.03	.540	1.00	+03	.570 1.00	.03
	.730 1.02	.05	.030	1.00	.03	.800	1.01	.03	.830 .99	.03
	.870 1.01	.05	.900	1.03	.05	.950	.97	.07	1.000 .98	.07
	1.060 1.02	.10	1.100	.85	.11					
140	1.31 6	0.03 6	0.09 (3 1.00	5	255		0.5	400 G	140
	.430 .85	.03	.470	.93	.03	.500	.93	.03	.540 .98	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.00	.03	.630	1.08	.03	.670 1.03	.03
	.700 1.10	.03	.730	1.15	.03	.765	1.11	.03	.800 1.17	.04
	.830 1.13	.03	.870	1.12	.03	.900	1.14	.03	.930 1.24	.04
	.970 1.30	•05	1.000	1.17	•05	1.030	1.15	.07		
161	1.18 6	0.12 6	0.01	5 1.00	6			0.50 6	a 0 a 1	141
	.330 .73	.03	.340	.77	.03	. 355	.81	.03	.400 .86	.03
	.430 .89	.03	.470	. 76	.03	.500	.98	.03	.540 1.00	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.00	.03	.630	1.01	.03	.670 .98	.03
	.700 1.01	.03	.730	1.02	.03	• 755	1.04	.03	.800 1.04	.03
	.830 1.03	.03	.870	.99	.03	.900	1.04	.03	.930 1.09	.03
	.470 1.03	•03	1,000		•03	1.030	1.00	•04	1.000 1.01	.00
144	1.16 G	0.15 G	0.00 (5 1.00	G			0.54 G	16.06	144
	.330 .76	.03	.355	.82	.03	.400	.85	.03	.430 .90	.03
	.470 .93	.03	.500	.96	.03	.540	.99	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 .98	.03	•630	.96	.03	.670	.99	•03	.700 1.01	.03
	.870 .95	.03	. 300	.95	.03	.930	. 99	.04	.970 1.03	.03
	1.000 .94	.03	1.030	.99	.04	1.050	.97	.03		
145	1.22 G	0.16 G	-0.03	1.00	G			0.50 G	2 G 0 G	145
	.330 .70	.05	.340	•65	+08	.355	• 76	•05	.400 .89	.03
	. 570 1.02	.03	. 500	1.02	.03	- 630	1.04	.03	-540 1.00	.03
	.700 1.02	.03	.730	1.03	.03	.755	1.09	.03	.830 1.01	.03
	.830 1.02	.04	. 570	1.02	.05	.900	•92	• 05	.930 1.08	• 05
	.970 .91	.05	1.000	.97	•05	1.030	.98	.07	1.060 1.04	.10
149	1.65 6	0.16 6							0.6	149
14,	.330 .62	.16	. 355	.60	.10	.400	.58	.03	.430 .72	.03
	.470 .80	.03	.500	.90	.03	.540	1.00	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.05	.03	.630	1.04	•03	.670	1.14	.03	.700 1.19	.04
	.730 1.12	•04	.755	1.19	•04	.500	1.14	•03	.830 1.12	.04
150	1.07 6	0.04 G	0.06	1.00	G			0.39 G	3 G O G	150
••••	.330 .76	.07	.355	.90	.10	.400	. 76	.03	.430 1.00	.03
	.470 .99	.04	.500	.97	•03	.540	.99	•03	.570 1.01	.03
	.600 .99	.03	.630	. ??	•03	•670	.97	.03	.700 .98	•03
	.870 1.00	.04	.000	1.10	-05	.930	1.08	-04	.970 1.09	.05
	1.000 1.07	.08	1.030	.35	.22	• /) •				
156	1.12 G	0.14 G	0.13 (5 1.00	G			0.52 3	1603	156
	•330 •76	•06	.355	•75	•06	.400	. 91	•03	.430 .93	.03
	.470 .95	.03	.500	.9/	•03	. 5 4 0	1.01	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.730 .97	-03	.765	.97	.03	-800	1.00	.03	.830 .96	.03
	.870 1.04	.03	.900	1.01	.04	.930	1.01	.03	.970 1.10	.03
	1.000 1.18	•03	1.030	1.37	.05	1.050	1.08	.10		
158	1.44 5	0.10 6	366	7.0		600	. 70	0.2	. 430 °4	158
	.330 .82	-03	.500	. 86	.03	.540	.97	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.06	.03	.630	1.08	.03	.670	1.08	.03	.700 1.13	.05
	.730 1.14	.03	.765	1.14	.03	.800	1.09	.03	.830 1.04	.03
163	1.20 G	0.18 G	3/ 0	6.2	10	255	61	0.50 G	2 0 0 6	163
	- 33U - 54 - 430 - 84	-03	. 470	. 93	.03	.500	.94	-03	.540 .98	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	. 78	.03	.630	1.00	.03	.670 .97	.04
	.700 .97	.03	.730	1.00	.04	.755	.97	.03	.830 .96	.05
	.830 .93	.05	.870	.95	.08	.900	1.00	.08	.950 .82	•14
	1.000 1.10	.12	1.060	.55	.17					

NUMBE	R R/8	BEND	IR	DEPT	CENTE	R BANDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
164	1.17 G	0.09 G					0.43 G	30 16	164
M	ICRON REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR MI	CRON REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .74	.10	• 355	.59	•17	.400 .88	•06	.430 1.02	.03
	.470 1.00	.04	.500	1.00	.03	.540 1.00	.03	-570 1.00	.04
	730 1.05	.03	-030	1 04	.03	800 1.03	.03	.830 1.06	.06
	./30 1.05	•03	. / 0 /	1.04	•03	.000 1.03	• • • • •	.010 1.04	
166	1.46 6	0.22 6	0.02	0 0.91	6 0.96	0 0.15 0		0 6	166
	.330 .74	.20	.340	.51	.15	.355 .49	.11	.400 .73	.03
	.430 .79	.04	.470	.89	.03	.500 .93	.03	.540 .97	.03
	.570 1.03	.03	.600	.78	.03	.630 1.04	.05	.670 1.07	.03
	.700 1.05	.03	.730	1.07	.03	.765 1.00	.05	.800 1.10	.07
	.830 1.13	.07	.870	1.06	.05	.900 1.05	.06	.930 1.00	.09
	.970 .98	.05	1.000	1.06	.04 1	.030 .97	•20	1.060 1.16	.11
									147
167	1.48 6 0	0.04 6		0.01	°	430 44	•	470 87	10/
	.500 07	.10	5400	. 35	.03	.570 1.02	.04	.600 .92	-03
	.630 1.07	.05	- 670	1.10	.04	.700 1.23	05	.730 1.02	.03
	.765 1.24	.07	.800	1.20	.07	.B30 1.05	.11	.870 .95	.08
	.900 .92	.06	.930	1.07	.13				
169	1.71 6	0.08 G						0 G	169
	.330 .45	.06	• 355	. 57	.06	.400 .68	.03	.430 .77	.03
	.470 .84	•03	• 500	•90	•03	.540 .98	•03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.06	•03	.630	1.07	•03	.670 1.17	.03	.700 1.19	.03
	.730 1.24	•03	.765	1.27	•03	.000 1.18	•03	.830 1.18	.05
170	1 79 0			1 22	•			0.0	170
170	1.12 2-	0.05 0	420	72	0.5	470 87		500 .91	.03
	.540 .96	.05	. 570	1.05	.07	-600 1.09	.05	.630 1.19	.10
	.670 1.17	.12	.700	1.32	.06	.730 1.34	.06	.765 1.30	.06
	.800 1.37	.06	.830	1.35	.06	.870 1.40	.06	.900 1.31	.06
	.930 1.47	.10	.970	1.47	.08 1	.000 1.48	.08		
175	1.10 5	0.06 G		0.92	Q 0.90	0.09 0	0.40 G	3 G O G	175
	.330 .66	.03	• 355	.76	.05	.400 .95	.03	.430 .99	•03
	.470 .99	.03	.500	1.01	.03	.540 .98	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.05	+03	• 6 3 0	1.00	.03	.670 1.01	.03	.700 1.05	.03
	.730 .99	.03	. /07	1.04	.03	.800 1.00	.03	.030 1.00	. 12
	1.000 1.14	.12	1.030	1.05	.24 1	. 260 .81	.10	.,,0 1.00	• • •
	1.000 1.14	•••	1.050				•••		
176	1.24 G	0.24 G	0.06	G 1.00	G		0.48 G	3 G 2 G	176
	.330 .61	.08	.340	.57	.05	.355 .62	.06	.400 .80	.03
	.430 .85	.03	.470	.95	.03	.500 .96	.03	.540 .99	.03
	.570 1.02	.03	.600	.98	.03	.630 .96	• 03	.670 .94	.03
	.700 .98	•03	.730	• 98	.03	.765 1.00	•03	.800 .98	.04
	.830 1.02	.04	.870	.97	.03	.900 1.04	•03	.930 1.07	•03
	.970 .97	.04	1.000	1.08	.04 1	.030 .92	• • • • •	1.000 1.10	.05
181	1.47 6	0.04 6		0.35	0			o G	181
•••	.330 .54	.15	.340	.56	.14	.355 .91	.15	.400 .76	.03
	.430 .82	.03	.470	.92	.03	.500 .91	.03	.540 .98	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.05	-03	.630 1.15	.03	.670 1.08	• 0 3
	.700 1.19	.03	.730	1.15	.03	.765 1.24	.03	.800 1.16	.05
	.070 1.22	•09	.900	1.07	.05	.950 1.06	.10	1.000 .97	.10
	1.060 1.35	• 3 5							
185	1.07 6	0.07 6						0.6	185
105	.330 .95	.03	.355	. 92	.03	.400 .91	03	.430 .93	.03
	.470 .96	.03	.500	.95	.03	.540 1.00	.03	.570 1.02	.03
	.600 .99	.03	.630	.98	.03	.670 1.00	.03	.700 1.01	.03
	.730 .99	.03	.765	1.00	•03	.800 .98	.03	.830 .97	.03
192	1.68 G	0.11 G	0.01	G 0.90	G 0.93	G 3.21 G		0 G	192
	.330 .48	• 15	• 340	.48	• 12	.355 .51	.07	.400 .75	.03
	.430 .73	.06	.470		.03	.500 .83	.03	.540 .95	.04
	.570 1.00	.03	.500	1.03	•05	-630 1-1:	•03	.670 1.11	.05
	.700 1.21	•03	• * * * *	1.08	•04	950 1 00	03	.000 1.10	.03
	1.060 1.24	.04	1,100	1.73	.07		03	1.000 1.04	.03
		•04	1.100		•••				
194	1.27 6	0.14 G	0.09	G 1.60	G		0.50 G	2006	194
_	.330 .61	.08	.340	. 57	.10	.355 .78	.15	.400 .82	.03
	.430 .84	.03	.470	. 78	.03	.500 .9	•03	.540 1.01	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.00	.03	.630 1.08	.03	.670 1.06	.03
	.700 1.02	•03	.730	1.06	.03	.765 1.00	.04	.800 1.08	.03
	.030 1.10	.03	.870	1.10	.03	.900 1.00	.03	.930 1.12	.05
	. 9/0 1.09	.03	1.000	1+15	.03 1		•05	1+000 1+18	.00

NUMBE	R R/1	8 8	ENO	IR	OEPT	H CEN	TER BAP	0.	ELBOW	UV	FEAT	N	JNBER
196	1.58	G 0	.15 G	0.00 0	1.00	Q					0 6		196
N	ICRON F	EFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRO	IN REFL	RERR	
	.330	.76	.12	.340	.42	.05	.355	•73	.03	.40	.71	.03	
	.430	•73	.03	.470	.79	•03	.500	.86	•03	• 5 4	•0 •93	.03	
	.570 1	• 91	.03	.600	1.02	•03	.630	1.03	.03	• 6 1	70 1.09	.04	
	•700 1	.09	•04	.730	1.14	•04	.765	1.17	.04	.80	00 1.14	.06	
	1.060	.91	. 30	.900	1.14	.10	. 450	1.11	•08	1.00	0 1.17	.10	
		• • •	• 30										
197	1.87	GO	.09 G		0.88	Q					0 G		197
	.330	.46	.14	.355	•46	•15	.400	.66	•03	• 4	30 .67	.03	
	.470	•82	.03	.500	.83	+03	•540	1.01	•03	.5	70 .96	.03	
	.600	. 78	•03	•630	1.12	.03	.670	1.07	.03	• / (0 1.28	.03	
	.870 1	. 60	.31	.900	1.15	- 05	.000	1.14	-06		70 1.38	. 11	
				• • • • •		,	•••••			• • •			
198	1.55	6 G O	.08 G					-			06		198
	.330	•57	.03	• 355	.54	• 03	.400	• 74	•03	• 4	30 .80	•03	
		.84	.03	.500	.90	.03	1540		.03	• • • •	1.00	.03	
	.730 1	.15	.03	. 765	1.17	.03	.800	1.18	.03	.83	30 1.15	.03	
200	1.12	GO	.07 G								OG		200
	•400	.97	• 05	.430	. 93	• 04	. 470	98	•03	.50	0 1.02	.03	
		.03	.03	.570	1.00	.03	.500	1.03	.03	•0:	50 1.00	.03	
	.010 1	.00	.04	. 100	1.102	.05	./30		.00		0 1 19	.00	
	1.030	.99	.35	1.060	1.26	.35	• • • • •	1.10	•17	1.00	/0 1 . 02	•••	
208	1.38	0 0	.10 0								0 0		208
	.400	•77	.06	.430	.90	.37	.470	.91	• 06	• 50	00.87	.06	
	.540 1	.11	•06	.570	. 93	•14	.600	1.06	•12	•63	30 1.04	•06	
	.800 1	.34	.08	.830	. 74	.32	./30	1.05	.09	• (6	.90	• 24	
			•••		• • •								
210	1.11	G 0	.14 G								3 G		210
	.340	.93	.14	.355	.90	.10	.400	•83	• 0 3	• 4 3	.87	.03	
	•470	.93	•03	.500	.93	•03	•540	.95	•04	• 5 7	70 1.01	• 04	
	.730	.02	.03	.030	.96	.04	.070	. 42	.04	. / (0 .97	.04	
	.870	.87	.05	. 900	.95	-05	.930	. 8 7	.07		70 . 95	- 06	
	1.000 1	.38	.06	1.060	1.08	.19		•••		• • •	• • • • • •		
213	1.06	GO	.02 6	-0.02 0	1.00	۹	266				0.5		213
	. 430	.94	.04	. 340	. 33	.13	- 377	. 47	.10	• 40	0 1.01	.04	
	.570 1	.05	.03	.600	. 99	.05	-630	1.02	.03	. 6 7	0 1.02	.07	
	.700 1	.05	.05	.730	1.32	.03	.765	.99	.05	.80	0 1.07	.04	
	.830	.93	•05	.870	1.01	•07	.900	.95	.05	.93	.84	.10	
	.970 1	•09	.08	1.000	1.02	.07	1.030	.97	.09	1.06	.97	•12	
216	1.19	6.0	.01 6		1.00	6					0.6		216
	.330	•90°	.03	.355	.90	.03	.400	.89	.03	. 4 3	0 . B6	.03	
	.470	.91	•03	.500	.94	•03	.540	1.01	.03	. 57	1.00	.03	
	.600	.97	.03	.630	1.03	.03	.570	1.04	• 0 3	.70	0 1.08	•03	
	.730 1	.05	.03	.755	1.11	•03	.800	1.10	•03	• 8 3	30 1.06	.03	
	.870 1	•12	•03	.900	1.15	.03	. 930	1.07	.03	.9	1.12	.03	
217	1.14	GO	.02 G	0.15 0	1.00	G					0 G		217
	.330	.95	.10	.355	.83	• 05	.400	.91	.03	.43	.91	.03	
	.470	.95	.03	.500	. 75	.03	.540	.95	.03	.57	70 1.00	.03	
	.600 1	.01	.03	.630	1.32	.03	.670	1.03	.03	. 70	00 1.06	.03	
	• / 30 1	.02	.03	.765	1.05	.03	.800	1.02	.03	.83	1.03	.03	
	1.000 1	.22	.14	1.030	1.06	.08	1.060	1.28	.05		1.21	.07	
			•••		1.00	•••	1.000	1.00	•20				
220	1.19	6 0	.09 G					_			0 G		220
	.330	.81	.03	• 355	.83	•03	.400	.85	.03	• 4 3	.89	.03	
	.470	•9Z	.03	.500	.94	.03	.540	.97	.03	. 5 7	1.00	.03	
	.730 1	.00	.03	. 6 3 0	. 45	.03	.800	1.03	.03	. 70	0 1.14	.03	
		101	•••			.03			•03	• • • :		• 0 9	
221	1.52	GO	.21 G	-0.03 0	1.00	G					06		221
	.330	.50	.06	.340	• 51	.10	.355	.55	.07	. 40	.73	.03	
	.430	.75	.03	. 470	.89	.03	.500	, . 90	.03	.54	0 1.01	.03	
	.700 1	.00	.05	. 730	1.02	.03	.745	1.05	.03	.0/	0 1 12	.03	
	.830 1	.05	.05	. 370	1.05	.04	.900	1.11	-04	.91	0 1.05	.05	
	.970 1	0.2	- 0.5	1.000	1.01	- 05	1.030	1.10	.07				

NUMBER	R/B	BEND	IR	DEPT	H CEN	TER BAN	0 W	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
230	1.55 G	0.05 G	0.10	G 0.94	G 0.9	0 G 0.1	1 6		0 6	230
M (CRON REF	L RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	REPR
	.330 .6	2 .20	.340	•67	.06	·355	.69	.03	.400 .78	.03
	.570 1.0	0.03	. 600	1.03	.03	-630	1.12	.03	.570 1.13	.03
	.700 1.1	8 .03	.730	1.20	.03	.765	1.25	.03	.800 1.25	.03
	.900 1.1	7 .03	.950	1.22	•03	1.000	1.26	.03	1.030 1.33	.04
1	1.060 1.2	7 .05								
236	1.56 G	0.08 G		1.00	٥				O G	236
	.330 .5	5.09	.355	.73	.04	.400	.74	.03	.430 .78	.03
	.470 .8	7 .03	.500	.89	.03	.540	. 99	.04	.570 .98	.03
	.730 1.1	s .05 8 .03	.030	1.26	.03	.800	1.74	.05	.830 1.20	.03
	.870 1.3	0.08	.900	1.28	.06	.930	1.15	.05	.970 1.34	.08
243	1.39 0	0.08 Q	. 355	. 72	- 03	- 400	. 77	- 08	.430 .77	.05
	.470 .8	7 .06	.500	. 68	.06	.540	.93	.09	.570 1.05	.05
	.600 .9	9 .05	.630	1.00	.07	.670	1.11	•09	.700 1.12	.06
	.730 1.0	8.06	.765	1.20	.05	.800	1.30	.13		
246	2.15 G	0.11 G		0.90	G				CG	246
	.330 .4	0.03	• 3 5 5	.45	.03	.400	.60	.03	.430 .67	.03
	.470 .7	9.03	.500	.86	.03	.540	. 94	.03	.570 .97	.03
	.730 1.2	8 .03 6 .03	. 765	1.33	.03	.800	1.23	-03	.700 1.28	.03
	.870 1.2	3.06	.900	1.20	.04	.930	1.19	.03	.970 1.17	.03
258	1.56 G	0.07 G	255	45	.03	400	75	. 0 3	0 G	258
	.470 .8	5 .03	.500	.88	.03	.540	.95	.03	.570 1.02	.03
	.600 1.0	3.03	.630	1.05	.03	.670	1.12	.03	.700 1.19	.03
	.730 1.1	7 .03	.765	1.22	.03	.800	1 • 21	•03	.830 1.17	.03
262	1.85 0	0.17 0							0 0	262
	.330 .0	7 .31	.355	.59	.22	.400	.55	.07	.430 .68	.04
	.470 .7	9.06	.500	.77	.04	.540	. 97	.04	.570 1.05	.14
	.600 .9	1 .03	.030	1.23	.07	.670	1.17	.08	.700 1.11	.08
	.870 1.0	9 .12	.900	1.21	.25	.930	.79	.28	.970 1.07	.28
264	1.53 G	0.05 6	255	47		600	74	10	0 G	264
	.470 .8	3.03	.500	.89	.03	.540	.95	.08	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.0	8 .03	.630	1.09	.03	.670	1.15	.03	.700 1.20	.04
	.730 1.1	6 .05	• 765	1.29	.04	.800	1.21	•03	.830 1.36	.04
258	1.10 6	-0.01 6						0.40 G	26 05	268
	.330 .8	4 .05	.355	.79	•07	.400	.93	.03	.430 .98	.03
	.470 .9	5.03	.500	.93	.03	.540	. 99	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.730 .9	9 .04	.030	1.15	-04	.800	1.05	.03	.830 1.13	.03
279	1.20 G	0.01 G	265		0.7	400			6 0 G	279
	.470 .89	9 .03	. 500	.93	.03	.540	.98	.04	.570 1.00	.04
	.600 1.00	.03	.630	1.01	.03	.670	1.05	.03	.700 1.10	.03
	.730 1.0	8.03	.765	1.36	.06	.800	1.06	.03	.830 1.20	•12
281	1.52 G	0.13 6							0 6	291
	.330 .7	5.06	.355	•59	.05	.400	.74	.03	.430 .79	.06
	.470 .8	2.06	.500	1.00	.07	.540	.98	•03	.570 1.00	.05
	.730 1.1	3.03	.765	1.70	.05	.870	1.30	.03	.700 1.14	.05
293	1.28 5	0.28 G						0.44 G	30 0 G	293
	.400 .74	2.06	.430	1.00	.03	- 600	.97	.05	.500 1.00	•03
	.670 .9	8 .03	.700	.92	.04	.730	.89	.08	.765 1.02	.06
	.800 1.00	6.11	.830	.99	.10					
308	1.50.0	3.06.0							0.0	108
	.330 .5	0.00	.355	.77	.15	.400	.74	.04	.430 .89	.03
	.470 .8	4 .03	.500	.82	• 03	.540	.98	.05	.570 1.00	.07
	.600 1.0	3.04	.630	1.09	.05	.570	1.09	.03	.700 1.18	.07
	•/30 1•10	• • • •	. / 65	1.04	.08	• 4 3 0	1.31	.03	.830 1.17	•11
313	1.21 G	0.11 G	-0.01	G 1.00	3			0.48 G	2 G 0 G	313
	.330 .5	7 .06	.355	.81	•03	.400	.86	.03	.430 .89	.03
	.600 1-0	6 .03 3 .03	.500	1.00	.04	.540	1.01	.03	.570 .99	.03
	.730 1.0	1 .03	.765	1.03	.03	.800	1.05	.03	.830 1.02	.03
	.870 1.0	1.06	.900	1.13	.04	.930	1.02	.06	.970 1.04	.03
1			1.020	1		1.060				

NUMBER	R/B	BENO	I R	DEPT	H CEP	TER BAR	NDW E	LBOW	υV	FEAT	NUMBER
323	1.63	G 0.10 G	*******							0 6	323
MIC	CRON RE	FL RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICR	ON REFL	RERR
	.330 .	73 .03	.355	.68	• 04	.400	. 72	•03	- 4	30 .76	.03
	470 .	84 .03	.500	.92	.03	.540	1.00	.03	.5	70 1.00	.03
	730 1.	03 .04	• 6 3 0	1.08	.03	.800	1.26	.03	• '	00 1.20	.03
	.,30 1.	••••	. / 0 /	1.00	•04	.300	1.20	•03			
324	1.09	G 0.10 G	0.04	2			0	.47 0	1 0	0 G	324
	.330 .	68 .08	• 340	. 70	•20	.355	1.00	.18	.4	00 .90	.03
•	430 .	87 .03	.470	1.02	.03	.500	.93	.03	. 5	40 .99	.03
	570 .	99 .03	.600	.97	.03	.630	1.01	• 03	• 5	70 .94	.03
	830 1.	00 .08	- 870	.89	.03	-900	.76	.17	.9	30 .91	- 0 B
	950	85 .10	.970	1.00	.08	1.000	.92	.08	1.0	30 1.07	.08
325	1.22	G-0.01 G		1.00	•					0 6	325
•	670	•05	• 377	. 45	.05	-400		.03	• • • •	30 .90	.03
	600 1.	03 .03	.630	1.07	-03	.670	1.12	.03	.7	00 1.09	.04
	730 1.	08 .03	.765	1.14	.03	.800	1.18	.03	.8	30 1.05	.05
	870 1.	25 .07	.900	1.05	• 04	.930	1.22	• 0 9	.9	70 1.23	•09
326	1.09	6 3.14 6	266				0	.48 G	10	0 6	326
	470	97 .03	-500	. 26	.03	.540	1.01	.05		70 1.00	.05
	600 1.	02 .05	.630	1.02	.04	.570	.97	.07	.7	00 .96	.05
	730 .	98 .12	.765	1.19	.19						
							-				
335	1.01	G 0.03 G	-0.07 (1.00	•		° °	• 36 G	30	0 6	335
	430 .	93 .03	- 470	1.00	.08	- 377	.99	.04	• • •	60 1.00	.03
	570 1.	.03	.600	.99	-03	-630	1.02	-03		70 .97	.03
	700 1.	.03	.730	95	.03	.765	.94	.03	.8	.94	.10
•	900 .	89 .06	.950	.93	.05	1.000	.90	.10	1.0	30 .84	.25
1.	.060 .	92 .25									
337	1.32	0.12 0	-0.04	1.00	2					0.0	337
	330	87 .15	.340	.59	.33	.355	1.12	.13	. 4	ຸ້າດ	•12
	430 .	77 .03	.470	.86	.03	.500	.79	+12	.5	40 .96	.04
	570 1.	.03	.600	1.13	•11	.630	1.04	. 37	.6	70 1.10	.09
•	700 1.	.03	.730	1.13	.03	.765	1.04	.03	.8	00 1.07	.07
	870 .	96 .03	.900	1.05	.03	.950	1.10	.07	1.0	00 1.06	.09
1.	.080 1.	••••	1.100	1.52	•03						
338	1.11	6 0.02 G								1 G	338
	330 .	88 .04	.355	• 98	.06	.400	.95	.03	• 4	30 .92	.03
•	470 .	94 .03	.500	.95	•03	.540	.98	.03	•5	70 1.00	.03
•	730 1	98 .03	.030	.97	.03	.670	.97	.03	• 7	0 1.04	.03
•		•••	••••	1.04	•03	.000	1.54	•••	•0	30 1.00	•04
339	1.40	G 0.12 G								0 G	339
•	330 .	73 .04	• 355	.58	.05	.400	.77	•03	.4	30 .88	.04
•	470 .	70 .03	.500	. 59	•03	.540	. 98	•03	• 5	70 .95	.03
	730 1.	04 .05	.765	1.09	.03	.870	1.03	.03	- 6	30 1.07	.03
									•••		
340	1.58	6 0.11 G		-						0 0	340
•	355 .	56 .19	.400	.72	.04	•430	.76	.03	• 4	70 .82	.04
	630 1.	07 .04	- 540	1.11	-05	. 700	1.02	- 04	.7	30 1.24	.03
	765 1.	16 .05	.800	1.24	.04	. 530	1.18	.14	• '	30 1.24	.07
341	1.75	6 0.18 G		0.93	G 0.9	O G 0.1	L 3 G			0 G	341
•	330 .	54 .03	.355	.60	.03	.400	• 5 5	.03	• 4	30 .69	.03
	600 1	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.500	.84	.03	.540	. 9 3	.03	• 2	70 1.02	.03
	765 1.	20 .03	.900	1.10	.03	.830	1.09	.03		70 1.13	.03
	900 1.0	.04	.930	1.07	.03	.970	1.15	.03	1.0	00 1.34	.03
344	1.10	G 0.14 G	0.10 0	1.00	•		0	.42 G	2 G	0 6	344
•	470	2 .07	. 375	7	.07	.400	.92	.03	• •	30 .93 70 1 04	.03
:	600 -	97 .03	.630	.95	.03	.670	. 78	.03	.7	00 .99	.03
	730 .	.03	.765	1.00	.03	.900	1.00	.03	.8	30 1.02	.03
	870 .	.06	.900	1.06	.05	.930	1.11	.09	.9	70 1.08	.13
1.	. 000	•0 •09	1.030	1.14	•19	1.050	1.09	.13			
345	1.25	3 3.12 6					2	.45 0	3 6	0.6	34 5
	330 .	.07	.355	.50	.09	.400	. 84	.05	.4	30 .39	.04
	470 .	.03	.500	.97	.04	.540	.95	.03	.5	70 1.00	.03
•	600 1.0	.03	.530	. 95	.03	.670	1.03	.05	.7	00 1.04	.03
•	730 1.0	.03	.765	1.05	.03	.800	1.04	.05	• 8	30 .94	.03
		** .04		. 70	.03	. 7 3 0		. 10			

NUMBE	R R/	8 8	ENO	IR	DEPTH	H CEN	TER BAN	DW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
347	1.2	6 3 0	.07 6							0 G	347
N	ICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330	.88	.06	.355	.83	.05	.400	• 8 2	.03	.430 .88	.03
	.470	.91	.03	.500	1.00	.03	.540	.98	.03	.570 .98	.03
	. 500	1.07	.08	. 530	1.11	-04	.830	1.02	.03	.830 1.09	.07
	.870	1.22	.04	.900	1.03	.04	.930	.99	.05	.970 1.10	.03
349	1.7	3 6 0	.24 G	-0.18 0	0.73	G 0.9	5 G D.Z	4 G		0 3	349
	.340	•38	.09	.355	•53	.04	.400	.54	.03	•430 •69 570 1.00	.03
	- 600	.01	.03	.500	1.39	.03	.670	1.07	.03	.700 1.12	.03
	.730	1.12	.03	.765	1.15	.03	.800	1.04	.03	.830 .99	.04
	.870	.84	.04	.900	.83	.04	.950	.94	•04	1.000 .98	.05
	1.060	.93	.05	1.100	1.20	.12					
354	1.9		14 6	-0.19 0	1.00	6				0.6	354
,,,,	.330	.53	.17	.340	.44	•05	.355	•51	.03	.400 .63	.03
	.430	.68	.03	.470	.79	•03	.500	.96	.03	.540 .95	.03
	.570	1.00	.03	.600	1.04	.03	.630	1.11	.03	.670 1.16	• 03
	.700	1.21	.03	.730	1.22	.03	.755	1.23	.03	.800 1.20	.04
	1.060	.97	.05	.930	1.00	•05	1.000	1.09	.05	1.030 1.07	•••
		• • •									
356	1.3	1 6 0	.14 G							0 G	356
	.330	.40	.10	.340	.74	.10	• 355	.79	• 10	.400 .78	.03
	.430	.78	.03	.470	1.08	-03	.530	1.09	.03	-540 -96	.03
	.700	1.07	.04	.730	1.07	.03	.765	1.04	.05		•••
361	1.2	1 6-0	.06 G							0 6	361
	• 330	.85	.10	.355	.96	.03	.400	. 92	.04	.430 .95	.03
	- 600	.93	.03	.500	1.01	.04	.670	1.11	.05	.700 1.13	.05
	.730	1.12	.04	.765	1.18	.03	.800	1.16	.04	.830 1.20	.03
363	1.1	7 G O	•05 G	400	1.00	9	430		0.40 0	2016	.03
	.500	.98	.04	. 540	1.00	.03	.570	.98	.03	.600 1.05	.03
	.630	1.00	.03	.670	1.03	.04	.700	1.03	.03	.730 1.08	.04
	.765	1.37	.03	.800	1.09	.04	.830	1.11	.04	.870 .96	.03
	.900	1.15	.03	.930	1.10	.07	.970	1.13	•12		
345	1.1	a	.01 6						0.43 3	20 00	365
337	.355	. 87	.06	.400	. 97	.17	.430	1.00	.07	.470 .99	.03
	.500	. 99	.03	.540	.99	.10	.570	•98	.05	.600 1.03	.03
	.630	1.00	.06	.670	1.12	•04	.730	1.10	.04	.765 1.07	.03
	.800	1.14	.05	.830	1.34	.07					
372	1.0	1 6 0	.01 G						0.40 2	2005	372
	.330	.88	.17	.355	.89	.07	.400	1.00	.05	.430 1.06	.03
	.470	.95	.03	. 500	. 99	.03	.540	.95	.03	.570 1.00	• 03
	. 730	. 94	.03	.755	1.01	-03	.820	1.92	.03	.830 .96	.03
	•••••	• • •		• • • • • •				• / -	,		•••
374	1.4	9 G O	.05 G							0 G	374
	.330	• 49	•11	• 355	.60	•09	.400	.80	.03	.430 .98	.03
	- 470	.87	.03	- 500	1.11	- 04	- 540	1.17	.05	.700 1.17	.08
	.730	1.15	.03	.755	1.24	.03	.800	1.13	•12	.830 1.03	.06
375	1.0	9 3 0	.03 6				(0.42 G	ZGOG	375
	. 3 3 0	. 79	.03	. 375	.83	.03	. 540	.92	.03	-570 1-00	.03
	.600	1.35	.03	.630	1.02	.03	.670	1.02	.03	.700 1.03	.03
	.730	1.00	.03	.765	1.01	.03	.900	.99	•03	.830 .98	.06
				• • • •		•					2.04
396	1.1	4 G O	• 1 Z G	-0.06	1.00	'i . 0.2	. 400	. 87		. 430 . ª º	386
	.470	.93	.03	.500	.94	.03	.540	.99	.03	.570 1.02	.03
	.600	.98	.03	.630	. 79	.03	.670	1.00	.03	.700 1.01	.03
	.730	.97	.03	.765	1.04	.03	.800	1.00	.03	.830 1.01	.03
	.870	1.00	.03	.900	• 74	.03	.930	.91	.03	.970 .99	.03
	1.000	. 43	.03	1.030		.05	1.060	• 8 /	.03		
399	1.4	3 G O	. 37 G							1 G	389
	.330	.69	.03	.355	.71	.03	.400	.76	.03	.430 .84	.03
	.470	.90	.03	.500	. 70	.03	.540	.95	.03	.570 1.02	.03
	. 600	1.14	.03	.530	1.18	.03	.670	1.07	.03	.700 1.12	.03
		14									

NUMB	R R/B	BEND	IR	DEPTH	I CENT	ER BAN	IDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
391	1.59 6	0.04 G							0 G	391
	ICRON REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR M	ICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	•330 .•70	.03	.355	.53	+03	.400	• 75	.03	.430 .80	.03
	.470 .81	•03	.500	.92	.03	• 540	. 90	.03	.570 1.02	.03
	.500 1.07	.03	+030	1 2 2	.03	.800	1.17	.03	.700 1.17	•03
	• / 30 1 • 2 2	•03	./09	1.24	•05	.000	1.11	•03		
402	1.38 G	0.15 G							2 G	402
	.340 .39	.23	.355	.74	.11	.400	.78	.03	.430 .78	.03
	.470 .86	.03	.500	.93	.03	.540	.97	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.05	•03	.630	1.03	• 03	.670	1.00	• 05	.700 1.08	•04
	.730 1.08	.05	+ /65	1.11	.05	1.060	1.05	+15	.950 1.19	.07
	1.000 1.01	••••	1.550	•••	•20	1.030	• • •	•20		
403	1.44 G	0.17 G							0 G	403
	.330 .54	• •13	.355	.76	.10	.400	• 72	.04	.430 .81	•04
	.470 .81	03	.500	•93	.03	.540	. 91	•07	.570 1.00	.03
	•600 1•03	.04	.630	1.03	•03	.570	1.05	•05	.700 1.08	.03
	• / 30 1 • 0 /	•03	• / 0 5		•00	.0.10		•05	•030 I•00	•05
409	1.26 G	0.04 6	-0.08	5 1.00	G				0 G	409
	.330 .76	.08	.340	.80	.11	.355	•76	.09	.400 .84	.07
	.430 .85	.03	.470	.94	.03	.500	•95	•03	.540 .96	•03
	.570 1.02	.03	.600	. 99	.03	.630	1.12	•03	.670 1.07	.03
	.700 1.07	.03	+ 7 30	1 12	•03 04	+ / 5 2	1.14	+03	+800 1.05	• 0 3
	.970 1.14	.04	1.000	1.02	.04	1.030	. 78	.05	1.060 .96	.08
	• • • • • • • •	•••					•			
413	1.15 G-	-0.04 G							0 G	413
	.330 .84	.10	• 355	•90	.11	.400	. 99	•03	.430 .97	.03
	•470 •92	•03	.500	.89	.03	.540	1.01	• 04	.570 1.00	.03
	.500 1.00	.04	-030	1,01	.03	.0/0	1.11	.04	+700 1+L5 #30 1 1#	.03
	• / 50 1.01	•05	• / 0 5	1.12	•05	• 0 3 3	1.10	•05	.030 1.10	•04
415	1.15 0	0.00 0	0.01	2					0 0	415
	.355 1.18	.09	.400	.87	•05	• 4 3 0	.91	.08	.470 .89	.07
	.500 1.21	.10	.540	.97	.06	.570	.80	.10	.600 .94	•20
	.630 1.09	.06	.670	1.12	.05	.700	1.06	• 0 9	.730 1.02	•14
	• 7 5 2 1 • 1 4	.08	.030	1 17	• 2 0		1 02	+05	. 000 1 09	-08
	1.030 1.14	.08	1.060	.97	.08	• 71 5	1.02	•••	1.000 1.07	.00
416	1.55 G	0.07 G							0 G	416
	.330 .55	.04	. 355	.65	.03	.400	.74	.03	.430 .95	.03
	•470 •83	•03	• 500	• 90	•03	.540	+ 75	•03	•570 1.00	•03
	.730 1.16	.03	.765	1.17	.03	.800	1.18	.03	.830 1.18	.03
		•••	••••		•••					
419	1.08 G	0.00 G	-0.07 (1.00	G				0 G	419
	.330 .94	.06	• 355	.96	.05	.400	1.00	.04	•430 •96	.04
	.470 .96	+03	.500	.92	• 03	• 540	1.04	.05	•570 1•00	• 06
	.730 1.02	.04	.765	1.00	.03	.800	.97	.01	.830 1.02	.03
	.870 .94	.03	.900	1.00	.03	.930	.94	.04	.970 .97	.03
	1.000 1.03	.06	1.030	• 9 3	.10	1.050	.89	•09		
423	1.04 6	0.00 G	. 165	. 84	. 04	. 600	. 00	0.40 5	26 06	- 423
	.470 1.01	.03	.500	.98	.03	.540	1.01	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.01	.03	.630	1.00	.03	.570	1.01	.03	.700 1.08	.03
	.730 .97	• 03	.765	1.02	.04	.800	.97	.03	•H30 •97	.03
426	1.08 G	0.07 G			••				0 G	426
	.330 .94	+03	• 355	. 90	.03	.400	2.01	.03	•430 •94	.03
	-600 -98	.03	.630	. 97	.03	-670		.03	.700 1.02	.03
	.730 1.00	.03	.765	1.00	.03	.800	.98	.03	.930 .97	.06
433	1.73 5	0.19 G	-0.05 0	0.90	G 0.94	G 0.2	0 G		0 6	433
	.330 .40	.08	• 355	.48	.05	•400	•65	•04	.430 .77	.03
	.470 .86	+03	.500	•91	.03 .03	• 5 4 0	.99	•03	.700 1.00	.03
	.730 1-19	-03	.050	1.21	.03	.810	1.19	.03	.830 1.14	.03
	.970 1.03	.03	.900	1.02	.03	.930	1.09	.03	.970 1.05	.03
	1.000 1.06	.03	1.030	1.09	.03					
434	1.34 G	0.08 6		0.56	3	430			(1 0 G	434
	.377 .64	.05	. 400	.07	.03	- 570	1.02	- 03	.470 .89	.03
	.630 1.03	.03	.570	1.08	.03	.700	1.12	.0A	.730 1.07	.07
	.765 1.15	.05	.900	1.15	.06	+830	1.03	.07	.870 1.04	.05
	.900 .95	.05	. +30	. 77	•12	-	-			

NUMBER	R/B	BE	ND	£ R	DEPTH	H CEN	TER BAN	10 W	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
435	1.22	2-0.	04 0								435
MI	CRON R	FL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330	. 71	• 2 2	.355	.99	.17	.400	•96	.05	.430 .77	.06
	+47U -	. 78	.03	. 500	. 37	.05	. 740	.82	.09	.570 1.03	.09
	.765 1	.27	.09	.300	1.14	.05	.830	1.40	.10	• / 30 1•14	• 12
						• • •					
439	1.12	30.	11 G					_		0.3	439
	.330	.52	•06	• 355	.39	.09	•400	•96	.03	•430 •90	.03
	.600 1	.00	.03	. 500	. 98	.03	.540	1.00	.03	.720 1.01	.03
	.730	. 9 9	.03	.765	1.03	.03	.800	.97	.03	.830 .97	.11
441	1.34	G-0.	03 G		2.2					0 5	441
	.330	.03	•18	. 355	. 99	• 23	.400	. 54	.13	.430 .84	.05
	.600 1	.04	.06	.630	1.05	.03	.670	1.08	.07	.700 1.20	.04
	.730 1	14	.03	.765	1.16	.03	.800	1.14	.03	.830 1.19	.03
446	2.76	G 0.	24 6	-0.07	0					0 G	446
	-540	.88	-03	. 570	1.03	.03	.600	1.05	- 03	.500 .78	.03
	.670 1	23	.03	.730	1.29	.03	.730	1.29	.03	.755 1.28	.03
	.800 1	. 26	.03	.830	1.29	.03	. 370	1.25	.03	.900 1.24	.04
	.930 1	.32	.07	• 970	. + 3	.09	1.000	1.12	.09	1.030 1.26	.11
453	1 71	e 1	12 0							0.0	453
475	.330	.54	.03	. 355	.53	.03	. 400	. 65	.03	.430 .73	.03
	.470	82	.03	.500	.97	.03	.540	.94	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1	.05	.03	.630	1.10	.03	.670	1.15	.03	.700 1.17	.03
	.730 1.	18	.03	.765	1.22	.03	.300	1.14	.03	.930 1.07	.04
452	1.58	s 0.	38.6	-0.02	0 1.00	2				0.6	462
	.330	.53	.20	.340	.75	.16	.355	.56	.12	.400 .70	.04
	.430	72	.04	.470	.90	.04	.500	. 88	.04	.540 .96	.05
	.570 1.	.02	.04	.600	.97	•04	.630	1.13	.03	.670 1.12	.05
	.700 1.	. 39	.04	• 730	1.19	.05	• 765	1.35	•11	.800 1.22	• 08
	.970 1	20	.07	1.000	1.16	.07	1.030	1.18	.15	1.060 1.14	.12
	•••••		•••			•••			•••	10000 1014	• • •
468	1.06	G 0.	07 G		1.00	G			0.40 9	2 Q Q G	468
	.330	82	•03	.355	.91	.03	.400	.96	.04	.430 .90	.03
	.600 1	.05	.03	-630	1.07	.03	- 5 70	1.02	.03	.730 1.02	.03
	.765 1	.01	.03	.800	1.00	.03	.830	.90	.03	.870 1.00	.03
	.900 1.	01	•04	.930	.98	.05	.970	1.01	.05	1.000 1.16	.09
4/1	.330	5 0.	.03	. 155	. 53	. 03	. 4 3 0	. 76	.03	. 430 . 81	- 03
	.470	85	.03	.500	. 93	.03	.540	.96	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.	.00	.03	.630	1.31	.03	.670	1.09	.03	.700 1.12	.03
	.730 1.	.09	•03	.755	1.17	•03	.900	1.15	•03	.830 1.09	• 03
472	1.71	2 0.	D1 0							0.0	672
	. 330	27	.14	.355	. 50	.30	.400	.70	.04	.430 .91	.07
	.470	97	.05	.500	.92	.04	.540	•97	• O B	.570 .95	.11
	.600 1.	13	•03	• 530	1.07	.04	.670	1.23	• 03	.700 1.19	.12
	. / 50 1.	23	.09	. / 6 9	1.43	.07	.835	1.30	.03	.830 1.18	.14
481	1.25	сэ.	19 G							0 3	491
	.330 .	59	.10	.340	.50	.12	.355	•75	.07	.400 .92	.03
	.430 .	84	.03	.470	.91	.03	.500	. 91	•03	.540 .92	•03
	.700 1.	03	.03	. 500		.05	.530	.99	.04	.670 1.00	• 0 4
	.830	97	.05	.870	1.02	.05	.900	.96	.09	.930 1.30	.12
	.970 .	36	•08	1.000	1.00	.08	1.030	1.27	.10	1.060 1.35	.15
						_					
488	. 330	72	14 6	255	1.00	4 0.2	600		0.51 G	1606	488
	.470	92	.03	- 500	.05	.03	- 560	1.00	.03	.430 .80	.03
	.600 1.	00	.03	.630	.97	.05	.570	1.05	.03	.730 1.01	.05
	.765 1.	31	•03	.800	.99	.05	.930	.95	•04	.870 1.00	.04
	.900 .	97	•05	.930	1.09	.05	.970	.99	.05	1.000 .90	.17
430	1.16	5.0	04 0						0 45 5	20.00	
	. 330 .	72	.04	.355	. 55	.07	.400	. 90	.01	.430 .91	.03
	.470 .	97	.03	.500	.97	• 03	.540	.99	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 .	96	.03	.630	1.02	.03	.570	1.08	.03	.700 1.04	.03
	.730 .	78	.03	.765	1.06	.04	.800	1.15	• 0 3	.830 1.05	.03

NUMBER	R/B	BEND	IR	DEPTH	I CENTE	R BANDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
496 1	.75 5	0.26 G		0.39	G 0.90	G 3.17 G		0 G	496
MICRO	IN REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR ME	CRON REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
.33	•25	•10	.355	.46	.05	.400 .62	.03	.430 .72	.03
.47	.85	.03	.500	.89	.03	.543 .95	.04	.570 1.00	.03
-00	5 1.13	.03	- 800	1.05	.05	.830 .99	.05	.870 1.00	.05
.90	1.07	.05	.930	.99	.05	.970 1.03	.05		•••
• • •				•••	•••				
505 1	l.12 3	0.03 G	-0.04 (0.98	G 0.95	G 0.20 3		0 G	505
• 3 3	10 .95	•10	.340	.78	.13	.400 .97	.04	.430 .91	.03
. 4 /		.04	.500		.04	.540 1.01	•04	700 1 07	.04
.00	10 1.04	.04	.765	1.10	.04	.800 1.10	.04	.830 1.05	.04
. 87	1.01	.04	.900	.97	.04	.930 .92	.05	.970 .94	.05
1.00	00 1.01	.05	1.030	. 75	.08 1	.050 1.00	.10		
510 1	L.36 G	0.04 G	356		A 1	433 78	0.3	630 86	510
	70 .84	.03	- 500	. 30	.03	.540 .99	.03	.570 1.00	.05
.60	0 1.0	.03	.630	1.03	.03	.670 1.10	.03	.730 1.13	.03
. 73	30 1.13	.03	.765	1.15	.03	.830 1.14	.03	.830 1.12	.05
511 1	1.22 G	0.12 6	-0.07	5 1.00	G	255 60	0.47 6	2 9 0 6	511
	10 .85	.03	.470	1.03	.03	.500 .97	.03	.540 .99	.03
. 57	10 .95	.03	.600	1.00	.03	.530 1.02	.03	.670 1.04	.03
. 70	0 1.04	.03	.730	1.00	.03	.755 1.04	.03	.800 .97	.03
• 8 3	1.02	.05	.870	1.00	• 03	.900 .97	.04	.930 .92	.05
.95	10 .95	.04	.970	. 99	.05 1	.000 .90	.05	1.030 .98	.05
513 1	. 48 3	0.07 0						0.2	513
.39	5 .62	.03	.400	.75	.11	.430 .88	.03	.470 .81	.08
.50	.90	.05	.540	. 76	.12	.570 1.00	.10	.600 1.05	.06
• 6 3	1.05	.09	.670	1.12	•03	.700 1.21	.07	.730 1.14	.03
.76	5 1.04	.05	.800	1.22	.10	.830 1.13	.13		
526 1	.13 6.	0.03 6					0.47 0	3 0 0 5	526
.35	5 .50	.36	.400	.96	.15	.430 1.07	.06	.470 .98	.03
.50	0 1.02	.04	.540	1.00	.07	.570 .97	• 0 5	.600 1.0Z	.05
•63	0 1.02	• 03	.670	1.04	.04	.700 1.05	.11	.730 1.12	.03
.76	5 1.04	• •08	. 900	• 35	.04	.830 .84	.14		
532 1	- 56 - 9	0.14 6	-0.01	. 0.91	6 0.92	6 0.15 6		0.5	532
.33		.04	.340	.57	.03	.355 .63	.03	.400 .73	.03
.43	.75	.03	.470	.85	.03	.500 .88	.03	.540 .96	.03
.57	10 1.00	.03	.600	1.03	.03	.630 1.09	.03	.670 1.08	.03
• 70	0 1.12	•03	.730	1.13	.03	.755 1.14	.03	.800 1.14	.03
1.06	50 1.03	.05	• • • • •	1.0	.03 1		.03	1.030 1.12	•03
554 1	.15 G	0.13 G	-0.01	5 1.00	G		0.50 G	1 G 0 G	554
• 3 3	30 .71	.05	.340	.79	.08	.375 .80	.04	.400 .90	.03
	1.00	.03	.600	1.00	.03	.630 1.01	.03	.670 .98	.03
.70	00 1.00	.03	.730	.99	.03	.755 1.03	.03	.830 1.03	.03
.83	1.03	.03	.970	1.00	.03	.900 1.92	•03	.930 1.07	.03
.91	70 .91	• 03	1.000	. 78	.10 1	.030 .98	.10	1.060 1.02	.10
559 1	17 0	3 29 0						3.0	558
.15	5 .9	.35	.400	.76	.11	.430 .87	.10	.470 .94	.09
. 50	.83	.03	. 540	.97	.06	.570 1.03	.04	.600 .96	.04
.63	.95	.03	.670	.98	•04	.700 .90	.05	•730 •98	.03
.76	.78	.08	.800	. 75	.05	.030 .78	.05	.870 .68	.08
.90	.71	•12	• 930	. 7 4	.08				
560 1	-08 p	0.01 0						3 0	560
.35	.74	.04	.400	1.04	.03	.430 .90	.05	.470 .91	.05
.50	.73	.09	.540	1.10	•12	.570 .95	• 12	.600 1.02	• 05
•63	.95	• 12	.670	.95	.12	.700 .99	.13	.730 1.16	.09
. 76	.85	.18							
562 1	. 37 0	0.03 0						0.0	562
.33	.10	.21	.355	.77	.17	.400 .90	.06	.430 .93	.03
. 47	0 .81	.05	.500	.97	.03	.540 1.03	.07	.570 1.03	.06
.60	.91	.04	.630	1.01	.04	.570 1.12	.05	.700 .96	.07
• 73	1.30	•10	.765	1.15	.09	.800 1.26	.11	.830 1.07	.16
.87	.43	.09	.900	1.93	• 1 2	• 420 • 68	.09	• 970 • 58	•13
553 1	.58 0	0.04 0	0.12	0.88	0 0.91	Q 0.11 Q		0 0	563
.33	.71	.08	.340	.58	.08	.355 .69	.08	.400 .62	.07
. 43	1.01	.08	.470	. 74	.09	.500 1.02	.08	.540 .90	.08
.57	1.00	.08	.600	1.11	.08	.630 1.10	. 38	.670 1.29	.08
. 70	10 1.20	.08	. 900	1.24	-09	-102 1-24	-03	1.000 1.26	.08
1.06	0 1.27	.08	.,				,	1 1.32	

NUMBE	R R/B	BEND	Í R	DEPTH	CEN	TER BAN	IDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
574	1.68	G 0.03 G							 0 G	574
M	ICRON RE	FL RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RÉRR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .	50 .11	• 355	. 57	•06	.400	• 73	.03	.430 .79	.03
	.470 .	.84 .03	.500	.86	.03	.540	.95	.03	.570 1.00	•04
	.730 1.	23 .06	.765	1.34	.03	.820	1.29	.05	.830 1.18	.04
										,
579	1.40	G 0.15 G							0 G	579
	.330 .	-60 -05	.355	.67	.04	.400	.77	•03	•430 •80	.03
	.600 1.	0 .03		1.00	.03	. 540	1.09	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.730 1.	10 .03	.765	1.03	.03	.800	1.12	.03	.830 1.10	.03
582	1.64	G 0.20 G							0 6	582
	.530 .	76 .03	.500	. 62	.09	.400	.05	.03	• 4 30 • 72	•03
	.600 1.	05 .03	.630	1.15	.05	.670	1.09	.03	.700 1.15	.05
	.730 1.	10 .03	.765	1.13	.06	.800	1.18	.03		
584	1.73	G J.14 G		0.90	3.2				0 G	584
	.470	80 .03	.500	.86	•12	. 400	. 60	.03	.430 .70	.03
	.600 1.	05 .03	.630	1.09	.03	.670	1.11	.03	.700 1.16	.03
	.730 1.	18 .03	.765	1.14	.05	.800	1.34	.20	.900 1.11	.15
	.950 1.	03 .15	1.000	1.12	•20					
588	1.19	s 0.01 G		1 20	0				0.0	6.0.0
300	. 330 .	79 .09	. 355	-81	.14	- 4 3 0	. 84	.03	.430 .83	.03
	.470 .	92 .05	.500	.98	.04	.540	.97	.06	.570 1.00	.05
	.600 1.	04 .05	.630	1.11	.06	.670	1.07	.04	.700 1.19	.04
	.730 1.	17 .03	.765	1.07	.04	.800	1.24	.05	.830 1.30	.03
	.870 1.	52 .10	.900	1.50	•06	.930	1.40	.19	.970 1.64	•13
599	1.45	G 0.06 G							0 6	599
	.330 .	57 .03	.355	.57	.05	.400	.80	.03	.430 .84	.03
	.470 .	88 .03	.500	. 97	.04	.540	.96	.05	.570 1.00	.05
	.600 1.	00 .03	.630	1.08	.03	.670	1.11	.05	.700 1.12	.04
	./30 1.	15 .05	. / 6 2	1.17	•03	+800	1.20	.03	·B30 I·31	.03
613	1.20	G 0.02 G						0.41 G	3 Q 0 G	613
	.330 .	81 .13	.355	.50	.06	.400	.88	.03	.430 .95	.03
	.470 .	93 .03	.500	. 74	.03	.540	1.00	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	. 730 1.	97 .03	• 6 3 0	1.12	.04	.670	1.03	.04	•700 1•11	.04
	• • • • • • • •	•••	• • • • • • •	1.13	•••		1+12	.00	.030 1.14	•00
617	1.22	G-0.04 G							0 G	617
	.330 .	95 .05	.355	. 92	.03	.400	.92	.03	.430 .92	.03
	.470 .	99 .03	.500	. 78	•03	.540	1.02	.03	.570 .97	•03
	.765 1.	14 .03	-800	1.14	-04	.830	1.11	.04	•730 I•12 •870 1•21	+ 04 - 06
	.900 1.	03 .05	.930	.99	.05	.970	1.11	.09		.00
624	1.51	6 0.00 G	0.32 (1.00	•	766			0 6	624
	.430	80 .04	. 470	.50	-25	. 530	.00	.03	• 400 • 83	.05
	.570 1.	03 .04	.600	. 99	.03	.630	1.12	.04	.670 1.17	.03
	.700 1.	21 .06	.730	1.22	.04	.755	1.19	• 05	.800 1.27	.06
	.830 1.	34 .07	.870	1.56	.05	.900	1.20	.11	.930 1.44	.09
		37 •17	1.000	1.03	•10	1.030	1.40	•25		
628	1.64	G 0.04 G		1.00	5				0 G	628
	.330 .	52 .03	.355	.67	•04	.400	.71	.03	.430 .79	.03
	.470 .	87 .03	.500	.96	•03	• 5 4 0	1.00	• 03	.570 .98	•03
	.730 1.	19 .04	- 765	1.23	.03	.800	1.34	.03	.700 1.24	.03
	. 870 1.	41 .06	.900	1.35	.05	.930	1.30	.04	.970 1.39	.03
639	1.46	G 0.06 G		-					0 G	639
	.330 .	/J .03	• 355	.78	.03	.400	.75	.03	.430 .81	•03
	.600 .	99 .03	-630	1.03	-03	.670	1.10	.03	.700 1.03	.03
	.730 1.	17 .07	.765	1.13	.03	.900	1.16	.05		•••
648	1.18	0.05 0			• ·				0 0	648
	.470	96 -05	. 500	.81	.03	. 400	. 05	.05	.430 .98	.03
	.600 1.	00 .05	.630	1.01	.05	.670	1.00	.03	.700 1.12	.05
	.730 .	95 .06	.765	1.07	.07	.800	.92	.09	.830 .99	.03
074	1.24	6 J.ZZ G	-0.01 (1.00	6	100	-	J.51 G	2 6 0 6	654
	.470	94 .03	.500	.91	.03	-540	. 99	.03	- 570 1.00	.03
	.600 .	99 .03	.630	1.01	.03	.670	. 95	. 03	.700 .96	.03
	.730 .	98 .04	.765	. 99	.05	.800	.97	.03	.830 .94	.03
	.870 .	95 .05	.900	. 95	.05	.950	1.35	.05	1.000 .93	.06
			1.100							

NUMBE	R R/B	BEND	[R	DEPTH	CEN	TER BAN	10 W	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
560	1.57 0	0.10 0							0 9	660
N	ICRON REF	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.355 .7	8.08	.400	.72	.05	.430	•75	.04	.470 .72	.10
	.500 .9	8.06	• 54 0	.71	•03	.570	1.13	.13	.600 1.03	.17
	.630 1.00	.06	.670	1.19	•08	.733	1.22	•09	.730 1.09	•14
	.765 1.3	.11	.800	1.1/	• 11					
674	1.61 3	0.13 G	0.07	5 0.95	G 0.7	2 6 0.1	5 G		0 G	674
	.330 .5	7.03	.340	.61	•04	.355	.63	.03	.400 .69	.03
	.430 .7	.03	.470	.85	.03	.500	. 57	.03	.540 .97	.03
	.570 1.00	.03	.600	1.04	•03	.530	1.09	•03	.670 1.09	.03
	.700 1.1	03	.730	1.17	.03	./57	1.17	.04	.900 1.20	.03
	.970 1.13	.03	1.000	1.11	.03	1.030	1.24	.05	1.060 1.27	• 05
	.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,	1.000		•••				10000 1027	••••
676	1.24 3	0.13 G							0 6	676
	.330 .7	.03	• 355	.51	• 03	• 400	.80	.03	.430 .84	.03
	.470 .91	.03	.500	. 77	.05	.540	1.04	.03	.700 1.02	.03
	.730 .9	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	.765	1.10	.03	.800	1.04	.03	.830 1.20	.12
		••••								
695	1.55 G	0.09 6		28.0	2 0.9	7 0 0.1	5 0		0 G	695
	•330 •4	.08	• 355	•54	• 05	.400	. / 2	.03	• • 30 • 82 570 1 00	.03
	-600 1.00	5 .03	- 630	1.06	.03	.540	1.15	.03	.700 1.16	.03
	.730 1.10	.03	.765	1.17	.03	.800	1.21	.03	.830 1.12	.03
	.870 1.2	.19	.900	1.33	.28	.930	.91	.09	.970 .94	.06
	1.000 .50	• • 08	1.030	1.19	•14	1.060	1.02	•29		
636	1.19.6	0.04 6		1.00	c			. 47 6	16 06	696
070	.330 .7	.03	.355	.68	.03	. 400	.88	.03	.430 .91	.03
	.470 1.01	.03	.500	.98	.04	.540	1.01	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.00	.03	.630	1.04	•03	• 570	1.38	.03	.730 1.06	.03
	.765 1.13	.04	.800	1.02	.03	.830	1.01	.03	.870 1.05	• 03
	.900 1.08	•05	.930	1.11	•03	.970	.95	.03	1.000 .88	•14
704	1.08 G	0.05 6	-0.07 0	0.89	6 0.9	5 0 0.2	7 0		2 G	704
	.330 .88	.07	.340	.88	.05	.355	.95	.06	.400 .94	.05
	.430 .92	.05	.470	.94	.03	.500	.93	.03	.540 1.02	.03
	.570 1.00	•03	.600	.98	•03	•630	.96	•03	.670 .96	.05
	.700 1.0	5 .03	.730	1.02	.03	./57	.97	.04	1 000 .97	.08
	1.060 .94	.03	. 700	.00	•••	• • • • •	• • 1	• • • •	1.000 .72	•03
712	1.14 G	0.08 6	-0.01 (5 1.00	G			0.42 6	2 G 0 G	712
	. 470 . 3	7 .03	- 500	. 76	-03	- 540	1.03	.04	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.01	.03	.630	.97	.03	.570	1.04	.03	.700 1.05	.03
	.730 1.01	.03	.765	1.03	•03	.900	1.02	.03	.830 1.05	.03
	.870 1.0	• • 03	.900	1.05	.05	.930	1.03	.05	.970 1.04	•04
	1.000 1.00	•03	1.030	.99	•05	1.060	•97	.07		
714	1.62 G	0.13 G	-0.02	0.95	0.9	4 0 0.1	5 Q		0 G	714
	.330 .5	.10	.340	.54	• 20	.355	•72	•10	.400 .70	.03
	•430 •6	5.04	.470	.89	•03	.500	.91	•03	•540 •91	•03
	.570 1.00	03	- 600	1.07	.03	+03J	1.08	.05	.800 1.12	•03
	.830 1.1	.05	.870	1.18	.05	.900	1.03	.05	.930 1.16	.07
	.970 1.01	.06	1.000	1.24	.05	1.030	1.06	.07	1.060 1.18	.11
720	1 10 0	a a a c			~				0.0	710
134	. 340 . 84	1.02 6	. 365	.93	.07	. 620	. 04	. 03	-430 -87	.03
	.470 1.03	2 .03	.500	1.01	.03	.540	1.00	.03	.570 .98	.03
	.600 1.0	.03	.530	1.02	.03	.570	1.04	.04	.700 1.00	.03
	.730 1.0	7 .03	.765	1.03	.07	.800	1.12	.09	.870 .94	.07
	.900 1.1	.12	.950	1.11	•11	1.000	1.15	• 2 3		
741	1.15 G	0.02 G							0 6	741
	.355 .9	3 .25	.400	. 92	.05	.430	.88	.03	.470 .93	.03
	.500 .96	.03	.540	1.02	• 03	.570	.98	.04	.600 1.01	.03
	.630 1.0	.07	.670	1.03	.03	.700	1.05	.03	.730 1.03	.05
	.765 1.1	• • • • • •	.800	1.14	.07	.530	1.04	•07		
747	1.04 2	0.10 0	0.08	0				0.40 0	30 0 0	747
	.355 .7	.07	.400	.95	.07	.430	1.03	.05	.470 1.01	.07
	.500 .9	.07	.540	. 85	.07	.570	1.08	.07	.600 .99	.06
	.530 1.00	.07	.670	• 73	.09	.700	.92	.07	.730 .87	.07
	-900 -34	· •18	.800	. 95	.17	.030	.99	-07	1.000 1.24	.07
	1.030 1.20	.07	1.060	1.10	.03	• 7 1 0	• • •	•••		

NUMBER	R/B	BEND	IR	DEPTH	CENT	R BANDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
750	0.92 0	-0.02 0						0 0	750
MI	CRON REF	L RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR MI	CRON RE	FL RERR	MICRON REFL	RFRR
	.355 1.0	9.18	.400	1.10	.10	.430 1.	10 .09	.470 .98	.05
	.500 1.0	0 .03	.540	+67	.05	.570 1.	08 .08	.600 .96	.03
	.530 1.0	8 .05	.570		.03	.730 .	92 .03	./30 .84	.06
	. / 5 5 1 . 0	1 .00	. 500	1.03	• 10	•030 •	••••		
758	1.26 G	0.02 G		0.92	G 0.95	0		0 G	758
	.330 .7	9.03	.355	.83	•03	.400 .	86 .03	.430 .92	.03
	.470 .9	5 .03	.500	.97	.03	.540 .	99 .03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.0	2.03	.630	1.04	.03	.570 1.	08 .03	.730 1.12	.03
	.900 1.0	8 .03	.930	1.05	.03	.970 1.	09 .03	1.000 1.06	.08
750	1.75 G	0.08 G		0.90	G			C G	760
	.330 .4	8 .03	.355	• 58	•03	.400 .	72 .03	.430 .73	•03
	.470 .8	6 .03	.500	.91	.03	. 540 .	99 .03	-570 -98	.03
	.730 1.2	1 .03	.030	1.27	.03	.820 1.	20 .03	.830 1.14	.03
	.870 1.2	3 .03	.900	1.11	.03	.930 1.	12 .03	.970 1.13	.04
770	1.89 G	0.22 G		0.82	Q			0 9	770
	•330 •2	2.15	.355	.37	•23	.400 .	50 .35	.430 .64	.06
	.470 .8	0.00	.500	1 28	.03	.240 .	11 .05	. 700 1.00	.05
	.730 1.2	7 .06	.765	1.18	.03	.920 1.	11 .09	.830 1.12	.14
	.870 1.3	0 .12	.900	.98	.10	.930 .	77 .13	.970 1.00	.09
772	1.26 0	0.15 0			• /			(20 2 2	772
	.380 .5	7 .07	• 400	.87	.16	.430 .	88 .05	.470 .87	• • • •
	.500 1.1	9 .00	. 670	1.09	.04	.700 1.	07 .05	.730 .95	.09
	.765 1.0	5 .13	.800	.74	.05	.830 .	57 .11		•••
773	1.33 G	-0.08 G						1 G	773
	.330 .8	1 .03	.355	.81	.03	.400 .	88 .03	.430 .88	.03
	.470 .9	3 .03	-630	1.04	- 05	.540 .	96 .03	.700 1.18	.03
	.730 1.1	8 .03	.765	1.26	.03	.800 1.	22 .03	.830 1.39	.09
791	1.26 0	0.08 0					0.42 2	30 00	781
	.330 .5	5 .24	.355	.38	.10	.400 .	85 .05	.430 1.01	.03
	.470 1.0	J .07	.500	1.03	.04	.540 .	16 .04	.700 1.06	.06
	.730 1.0	4 .06	.765	1.19	.12	.800 1.	28 .15	.830 1.16	.14
	.900 .8	7 .27	.930	.91	.30	.970 1.	08 .35		
	_								
792	1.85 2	0.21 0	156		17	6.2.0	60 25	430 71	782
		9 .05	. 500	.94	.07	.540 .	94 .04	.570 1.00	.08
	.600 1.0	5 .04	.530	1.03	.05	.570 1.	25 .05	.700 1.17	.08
	.730 1.1	0 .10	.765	1.04	.17	.800 1.	32 .17	.830 1.00	.13
								• •	700
783	. 330 . 5	5 . 41	. 355	40	. 26	. 400 .	88 .07	.430 .85	- 08
	.470 .8	9 .09	.500	.99	.04	.540 .	99 .10	.570 .87	.04
	.600 1.0	7 .07	.630	1.07	.03	.673 1.	12 .05	.700 .88	.06
	.730 1.0	2.06	.755	1.14	.17	.800 .	85 .17	.830 1.01	.16
	.970 1.1	1 .26	.900	• 95	• 25	.730 1.	04 .28	.970 .99	.34
795	1.02 5	-0.02 6		1.02	3			0 G	785
	.330 1.0	0.07	.355	1.00	.06	.400 .	98 .03	.430 1.02	.03
	.470 .9	7 .03	.500	.99	.03	•540 •	99 .03	.570 1.00	• 0 3
	.500 1.0	1 .03	.630	1.01	.03	.670 1.	01 .03	.700 1.02	.03
	.730 1.0	1 .04	• 765	1.03	.04	.800 .	98 .04	.830 .98	.03
		• • • • •	• •)]	• 7 7	.03		••••		
790	1.15 6	0.07 G						0 6	790
	.330 .8	3 .04	.355	.34	• 05	.400 .	91 .03	•430 •92	.03
	.470 .9	1 .03	.500	.95	.03	.540 .	98 .03	.570 1.03	.03
	.600 .9	.03	.630	1.02	.03	.570 1.	.03 .03	.700 1.02	.03
	.130 1.0	• • 03	. / 6 5	1.38	.03	.500 1.	.03	·030 I.02	•03
801	1.10	3.02 0						0 0	801
-	.330 1.0	3 .14	.355	.89	.10	.400 .	92 .03	.430 .98	.08
	.470 .9	3 .07	.500	.93	.06	.540 1.	06 .06	.570 .87	.08
	.600 1.0	5 .08	.530	1.02	.03	.570 1.	15 .07	.700 1.01	.07
	./30 .7	2 .07	.765	.95	+15	.900 1.	12 .15		
911	1.51 0	0.23 0					0.47 0	3 9 1 9	811
	.330 .2	5 .17	.355	.57	.25	.400 .	69 .03	.430 .82	.03
	.470 1.0	1 .03	. 500	.91	.03	.540 1.	05 .04	.570 .97	.07
	.500 1.0	0 .05	.630	.39	.07	.670 1.	.04	.730 1.34	.11
	.730 1.0	.14	.765	1.49	•07	.800 1.	04 .13	.830 .99	•12
	. 5/0 .9	.25	. 900	1.29	• 2 9	. 730 1.	.33	.970 1.24	. 29

NUMBE	ER R/B	BEND	IR	DEPT	H CENT	ER BAND	W ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
839	1.66 G	0.09 G				*			839
- i 1	ICRON REF	L RERR	MICRON	REFL	RER9 M	ICRON R	EFL RERR	HICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .5	1 .07	. 355	.55	.03	.400	.72 .03	.430 .76	.03
	.470 .8	5 .03	• 500	. 89	•03	.540	.93 .03	•570 1.00	+05
	.600 1.0	2 .03	.630	1.05	•03	.570 1	.17 .03	.700 1.18	.05
	.730 1.1	5 .06	• 76 5	1.18	.04	.800 1	.16 .07	.830 1.12	• 12
846	1.14 G	0.07 G		1.00	3		0.52 0	1006	846
	.330 .7	9 .03	. 355	.98	.03	.400	.88 .03	.430 .99	.03
	.470 .9	7 .03	.500	1.00	• 03	.540 1	.03 .03	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 .9	9.03	.630	1.00	.03	.670 1	.07 .03	.730 1.04	.05
	.765 1.0	4 .05	.800	1.04	•03	.830	.90 .03	.870 .95	.03
	.900 1.0	4 .05	.930	.99	.05	.970 1	.07 .03	1.000 1.19	.16
858	1.73 G	0,10 G						0 9	858
	.330 .2	7 .15	.355	+65	•19	.400	.63 .03	.430 .78	.03
	.470 .8	2 .03	• 500	.67	.03	.540 1	.04 .05	.570 1.00	•06
	.600 1.0	1 .04	.630	1.08	•03	.670 1	.10 .04	.700 1.29	• 06
	.730 1.1	5 .08	.755	1.31	• 06	.800 1	.20 .09	.830 1.26	.12
884	1.18 G	-0.04 G						30	884
	.355 .8	9 .10	.400	.91	.03	.430	.94 .04	.470 .93	.03
	.500 .9	3 .03	.540	.95	.03	.570 1	.00 .03	.600 1.06	.03
	.630 .9	9.04	.670	1.03	•03	.700 1	•09 •08	.730 1.24	.04
	.765 1.0	4 .03	.800	1.19	.05	.830 1	.16 .25		
887	1.69 6	0.17 6	-0.05	0.89	0 0.93	0 2.19	0	0.6	887
•••	.330 .3	7 .09	.340	.43	.10	.355	.61 .10	.400 .70	.03
	.430 .7	5 .04	.470	.97	.03	.500	.87 .03	.540 .95	.03
	.570 1.0	0.03	•600	1.04	.03	.630 1	.11 .03	.670 1.13	.03
	.700 1.1	0.04	.730	1.14	.03	.755 1	.22 .03	.800 1.05	.05
	.830 1.1	0.04	.870	.99	• 06	.900 1	.05 .07	.930 .99	• 11
	.950 1.0	Z .07	.970	1.23	•14	1.000 1	.09 .06	1.060 1.01	•06
895	1.09 G	0.00 G						0 6	895
	.355 .8	4 .12	.400	1.00	.05	.430	.96 .04	.470 .95	.05
	.500 1.0	3.04	.540	1.02	.05	.570 1	.00 .03	.600 1.02	.04
	.630 1.0	1.04	•670	1.11	.05	.700 1	.04 .03	.730 1.03	.04
	•765 1•1	3 .04	.800	1.00	• 07	.830 1	•13 •09	.870 1.02	•09
	• 400 1.0	2 .07	+930		•10				
909	1.20 G	0.12 G		1.00	3		0.54 G	1606	909
	.330 .8	0.05	.355	.98	.10	.400	.82 .03	.430 .97	.04
	.470 .8	7.03	• 500	. 74	.05	.540	•99 •04	.570 1.00	.04
	.600 .9	9 .03	.630	1.00	.07	.670 1	.02 .03	•730 •96	.04
	.765 1.0	5 •03	.800	1.03	• 05	.030 1	.01 .03	.870 1.03	.04
	.400 1.1	4 +03	.430	1.11	•05	•4/0 1	.04 .04	1.000 1.21	• 10
911	1.47 2	0.06 0					0.49 Q	29 0G	911
	.355 .4	9.30	•400	.80	• 0 5	.430	.90 .05	•470 •95	.06
	.500 1.0	5 .07	.540	.97	•06	.570	.95 .06	.600 1.10	.05
	+030 L+L	3 .07	+670	1 + 1 4	.05	+700 L 870 1	•13 •05 45 10	• / 30 1 • 14	+08
	.970 1.2	0.07	+030	1.13	•10	•070 I	•••	.400 1.90	•15
925	1.66 6	0.08 G		0.90	G			0 G	925
	.330 .5	5 .04	• 3 5 5	•63	.03	.400	.71 .03	•430 •79	.03
	.470 .5	7 .03	.500	. 4 3	.03	• 340 570 1	17 03	-570 -97	•03
	.730 1.2	0 .03	.765	1.25	.04	.800 1	.25 .03	.830 1.11	.03
	.870 1.1	3.03	.900	1.23	.03	.930 1	.10 .03	.970 1.05	.06
944	1.30 G	-0.38 G	0.30 0	1.00	3.2			0 G	944
	.330 .8	5 •13	• 355	.84	•13	+400	.87 .05	.430 .90	.04
	470 .4	2 04	.500	1 26	.03	470 1	12 05	700 1 14	.03
	.730 1.1	5 .05	. 765	1.25	- 05	.800 1	.23 .07	.930 1.25	.09
	.870 1.1	6 .17	.900	1.41	.20	.930 1	.21 .30	.970 1.63	.33
	1.000 1.5	0 .20	1.030	1.25	.27				
959	1.31 0	0.14 9			10	4.20	71 7-	470 07	969
	.500 0	a .17	.400	.86	• 10	. 570 1	.28 .24	•470 •97 •600 1.07	.08
	.630 1.0	00 0 .08	.670	.94	.15	.720	.83 .04	.730 1.29	.09
	.765 .6	9 .14	.300	1.04	.19	.830 1	.30 .27		•••
976	1.19 6	0.15 G	. 26.6	. 6.3	0.0	6.30	0.55 0	1000	976
	.470 .9	6 .03	.500	.93	.04	.540 T	.04 .05	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.05
	.600 .9	2 .06	.630	.95	.04	.670	.99 .03	.700 1.00	.03
	.730 1.0	2 .07	.765	. 93	.09	+800 1	.10 .09	.830 1.14	.07

NUMBER	R/B	BEND	18	DEPTH	CE	ITER BAY	NDW	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
1015	1.11 G	0.07 G						0.39 G	3 G O G	1015
MI	CRON REF	L RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON REFL	RERR
	.330 .5	2.14	• 355	.77	•09	.400	.94	.04	.430 .97	.03
	.600 .9	6 .03	.500	1.01	.05	.540	1.05	.04	.700 1.04	.03
	.730 1.0	0.05	. 765	. 96	.03	.900	.96	.03	.830 1.06	.04
1010	1 77 0	2 0 0 0							0.0	1019
1014	.330 .4	5 .09	. 355	.68	.07	.400	.63	.03	.430 .71	.04
	.470 .8	.04	.500	.77	.05	.540	.92	.05	.570 1.00	.08
	.600 1.0	3.06	.630	1.07	•07	.670	1.21	.11	.700 1.14	.07
	• / 30 1.2	••••	.705	1.23	• • • •	•000	1.17	• 12	.830 1.00	• 2 0
1025	1.27 G	0.16 G							0 6	1025
	.330 .5	2 .10	• 355	.73	.17	.400	.96	.06	.430 .86	.05
	.600 .7	2 .04	.630	1.01	.05	.670	1,10	.03	.700 1.02	.07
	.730 1.0	5.03	.765	1.05	• 04	.800	1.09	.11	.830 .89	.07
	.870 1.1	1 .08	.900	.89	•11	.930	.65	•12	.970 1.06	•14
1036	1.63 G	0.16 G		0.93	Q				0 G	1036
	.330 .2	9 .45	• 355	.55	• 09	.400	.74	.03	.430 .77	.03
	.470 .8	5.03	- 500	.90	.03	.540	.78	.03	.570 1.00	.03
	.730 1.1	5 .04	.765	1.16	.04	.800	1.15	.05	.830 1.06	.06
	.870 1.0	5.08	.900	1.05	.07	.930	.94	.12		
1055	1.74 6	0.15 6		0.86	G				0.6	1055
	.330 .4	7 .03	.355	.55	.03	.400	.65	.03	.430 .74	.03
	.470 .7	9.03	.500	.84	.03	.540	.99	.03	.570 1.04	.03
	.765 1.2	9 •03 0 •04	.630	1.19	.04	.670	1.11	.03	.730 1.17	.04
	.900 1.0	5 .08	.930	1.06	. 05	.970	.96	.03	1.000 .88	.13
1058	1.57 6	5.076	. 355	- 67	.03	. 400	. 71	.05	.430 .77	1058
	.470 .8	8 .03	.500	.88	.03	.540	.95	.03	.570 1.00	.05
	.600 1.0	2 .03	.630	1.10	.03	.670	1.07	.03	.700 1.13	.03
	.730 1.2	3 .03	. / 6 5	1.18	•04	.830	1.11	.03	.830 1.12	.07
1075	1.38 9	0.08 0							0 0	1075
	.355 .4	8 • 34	.400	.79	.07	.430	.89	.03	.470 .97	.03
	.500 .9	5 .03 2 .06	.540	1.07	-04	.700	1.00	.05	.600 1.03	.04
	.765 1.0	7 .08	.800	1.14	.17	.830	1.02	.13		•••
									•	1000
1099	.330 .5	0.24 U	. 155	. 41	.11	.400	.63	.03	.430 .67	-04
	.470 .8	7 .05	.500	.81	.03	.540	.87	.04	.570 1.10	.08
	.600 .9	9.05	.630	.96	.06	.670	1.11	.08	.700 1.03	.05
	.870 .9	s .06 4 .15	.900	.57	.08	.930	1.09	.08	.830 .78	.20
1103	1.26 G	0.03 G	155	1.00	Q	600	85	06	0 G	1103
	.470 .9	6 .07	.500	.90	.05	.540	.97	.03	.570 1.00	.06
	.600 .9	.03	.630	.95	.03	.670	1.09	.06	.700 1.08	.05
	.730 1.0	8.10 8.13	.765	1.09	.09	.800	1.03	.05	.830 1.00 .970 1.32	.11
					•••			••••		
1162	1.27 G	0.10 G	366	1.00	3,7	(0.56 G	30 0 6	1162
	.470 .9	5 .03	.300	.95	.03	.400	.90	.03	.570 1.05	.05
	.600 .9	.03	.630	.98	.04	.670	1.07	.03	.700 1.00	.06
	.730 1.1	0.05	.765	1.13	.10	.800	1.10	.08	.830 1.00	•09
	.010 1.0	•••	• 900	1.02	•13	. 7 3 0	1.10	•20	.4/0 1.15	•04
1172	1.34 6	-0.05 G							1 G	1172
	.330 1.0	2.08	.355	.89	.05	•400	. 61	.03	.430 .85	.03
	.600 1.0	5 .06	.630	1.10	.04	.670	1.06	.03	.700 1.15	.06
	.730 1.2	•03	.765	1.19	.05	.800	1.06	.10	.830 1.07	. 39
1173	1,14 0	-0.03 0							1.0	1173
	.330 .9	9 .10	.355	1.07	.12	.400	.88	.05	.430 .85	.03
	.470 .9	.03	.500	.95	.03	.540	1.02	.03	.570 1.00	.05
	.600 .7	3 •03	.630	1.01	.03	.670	. 98	• 05	.700 1.08	•07
		06		. 75	•05	.000	1.00	.08		
1199	1.35 3	0.00 G						_	0 G	1199
	.330 .86	.45	.355	.93	.20	.400	.72	.04	.430 .92	.04
	.600 1.0	.03	.630	1.10	.05	.670	1.11	•05	.700 1.12	.06
	.730 1.1	.05	.765	1.29	.04	.800	1.19	.12	.830 .98	.06

NUMBER	R 78	BEND	ÍR	DEPT	H CEN	TER BA	NDW E	L80W	υv	FEAT	NUMBER
1208	1.17 G	0.18 G									1208
	CRON REF	L RERR	NICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRON	REFL	RERR	MICRO	REFL	RERR
	.330 .8	2 .10	• 3 5 5	.96	.05	.400	•82	•03	.43	.87	•03
	.470 .9	3 .06	.500	.91	.04	• 540	1.03	• 05	• 5 7	0 1.05	.04
	-500 1.0	0 .03	-530	1.06	+04	.670	.90	•05	• / 3	J • 46	•05
	.900 1.0	5 .17	.930	1.45	.22	.970	.89	.16	• 5 7	• • • •	.07
1212	0.98 9	0.16 0	365		10	400	0.2	1 2	63	04	1212
	.470 .9	0 .10	.500	.91	.06	.540	1.04	.09	.57	0 1.00	.10
	.600 .9	5 .14	. 530	.97	.08	.670	.82	.08	.70	1.04	.15
	.730 .7	5 .17	• 765	1.05	• 32	•800	•87	• 35			
1263	1.25 0	0.12 0								0 0	1263
	.330 1.0	0 .46	.355	.71	.24	.400	.94	.07	. 43		.03
	.470 .9	3.05	.500	.97	.03	.540	.91	.04	.57	1.09	.05
	.600 .9	4 .03	.630	1.10	.05	.670	1.00	.07	• 700	0 1.03	.06
	./30 1.0	7 .09	•/57	1+0+	•07	.800	• 41	•07	.030		•13
1284	1.45 G	0.04 G								0 G	1284
	.330 .6	7 .15	• 3 5 5	+66	• 09	.400	.84	•03	• 4 3 (.92	•03
	.470 .8	7 .03	.500	.93	.04	.540		.03	.570	0 1.00	.03
	.730 1.2	1 .05	.765	1.17	.05	.800	1.21	.07	.83	1.24	.07
										• • • • •	
1317	1.11 9	0.20 9			• •		~°°	.40 0	3 0	0 0	1317
	• 377 • 4 500 0	7 08	- 400	•0/ DB	• 14	• 4 3 0	. 9 3	- 14	/ (1 1 10	.03
	.630 1.0	3 .12	.670	1.01	.05	.700	.95	.11	.73	.85	.04
	.765 .8	7 .11	.800	.94	+17	.830	.85	.11			
1 2 2 4	1 11 0										
1330	.330 .7	0.02 6	. 355	. 4 1	. 32	. 400	1.05	.07	.430	3 4	. 05
	.470 .9	2 .03	.500	.95	.03	.540	.97	.05	.570	1.00	.04
	.600 .9	9.06	.630	.96	•03	.570	.99	•04	.70	1.04	• 05
	.730 1.1	5 .09	• 765	1.05	.08	.800	1.04	•05	•830	0 1.24	.09
1364	1.41 0	0.12 0								0 0	1364
	.330 .7	3 .21	. 355	.66	.18	.400	.81	.08	.430	.93	.05
	.470 .8	4 .05	.500	.84	•03	• 540	•88	•08	• 570	1.13	.09
	•600 1.0	3 .04	•630	1.00	•12	.570	1.04	• 06	•730		•14
	.900 .9	7 .15	.930	1.05	.25		• 9 3	•10	+0/1	1.20	• 21
1449	1.76 G	0.13 6	365	1.00	3 05	600	67	0.3	6.37	0 6 77	1449
	.470 .8	7.03	.500	.86	.03	.540	.99	.05	.570	1.10	.04
	.600 .9	9.05	•630	1.06	.03	.670	1.11	•04	.700	1.29	.06
	.730 1.1	4 .05	.765	1.22	.05	.800	1.25	.05	.830	1.12	•07
	.870 1.3	5 .03	.900	1.27	•12	• 9 3 0	1.27	•14	.970	1.39	•09
1493	0.96 G	0.07 G					0	.39 Q	з о	2 G	1493
	.330 .6	5 .13	• 355	•72	•24	.400	1.02	•03	•430	1.08	.06
	.470 .9	5 -03	+500	1.01	.05	.540	1.06	.05	.57	1.00	.03
	.730 .9	7 .03	.755	1.01	.03	.870	.96	.05	.830	1.00	.05
1512	1.32 G	-0.15 6	255	1.00	3					0 0	1512
	. 470 . 7	9 .03	. 500	.93	•13	- 540	1.00	.03	- 4 3	.97	.03
	.500 1.0	0 .04	.530	1.14	.04	.570	1.09	.04	.700	1.27	.05
	.730 1.2	3.05	.765	1.27	•08	.800	1.26	.10	.830	1.22	.08
	.870 1.3	4 .14	•900	1.33	•09	•930	1.34	.19	.970	1.52	•08
1529	1.47 0	-0.06 0								0 0	1529
	.330 .5	6 .19	.400	1.00	.07	.430	.74	.04	. 470	.88	.04
	.500 .9	5.03	.540	. 85	•04	• 570	•85	.05	.600	1.15	•06
	.630 1.0	4 +06	•670	1.15	•04	.700	1.20	.04	•730	1.22	.07
	• / 65 1.02	1 .04	• 500	1+15	.05	.830	1.21	•12			
1566	1.31 0	0.14 9								0 G	1566
	.400 .8	2 .10	.430	.96	.05	• 470	.88	.05	.500	.94	.05
	.540 1.0	4 .06	.570	1.05	• 05	.600	• 78	•04	•630	1.06	.04
	.800 .9	5 .05 8 .09	. 700	1.00	.07	• 730	1.10	•07	• 76	1.00	•07
1580	1.08 G	0.08 6		0.94	з ал		0	•42 G	1 G	0 G	1580
	. 470 . 3	5 -03 8 -03	• 375 • 500	• 5 2	.03	.400	1.00	.03	•430		.03
	.600 .9	9.03	.530	1.00	.03	.570	1.00	.03	.70) 1.02	.03
	.730 .9	7 .03	.765	. 99	.03	.800	.97	.03	.830	.96	.03
	.870 .9	2.03	.900	• 3 3	•03	.930	.90	•03	.970	.91	.04

NUMBE	R R/B	BEND	IR	DEPT	H CEN	TER BAN	NDW 1	ELBOW	UV FEAT	NUMBER
1595	1.31	0.22 0							0 9	1595
	TCRON RE	FI RERR	HICRON	REFL	REAR	NTCRON	REFL	8 5 8 8	MICRON REEL	RERR
	.400 .	78 .07	.430	. 87	.05	.470	.88	.06	.500 .91	.03
	.540 1.0	08 .05	.570	1.00	-06	.600		.03	.630 1.03	.07
	.670 1.	02 .04	.700	1.03	.09	.730	. 99	.05	.755 1.01	. 12
	.800 .	77 .10	.830	1.10	.20		• • •			
1620	1.61									1620
1950	. 3 3 0	62 16	255	66		400	75	06	430 90	05
		82 .03	.577	.07	.03	.560		.00	.570 1 02	.04
	600 1	02 05	.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	1 07	•03	670	1 00	• • • •	700 1 15	.04
	.730 1.	22 .05	.765	1.13	.05	.800	1.15	.05	.930 1.10	.07
1474	1 74								0.0	1636
1030	1.74		200						() 0 0	1030
	.330 .	.08	• 377	• 72	.10	.400	•0/	.08	.430 .70	.08
	.470 .	53 .04	.500		.04	.540		.07	.570 1.05	.08
	.600 1.	.03	.630	1.38	.04	.673	1.19	.06	.700 1.12	.08
	.730 1.	31 .03	.765	1.45	•03	.800	1.23	.08		
1645	1.26	0.01 0							0 0	1645
	.355 .	89 .27	.400	•82	•07	.430	1.05	.05	.470 .90	.03
	.500 .	94 .03	.540	1.10	.03	• 5 7 0	1.00	.08	.600 .94	.03
	.630 .	99 .08	.670	1.03	.04	.700	1.18	.07	.730 1.06	.08
	.765 1.	12 .09	.800	1.31	.15	.830	1.22	.15		
1656	2.02	0 0.27 0							0 0	1656
	.330 .	22 .20	.355	.45	.11	.400	.54	.05	.430 .66	.03
	.470 .	72 .03	.500	. 79	.04	.540	.95	.08	.570 1.00	.03
	.600 1.	.05	.630	1.18	.09	.670	1.13	.04	.700 1.12	.07
	.730 1.	.07	.765	1.15	.03	.800	1.32	.12	.830 1.27	.06
	.870 .	89 .13	.900	1.13	.24	.930	.97	.12	.970 1.15	.22
1685	1.75	6 0 . 15 6	-0.11	5 0.82	6 0.9	7 6 0.1	18 6		0.3	1685
	. 330	72 .20	340	. 66	.10	.355		.07	. 400 . 71	. 03
	430	60 .04	470	95	- 05	500		.07	540 95	•••
	570 1	00 05	. 410	1. 12	.03	.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	1 11	.05	670 1 20	.04
	700 1	17 .03	- 730	1.13	.03	765	1.16	.07	.800 1.120	.04
			., 50	1 00	•05	•/5/	1.10	.07	1 000 1.13	.05
	1.060 1.	18 .12	.455	1.05	.09	. 990	•••	.07	1.000 .49	•07
1/1/	1.24		3.5.5							1/1/
	• 3 3 0 •	•10	• 377	• 6 2	.07	.400	•19	• 0 7	• 4 30 • 72	.08
	• • 70 •	.04	. 500	• 40	.06	.540	• 40	.05	.570 1.00	.05
	.500 1.	.03	.630	1.12	•05	.670	1.12	• 07	.700 1.23	• 05
	.730 1.	23 .06	.765	1.37	.07	.800	1.21	.06	.830 1.49	.29
1727	1.54	9 0.08 Q							1 0	1727
	•330 •	50 .17	.355	.56	.15	.400	.74	.07	.430 .85	•03
	.470 .	87 .05	.500	.89	.07	.540	1.02	.07	.570 .97	.06
	.600 1.	JZ .06	.630	1.06	• 04	.670	1.04	•03	.700 1.11	.08
	.730 1.	15 .06	.765	1.34	.10	.800	1.28	.11	.930 1.20	.09
	.870 1.	10 .14	.900	1.00	.14	.930	1.25	• 21		
1530	1.74	0 0.09 0								1830
	.330 .	48 .14	. 355	.68	.19	.400	.75	.10	.430 .64	.07
	.470 .	84 .03	.500	.84	.03	.540	.94	.04	.570 1.00	.06
	.500 1.	18 .08	.630	1.14	.03	.670	1.39	.04	.700 1.29	.07
	.730 1.	24 .12	.765	1.15	.14	.800	.95	.15	.830 1.24	.10

V. POLARIMETRY AND RADIOMETRY OF THE ASTEROIDS

D. MORRISON University of Hawaii and

B. ZELLNER University of Arizona

The first seventeen columns of this table give polarimetric parameters observed for the minor planets, and the remainder of the columns give thermal-radiometric results. The observational programs and the interpretations in terms of asteroid composition, surface texture, albedo, and diameter are discussed in the chapters by Dollfus and Zellner and by Morrison and Lebofsky in Part II.

The first three columns give the asteroid number, the polarimetric parameter P_{\min} , and the quality code for P_{\min} . The fourth through the eighth columns specify a filter passband, the inversion angle, its quality, the polarimetric slope, and its quality as measured in that passband; the ninth through the thirteenth columns give the same information where available for a second wavelength band. The filters are standard Blue, Green, or Visual, except for data measured with no filter as indicated by symbol X.

The fourteenth through seventeenth columns give the visual magnitude assumed for subsequent diameter computations, the polarimetric albedo according to the slope-albedo law, the implied diameter in km, and a reference to the source publication of the polarimetric data. Polarimetric albedos and diameters are derived only for albedos ≥ 0.06 , and only from slope data in the visual or green filter passbands, with small color corrections to the visual wavelength in the latter case.

The eighteenth and succeeding columns list the radiometric diameter, the implied visual albedo, a quality code for the radiometric data, and references for the radiometric observations. The analyses are generally via the "standard" radiometric model described by Jones and Morrison (*Astron. J.* 79: 892-895, 1974) with thermal peaking parameter $T_0 = 408$ K, corresponding to $\beta \sim 0.9$ in the notation of Morrison and Lebofsky (see their chapter).

Throughout this table, quality code 1 means fragmentary data; e.g., a single observation or a result predating the high-quality surveys of recent years. Quality 2 applies to reliable, confirmed observations, and quality 3 is used for results that could hardly be improved.

There is no systematic discrepancy between the radiometric and polarimetric diameters listed here, but substantial discrepancies exist for some individual asteroids. The weighted average of albedos derived by the two methods, if of total weight 2 or higher, is used to derive adopted diameters in Table VII, below.

	-	~	e	4	ŝ	¢	~	80	۰	10	Ξ	12	13	14	15	9	1	18	10	0	51	22	5	42	22	1	8	\$	30	10	4	2	2	6	0	Ţ	2,5		4	ŝ	9	1
																																				•	`	-	`	•	-	•
	5		-	2			=	Ξ			-						-	-			Ξ								-					~	-	-						
S	2.		5	2.	-		5		-			-		-	-		5	5			5	-	-		-	-			3				-	5		5		-				
ENC		-	;	Ξ	:,	;	;	÷	10	-	;	5	ч	;;	•••	-	\$	\$	-	_	;	.,	;		;	;	-	;	ţ		_		;	9.1	;	;	_	;	-	_	_	_
E I									-	7		-	7			7	-			3	2						-				-	1		•			7		7	7	-	3
E E	110	10	Ē	Ë	Ē	Ē	-	Ē	н Н	120	Ē	8 -	110	Ē	-	10	۳ ۲	-	10	25	-	- -	Ē		-	Ē	8	Ē	Ē		8		- -	-	Ē	Ē	10	Ē	110	110	2	₽ ⊢
_	_	~	•	~	~		~	•	~	~	•	•	~	_	•	_	•	•	_	•	•	•	•		•	•	_	~						_		•		_			_	_
	•	ŗ	N	5	5	N	•	5		0	•	80	5	•	m	4	æ	•	~	•	•	60	0		4	N	0	2	~				•	60	80	5	•	0	0	0	-0	~
ALB	6	6	.16	ŝ	.12	• 16	.19	-	Ξ	5	=	6.	ŝ	.15	.16	÷		.14	÷.	.18	.10		• 20		.19	.16	.12	-1	• 15		6.	6	20	.16	.14	•	5	=	• •	ē.	5	5
-		•	~	~	_		~	•		~	~	5		~	•	~	~	~	_		~		~		•	~		~			_	•		~	.0	_			~		_	-
N I	6	58	3	53	12	Š	ŝ	16	18	ť,	2	13	5	š	ŝ	24	õ	16	22	È	ĩ	17	Ξ		~	Ξ	12	200	6		1		0	1	11	20	õ	æ	ò	547	E	ŝ
	-																																									
۲ ۳	01	201	201	01	01	201	01	501	0.	501	õ	01	201	01	03	01	201	201	01	10	201	01	100	501		201	501	01	01	100			666	01	5	5	501		01		5	
	-	-	-	•		-	~	-	-	-	-	~	-	~	ũ	~	-	-	Ľ	-	-	-	-	~		-	-				•		ũ	-	-	•	-				-	
1	16.	92.	52.	5	2	6.	36.	56.	65.		54.			60.				65.		÷ 7	5							97.	%					59.	17.		2					
٩	10	Ŷ	~	ŝ	-	~	~	-	-		٦			-				-		-	-							-						٦	-		٦					
	99	99	52	16	52	63	53	9	47		23			42				47		9	89							52	4 6					67	20		19					
4	•••	:	0.1	2.0	:	0.1	0.1							::							3													0.1								
		\$	5	•	ŝ	N	80	2	0	4	5	8	=	2	0	=	6	7	N	2	5	=	e		8	m	-	80	80		8	2	N	5	<u> </u>	ņ	5	5	4	ē	0	n
-		;	5			\$	-		\$	ñ	;	-	3		5	;		3	-		~	\$	~			~		;					~	5	~	-	-	2	2	-		
~																																										
"	e	~	Ē	ĉ	~	~	e	2	~		~		-	2		-		e	2	~	2							2	2					~	~		~					
2	557	228	960	990	96	160	97	5	102		124		52	105		60		<u></u>	305	92	69							96	04					060	8		29					
5	3	3	:	3	3	3	:	3	3		3			3		3		3		3	3							3	3					3	3		3					
A2																																										
2	1 3	1 3	3	6	13	د ۲	2	~	~ ~		2 6		1	2 5		1			7 2	ŝ	~							~ 0	-					Ē	~		~					
9				÷	•		-	0	÷				÷			~		3	E	•	-							N.						-	3		8					
~	5	5	5	ري ق	5	ы С	с 0	U U	U		5		5	3		G		6	ی ق	5	сı O							ະ ເ	5					∾ ບ	6		5					
1																																										
°	e	•	•	ĉ	~	-	Ē	~	2		~	2	2	2	٦	-	٦	e	2	~	~		~			2		2	2					~	~		e		٦			
2	53	4	01	67	2	86	8 C	60	66		23	37	58	16	20	80	31	98	22	6	76		97			6		12	60					86	80		33		52			
۳ <mark>ا</mark>	°.	:	:	:	:	:		:	:		:		3	3	:	:	:	•		3			:			3		:	:					:	:		:		:			
=																												-						-								
ā	ŝ	m	~	ŝ	m -	~	~	~	-		2	~	~	~	-	٦	-	-	~	m	m		N			~		-	-					m	~		2		~			
191	8.5	8.6	9.6	1.3	8.9	•••	4.0	e. 9	1.1		8.4	1.1	2.0	5.0	9.0	3.1	•••	1 .	1.4	8.8	4.5		9.6			6.6		0.6	9.3					0.5	0.7		7.3					
<u> </u>	-	1	-	2	-	~	2	1	2		-	2 6	2	2	2	2	2	~	~	-	N N		-			-		2	-					Ň	Ň		-		-			
Ξļ		-	-		-	0	ت 	-	ىتە -		a				~			-	-		8			_		8		20	2					8	æ		20		-			
z	23	8 2	63	5	е 0	0 0	5	8	4	0		8	20	2 2	2 1	2 0	4	0	2	12	-	8	4	3		9 9	3 1	8	8	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~			31	7 1	8 2	8	- 7		13		4	
-		1.3	2.7	0.5		.8		9.6		5		•		.8		•		.8	:		-3	6 ° C		••		•••		8.0						~			••					
~	-	-	0	0	5	5	3	0	0	-	0	3		0	3		3	5	7	0	-	0	3	7		3	3	0	0	-0			0	3	0	7	3		3		-	
	٦	~	m	4	ŝ	ø	~	80	۰	2	=	2	2	*	12	2	2	18	6	2	2	25	5	*	2	2	8	6	20	22	*	96	22	6	ç	Ţ	2	e	*	5	•	-
Ξi												~	1	_	_	-			~																-		•	-		-		-

D. MORRISON AND B. ZELLNER

1092

NUMBER	2	Z	•	=	ANG	1	A1 S	LPI	5	F 2	ANG	2 0 A 2	SLP:	20.2	~	>	AL B	DIAM	REF	DIAM	ALB		RE FERENCES	
51	-	96	N	æ	20.	3 1	•	292							~	66			P01	151	•062		T 2, 4, 8,11,12,13	51
52															ø	-61				292	• 047	~	T 8,10,11	52
54	-	95	m	æ	22 .(- 0	0	300	-	v	22.	2	0.35	1	-	.95			P01	175	.037 5	~	T 8,10,11	54
56	-	47	~	æ	20.0	0 2	0	316	e	ى	19.	7 2	0.310	е С	8	.59			P 01	144	.031	2	T 8,10,11	56
57	•	11	-																101					57
58	-	20	-																101					58
60															8	81				51	.194	2	T 4,11	60
69	•	70	2	80	19.	43	•	124	2	v	19.	8	0.102	2	-	.76 0	.150	.96	P01	93	.159	m	T10.11	63
*	•	32	m	æ	17.	1 2	•	038	2	ى	18.	2 2	0.03	7 2	~	84 0	0.370	59.	P01	56	.157	2	T 5,11	64
65	-	25	2												7	01			P01	309	.027	2	T 5,11	65
66															•	. 59				66	.029		T 5,11	66
67															8	52				59	.194	-	T 8,11	67
68	•	68	ч												-	.15			P 01	127	.147	m	T10,11	68
69	-	2	-												~	28			P 01	108	.163	~	T 5,11,12,13	69
70	-	83	~												8	29			P 01	151	• 036	~	T 8,11	20
11	•	61	-																P01					11
72															ò	21				95	•039	-	T10,11	72
76															80	12				117	.071		T12,13	76
77															е.	83				99	.115 1	-	710,11	77
79															8	20				79	.145	г. е	710,11	79
80	•	75	-												8	.19			P01	83	.131	2	T 5,11	80
82															8	43				99	.169	2	T10,11	82
83	-	47	-																P 0 1					83
84	-	40	~	æ	20.	2 1	0	299	-	ს	20.	31	0.30	1 \$	Э	.65			101	87	.032	~	T 8,10,11	84
85	-	36	-												-	16			P 01	147	.054	2	710.11	85
88	-	20	-												~	34			P01	210	• 045	~	T 5,11	88
68	•	60		×	22.	1	0	119							è.	.84			P03	167	.114	~	T 3, 4,11	89
91															•	14				104	• 035	2	T10.11	91
92	•	17	~																6 6 d					92
69	-	22	~												-	.85			104	168	• 0 4 4	2	T 5,11	69
94															~	82				190	•036	2	T 8,10,11	94
95	-	78	-												8	90			P01	229	.019	-	T 8,11	95
97															-	72				108	.121	2	T10,11	79
103															-	80				96	.131	-	T 8,11	103
105															•	64				126	.038	-	T 8,11	105
106															~	75				140	.070	-	710,11	106
107															-	18				213	.051	-	T 5,11	107
109															•	.24				75	• 0.62	~	T 5,11	109
110															80	07				75	.182	-	T12,13	110
113															8	.73				47	. 244 .	2	T10,11	113
114	-	54	-																P01					114
115	•	1	~													1			P01	6	.162	~	T 8,10,11	115
116	•	20													-	96			66d	79	.175	~	T 5,11	116

POLARIMETRY AND RADIOMETRY 1093

	120	121	123	124	129	130	131	135	137	139	140	141	142	144	145	146	153	158	159	171	172	182	186	189	192	194	196	204	208	211	219	221	224	230	238	241	247	264	270	306	308	
REFERENCES	110,11		T10,11	T 8,10,11	T 5,10,11	T10,11	T 5,11	T 8,10,11	T 8,11	T 8,11	110,11		T12,13	T10,11		T 8,11		113	T10.11	112.13	T 8.10.11	T 8.11	T10,11,12,13	110,11	110,11	T10,11	T 8,10,11	T 8,11	T 5,11,13	T 8,10,11	T 8,11	113	T10,11	T10,11	110,11	T 8,11	110,11	T10,11	T10.11		T 8,10,11	
a	` ~		-	~	~	-	~	~	-	٦	e		-	2		-		~	~	-	~		~	~	m	~	~	-	~	~	-	~	-	e	~	-	Ē	~	~		~	•
AL B	760.		.168	.152	.164	.067	.128	.124	.038	.034	.057		·039	.054		.043		.159	.036	000	.097		.145	.141	.185	eeo.	.126	.146	.190	.034	.137	.123	- 00 -	.088	•036	.032	.039	.149	.163		.042	
DIAM	173		47	2	113	174	34	52	150	172	103		52	131		141		35	140	P O B	65		205	42	6	192	161	50	4 8	166	39	95	72	125	154	200	143	49	51	:	138	
R F		6 6 d			66d			P01		P01		POI			P01		66d					00			P01									10d					66 d	P 0 1		
DIAM																									100.									106.								
ALB																									0.180									0.125								
>	7.97		9.15	9.35	7.30	7.32	10.12	9.38	8.26	8.09	9.63		10.50	8.17		8.26		9.88	8.47	8 - 5 B	0.06	0.79	9.20	9.61	7.48	7.86	6.82	9.17	8.99	8.15	9.78	7.97	8.84	7.75	8.26	7.83	8.33	8.63	0.02		8.33	
8												1													ŝ									٦								
SL PZ												0.330													0.084									0.122								
2 A 2																																		2								
62												•													80									••								
AN												3 20													3 19									2020								
ĩ												Ū													-																	
9										٦		Ē													3									~								
21 P 1										0.262		0.306													0.102									0.140								
QA1										1		ŝ													-									2								
161										9.0															9.6									8.6								
4										20		1 21													1 10									3 1.								
Ξ								_				~					_																	_					_			
z		2			20			1 9		1 2		80			16 2		15					4			5									1					y			
ΓH		1.7			0.9			1.0		1.3		1.1			1.8		1.0					4	5											0					č			
NUMBER	120	121	123	124	129	130	131	135	137	139	140	141	142	144	145	146	153	15.6			112	10.0	7 0 T	180	192	194	196	204	208	211	219	221	224	230	238	241	247	264			806	

1094 D. MORRISON AND B. ZELLNER

NUMBER	IWd	z	5	A L	NG1	1 N D	SLPI	~	1 F2	ANGZ	DA2	2475	02	>	ALB	HVIO	REF	DIAM	ALB 0	REFERENCES	
324	1.4	9	~	8	0.1	e	0.308	e	U	20.0	m	0.278		7.07			P 01	252	. 040 .	110,11	324
326														14.6				80	• 046 1	T 8,11	326
334	1.3	2	•														66d				334
338	•••	8	_														P01				338
339														9.75				45	.109 1	113	339
345	1.5	5	~														P 0 1				345
349	0.3	•	~	-	8.2	-								6.18			P01	145	.278 2	T 5,11	349
354	0.5	2	•											6.61			66d	154	.165 2	T10,11	354
356	1.5	0	_											8.51			P 0 1	155	.028 2	110,11	356
367	0.7	2	_														P01				367
374	9.8	5	_														66 d				374
389	0.8	0	_														P01				389
397														9.59				50	.099 2	T10,11	397
404														9.22				101	.034 1	T 8,11	404
410	1.9	4	~	8	6.6	1	0.313	-						8.43			P 01	135	.040	T 8,11	410
415	1.2	80	_											9.48			P 01	69	.032 1	T 5,11	415
416	0.7	2	_														P01				416
423	1.4	0	_														66d				423
433	0.7	0		9	4.6	e	0.100	e	>	20.6		0.082	m	11.0	0.170	20.	P 0 2	22	.180 3	Τ6	433
434	0.3	2	_											11.24			66d	11	.428 2	T10,11	434
441														8.66				65	.140 2	T 5,11	441
444														8.07				166	.037 1	T 8,11	444
451	1.6	2	_											6.89			P01	279	.039 3	T 8,10,11	451
455														9.17				105	.033 1	T 8,11	455
462														9.61				30	.269 1	113	462
471	0.6	3	•											6.77			P01	144	.163 2	T 3, 4,11	471
476														8.85				113	.039 1	T 8,11	476
497														10.25				30	.152 1	T 8,11	497
498														9.13				1	.076 2	T10,11	498
511	1.6	•	~	8	9.6	~	0.287	m	c	19.4	-	0.277	m	6.48			P01	323	• 040 3	T10,11	511
513														10.04				40	.106 2	T13	513
516														8.45				64	.173 3	110,11	516
529														10.52				29	.126 1	113	529
532	0.7	60	~	8	0.2	2	0.122	~						5.90			P01	220	.160 3	T 3, 4, 9,11,12,13	532
534														10.04				30	.183 1	113	534
537														9.02				135	.023 1	T 8,11	537
550														9.65				52	.086 1	T 8,11	550
554														9.08				101	.039 1	T 3, 4,11	554
558														9.13				64	.094 2	T 5,11	558
563	0.7	0	_	8	8.8	1	0.108	~						9.11			P01	55	.131 1	T 8,11	563
584	0.6	4 1		8	7.4	2	0.114	m	ى	19.1	~	0.108	2	8.79	0.142	61.	P 01	51	.202 2	T10,11	584
596														9.15				133	.021 2	T10,11	596
502	1.7	3												8.63			P 01	137	.032 2	T 8,10,11	602

POLARIMETRY AND RADIOMETRY 1095

NUMBER	PMIN	0 -	E	NY	61.0	A1 S	1912	5	F2	ANG	2 QA2	SLP	2 02	>	AL B	Id	A M R	EF D	HVI	ALB (a ž	EFERENCES	
617														8.4	0				158	.028 2	L C	9,12,13	617
624	1.30	-												7.7	~		۵.	66	233	.025 3	L E	9,14	624
633														10.1	5				64	.082 2	2 11	13	633
639														8.6	2				58	.175 1	1	13	639
654	1.46	-	80	21		•	,328	-	U	20.	5 1	0.28	1				ā.	01					654
660														6.9	2				51	.121	-	8,11	660
6 61		,												10.1	9				43	.081	- -	13	661
674	0.81	-												7.6	0		<u>.</u>	5	120	107	-	1, 4	674
619														6.9	m				7	• 090	L N	8,10,11	619
694	1	1		1		•		•					4 1	6.9	~ '				101	.029]	f T	10,11	694
204	1.45	-	•	15	en 80		.338	m	U	15.	2	0.30	2	9.9	~		ā.	01	338	• 043 2		8,10,11	704
720														10.1	*				34	.135 1	1	13	720
737	0.84	~												9.1	0		ā	5	46	.193 2	Ē	10,11	737
242														6 .6	m				46	.086	۲ ۲	13	742
147	1.30	~												7.9	5		ā	01	204	.027 2	-	3, 4,11	147
766														10.6	•				40	.059]	2 -	13	766
782														11.7	m				15	.153]	-	5,11	782
785														9.6	Ē				49	660.	F N	10,11	785
062														8.3	2				176	.026 2	L N	5,11	290
798														9.8	8				54	.066 2	2	13	798
804														7.9	~				141	.056 1	⊢ _	8,11	804
830														6 .4	4				50	.112 1	Г 	10.11	830
849	0.95	-															ē.	66					849
863	i					,		,						9.2	•				34	.290 1	-	5.11	863
887	0.76	-	an	19	*	•	.101	2						14.0	o 1		ā	01	4	.180 2	⊢ [`]	3, 4,11,12,13	188
068														11.1	m 1				35	.061		13	068
114														8.1	.				155	• 039	-	12,13	116
866														10.9					32	.143 1	=	12,13	958
														0.21	•		ć	ç	-	7 777•	-	11.01	
1058																	2 0	32					1058
1075	•	'												10.5	2		•	•	30	- 102 2	L C	13	1075
1087														10.1					56	.051 2	Ē	13	1087
1129														10.6	0				32	091 2	Ē	13	1129
1148														10.6					34	.083 2	F	13	1148
1162														9.6					37	.172 1	5	12.13	1162
1172														8.5	3				129	.039 1	-	6	1172
1173														0.6	8				92	.047 1	-	6	1173
1178														12.1	•				20	•057 I	-	5,11	1178
1196														10.2	7				40	•083 1	= _	13	1186
1199														10.7	5				40	• 056 1	1 1	13	1199
1210														10.4	•				34	.087]	7 1	13	1210
1223														11.1	0				26	1 170.	7 7	13	1223

S	1211 1211 1211 1211 1211 1211 1211 121	AL8EDO 8. 117-123. 4-117. DATA	PH.D. AND 511. ASTEROLD J. 204, 934 ASTEROLD ASTEROLD ARUS 30, ARUS 30,
REFERENCE	T13 T12,13 T12,13 T12,13 T12,13 T 5,11 T 7	ICATIONS OF 5. ICARUS 2 3.11.	 MICRONS. 51, 433, 51, 433, 203-212. 203-212. 203-212. 433, A37, A17, AND 7. IC
•	- 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2		11.15 94,94,15 105.11 HE 1
ALB	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	DI C	LITIC AL
PIAM	22 31 32 33 33 84 7 7 7 7 7 94	. A RIMETR . A RIMETR . E RUIO . 4 . A STERUI	10.5. A 10.5. A 10.15. J 11.15. J 125. AST 125.
REF		POL	
MAIO	2 2 2 1 7 2 2 2 7 2 2 7 2 2 7 2 7 2 7 2 7 2 7 2	S. XX. GHT OF AND OTH	S DF 8. ROIDS : TIEDS 4: TIES 01 TIES 01 LICARUS ETER 47 AND JUN
ALB	0.178	DBJECT CTED LI JULIA,	ELENGTH DF ASTE ASTERD ASTERD ASTERD ASTERD FDR AN FDR AN FDR AN TUSUAL
>	111.01 11.29 11.50 11.50 11.50 8.58 9.87 9.87 9.87 116.75 110.04 115.91	ELATED BO Refle A, 89	AT WAV BEDDS DF 40 URFACE 25, 1 25, 1 25, 1 25, 1 10% 673 10% 673 10% 673
6		8 1 2 1 2 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	IDS ALCO ALCO ALCO ALCO ALCO ALCO ALCO ALCO
2472). 082). 082). 074	RI 81, 24 15 EUI	ASTEROI DII ANI AD ALBE (1975) (1975) IP75) IP75) IP76) ASTERO
42	0.00	PLAT J. ZATJ	0 M S S A M S S A M S S A M S S A M S S A M S S A M S S S A M S S S A M S S S A M S S S S
2	5	A RAI.	а с наката в накатата в накатата в накатата в накатата в накататата в накататата в накатататататататататататататататататата
ANG	19.	ASTA POL POL	SID7 (197 (197 (197 (197 (197 (197 (197)) (197)
F2	< ט ט	66). 501. ARI	AL 20020 MIX
1		197 197 197	A LANDA A LAND
SL P1	0.107 0.292 0.128 0.1308	A STER A STER A STER A STER A STER A STER A STER A STER A STER	10 R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R R
OAL		A A O A O A O A O A O A O A O A O A O A	
19	\$ 0	A L V G R G R	04 • 4 0 2 2 2 0 0 4 • 4 0 7 2 0 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
A A	5 19		
1			
NIW	1-58	LLNER, LLNER, LLNER, VERKA, REDUCE	T 150N S 556RA CULKSHAL CULKSHAL CULKSHAL CULKSHAL S 200 CULKSHAL CULKSUN UNSER CUNU
NUMBER	11286 11286 11512 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 11556 1155	P01 26 P02 26 P03 26 P03 46 P03 46	T01 T02 CR T02 CR T02 CR T03 T03 T0 T05 T05 T0 T05 T05 T0 T08 T09 T09 CR T08 CR

667-677.

- T112 T12 T13
- MURTSON, D. (1977). ASTERDID SIZES AND ALBEDDS. ICARUS 31, 185-220. Degeny. J. (1978). Photometry of faint asteroids and satellites. PH. D. Dissertation. Leiden University. Degeny. J. C. (1978). Photometry of Faint Steroids and Satellites. PH. D. Dissertation. Sateroid Families. Gradie, J. C. (1978). Murtesity of Arizona. Hartmann. W. K. and Cruikshamk, D. P. (1978) THE Nature of Trojan Asteroid 624 Hektor. Icarus 36, 353-366.
- T14

VI. LIGHTCURVE PARAMETERS OF ASTEROIDS

E. F. TEDESCO

University of Arizona

Lightcurve observations may be used to determine a synodic period, lightcurve amplitude, and phase coefficient (see the chapter by Burns and Tedesco in Part IV of this book). If high-quality observations were made at several different ecliptic longitudes, the sidereal period, pole orientation, shape, and sense of rotation can also be determined (see the chapter by Taylor). I have endeavored to list every asteroid known to have had one or more of the above quantities determined.

The first five columns list the asteroid number or provisional designation, the rotation period in hours, the least and the greatest photometric amplitudes observed, and a quality code. Symbols > and ? are used if the period is a lower limit or is uncertain, and an entry of 99.9999 indicates that the period is unknown but believed to be very long. The quality codes are subjective in nature and may be described as follows: Quality 0 indicates that a published observation exists, but no period or amplitude can be estimated; such observations do rule out the possibility that the asteroid is rapidly rotating and that it showed even a moderate amplitude (i.e., > 0.2 mag) at the time of observation. Quality 1 refers to results that are either a lower limit or an estimate based on observations covering less than a complete rotation; additional observations are needed. Quality 2 refers to secure results; i.e., the period is known to within approximately 0.1 hr. Quality 3 is used for periods known to about 0.01 hr. The listed period is synodic except for data of quality 4, for which the sidereal period is listed; this implies that all significant physical properties obtainable from lightcurve observations have been obtained.

Succeeding columns give the number of oppositions at which lightcurve observations were made, the ecliptic longitude and latitude of the asteroid's pole, the linear phase coefficient derived from lightcurve observations, reference numbers corresponding to publications cited at the end of the table, and an alphabetic key to remarks preceding the references.

The phase coefficients refer to observations made at the V wavelength of the UBV system, unless noted otherwise in the remarks. They are derived from photoelectric observations at phases greater than 7 deg, with explicit allowance for rotational lightcurve effects. The phase coefficients are reliable to within 0.002 mag/deg except when followed by a colon (:) or when noted otherwise in the remarks.

NUMBER	PERIOD	AMPMIN	AMPMAX	Q	0 P P 0)LE	BETA	REFI	EREN	CES				!
1	9.078		0.04	3	3		0.036	1	11	31	40	60	97	
2	7.88106	0.12	- 0.15	4	9 228	43	0.037	102	14	40	41	55	87	•
2	7.213		0.15	,	2		0.025	12	21	40				
4	5.34713	0.10	- 0.14	3	9 139	47	0.025	12	13	16	18	23	30	1
					,,			36	39	45	90	94		
5	16.81184	0.21	- 0.27	4	4 148	9	0.014:	12	31	59	96			ļ
6	7.27445	0.06	- 0.19	4	45	50	0.027	1	5	31	34	110	115	
_								118						
7	7 • 135	0.04	- 0.29	3	7 11	41	0.029	14	31	39	95	109		
8	13.0	0.01	- 0.04	2	2 157	10	0.028	1	31	59	64	109	113	۰.
10	3.004	0.08	- 0.31	2	4 1 20	12	0.04 1	12	31	177	39	40	110	
11	10.67	0.07	- 0.12	2	3		0.03 .	109	110	117				
12	8.654	0.25	- 0.33	à	2		0.0321	105	122	117				
13	7.045	0025	0.12	2	ī		010321	14						
14	11.	2 0.04	- 0.10	ī	2			40	64	115				
15	6.0806	0.42	- 0.53	3	6		0.038	13	39	67	109			
16	4.303	0.12	- 0.32	3	2		0.028	97	103	109				
17	12.275	0.13	- 0.36	2	2			39	109					
18	11.573	0.15	- 0.35	1	2			31	42	116				
19	7.46		0.25	z	1			111	118					
20	8.0980	0.17	- 0.24	3	5		0.031	12	29	31	122			
21	0.133		0.15	2	1			14						
22	4.14/	0+14	- 0.30	2	5 215	45	0.031		31		110			
23	8 369	0 11	- 0 14	2	2			100	110					
25	9.945		0.18	2	2			200	100					
26	13.13		0.12	ĩ	1			74	107					
27	8.500		0.15	2	1			12						
28	16.523		0.21	ī	ī			111						
29	5.390	0.08	- 0.13	2	6		0.032	14	20	66	91	111		1
30	13.677		0.14	z	3			2	31	42	64			
31	5.54		0.08	2	1			119						
32	9.4431		0.20	2	1			79						
36	9.93		0.15	1	1			42	82					
37	4.5		0.10	1	1			73						
39	5.1382	0.18	- 0.54	3	13 121	37	0.026	31	39	40	65	109	110	
4.0	0 1258	0 22	- 0.29	-	-			112	118		5.0			
41	5.9878	0.22	0.38	2	2		0.053	70	40	43	50			
42	13.59		0.32	2	2		0.093	43	122					
43	5.7506	0.15	- 0.66	3	2		0.048	10	54	111				
44	6.44	0.22	- 0.50	ž	5 105	30		- 4	12	31	40	59	64	
								88	118	•••		• /	•	
45	5.70	0.30	- 0.33	2	2			43	122					
46	20.5		0.12	2	1			119						
48	11.89		0.35	1	1			42	82					
49	10.42		0.18	2	1			76	100					
50	7 705		• 0.2 ?	0	1			50						L
52	(+/87 11.2582		0.09	2	2			14	110	115				1
54	7.04		0.12	2	1			111	114					
55	4.8043		0.24	2	î			RR						
56	16.		0.06	2	ī			43						4
59	13.690		0.10	2	ī			21						
60	>30.	0.07	- 0.12	1	2			31	122					
61	11.45		0.30	2	1			117						ş
63	9.297		0.47	3	1		0.035	64	71					
64			0.2 ?	0	1			50						L
65	6.56		0.06	1	1			82						
60			0.4	0	1			108						ŀ
67	15.89		0.23	1	1			42						
60	5 45		0.15	1	1			42	82					
71	11 213		0.22	2	1									
77	*1*213		0.10	2	1			100						
	8	,	0.14	ĩ	1			47						,
78	5 070	•	0.05	3	ī		0.032	68	80					
78 79				~	*			50	00					
78 79 80	>20.	1	0.07	1	1			73						
78 79 80 85	>20.	2	0.07	1 1	1			73 118						
78 79 80 85 86	>20. 7.	2	0.07 0.15	1 1 0	1 1 1			73 118 108						F
78 79 80 85 86 87	>20. 7. 5.186	2	0.07 0.15 0.4 0.42	1 1 0 2	1 1 1 1			73 118 108 42	82					н

NUMBER	PERIOD	AMPHIN AMPMAX	Q	OPP	POLE	BETA	REFERENCES	R
89	11.3872	0.25	3	3		0.035	85 112 122	-
90		< 0.4	1	1			108	н
91	6.025	0.15	2	1			42	
92	15.94	0.17	2	1			76	ц
95	16.	7 0.04	1	2			7 39 73	
100	>20.	2 0.05	î	ĩ			82 100	
103	99.9999	< 0.02	ī	2			43	
104	9.	0.28	1	1			100	
105	>20.	? > 0.03	1	1			100	
107	4.56	0.53	2	1			2	v
110	10.9267	0.11 - 0.20	à	2		0.032	9Å	۷
112	15.783	0.14 - 0.50	ž	ĩ		0.032	46	R
113	>10.	> 0.20	1	1			122	
115	7.244	0.20	2	1			119	
116	13.7	0.3 - 0.6	1	2			2 42	
118	7.78	2 0.03	2	1			82	
125	4.0	0.35	î	1			100	
128	39.	0.10	ž	ž			19 75	
129	4.9572	0.32	3	2		0.024	70 122	A
131		< 0.2 ?	0	1			50	L
135	16.805	0.1	1	1			42	
139	20.9	0.19	Z	1			37	
140		< 0.2 7	0	1			50	÷
148	20.663	0.30	ĭ	1			91	•
150		< 0.2 ?	0	1			50	L
151		< 0.2 ?	0	1			50	ι
162	14.	? 0.30	1	1			122	
164	27.3	0.07	2	1			86	
171	10.	0.24	2	1			100	
173	5.93	0.04	ī	ī			83	
178		< 0.2 ?	ō	1			50	L
182	80.	0.7	2	1			42	
184	6.7	0.25	1	1			100	
185	10.83	0.12	Z	1			20 52 53	
100	14.38	< 0.2 7	1	1			50	ñ
192	13.622	0.22 - 0.42	ž	ź		0.040	68 118	•
194	15.67	0.27	1	1			74	
196	8.333	0.35	2	1			118	
200	10.	0.10	1	1			81	
209	8.	0.20	î	i			100	
210	••	< 0.2 ?	ō	ī			50	٤
211		< 0.4	0	1			108	н
215	E 20/	< 0.2 ?	0	1			50	L
210	5.394	0.40	2	1			/3 62	
222	7.0	0.33	î	1			100	
224	18.933	0.10	2	1			42	
230	7.996	0.10	Z	1			118	
233	5.	? > 0.2	1	1			42 63	R
234		0.2 ?	•	1			50	ι
240	11.	< 0.2 2	1	1			50	1
254	6.0	0.56	ĭ	ĩ			50	P
26.7	5.90	0.21	2	1			50	P
268	6.1	0.15	1	1			100	
270	15.06	0.32	1	2			42 62 73	
273	>20.	0.65	1	1			100	
281	4.3478	0.36 - 0.29	2	2		0.028	97	L
283	6.908	0.31	2	ĩ		0.020	89	
287	7.	> 0.2	1	1			74	
291	4.315	0.25	2	1			47	Ρ
299		< 0.2 ?	0	1			50	ι
302	>10.	> 0.3	1	1			50	P
313	13.	0.20	ĩ	1			73	
321	2.87	0.38	ż	i			109	
323	10.	0.36	1	1			100	

NUMBER	PERIOD	AMPMI	N AMPMAX	Q	0 P P	PC	DL E	BETA	REF	EREN	CES				R
324	8.	?	0.07	1	1				31						
328	> 12.		> 0.15	1	1				50						P
332	7.0		0.32	1	1				50						Ρ
333			< 0.4	0	1				108						н
334	6.1		0.16	2	1				46						
337	4.610		0.19	2	1				82						
340	1.1	•	0.17	1	1				50						P V
340	4.7012	. 0.31	- 0.40	à	3			0.022	14	100	120	122			ž
352	7.0	0.51	0.25	ĩ	ĩ			0.022	50	100	120	166			P
353			< 0.2 ?	ō	ī				50						i
354	4.2772	0.07	- 0.30	3	4			0.020:	14	40	64	120	122		A
356	31.8		0.25	2	1				42						
357	>20.		> 0.08	1	1				100						
359	7.3		0.3	1	1				50						P
364	0 165		- 0.3	1	1				110						Ρ
366	4.135		< 0.4	6	i				108						н
372	5.	?	0.4	ĭ	î				44						R
377	15.		0.16	ī	ī				100						
379	6.6		0.06	1	1				100						
383	6.4		0.17	1	1				100						
387	24.		> 0.1	1	1				82						
393	38.7		0.14	2	1				75						
393	>12		> 0.2 1	1	1				50						Ľ
404	6.	?	> 0.2	î	î				122						r
405	10.08		0.15	ī	ĩ				42						
409			< 0.4	1	1				108						н
433	5.2703	0.00	- 1.50	4	3	16	12	0.024	2	3	17	25	44	56	
441	10 35		0.13	2	,				58	60	61	69	99		
447	10.35		< 0.4	0	1				108						н
451	20.	?	0.1	ī	2				97						
454	7.66		0.37	2	2				50						Ρ
459	6.38		0.25	2	1				50						P
468	8.3		0.10	1	1				100						
470	7 112		0.2	2	1				108		0.2				н
499	/ • 115		< 0.2 ?	0	i				50	13	43				ĸ
502	10.5		0.35	ĩ	ī				100						
505	6.5	0.1	- 0.17	1	1				42	50					
511	5.17	0.06	- 0.25	2	5	122	10		14	31	39	122			
513	5.23	•	0.45	1	1				100						_
514	720.	t	0.3	1	1				50						þ
525	· •		< 0.2	ò	i				51						Ρ
531			0.2 ?	0	1				50						L
532	9.406	0.08	- 0.18	2	3				14	40	43	64			
534	9.		0.35	1	1				100						
559	13.63		0.22	2	1				74						
563	6.26		0.2	î	î				82						
570			< 0.2 ?	ō	ī				50						L
579	13.	?	> 0.05	1	1				100						-
592			< 0.2 ?	0	1				50						t
599 621	9.566		0.15	2	1				19	91					
624	6.9225	0.10	- 1.09	3	4	324	10		26						۲
632	4.6		0.4	ĩ	i		••		50						Ρ
633	>10.		> 0.3	1	1				50						P
641			> 0.20	1	1				50						L
654	31.90		0.3	2	1				78						
660	7.92		0.33	1	1				42						
675	7.7169		0.28	2	1				90						L
677	>10.		< 0.1	ĩ	î				50						Р
679	8.4		0.07	1	1				82						•
700	6.		0.4	1	1				51						Ρ
704	8.723	0.05	- 0.11	3	2			0.044	55	105	118				
709	>2.4		0.18	2	1				42						
720	17.		< 0.2 2	0	1				50						2
726			< 0.2 7	ŏ	î				50						ĩ
736	6.7		0.32	1	1				100						•

NUMBER	PERIOD	AMPMI	N AMPMAX	٩	0 P P	POLE	E BET	A REF	EREN	CES	 R
737	14.13		0.15	1	1			42			
747	8.		0.13	1	2			42	122		
750			0.2 ?	0	1			50			5
755	9.04		< 0.2	0	1			51			P
761			< 0.2 ?	ŏ	î			50			i.
776	23.0		> 0.15	1	1			82			-
796	7.75		0.30	1	1			82			
818			< 0.4	0	1			108			н
828			< 0.2 7	0	1			50			L
846	>24.		> 0.02	1	1			100			
872	4.20		> 0.31	1	1			100			Р
882	10.0		< 0.2 7	0	i			50			ĩ
887	73.97		0.37	ĭ	ž		0.04	2 28			R
905	10.		0.22	ī	ī			100			
911	7.	?	0.3	1	2			26			Ν
913			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
914	>14.	3	< 0.02	1	1			100			
927	220		< 0.2 7	0	1			50			L
939	10.0666	0.35	- 0.60	2	1		0.04	7 101			٨
952	7.51	0.37	0.13	2	i		0.04	82			~
984	5.76		0.4	2	ĩ			108			Р
987	10.	7	> 0.3	ī	ī			51			R
1001			< 0.2 7	0	1			50			L
1029	14.4		> 0.4	1	1			50			Ρ
1051			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1058	·12.		, 0.3	1	1			122			
1077			< 0.2 P	0	1			50			5
1094			0.2 7	ŏ	î			50			ĩ
1100			4 0.2 ?	ō	ī			50			ī
1144			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1177			0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1186			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1207	8.1	0.5	- 0.71	1	2			50	51		Ρ
1212	×16.		0.1	1	1			100			
1225	0.0 4.855		0.63	2	2			50	100		
1251	40000		< 0.2 7	õ	ĩ			50	100		L
1259	> 12.		> 0.3	1	ī			50			P
1267	5.50		0.5	1	1			51			Ρ
1268			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1331	> 10.		> 0.3	1	1			50			P
1330			0.2 2	0	1			50			-
1350	6.0		> 0.3	ĩ	1			50			P
1362	13.	1	> 0.20	ī	ĩ			97			
1416	4.3		0.4	1	1			50			Ρ
1418			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			Ρ
1424			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1437	18.	7 0.35	- 0.42	1	3			26			N
1442			< 0.2 7	0	1			50			i
1454			0.2 7	ŏ	î			50			ĩ.
1511			< 0.2 7	õ	ī			50			ĩ
1517			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			ĩ
1523	5.33		0.5	1	1			51			₽
1536			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1562	8.2		0.4	1	1			51			Ρ
1566	2.2730	0.05	- 0.22	3	1	49 (00 0.03	2 33	57	114	-
1570	0./		4 0 2 2	1	1			50			
1580	6.130	0.21	- 0.6	à	1 1	40 3	20 0.03	6 40	104		P
1584	10.	0.21	0.30	ĩ	i			100	104		ĸ
1590	6.7		0.4	ī	ī			50			Ρ
1601			< 0.2 7	0	1			50			L
1604	8.	?	< 0.2	1	1			50			Ρ
1615	18.		0.2	1	1			100	<i>.</i> .		
1620	5.2233	1.20	- 2.03	4	2 2	200 6	50 0.03	0 5	24		
1661			0.27	0	1			50			1
1672	>20.	2	> 0.20	ĭ	1			50			Þ
1674	8.1		0.19	ī	ĩ			100			•

NUMBER	PERIOD	AMPMIN	AMPMAX	Q	0 P P	POLE	BETA	REFE	RENCES		R
1685	10.1956		0.80			200 55	0.037	27			
1687	6.3		0.75	1	î.	200 33		100			
1702	0.5		< 0.2 2	ō	ī			50			L
1707	>10.		> 0.2	ĭ	ī			50			₽
1715	>11.		> 0.6	ī	ī			50			P
1717			< 0.2	1	1			51			Р
1753	8.81		0.22	1	1			50			P
1754			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1771			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1789	5.8		0.68	1	1			50			P
1793	7.0		0.39	1	1			50			₽
1864	8.57		0.80	2	1			32			-
1946	20.4	?	0.6	1	1			107			Ρ
2062	99.9999		0.2	1	1		0.027	38			
2100	10.		0.15	1	1			<u>د</u>			۵
01	7.0		. 0.31	1	1			50			- F
107564			< 0.2 7	õ	1			50			ĩ
197568			< 0.2 7	õ	i			50			Ē
197588	9.02		0.3	ž	î			48			P
1975RC			< 0.2 ?	ō	ī			50			L
1976EA			< 0.2 7	ō	1			50			L
1976EB	7.7		0.31	1	1			50			P
1976HA			< 0.2 ?	0	1			50			L
1976UA	99.9999		0.01	1	1			121			
1977RA	5.9		0.84	1	1			6			
1978CA	3.761		0.80	z	1			22	92		
1978DA	8.		0.35	2	1			22	92		
			P		DKC						
				TTH	PHA	SE ANGL	е мітн	IN A S	INGLE OPPO	SITION.	
-	(SEE 8	ELDW UND	ER ASTE	ROI	DNU	MBER FO	R ADDI	TIONAL	REMARKS .)		
в	BETA	NCERTAIN	. (SEE	BEL	DW U	NDER AS	TEROID	NUMBE	R.)		
Ĥ	AUTHOR	(REF. 1	08) STA	TES	1 ".	VARIA	BILITY	COULD	BE DEMONS	TRATED	IF
	THE RA	NGE WAS	AT LEAS	τо	.4 M	AG." E	ACH AS	TEROID	WAS DBSER	VED BET	WEEN
	5 TO 1	O HOURS	ON FROM	1	TO 3	NIGHTS	WITHI	N ONE	WEEK. SEE	BELDW	
	UNDER	ASTERCID	NUMBER	S F	OR T	HE NUMB	ER OF	NIGHTS	EACH WAS	OBSER VE	D.
L	PHDTOG	RAPHIC D	BSERVAT	ION	S OF	THIS A	STEROI	D WERE	MADE BY L	AGERKVI	ST
	WHD NO	TED ND S	IGNIFIC	ANT	VAR	IATION	IN BRI	GHTNES	S DURING A	N AVERA	GE
	DBSERV	ING PERI		••	HUUK	5. 25	PERCEN		SIEKULUS I	N THIS	CLA35
	WERE L	BSERVED	UN MUKE	0.0		NE NIGH	1. 35	E UKIG	INAL PUBLI	CATION	
	LIGHTO	UPVE NOT	PILSITS	HED	TAIL						
P		VATIABLE	LIGHTC	URV	ES A		РНОТО	GRAPHI	с рнотомет	RY.	
v	ONLY A	VAILABLE	LIGHTC	URV	ES W	ERE OBT	AINED	USING	A VISUAL P	HOTOMET	ER.
	5 BETA U	NCERTAIN	. VALU	E D	EPEN	DS UPON	COMBI	NING D	BSERVATION	IS FROM	TWO
	DPPOS I	TIONS EA	CH OF W	HIC	H HA	D POOR	PHASE	COVERA	GE. (REF.	96).	
	9 BETA L	INCERTAIN	- VALUE	SI	N LI	TERATUR	E RANG	E FROM	0.037 TO	0.049.	_
	10 BETA U	NCERTAIN	. VALU	ES	BETW	EEN 0.0	37 AND	0.049	SEEM TO S	ATISFY	THE
	DBSERV	ATIONS E	QUALLY	WEL	L.	(SEE RE	F. 11)				
	21 JUDGIN	G FRUM T	HE LIGH	TCU		(REF. 1	4) 18	EKE 12	A SLIGHT	CHANCE	THE
	20 COMPLE		E INTCE			TERMINE		Б. Т			EDUM
	7 DIE	ERENT DE		NS.	PH	ASE CUR		I BE P	UBLISHED W	ITH IPI	1 KOII
	PAPER	CURRENTI	Y IN PR	FPA	RATI	ON (REE	. 66).		obersheb .		
	51 COMPLE	X LIGHTC	URVE.								
	56 THE LI	STED PER	IOD IS	тне	MEA	N OF 13	.7 AND	19.0	HRS, THE 1	WO POSS	IBLE
	PERIOD	S REPORT	ED BY T	HE	AUTH	ORS (RE	F. 43)				
	61 PERIOD	MAY BE	HALF TH	εc	UOTE	D VALUE	IF LI	GHTCUR	VE IS SING	ILY PERI	ODIC.
	66 Z NIGH	TS. SEE	REMARK	н	ABOV	E.					
	71 DISPLA	YS COLOR	VARIAT	ION	WIT	H ROTAT	ION: 0	.03 IN	U-B AND C	1.05 IN	U-V.
	PERIOD	ASSUMES	ONE MA	XIM		ND MINI	MUM AN	D HENC	E MAY BE I	WICE TH	E
		VALUE.	IKEF. 5	<u>י</u> ייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייי		c					
	77 2 NIGP	12. 255	DEMARK	H	ABUV	t •					
	00 2 MIGH	T. SEE	REMARK	<u>п</u> ,	BOVE						
	95 2 NICH	TS. SEE	REMARK	́н		E.					
1	12 AMPLIT	UDE VARI	ED FROM	0.	14 1	0.50	IN ON	Y 45 D	AYS.		
1	86 VISUAL	PHOTOG	RAPHIC	AND	TVO	SHORT	PHOTOE	LECTRI	C LIGHTCUR	VES EXT	st.
2	11 1 NIGH	T. SEE	REMARK	HA	BOVE						
2	33 PERIOD	IS FROM	VISUAL	08	SERV	ATIONS	MADE B	Y AMAT	EUR ASTRON	IDMERS (REF.
-	63) AM	D CONFIR	MED BY	HAR	RIS	PHOTOE	LECTRI	C OBSE	RVATIONS (REF. 42).
3	33 2 NIGH	ITS. SEE	REMARK	н	ABOV	ε.					

349 AMPLITUDE VARIES WITH PHASE ANGLE. SEE REF. 120 FDR DETAILS.
- REMARKS 354 BETA UNCERTAIN. VALUE BASED ON THREE POINTS. AMPLITUDE VARIES WITH PHASE ANGLE. SEE REF. 120 FOR DETAILS.
 366 1 NIGHT. SEE REMARK H ABOVE.
 372 REPORTED PERIOD OF "ABOUT 0.1 DAY" HAS BEEN DOUBLED SINCE HARWOOD, AND OTHER EARLY ASTEROID LIGHTCURVE OBSERVERS ASSUMED THAT LIGHTCURVES WERE SINGLE PERIODIC UNLESS OBSERVED TO BE OTHERWISE. 409 2 NIGHTS. SEE REMARK H ABOVE 447 1 NIGHT. SEE REMARK H ABOVE 470 3 NIGHTS. SEE REMARK H ABOVE SEE REMARK H ABOVE. SEE REMARK H ABOVE. 471 PRIMARY MAXIMUM IS DOUBLE PEAKED. 716 PERIOD ONLY PUBLISHED IN REF. 51. NO LIGHTCURVE PUBLISHED. 753 3 NIGHTS. SEE REMARK H ABOVE. 818 2 NIGHTS. SEE REMARK H ABOVE. 887 AUTHORS STATE: "THE COMPOSITE LIGHTCURVE INDICATES THAT THE AMPLITUDE OF ALINDA IS AT LEAST 0.32 MAG AND PERHAPS AS GREAT AS 0.42 MAG." (REF. 28). 944 THE LARGE AMPLITUDE RANGE IS PROBABLY DUE MORE TO CHANGES IN SOLAR PHASE ANGLE THAN TO CHANGES IN THE PROJECTED AREA OF THE MINOR PLANET SINCE THE MAXIMUM CHANGE IN ASPECT WAS SMALL. 984 3 NIGHTS. SEE REMARK H ABOVE. 1207 PERIOD, AMPLITUDE GIVEN AS 7.7, 0.71 IN REF. 46 AND 8.4, 0.5 IN REF. 51 (AT THE NEXT DPPOSITION). THE ADOPTED PERIOD IS THE MEAN OF THESE TWO VALUES. 1580 LARGE AMPLITUDE RANGE MAY BE DUE TO INCREASING SOLAR PHASE ANGLE Rather than to differences in the asteroid's projected area. Th THE PHASE COEFFICIENT IS THE MEAN OF THAT OBTAINED FOR THE MAXIMA (0.033) AND THE HINIMA (ABOUT 0.040). THE POLE LOCATION IS AN EDUCATED GUESS U1,U2 LOST ASTEROIDS FROM REF. 50 WHICH DID NOT RECEIVE PROVISIONAL DESIGNATIONS. REFERENCES 1 AHMAD, I.I. (1954) PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTEROIDS. IV. THE LIGHTCURVES OF CERES, HEBE, FLORA, AND KALLIOPE. ASTROPHYS. J. 120, 551-559. 2 BAILEY,S.I.(1913). OBSERVATIONS OF EROS AND OTHER ASTEROIDS. ANN. HARVARD COLL. OBS. 72, 165-189. 3 BEYER, M. (1953) DER LICHTWECHSEL UND DIE LAGE DER ROTATIONSACHSE DER PLANETEN 433 EROS WAHREND DER OPPOSITION 1951-52. ASTRON. NACHR. 281, 121-130. 4 BIANCHI,E. AND PADOVA,E. (1920). LE VARIAZIONI DI LUCE DEL PIANETA (44) NYSA. MEM. SOC. ASTRON. ITAL. 1, 39-65.
 5 BIANCHI,E. AND PADOVA,E. (1921). OSSERVAZIONI FOTOMETRICHE DI PIANETI. MEM. SOC. ASTRON. ITAL. 2, 45-54.
 6 BOWELL, E. (1977). 1977A. IAU CIRCULAR 3111.
 7 BOWELL,E. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION. 8 BOWELL, E., MARTIN, L.J., THOMPSON, E.T., AND LUMME, K. (1979). THE PHASE FUNCTION OF 69 HESPERIA, TO BE SUBMITTED TO ASTRON. J. 9 BURCHI,R.(1972). SOME PHOTOMETRIC PARAMETERS OF THE MINOR PLANET 2 PALLAS. OSSERVATORIO ASTRONOMICO DE COLLURANIA TERAMO, NOTE E COMUNICAZIONI N. 49, 1-8 10 BURCHI,R. AND MILANO,L.(1974). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVES OF THE MINOR PLANET 43 ARIADNE DURING THE 1972 OPPOSITION. ASTRON ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 15, 173-180. 11 CALDER, W.A. (1935). PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY OF ASTERDIDS. HARVARD BULL. 904. 12 CHANG, Y. AND CHANG, C. (1962). PHOTOMETRIC INVESTIGATIONS OF SEVEN VARIABLE CHANGYT. AND CHANGEC. (1962). PHOTOMETRIC INVESTIGATIONS OF SEVEN VARIABLE ASTERDIOS. ACTA ASTRON. SINICA 10, 101-110.
 CHANG, Y. C. ET AL. (1959). THE LIGHT-CURVES OF MINOR PLANETS (4) VESTA AND (15) EUNOMIA. ACTA ASTRON. SINICA 7,207 CHANG, Y. C. AND CHANG, C. S. (1963). PHOTOMETRIC INVESTIGATIONS OF VARIABLE ASTERDIDS. II. ACTA ASTRON. SINICA 11, 139-148. 15 CHEN, D., YANG, X., AND WU, Z. (1975). A PHOTOMETRIC STUDY OF EROS 433. ACTA ASTRONOMICA SINICA 16, 131-137. 16 CRISTESCU, C. (1972). THE LIGHT-CURVE FOR THE MINOR PLANET (4) VESTA, ST. CERC. ASTRON. 17, 177-181. 17 CRISTESCU, C. (1976). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVES OF ASTEROID 433 EROS. ICARUS 28. 39-42. 18 CUFFEY, J. (1953). PALLAS, VESTA, CERES, AND VICTORIA: PHOTDELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY. ASTRON. J. 58, 212. 19 DEBEHOGNE,H., SURDEJ,A., AND SURDEJ,J. (1977). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVES OF MINOR PLANETS 599 LUISA AND 128 NEMISIS DURING THE 1976 OPPOSITION. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 30, 375-379. 20 Debehogne,H., Surdej,A., and Surdej,J. (1978) Photoelectric Lightcurves OF THE MINOR PLANETS 29 AMPHITRITE, 121 HERMIONE, AND 185 EUNIKE. ASTRON.
- ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 32, 127-133.

REFERENCES

- 21 DEBEHOGNE, H., SURDEJ, A. AND SURDEJ, J. (1978). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVES AND ROTATION PERIOD OF THE MINOR PLANET 59 ELPIS.
- ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 33, 1-5. 22 DEGEWIJ, J. (1978). THE SIZES OF 1978CA AND 1978DA. THE MESSENGER NO. 13,5.
- 23 DEGEWIJ,J., AND ZELLNER,B. (1978). ASTEROID SURFACE VARIEGATION. LUNAR AND PLANETARY SCIENCES IX, 235-237. 24 DUNLAP, J.L. (1974). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XV. ASTEROID (1620)
- GEOGRAPHOS. ASTRON. J. 79, 324-332. 25 DUNLAP, J.L. (1976). LIGHTCURVES AND THE AXIS OF ROTATION OF 433 EROS.
- ICARUS 28, 69-78. 26 DUNLAP, J.L. AND GEHRELS, T. (1969). LIGHTCURVES OF A TROJAN ASTERDID. ASTRON.
- JOURNL. 74, 796-803.
- 27 DUNLAP,J.L., GEHRELS,T. AND HOWES,M.L.(1973). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. IX. PHOTOMETRY AND POLARIMETRY OF (1685) TORO. ASTRON. JOURNL. 78, 491-501. MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS.
- THE LIGHTCURVE
- 491-501.
 28 OUNLAP, J.L. AND TAYLOR, R.(1979). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED O XXVII. LIGHTCURVES OF 887 ALINDA. ASTRON. J. 84, 269-273.
 29 GEHRELS,T. (1956) PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTEROIDS. V. THE LI AND PHASE FUNCTION OF 20 MASSALIA. ASTROPHYS. J. 123, 331-336.
 30 GEHRELS, T. (1967) MINOR PLANETS. I. THE ROTATION OF VESTA. A JOURNAL 72, 929-938. ASTRON
- 31 GEHRELS, T. AND OWINGS, D. (1962). PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTEROIDS. IX.
- ADDITIONAL LIGHTCURVES. ASTROPHYS. JOURNL. 135, 906-924. 32 Gehrels, T., Roemer, E. and Marsden, B.G. (1971). Minor planets and related D8JECTS. VII. ASTERDID 1971FA., ASTRON. JOURNL. 76, 607-608.
- 33 GEHRELS,T., ROEMER,E., TAYLOR,R.C. AND ZELLNER,B.H.(1970). ASTERDID (1566) ICARUS. ASTRON. JOURNL. 75, 186-195.
 34 GEHRELS,T. AND TAYLOR,R.C.(1977). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XXII.
- PHASE FUNCTIONS FOR (6) HEBE. ASTRON. JOURNL. 82, 229-237. GICLAS, H.L. (1950) DIRECT PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY. THE THE PROJECT FOR THE
- 35 GICLAS, H.L. (1950) 35 GICLAS, H.L. (1950) DIRECT PHUTUELELIKIL PHUTUELELIKI. PHUTU

- 38 GRADIEJJ.C.(1976). PHYSICAL DBSERVATIONS OF DBJECT 1976 AA. BULL. AMERICAN ASTRON. SOC. 8, 458-459.
 39 GROENEVELD, I., AND KUIPER, G.P. (1954A) PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTEROIDS. I. ASTROPHYS. J. 120, 200-220.
 40 GROENEVELD, I., AND KUIPER, G.P. (19548) PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTEROIDS. II. ASTROPHYS. J. 120, 529-546.
 41 GUNTHERO. (1953). PHOTOMETRISCHE BEDBACHTUNGE DER PALLAS IN DER OPPOSITION
- 1951. ASTRON. NACHR. 281, 131-132.
- 42 HARRIS, A. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION.
- 42 HARRIS, A. ADD YOUNG, J. (1979). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVES OF ASTEROIDS 42, 45, 56, 103, 532 AND 558. ICARUS, 38, 100-105.
 44 HARNOOD,M.(1921). EROS AND PALMA. HARVRD. BULL. 766.
 45 HAUPT, H. (1958) PHOTOELEKTRISCH- PHOTOMETRISCHE STUDIE AN VESTA. MITT. SONNOBS. KANZELHOME 14, 172-173.
 46 IMHOFF, K. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION.
 47 HAUPT, H. (1978) PHOTOMETRISCHE DE ANTERSCHE 2000 ADD. 1975

- 47 LAGERKVIST, C. (1976). PHOTOGRAPHIC PHOTOMETRY OF THE ASTERDID 291 ALICE. ICARUS 27, 157-160. 48 LAGERKVIST.C.(1976). PHOTOGRAPHIC PHOTOMETRY OF THE ASTEROID 1975RB. ICARUS
- 29, 143-146.
- 49 LAGERKVIST, C.-I. (1977). A PHOTOGRAPHIC LIGHTCURVE OF THE AMOR ASTEROID 1580 BETULIA. ICARUS 32, 233-234. 50 LAGERKVIST,C.(1978). PHOTOGRAPHIC PHOTOMETRY OF 110 MAIN-BELT ASTERDIOS.
- ASTRONOMICAL OBSERVATORY REPORT NO. 9, 1-32.) 51 LAGERKVIST, C.-I. (1979). A LIGHTCURVE SURVEY OF ASTEROIDS WITH SCHMIDT TELESCOPES: OBSERVATIONS OF NIME ASTEROIDS DURING OPPOSITIONS IN 1977,

- TELESCOPESI UBSERVATIONS OF NINE ASTERUIDS DURING OFFUSTIONS IN THIS ICARUS 38, 106-114. 52 LAGERKVIST, C.-I. AND PETTERSSON, B. (1978). 186 CELUTA: A SLOWLY SPINNING ASTEROIO. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS, SUPPL. 32, 339-342. 53 LUSTIG, G. (1977). DIE ROTATIONSPERIODE UND DIE PHOTOELEKTRISCHE LICHTKURVE DES PLANETDIOEN 471 PAPAGENA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 30, 117-119. 54 LUSTIG,G. AND DVORAK,R.(1975). PHOTOMETRISCHE UNTERSUCHUNGEN DER
- PLANETOIDEN (43) ARIADNE UND (71) NIDBE. ACTA PHYSICA AUSTRIACA 43, 89-97. 55 LUSTIG.G. UND HAHN.G.(1976). PHOTOELEKTRISCHE LICHTKURVEN DER PLANETOIDEN
- (2) PALLAS UND (704) INTERAMNIA. ACTA PHYSICA AUSTRIACA 44, 199-205.
- 56 MILLIS,R.L., BOWELL,E., AND THOMPSON, D.T. (1976). UBV PHOTOMETRY OF ASTEROID 433 EROS. ICARUS 28, 53-68.
- 57 MINER, E., AND YOUNG, J. (1969) PHOTOMETRIC DETERMINATION OF THE ROTATION PERIOD OF 1566 ICARUS. ICARUS 10, 436-440.

REFERENCES KEFERENCES
58 MINER,E. AND YOUNGJJ. (1976). FIVE-COLOR PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY OF ASTEROID 433 EROS. ICARUS 28, 43-52.
59 PADOVA,E. (1921). OSSERVAZIONI FOTOMETRICHE DEI PIANETI (5) ASTREA, (44) NYSA E (8) FLORA. MEM. SOC. ASTRON. ITAL. 2, 82-92.
60 POP,V. AND CHISAD. (1976). PHOTOELECTRIC OBSERVATIONS OF THE ASTEROIDS 433 EPOS. UND 3 CEESS. CONTRIB. STRON. ASTRON. ASTRON. ASTRONOMETRICHE DEI PIANETI (50 ASTRONOMETRICHE DES CONTRIBUNCTIONS OF THE ASTEROIDS 433 ERDS AND 1 CERES. CONTRIB. ASTRON. OBS. UNIV. BABES-BOLYAI, CLUJ-NAPOCA, ROMANIA, PP. 33-40. 61 POP, V. AND CHIS, D. (1976). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVES OF ASTEROID 433 EROS. ICARUS 28, 39-42. 62 PORTER, A. AND WALLINTINE, D. (1976). MINOR PLANET ROTATIONS REPORTED IN 1975. MIN. PLAN. BULL. 3, 48-50. 63 PORTER,A., WALLENTINE,D., TEDESCO,E.F. AND PILCHER,F.(1976). LIGHT CURVES AND OTHER PHYSICAL OBSERVATIONS OF 233 ASTEROPE IN 1975. MINOR PLANET BULL. ATHER FINITUME ODSERVATIONS OF 255 ASTERDE IN 1972. HINDR FLAMET BULL.
A 7-48.
64 RIGOLLET,R. (195D). SUR LES CHANGEMENTS D'ECLAT A COURTE PERIODE DES PETITES PLANETES ET SUR LA VARIABILITE DE (63) AUSONIA. C.R. 230, 2077-2078
65 SATHER,R.E. (1976). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED DBJECTS. XIX. SHAPE AND POLE ORIENTATION OF (39) LAETITIA, ASTRON. JOURNL. 81, 67-73.
66 SATHER,R.E., TAYLOR,R.C., AND TEDESCO, E.F. (1979). PERIOD, POLE AND PHASE FUNCTION OF (29) AMPHITRITE. TO BE SUBMITTED TO ASTRON. J.
67 SCALTRITI,F. AND ZAPPALA,V.(1975). A PHOTOMETRIC STUDY OF THE MINOR PLANET 15 EUNOMIA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 19, 249-255.
68 SCALTRITI,F. AND ZAPPALA,V. (1976). A PHOTOMETRIC STUDY OF THE MINOR PLANETS 192 NAUSIKAA AND 79 EURYNOME. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 23, 167-179.
69 SCALTRITI,F. AND ZAPPALA,V. (1976). PHOTOMETRIC LIGHTCURVES AND POLE DETERMINATION OF 433 EROS. ICARUS 28, 29-36.
70 SCALTRITI,F. AND ZAPPALA,V. (1977). PHOTOMETRIC DETERCY OF THE MINOR PLANETS 41 DAPHE AND 129 ANTIGONE. ASTRON PHYS. SUPPL. 30, 7-11.
71 SCALTRITI,F. AND ZAPPALA,V.(1977). A PHOTOMETRIC STUDY OF THE MINOR PLANET (63) AUSONIA. ICARUS 31, 498-502.
72 SCALTRITI,F., AND ZAPPALA,V.(1977). ROTATION PERIOD OF THE ASTEROID 52 EUROPA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 30, 169-174. 3, 47-48. 72 SCALTRITI,F., AND ZAPPALA,V. (1977). ROTATION PERIOD OF THE ASTEROID 52 EUROPA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 30, 169-174.
73 SCALTRITI, F. AND ZAPPALA, V. (1978). PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY OF ASTEROIDS 37, 80, 97, 216, 270, 313 AND 471. ICARUS 34, 428-435.
74 SCALTRITI, F. AND ZAPPALA, V. (1979). PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY AND ROTATION PERIODS OF THE ASTEROIDS 26 PROSERPINA, 194 PROKNE, 267 NEPTHYS, AND 554 PERIAGA. SUBMITTED TO ICARUS, NOVEMBER 1978.
75 SCALTRITI, F. ZAPPALA, V. AND SCHOBER, H. J. (1979). LONG ROTATION PERIODS OF THE ASTEROIDS 18 NEWESTE AND 202. IMPETIAL ICARUS, 37, 132-161 75 SCALTRITI, F. ZAPPALA, V. AND SCHOBER, H. J. (1979). LONG ROTATION PERIODS OF THE ASTEROIDS 128 NEMESIS AND 393 LAMPETIA. ICARUS, 37, 133-141.
76 SCALTRITI, R. ZAPPALA, V. AND SCHOBER, H.J. (1979). PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY AND ROTATION PERIODS OF THREE LARGE AND DARK ASTEROIDS 49 PALES, 88 THIS8E AND 92 UNDINA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL., 36, 1-8.
77 SCALTRITI, F., ZAPPALA, V. AND STANZEL, R. (1978). LIGHTCURVES, PHASE FUNCTION AND POLE OF THE ASTEROID 22 KALLIOPE. ICARUS 34, 93-98.
78 SCHOBER.H.J.(1975). THE MINOR PLANET 654 ZELINDA: ROTATION PERIOD AND LIGHT (URVE, ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. 44, 85-80. CURVE. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. 44, 85-89. 79 SCHOBERH.J.(1976). PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY OF THE MINOR PLANET 32 POMONA: COMPOSITE LIGHT CURVE AND THE SYNODIC PERIOD OF ROTATION. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. 53, 115-119. 80 SCHOBER, H.J. (1976). THE PERIOD OF ROTATION AND THE PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHT CURVE OF THE MINOR PLANET 79 EURYNOME. ICARUS 28, 415-420. 81 SCHOBER,H.J. (1978). PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHTCURVE AND THE PERIOD OF ROTATION OF THE ASTERDID 200 DYNAMENE: A FURTHER OBJECT WITH LOW SPIN RATE. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 31, 175-178. 82 SCHOBER, H. J. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION.
83 SCHOBER, H. J. (1978). PHOTOMETRIC VARIATIONS OF THE MINOR PLANETS 55 PANDORA AND 173 INO DURING THE OPPOSITION IN 1977: LIGHTCURVES AND ROTATION PERIODS. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 34, 377-381.
84 SCHOBER, J. AND DVORAK, R. (1975). ROTATION PERIOD AND PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHT CURVE OF THE MINOR PLANET 675 LUDNILLA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. 44, 81-84.
85 SCHOBER, H.J. AND LUSTIGAG. (1975). A PHOTOMETRIC INVESTIGATION OF THE ASTERDID (89) JULIA. ICARUS 25, 339-343.
86 SCHOBER, H.J., SCALTRITI, F. AND ZAPPALA, V. (1977). A POSSIBLE ROTATION PERIOD FOR THE MINOR PLANET 164 EVA. ICARUS 31, 175-179.
87 SCHROLL, A., HAUPT, H.F. AND MAITZEN, H.M. (1976). ROTATION AND PHOTOMETRIC CHARACTERISTICS OF PALLAS. ICARUS 27, 147-156.
88 SHATZEL, A.V. (1954) PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTERDIDS. III. THE LIGHTCURVE OF 44 NYSA, ASTROPHYS. J. 120, 547-550.
89 SIANZEL, R. (1979). LIGHTCURVES AND ROTATION PERIOD OF MINOR PLANET 283 82 SCHOBER, H. J. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION. 89 STANZEL, R. (1979). LIGHTCURVES AND ROTATION PERIOD OF MINOR PLANET 283 EMMA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 34, 373-376. 9D STEPHENSON, C.8. (1951) THE LIGHTCURVE AND THE COLOR OF VESTA. ASTROPHYS. JOURNAL 114, 500-504. 91 DEBEHOGNE, H. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION. 92 SURDEJ,J. ANO SURDEJJA. (1978). PHOTOMETRIC OBSERVATIONS OF 1978CA AND 1978DA. THE MESSENGER. NO. 13, 3-4.

REFERENCES

- 93 SURDEJ, J. AND SURDEJ, H. (1977). ROTATION PERIOD AND PHOTOELECTRIC LIGHT-CURVES OF ASTEROID 471 PAPAGENA. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL. 30, 121-124. 94 TAYLOR,R.C.(1973). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XIV. ASTEROID (4)

- 94 TAYLOR,R.C. (1973). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XIV. ASTEROID (4)
 VESTA. ASTRON. JOURNL. 78, 1131-1139.
 95 TAYLOR,R.C. (1977). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XXIII. PHOTOMETRY OF ASTEROID (7) IRIS. ASTRON. JOURNL. 82, 441-444.
 96 TAYLOR, R. C. (1978). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XXIV. PHOTOMETRIC OBSERVATIONS FOR (5) ASTRAEA. ASTRON. JOURNL. 83, 201-204.
 97 TAYLOR,R.C., 6EHRELST. AND CAPENAR.C. (1976). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XXI. PHOTOMETRY OF EIGHT ASTEROIDS. ASTRON. JOURNL. 81, 778-786.
 98 TAYLOR, R.C., GEHRELS, T., AND SILVESTER, A.B. (1971). MINOR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. VI. ASTEROID (110) LYDIA. ASTRON. J. 76, 141-146.
 99 TEDESCOPE.F. (1976). UBV LIGHTCURVES OF ASTEROID 433 EROS. ICARUS 28, 21-226.
- 21-28.
- 100 TEDESCO, E.F. (1979). A PHOTOMETRIC INVESTIGATION OF THE COLORS, SHAPES, AND SPIN RATES OF HIRAYAMA FAMILY ASTERDIDS. PH.D. DISSERTATION. NEW MEXICO STATE UNIVERSITY. LAS CRUCES, NEW MEXICO.
- 101 TEDESCOPE.F. AND BOWELLPE. (1979). LIGHTCURVES AND UBV PHOTOMETRY OF 944 HIDALGO. TO BE SUBMITTED TO ASTRON. J.
- HIDALGU. TO BE SUGNITIED TO ASTRUME J.
 HIDALGU. TO BE SUGNITIED TO ASTRUME J.
 IO2 TEDESCOPE., DRUMMOND,J., CANDY,M., BIRCH,P., NIKOLOFF,I., SCHOBER,H.,
 ZAPPALA,V., AND SATHER,R. (1979). WORLDWIDE OBSERVATIONS OF (1) CERES
 DURING THE 1975-1976 APPARITION. TO BE SUBNITTED TO ICARUS.
 IO3 TEDESCOPE., DRUMMOND,J., CANDY,M., BIRCH,P., NIKOLOFF,I., ZAPPALA,V., AND
 SATHER,R. (1979). WORLDWIDE OBSERVATIONS OF (16) PSYCHE DURING THE 1975-1976
 APPARITION. TO BE SUBMITTED TO ICARUS.
 IO4 TEDESCOPE. DRUMMOND, L., CANDY,M., BIRCH,P., NIKOLOFE,I. AND ZELLNEP.B
- 104 TEDESCOPE, DEUMMONDJ., CANDY,M., BIRCH,P., NIKOLOFF,I. AND ZELLNER,B. (1978). 1580 BETULIA: AN UNUSUAL ASTEROID WITH AN EXTRAORDINARY LIGHTCURVE,
- ICARUS 35, 340-355. 105 TEMPESTI,P. (1975). PHOTOELECTRIC OBSERVATIONS OF THE MINOR PLANET 704 INTERAMNIA DURING ITS 1969 OPPOSITION. MEM. SOC. ASTRON. ITAL. 46, 397-405. 106 TEMPESTI,P. AND BURCHI,R.(1969). A PHOTOMETRIC RESEARCH ON THE MINOR PLANET 12 VICTORIA. NOTE E COMUNICAZIONI N. 48, OSSERVATORIO ASTRONOMICO DI
- COLLURANIA TERAMO, 1-20. 107 VAN GENT,H.(1933). PERIOD, LIGHT CURVE, AND EPHEMERIS OF THE NEW ASTEROID WITH VARIABLE BRIGHTNESS 1931 PH. BULL. ASTRON. INST. NETH. 7, 65-66.
- 108 VAN HOUTEN, C. J. (1962). AN INVESTIGATION OF ASTEROID LIGHT-CURVES ON FRANKLIN-ADAMS PLATES. BULL. ASTRON. SOC. NETH. 16, 160-162. 109 VAN HOUTEN- GROENEVELD, I., AND VAN HOUTEN, C.J. (1958) PHOTOMETRIC
- STUDIES OF ASTERDIDS. VII. ASTROPHYS. J. 127, 253-273. 110 VAN HOUTEN- GROENEVELD, I. AND VAN HOUTEN, C.J. (1972) IN PREPARATION. 111 VAN HOUTEN-GROENEVELD, I., VAN HOUTEN, C.J., AND ZAPPALA,V. (1979). PHOTOELECTRIC PHOTOMETRY OF SEVEN ASTRONOS. ASTRON. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL.,
- 35, 223-232. 112 VEVERKA, J.F. (1970). PHOTOMETRIC AND POLARIMETRIC STUDIES OF MINOR PLANETS
- AND SATELLITES. PH.D. THESIS, 157-160. HARVARD UNIV. 113 VEVERKA, J. (1971) PHOTOPOLARIMETRIC OBSERVATIONS OF THE MINOR PLANET FLORA. ICARUS 15, 454-460.
- 114 VEVERKA, J., AND LILLER, W. (1969) DESERVATIONS OF ICARUS: 1968. ICARUS 10, 441-444.
- 115 WAMSTEKER, W. AND SATHER, R.E. (1974) MINDR PLANETS AND RELATED OBJECTS. XVII. FIVE-COLOR PHOTOMETRY OF FOUR ASTEROIDS. ASTRON. J. 79, 1465-147 AVII. FIVE-COLOR PHOTOMETRY OF FOUR ASTERDIOS. ASTRON. J. 79, 1465-1470. 116 WELCH, D., BINZEL, R., AND PATTERSON, J. (1974). THE ROTATION PERIOD OF 18 MELPOMENE. MINOR PLANET BULL. 2, 20-21. 117 WOOD, H.J., AND KUIPER, G.P. (1963) PHOTOMETRIC STUDIES OF ASTERDIOS. X. ASTROPHYS. J. 137, 1279-1285. 118 YANG, X.Y.. ZHANG, Y. J.D. T.

- ASTROPHYS. J. 137, 1270-1285. 118 YANG,X.Y., ZHANG,Y.Y. AND LI,X.Q.(1965). PHOTOMETRIC OBSERVATIONS OF VARIABLE ASTEROIDS. III. ACTA ASTRON. SINICA 13, 66 119 ZAPPALA,V. PERSONAL COMMUNICATION. 120 ZAPPALA,V. VAN HOUTEN-GROENVELD,I., AND VAN HOUTEN,C.J.(1979). ROTATI PERIOD AND PHASE CURVE OF THE ASTEROIDS 349 DEMBOWSKA AND 354 ELEONORA. ASTROD. ASTROPHYS. SUPPL., 35, 213-221. 121 ZELLNER,B.(1977). PERSONAL COMMUNICATION. RUTATION
- 122 UNPUBLISHED LPL DESERVATIONS.

VII. MAGNITUDES, COLORS, TYPES AND ADOPTED DIAMETERS OF THE ASTEROIDS

E. BOWELL

Lowell Observatory

and

T. GEHRELS, B. ZELLNER University of Arizona

This table presents the TRIAD files for absolute magnitude, UBV colors, and adopted types and diameters. As such it contains more blanks than any of the other tables. The blanks represent terrae incognitae and should stand as challenges to the observers.

The first six columns give the asteroid number, or preliminary designation if not yet numbered; the absolute magnitude B(1,0); a quality code for the magnitude; the mean phase of the magnitude observations; the linear phase coefficient used; and a reference for the magnitude data. The magnitude B(1,0) is on the true UBV system, and is computed according to

$$B(1,0) = B - 5 \log r\rho - (PHASE) \times (COEFF)$$

when PHASE $\geq 7^{\circ}$, or

 $B(1,0) = B - 5 \log r\rho + 0.538 - 0.134 \text{ x (PHASE)}^{0.714} - 7.0 \text{ x (COEFF)}$

when PHASE $< 7^{\circ}$. (See chapter by Bowell and Lumme and the introduction by Gehrels in this book.) Distances are expressed in astronomical units, namely *r* measured between the asteroid and the sun and ρ between the asteroid and the earth at the time of observation. COEFF is assumed to be 0.039 mag/deg unless another value is indicated, such other value being obtained from extensive observations of the individual asteroid.

[1108]

Photometric quality code E indicates an excellent source, from either photoelectric observations or from repeated observation in the Yerkes-McDonald Survey or the Palomar-Leiden Survey (see Gehrels' chapter in Part I of this book). S is used for survey quality, with observations made only photographically or from a single photoelectric observation. When an integer follows the letters E or S, it is the number of apparitions in which the magnitude observations have been made. If there is no letter, but for instance 1.8 for asteroid 31, it means that the source of the magnitude is not well known, but the QUAL given indicates some weight; for instance 0.6 means that the source is totally unknown, or it may be from some observatory that does not specialize in photometry but gives magnitudes only incidental to their astrometry. A colon indicates discordant data of good quality, but possibly having large lightcurve or aspect variations.

Succeeding columns list the U-B color index, its quality code, the B-V color and its quality, and references for the color data. Most of the color indices result from the weighted average of two or more observations on separate nights. Weight 0 applies for data considered uncertain, unreliable, or fragmentary (errors may exceed 0.05 mag), and weight 1 for data from a single night or from several nights disagreeing by 0.05 mag or more (errors unlikely to exceed 0.05 mag). Weight 2 indicates secure color indices, from two or more nights' concordant data (errors unlikely to exceed 0.03 mag), and weight 3 indicates results that can hardly be improved. No corrections for phase reddening have been applied; since the average phase of observation is about 10 deg, the listed values are likely to average 0.01 to 0.02 magnitude redder than the color indices at zero phase.

The final six columns give the taxonomic type, orbital element zone, an adopted diameter in km, the weight or quality of the diameter estimate, an apparent magnitude bin, and a data code as described below. The taxonomic system and the classification and diameter algorithms are discussed in Zellner's chapter in Part V, and the orbit zones are defined in Table III of that chapter.

The diameters in particular must not be used uncritically; values of weight 3 are based on actual polarimetric or radiometric observations of good quality, while those of weight 2 are generated with an albedo assumed on the basis of a fairly secure type classification, and those of weight 1 are based only on a computerized best guess at the albedo.

The magnitude bin is computed in half-magnitude steps according to the FORTRAN code

$$BIN = IFIX(2.0 * (AMAG - 5.0) + 1.0)$$

where AMAG is the apparent blue magnitude at mean opposition. The observational bias factor for any classified asteroid may be determined from the magnitude bin and Table IV of Zellner's chapter.

The final column is a four-digit code, of which the first digit gives the observational weight of the radiometric albedo (see TRIAD Table V); the

second digit gives the total weight of the polarimetric albedo and $P_{\rm min}$ (also in Table V); the third digit is the sum of the weights of the B-V and U-B color indices (this table); and the fourth is the sum of weights of the spectrophotometric parameters R/B, BEND, and DEPTH (TRIAD Table IV). Thus the code gives at a glance the kinds and qualities of the observational data that went into the type and diameter analyses.

NUMBE	R BHAG QUA	PHASE	C 0E F F	REF	9-B	ວບ	3-V	-	c	01.0)R A	REF	s			TYPE	ZONE	D1AM	NT.	BIN	DATA	NUMBER
1	4.35 E7	9.66	0.038	41	0.42	3	0.72	3	21	20	03	04	12			c	11	1025.	3	6	3369	1
3	6.47 E4	13.74	0.025	-11	0.42	3	0.92	3 0	51	02	03	04	99			s	ţ1	249.	3	10	2669	3
;	8.26 E3	11.56	0.026	R1	0.42	2	0.83	3 0) 1) 1	23 02	04	21				5	11	116.	3	13	3569 2559	5
67	6.85 E3 6.61 E4	16.44	0.028	M1 M1	0.39	2	0.83	3 0	01 01	32 02	04	11	19	99		5	I	206.	3	10	2359	67
8	7.61 E2	13.28	0.028	#1	0.46	2	0.48	2 0	1	02	03	04	07			ŝ	FL	160.	ŝ	10	2549	ė
10	6.32 E4	7.96		41	0.31	2	0.69	1	51	04						ç	ίπ	443.	3	11	3259	10
12	8.37 E2+	10.17	0.030	R1	0.41	3	0.93	3 3	91 93	02 04	05	04				2	I	135.	3	12	2267	11
13	7.56 E3 7.54 E4	17.00	0.045	41	0.45	3	0.75	3 (02 01	04 32	05	11				c s	11	245.	3	12	3269 3469	13
15	6.32 E31	12.56	0.038	N1 H1	0.44	3	0.82	3 1	21	20	04	37				S	11	261.	3	10	2169	15
17	8.93 83	5.22		41	0.41	ź	0.94	2	01	SC	03	04				s	1	97.1	3	14	2249	17
19	8.16 E3	5.85		M1	0.38	3	0.74	3	22	03	04	94				ç	1	226.	3	12	3269	19
20	7.59 E2 8.56 E2	25.64	0.031	M1 M1	0.43	3	0.82 0.71	2030		04	04					S M	I	140.	3	11	2459 2369	20
22	7.52 E2 7.87 E3	7.88	0.031	M1 80	0.27	3	0.71	3 (11	02	03	04				M	111	175.	3	13	2366	22
24	7.90 E5	4.47	0.050	-	0.34	3	0.69	3 9	22	04		•••				ç	ŤH	249.	ź	15	169	24
26	8.78 EZ	20.65	0.025	MI	0.55	ş	3.90	2	54	35	**					5	11	87.9	2	14	46	26
27	8.11 E2 8.27 E3	19.15		M1 M1	0.51	3	0.89 0.86	3 0) 3) 4	04	05					5	I II	118.	3	12	2169 1149	27 28
29	7.02 E7 8.66 E3	9.58	0.031	M1 M1	0.42	3	0.84	30	1	02	03	04	13			ş	11	199.	3	11	2369	29
31	7.73 1.8			MI	0.32	ī	3.67	1 0	14	• •						ć	in	270.	ź	14	109	31
33	9.51 E1	8.01	1.030	M1	0.42	i	0.86	1 0	34							s	111	61.7	2	17	269	32
34	9.46 E2 9.68 5.5	13.04		M1 M1	0.37	3	0.69 0.71	3 0)3)4	34						c	11	121.	Z	16	1069	34 35
36	9.46 E2 8.26 E1	17.25		M1	0.35	2	0.73	2 3	22	04	34	05	14			ç	11	124.	2	16	1042	36
38	9.57 EL	13.05	0 0 7 7	MI	0.45	i	0.74	i	54						~~	ćυ	ii	118.	ź	16	20	38
40	8.17 E4	10.47	0.027	41	0.43	3	0.85	3 6	51	32	03	14	06	11	44	s	t	118.	3	11	2469	40
42	8.16 E1 8.58 E2	16.20	0.053	41 M1	0.35	3	0.73	30	04 04	35						c s	II	204.	3	14	2169	41
43	9.02 E21	5.04	0.047	H1	0.48	2	0.87	3 0	94	18	25					Ŝ	FL	77.6	2	13	1059	43
45	8.11 E3	15.67		41	0.28	ŝ	0.68	3 0	54							ນັ	11	250.	ž	13	2066	45
47	8.88 E1	12.57	0.042	61	0.29	1	0.65	1 0	3	04	04					c	111	133.	2	15	1020	40
48 49	7.97 E2 8.72 E1	11.73		M1 M1	D.45 D.38	2	0.73	2 0)2)4	04						U C	111	149.	1	15	49 40	48
50	10.16 E1 8.45 F2	2.19	0.042	41 41	0.35	;	0.70	2 0	04	02	n 4	11				c	11	88.3	2	17	40	50
52	7.29 E21	15.88	0.050	11	0.35	3	0.68	3 0	51	ŏž	03	ô4				č	in	291.	3	13	2069	52
54	8.68 E3	10.19	0.030	41	0.35	ż	0.73	2 0	3	34						c	ü	177.	3	15	2346	53
55	8.55 El 9.29 El	8.77 9.26		M1 M1	0.24	2	0.70	3 0	22	23	04					C MEU C	11	185.	1	14	50 2250	55
57	0.15 E1 9.81 F1	15.29		M1 M1	0.48	2	0.85	2 0	4							s	111	115.	2	15	140	57
59	8.76 E1	21.47		M1	0.28	ž	0.66	2 0	4							CEU	ii	165.	1	15	40	59
61	8.73 E3	4.62		mi	0.39	3	0.85	3 0	1	04	05					ŝ	111	87.9	2	16	50	61
63	9.67 E1 8.67 E34	17.86	0.035	41 41	0.38	23	0.74	3 0		02 02	04					U S	Ťн I	68.6 94.3	1	18	46 3469	62 63
64 65	8.61 E2 7.75 E1	7.86	0.027	M1 M1	0.27	3	0.77	2 3	2	04						E	11	59.9	3	14	2559	64
66	10.31 82	8.48		M1	0.35	2	0.71	2 0	4	05	a =					č	ii	82.8	z	10	1046	66
68	7.99 E3	13.53		-11	0.49	3	0.84	2 3	2	04						ŝ	i.	128.	3	13	3159	68
70	9.03 E1	16.78	5.535	81	0.41	ž	0.74	2 0	4	34	14	13				c n	111	108.	3	15	2157 2240	69 70
71 72	8.30 E1 9.99 E3	11.52		M1 M1	0.40	1 2	0.93	2030	4	99						S L	I I FL	106.	2	14	136	71
73 74	10.19 3.5	4.63		41 41	0.43	1	58.0	1 0	4							c c		111.	,	17	10	73
75	9.91 S1 8.81 S2	8.03		#1	0.26	2	0.70	2 0	4							CHEU	ii	99.1	1	17	40	75
77	9.57 EZ	20.75	0.032	-	0.24	3	0.74	3 0	4							9	11	56.7	ž	16	1060	77
79	9.07 22	19.80	0.037	81 81	0.37	3	0.87	3030	2	04 03	12					c s	II I	144.	23	15	69 3069	78 79
80	9.11 E2 9.47 E2	4.55		41 41	0.35	2	D.92 0.71	2030	4							u c	111	84.2	3	13	2149 50	80 81
82 83	9.24 E2 9.51 E1	17.77		41 /11	0.37	3	0.81	3 0	4							s	11	66.4	3	16	2067	82
94	10.39 E1	18.00		11	0.44	1	0.73	3 0	2	33	04					č	i,	86.5	3	16	2242	84
86	9.60 E2	10.88	3.031	M1	0.34	2	0.68	2 0	4							č	111	113.	2	18	40	86
88	9.01 E2	5.79	0.036	61	0.28	2	0.55	3 0	4							CHEU	11	214.	3	16	2159	87 88
90	7.70 E2 9.18 E1	25.20	0.036	41 41	0.47	2	0.85	5 0	4							s c	[] ТН	168.	3	12	2749	89 90
91 92	9.86 E1 7.51 E1	4.58		۹1 ۹1	0.32	3	0.73	30	4	05						C U	11	106.	3	16	2060	91
93	8.55 E1	16.96		41	0.32	1	0.70	1 0	4							č	ii.	170.	3	14	5559	93
95	8.80 E3	8.31		-11	0.38	ž	0.73	2 0	2	03	04					č	111	168.	2	16	1140	95
37	8.44 E2	22.33		41	0.22	3	0.77	7 0 2 0	-							H I	111	111.	1 3	16	40 2059	96 97
98	9.80 E1 10.40 E1	21.20		M1 M2	0.42	1	0.74	1 0 2 0	4							c	11	106.	?	17	20	98
100	8.79 E2	5.96		41	0.34	1	0.83	2 0	4							su	111	84.7	2	16	30	100
LOZ	10.16 E2	8.62		81	0.39	ì	0.74	2 0								ć	11	89.9	2	17	30	102
103	9.23 E2	8.75	3.032	41 H1	0.34	3	0.85	30 30	3 3	94 (05					s c	11	87.5	2	15	1060	103
105	9.33 E2 8.50 E1	18.28		H1 H1	0.31	2	0.69	2033	4							c	PH	129.	2	14	1049	105
107	7.88 EL:	5.48		HL	3.29	2	0.70	ž o	4							ç	I۷	252.	2	16	1040	107
109	9.93 E1	9.49		11	0.41	2	0.69	5 D	2							5	11	69.5 75.5	2	18	47 2040	108
110	8.78 E1 8.92 E2	21.64	0.032	M1 M1	0.30	3	0.71	30 30	4	3 1	04				1	u c	11	102.	1	15	1069	110
112	10.76 El: 9.64 E3	18.47		41	0.29	2	0.70	2 0	: .	15						c	I	67.0	2	17	40	112
114	9.36 4.3	14.34		41	0.37		3.77	2 0	4	5						č	iı	131.	2	16	120	114
116	8.80 E1:	4.20		÷i.	0.45	5	0.32	1 0	4		•					s	11	80.3	3	13	2247	116

NUMBE	R BHAG QUAL	PHASE	CJEFF	REF	J-B	3J	8-V	38		:010	RR	EF S	TYPE	ZONE	0144	чT	81 M	DATA	NUMBER
117	8.91 El	11.64		41	0.30	3	0.69	,	04				c	111	156.	z	16	60	117
118	9.87 3.9 9.59 El	6.61		M1 M1	0.43	0 3	0.95 0.95	1 2	04				\$	11	59.4	2	16	59	118
120	8.68 E2 8.34 F11	15.14		M1	0.37	3	0.71	3	34				ç	111	175.	3	16	2060	120
122	8.84 E2	12.17		41	0.41	į.	3.78	ò	01	04			s	111	83.6	ż	17	16	122
124	9.21 E2	9.70		11	0.42	3	0.95	3	03	34			ŝ	11	72.3	3	15	2066	123
125	9.79 E1 10.39 E2	15.28		41 41	0.24	2	0.67	2	04				C MEU S	11 T	103.	2	17	40 50	125
127	9.46 SZ	5.93		M1	0.35	2	0.70	2	04				ČEU		191.	,	14	19	127
129	8.02 E3	13.85	2.030	-11	0.25	š	0.72	3	SC	34	05		Ű	iiı	113.	i	14	2269	129
131	10.94 2.6	10.15		H1	0.39	ş	0.74	ž	34	05			58	1	37.1	3	18	2000	130
132	10.21 1.8 9.23 E1	6.24		41 41	0.53	z	0.92	,	04				s	111	72.1	2	17	40	132
134	9.56 E1 9.07 E2	16.89		NL M1	0.27	2	0.70	3	02	24			c H	11	116.	2	16	50	134
136	10.78 3.9			*1	0.23	ĩ	3.74	ĩ	04	•			MEU	FL	41.1	í	17	27	136
138	9.89 EZ	7.21		ML.	0.31	ž	0.72	ž	34				š	I	52.2	ž	16	40	1 38
139	8.80 EL 9.33 E2	9.53		M1 M1	0.29	2	0.70	1 2	03	34			C C	11	165.	3	15	1229	139
141	9.55 2.0	7.35		*1	0.29	1	0.66	2	04	14			c	II	117.	2	16	309	141
143	10.14 E1	3.79		-	0.34	ź	3.74	2	04				ç	ii -	90.9	ź	10	40	143
145	9.21 E1	18.90		#1	0.37	í	0.79	1	34				ç	TI I	137.	ž	15	2054	145
146	8.96 El 9.62 El	18.85		M1	0.41	3	0.69	3	04				C CMEU	11	153.	2	15	1060	147
148	8.64 E1	11.26		11	0.42	2	0.85	2	34				5	11	92.3	2	15	40	148
150	9.21 E2	6.69		=1	0.27	ž	3.71	ž	04				CEU	111	137.	i	17	49	150
151	10.39 E2 9.49 E2	9.70		M1 M1	0.50	2	0.88	2	04				2	11	41.3 62.8	2	17	50 30	151
153	8.40 E1	9.95		M1 M1	0.29	S	0.55	2	04	14			U	н1	119.	ı	18	140	153
155	12.29 E1	12.52		#1	0.23	ļ	0.68	2	04				ÇMEU	11	32.8	1	22	30	155
157	12.34 1.2	5.12		81	0.10	,	1.94	<i>c</i>	4				c	11	104.	Z	17	24	156
158	10.97 E34 9.17 E1	9-46		11	0.30	2	0.84	2	04				S	K0	37.6	3	19	2046	158
160	10.01 EZ	4.70		41	0.36	i	0.72	2	04				c .	11	95.5	2	17	30	160
162	9.77 EZ	7.77		AL.	0.39	ź	0.76	2	04				C	in	109.	ž	18	40	162
153	10.63 El 9.64 El	9.55 13.34		M1 M1	0.33	2	0.70	3	04				c	1	71.1	2	17	46	163
165	8.14 E1	15.68		71	0.31	1	0.74	z	04				c	111	228.	2	15	30	165
167	10.24 E1	11.43		MI	0.41	ì	0.81	i	14				s	KO	43.0	2	18	27	167
158	8.96 El 10.55 4.1	4.71		M1 M1	0.40	2	0.74	2	04				C S	IV	156.	2	17	40	168
170	10.62 1.21			11	9.34	,	0 48		^				U	11	45.5	1	18	3	170
172	9.96 83	8.35		=1	0.49	ž	0.90	3	DZ	04	05		s	I	65.6	3	16	2050	172
174	9.50 E3	8.77		51	0.48	ž	0.71	2	04	23			5	11	61.9	2	17	40	173
175	9.29 EL 9.42 1.3	5.97		71 71	9.33	S	0.70	2 :	04				U	111	80.2	1	18	47	175
177	10.49 E1	6.26	2.012	41	0.35	1	0.73	1	02				ç	11	76.9	2	18	ZO	177
179	9.29 E1	4.95		11	0.41	3	0.84	i	04				ŝ	in	67.6	ź	17	60	179
191	8.86 E1	16.65		Πì.	0.36	í	0.81	2	04				2	111	81.3	ž	16	37	180
182	10.18 E1 10.86 E1	3.66		41	0.43	ž	0.84	2 1	04	32	03	04	su	i ii	45.9	2	16	1240	182
184	9.29 E2 8.49 E1	5.52		51 61	0.23	2	0.70	2	04	14			CHEU	TH	132.	1	17	40	184
186	10.02 E21	13.81		41	0.32	3	0.77	2	04	14	16		Ū	i,	49.1	3	16	2050	186
188	9.94 51	4.60		Ri I			0.72								1	2	10		188
199	8.64 S1	3.20		M1	0.50	Z	3.91	2 (04				2	I	42.8	3	17	2040	189
191	10.01 El 8.40 E21	9.77	3.039	M1 M1	0.26	3	0.68	1 1	04	04			s	T	98.9	1	13	1569	191
193	10.77 E1	4.80		41	0.24	,	0.74		04						106	,	14	204.0	193
195	9.97 EZ	4.02		11	0.38	2	0.71	2	04				č	iii	96.8	ż	10	40	195
197	10.36 E1	4.91		HL.	0.47	1	0.84	3 1	04	32			2	TT TT	42.3	2	16	2067	196
198 199	9.39 E1 9.86 2.6	19.33		M1 M1	0.41	1	0.88	2 (04				S	I	65,8	S	15	36	198
200	9.23 E2	3.75	3.040	M1	0.38	2	0.73	3	04				CMET	11	137.	2	16	56	200
202	8.57 E2	8.43		41	0.45	ż	2.96	2	04				2	iii	95.1	z	16	40	202
203	9.96 EZ	9.59		M1	0.42	ź	0.91	2 0	33	04	05		s	11	49.0	2	17	1040	203
205 206	10.19 E1 9.65 E3	9.90		81 91	0.32	1	0.69	1 0	24 24				c	11	86.7	2	18	20	205
207	10.95 E2	7.15		-1	0.36	ž	0.73	2 Q	04				č	1	62.2	z	17	40	207
209	9.20 E2	5.86		H1	0.30	ž	3.59	3 (04	14			c	111	137.	z	17	50	208
210	10.16 E1 8.87 E2	21.12		51 51	0.24	2	3.55	2 (04 04	05			c c	11	86.7	2	18	46 2060	210
212	9.27 EL	2.98		41	0.29	ļ	3.70	1 9	34				CHEH	111	133.	2	17	20	212
214	13.31 62	4.05		11	0.23	Ż	2.59	3	54				CHEU	ii	82.0	1	17	50	214
215	8.04 E1:	9.91		H1	0.45	3	0.84	2 0	34				S C MEU	11	35.3	1	19	40	215
217	10.94 S2 9.61 EL	3.35		M L	3.47	1	2.95	1 0	04				CMEU	111	61.6	1	20	20	217
219	10.57 E1	4.55		11		•	3.79	5	•				SM	I	37.7	ž	17	1000	219
221	8.74 EZ	7.03		Ξŧ.	0.38	2	0.01	2 0	4	05	14		0	EOS	98.0	3	16	2049	221
222	10.25 E1 11.06 S2	4.95		41	0.40	Ś	3.70	2 3	14				с	TH	84.7	z	19	40	222
224	9.59 E2	6.51		M1	0.50	3	0.75	3 0	14	05			•	11	56.5	2	16	1060	224
226	10.91 E1	2.50		41															226
227 228	10.02 \$2 13.85 E1	4.00		41 61															2 2 7 2 2 8
229	10.44 6.0 8.62 E2	8.77	0.024	M1 M1	0.43	2	0.37	3 :	2	33	04		5	I	116.	3	13	3559	2 2 9 2 3 0
231	10.49 5.1	7 1 7		41	0.24	,	1.71		14								10		231
232	11+22 EI	1.12		41	0.38	٤	5.71						L	11	34.4	2	14	50	232

NUMBER	BHAG QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	U-8	э ц	8-¥	08	COL	DR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	0144	MT.	BIN	DATA	NUMBER
233	9.27 EL	16.92		41	0.34	ı	0.79	1 :	4		su	п	66.7	2	15	20	233
234	10-23 E2	9.65		-1	0.50	2	0.91	2 1	14		ş	1	45.3	2	16	40	234
236	9.31 E2	8.72		M1	0.44	3	0.85	3 6	4		ŝ	ii	67.3	ž	16	67	236
237	10.30 EL	2.86		41	0.41	0	0.79	1 0	14						• ·		237
239	11.72 51	3.20		81	0.40		0.72	3 ;	24		ç		199.	3	16	2050	230
240	9.94 E1	18.75	0.039	#1	0.35	z	0.70	2 (94		с	11	97.7	z	17	40	240
241	6.52 E2	8.88		11	0.30	3	0.69	3 (03 04		с	111	187.	2	15	1060	241
243	11.05 62	3.34		H 1	0.36	1	0.81	2 ()4		s	60	29.5	2	20	32	243
244	13.40 SL	3.00		M1		-					-			-			244
245	8.82 E1	11.16		P1	0.48	2	0.85	2 3	4		S	111	84.3	2	16	40	245
247	9.04 E3	15.25		-1	0.26	2	3.69	3 1	2 04		c	II	143.	3	15	3050	247
248	11.18 E1	5.00		51													248
249	12.16 51	6.10		71	0.25	2	0.72				CHEU		211.		15	60	249
251	11.20 51	4.95		#1							0.120	•••		•	.,		251
252	10.62 51	3.60		M1													252
253	11.39 SZ	4.47		H1	0.50	1	0.85	2 1	4		5	£1	11.6	2	21	30	253
255	11.32 82	2.54		-1	0.25	ż	0.68	i	4		CHEU	11	51.3	ĩ	zō	30	255
256	10.97 E2	4.25		-1													256
258	9.32 61	8.76			0.38	÷	0.89	20	4		ŝ	17	58.2	2	15	20	257
259	8.72 EL	12.41		M1	0.28	ĩ	0.67	i :	4		C MEU	111	169.	1	16	20	259
260	9.96 81	4.72		-11	0.31	1	0.71	10	14		ç	I.A.	97.3	2	20	20	260
262	12.78 E1	6.73		81	0.53	ĩ	0.84	id	4		ŭ	i.	17.1	ĩ	22	22	262
263	11.58 524	4.30		M1		-						•••					263
264	9.47 82	7.64		-11	0.4Z	3	0.94	3 (4		s	11	64.5	3	16	2066	264
266	9.37 521	5.70		NÎ -													265
267	11.65 51	7.80		M1		_	0.80	1 0	4			-					267
266	9.16 221	0.40		H1	0.27	z	0.68	5 1	01 04		U	TH	84.7	1	17	26	268
270	9.88 E31	9.05		H1	0.53	3	0.87	3 (4 05		s	FL	51.8	3	14	2160	2 70
271	10.78 E3	3.96		"1	D.33	2	0.71	1 (14		с	111	66.7	Z	20	30	271
273	11.35 F31	9.08		1	0.38	,	0.76	2 0	4		c	PH	57.5	2	18	40	271
274	11.11 51	6.10		M1										-			2 74
275	9.76 EZ	5.87		-11	0.35	2	0.72	2 0	4		C	11	107.	s	17	40	275
277	11.09 E2	3.90		Hi.	0.47	ĩ	0.75	10			U	K0	35.8	1	20	20	277
278	10.39 EL	3.50		#1													2 78
279	9.58 E3	7.17		-11	0.22	1	0.77	z	4		HEU	2	72.4	1	21	36	279
261	13.35 E31	9.77		M1	0.49	z	0.95	z	2 12		U	FL	13.9	1	21	46	281
282	11.86 EL	8.91		M1	0.26	1	0.63	1 0	4		EU	I	23.8	1	19	20	282
284	10.97 E1	8.19		71	0.38	2	0.70	3 0	4		č	111	60.6	2	18	20	283
285	11.85 51	1.90		ML		-					•	-					285
206	10.02 E2	7.94		M1	0.30	1	0.67	1 0	4		c c	111	92.9	2	19	20	266
288	11.04 81	8.74		-11	0.40	i	D.84	ič	4		s	ΪI.	30.2	ź	19	20	288
289	10.72 2.0			M1													289
290	13.15 1.2			A1													290
292	10.94 1.6			=1													292
293	10.92 E1	10.28		31	0.35	z	0.72	3 (4 05		u	111	38.2	1	20	56	293
295	11.10 EZ	3.30		31	0.50	,	0.85	2 0	4		\$		26.5	2	20	40	294
296	13.7	6.35		MI							,	••	2000				296
297	10.35 1.6			M1													297
299	12.75 \$1	6.05		81													299
300	10.95 51	1.50		Ml													300
301	11.10 S1	3.00		M1	0.28	,	0.67	, ,	4			,	41.7	,	19	60	301
303	9.90 3.9			M1		-					0.1120			•			303
304	10.75 82	4.00		41	0.25	2	0.71	2 0	4		CHEU	!	67.6	1	17	40	304
306	9.87 EL	8.37		MI	0.45	ź	0.88	20			s	i	52.7	ź	15	140	305
307	11.04 E1	8.58		ML	0.30	1	0.67	1 0	4		c	111	58.1	z	20	20	307
308	11.39 2.6	14.94			0.35	3	0.79	3 0	•		U	11	139.	3	16	2062	308
310	11.55 51	2.20		41													310
311	11.08 E1	11.16		M1	0.43	1	0.83	1 1	4		s	ка	29.5	Z	20	1020	311
313	9.87 EL	23.14		ні	0.33	,	0.72	2 d	4 05	14	ć	ī	108.	3	15	2047	313
314	10.85 51	4.00		41													314
316	10.87 6.2			M1													315
317	10.42 £1	22.71		M1	0.21	1	0.69	1 0	4		មម	FL	47.4	1	16	20	317
318	10.24 62	6.00		M1	0.29	t	0.68	1 0	4		c	111	84.3	Z	10	20	318
320	11.69 El	3.40		4 1													320
321	11.15 831	4.86		M1	0.41	5	0.79	2 O	1 04	14	U	KO	35.5	1	20	40	321
323	10.92 61	13.20		- 11 - 11	0.43		0.90	, ,	4		s	PH	32.8	,	1.8	26	322
324	7.76 EZ	13.29	3.044	M1	0.30	3	0.70	3 0	2 34		č	11	256.	3	13	3266	324
325	9.76 E1	6.45		11	0.24	1	0.70	1 3	4		4ED	111	64.6	1	18	27	325
327	11.30 EL	4.60		91	U. 30	2	0.54	4 U	•			21	40.3	1	10	10.00	327
328	9.91 1.7			-1	0.42	1	0.89	1 0	4								328
330	10.62 EL	10.81		#1 #1	0.32	1	0.70	1 0	4		c	1	71.4	2	17	20	329
331	10.60 EL	4.77		MI	0.30	z	0.70	2 0	4		с	111	72.1	z	zo	40	331
332	10.42 521	4.60		11													332
334	8.38 F2	4.72		10	0.37	2	0.75	1 0	4 05		c	HT	199	2	20	20	333
335	9.85 E2	3.15		41	0.24	ź	0.62	3 0	4		Ēυ	1	59.7	ĩ	16	57	335
336	10.74 El	7.70		41	0.29	2	0.75	2 0	4		c	FL	69.2	2	16	40	336
338	9.71 E1	6.35		HL I	0.22	i	0.71	1 0	4		ă.	111	52.5	2	17	126	338
339	10.41 E3	5.91		M1	0.41	2	0,79	2 0	4 1 4		U	EOS	49.9	ĩ	19	1046	339
340	12.50 51	1.70		41			0.02	1 0	,		S	II	30.3	S	19	. 6	340
342	11.16 E?	7.00		H1	0.36	2	0.71	2 0	4		ç	ñ	56.0	ž	20	40	342
343	12.50 E1	7.55		41	0.46	1	0.77	2 0	4		сu	1	31.0	s	21	30	343
345	9.74 FL	5.97		41	0.40	Z	0.72	20	4		0	11	147.	2	15	47	344
346	8.39 E1	8.40		нı	0.48	ż	0.83	2 0			Š	11	102.	2	14	40	346
347	9.97 51	4.70		M1							ÇEU	11	96.4	1	17	6	347

1113

NUMBE	BMAG	QUAL	PHASE	CDEFF	REF	.9−8 	ວບ	8-V	38	3	COFC	R REFS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAM	WT.	BIN	DATA	NUMBER
349	7.15	E31	7.28	550.0	M1	0.54	ş	0.95	2	91	34	99	٩	111	145.	3	12	2249	349
350	9.31	E1	8.12		41	0.35	2	0.70	2	04			ç	111	131.	2	17	40	350
352	11.07	El	21.41		*1	0.55	2	0.92	ź	54			ŝ	FL	30.9	ź	17	40	352
353	12.19	52	2.87		81														353
355	11.56	Si.	2.30	0.025	1	0.57	,	0.45	3	01	94	55	9	11	150.	3	13	2269	354
356	9.24	83	18.02		ML	0.35	3	0.73	3	04			ç	11	157.	3	16	2166	356
358	10.29	54	3.80		M1	0.35	ş	5.72	3	34			c	111	110.	z	18	>0	357
359	10.05	\$31	8.38		41	0.30	ι	3.70	1	04			c	11	92.9	2	17	20	359
360	9.31	E1	8.25		M1	0.24	1	0.72	1	04	35		C	111	138.	3	17	2020	360
362	9.96	ĒÌ	15.13		41	0.35	è.	3.71	ž	04	• •		c	11	97.3	ż	17	40	362
363	10.01	E2	4.23		M1	0.37	ş	0.75	3	34			C	11	96.8	2	17	57	363
365	10.17	é2	10.60		Si -	0.34	3	3.71	3	34	25		C	11	107.	3	18	2066	365
366	9.54	\$1	6.00		41														366
368	11.03	E1	3.93		21								2	ΨĽ	19.4	Z	14	100	367
369	9.91	E2	7.43		41	0.25	s	0.72	2	04			CHEU	11	120.	1	16	40	369
370	9.86	E 3 F 2	6.94		M1 M1	0.51	1	0.71	1	04			c	1	45.5	2	19	20	370
372	8.43	0.51			-11				-				ČEU	111	196.	ĩ	16	6	372
373	10.08	E1	7.06		M1 M1	0.39	1	0.86	1	04			cu .	111	90.3	2	19	20	373
375	8.36	E1	12.48		41	0.34	2	3.68	ż	34			č	ii1	200.	ž	15	46	3 75
376	10.62	E1	16.77		11	0.45	2	0.89	2	04			5	FL	37.5	2	16	40	376
378	10.96	El	3.82		M1	3.39	ĩ	0.84	ĩ	01			s	ii	31.3	ź	19	20	3 78
379	9.78	EL	3.76		51	0.26	1	0.53	1	24			EU	ŤН	61.9	1	18	20	379
381	9.31	El	9.00		HL I	0.33	1	0.70	i	04			с	111	150.	3	18	2020	381
382	9.75	E1 1	12.11		M1	0.24	1	0.69	Ş	04			CHEU	111	106.	1	18	30	382
384	10.65	El	8.26		M1	0.32	ž	0.85	ź	04	05		ŝ	11	36.3	2	21	40	384
385	8.58	E1	19.03		M1	0.44	1	0.70	2	34			s	111	96.4	2	15	30	385
386	8.46	E1 E1	19.25		M1	0.42	3	0.74	2	04			C S	111	203.	3	15	2049	386
388	9.51	El	7.10		M1	0.26	ż	0.72	z	04			CHEU	111	120.	1	17	40	388
390	9.20	EL E2	4.89		51	0.40	ž	0.88	2	04			s	11	69.8	2	15	146	389
391	12.24	1.7			M1		•		•	•			š		17.5	ź	20	6	391
392	10.85	51	1.70		-1	0.32	,	1.74	2	0.6			~			,	14	2050	392
394	10.97	εĩ	3.90		M1	0.32	•		,					••	11/.	2	10	2090	394
395	11.43	E2	3.08		1	0.38	2	0.73	3	04			с	11	49.9	s	20	50	395
397	10.40	EL	6.77		41	0.37	z	0.81	3	04	05		s	11	50.8	3	18	2050	397
398	11.86	0.8	6.20		M1														398
400	11.31	3.7			41														400
401	10.43	\$1	3.77		M1														401
403	10.49	E1	5.20			0.41	2	3.90	1	04			5	11	46.3	2	19	36	402
404	9.89	£1	3.58		41	0.35	2	0.57	2	03	04		ç	11	98.6	2	16	1040	404
405	9.39	E1	23.90		M1 M1	0.39	z	0.70	3	34			c	11	126.	2	15	50	405
407	9.62	E1	14.96		=1	0.39	2	0.72	z	04			с	11	194.	z	16	40	407
409	10.69	51 E2	7.54		M1	0.34	z	0.72	1	02	04		c	11	194.	2	14	59	408
410	9.18	EZ	8.15		41	0.40	z	0.75	2	03	04	05	c	11	142.	Z	16	1240	410
412	10.14	\$Z \$2	7.80		M1								MEU	11	51.3	1	18	6	411
413	11.12	Ēl	11.29		41	0.22	1	0.68	1	14			4 EU	11	34.2	ī	19	20	413
415	10.20	3.1 E2	16.75		31	0.23	z	0.71	3	οz	04		с	11	87.1	2	18	1152	414
416	8.94	EZ	12.50		M1	0.45	2	0.90	3	30	04		5	11	81.7	2	15	156	416
418	10.82	51 E1	7.70		41 41	0.25	2	3.69	2	04			C MEU		64.9	1	18	60	417
419	9.31	EL	4.31		-1	0.24	1	0.62	1	04			EU	11	76.6	1	15	29	419
421	12.93	1.0	4.23		31	0.27	1	0.85	1	34			CHEU	1.4	121.	1	Iđ	20	420
422	11.74	E2	3.07		M1	0.28	Z	0.70	2	04			CMEU	1	42.6	1	18	40	422
424	10.71	51	4.80		41	0.31	Z	0.55	3	94			c	111	204.	2	19	120	423
425	9.36	4.9			M1											-		• •	425
427	10.48	\$2	4.40		MZ	0.34	1	0.71	•				C C		120.	2	17	20	427
428	13.03	\$1	2.90		11														428
430	11.47	51	3.30		41														430
431	9,98	5.8			41														431
433	11.00	El:	14.04	0.024	ni -	0.50	ŝ	0.88	ŝ	32			5	A	20.0	3	13	3669	433
434	11.91	El	23.58		M1	0.24	2	0.70	3	04	05		Ū	HU	11.6	3	17	2157	4 3 4
436	11.02	E1	5.63		41	5.24	9	0.70	,	14			U		\$2.1	1	19	6 Z	436
437	11.61	54	3.80		-1														4 37
439	10.07	E1	5.88		31	0.24	1	0.72	i	04			c	111	69.5	2	20	20	438
440	12.81	£1	13.57		41														440
441	9.35	E34 E1	2.60		-11 -11	0.27	z	3.69	3	34				11	65.6	3	16	2055	441
443	11.31	53	6.60		41														443
444	8.76	EL F1	6.76		M1 M1	0.29	3	0.58	3	03	34		c c	11	167.	2	15	1060	***
446	10.05	EZ	6.52		M1	0.61	s	1.03	ž	04			Ř	11	65.8	ì	18	46	446
447	10.23	E21	8.24		*1	0.36	1	0,78	1	04			U	111	54.0	1	19	20	447
449	10.43	Ei	6.23		=1	0.38	ĩ	0.59	í	04			ç	11	77.6	ž	17	20	449
450	11.34	E1	9.85	0.034	M1	0.48	1	0.78	1	14	22	04 12	U C	EOS	32.4	1	21	20	450
452	13.35	0.6	0.47	v.v35	41	3.31	2	3.01	3	52	~ >	**	L.			3	1.4	3190	4 52
453	11.88	5.7			1			- <i></i>		•			5	FL	20.6	2	18	. 6	453
455	9.86	52	5.60		41	0.35	2	0.70	2	03	04		c	11	87.9 101.	2	17	1040	455
456	10.97	51	5.15		11					Ċ						-			456
458	10.78	0.6 E1	19.21		-11 //1	0.47	t	0.88	1	34			5	111	34 - 7	2	20	20	457
459	11.55	si	5.30		*1		-									-			459
460	11.85	E 2	4.23		41	0.31	2	3.61	2	14			U	TH	29.4	,	21	60	460
462	10.37	E 2	7.86		41	0.42	3	0.79	2	04	14		U	KO	50.8	i	19	1057	462
463	12.80	E1	9.97		-11	0.29		1.64	1 1	14			c	ı	26.3	2	21	20	463

NUMBER	8446 0	DUAL	PHASE	:06ff	REF	9-U	QU	8-V	26	8 0	OLDR R	FS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAM		8 I N	DATA	NUMBER
465	10.80	51	2.25		81											_			465
467	9.11	5 Z	5.13		M1	0.34	1	0.64	1	04			cu	1V	134.	s	18	20	467
568	10.61	E3	3.32		M1	0.31	z	0.67	3	04	14		с	тн	70.8	2	20	99	468
470	11.30	\$1	6.30		H1														470
471	7.61	2	10.34		M1	0.46	3	0.84	3	04			S	111	145.	3	13	2266	471
473	11.10	0.6			41		e.	0.07	•				,	••	404		• ·		473
474	11.82 2	2.5			M1 M1														474
476	9.60	62	6.68		HL.	0.40	1	0.72	1	03	04		c	11	119.	2	16	1020	4 76
477	9.12	E1 E2	9.06		M1 M1	0.43	3	0.87	2	04			s	111	73.8	z	17	60	478
479	10.77	521	4.27		M1														479
481	9.72	E 1 E 1	8.05		nt -	0.32	1	0.86	1	04			č	11	108.	ž	17	6	481
482	9.96	E1	14.12		M1	0.45	1	3.87	1	04			\$	111	50.3	z	18	20	482
484	11.37	2.3			#1														484
485	9.66	2.9			*1														485
467	9.28	52 E7	7.68		41	0.43	z	0.85	z	34			2	11	68.2	2	16	40	487
488	8.76 8	E1 F1	8.81		M1 M1	0.39	1	0.69	;	04			ç	111	168.	2	16	27	488
490	9.42	E1	8.66		41	0.37	ĩ	0.75	2	04			č	111	127.	ž	18	36	490
492	10.90	531	5.30		M1 M1														492
493	11.79	2.8			41														493
495	11.45	1.8	3.02		H1	0.3/	٤	0.73	,				C		•/•	٤	10	50	495
496	12.92	3.8	1.16		H1	0.27		0.69	•	0.2	0.1		R #	1	16.9	1	21	9	496
498	9.89	EZ	5.79		41	0.42	ž	0.76	ż	oī	04		ü	ii	71.7	3	17	2040	498
499 500	10.43	5 Z 5 1	2.67		41 41														500
501	10.10	\$1	4.00		41					••					20.0		10		501
503	10.10	E 1	17.75		81	0.32	ĩ	0.72	i	04			č	11	91.6	ź	17	20	503
504	11.16	51	4.60		M1	0.22	,	0.45		04					59.6	,	17		504
506	9.01	E1	16.91		M1	0.34	ž	0.72	ź	04			č	iiı	105.	ž	10	40	506
507	9.21	E1 F2	7.05		M1 M1	0.33	3	0.73	3	04			c	111	139.	,	17	60	507
509	9.51	2	9.48		41	0.41	3	0.83	3	04			ŝ	111	60.8	ž	10	60	509
510 511	7.19	E1 E5	10.10		M1 M1	0.25	2	0.73	23	01	02 04		ĉ	111	335.	3	13	3359	510
512	12.16 8	E1	29.56		M1	0.56	1	0.94	1	04			RU	A	23.9	1	19	20	912
914	9.93	E1	7.81		H1	0.24	i	0.72	1	64			CMEU	111	99.1	i	18	2022	514
515	11.60	5.9 Fl	4.47		M1 M1	0.27		0.74	3	04	0.5				65-0	1	19	1060	515
517	10.33	EZ	2.93		M1	0.29	ź	0.71	3	04	••		ċ	ii ı	82.0	ź	19	50	517
518 519	12.52 10.18	51 2.1	9.50		M1 M1														518 519
520	11.54	E1	5.13		41	0.57	1	0.74	1	04			U	eos	29.0	1	21	20	520
522	10.01	E1	6.62		H1 -	0.24	ĩ	0.65	ĩ	14			CEU	iv	92.9	ĩ	20	20	522
523	10.69	51	1.20		H1								,						523
525	13.73	si	14.76		mî -	0.56	ĩ	0.95	ĩ	14			RU	FL	11.6	ĩ	22	20	925
926	10.83	3.3	6.10		41 41								MEU	TH	39.4	1	20	6	526
520	10.16	51	1.10		11														528
530	10.21	E1 E1	13.99		41	0.28	1	0.69	z	04			CMEU	111 E02	29.B 85.9	2	19	1000	529
531	12.22	0.6			M1	0.47	,	0.84			03.04				219.	,		3359	531
533	10.79	EZ	10.27		*1	0.42	ĩ	0.87	ź	54	14		s	111	34.4	ž	20	30	933
535	10.48	E2 4	3.63		41	0.39	2	0.83	2	34	14		s c	KO II	33.0	2	20	1040	535
536	8.99 8	1	7.16		M1	0.31	1	0.71	1	04			ç	IV	192.	2	18	20	536
538	10.49				M1			0.02		03						٤	17	1000	538
540	11.02 2	2.6 El	6.40		11	0.48	1	0.90	1	01			s	FL	19.5	z	19	20	539
541	11.30	E1	3.35		41				,						30.4	-	10	20	541
543	10.65	51	3.50		nî -	0.30	•	0.00	•				30		,,,,	2	1.	20	543
544	9.77	52 E 1	5.65		M1 M1	0.30	1	0.69	2	04			с	111	105.	z	18	30	544
746	10.71	E1	17.17		*1	0.38	2	0.77	3	04	14		CU	11	70.8	ş	18	50	546
54.0	12.47	2.3	20.02		M1	3.23		J. (0	4				HEU		-7.4	1	10	20	548
549	11.73 1	L.9 El	4.16		41 M1	0.39	ı	0.85	1	03	05		s	11	38.9	2	18	1020	549
551	10.48	2	3.67		11	0.28	1	0.58	ì	04			CMEU	in	75.5	ĩ	19	20	551
553	13.45 5	51	4.90		1														553
554	9.61 8	53	5.70	0.043	H1	0.36	5	3.71	3	02	04		с	I	104.	2	15	1059	554
556	10.47	9.1	1.70		#1	0.40	1	0.79	1	04									556
557	13.27 1	51 F1	2.20		H1 Mt								u	111	63.9	1	18	2002	557
559	10.39 6	2	7.01		MI	0.39	2	0.73	S	04			č	11	80.5	ź	18	40	559
560	12.21 6	51 E1	7.31		H1			0.75	1	04			CHEU	11	44.0	1	21	z	560
562	10.98	E 3	4.98		41	0.40	2	0.80	2	14	26		S	EOS	30.5	2	20	42	562
564	11.43 6	i.	8.37		N1	0.31	ì	0.73	i	04			ć	ii	49.9	ž	20	20	564
565	9.07	-1	13.09		M1 M1	0.42	2	0.81	3	04	14		C 20	1 I V	19.5	2	20	50	565
567	10.23	21	3.55		11	0.31	ì	0.65	ĩ	04			cu	111	83.5	ż	19	20	967
569	10.48 8	2	2.91		#1	0.38	z	0.74	2	04			c	II	58.1	z	19	40	569
570	9.74	2	0.47		M1	0.35	1	0.76	Z	04			c	IV	110.	z	19	30	570
572	11.97	11	11.39		11	0.29	z	0.69	z	04			с	1	38.2	2	20	40	572
573	10.47 5	51	4.50		41								\$	r	A.7	,	,,		573
575	12.27	2	5.35		41								-						9 75
576	10.91 5	52	2.10		41														576
578	10.43	1.7			*1	0.43	,		,	•				605	10 .		••	6.4	578
580	10.03	3.0			mi			**e1	,	~				2.33		ŕ	10	50	580

BE	R BMAG QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	·J-B	20	8-v	0B		OLDR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	MAIO		BIN	DATA
2	10.28 E1	14.51		H1	0.56	1	0.89	1	04		s	11	43.8	2	17	26
	9.70 E1	12.88		ML.	0.53	ŝ	0.91	2 (02		s	ŗ	56.8	3	15	2447
6	10.14 EL	4.68		41	0.32	1	0.70	1 0	04 04		cu	111	51.5 87.5	z	19	20 20
7	13.48 0.8 9.64 F2	3.19		M1	0.23	1	0.75	, ,	05		o	T	69.8	,	23	57
9	10.14 E1	5.38		M1	0.36	2	0.72	2 C	34		č	in	89.9	Ż	19	40
i	11.63 E1	3.77		M1	0.20	ż	0.69	2 3	34		ΗU	11	27.2	1	20	40
2	10.70 \$1 10.29 E1	1.80		M1 M1	0.31	z	3.56	1 (04		сu	11	81.5	z	18	30
	13.71 2.4			41		-								-		
5	9.89 E2	6.93		81	0.18	ş	0.72	z	34		U	111	134.	3	18	2040
	10.39 SI	0.30		M1	0.38	,	0.74	1.4	0.4		c		77.6	,	18	20
	9.38 51	3.00		-11				•			ŝ	11	65.2	ż	16	6
	10.59 El	3.92		H1	0.24	1	0.65	1 0	04		CEU	111	71.1	ı	20	20
	9.32 E2 13.46 1.3	6.39		41 81	0.32	3	2.59	3 (04	05	c	111	139.	3	17	Z160
2	10.22 2.4			41												
	11.49 51	4.50		Hi .												
	11.74 52	3.45		11												
2	11.18 53	4.18		M1 M1												
	10.28 E1	3.38		-	0.41	1	0.82	5 (34		s	111	42.5	z	19	30
5	10.64 E1	7.71		11	0.34	1	0.61	1 0	04		u	111	41.3	1	19	26
1	12.00 S2 11.33 E1	5.60		M1 M1	0.31	3	0.71	2 (04		c	11	51.8	z	19	50
	11.79 El:	14.23		M1	0.43	1	0.87	2 0	04 14		S	11	21.7	2	20	30
	9.24 E2	7.06		11	0.32	3	0.70	3	34		č	in	135.	ż	1	60
5	12.26 51	8.00		11	0.24	1	0.68	1 0	04		CMEU	I	33.3	1	20	20
	11.39 El 11.67 2.3	13.58		M1 M1	0.28	1	3.65	1 1	4		CEU	TH	49.0	1	21	20
	12.03 E1	10.66		41	0.33	2	0.71	1 0	34	35	c	I	37.5	S	20	30
	11.47 51	7.15		M1	0.20	2	0.75	2 (,1	,,	U		234.	د	21	3147
;	9.96 E1 11.02 E2	19.04 2.49		H1 H1	0.33	1	0.69	10	04 04		C C ME U	111	96.4	2	17 20	20 20
ŀ	10.27 E1	2.88		11	0.30	1	0.82	1 (24		ú	11	54.0	1	17	29
	12.38 2.0			MI		_										
	9.81 E1 13.37 S1	2.40		M1 M1	0.45	3	0.85	3 (04		s	11	53.7	2	17	60
}	10.77 E1	8.13		11	0.42	Ł	3.79	1 1	14		U	EOS	46.7	3	20	2020
	9.98 E1	5.60		M1	0.35	1	0.64	1 (34		cu	111	93.3	z	19	20
	10.74 52	3.85		M1 M1												
	10.05 S44 9.20 E4	5.33		M1 ML	0.48	3	0.85	3 (04	14	s	EOS	68.2	z	17	1066
•	10.30 1.7			11						-	-			-		
	11.19 E1	4.43		M1	0.40	2	0.08	1 0	34		5	111	28.7	z	51	30
	11.71 3.1	9.37		-11 -11	0.33	z	0.81	2 0	34	14	SU	11	21.9	2	20	40
	11.18 E1 14.20 1.0	6.54		M1 M1	0.41	1	0.86	2 (34		s	111	28.6	2	21	30
	12.45 S2: 10.43 E1	4.92		M1 M1	0.27	2	0.73	20	04 04		CHEU	I	31.2	1	21	40
	14.10 1.0			M1		•	0.00				enco.	•••		•		
	11.10 E2	6.18		Mi	0.48	z	0.84	2 1	14		s	EOS	29.4	z	21	40
	12.53 S1 10.27 E1	2.30		41	0.40	ı	0.83	1 1	14		s	EDS	42.9	2	19	20
	9.47 51	10.06		M1 M1	0,35	1	0.69	2 (04		U	РН	73.5	1	14	139
	10.85 51	3.40		11												
	11.61 E1	5.20		-	0.36	1	0.87	1 0	01		su	KD	23.5	z	21	20
	9.69 \$21 10.20 E1	2.95		H1	0.48	2	0.85	2 0	03	04	s	11	44.9	2	17	1042
	10.71 E2	8.25		M1	0.39	2	0.81	3 (34	14	s	£ 35	34.7	z	20	1050
	10.10 E1	8.66		H1	0.34	S	0.69	2 0	54		c	111	90.3	2	19	40
	9.62 51	2.60		11	0.31		0.69	. 1			C C	111	00.8	z	21	50
;	11.87 52	4.45		M1 M1												
	13.22 S1	4.90		M1	0.47	,	0.82		14		50	EDS	24.2	,	21	20
	11.1			MI	2.47	•	5.02	•			30	6.13	20.2	5	· ·	20
	11.43 El 12.48 Si	3.35		M1												
	11.25 EL 8.57 EL	2.05		M1 M1	0.43	12	0.78	1 0	04 04		c	11	55.5	2	20	20
	9.2			#1			0.00	- `								
	10.81 \$1	1.80		H1							C C		/4.8	z	20	ه
;	10.6	13.22		M1 M1	0.43	1	0.86	1 0	02	03	U	11	73.6	3	17	2020
•	10.27 E1	6.79		11	0.27	2	0.69	2	04		CHEU	iii	83.5	i	19	40
	13.47 0.6	4.10		M1												
1	9.53 S1 11.79 S1	6.40		M1 M1												
	12.03 51	1.70		*1		,		, ,					24.0			
	12.95 1.6	6.03		M1	0.96	1	0.84	1 0			2		54.0	Z	f g	20
	11.57 S2 13.12 EI	3.20		M1 M1	0.31	1	0.71	1 0	04		c	r	22.7	2	22	20
	8.63 E1	12.96		M1	0.28	2	0.66	2 0	04		CEU	111	175.	ì	16	40
	10.13 E1	13.98		MI	0.44	2	0.87	ŝ	24	14	s	tv	46.5	ź	20	50
	10.42 E1 10.03 E2	11.20		M1 M1	0.41	1	0.78	10	03	34	c	11	81.3	2	19	20 1020
•		7 70		#1							e .	11	56.2	2		7

MAGNITUDES, COLORS, TYPES, AND DIAMETERS 1117

NUMBER	BNAG	QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	9-8	٥U	9-V	08	cou	OR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	MAIC	¥Т	ΒÏΝ	DATA	NUMBER
697	10.62	E1	13.11		M1	0.39	1	0.73	1 0	34		C ·	111	72.4	2	19	20	597
698	11.80	1.5			51													698
700	12.33	2.1			H1													700
701	10.24	EZ	5.49		41	0.30	ι	0.65	2 0	14		cu	111	83.5	2	19	30	701
702	8.17	E1 1.9	7.36		M1 M1	0.31	3	0.66	2 (54		cu	111	217.	z	15	50	702
704	7.02	E24	8.86	0.044	H1	0.25	3	0.54	3 (os os	04 05	U	111	338.	3	13	2169	704
705	9.36	E1	7,91		M1 M1	0.28	ş	3.71	2 ()4		CMEU	111	128.	1	17	40	705
707	13.36	1.7			H1													707
708	11.76	E1 F1	6.80		M1	0.38	2	0.88	2 0	04 04		5 U	11	22.1	2	21	40 60	708
710	12.15	3.2			M1		-		-			-						710
711	9.39	1.7 E1	11.34		M1 M1	0.36	3	3.73	3 (04		с	11	128.	2	15	69	712
713	9.81	E1	3.30		#1		_											713
715	10.21	531	6-68 5.97		11	0.43	z	0.84	S (54		2	11	43.3	2	17	• /	715
716	11.93	EZ	5.52		11	0.33	2	3.86	1 0	4		0	11	25.6	1	21	30	716
718	10.73	2.6	3.00		81	0.24	ć	5.70				CHEU		5/./	•	23	30	718
719	16.77	0.6	4 70		-11	o 44		0.81				\$	*0	31.0	2	20	1040	719
721	10.31	E1	2.87		H1	0.25	ì.	0.77	i	4		MEU	Î¥	51.8	í	21	20	721
722	13.00	51	5.20		M1													722
724	14.74	0.6	2.00		H1													724
725	12.27	1.5 F1	3.10		M1													725
727	10.67	Ēì	14.37		H1	0.30	ŧ.	0.78	1 (4		U	11	44.1	1	18	20	727
728	13.78	0.6	11.06		M1	0.38	,	0.78	1	4		н	11	51.1	,	18	20	728
730	14.66	i.4			M1	0.,,0	•	••••	•			v	•••		•			730
731	10.49	E2	7.10		M1	0.30	2	0.69	2 (54		с	111	75.5	Z	19	40	731
733	10.05	É1	8.65		#1	0.24	1	0.69	1 3	04		CMEU	١v	92.5	1	20	20	733
734	10.52	EL El	4.60		M1	0.32	,	0.70	,	04		c	11	74.B	2	18	40	734
736	12.82	ĒÌ	4.62		H1	0.51	ĩ	0.90	ĩ	24		ŝ	FL	13.7	Z	20	20	736
737	9.94	E1 F1	6.18		M1 M1	0.39	0	0.03	1 1	03 0' 04	•	5	11	45.4	3	21	2210	737
739	9.60	£1	9.49		41	0.31	2	0.70	3	04		ç	11	114.	ž	16	57	739
740	9.93	E1 51	9.27		M1 M1	0.33	1	0.68	5 1	04		CMEU	111	97.3	2	20	30	740
742	10.68	El	5.05		M1	0.45	1	0.84	3 (04 14	•	5	EDS	48.0	3	20	2040	742
743	11.20	E1 E1	3.65		M1 M1	0.16	,	0.55	1	04		u	111	33.6	1	21	20	743
745	10.99	2.1			M1		-					-			•			745
746	10.71	52 E1	3.70		M1	0.32	2	0.71	2	52		с	111	208.	,	16	2242	740
748	9.86	SZ	2.73		#1												-	748
750	12.98	El	13.35		H1	0.22	1	0.61	i	14		E U	NY	14.1	1	22	20	750
751	9.62	E1	9.10		M1	0.39	2	0.69	3	4		c	11	113.	ž	16	50	751
753	11.56	51 E21	7.94		n1	0.49	1	0.94	1 (94		5 U	I	24.9	z	19	20	753
754	10.16	EL	12.57		11	0.34	1	0.70	2	14		c	111	88.3	2	19	30	754
756	11.16	0.3	2.44		M1	0.22	٤	0.04	2 1			MEU.	111	34.1		21	40	756
757	11.32	51	5.17		M1	0.20	1	0.75	1	04				94.3			10	757
759	11.62	51	6.10		HL.	0.42		0.74	1	~		0		00.3	•	17	24	759
760	9.37	EZ	5.96		M1	0.52	Z	0.95	1	04		2	111	68.5	S	18	39	760
762	9.27	Ē	13.68		11	0.31	1	0.55	2	04		CU	111	191.	2	17	30	76Z
763	13.42	\$1 F1	6.90		11	0.40	,	0.72	2	n4		<i>c</i>		76.9	,	20	60	763
765	14.01	0.6			M1		-											765
767	11.03	53	5.09		#1			0.81	1	04		c	502	62.2	Z	20	1010	766
768	11.26	1.0			M1													768
170	12.09	£1	8.78		H1	0.55	z	0.88	2 1	04		U	FL	24.0	ı	19	47	770
771	11.68	51	15.89		M1	0.36	,	0.57	,			r	111	1 2 2	,	17	4.7	771
773	10.48	51	7.55		Mt							NEU	111	46.3	1	19	6	773
774	9.90	3.4 F1	3.64		M1			0.84		04								774
776	8.59	E1	4.55		=1	0.39	s	0.71	3	04		с	111	183.	z	15	50	776
778	11.10	51 E1	4.00		41 H1	0.26	2	0.52	3 (04 01	5	EU	111	45.1	1	20	50	777
779	9.65	0.5	0.05		71		-											779
781	10.51	\$1 \$1	6.30		41							CEU	111	75.1	1	20	2	781
78 Z	12.55	\$1	6.80		ML							Ű	1	18.7	i	20	1002	782
784	10.22	SZ	4.93		M1							c		37.3	Z	20	2	784
785	10.29	£1	25.26		M1	0.17	2	0.54	3 (04		U	11	49.5	3	17	2059	785
787	11.32	1.3	,,		M1													787
768	9.46	2.11	7.57		M1													788
790	9.04	έž	8.02		Mi	0.34	S	0.72	2 (34		c	IV	178.	3	18	2046	790
791	10.34	S2	5.85		M1													791
793	11.35	εı	5.18		H1			0.82	1 (54								793
794	12.28	E1	5.90		41													794
796	10.16	El	7.48		11	0.27	L	0.70	2 (2 04		CHEU	11	88.3	1	17	30	796
797 798	11.55	E2 E1	6.95		M1 M1	0.51	2	0.89	2 (54		2	II	24.4	2	20	40	797
799	11.41	51	4.83		41							311			,	14	2 3 0 0	799
800	12.81	E1 51	3.58		M1	0.52	1	0.92	1 (04		S	t t	13.9	2	20	20	800
802	13.51	2.0			#1							CHEU	•••	33.0		21	2	802
804	10.75	51 E1	10.29		#1 #3	0.37	3	0.77		03.04		c	171	175.	,	15	1040	603
835	10.60	\$1	6.00		MI		5	V • 72	,			C C				.,	1000	805
805	11.09	1.0 E2	7.70		M1 M3	0.44	2	0.85	z	4			EDS	22.3	2	,,	40	806
808	10.68	sì	1.50		41	20	•	,						22.14	ć	٢2	-0	805
609 610	13.12	52 51	4.00		41 M1													809
811	11.89	El	9.33		ML	0.52	ı	0.85	1	4		U	ĸв	26.3	1	22	22	811
915	12.41	0+0			u 1													812

NUMBER	BMAG G	UAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	-у-в	ຊຸບ	8-V	98	0	OLOR REFS	TYPE	TONE	DIAM	¥T.	6[N	DATA	NUMBER
813	13.30 5	1	6.30		11													813
815	11.93 3	.0	0.37		#1	0.34	3	0.00	3		14	·		40.0	۷	14	80	815
816	11.32 3	1.6			M1 M1													816
816	10.42 5	i	5.20		-													818
820	13.13 E	1	3.10		41													820
821	12.47 5	1	4.14		41			0.77	,	04								821
823	12.51 5	2	6.15		nî.			0.77	1	•								823
824	11.94 E 12.86 E	1:	7.93		H1 H1	0.41	1	0.85	1	04	14	s	11	24.1	2	21	20	824
826	12.72 5	1	4.90		ML				Ĩ						-			826
828	11.28 E	2	5.31		M1			3.67	1	04								828
829	11.91 5	3	5.45		H1	0.50	,	0.00	,		25	<u>د</u>		42.7	,	20	1030	829
631	13.48 0				11		•		2			,	••••		•			831
833	12.23 5	2	3.80		M1 M1													832
834	10.41 6	2	2.04		M1	0.47	ι	0.75	2	34		U	111	49.0	1	20	30	834
636	14.27 0		2.30		M1													836
837	12.95 1	.9	4.90		M I M I													837
839	11.79 5	i	7.20		MI							\$	11	21.5	z	20	6	839
840	10.50 0	1	4.50		M1 M2													840
842	11.71 1	.0			M1													842
844	10.77 E	1	4.83		M1													844
845	11.11 1 11.31 E		3.65		21 191	0.39	L	0.61	1	04		CEU	тн	52.0	1	21	7	845
847	11.42 E	1	3.59		M1	0.46	1	0.90	i	04		2	11	26.1	2	20	20	847
849	9.00 E	i	16.68		Ĥ1	0.26	z	0.70	z	04		H	111	72.4	z	17	140	849
850	10.61 E	1	4.07		H1 H1													850
852	11.12 5	ĩ	8.10		#1				_									852
854	12.76 E 13.45 E	1	5.30		H1 H1	0.29	1	0.73	Z	04		c	1	27.0	z	21	30	853
855	13.02 5	2	5.70		41													895
857	12.22 5	1 1	1.46		#1	0.14	1	0.63	1	14		U	FL	20.1	1	19	20	857
858	11.22 S 10.98 S	1	4.50		M1 M1							2	11	27.9	2	20	6	858
860	10.75 2	.3			M1							5 M	11	34.7	2	19	1000	860
862	11.23 1				H1													862
863	10.32 E	1	9.78		M1 81	0.55	ı	1.06	2	04		R	111	58.9	1	20	1030	863
865	13.14 3				11													865
867	10.35 3 12.09 2	• 2			#1													867
	11.21 E	1	2.94		M1	0.36	ı	0.71	1	04		c	11	54.7	z	20	20	866
870	12.91 1	.1			#1													870
871	13.69 2 10.90 E	.6	5.58		M1	0.28	1	0.73	1	04		CHEU	11	63.7	1	19	20	871 872
873	12.05 5	1	3.90		M1													873
875	12.80 5	i	8.60		H1										_			875
876	11.96 E 11.66 E	2	8.47		M1	0.25	1	0.68	1	04		CMEU	EQ2	43.0	1	20	30 20	876
878	16.50 0	-6			HL H)													878
	12.96 0	. 6			M1													880
881	13.90 1 11.65 5	;1	2.35		81													882
663	13.57 1	.5			M1	0.48	1	0.86	1	14		S	FL	9.5	2	22	20	883
665	11.91 E	i	4.05		41	••••	•	****	•			.,	•	,,,,,,	•	.,	20	885
887	9.60 S 14.96 E	1 2 2	4.30	0.042	81 81	0.40	ı	0.87	1	0 2		s		4.7	3	26	2327	887
686	10.62 E	1 1	11.09		H1	0.50	3	0.00	3	04		\$	11	37.3	Z	18	60	888
690	11.77 E	i	6.66		MI	0.33	z	0.77	1	14		u	EOS	26.4	ı	22	1030	890
891	11.22 S 10.52 S	3	6.00		M1 M1													891 892
893	10.40 E	1	7.36		-11	0.23	ı	0.67	1	94		CMEU	111	78.0	1	19	ZD	893
895	9.74 2	.5			M1							CMEU	111	107.	1	18	6	895
896	12.81 5	1	7.00		M1 M1													896 897
898	13.37 1	. 3			41					• ·								898
900	12.87 3	.0	5.72		M1	0+20	ç	0.08	3	•	•	0.450		57.0	T	20	30	900
901	12.75 3	.51			M1													901
903	10.75 3	.6			61													903
904	11.34 1 12.71 E	1	8.53		81													905
906	10.63 3	•2	9.10		M1													906
906	11.98 E	i	8.65		31													908
909	9.64 S	1	3.60		M1 M1							с	IV	112.	2	19	7	909 910
911	8.92 6	2	5.16		M1	0.22	S	0.77	3	0 2	05 14	u	τ	98.2	1	22	1052	911
913	13.69 4		8.40		M1													913
914	10.52 E	1 1	17.19		M1	0.33	ι	0.71	1	24		с	РН	75.1	2	17	20	914
916	12.60 2	.6			H1													916
917	12.55 E 11.90 S	1	5.80		M1 M1													918
919	12.40 E	1	5.43		51	0.30		0.80	,	14				21.5	1	.,	20	919
921	11.10 S	i	5.20		Mi	0.30	•	5.80	1	•		5		41.7	1	21	20	921
922	13.01 E	1	1.30		M1 M1													922 923
924	10.37 E	2	6.23		11	0.34	1	0.72	2	04	05	ç	111	80.9	2	19	30	924
926	4.58 E	.5	9.40		M1	0.42	¢	0.84	3	••		2		34.2	2	10	24	926
927 928	10.52 E	1	6.54		41 M1	0.34	1	0.67	1	04		c	111	73.8	2	20	20	927 928

NUMBER	8846	QUAL	PHASE	CJEFF	REF	·7-8	3.1	9-V	08		OLOR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	MAIC	UT.	81N	DATA	NUMBER
929	13.45	\$1	6.30		H1													929
930 931	9.99	1.1	4.70		#1 #1													931
932	10.94	E1	9.28		M1	0.33	Ś	3.67	2	04		c	t	60.8	2	18	40	932
933	11.43	1.5:	7.00		41													934
935	14.33	S1	3.80															935
937	12.83	ŝž	2.90		mi i													937
938	12.34	51	7.45			0.54	,	0.93	,	26		\$	F 1	11.0	,	22	20	938
940	10.13	El	4.81		#1	0.36	î	0.58	i	04		ů.	τv	51.5	i	20	20	940
941	12.52	E1	6.10		M1	0.31	1	0.70	1	04		c	11	29.8	z	23	20	941
943	10.01	El	7.48		мί	0.39	1	0.78	ι	04		U	111	41.3	1	20	20	943
944	11.58	E1 #	12.63	0.050	M1 M3	0.22	2	0.75	2	04	14 99	MEU	z	28.5	1	28	47	944
946	11.44	El	0.87		M1	0.32	3	0.67	3	04		с	тн	48.3	2	22	50	946
947	11.26	51	4.90		#1													947 948
949	10.66	sz	3.00		#1													949
950	12.41	1.0	5.60		M1													950
952	10.20	\$1	3.40		M1													952
954	11.47	52 E1	5.25		61	0.31	2	0.62	z	14		υ	тн	37.8	1	20	40	954
955	12.63	1.0			#1													955
957	10.92	51	6.80		M1													957
958	11.93	E1	12.33		MZ							ERU	нΙ	36.0	1	23	1000	958
960	14.19	52	7.65		M1													960
961	12.46	52	6.90		M1													961
963	12.08	E1	10.91		H1	0.53	ı	0.90	z	05		5	FL	9.3	2	22	30	963
964	12.04	\$1	1.20		m 1													964
966	11.06	EL	12.91		R1	0.45	z	0.87	3	04	05	s	11	30.3	s	19	50	966
967	13.61	\$1	4.60		41					~ 4		÷		10.1			20	967
969	13.45	El	6.27		-1	0.24	2	0.52	ź	05		30	NY	11.4	1	23	42	969
970	13.43	1.5			M1													970
972	10.63	El	3.40		-													972
973	10.90	\$3	4.95		M1													973
975	11.52	£1	6.97		H1	0.39	1	0.85	1	14		5	ĸo	24.3	z	21	20	975
976	10.32	52	4.85		M1	0.25	1	0.74	1	01		ç	111	83.5	2	20	26	976
978	10.65	£1	1.01		H1	0.24	ĩ	0.67	ž	64		CHEU	iii	69.5	ĩ	20	30	978
979	10.91	\$2	2.70		M1	0.85	,	0.00	,	~				79.4	2	15	40	979
981	11.63	SZ	7.58		ñi -	0.33	i.	0.62	ĩ	14		ů	ŤĤ	26.3	ĩ	22	20	981
982	11.35	S1	5.70		M1	0.28	2	0.74	,			CHEU		73.6	1	20	30	982
984	10.55	El	3.47		H1	0.20			•			CHEO	•••	,	•			984
985	14.11	51	5.20		-1													985
987	10.52	E1	5.23		mi i													967
988	12.39	0.0																988
990	12.69	\$1	3.40		51													990
991	12.05	EL	11.26		M1	0.37	t	0.66	1	14		cu	TH	36.3	2	23	20	991
993	13.66	i.1			m1													993
994	11.41	2.7	3.80		M1													994
996	11.73	1.8			-11			0.69	1	04								996
997	12.99	0.6			m1 m1													998
999	11.87	\$1	3.10		M1													999
1001	10.60	E1	3.83		H 1	0.22	2	0.71	z	04		MEU	111	44.1	1	20	40	1001
1002	12.04	1.2			M1													1002
1004	10.98	Ēì	1.01		ni.	0.12	1	0.72	1	14		U	τν	37.2	1	22	20	1004
1005	10.81	S1	4.50		M1													1005
1007	12.60	ŝi	4.90		41													1007
1008	11.63	52	4.40		H1													1009
1010	11.74	51	1.90		#1									- /				1010
1012	13.25	E1	10.47		H1	0.25	ĩ	0.64	1	14		ČEU	î	20.7	1	23	2040	1012
1013	10.98	£1	16.35		11	0.36	5	3.74	1	04		¢	11	61.6	2	19	30	1013
1015	9.99	El	6.82		a1	0.32	2	0.69	3	14		c	111	95.0	2	19	56	1015
1016	13.28	51	2.20		*1													1016
1018	12.33	\$1	5.85		M1													1018
1019	13.90	£1	16.25		"1	0.50	z	0.95	2	14		U	HU	10.8	1	21	42	1019
1021	9.97	51	8.90		41	0.23	D	3.67	ı	34								1020
1022	11.24	0.8	7 30		11	2 4 8										20		1022
1024	11.66	\$1	2.20		M1		c		1			0		-1.3	ľ	20	•0	1024
1025	14.04	0.8			41							c	HU	14.8	2	21	6	1025
1027	11.84	52			#1													1027
1028	10.36	E1 F2	2.57		41	0.40	,	0.70	٦	14		u	KD.	25.1	1	22	50	1029
1030	11.52	ŝī	1.40		11		2		,							22	50	1030
1031	10.51	E1 \$1	7.86		M1 M1	0.32	L	0.68	L	14		c	111	74.5	2	19	20	1031
1033	12.14	\$1	5.30		11													1033
1034	13.66	2.3			M1													1034
1036	10.43	El	11.54		11	0.41	3	0.83	3	04		s		39.8	2	18	67	1036
1037	15.05	0.8			11													1037
1039	12.30	SZ	3.15		41													1039
1040	11.09	\$1 \$1	4.70		41													1040
1042	11.23	51	8.27		M1											~		1042
1043	11.00	E2 E1	5.38 3.37		51 51	0.45	ı	3.40	1	01		2	111	31.6	2	21	20	1043
					-													

NUMBER	R BMAG QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	98 F	U -8	20	a-v	28		JLOR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAM	wt	BIN	DATA N
1045	14.02 1.5	3 04		11												ļ
1047	13.19 51	5.80		41							_					I
1048	10.64 E2 11.75 0.8	8.70		#1 *1	0.32	3	9.71	3	94		ç	11	71.1	2	19	80.1
1050 1051	13.83 0.9	6.10		91 ML												1
1052	13.14 61	8.24		MI .	0.54	ı	0.90	1	05		s	FL	11.8	S	21	120 1
1054	11.97 E1	5.70		H1												i
1055	12.65 S1 12.66 SL	6.20 9.70		MI ML							5	I	14.5	2	20	4 1
1057	12.19 S2 12.82 E1	2.75		41 81							5	fL	13.4	2	20	106 1
1059	12.27 2.4:			HI HI												1
1061	11.98 2.9			ML.												i
1062	12.50 52	3.95		81												1
1064	12.25 2.0			M1 M1												1
1066	14.10 1.2			MI												1
1068	12.33 51			81												i
1070	11.98 \$1	2.50		91												î
1071 1072	11.18 S2 11.68 1.3	3.47		81 81												1
1073	12.52 51	1.10		ML H1												1
1075	11.22 E2	4.22		HI.	0.37	2	0.76	2	14		U	£OS	33.6	3	21	2042 1
1078	13.91 51	>.85		41	u.28	2	0.63	2	14		εU	NY	15+0	1	22	+0 1
1078	12.60 E1 12.32 E1	4.17		H1 H1	0.40	z	3.80	1	14		2 U	ка	16.4	z	22	30 1
1080	13.48 51	6.40		HÌ.	-							-				1
1082	11.39 E1	8.33		ni.	0.32	z	0.70	2	14		c	ŤН	50.1	2	22	40 1
1083	13.91 1.0 11.74 S2:	5.55		81												1.
1085	10.77 S2 10.68 S1	5.17 5.55		#1 #1												1
1087	10.01 E2	4.93		41 41	0.37	2	0.74	1	04 04	14	C R	EQS	56.8. 19.4	3	20 20	2030 1
1089	12.83 E1	3.70		81		•			.,			• •		•		1
1091	11.85 0.9			41 41												1
1092	11.45 S1 9.77 F2	3.60		81 81	0.36	,	0.68	,	04	14	c	111	105.	2	18	40 1
1094	13.28 61	8.45		81						•						1
1096	11.28 51	5.80		AL.												i
1097 1098	12.78 SL 11.68 SL	2.00		ML ML												1
1099	11.67 1.3 12.42 El	2.80		81 81												1
1101	11.98 1.3			H1					••		~				20	1
1103	13.50 1.2	4.49		11	0.34	•	0.72	•			CHEU	HU	19.0	ĩ	20	7 1
1104	13.50 1.5 10.78 S1	6+60		H1 H1												1
1106	12.87 1.0	7.10		H1 H1												1
1108	12.34 1.61	4.17		81 81	0.29	•	0.60	,	n 4							1
1110	13.19 51	5.80		MI				ì								i
1112	11.14 EZ	6.49		41	0.44	1	0.78	2	04		с	203	58.3	2	21	30 1
1113	10.60 E1 10.79 S2	5.20		#1 #1												1
1115	10.39 52	5.40		M1												1
1117	13.18 51	7.20		11												i
1119	12.59 51	3.40		81												í
1120 1121	13.33 1.2 12.52 0.8			M1 M1												1
1122	12.74 1.5	9.40		81 81												1
1124	11.88 51	6.30		HI HI												i
1126	13.70 1.5			11										_		i
1127 1128	11.89 E1 11.89 E1	2.63		41 81	0.30	Z	0.70	\$	14		c	11	39.8	2	20	40 II 1
1129 1130	11.11 E2 13.15 S1	5.06		#1 #1	0.41	1	0.78	1	14		U	E 0 S	37.7	3	21	2020 1
1131	15.32 1.0			M1												ĩ
1133	13.22 2.5	1.70		11												1
1134 1135	19.29 S1 11.45 E1	5.50		41 M1												1
1136	12.08 3.6	4.70		41												1
1138	12.20 1.7			-1												1
1139	14.25 1.1 11.47 El	6.45		81 81	0.48	z	0.91	2	04		s	11	25.6	г	20	40 1
1141 1142	14.51 0.8 11.45 S1	3.60		81 81												1
1143	9.45 0.8	2.46		11	9.24	2	0.78	i	05	14	٤U	T	77.3	1	23	30 1
1145	12.15 52	4.50		M1												i
1146 1147	10.65 E1 13.09 S1	9.73 4.50		H1 N1	0.28	1	0.71	1	04		CHEU	111	70.4	1	20	20 1 1
1148	11.13 51	13.59		MI HT	0.45	1	0.88	1	14		s	EDS	41.0	3	21	2020 1
1150	14.42 \$1	4.07		n.												1
1151 1152	14.81 0.6			Н1 М1												1
1153	13.31 52	2.50		811 141												1
1155	12.80 E1	7.15		11												į
1157	13.89 I.1 11.19 SZ	5.80		п1 Н1												1
1158 1159	12.05 \$1	7.30		н1 41												1
1160	12.77 1.5			41												ĩ

NUMBER	BHAG QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	u-8	ວມ	9-V	38		OLOR REFS	TYPE	20146	DIAM	w T	81 N	DATA	NUMBER
1161	12.70 0.6			M1													1161
1162	10.43 E1 11.72 S2	8.13		M1 M1	0.40	1	0.80	1	14		U	нĭ	49.7	1	22	1027	1162
1164	14.03 1.3	1.70		N1 N1													1164
1166	12.58 1.5 10.95 E2	3.50		41													1166
1168	13.01 1.9			41													1165
1170	13.11 2.0			-11					~		6 1 6 1	•				4.0	1170
1172	9.26 61	3.47		11	0.27	ŝ	0.72	ź	14		U	Ţ	82.0	i	22	1056	1172
1173	9.82 21	•.67		11	0.24	S	0,74	1	14		U	t	64.0	1	23	1036	1174
1175	12.18 1.5	2.30		H1													1175
1177	10.11 51 12.89 0.7	2.40		#1 #1							с	11	25.1	Z	23	1000	1177 1178
1179 1180	15.00 0.6			M1 #1													1179
1181	12.63 0.6	1.80		M1													1181
1183	12.98 52	2.57		-													1183
1185	13.20 52	7.73		ni.					• •								1185
1187	12.56 52	1.80		A1	0.43	1	0.79	t			U	602	23.1	1	14	1920	1187
1188	13.11 51 11.10 52	3.83		#1 #2													1189
1190 1191	13.17 1.1			41 41													1190 1191
1192	13.58 1.0			M1 M1													1192
1194	11.70 51	4.40		M1													1194
1196	11.48 E1	5.80		M1													1196
1198	16.69 0.6			M1	0.33				14							1024	1198
1200	11.75 E1	1.90		AL.	0.33	1	0.76	1	14		L	EUS	51.3	2	21	1020	1200
1201	12.96 52	3.30		M1 M1													1201
1203	13.09 52	9.30		M1 M1													1203
1205	15.19 0.6			M1													1205
1207	12.04 521	1.29		*1	0.38	,	0.57	,	14		r	т	101.	,	23	26	120?
1209	11.48 2.1	10.17		MI		•	0.03	;				505	78.4	,		1010	1209
1211	12.01 51	8.15		-							311	203					1211
1213	12.14 1.7	2.24		11	0.23	č	0.64	e	02		U	HI	114.	1	ţ'n	•2	1212
1214	12.04 2.8			M1 M1			0.95	1	04								1214
1216 1217	13.09 51	2.80		ML M1	0.53	0	0.90	1	04								1216
1218	14.14 51	1.60		M1 41													1218
1220	12.24 2.1			M1 M1													1220
1222	13.16 0.6	9.22		M1	0.40	,	0.84	,	14		•	ĸn	23.2	2	21	1030	1222
1224	12.93 EL	17.08		MI	0.41	i	0.90	ĩ	04		ŠU	1	15.6	ž	20	20	1224
1226	13.21 1.1	4 40		11													1226
1228	12.71 1.0	4.00		-													1228
1230	14.64 0.6			MI													1230
1232	11.28 E2	3.75		-													1232
1233	12.32 1.2			11													1233
1235	15.30 0.9 12.81 E1	6.07		1	0.33	1	0.75	1	14		c	HU	8.5	z	24	20	1235
1237	12.00 51 13.01 1.0	4.30		M1 M1													1237
1239 1240	13.67 S2 10.90 S4	4.65		M1 M1													1239 1240
1241	10.47 E1 11.32 S3	2.11		M1 M1	0.29	ı	0.75	1	14		c	111	78.3	Z	20	20	1241
1243	10.94 55: 12.39 SZ	6.79		41 41													1243
1245	11.04 E2# 12.72 1.14	4.19		M1 M1	0.53	1	0.84	z	04	14	U	ĸŋ	30.2	1	20	30	1245
1247	11.47 E1	3.29		M1	0.29	t	0.68	Ś	14		с	111	47.9	Z	22	30	1247
1249	12.96 EL	5.03		M1													1249
1251	11.58 E2	7.83		11	0.17	1	0.65	l	04		U	11	27.3	1	20	20	1291
1253	13.22 0.8	13.47		ni.	0.42		0.04	•			3		14.9	٤	~1	20	1253
1255	11.59 4.4			11													1255
1256	12.82 51	2.20		41													1256
1258	11.61 E1 11.89 S1	3.73		M1 M1													1258
1260	12.87 2.3			M1 M1													1260
1262	11.29 1.5 11.46 SI	20.02		41	3.29	1	0.73	1	04		c	11	49.2	2	20	22	1262
1264	10.64 1.3			MI MI		-		2			-			-	1.0		1264
1266	10.41 E3	3.24		41	0.37	ı	0.74	2	04	05	c	IV	80.2	2	20	30	1266
1268	10.01 E1	3.82		M1	0.23	1	0.57	ı	05		CMEU	HI	93.3	1	21	20	1268
1270	9.72 3.5 13.79 51	2.30		M1													1269
1271	11.60 51 13.51 0.6	3.70		#1 #1													1271
1273	14.05 51 12.99 E1	6.15		M1 M1	0.53	1	0.90	z	04		s	FL	12.6	z	21	30	1273
1275	11.73 E2 11.03 1.0	7.23		M1 M1	0.31	1	0.66	1	04		CU	11	42.1	2	21	20	1275

NUNBER	BMAG (DUAL	PHASE COEFF	REF	U-8	90	8-V	96	¢ (LOR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAM	HT	8 [N	OATA	NUMBER
1277	12.21	52	1.40	M1													1277
1279	13.65	si	6.20	51													1279
1280	12.59	51	4.70	41													1281
1282	11.15 1	E1 D.6	6.45	M1 M1													1282
1264	11.23	52	7.70	41							s	11	27.8	2	19	6	1284
1286	11.00	\$31	6.82	m	0.43	ı	0.85	1 1	4		\$	EOS	21.4	2	22	20	1286
1287	12.13	1.7:	5.03	M1										-			1286
1289 1290	11.47 1	E1 D.8	3.77	#1 #1	0.38	1	0.78	1 1	4		U	ĸo	25.2	3	21	2020	1289 1290
1291	11.36	F 2	5.72	M1 M1													1291
1293	15.13	51		M1													1293
1295	11.64	3.8	7.50	H1													1295
1296	12.62 1	1.6 51		M1 M1													1296
1298	11.98	SI .	2.40	MI													1298
1300	12.29	3.6	5.05	-11													1 300
1301	11.88	2.9		ai -													1301
1303	10.43	1.5	3.40	M1 M1													1303
1305	11.51	53	1.37	41	0 40	,	2.85		4				34.7	,	20	20	1305
1307	13.17	1.1	3+66	Mi	0.40	•	5.65	• •			,		3447	2		20	1 307
1308 1309	11.76	52 51	1.10	M1													1308
1310	12.69	1.0		M1 M1													1310
1312	12.09	51	3.30	41													1312
1314	13.82	51	8.75	MI	0.46	1	0.87	1 0	5		\$	1	8.5	z	23	20	1314
1315	11.08	53 D.6	4.50	M1 M1													1315
1317	10.94 0	E1	5.94	M1	0.34	1	0.72	1 0	14 (5	¢	116	62.2	S	21	22	1317
1319	11.71	1.1		M1													1319
1320	11.37	52	3.95	ai -													1321
1322	14.08 1	L.0 El	4.53	M1 M1													1322
1324	13.56	0.6		M1													1324
1326	11.98	51	5.73	-	0.48	ı	0.78	1 1	4		U	11	24.1	1	21	20	1326
1320	11.32	51	8.12	m1	0.16	ι	0.70	1 1	4		U	1 V	31.5	1	23	20	1328
1329	11.37 1	2.2	4.63	M1 M1	0.53	1	0.87	2 0	4		S U M	111	26.3	2	20 21	30 26	1329
1331	11.16	52	6.83	M1	0.35	1	0.54	1 1	4		cu	тн	54.2	z	21	20	1331
1333	12.74	51	7.50	M1													1333
1335	14.89	5.0	4.80	41													1335
1336	12.13	51 51	1.80	M1 M1													1336
1338	13.96	51	4.70	-11	0.43	,	0.79	2 1	٤			FOS	25.6	,	,,	60	1338
1340	12.56	SI .	2.73	m									44.3	;	20	40	1340
1342	13.35	0.8	2.23	41	0.20	٤	0.80	2			CHEO	•.	40.3	1	20	40	1342
1343	12.50	52 51	4.00	M1 M1													1343
1345	10.65	S1 0.9	7.76	M1 M1	0.30	S	0.71	23	4		с	н	70.8	5	23	40	1345
1347	12.12	52	1.77	M1													1347
1349	11.64	sz	+.30	-11													1349
1351	11.01	S1	0.80	M1													1351
1352	12.34	S2 51	2.60	M1 M1													1392
1354	12.06	51		M1													1354
1356	11.33	\$1	1.80	41													1356
1358	12.04	2.0	0.31	R1			3.73		•								1358
1359 1360	11.52	51 : 1.1	13.46	M1 M1	0.36	1	0.72	1 1	4		c	111	47.6	z	22	20	1359
1361	11.93	0.8 E2	1.46	M1	0.36	2	0.72	2 1) Z		с	IV	31.8	2	24	1040	1361
1363	12.66	51	2.30	11					-			6.05	10.3	,	.,	,	1363
1365	13.27	51 51	6.00	H1							3	EUS	14.3	2	~~	2	1365
1366	11.50	s1 1.0	5.20	M1 M1													1366
1368	11.92	2.5		M1													1368
1370	14.86	0.6		41													1370
1371	12.20	4.0		Ri.													1372
1373	14.23	0.6		M1 M1													1373
1375	12.91	52	4.80	M1													1375
1377	14.18	2.0	0.00	N1													1377
1378	13.30	S1 S1	1.40	#1 #1													1378
1380	13.08	0.6	5.04	11													1380
1382	13.33	51	4.50	11													1382
1385	12.84	51 52	3.00	M1 M1													1383
1385	12.01	2.6	3.50	M1													1385
1387	14.33	0.9		M1								5.05	26.0			2000	1387
1369	12.67	52	2.60	m1							311	eus	27.9		~~~~	2000	1389
1390 1391	10.15	E24 E1	4.36 8.53	M1 M1	0.21	2	0.71	2 0)4)4	14	MU U	11	54.2	1	20 22	40 30	1 390 1 391
1392	12.75	\$1	6.15	41	0.23	1	0.75	1 0	4		MEU	11	16.8	1	22	zo	1392

NBEI	AMAG QUAL	PHASE	COEFF R	REF	U-8	au	8-1	/ Q.E	в с	OLOR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	MAIC	wT	81 M	DATA
93	13.13 3.5:			11							 					
94	12.78 3.6		2	41 41												
96	12.92 52	4.65	5	11												
8	11.35 \$1	5.60		11												
99	15.17 0.6			41												
1	13.40 E1	6.21		11	0.48	Z	0.88	s s	05		S	FL	10.4	z	22	40
3	13.56 0.6		;	11												
	10.17 0.9			11												
6	12.42 52			a.												
8	12.29 S1 12.00 2.2	4.20	;	41												
9	11.65 51	2.80		11												
1	11.96 52	3.45		11												
z	13.59 2.9	4 07		11												
\$	13.74 0.6	0.91		1												
	13-45 E1	7.82		1	0.48	1	0.80	5 2	04		s	FL	10.0	2	22	30 2020
7	12.25 52	4.30		11		•			•							
\$	13.14 S2: 12.58 S2	4.25	;	41												
ò	12.82 1.3		:	11												
ž	13.7	4.80	, î	1												
3	12.5	4 90		11												
5	12.76 1.8		;	11												
6	12.05 2.2	6.80	:	41												
8	11.43 51	3.30		11												
0	13.18 Sl 13.16 1.2		;	11												
i	12.51 1.0			11												
ŝ	12.76 4.2	1.20	;	1												
\$	11.40 E2	3.22		11	0.41	L	0.8	1 1	14		su	EOS	25.2	2	21	20
6	11.78 51	5.50		11												
?	9.28 E14 12.70 1.0	4.62	:	11	0.24	z	0.7	s s	01	05	c	r	132.	z	22	1040
é	11.40 51	9.71	,	11	0.32	1	3.7	51	14		С	HI	51.0	z	24	. 50
1	12.80 2.1		;	N1												
ź	12.53 2.8		,	41												
4	12.14 0.6		;	1												
5	11.87 2.6		2	11												
7	12.03 2.1		;	11												
8	14.29 0.5			11							s	FI	4.4	,	,,	,
0	12.57 51	2.60	;	11							,		0.0	2		'
ļ	13.76 1.0 13.00 El			M1												
3	13.84 1.3	16.05	;	11	0.54	2	0.9	77	14		RU	нu	11.2	1	20	40
:	14.24 0.6			M 1												
6	11.87 0.8	15.37		M1	0.34	ı	0.6	91	14		с	111	40.0	Z	23	20
8	12.36 51	3.00		M1 M2												
9	11.86 2.0		:	11												
1	11.00 £1	5.10		M1	55.0	ı	0.7	2 1	14		M E U	111	36.8	1	21	20
2	12.09 0.5			11												
ŝ	12.22 52	5.33		11												
5	12.14 0.6		;	H1 H1												
2	9.60 E1	10.36		11	0,36	z	0.7	22	04		с	ΙV	115.	z	19	40
9	10.04 52	6.58		41												
0	12.2		2	11												
ż	13.67 51	5.20		41												
3	13.52 1.8 13.50 Sl	17.12	;	41 #1	0.20	1	0.6	3 3	04	14	U	4	11.7	1	24	40
5	14.09 0.8		,	11		-										-
7	12.59 El	12.91	;	M1			3.7	21	04							
8	13.49 1.0	6.20		M1			2.4		04							
ó	14.35 51	5.10	;	Ηì				- E								
1	11.83 2.1 11.95 52	4.97		M1. M1												
3	12.54 52	2.65		HL												
;	12.22 0.8			n1 91												
6	14.51 51	5.20		1												
6	12.0	3.80	;	41 M1												
9	13.02 0.6			M1												
ĭ	12.57 2.3			1												
2	14.33 2.71	11.94	2	M1 M1	0.24	1	0.+	2 1	04		E.U.	NY	14.9	,		24
4	13.68 2.7	11.44	;	m1	0.28	•	0.0				50		10.2		21	20
2	13.42 0.9	6.60	2	M1												
7	12.90 52	8.00		ML .												
8	13.00 0.7			41) H 1												
0	14.24 E1	11.73		41	0.52	1	0.7	2 1	05		s	FL	7.2	2	23	20
1	13.50 51	5.95	2	M1 M1												
ŝ	11.71 521	4.25		41												
1	12.88 E1	13.51		11	0.42	1	0.B	6 1	04		2	1	13.2	2	27	20
ó	13.11 51	8.00		11												
7	14.59 1.0			#1 #1												
•																

NUMBER		QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	9-U	ຸວບ	8-V	28	COLOR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	014H	۲w	BIN	DATA	NUMBER
1509	14.00	1.8			81												1509
1511	14.07	1.0	3.27		61												1511
1512	10.57	£2 1.3	2.93		M1 M1	0.16	1	0.70	1 1	•	U	ні	85.6	3	22	2027	1512
1514	13.54	1.0			ML												1514
1916	12.91	2.0			51												1516
1917	12.12	3.7 51	4.50		M1 M1												1517
1519	12.33	1.51	4 40		#1												1519
1921	13.19	1.0	••••		41												1521
1522	13.64	1.4	4.50		41 41												1522
1524	11.82	\$3	5.87		*1												1524
1526	14.73	3.3			1												1525
1928	13.57	1.5			M1												1527
1529	11.08	EL	9.23		H1	0.32	1	0.76	21	4	U	нı	36.1	1	23	32	1529
1531	13.02	0.8			41												1531
1532	11.85	53 E1	2.85		M1 M1	0.35	L	0.84	1 1	4	5 0 U	E O S	20.8	2	22	20 20	1932
1534	12.96	S1	2.90		M1. M1												1534
1536	14.69	0.7			51												15 36
1538	15.48	0.6			Mi												1538
1539	12.19	S1 S2	5.20		M1 M1												1539
1541	12.56	51	6.20		11												1541
15 43	13.54	1.81			ME												1943
1945	12.81	52 52	2.60		#1 #1												1544
1946	11.65	1.2	9.08		#1	0.34	,	0.78	, ,	6 05			74.2	,	20	40	1946
1948	12.84	\$1			41		•			• • • •	0		2012	•	ς	••	1548
1950	13.48	2.1			41												1950
1551	13.58	E1 1.1	6.25		M1 M1												1551
1553	12.70	52	• • • •		H1												1553
1959	12.62	\$1	6.35		H1												1555
1556	11.33	1.7 51	2.95		#1 #1												1556
1958	11.51	\$2	5.75		41												1558
1560	12.70	\$1	6.20		MI												1560
1561	11.98	1.8			11												1561
1963	13.76	1.0			H1 H1												1563
1965	13.68	1.3			ML												1565
1567	10.54	£1	4.59	0.032	H1	0.34	1	0.80	2 0	\$	c	în	79.2	3	20	2020	1967
1968	13.12	1.7			M1 M1												1568
1570	12.92	51	2.70		M1 M1												1570
1572	11.14	\$1	3.60		H1												1572
1574	11.50	2.7			RI.												1574
1979	13.90	0.8 E1	0.85		M1 H1			0.68	1 0	4							1575
1577	15.24	1.8	1.85		H1 H1												1577
1579	11.02	1.1		0.036	ML			A 44									1579
1581	11.29	\$1	0.71	0.035	11	0.21	٤	J.90	2 0	,	0	•	3.0	·	~ ,	244	1581
1582	9.62	1.1 E1	5.70		ML ML	0.27	1	0.76	2 0	5	MEU	T	70.8	1	23	30	1582
1584	12.02	E1 1.9	8.85		H1 H1	0.45	ı	0.96	12	4	U	PH	25.7	1	20	20	1584
1586	13.51	\$1			11												1586
1588	12.06	\$1			11												1588
1589	13.18	52 53	5.00		M1 M1												1589
1591	13.18	3.9	8.00		M1												1591
1593	14.51	si i	0.10		Mi												1593
1595	13.30	51+ 1	2.66		41	0.48	1	0.66	1 1	4	U	11	15.1	1	23	22	1594
1596	11.76	3.7			M1 M1												1596
1598	14.32	2.0			11												1598
1600	14.17	3.5	3.00		41												1600
1601	13.64	51 51 1	5.80		81 81	0.55	ι	0.93	1 1	4	RU	FL	11.7	1	22	20	1601 1602
1603	12.02	52	3.43		M1	0.35		0.77				505	78.3	,	,,	20	1603
1605	11.19	52	4.13		ML	•••	•	•••	• •		0	,	2013	•		20	1605
1507	12.68	\$2	6.60		m1 m1												1607
1608	13.68	51 2.6	Z.40		#1 #1												1608
1610	14.67	\$1			11												1610
1612	12.10	1.3			M1												1612
1613	12.83	51 54	5.60		M1 M1												1613
1615	11.88	52:	1.96		M1			0.71	S D	4							1615
1617	12.03	1.2			-												1617
1619	12.77	2.51			H1												1619
1620	16.78	€1: €1	2.29	0.030	H1 H1	0.50	2 L	0.90	22	2	S	FL	2.2	2	19	146	1620
1622	13.42	51			11												1622
1624	11.9				71 81												1623

NUMBER	BHAG QUAL	PHASE	COEFF REF	J-8 3	N	8-v 0	8 (OLDR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAM	¥Τ	BIN D	ATA	NUMBER
1625	11.55 El	5.09	41	0.28 1	0	.69 1	14		CMEU	111	46.3	1	22	20	1625
1626 1627	13.6 14.22 EL:	9.72	#1 #1	0.45 2		.86 ?	05		5		7.0	z	21	40	1626
1628	11.56 1.6		ML M1												1628
1530	12.52 EL		41												1630
1632	12.61 0.8		H1												1631
1633 1634	11.54 0.7		M1												1633
1635	12.72 0.5		21						e	.,	10.3	,	••	,	1635
1637	11.26 3.14		HL						,		10.3	L		-	1637
1038	12.76 1.1 11.92 El	7.06	41	0.37 2	0	.58 2	04		с	11	38.9	2	20	40	1630
1640 1641	14.6		HL												1640
1642	12.50 3.8		*1												1642
1644	12.11 0.5		ML.												1644
1645	12.58 0.5		#L #1						CHEU	111	29.0	1	24	2	1645
1647	11.5	15.91	91 81	0.50 0		. 79 1	24								1647
1649	12.7		#1												1649
1651	13.37 3.0	8.49	HL HL	5.22 1	0	.00 2	14		EU	NY	17.5	1	21	30	1650
1552	13.70 E1 12.68 2.5		M1 M1												1652
1654	12.04 2.7		H1												1654
1656	14.2		MI						R		9.4	1	21	2	1656
1657	11.74 0.1	15.69	M1 M1	0.61 1	0	.86 1	04		RU	11	18.5	1	22	30	1657
1659	11.18 1.3		M1 M1												1659
1661	14.00 0.3		m1												1661
1663	14.78 1.0		M1												1663
1664	13.7		M1 #1												1664
1666	13.4		41												1666
1558	13.46 0.1		M1												1668
1669	11.97 E1 12.17 2.0	10.12	H1 H1	0.46 1	0	.73 1	14		CU	тн	38.9	2	23	20	1669
1671	12.94 2.0		41												1671
1673	12.1	1 07	11												1673
1675	13.06 1.0	,	M1												1675
1676	14.13 0.5		M1 M1												1676
1678	11.98 0.81		M1												1678
1680	12.4		- 11												1600
1682	12.71 62	4.80	M1 M1	0.45 2	0	.88 1	04		s	11	14.3	z	23	30	1682
1683	12.84 1.5		M1 M1												1683
1685	15.1 E11		0.037 H1	0.47 2	э	.88 2	0 Z		\$		4.7	2	18	49	1685
1687	11.24 EL:	2.58	al.												1687
1688	13.3		41 M1												1688
1690 1691	11.8		H1.												1690
1692	12.38 2.0	5 0.	*1	0.30.1					<i></i>				••	••	1692
1694	13.66 E2		MI	0.42 2	ŏ	.74 2	05		č	ĩ	17.9	ž	23	40	1694
1696	14.30 0.5		H1												1695
1697	13.2		M1												1697
1699	14.32 0.2		M1 M1												1699
1701	11.5		-1												1701
1703	14.4	0.03	41	0.20 1	0	./• 1	14		ΗU		22.8	1	22	20	1702
1705	14.2		-1												1704
1706	13.00 0.5 13.66 El	14.04	M1 M1	0.53 1	o	.87 1	05		su	FL	9.2	2	22	20	1706
1708	12.9		M1									-			1708
1710	14.54 0.5		-1												1710
1712	11.0		-1												1711 1712
1713	14.4		M1 M1												1713
1715	13.4		M1												1715
1717	13.55 2.0		-11						u	FL	11.8	1	22	z	1717
1719	12.5		H1												1718
1720	14.26 1.0		M1												1720
1722	13.0	7.63	91	0.44						6.05					1722
1724	12.0		41	v 1	0	. / 5 1			C C	E02	60.0	Z	20	20	1723
1725	12.18 2.5		M1 M1												1725
1727	14.2		11						5	HU	7.1	z	21	z	1727
1729	13.49 1.0		-1												1729
1731	11.0		M1 M1												1730
1732	11.89 1.0		41 MI												1732
1734	12.55 1.0		-11												1734
1736	13.3		51												1735
1737	12.1		M1 M1												1737
1739 1740	13.7		41 41												1739

NUMBER	BMAG	QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	U-8	50	8 - V	98	COLOR	REFS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAN	WT.	8 î N	DATA	NUMBER
1741	12.6				#1													1741
1742	12.3				m1													1742
1743	13.40	E1			H 1													1744
1745	13.17	Ēi			ML													1745
1746	10.9				M1													1746
1747	14.82	E1	3.02		41	0.48	0	1.78	0 (4								1748
1749	11.2				M1													1749
1750	14.66	EZ	8.58		M1	0.50	ş	0.88	2	14		2		5.8	2	22	40	1750
1751	13.5				M1													1751
1753	12.2				-													1753
1754	10.70	E1	6.01		41	0.26	1	0.62	l	14		EU	нт	40.4	1	23	20	1754
1755	12.01	EZ	4.95		M1	0.36	1	0.92	2	14		U	111	25.4	1	23	30	1756
1797	14.0				mi -													1757
1758	12.0				#1													1756
1759	14-1				M1													1759
1761	12.6				M1													1761
1762	12.8				M1													1762
1763	14.2				11													1763
1765	10.94	E1	7.12		#1	0.27	2	0.75	2	14		CHEU	111	63.1	1	21	40	1765
1766	13.5				M1													1766
1767	13.22	51	10.86		ML	0,34	1	0.75	1	14		c	Eas	22.1	2	23	20	1768
1769	14.0				M1													1769
1770	14.1				M1													1770
1772	13.2				21													1772
1773	13.3				M1													1773
1774	13.5				-1													1774
1776	12.10	E1			ai.													1776
1777	12.92	ĒÌ			H1													1777
1778	12.93	E1			11													1779
1700	11.9	61			11													1780
1781	14.0				ML													1781
1782	12.7				M1													1783
1784	13.5				M1													1784
1785	13.9				41													1785
1786	12.1				M1													1787
1788	12.0				#1													1788
1789	14.3				M1													1789
1790	14.0				81													1791
1792	13.06	\$1	2.25		11	0.34	1	0.74	1 (04		c	11	23.7	2	24	20	1792
1793	13.7				11													1793
1795	13.03	E1			mi l													1795
1796	11.6	••			M1													1796
1797	13.9				M1													1797
1798	12.6				11													1799
1800	14.0				M1													1800
1801	12.3				M1													1801
1803	13.3				mî -													1803
1804	13.4				#1													1804
1805	12.9				H1													1806
1807	14.0				M1													1807
1000	13.33	£1			M1													1808
1810	13.87	£1			M1													1010
1011	12.24	€1			MI													1811
1812	12.72	£1			MI M1													1813
1814	14.2	•••			M1													1814
1815	12.4				M1													1815
1817	13.3				H1													1817
1818	15.2				Π1													1818
1819	12.0				M1													1820
1821	14.8				M1													1821
1822	14.6				11													1822
1023	12.4				M1													1624
1825	12.9				MI													1825
1826	12.3	c			M1			0.07	,									1826
1828	12.2		2.00		MI			3.01	•									1828
1829	13.7				M1													1829
1830	13.61	51	14.92		M1	0.50	1	0.91	1	14		2	1	9.5	Z	22	22	1830
1832	11.6				MI													1032
1833	13.05	\$1	8.89		M1													1833
1034	12.7				H1													1835
1836	12.6				41													1836
1837	14.9				M1													1837
1838	12.7				51													1839
1840	12.0				MI													1840
1841	11.7				=1													1841
1642	13.5				81													1843
1844	12.5				41													1844
1845	12.9				M1													1845
1846	14.64	EI			11													1847
1848	11.8				HL.													1848
1849	12.2				11													1849
1850	14.2				M1													1851
1852	11.8				H1													1852
1853	11.6				-1													1853
1854	13.6				11													1855
1056	13.4				11													1856

NUMBER	BRAG	QUAL	PHASE	C 95 F F	REF	U-3	۹U	8-V	98	COLOR	REFS	TYPE	ZONE	DIAM	WT	SIN	DATA	NUMBER
1857	13.7				M1													1857
1858	12.8				41													1858
1859	11.2				H1													1859
1860	12.6				H1													1860
1862	17.0				81													1862
1863	16.5				81													1863
1864	15.96	E1:	15.00		M1	0.50	2	0.83	2	02		SU	A	3.1	2	21	40	1864
1865	17.5				MS													1865
1866	14.5				MI NI	0.34		a +4	•					127	,		40	1865
1848	9.42	61	1.30		#1	0.20	٤.	0.74	2	1.		CAEO		127+	-	23	-0	1868
1869	12.32	ĒÌ			H1													1869
1870	11.9				at 👘													1870
1071	12.3				M1													1871
1872	11.5				M1													1872
1874	12.1				M1 M1													1874
1875	12.5				81													1875
1876	16.0				11													1876
1877	12.4				#1													1877
1878	12.4				ML .													1878
1879	14.1				41													1679
1881	12.1				81													1881
1882	12.1				Mi													1882
1883	14.3				MÉ .													1883
1884	14.3				H1													1884
1885	14.7				*1													1885
1855	11.4				81													1887
1888	13.1				M1													1888
1889	12.0				81													1889
1890	12.5				81													1890
1891	13.0				- T1													1891
1893	12.4				M1													1893
1894	11.4				81													1894
1895	13.0				81													1895
1896	14.8				M1													1896
1897	1 2 2				81													1897
1899	14.0				81													1899
1900	13.5				81													1900
1901	12.5				51													1901
1902	10.6				M1			•										1902
1903	12.0				81													1903
1905	14.0				MI													1905
1906	13.8				нĩ													1906
1907	13.2				H1													1907
1908	12.5				81													1908
1909	11.7				H1													1909
1911	11.3				M1													1911
1912	13.14	EZ			M1													1912
1913	12.3				81													1913
1914	13.6				H1													1914
1915	19.3	61	12 20		A1 A1	0.41			2	14				3.0	,	27	10	1915
1917	16.5	E1	12.70		81	0.41	•	0.03	¢	14		3	•	3.0	2	21	30	1917
1918	12.3				81													1918
1919	15.0				M1													1919
1920	15.6				81													1920
1921	17.0				M1													1921
1923	14.64	E1			M1													1923
1924	14.34	£1			M1													1924
1925	13.5				MI													1925
1920	12.9				81													1920
1928	13.9				11													1928
1929	13.5				81													1929
1930	12.3				#1													1930
1931	14.4				<u>.</u>	0.32	*	0.64	1	10		C		12.5	2	25	20	1931
1933	14.4				M3													1933
1934	14.0				M1													1934
1935	14.4				M1													1935
1936	12.5				41													1936
1938	14.0				A1													1938
1939	12.0				#1													1939
1940	12.5				41													1940
1941	12.5				M1													1941
1943	16.5				M1													1943
1944	14.8				MI													1944
1945	13.5				M1													1945
1946	14.0				M1													1946
1947	11.5				A1													1997
1949	14.6				61													1949
1950	14.0				Mi													1950
1951	17.2				#1													1951
1952	11.34	É1	2.27		11	0.31	1	0.74	1	04		c	111	52.2	2	21	2 0	1952
1954	13.7				81 81													1973
1955	12.6				M1													1955
1956	13.0				H1													1956
1957	12.0				Mi													1957
1958	12.1				M1													1958
1959	14.0	.,			H1													1959
1961	12.3	6 I			41 87													1961
1952	13.3				#1													1962
1963	12.0				41													1963
1964	14.46	E1			H1													1964
1965	13.42	E1			A1													1965
1967	14.0	51			81													1967
1968	12.8				NL													1968
1969	12.6				M1													1969
1970	12.7				81													1970
1971	13.4				41													1971
1972	14.7				A1													1475

NUMBER	BMAG	QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	REF	U-8	ວບ	8-V	<u>с</u> в	COLOR REFS	TYPE	ZONE	MA10	WT.	BIN	DATA	NUMBER
1973	13.0				=1												1973
1974	13.1				M1 M1												1974
1976	13.0				=1												1976
1977	12.4				M1 M1												1977
1979	14.66	£1			M1												1979
1981	15.00	E2	20.07		Ri.	0.46	1	0.45	1 14		U	•	0.2	1	22	20	1981
1982	13.5				M1												1982
1984	12.3				M1 M1												1983
1985	12.3				M1												1985
1986	13.1				M1 M1												1986
1988	14.7				41												1988
1989	13.3				M1												1989
1991	14.6				M1												1991
1993	13.5				M1 M1												1992
1994	13.5				M1												1994
1996	13.2				41												1995
1997	14.4				M1												1997
1999	12.0				Mi												1999
2000	12.33	E 1	24.12		#1	0.49	S	0.89	2 04		s	РН	17.1	2	20	40	2000
2002	13.3				M1												2002
2003	12.91	E1			M1												2003
2005	13.5				A1												2005
2006	14-1				M1												2006
2008	11.2				Hi -												2008
2009	12.1				m1												2009
2011	14.0				M1												2011
2012	14.3				M1												2012
2014	12.9				ni -												2014
2015	13.4				M1												2015
2017	14.7				M1												2017
2018	15.6				51												2018
2020	11.7				Mi												2020
2021	14.7				M1												2021
2023	12.7				mi												2023
2024	14.4				M1												2024
2026	14.5				ML												2025
2027	12.0				11												2027
2029	14.3				m1												2029
2030	14.7				M1												2030
2032	12.7				41												2032
2033	14.8				M1												2033
2035	13.71	£1	10.26		51			0.86	1 04								2035
2036	14.0				M1 M1												2036
2038	13.5				M1												2038
2039	14.0				M1												2039
2041	13.64	£1			11												2041
2043	12.1	E 4			H1												2043
2044	14.3				M1												2044
2046	12.1				mi -												2046
2047	15.0				M1 M1												2047
2049	16.2				M1												2049
2050	13.0				M1 M1												2050
2052	11.0				=1												2052
2053	13.63	E1			41 #1												2053
2055	14.6				M1												2055
2056	13.5				M1												2056
2058	12.0				41												2058
2059	16.0				M1 M1												2059
2061	18.0		50 34		51	0.35	1	0.76	1 08		2	1	2.5	2	30	20	2061
2062	13.7	eı	94.10	3.32/	11	3.40		0.43	1 05		,	•	1.1	2	12	1020	2062
2064	15.0				MI												2064
2066	14.1				81												2066
2067	11.0				41												2067
2068	12.8				11												2069
2070	14.7				M1												2070
2072	13.2				M1												2071
2073	13.8				11												2073
2074	15.0				51												2075
2076	15.5				#1												2076
2077	14.5				M1 M1												2077
2079	13.3				M1												2079
2080	14.7				M1 M1												2080
2082	13.78	E1			-1												2082
2083	14.13	51	21.33		41 41			0.04	1 04								2083
2085	12.2				41												2005
2086	14.5				H1												2085
2086	14.3				41												2088

NUMBE	R BNAG	QUAL	PHASE	COEFF	8 ē F	9-8	JU	8 - V	95	CO	NL OR	REFS		TYPE	ZONE	DEAM	d T	BIN	DATA	NUMBER
2089	12.22	12	22.13		41	0.40	1	0.82	2 0	14										2089
2090.	11.5				11															2090
2091	12.7				41															2092
2093	14.3				MI															2093
2094	13.3				51															2094
20.95	14.3				11															2096
2097	12.8				M1															2097
2098	13.3	• •	16.60		M1 M1	0.35		0.83	1 1	4										2098
2100	17.16	EL	3.29		M1	0.32	ĩ	0.73	3 0	4										2100
2101	19.5				M1	0.60												30	20	2101
19756	â					0.50	ì	0.85	1 2	4				2	â		ŏ	30	30	197568
1975R						0.41	1	0.00	1 2	4				s.u	×		0	30	30	197588
19766	<u>د</u>					2.41	1	0.82	1 2	4				c	x		ő	30	40	1978EA
19760	A					0.50	1	3.77	1 1	4				U	x		э	30	2 O	1976UA
19768	8							0.94	10	4										197678
19778	Ĩ.					0.52	Ł	0.83	3 1	4				u	x		0	30	40	1977RA
19779	A					0.14	1	3.72	2 1	4				5	×		0	30	30	1977**
19785	Å					0.50	ź	0.85	1 0	4 1	7			s	â		ő	30	30	1976CA
19780						0.41	Ł	0.80	2 0	4 1	7			su	x		0	30	30	19780A
19785	8					0.41	z	0.77	2 0	4				с	x		0	30	40	197658
				,	*EFER	ENCE	2													
H01	SEMREL XXVIII	, T 	AND TE	DESCO.	E. F	ND PE	77. Hase	RELA	TID	ANE.	15	NHO RELA	TED 08	LECT	5.					
MO Ż	TABLE	I DF 1	HE CHA	PTER B	Y DE S	EALT	R-NO	VAN	400	TEN	IN	THES BO	IOK .							
CO 1	TAYLOR	. R.C.	1971.	РНОТО	NETRI	08	SERV	ATEO	15 4	ND	REDU	LC T I ONS	05 L10	אדכטו	NVES					
	OF AST	ERGID	. IN "	PHYSIC	AL ST	UDIES	S OF	MIN	JR F	LAN	ELZ	"x ED. T	. GEHR	ELS.						
coz	ZELLNE	R. B.	HISNA	EWSKI.	•		DERS	san.	۱.,	AN	10 80	DWELL. E	. 1975		OR					
	PLANET	S AND	RELATE	D JBJE	стз.	XV11	I. U	B¥ P	IOTO	NET	RY	ND SURF	ACE CO	MPOS	TTON.					
603	ASTRON	5 J. U	1976-	8401L	AND	ALBE	200	DE 8 4		TFR	0109	5 FR(N V	IAUZT	480						
	INFRAP	ED PHO	TOMETR	T. AST	RON.	J. 8	1 7 7 4	-84.												
004	BOWELL 7 FL / NE	• E• 1	INPUBLI ANDER	SHED U	8 V P		ETRY		. 10	.77	118-1		CT BY							
	OF SMA	LL AND	DISTA	NT AST	ERDIS	15. 10	CARU	5 31	44	- 4 5	55.									
C06	SATHER	. R.E.	1976.	HINDR	PLAY	1615 A	A'NO	RELAT	TE D	081	ECT	5. XIX.	SHAPE	AND	POL€					
Ca7	VEVERA	A. J.	1970.	PHOTOM	ETAL	AND	POL	ARIME	TAL	c s	TU01	LES OF M	INOR P	LANE	rs					
	AND SA	TELLII	ES. PH	.0. 01	SSERT	DITA		ARVAR	10 0	IN EV		AMBRIDG	E. MAS	5.						
	LOWELL	08.5	BULL.	5128-2	9.		5 06	146				13 HINUK	FLANZ	•••						
609	BURCHI	r. R. 1	972. 5	DHE PHO	DTONE	TRIC	PAR	AMETE	RS	0F	THE	MINOR P	L ANE T							
CIO	DEGENI	19 J.1	. AND G	R*DIE.	J. U	INPUSI	LISH	ED 01	SER	VAT	1 ONS	. JUNE	1977.							
C11	VANSTE	KER.	., ANO	SATHE	R. R.	E. 14	974.	MINI	DA P	LAN	ETS.	AND REL	ATED C	BAEC	15.					
C12	TATUOR	, R.C.	GEHR	ELS. T.	LRT [D CAI	PEN.	R.C.	1105	76	HI	NOR PLAN	ETS AN	0						
	RELATE	0.051	CTS. X	XE. PH	OTOM	TRY	OF E	LCHT	451	ERO	1105.	ASTRON		11.77	8-786.					
C13	DEBEHO	GNE, H	PLANE	DEJ, A			RDEJ	21 81	197	е. Пис	PHO	TOELEC TR	IC LLG	IUDTH:	RVES					
	ASTROP	HYS. S	UPPL .	3311-5	•															
C14	DEGEWE	Je: Je:	GRADI	E. J	AND	ZELL	NER,	8.1	978	ь. н пс	INO	PLANET	S AND	RELA	TED					
C15	BOWELL	• E • •	MARTIN		PO	TANE			10 1	нон	IPS OF	. D.T.	1979.							
	PHOTOM	ETRY A	ND PDL	ARIMET	RY 35	ATH	DS PH	ERELI	S S	800	IES.	I. PHO	TDELEC	TRIC						
C16	LAGERN	VIST.	CI.,	AND PE	TTER	SON	3.	1978	18	6 0	ELUI	A. A SL	OWLY S	PINN	ING					
c1 7	ASTERO	10. AS	TRON. A	STROPH	15. 54	JPPL.	321	339-	34Z	a 7 -		1400 33								
č10	BURCHI	, R	AND MI	LANG, I	1. 19	74.	PHOT	DELEC	TRI	CL	IGHI	CURVES	OF THE	MIN	90					
	PLANET	43 AF	IADNE	DURING	THE	1972	100	05111	ON.	*5	TRO	ASTRO	P475.	SUPPI						
C19	GEHREL	-180. 5, T.,	AND T	ATLOR.	R.C.	197	·. •	TNOR	FLA	NET	-5 4.	T RELAT	ED OBJ	ECTS						
	XX11.	PHASE	FUNCTI	ONS FOR	6 1	ESE.	AST	RON.	١.	821	229-	237.								
120	OF AST	, K.C. ERDID	7 1815	. ASTRO	71AN	. 821	40	-444	ED	081	IECTS		. PHOT	UMET	R T					
C 2 1	TAYLOR	. R.C.	1978.	MINOR	PLAN	ETS	AND	RELAT	TE D	084	ECTS	. xxIv.	PHOTO	HETR	I C					
C77	DISSERV	ATIONS	FOR 5	ASTRA	P1 4	STRO	N. J	. 83: RELAT	201	-20	4. FCTS		STEROS	0 14	20					
	GEOGRA	PH35	ASTRON	. J. 79	1 32 4	-332								- 10						
C 2.3	SCHORE	R. H.	1 73	. PHOTO	ONETR	LIC W	REA	FLONS TON		11	E HI	INDR PLA	NETS 5	5						
	PERIDO	S. AS1	RON. A	STROPHY	rs. s	UPPL	. 34	1377	-391		• • •	COALCORV	ES ANU	NO1						
C24	TEDESC	0, E.P	. 1979	. UNPUE	LISH	1E 0 01	BSER	VATIO	245.											
	CF. DE	GEVIJ	1.1 14	OVELL.	E++	GAFFI	ΕΥ, ³	utafi M.J.i	GR	ADI	E, J	L.F. TEDE	SCO, E	.F	AND					
	ZELLNE	R, 8.	1979.	SPOTS	34 AS	TERO	135.	10	BE S	UBM	ITTE	D TO 10	ARUS.							

VIII. CIRCUMSTANCES OF MINOR PLANET DISCOVERY

FREDERICK PILCHER Illinois College

The following column headings are used: No. = permanent number; Name = assigned name; pd = provisional designation; dd = discovery date; d = discoverer; dp = discovery place. The Notes column is used when two or more discoverers have names with combined length too great to fit in the discoverer column, to give a more complete description of programs involving several persons, and to reference cases in which two numbered planets were subsequently discovered to be identical and the number and name of one of these was reassigned to a newly-discovered planet. Notes have also been used to reference conflicting discovery claims and list important independent discoveries which are no longer regarded as official.

The discovery date is in local mean time prior to 1 January 1925, and in UT thereafter, and refers to the time of mid-exposure for planets discovered by photographic means. In many cases the permanent number was assigned only when several unnumbered planets observed in different years were found to be identical, often many years after the discovery photographs were taken. In this case the discovery date is the first of that series of photographic observations from which the preliminary orbit was computed, and the provisional designation is that associated with this particular set of observations. Often earlier observations exist, but they are considered prediscoveries.

The following literature has been examined comprehensively to determine the discovery data:

STRACKE, G., Identifizierungsnachweis der Kleinen Planeten (Berlin, 1938).

HERGET, P., Names of Minor Planets (University of Cincinnati Observatory, 1957, 1967). Astronomische Nachrichten. Astronomische Nachrichten Indices. Monthly Notices of the Royal Astronomical Society. Rechen-Institut Circulars. Beobachtungs Zirkular. Minor Planet Circulars. Lick Research Surveys on Minor Planets. Turku Informo.

Acknowledgments. The author wishes to thank the following people for valuable contributions to this work. B. Marsden has arduously searched the literature, resolved various errors and discrepancies, and has passed judgment on conflicting discovery claims. J. Meeus and M. Combes have prepared an earlier list of discovery data from which the present list was adapted and expanded, and have provided continuing advice and counsel in the preparation of the present list. Advice and counsel have also been provided graciously by J. LoGuirato.

1	132	

No N.Ine	Чd	P	dþ	Notes	Ao Nome	þþ	P	đр	Notes
l Cered 2 Pallas 3 Juno 4 Vesta	1801 Jan 1 1802 Mar 28 1804 Sep 1 1807 Mar 29 1865 Dec 8	G. Flazi N. M. Olbura K. Harding H. M. Olbura K. L. Muncka	Paleimó Brence Lillienthal Brenken Driesen		51 Nemeduse 52 Europa 54 Alexandra 55 Pandora	1658 Jen 22 1858 Feb 4 1858 Apr 4 1858 Sep 10 1858 Sep 10	Laurent H. Goldschmidt R. Luther H. Goldschmidt G. Sewta	Nimes París Ditaseídorf París Albany	
6 Mebe 7 Iris 8 Plora 9 Metta 10 Hygtea 11 Parthenope	1847 Jul 1 1847 Jul 1 1847 Occ 18 1848 Apr 25 1849 Apr 12 1850 May 11	K. L. Hencka J. R. Mind J. R. Mind A. Grahad A. De Guspäris A. De Cusparis	Dricsen London Markree Napise Napise	-	56 Meleca 57 Muemosyne 36 Concordia 60 Echo 61 Dánae	1857 Sep 9 1859 Sep 22 1860 Mar 24 1860 Sep 12 1860 Sep 14 1860 Sep 14	H. Galdschmidt R. Luther J. Chacorne J. Ferguson H. Goldschmidt	Paria Düsseldorf Paria Mashington Paria	
11 Victoria 13 Beria 14 Trend 15 Eunomia 15 Euromia 17 Theria	1850 Sep 13 1850 Nov 2 1851 May 19 1851 Jul 29 1852 Mar 17 1852 Apr 17	J. R. Mind A. De Gasporio J. R. Mind A. De Gaspario A. De Casporio R. Luther	Lundon Maples Naples Naples Düsseldorf		62 Krach 63 Ausonia 64 Angelina 65 Yaela 65 Mala 67 Aata	1860 Sep 14 1861 Feb 10 1861 Mar 4 1861 Mar 8 1861 Apr 9 1861 Apr 17	U. LUBER AND VOILER A. De Gesparts E. W. Tempel E. W. Tempel H. P. Tuttle M. R. Pogeom	Neples Marseille Marseille Cambridge Madras	4
18 Mel pomens 19 Fortuna 20 Musalia	1852 Jun 24 1852 Aug 22 1852 Sep 19	J. K. Hind J. K. Hind A. De Gesparie	London Lundon Naples	2	68 Leto 69 Heaperia 70 Panopaea	1861 Apt 29 1861 Apt 26 1861 Mey 5	R. Luther G. Schiaparelli M. Coldechmidt	Düsseldorf Milan Paris	~
21 Luteita 22 Kailiope 23 Theila 24 Theale 25 Phocea	1852 Nov 15 1852 Nov 16 1852 Dec 15 1853 Apr 5 1853 Apr 6	H. Goldschmidt J. R. Hind J. R. Hind A. De Gesparie J. Chacornas	Parte Lundun Londun Naples Marseille		71 Niobe 72 Reconta 73 Klycia 74 Galatea 75 Eurydike	1861 Aug 13 1861 Mey 29 1862 Apr 7 1862 Aug 29 1862 Sep 22	B. Luther C. H. P. Petera H. P. Tuttle E. W. Tenpel C. H. F. Petera	Dússeldorf Clinton Cambrídge Herseille Clinton	÷
26 Froetpine 27 Eucerpa 28 Poilour 29 Amplirite 30 Urada 11 Ruphrosyna 31 Poilynnia 20 Eirce 32 Euchorbea	1853 May 5 1853 Nov 8 1854 Mar 1 1854 Jul 22 1854 Sep 1 1854 Oct 26 1855 Apr 6 1855 Apr 19	R. Luther R. Luther R. Luther A March J. R. Hind J. R. Goldenidt J. Chacoraac R. Luther	Dusseldorf London London London London London Paris Paris Dússeldorf Dússeldorf		16 Fecta 17 Fectas 18 Diama 18 Diama 18 Diama 18 Diama 18 Diama 18 Diama 19 Diama 19 Diama 10	1862 Oct 21 1862 Nor 12 1863 Nor 12 1864 Nor 2 1864 Noy 2 1864 Noy 27 1864 Nor 27 1865 Apr 26 1865 Sap 19	H. D'Arreat C. H. Y. Paters R. Luther R. Luther H. R. Pogeou E. W. Tespel E. W. Tespel A. De Casparis A. De Casparis A. Luther C. H. P. Pacers	Copenhagen Dueseldorf Ann Arbor Madras Madras Düsseldorf Düsseldorf Clinton	~
16 Atalante 18 Pidos 18 Pidos 18 Interitia 40 Nersonita 41 Dupino 42 Tito 42 Ata 43 Atiedio 44 Meerson	1855 Oct 5 1855 Oct 5 1855 Jan 12 1856 Feb 8 1856 Mar 31 1856 Mar 23 1856 Mar 23 1857 Apr 15 1857 Mar 27 1857 Mar 27	R. Coldschmidt R. Lucher J. Chacornac B. Coldschnaidt R. Coldschnaidt R. R. Pogeon K. R. Pogeon K. R. Pogeon K. R. Pogeon	Puria Dusseldorf Paria Paria Paria Paria Paria		B 6 Semele 80 Thibe 80 Thibe 90 Antiope 91 Aegina 91 Aegina 93 Minerva 94 Aurora 94 Aurora	1866 Jan 4 1866 May 16 1866 Jun 15 1866 Aug 5 1866 Aug 5 1866 Nay 4 1867 Aug 24 1867 Sep 26 1867 Ney 25	F. fleigen M. R. Pogeos C. H. F. Peters E. Stéphan R. Luther E. Stéphan C. H. F. Peters J. C. Mateon K. Luther K. Luther	Berlin Madras Madras Diaseldorf Diaseldorf Clincos Ann Arbor Diaseldorf Diaseldorf	
46 Heetia 47 Agiaja 48 Doria 49 Poria 50 Virginia	1857 Aug 16 1857 Sep 15 1857 Sep 19 1857 Sep 19 1857 Sep 19	M. R. Pogwon R. Luther H. Goldschmidt H. Goldschmidt J. Ferguson	Oxford Düsseldorf Paris Varis Washington	5	96 Aegle 97 Klotho 98 Iantha 99 Dike 100 Hekete	1866 Feb 17 1868 Feb 17 1868 Apr 18 1868 May 28 1868 Jul 11	J. Coggia E. W. Tempel C. M. P. Peters A. Borrelly J. C. Watson	Merceille Margeille Clinton Margeille Ann Arbor	•

DISCOVERY CIRCUMSTANCES

No North	þþ	ę	dþ	Notes	No Name	pq	q	dþ	Notes
and the first	1868 Aue 15	J. C. Matson	Ann Arbor		151 Alwodantie	1875 Nov 1	J. Palisa	Pole	
102 Miriam	1868 Aug 22	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton		152 Atela	1875 Nov 2	Paul Henry	Paris	6
103 Nera	1868 Sep 7	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor		153 HIIda	1875 Nov 2	J. Palisa	Pola	
104 klymene	1868 Sep 13	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor		154 Bertha	1875 Nov 4	Prosper Henry	Paris	9, 10
105 Artemia	1868 Sep 16	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor		155 Scylle	1875 Nov 8	J. Palisa	Pole	
	1868 044 10	1 C Vatson	Ann Arhor		156 Xanthippe	1875 Nov 22	J. Palise	Pol.	
100 DIONE	1848 Nov 17	Posson	Madras		157 Detanira	1875 Dec 1	A. Borrelly	Marseille	
TU/ Camilia	1869 APT 2	P. Lucher	Dusseldorf		158 Koronis	1876 Jan 4	V. Knorre	Berlin	
	1960 Oct 9	C. N. P. Peters	Clinton		159 Aemilie	1876 Jan 26	Paul Henry	Paris	6
110 Tellertes	1870 Apr 19	A. Borrelly	Marseille		160 Une	1876 Peb 20	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton	
			r1 (- t o =		161 Arbor	1876 Apr 19	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor	
111 Ate	+1 Boy 0/01				162 Laurantia	1876 Apr 21	Prosper Henry	Paria	•
112 Iphigents	10/0 2ep 12				161 Princes	1876 Apr 26	J. Perrotin	Toulouse	
113 Amalthes	18/1 Aar 1/21	R. Lucner C V V Batare				1876 Jul 12	Paul Henry	Paris	•
II4 Kassandre	1871 Aug 40	1. C. Untson	Ann Arhor		165 Loreley	1876 Aug 9	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton	
The second secon	0 9nv 1/01							c l'acca	
116 Strone	1871 Sep 8	C. H. F. Peters	Clinton		166 Rhodope	CI SUA 0/81	C. H. F. Felera		
117 Lomia	1871 Sep 12	A. Borrelly	Marseille		167 Urds	07 8ny 9/91	C. H. F. Felera	And Ashor	
118 Peitho	1872 Har 15	R. Luther	Dusseldorf		168 SIDy11e	07 dae 0/01		Bayle	•
119 Althaea	1872 Apr 3	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor		169 Zella	10/0 2 6 0 7 0	rrosper neury		•
120 Lachesia	1872 Apr 10	A. Borrelly	Marseille		170 Maria	18// Jan 10	J. FELTOLIB	agnornof	
	1872 May 12	1. C. Vataon	Ann Arbor		171 Ophelia	1877 Jwn 13	A. Borrelly	Marseille	
another to the test of tes	1872 1.1 21	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton		172 Baucto	1877 Feb 5	A. Borrelly	Marseille	
	11 1.1 6791		Claton		173 Inc	1877 Aug 1	A. Borrelly	Marseille	
1/2 Brunnita	10 IDC 7/01				174 Phasdra	1877 Sep 2	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor	
124 Alkeste	1072 Cap 11	Promose Manera	Parte		175 Andromache	1877 Oct 1	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor	
125 Liberatrix	11 dac 7/01	LT on ber usury							
126 Velleds	1872 Nov 5	Paul Henry	Paris	6	176 Iduna	1877 Oct 14	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton	•
127 Johanna	1872 Nov 5	Prosper Henry	Paris	6	177 ICTA	1877 Nov 5	Paul Henry		•
128 Nemests	1872 Nov 25	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor		178 Belisana	1877 Nov 6	J. Palisa	• Tod	:
129 Antigone	1873 Feb 5	C. N. P. Peters	Clinton		179 Klytaemnestra	1877 Nov 11	J. C. Watson		:
130 Elektra	1873 Peb 17	C. H. F. Peters	Clinton		180 Garumne	1878 Jan 29	J. Perrotin	Toulouse	
	10 2101		Clinton		191 Vicharia	1878 Feb 2	Cottenot	Marseille	
I JI Vala	18/3 May 24	C. H. F. Pecert			101 EUCHOLIS	1878 Peh 7	I. Palisa	Pol.	
132 Aethra	CT UNC 6/91	J. C. Watson	Ann Arour		101 Teref	1878 Feb 8	J. Palisa	Pola	
133 Cyrene	10/2 VIG 10	J. C. MACEOH				1878 Feb 28	J. Paliss	Pole	
134 Sophrosyne	187/ Peb 18	K. Lucher C. V. V. Petere	Clinton		185 Euntke	1878 Mar 1	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton	
						7 8201	Base Name	Paria	6
136 Austria	1874 Mar 18	J. Palisa	Pole		180 Celuce	1078 Apr 11		Marselle	
137 Meltboes	1874 Apr 21	J. Palisa	Pole		18/ Lamberta	1070 Apr 10	C U P Paters	Clinton	
138 Toloss	1874 Hay 19	J. Perrotin	Toulouse		188 Munt ppe	01 III 0 01 10	C L P Perers	Clinton	
139 Jueva	18/4 Oct 10	J. C. Watson	reking			1878 Sen 22	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton	
140 Stva	18/4 Oct 13	J. Palist	•1o/		TAG TRUGUE				
141 Lumen	1875 Jan 13	Paul Henry	Paris	6	191 Kolgs	1878 Sep 30	C. H. P. Peters		
142 Polana	1875 Jan 28	J. Palisa	Pole		192 Nausikas	1879 Feb 17	J. Palisa	Merce (11.	
143 Adrim	1875 Peb 23	J. Palisa	Pol.		193 Ambrosie	1879 Feb 25	J. Coggie	Citation	
144 Vibilia	1875 Jun 3	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton		194 Prokne	18/9 Mar 21	C. H. r. reter	-1-	
145 Adeona	1875 Jun 3	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton		195 Eurykleis	1879 Apr 19	J. Palisa	LOIN	
14.6 Tue free	1875 Jun 8	A. Borrelly	Marseille		196 Philometa	1879 May 14	C. H. P. Peters	Clinton	
140 Lucius 167 Protogeneis	1875 Jul 10	L. Schulhof	Vienna		197 Arcte	1879 May 21	J. Palisa	Pole	
148 Gallia	1875 Aug 7	Prosper Henry	Paris	6	198 Ampella	1879 Jun 13	A. Borrelly	Marselite	
149 Hedusa	1875 Sep 21	J. Purrotin	Toulouse		199 Byblis	1879 Jul y	C. H. F. Poters	Clinton Clinton	
NIME IS NAME	1875 Oct 18	J. C. Watson	Ann Arbor		200 Dynamene	12 lnf 6181	C. H. F. Peters	CITRUM	

1133

No Name	PP	P	đþ	Notes	No Name	ę	Ð	dþ	Notes
201 Penelopa 202 Chrysels 203 Pompeja 204 Kallisto 205 Martha	1879 Aug 7 1879 Sep 11 1879 Sep 25 1879 Oct 8 1879 Oct 13	J. Paliba G. M. P. Petera J. Paliba J. Paliba	Pole Clinton Clinton Pole Pole		251 Sophia 252 Glementina 253 Machilde 254 Augusta 255 Oppavia	1885 Oct 4 1885 Oct 11 1885 Nov 12 1886 Mer 31 1886 Mer 31	J. Palies J. Perrotin J. Pelies J. Pelies J. Pelies	Vienna Nice Vienna Vienna	
206 Herailta 207 Hedda 208 Lectimosa 209 Dido 210 Tabbella 211 resta	1879 Oct 13 1879 Oct 17 1879 Oct 21 1879 Oct 21 1879 Oct 22 1879 Dec 10	G. H. P. Petera J. Paliaa J. Paliaa G. M. P. Petera J. Paliaa	Clinton Pola Pola Pola Pola		256 Walpurga 257 Stleeta 258 Aterbeta 260 Aterbeta 241 Prementa	1886 Apr 3 1886 Apr 5 1886 Amr 5 1886 Jun 20 1886 Oct 3 1886 Oct 3	J. Peliaa J. Peliaa R. Luther C. H. F. Petera J. Paliaa	Vienna Vienna Disaeldorf Clinton Vienna	
211 Isolo 212 Medea 213 Lilaan 214 Aachera 216 Kleopatra 216 Kleopatra	1007 Jec 10 1880 Feb 16 1880 Feb 29 1880 Apr 7 1880 Apr 7	C. H. P. Peters J. Fallas V. Knorre J. Pallas	Pola Clinton Pola Pola		201 trymno 263 Dreeda 264 Libusaa 265 Anna 265 Ailna	1886 Nov 3 1886 Nov 3 1886 Nov 3 1887 Peb 25 1887 Peb 25	J. Poltan J. Poltan C. N. T. Peters J. Poltan	Vienna Vienna Vienna Vienna	f1
218 Fudore 218 Fuberoida 220 Stephania 221 Gon 222 Jucia 223 Locia 223 Rosa 223 Rosa	1880 Xug 30 1880 Sep 4 1880 Sep 4 1882 Yen 19 1882 Yen 9 1882 Mar 9 1882 Mar 9 1882 Mar 9	J. Commission J. Pallan J. Pallan J. Pallan J. Pallan J. Pallan	Marterille Pola Vicona Vicona Vicona Vicona Vicona Vicona	12	200 Altra 200 Adora 200 Adora 200 Amakita 211 Penthesila 211 Penthesila 213 Acrope 213 Acrope 213 Acrope	1883 May 27 1883 Jun 8 1887 Sep 21 1887 Set 8 1888 Mar 8 1888 Mar 8 1888 Mar 5 1888 Mar 1 1888 Mar 1 1888 Mar 1	A. Borrelly A. Borrelly J. Pallas C. H. F. Peters A. Charlota J. Pallas J. Pallas	Nice Vienna Ciinton Berlin Nice Vienna Vienna	4
227 Murtnelle 227 Multoophia 228 Marika 228 Marika 230 Muhdoona 231 Muhdoona 233 Martnel 233 Martnel 235 Garchina 235 Garchina	1882 Jul 19 1882 Aug 19 1882 Aug 19 1882 Aug 29 1882 Sep 10 1883 Jan 31 1883 Jan 31 1883 May 11 1883 Nov 28	Li Pulsa Puul Henry J. Palsa J. Palsa K. De Ball J. Palsa A. Borrelly C. M. P. Perces	Vianna Paria Vienna Bichkamp Bichkamp Vienna Vienna Vienna Vienna	٩	275 Adelheid 277 Bivtra 278 Paulina 289 Paulina 280 Paulia 281 Lucretia 283 Lucretia 283 Contrade 285 Amalia 285 Amalia	1888 Apr 17 1888 May 15 1888 May 16 1888 May 16 1888 Mat 25 1888 Oct 29 1888 Jan 28 1889 Jan 28 1889 Aug 2 1889 Aug 2 1889 Aug 2	 Pallas Pallas Pallas Pallas Pallas Pallas Pallas Pallas Androis Androis 	VI enna Nico Vienna Vienna Vienna Nice Nice Nice	
Shonoria 237 Schonria 237 Schortina 238 Myputa 238 Myputa 238 Myputa 230 Vandis 248 Krienhild 248 Sta 248 Sta 248 Apprint 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria 248 Louria	1884 Apr 26 1884 Jun 27 1884 Jun 27 1884 Aug 27 1884 Sep 12 1884 Sep 12 1884 Sep 22 1884 Sep 22 1884 Sep 22 1885 Sep 28 1885 Mar 14 1885 Mar 14 1885 Sep 35	J. Pallan J. Pallan M. Korre M. Korrelly M. Borrelly M. Borrelly J. Pallan J. Pallan M. K. Pogeon M. Labrel M. Labrelly M. Labrelly M. Labrelly	Vienna Vienna Merila Merili Meretilie Meretilie Duane darf Vienna Vienna Meretilie Meretilie Vienna		2016 telee 2016 teleee	1889 Aug 3 1889 Aug 25 1899 Aug 25 1899 Mar 10 1899 Mar 20 1890 Apr 25 1890 Aug 17 1890 Aug 17 1890 Aug 19 1890 Sap 9 1890 Sap 9 1890 Sap 6 1890 Sap 6 1890 Sap 7 1890 Sap 7 1990 Sap 7 199	 M. T. Martinez, M. J. Martinez, M. J. Martinez, M. J. Martinez, M. J. Martinez, M. Martinez, M.	Clinton Clinton Blace Idorf Nicee Idorf Vicena Vicena Vicena Nice Nice Nice Nice	

1134

ö
ū.
5

No Nume	R	þþ	q	dp Notes	No Nume	8	qq	P	dp	Not
301 Bavarie		1890 Nov 16	J. Pullum	Vienna	351 Yrse	1892 V	1892 Dec 16	M. Wolf	Heldelberg	
302 Clarissa		1890 Nov 14	A. Charlots	Wice	352 Gisels	8 6681	1893 Jan 12	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
303 Josephine		1891 Feb 12	E. Millosevich	Rome	353 Ruperto-Carola	I 6681	1893 Jan 16	H. Wolf	Heidelberg	
304 01ge		1891 Feb 14	J. Palise	Vienne	354 Eleunor	A 593 A	1893 Jan 17	A. Charlote	Nice	
305 Cordonia		1031 Feb 10	A. Charlole	B1C6	Sabrielle	1593 5	1873 Jan 20	A. Charlott	NICO	
306 Unitas		1891 Mar 1	E. Millosevich	Rome	356 Liguria	1893 G	1893 Jan 21	A. Charlots	Nice	
307 Nike		C 1841 1881	A. Charlole	Mice	357 Minine	L E981	11 434 6681	A. Charlote	Nice	
308 Potyxo		10 101 1401 V	A. BUTTELLY		Tuollody Scc	1 6691	1073 Mar 0	A. Charlote	MICE	
310 Margarica		1891 May 16	A. Charlote	Nice	360 Carlova	N 6691	1893 Mer 11	A. Charlold A. Charlold	Mice	
all claudie		11 Auf 191	A. Charlota	Nice	161 Bonord	9 1991	11 TAN 1981	- Cherlede		
113 Plartetta		1891 Aug 28	A. Charlots	Nice	362 Maurit	a 1991	1891 Mar 17	A Charlote		
111 Chaldaea		1891 Aug 30	I. Palisa	Vienne	Strand The	1999	1893 Mar 17	A Charlote		
314 Rosalia		1891 Sep 1	A. Charlota	Nice	Tears 1966	1 1981	1893 Mar 19	A. Charlot		
315 Constantie		1891 Sep 4	J. Palies	Vienne	365 Cordube	1893 V	1893 Mar 21	A. Charlote	Nice	
316 Coherts		1841 Sep 8	A. Charlota	Nice	114 Winconstant	U 1991	1893 Mar 21	A Charlota		
117 Boxane		1891 Sep 11	A. Charlois	Nice	167 And of Fi	1991	12 150 CC01	A. Charlotte	Nice	
318 Magdalena		1891 Sep 24	A. Charlois	Nice	368 Haides	1893 AB	1893 May 19	A. Charlote	Nice	
319 Leona		1891 Oct 8	A. Charlots	Nice	369 Aëria	1893 AE	1893 Jul 4	A. Burrelly	Margella	
320 Katherine		1891 Oct 11	J. Palisa	Vienne	370 Modestia	1893 AC	1893 Jul 14	A. Charlots	Nice	
121 Plorentias		1891 Oct 15	.I. Palisa	Vienna	171 Schund	1891 AD	1897 141 16	A. Charlot	Nice	
122 Phase		1891 Nov 27	A. Borrelly	Marsetlle	372 Balma	IR91 AN	1891 Aug 19	A. Charlot	lice	
123 Brucia		1891 Dec 22	M. Wolf	Heidelberg 15	171 Melustra	1893 41	1893 Sen 15	A. Charlote	Mice	
326 Banherva		1892 Feb 25	J. Palian	Vienne	174 Burendi	1893 AV	1893 Sen 18	A. Charlot	Nice	
325 Heldelberga		1892 Mar 4	N. Wolf	Heidelberg	375 Ursula	1893 AL	1893 Sep 18	A. Charlots	Nica	
		01 1001	r Baltan	the second s			01 2 0001			
J26 Tamara		1002 Mar 19			3/b Geometris	NA 2981	1003 Sep 10	A. Charlet		
327 COLUMBIE		1002 Mar 18		Huidelhere	377 Vetpente	AA 0001	1803 Por 6		Nice -	
129 Sue		1892 Mar 21	H. Volf	Heidelberg	10100 0/C	1894 40	1894 Jan 8	A. Charlet	NICO	
330 Adalberta	1892 X	1892 Mar 18	H. Wolf	Heidelberg	380 Fiducia	1894 AR	1894 Jan 8	A. Charlote	Nice	
and burble of the second		1 2001	A Charlote	Mi co		01 1001	100 101 1001	- Cheel of -		
112 ECDETIOBO		1992 Mar 19		Neidelberg	JOL MYERA	1004 10	1904 TAT 20	A. Charlotte	NICE	
111 Redenta	1892 4	1892 Aug 22	M. Wolf	Heide Iberg	191 Indian	1894 41	1894 Jan 29	A. Charlet	Nice	
314 Chicken	1892 L	1892 Aug 23	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	384 Burdieals	1894 AV	1894 Peb 11	P. Courty	Bordeaux	
335 Roberts	1892 C	1892 Sep 1	A. Steut	Heidelberg	385 Ilmater	1894 AT	1894 Mar 1	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
336 Lacadiera	1892 D	1892 Sep 19	A. Charlois	Nice	386 Stevena	1894 AY	1894 Mar 1	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
337 Devosa	1892 8	1892 Sep 22	A. Charlote	Nice	387 Aquitania	1894 AZ	1894 Mar 5	F. Courty	Bordeaux	
338 Budrosa	1892 7	1892 Sep 25	A. Charlois	Nice	388 Charybdis	1894 BA	1894 Har 7	A. Charlois	Nice	
339 Dorothes	1892 G	1892 Sep 25	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	389 Industria	1894 88	1894 Mar 8	A. Charlois	Nice	
340 Eduards	1892 H	1892 Sep 25	N. Wolf	Heide lberg	390 Alma	1894 BC	1894 Mar 24	G. Bigourden	Peris	
341 California	F 2681	1892 Sep 25	H. Wolf	Heidelberg	391 Ingeborg	1894 BE	1894 Nov 1	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
342 Endymton	1892 K	1892 Oct 17	H. Wolf	Heidelberg	392 Wilhelains	1894 87	1894 Nov 4	M. Wolf	Heldelberg	
343 Outars	1892 N	1892 Nov 15	N. Wolf	Heidelberg	393 Lampetia	1894 BG	1894 Nov 4	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
344 Desiderate	1892 M	1892 Nov 15	A. Charlois	Nice	394 Arduine	1894 bH	1894 Nov 19	A. Borrelly	Marsellle	
345 Tercidine	1892 0	1892 Nov 23	A. Cherlots	Nice	395 Delta	1894 BK	1894 Nov 30	A. Charlois	Nice	
346 Hermentaria	1892 P	1892 Nov 25	A. Charlote	Nice	396 Acolia	1894 BL	1894 Dec 1	A. Charlote	Nice	
347 Pariane	1892 Q	1892 Nov 28	A. Charloin	Nice	397 Vienna	1894 BM	1894 Dec 19	A. Charlots	Nice	
348 May	1892 8	1892 Nov 28	A. Charlots	Nice	398 Admete	1894 BN	1894 Dec 28	A. Charlois	Nice	
349 Dembowska	1892 T	1892 Dec 9	A. Charlois	Nice	399 Persephone	1895 BP	1895 Feb 23	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
350 Ornamenta	1892 U	1892 Dec 14	A. Charlois	Nice	400 Ducross	1895 bu	1895 Mar 15	A. Charlois	Nice	

1136

A.^ Note:	db db	Reidelhere	Heldelhere	Ke (de lher e	Lotdelhere	Heidelberg		State to the second sec	9 TOTATAL	a set a transition	Not do Thurs		Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelbere	Vienna	Heidelberg	Notdollares	nut de l'here	Date to the second s	Haidelbarg Maidelbarg	Heidelberg	Hatdalhara	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Taunton	Heidelberg	Vienna	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Huidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelburg	Heidelberg Heidelberg	the fdel bare		Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	
Ţ		M. Wolf	K Unif	H. Wolf	P. Cor-	M. Wolf					N Lolf	*****	M. Wolf	M. Wolf	P. Götz	P. Götz	M. Wolf	P. Gàtr	P. Cotz	P. Cott	I. Palisa	M. Wolf					M. Wolf		r. cotz M uolf	M. Walf	A. Kopff	M. Wolf	1. H. Meccalf	A. Kopff	J. Peliss	A. Kopff	A. Kopff	M. Wolf	M. Walf	H. Wolf	A. Kopff	N. Wolf	A. Konff		H. WOLF	A. NUPLE		A. Kopff	A. Kopff	H. Wolf	
pi Pi	3	04 PM 1904 Nov 16	04 PO 1904 hec 14	04 PP 1904 Dec 27	05 PS 1905 Jan A	05 PT 1905 Jan 14	0	0 10 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 10					05 QG 1905 Mar 26	05 QH 1905 Apr 3	05 QK 1905 Apr 6	05 QM 1905 May 9	05 QN 1905 May 9	05 00 1905 May 28	05 0F 1905 May 28	04 05 1405 141 24	05 OT 1905 Jul 27	05 0X 1905 Jul 30		00 02 1300 560 4	41 dae 0061 93 00	00 KC 1905 Sep 19	05 RE 1905 Sep 19	1000 e	D3 KF 1303 36P 24	05 RZ 1905 Nov 1	05 SD 1905 Nov 3	05 SE 1905 Dec 17	1905 Dec 24	06 SO 1906 Jan 23	05 SP 1905 Dec 31	D6 SY 1906 Jan 15	D6 TA 1906 Feb 16	06 TC 1906 Feb 21	06 TF 1906 Feb 22	06 TG 1906 Feb 22	06 TM 1906 Har 3	06 TO 1906 Har 4	06 TP 1906 Mar 16		06 TS 1906 Har 16		06 TW 1906 Har 2/	06 TZ 1906 Mar 27	06 UA 1906 Feb 21	06 line 1906 Apr 16	
No Nume		551 Ortrud 191	552 Steelinde 190	553 Kundry 19.	554 Purson	555 Norme 191	566 Bh.(1)11-	557 V(c)c++= 100			560 Poltis		561 Ingwelde 19	562 Salome 190	563 Suleika 191	564 Dudu 191	565 Marbachia 194	S66 Stereoskopia 190	567 Elentherts 190	568 Chevnels (* 190	569 Min.	570 Kyther 190		571 Pulcines 15	2/2 Rebekka 13	5/3 Kecha 19.	575 Reparts 190			578 Hennelle 190	579 Sidunta 196	580 Selene 190	Sel Territoria 194	582 Olumbia 190	583 Klotilde 190	584 Semiramis 191	585 Bilkis 191	586 Thekla 190	587 Hypsipyle 194	588 Achillen 190	589 Cruatia 194	590 Tomyris 190	101	The second secon	592 Bathseba 19	593 Titania 19	594 Mireille 19.	595 Polyxena 191	596 Echaile 190	to Bunduete 190	
Nutes																											20										21														
dþ		Heidelberg	lic f de l berg	Ne 1 de l berg	Arequipe	Arequips	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Buidelberg	Heldelberg	No Contraction	Heidelperg	Heldelberg	Heidelburg	Heldelberg	Heldelberg	Meidelberg	Heldulberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heldelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Taunton.	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	litidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	lieidelberg	Heidelberg	Washing con	Nice	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	Heidelberg	liul de l'here	Heidelberg	Test dull here	n faulteres	Huldelberg	Netdelberg	Heidelberg	
P	:	H. Wolf	M. Wolf	R. S. Dugan	S. L. Builey	R. H. Frost	R. S. Dugan	R. S. Dugan	R. S. Dugan	H. Wolf	R. S. Dugan		R. S. Dugan	ITON	H WOLL		1104 .H	R. S. Dugan	N. S. Dugan	R. S. Dugan	R. S. Dugan	M. Wolf and P. Götz	B. S. Disean	H. Wolf	R. S. Ducan	M. Wolf	J. H. Metcalf	M. Wolf	H. Volf	M. Wolf	M. Wolf	H. Wolf	M. Wolf	H. Wolf	R. S. Dugan	R. S. Dugan	B. S. Dugan	G. H. Peters	A. Charlots	P. GULZ	H. Wolf	M. Wolf	M. Wolf	b CAry and A Youff	P CAL-		- CULE	P. Cotz	P. Gota	P. Gots	
Pp		1903 Jan 18	1903 Jun 19	1903 Jan 19	1902 Jun 30	1902 Aug 21	1903 Peb 17	1903 Feb 19	1903 Apr 20	1903 Apr 28	1903 MAY 20	100 Mar. 20	OC ARM E061	F7 Unf Ensi	57 Bny Enst	1903 Pug 24	17U3 56P 20	1903 Sep 20	1903 Sep 22	1903 Oct 20	1903 Oct 20	1903 Oct 27	1904 Jan 10	1904 Jan 10	1904 Jan 27	1904 Mar 14	1908 Oct 21	1904 Mar 14	1904 Mar 20	1904 Mar 20	1904 Mar 20	1904 Apr 11	1904 Apr 12	1904 Apr 20	1904 Apr 19	1904 Apr 19	1904 Hay 7	1904 May 11	1 1nf 9061	1904 Jul 18	1904 Aug 2	1904 Aug 3	1904 Aug 4	1904 4.15	1904 San 11	11 4	1000 0-P 3	1904 Oct 3	1904 Oct 10	1904 Oct 14	
		1903 LB	903 EC	21 206	902 I.K	1902 LL	NLI E061	01 E061	01 6061	81 E061	1903 LT	111 6001		1203 LV	X1 5061	8H E061		1903 MG	EH E061	1903 MO	4H CO61	1903 MV	1904 NR	1904 NC	QN 7061	NN 7061	1908 EK ⁸	1904 NO	1904 NR	1904 NS	1904 NT	1904 NN	1904 NH	1904 NY	1904 NZ	1904 OA	1904 00	1904 OF	1904 06	1904 OK	1904 OL	1904 ON	1904 00	00 706	55	10 700		10 10	A4 206	904 PB	
2	2		-	-	-	•••																																								• -	• •	4	-		

No Nume	8	đđ	đ	dþ	Not es	No Name	¥.	þb	P	dþ	Notes
601 Merchum	1906 UN	1906 Jun 21	H. Wolf	licidelberg		651 Antikleis	1907 AN	1907 Oct 4	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
602 Martanna	1906 TE	1906 Feb 16	J. H. Metcalf	Twunton	22	652 Jobilstrix	1907 AU	1907 Nov 4	J. Palisa	Vienna	
603 Timaudra	1906 TJ	1906 Feb 16	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton		653 Berenike	1907 BK	1907 Nov 27	J. H. Metcalf	Tsunton	
604 Teknessa	1906 IK	1906 Feb 16	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton		654 Zelinde	1908 BM	1908 Jan 4	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
605 Juvisia	1906 UU	1906 Aug 27	H. Volf	Heidelberg		655 Brisels	1907 BF	1907 Nov 4	J. H. Metcalf	Teunton	
404 Business	1006 VI	1906 San 18	A Konff	Heidelberg		656 Beagle	1908 BU	1908 Jan 22	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
607 Junet	1906 VC	1906 San 18	. Kooff	Huidelbare		657 Gun18d	1908 BV	1908 Jan 23	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
KOR Adolfias	1906	1906 San 18	A. Konff	Heldelberg		658 Asteria	1908 194	1908 Jan 23	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
SULTION BOD		1906 500 36	r tolf	Buddelberg		659 Nestor	1908 CS	1908 Mar 23	M. Wolf	Heidelberg	
610 valeska	1906 VI	1906 Sep 26	H. Wolf	Heidelberg		660 Crescentia	1908 CC	1908 Jan 8	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton	
						661 Cloelta	1908 CL	1908 Feb 22	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton	
bil Valeria	TA 9061	1000 0-0 0	J. 1. Netcell	1 AURLON		662 Newtonia	1908 CM	1908 Mar 30	J. N. Metcalf	Taunton	
biz Veronika	NA 9061	1200 OCL 8	A. Kopti			663 Gerlinde	1908 DG	1908 Jun 24	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
613 Ginevra	TAUG VE	1906 Oct 11	A. KOPLI	neidelberg Muidelberg		664 Judith	1908 DH	1908 Jun 24	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
615 Boond the		1906 044 11		Heldelberg		665 Sabine	1908 DK	1908 Jul 22	W. Lovenz	Heidelberg	
						166 Duckanon-	1008 Tech	1908 141 23	4 Konff	Unidal have	
616 E11y	1906 VT	1906 Oct 17	A. Kopff	Heidelberg				1906 Jul 21	A. Kopii	Totdelburg	
617 Patroclus	1906 VY	1906 Oct 17	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		Dellast		1000 1 1 01 1 01	A. Nopel	Stantantau	
618 Elfriede	1906 VZ	1906 Oct 17	K. Lohnert	Heidelberg			1000	17 THE 9041	A. Kopti	Biagrapiau	
619 Triberga	1906 NC	1906 Oct 22	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		DOY KYPELS	2000	1900 Aug 20	A. Kopti	Bingraptati	
620 Drakonia	1906 WE	1906 Oct 26	J. H. Metcelf	Taunton		6/0 Ottegebe	1908 08	1908 Aug 20	A. Kopff	Heldelberg	
		1000				67] Carnesia	1908 DV	1908 Sep 21	J. Pallas	Vienna	
TDUMPAN 170			A. Nupli	812012012U		677 Astarta	1908 DV	1908 Sep 21	A. Konff	Heidelberg	
522 Esther	1906 11	FT NON 9061	J. H. Metcalf	Launcon		•17 PAd	1 90.8	1908 549 20	1. N. Metcalf	Taunton	23
623 Chimaers	1907 XJ	1907 Jan 22	K. Lohnert	Heidelberg				1000 001 20	U Torant	Huidalbare	3
624 Hektor	1907 XM	1907 Peb 10	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		574 Turnette	1000 1001	1008 400 20	T U Marcalf	Touton	
625 Xenia	1907 XX	1907 Feb 11	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		TTIMOT CIO	00 0011		Transfer to the		
626 Norburge	1907 X0	11 444 7001	A. Konff	Heidelberg		676 Melitta	H4 6061	1909 Jan 16	F. Melotte	Greenvich	
AUT Charles	1407 X8	1907 Mar 4	A. Konff	Huidelberg		677 Aaltje	1909 FR	1909 Jan 18	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
628 Chatter	1001	1 1001		Maida Iburo		678 Fredegundia	1909 FS	1909 Jan 22	W. Lorenz	Heidelberg	
620 Burnedine	1907	1907 Mar 7	A Konff	Heidelberg		679 Pax	1909 FY	1909 Jan 28	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
410 Euchuria	1007	1907 Mar 7	A Konff	Beldelberg		680 Genoveva	1909 CM	1909 Apr 22	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
	1061		A. Nopit	9						and the first state	
631 Philippine	LY 7001	1907 Mar 21	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		681 Corgo	1909 62	1909 Hay 13	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
632 Pyccha	1907 YK	1907 Apr 5	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		682 Hagar	1909 HA	11 unf 6061	A. Kopii	Heldelberg	
633 Zelima	1907 ZH	1907 May 12	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		683 Lanzia	1909 HC	67 INC 6061	H. WOLT		
634 Ute	H2 7091	1907 Hay 12	A. Kopff	Beidelberg		684 Hildburg	1909 HD	1909 Aug B	A. Koptf	Buldelberg	
635 Vundele	1907 23	1907 Jun 9	K. Lohnert	Heidelberg		685 Hermia	1909 HE	1909 Aug 12	H. Lorenz	Heldelberg	
Alk Prits	4X 2061	1907 Pek 8	I. W. Metcalf	Taunton		686 Gersuind	3H 6061	1909 Aug 15	A. Kopĺf	Heidelberg	
637 Chrucothania	1 007	1907 Mar 11	T N Mutcalf	Taunton		687 Tinette	1909 HG	1909 Aug 16	J. Palisa	Vienna	
618 Molta	1907 70	1907 May 5	T. H. Matcalf	Taunton		688 Melanie	1909 HH	1909 Aug 25	J. Palisa	Vienne	
614 Latona	1907 21	91 Jul 1061	K. Lohnert	Heidelberg		689 Zita	1909 HJ	1909 Sep 12	J. Palies	Vienne	
640 Brambills	1907 ZH	1907 Aug 29	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		690 Wratislavia	1909 HZ	1909 Dct 16	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton	
	25 2001	a		und dullhaue		691 Lehish	1909 JC	1909 Dec 11	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton	
	1001	1001 0 0	11-12 H			692 Hippodamia	1901 100	1901 Nov 5	M. Wolf and A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
64,7 Clafe 64,7 Cabobarada	17 /061	1907 Sep 8	TTON .	Haddeller Biedelberg		69] Zerbinetta	1909 HM	1909 Sep 21	A. Kopff	Heidelberg	
Decaration (14)	77 1061	1907 Sap 3	A. NUPLE	Not de l'here		694 Ekard	AL 9091	1909 Nov 7	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton	24
645 Aerianias	1907	1907 Sen 13	1. N. Metcalf	Taunton		695 Bella	BL 6061	1909 Nov 7	J. H. Metcalf	Taunton	
						407 Constant	1910 11	1910 Ten 10	I. W. Wetcalf	Taunton	
646 Kastalia	1907 AC	1907 Sep 11	A. Kopff	Heldelberg				1910 Per 14	T. Helffrich	Heidelberg	
647 Adelgunde	1907 AB	1907 Sep 11	A. Koptf	Heldelberg		698 Ernuertos	XI 0161	1910 Her 5	J. Helffrich	Heldelberg	
648 Pippa	av 1061	1907 Sep 11	A. Kopff	Heidelberg		699 Hela	01010161	1910 Jun 5	J. Helffrich	Heidelberg	25
649 Josera	1901	1907 Det 1	A. Koper	Meldelberg		700 Auravictrix	1910 KE	1910 Jun 5	J. Helffrich	Heidelberg	25
650 Amalesuntna	12/11	19U/ GCE 4	A. KOPLI	lieldel Derk							

Notes	28 28	92 (00) 30			31						
đþ	Stwels Stwels Stwels Heidelberg Taunton	Taunton Taunton Johannesburg Heidelberg Heidelberg	Heidelberg Simeta Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Keidelberg Simeta Simeta	V terma V terma Reidelberg Reidelberg Nice Reidelberg Reidelberg Simels Simels Simels Vienna Vienna	MI chineter Nei dei Iberg Kei dei Iberg Stanfer Stanfer Stanfer Stanfer Tauricon Tauricon Tauricon Hei dei Iberg Hei dei Iberg Hei dei Iberg Hei dei Iberg						
P	G. Neujmin G. Neujmin G. Neujmin A. Kopff J. M. Hetcelf	J. H. Metcalf J. H. Metcalf H. E. Wood F. Kaleer P. Kaleer	P. Kafeer C. Neujala P. Kafeer P. Kafeer P. Kafeer J. H. Necalf Meujala C. Neujala C. Neujala	J. Rheden A. Haraer C. La Rocvan C. La Rocvan J. Lagoria A. Rouser F. Kaleer F. Kaleer G. Ruyjala G. Ruyjala J. Pallaa	 J. W. Metcalf Maainger Maainger Maainger K. Meiser 						
qq	1913 Apr 28 1913 Apr 30 1913 Apr 30 1906 Aug 22 1908 Apr 6	1908 Apr 26 1908 Sep 30 1912 May 18 1913 Aug 26 1913 Aug 28	1913 Sep 8 1913 Sep 3 1913 Sep 25 1913 Sep 26 1913 Sep 26 1913 Sep 29 1913 Sep 29 1913 Sep 29 1913 Sep 29	1913 Nov 21 1913 Dec 19 1913 Dec 22 1914 Jan 24 1914 Jan 24 1914 Jan 25 1914 Jan 25 1914 Jan 25 1914 Jan 25 1914 Jan 25 1914 Mar 18	1944 Mar 20 1946 Mar 20 1946 Apr 20 1946 Apr 20 1946 Apr 20 1946 Apr 20 1947 Apr 20 1947 Apr 20 1947 Apr 20 1947 Apr 20 1946 Apr 20 1947 Apr 20 1946 Apr 20 1947 Apr 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 2						
2	1913 RK 1913 RL 1913 RM 1906 UT 1908 CZ	1908 DC 1908 ZJ 1912 PE 1913 SJ 1913 SJ	AT E191 AS AS A	T 100 T	1914 UM 1914 UM 1914 UM 1914 UM 1914 UM 1912 MW 1912 WW 1912 VM 1914 VT 1914 VT 1914 VT 1914 VT 1914 VT						
No Name	751 Falma 752 Sulamitia 753 Tifila 754 Malabar 755 Quintilla	756 Lilliana 757 Portlandia 758 Mancunia 759 Vinifera 760 Masainga	761 Brendella 762 Pulcova 763 Cupido 765 Gedania 765 Mogunta 765 Mogunta 768 Struvena 768 Struvena	<pre>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>></pre>	784 Pickeringia 785 Zwerenna 785 Werenna 786 Wenka 788 Hohenerina 790 Lenn 792 Mercula 793 Mercula 794 Trenna 794 Serita 795 Serita 796 Serita 796 Serita 797 Menana						
Notes			00) 26		3						
ф	Befdelberg Befdelberg Vfenna Teramo Refdelberg	Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Vienna	Vlenna Heldelberg Heldelberg Heldelberg Johannesburg (Vlenna Vlenna Vlenna	Heldelberg Vienna Vienna Vienna Vienna Vienna Vienne Vienne Heldeberg Heldeberg Heldeberg Heldeberg	Hickman Hickma						
P	J. Helffrich J. Helffrich J. Palisa V. Cerulii Z. Ernst	J. Nelffrich M. Volf J. Helffrich J. Helffrich J. Palise	J. Palla J. Haffetch J. Haffetch J. Reffetch J. Pallas J. Pallas J. Pallas	P. Kater J. Pallas J. Pallas J. Pallas J. Pallas J. Pallas J. Muscalf J. M. Meccalf A. Massinger A. Massinger A. Massinger	J. Rollan N. Woge J. N. Worcalf N. Morcalf N. Morcalf N. Morcalf J. N. Morcalf J. N. Morcalf S. Morcalf K. Morcalf K. Morcalf K. Morcalf K. Morcalf S. Molynyky S. Molynyky J. Millon						
đđ	1910 Jul 12 1910 Jul 16 1910 Oct 3 1910 Oct 2 1910 Oct 6	1910 Oct 9 1910 Dec 22 1911 Feb 3 1911 Feb 3 1911 Feb 3 1911 Feb 28	1911 Mar 1 1911 Mar 19 1911 Mar 18 1911 May 18 1911 May 28 1911 Jul 30 1911 Cep 29 1911 Cep 39 1911 Cep 3	1911 Oct 18 1911 Oct 18 1911 Oct 21 1911 Oct 21 1911 Oct 21 1912 Peb 11 1912 Feb 16 1912 Feb 16 1912 Feb 16 1912 Apr 15 1912 Apr 15 1912 Apr 15 1912 Apr 15 1912 Apr 15	9912 Oct 11 1912 Dec 11 1912 Dec 6 1913 Dec 7 1913 Pec 7 1913 Pec 10 1913 Pec 20 1913 Pec 23 1913 Pec 2 1913 Mer 1 1913 Mer 1 1913 Mer 1 1913 Mer 1						
٤	1910 KN 1910 KT 1910 KT 1910 KU 1910 KU	1910 KX 01910 KX 01 1191 11911 KX 11191	NJ 1161 NJ 116	1911 MZ 1911 MA 1911 MA 1911 MC 1911 MC 1911 MT 1912 MT 1912 OD 1912 OD 1912 OP	F 1161 F						
	le de ramnie nie	ndo na sela gilla rud	ulla viana inia eley bada rt		Anna Tid Dia Dia Dia Dia Dia Dia Dia Dia Dia Dia						
No Name	R	qq	P	dþ	Notes	No Nume	Pi,	PP	P	dþ	Notes
---	---	--	---	--	-------	---	--	--	---	--	-------
BOI Nelwerchia 802 Epyaxa 803 Picka 904 Nispania	1915 WQ 1915 WB 1915 WS 1915 WT	1915 Mar 20 1915 Mar 20 1915 Mar 21 1915 Mar 20	H. Wolf H. Wolf J. Palisa J. Comme Solá	Netdelberg Heidelberg Vienna Barcelona		851 Zeiseta 852 Wladiluna 853 Nausenta 854 Frostia	1916 226 1916 227 1916 228 1916 228	1916 Apr 2 1916 Apr 2 1916 Apr 2 1916 Apr 3	S. Belyavsky S. Belyavsky S. Belyavsky S. Belyavsky	Simels Simels Simels	
805 Hormuchia	1915 WM	1915 Apr 17	H. Wolf	Heldelberg		855 Newcombia	1916 ZP	1916 Apr 3	S. Belyaveky	Simels	38
806 Gyldenia 807 Ceraskia 808 Merxia 809 Lundia 310 Atossa	1915 WY 1915 WY 1901 CY 1915 XP 1915 XQ	1915 Apr 18 1915 Apr 18 1901 Oct 11 1915 Aug 11 1915 Sep 8	M. Wolf M. Wolf H. Curnera M. Volf M. Wolf	Hcidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Meidelberg Neidelberg		856 Backlunda 857 Glasenappia 858 El Djezalt 859 Bouzaréah 860 Ursina	1916 233 1916 233 1916 4 1916 4 1917 80	1916 Apr 3 1916 Apr 6 1916 May 26 1916 Oct 2 1917 Jan 22	5. Belyavsky 5. Belyavsky 7. Sy M. Wolf	Simela Simela Algiers Algiers Heidelberg	66
611 Nauheima 812 Adela 813 Bsumeta 814 Tauria \$15 Coppelia	1915 XR 1915 XV 1915 YR 1916 YT 1916 YI	1915 Sep 8 1915 Sep 8 1915 Nuv 28 1916 Jan 2 1916 Feb 2	M. Wolf S. Belyavsky M. Wolf G. Neujmin M. Wolf	Heldelberg Simels Heidelberg Simels Heidelberg	32	861 Alda 862 Franzia 863 Benkoela 864 Aasa 865 Zubaida	1917 BE 1917 BF 1917 BH 1921 KE 1917 BO	1917 Jan 22 1917 Jan 28 1917 Feb 9 1921 Sep 30 1917 F eb 15	M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf K. Reinmuth M. Volf	Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Meidelberg Heidelberg	9
316 Juliana 318 Kapteynia 319 Bernardiana 320 Adriana	1916 YV 1916 YW 1916 YZ 1916 ZB 1916 ZB	1916 Feb 8 1916 Feb 6 1916 Feb 21 1916 Mar 3 1916 Mar 30	M, Wolf M. Volf H. Volf M. Volf M. Vulf	Neidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg		866 Fatma 867 Kovacia 868 Lova 869 Mellena 870 Manto	1917 89 1917 85 1917 85 1917 80 1917 87	1917 Feb 25 1917 Feb 25 1917 Apr 26 1917 May 9 1917 May 9	M. Wolf J. Paliaa M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf	Weidelberg Vienna Neidelberg Bergedorf Heidelberg	41
821 Fanny 822 Lalege 823 Siefgambia 824 Ansstafia 125 Tanina	1916 2C 1916 2D 1916 2G 1916 2G 1916 2H 1916 2L	1916 Mar 31 1916 Mar 31 1916 Mar 31 1916 Mar 25 1916 Mar 27	M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf G. Neujain G. Neujain	Heidelberg Huidelberg Heidelberg Simeia Simeia	5 2	871 Amneris 872 Noida 873 Mechthild 874 Rotraut 875 Nymphe	1917 BY 1917 BZ 1917 CA 1917 CC 1917 CC	1917 May 14 1917 May 21 1917 May 21 1917 May 25 1917 May 25	M. Volf M. Volf M. Volf M. Volf M. Volf	Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg	
326 Henrika 327 Wolfiana 328 Lindemannia 329 Academia 330 Petropolitana	1916 20 HZ 9161 XZ 9161 XZ 9161 ZZ 9161 ZZ 9161	1916 Apr 28 1916 Aug 29 1916 Aug 29 1916 Aug 25 1916 Aug 25	M. Wolf J. Paliaa G. Neujaia G. Neujaia	Heidelberg Vienna Vienna Simela Simela	33	876 Scott 877 Walküre 878 Mildred 879 Ricarda 880 Merba	1917 CH 1915 E7 1916 f 1917 CJ 1917 CK	l917 Jun 20 1915 Sep 13 1916 Sep 6 1917 Jul 22 1917 Jul 22	J. Paliaa G. Neujmin S. B. Nicholson M. Wolf M. Wolf	Vienna Simela Mount Wilson Heidelberg Heidelberg	43
831 Stateira 832 Karim 833 Monica 834 Burnhamia 335 Olivia	1916 AA 1916 AB 1916 AC 1916 AD 1916 AD	1916 Sep 20 1916 Sep 20 1916 Sep 20 1916 Sep 20 1916 Sep 23	M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf	Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg		881 Athene 882 Svetlana 883 Matterania 884 Priamue 885 Uiriko	1917 CH 1917 CH 1917 CP 1917 CP 1917 CP	1917 Jul 22 1917 Aug 15 1917 Sep 14 1917 Sep 23 1917 Sep 23	M. Volf G. Neujmin M. Volf M. Molf S. Belyavmky	Heidelberg Simels Heidelberg Heidelberg Simels	34 3
836 Jole 837 Schwarzschilda 838 Seraphina 839 Valborg 840 Zenobia	1916 AP 1916 AG 1916 AJ 1916 AJ 1916 AJ	1916 Sep 23 1916 Sep 23 1916 Sep 23 1916 Sep 24 1916 Sep 24 1916 Sep 25	N. Wolf H. Volf H. Volf H. Wolf N. Wolf	Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg		886 Washingtonia 887 Alinda 888 Parysatia 889 Erynia 890 Waltraut	1917 b 1918 DB 1918 DC 1918 DC 1918 DC	1917 Nov 16 1918 Jan 3 1918 Feb 2 1918 Mar 5 1918 Mar 11	G. H. Petera M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Volf	Washington Neidelberg Neidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	46
841 Arabelle 842 Kerstin 843 Nicolaia 844 Leontina 845 Naëma	1916 AL 1916 AN 1916 AN 1916 AP 1916 AB	1916 Oct 1 1916 Oct 1 1916 Sep 30 1916 Det 1 1916 Det 1 1916 Nov 16	M. Wolf M. Wolf H. Thfele J. Rheden M. Wolf	Heidelberg Heidelberg Burgedorf Vionna Heidelberg		891 Gunhild 892 Sceligeria 893 Leopoldina 894 Erda 895 Helio	001 8191 1918 06 1918 05 1918 07 1918 07	1918 May 17 1918 May 31 1918 May 31 1918 Jun 4 1918 Jul 11	M. Walf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf	Neidelberg Keidelberg Huidelberg Huidelberg Keidelberg	
846 Lipperta 847 Agnia 848 Inna 849 Ara 850 Altona	1916 AT 1915 XX 1915 XX 1915 XX 1912 MY 1916 224	1916 Nov 26 1915 Sep 2 1915 Sep 5 1912 Feb 9 1916 Mar 27	K. Cyllenborg G. Neujmin G. Neujmin S. Belyawky S. Belyawky	Bergedurf Simels Simels Simels Simels	37	896 Sphinx 897 Lysistrata 898 Hildegard 899 Jokaste 900 Rosalinde	1918 DV 1918 DZ 1918 EA 1918 EB 1918 EG	1918 Aug 1 1918 Aug 3 1918 Aug 3 1918 Aug 3 1918 Aug 10	M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf M. Wolf	Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Meidelberg	

1140

No N.Ime	R	PP	P	dp	Notes	No Name	R	þþ	P	dp	Notes
901 Rrunala 902 Frobitas 903 Nealley 904 Rockefellia 905 Universitas	1918 EE 1918 EJ 1918 EM 1918 EO 1918 EO	1918 Aug 30 1918 Sep 3 1918 Sep 13 1918 Oct 29 1918 Oct 30	H. Wolf J. Palisa J. Palisa H. Volf A. Schuasamann	Heidelberg Vienna Vienn∎ Heidelberg Bergedorf		951 Gaspra 952 Caía 953 Painleva 954 Lí 955 Alstede	1916 245 1916 261 1921 JT 1921 JU 1921 JU	1916 Jul 30 1916 Oct 27 1921 Apr 29 1921 Aug 4 1921 Aug 5	G. Neujmín G. Neujmín B. Jekinvsky K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth	Stmeta Stmeta Algters Heidelberg Heidelberg	
906 Repsolda 907 Rhoda 908 Buda 909 Uhla 910 Anneltese	1918 ET 1918 EU 1918 EV 1919 FX 1919 FB	1918 Oct 30 1918 Nov 12 1918 Nov 30 1919 Feb 7 1919 Mar 1	A. Schwassmann M. Volf M. Wolf K. Reinnuth K. Reinnuth	Bergedorf Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg		956 Elisa 957 Camelia 958 Aspilnda 959 Arne 960 Birgit	1921 Ju 1921 JX 1921 KC 1921 KC 1921 KU	1921 Aug 8 1921 Sep 7 1921 Sep 7 1921 Sep 30 1921 Sep 30 1921 Oct 1	K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth	Heidelberg Heidelberg Neidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	
911 Agamemnon 912 Maritima 914 Pallsana 914 Pallsana 915 Gosette	03 6161 73 6161 73 6161 73 6161 73 6161 73 6161 73 6161	1919 Mmr 19 1919 Apr 27 1919 Mmy 19 1919 Jul 4 1918 Dec 14 1915 Aug 7	K. Reimmuth A. Schwassmann K. Reimuth H. Volf P. Gonnessiat G. Neujmin	Heldelberg Bergedorf Heidelberg Algiers Simel∎		961 Gunnie 962 Aslòg 963 Tduberga 964 Suhamara 965 Muschica 966 Muschi	1921 KP 1921 KP 1921 KP 1921 KP 1921 KT 1921 KT	1921 Oct 10 1921 Oct 25 1921 Oct 26 1921 Oct 26 1921 Oct 27 1921 Nov 4 1921 Nov 9	K. Refomuth K. Refomuth K. Refomuth J. Pallas J. Hartmann M. Baade	Heldelberg Heldelberg Heldelberg Vienna La Plata Bergedorf	
917 Lyka 918 Ltha 919 Lisebill 920 Rogeria 921 Jovita 922 Schlutia	1915 24 1919 FR 1918 EQ 1919 FT 1919 FV	1915 Sep 5 1919 Aug 22 1918 Oct 30 1919 Sep 1 1919 Sep 4 1919 Sep 18	G. Neujmin K. Reinmith K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth	Simeta Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg		967 Helionape 968 Reventa 969 Loccadia 970 Primula 971 Alsatia 972 Cohita	1921 KV 1921 KG 1921 LB 1921 LB 1922 LK	1921 Nov 9 1921 Nov 24 1921 Nov 5 1921 Nov 29 1921 Nov 23 1922 Jan 18 1922 Jan 18	W. Baade K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth A. Scheumasse A. Scheumasse Y volf	Bergedorf Heidelberg Simeis Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	21
92 Horiuga 924 Toni 925 Alphonsina 926 Fahilde 927 Ratisbona 928 Hildrun 929 Algunde 930 Westhalia	1919 GR 1920 GN 1920 GN 1920 GN 1920 GR 1920 GR	1919 0ct 20 1919 0ct 20 1920 Jan 13 1920 Peb 15 1920 Peb 16 1920 Per 10 1920 Mar 10	K. Reference J. Comas Solf M. Referencth M. Wolf K. Referencth K. Referencth W. Bande	Heidelberg Barcelon Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Bergadorf		974 Liona 975 Pergeverantia 975 Benjamina 977 Philippa 978 Liewa 979 Liewa 980 Anscostia	1922 LS 1922 LJ 1922 LU 1922 LV 1922 LV 1922 MC 1921 W 19	1922 Mar 18 1922 Mar 28 1922 Mar 27 1922 Apr 6 1922 May 18 1922 May 18 1921 Nov 21	K. Reismuch J. Palsa J. Palsa B. Jekhovsky S. Belyavsky S. Belyavsky G. M. Peters	Heidelberg Vienne Algiere Algiere Simeis Heidelberg Washington	52
911 Whittemore 922 Hooveria 935 Souri 935 Cilvia 936 Cilvia 938 Chosinde 939 Chosinde 939 Chosinde 939 Chosinde 939 Chosinde	1920 GU 1920 GU 1927 CH 1927 CH 1920 HM 1920 HM 1920 HQ 1920 HR	1920 Mar 19 1920 Mar 23 1927 Feb 10 1927 Peb 10 1920 Aug 15 1920 Sep 7 1920 Sep 12 1920 Sep 2 1920 Cet 4 1920 Oct 4	P. Connersalist K. Resinuth K. Resinuth M. Baide M. Resinuth K. Resinuth K. Resinuth K. Resinuth K. Resinuth	Algiors viena bergodorf Bergodorf Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	48	981 Martina 982 Eranklina 983 Gunila 984 Gretia 985 Rostna 985 Rostna 986 Appella 986 Appella 990 Servassmannia	1917 292 1922 HB 1922 HB 1922 HB 1922 HB 1922 HB 1922 HR 1922 HT 1922 HT	1917 Sep 23 1922 May 21 1922 Jul 30 1922 Jul 30 1922 Oct 14 1922 Oct 12 1922 Oct 23 1922 Oct 23 1922 Nov 18 1922 Nov 28	8. Belyavaky H. Z. Wood K. Reimuch K. Reimuch K. Reimuch J. Comes Sol J. Comes Sol S. Sciwanch S. Sciwanch A. Sciwassann	Simels Johanesburg (10) Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Algiers Algiers Willings Bay	53
941 Hurray 942 Reparta 942 Reparta 944 Hida Ro 945 Barcelona 946 Posta 946 Posta 948 Hurunda 949 Horterosa 949 Ahrena	1920 HV 1920 HV 1920 HZ 1921 JB 1921 JE 1921 JC 1921 JE 1921 JF 1921 JF	1920 Oct 10 1920 Oct 11 1920 Oct 21 1920 Oct 31 1921 Feb 3 1921 Feb 11 1921 Feb 8 1921 Har 11 1921 Apr 1	J. Palta X. Reinnuth K. Reinnth M. Baide J. Comas Solá X. volf X. volf X. seinuth K. Reinuth K. Reinuth K. Reinuth	Vienna Heidelberg Heidelberg Bergedorf Brrcelona Bergedorf Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	50	991 McDonalda 992 Moultona 994 Orthild 995 Sternberga 995 Hi Lartea 998 Hi Lartea 998 Bodea 998 Dodea	1922 NB 1922 ND 1923 NJ 1923 NJ 1923 NP 1923 NM 1923 NN 1923 NN 1923 NN	1922 Oct 24 1922 Nov 14 1923 Jan 12 1923 Jan 8 1923 Jun 8 1923 Jul 12 1923 Aug 6 1923 Aug 6 1923 Aug 12	O. Struwe O. Struwe G. Yan Jwe G. Yan Jwe K. Reinnuch S. Belyavaky J. Pelian J. Pelian K. Reinnuch K. Reinnuch K. Reinnuch	utilians Bay Willians Bay Willians Bay Reideiberg Simele Reideiberg Heideiberg Heideiberg Heideiberg	

1	142	

Notes	95 85 85 85	8 3	80 82 82 82 82 83 83 83 83 83 83 83 83 83 83 83 83 83	8	81 81 81	9 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	6 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	
dþ	Heidelber Uccle Heidelber Heidelber Algiera	Heidelber Stonfs Stonets Stonets Stonets Heidelber	Heidelber Signela Heidelber Heidelber Reidelber Heidelber Heidelber Heidelber	Staets Hetdelber Vienna Staeta Staeta	Heidelber Heidelber Huidelber	Reidelber Heidelber Heidelber Heidelber Heidelber Heidelber Stiefber Stiefber	Marking States and States between the states between the states and states and states and states between the states and sta	ke (de bec ke (de bec) ke (de bec) ke (de bec) ke (de bec he (de bec he (de bec he (de bec he (de bec he (de bec he (de bec to kyo to kyo
P	K. Reinmuth E. Delporte M. Wolf K. Reinmuth E. Buchar	K. Refinauth G. Shajn G. Shajn V. Albitzky K. Refinanuth	K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth	V. Albitzky K. Reinwuch J. Pallaa S. Belyavsky G. Neujmin	K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth	K. Reformuth K. Reformuth G. Van Bleebroec K. Reformuth K. Reformuth K. Reformuth S. Belyawsky K. Reformuth	R Refinanth R. Refinanth G. Van Bleebronc G. Van Bleebronc K. Refamath K. Refamath K. Refamath K. Refamath S. Relawich S. Relawich S. Relawich G. Otkawa O. Otkawa	K Reformeth K Reformeth G. Van Bleebrone G. Van Bleebrone K. Reformath K. Reformath K. Reformath S. Belyworky and K. Reformath K. Reformath K. Reformath B. Jehovorky K. Reformath B. Jehovorky K. Reformath K. Reformath
đđ	1925 Sep 16 1925 Nov 15 1925 Nov 16 1925 Nov 20 1925 Nov 20	1924 Jan 31 1925 Aug 16 1925 Jun 22 1925 Jul 19 1925 Aug 13	1925 Oct 10 1925 Oct 11 1925 Aug 2 1926 Aug 4 1926 Sep 1 1926 Sep 1 1926 Sep 3 1925 Sep 1 1925 Sep 1 1926 Sep 1 1926 Sep 1	1924 Mar 3 1926 Oct 4 1923 Sep 14 1925 Jan 26 1926 Sep 29	1926 Oct 5 1926 Oct 6 1926 Dec 7	1926 Oct 5 1926 Oct 6 1926 Jan 14 1927 Aug 30 1927 Aug 31 1927 Aug 31 1928 Jan 26 1928 Pan 28 1926 Pan 28 1926 Aug 31	1926 OCC 5 1926 OCC 5 1928 Dec 7 1928 Dec 7 1928 Dec 7 1927 Aug 31 1928 Aug 31 1928 Aug 31 1928 Peb 12 1928 Aug 25 1928 Sep 2 1927 Sep 2 1927 Sep 2 1927 Sep 2 1927 Sep 2 1927 Sep 2 1927 Nov 17	1926 oct 5 1926 oct 5 1926 oct 6 1928 oct 1 1921 and 1 1927 Aug 31 1927 Aug 31 1927 Aug 31 1928 peb 1 1927 Aug 31 1928 peb 1 1927 Aug 31 1928 peb 1 1928 p
z	1925 SA 1925 VD 1925 VD 1925 VD 1925 VD	1924 qB 1925 qB 1925 MA 1925 QA 1925 PA	1925 TB 1925 TU 1926 PD 1926 PD 1926 RA 1926 RA 1926 RA 1927 BC 1927 BC	1924 RE 1926 TA 1923 OH 1925 BE 1926 SC	1926 TE 1926 TX 1926 XB	1926 TE 1926 TE 1926 TE 1927 AD 1927 AD 1927 QF 1927 QF 1928 BC 1927 QF	1926 TE 1926 TE 1926 AD 1926 AD 1927 QB 1927 QB 1928 BC 1928 BC 1927 QL 1927 QL 1927 QL 1927 QL 1927 QL 1927 UC	1926 77 1926 77 1926 20 1926 20 1926 20 1926 20 1926 20 1927 1928 20 1922 1922 1922 1922 1922 1922 1922 1
No N-me	1051 Merope 1052 Belgica 1053 Vigdia 1054 Forsytia 1055 Tynka	1056 Azalea 1057 Wanda 1058 Grubba 1059 Mussorgskia 1060 Magnolia	1061 Paeonta 1063 Aguias 1063 Aguiagta 1064 Aethusa 1066 Amendaenta 1065 Lobelta 1066 Lobelta 1068 Nofrefete 1069 Planchia 1070 Tunica	1071 Brice 1072 Malva 1073 Gellívare 1074 Beljawskym 1075 Helina	1076 Viola 1077 Campanula 1078 Meetha	10/6 Viola 10/7 Campanula 10/8 Hentha 10/9 Hentha 10/9 Hense 10/8 Heseda 10/8 Salvia 10/8 Salvia 10/8 Salvia 10/8 Sanvia	0.05 VI.01m 10.75 Comparada 10.77 Comparada 10.79 Hinnia 10.99 Hinnia 10.90 Dischis 10.91 Kaseda 10.92 Pircia 10.92 Sairu 10.95 Sairu 10.95 Ameri 10.95 Ameri 10.95 Ameri 10.95 Sairu 10.95 Sairu 10.9	0706 Viola 0776 Compounda 0778 Compounda 0778 Compounda 0778 Minuta 0788 Viola 0781 Keeta 0782 Minuta 0785 Manery 0785 Manery 0785 Manery 0785 Manery 0785 Manery 0785 Minuta 0785 Minuta
Notes	54					(m) 55	(00) 55	(0) ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
dþ	Simeis Simeis Heidelberg Simeis Simeis	SimeTa SimoTa Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	Heidelberg Heidelberg Algiera Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	Heidelberg Simels Heidelberg Williams Bay Heidelberg	Hetdelberg Williamé Bay Stuels	Huidelberg Muidelberg Siuria Siuria Simela Simela Simela Muilliana Bay Sinela Heidelberg	Heidelberg Mildeberg Sinela Sinela Sinela Sinela Sinela Bergudorf Ardicherg Argiore Heidelberg Argiore Argiore	Hild heg Hild heg La Flats Storla Bay La Flats Storla La Storla Bay Meldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg Heldeheg
P	S. Belyuvsky V. Albiczky K. Reinnuch S. Belyuvsky S. Belyavsky	S. Belyaveky V. Albitzky M. Wolf K. Reiumuth K. Reiumuth	K. Refumuth B. Jeinwuth B. Jeinwuth K. Refamuth K. Refamuth B. Jehnovakh K. Refamuth K. Refamuth K. Refamuth	M. Wulf V. Albitzky K. Reinmuth G. Van Biesbroeck K. Reinmuth	K. Reinmuth G. Van Blesbroeck V. Alhtrakv	K. Reinnuch G. van Niesbroeck V. Albiczky J. Harczanu Y. Albiczky S. Belyavsky F. R. Wood G. Van Niesbroeck V. Albiczky	K Akinuth G (an Nikebrocck V Albicky J Akiteaky S Belyavaky R V Albicky S Nikebrocck A Nikebrocck K Atimuth K Atimuth B and U Sand V Albicky S Johnoraky S Johnoraky	K. Kurunth G. Van Birabrocck V. Albirzabr J. Albirzabr S. Belavanh K. Nood G. Van Heebroock V. Albirzabr K. Biebroock V. Albirzabr B. Jehhovaby W. Wiff B. Jehhovaby B. Jehhovaby B. Jehnovaby K. Reformeth K. Reformeth
þþ	1923 Aug 8 1923 Aug 15 1923 Sup 13 1923 Sup 5 1923 Sep 5	1923 Sep 12 1923 Oct 5 1923 Oct 31 1923 Oct 31 1923 Oct 31 1923 Nov 12	1924 Jan 5 1924 Jan 12 1924 Jan 17 1924 Jan 29 1924 Jan 31 1924 Fac 3 1924 Har 3 1924 Har 7 1924 Har 7	1924 Mar 11 1924 Jun 23 1924 Jun 25 1923 Dec 2 1923 Aug 12	1923 Aug 13 1923 Nov 11 1923 Nov 11	1923 Aug 13 1923 Auv 11 1923 Auv 6 1924 Apr 28 1924 Apr 28 1924 Jun 6 1924 Sep 29 1924 Sep 29 1924 Sep 29	CI guA C501 CI guA C501 CI van C501 CI va	11 200 152 Aug 11 1000 152 400 153 12 1000 152 400 153 13 200 152 400 153 13 200 152 400 153 14 200 152 400 153 15 200 152 400 153 15 200 152 400 153 15 200 152 400 153 15 200 150 153 15 200 150 15 200 1
R	1923 0A 1923 08 1923 08 1923 05 1923 05	U0 223 0U 1923 0X 1923 192 39 2521 99	1924 PK 1924 PK 1924 PK 1924 PK 1924 PK 1924 QC 1924 QC 1924 QH 1924 QH 1924 QH	1924 RG 1924 RT 1924 RU 1923 Y013 1923 NX	1923 NY 1923 YOII 1927 HG	1923 NY 1923 NG 1923 NG 1924 NG 1924 NG 1924 SA 1924 SH 1924 SH 1924 SH	N 823 NY 1923 NG 1924 NY 1924 NY 1924 NA 1924 NA 1924 SN 1924 SN 1924 SN 1924 ST 1924 TT 1924 TT 1924 TT 1925 DI	VI 0592 100 1592 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101
No Nume	UUI Gaussia UO2 Olbersia 003 Lilofee 004 Belupolskya 005 Arago	006 Lugrungea 007 Pawlowia 008 La Paz 009 Sirene 010 Marlene	011 Luodamia 012 Stareaa 013 Tombecka 014 Stupbyra 015 Christa 015 Anitra 017 Jacqueline 019 Stracka 020 Arcadia	021 Flummario 022 Olympiada 023 Thumana 024 Hale 025 Riema	126 Ingrid 127 Aesculapia 128 Ludina	026 Ingrid 027 Acculapia 028 Lydina 029 La Place 030 Vicja 031 Arctica 031 Arctica 033 Ansarcia	027 Anneria (027 Anneria (028 Lydina 028 Lydina 039 La Place 031 Arctice 032 Fafuri 033 Sinnow 035 Annate 035 Annate 036 Canymed 037 Tuckie 038 Sunnoberga 040 Klumpkea	02) Arecula (02) Arecula (02) Lydina 020 Lydina 030 Vitja 11 Arecica 031 Arecica 032 Anaria 035 Anaria 035 Anaria 035 Anaria 035 Anaria 035 Anaria 035 Anaria 035 Anaria 036 Anaria 037 Anaria 038 Anaria 038 Anaria 038 Anaria 039 Anaria 038 Anaria 038 Anaria 038 Anaria 038 Anaria 040 Anaria 041 Anaria 041 Anaria 042 Anaria 043 Anaria 043 Anaria 043 Anaria 044 Anaria 045 Anaria

Note		68	69	20				70	
		(९१)					(<u>)</u>	<u> </u>	<u> 2</u> 2
	00000 00000 0000 000 1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.	burg burg	8		8 8 8	8 8 8	Purg B	burg burg burg	burg burg rg
ф	delbe delbe delbe delbe delbe delbe	de lbe de lbe de lbe de lbe	ele delbe	le delbe delbe	de lbe de lbe de lbe	delbe delbe delbe yo	annes delbe celor els els	o Tot gedor annus annus	annes annes delbe le delbe
	A H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H H	Hel Hel Hel	Sin Sin Ucc Ucc	Nei Hei Hei Hei	NCC Alg Hei Hei Hei	Hef Hef Tok	Joh Hei Bar Sim Sim	Joh Joh Joh	Joh Joh Wei Vec
			ITEKO						
			¥. %					u	
		s the s	omen orte and orte	5555	or tea suth vsky	444	on suth Sol	88 m 8	on arte vrte
٦	Rein Bely Rein Rein Rein Rein Rein	Rein Rein Rein Rein	Parch Skvor Delpe Delpe	Aren Refin Refin	Delpo Boyer Wolf Wolf Reine	Reine Reine Reine Oikar	Jacks Reinu Comas Neujs Neujs	Volta Schuz Jacks Jacks Jacks	Jacks Jacks Refine Refine
	*****	****	****	°, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7, 7,	*****			- 	505464
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	202	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	°2222	22220 1	~ <u>3</u> ~5	2013 ° 1	22222	21 9 14 14
ΡP	0 0 7 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 Jar 0 Jar 0 Apr	U A U A U A U A U A U A U A U A U A U A	00000	0 Nov 0 Nov 1 Mar 1 Mar 1 Apr	7 Nor) Aug 9 Dec 0 Sep 0 Sep 0 Sep	1 Feb 1 Mar 1 Apr 1 May 1 May	1 Kay 1 Jur 1 Sep 1 Sep 1 Sep
	19221 19221 19221 19221 19221	192 193 193 193	193 193 193 193 193	193 193 193 193 193	193 193 193 193 193 193	192 192 192	192 193 193 193	193 193 193 193 193	193 193 193 193
-		12 Y 2 12 H	¥ # \$ #\$ 8	****		1829	SC SS SS	522269	23253
4	192 192 192 192 192 192 192	192 1930 1930 1930	1930 1930 1930 1930	1930 1930 1930	1930 1931 1931 1931 1931	1920 1920 1920	1929 1929 1930 1930	1931 1931 1931 1931	1691 1691 1691 1691
	bergi omie		÷	elf.			• • • •		r i s
inc	linka Noona Ilcol Itron Intron Lord Ivri Ivri	ess. bold	kunt andig vine vine	sthan chise chise rmare rgo	cidor mela tily tich	kke e s	rner thlar renri lagi	fater ISma Fica etta angla	cba odes1 lant1 ldon5
No N.		61 Th 62 La 65 Ko 65 Ko	66 Sa 66 Br 66 Br 66 Al 70 S1	71 Ru 73 An 74 Mu 75 Mu	75 Lu 77 CU 78 Lr 78 Lr 79 Ha 80 Rt 81 Lt	K 6 7 1	86 Tu 87 Af 88 Go 90 Pe	92 Pr 92 Af 95 Af 95 Or	96 Sh 97 Rh 98 At 99 Cc 00 Tm
		=====	=====	=====	===== =			=====	22222
3									
Note		63	79 64	\$9			66		67
Note	ç, a	6à 83	.8 (no) 64	65		(त) (त) ह	66		67
Note	berg ona berg berg vrtinese berg berg	berg 63 orinese	esburg (UO) ona 64 berg	8	6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	esburg (LS) esburg (LS) berg	one 66 berg	рег8 6 6 1 8 6 6 1 8 6 6 1 8 8 6 6 8	67 berg
dp Note	uidolberg arcelona ergelonf ergelberg eidelberg eidelberg eridelberg eridelberg	utdelberg Incla Incla 63 Ice 63 Ice Tortness	ohannesburg (UO) arcelona 64 Imets 64 eidelberg	tuete ccle faets ccle ccle 65	eldelberg ccle ccle ccle ccle fael edelberg	obannesburg (15) obannesburg (15) eidelberg imeta	arcelona 66 Imeta 66 eldelberg okyo Imela	eidelberg videlberg videlberg videlberg scie	tecle faule (mole widelberg
dp Note	licido lberg larcciona Barcciona Barcgadorf Heidel berg Heide berg Hidde berg Midde berg Midde berg Midde berg	Huidelberg Simela Simela 63 Nice Torineae Fino Torineae	Johannesburg (UO) Barcelona 64 nov Simeta 64 Simeta 54	Simeta Uccla Simets Uccle 65 Nauking 65	Heldelberg Uccia Uccia Simela Heldelberg Heldelberg	Johannesburg (LS) Johannesburg (LS) Heldelberg Simets	Barcelona Simeta 66 Heidelberg ava Simeta	Heidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Ducie	Sirels Sirels Sirels Sirels Sirels Heidelberg
dp Note	Indict berg Disciplent Bergeboorf Midde Deerg Midde Deerg Midde Deerg Midde Deerg Midde Deerg Midde Deerg	Holdelberg Simela 63 Simela 63 Nice Torinesa	Johannesburg (UO) Barcelona 4. Ivanov Simeta Simeta Simeta	Simeta Uccla Scarts Uccle 65 Nanking 65	Hetdelberg Uccio Uccio Simeia Hetdelberg Hetdelberg	Johannesburg (LS) Johannesburg (LS) Heldelberg Simeia	Barcelona Staeta 66 Heidelberg Kubokawa Tokyo	Heidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Uccle	Simela Simela Simela Simela Simela
dp Note	Indiation Burgedorf Burgedorf Medelberg Medelberg Medelberg Medelberg Medelberg Medelberg	Nuidelberg Simela 63 Simela 63 Nice 7100 formese	Johannesburg (UO) i Barcelona and N. Ivanov Simelus Simelus Simelus	Staeta Decta Staeta Decte Nankting 65	Heidelberg Uccia Uccia Simela Heidelberg Meidelberg	Johanneeburg (L5) Johanneeburg (L5) Heidelberg Simels	é Barcelona Simets 66 Heidelberg d K. Kubokawa Tokyo Simeta	Heidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Neidelberg Uccle	Steele Stacks 67 Starts 67 Starts 67 Neidelberg
dp Note	uch Ilddolaer Sold Buccolone ach Buccolone Bucgoloer Much Ilddelberg uch Ilddelberg uch Nicidelberg ach Nicidelberg Actines Actines	uch Ruidelberg uch Ruidelberg Simeta 63 Nice 63 Nice 63	on Johannesburg (UD) • Solá Barcelona 64 vvsky and N. Ivanov Siencia auth Siencia 54	n Simeta rete Uccio in Siceria icte Uccie 65 ang Manking 65	uch Heldelberg 1 Uccia res Uccia onecado Simila woch Heldelberg wch Medelberg	ient Johannesburg (LS) ient Johannesburg (LS) ient Jedatherg sin Simeth	i Solá Barcelona sin Sineka 66 uch Heidelberg a and K. Kubokawa Tohyo sin Sineka	uch Ileidelberg uch Kuldelberg uch Nuidelberg uch Nuidelberg urch Ducie	nin Simela din Simela 67 sch Simela 67 schort Simela with Neidelberg
d dp Note	terimuch lucidolareg Coma Sold Eurocolour Extinueth lucidolareg Extinueth lucidolareg Extinueth lucidolareg Potonich lucidolareg Volto Mana Varianeg Volto Mana Varianeg Volto Antonich lucidolareg Mani Mana Varianeg	Arrauch Nucled berg Shaja Sineta 63 Shaja Sineta 63 Shaja Nice 63 Schamasse Nice	Jackson Johanuceburg (UO) Comas Sola Barrelana 64 Belgwaby and N. Ivanov Simita Retinuita Staja Staja	Shajn Simeta Delporte Uccie Kuylain Simeta Delporte Uccie 65 C. Chang Nanking 65	Refanuth Heldelberg Arend Helde Jore Declo Parchueenako Sinel Refanuth Heldelberg Arenanth Heldelberg	van Gent Johanneeberg (LS) van Gent Johanneeberg (LS) vol Gent Heidelberg (LS) Heidelberg Sizeta Neujata Sizeta	Comer Solá Barcelona 66 Kurjan Sineta 66 Referench Heidelberg Olivea and K. kubokava Tokyo Neujofa Sineta	No.1.f Niedelberg Reinwich Niedelberg Reinwich Niedelberg Reinwich Niedelberg Delperee Uicle	Neujara Staela Neujara Staela Ductech Starla 67 Starla 67 Starla 67 Reitanuth Neidelberg
d dp Note	K. Refounds Diddenses Comeas Sold Exercisions L. David Sold Exercisions K. Refounds Diddenses K. Refounds Diddenses	K. Reinjun, Middelberg Shaja Slacta F. Shaja Slacta S. Shaja Slacta Schamasse Nice Li Volta Piro Torlineda	C. Jackson Johannesburg (UC) J. Couss of Barrel Iona S. Belyawaby and M. Ivanov Simeta K. Reinauch Meidelberg F. Shajan Simeta	P. Shajn Simela E. Delporte Uccia C. Nujain Sizeta E. Delporte Uccia Y. C. Chang Nuking 65	K. Refanuth Hefdelberg S. Arend Uccle B. Delporte Uccle P. Brchomenko Simola K. Refamuth Hefdelberg	H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) N. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) H. Volf Ruidelberg G. Neujala Simeta	J. Conest Solaí Barcelona G. Kuvujan Simeta K. Rutmuth Heidelberg O. Dikuwa and K. Kubokawa Tokyo G. Neuyina Simeta	M. Volf Niddabecg K. Raitmuch Niddabecg K. Kritmuch Niddabecg K. Kritmuch Niddabecg E. Daiparce Ucida	C. Noujota Sizela A. Duckela Sizela 67 A. Duckela Sizela 67 S. Skortow Sizela K. Reizench Huidelberg
d dp Note	9 2 K. Bartmuth Holdschurg 9 3 K. Bartmuth Holdschurg 9 4 Bartgeberf Bartgeberf 9 4 Bartgeberg Bartgeberg 1 K. Reimuth Holdscherg	bill K. Reformuch Nucleberg 15 F. Shajn Sincla 15 F. Shajn Sincla 17 A. Schammatter Nucle 13 L. Volta Pino Torinea	r 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UO) 22 J. Comon Solf Burrel Ian 23 S. Sklyweky and N. Lvanov Sineta 51 X. Reinauch Heidelberg 511 P. Shejn Sineta	pil P. Shajn Simela 21 P. Shajn Simela 21 C. Maujain Simela 22 C. Maujain Simela 23 Y. C. Chang Munking 65	all K. Refnauch Heidelberg 13 S. Arend Uccia 10 B. Parjoreta Uccia 8 P. Parjonensko Simela 2 K. Reinauch Heidelberg 10 K. Refnauch Heidelberg	13 H. Van Gent Johanneeberg (15) p 13 H. Van Gent Johanneeberg (15) p 25 H. Volf Reidenberg p 26 H. Volf Sinets	t 20 J. Coment Solé Barrellona 27 G. Muljato Shareta 66 22 K. Aurauch Neidelberg 22 J. O. Olivana Tokyo 29 G. Maujata Shariako	4 N. Volf Nickeberg 2. K. Anturuch Nickeberg 2. S. K. Nicharch Nickeberg 2. S. K. Nicharch Nickeberg 5. S. K. Pakarteb Nickeberg 5. S. Anharteb Vicke	y 7 C. Neujela Siela 11 C. Neujela Sievia 15 A. Dudefa Sincia 67 18 J. S. Neutera Sincia 2 K. Relandh Nudelberg
Jd d dp Nutu	8 sep 5 x, Reinauch Indiciblerg 8 woy 5 1, Canan Sold 8 woy 5 1, Canan Sold 8 woy 5 1, Canan Sold 8 woy 5 1, Kennach 9 an 1 x, Reinauch Indiceberg 9 web 2 x, Reinauch Indiceberg 9 wor 20 1, Woltan Minichberg 9 wor 20 1, Kennach Indiceberg 9 wor 20 1, Kennach Indiceberg	7 From 11 K. Refranch Nucleibers 8 Aug 15 P. Shajna Simela 8 Aug 15 P. Shajna Simela 8 Aug 17 A. Schamassea 8 Dec 13 L. Volta Mice Professea 8 Dec 13 L. Volta	9 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UO) 7 May 24 J. Conson Sold Barcelona 7 Aug 25 S. Skelyavsky and N. Luanov Sinaris 64 7 Occ 27 K. Refumeth And Medicaberg 65 8 Septil P. Shaja Sinaris	8 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela 8 Sep 11 P. Delporte Uccia 8 Sep 21 G. Naujann Sizeta 8 Oct 8 E. Pulparte Uccia 7 Oct 30 Y. C. Ghang Munking 65	9 Jan II K. Refrauch Hefdelberg 9 Jan II K. Refrauch Uccla 9 Mer 10 E. Delporte Uccla 9 Aug 8 F. Farchonendo Simela 9 Sep 10 K. Refrauch Hefdelberg	9 Sep 13 H. van Gent Johnneeberg (15) 9 Sep 13 H. van Gent Johnneeberg (15) 9 Sep 25 H. volf H. Neideliberg 9 Sep 25 H. volf Sient Sients	9 Oct 30 J. Coment Solé Barcelona 9 Oct 37 G. Mujatin Smerta 66 9 Nov 22 K. Ratimoth Meldelberg 9 Dec 10 G. Kavajnia Tokyo 9 Dec 30 G. Mujatia	0 Jan 4 N. Volf Nedelberg 0 Jan 24 K. Reimuch Nedelberg 0 Jan 28 K. Reimuch Nedelberg 0 Jan 28 K. Reimuch Nedelberg 9 Zeh 3 E. Delpuce Ucle	9 May 7 C. Neujain Sterla Similar C. Neujain Similar 9 Jul 1 C. Neujain Similar 9 Jul 1 C. Seujain Similar 9 Mag 1 C. Skettawi Nieleiberg
Jd d dp Nutu	1928 400 1 <th>1927 Feb II K. Refranch Muddelberg 1928 Aug IS - Shaja Slavia 1928 Aug IS - Shaja Slavia 1928 Movi 7 - A. Schumanek 1928 Boei 1 - Kulta Pico Tochneae</th> <th>1929 APT 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UD) 1927 May 24 J. Course Sold Barcelona 1927 Mag 29 S. Belyavsky and N. Lvanov Sinchs 64 1923 Oct 27 K. Relimath Meddelberg 1928 Sep 11 P. Shaja</th> <th>1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela 1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela 1928 Sep 21 C. Nuplan Sizeta 1928 Sep 21 K. Nuplan Sizeta 1928 Oct 9 Y. C. Chang Manking 65</th> <th>1929 Jam II K. Reimuth Heidelberg 1929 Jam II K. Reimuth Uccla 1929 Mar ID E. Delporte Uccla 1929 Aug B P. Parchamatho Simila 1929 Sea ID K. Reimmuth Heidelberg 1929 Sea ID K. Reimmuth Heidelberg</th> <th>1973 Sep 13 N. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) 1973 Sep 13 N. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) 1973 Sep 25 N. Wolf Heldeberg 1929 Oct 3 G. Neujada Stanta</th> <th>1929 Oct 30 J. Comes Solá Barcelona 1929 Oct 30 G. Neujain Smeta 66 1929 Nor 22 K. Rifmouth Meldelberg 1929 Dec 10 O. Ottava and K. Kubokawa Tolyo 1929 Dec 30 G. Neujaia</th> <th>1920 Jan 4 M. Volf Meddelecs 1930 Jan 24 K. Reimach Keidelecs 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimach Meddelecs 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimach Meddelecs 1939 Peb 3 E. Delperce Ucle</th> <th>1929 May 7 C. Neujala Steta 1929 Jul 5 Neujala Stata 1929 Jul 5 Neujala Stata 1929 Ng 1 E. Shortov Stata 1925 Sep 2 K. Relamoth Neidelberg</th>	1927 Feb II K. Refranch Muddelberg 1928 Aug IS - Shaja Slavia 1928 Aug IS - Shaja Slavia 1928 Movi 7 - A. Schumanek 1928 Boei 1 - Kulta Pico Tochneae	1929 APT 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UD) 1927 May 24 J. Course Sold Barcelona 1927 Mag 29 S. Belyavsky and N. Lvanov Sinchs 64 1923 Oct 27 K. Relimath Meddelberg 1928 Sep 11 P. Shaja	1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela 1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela 1928 Sep 21 C. Nuplan Sizeta 1928 Sep 21 K. Nuplan Sizeta 1928 Oct 9 Y. C. Chang Manking 65	1929 Jam II K. Reimuth Heidelberg 1929 Jam II K. Reimuth Uccla 1929 Mar ID E. Delporte Uccla 1929 Aug B P. Parchamatho Simila 1929 Sea ID K. Reimmuth Heidelberg 1929 Sea ID K. Reimmuth Heidelberg	1973 Sep 13 N. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) 1973 Sep 13 N. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) 1973 Sep 25 N. Wolf Heldeberg 1929 Oct 3 G. Neujada Stanta	1929 Oct 30 J. Comes Solá Barcelona 1929 Oct 30 G. Neujain Smeta 66 1929 Nor 22 K. Rifmouth Meldelberg 1929 Dec 10 O. Ottava and K. Kubokawa Tolyo 1929 Dec 30 G. Neujaia	1920 Jan 4 M. Volf Meddelecs 1930 Jan 24 K. Reimach Keidelecs 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimach Meddelecs 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimach Meddelecs 1939 Peb 3 E. Delperce Ucle	1929 May 7 C. Neujala Steta 1929 Jul 5 Neujala Stata 1929 Jul 5 Neujala Stata 1929 Ng 1 E. Shortov Stata 1925 Sep 2 K. Relamoth Neidelberg
d dd d dp Note	8.0 1328 6.0 2. 3.1 3.0 <td>7 00 1927 reb 11 K. Refnauch Mudelberg 8 1928 Aug 15 F. Shuja Slavel 9 00 1928 Aug 15 F. Shuja Slavel 9 10 1928 Novi 17 A. Schumanen 9 10 1928 Bee 13 K. Volta Pico Poctneee</td> <td>9 CD 1929 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (U0) An 1227 Nay 21 J. Conson Sold Barcelona 7 (D 1927 Ang 29 S. Belyavely ad N. Laroov Sinchs 64 (m) 1922 Act 77, K. Reinauch Meidelberg 187 1928 Sept 11 P. Shajin</td> <td>8 22 1928 Sepil P. Shajn Simela Sepil 25 12 Delperte Uccia 3 57 1928 Sepil 7. Delperte Uccia 3 1928 20 6 2. Delperte Uccia 1 181 1937 Occ 20 7. C. Chang Nanking 65</td> <td>9 AC 1929 Jan II K. Refavuth Heldelberg 9 AL 1929 Jan II S. Aread 9 B 1929 Mar 10 E. Delporto Ucclo 9 H 1929 Aug 8 F. Partowerddo Simia 9 1929 Sep 2 K. Refameth Meldelberg 9 10 1928 Sep 10 K. Refameth Meldelberg</td> <td>9 88, 1929 58 p 13 M. Man Gent Johanneburg (LS) 9 80, 1929 58 p 13 H. Van Gent Johanneburg (LS) 9 80, 1929 58 p 13 H. Van Gent Johanneburg (LS) 7 M. 1929 56 p 3 G. Neujala Siaria 7 M. 1920 56 c 3 G. Neujala Siaria</td> <td>9 (M. 1929 Oct 20 J. Comer Solá Barcelona 19 19 1929 Oct 27 G. Nuvjan Starta 9 19 1939 Hov 27 K. Richardch K. Hobokava Tolyo 21 1929 Dec 20 G. Neujinia 21 1920 Dec 20 G. Neujinia</td> <td>D.M. 1930 Jan. 4. N. Volf Helderes B. 1930 Jan. 24. N. Hermech Nickelberes D. 1930 Jan. 28. K. Nichmech Nickelberes J. 1930 Jan. 28. K. Nickmech Nickelberes J. 02. 1937 Pach 3. B. Delporte Uickel</td> <td>9.47 1929 May 7 C. Nuujala Sleela 9.10 2929 Juli 1 C. Nuujala Sleela 9.11 2929 Juli 1 C. Nuujala Sleela 9.11 2929 Juli 2 S. Nuuch Sleela 9.48 1929 Sep 2 X. Keinach Uchelberg</td>	7 00 1927 reb 11 K. Refnauch Mudelberg 8 1928 Aug 15 F. Shuja Slavel 9 00 1928 Aug 15 F. Shuja Slavel 9 10 1928 Novi 17 A. Schumanen 9 10 1928 Bee 13 K. Volta Pico Poctneee	9 CD 1929 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (U0) An 1227 Nay 21 J. Conson Sold Barcelona 7 (D 1927 Ang 29 S. Belyavely ad N. Laroov Sinchs 64 (m) 1922 Act 77, K. Reinauch Meidelberg 187 1928 Sept 11 P. Shajin	8 22 1928 Sepil P. Shajn Simela Sepil 25 12 Delperte Uccia 3 57 1928 Sepil 7. Delperte Uccia 3 1928 20 6 2. Delperte Uccia 1 181 1937 Occ 20 7. C. Chang Nanking 65	9 AC 1929 Jan II K. Refavuth Heldelberg 9 AL 1929 Jan II S. Aread 9 B 1929 Mar 10 E. Delporto Ucclo 9 H 1929 Aug 8 F. Partowerddo Simia 9 1929 Sep 2 K. Refameth Meldelberg 9 10 1928 Sep 10 K. Refameth Meldelberg	9 88, 1929 58 p 13 M. Man Gent Johanneburg (LS) 9 80, 1929 58 p 13 H. Van Gent Johanneburg (LS) 9 80, 1929 58 p 13 H. Van Gent Johanneburg (LS) 7 M. 1929 56 p 3 G. Neujala Siaria 7 M. 1920 56 c 3 G. Neujala Siaria	9 (M. 1929 Oct 20 J. Comer Solá Barcelona 19 19 1929 Oct 27 G. Nuvjan Starta 9 19 1939 Hov 27 K. Richardch K. Hobokava Tolyo 21 1929 Dec 20 G. Neujinia 21 1920 Dec 20 G. Neujinia	D.M. 1930 Jan. 4. N. Volf Helderes B. 1930 Jan. 24. N. Hermech Nickelberes D. 1930 Jan. 28. K. Nichmech Nickelberes J. 1930 Jan. 28. K. Nickmech Nickelberes J. 02. 1937 Pach 3. B. Delporte Uickel	9.47 1929 May 7 C. Nuujala Sleela 9.10 2929 Juli 1 C. Nuujala Sleela 9.11 2929 Juli 1 C. Nuujala Sleela 9.11 2929 Juli 2 S. Nuuch Sleela 9.48 1929 Sep 2 X. Keinach Uchelberg
pd Jd d dp Notu	1993 N. 1928 Geo 22 K. Richauch, Huddollerg 1928 W. 1938 Nov 5 J. Goana Sold 1928 M. 1938 Nov 5 J. Goana Sold 1928 X. 1938 Nov 5 J. Goana Sold 1929 M. 1939 Pec 9 K. Richauch Huddollerg 1939 Ph 1939 Mer 20 L. K. Richauch Huddollerg 1939 Ph 1939 Mer 20 L. VOLK 1939 Ph 1939 Mer 20 L. VOLK 1939 Ph 1930 Mer 20 L. K. Richauch Huddollerg 1939 Mer 20 L. VOLK 1939 Mer 20 L. K. Richauch Huddollerg 1939 Mer 20 L. VOLK	1927 CO 1977 Feb II K. Reinauch Mudelberg 1928 Feb II S. Shuja S. Shuja Sincha 1928 Feb 113 F. Shuja Sincha 1928 Mu 1248 AND 17 A. Schaamase Nice 1928 Mu 1248 Bec 13 L. Volta Pico Tochasa	1979 CD 1929 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UO) 1927 MA 1927 May 24 J. Coasa Sola Barcelona 1927 QD 1927 Aug 29 S. Belyawiby and M. Luzovy increa 1927 MB 1923 OC 27 K. Reinach Medicherg 1928 BY 1928 Sep 11 F. Shajin	1928 82 1928 5ep 11 P. Shajn Simela 1928 82 1928 5ep 11 P. Shajn Ucu 1928 57 1928 5ep 21 G. Maujain Ucu 1928 19 1930 5ep 21 G. Maujain Ucu 1937 191, 1937 0et 20 Y. C. Chang Manking 65	1929 AC 1929 Jan 11 K. Refamuth Heidelberg 1929 AD 1929 Jan 13 S. Kreed Uccie 1929 EB 1929 Her 10 E. Delporte Uccie 1929 EB 1929 Ang 8 F. Partouneedo Simila 1929 AD 1929 See 10 Z. K. Refneuch Heidelberg	1929 Rp. 1929 Sep 13 M. Van Genet. 1929 Rp. 1929 Sep 13 M. Van Genet. 1929 Rp. 1929 Sep 13 M. Van Genet. Johanneeburg. (LS) 1929 Rn. 1929 Sep 25 M. Volf. Neidelberg. 1929 Th. 1920 Oct 3 G. Neujala Siawita Siawita	1329 Uk 1229 Oct 20 J. Comen Solé Barcelona 1329 Uk 1229 Oct 20 J. Kunelona Solé Barcelona 1329 UP 129 Nov 22 K. R. Inchedra Roberta Beldelberg 1329 M2 1239 Boc 20 G. Reujela K. Kubokawa Tokyo 1329 M2 129 Boc 20 G. Reujela	1330 AM 1930 Jan 4 M. Wolf Indelecs 1330 GC 1390 Jan 2 M. Hermeth Nidelbers 1930 BM 1930 Jan 28 K. Nitmuch Nidelbers 1933 JJ 1930 Jan 28 K. Nitmuch Nidelbers 1923 GC 1929 Feb 3 E. Delperte Ucle	1829 IP 1929 May 7 C. Neujain Steel 1829 IP 1929 May 1 C. Neujain Steel 1929 IM 1929 Jul 5 A. Paueth Steel 1929 MB 1929 Sep 2 X. Reisauch B. Galaberg
pd Jd d dp Notu	1998 M. 1908 Kor 22. K. Hathauch, Hiddelberg 1938 M. 1998 Kor 5. Camata Sold. Excellaborg 1938 M. 1998 Kor 5. Camata Sold. Excellaborg 1938 XM. 1998 Kor 9. M. Entanch. Hiddelberg 1939 AB 1939 Jan 1. K. Refnauch. Hiddelberg 1939 KB 1939 Her 20. V. VOLK. Hiddelberg 1939 KB 1934 KB 10. V. VOLK. HIDDELBERG 1939 KB 1939 Her 20. V. VOLK. HIDDELBERG 1939 KB 1939 Her 20. V. VOLK. HIDDELBERG 1939 KB 1934 KB 10. V. VOLK. HIDDELBERG 1930 KB 10. VOLK. HIDDELBERG 1930 K	1922 CO 1927 Fas 11 K. Refrauch Muddelberg 1928 RP 1928 Ang 15 F. Shujn Sincla Sincla 1929 CC 1928 Ang 15 F. Shujn Sincla Sincla 1928 AN 1928 Nov 17 A. Schamaner Muce 1928 AN 1928 Nov 17 A. Schamaner Muce 1928 AN 1928 Dec 13 L. Volta	1929 GD 1929 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UO) 1927 AD. 1927 MPV 24 J. Coasso Solf Barcelona 1927 AD 1927 Ang 29 S. Relyavsky ad M. Juanov Sinchs 64 1928 MP 1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn	1328 RZ 1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simila 1328 RZ 1928 Sep 11 R. Delarte Uccia 1328 ST 1328 Sep 21 G. Naujann Simila 1328 ST 1328 Sep 21 G. Naujann Uccia 1397 JNI, 1970 Oct 20 Y. C. Chang Manking 65	1929 AC 1929 Jan 11 K. Refnauch Heldelberg 1939 Jan 1939 Auc 10 S. Polporteo Uccle 1939 EB 1939 Auc 10 E. Polporteo Uccle 1939 EN 1929 Aug 8 P. Arcchaeadko Simola 1939 AC 1929 Sep 2 K. Refnauch Heldelberg	1329 Rel 1329 Sep 13 R. van Gent Johnmeeburg (15) 1929 Rel 1929 Sep 13 R. van Gent Johnmeeburg (15) 1929 Sn 1929 Sep 25 M. volf Rete Johnmeeburg (15) 1929 Sn 1929 Oct 3 G. Rujala Sizeta	1939 UM 1939 Oct 30 J. Coment Sold Barcelona 1932 UB 1939 Oct 20 G. Wujatin Sineta 1932 UP 1939 Nov 22 K. Rithmuth K. Kubokawa Tokyo 1933 US 1939 Dec 1 O. Othwa and K. Kubokawa Tokyo 1939 YC 1939 Dec 30 G. Neujina	1930 AM 1930 Jan 4 M. Volf Niedelleeg 1930 E 1930 Jan 4 M. Volf Niedelleeg 1930 BM 1930 Jan 24 K. Reinweich Niedelbeeg 1930 BJ 1930 Jan 28 K. Reinweich Niedelbeeg 1933 CC 1939 Peb 3 E. Delperte	1929 JP 1929 May 7 C. Naujala Steel 1929 LP 1929 Jan 1 C. Naujala Starta 1929 LP 1929 Jal 5 A. Paudeh Starta 1929 RP 1929 Ad 1 S. Rathauth Starta 1929 RP 1929 Sep 2 K. Rathauth Ludalberg
pd dd d d dp Notu	14 192 52 X. Relowith Disk of the formation of the	Image: Second	na 1929 CD 1929 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johannesburg (UO) La 1927 MD 1927 MA 12. Consol Sold Barceloat La 1927 MD 1927 MA 12. Consol Sold Barceloat La 1927 QD 1927 MA 29 Shelyavsky and M. Lvanov Sinaria 64 La 1927 QB 1927 CON 1927 CON 1927 CON 64 La 1927 QB 1927 CON 1927 CON 1920 CON 64 La 1928 RV 1928 Sop 117 5. Kajan 54 64	Ma 1928 Rz 1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela 1928 87 1928 57 T. Dublorte Uccia 1928 87 1928 57 12 Sublorte Uccia 1041 1927 05 00 Y. Chang Maxing 65	1929 AC 1929 Jan 11 K. Reinauch Heidelberg 1929 AD 1939 Jan 13 S. Arenda Uccie 1529 BD 1929 ARE 10 E. Delporte Uccie 1929 FM 1929 Aug 8 P. Rerchanenko Sinola 1929 ED 1929 Sen 10 K. Reinauch Heidelberg	dia 1229 Raj 1929 Sep 13 H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) a 1329 Raj 1929 Sep 13 H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) a 1329 Raj 1929 Sep 25 H. Volf Heldeberg 1329 RA 1929 Oct 3 G. Neujada Simola	ea 1229 LK 1229 Cct 30 J. Coment Solid Barcelona 1223 LK 1239 LC 20 G. Nuujatin Simela 66 1239 LF 1939 LV 22 K. Sinuch Neidelberg 1239 LF 1939 Dec 30 G. Nuujata K. Kubokuwa Tokyo 1329 YC 1939 Dec 30 G. Nuujata	 1930 AM 1930 Jam 4 N. Wolf 1930 AM 1930 Jam 4 N. Wolf 1930 BM 1930 Jam 28 K. Reinwuch 1930 BM 1930 Jam 28 K. Reinwuch 1930 BJ 1930 Jam 28 K. Reinwuch 1930 SJ 1930 Jam 28 K. Reinwuch 	a 1929 1929 Jung C. Ruujan Steela polla 1929 Jung Steela Steela polla 1929 Jung Steela Steela polla 1929 Jung Steela Steela
ame pd dd d d dp Notu	Leantla 1998 51 1994 51 2004 51 K K Line Line <thline< th=""> <thline< th=""> <thline< th=""></thline<></thline<></thline<>	Eminantia 1927 CCO 1927 Peb II K. Refranch Micidelberg Sionia 1928 PC 1928 Aug 15 F. Shaja Sinata Sinata Sionia 1928 PC 1928 Aug 15 F. Shaja Sinata Sinata Sionia 1928 MC 1928 Aug 17 A. Schumana Mice Sionia 1928 MC 1928 Dec 13 L. Volta Piro Torinema	arriona 1929 GD 1929 Apr 5 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UO) signits 1927 MJ 1927 May 24 J. Counson Sold Barrelona subject 1927 MD 1927 Ang 29 S. Relyansky and M. Luanov Sincita 64 showa 1927 MB 1923 Oct 27 K. Relyanth And M. Luanov Sincita 64 anonut 1928 MP 1928 Sep 11 F. Shaja	acascha 1928 NZ 1928 Sep 11 P. Shajn Simela Eth 1928 SP 1928 Sep 17 E. Delperte Ucia habteva 1928 SF 1928 Sep 21 C. Nujmin Simela troobantia 1928 B1928 Occ 8 E. Delperte Ucia troobantia 1927 Bhj 1927 Occ 8 E. Delperte Maning Maning 65	tero 1929 AC 1929 Jan II K. Reinnuth Heidelberg iai 1929 AC 1929 Jan II K. Reinnuth Heidelberg iai 1929 AC 1929 Jan II S. Aread Uccla iai 1929 AL 103 A. Aread S. Aread Uccla upinina 1929 BS 1929 Anci IO E. Delporte Uccla upinina 1929 BS 1929 Anci IO E. Delporte Uccla upinina 1929 BS 1929 Anci IO E. Perchawatako Siarla uula 1929 BS 1929 Anci IO E. Reinnauth Heideberg uula 1929 BC 1929 Soci IO 25 K. Reinnauth Heideberg	1	ercedea 1329 UA 1929 Oct 30 J. Come Solá Barcelona Assa 1329 UB 1929 Oct 30 J. Come Solá Barcelona Esta 1329 UP 1929 Nov 22 K. Reinwuhh Reidelberg estal 1329 UP 1929 Nov 22 C. O. Okava and K. Kubokawa Tolyo Fiesa 1329 CG 1929 Dec 30 G. Avujnia	obmia 1930 AA 1930 Jan 4 M. Volf Nedelberg cecila 1930 BA 1930 Jan 24 X. Reimuch Nedelberg data 1930 BA 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimuch Nedelberg data 1930 BJ 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimuch Nedelberg data 1930 SJ 1930 Jan 28 K. Reimuch Nedelberg	Iscreta 1929 JP 1929 May 7 C. Nuujinta Sizeta corropolta 1929 JP 1929 Jul 1 C. Nuujinta Sizeta arala 1929 Ma 1929 Jul 1 C. Nuujinta Sizeta 67 Jaja 1929 Ma 1929 Na 1 E. Shvareta chata 1929 MB 1928 Sizet 2 K. Kelimeth lieleelberg

db	بر	;	dd 2
~	Heidelberg Simela Neidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	K. Reimeth Heidelberg K. Reimet and State 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	1913 Sep 14 K. Kumuth Niedelberg 1913 Sep 13 G. Keujain Sievia 7 1911 Occ 5 K. Keimuth Niedelberg 1911 Occ 6 K. Reimuth Niedelberg
	Neidelberg Neidelberg Heidelberg Keidelberg Simele	K. Refinanch hiddherg K. K. Kunach hiddherg K. Kunach hiddherg K. Kunach hiddherg G. Kunach an Singla	1931 Occ 18 K. Refrauch licidelberg 1931 Wor 15 K. Krituwch licidelberg 1931 Dec 31 K. Refrauch licideberg 1932 Apr 22 K. Refrauch licideberg 1933 Jun 6 G. Neuhalm
	Algiers Algiers Algiers Heidelerg Algiers	L. Boyce Algera Doyce Algera G. Refan Algera M. Wil M. Heldberg A. Schmitt Algera	1931 Dec 2 L. Boyer Algera 1931 Dec 2 L. Boyer Algera 1931 Dec 5 C. Relar Algera 1932 Jan 19 A. Schult Algera 1932 Jan 19 A. Schult Algera
	Nuidelberg Uccia Huidulberg Huidelberg Huidelberg	K. Reinnuch Nickelberg K. Reinnuch Uickelberg K. Reinnuch Nickelberg M. Add Heinnuch Hickelberg K. Reinnuch Hickelberg	1922 Jon 29 K. Reinwuch Mudduberg 1923 Mer 13 E. Beljorte Uccia 1923 Jan 29 K. Atlandt Uccia 1923 Peb 11 K. Reinwuch Mudduberg 1929 Peb 11 K. Reinwuch Mudduberg
52 62	Uccle Uccle 72 Nicele 72 Nidelbecg 72 Johannesburg (IS)	E. Delpurte Uccle Delpurte Uccle 37 K. Reinmeth Heidelberg 72 S. Belyuwish and N. Juanuv Sinela H. Van Gent Johanneburg (13)	1922 Mer 12 & Delperte Mccle 1932 Jun 11 & Delperte Mccle 1931 Oct 6 K. Reimmeth M. Ivanov Sieder 72 1932 Aug 9 5. Belvavsky and N. Ivanov Sieder 73 1930 Apr 23 H. Van Gent
2	Juhanneeburg (15) 74 Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Reidelberg	H. Vun Gent Julianneburg (15) 74 K. Reitmuch Buidelberg K. Reitmuch Buidelberg K. Reitmuch Buidelberg K. Reitmuch Buidelberg	1930 Apr 22 H. Vun Gent Juhannaburg (13) 74 1931 Occ 5 K. Relmuch Heidelberg 1931 Occ 5 K. Relmuch Heidelberg 1931 Occ 9 K. Relmuch Heidelberg 1931 Occ 9 K. Relmuch Heidelberg
	Huidelberg Huidelberg Neidelberg Huidelberg Huidelberg	k. Reformeth Bedablerg K. Reformeth Decidence K. Reformeth Decidence K. Reformeth Decidence K. Reformeth Decidence K. Reformeth Decidence	1931 Occ 10 K. Reinwuch Meidelberg 1931 Occ 10 K. Reinwuch Neidelberg 1931 Occ 10 K. Reinwuch Neidelberg 1931 Occ 18 K. Reinwuch Neidelberg 1931 Occ 18 K. Reinwuch Neidelberg
	Simeta Algiera Pian Torinese Uccle Burgedorf	G. Kuujnin Sieria G. Reis Algiera L. Volta Pino Totinese E. Delporte Diccie K. Schorr Burgelorf	1931 Nov 6 G. Kuujnin Sleeta 1931 Dec 5 G. Rius Magera 1932 Pec 4 L. Volta Rigera 1932 Pec 4 E. Delporte Uccia
22	Johannesburg (10) Johannesburg (10) Johannesburg (10) Johannesburg (10) Johannesburg (10)	 R. R. Muod Juhannesburg (N) C. Jackson Juhannesburg (N) C. Jackson Juhannesburg (N) C. Jackson Juhannesburg (N) C. Jackson Juhannesburg (N) 	1922 Mer. 4. H. E. Luod Johannesburg (10) 1923 Apr 2. C. Jackson Johannesburg (10) 1928 May 7. C. Jackson Johannesburg (10) 1923 May 25. C. Jackson Johannesburg (10) 1923 May 25. C. Jackson Johannesburg (10)
92 0	Johannesburg (UO) 76 Uccle Johannesburg (UO) Neidelberg Neidelberg	C. Jackson Dolamorsburg (10) 76 M. Lavger Uccle Johannesburg (10) C. Jackson Johannesburg (10) K. Rethauch Uccleberg	1922 Jul 2. C. Jackson Johannesburg (10) 76 1923 ang 30 K. Luckson Uctar Uctar Uctar 1923 Sep 1 C. Jackson Johannesburg (10) 1923 New 4 K. Reinmarth Mcdelberg

1144

Nute			~	83		9 7		85 86		~ •
	233	88888	00)	<u>8</u> 9			535	(S)	99	33
dр	Stincle Vecle Johannesburg Johannesburg Johannesburg	Johannesburg Johannesburg Johannesburg Johannesburg Johannesburg	Uccle Johannesburg Uccle Alglers Heidelberg	Uccle Johannesburg Johannesburg Simela Heidelberg	Heidelberg Heidelberg Mount Wilson Uccle Vccle	Algiers Algiers Uccle Slumis Algiers	Simela Heldelberg Johanneaburg Johannesburg Johannesburg	Simela Simele Uccle Johannesburg Simels	Turku Algiera Johannesburg Johannesburg Heidelberg	Juhannesburg Johannesburg Turku Heidelberg Algiers
g	G. Neujata S. Arend H. Van Gent C. Jackson C. Jackson	C. Jackson C. Jacksun C. Jackson C. Jackson C. Jackson C. Jackson	E. Delporte C. Jackson E. Delporte L. Boyer M. Wolf	E. Delporte C. Jackson C. Jackson P. Shajn K. Reinmuth	K. Relimuth K. Reinmuth B. Hubble K. Delporte B. Delporte	G. Reiss L. Boyer F. Rigaux G. Neujmin L. Boyer	E. Skvortsov K. Reinmuth H. Van Gent H. Van Gent H. Van Gent	G. Neujuin P. Shajn K. Delporte H. Van Gent P. Shajn	Y. Válsálá L. Boyer C. Jackson C. Jackson K. Reinmuth	C. Jackson C. Jackson Y. Valsali K. Reisnuch L. Boyer
pp	1934 Oct 5 1935 Peb 3 1935 Peb 13 1935 Apr 3 1935 Apr 30	1935 Mey 3 1935 Jul 2 1935 Jul 21 1935 Jul 22 1935 Jul 22	1935 Aug 30 1935 Jul 31 1935 Aug 30 1935 Nov 18 1928 Sep 9	1932 Nov 29 1934 Jul 3 1935 Apr 30 1935 Aug 27 1935 Aug 31	1935 Aug 31 1935 Aug 31 1935 Aug 30 1935 Oct 21 1935 Oct 21	1935 Oct 29 1936 Feb 14 1936 Feb 21 1936 Mar 19 1936 Mar 19	1930 Aug 20 1925 Jan 21 1934 Sep 9 1934 Sep 9 1934 Sep 9	1935 Jul 28 1935 Aug 27 1935 Sep 24 1935 Sep 24 1935 Sep 28	1936 Feb 16 1936 Mar 16 1936 May 25 1936 Jun 19 1936 Jul 16	1936 Aug 9 1936 Aug 9 1936 Aug 26 1936 Aug 25 1936 Aug 23 1936 Nov 17
Z	1934 TF 1935 CE 1935 CU 1935 CU 1935 GK	1935 JH 1935 OB 1935 OB 1935 OC 1935 OD	1935 QA 1935 QG 1935 RA 1935 RM 1935 VB	1932 WA 1934 NA 1935 HD 1935 QB 1935 QG	1935 QJ 1935 QK 1935 QK 1935 QK 1935 UA	1935 UN 1936 CD 1936 DB 1936 PC 1936 PC	1930 QJ 1925 BB 1934 RV 1934 KX 1935 HJ	1935 PA 1935 QD 1935 SS 1935 SS 1935 SS 1935 TA	1936 DA 1936 PO 1936 KD 1936 KD 1936 AD	1936 PP 1936 PC 1936 QL 1936 QY 1936 WA
No Name	1351 Uzbekistania 1352 Wawel 1353 Muartje 1354 Botha 1355 Magoeba	1356 Myanza 1357 Klama 1358 Caika 1359 Prieska 1360 Tarka	1361 Leuschnerim 1362 Criqua 1364 Herberta 1364 Safarm 1365 Nenyey	1366 Piccolo 1367 1368 Numidia 1369 Ostanina 1370 Hella	1371 Rest 1372 Haremari 1373 Cincinnati 1374 Isora 1375 Alfreda	1376 Michelle 1377 Roberbauxa 1378 Leonce 1379 Lumonosowa 1380 Volodia	1381 Dsnubla 1382 Gertí 1383 Limburgia 1384 Kniertje 1385 Geiria	1386 Storeria 1387 Kama 1388 Aphrudite 1389 Onnie 1390 Abastumani	1391 Carella 1392 Fierre 1393 Sofala 1394 Algua 1395 Artbeda	1396 Outeniqua 1397 Umtata 1398 Donnera 1399 Teneriffa 1400 Tirela
Note		80		t 8			82		_	_
dp Note	Algiera Huidulherg Burgudorf Huidulberg Johannesburg (UO)	Simeis Simels Siuridelberg Siuridelberg Bergedorf 80	Heidelberg Hilliama Bay Uccle Uccle Uccle	Simeia Huidelberg 81 Juhannesburg (W) Juhannesburg (W) Juhannesburg (W)	Johannesburg (UO) Heidelberg Johannesburg (UO) Johannesburg (UO) Johannesburg (UO)	Juhannesburg (UO) Johannesburg (UO) Algiers Uccle Sineile	Sinvia Pino Torincae Algiora Heidelberg 62 Heidelberg 62	Johanneeburg (LS) Johanneeburg (LS) Algiere Algiere	Uccle Johanneaburg (LS) Algiera Algiera Taunion	licide lberg Simils Ucie Johannesburg (10) Uccie
d dp Note	L. Boyer Algiera K. R. Runauth Huidulferg A. Schwassenn Rrgodoff K. Reimath Huiduberg H. Z. Wood Johanesburg (10)	G. Neujafn Simela G. Neujafn Simela G. Neujatn Nickleberg G. Neujain Siwis Siwis A. Schwessenan Bergedorf 80	K. Reformuch Hickleberg G. Van Bleebrueck Hilliam Bay S. Arend Uccle S. Arend Uccle	G. Reujisin Starla 8 K. Relmuth Medelberg 8 C. Jackson Johanneburg (10) G. Jackson Johanneburg (10) G. Jackson Johanneburg (10)	C. Jackson Johanneburg (UO) K. Relmuch Nictocherg (UO) C. Jackson Johanneburg (UO) C. Jackson Johanneburg (UO)	C. Jackson Juhannesburg (UO) C. Jackson Johannesburg (UO) B. Jahhvaky Algiera E. Delpuste Uccle Y. Albicky Statia	C. Neujmeta Stancia L. Volta Pluo Torinese D. Baucihon Alvica Heidelberg K. Reinanch Heidelberg 52	H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) L. Boyer Algiera H. Boyer Algiera L. Boyer Algiera	E. Delporte Uccle H. Van Cett Johnneburg (LS) L. Boyer Algiera J. H. Merce If Taunton	K. Reinmuth Indicherg C. Reupain Sinci S. Arend K. Rasia C. Jackson Johannoburg (UD) C. Jackson Universe (UD) Z. Deliperte Uccle
dd d dp Note	1936 Mar 7 L. Boyer Algiera 1926 Sp 28 K. Reinmath Richards 1928 Sac 16 A. Schussenm Richards 1928 Bay 21 K. Riemath Richards 1928 Jul 19 R. E. Wood Johanneburg (10)	1930 Jul 22 G. Neujafra Starla 1930 Got 17 G. Neujafra Starla 1931 Mar 12 X. Katimuch Hidelberg 1931 Got 11 G. Neujafra Starla 1932 Peb 28 A. Schwassiann Bergedorf 80	1933 Mar 24 K. Refrauch III-cideberg 1933 Jul 27 G. Van Biesbrucck William Bay 1933 Say 24 S. Krend Uccie 1933 Sep 16 S. Arcend Uccie 1933 Sep 16 S. Arcend Uccie	J933 Nov J7 G. Neujain Starti Starti B1 B1 <t< td=""><td>1934 May 7 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC) 1934 Jun 1935 K. Reismeth Netocherg 1934 Jun 19 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC) 1934 Jul 14 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC)</td><td>1934 Jul 14 C. Jackson Juhamesburg (UO) 1934 Sep C. Jackson Johamesburg (UO) 1925 Get 21 B. Juhhovsky Algiera 1923 Bac 23 E. Oktovete Uccle 1925 Bac 17 V. Albitsky Simela</td><td>1933 Aug 25 C. Neujeta Starta 1939 Jan 9 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 9 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 9 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 19 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 19 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1935 Juli 18 Katamach Heidelberg 1936 Sep 7 K. Ratamach Heidelberg</td><td>1934 Sep 9 H. Van Cent Johanneeburg (LS) 1934 Sep 9 H. Van Cent Johanneeburg (LS) 1934 Dec 4 L. Boyer Alyten 1934 Dec 4 L. Boyer Alyten 1934 Dec 27 L. Boyer Algten</td><td>1935 Jan 27 E. Delpurte Uccle Uccle Johnnesburg (L2) 1935 Reb 13 H. Van Gort Johnnesburg (L2) 1935 Apr 1 L. Boyer Algiere 1998 Peb 4 J. H. Hetcalf Touvien</td><td>1929 Feb 5 K. Retimuth Hickelberg 1921 Kov 6 C. NouPinh Sinci 1931 Sav 23 S. Arend 1933 Jar 23 S. Arend 1934 Juli 3 C. Jakasan Juhanasburg (M) 1934 Oct 3 Z. Dalparte Ucite</td></t<>	1934 May 7 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC) 1934 Jun 1935 K. Reismeth Netocherg 1934 Jun 19 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC) 1934 Jul 14 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC)	1934 Jul 14 C. Jackson Juhamesburg (UO) 1934 Sep C. Jackson Johamesburg (UO) 1925 Get 21 B. Juhhovsky Algiera 1923 Bac 23 E. Oktovete Uccle 1925 Bac 17 V. Albitsky Simela	1933 Aug 25 C. Neujeta Starta 1939 Jan 9 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 9 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 9 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 19 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1934 Jan 19 L. Volta Pino Torineae 1935 Juli 18 Katamach Heidelberg 1936 Sep 7 K. Ratamach Heidelberg	1934 Sep 9 H. Van Cent Johanneeburg (LS) 1934 Sep 9 H. Van Cent Johanneeburg (LS) 1934 Dec 4 L. Boyer Alyten 1934 Dec 4 L. Boyer Alyten 1934 Dec 27 L. Boyer Algten	1935 Jan 27 E. Delpurte Uccle Uccle Johnnesburg (L2) 1935 Reb 13 H. Van Gort Johnnesburg (L2) 1935 Apr 1 L. Boyer Algiere 1998 Peb 4 J. H. Hetcalf Touvien	1929 Feb 5 K. Retimuth Hickelberg 1921 Kov 6 C. NouPinh Sinci 1931 Sav 23 S. Arend 1933 Jar 23 S. Arend 1934 Juli 3 C. Jakasan Juhanasburg (M) 1934 Oct 3 Z. Dalparte Ucite
pd dd d do Note	1934 EA 1934 Mar 7 L. Boyer Algiera 1934 EA 1932 ES K. Reinmath Richolnerg 1938 FP 1928 Rat 16 A. Schwassenn Bricgoloff 1938 FP 1921 Rational II II Algiera 1928 CC 1938 Jul 19 H. E. Wood	1930 08 1930 101 22 C. Neujmin Sincla 1930 08 1930 04 12 C. Neujmin Sincla 1930 08 1930 04 12 C. Neujmin Sincla 1931 08 1931 C. Neujmin Sincla Sincla 1931 09 1931 C. H. Schwassmann Sincla Biolitic	1933 PF 1933 Mar 24 K. Retrauch Ricidelberg 1939 OF 1993 Jul 27 O. Van Biebbucck Unliane Bay 1939 OF 1933 SA 24 S. Krend Ucile 1933 SP 1933 SP 19 S. Krend Uccle 1933 SP 1933 SP 19 S. Krend Uccle	1933 We I/2 C. Neujain Simila Simila Si Simila Si <	1934 JH 1934 May 7 c. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC) 1934 LA 1934 Jun 1935 K. keinameh Mercklerg (UC) 1934 LA 1934 Jun 1934 Aug 19 c. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC) 1934 KH 1934 Jul 14 c. Jackson Johanneeburg (UC)	1934 NS 1934 Jul 14 C. Jackson Juhameeburg (UO) 1934 NS 1934 Sep 7 C. Jackson Juhameeburg (UO) 1935 NN 1923 AC 13 B. Jachovsky Algiers 1933 BN 1923 Mer 17 V. Albitsky Sizel	1933 QS 1933 Aug 25 C. Neujmeta Starta 1934 An 1934 An 1934 An 1934 An 1934 An 1934 An 1934 An Antianach 1934 An 1934 Sap 7 Antianach Heidelberg 82	1934 gH 1934 Sep 9 H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) 1934 gAN 1934 Sep 9 H. Van Gent Johanneeburg (LS) 1934 XA 1934 Sec 4 L. Boyer Algiera 1934 XA 1934 Dec 4 L. Boyer Algiera 1934 XA 1934 Dec 27 L. Boyer Algiera	1935 BM 1935 Jan 27 E. Delpurte Uccle 1934 CV 1935 Feb 13 H. Van Gort Johanesburg (LS) 1935 EC 1935 Mar 29 L. Boyer Algiera 1936 GO 1993 Feb 4 J. H. Hetcalf Touvien	1929 CY 1929 Pob 5 K. Relmuth Huldelberg 1931 W 1931 Nov 6 C. Noumin Simol 1931 SD 1933 Mer 23 S. Arend 1934 L1 1934 Juli 3 C. Jackson Juhamsburg (M) 1934 LN 1934 Joct 9 E. Dolpote Ucie

Notes	87	88	68		06	
		(on)	<u>()</u>	(on)	9	
đþ	Turku Budapesc Turku Turku Heidelberg	Johannesburg Heidelberg Uccle Simels Turku	Nice Turku Turku Williama Bay Wiliama Bay Wiliama Bay Wiliama Bay Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	Turku Turku Johannesburg Simela Uccle Turku Turku Turku	Heidelberg Heidelberg Turku Simela Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Budaperg Johannesburg	Uccle Uccle Uccle Turku Turku Turku Turku Turku
IJ	Y. Väisal# G. Kulin Y. Väisala Y. Vaisala A. Bohrmänn	C. Jackson K. Reinmuth Y. Rigaux G. Neujmin Y. Váiséla	M. Laugier Y. Vistala Y. Vistala G. Van Bieabrock A. Hachann A. Hachann C. Jackson C. Jackson G. Bohrmann A. Bohrmann	Y. VAISala Y. VAISala Y. VAISala S. Vaisala F. Sheln F. Sheln Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala	K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth G. Heujman G. Heijman B. Delporte K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth K. Seinwuth C. Jakaoon C. Jakaoon	E. Delporte K. Delporte K. Delporte Y. Vataala Y. Vataala Y. Vataala Y. Vataala Y. Vataala Y. Vataala
qq	1938 Feb 22 1938 Feb 26 1938 Mar 8 1936 Feb 16 1936 Feb 16	1937 Jul 2 1937 Aug 3 1937 Sep 1 1937 Nov 4 1937 Nov 24	1937 Dec 30 1938 Peb 6 1938 Peb 6 1938 Peb 6 1938 Mar 20 1938 May 31 1938 Jul 23 1938 Aug 19 1938 Aug 19 1938 Sep 17	1938 Sep 16 1938 Sep 16 1938 Oct 18 1938 Oct 28 1938 Aug 20 1936 Sep 10 1938 Peb 16 1938 Peb 16 1938 Peb 16	1938 Feb 7 1938 Feb 20 1938 Feb 20 1938 Apr 29 1938 Jul 28 1938 Jul 28 1938 Aug 23 1938 Nov 17 1938 Nov 17 1938 Nov 17 1938 Dec 15 1938 Jun 14	1938 Feb 23 1938 Mar 23 1938 Aug 26 1938 Sep 16 1938 Sep 22 1938 Sep 22 1938 Sep 22 1938 Sep 16 1938 Sct 16 1938 Oct 16
2	1938 DT 1938 DZ 1938 DZ 1938 E01 1936 DO 1936 DO 1937 US	1937 NG 1937 PA 1937 RC 1937 VA 1937 MC	1937 YL 1938 CA 1938 CA 1938 CB 1938 PA 1938 PA 1938 PA 1938 PA 1938 PA 1938 PA	1938 SF1 1938 UR 1938 UR 1935 SM 1935 SM 1938 CC 1938 CC 1938 DR 1938 DR	1938 DR 1938 DA 1938 DA 1938 HC 1938 CB 1938 QA 1938 VC 1938 VC 1938 VC 1938 CB	1938 EJ 1938 FL 1938 PL 1938 SJ 1938 SJ 1938 SB 1938 SB 1938 SP 1938 UF 1938 UF
No Nume	1451 Granö 1452 Franö 1453 Frania 1454 Kalevala 1455 Mitchella	1456 1457 Ankara 1458 Mineura 1459 Magnya 1460 Maltia	1461 Jean-Jacques 1465 Zueenhof 1463 Nordenmarkia 1466 Auroiana 1466 Auroiana 1466 Auroiana 1466 Zuoha 1469 Linsta 1469 Linsta 1470 Carla	14/1 Tornio 14/2 Muona 14/3 Ounaa 14/5 Beira 14/5 Yalta 14/5 Cox 14/7 Bondorffia 14/8 Vihuri 14/8 Vihuri 14/8 Auna	1481 Tubingta 1483 Sebastiana 1484 Pakotta 1484 Postrema 1485 Martiym 1488 Martiym 1488 Aura 1490 Limonoo	1491 Balduinus 1492 Oppoleer 1493 Sustid 1494 Savo 1495 Relatinki 1496 Turku 1497 Tunpre 1499 Earti 1499 Porti 1499 Porti 1500 Jyvaskyla
lot es						0
db	Uccle Heldelberg Simels Heidelberg Turku	Turku Turku Heidelberg Heidelberg Reidelberg	Heidelberg Algiers Algiers Algiers Algiers Reidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	Turku Hurdelberg Uurku Turku Turku Turku Johannesburg (UO) Johannesburg (UO) Johannesburg (UO)	Johannesburg (W) Johannesburg (W) Vicele Simela Reldelberg Budapert Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg Heidelberg	Budapret Budapret Budapret Budapret Turku Turku Turku Turku Turku
q	E. Dolpurte K. Ruinmuth G. Nuujmin K. Ruinmuth Y. Vaisala	Y. Vátsala Y. Vátsala K. Refomuth K. Refomuth K. Refomuth	K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth J. Boyer L. Boyer L. Boyer K. Boyer K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth	Y Vateria K. R. Vateria J. Hunaerta K. Inkeri K. Inkeri H. Laugier C. Jackeon C. Jackeon C. Jackeon	C. Jackson C. Jackson B. Delports A Relpain G. Kultu K. Reinnuch K. Reinnuch K. Reinnuch K. Reinnuch	G. Kulta G. Kulta K. Retwour G. Kulta G. Kulta Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala
рр	1935 Oct 22 1936 Jul 16 1936 Aug 13 1936 Aug 17 1936 Aug 17 1936 Sep 12	1936 Sep 13 1936 Nov 21 1936 Nov 23 1937 Jan 8 1937 Jan 8	1937 Jan 8 1937 Jan 19 1937 Feb 12 1937 Feb 12 1937 Har 4 1937 Ahr 4 1937 Ahr 4 1935 Sep 22 1929 Sep 5 1931 Sep 14	1936 Mar 18 1936 Aug 23 1936 Aug 23 1917 Jan 9 1937 Apr 1 1937 Apr 1 1937 Jul 5 1937 Jul 5 1937 Jul 5	1937 Jul 29 1937 Aug 1 1939 Oct 30 1936 Mar 19 1936 Mar 19 1936 Nov 23 1936 Dov 23 1937 Oct 11 1937 Oct 11 1937 Oct 11	1937 Nov 26 1937 Doc 29 1938 Jan 6 1938 Jan 6 1938 Jan 6 1938 Jan 26 1938 Feb 16 1938 Feb 16 1938 Feb 20 1938 Feb 20
R	1935 UD 1936 OC 1936 QA 1936 QW	1936 RP 1936 WP 1936 WP 1937 AK	1937 AM 1937 BA 1937 CD 1937 CD 1937 CC 1937 CC 1937 CC 1938 CC 1938 CC 1928 RC	1936 (7 1936 (7 1937 (4 1937 (4 1937 (4 1937 (4 1937 (4 1937 (4)	1937 08 1937 PG 1938 PD 1936 PD 1936 PD 1937 PB 1937 PB 1937 PB	1937 WA 1937 YG 1938 AE 1938 AE 1938 BA 1938 BA 1938 DF 1938 DF 1938 DF
No Name	14Ul Luvonne 14U2 Eri 14O3 Idelsoni a 14O4 Ajux 14O5 Sibelius	1406 Komppa 1407 Lindelöf 1408 Trusanda 1409 Isko 1410 Murgret	1411 Brauna 1412 Lagrula 1413 Rucarte 1414 Járóme 1416 Runauxa 1417 Halinskia 1417 Halinskia 1418 Paryeta 1418 Paryeta 1420 Radcliffe	1421 Esperanto 1422 Stednyrenia 1423 Jose 1424 Sundmania 1425 Tuorla 1428 Hombasa 1428 Hombasa 1429 Pemba	1431 1432 Ethiopia 1433 Gerantina 1434 Murgo 1435 Geriena 1435 Carlena 1437 Dionedes 1438 Wendeline 1438 Wendeline 1430 Mostia	1441 Bolyat 1442 Corvina 1443 Ruppina 1446 Kunkolya 1446 Sillanpaä 1440 Uira 1449 Virtanen 1450 Raimonda

DISCOVERY	CIRCUMSTANCES	

No Nume	Z	PP	P	dþ	Nutes	No Name	2	рр	P	dþ	Notes
01 Buade 02 Arenda 03 Kuopio 04 Lapreentanta 05 Koranna	1938 UJ 1938 WB 1938 XD 1939 FM 1939 FM	1938 Oct 20 1938 Nuv 17 1938 Dec 15 1939 Mar 23 1939 Apr 21	A. Wachmann K. Reismuth Y. Voisala L. Oterma C. Jackson	Bergedarf Neidelberg Turku Johannesburg (UO)		1551 Argelander 1552 Bessel 1553 Bauersfelda 1554 Yugoslavia 1555 Dejan	1938 DC1 1938 DE1 1940 AD 1940 HE 1941 SA	1938 Peb 24 1938 Peb 24 1940 Jan 13 1940 Sep 6 1941 Sep 15	Y. Válsálá Y. Válsálá K. Reimmuth M. B. Proticch F. Rigaux	Turku Turku Heidelberg Beigrade Uccie	
06 Xosa 07 Vaasa 08 Kemi 09 Esclanguna 10 Charlois	1939 JC 1938 UP 1938 UP 1938 YC	1939 May 15 1939 Sep 12 1938 Oct 21 1938 Dec 21 1938 Dec 21 1939 Peb 22	C. Jackson L. Oterwa M. Allkoski A. Patry A. Patry	Johannesburg (UO) Turku Turku Nice Nice	92	1556 Wingolfia 1557 Rochla 1558 Jürnefelt 1559 Kustaanheimo 1550 Strattonia	1942 AA 1942 AD 1942 BD 1942 BF 1942 XB	1942 Jan 14 1942 Jan 14 1942 Jan 20 1942 Jan 20 1942 Dec 3	K. Reinwuth K. Reinwuth L. Oteraa L. Oteraa K. Delporta	Heidelberg Heidelberg Turku Turku Uccle	
11 Daléra 12 Oulu 13 14 Ricouxa 14 Ricouxa	1939 PB 1939 PE 1940 EB 1906 UR 1936 VG	1939 Mer 22 1939 Mar 18 1940 Mar 10 1906 Aug 22 1936 Nov 15	L. Boyer H. Allkoaki G. Kulin A. Patry A. Patry	Algiers Turku Budapest Muidelberg Nice		1561 Fricke 1562 Condolatsch 1563 Noel 1564 Srbija 1565 Lemattra	1941 CG 1943 ER 1943 EC 1936 TB 1948 WA	1941 Feb 15 1943 Mar 9 1943 Mar 7 1943 Mar 7 1948 Nov 25	K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth S. Arend M. B. Protitch S. Arend	Heidelberg Heidelberg Uccle Belgrade Uccle	
16 Henry 17 Beugrad 18 Rovantemi 19 Kajaani 20 Imatra	1938 80 1938 PD 1938 UA 1938 UA 1938 UB	1938 Jan 28 1938 Mar 20 1938 Oct 15 1938 Oct 15 1938 Oct 15	A. Patry M. B. Protitch Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala	Nice Beigrade Turku Turku Turku	66	1566 Tcarua 1567 Alikoski 1568 Aisleen 1569 Kvita 1570 Brunonia	XT 8261 NH 1261 NH 1261 NH 1261 NH 1261	1949 Jun 27 1941 Apr 22 1946 Aug 21 1948 Aug 3 1948 Occ 9	W. Baade Y. Vätsäli E. L. Johnson M. Itzigsohn S. Arend	Palouar Turku Johanncsburg (UK La Plata Uccle	2
21 Sefnäjoki 22 Kokkola 23 Pieksauški 24 Joensuu 25 Savonlinna	1938 UB ₁ 1938 WO 1939 BC 1939 SE 1939 SE	1938 Oct 22 1938 Nov 18 1939 Jan 18 1939 Sep 18 1939 Sep 18	Y. Váisála L. Otecma Y. Váisála Y. Váisála	Turku Turku Turku Turku		1571 1572 Posmania 1573 Vaisála 1574 Meyer 1575 Winifred	1950 FJ 1949 SC 1949 UA 1949 FD 1950 HH	1950 Mar 20 1949 Sep 22 1949 Oct 27 1949 Mar 22 1950 Apr 20	M. Itzigsohn J. Dobrzycki and A. Kw S. Arend L. Boyer R. C. Cameron	La Placa lek Posen Uccle Algiers Indiana	
26 Mikkeli 27 Malmquiata 28 Conrada 29 Oterwa 30 Rantaseppa	1939 TP 1939 UC 1940 CA 1938 BC 1938 BC	1939 Oct 7 1939 Oct 18 1940 Feb 10 1938 Jan 26 1938 Sep 16	Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala K. Reimuch Y. Vaisals Y. Vaisala	Turku Turku Hvidelberg Turku Turku	36 95	1576 Fabiola 1577 Reisa 1578 Kirkwood 1579 Herrick 1580 Betulla	1948 SA 1949 BA 1948 AT 1948 SB 1950 KA	1948 Sep 30 1949 Jan 19 1951 Jan 10 1948 Sep 30 1950 May 22	S. Arend L. Boyer Indiana University S. Arend E. L. Johnson	Uccla Algiers Indiana Uccle Johannesburg (UC	.6
31 Hartwut 32 Inari 33 Saimaa 34 Näsi	1938 SH 1938 SM 1939 BM 1939 BM 1939 RC	1938 Sep 17 1938 Sep 16 1939 Jan 19 1939 Jan 20 1939 Sep 9	A. Bohrmann Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisalä	Heidulberg Turku Turku Turku Turku		1581 Abanderadæ 1582 Mærtir 1583 Antflochue 1584 Puji 1585 Untom	1950 LA1 1950 LY 1950 SA 1927 CR 1947 RG	1950 Jun 15 1950 Jun 15 1950 Sep 19 1927 Feb 7 1927 Sep 7	M. Itzigsohn M. Itzigsohn S. Arend O. Olkawa E. L. Johnson	La Plata La Plata Uccle Tokyo Johanneaburg (UC	
36 Pielinen 37 38 Borrelly 40 Kevole	1939 SE 1940 QA 1940 RP 1940 UB 1938 WK	1939 Sep 18 1940 Aug 27 1940 Sep 8 1940 Oct 29 1938 Nov 18	Y. Válaalá G. Strommer G. Kulin A. Patry L. Oterma	Turku Budapes c Budapes c Nice Turku	· 96	1586 Thiele 1587 Khrstedt 1588 Descamisada 1589 Fanatica 1590 Taiolkovskaja	1939 CJ 1933 PS 1951 MH 1950 RK 1933 NA	1939 Feb 13 1933 Mar 25 1951 Jun 27 1950 Sep 13 1933 Jul 1	A, Wachmann K, Reinnuth M. Itzigsohn M. Itzigsohn G. Neujmin	Burgedorf Heidelberg La Flata Simeta	
41 Estonia 42 Schalén 43 Bourgeola 44 Vinterhansenia 45 Thernóo	1939 CK 1941 QE 1941 UK 1941 UK	1939 Peb 12 1941 Aug 26 1941 Sep 21 1941 Oct 15 1941 Oct 15	Y. Väisälä Y. Väisälä E. Delporte L. Oterena L. Oterena	Tucku Tucku Uccle Tucku Tucku		1591 Baize 1592 Mathieu 1593 Fagnea 1594 Danjon 1595	N 1261 N 1261 N 1261 N 6261 N 6261 N 6261	1951 May 31 1951 Jun 1 1951 Jun 1 1949 Nov 23 1930 Jun 19	S. Arend S. Arend S. Arend L. Boyer C. Jackson and H. E. W	Uccle Uccle Uccle Algiers ood Johannesburg (UC	
446 147 148 P∎lum∎∎ 148 P∎lum∎∎ 148 P∎lum∎∎	1941 SG 1929 CZ 1935 FK 1937 GA 1937 MD	1941 Sep 28 1929 Feb 12 1935 Mar 26 1937 Apr 2 1937 Nov 29	G. Kulin P. Bourgeols Y. Vaisala Y. Vaisala M. B. Protitch	Budapest Uccle Turku Belgrade		1596 1597 Laugier 1598 Puloque 1599 Giomus 1600 Vyssotsky	1951 EV 1949 EB 1950 CA 1950 WA 1947 UC	1951 Mar 8 1949 Mar 7 1950 Feb 11 1950 Nov 17 1947 Oct 22	M. Itzigsoh n L. Boyer L. Boyer L. Boyer C. A. Wirtanen	La Plata Algiera Algiera Algiera Hount Hamilton	

No Name	z	þd	q	dp	Nutre	No Nume	R	þþ	q	dþ	Notes
601 Parry 1602 Indiana 1603 Neva 604	1942 KA 1950 GF 1926 VH 1931 FH	1942 Hay 18 1950 Mar 14 1926 Nov 4 1931 Mar 24	L. Boyer Indiana University G. Ncujmin C. O. Lampland	Algiers Indiana Simeia Flagataif (10)	16	1651 1653 Yakhontovia 1654 Bojeva	1936 ND A9 6261 1937 RA 1931 TL	1936 Apr 23 1953 Aug 9 1937 Aug 30 1931 Oct 8	M. Laugier S. Arend G. Neujain P. Shajn	Nice Uccle Simels	
605 1606 Jekhovaky 603 Mavio 609 Brenda 610 Mirnaya	1936 CA 1950 RH 1951 RZ 1951 NL 1958 RT	1936 Apr 13 1950 Sep 14 1950 Sep 3 1951 Sep 1 1951 Jul 10 1928 Sep 11	P. Djurkovic L. Boyer E. L. Johnson M. Itzigsohn M. L. Johnson P. Shajm	uccie Algiers Johannesburg (UO) La Plata Johannesburg (UO) Simels	86	1656 Suomi 1656 Suomi 1658 Trace 1658 Punkahurju 1660 Wood	1942 BC 1942 BC 1953 NA 1940 YL 1953 CA	1942 Mar 11 1942 Mar 11 1961 Mar 6 1953 Jul 13 1941 Jan 1 1953 Apr 7	J. Common Jon Y. Valsälä P. Mild Y. Valsala J. Bruver J. Bruver	Turku Berne Johannesburg (UO Turku Johannesburg (UO	
<pre>611 Beyer 612 HIruse 613 Smiley 614 Coldschmidt 615 Bardwell</pre>	1950 NJ 1950 BJ 1950 SD 1952 HA 1950 BM	1950 Feb 17 1950 Jan 23 1950 Sep 17 1952 Apr 18 1950 Jan 28	K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth S. Arcnd A. Schmitc Tidiana University	Heidelberg. Buidelberg Uccle Uccle Indiana	15	1661 Granule 1662 Noffmann 1663 Van den Bos 1664 1665 Gaby	1916 28 1923 00 1926 PE 1929 CD 1930 00	1916 Mer 31 1923 Sep 11 1926 Aug 4 1929 Peb 4 1930 Peb 27	M. Wolf K. Reinmuth K. Reinmuth B. Belporte K. Reinmuth	Heidelberg Heidelberg Johannesburg (DO Uccle Heidelberg	
616 Fillpoff 617 Alschaftt 618 Duun 620 Geostauhoa	1950 EA 1952 FB 1948 NP 1953 TA 1951 RA	1950 Mar 15 1952 Mar 20 1948 Jul 5 1953 Oct 11 1951 Sep 14	L. Boyer L. Boyer E. L. Johnson T. Mitand A. Winkowski A. Wilson and R. Minkowski	Algiers Algiers Johannesburg (10) Kwasan Palomar		1666 Van Cent 1667 Pcls 1668 Hanna 1669 Dogmar 1670 Minnaert	00 0661 72 0661 73 0661 73 7661 73 7661 75 7661	1930 Jul 22 1930 Sep 16 1933 Jul 24 1934 Sep 7 1934 Sep 9	H. Van Cent H. Van Gent K. Refrouch K. Refronth H. Van Gent	Johannesburg (LS Johannesburg (LS Heidelberg Heidelberg Johannesburg (LS	
621 Druchba 622 Chacurnac 623 Vivian 624 Rabe 625 Tie NOKC	1926 TH 1952 EA 1948 PL 1931 TT ₁ 1953 RB	1926 Oct 1 1952 Mar 15 1948 Aug 9 1931 Oct 9 1953 Sep 1	S. Belyavsky A. Schmitt E. L. Juhnson X. Reinmuch S. Arend	Simela Uccle Johannesburg (UO) Heidelberg Uccle		1671 Chaika 1672	01 7691 01 7691 193 8691 80 8691 81 8691	1934 Oct 3 1935 Jan 29 1937 Oct 11 1938 Peb 7 1938 Mar 20	G. Neujmin E. Delporte K. Reinauth K. Reinauth M. B. Protitch	Simele Uccle Heidelberg Heidelberg Belgrade	
626 Sadeya 627 Ivar 628 Strobel 630 Milet	1927 AA 1929 SH 1923 OG 1952 DB	1927 Jan 10 1929 Sep 25 1923 Sep 11 1923 Feb 28 1952 Feb 28	J. Comas Sol é E. Hertzsprung K. Reinmuch L. Boyer L. Boyer	Barcelona Johannesburg (LS) Heidelberg Algiera Algiera		l676 l677 Tycho Brahe l678 Hween l679 Nevanlinn a l680	1939 LC 1940 KO 1941 FR 1941 FR	1939 May 15 1940 Sep 2 1940 Dec 30 1941 Mar 20 1942 Peb 12	C. Jacksun Y. Vaisalä Y. Vaisalä L. Oterma L. Oterma	Johanneaburg (UO Turku Turku Turku	•
1631 Kopff 1632 Stebbhme 1633 Chimay 1634 Bohrmann	1936 UC 1941 DP 1929 EC 1935 QP	1936 Oct 11 1941 Feb 26 1929 Mar 3 1935 Aug 19 1924 Mar 7	Y. Vatsala K. Reinnuch S. Arend K. Reinnuch K. Reinnuch	Turku Heidelberg Uccie Jolannesburg (10) Heidelberg	66	1681 1682 Karel 1683 1684 1685 Toro	AN 8421 39 1261 12 0261 13 0261 39 1261	1948 Nov 23 1949 Aug 2 1950 Sep 19 1951 Aug 23 1948 Jul 17	M. Laugier K. Refnmuth S. Arend Ifreigeoin C. A. Wirtamen	Nice Heidelberg Uccle La Plata Mount Hamilton	
636 Porter 637 Suinga 639 Bower 660	1950 BH 1936 QO 912 217 1935 UR 1911 QA	1950 Jan 24 1936 Aug 28 1935 May 3 1951 Sep 12 1951 Aug 31	K. Reinmuth J. Hunwerte C. Jackson S. Arend S. Arend	lleidelberg Uccle Johannesburg (UO) Uccle Uccle		1686 De Sitter 1687 Glarona 1688 1689 Fluris-Jan 1690	1935 SR 1965 SC 1951 EQ 1930 SO 1948 VB	1935 Sep 28 1965 Sep 19 1951 Mar 3 1930 Sep 19 1948 Nov 8	H. Van Gent P. Wild M. Itzigsohn M. Van Gent M. Laugier	Johannesburg (LS Berne La Plata Johannesburg (LS Mice	
1641 1642 1611 1643 Brown 1644 Rafita 1645 Waterfield	1935 0J 1951 RU 1951 RQ 1935 YA 1933 0J	1935 Jul 25 1951 Sep 4 1951 Sep 4 1935 Dec 16 1933 Jul 24	C. Jackson K. Refumuth K. Refumuth R. Carraco K. Refumuth	Johannesburg (10) Heidelberg Heidelberg Madrid Heidelberg		1691 Oort 1692 Subboti na 1693 Hertzsprun g 1694 Kaiser 1695	1956 NB 1936 QD 1935 LA 1934 SB 1941 UD	1956 Sep 9 1936 Aug 16 1935 May 5 1934 Sep 29 1941 Oct 15	K. Refrumth G. Neujain H. Van Gent H. Van Gent L. Oterma	Hetdelberg Stwels Johannesburg (LS Johannesburg (LS Turku	100
1646 Russeland 1647 Menelaus 1648 Shajna 1649 Fabre 1650 Hackmann	1939 8G 1957 MK 1935 8F 1931 DE 1937 TG	1939 Jan 19 1957 Jun 23 1935 Sep 5 1935 Feb 27 1937 Oct 11	Y. Valeala S. B. Nicholson P. Shajn L. Boyer K. Reitymuch	Turku Muunt Wilson Sinels Algiers Heidelberg		1696 1697 1698 1699 1700	1939 FF 1940 RM 1934 CS 1941 QD 1940 QC	1939 Mar 18 1940 Sep 11 1934 Yeb 10 1941 Aug 26 1940 Aug 27	Y. Väisele H. Ailkoski E. Delporte Y. Vaisala P. Djurkovic	Turku Turku Ucc le Be İgrade	

DISCOVERY CIRCUMSTANCES

Note	16		16 16 16	16		101		16	101	16 76
dþ	Indiana Johannesburg (15) Johannesburg (15) Vocie Níce	NICe Turku Turku Heidelberg Johannesburg (UO)	Tudiana Ludiana Tudiana Ludiana	Indiana Indiana Berne Cordoba El Leuncito	CRAO CRAO Berne Berne	Palomar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden La Plata Heidelberg	Heidelberg Heidelberg Simela Johannusburg (UO) Heidelberg	Turku Uccle Indlene CRAO	CRAO CRAO CRAO Hartbeespoort Palouar-Leiden	CRAO Nice Indiana Le Plata
P	Indiana University H. Van Gent E. Van Gent E. Delporte M. Laugier	A. Patry Y. Vatsmlä L. Oterma E. Relimuth E. L. Johnson	Indiana University Indiana University Indiana University Indiana University Indiana University	Indiana University Indiana University P. Wild Z. Percyra C. Cesco and A. Klemola	L. Chernykh L. Chernykh F. Hild T. Smirnova P. Hild	PLS PLS PL LS N- L L z i geona A- Kopi E	A. Kopff K. Reismuch G. Neujofo C. Jackson K. Reismuch	H. Alikoaki S. Arend Indiana University L. Cheruykh L. Cheruykh	T. Smitnuva L. Chernykh T. Smitnova J. Bruwer PLS	N. Chernykh A. Patry Indiana University Indiana University M. Itzissohn
PP	1955 Jul 27 1930 Jul 22 1934 May 10 1935 Mar 29 1936 Nov 8	1937 Dec 24 1939 Mar 17 1942 Peb 22 1942 Sep 11 1950 Apr 10	1952 Mar 30 1953 Oct 8 1953 Oct 13 1953 Nov 7 1957 Dec 15	1962 Sep 7 1962 Sep 7 1965 Sep 23 1966 Aug 25 1967 May 10	1968 Jan 24 1968 Feb 6 1968 Apr 17 1968 Oct 22 1969 May 13	1960 Sep 24 1960 Sep 24 1960 Sep 24 1950 Jun 15 1966 Sep 12	1906 Oct 17 1931 Oct 6 1935 Mar 24 1935 Jun 30 1941 Feb 15	1948 Occ 9 1950 Sep 19 1952 Jul 25 1966 Aug 19 1967 Mar 9	1967 Sup 4 1968 Jan 24 1968 Feb 28 1970 Apr 7 1960 Sep 24	1966 May 16 1936 Nov 15 1949 Apr 4 1950 Jul 25 1950 Sep 12
X	1935 OC 1930 OK 1935 FE 1935 VB	1937 YA 1939 PC 1942 DK 1942 RF 1940 GB	1952 FN 1953 TZ 1953 TN2 1953 VM1 1953 VM1	1962 RF 1962 RJ 1965 SA 1966 UP 1967 JB	1968 BD 1968 CB 1968 HE 1968 UG 1969 JA	2520 P-L 4007 P-L 4506 P-L 1950 L2 1906 UX	1906 W 1931 711 1935 FJ 1935 MG 1941 CD	1948 TL 1950 SK 1952 OZ 1966 QC 1967 ER	1967 RE 1968 BG 1968 DM 1970 CA 4010 P-L	1966 XB 1936 VH 1930 0C 1950 0E
No Name	1751 Nerget 1752 1753 Cunnfngham 1755 Lurbach	1756 Glacobinl 1757 1758 1759 Kienle 1759 Kienle	1761 Edmondson 1762 Russell 1763 Williams 1764 Coushall 1765 Wrubel	1766 Silpher 1767 Lampland 1768 Appenzelle 1769 Schlesinger	1771 Makover 1772 Gagarin 1773 Rumpelstilz 1774 Kulikov 1775 Zimmerwald	1776 Kuiper 1777 Gohrels 1778 Alfvén 1779 1799 Kippes	1781 Van Biesbroeck 1182 Schneller 1783 1784 1785 Wurm	1786 1787 1788 Kiess 1789 Dobrovolsky 1790 Volkov	1791 Patsayov 1792 Reni 1193 Zoya 1794 Finsen 1795 Wolfjer	1796 Riga 1797 Schaumasse 1798 Warce 1799 Koussevitzky 1800 Aguilar
Notes	22		~		16	76 76	<u> </u>	0	76 101	26
dp Notes	Jubannesburg (UO) Jubannesburg (IS) Heidelberg Heidelberg Turku	Heldelberg Uccle Bercelona Simeis Budapet	Uccle Julianteburg (UO) Algiera Algiera Turku	Heidelberg Uccia Heidelberg Heidelberg	Indiana 97 Uccie Uccie Uccie Simelis	Huidelberg Boyden Indiana 97 Indiana 97 Nice	Johanneburg (UO) Heidelberg Heidelberg Siweis Simeis	Buideaux CRAO Johannesburg (1.5) Heifelberg Turka	Indiana 97 Heidelberg Palomar-Leiden 101 Palomar-Leiden 101 Washingcon	Indiana 97 Hount Hamilton Berne Heidelberg Heidelberg
d dp Notes	J. Chucus Juhannesburg (10) R. Aurt Expering Juhannesburg (12) R. Ault Richelberg K. Kelmauth Heidelberg L. Oteram Turku	K. Reismuth Heidelberg Delpurce Uccla J. Couns Sold Barcelona G. Kulla Bulapper	K. belporte Usele C. Jiskom Johanesburg (UC) L. Boyet Algiera M. Alisoski Turko	K. Refmath Heldeberg S. Arand Uccle H. Vitsald Turk K. Refmath Heldeberg K. Refmath Heldeberg	Indian University Indiana 97 Lobester Uccie Y. Vaisaia Tucku V. Vaisaia Uccie G. Neujain Siucia	K. Reinmuch H. H.:idelberg A. D. Aider Buyden 1ndisan University Indian 97 A. Ladisan University Indian M. Lawler Nice	K. L. Johnson Johannesburg (10) K. Katamuch Heidelberg A. Bohrmann Heidelberg K. Shajn Sinels P. Shajn Sinels	C. Sould Buildeaux C. Sould Buildeaux H. Van Gent Johanesburg (15) K. Reimankh Y. Vaisaia Turku	Indiana University Indiana 97 K. Refamenta Heidelberg 10 P1S Palemer-Leiden 101 J. Villia Washington	Indiana University Indiana 97 C.A. Virtamen Houne Moune Maniton P. Mila Berne K. Reinauch Heidelberg
dd d dp Notes	1953 Jul 6 J. Churas Johannesburg (10) 1924 Jul 7 E. Increapendg Johannesburg (13) 1926 Apr 7 K. Kaimach Ruleiberg 1924 Sep 2 L. Oteram Tarku	1931 Oct 5 K Reinmuch Heudelberg 1932 Sep 8 E. Delparte Uccla 1929 Muy 30 J. Canas Sold Barcelona 1925 AND G. C. Schaln Sincla 1940 Oct 20 G. Kulla Bardport	1935 Jan 39 K. Dulparte Uucle 1935 May 28 C. Jackson Jahamaburg (UO) 1931 Sap 27 L. Boyer Algiera 1936 Apr 9 H. Alfaost Turko	1933 Apr. 4, K. Kachauth Medalberg 1954 Jun 8, S. Aread Uccle 1952 Sep 14, M. Vatalla Tuch 1959 Feb 17, K. Kachauch Medalberg 1955 Feb 7, K. Kachauch Medalberg	1353.0ct J Indiana University Indiana 97 13938.6c.25 L. Bucjarte Urcile 1955.4cr 18 T. Varialia Tucha 1992.6c.8c.26 B. Enciperte Urcile 1990.8cp.20 C. Neujalia Sincia	1533 Jul 24 K. Retimuth Birtdelberg 1965 Jun 25 A. D. Andreau 1966 Aur 25 A. D. Andreau 1966 April 2014 And University Indiana 1956 Sep B. Andreagter Nice	1946 Aug 9 E. L. Johnson Johanawaburg (10) 1943 Aur (1) K. Reimanch Miciablerg 1953 Peb 19 A. Sohraman Miciablerg 1942 Ber (1) C. Neujain Sincia	1961 Sep 6 C. Soullé Buldeux 1966 Act 11. Chrcnyth DRAD 11908 Sep 18. Na Gent Johanneburg (LS) 11939 Aug 18. Karrauch Heinklung 11939 Aug 18. Karrauch	1960 Jan 26 Indiana University Indiana 97 1924 Sep 7 K. Reinauch Beidelberg 1 1960 Sep 24 Pl3 Palowar-Leiden 101 1960 Sep 24 Pl3 Palowar-Leiden 101 1961 Sep 17 J. Willia Washington	1965 Sep 14 Indiana University Indiana 97 1924 Julia (L. A. Vitramen Houre Maulion 1966 Sep 7 P. Mild Erre 1926 Sep 21. Keinauch Heidelberg 1930 Juli S. Keinauch Heidelberg
pd dd d dh Notes	1955 MJ 1953 Jul 6 J. Churcas Johanacebarg (10) 1924 MJ 1924 JUL 18. Inc. Lett. provem 1930 M8 1930 Sep 2 M.	153] T5 1931 GC 5 K. Reismuth Meidelberg 1932 Rt. 1932 Sep B E. Delperte Ducia 1933 At 1923 Nuy 30 J. Cumas Sol Barcelona 1943 QA 1923 Angl 6 S. Siala 1941 VP 1941 OL 20 C. Kulia	1935.68 1935.Jun 29. K. Dulporte Ukuk 1933.66 1935.May 26. C. Juckson Juhamesburg (UO) 1931.06 1931.56 27. L. Bayet Algicta 1931.04 1931.Jaj 23. L. Bayet Algicta 1936.66 1936.66 9. H. Allioaki Turku	1934 GF 1933 Apr 4 K. Reionuth Heidelberg 1934 AC 1933 Apr 4 K. Reionuth Uccle 1932 AK 1932 Sep 14 M. Vaisala Turk 1930 QF 1939 Feb 1 K. Reinnauch Heidelberg 1930 QF 1935 Feb 1 K. Reinnauch Heidelberg	1933 TD_ 1953 Oct 31 Indian University Indiana 97 1948 GC 1939 Feb 23 Lobiparte Uccia 1948 GC 1939 Feb 23 Lobiparte Uccia 1953 DC 1932 Feb 28 Lobiparte Uncia 1932 SK 1930 SF 20 C. Hugian Sucia	1933)02 1933 Jul 24 K. Reimouth Hridelberg 1995 M. 1955 Jan 25 A. D. Andreen B. Dydra 1945 TO 1956 Oct 12 Tabland University Indiana 97 1963 K. 1955 Ser 19 Judiana University Indiana 97 1950 M. 1936 Oct 16 M. Laugler Nice	1948 YH 1948 Aug 9 E. L. Johnson Johanneburg (MO) 1944 ZY 1943 Aug 9 E. L. Johnson Johanneburg (MO) 1944 ZY 1943 Feel 9 A. Bahrmann Heidelberg 1948 ZJ 1948 Sep 10 F. Shujan Sincis 1948 ZJ 1946 Sep 10 F. Shujan Sincis	1967 RA 1967 Sep 6 C. Soull Buddeaux 1966 71 1966 0c1 1. Cherrykh Duddeaux 1903 77 1996 Nap 18. H. Van Gent Johannesburg (15) 1999 M. 1999 Aug 15. K. Renauch Beinklaurg (15)	1960 BC 1960 BC 1960 BC 1960 BC 1974 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 1934 100 100 101	1963 RP 1963 Sep 14 Indiana 97 1943 1943 1943 1943 1943 1944 1944 1944 1944 1944 1944 1945 1

1149

Nutes	16 16		102	101 101 103	103 103 103	E01 (~	104		
dþ	Algiers Indiana CRAO CRAO	CRAO CRAO CRAO CRAO Burne	Bergedorf Neidelberg Mount Hamilton Palomer Bergedorf	Berne El Leoncito Palumar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden	Palomar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden Simela Bergedorf	Palomar Palomar-Leiden Uccla Johannesburg (LS Heidelberg	Heidelberg Turku Turku Nice Johannesburg (UO	Plagstaff (LD) Uccle Nanking CRAO CRAO	Berne Berne Bergedorf Bergedurf	Bergedurf Bergedorf Bergedorf Bergedorf
P	L. Boyer Iudiana University Tudiana University T. Smirnova L. Chernykh	L. Chernykh T. Smirnova L. Zhuravleva L. Zhuravleva P. Wild	L. Kohoutek K. Reinmuth C. A. Wirtanen T. Gchrela L. Kohoutek	P. Wild C. Cenco PLS TLS C. J. Van Moutem	C. J. Van Houten C. J. Van Houten C. J. Van Houten S. Belywsky L. Kohoutek	C. Kowel C. J. Van Mouten E. Delporte H. Van Gent K. Reinwuth	K. Reinnuch L. Oterma Y. Vaisalä M. Laugier K. L. Johnson	H. L. Gicles S. Arend Purple Mountain Obs. L. Chernykh L. Chernykh	P. Wild P. Wild P. Wild L. Kohoutek L. Kohoutek	L. Kohoutek L. Kohoutek L. Kohoutek - L. Kohoutek
pp	1950 Nov 9 1955 Apr 1 1957 Dec 15 1968 Occ 22 1969 Occ 8	1969 Occ 8 1971 Aug 30 1972 Aug 18 1972 Sep 4 1973 Sep 28	1970 Nov 11 1932 Apr 24 1948 Mar 7 1971 Mar 24 1971 Oct 26	1972 Dec 5 1971 Mar 3 1960 Sep 24 1960 Sep 24 1971 Mar 24	1971 Mar 24 1971 Mar 24 1971 Mar 25 1974 Sep 5 1969 Aug 22	1970 Jan 31 1971 Mar 24 1933 Aug 18 1935 Oct 16 1940 Jan 13	1940 Aug 3 1941 Oct 15 1942 Dec 4 1943 Mar 2 1948 Aug 9	1949 Jun 21 1950 Oct 5 1964 Nov 9 1968 Jan 24 1968 Feb 6	1969 Sep 11 1971 Sep 16 1971 Occ 20 1971 Occ 16 1971 Occ 16	1971 Oct 26 1971 Oct 26 1971 Oct 26 1971 Oct 26 1971 Oct 26
R	1950 VA 1955 CA 1957 XE 1968 UE 1969 TU	1969 TW1 1971 QS1 1972 QL 1972 RS2 1973 SK	1970 WB 1932 HA 1948 EA 1971 PA 1971 UA	1972 XA 1971 EA 2008 P-L 4596 P-L 1971 PE	1971 FF 1971 FG 1971 FH 1924 SO 1924 SO	1970 BA 1971 PC 1933 QC 1935 UN 1940 AN	1940 PC 1941 UJ 1942 XA 1943 EB ₁ 1948 PJ	1949 мР 1950 тр 1964 Vol 1968 ве 1968 ср	1969 RA 1971 SD 1971 VD 1971 VD 1971 VZ	1971 UC1 1971 UC1 1971 UF1 1971 UF1 1971 UF1
No Name	1851 Lacroute 1852 1853 Kvortsov 1855 Korolev	1856 Rifena 1857 Parchomenko 1858 Lobachevskij 1859 Kovalevskaya 1860 Barbarossa	1861 Komenský 1862 Apollo 1863 Antínuus 1864 Duedalus 1865 Cerberuu	1866 Steyphum 1867 Deiphobus 1868 Therstea 1869 Philoctetem 1870 Glaukom	1871 Astyanax 1872 Helenos 1873 Agenor 1874 Xactvelia 1875	1876 Napolitania 1877 Marsden 1878 1879 1879	1881 Shao 1882 1883 Skip 1884 Skip	1886 Lowell 1887 2 Chong-2hi 1888 2 Lohong-2hi 1889 Pakhmutova 1890 Konoshenkova	1891 Gondola 1892 Luctenne 1893 Jakoba 1894 Haffner 1895 Larink	1896 Beer 1897 Hind 1898 Cowell 1898 Crownelin 1899 Crownelin
Nutes		101 101	101 101	~~ ~	59 79	16 16				101
dp Notes	La Plata Nanking Berne CRAO	Perth Skainare Pleso Palumar-Leiden 101 Palumar-Leiden 101 Palonar-Leiden 101	Palomar-Leiden 101 Palomar-Leiden 101 Palomar-Leiden 101 Heidelberg Heidelberg	Johanneeburg (UO) Johanneeburg (UO) Heidelberg Johanneeburg (UO) Heidelberg	La Flata 97 Indiana 97 Heidelberg 97 Heidelberg 97 Heidelberg	Indiana 97 Indiana 97 CRAD El Leonetto Burne	Birna CRAO Birgidorf CRAO CRAO	CRAO 21 Leoncito Berne Berne Bergedorf	Bergedorf Bergedorf Berne Berne	Palowar-Luiden 101 Bergudorf Uccia Heidelberg
d dp Nutes	H. Itzigsohn La Plata H. Itzigsohn La Plata P. Mild Berne P. Mild Berne L. Cheriykh CRAO	- Peth K. Antal Stalmate Pleso PLS Planar-Leiden 101 PLS Planar-Leiden 101 PLS Palamar-Leiden 101 PLS Palamar-Leiden 101 PLS Planar-Leiden 101	PTS Palouar-Leiden 101 PTS Palouar-Leiden 101 PLS Palouar-Leiden 101 PLS Palouar-Leiden 101 K. Retinuch Heidelberg	C. Jackson Johannenburg (UO) C. Jackson Johannenburg (UO) K. R. Rauch Heidelberg E. L. Johnson Johannen Heidelberg	M. Itsigeohn La Plata 97 Indiam University Indiam 97 K. Reimorh Heidelberg 97 K. Reimouch Heidelberg 97 K. Reimouch Heidelberg	Indiana University Indiana 97 Indiana University Indiana 97 I. Chertykh CAMO Cease and A. Klemola El Luconcito P. Vild Berre	P. Wild Berna L. Cherchykh CBAO L. Cherchykh CBAO L. Kohourek Bergedorf T. Satrowo CBAO	N. Cherrydd, Clado J. Glason El Leonetto P. Mild Berre P. Mild Berre	L, Köhoutek Bergedorf L. Köhoutek Bergedorf L. Kohoutek Bergedorf P. Vild Berne P. Vild Berne	PLS Palowar-Luiden 101 H. Thiela Bresedorf B. Duiporta Uccia K. Retimuch Widelberg
dd d dp Nutee	1952 Sep 23 M. Itzigsohn La Plata 1964 GC P. Purple Muncia Obs. Namking 1967 Peb 6 P. Vila 1967 Apr G T. Shirowa CAAO 1970 Apr I L. Cheruyah GAAO	1971 Jun 13	1960 Sep 24 Pr.2 Balowar-Leiden 101 1960 Sep 24 Pr.2 Balowar-Leiden 101 1960 Sep 24 Pr.2 Balowar-Leiden 101 1990 Sep 36 K. Reinwich Reichberg 1992 Jan 27 K. Reinwich Reichberg	1935 Jan 29 C. Jackson Johanneaburg (10) 1939 Jan 20 C. Jackson Johanneaburg (10) 1939 Aug 13 K. Kainwich Indelburg 1948 Aug 2 K. Jansson Johanneaburg (10) 1948 Aug 2 K. strauch Reichburg	1950 Jun 24 N. Itelgeohn La Flats 97 1930 Jul 25 Nationa holveraity 104 97 1930 Jul 25 A. K. Reinwuch 104 97 1925 Mer 20 Indiana holveraity 104 97 1925 Mer 20 Indiana holveraity 104 97 1926 Ang 31 K. Rainwuch Indiana holveraity 97	1955 Sep 14. Indiana University Indiana 97 1962 Sep 7. Indiana University Indiana 97 1966 Aug 14. L. Cherrykh 1966 Aug 26. C. Cesco and A. Klesnola El Lonocito 1966 Ang 10. C. Cesco and A. Klesnola El Lonocito	1968 Apr 17 P. Wild Berna 1969 Aug II. L. Chrenykh CKAO 1969 Aug II. L. Chrenykh CKAO 1959 Aug 21. L. Kolonotek Bergeoff 1950 Juli D. T. Saktroove CKAO	1971 Jul 26 N. Chrrnykh CKAO 1971 Aug 16 J. Citean El Leoncico 1971 Aug 16 J. Citean El Leoncico 1971 Occ 20 P. Mild Berre 1971 Occ 26 L. Kolkoucek Bergedorf	1971 Oct 26 L. Kohoutek Burgudorf 1972 Jan Id. L. Kohoutek Burgedorf 1973 Oct Jan Id. L. Kohoutek Burgedorf 1973 Oct 30 P. Vild Burne	1960 Sep 24 PLS Palowar-Leiden 101 1916 Feb 1 H. Miela Bergoorf 1933 Aug 18 2: Aufjorce Uccia 1942 Jan K. Retimuch Uccidherg
pd dd d dd da d	1932 SP 1932 Sep 23 M. Italgeohn Le Plate 1954 TH 1964 GCF 9 Purple Hourista Oth Samiting 1951 CA 1954 Peb 6 P. Mild 1950 CB 1954 Apr 1 L. Cheruych CAAO 1930 CB 1930 Apr 1 L. Cheruych CAAO	1971 12 1971 Jun 13 Perth 1971 04 1971 Aug 05 M. Antel Shalate Pleso 2017 P-1 1960 569 24 PtS Paloaur-Laiden 101 2027 P-1 1960 569 24 PtS Paloaur-Laiden 101 4196 P-1 1960 569 24 PtS Paloaur-Laiden 101	4516 P-L 1960 Sep 24 Pr3 Palonar-Letten 101 4643 P-1 1960 Sep 24 Pr3 Palonar-Letten 101 2589 P-L 1960 Sec 17 Pr3 Palonar-Latten 101 1931 Pr1 1931 OC P X Relnunch Relatives 1932 CP1 1931 Dat 7 X. Relnuch Relatives	1936 HD 1936 Jan 29 C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UO) 1939 HD 1933 Jun C. Jackson Johanneeburg (UO) 1939 F 1939 Aug 15 K. Retievech leidelberg 1946 F 1946 Aug 2 K. Lonson Johanson Jackson Johanson	19:00 WB 19:50 WB 19:50 MILL Interaction 57 19:30 00 100 100 100 100 57 57 50 50 50 50 50 50 57 50 <	1935 RC1 1935 Sep 14 Indiana University Indiana 97 1962 RV 1945 Sep 7 Indiana 97 1962 RV 1945 Sep 7 Indiana 97 1965 RV 1945 RV Indiana 97 1965 RV 1945 L Indiana 97 1965 RV 1945 L Indiana 97 1965 RV 195 Ang 44 L Indiana 97 1961 RV R C Cenceo and A. Xiewola R1 Lonorito 1961 RV P C Indiana R2 R3 R4 R4	1968 PC 1968 Apr 17 P. MIId Berna 1969 PC 1969 Apr 11 L. Chrcryshi 1969 PC 1969 Aug 11 L. Chrcryshi Cekto 1959 PF 1958 Aug 12 L. Chocryshi Cekto 1950 QE 1959 Aug 12 L. Kolonotek Bergeorf 1970 QE 1970 Jul 30 T. Santrovek Cekto	1971 OT 1971 Jul 26 N. ChernyAh CRAO 1971 QT 1971 AU A CHAO 1971 QT 1971 AU A CHAO 1971 QT 1971 AU A A 1971 QT 1971 AU B B 1971 QT 1971 AU B B B A 1971 QT N Huld B B B B B B A B	1911 UO ₁ 1971 Oct 26 L, Kohoutek Bregedorf 1972 AM 1972 Jan L, Kohoutek Bregedorf 1972 AM 1973 Can L, Kohoutek Bregedorf 1972 UO 1973 Oct 30 P, Mild Berne	6533 P-L 1940 Sep 24 PLS Palowar-Leiden 101 1916 Yr 1916 Reb 1 H. Thiela Bergudorf 1933 (O 1933 Ang 18 E. Duriperce Uc.la 1922 AB 1942 Jan K. Retinuch Uc.da

1150

DISCOVERY CIRCUMSTANCES 1151

Notes	16 16	16		101	101	16	101		97 97 97	16	66
dþ	Mount Hamilton Indiana Indiana	Simeïa Indiana	CRAO CRAO El Leoncíto CRAO Berne	Berne Berne Bergedorf Patomar-Luiden Patomar-Luiden	Palomar-Leiden Heidelberg Neidelberg Uccle La Plata	Indiana Nanking Cerro el Roble Cerro el Roble CRAD	CRAO CRAO Perth Pelomar-leiden Pelomar	Palomar Palomar Tuceon Simeia Heide Iberg	Johannesburg (LS Simeis Indiana Skalmate Pleso Indiana	El Leoncito Cerro el Roble v Cerro el Roble indiana Bergedorf	Indiana Indiana Heidelberg Bergedorf Sonneberg
P	C. A. Wirtanen Indiana University Indiana University	P. Shajn Indiana University	L. Chernykh L. Chernykh C. Cesco L. Zhuravleva P. Wild	P. Wild P. Wild L. Kahoutek PLS PLS	PLS M. Wolf K. Reissuch S. Arcma M. Itzigacha	Indiana University Purple Mountain Obs. C. Torres and S. Cofre C. Torres and S. Cofre L. Churnykh	L. Chernykh T. Smirnova PLS A. G. Wilson	C. Kuwal E. P. Helin E. Roemer S. Belyavaky K. Reismuth	H. Van Gent P. Shajn Indiana University A. Paroubsk Indiana University	C. Cesco and A. Klewnia C. Torres and S. Cofre G. Plougin and Y. Belyse Indiana University L. Kohoutek	Indiaua University Indiana University A. Bohraana L, Kohoutek J. Schubert
dd	1949 Jul 26 1951 May 3 1951 Oct 29	1952 Aug 15 1963 Sep 22	1969 Oct 8 1970 Apr 1 1970 Sep 24 1972 Jul 14 1973 Oct 25	1973 Nov 19 1973 Nov 24 1975 Feb 9 1960 Sep 24 1960 Sep 24	1960 Sep 24 1905 Nuv 1 1932 Jan 29 1935 Peb 3 1954 Mar 12	1955 Sep 14 1964 Nov 9 1968 Jul 18 1968 Jul 18 1969 Aug 11	1970 Apr 1 1970 Aug 30 1971 Jun 13 1960 Sep 24 1950 Jun 19	1973 Mar 6 1975 Nov 4 1975 Jun 9 1926 Det 10 1929 Jan 13	1935 Sep 28 1952 Sep 11 1952 Sep 28 1955 Mar 20 1956 Mar 9	1967 May 6 1968 Jul 18 1968 Jul 18 1968 Jul 25 1961 Occ 4 1971 Occ 26	1961 Oct 16 1963 Sep 14 1938 Feb 24 1973 Feb 27 1973 1960 Jul 29
8	1949 OA 1951 JC 1951 JK	1952 PH 1963 SR	1969 TX ₁ 1970 GF 1970 SB 1972 NB 1973 UA	1973 WA 1973 WE 1975 CB 2007 P-L 2521 P-L	2552 P-L 1905 RY 1932 BK 1935 CC 1935 CC 1954 ER	1955 RD ₁ 1964 VQ1 1968 ОА 1968 ОЕ 1969 РН	1970 GC 1970 QY 1971 LD 2006 P-L	1973 EA 1975 VA 1975 LB 1926 TH 1929 AE	1935 SV <mark>1</mark> 1952 RH 1955 FG 1955 FG 1956 EE	ער 1961 14 1961 14 1961 14 1961 14 1961 14 140 1961	1961 UM 1963 RC 1938 PX 1973 DR 1960 OM
Nu Nume	1951 Lick 1952 1953	1954	1956 Artek 1957 Angara 1958 Karbyshev 1960 Gutaan	1961 Dufour 1962 Dunant 1963 Bezovec 1964	1966 1967 Menzel 1968 Mehltretter 1970	1971 Hagihara 1972 Yi Xing 1973 1974 1975 Pikelner	1976 Kaverin 1977 Shura 1978 1979 1979	1981 Midae 1982 Cline 1983 Bok 1984 Nopmann	1986 1987 1988 Delores 1989	1991 1992 1993 1994 Hajek	1996 Adama 1997 Luverrier 1998 Titius 1999 Hirayama 2000 Herschel
Nute				101		101			105		
dþ	Burgedor f CRAO CTAAO	CHAO	Burthe CRAO CRAO CRAO CRAO CRAO	Berne Palumar-Leiden Neidelberg Johannesburg (LS) Palomar	Uccie El Leoncico Burdeaux El Leoncico El Leoncico	Palomar Johannesburg (UO) Palumar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden Johannesburg (LS)	Uccle Tucku Tucku Tucku Flaystaff (USNO)	Bergudorf Bergedorf Bergedorf Mount Hamilton Berne	Burne Burne Burne Palomar Agassiz Starion	Heidelberg Bergedorf El Leoncito Heidelberg Johancaburg (LS)	Johannesburg (LS) Turku Johannesburg (10) Johannesburg (10) Heilerg
ę	L. Kohoutek T. Smirnova Suirnova	T. Smirnova T. Smirnova	P. Wild N. Chernykh N. Chernykh L. Zhuravleva L. Zhuravleva	P, Wild PLS K. Refnauth H. Van Gent A. G. Wilsen	S. Arend C. Cesco and A. Semuel G. Soullé J. Cibson and C. Cesco J. Gibson and C. Cesco	T, Gehrele E, L. Johnson PLS PLS H. Van Gent	R. Delporte R. Suvanco Y. Vaisilä V. Vaiselä E. Roener	L. Kohoutek L. Kohoutek L. Kohoutek A. Klemola P. Wild	P. Wild P. Wild P. Wild C. Kowal Harvard College	K. Reinmuch L. Kohuutek J. Cibson K. Reinmuch H. Van Gent	H. Van Gent Y. Vaisdid C. Jackson C. Jackson K. Reiumuth
Ρſ	1972 Jan 14 1972 Apr 18	1972 Hay 14	1972 Sep 5 1972 Sep 11 1972 Sep 11 1972 Sep 4 1972 Oct 8	1973 Oct 25 1960 Sep 24 1928 Sep 24 1930 Sep 28 1953 Mar 9	1953 Sep 1 1968 Jan 1 1968 Oct 19 1971 Sep 16 1971 Nov 11	1973 Sep 20 1949 Apr 25 1960 Sep 24 1960 Sep 24 1934 Sep 9	1935 May 2 1936 Mar 18 1938 Sep 21 1939 Jan 20 1964 Oct 29	1969 Aug 22 1971 Oct 26 1972 Jan 14 1972 Dec 2 1973 See 2	1973 Nov 24 1973 Duc 19 1974 Apr 19 1974 Occ 17 1975 Feb 2	1931 Occ 6 1972 Sep 30 1973 Mar 10 1925 Sep 14 1930 Jul 22	1931 Aug 8 1935 Amr 3 1935 Apr 3 1936 Jul 8 1942 Amr 23
R	1972 AD 1972 HU	HC 2161	1972 RC 1972 RC2 1972 KL2 1972 RU2 1972 TZ1	1973 UD 6534 P-L 1928 SF 1930 SB 1953 PA	1953 RA 1968 AA 1968 UA 1971 SA 1971 VO	1973 SZ 1949 HC 4011 P-L 4023 P-L 1934 KY	1935 JA 1936 FP 1938 SO 1939 BS 1964 UA	1969 QB 1971 UB 1972 AC 1972 XB 1973 RB	1973 VD 1973 VA 1974 HC 1974 UC 1975 CA	1931 TM1 1972 SA 1973 EC 1925 RA 1930 OL	1935 EA 1935 EA 1935 GL 1936 NE 1942 E0
No Name	1901 Moravía 1902 Shaposhníkov	1905 Austrimonia 1904 Massevitch 1905 Ambartsumian	1906 Naef 1907 Rudneva 1908 Pobuda 1909 Aiukhin 1910 Mikhallov	1911 Schubært 1912 Sekantn e 1914 Sekantne 1914 Duerzálroarl	1916 1917 Cuyo 1918 Cuyo 1919 Clemence 1920 Sarmienco	1921 Pale 1922 Zulu 1923 1924 1925	1926 1927 1928 1929 1930 Lucifer	1931 1932 1933 Tinchen 1934 Jeffers 1935 Tuceroa	1936 Lugano 1937 Locarno 1938 Lausanna 1939 Luretta 1940 Whipple	1941 Wild 1942 Jablunka 1943 Anteros 1944 Gunter 1945	1946 1947 1948 1949 1950 Wempe

Notes	105 101	16	16	- 		105 105	101	26	101	
dþ	Agassiz Station ESO-La Silla ESO-La Silla Palouwr-Leiden Berwedorf	Heidelberg Neidelberg Budapust Indiana Palomar	Flagstaff (10) Palomar Pelomar Turku Iudiana	Johannesburg (UO) Turku Nice Indiana Indiana	CKAO CKAO Betgedorf Palomar El Leoncito	Agaesiz Station Nanking Nanking Agaesiz Station Berne	Berne Palonar-Leiden Palouar Uccle Nanking	Indiana Berne Berne Flagstaff (LD) Yskliwo Station	Turku CRAO CRAO CRAO CRAO Palomar-Luiden Palomar-Luiden	Turku Huidelburg CRAO Palonwur Palonwar
q	Narvard Cullege R. M. Neat R. M. Weat PLS L. Kohoutek	J. Helffrich K. Reinmuth G. Kulin Indiana University C. Koval	H. L. Ciclas E. F. Heiin C. Koval L. Oterma Indiana University	C. Jáckson Y. Váísala M. Laugier Indiana University Indiana University	T. Smirnova T. Smirnova L. Kohoutek E. F. Helin	Harvard College Purple Mountain Obs. Purple Mountain Obs. Harvard College P. Wild	P. Wild PLS E. F. Helin S. Arend Purple Mountain Obe.	Indiana University P. Wild P. Wild M. G. Thomaa T. Ursta	Y. Vaisala L. Chernykh T. Smirnova V. Piksaev PiS	Y. Vafsala K. Refumuth L. Zhuravleva E. P. Helin E. P. Helin
рр	1976 Oct 23 1976 Oct 24 1976 Oct 24 1976 Oct 24 1960 Sep 24 1974 Feb 19	1909 Oct 15 1934 Sep 7 1938 Jan 22 1963 Oct 16 1977 Oct 18	1960 Oct 22 1976 Jan 7 1977 Apr 24 1942 Sep 11 1959 Sep 9	1934 Jun 4 1936 Feb 23 1948 Jan 8 1948 Mar 29 1964 Out 14	1971 Aug 18 1973 Aug 18 1974 Peb 19 1974 Oct 17 1974 Nov 9	1974 Nov 16 1974 Dec 18 1975 Jan 12 1976 Feb 23 1976 Feb 23	1976 Feb 27 1960 Oct 17 1973 Nov 29 1935 Feb 7 1965 Dec 20	1966 Jan 20 1975 Dec 28 1976 Feb 27 1977 Nov 9 1978 Mar 12	1941 Apr 26 1969 Oct 16 1971 Apr 28 1971 Oct 12 1971 Oct 12 1960 Sep 24	1939 Oct 18 1953 Aug 11 1972 Aug 18 1977 Nov 8 1978 Sep 10
Z	1976 DC 1976 DN 1976 UO 4097 P-L 1974 DB	1909 НР 1934 НР 1938 НВ 1938 НА 1937 ИВ	1976 UA 1976 AA 1977 HB 1942 KQ 1942 KQ	1934 LB 1936 DD 1948 AD 1955 PT 1955 PT	1971 QS 1973 QE ₂ 1974 DK 1974 DA 1974 VA	1974 WA 1974 YA 1975 AD 1976 DB 1976 DG	1976 DH 7588 P-L 1973 UB 1935 CK 1935 CK	1966 BC 1975 YC 1976 DJ 1977 VF 1978 EA	1941 HO 1969 UP 1971 HK 1971 TC ₂ 6036 P-L	1939 UC 1953 PV 1972 QE 1977 VB 1978 RA
No Nume	2051 Chang 2052 2053 2054 2055 2055	2056 Nancy 2057 Rusemary 2058 2059 2050 Chiron	2061 Anza 2062 Aten 2063 Bacchu9 2064 Thumsen 2065	2066 2067 Aksure 2068 Daugreen 2069 2010	2071 2072 2073 2074 Shormaker 2075	2076 Levin 2077 2078 2079 Jacchia 2080	2081 2083 2084 Smither 2084 2085	2086 2087 2088 2088 2089 2090 Mlzuho	2091 2092 2094 2094 2095	2096 2097 2099 Öpik 2099 Öpik
Notes	101	16			16	16		105	101	
dþ	Berne CRAO Patowar-Leiden CRAO Berne	CRAO Tudiana CRAO CRAO CRAO CRAO	CRAO Nwinking Cvrro el Roble Muunt Ham ílton CRAO	Reidelherg Reidelberg Heidelberg Johannesburg (LS) Turku	Algiers Heidelberg Indiana Indiana Johanneshurg (UO)	ludiana Nanking Cerro el Robla Berna CKAO	CRAO CRAO Berne Berne El Leoncito	CRAO Birlie Burne Agasaíz Station Burne	Falumar-Leiden Palomar-Leiden Budapest Mount Mamilton Namking	CHAO Burgudorf Palomar Palomar
q	P. Wild T. Smithove PLS N. Chernykh P. Wild	N. Chernykh Indiana University L. Chernykh T. Smirnova B. Burnasheva	T. Smitnova Purple Mountain Obs. A. Klemola L. Zhuravleva	A. Buhrmann M. Wolf K. Reinwuth M. Van Gent Y. Valsala	L. Boyer K. Refumeth Tadiana University Indiana University J. Chorne	Indiana University Purple Mountain Obs. C. Torrea and S. Cufre P. Wild L. Chernykh	L. Churnykh T. Smirnuva P. Wild J. Gibson	N. Churuykh P. Wild P. Wild Hærverd Colluge P. Wild	PLS PLS G. Kulin C. A. Wirlanch Purple Mountain Obs.	T. Smirnova L. Kohontek T. P. Hulin T. Guirela E. P. Helin
þþ	1973 Mar 5 1973 Aug 29 1960 Sup 24 1973 Sup 22 1973 Sup 22	1973 Sep 22 1963 Sep 22 1973 Sep 27 1968 Oct 22 1969 Oct 13	1970 Aug 30 1964 Oct 9 1971 Oct 22 1973 May 2 1972 Sep 4	1938 Sep 18 1903 Sep 18 1931 Oct 17 1935 Sep 28 1935 Mar 18	1936 Jun 26 1938 Feb 7 1952 Sep 16 1952 Oct 23 1953 Jun 6	1955 Mar 30 1964 Nov 9 1968 Jul 18 1969 Sep 11 1969 Oct 8	1969 Oct 8 1970 Jul 30 1973 Feb 6 1973 Mar 5 1973 Sep 21	1973 Sep 22 1973 Sep 22 1973 Nov 24 1974 Pub 14 1974 Apr 19	1960 Sep 24 1960 Sep 24 1936 Nov 12 1950 Nov 8 1964 Oct 8	1968 Occ 22 1971 Occ 26 1973 Aug 27 1973 Sup 29 1974 May 28
8	1973 EB 1973 EB 6559 P-L 1973 EV2	1973 583 1963 59 1973 59 1978 UL 1968 UL	1970 481 1964 182 1971 UH4 1973 JA	1938 SE 1933 HF 1931 UC 1935 SX 1936 FR	1936 HM 1936 CK 1938 CK 1952 UR 1953 UR	1955 FF 1964 VR 1968 OB 1969 RB 1969 RB	1969 TC2 1970 OH 1973 CA 1973 EE 1973 EE	1973 5Y2 1973 UB 1973 UB 1974 CA 1974 HA	2523 P-L 4633 P-L 1936 TH 1950 VE 1964 TB ₁	1978 UD 1973 UN 1973 UN 1973 CN 1974 UD
No Name	2001 Einwtefn 2002 Euler 2003 Hærding 2004 Lexell 2005 Meneke	2006 Pulonskaya 2003 Konstitutsiya 2009 Voloshina 2010 Chebyshev	2011 Veteraniya 2012 Guo Shou-Jing 2013 2214 Vasilevskia 2014 Vasilevskia	2016 Netneman 2017 Kesson 2018 Schuster 2019 2020	2021 Pulucaré 2022 West 2073 Asaph 2024 2025	2026 Cottrell 2027 2028 2028 2029 2029 2030 Belyaev	2031 Bam 2032 Ethel 2033 2034 2034 2035 Strefine	2036 Sheragul 2036 Sheragul 2038 Payne-Gaposchkin 2040	2041 2043 2043 2045 2045	2046 2047 2048 Dwornik 2049 Prancia

F. PILCHER

nd year	1034 Eat 12		4.		
1936 CA 1975 YA 1960 PL	1936 Feb 12 1975 Dec 27 1960 Mar 20 1961 Aue 15	E. Delporte C. Koval 	Uccle Palowar La Plata Tautodore	601	9. Plance discovered by Foopper and Cull Merry. In their cooperative goals alt vill series (neutrality, those discoveries were shown by brochers discovered which plane. With artics (neutrality, those discoveries were announced as having been add alternatively by brockers and band.
1976 DA 1936 UF 1941 VA 1948 TR1	1976 Feb 29 1936 Oct 21 1941 Nov 12 1948 Oct 4	HE. Schueter H. Laugier L. Oterma P. Shajn	ESO-Le Sille Nice Turku Simels	ì	 Planer 154. Initial announcement gave Nov 6. Planer 159. Initial announcement gave Nov 12. Planer 120. Initial announcement gave Nov 13. Planer 256. Discovery possibly a serie rept as Dec. 17. Planer 256. Discovery possibly as every as Dec. 17.
1950 TM2 1962 RD 1969 LG 1972 MP	1950 Oct 13 1962 Sep 7 1969 Jun 13 1972 Jul 13 1972 Sec 11	S. Arend Indlana University T. Smirnova M. Churnova	Uccle Indiana CKAO CKAO	76	 Flamer 32. Dec 20 observation seems to be a prediscovery. Flamer 32. Independent discovery relate the same adapt by A. Charlols, Nice. Flamer 437. Discovery telegram gave only Sep 16 observation. Planer 468. Already photographed on Lan 13; it is not clear whether this should be
1972 KJ2 1976 HA 1976 UD 1976 UH 1978 AC 1978 P8 1930 P8 1930 QG	1972 Sep 11 1976 Apr 19 1976 Oct 24 1978 Jan 9 1978 Jan 9 1978 Aug 5 1978 Aug 5 1978 Aug 5	cucruyha CL. Lugeckviat R. M. Vest R. M. Vest R. M. Vost H. L. Ciclas H. L. Ciclas M. L. Ciclas M. L. Satrnova	CAMO Hount Stromlo ESO-La Silla ESO-La Silla ESO-La Silla Anderson Mesa Meidelberg CRAD	011	regarded as a productorry lange. 19. Planet 771. AN pircelarcovery longer. 20. Flanete 773. INI. The original pircelar 532 Address discovery 1994 M. Wolf, 20. Flanete 773. An pircelar only during the discovery opposition. In 1956 A. Parry Nice- torial that this object is inducted with pincer 1713 Manhulta discoved 1300 Get 3 by S. Areed, Veela. This pinct retains the latter designation 111 Nashhoulta. The older designation 733 Address has given to a winer planet discoverd 1930 Get 3 by J. M. Hetcilf and movily catalogued.
1971 HE 1973 STP 1974 HK 2005 P-L	1971 Jun 27 1971 Dec 14 1973 Jun 22 1974 Jun 22 1960 Sep 24	T. Sulfrove Sulfrove N. Chernykh PLS	CRAO CRAO CRAO El Leonetto Palonar-Leiden Palonar-Leiden	101	21. Financ 501. They are access to a 22 by 4. Ropff, Nackaberg, was announced first. 21. Financ 501. They predicted discovery 302 21 by 4. Ropff, Nackaberg, was announced first. 21. Finance 591. Relependent discovery 302 21 by 4. Ropff, Mackaberg, was announced first. 21. Finance 593. NGD. JUD. 3 EVEN by 98 by 1. Rulffrich, Nackaberg, was announced first. 21. Finance 105, 902. JUD. 31. Storen by a subforcing discovered 311 Apr 22 by 4. E. Modd, was recovered on 1920 apr 23 1900 CL and § Uron how a subporting. The luticity was discovered in 1928 and the older datignation 715 Tennwalls was realend. In the sawe year the dignation 933 Sual was assigned to a newly-discovered plast. 21. Finance 175, 932. and A. Wujala. 22. Finance 175, 352. and A. Wujala. 23. Finance 175, 352. and A. Wujala. 23. Finance 175, 352. and K. Wujala. 23. Finance 175, 352. and K. Wujala. 29. Finance 175, 352. and K. Mackafort. 30. Finance 179. Discovered the coverty Apr 17 by J. H. Hercall, Tunton, was announced first. 31. Finance 179. Discovered the coverty Apr 17 by J. H. Hercall, Tunton, was announced first.
26 La date of dependent diaco dependent diaco t 10, give of t 2 la date of t 3 date of t 3 date of	W Very the newaurent very the next very det 19 b; den next firet mesaurent firet mesaurent firet mesaurent	JTES TES Hight by J. Chacorne, Ma Hight by J.	reille, va annou a annunced ficat	e e	37. Flaat: 81. Independent discovery Set ID yM. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. S. Flaat: 82. Independent discovery Ary 1 yW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. S. Flaat: 82. Independent discovery Ary 2 yW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. S. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Ary 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. S. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Ary 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Ary 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. S. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Set 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Set 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Set 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Set 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Flaat: 83. Independent discovery Set 2 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Flaat: 83. Problement first. This Soft and Tax Jian G & Away. Tax Covered 131 for black 89. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 89. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 89. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. Independent discovery May 10 bW. Wolf, Heidelberg, was annoused first. J. Plant: 88. In

- Independent discovery Sep 26 by M. Wolf, Heidelberg, was announced first. Independent discovery Nov 12 by M. Harcober, Abanchere, H. P. J. Jacharder, H. J. Jacharder, J. Jacharder, J. Jacharder, J. Jacharder, discovery Mar 21 by K. Reinouth, Meidelberg, and B. Jacharder, discovery Mar 21 by K. Reinouth, Meidelberg, Planet 887. 7 Planet 931.
- Planer 942. Independent discovery later the same night by A. Schwassmann, Bergedorf. Planet 943. Oct 12 observation by A. Schwassmann, Bergedorf, was apparently a prediswas announced first. Planet 943. 45. 46. 50.
 - Planet 969. Independent discovery Nov 25 by K. Reinmuth, Heidelberg, was announced COVERY.
 - first. ¥25.2
- Planer 998. Independent discovery May 30 by M. Wolf, Meidelberg, was announced first. Planer 990. Independent discovery See 1d by N. Nolf, Meidelberg, was announced first. Planer 1004. Independent discovery See 13 by K. Reinamch, Heidelberg, was announced Planer 1004.
 - first. Planet 1033. Independent discovery Sep 5 by 5. Belyavsky, Simels, vas sunounced first.

 - Planet 1051. Sep 15, given by some authorities, refers to local mean time. Planet 1057. Independent discovery Aug 19 by K. Reinmuth, Heidelberg, van announced
 - Planet 1067. Sep 10, given by some authorities, refers to the local meridian. Planet 1090. Independent discovery Feb 24 by K. Reinmuth, Heidelberg, vas announced first. 55. 59.
 - first. ŝ.
- 1328 DC, discovered that minor planet and denoted by the burger of the minor planet planet to the planet 149 Vitenen discovered by Y. Wishall 1938 Feb 30. This planet receils the latter designation 1460 Vitenen. The designation 1005 Tulipa has been receiled the latter designation 1460 Vitenen. The designation 1005 Tulipa medly extendented
- Planet 1098. Independent discovery Sep 9 by M. Wolf, Heidelberg, was announced first. Planet 1099. Independent discovery the next night by M. Wolf, Heidelberg, was announced 61. 62.
- first.
- 11101. 63. Piane: 1113. Independent discovery Aug 25 by M. Wolf, Meidelberg, was announced first. 64. Piane: 1118. Independent discovery Aug 30 by K. Reinwuch, Heidelberg, was announced 65. Piane: 1125. The original planet 1125 China, discovered 1928 Oct 25 as 1928 UP by
 - K. C. Chang ci VIIIam Bay, hen och ben observed sicce that discovery opposition. It was believed to have been recovered as 1937 DN on 1937 Oct 20 by Ghang at Mahdhag buc this factority is now known to be incorrect. In agreement vith the discoverse, the designation 1132 vith be analyzed benedication to the planer 1937 DM. An enourced Janer 1137. Independent discovery New 21 by K. Reinwuch, Heidelberg, was annourced
 - first. 66. 67.
 - Flanct 1148. The alternative spelling "Ratahu" has been given in the annual ephemeris volume from 1968 onward.
- Planet 1164. Independent discovery Mar 20 by M. Baade, Bergedorf, van announced first. Planet 1166. Independent discovery Jun 29 by K. Reinmuth, Neidelberg, van announced
- first.
- Planet 1202. Independent discovery Sep 15 by K. Reinmuth, Meidelberg, was announced Planet 1192, and A. Wachmann.
 - vas announced first. Independent discovery Oct 11 by F. Rigaux, Uccle, first.
 - Planet 1223.
- Planet 1224. T Planet 1226. S Planet 1243. S Planet 1246. S Planet 1266. 1
- Tindependent diacovery Sep 17 by L. Delporte, Uccie, van announced first. Some untorties (Ve Apr 2). Subequarity reported as discovered on Apr 4 by E. L. Johnson. Subequarity reported as discovered on Jul 4. E. L. Johnson. Subequarity reported as discovered on Jul 5. Inels, van announced first. Independent discovery Jun 28 by K. Reinauch, Meidelberg, van announced
 - 1267. Planet

- Planet 1270. Hudependent discovery Dec 20 by M. Wolf, Heidelberg, vas announced first A. Wachmann, and
- Planets 787 and 1317. In 1938 G. Neujmin found that planet 1317 1934 FD, discovered 80.
 - 1934 Mar 19 by C. Jackwun, Johanneburg (20), ia identical vich 787 Meskva, diacovered 1914 Apr 20 by Neujain. The under 1317 van later given op janet 1328 KC. 1914 Apr 20 by Neujain. The under 131 by E. Delporte, Uccla, vaa announced firat. Planet 1367, ludependent diacovery Jau & by K. Reinwuch, Nichelberg, vaa announced 82. 83.
 - Planet 1379. Independent discovery later the same night by P. Djurkovic, Uccle, waa amiounced first. The alternative spelling "Lomonossova" has been given in the annual first.
- Planet 1366. Independent discovery Aug 2 by E. Delporte, Uccle, was announced first. Planet 1390. Practically simultaneous independent discovery by C. Jackson, Johanneeburg spheneris volume.
- . ĝ
- Planet 1453. Cunfirmation Mar 23, shortly after an independent discovery by G. Neujmin, Sime'ls

- Finance 1859. Independent discovery More 5 by F. Derty, Neue, was announced first. (1988). Independent discovery More 2 by Y. Unishi P. Terk, was announced first. Finance 1881. Independent discovery Pag. 2 by Y. Wishill, Terk, was announced first. Finance 1881. Independent discovery Pag. 2 by Y. Wishill, Terk, was announced first. Finance 1881. Independent discovery Pag. 2 by Y. Wishill, Terk, was announced first. Finance 1881. Independent discovery Pag. 2 by Y. Wishill, Terk, was announced first. Finance 1881. Independent discovery Pag. 2 by W. Belshert, Uccla, was announced first. Finance 1382. Independent discovery Pag. 2 by B. Belshert, Uccla, was announced first. Finance 1393. Independent discovery S and B MB. Belsherts. Uccla, was announced first. Finance 1393. Independent discovery S and B MB. B. Belsherts. Planets discovered by the Indiana Asteroid Program, Goethe Link Observatory,
- University of Indiana. This program was conceived and directed by P. K. Edwandson, the places are billhaded and emattered astrometically by N. B. Potters and following the rectinement, by D. Owings, and the photometry was performed under the direction of T. Gainela. During the years 193-1937 in which the places are argoed a large number of people participated in writions aspects of the program.
 - Planet 1631. Observation 1926 Oct 5 as 1926 TH by K. Reimmuth, Heidelberg, should be COVERY. .86 .66
 - - 8 1
 - š considered a productorer, and the conversion of the Misser-Leiden nurvey of Planer [501] and L. Gronweill. There planer bus all ben discovered as a result of the Misser-Leiden nurvey of full of more planer and absequently identified with planer leiden nurvey or spatial course in Felser in the following years C. J. Won Housen and L. Wan Schuld course is an absequently consider a stronger in the 122 constitution of the planer found on the North Course is an absequently identified with planers found on the North Course is an absequent for a stronger is all planers found on the NOR course. BMI grave, Wighting, Sa. A. Won Housen and L. Won Housen More course: BMI grave, Wighting, Sa. A. Won Housen and L. Won Housen DOR constraint BMI. France discovered by C. J. Won Housen and L. Won Housen them all 25 on Schuld course a stronger of showing the planer found on the DOR constraint BMI. France discovered by C. J. Won Housen and L. Won Housen the BMI. Constraint and the stronger of showing the survey of faint Trojana with N and 25 on Schuld course a stronger of showing the stronger of stronger of the stronger of stronger of the stronger of the stronger of stronger of the stronger of stronger of the stronger
 - 102.
- Van Houten-
 - Planet 1886. and R. D. Schaldach. 50.
- Planets discovered by Marvard College at Agassis station. The principal observers are R. E. McCrosky, C.-Y. Sheo, G. Schwartz, and J. M. Bulger, with some sesistance from others.
- 100.
- Pionet 1980. and A. A. E. Wallenquiet. Thanet 1980. and A. Ao Catasteka. Planet 2099. and E. Normanker. Planet 2019. on platen takan by Van den Mergh. Planet 2114. et the Uppacia Southern Stetion.

Glossary, Acknowledgments, and Index

GLOSSARY^a

a	semimajor axis of an orbit.							
Å	Angstrom = 10^{-8} cm.							
α	phase angle, which is the angle at the asteroid between the radius vectors to Earth and to the sun.							
absolute magnitude	absolute magnitude, $B(1,0)$ at unit distances and zero phase, is defined by							
	$B = B(1,0) + 5 \log r\Delta + F(\alpha)$							
	where r is the distance from the sun and Δ from the earth, and $F(\alpha)$ is the phase function.							
achondrite	a stony meteorite that lacks chondrules; most achondrites appear to be the products of igneous differentiation.							
aeon (AE)	10° years.							
Amor asteroids	asteroids having perihelion distance 1.017 $\rm AU{<}q{<}1.3$ AU.							
Apollo asteroids	asteroids having semimajor axis $a > 1.0$ AU, and perihelion distance $q < 1.017$ AU.							
arcsec	second of arc.							
aspect	angle between the rotation axis of the body and the radius vector to the earth.							

^aWe have used various definitions from *Glossary of Astronomy of Astrophysics* by J. Hopkins (by permission of the University of Chicago Press, © 1976 by The University of Chicago) and from *Astrophysical Quantities* by C. W. Allen (London: Athlone Press, 1973).

1158	GLOSSARY
asteroid	a moving object of stellar appearance, without any trace of cometary activity (but note that the same definition may also apply to a satellite or to a cometary core).
asteroid belt	a region of space lying between Mars and Jupiter, where the great majority of the asteroids is found.
Aten asteroids	asteroids having semimajor axis $a < 1.0$ AU, and aphelion distance $Q > 0.983$ AU.
AU	astronomical unit = 1.496×10^{13} cm.
$\mathbf{B}(a,0)$	the mean opposition magnitude as defined by
	$B(a,0) = B(1,0) + 5 \log a(a-1).$
B (1,0)	absolute magnitude (q.v.).
BEND	is a measure of the curvature on the visible part of the spectrum (see Chapman and Gaffey in Part VII of this book).
blackbody	an idealized body which absorbs radiation of all wave- lengths incident on it. (Because it is a perfect absorber, it is also a perfect emitter.) The radiation emitted by a black- body is a function of temperature only.
blackbody radiation	sometimes called thermal radiation. Radiation whose spectral intensity distribution is that of a blackbody in accordance with Planck's law.
blocking temperature	the temperature below which permanent magnetization is locked into ferromagnetic materials for long times.
Bond albedo	fraction of the total incident light reflected by a spherical body. It is equal to the phase integral, multiplied by the ratio of its brightness at zero phase angle to the brightness it would have if it were a perfectly diffusing disk.
breccia	rock composed of broken rock fragments cemented to- gether by finer-grained material.
С	speed of light in a vacuum = 3×10^{10} cm sec ⁻¹ .
C_3	injection energy into Earth-escape hyperbola; $km^2 sec^{-2}$.
CAI	calcium-aluminum rich inclusion.
chondrite	a stony meteorite usually characterized by the presence of chondrules, which are small spherical grains, usually com- posed of iron, aluminum, or magnesium silicates. Carbona- ceous chondrites are characterized by the presence of

carbon compounds, while their Type I or C1 contains no chondrules.

- chondrules small spherical grains varying from microscopic size to the size of a pea, usually composed of iron, aluminum, or magnesium silicates. They occur in abundance in primitive stony meteorites.
- clast a rock fragment produced by mechanical weathering of a larger rock and included in another rock.

cm centimeter.

- color index the difference in magnitudes between any two spectral regions. Color index is always defined as the short-wavelength magnitude minus the long-wavelength magnitude. In the UBV system, the color of index for an AO star is defined as B-V = U-B = 0; it is negative for hotter stars and positive for cooler ones.
- coma the spherical region of diffuse gas, about 150,000 km in diameter, which surrounds the nucleus of a comet. To-gether, the coma and the nucleus form the comet's head.
- comet a diffuse body of gas and solid particles (such as CN, C₂, NH₃, and OH), which orbits the sun. The orbit is usually highly elliptical or even parabolic (average perihelion distance less than 1 AU; average aphelion distance, roughly 10^4 AU). Comets are unstable bodies with masses on the order of 10^{18} g whose average lifetime is about 100 perihelion passages. Periodic comets comprise only ~ 4% of all known comets.
- comets, an aggregation of comets with similar aphelion distances family of (e.g., Jupiter's family).

comets, an aggregation of comets with identical orbits.

group of

comets, nomenclature when a newly discovered comet is confirmed, the IAU assigns an interim designation consisting of the year of discovery followed by a lowercase letter in order of discovery for that year. Frequently the discoverer's name precedes the designation – e.g., comet Bennett 1969i. If a reliable orbit is later established, the comet is given a permanent designation consisting of the year of perihelion passage followed by a Roman numeral in order of perihelion passage – e.g., comet Bennett 1970 II. If the comet is periodic, the

1160	GLOSSARY
	letter P followed by the discoverer's (or computer's) name is used $- e.g.$, comet 1910 II P/Halley.
commensurate orbits	a term applied to two bodies orbiting around a common barycenter when the period of one is an integral multiple of that of the other.
comminution	the reduction of a rock to progressively smaller particles by weathering, impacts, erosion, etc.
Coriolis effect	the acceleration which a body in motion experiences when observed in a rotating frame. This force acts at right angles to the direction of the angular velocity.
counterglow	also called Gegenschein. A very faint glow, $\sim 10^{\circ}$ across, which can occasionally be seen, but only under the best of conditions, in a part of the sky opposite the sun.
CSM	classification of asteroids as described in the chapter by Zellner.
DEPTH	a measure of the Fe ²⁺ absorption near 0.9 μ m (see Chapman and Gaffey in Part VII of this book).
differentiation	the process of developing more than one rock type from a common reservoir of molten rock.
<i>e'</i>	proper eccentricity. Eccentricity (q.v.) corrected for effects of planetary perturbation.
eccentricity, e	of an elliptical orbit. The amount by which the orbit devi- ates from circularity: $e = c/a$, where c is the distance from the center to a focus and a is the semimajor axis. arc sin $e = \phi$ is also used.
elongation	the angle planet-Earth-Sun. Eastern elongations appear east of the sun in the evening; western elongations, west of the sun in the morning. An elongation of 0° is called conjunc- tion; one of 180° is called opposition; and one of 90° is called quadrature.
ephemeris	(pl., ephemerides) a list of computed positions occupied by a celestial body over successive intervals of time.
Ephemeris	or EMP: <i>Ephemerides of Minor Planets</i> , published yearly by the Russian Academy of Sciences, Institute of Theoretical Astronomy, Leningrad, U.S.S.R.
eV	electron volt = 1.60×10^{-12} ergs.
$F(\alpha)$	phase function (see "absolute magnitude").

fall a meteorite recovered immediately after falling to the earth; in some cases also applied to meteorites recovered months or years after observations of fall phenomena.

feldspars common aluminous silicate minerals in meteorites and other rocks. *Plagioclase* feldspars are members of a solid solution series which varies continuously from sodium-rich to calcium-rich compositions. Names have been given to six composition ranges:

,anorthite, andesine labradorite bytownite oligaclase albite 100 iò 30 50 70 90 Ô or 100% CaAl,Si208 mole. % CaAl₂Si₂O₈ Na AISi308

find	a meteorite which cannot be associated with an observed fall; find should also be applied to weathered meteorites recovered months or years after an observed fall.
fireball	see "meteor."
Fo ₆₅	Forsterite concentration 65%. See olivine.
Fourier analysis	the analysis of a periodic function into its simple harmonic components.
Fourier theorem	any finite periodic motion may be analyzed into compon- ents, each of which is a simple harmonic motion of definite and determinable amplitude and phase.
FTS	Fourier transform spectroscopy (see the chapter by Larson and Veeder).
g	gram.
G	gauss = 1 oersted = 79.58 amp-turn/m.
Galilean satellites	the four largest satellites of Jupiter: Io (J I), Europa (J II), Ganymede (J III), and Callisto (J IV).
genomict breccia	breccia $(q.v.)$ of which the components originated in distinct but genetically closely related rocks.
geometric albedo	ratio of the flux received from a planet to that expected from a perfectly reflecting Lambert disk of the same size at the same distance at zero phase angle.
GeV	giga electron volt = 10^9 eV.
gravitational constant, G	the constant of proportionality in the attraction between two unit masses a unit distance apart. $G = 6.668 \times 10^{-8}$ dvn cm ² g ⁻² .

Greenschist facies metamorphism	a term referring to metamorphic rock containing abundant green minerals aligned in preferred orientations. On Earth these rocks are produced by subjecting surface rocks such as basalts to low-to-intermediate temperatures $(300-500^{\circ}C)$ and low-to-moderate hydrostatic pressures $(3-8 \text{ kbars})$.
Gyr	giga-year = 10^9 yr.
Halley's comet	Its orbit was computed by Edmund Halley in 1704, at which time he predicted that the bright comet of 1682 would return in 1758 (Halley died in 1742, before he could see his prediction verified). Records of Halley's comet ($a = 17.8$ AU, $e = 0.967$, $i = 162^{\circ}3$, $P = 86.2$ yr, perihelion distance 0.587 AU) have been traced back to 240 B.C. Appearances: 1910, 1986, etc.
Hirayama family	asteroids with similar a , e' , and i' (q.v.).
i	inclination of the orbit. The angle between an asteroid's orbit and the plane of the ecliptic (or between a satellite's orbit and the planet's equatorial plane).
i'	proper inclination. Inclination (q.v.) corrected for effects of planetary perturbation.
IAU	International Astronomical Union.
IAUC	International Astronomical Union Circulars (see Marsden's chapter).
IR	infrared.
IRAS	Infrared Astronomical Satellite (see the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff).
isochron	the term denotes a straight line containing all the points representing the same time or age. In geochronology it usually refers to a line constructed either by plotting the ratio 87 Sr/ 86 Sr as a function of the ratio 87 Rb/ 86 Sr or by plotting the ratio 207 Pb/ 204 Pb or 208 Pb/ 204 Pb as a function of the ratio 206 Pb/ 204 Pb for minerals or rocks of the same age.
JD	Julian Day number.
JSP	Jupiter scattered planetesimals.
Jv	Jansky: 1 Jy = 10^{-26} W m ⁻² Hz ⁻¹ .

k	Boltzmann constant = 1.38×10^{-16} erg deg ⁻¹ ; alternately, = 8.62×10^{-5} eV deg ⁻¹ .
К	degrees Kelvin.
kcal	kilo-calorie = 4.185×10^{10} erg.
Kepler's laws	1. Each planetary orbit is an ellipse with the sun at one focus. 2. (law of areas) Equal areas are swept out in equal times. 3. (harmonic law) The square of the period is proportional to the cube of the distance. Newton's generalized formula for the third law is $P^2 = 4\pi^2 a^3 / [G(m_1 + m_2)]$.
keV	kilo-electron volt = 10^3 eV.
Kirkwood gaps	voids in the asteroid belt where the orbital period of the asteroids is at certain fractions of the period of Jupiter.
km	kilometer = 10^5 cm.
kpc	kilo-parsec = 10^3 pc.
KREEP	from K for potassium, REE for rare-earth elements, P for phosphorus. Lunar basaltic material rich in radioactive elements.
kW	kilowatt = 10^{10} ergs sec ⁻¹ .
kyr	10 ³ yr.
L_4 , etc.	one of the Lagrangian points (see "Trojans").
L_{\odot}	solar luminosity = 3.826×10^{33} erg sec ⁻¹ .
Lagrangian point	see "Trojans."
Lambert's law	also called cosine law. The intensity of the light emanating in a given direction from a perfectly diffusing surface is proportional to the cosine of the angle of emission mea- sured between the normal to the surface and the emitted ray.
lightcurve	magnitude values plotted as a function of time. Note that this plot does not necessarily have to show variability. Lightcurve amplitude: peak-to-peak value in magnitudes of a lightcurve showing variability.
Lommel- Seeliger surface	a surface with large-scale roughness where shadowing effects are important.
μm	$1 \ \mu m = 1 \ micrometer = 1 \ micron.$

1164	GLOSSARY
M_{\odot}	solar mass = 1.989×10^{33} g.
M_{\oplus}	mass of Earth = 5.976×10^{27} g.
mag	astronomical magnitude proportional to $-2.5 \log_{10} I$, where I is the intensity.
matrix	the smaller or finer-grained, continuous filling in the inter- stices between chondrules and larger mineral grains in chondritic meteorites
MDS	McDonald Survey of Asteroids (see Gehrels' chapter).
megaregolith	regolith (q.v.) structure throughout the asteroid.
metamorphism	solid-state recrystallization and replacement of less stable by more stable phases as a result of the application of heat. Metamorphism in chondritic meteorites is much less severe than that observed in most terrestrial metamorphic rocks.
meteor	a "shooting star" – the streak of light in the sky produced by the transit of a meteoroid through the earth's atmos- phere; also the glowing meteoroid itself. The term "fire- ball" is sometimes used for a meteor approaching the brightness of Venus; the term "bolide" for one approaching the brightness of the full moon.
meteorite	extraterrestrial material which survives passage through the earth's atmosphere and reaches the earth's surface as a recoverable object (or objects).
meteorite classification	see Table I of the chapter by Wasson and Wetherill for the various classifications.
meteoroid	a small particle orbiting the sun in the vicinity of Earth.
MeV	million electron volts = 10^6 eV.
mG	milligauss = 10^{-3} gauss.
Mie theory	a theory of light scattering by small spherical particles.
minor satellite	a satellite of an asteroid.
monomict breccia	breccia (q.v.) of which all components originated in the same rock.
MPC	Minor Planet Circulars (see Marsden's chapter).
msec	millisecond = 10^{-3} sec.
Myr	10 ⁶ yr.
nm	nanometer = 10^{-7} cm.

Ω longitude of ascending node. ω argument of perihelion. Angular distance (measured in the plane of the asteroid's orbit and in the direction of motion) from the ascending node to the perihelion point. $\widetilde{\omega}$ longitude of perihelion = $\Omega + \omega$. the angle between a planet's axis of rotation and the pole of obliquity its orbit. Entia non sunt multiplicanda ("entities are not to be multi-Ockham's plied"). A doctrine formulated by William of Ockham in razor the fourteenth century. Any hypothesis should be shorn of all unnecessary assumptions; if two hypotheses fit equally well, the one that makes the fewest assumptions should be chosen. olivines common rock-forming silicate minerals in meteorites and other rocks. The ratio of metal oxides (MgO and FeO) to SiO_2 is 2:1 in olivine. Olivines vary continuously in composition from Mg₂SiO₄, forsterite, to Fe₂SiO₄, fayalite. Iron and magnesium ions freely substitute for one another. A given composition is usually expressed in terms of mole % forsterite, e.g. Fo₆₅ means 65% Mg₂SiO₄. Oort cloud a region extending to more than 100,000 AU from the sun, barely gravitationally bound, postulated as the birthplace of comets. opposition see elongation. the path that an asteroid would follow if it were subject osculating orbit only to the inverse-square attraction of the sun or other central body. In practice, secondary bodies such as Jupiter produce perturbations. parent body planet- or comet-like solar-system bodies in which meteorites were formed or stored. parsec; 1 parsec = the distance where 1 AU subtends 1 pc arcsec = $206,265 \text{ AU} = 3.26 \text{ light-year} = 3.086 \times 10^{1.8} \text{ cm}.$ perihelion the point in the asteroid orbit closest to the sun. phase angle α , the solar phase angle: the angle subtended at the (center of the) planet by the direction to Sun and observer. Planck's a formula that determines the distribution of intensity of blackbody radiation that prevails under conditions of thermal equilibrium at a temperature T: $B_{\nu} = (2h\nu^3/c^2)[\exp(h\nu/kT)$ formula

1]⁻¹ where h is Planck's constant and v is the frequency.

- planetesimal bodies of intermediate (perhaps meter to 100 m) size, most of which finally accreted to larger bodies.
- PLS Palomar-Leiden Survey of Faint Asteroids (see Gehrels' chapter).

polymict breccia (q.v.) of which the components originated in two or breccia more unrelated rocks.

Poynting-Robertson a light pressure effect on small grains. The time it takes for particles to move into the sun $t = 7.0 \times 10^6 r p a q$ yr (radius r in cm, density p in g cm⁻³, a and q in AU) where a and q are the semimajor axis and perihelion distance of the initial particle orbit.

- *p*-process the name of the hypothetical nucleosynthetic process thought to be responsible for the synthesis of the rare heavy proton-rich nuclei which are bypassed by the *r*- and *s*-processes. It is manifestly less efficient (and therefore rarer) than the *s*- or *r*-process since the protons must overcome the Coulomb barrier, and may in fact work as a secondary process on the *r*- and *s*-process nuclei. It seems to involve primarily (*p*, γ) reactions above cerium (where neutron separation energies are low). The *p*-process is assumed to occur in supernova envelopes at a temperature $\gtrsim 10^9$ K and at densities $\leq 10^4$ g cm⁻³.
- precession a slow, periodic conical motion of the rotation axis of a spinning body.
- p_{v} geometric albedo (q.v.); p_{V} , the geometric albedo with the V filter of the UBV system.
- pyroxines a group of common rock-forming silicates which have ratios of metal oxides (MgO, FeO or CaO) to SiO_2 of 1:1. These are called the metasilicates. Pure members of this group are MgSiO₃, *enstatite*, and FeSiO₃, *ferrosilite*. Pure CaSiO₃ does not crystallize with the pyroxene structure. Ca does



1166

substitute for up to 50% of the Mg and Fe in the pyroxene structure. A truncated triangular composition diagram is used to illustrate these relationships.

- q perihelion distance (q.v.).
- Q aphelion distance. In the asteroid orbit, the most distant point from the sun.

 R_{\odot} solar radius = 6.96×10^{10} cm.

- REE rare earth elements = lanthanide series in the Periodic Table.
- refractory a material of high vaporization point, or the property of resisting heat.
- regolith the layer of fragmental incoherent rocky debris that nearly everywhere forms the surface terrain; it is produced by meteoritic impact on the surfaces of the planets, satellites or asteroids.
- resonance the selective response of any oscillating system to an external stimulus of the same frequency as the natural frequency of the system.
- Reynolds a dimensionless number $(R = Lv/\nu)$, where L is a typical number dimension of the system, v is a measure of the velocities that prevail, and ν is the kinematic viscosity) that governs the conditions for the occurrence of turbulence in fluids.
- rms root mean square: the square root of the mean square value of a set of numbers.
- Roche limit the minimum distance at which a satellite under the influence of its own gravitation and that of a central mass, about which it is describing a Keplerian orbit, can be in equilibrium. For a satellite of negligible mass, zero tensile strength, and the same mean density as its primary, in a circular orbit around its primary, this critical distance, at which the satellite will break up, is 2.44 times the radius of the primary.
- *r*-process the capture of neutrons on a very rapid time scale (i.e., one in which a nucleus can absorb neutrons in rapid succession, so that regions of great nuclear instability are bridged), a theory advanced to account for the existence of all elements heavier than bismuth as well as the neutron-rich isotopes heavier than iron. The essential feature of the *r*process is the release of great numbers of neutrons in a very

short time (less than 100 sec). The presumed source for such a large flux of neutrons is a supernova, at the boundary between the neutron star and the ejected material.

- Schmidt a type of reflecting telescope (more accurately, a large camera) in which the coma produced by a spherical concave mirror is compensated for by a thin correcting lens placed at the opening of the telescope tube. The Palomar 122-cm Schmidt has a usable field of 6°.
- sidereal period the time it takes for a planet or satellite to make one complete circuit of its orbit (360°) relative to the stars.
- SIRTF Space Lab Infrared Telescope Facility (see the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff).
- solar wind a radial outflow of energetic charged particles from the solar corona, carrying mass and angular momentum away from the sun. Mean number density of solar wind (1971), 5 per cm³; mean velocity at Earth 400 km sec⁻¹; mean magnetic field 5×10^{-5} gauss; mean electron temperature 20,000 K; mean ion temperature 10,000 K. The sun ejects $\sim 10^{-1.3} M_{\odot}$ per year via the solar wind.
- s-process (slow neutron capture) a process in which heavy, stable, neutron-rich nuclei are synthesized from iron-peak elements by successive captures of free neutrons in a weak neutron flux, so there is time for β -decay before another neutron is captured (cf., *r*-process). This is a slow but sure process of nucleosynthesis which is assumed to take place in the intershell regions during the red-giant phase of evolution, at densities up to 10⁵ g cm⁻³ and temperatures of about 3 × 10⁸ K (neutron densities assumed are 10¹⁰ cm⁻³).

ST Space Telescope (see the chapter by Morrison and Niehoff).

Stokesfour parameters to describe fully a beam of polarized light.parametersThey involve the maximum intensity, the ellipticity, and
the direction of polarization.

- synodic period the period of revolution of one body about another with respect to the earth. (synodic period)⁻¹ = \pm (sidereal period)⁻¹ \mp (Earth's period)⁻¹.
- TRIAD Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data (see Part VII of this book).
- Trojans Trojan asteroids occur in two of the Lagrangian Points, (namely the ones preceding and following Jupiter in its

orbit, equidistant from Sun and Jupiter) which may be defined as points in the orbital plane of two massive bodies in circular orbits around a common center of gravity where a third body of negligible mass can remain in equilibrium. (see the chapters by Gehrels and by Degewij and van Houten).

UBV system a system of stellar magnitudes devised by Johnson and Morgan at the Yerkes Observatory which consists of measuring an object's apparent magnitude through three color filters: the ultraviolet (U) at 3600 Å; the blue (B) at 4200 Å; and the "visual" (V) in the green-yellow spectral region at 5400 Å. It is defined so that, for AO stars, B-V = U-B = 0; it is negative for hotter stars and positive for cooler stars. Filters at other wavelengths are also used and indicated with letters R, I, H, J, K, L, M, etc.

Universal the local mean time of the prime meridian. It is the same as Time (UT) Greenwich mean time, counted from 0 hr beginning at Greenwich mean midnight.

UV ultraviolet.

van der Waals the relatively weak attractive forces operative between neutral atoms and molecules.

Widmanstätten a geometric pattern found in some iron meteorites, consisting of groups of parallel lamellae crossing each other at various angles.

xenolith an inclusion or fragment not genetically related to the rock in which it is found.

zodiacal light a faint glow that extends away from the sun in the ecliptic plane; it is caused by scattering of sunlight by interplanetary particles.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The following people helped to make this book possible, in organizing, writing, refereeing or otherwise. The members of the Organizing Committee and Chairpersons are indicated with an asterisk (*).

- C. C. Allen, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *E. Anders, Enrico Fermi Institute for Nuclear Studies, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill,
- L. Andersson, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *J. R. Arnold, Chemistry Department, University of California at San Diego, La Jolla, Calif.
- J. C. Aubele, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- R. D. Austin, Mount John University Observatory, Lake Tekapo, New Zealand.
- D. Bender, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- G. F. Benedict, Department of Astronomy, University of Texas, Austin, Texas.
- C. Y. Benkheiri, Laboratoire de Minéralogie, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, Paris, France.
- R. P. Binzel, Astronomy Department, Macalester College, St. Paul, Minn.
- P. Birch, Perth Observatory, Bickley, Australia.
- C. Blanco, Osservatorio Astrofisico di Catania, Catania, Italy.
- M. Blander, Argonne National Laboratory, Argonne, Ill.
- D. D. Bogard, NASA Johnson Space Flight Center, Houston, Texas.
- *E. Bowell, Lowell Observatory, Flagstaff, Ariz.
- *W. Boynton, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz. A. Brahic, Observatoire de Paris, Meudon, France.
- A. Branic, Observatoire de Paris, Meudon, France.
- A. Brecher, Physics Department, Wellesley College, Wellesley, Mass.
- J. Breton, Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales, Toulouse, France.
- D. E. Brownlee, Department of Astronomy, University of Washington, Seattle, Wash.
- *W. Brunk, NASA Headquarters, Washington, D.C.
- T. E. Bunch, Space Science Division, NASA Ames Research Center, Moffett Field, Calif.
- *J. A. Burns, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- *A. G. W. Cameron, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- D. B. Campbell, National Astronomy and Ionosphere Center, Arecibo, Puerto Rico.
- H. Campins, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- N. P. Carleton, Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory, Tucson, Ariz.
- A. Carusi, Laboratorio Astrofisica Spaziale, Frascati, Italy.

- S. Catalano, Osservatorio Astrofisico di Catania, Catania, Italy.
- J. Caubel, Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales, Toulouse, France.
- A. Cazenave, Groupe de Recherches de Géodésie Spatiale, Toulouse, France.
- T. Chandrasekhar, Physical Research Laboratory, Ahmedabad, India.
- *C. R. Chapman, Planetary Science Institute, Tucson, Ariz.
- M. J. Cintala, Department of Geological Science, Brown University, Providence, Rhode Island.
- W. J. Cocke, Steward Observatory, Tucson, Ariz.
- G. J. Consolmagno, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- A. F. Cook, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- A. Coradini, Laboratorio di Astrofisica Spaziale, Rome, Italy.
- G. Crozaz, Department of Earth and Planetary Science, Washington University, St. Louis, Missouri.
- D. Cruikshank, Institute for Astronomy, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- P. Cruvellier, Laboratoire d'Astronomie Spatiale, Marseille, France.
- D. R. Davis, Planetary Science Institute, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Debehogne, Observatoire Royal de Belgique, Brussels, Belgium.
- K. Denomy, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. Degewij, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. R. Dickel, Astronomy Department, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill.
- J. Dingell, Planetary Science Institute, Tucson, Ariz.
- *A. Dollfus, Observatoire de Paris, Meudon, France.
- *M. J. Drake, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- M. B. Duke, NASA Johnson Space Flight Center, Houston, Texas.
- S. Dunbar, Princeton University Observatory, Princeton, New Jersey.
- D. W. Dunham, Systems Sciences Division, Computer Science Corp., Silver Spring, Maryland.
- Y. Dupuis, Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales, Toulouse, France.
- F. K. Edmondson, Astronomy Department, Indiana University, Bloomington, Ind.
- J. L. Elliot, Department of Earth and Planetary Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass.
- E. Everhart, Physics Department and Chamberlin Observatory, University of Denver, Denver, Colo.
- S. Fair, Alltype, Tucson, Ariz.
- F. P. Fanale, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- P. Farinella, Osservatorio Astronomico di Brera, Merate, Italy.
- M. Feierberg, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Ferguson, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- U. Fink, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- F. A. Franklin, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- O. G. Franz, Lowell Observatory, Flagstaff, Ariz.
- K. Fredriksson, Department of Mineral Science, Smithsonian Institution, Washington D.C.
- A. L. Friedlander, Science Applications, Inc., Schaumburg, Ill.
- C. Froeschlé, Observatoire de Nice, Nice, France.
- M. J. Gaffey, Institute for Astronomy, University of Hawaii, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- D. E. Gault, NASA Ames Research Center, Moffett Field, Calif.
- *T. Gehrels, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Giclas, Lowell Observatory, Flagstaff, Ariz.
- P. Goldreich, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, Calif.
- A. Goswami, Physical Research Laboratory, Ahmedabad, India.
- J. Gradie, Laboratory for Planetary Studies, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- *R. Greenberg, Planetary Science Institute, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. Gunter, 1411 N. Mangum St., Durham, North Carolina.
- J. S. Hall, RR 3 Red Butte Dr., Sedona, Ariz.
- B. W. Hapke, Department of Earth and Planetary Science, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Penn.
- R. S. Harrington, U. S. Naval Observatory, Washington, D.C.

- A. W. Harris, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- *W. K. Hartmann, Planetary Science Institute, Tucson, Ariz.
- *H. Haupt, Universitäts-Sternwarte, Graz, Austria.
- J. W. Head, Department of Geological Science, Brown University, Providence, Rhode Island.
- E. F. Helin, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, Calif.
- F. Herbert, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. M. Herndon, Department of Chemistry, University of California at San Diego, La Jolla, Calif.
- B. T. Herrick, 13500 Mulholland Drive, Beverly Hills, Calif.
- R. Hodgson, 316 S. Main Ave., Sioux Center, Iowa.
- K. R. Housen, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- W. B. Hubbard, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- W. H. Ip, Max-Planck Institut für Aeronomie, Katlenburg-Lindau, W. Germany.
- R. J. Jurgens, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- R. A. Kassander, Vice President of Research, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- C. E. KenKnight, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. J. Kerridge, Institute of Geophysics, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif.
- E. A. King, Department of Geology, University of Houston, Houston, Texas.
- T. V. King, Department of Geology, University of Houston, Houston, Texas.
- W. J. Klepczynski, U. S. Naval Observatory, Washington, D.C.
- B. K. Kothari, Department of Chemistry, University of California at San Diego, La Jolla, Calif.
- *C. T. Kowal, California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, Calif.
- Y. Kozai, Tokyo Astronomical Observatory, Tokyo, Japan.
- *Ľ. Kresák, Astronomicky Ústav Slovenskej Akadémie, Bratislava, Czechoslovakia.
- V. G. Kruchinenko, Astronomical Observatory, Kiev State University, Kiev, USSR.
- C. I. Lagerkvist, Astronomiska Observatoriet, Uppsala, Sweden.
- B. Lago, Groupe de Recherches de Géodésie Spatiale, Toulouse, France.
- *D. Lal, Physical Research Laboratory, Ahmedabad, India.
- J. V. Lambert, New Mexico State University, Las Cruces, New Mex.
- H. H. Lane, National Science Foundation, Washington, D.C.
- J. W. Larimer, Department of Geology and Center for Meteorite Studies, Arizona State University, Tempe, Ariz.
- H. P. Larson, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- M. Leake, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- L. A. Lebofsky, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- E. H. Levy, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- W. Liller, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- J. C. Lorin, Laboratoire de Minéralogie-Cristallographie, Paris, France.
- K. Lumme, Observatory and Astrophysics Laboratory, University of Helsinki, Tähtitorninmäki, Finland.
- J. MacConnell, Fundacion Centro de Investigacion de Astronomia "Francisco J. Duarte", Mérida, Venezuela.
- P. Maley, NASA Johnson Space Flight Center, Houston, Texas.
- S. Marinus, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *B. G. Marsden, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- D. L. Matson, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- M. S. Matthews, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz. M. Maurette, Laboratoire René Bernas, Orsay, France.
- *T. B. McCord, Institute for Astronomy, University of Hawaii, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- L. McFadden, Institute for Astronomy, University of Hawaii, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- G. McLaughlin, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz. S. C. McMillan, Arizona Foundation, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Y. McSween, Department of Geological Science, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn.
- D. A. Mendis, Department of Applied Physics and Information Science, University of California at San Diego, La Jolla, Calif.

R. L. Millis, Lowell Observatory, Flagstaff, Ariz.

J. W. Minear, NASA Johnson Space Flight Center, Houston, Texas.

- E. Miner, Earth and Space Science Division, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- J. F. Minster, Institut de Physique du Globe, Laboratoire de Géochimie, Paris, France.
- D. Mittlefehldt, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.

S. Monroe, Alltype, Tucson, Ariz.

- *D. Morrison, Institute for Astronomy, University of Hawaii, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- J. P. Murphy, NASA Ames Research Center, Moffett Field, Calif.
- B. Nagy, Department of Geosciences, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Newsom, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. Niehoff, Science Applications, Inc., Schaumberg, Ill.
- *I. Nikoloff, Perth Observatory, Bickley, Australia.
- S. Nozette, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *B. O'Leary, Department of Physics, Princeton University, Princeton, New Jersey.
- S. J. Ostro, Department of Earth and Planetary Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass.
- M. W. Ovenden, Department of Geophysics and Astronomy, University of British Columbia, Canada.
- *T. Owen, Earth and Planetary Science Department, State University of New York at Stony Brook, Stony Brook, New York.
- D. Owings, Astronomy Department, Indiana University, Bloomington, Ind.
- S. Peale, Department of Physics, University of California at Santa Barbara, Santa Barbara, Calif.
- P. Pellas, Laboratoire de Minéralogie-Cristallographie, Paris, France.
- A. Perret, Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales, Toulouse, France.
- G. Pettengill, Department of Earth and Planetary Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass.
- F. Pilcher, Illinois College, Jacksonville, Ill.
- M. Price, Science Applications, Inc., Tucson, Ariz.
- *J. Rahe, Astronomisches Institut, Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, Bamberg, W. Germany.
- R. S. Rajan, Department of Terrestrial Magnetism, Carnegie Institution of Washington, Washington, D.C.
- H. J. Reitsema, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- R. T. Reynolds, NASA Ames Research Center, Moffett Field, Calif.
- *N. Richter, Post Ulla bei Weizel, Weimar, E. Germany.
- H. Rickman, Astronomiska Observatoriet, Uppsala, Sweden.
- S. T. Ridgway, Kitt Peak National Observatory, Tucson, Ariz.
- E. Roemer, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- S. K. Runcorn, School of Physics, The University, Newcastle upon Tyne, England.
- V. S. Safronov, Schmidt Institute of Physics of the Earth, Moscow, USSR.
- R. Sather, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- F. Scaltriti, Osservatorio Astronomica di Torino, Pino Torinese, Italy.
- H. J. Schober, Universitäts-Sternwarte, Graz, Austria.
- H. Scholl, Astronomisches Rechen-Institute, Heidelberg, W. Germany.
- *J. Schubart, Astronomisches Rechen-Institut, Heidelberg, W. Germany.
- E. R. D. Scott, Department of Terrestrial Magnetism, Carnegie Institution of Washington, Washington, D.C.
- A. Scribot, Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales, Toulouse, France.
- D. W. Sears, Department of Metallurgy, University of Manchester, Manchester, United Kingdom.
- I. I. Shapiro, Department of Earth and Planetary Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass.
- P. J. Shelus, Department of Astronomy, University of Texas, Austin, Texas.
- L. M. Sherbaum, Astronomical Observatory, Kiev State University, Kiev, USSR.
- E. M. Shoemaker, U.S. Geological Survey, Flagstaff, Ariz.
- M. J. Simmons, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- A. N. Simonenko, USSR Academy of Science Committee on Meteorites, Moscow, USSR.

- N. Sjolander, Astronomiska Observatoriet, Uppsala, Sweden.
- B. A. Smith, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Smith, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- T. S. Smith, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- C. P. Sonett, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- G. Sprock, Alltype, Tucson, Ariz.
- N. Stevens, Alltype, Tucson, Ariz.
- C. Stoll, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- E. Stolper, Department of Geological Science, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass.
- D. Storzer, Laboratoire de Minérologie, Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle, Paris, France.
- A. Stout, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- S. Sutton, Alltype, Tucson, Ariz.
- H. Takeda, Mineralogical Institute, University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan.
- G. E. Taylor, Royal Greenwich Observatory, Herstmonceux Castle, Hailsham, England.
- R. C. Taylor, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *E. F. Tedesco, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz. P. Thomas, Laboratory for Planetary Studies, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- C. Tombaugh, Astronomy Department, Mesilla Park, New Mex.
- M. Townsend, University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Ariz,
- A. B. Valsecchi, Laboratorio Astrofisica Spaziale, Frascati, Italy.
- T. C. Van Flandern, U.S. Naval Observatory, Washington, D.C.
- *C. J. van Houten, Sterrewacht, Leiden, the Netherlands.
- I. van Houten-Groeneveld, Sterrewacht, Leiden, the Netherlands.
- G. J. Veeder, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- C. Vesely, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *J. Veverka, Laboratory for Planetary Studies, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.
- F. Vilas, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. Wacker, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- W. Wamsteker, European Southern Observatory, Santiago, Chile.
- L. H. Wasserman, Lowell Observatory, Flagstaff, Ariz.
- *J. Wasson, Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif.
- A. B. Weaver, Executive Vice President, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- S. J. Weidenschilling, Planetary Science Institute, Tucson, Ariz.
- *G. W. Wetherill, Department of Terrestrial Magnetism, Carnegie Institution of Washington, Washington, D.C.
- F. L. Whipple, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- E. A. Whitaker, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- W. Wiesel, Department of Aeronautics and Astronautics, Air Force Institute of Technology, Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio.
- M. Wijesinghe, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- *L. L. Wilkening, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- B. A. Wilking, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
- J. G. Williams, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- L. Wilson, Department of Environmental Science, University of Lancaster, Lancaster, United Kingdom.
- R. J. Wolfe, U.S. Geological Survey, Flagstaff, Ariz.
- H. J. Wood, Astronomy Department, Indiana University, Bloomington, Ind.
- J. A. Wood, Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, Cambridge, Mass.
- S. P. Worden, Air Force Cambridge Research Laboratory, Sacramento Peak Observatory, Sunspot, New Mex.
- C. F. Yoder, Jet Propulsion Laboratory, Pasadena, Calif.
- J. Young, University of Arizona Press, Tucson, Ariz.
- V. Zappalà, Osservatorio Astronomica di Torino, Pino Torinese, Italy.
- *B. H. Zellner, Lunar and Planetary Laboratory, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.
INDEX

Absolute magnitude, 154, 429 Absorption, 694 Accretion, 61 ff., 874 Ages, 67, 71, 558 ff., 767, 768 Airy disk, 120 Albedo, 140 ff., 174, 210 Amor objects. See Apollo and under asteroids Angular momentum, 496, 547, 994 ff. Apollo, Amor, Aten objects, 253 ff., 295 ff., 792, 927, 953 ff. Aspect variation, 504 Asteroid 588 Achilles, 81, 421, 426, 661 145 Adeona, 717 2101 Adonis, 259, 304 268 Adorea, 790 1172 Aeneas, 421, 426 446 Aeternitas, 661 132 Aethra, 81 911 Agamemnon, 421 ff., 661 719 Albert, 78 887 Alinda, 81, 260, 320, 718, 789 82 Alkmene, 717 1221 Amor, 253 ff. 29 Amphitrite, 145, 733, 740 1173 Anchises, 421, 424 64 Angelina, 145, 661 1943 Anteros, 260 129 Antigone, 445, 727 1583 Antilochus, 421 1863 Antinous, 260 2061 Anza, 260 1862 Apollo, 253 ff., 659 197 Arete, 85, 661 43 Ariadne, 726 958 Asplinda, 421, 423 246 Asporina, 661 5 Astraea, 726, 733, 740 2062 Aten, 81, 259, 792 230 Athamantis, 718, 727 63 Ausonia, 145, 717, 727 2063 Bacchus, 661 324 Bamberga, 86, 112, 116, 173, 198, 718, 733, 740 28 Bellona, 717 863 Benkoela, 803 1580 Betulia, 81, 197, 206, 210, 260, 304, 470, 476 361 Bononia, 421 107 Camilla, 112, 116 505 Cava, 718 1865 Cerberus, 259

1 Ceres, 85, 101 ff., 180, 206, 210, 243, 481, 544, 692, 717, 726 ff., 661,829 313 Chaldaea, 950 334 Chicago, 292, 299 2060 Chiron, 81, 286, 293, 300, 306, 436 ff., 1004 1373 Cincinnati, 81, 292, 302, 305, 718 58 Concordia, 717 1754 Cunningham, 422 1917 Cuyo, 260 65 Cybele, 112, 116 1864 Daedalus, 259 511 Davida, 112, 116, 128, 450, 727 1867 Deiphobus, 421 349 Dembowska, 36 ff., 145, 660, 718, 727 ff., 777, 803, 951 1437 Diomedes, 421, 423 48 Doris, 717 130 Elektra, 717 354 Eleonora, 661, 718, 727 481 Emita, 718 221 Eos, 718 163 Erigone, 717 462 Eriphyla, 718 433 Eros, 81, 109, 110, 112, 180, 198, 206, 445, 591, 556, 691, 718 45 Eugenia, 5 15 Eunomia, 112, 116, 145, 717, 726 31 Euphrosyne, 112, 116 52 Europa, 112, 116, 717 79 Eurynome, 145, 717 27 Euterpe, 717, 726 8 Flora, 717, 726, 733, 740, 919, 951 321 Florentina, 509 19 Fortuna, 717, 726, 731 1212 Francette, 299, 421, 426 1620 Geographos, 222 ff., 259, 450, 591 1362 Griqua, 421, 292, 305, 310 496 Gryphia, 660, 951 40 Harmonia, 128, 717, 726 6 Hebe, 109, 110, 112, 145, 193, 444, 717,726,919 624 Hektor, 421, 423, 424, 449, 467, 661 225 Henrietta, 302, 305 532 Herculina, 110, 111, 112, 176, 193, 444, 449, 468, 718 Hermes, 661 69 Hesperia, 145, 789 46 Hestia, 451

944 Hidalgo, 78, 81, 293 ff., 418 ff., 438,661 692 Hippodamia, 292, 305 379 Huenna, 790 434 Hungaria, 81, 661 10 Hygiea, 112, 115, 116, 717, 726 1566 Icarus, 81, 206, 509, 661 179 Iduna, 717 704 Interamnia, 112, 116, 180, 718 85 Io, 717, 789 14 Irene, 717, 726 7 Iris, 717, 726 210 Isabella, 718 1627 Ivar, 260 139 Juewa, 717 3 Juno, 110 ff., 717, 726 22 Kalliope, 145, 726 39 Laetitia, 488, 717, 726, 733, 740 1006 Lagrangea, 302, 305 1162 Larissa, 421, 423, 426 1268 Libya, 421 213 Lilaea, 718 141 Lumen, 426, 717 110 Lydia, 145 20 Massalia, 145, 126 56 Melete, 173 18 Melpomene, 110, 111, 112, 173, 468, 717, 733, 740, 919 9 Metis, 717, 726 1981 Midas, 259, 304 192 Nausikaa, 173, 717, 727 51 Nemausa, 717, 727 659 Nestor, 421 1256 Normannia, 289, 292 44 Nysa, 450, 488, 661, 726 1143 Odysseus, 421 171 Ophelia, 450, 451, 790 1529 Oterma, 422, 426 1512 Oulu, 422, 423, 426, 661 1921 Pala, 292, 302, 319 49 Pales, 451 2 Pallas, 85, 105 ff., 127, 145, 176, 193, 445, 554, 717, 726 ff., 1006 11 Parthenope, 173, 717 451 Patientia, 112, 116 617 Patroclus, 421, 423, 426 554 Peraga, 718 25 Phocaea, 717, 799 1345 Potomac, 299, 422 884 Priamus, 421, 426 194 Prokne, 717 16 Psyche, 112, 116, 426, 717, 726 1915 Quetzalcoatl, 320, 260 674 Rachele, 718 2100 Ra-Shalom, 197, 259 166 Rhodope, 717 335 Roberta, 718 80 Sappho, 717

1866 Sisyphus, 260, 304 140 Siwa, 717 87 Sylvia, 112, 116 2102 Tantalus, 81, 260 24 Themis, 112, 116, 459 17 Thetis, 717 88 Thisbe, 717 279 Thule, 81, 292, 301, 305 1685 Toro, 206, 259, 320, 718, 769 1208 Troilus, 421 30 Urania, 717 4 Vesta, 32, 85, 112, 114, 116, 127, 145, 180, 243, 569, 689, 717, 726 ff., 765 ff., 950 12 Victoria, 145, 766 ff. 1439 Vogtia, 299, 422 654 Zelinda, 718 1922 Zulu, 319, 292, 302 785 Zwetana, 661 1950 DA, 661 1959 LM, 661 1968 HP, 302 1972 RA, 260 1973 NA, 260, 303, 305 1974 MA, 259 1976 UA, 661 1976 UQ, 301 1976 WA, 259 1978 CA, 260 1978 DA, 260 1978 SB, 260, 300 ff. 2135 1977 HA, 661 2691 P-L, 302 6344 P-L, 260 6743 P-L, 259 9548 P-L, 302 9594 P-L, 320 Asteroid satellites. See satellites of asteroids Aten objects. See Apollo and under asteroid BEND parameter, 371, 785 Bias corrections, 790 Binary asteroids. See satellites of asteroids Breccias, 68, 568, 593, 611, 746, 920, 936 Carbonaceous meteorite, 746 ff. Chaotic orbit, 438 Chiron. See under asteroid Chondritic meteorite, 809, 928 Chondrites (carbonaceous), 707, 742, 746 ff., 896 ff. Chondrule, 815, 824, 838, 909, 1000 Chronology of collision, 558 ff. Classifications, 134, 690, 738, 783 ff. Coagulation, 986

Collisions, 46 ff., 263, 496, 529, 983, 998, 1004 Colors, 132 ff. Comet Allende, 702, 707, 746, 759, 815, 825, 838, 850, 917 P/Arend-Rigaux, 292, 300, 430, 953 P/Chernykh, 301 P/Clark, 299 Comet of 1729, 951 P/Encke, 299, 303, 304, 953 P/Gehrels, 298 P/Gehrels 3, 304 ff. P/Gunn, 298, 299 Halley's Comet, 438 P/Holmes, 297 P/Longmore, 298 P/Neujmin 1, 292, 300, 953 P/Oterma, 298 P/Peters, 301 P/Sanguin, 301 P/Schwassmann-Wachmann 1 and 2, 297, 301 P/Smirnova-Chernykh, 298, 299 P/Temple 1, 299 P/Vaisala 1, 301 P/Wild 1, 301 Comets, 295, 431, 951, 989 Commensurability, 274, 311 ff. Compositions, 29 ff. Condensation, 63, 981 Conductivity, 191 Cooling, 66, 849 ff., 900 Cosmic ray exposure, 560, 898 Cosmogony, 976 Cratering, 579 ff. Dating, 567 Deimos, 628 ff. Density, 84 ff., 111 DEPTH parameter, 785 Diameter-frequency distribution. See frequency distribution Diameters, 27 ff., 98, 99, 100, 125, 128, 142 ff., 177, 536 ff., 789, 791 Dielectric constant, 215, 217 Differentiation, 61 ff. Distribution. See frequency distribution Dust, 299 Earth, 558, 819, 933 Earth-crossing asteroids, 253 ff. Ejecta, 582 Elara (J7). See Jupiter's satellites Encounter general, 983 Vesta-Arete, 85, 86 with Jupiter, 391 ff. Ephemerides, 78, 82 Eucrite, 765, 820, 884

Evolution, 25 ff., 334 ff., 365, 551 ff., 601 ff. Excavation, 611 Exploitation, 222 ff. Exploration, 222 ff., 227 Families Budrosa, 383 Ceres, 384 Concordia, 381 Eos, 369, 790 Eunomia, 381 Flora, 377, 378, 461, 790, 799 Hertha, 378 Hirayama, 35, 49 ff., 334 ff., 544 Koronis, 371, 790, 803 Leto, 381 Lydia, 385 Maria, 376 Nysa, 378, 790 Themis, 368, 790 Undina, 384 Fireballs, 300, 954 Flybys, 235 Formation location, 926 Fourier spectroscopy, 122, 732 Fragmentation, 61 ff., 532 Frequency distribution, 374, 398, 791, 795 Fresnel Law, 171 Galilean satellites, 178, 401. See also under Jupiter's satellites Gravitational interaction, 85 Greenschist facies metamorphism, 775 Griquas, 305 Group, 361, 928 Grouplet, 928 Halo craters, 647 Hard lander, 242 Heating, 66, 822 ff. Heat sources, 769 Hilda asteroids, 81, 292, 298, 302, 378, 417 ff. Himalia (J6). See Jupiter's satellites Hirayama family. See under families Holetschek angle, 286 Horseshoe orbits, 306 Howardites, 941, 963 Hyperion (S7). See under Saturn's satellites Iapetus, 127 IAU Circulars, 78 IIE, 928 Impact cratering. See cratering Infrared Astronomical Satellites (IRAS), 185 ff., 230 Institute for Theoretical Astronomy, 77 ff. Interferometry, 87, 99, 120, 126

INDEX

Interplanetary dust. See dust Interstellar material, 993 Iron meteorites, 892 ff. Isotope, 817 ff., 935 Jacobi constants, 286, 293 Jet streams, 365, 977 JHKL photometry, 725 ff. Jovian satellites. See Jupiter's satellites Jupiter, 286, 293, 302, 558, 982 Jupiter's satellites, 304, 422, 431 Kirkwood gaps, 40, 303, 311, 778, 799, 945 Koronis family. See under families Lagrangian points, 438 Lambert Law, 172 Lander (docking), 238 Librations (librating comets), 292, 305 Librators, 81, 256, 320 Lightcurve, 159 ff., 429, 447 ff., 480, 494 ff. Linkage, 253 ff. Long-term perturbations. See perturbations Magnetometer, 242 Magnitudes, 132 ff. See Magnitude-frequency relation. frequency distributions Mars, 558, 819, 963 Mars crossers, 286 Mass, 27 ff., 84 ff. Mercury, 173, 207, 819 Mesosiderites, 904, 917 Metamorphism, 839 Meteorite parent bodies. See parent bodies Meteorite Abee, 702 Angra dos Reis Meteorite, 428 Ballinoo, 896 Bencubbin, 918 Bendego, 890 Bereba, 178, 768 Bholghate, 570 Bishopville, 941 Bjurböle, 862 Brachina, 965 Bununu, 570 Canyon Diablo, 896, 904 Cape York, 896 Chassigny, 736, 965 Coahuila, 896 Cold Bokkeveld, 702, 754 Copiapo, 864 Crab Orchard, 866 Cumberland Falls, 941 Denver City, 907 Djermaia, 573 Eagle Station, 918

Efremovka, 838 Emerv. 851 Estherville, 571, 851, 866 Farmington, 560, 952, 961 Felix, 864 Four Corners, 865 Gibeon, 896 Governador Valadares, 571, 965 Grosnaja, 702, 707 Haraiya, 571 Hoba, 896 Ibitira, 50, 766, 769 Innisfree, 952, 957 Juvinas, 767, 769 Kakangari, 702, 707 Kapoeta, 570, 941 Karoonda, 702, 707, 713 Kodaikanal, 898 Lafayette, 571, 964 Lance, 864 Leoville, 702, 707 Linwood, 864 Lost City, 467, 952, 957 Lowicz, 866 Malvern, 570 Mbosi, 896 Meghei, 702 Mincy, 866 Mokoia, 702, 707 Moore County, 766, 767, 769 Mt. Egerton, 918 Murchison, 702, 753, 754, 760 Murray, 702, 754 Nakhla, 571, 964 Needles, 896 Nelson County, 896 Nogaya, 702, 754 Norton County, 941 Novo-Urei, 702, 708 Nuevo Laredo, 767, 769 Odessa, 864 Orgueil, 701, 702, 746, 750, 759 Pasamonte, 570, 768 Pena Blanca Springs, 941 Petersburg, 571 Pine River, 941 Plainview, 571, 940 Pribiam, 952, 957 Rhine Villa, 896 Rose City, 563 Santa Clara, 838 Saratov, 838 Serra de Mage, 766, 767, 769 Shaw, 839, 842 Shergotty, 567 ff., 834, 964 Sioux County, 767, 768, 769 Stannern, 570, 767, 768, 769 St. Mesmin, 571, 573, 940

St. Severin, 839, 842 Sun, 659 Tazewill, 896 Tieschitz, 864 Toluca, 839, 864 Vigarano, 702, 707 Weatherford, 918 Weekeroo Station, 896 Wellman, 565 Weston, 565, 572 Wethersfield, 565 Zagami, 777, 964 Meteorites ages, 765 ff., 926 differentiated, 928 gas-rich, 611 Meteoroids, 932, 952 Meteors, 300, 928, 953 Meteor streams, 300, 303, 304 Mineralogy, 701 Minor Planet Center, 77 ff. Minor satellites. See satellites of asteroids Missions, 87 Moon, 173, 601 ff., 819, 963 Neptune's satellite, 422 Nongravitational effects, 291 Nucleus, 299, 431 Occultations, 88, 98, 444, 506 Oort cloud, 286, 931, 952, 989, 1004 Opposition effect, 136, 153 Pallasites, 904, 917 Palomar Leiden Survey, 361 Parent bodies, 32, 376 ff., 765 ff., 822 ff., 918, 928, 946 Pasiphae (J8). See Jupiter's satellites Perturbations, 292, 293, 302, 334 Phase coefficient, 136, 504, 649 Phobos, 628 ff. Phoebe (S9). See under Saturn's satellites Phocaea region, 378 Photometric astrometry, 481 ff. Planetesimals (Jupiter-scattered), 55, 330, 849 ff., 921, 982 Plasma particle detector, 242 Pluto, 81, 438 Polarimetry, 87, 170 ff. Poles, 211, 480 ff., 500 Precession, 500 Presolar grains, 935 Proper orbital elements, 318, 361 Protoplanets, 979, 995 ff. Radar, 206 ff. Radar altimeter, 242 Radiation pressure, 497 Radiometry, 87, 184 ff., 242 Radio observations, 212 REE, 766, 767 Regolith, 180, 210, 219, 558 ff., 591,

639, 746, 937, 1004 Rendezvous (orbiter), 237 Resonances, 273, 292, 310 ff. Rhea, 127 Rotation, 45, 158 ff., 480, 494 ff., 528 ff., 987 Sample return, 238 Satellites of asteroids, 28, 111, 130, 417 ff., 443 ff., 488, 551, 591 Saturn, 286 Saturn's satellites, 306, 422 S-band, 206 Scattering, 206 Secular resonance. See resonances Shapes, 27 ff., 98, 128, 494 ff. Shock, 562, 580, 830 Sintering, 871 Sizes. See diameters Solar nebula, 750, 809 ff., 850, 869, 927 ff., 994 Solar wind, 937 Space missions, 232 ff. Space telescope (ST), 231 Spacelab Infrared Telescope Facility (SIRTF), 232 Speckle interferometry. See interferometry Spectral reflectances, 30, 688, 724 ff. Spectrophotometry, 134, 240, 595 Sphere of influence, 454 Spin stability, 27 ff. Star, 26, 29 Steam, 643 Subsurface layers, 212 Supernova, 818, 826, 993 Surfaces, 138, 176, 628 ff., 688 ff., 724 ff., 784 Surveys, 438 T-Tauri stars, 826 Taurids. See meteor streams Taxonomy. See classifications Tektites, 963 Tensil strength, 593 Texture, 647 Thermal model, 185 ff., 215, 822, 829 Thermal radiometer. See radiometry Tisserand invariant, 293, 294, 298 TRIAD (Tucson Revised Index of Asteroid Data), 783 Triton (NI). See under Neptune's satellites Trojans, 292 ff., 418 ff., 467, 792 Tunguska event, 300 Umov Law, 174 Variegation, 162, 512 Venus, 819 Water, 746 ff. Widmanstätten patterns, 824, 840 X-band, 207 X ray spectrometer, 241